

VOLUME 125 • NUMBER 2



2010 PRIMER ON ALLERGIC AND IMMUNOLOGIC DISEASES

Guest Editors William T. Shearer, MD, PhD Baylor College of Medicine Texas Children's Hospital Houston, Texas

Donald Y. M. Leung, MD, PhD National Jewish Health University of Colorado Health Sciences Center Denver, Colorado

Supplement to THE JOURNAL OF Allergy AND Clinical Immunology

VOLUME 125 • NUMBER 2



OFFICIAL JOURNAL OF THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF ALLERGY, ASTHMA & IMMUNOLOGY

2010 Primer on Allergic and Immunologic Diseases

Preface to the 2010 Primer on Allergic and Immunologic Diseases	S1
William T. Shearer, MD, PhD, and Donald Y. M. Leung, MD, PhD, Associate Editor, Houston, Tex, and Denver, Colo	
Chapter 1: Overview of the immune response	S 3
David D. Chaplin, MD, PhD, Birmingham, Ala	
Chapter 2: Innate immunity	S24
Stuart E. Turvey, MB, BS, DPhil, and David H. Broide, MB, ChB, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, and La Jolla, Calif	
Chapter 3: Adaptive immunity	\$33
Francisco A. Bonilla, MD, PhD, and Hans C. Oettgen, MD, PhD, Boston, Mass	
Chapter 4: Structure and function of immunoglobulins	S41
Harry W. Schroeder, Jr, MD, PhD, and Lisa Cavacini, PhD, Birmingham, Ala, and Boston, Mass	
Chapter 5: Immunologic messenger molecules: Cytokines, interferons, and chemokines	\$53
Scott P. Commins, MD, PhD, Larry Borish, MD, and John W. Steinke, PhD, Charlottesville, Va	
Chapter 6: IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils	S 73
Kelly D. Stone, MD, PhD, Calman Prussin, MD, and Dean D. Metcalfe, MD, Bethesda, Md	
Chapter 7: Genetics of allergic disease	S81
John W. Holloway, PhD, Ian A. Yang, MBBS, PhD, and Stephen T. Holgate, MD, DSc, FMed Sci, Southampton, United Kingdom, and Brisbane, Australia	
Chapter 8: Asthma: Clinical expression and molecular mechanisms	S95
Robert F. Lemanske, Jr, MD, and William W. Busse, MD, Madison, Wis	
Chapter 9: Rhinitis and sinusitis	S103
Mark S. Dykewicz, MD, and Daniel L. Hamilos, MD, Winston-Salem, NC, and Boston, Mass	

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher. Statements and opinions expressed in the articles and communications herein are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the Editor, publisher, or the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology. The Editor, publisher, and the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology disclaim any responsibility or liability for such material and do not guarantee, warrant, or endorse any product or service advertised in this publication nor do they guarantee any claim made by the manufacturer of such product or service.

CONTENTS

CONTINUED

Chapter 10: Food allergy Scott H. Sicherer, MD, and Hugh A. Sampson, MD, New York, NY	S116
Chapter 11: Drug allergy David A. Khan, MD, and Roland Solensky, MD, Dallas, Tex, and Corvallis, Ore	S126
Chapter 12: Allergic skin diseases Luz S. Fonacier, MD, Stephen C. Dreskin, MD, PhD, and Donald Y. M. Leung, MD, PhD, Mineola, NY, and Aurora and Denver, Colo	S138
Chapter 13: Environmental and occupational allergies David Peden, MD, and Charles E. Reed, MD, Chapel Hill, NC, and Rochester, Minn	\$150
Chapter 14: Anaphylaxis F. Estelle R. Simons, MD, FRCPC, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada	S161
Chapter 15: Primary immunodeficiencies Luigi D. Notarangelo, MD, Boston, Mass	S182
Chapter 16: Secondary immunodeficiencies, including HIV infection Javier Chinen, MD, PhD, and William T. Shearer, MD, PhD, Houston, Tex	S195
Chapter 17: Immunologic rheumatic disorders Amy Joseph, MD, Richard Brasington, MD, Leslie Kahl, MD, Prabha Ranganathan, MD, Tammy P. Cheng, MD, and John Atkinson, MD, St Louis, Mo	S20 4
Chapter 18: Vasculitis Carol A. Langford, MD, MHS, Cleveland, Ohio	S216
Chapter 19: Immunologic endocrine disorders Aaron W. Michels, MD, and George S. Eisenbarth, MD, PhD, Aurora, Colo	S226
Chapter 20: Diagnostic testing and interpretation of tests for autoimmunity Christine Castro, DO, and Mark Gourley, MD, Bethesda, Md	S238
Chapter 21: Pulmonary disorders, including vocal cord dysfunction Paul A. Greenberger, MD, and Leslie C. Grammer, MD, Chicago, Ill	S248
Chapter 22: Mucosal immunology, eosinophilic esophagitis, and other intestinal inflammatory diseases Dan Atkins, MD, and Glenn T. Furuta, MD, Denver and Aurora, Colo	\$255
Chapter 23: Complement disorders and hereditary angioedema Michael M. Frank, MD, Durham, NC	S262
Chapter 24: Immune responses to malignancies Theresa L. Whiteside, PhD, ABMLI, Pittsburgh, Pa	S272
Chapter 25: Clinical laboratory assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity Robert G. Hamilton, PhD. Baltimore, Md	S28 4

CONTENTS

CONTINUED

Chapter 26: Laboratory evaluation of primary immunodeficiencies João B. Oliveira, MD, PhD, and Thomas A. Fleisher, MD, Bethesda, Md	S297
Chapter 27: Allergen immunotherapy Anthony J. Frew, MD, FRCP, Brighton, United Kingdom	S306
Chapter 28: Immunomodulator therapy: Monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins Susan J. Lee, MD, Javier Chinen, MD, PhD, and Arthur Kavanaugh, MD, San Diego, Calif, and Houston, Tex	S314
Chapter 29: Transplantation immunology: Solid organ and bone marrow Javier Chinen, MD, PhD, and Rebecca H. Buckley, MD, Houston, Tex, and Durham, NC	S 324
Chapter 30: Embryonic and adult stem cell therapy Anne C. Brignier, MD, and Alan M. Gewirtz, MD, Philadelphia, Pa	\$336
Study questions	S 345
Author Index	\$ 375
Subject Index	\$376
Answers to Study questions	S381

William T. Shearer, MD, PhD, Editor,^a and Donald Y. M. Leung, MD, PhD, Associate Editor^b Houston, Tex, and Denver, Colo

A new era for the Primer on Allergic and Immunologic Diseases begins with this online-only 6th edition. Despite our long love affair with paper texts, the times they are a changing, and we graciously yield to the new world of advanced technology, education, and communication that prefers to learn from a computer screen, with its versatility and availability at all hours. Indeed, this high-tech Primer 2010 is very new, with well over 50% new topics and authors. The new chapters include those on innate immunity (Turvey and Broide¹) and adaptive immunity (Bonilla and Oettgen²), the structure and function of immunoglobulins (Schroeder and Cavacini³), interpretation of tests for autoimmunity (Castro and Gourley⁴), complement disorders and hereditary angioedema (Frank⁵), and anaphylaxis (Simons⁶). All of the chapters have been completely updated, with timely revisions and current references. Readers will note the increased length of text and literature citations made possible by removal of printed page limitations in this new online edition. This has permitted a more thorough presentation of new information and accommodates the requests of authors, peer reviewers, and readers alike.

Looking back to the publication of the 5th edition of the Primer in 2003 and the Mini-Primers of 2006 and 2008, it is gratifying to see the advances in molecular sciences and how these advances have been incorporated into the translational research, leading to new and sophisticated forms of therapy. Molecular targeting by mAbs and fusion proteins is the best example of this sweep of information taken from laboratory to clinic (Lee et al^{7}). Discovery of genes that contribute to specific genetic diseases vary from the spectacular monogenic deficiencies causing selective immunodeficiencies (Notarangelo⁸) to the bewildering number of candidate genes for allergy and asthma (Holloway et al⁹). The chapter on cytokines and chemokines has kept pace with the rapid discovery of new messenger molecules of the immune system (Commins et al¹⁰). Fonacier et al¹¹ are new authors for the excellent chapter on allergic skin disease as are Atkins and Furuta,¹² who present a chapter on mucosal immune disorders and eosinophilic esophagitis. The chapter on secondary immunodeficiencies includes an update on discoveries in HIV infection and the immunosuppressive hazards of space flight (Chinen and Shearer¹³). New authors of chapters on environmental and occupational allergies (Peden and Reed¹⁴) and drug allergy (Khan and Solensky¹⁵) add fresh updates of traditional topics. Several headline authors have given us completely updated versions of previous chapters: Stone et al¹⁶

J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S1-2.

0091-6749/\$36.00

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.12.019

on IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils; Lemanske and Busse¹⁷ on adult and childhood asthma; Sicherer and Sampson¹⁸ on food allergy; Dykewicz and Hamilos¹⁹ on rhinitis and sinusitis; Joseph et al²⁰ on immunologic rheumatic diseases; Langford²¹ on vasculitis; Michels and Eisenbarth²² on endocrine system disorders; Greenberger and Grammer²³ on pulmonary disorders and vocal cord dysfunction; Whiteside²⁴ on immune response to malignancy; Frew²⁵ on immunotherapy (including sublingual) of allergic disease; Chinen and Buckley²⁶ on transplantation immunology (ie, solid organ, bone marrow, and gene therapy); and Brignier and Gewirtz²⁷ on embryonic and adult stem cell therapy. Undergirding all the chapters of Primer 2010 are essential chapters on the overview of the immune response (Chaplin²⁸) and the critical chapters on the clinical laboratory assessment of immediate hypersensitivity (Hamilton²⁹) and clinical and laboratory assessment of immune-mediated diseases (Oliveira and Fleisher³⁰).

In the 5th edition of the Primer in 2003, we created the concept of the Clinical Immunology Tree of Life (Fig 1), which depicted the wide branches and leaves that represent the spectrum of allergic and immunologic diseases managed by allergists and immunologists. The growth of the tree depends on the diseases we treat (rain) and the research we conduct (sunshine) and on the roots of the tree that gather nourishment from the soil (basic science). In the Mini-Primers of 2006 and 2008, we extended the analogy to seeds of the tree falling to the ground with growth of new trees (education that imparts new knowledge to future generations). We believe that Primer 2010 carries on that age-old tradition.

The Editors thank all of the authors who set aside their other numerous duties to write this magnificent summary of allergic and immunologic diseases, the silent peer reviewers who greatly enhanced the value of each chapter, and the Elsevier Publishing Co and the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology who provided the support for Primer 2010. Special thanks are due to Mr George Woodward, Managing Editor, and Ms Dawn Angel, Senior Submission Editor, for the *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* for too-numerous-to-count inquiries, searches, and general all-around assistance and finally to our editorial assistant Carolyn Jackson for keeping the entire project of Primer 2010 on track from promotion to publication.

REFERENCES

- 1. Turvey SE, Broide DH. Innate immunity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S24-32.
- Bonilla FA, Oettgen HC. Adaptive immunity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S33-40.
- Schroeder HW Jr, Cavacini L. Structure and function of immunoglobulins. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S41-52.
- Castro C, Gourley M. Diagnostic testing and interpretation of tests for autoimmunity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S238-47.
- Frank M. Complement disorders and hereditary angioedema. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S262-71.
- 6. Simons FER. Anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S161-81.
- Lee SJ, Chinen J, Kavanaugh A. Immunomodulator therapy: monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S314-23.

From ^athe Baylor College of Medicine, Texas Children's Hospital, Houston, and ^bNational Jewish Medical and Research Center, University of Colorado Health Sciences Center, Denver, Colo.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: W. T. Shearer and D. Y. M. Leung have declared that they have no conflicts of interest.

Reprint requests: William T. Shearer, MD, PhD, Chief, Allergy and Immunology Service, Texas Children's Hospital, 1102 Bates Street, Suite 330, Houston, TX 77030-2399. E-mail: wtsheare@TexasChildrensHospital.org.

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

- Notarangelo LD. Primary immunodeficiencies. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S182-94.
- Holloway JW, Yang IA, Holgate ST. Genetics of allergic disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S81-94.
- Commins SP, Borish L, Steinke JW. Immunologic messenger molecules: cytokines, interferons, chemokines. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S53-72.
- Fonacier LS, Dreskin SC, Leung DYM. Allergic skin diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S138-49.
- Atkins D, Furuta GT. Mucosal immunology, eosinophilic esophagitis, and other intestinal inflammatory diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S255-61.
- Chinen J, Shearer WT. Secondary immunodefiencies, including HIV infection. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S195-203.
- Peden D, Reed CE. Environmental and occupational allergies. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S150-60.
- 15. Khan DA, Solensky R. Drug allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S126-37.
- Stone KD, Prussin C, Metcalfe DD. IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S73-80.
- Lemanske RF Jr, Busse WW. Asthma: clinical expression and molecular mechanisms. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S95-102.
- Sicherer SH, Sampson HA. Food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S116-25.

- Dykewicz MS, Hamilos DL. Rhinitis and sinusitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010; 125:S103-15.
- Joseph A, Brasington R, Kahl L. Prabha Ranganathan P, Cheng TP, Atkinson J. Immunologic rheumatic disorders. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S204-15.
- 21. Langford CA. Vasculitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S216-25.
- Michels AW, Eisenbarth GS. Immunologic endocrine disorders. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S226-37.
- Greenberger PA, Grammer LC. Pulmonary disorders including vocal cord dysfunction. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S248-54.
- Whiteside TL. Immune responses to malignancies. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010; 125:S272-83.
- 25. Frew AJ. Allergen immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S306-13.
- Chinen J, Buckley RH. Transplantation immunology: solid organ and bone marrow. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S324-35.
- Brignier AC, Gewirtz AM. Embryonic and adult stem cell therapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S336-44.
- Chaplin DD. Overview of the immune response. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S3-23.
- Hamilton RG. Clinical laboratory assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S284-96.
- Oliveira JB, Fleisher TA. Laboratory evaluation of primary immunodeficiencies. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S297-305.



FIG 1. The clinical immunology tree of life. Used with permission from Primer 2003, 5th edition.

David D. Chaplin, MD, PhD Birmingham, Ala

The immune system has evolved to protect the host from a universe of pathogenic microbes that are themselves constantly evolving. The immune system also helps the host eliminate toxic or allergenic substances that enter through mucosal surfaces. Central to the immune system's ability to mobilize a response to an invading pathogen, toxin, or allergen is its ability to distinguish self from nonself. The host uses both innate and adaptive mechanisms to detect and eliminate pathogenic microbes, and both of these mechanisms include self-nonself discrimination. This overview identifies key mechanisms used by the immune system to respond to invading microbes and other exogenous threats and identifies settings in which disturbed immune function exacerbates tissue injury. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S3-23.)

Key words: Adaptive immunity, atopy, B cell, complement, costimulation, inflammation, innate immunity, superantigen, T cell, tolerance

Humans and other mammals live in a world that is heavily populated by both pathogenic and nonpathogenic microbes and contains a vast array of toxic or allergenic substances that threaten normal homeostasis. The community of microbes includes both obligate pathogens and beneficial commensal organisms, which the host must tolerate and hold in check to support normal tissue and organ function. Pathogenic microbes possess a diverse collection of mechanisms by which they replicate, spread, and threaten normal host functions. At the same time that the immune system is eliminating pathologic microbes and toxic or allergenic proteins, it must avoid responses that produce excessive damage of self-tissues or that might eliminate beneficial commensal microbes. Our environment contains a huge range of pathogenic microbes and toxic substances that challenge the host through a very broad selection of pathogenic mechanisms. Therefore it is not surprising that the immune system uses a complex array of protective mechanisms to control and usually eliminate these organisms and toxins. A general feature of the immune system is that these mechanisms rely on detecting structural features of the pathogen or toxin that mark it as distinct from host cells. Such host-pathogen or host-toxin discrimination is essential to permit the host to eliminate the threat without damaging its own tissues.

The mechanisms permitting recognition of microbial, toxic, or allergenic structures can be broken down into 2 general categories: (1) hard-wired responses that are encoded by genes in the host's germ line and that recognize molecular patterns shared by

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.12.980

Abbreviations used	
AIRE: Autoimmune regulator gene	
AMC: Acidic mammalian chitinase	
APC: Antigen-presenting cell	
CD: Cluster of differentiation	
CLP: Chitinase-like protein	
DNA-PK: DNA-dependent protein kinase	
DP: Double positive	
ER: Endoplasmic reticulum	
Foxp3: Forkhead box protein 3	
HLDA: Human leukocyte differentiation antigen	
Ii: Invariant chain	
ITAM: Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif	
Jak: Janus kinase	
LMP: Low molecular mass polypeptide	
MAC: Membrane attack complex	
MBL: Mannan-binding lectin	
MIC: MHC class I-related chain	
MyD88: Myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88	
NALP3: Nacht domain-, leucine-rich repeat-,	
and PYD-containing protein 3	
NK: Natural killer	
NLR: Nucleotide-binging domain leucine-rich repeat	
RAG: Recombinase-activating gene	
STAT: Signal transducer and activator of transcription	
TCR: T-cell receptor	
TdT: Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase	
TLR: Toll-like receptor	

many microbes and toxins that are not present in the mammalian host and (2) responses that are encoded by gene elements that somatically rearrange to assemble antigen-binding molecules with exquisite specificity for individual, unique foreign structures. The first set of responses constitutes the innate immune response. Because the recognition molecules used by the innate system are expressed broadly on a large number of cells, this system is poised to act rapidly after an invading pathogen or toxin is encountered and thus constitutes the initial host response. The second set of responses constitutes the adaptive immune response. Because the adaptive system is composed of small numbers of cells with specificity for any individual pathogen, toxin, or allergen, the responding cells must proliferate after encountering the antigen to attain sufficient numbers to mount an effective response against the microbe or the toxin. Thus the adaptive response generally expresses itself temporally after the innate response in host defense. A key feature of the adaptive response is that it produces long-lived cells that persist in an apparently dormant state but that can re-express effector functions rapidly after another encounter with their specific antigen. This provides the adaptive response with the ability to manifest immune memory, permitting it to contribute prominently to a more effective host response against specific pathogens or toxins when they are encountered a second time, even decades after the initial sensitizing encounter.

From the Departments of Microbiology and Medicine, University of Alabama at Birmingham.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: D. D. Chaplin is a grantee and reviewer of and has received research support from the National Institutes of Health.

Received for publication October 25, 2009; revised December 18, 2009; accepted for publication December 21, 2009.

Reprint requests: David D. Chaplin, MD, PhD, Departments of Microbiology and Medicine, University of Alabama at Birmingham, 845 19th St South, BBRB 276/11, Birmingham, AL 35294-2170. E-mail: dchaplin@uab.edu.

DISCRIMINATION OF SELF FROM NONSELF

The immune system uses many potent effector mechanisms that have the ability to destroy a broad range of microbial cells and to clear a broad range of both toxic and allergenic substances. Therefore it is critical that the immune response is able to avoid unleashing these destructive mechanisms against the mammalian host's own tissues. The ability of the immune response to avoid damaging self-tissues is referred to as self-tolerance. Because failure of self-tolerance underlies the broad class of autoimmune diseases, this process has been extensively studied. It is now clear that mechanisms to avoid reaction against self-antigens are expressed in many parts of both the innate and the adaptive immune response. The mechanisms that underlie protection of normal selftissues from immune damage will be discussed as each of the major effector arms of the host immune response is introduced.

Because an important aspect of the T-cell arm of the immune system is to recognize host cells that are infected by viruses, intracellular bacteria, or other intracellular parasites, T cells have evolved an elegant mechanism that recognizes foreign antigens together with self-antigens as a molecular complex (see the "Antigen recognition by T lymphocytes..." section below). This requirement that T cells recognize both self-structures and foreign antigens makes the need for these cells to maintain self-tolerance particularly important.

GENERAL FEATURES OF INNATE AND ADAPTIVE IMMUNITY

Broadly defined, the innate immune system includes all aspects of the host's immune defense mechanisms that are encoded in their mature functional forms by the germline genes of the host. These include physical barriers, such as epithelial cell layers that express tight cell-cell contacts (tight junctions, cadherin-mediated cell interactions, and others); the secreted mucus layer that overlays the epithelium in the respiratory, gastrointestinal, and genitourinary tracts; and the epithelial cilia that sweep away this mucus layer, permitting it to be constantly refreshed after it has been contaminated with inhaled or ingested particles. The innate response also includes soluble proteins and bioactive small molecules that are either constitutively present in biological fluids (eg, the complement proteins, defensins, and ficolins¹⁻³) or that are released from cells as they are activated (including cytokines that regulate the function of other cells, chemokines that attract inflammatory leukocytes, lipid mediators of inflammation, reactive free radical species, and bioactive amines and enzymes that also contribute to tissue inflammation). Lastly, the innate immune system includes membrane-bound receptors and cytoplasmic proteins that bind molecular patterns expressed on the surfaces of invading microbes. Some aspects of the innate host defenses are constitutively active (eg, the mucociliary blanket overlying many epithelia), and others are activated after interactions of host cells or host proteins with chemical structures that are characteristic of invading microbes but are absent from host cells.

Unlike the innate mechanisms of host defense, the adaptive immune system manifests exquisite specificity for its target antigens. Adaptive responses are based primarily on the antigen-specific receptors expressed on the surfaces of T and B lymphocytes. Unlike the germline-encoded recognition molecules of the innate immune response, the antigen-specific receptors of the adaptive response are encoded by genes that are assembled by somatic rearrangement of germline gene elements to form intact T-cell receptor (TCR) and immunoglobulin (B-cell antigen receptor) genes. The assembly of antigen receptors from a collection of a few hundred germline-encoded gene elements permits the formation of millions of different antigen receptors, each with potentially unique specificity for a different antigen. The mechanisms governing the assembly of these B- and T-cell antigen receptors and ensuring the selection of a properly functioning repertoire of receptor-bearing cells from the huge, randomly generated potential repertoire will be introduced below and discussed in more detail in chapters 3 and 4 of this Primer.^{4,5}

The innate and adaptive immune systems are often described as contrasting separate arms of the host response; however, they usually act together, with the innate response representing the first line of host defense and the adaptive response becoming prominent after several days as antigen-specific T and B cells have undergone clonal expansion. Components of the innate system contribute to activation of the antigen-specific cells. Additionally, the antigen-specific cells amplify their responses by recruiting innate effector mechanisms to bring about the complete control of invading microbes. Thus although the innate and adaptive immune responses are fundamentally different in their mechanisms of action, synergy between them is essential for an intact, fully effective immune response.

CELLULAR ELEMENTS OF THE IMMUNE RESPONSE

An intact immune response includes contributions from many subsets of leukocytes. The different leukocyte subsets can be discriminated morphologically by using a combination of conventional histologic stains and analysis of the spectrum of glycoprotein differentiation antigens that are displayed on their cell membranes. These differentiation antigens are detected by their binding of specific mAbs. These cell phenotype-determining antigens are assigned cluster of differentiation (CD) numbers. There are currently more than 350 defined CD antigens. Updates are issued by Human Cell Differentiation Molecules, an organization that organizes periodic Human Leukocyte Differentiation Antigen (HLDA) workshops at which newly identified cellsurface molecules are defined and registered. The next HLDA workshop (HLDA9) will be held in Barcelona, Spain, and the summary of authorized CD molecules will be published at http:// www.hcdm.org/.

Mature circulating leukocytes differentiate from hematopoietic stem cells (Fig 1).⁶ These stem cells can be recognized by their own spectrum of defining cell-surface antigens and can be purified from bone marrow, peripheral blood, and the placenta.⁷ The recognition that pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells can be purified in substantial quantities has accelerated progress in hematopoietic cell transplantation and provides considerable promise for somatic cell-based gene therapy. Progress in the field of stem cell therapy is described in chapter 30 of this Primer.⁸

Formation of the full complement of immune system cells begins when a pluripotent hematopoietic stem cell differentiates into the myeloid stem cell or the common lymphoid progenitor. The common lymphoid progenitor differentiates further into the 4 major populations of mature lymphocytes: B cells, T cells, natural killer (NK) cells, and NK-T cells. These lymphocyte subsets can be discriminated by surface phenotype. B cells are phenotypically defined by their expression of the B-cell receptor for antigen (membrane-anchored immunoglobulin). Subsets of B cells have



FIG 1. Hematopoietic stem cell-derived cell lineages. Pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells differentiate in bone marrow into common lymphoid progenitor cells or myeloid stem cells. Lymphoid stem cells give rise to B-cell, T-cell, and NK cell lineages. Myeloid stem cells give rise to a second level of lineage-specific colony-forming unit (*CFU*) cells that go on to produce neutrophils, monocytes, eosinophils, basophils, mast cells, megakaryocytes, and erythrocytes. Monocytes differentiate further into macrophages in peripheral tissue compartments. Dendritic cells appear to develop primarily from a dendritic cell precursor that is distinguished by its expression of the Fms-like tyrosine kinase receptor 3 (*Flt3*) receptor. This precursor can derive from either lymphoid or myeloid stem cells and gives rise to both classical and plasmacytoid dendritic cells. Classical dendritic cells can also derive from differentiation of monocytoid precursor cells. Modified with permission from Huston.⁶

been defined that differ in the types of antigen to which they respond and in the types of antibody they produce. T cells are defined by their cell-surface expression of the TCR, a transmembrane heterodimeric protein that binds processed antigen displayed by antigen-presenting cells (APCs). As will be discussed below, T cells exist in several functionally significant subtypes and subsets of those types. NK cells are defined morphologically as large granular lymphocytes. They are distinguished by their lack of either TCR or surface immunoglobulin. They recognize their virus-infected or tumor cell targets using a complex collection of activating and inhibitory cell surface receptors.⁹ NK-T cells share characteristics of both NK cells and T cells.¹⁰

Myeloid stem cells (also termed common myeloid progenitors) give rise to several different forms of granulocytes, to megakaryocytes and platelets, and to erythrocytes. Cells of the granulocyte lineage that play prominent immune functions include neutrophils, monocytes, macrophages, eosinophils, basophils, and mast cells. In some mammals, platelets also release immunologically significant mediators that expand their repertoire beyond their role in hemostasis. The immune functions of the classical granulocytes have been inferred from the immunologically active molecules they produce and from their accumulation in specific pathologic conditions. For example, neutrophils produce large quantities of reactive oxygen species that are cytotoxic to bacterial pathogens. They also produce enzymes that appear to participate in tissue remodeling and repair after injury. Neutrophils accumulate in large quantities at sites of bacterial infection and tissue injury and possess prominent phagocytic capabilities that permit them to sequester microbes and particulate antigens internally, where they can be destroyed and degraded. Thus it is clear that they play a

major role in clearance of microbial pathogens and repair of tissue injury.¹¹ More recently, however, neutrophils have been recognized to produce substantial amounts of the cytokines TNF and IL-12, as well as certain chemokines. This supports an additional immunoregulatory role of neutrophils.

Like neutrophils, monocytes and macrophages are also highly phagocytic for microbes and particles that have been marked for clearance by binding immunoglobulin, complement, or both. They appear to be mobilized shortly after the recruitment of neutrophils, and they persist for long periods at sites of chronic inflammation and infection. In addition to participating in acute inflammatory responses, they are prominent in granulomatous processes throughout the body. They use production of nitric oxide as a major mechanism for killing microbial pathogens and also produce large amounts of cytokines, such as IL-12 and IFN- γ , giving them a regulatory role in adaptive immune responses. Depending on the nature of activating signals that are present when macrophages differentiate from immature precursor cells and when they receive their first activation signal, macrophages can adopt one of several phenotypes.12 Classically activated macrophages produce large amounts of IFN-y, IL-6, IL-12, and TNF and express potent proinflammatory and antibacterial activities. The formation of alternatively activated macrophages can be induced by IL-4, IL-10, or IL-13, especially in the presence of glucocorticoid hormones, and express anti-inflammatory functions through their own production of IL-10, the IL-1 receptor antagonist, and TGF- β .¹³ It is likely that further study will identify additional functional macrophage subsets, establishing additional ways in which these innate immune system cells serve fundamental immunoregulatory functions.

Eosinophils are readily recognized by their prominent cytoplasmic granules, which contain toxic molecules and enzymes that are particularly active against helminths and other parasites. The production of eosinophils from the bone marrow and their survival in peripheral tissues are enhanced by the cytokine IL-5, making them prominent cells in most allergic responses.¹⁴

Basophils and mast cells are morphologically similar cells that represent distinct lineages. By virtue of the cell-surface expression of high-affinity receptors for IgE (Fc ϵ RI), they are key initiators of immediate hypersensitivity responses and the host response to helminthic parasites, releasing histamine and other preformed mediators from their granules and producing important quantities of lipid mediators that stimulate tissue inflammation, edema, and smooth muscle contraction. Recent studies have demonstrated that in addition to their role in immediate hypersensitivity responses, mast cells play prominent roles in the host response to bacterial infection as well. Importantly, mast cells and, more prominently, basophils can release substantial amounts of IL-4, suggesting that they can play important roles in the induction of allergic immune responses.¹⁵

Phagocytic cells of the monocyte/macrophage lineage also play key roles in the adaptive immune response by taking up microbial antigens, processing them by means of proteolysis to peptide fragments, and presenting them in forms that can activate T-cell responses. Additional cells in this lineage include Langerhans cells in the epidermis, Kupffer cells in the liver, and microglial cells in the central nervous system. The most potent types of APCs are the broad class of dendritic cells that are present in most tissues of the body and concentrated in the secondary lymphoid tissues.¹⁶ All of these cells express both class I and class II MHC molecules that are used to permit recognition of processed antigen by the TCR on T cells (see below). All MHC-bearing cells appear to have the potential to express APC function if stimulated appropriately. In addition to the conventional dendritic cells described above, which have been thought to be derived from myeloid precursor cells (Fig 1), a second type of dendritic cell is recognized. These cells are designated plasmacytoid dendritic cells because of their histologic morphology. They can produce very high levels of type I interferon and are thought to play special roles in antiviral host defense and autoimmunity.¹⁷ Recent studies of dendritic cell differentiation indicate that both myeloid stem cells and common lymphoid progenitors can give rise to both conventional dendritic cells and plasmacytoid dendritic cells, most likely through a dendritic cell precursor that is defined by its expression of the Fms-like tyrosine kinase receptor 3 (Flt3).^{18,19}

ANTIGEN RECOGNITION BY T LYMPHOCYTES/ MAJOR HISTOCOMPATIBILITY MOLECULES

A major challenge faced by the immune system is to identify host cells that have been infected by microbes that then use the cell to multiply within the host. Simply recognizing and neutralizing the microbe in its extracellular form does not effectively contain this type of infection. The infected cell that serves as a factory for production of progeny microbes must be identified and destroyed. In fact, if the immune system were equally able to recognize extracellular microbes and microbially infected cells, a microbe that managed to generate large amounts of extracellular organisms or antigen might overwhelm the recognition capacity of the immune system, allowing the infected cells to avoid immune recognition. A major role of the T-cell arm of the immune response is to identify and destroy infected cells. T cells can also recognize peptide fragments of antigens that have been taken up by APCs through the process of phagocytosis or pinocytosis. The way the immune system has evolved to permit T cells to recognize infected host cells is to require that the T cell recognize both a self-component and a microbial structure. The elegant solution to the problem of recognizing both a selfstructure and a microbial determinant is the family of MHC molecules. MHC molecules (also called HLA antigens) are cellsurface glycoproteins that bind peptide fragments of proteins that either have been synthesized within the cell (class I MHC molecules) or that have been ingested by the cell and proteolytically processed (class II MHC molecules).

Class I MHC molecules

There are 3 major HLA class I molecules, designated HLA-A, HLA-B, and HLA-C, each encoded by a distinct gene. The class I HLA molecules are cell-surface heterodimers consisting of a polymorphic transmembrane 44-kd α chain (also designated the class I heavy chain) associated with the 12-kd nonpolymorphic β_2 -microglobulin protein.²⁰ The α chain determines whether the class I molecule is an HLA-A, HLA-B, or HLA-C molecule. The HLA-A, HLA-B, and HLA-C α -chain genes are encoded within the MHC on chromosome 6 (Fig 2), and the β_2 -microglobulin gene is encoded on chromosome 15. The α -chain gene encodes 3 extracellular domains (designated α_1 , α_2 , and α_3), a transmembrane domain, and a short intracellular domain that anchors the protein in the cell membrane. The α_3 domain consists of 5 antiparallel β -strands that form an immunoglobulin-type fold (Fig 3).²⁰ The α_1 and α_2 domains each encode an α -helix and several β -strands. The α_1 and α_2 domains associate with each other, with their β -strands forming a platform on which the 2 α -helices rest. This forms a groove in which antigenic peptides can bind. This complex of class I MHC molecule and antigenic peptide produces a composite structure that is the molecular target of the TCR. The TCR contacts both the antigenic peptide and the flanking α -helices. The TCR has no measurable affinity for the antigenic peptide alone and very low affinity for MHC molecules containing other peptides. These observations form the molecular basis for the phenomenon of "MHC restriction," which was described in studies of Zinkernagel and Doherty²¹ in which they recognized that T cells could only recognize their specific antigen when it was presented in association with a specific self-MHC molecule.

A key biological consequence of requiring the T cell to recognize antigenic peptides only when they are bound in the groove of an HLA molecule is that this permits the T cell to ignore free extracellular antigen and to focus rather on cells that contain the antigen. In the case of cells that are infected by a pathogenic microbe, this permits the T cells to focus their response on the infected cells. The α_3 domain of the class I heavy chain interacts with the CD8 molecule on cytolytic T cells. This restricts recognition of antigenic peptides that are presented in class I HLA molecules to CD8⁺ cytolytic T cells. The binding of CD8 expressed by the T cell to the α_3 domain of the class I molecule expressed by the APC strengthens the interaction of the T cell with the APC and helps ensure that full activation of the T cell occurs.²²

A prominent characteristic of HLA molecules is their structural polymorphism. As of October 2009, the ImMunoGeneTics HLA Database (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/imgt/hal/atats.html) recognized more than 650 alleles at the *HLA-A* locus, more than 1,000 alleles



FIG 2. Molecular map of the human MHC. The human MHC, designated HLA, is encoded on the short arm of chromosome 6. The locations of the major HLA and related genes are shown above a scale showing approximate genetic distances in kilobase pairs of DNA (*kbp*). The genes encoding the class I HLA heavy chains (shown in blue) are clustered at the telomeric end of the complex. The genes encoding the class II HLA α and β chains (shown in green) plus the genes encoding the LMP2/7, transporter associated with antigen presentation (*TAP*) 1/2, and tapasin (*TAPBP*) molecules (shown in orange) are clustered at the centromeric end of the complex. In between the class I and class II genes are additional genes designated class II (shown in red). These include genes encoding the cytochrome P450 21-hydroxylase (*CYP21B*); an inactive cytochrome P450 pseudogene (*CYP21Ps*); complement components C4, C2, and factor B; TNF; and the 2 lymphotoxin chains (*LTA* and *LTB*). There are 2 isoforms of complement C4 designated *C4A* and *C4B*. C4A interacts more efficiently with macromolecules containing free amino groups (protein antigens), whereas C4B interacts more efficiently with macromolecules containing free hydroxyl groups (glycoproteins and carbohydrates). There are genes encoding 2 additional HLA class I-like molecules designated *MICA* and *MICB* (shown in purple) located between the class III genes and the class I genes. Non-functional pseudogenes are shown in gray and further designated by italics.

at the *HLA-B* locus, and more than 350 alleles at the *HLA-C* locus. This polymorphism is largely in amino acids located in the floor and sides of the peptide-binding groove, resulting in different peptide-binding specificities of different class I alleles. The fact that there are 3 distinct HLA class I genes and that each is highly polymorphic means that all subjects in the population who are heterozygous at these loci have 6 distinct peptide-binding grooves. Because each class I protein can bind many different peptides, having 6 peptide-binding molecules results in the ability to bind a very diverse collection of antigenic peptides. Furthermore, on a population level, the diversity of peptide-binding motifs is huge. Mutations in microbial antigens might permit the microbe to avoid binding (and, consequently, recognition) by a few HLA class I alleles, but no mutations will permit the microbe to avoid proadly through the population.

Generally, the antigenic peptides that are found bound in the peptide-binding groove of the HLA class I molecules are derived from proteins synthesized within the cell bearing the class I molecules. They are, consequently, described as "endogenous" antigens. The molecular machinery that generates peptide fragments from intracellular proteins and directs them into the grooves of the class I molecules is increasingly well understood (Fig 4).⁶ Peptide fragments are generated from cellular proteins through the action of the proteasome, a proteolytic factory composed of more than 25 subunits.²³ Proteasomes are expressed constitutively in all cell types, where they function in cellular homeostasis. Stimulation of cells with IFN- γ activates them for the production of antigenic peptide fragments that can be presented in HLA class I molecules. This activation induces the production of a variant of the proteasome termed the



FIG 3. Structure of HLA molecules. Molecular models derived from crystal structures of class I (A-C) and class II (D-F) HLA molecules. Fig 3, *A*, the class I α_1 , α_2 , and α_3 domains are shown (light blue) in noncovalent association with the β_2 -microglobulin molecule (dark blue). *Coils* represent α -helices, and *broad arrows* represent β -strands. Antiparallel β -strands interact to form β -sheets. The α -helices in the α_1 and α_2 domains form the sides of a groove that binds processed antigenic peptides (yellow). The transmembrane and intracytoplasmic portions of the heavy chain are not shown. Fig 3, *B*, Top view of the α_1 and α_2 domains displaying the antigenic peptide in a molecular complex for recognition by the TCR of a CD8⁺ T cell (recognition site outlined by pink rectangle). Fig 3, *C*, Side view of the α_1 and α_2 domains highlighting the TCR contact points on both the α -helices and antigenic peptide. Fig 3, *D*, Side view of the HLA class II molecule showing the α chain (light blue) and β chain (dark blue). In the class II protein the peptide-binding groove is made of α helices in both the α_1 and β_1 domains and a β -sheet formed again by both the α_1 and β_1 domains. Fig 3, *E*, Top view of the both the α_1 and β_1 domains and the processed antigenic peptide fragment as they would be seen by the TCR of a CD4⁺ T cell. Fig 3, *F*, Side view highlighting the α_1 and β_1 domains and the processed antigenic peptide fragment as they mould be seen by the TCR of a CD4⁺ T cell. Fig 3, *F*, Side view highlighting the α_1 and β_1 domains and the processed antigenic peptide fragment as they mould be seen by the TCR of a CD4⁺ T cell. Fig 3, *F*, Side view highlighting the α_1 and β_1 domains and the antigenic peptide. Modified with permission from Bjorkman.²⁰

immunoproteasome. Two of the subunits of the constitutively expressed proteasome are replaced in the immunoproteasome by the IFN-y-induced low molecular mass polypeptide 2 (LMP2) and LMP7 protein, both of which are encoded within the HLA complex in the interval between the HLA-DP and the HLA-DQ gene loci (Fig 2). The LMP2 and LMP7 proteins alter the proteolytic specificity of the proteasome, enhancing the production of peptide fragments of appropriate length and charge for binding in the groove of the HLA class I proteins. The addition of another IFN-y-induced protein termed the PA28 proteasome activator also enhances the generation of antigenic peptides that are favorable for presentation in HLA class I molecules.²⁴ After exiting from the immunoproteasome, peptide fragments are transported into the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) by the action of a specific multisubunit transmembrane transporter. This transporter contains 2 ATP-binding cassette subunits designated transporter associated with antigen presentation 1 and 2 encoded by genes that are located within the MHC gene complex in the same region that encodes LMP2 and LMP7 (Fig 2). Once in the ER, the peptides are loaded into the class I protein-binding groove under the direction of the ER protein tapasin with the help of the calcium-binding chaperone protein calreticulin and the oxidoreductase Erp57.^{25,26} Before its interaction with β_2 -microglobulin, the class I protein is maintained in a conformation that favors interaction with peptide fragments by association with the chaperone protein calnexin. Interaction with β_2 -microglobulin stabilizes the complex, causing dissociation of calnexin and permitting transport of the peptide-loaded class I molecule through the Golgi complex into exocytic vesicles that release the intact complexes onto the cell surface. This pathway is well adapted to delivering viral peptides produced in a virus-infected cell to the cell surface bound to class I HLA molecules in a form that can be recognized by cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells. It can also be used to present tumor-specific protein fragments that might be useful targets for antitumor immunotherapy.

Studies over the past several years have shown that under certain circumstances, exogenous antigens (synthesized outside of the APC) can also be internalized by means of endocytosis and presented in HLA class I molecules. This uptake of exogenous antigens and display to T cells in HLA class I proteins is known as "cross-presentation."²⁷ Cross-presentation is particularly important in antiviral immunity, in which it helps the host to overcome the ability of some viruses to suppress antigen processing through the endogenous pathway.²⁸

Class II MHC molecules

Like the class I molecules, the class II HLA molecules consist of 2 polypeptide chains, but in this case both are MHC-encoded transmembrane proteins and are designated α and β . There are 3 major class II proteins designated HLA-DR, HLA-DQ, and HLA-DP.²⁰ Molecules encoded in this region were initially defined serologically and by using cellular immune assays, and consequently, their nomenclature does not always reflect the underlying genes encoding the molecules. This is particularly true for HLA-DR, in which the genes in the HLA-DR subregion encode 1 minimally polymorphic (1 common and 2 very rare alleles) α chain (designated DRA) and 2 polymorphic β chains (designated DRB1 and DRB3, Fig 2). Pairing of the common α chain with the DRB1 chain produces the HLA-DRB1 protein. More than 500 HLA-DRB1 alleles have been defined. Pairing of the common α chain with the DRB3 chain produces molecules designated HLA-DRB2 through HLA-DRB9. There are a total of 60 HLA-DRB2 through HLA-DRB9 alleles. The HLA-DQ subregion encodes 1 polymorphic α chain (25 alleles) and 1 polymorphic β chain (72 alleles). The HLA-DP subregion encodes 1 polymorphic α chain (16 alleles) and 1 polymorphic β chain (118 alleles). Because both the α and β chains of the HLA-DQ and HLA-DP proteins are polymorphic, each person can express 4 different HLA-DQ and 4 different HLA-DP proteins based on pairing between the gene products of both the maternal and paternal chromosomes. Furthermore, because the minimally polymorphic HLA-DR α chain can pair with an HLA-DRB1 and an HLA-DRB3 chain from both the maternal and paternal chromosomes, each person can express 4



FIG 4. Cellular pathway for processing and presentation of endogenous antigens. Endogenous proteins are digested by the immunoproteasome to small peptide fragments. Production of the immunoproteasome is induced by IFN- γ , which leads to expression of LMP2 and LMP7 (which replace certain components of the conventional cellular proteasome) and the PA28 proteasome activator that modifies the proteasome so that it produces antigenic peptide fragments that are optimal for loading into class I molecules. Peptides are transferred from the immunoproteasome to the ER through the transporter associated with antigen presentation (TAP). There the peptides are loaded, with the help of tapasin, calreticulin, and the chaperone Erp57, into a class I heavy chain that associates with a β_2 -microglobulin subunit before transport to the cell surface, where it can be recognized by CD8⁺ T cells. The association of β_2 -microglobulin with the class I heavy chain is facilitated by an additional chaperone protein, calnexin. Modified with permission from Huston.⁶

distinct HLA-DR proteins as well. Each of these has the potential to bind a large repertoire of antigenic peptides, making it difficult for a pathogenic microbe to mutate its structure to a form that cannot be recognized by binding in an HLA class II protein.

Each chain of the class II proteins contains a short cytoplasmic anchor, a transmembrane domain, and 2 extracellular domains designated for the α chain, α_1 and α_2 , and for the β chain, β_1 and β_2 .²⁰ When the α and β chains pair, the α_1 and β_1 domains combine to form a peptide-binding groove very similar in structure to that formed by the association of the α_1 and α_2 domains of the class I proteins. The α_2 and β_2 domains of the proteins provide a support for this peptide-binding domain, and the β_2 domain also interacts with the CD4 molecule. This provides a mechanism by which CD4 expressed on T_H cells can enhance the interaction between these T cells and the class II–expressing APCs in a fashion similar to the way binding of the HLA class I molecule by CD8 enhances cytotoxic T-cell activation.²⁹

The class II proteins are expressed constitutively on B cells, dendritic cells, monocytes, and macrophages, all cells that present antigens to $CD4^+$ T cells. Expression of MHC class II proteins can also be induced on many additional cell types, including epithelial and endothelial cells after stimulation with IFN- γ , permitting these cells to present antigens to $CD4^+$ T cells at sites of inflammation.

Antigens that are presented by class II proteins are loaded into the class II peptide-binding groove through the "exogenous" pathway that starts by endocytosis or phagocytosis of extracellular proteins (Fig 5).⁶ The exogenous antigens include antigenic proteins of extracellular pathogens, such as most bacteria, parasites, and virus particles that have been released from infected cells and taken up by phagocytosis, as well as environmental proteins and glycoproteins, such as pollens and venoms, and alloantigens. The ingested antigens are processed to linear peptide fragments by means of proteolysis after fusion of lysosomes

with the phagocytic vacuoles or endosomes to form an acidic compartment.³⁰ The peptide fragments then accumulate in the MHC II loading compartment, where they encounter nascent class II proteins. The α and β chains of the class II molecules are synthesized in the ER. To protect the class II molecule's peptide-binding groove so that it can later accommodate an antigenic peptide, the α and β chains associate with the nonpolymorphic invariant chain (Ii), assisted by the chaperone protein calnexin. A portion of the Ii chain designated class II-associated invariant-chain peptide lies in the peptide-binding groove of the class II heterodimer, preventing binding of antigenic peptides. Once the class II-Ii complex has formed, it dissociates from calnexin and is transported to the class II loading compartment.³¹ In the class II loading compartment, the bulk of the Ii is degraded by acid proteases, such as cathepsins, and exchange of the class II-associated invariant-chain peptide for an antigenic peptide is catalyzed by the action of the HLA-DM molecule, resulting in the formation of a mature class II protein.³² The class II proteins loaded with antigenic peptide are then delivered to the cell surface by means of fusion of the class II⁺ endosome to the plasma membrane.

Association of HLA types and disease susceptibility

Epidemiologic studies have demonstrated that more than 40 diseases are found more frequently in subjects carrying certain HLA class I or II alleles than in the general population.³³ The magnitude of these effects can be quite large but are probably never absolute. For example, they range from the finding that between 90% and 95% of white patients with ankylosing spondylitis are HLA-B27³⁴ to the observation that between 30% and 50% of white patients with type I diabetes mellitus are heterozygous for HLA-DQ2/DQ8.³⁵ Interestingly, HLA-DQ6 appears to provide



FIG 5. Cellular pathway for processing and presentation of exogenous antigens. In the ER newly synthesized class II proteins associate with the help of calnexin with an Ii protein that protects the antigen-binding groove of the class II molecule until it is transported to the class II⁺ endosomal protein-loading compartment. Exogenous antigens are taken up by phagocytosis or endocytosis, digested by the action of lysosomal enzymes, and transported to the class II⁺ peptide loading compartment for loading into a class II protein. There the Ii is proteolytically degraded and replaced by antigenic peptide with the help of the HLA-DM protein. The assembled class II protein-peptide complex is then delivered to the plasma membrane for recognition by CD4⁺ T cells. Modified with permission from Huston.⁶

dominant protection from development of type I diabetes. Most diseases that show linkage of susceptibility to particular HLA genes have a prominent autoimmune character. Although the mechanisms by which HLA genotypes control susceptibility to these diseases remains imprecisely defined, it is likely that the participation of HLA molecules in the establishment of immune tolerance or permitting immune recognition of environmental antigens underlies this phenomenon.^{36,37} Protective HLA gene alleles might mediate the elimination in the thymus of potentially pathogenic T cells, whereas susceptibility HLA gene alleles might fail to contribute appropriately to elimination of pathogenic T cells. HLA genotypes can also underlie responsiveness or nonresponsiveness to certain vaccines. For example, subjects who are HLA-DR3 have a substantially increased incidence of nonresponsiveness to vaccination with hepatitis B surface antigen,38 and subjects who are HLA-DRB1*03 or HLA-DQA1*0201 have an increased incidence of seronegativity after measles vaccination.³⁹

HLA-independent presentation of antigen

Antigen presentation by class I and class II HLA molecules to CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T lymphocytes is limited to protein antigens. Initially, it was thought that responses to polysaccharide antigens and lipid antigens was restricted to T cell–independent responses that resulted in direct activation of B cells by an antigen with a repeating structure; however, recently it has become clear that there is a class of T cells that recognizes antigens presented by molecules that are not classical HLA class I or class II antigens. One of these classes of T cells uses an antigen receptor composed of α and β chains and recognizes lipid antigens that are presented bound to CD1 molecules.¹⁰ CD1 molecules are structurally related to class I HLA molecules, being transmembrane proteins with 3 extracellular domains and associating with β_2 -

microglobulin. There are 5 human CD1 isoforms designated CD1a to CD1e and encoded by linked genes that are not associated with the MHC. X-ray crystallography shows that the α_1 and α_2 domains of CD1 molecules associate like class I MHC molecules to form a binding groove that can accommodate glycolipid components of microbial pathogens.40 CD1-glycolipid complexes can also serve as targets for recognition by T cells that use the $\gamma\delta$ TCR (see below). This presentation of microbial glycolipids by CD1 molecules appears to underlie the MHC-independent recognition of mycobacteria by both $\alpha\beta$ and $\gamma\delta$ T cells. Glycosphingolipids, a class of carbohydrate-containing lipids that are found in both eukaryotic and prokaryotic cells, can also be presented by the CD1d molecule to NK-T cells, leading to their release of large quantities of immunoregulatory cytokines.⁴¹ Human $\gamma\delta$ T cells can also recognize target cells by virtue of their expression of the stress-inducible MHC class I-related chains A and B (MICA and MICB). MICA and MICB are encoded by genes that lie between the TNF gene cluster in the class III region of the MHC and the HLA-B locus in the class I region (Fig 2). They share structural characteristics with the class I protein heavy chains but appear not to associate with β_2 -microglobulin and not to bind antigenic peptides. Rather, they act as stressinduced molecules that are targets for intestinal $\gamma\delta$ T cells, further expanding the repertoire of molecules that can contribute to activation of responding T lymphocytes. In addition to the 2 functional MICA and MICB genes, there are at least 3 inactive MIC pseudogenes encoded within the class I region of the MHC (Fig $2).^{42}$

T LYMPHOCYTES

The major class of T cells is defined by its surface expression of the $\alpha\beta$ TCR. This receptor has evolved primarily to recognize

peptide antigens presented in a complex with class I or class II MHC proteins. $\alpha\beta$ T cells differentiate into several different subsets, some of which (CD8⁺ T cells) act primarily to kill cells infected with intracellular microbes and others (CD4⁺ T cells) that act primarily to regulate the cellular and humoral immune responses. A small subset of $\alpha\beta$ T cells that expresses the NK1.1 (CD161) NK cell antigen (NK-T cells) are usually CD4 and CD8 double negative, recognize glycolipid antigens presented by the CD1d molecule, and appear to be immunoregulatory based on their ability to release rapidly large quantities of the cytokines IFN- γ , IL-4, GM-CSF, TNF, and others.⁴³ Details of the mechanisms by which T cells develop, acquiring their antigen specificity, and then are regulated as they encounter antigen in the peripheral tissues are discussed in chapter 3 of this Primer.⁴ An introductory overview is presented here.

T-cell development

Each individual T cell bears antigen receptors of a single specificity. A repertoire of T cells that can protect against the vast universe of microbial pathogens must therefore include a very large number of cells encoding a huge array of discrete TCRs. These receptors are somatically assembled from variable, diversity, and joining gene elements to generate mature $V_{\alpha}J_{\alpha}$ chains and $V_{\beta}D_{\beta}J_{\beta}$ chains (see chapter 3 of this Primer).⁴ The assembly of these gene elements is initiated by the lymphoid-specific recombinase-activating gene (RAG) 1 and RAG2 proteins, which cleave the DNA near the V, D, and J segments, and the gene segments are rejoined by a collection of non-lymphoid-specific DNA repair enzymes, including DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PK), Ku, XRCC4, XLF, DNA ligase IV, and the Artemis nuclease.⁴⁴ XRCC4, XLF, and DNA-PK help recruit the enzyme terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase (TdT), which adds deoxynucleotides into some of the VDJ junctions, providing extra junctional diversity to the recombined gene sequences.⁴⁵ The action of these recombinase enzymes results in the V, D, and J gene elements assembling in an apparently random process, producing a huge diversity of receptor sequences but also frequently producing nonfunctional genes. Selection of cells carrying functional TCR genes occurs in the thymus (Fig 6),⁶ a complex lymphoid organ located in the anterior mediastinum at the base of the neck.⁴⁶ The thymus contains 3 compartments. The first, the subcapsular zone, is where bone marrow-derived prothymocytes begin to differentiate, proliferate, and rearrange their TCR β chains. The cells then move to the thymic cortex, where the α chain gene elements rearrange, potentially forming a functional, mature $\alpha\beta$ TCR. In the cortex cells test whether their receptors have sufficient affinity for self-MHC molecules to permit them ultimately to recognize antigen-MHC complexes. This involves interactions between the developing lymphocyte and the specialized cortical epithelium.⁴⁷ If the lymphocyte fails this positive selection, then it undergoes apoptosis and is cleared by thymic cortical macrophages. Finally, in the thymic medulla cells are screened for potential autoreactivity. This screening includes testing for reactivity for an extensive array of tissue-specific proteins that are expressed by a population of thymic medullary epithelial cells under the control of a gene called autoimmune regulator (AIRE). Defective expression of AIRE gives rise to the severe autoimmune syndrome called autoimmune polyendocrinopathy-candidiasis-ectodermal dystrophy.⁴⁸ Cells that recognize self-peptides expressed by these epithelial cells are removed by means of apoptosis, and cells that have survived this negative selection are exported to the

circulation. Fewer than 5% of the developing T cells survive positive and negative selection.

Approximately 90% to 95% of circulating T cells use the $\alpha\beta$ TCR described above. The other 5% to 10% use an alternate heterodimeric TCR composed of γ and δ chains. The γ and δ chains also assemble by means of RAG1/RAG2-mediated rearrangement of V, D (for the δ chain only), and J elements. A portion of the $\gamma\delta$ T cells is generated in the thymus, but a major fraction appears to be generated in an extrathymic compartment, resulting in cells that largely populate the gastrointestinal tract.⁴⁹

T cell-antigen receptor complex

The antigen-specific α and β chains of the TCR associate with invariant accessory chains that serve to transduce signals when the TCR binds to antigen-MHC complexes.⁵⁰ These accessory chains make up the CD3 complex, consisting of the transmembrane CD3 γ , CD3 δ , and CD3 ϵ chains plus a largely intracytoplasmic homodimer of 2 CD3 ζ chains. Although the stoichiometry of the CD3 complex is not definitively established, it appears that each TCR $\alpha\beta$ pair associates with a CD3 $\gamma\epsilon$ heterodimer, a CD3 $\delta\epsilon$ heterodimer, and a CD3 ζ homodimer (Fig 7).

Interaction of the TCR/CD3 complex with antigenic peptide presented in an HLA molecule provides only a partial signal for cell activation. Full activation requires the additional participation of a costimulatory molecule, such as CD28 on the T cell and CD80 (also designated B7.1) or CD86 (B7.2) on the APC (Fig 7).⁵¹ In fact, interaction of peptide-MHC with the TCR without a costimulator can lead to an anergic state of prolonged T-cell nonresponsiveness.

The cytoplasmic portions of each of the CD3 chains contain sequence motifs designated immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAM). When key tyrosines in these ITAMs are phosphorylated by the receptor-associated kinases Lck and Fyn, this initiates an activation cascade involving the proteins zetachain-associated protein kinase 70 (ZAP-70), and, farther downstream, Linker of Activated T cells (LAT) and SH2 domain containing leukocyte protein of 76kDa (SLP-76). Activation of these proteins leads to stimulation of phospholipase C, activation of the G proteins Ras and Rac, and both protein kinase C and the mitogen-associated protein kinases. Together, this complex of activation events leads to activation of genes that control lymphocyte proliferation and differentiation.

The pathways that downregulate this activation pathway are becoming increasingly well defined. The membrane molecule CD45 is a key tyrosine phosphatase that occupies a central position in this deactivating process. In addition, a specific receptor-ligand pair, programmed death 1 and programmed death ligand 1, transduces signals to the activated lymphocyte to inhibit its proliferation and effector functions, thus extinguishing the T-cell response.⁵² Mutations affecting the function of many of the molecules involved in intracellular lymphoid cell-signal transduction processes underlie congenital primary immunodeficiency syndromes (see chapter 15 of this Primer).⁵³

T-cell subpopulations

During their progress through the thymus, $\alpha\beta$ T cells differentiate into discrete subpopulations, each with defined repertoires of effector functions. The major subsets are defined by their selective surface expression of CD4 or CD8. In the thymus most developing T cells follow a developmental program in which in the cortex they first express neither CD4 nor CD8 (double



FIG 6. Differentiation and maturation of T cells in the thymus. Hematopoietic stem cells, which do not express CD3, CD4, or CD8 but are committed to T-cell differentiation, move from the bone marrow to the thymic subcapsular zone. There they begin rearrangement of the TCR genes. Once a productive TCR β chain has been produced, they move to the thymic cortex, where TCR α chain rearrangement occurs and surface expression of the CD3, CD4, and CD8 proteins is induced. These CD4⁺CD8⁺ (double-positive) cells are positively selected on cortical epithelial cells for their ability to recognize self class I or class II HLA proteins. If the developing T cell has adequate affinity to recognize a self class I protein, then it retains expression of CD4 and extinguishes expression of CD8. Selected CD4 or CD8 single-positive cells then move to the thymic medulla, where they are negatively selected on medullary epithelial cells to remove cells with excessive affinity for self-antigens presented in HLA molecules. Cells emerge from positive selection single positive for CD4 or CD8 expression and then are exported to the periphery. Cells that fail positive or negative selection are removed by apoptosis. A small fraction of cells differentiate to rearrange their TCR γ and δ chains. Modified with permission from Huston.⁶

negative) and then express both CD4 and CD8 (double positive).⁵⁴ Double-positive cells are tested by means of positive selection in the thymic cortex, and those that are selected on class I MHC molecules become CD4⁻CD8⁺ and those that are selected on class II MHC molecules become CD4⁺CD8⁻. The fact that the CD4 molecule contributes to a stable interaction of the developing T cell with class II MHC molecules on the selecting APC and that CD8 contributes to interactions with class I molecules is central to the association of CD4 with class II MHC-restricted antigen recognition and of CD8 with class I-restricted antigen recognition. Cells that survive positive selection then move to the thymic medulla for negative selection and export to the periphery. In the blood and secondary lymphoid organs, 60% to 70% of T cells are $CD4^+CD8^-$ ($CD4^+$) and 30% to 40% are CD4⁻CD8⁺ (CD8⁺). CD4⁺ T cells are generally designated helper cells and activate both humoral immune responses (Bcell help) and cellular responses (delayed-type hypersensitivity responses and others). CD8⁺ cells show a major cytotoxic activity against cells infected with intracellular microbes and against tumor cells but also contain regulatory cells that downregulate immune responses (suppressor cells). A portion of the circulating CD4⁺ T cells play an important regulatory role that acts to down modulate immune responses. These regulatory T (Treg) cells fall into 2 groups. The first group develops its regulatory function in the thymus and is known as natural Treg cells. These cells are characterized by surface expression of the CD4 and

CD25 antigens and by nuclear expression of the forkhead box protein 3 (Foxp3) transcription factor that is essential for their development. A major portion of this population's regulatory activity is due to its secretion of the immunomodulatory cytokines TGF-B and IL-10.55 Under some conditions, suppression of effector Tcell proliferation by Treg cells requires cell-cell contact. In this situation it has been reported that $TGF-\beta$ acts in a membrane-associated form.⁵⁶ The second group of Treg cells is thought to differentiate in the periphery from naive CD4⁺ T cells. Because they appear to develop in response to stimulation with specific antigen, they are called adaptive or induced Treg cells. Their differentiation appears to depend on the presence of IL-10 during their initial activation. Expression of Foxp3 is variable in this subset, and IL-10 is a prominent secreted product, with TGF-β also participating.⁵⁷ The phenotype of these cells can be unstable, with Foxp3 expression disappearing soon after withdrawal of the inductive IL-10 or TGF-β. Recent studies have indicated that epigenetic modification of the Foxp3 locus, in the form of both histone acetvlation and altered DNA methylation in the area around the Foxp3 promoter, are essential for establishment of stable expression of Foxp3 and maintenance of the Treg cell phenotype.⁵⁸

Approximately 5% to 10% of T cells in the peripheral blood, lymph nodes, and spleen are CD4⁻CD8⁻. Some of these cells use $\alpha\beta$ TCRs, and others use $\gamma\delta$ TCRs. Double-negative cells do not recognize antigen in the context of MHC class I or II. Some of these cells recognize antigen in the class I–related protein CD1



FIG 7. The TCR complex and T-cell activation. **A**, the complete TCR complex includes the rearranged TCR α and β chains and also the CD3 γ , CD3 δ , CD3 ϵ , and CD3 ζ chains. The CD3 chains contain ITAMs in their cytoplasmic domains that can be phosphorylated to activate the intracellular signaling cascade for T-cell activation. The signaling protein tyrosine kinases Lck and Fyn associate with the intracellular portions of the CD4 and CD3 chains, respectively. TCR engagement by MHC plus peptide without the presence of costimulatory proteins fails to activate phosphorylation of the CD3 ITAMs and results in anergy. **B**, TCR engagement by MHC plus peptide with costimulatory interactions between CD28 on the T cell and CD80 or CD86 (B7.1 or B7.2) on the APC results in Lck- and Fyn-dependent phosphorylation of the CD3 chains and recruitment of the adapter protein zeta-chain-associated protein kinase 70 (*ZAP-70*), to the CD3 complex. This leads to phosphorylation of ZAP-70, which induces the downstream program of T-cell activation. **C**, polyclonal activation of T cells can be elicited by superantigens, which interact outside the peptide-binding groove with the β_1 chain of the class II molecule and with all V β chains of a particular subclass. This activates CD4-independent but Fyn-dependent phosphorylation of the CD3 chains, recruitment and phosphorylation of ZAP-70, and cell activation.

that is adapted to presentation of glycolipid components of mycobacteria and other microbes.⁴⁰ A subset of double-negative $\gamma\delta$ T cells recognizes the MHC class I chain–related proteins designated MIC.⁴²

Both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells differentiate into functionally distinct subsets after exposure to antigen. This is best described for the transition of CD4⁺ T cells from naive to effector populations. Resting naive $CD4^+$ T cells (designated T_H cells) release very low levels of cytokines. Early after stimulation by antigen and APCs, the T_H cells begin to produce IL-2 and are designated $T_{\rm H}0$. As the $T_{\rm H}$ cells continue to respond to the activating signal, they progress toward polar extremes of differentiation designated T_H1, T_H2, and T_H17 depending on the nature of the cytokines present at the site of activation.⁵⁹ IL-12 produced by macrophages or NK cells induces differentiation toward T_H1; IL-4 produced by NK1.1⁺ T cells, basophils, or mast cells induces differentiation toward T_H2 ; and TGF- β and IL-6 produced by yet to be defined cells induce differentiation toward T_H17. T_H1 cells are characterized by their expression of the T-box transcription factor (T-bet) and by the production of IL-2, IFN- γ , and lymphotoxin. T_H2 cells are characterized by their expression of the transcription factor GATA3 and produce IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, IL-13, and GM-CSF, and T_H17 cells express the transcription factor Retinoic-acid-related Orphan Receptor C isoform 2 (RORC2) and produce the

cytokines IL-6 and IL-17 (see chapter 3 of this Primer).^{4,60} T_H17 cells are induced early in the adaptive response to extracellular bacteria and help to recruit the neutrophil response that eliminates these pathogens. They also direct the destructive inflammatory responses that are part of many autoimmune diseases. T_H1 and T_H2 cells often participate together in immune responses; however, after prolonged immunization, the response can become dominantly T_H1 or T_H2 like. Generally, T_H1 cells support cell-mediated immune responses, and T_H2 cells support humoral and allergic responses. $CD8^+$ T cells also can manifest type 1 and type 2 cytokine responses, in which case the cells are designated cytotoxic T cell type 1 and cytotoxic T cell type 2.⁶¹ Understanding the factors that govern whether a T_H response adopts a predominantly T_H1-type, T_H2-type, or T_H17-type response is crucial to the allergist/clinical immunologist. Recent progress using immunization with different types of adjuvants (eg, CpG DNA) demonstrates the feasibility of reprogramming, in atopic patients, allergic T_H2-type responses to nonallergic T_H1-type responses.⁶²

Superantigens

Conventional antigens bind to a subset of MHC molecules and to a very small fraction of the huge array of TCRs. Thus a

	lgM	lgD	lgG1	lgG2	lgG3	lgG4	lgA1	lgA2	lgE
Subunit form*	5	1	1	1	1	1	1, 2	1, 2	1
Molecular weight (kd)	950	175	150	150	150	150	160, 400	160, 400	190
Concentration in serum (mg/mL)	2	0.03	10	4	1	0.5	2	0.5	0.003
Complement-activating C/A [†]	+/-	-/+	++/+	+/+	++/+	-/+	-/+	-/+	-/-
Macrophage FcR binding	+	_	++	++	++	-	++	++	-
Mast cell sensitizing	-	-	-	-	+	-	-	-	+ + +
Placental transport	_	_	++	+	++	+/-	_	-	-
Mucosal transport‡	-	-	-	-	-	-	+ + +	+ + +	-

TABLE I. Structure, function, and distribution of antibody isotypes

*5, Pentamer; 2, dimer; 1, monomer.

†C, Classical pathway; A, alternative pathway.

‡Dimer only.

conventional peptide antigen activates only a very small fraction of the total pool of T cells. Superantigens, in contrast, are microbial products that bind to large subsets of TCR proteins and MHC molecules, so that a single superantigen can activate up to 20% or more of the total T cells in the body. The superantigen does this by binding without proteolytic processing to the MHC molecule outside of the antigen-binding groove and to TCR proteins outside of their antigen-MHC binding site (Fig 7). For example, the toxic shock syndrome toxin 1 produced by *Staphylococcus aureus* can activate all T cells with TCRs that use the Vβ2 and Vβ5.1 chains. The activation of large numbers of T cells induced by superantigens results in the massive release of cytokines producing clinical conditions, such as toxic shock syndrome.⁶³

B LYMPHOCYTES

B-cell development and the B-cell antigen receptor

B cells constitute approximately 15% of peripheral blood leukocytes. They are defined by their production of immunoglobulin. Except as noted below, immunoglobulin molecules are composed of 2 identical 50-kd heavy chains and 2 identical 25-kd κ or λ light chains (see chapter 3 of this Primer).⁴ The amino terminal portions of the heavy and light chains vary in amino acid sequence from one antibody molecule to another. These variable portions are designated V_H and V_{κ} or V_{λ} respectively. The juxtaposition of one V_H segment and one V_{κ} or V_{λ} segment creates the antigen-binding portion of the intact immunoglobulin molecule. The variable regions of both the heavy and light chains contain 3 subregions that are highly variable between different antibody molecules. These hypervariable sequences are brought together in the immunoglobulin protein to form the antigen-binding domain of the molecule. Thus each immunoglobulin has 2 identical antigen-binding sites. The carboxyl terminal portions of the heavy and light chains are constant in each subclass of antibody. The heavy chain constant regions pair to form the Fc domain of the molecule that is responsible for most of the effector functions of the immunoglobulin molecule, including binding to Fc receptors and activating the complement system.

The genes encoding the κ light chain are encoded on chromosome 2, and the genes encoding the λ light chain are on chromosome 22. The complex heavy chain locus is encoded on chromosome 14. The light chain and heavy chain loci are each composed of a series of V (variable) gene elements, followed by several D (diversity) segments (for the heavy chain gene only), some J (joining) segments, and C (constant region) exons. The constant regions of both the κ and λ light chain genes are encoded as single exons. The heavy chain gene, in contrast, contains exons that encode 9 different constant regions that are used to produce the different classes and subclasses of immunoglobulins (Table I).

B cells differentiate from hematopoietic stem cells in the bone marrow. It is here that their antigen receptors (surface immunoglobulin) are assembled from genetic building blocks in a RAG1/ RAG2-mediated process similar to that used for the production of functional TCRs.⁶⁴ The amino terminal portion of each heavy chain is created by somatic joining of genes encoding a variable (V_H), diversity (D_H), and joining (J_H) region. Joining of genes encoding variable and constant light chain elements generates the amino terminal portion of the light chain. The VDJ junctions formed by this recombination make up the third hypervariable region that contributes to the antigen-binding site. The amino acid sequence diversity of the third hypervariable region is the result of combinatorial V-D-J joining and also of non-gene-encoded sequences added into the junction sites by the action of the enzyme TdT that is expressed in developing B cells during the time this gene rearrangement is occurring.

Establishment of the B-cell repertoire

Differentiation of stem cells to the B lineage depends on bone marrow stromal cells that produce IL-7. The developing B cells follow a program of differential surface antigen expression and sequential heavy and light chain gene rearrangement (Fig 8).^o First, the recombinase enzyme complex catalyzes the fusion of one of the D_H region genes to a J_H region gene with the deletion of the intervening DNA sequences. This D_HJ_H recombination occurs on both chromosomes. Next, the recombinase joins one of the V_H region genes to the rearranged D_HJ_H gene. TdT is expressed during this period, resulting in the addition of random nucleotides into the sites of D_H-J_H and V_H-D_HJ_H joining, adding to the potential diversity of amino acid sequences encoded by the rearranged $V_H D_H J_H$ gene. The rearranged $V_H D_H J_H$ element forms the most 5' exon of this rearranged heavy chain gene and is followed downstream by exons encoding the constant region of the µ chain that pairs with a light chain to produce IgM and farther downstream by exons encoding the constant region of the δ chain that is used to make IgD. μ Chains and δ chains are produced as a result of alternative RNA splicing of the V_HD_HJ_H exon to either the μ or δ exons. If the rearrangements of the V_H, D_H, and J_H elements yields a heavy chain transcript that is in frame and encodes a functional heavy chain protein, this heavy chain is synthesized



FIG 8. B-cell differentiation and development. B cells differentiate in the bone marrow from stem cells to become mature surface IgM- and IgD-expressing cells. This occurs in the absence of antigen. In peripheral lymphoid tissues the B cell can then mature further under the influence of antigen and T-cell help to undergo isotype switching and affinity maturation by means of somatic mutation. The factors controlling the final differentiation from antibody-secreting B cell to plasma cell are incompletely characterized but require the participation of the transcription factors B-lymphocyte-induced maturation protein 1 (Blimp-1), X-box binding protein 1 (Xbp1), and interferon regulatory factor 4 (IRF4). Correlations are show between the stage of cell differentiation and the expression of key molecules in the cell (TdT, RAG1/RAG2, and cytoplasmic μ) and on the cell surface (class II, CD19, CD21, CD25, CD45, and surface immunoglobulin). Modified with permission from Huston.⁶

and pairs in the cell with 2 proteins, $\lambda 5$ and VpreB, which act as a surrogate light chain (Fig 8). Expression of this pre–B-cell receptor on the cell surface prevents V_H to $D_H J_H$ rearrangement on the other chromosome, assuring that the developing B cell produces only 1 antigenic specificity. This process is called allelic exclusion. If the first $V_H D_H J_H$ rearrangement is out of frame and does not produce a functional heavy chain protein, then a V_H gene proceeds to rearrange on the other chromosome in a second attempt to generate a successful heavy chain rearrangement. If this second rearrangement is unsuccessful, the cell undergoes apoptosis and is removed.

Once a functional heavy chain is produced, the cell downregulates its TdT gene and initiates light chain rearrangement. First, a V_{κ} element rearranges to a J_{κ} element. If this forms a functional light chain, then the κ light chain pairs with the heavy chain to form a functional immunoglobulin protein and further light chain rearrangement stops. If the first κ rearrangement fails, then rearrangement proceeds on the other chromosome. If that fails, then rearrangement of the λ chains proceeds. The RAG1 and RAG2 genes are only expressed during times of heavy and light chain rearrangement, except that some B cells that express autoreactive receptors appear able to re-express their RAG genes and undergo receptor editing by secondary rearrangements of their already rearranged immunoglobulin genes.⁶⁵ These processes result in the assembly of the antigen-binding component of the B-cell receptor. Like the TCR, the fully mature B-cell receptor also includes additional transmembrane proteins

designated Ig α and Ig β that activate intracellular signals after receptor binding to antigen.^{66,67} B cells also have a coreceptor complex consisting of CD19, CD81, and CD21 (complement receptor 2) that is activated by binding to the activated complement protein C3d. 68 Both Ig α and Ig β have ITAM domains in their cytoplasmic regions and use similar signal transduction pathways compared with those for T cells. The B-cell pathway includes the Src family of kinases, Blk, Fyn, and Lyn, which phosphorylate the ITAMs on the Ig α and Ig β chains. The activation signal is then passed through the tyrosine kinase Syk and the B-cell linker protein (BLNK) to the downstream signaling components phospholipase C and guanine nucleotide exchange factors. Ultimately, as in T cells, activation of protein kinase C, calcium mobilization, and Ras/Rac-dependent activation of mitogen-associated protein kinases leads to activation of new gene transcription that causes cell proliferation and maturation.

Isotype switching and affinity maturation

Naive B cells express IgM and IgD on their cell surfaces. As described above, these 2 immunoglobulin isotypes are expressed by alternative splicing of the same $V_H D_H J_H$ exon to the μ and δ heavy chain exons. For all heavy chain genes, alternative splicing also permits expression of both membrane-bound (splicing in a transmembrane exon) and secreted (transmembrane exon spliced out) antibody. As B cells mature under the influence of T_H cells, T cell–derived cytokines induce isotype switching. Isotype

switching is a process of DNA rearrangement mediated in part by the RNA-editing enzyme activation-induced cytidine deaminase, uracil DNA glycoslyase, the endonuclease APE1, and the DNA repair enzyme DNA-PK. Switching moves the rearranged $V_H D_H J_H$ exon into a position immediately upstream of alternative heavy chain exons. This permits a functionally rearranged $V_H D_H J_H$ exon to be used to produce antibodies of different isotypes but the same antigenic specificity.⁶⁹ T cell–derived IL-10 causes switching to IgG1 and IgG3. IL-4 and IL-13 cause switching to IgE, and TGF- β causes switching to IgA. IFN- γ or some other undefined product of $T_H 1$ cells appears to induce switching to IgG2.

At the same time as B cells undergo isotype switching, an active process produces mutations, apparently randomly, in the antigen-binding portions of the heavy and light chains. This process, designated somatic mutation, also appears to require activation-induced cytidine deaminase, uracil DNA glycoslyase, APE1, and DNA repair enzymes.⁷⁰ If these mutations result in loss of affinity for the antigen, the cell loses important receptor-mediated growth signals and dies. If, however, the mutations result in increased affinity for the antigen, then the cell producing that antibody has a proliferative advantage in response to antigen and grows to dominate the pool of responding cells. Somatic mutation and clonal expansion of mutated cells occurs in the germinal centers of secondary lymphoid tissues.⁷¹

T cell-dependent B-cell responses

Antigens that activate T cells and B cells establish immunoglobulin responses in which T cells provide "help" for the B cells to mature. This maturation includes both induction of isotype switching, in which the T-cell cytokines control the isotype of immunoglobulin produced, and activation of somatic mutation. The cellular interactions underlying T-cell help are driven by the specific antigen and take advantage of the ability of B cells to serve as APCs. B cells that capture their cognate antigen through their membrane immunoglobulins can internalize the antigen and process it intracellularly for presentation on the cell surface in the B cell's class II HLA proteins. Uptake of antigen induces increased class II expression and expression of CD80 and CD86. T cells activated by this combination of costimulator and antigen-class II complex on the B cell then signal reciprocally to the B cell through the interaction of the T-cell CD40 ligand with B-cell CD40. Signaling through CD40 is essential for induction of isotype switching, and human patients with defects in the X chromosome-encoded CD40L gene manifest X-linked hyper-IgM syndrome, and patients with mutant CD40 show autosomal recessive hyper-IgM syndrome.72

Isotype switching and somatic mutations are strongly associated with the development of B-cell memory. Memory responses, defined as rapid induction of high levels of high-affinity antibody after secondary antigen challenge, are characterized by production of IgG, IgA, or IgE antibodies and by somatic mutations in the antigen-binding domains of the heavy and light chains of these antibodies.⁷³ The development of B-cell memory is critical to the success of vaccination against pathogens and also perpetuates the pathology of many autoimmune and allergic syndromes. Understanding how to enhance or reduce memory responses will provide important new therapeutic opportunities to the clinical immunologist.

T cell-independent B-cell responses

B cells can also be activated successfully without T-cell help. T cell-independent B-cell activation occurs without the assistance of T-cell costimulatory proteins. In the absence of costimulators, monomeric antigens are unable to activate B cells. Polymeric antigens with a repeating structure, in contrast, are able to activate B cells, probably because they can cross-link and cluster immunoglobulin molecules on the B-cell surface. T cell-independent antigens include bacterial LPS, certain other polymeric polysaccharides, and certain polymeric proteins. Somatic mutation does not occur in most T cell-independent antibody responses. Consequently, immune memory to T cell-independent antigens is generally weak. This is why it is difficult to create fully protective vaccines directed against polysaccharide components of microbes. Covalent attachment of the polysaccharide component to a carrier protein to recruit T-cell help as part of the response can induce a beneficial memory response. The value of coupling a polysaccharide antigen to a carrier protein was observed in the Haemophilus influenzae type B vaccine. The original polysaccharide vaccine provided low antibody titers and no protection for children less than 18 months of age. The current conjugate vaccine generally provides higher antibody titers and protection beginning at 2 to 4 months of age.

LYMPHOID TISSUES

Cellular interactions are essential for a normally regulated, protective immune response. In particular, T-cell help is needed to generate high-affinity antibody with memory against most protein antigens. A major challenge for the immune system of a naive subject is to bring rare antigen-specific B cells together with rare antigen-specific T cells and antigen-charged APCs. The primary role of the secondary lymphoid tissues is to facilitate these interactions. Generally, the secondary lymphoid organs contain zones enriched for B cells (follicles) and other zones enriched for T cells.⁷⁴ The B-cell zones contain clusters of follicular dendritic cells that bind antigen-antibody complexes and provide sites adapted to efficient B-cell maturation, somatic mutation, and selection of high-affinity B cells. The T-cell zones contain large numbers of dendritic cells that are potent APCs for T-cell activation. The tissues also contain specialized vascular structures for recruitment of cells into the tissue. High endothelial venules in lymph nodes, Peyer patches, and mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues are vascular sites that efficiently extract naive T and B cells from the circulation into the lymphoid organ. The marginal sinus probably serves a similar function in the spleen. Afferent lymphatic vessels provide efficient entry of antigen-charged antigen-transporting cells (eg, epidermal Langerhans cells) from peripheral tissues into lymph nodes. Efferent lymphatic vessels permit efficient export of antigen-experienced cells back into the circulation. Programmed release of distinct chemokines within the lymphoid tissues orchestrate the coming together of antigen-responsive B and T cells and then migration of the activated B cells and selected T cells to the follicular dendritic cell clusters, where they can form a germinal center.⁷⁵ In addition to chemokine signals that control leukocyte entry into and migration within secondary lymphoid tissues, it is now understood that specific signals, especially those provided by the lysophospholipid sphingosine-1-phosphate, regulate the egress of cells out of the lymphoid tissues and into the circulation.

Although potent adjuvants can induce some degree of affinity maturation in the setting of congenital absence of lymph nodes and Peyer patches, these secondary lymphoid organs are generally essential for the induction of an efficient, protective immune response. Ectopic lymph node–like structures designated tertiary lymphoid tissues can form at sites of chronic inflammation, such as the synovial membrane of a joint affected by rheumatoid arthritis. Immune reactions ongoing in these tertiary lymphoid tissues can contribute importantly to the pathogenesis of the inflammatory disease.

SIGNALING BY CYTOKINES

Cytokines act on cells through transmembrane cell-surface receptors. Binding of the cytokine to the receptor elicits its cellular response by activating an intracellular signal transduction pathway, which ultimately leads to induction of new gene transcription and synthesis of new cellular proteins. Most cytokine receptors signal by using one of the Janus kinase (Jak) family of molecules that then acts on the signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) family of proteins. Specific Jak proteins associate with the cytoplasmic domain of the cytokine receptor. When the receptor is activated by binding the cytokine, the Jak phosphorylates its respective STAT protein, causing the STAT to dimerize and translocate into the nucleus, where it then initiates new gene transcription. The essential role of Jak and STAT proteins in immune regulation is seen in subjects with inherited deficiency of these molecules (see chapter 12 of this Primer).⁷⁷ Jak3 interacts with the yc protein, a subunit of several cytokine receptors, including the receptors for IL-2, IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, IL-15, and IL-21. Deficiency of the autosomally encoded Jak3 protein causes autosomal recessive severe combined immunodeficiency.⁷⁸ Deficiency of the X chromosome–encoded yc protein causes X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency.⁷⁹ Mutation of STAT1 causes susceptibility to infection with mycobacteria and a variable increase in susceptibility to viral infections because of impaired ability to respond to signals from either type I or type II interferons.⁸⁰ Homozygous deficiency of STAT3 in mice is embryonic lethal, but heterozygous deficiency of STAT3 in human subjects causes autosomal dominant hyper-IgE syndrome associated with deficiency of T_H17 cell differentiation.⁸¹ Deficiency of STAT4 blocks IL-12 signal transduction, resulting in impaired development of T_H1 cells. And STAT6-deficient mice showed impaired signaling through the IL-4 receptor and inability to generate T_H2 cell-dependent responses.⁸²

EFFECTORS OF INNATE IMMUNITY

Although the adaptive T- and B-cell immune responses provide important protection for the host and permit the development of immune memory, mutations in elements of the innate immune response demonstrate that innate immune effectors are critical for effective host defense. Initially, the innate and adaptive immune responses were thought to act independently, with the innate response providing the first line of defense against invading microbes and the adaptive response being activated later to sterilize the infection. It is now apparent that the adaptive response has co-opted many of the innate effector mechanisms to enhance its effectiveness. Additionally, the adaptive immune system requires innate signals for its activation. By using innate signals to help initiate its responses, the adaptive immune system takes advantage of the innate system's ability to discriminate between contact with dangerous pathogens and innocuous or even beneficial microbes and environmental factors. This ability of the innate immune system to sense danger is essential for wellregulated immune responses. Thus the innate and adaptive arms of the immune response should be viewed as complementary and cooperating.

Toll-like receptors

Toll was first identified in Drosophila species, where it was found to control the polarity of the developing embryo and later was recognized to participate in the fly's antifungal immunity. Cloning of the Drosophila species' Toll showed that it encoded a transmembrane receptor whose extracellular domain contained leucine-rich repeating units, whereas its cytoplasmic domain had homology to the cytoplasmic domain of the IL-1 receptor of mammals (designated the Toll/IL-1 receptor domain [TIR]). This suggested that there might be Toll homologues in mammals. Indeed, 10 human Toll-like receptors (TLRs) have now been defined. The TLRs appear largely to recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns.⁸³ These include LPS from gram-negative bacteria, peptidoglycan, lipoteichoic acid, lipoarabinomannan, bacterial flagellar proteins, viral double-stranded RNA, and unmethylated DNA with CpG motifs characteristic of microbial DNA. TLRs are particularly found on macrophages and dendritic cells but also are expressed on neutrophils, eosinophils, epithelial cells, and keratinocytes. Although activation of some TLRs can activate or potentiate an allergic T_H2-type response, activation of most TLRs elicits mediators that program CD4 T cells toward a nonatopic T_H1 response. TLR9, activated by interaction with CpG DNA, provides the molecular basis for efforts to divert T_H2-driven atopic responses to nonatopic T_H1-dominated responses.⁸⁴ Downstream signal transduction through most TLRs is dependent on myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88 (MyD88), a cytoplasmic adapter protein. MyD88 also mediates signaling through the IL-1 receptor. MyD88 deficiency leads to life-threatening, recurrent pyogenic infections.85

Nucleotide-binding domain leucine-rich repeat proteins and the inflammasome

All of the TLR proteins are transmembrane molecules, some of which are expressed on the plasma membrane of the cell where they can interact with extracellular triggering molecules, and some of which are expressed on intracellular membranes where they can interact with structures on intracellular microbes and viruses. Another set of pattern-recognition molecules, designated nucleotide-binding domain leucine-rich repeat (NLR) proteins, has also been identified. These molecules are cytosolic and appear to interact with soluble intracellular ligands. Like the TLRs, the NLR proteins are characterized by the presence of leucine-rich repeat structures that are thought to contribute to their ability to bind to conserved microbial structures. The NLR proteins can also recognize endogenous signals of cellular damage, such as uric acid crystals. More than 20 NLR-encoding genes have been identified in the human genome. Most are characterized by the presence of a C-terminal leucine-rich repeat domain that is thought to interact with microbial structures, a central nucleotidebinding oligomerization domain that is used to form multimeric

complexes of the NLR, and an N-terminal effector domain that allows the NLR to recruit a class of intracellular cysteine proteinases (caspases) that activate the cellular apoptosis pathways or that activate the nuclear factor kB transcription factor to induce a broad proinflammatory response.⁸⁶ One of the NLR proteins, designated Nacht domain-, leucine-rich repeat-, and PYDcontaining Protein 3 (NALP3), has a special function in the innate immune response. Activation of NALP3 leads to its association with the intracellular adapter protein that is designated apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a caspase recruitment domain (ASC), which combines with and activates caspase-1, leading to an active enzyme complex termed the inflammasome. The inflammasome functions to activate the potent proinflammatory molecules IL-1, IL-18, and IL-33.⁸⁷Recent studies have shown that alum, the most common adjuvant in vaccines administered to human subjects, is taken up by phagocytic cells, where it activates NALP3, activating the inflammasome. This is crucial for its adjuvant activity. If any one of NALP3, ASC, or caspase-1 is absent or defective, then alum can no longer serve to augment the antibody response.88

Dectin-1, collectins, pentraxins, and ficolins

Additional pattern-recognition proteins that contribute to the innate response to microbes include dectin-1, the collectins, certain of the pentraxins, and the ficolins.

Dectin-1 is a transmembrane receptor that is activated when it binds β -glucans that are major components of the cell walls of yeast.⁸⁹

The 3 major collectins in human subjects, mannan-binding lectin (MBL) and surfactant proteins A and D, are all expressed at substantial levels in the human airway and recognize microbial carbohydrates through their carbohydrate recognition domains. Activation of the collectins opsonizes the microbe for phagocytosis and activates the expression of proinflammatory cytokines and the production of antimicrobial reactive oxygen free radicals.⁹⁰

The pentraxins are a group of homopentameric proteins that also recognize microbial molecular patterns. The best known are the short pentraxins, C-reactive protein and serum amyloid Pcomponent. C-reactive protein binds to bacterial low-density lipoproteins, a variety of bacterial polysaccharides, apoptotic host cells, and nuclear material and induces activation of the complement system (see below) and phagocytosis. Serum amyloid P-component recognizes microbial carbohydrates, nuclear substances, and amyloid fibrils and thus contributes to the host response to clear infections, autoimmunity, and amyloidosis.⁹¹

The ficolins contain carbohydrate recognition domains that share structure with fibrinogen.² After binding to carbohydrates on a microbe, they activate complement through the lectin pathway (see below) and thus contribute importantly to clearance of the microbe.

Chitinases

Chitin is a biopolymer of N-acetyl- β -D-glucosamine, which is the major constituent of the cell walls of fungi and the exoskeletons of helminths, insects, and crustaceans. It is thought to be the second most abundant glycopolymer in the world. Chitinase designates a group of enzymes that digest chitin, both for the purpose of cellular and tissue remodeling during homeostasis in these organisms and for digestion of these organisms by the mammalian innate immune response. Because infestation with helminths and some of the chitin-expressing insects leads to the induction of high levels of IgE antibodies and eosinophilpredominant inflammation, scientists have investigated chitinase in human allergic disease. These studies have shown that chitin is a potent inducer of the production of T_H2 cytokines and leads to the accumulation of eosinophils and basophils in chitin-challenged tissues. Although mammals do not synthesize chitin, they do express both enzymatically active chitinases and enzymatically inactive chitinase-like proteins (CLPs).92 The acidic mammalian chitinase (AMC) rapidly degrades chitin, contributing importantly to host defense against chitin-expressing organisms, dramatically reducing the allergic inflammatory response these organisms induce.93 AMC, which is expressed in epithelial cells, as well as tissue leukocytes, and the related chitin-digesting enzyme chitotriosidase are anti-inflammatory in settings of chitin challenge and thus form part of the innate host defense mechanisms. The biologic functions of the enzymatically inactive CLPs are not known; however, the fact that many of them, including the human YKL-40 protein, avidly bind and sequester chitin and its degradation products suggests that they might have immunoregulatory functions.⁹³ Levels of AMC and CLP are both dramatically increased in the lungs of asthmatic subjects, suggesting that these molecules might contribute to the immunopathology of these disorders and might be appropriate targets for new drug therapy of this important clinical disorder.94,95

Phagocytic cells

The major phagocytic cells are neutrophils, macrophages, and monocytes. These cells engulf pathogenic microbes and localize them in intracellular vacuoles, where they are exposed to toxic effector molecules, such as nitric oxide, superoxide, and degradative enzymes in an effort to destroy the organism. Phagocytic cells use a variety of Fc and complement receptors to enhance uptake of particles that have been marked by the adaptive and innate immune systems for destruction.

Natural killer cells

Natural killer (NK) cells are thought to represent a third lineage of lymphoid cells. When activated, they have the morphology of a large granular lymphocyte. They develop in the bone marrow under the influence of IL-2, IL-15, and bone marrow stromal cells. They represent only a small fraction of peripheral blood cells and a small fraction of lymphoid cells in the spleen and other secondary lymphoid tissues. NK cells have no antigenspecific receptors. Their cytotoxic activity is inhibited by encounter with self-MHC molecules through inhibitory receptors on their surface that recognize class I HLA molecules. They thus kill self cells that have downregulated class I molecule expression. This is important in host defense because several viruses have developed mechanisms to downregulate class I expression in infected cells as a strategy to avoid CD8⁺ cell killing. NK cells, however, also possess activating receptors. The nature of the ligands for these receptors and the mechanisms by which they contribute to identifying proper targets for NK cell cytotoxicity are currently under investigation. NK cells can destroy target cells through antibody-dependent cellmediated cytotoxicity. They have prominent antitumor effects and are potent killers of virally infected cells.⁹⁶

Complement

The complement system is a very important effector component of both adaptive and innate immunity. The complement system is composed of more than 25 plasma and cell-surface proteins that include 3 activation pathways (Fig 9) and soluble and membrane-bound downmodulating regulatory pathways.97,98 Many of the proteins of the activation pathway are proteinases, and activation occurs in a cascade by means of proteolytic activation of one zymogen that then activates the next zymogen in the pathway. The main goal of the activation pathway is to mark targets permanently for destruction, to recruit other proteins and cells that facilitate target destruction, and, in the case of some bacteria and viruses, to participate directly in the destructive process through osmotic lysis of the pathogen. Antigen-antibody complexes provide the activating signal for the classical pathway of complement activation. Sequential activation of complement components C1, C4, and C2 produces the key enzyme in the pathway, the C3 convertase, which acts to cleave and activate C3. The cleavage results in release of the small C3a fragment, a potent anaphylatoxin that induces mast cell degranulation, creates edema and recruits phagocytic cells, and the larger C3b fragment, which covalently attaches to the activating antigen, marking it for destruction. C3b serves both as a site for activation of C5 that becomes a site for attack of the complement membrane attack complex (MAC), a self-assembling pore-forming complex of serum proteins that kills targets by osmotic lysis. C3b also acts as an opsonin, enhancing phagocytosis through its binding to complement receptors on the surfaces of neutrophils and macrophages.⁹

The second activation pathway, the alternative pathway of complement activation, is activated without antibody by microbial structures that neutralize inhibitors of spontaneous complement activation. This activation pathway can deposit more than 10⁵ molecules of C3b on a single bacterium in less than 5 minutes. C3b deposited in this way then triggers the MAC and also enhances phagocytosis and killing.¹⁰⁰

The third activation pathway is triggered by microbial cell-wall components containing mannans and is called the lectin pathway of complement activation.¹⁰¹ The interaction of mannan-containing microbes with plasma MBL activates the zymogenic plasma proteases MBL-associated serine protease 1 and 2. These form a protease analogous to the activated C1 of the classical pathway that then goes on to activate C4, C2, and the remainder of the pathway. The lectin pathway can also be activated by complexes of microbes and host pentraxins and ficolins. Together, these 3 activation pathways permit complement to participate in the destruction and clearance of a wide variety of pathogens and macromolecules.

The effector mechanism of complement is potent and recruits intense local inflammation. There are several plasma proteins (factor H and C4 binding protein) and membrane proteins (complement receptors 1-4, decay-accelerating factor, and membrane cofactor protein) that inhibit the complement activation pathways to prevent unwanted damage to host tissues.¹⁰¹

The importance of the activation and regulatory pathways of complement are underscored by the dramatic phenotype of inherited deficiencies of individual components.^{97,101} Deficiencies of components of the MAC lead to increased



FIG 9. The activation pathways of complement. Three pathways lead to activation of complement. The classical pathway is initiated by complexes of IgM, IgG1, or IgG3 with antigens. This activates proteolysis of C1 that cleaves C4 and C2 to form the classical pathway C3 convertase. The mannose lectin pathway is activated by interaction of mannan-containing microbes with MBL, which activates MBL-associated serine protease (MASP) 1 and 2 to cleave C4 and C2, again forming a C3 convertase. The alternative pathway is initiated by interactions between microbial antigens and inhibitory complement regulatory proteins. This permits autoactivation of the pathway in which C3 interacts with factor B and factor D to generate the alternative pathway C3 convertase. These convertases all cleave C3 to generate the anaphylatoxic C3a fragment and depositing C3b on the activating microbial particle or immune complex. This opsonizes the particle for phagocytosis and initiates the activation of the MAC. The C5a fragment that is proteolytically released from C5 also is a highly anaphylatoxic molecule that induces intense local inflammation.

susceptibility to infection with *Neisseria* species. Deficiency of C3 results in life-threatening susceptibility to pyogenic infections, which are often fatal during childhood. Deficiency of C4 or C2 causes a lupus-like immune complex disease, indicating that one of the roles of the classical pathway is to participate in the host response to and clearance of immune complexes. Deficiency of C1 and also of several components of the fibrinolytic pathway) leads to episodic mast cell–independent episodes of angioedema. Clonal hematopoietic lineage deficiency of the regulatory protein decay-accelerating factor (expressed on erythrocytes, leukocytes, and endothelial cells) causes paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria.¹⁰²

LEUKOCYTE ADHESION AND TISSUE INFLAMMATION

Recruitment of leukocytes both to secondary lymphoid tissues and to peripheral tissue sites of microbial invasion is essential for intact host defense. Cellular adhesion molecules and chemotactic proteins both contribute importantly to this process.¹⁰³ There are 3 main families of cell adhesion proteins: selectins, integrins, and immunoglobulin domain cell adhesion molecules. In addition to mediating recruitment to tissues, these molecules contribute to cell-cell interactions between leukocyte subsets and can contribute to intercellular and intracellular signaling.¹⁰⁴

There are 3 selectin glycoproteins, designated L-selectin, Eselectin, and P-selectin. Selectins are present on the surfaces of all leukocytes and on endothelial cells. Leukocytes also express ligands for selectins. The interactions between selectin ligands on leukocytes and selectins on vascular endothelial are low affinity and lead to rolling of cells along the vessel wall.¹⁰³

Rolling cells can then be induced to arrest and adhere firmly to the endothelium through interactions between integrins on the leukocyte surface and immunoglobulin domain cell adhesion molecules on the endothelial cells. Integrins are heterodimers of one α and one β chain. Key integrins for leukocyte adhesion are lymphocyte function–associated antigen 1 (CD11a/CD18, $\alpha_L\beta_2$), very late antigen 4 (CD49d/CD29, $\alpha_4\beta_1$), and Mac-1 (CD11b/ CD18, $\alpha_M\beta_2$), which bind to the immunoglobulin domain cell adhesion molecules intercellular adhesion molecule 1, vascular cell adhesion molecule 1, and intercellular adhesion molecule 1/C3b, respectively. Binding of leukocytes to endothelial cells is enhanced by the expression of chemokines by the endothelial cells or by underlying damaged cells and tissues (see chapter 5 of this Primer).¹⁰⁵

CELLULAR HOMEOSTASIS

After an immune response is completed, the majority of antigen-responsive cells must be removed to prepare for the next immune challenge faced by the organism. Removal of effector cells without causing inflammation and tissue damage is best achieved by inducing the unwanted cells to undergo apoptosis. Molecules of the TNF family provide strong signals for the apoptotic programmed cell death pathway. TNF, signaling through the type I TNF receptor, induces death in tumor cells and at sites of ongoing inflammation. An alternative apoptosisinducing receptor, Fas, is more specifically involved in regulatory apoptotic events. Fas, for example, transmits important apoptotic signals during thymic T-cell selection.^{55,106} It also contributes to the regulation of autoreactive cells in the periphery.¹⁰⁷ Defects in Fas or in its ligand, FasL, result in autoimmune disorders with prominent lymphoproliferation.¹⁰⁸ Thus deregulated Fas or its ligand might contribute importantly to autoimmune diseases.

TOLERANCE, IMMUNOPATHOLOGY, AND ATOPY

The goal of a properly regulated immune response is to protect the host from pathogens and other environmental challenges without causing unnecessary damage to self-tissues. In the case of infection with viruses or intracellular bacteria and parasites, it is often impossible to eradicate the pathogen without destroying the infected cells. In cases like this, the use of cellular apoptosis as a mechanism for removing infected cells provides an elegant way to reduce damage to nearby uninfected cells. Infected cells that undergo apoptosis are generally fragmented into membraneenclosed vesicles that can be taken up by healthy phagocytic cells and digested so as to eliminate both the potentially inflammatory contents of the infected cell and also the microbe that was multiplying inside the cell.

Some degree of local inflammation is, however, often an important part of an effective host immune response. The key elements of inflammation are part and parcel of the host's mobilization of its defense and repair responses. When inflammation is modest and controlled, normal tissue architecture and function can be restored after the pathogen or toxin has been eliminated. If the inflammatory response is excessively severe, however, there is danger of lasting tissue damage and the development of fibrosis during the resolution of the inflammatory state.¹⁰⁹ Mild fibrosis is physiologic and generally does not interfere with normal tissue function; however, when inflammation is either very severe or becomes chronic, the resulting fibrosis can lead to profound organ dysfunction. There has been important progress over the last several years in understanding the mechanisms that control the transition from physiologically appropriate inflammation and tissue repair to damaging fibrosis. A common theme underlying the fibrotic process is the local production of activated fibroblasts through the action of selected cytokines and other mediators on tissue epithelial cells. Through the process of epithelial to mesenchymal transition, epithelial cells are thought to be converted to activated fibroblasts and myofibroblasts that are then responsible for the tissue changes that lead to fibrosis.¹¹⁰ Development of therapeutics that target the mediators of tissue fibrosis might prevent many of the long-term complications of chronic inflammation.

Perhaps more puzzling are conditions in which tissue inflammation appears to develop without any underlying infectious or noxious stimulus. Prominent in these are autoimmune diseases and atopic illnesses. These disorders appear to represent a fundamental misdirection of the immune response, resulting in tissue damage when no real danger was present. The growing spectrum of autoimmune diseases appears to represent a breakdown in self-tolerance. This leads to the induction of both cellular and humoral immune responses against components of selftissues. Usually, both the cellular and humoral aspects of these pathologic responses have features of a T_H1 -type or T_H17 -type CD4 T-cell response, suggesting that defective regulation of either T-cell differentiation or activation underlies the response.¹¹¹ Atopic diseases rarely manifest autoimmune character (although some forms of chronic urticaria are thought to have an autoimmune cause; see chapters 12 and 17 of this Primer).^{77,112} Rather, they appear to represent an overly aggressive T_H2-type response, leading to hypersensitivity to a broad spectrum of normally encountered environmental antigens. Epidemiologic studies have demonstrated that there is an inherited component to both the autoimmune and atopic diseases.¹¹³ There also appears to be a strong interplay with environmental factors, perhaps including unrecognized infectious microbes or toxic agents in the environment. The central role of Treg cells in controlling all aspects of the CD4 T-cell response and the observation that congenital absence of Treg cells (as in the immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome) leads to development of an aggressive autoimmune state¹¹⁴ suggest that disturbed Treg cell function might underlie all autoimmune and atopic diseases. Although disordered $T_H 1$, $T_H 17$, and $T_H 2$ responsiveness is a major manifestation of these illnesses, the disorders do not simply represent a predisposition to overpolarization of the CD4⁺ Tcell response. Epidemiologic studies have shown that the presence of atopy shows little protection against development of the T_H1/T_H17-predominant illness rheumatoid arthritis.¹¹⁵ In fact, other studies have suggested that patients with an autoimmune illness are more likely to have an atopic disorder, suggesting that they have a common underlying cause.¹¹⁶ Development of a thorough understanding of the mechanisms underlying these 2 types of T cell-mediated inflammation will lead to important new therapeutic options for successful treatment of these common diseases.117

A special situation in which tolerance is modulated in a physiologic way concerns the suppression of the maternal

immune response to permit the maintenance of the semiallogeneic fetus and placenta in the setting of normal pregnancy. Recent studies have demonstrated that in midgestation human fetuses 20% to 25% of the CD4 T cells in the lymph nodes and spleen had a Treg cell phenotype, and levels of TGF- β were remarkably high in these lymphoid organs.¹¹⁸ Additionally, lymphocytes in these secondary lymphoid tissues were poorly activated when exposed to an allogeneic stimulus.¹¹⁹ These high numbers of Treg cells returned to normal shortly after delivery. Interestingly, spontaneous abortion has been associated with loss of normal pregnancy-associated immune suppression.¹¹⁸ Alterations in Treg cell function do not constitute the entire mechanism underlying the tolerance of pregnancy. Other studies have shown very high levels of expression of galectin-1, an immunoregulatory glycan-binding protein, in fetal tissues and loss of galectin-1 in failing pregnancies.¹²⁰ Additionally, levels of thymic stromal lymphopoietin are increased in pregnancy, and this induces placental dendritic cells to drive the differentiation of T_H cells that produce abundant levels of IL-10, an immunomodulating cytokine well adapted to help maintain the fetal allograft.¹²¹ Understanding the mechanisms that control tolerance to the fetal allograft might provide new insights into the regulatory systems that have failed in autoimmunity and atopy.

CONCLUSION

The immune system uses many mechanisms to combat infection by microbes and to avoid coincidental damage to self-tissues. These mechanisms work together, and the fully integrated immune response draws elements from many effector systems to tailor a response to the specific invading pathogen or toxic agent. Abnormal regulation of the various effector mechanisms can lead to chronic or acute tissue damage. Understanding the relationships between the different immune effector pathways will permit improved immunomodulatory therapeutics, development of improved vaccines, and avoidance of unintended tissue injury.

REFERENCES

- Hiemstra PS. The role of epithelial beta-defensins and cathelicidins in host defense of the lung. Exp Lung Res 2007;33:537-42.
- Holmskov U, Thiel S, Jensenius JC. Collectins and ficolins: humoral lectins of the innate immune defense. Annu Rev Immunol 2003;21:547-78.
- Sjoberg AP, Trouw LA, Blom AM. Complement activation and inhibition: a delicate balance. Trends Immunol 2009;30:83-90.
- Bonilla FA, Oettgen HC. Adaptive immunity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S33-40.
- Schroeder HW, Cavacini L. Structure and function of immunoglobolins. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S41-52.
- 6. Huston DP. The biology of the immune system. JAMA 1997;278:1804-14.
- Robin C, Bollerot K, Mendes S, Haak E, Crisan M, Cerisoli F, et al. Human placenta is a potent hematopoietic niche containing hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells throughout development. Cell Stem Cell 2009;5:385-95.
- Brignier AC, Gewirtz AM. Embryonic and adult stem cell therapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S336-44.
- Jonsson AH, Yokoyama WM. Natural killer cell tolerance licensing and other mechanisms. Adv Immunol 2009;101:27-79.
- Balato A, Unutmaz D, Gaspari AA. Natural killer T cells: an unconventional T-cell subset with diverse effector and regulatory functions. J Invest Dermatol 2009;129:1628-42.
- Kennedy AD, DeLeo FR. Neutrophil apoptosis and the resolution of infection. Immunol Res 2009;43:25-61.
- Benoit M, Desnues B, Mege JL. Macrophage polarization in bacterial infections. J Immunol 2008;181:3733-9.
- Gordon S. Alternative activation of macrophages. Nat Rev Immunol 2003;3: 23-35.

- Minai-Fleminger Y, Levi-Schaffer F. Mast cells and eosinophils: the two key effector cells in allergic inflammation. Inflamm Res 2009;58:631-8.
- Schroeder JT. Basophils: beyond effector cells of allergic inflammation. Adv Immunol 2009;101:123-61.
- Lambrecht BN, Hammad H. Biology of lung dendritic cells at the origin of asthma. Immunity 2009;31:412-24.
- Gilliet M, Cao W, Liu YJ. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells: sensing nucleic acids in viral infection and autoimmune diseases. Nat Rev Immunol 2008;8:594-606.
- Colonna M, Pulendran B, Iwasaki A. Dendritic cells at the host-pathogen interface. Nat Immunol 2006;7:117-20.
- Naik SH, Sathe P, Park HY, Metcalf D, Proietto AI, Dakic A, et al. Development of plasmacytoid and conventional dendritic cell subtypes from single precursor cells derived in vitro and in vivo. Nat Immunol 2007;8:1217-26.
- Bjorkman PJ. MHC restriction in three dimensions: a view of T cell receptor/ ligand interactions. Cell 1997;89:167-70.
- Zinkernagel RM, Doherty PC. The discovery of MHC restriction. Immunol Today 1997;18:14-7.
- Joshi NS, Kaech SM. Effector CD8 T cell development: a balancing act between memory cell potential and terminal differentiation. J Immunol 2008; 180:1309-15.
- Niedermann G. Immunological functions of the proteasome. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 2002;268:91-136.
- Tanahashi N, Yokota K, Ahn JY, Chung CH, Fujiwara T, Takahashi E, et al. Molecular properties of the proteasome activator PA28 family proteins and gamma-interferon regulation. Genes Cells 1997;2:195-211.
- Garbi N, Tanaka S, Momburg F, Hammerling GJ. Impaired assembly of the major histocompatibility complex class I peptide-loading complex in mice deficient in the oxidoreductase ERp57. Nat Immunol 2006;7:93-102.
- Momburg F, Tan P. Tapasin-the keystone of the loading complex optimizing peptide binding by MHC class I molecules in the endoplasmic reticulum. Mol Immunol 2002;39:217-33.
- Melief CJ. Mini-review: regulation of cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses by dendritic cells: peaceful coexistence of cross-priming and direct priming? Eur J Immunol 2003;33:2645-54.
- Sigal LJ, Crotty S, Andino R, Rock KL. Cytotoxic T-cell immunity to virusinfected non-haematopoietic cells requires presentation of exogenous antigen. Nature 1999;398:77-80.
- Konig R, Fleury S, Germain RN. The structural basis of CD4-MHC class II interactions: coreceptor contributions to T cell receptor antigen recognition and oligomerization-dependent signal transduction. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 1996; 205:19-46.
- Turley SJ, Inaba K, Garrett WS, Ebersold M, Unternaehrer J, Steinman RM, et al. Transport of peptide-MHC class II complexes in developing dendritic cells. Science 2000;288:522-7.
- Van Kaer L. Accessory proteins that control the assembly of MHC molecules with peptides. Immunol Res 2001;23:205-14.
- Sadegh-Nasseri S, Chen M, Narayan K, Bouvier M. The convergent roles of tapasin and HLA-DM in antigen presentation. Trends Immunol 2008;29:141-7.
- Ghodke Y, Joshi K, Chopra A, Patwardhan B. HLA and disease. Eur J Epidemiol 2005;20:475-88.
- Reveille JD. Recent studies on the genetic basis of ankylosing spondylitis. Curr Rheumatol Rep 2009;11:340-8.
- Pociot F, McDermott MF. Genetics of type 1 diabetes mellitus. Genes Immun 2002;3:235-49.
- Caillat-Zucman S. Molecular mechanisms of HLA association with autoimmune diseases. Tissue Antigens 2009;73:1-8.
- Sonderstrup G, McDevitt HO. DR, DQ, and you: MHC alleles and autoimmunity. J Clin Invest 2001;107:795-6.
- Alper CA, Kruskall MS, Marcus-Bagley D, Craven DE, Katz AJ, Brink SJ, et al. Genetic prediction of nonresponse to hepatitis B vaccine. N Engl J Med 1989; 321:708-12.
- Poland GA, Ovsyannikova IG, Jacobson RM, Vierkant RA, Jacobsen SJ, Pankratz VS, et al. Identification of an association between HLA class II alleles and low antibody levels after measles immunization. Vaccine 2001;20:430-8.
- Grant EP, Beckman EM, Behar SM, Degano M, Frederique D, Besra GS, et al. Fine specificity of TCR complementarity-determining region residues and lipid antigen hydrophilic moieties in the recognition of a CD1-lipid complex. J Immunol 2002;168:3933-40.
- Prigozy TI, Naidenko O, Qasba P, Elewaut D, Brossay L, Khurana A, et al. Glycolipid antigen processing for presentation by CD1d molecules. Science 2001; 291:664-7.
- Wu J, Groh V, Spies T. T cell antigen receptor engagement and specificity in the recognition of stress-inducible MHC class I-related chains by human epithelial gamma delta T cells. J Immunol 2002;169:1236-40.

- Godfrey DI, MacDonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer L. NKT cells: what's in a name? Nat Rev Immunol 2004;4:231-7.
- Gellert M. V(D)J recombination: RAG proteins, repair factors, and regulation. Annu Rev Biochem 2002;71:101-32.
- Nguyen HH, Zemlin M, Ivanov II, Andrasi J, Zemlin C, Vu HL, et al. Heterosubtypic immunity to influenza A virus infection requires a properly diversified antibody repertoire. J Virol 2007;81:9331-8.
- Miller JF. The discovery of thymus function and of thymus-derived lymphocytes. Immunol Rev 2002;185:7-14.
- Nitta T, Murata S, Ueno T, Tanaka K, Takahama Y. Thymic microenvironments for T-cell repertoire formation. Adv Immunol 2008;99:59-94.
- 48. Mathis D, Benoist C. Aire. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:287-312.
- Ishikawa H, Naito T, Iwanaga T, Takahashi-Iwanaga H, Suematsu M, Hibi T, et al. Curriculum vitae of intestinal intraepithelial T cells: their developmental and behavioral characteristics. Immunol Rev 2007;215:154-65.
- Salmond RJ, Filby A, Qureshi I, Caserta S, Zamoyska R. T-cell receptor proximal signaling via the Src-family kinases, Lck and Fyn, influences T-cell activation, differentiation, and tolerance. Immunol Rev 2009;228:9-22.
- Nurieva RI, Liu X, Dong C. Yin-Yang of costimulation: crucial controls of immune tolerance and function. Immunol Rev 2009;229:88-100.
- 52. Riley JL. PD-1 signaling in primary T cells. Immunol Rev 2009;229:114-25.
- Notarangelo LD. Primary immunodeficiencies. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010; 125:S182-94.
- 54. von Boehmer H, Kisielow P, Kishi H, Scott B, Borgulya P, Teh HS. The expression of CD4 and CD8 accessory molecules on mature T cells is not random but correlates with the specificity of the alpha beta receptor for antigen. Immunol Rev 1989;109:143-51.
- 55. Sakaguchi S, Ono M, Setoguchi R, Yagi H, Hori S, Fehervari Z, et al. Foxp3+ CD25+ CD4+ natural regulatory T cells in dominant self-tolerance and autoimmune disease. Immunol Rev 2006;212:8-27.
- Nakamura K, Kitani A, Strober W. Cell contact-dependent immunosuppression by CD4(+)CD25(+) regulatory T cells is mediated by cell surface-bound transforming growth factor beta. J Exp Med 2001;194:629-44.
- 57. Curotto de Lafaille MA, Lafaille JJ. Natural and adaptive foxp3+ regulatory T cells: more of the same or a division of labor? Immunity 2009;30:626-35.
- Huehn J, Polansky JK, Hamann A. Epigenetic control of FOXP3 expression: the key to a stable regulatory T-cell lineage? Nat Rev Immunol 2009;9:83-9.
- 59. Sallusto F, Lanzavecchia A. Heterogeneity of CD4+ memory T cells: functional modules for tailored immunity. Eur J Immunol 2009;39:2076-82.
- Unutmaz D. RORC2: the master of human Th17 cell programming. Eur J Immunol 2009;39:1452-5.
- Thomas MJ, MacAry PA, Noble A, Askenase PW, Kemeny DM. T cytotoxic 1 and T cytotoxic 2 CD8 T cells both inhibit IgE responses. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 2001;124:187-9.
- Racila DM, Kline JN. Perspectives in asthma: molecular use of microbial products in asthma prevention and treatment. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:1202-5.
- Larkin EA, Carman RJ, Krakauer T, Stiles BG. *Staphylococcus aureus*: the toxic presence of a pathogen extraordinaire. Curr Med Chem 2009;16:4003-19.
- Thomas LR, Cobb RM, Oltz EM. Dynamic regulation of antigen receptor gene assembly. Adv Exp Med Biol 2009;650:103-15.
- Jankovic M, Casellas R, Yannoutsos N, Wardemann H, Nussenzweig MC. RAGs and regulation of autoantibodies. Annu Rev Immunol 2004;22:485-501.
- Khan WN. B cell receptor and BAFF receptor signaling regulation of B cell homeostasis. J Immunol 2009;183:3561-7.
- Kurosaki T, Hikida M. Tyrosine kinases and their substrates in B lymphocytes. Immunol Rev 2009;228:132-48.
- 68. Carroll MC. Complement and humoral immunity. Vaccine 2008;26(suppl 8):I28-33.
- 69. Malisan F, Briere F, Bridon JM, Harindranath N, Mills FC, Max EE, et al. Interleukin-10 induces immunoglobulin G isotype switch recombination in human CD40-activated naive B lymphocytes. J Exp Med 1996;183:937-47.
- Chaudhuri J, Basu U, Zarrin A, Yan C, Franco S, Perlot T, et al. Evolution of the immunoglobulin heavy chain class switch recombination mechanism. Adv Immunol 2007;94:157-214.
- Schmidlin H, Diehl SA, Blom B. New insights into the regulation of human B-cell differentiation. Trends Immunol 2009;30:277-85.
- Durandy A, Taubenheim N, Peron S, Fischer A. Pathophysiology of B-cell intrinsic immunoglobulin class switch recombination deficiencies. Adv Immunol 2007; 94:275-306.
- Tangye SG, Tarlinton DM. Memory B cells: effectors of long-lived immune responses. Eur J Immunol 2009;39:2065-75.
- Fu YX, Chaplin DD. Development and maturation of secondary lymphoid tissues. Annu Rev Immunol 1999;17:399-433.
- Allen CD, Okada T, Cyster JG. Germinal-center organization and cellular dynamics. Immunity 2007;27:190-202.

- Schwab SR, Cyster JG. Finding a way out: lymphocyte egress from lymphoid organs. Nat Immunol 2007;8:1295-301.
- Fonacier LS, Dreskin SC, Leung DYM. Allergic skin diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S138-49.
- Pesu M, Candotti F, Husa M, Hofmann SR, Notarangelo LD, O'Shea JJ. Jak3, severe combined immunodeficiency, and a new class of immunosuppressive drugs. Immunol Rev 2005;203:127-42.
- Kovanen PE, Leonard WJ. Cytokines and immunodeficiency diseases: critical roles of the gamma(c)-dependent cytokines interleukins 2, 4, 7, 9, 15, and 21, and their signaling pathways. Immunol Rev 2004;202:67-83.
- Chapgier A, Boisson-Dupuis S, Jouanguy E, Vogt G, Feinberg J, Prochnicka-Chalufour A, et al. Novel STAT1 alleles in otherwise healthy patients with mycobacterial disease. PLoS Genet 2006;2:e131.
- Tangye SG, Cook MC, Fulcher DA. Insights into the role of STAT3 in human lymphocyte differentiation as revealed by the hyper-IgE syndrome. J Immunol 2009;182:21-8.
- Kaplan MH, Sun YL, Hoey T, Grusby MJ. Impaired IL-12 responses and enhanced development of Th2 cells in Stat4-deficient mice. Nature 1996;382:174-7.
- Medzhitov R. Recognition of microorganisms and activation of the immune response. Nature 2007;449:819-26.
- Spiegelberg HL, Raz E. DNA-based approaches to the treatment of allergies. Curr Opin Mol Ther 2002;4:64-71.
- von Bernuth H, Picard C, Jin Z, Pankla R, Xiao H, Ku CL, et al. Pyogenic bacterial infections in humans with MyD88 deficiency. Science 2008;321:691-6.
- Istomin AY, Godzik A. Understanding diversity of human innate immunity receptors: analysis of surface features of leucine-rich repeat domains in NLRs and TLRs. BMC Immunol 2009;10:48.
- Sutterwala FS, Ogura Y, Szczepanik M, Lara-Tejero M, Lichtenberger GS, Grant EP, et al. Critical role for NALP3/CIAS1/Cryopyrin in innate and adaptive immunity through its regulation of caspase-1. Immunity 2006;24:317-27.
- Eisenbarth SC, Colegio OR, O'Connor W, Sutterwala FS, Flavell RA. Crucial role for the Nalp3 inflammasome in the immunostimulatory properties of aluminium adjuvants. Nature 2008;453:1122-6.
- Gantner BN, Simmons RM, Underhill DM. Dectin-1 mediates macrophage recognition of *Candida albicans* yeast but not filaments. EMBO J 2005;24:1277-86.
- Waters P, Vaid M, Kishore U, Madan T. Lung surfactant proteins A and D as pattern recognition proteins. Adv Exp Med Biol 2009;653:74-97.
- Agrawal A, Singh PP, Bottazzi B, Garlanda C, Mantovani A. Pattern recognition by pentraxins. Adv Exp Med Biol 2009;653:98-116.
- Sutherland TE, Maizels RM, Allen JE. Chitinases and chitinase-like proteins: potential therapeutic targets for the treatment of T-helper type 2 allergies. Clin Exp Allergy 2009;39:943-55.
- Reese TA, Liang HE, Tager AM, Luster AD, Van Rooijen N, Voehringer D, et al. Chitin induces accumulation in tissue of innate immune cells associated with allergy. Nature 2007;447:92-6.
- Kazakova MH, Sarafian VS. YKL-40—a novel biomarker in clinical practice? Folia Med (Plovdiv) 2009;51:5-14.
- Ober C, Chupp GL. The chitinase and chitinase-like proteins: a review of genetic and functional studies in asthma and immune-mediated diseases. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;9:401-8.
- Cooper MA, Colonna M, Yokoyama WM. Hidden talents of natural killers: NK cells in innate and adaptive immunity. EMBO Rep 2009;10:1103-10.
- Carroll MC. The complement system in regulation of adaptive immunity. Nat Immunol 2004;5:981-6.
- Longhi MP, Harris CL, Morgan BP, Gallimore A. Holding T cells in check—a new role for complement regulators? Trends Immunol 2006;27:102-8.
- Tedesco F. Inherited complement deficiencies and bacterial infections. Vaccine 2008;26(suppl 8):13-8.
- Harboe M, Mollnes TE. The alternative complement pathway revisited. J Cell Mol Med 2008;12:1074-84.
- Botto M, Kirschfink M, Macor P, Pickering MC, Wurzner R, Tedesco F. Complement in human diseases: lessons from complement deficiencies. Mol Immunol 2009;46:2774-83.
- Brodsky RA. Narrative review: paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria: the physiology of complement-related hemolytic anemia. Ann Intern Med 2008;148: 587-95.
- Ley K, Laudanna C, Cybulsky MI, Nourshargh S. Getting to the site of inflammation: the leukocyte adhesion cascade updated. Nat Rev Immunol 2007;7:678-89.
- Abram CL, Lowell CA. The ins and outs of leukocyte integrin signaling. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:339-62.
- Commins SP, Borish L, Steinke JW. Immunologic messenger molecules: Cytokines, interferons, and chemokines. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S53-72.
- Trimble LA, Prince KA, Pestano GA, Daley J, Cantor H. Fas-dependent elimination of nonselected CD8 cells and lpr disease. J Immunol 2002;168:4960-7.

2002:61:968-74.

- Fortner KA, Budd RC. The death receptor Fas (CD95/APO-1) mediates the deletion of T lymphocytes undergoing homeostatic proliferation. J Immunol 2005;175:4374-82.
- Strasser A, Jost PJ, Nagata S. The many roles of FAS receptor signaling in the immune system. Immunity 2009;30:180-92.
- Hardie WD, Glasser SW, Hagood JS. Emerging concepts in the pathogenesis of lung fibrosis. Am J Pathol 2009;175:3-16.
- Guarino M, Tosoni A, Nebuloni M. Direct contribution of epithelium to organ fibrosis: epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Hum Pathol 2009;40:1365-76.
- 111. Annunziato F, Cosmi L, Liotta F, Maggi E, Romagnani S. Type 17 Thelper cells-origins, features and possible roles in rheumatic disease. Nat Rev Rheumatol 2009;5:325-31.
- Joseph A, Brasington R, Kahl L, Ranganathan P, Cheng TP, Atkinson J. Immunologic rheumatic disorders. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S204-15.
- Ono SJ. Molecular genetics of allergic diseases. Annu Rev Immunol 2000;18:347-66.
 Zhou Z, Song X, Li B, Greene MI. FOXP3 and its partners: structural and biochem-
- ical insights into the regulation of FOXP3 activity. Immunol Res 2008;42:19-28.115. Rudwaleit M, Andermann B, Alten R, Sorensen H, Listing J, Zink A, et al. Atopic disorders in ankylosing spondylitis and rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis

- 116. Simpson CR, Anderson WJ, Helms PJ, Taylor MW, Watson L, Prescott GJ, et al. Coincidence of immune-mediated diseases driven by Th1 and Th2 subsets suggests a common aetiology. A population-based study using computerized general practice data. Clin Exp Allergy 2002;32:37-42.
- 117. Rabin RL, Levinson AI. The nexus between atopic disease and autoimmunity: a review of the epidemiological and mechanistic literature. Clin Exp Immunol 2008;153:19-30.
- Burlingham WJ. A lesson in tolerance—maternal instruction to fetal cells. N Engl J Med 2009;360:1355-7.
- Mold JE, Michaelsson J, Burt TD, Muench MO, Beckerman KP, Busch MP, et al. Maternal alloantigens promote the development of tolerogenic fetal regulatory T cells in utero. Science 2008;322:1562-5.
- Blois SM, Ilarregui JM, Tometten M, Garcia M, Orsal AS, Cordo-Russo R, et al. A pivotal role for galectin-1 in fetomaternal tolerance. Nat Med 2007;1: 1450-7.
- Li DJ, Guo PF. The regulatory role of thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP) in maternal-fetal immune tolerance during early human pregnancy. J Reprod Immunol 2009;83:106-8.

Stuart E. Turvey, MB, BS, DPhil,^a and David H. Broide, MB, ChB^b Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada, and La Jolla, Calif

Recent years have witnessed an explosion of interest in the innate immune system. Questions about how the innate immune system senses infection and empowers a protective immune response are being answered at the molecular level. These basic science discoveries are being translated into a more complete understanding of the central role innate immunity plays in the pathogenesis of many human infectious and inflammatory diseases. It is particularly exciting that we are already seeing a return on these scientific investments with the emergence of novel therapies to harness the power of the innate immune system. In this review we explore the defining characteristics of the innate immune system, and through more detailed examples, we highlight recent breakthroughs that have advanced our understanding of the role of innate immunity in human health and disease. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S24-32.)

Key words: Host defense, innate immunity, Toll-like receptors, nucleotide oligomerization domain–like receptors

THE "NEW" SCIENCE OF INNATE IMMUNITY

The integrated human immune response has traditionally been divided into 2 branches: innate and adaptive (or acquired) immunity. Although appreciation of innate immunity dates back to at least the 1908 Nobel Prize-winning efforts of Ilya Mechnikov, until the last decade, study of innate immunity has been eclipsed by dramatic discoveries in the field of adaptive immunity. However, the recent molecular definition of how the innate immune system senses infection to empower protective immune responses has precipitated a renaissance in the field of innate immunity. Innate immunity has shed its older, disparaging title of "nonspecific immunity" and now stands as a proud partner with the adaptive immune system in protecting human hosts from infectious insults. For any who doubt the impressive protective capacity of the innate immune system, it is instructive to consider that only vertebrates boast the added benefits of an adaptive immune system, leaving most organisms on our planet to survive on innate immunity alone!

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.07.016

Abbrevia	tions used
DAMP:	Damage-associated molecular pattern
IPAF:	IL-1 β -converting enzyme (ICE) protease-activating factor
IRAK4:	IL-1 receptor-associated kinase 4
MAL:	MyD88 adapter-like
MPL:	Monophosphoryl lipid A
MyD88:	Myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88
NK:	Natural killer
NLR:	Nucleotide oligomerization domain-like receptor
NLRP3:	NLR family, pyrin domain-containing 3
NOD:	Nucleotide oligomerization domain
SNP:	Single nucleotide polymorphism
TIR:	Toll/IL-1 receptor-like domain
TIRAP:	Toll/IL-1 receptor-like domain-containing adaptor protein
TLR:	Toll-like receptor

Although innate immunity is critical for host defense against infectious challenges, the innate immune system is emerging as a critical regulator of human inflammatory disease. Indeed, innate immune responses have been implicated in the development of asthma and atopy, as well as a variety of autoimmune disorders, including type 1 diabetes, inflammatory bowel disease, and systemic lupus erythematosus.

In this review we examine the basic structure of the innate immune system and how innate immunity interfaces with adaptive immune responses. We explore the role of innate immunity in human health and disease, and we outline how novel therapies can harness the beneficial capacity of the innate immune system. Rather than attempting to comprehensively review this enormously broad topic, our focus is on highlighting common defining mechanisms of innate immunity and illustrating the clinical relevance of innate immunity to human health. We have deliberately avoided a detailed exploration of the complement system because a separate Primer chapter is devoted to this important aspect of innate immunity.¹

ORGANIZATION OF THE HUMAN IMMUNE SYSTEM: THREE LEVELS OF HOST DEFENSE

The human microbial defense system can be simplistically viewed as consisting of 3 levels: (1) anatomic and physiologic barriers; (2) innate immunity; and (3) adaptive immunity (Fig 1 and Table I). Failure in any of these systems will greatly increase susceptibility to infection.

Anatomic and physiologic barriers provide the crucial first line of defense against pathogens. These barriers include intact skin, vigorous mucociliary clearance mechanisms, low stomach pH, and bacteriolytic lysozyme in tears, saliva, and other secretions. The extreme susceptibility to infections observed in subjects with severe cutaneous burns or primary ciliary dyskinesia demonstrates that intact innate and adaptive immune systems are not able to compensate for failure of essential anatomic and physiologic barriers.

From ^athe Department of Paediatrics, BC Children's Hospital and Child & Family Research Institute, University of British Columbia; and ^bthe Department of Medicine, University of California San Diego, La Jolla.

S. E. T. is supported by a Chaim Roifman Scholar Award from the Canadian Immunodeficiency Society and a Career Development Award from the Canadian Child Health Clinician Scientist Program (CCHCSP)-a CIHR Strategic Training Program and operating grants from the Canadian Cystic Fibrosis Foundation and the CIHR Team in Mutagenesis and Infectious Diseases. D.H.B. is supported by NIH grants AI 038425, AI072115 and AI070535.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: The authors have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication May 14, 2009; revised July 3, 2009; accepted for publication July 8, 2009.

Reprint requests: Stuart Turvey, MB, BS, DPhil, FRCPC, Division of Infectious and Immunological Diseases, BC Children's Hospital and Child & Family Research Institute, University of British Columbia, 950 West 28 Ave, Vancouver BC V5Z 4H4, Canada. E-mail: sturvey@cw.bc.ca.



FIG 1. Integrated human immune system. The human microbial defense system can be simplistically viewed as consisting of 3 levels: (1) anatomic and physiologic barriers; (2) innate immunity; and (3) adaptive immunity. In common with many classification systems, some elements are difficult to categorize. For example, NK T cells and dendritic cells could be classified as being on the cusp of innate and adaptive immunity rather than being firmly in one camp.

Innate immunity augments the protection offered by anatomic and physiologic barriers.² The innate immune system relies on a limited repertoire of receptors to detect invading pathogens but compensates for this limited number of invariant receptors by targeting conserved microbial components that are shared by large groups of pathogens. Speed is a defining characteristic of the innate immune system: within minutes of pathogen exposure, the innate immune system starts generating a protective inflammatory response. Moreover, innate immunity plays a central role in activating the subsequent adaptive immune response.

T and B lymphocytes are the main self-defensive weapons of the adaptive immune system, so-named because this system is shaped by antigen exposure. In contrast to the limited number of pathogen receptors used by the innate immune system, the adaptive immune system boasts an extremely diverse, randomly generated repertoire of receptors. The benefit of this receptor diversity is that the adaptive immune system can recognize virtually any antigen, but there is a price for this diversity.

First is the risk of autoimmune disease. Receptors specific for self-proteins (eg, insulin and myelin) are created by means of the random process of gene rearrangement that generates receptors expressed by T and B cells. Consequently, elaborate tolerance mechanisms have evolved to eliminate or regulate self-reactive cells.

Second is the time delay required to generate a protective adaptive immune response after the first exposure to a pathogen. Adaptive immunity relies on a clonal system, with each T and B cell expressing its own unique receptor, and after the initial encounter with a pathogen, it takes up to 5 days for clonal expansion of these rare antigen-specific T and B cells to occur before the adaptive immune response is sufficiently robust to clear the pathogen.

ELEMENTS OF THE INNATE IMMUNE SYSTEM

In contrast to the adaptive immune system, which depends on T and B lymphocytes, innate immune protection is a task performed by cells of both hematopoietic and nonhematopoietic origin (Fig 1 and Table I). Hematopoietic cells involved in innate immune responses include macrophages, dendritic cells, mast cells, neutrophils, eosinophils, natural killer (NK) cells, and NK T cells. In addition to hematopoietic cells, innate immune responsiveness is a property of the skin and the epithelial cells lining the respiratory, gastrointestinal, and genitourinary tracts.

To augment these cellular defenses, innate immunity also has a humoral component that includes well-characterized components, such as complement proteins, LPS binding protein, C-reactive protein and other pentraxins, collectins, and antimicrobial peptides, including defensins. Circulating innate immune proteins are involved in both sensing of microbes and effector mechanisms to facilitate clearance of the infection. For example, mannose-binding lectin, a member of the collectin family of receptors, binds mannose-containing carbohydrates on microbes, triggering activation of the complement cascade, which enhances clearance of the pathogen.

HOST DEFENSE IS ACHIEVED THROUGH INTEGRATION OF INNATE AND ADAPTIVE IMMUNITY

Innate immunity, an evolutionarily ancient component of host defense, is present in all multicellular organisms, whereas adaptive immunity evolved much later and is only found in jawed fish and all "higher" vertebrates.³ During evolution, adaptive immunity developed in the context of a functioning innate immune

	Innate immune system	Adaptive immune system
Cellular elements	Hematopoietic cells: macrophages, dendritic cells, mast cells, neutrophils, eosinophils, NK cells, and NK T cells Nonhematopoietic cells: epithelial cells (eg, skin, airways, and gastrointestinal tract)	Hematopoietic cells: T and B lymphocytes
Humoral elements	Large arsenal of components: complement proteins, LPS binding protein, C-reactive protein and other acute-phase reactants, antimicrobial peptides, and mannose-binding lectin	Immunoglobulins secreted by B cells
Receptor characteristics	Invariant, germline encoded All cells of a class express identical receptors (ie, nonclonal).	Generated by random somatic gene segment rearrangement All cells of a class express a single type of receptor with unique specificity (ie, clonal).
Ligands recognized	Conserved microbial components Common metabolic or biologic consequences of infection (eg, uric acid, K ⁺ efflux, and MHC class I downregulation)	Specific details or epitopes of macromolecules (eg, proteins, peptides, and carbohydrates)
Types of receptors	Activating: TLR, NLR, and complement Inhibitory: killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptors	B-cell receptor and T-cell receptor
Response time	Immediate	Delayed by hours to days
Immunologic memory	None: responses are the same with each exposure. Nonanticipatory immunity	Responsiveness enhanced by repeated antigen exposure. Anticipatory immunity
Risk of autoreactivity	Low: self-tolerant receptors are selected during evolution.	High: random gene rearrangement generates autoreactive receptors requiring the presence of multiple tolerance mechanisms.

TABLE I. Overview of defining features of innate and adaptive immunity: Comparing and contrasting some of the defining features of the innate and adaptive immune systems

Adapted with permission from Janeway and Medzhitov.¹

system. Consequently, the classic demarcation between innate and adaptive immunity is overly simplistic because many adaptive immune responses build on the foundation of innate immunity. For example, the capacity of neutrophils to kill bacteria is enhanced when the bacteria are opsonized by antibodies produced through the coordinated efforts of T and B cells. In a similar fashion, the C3d fragment that is generated in the course of complement activation acts as a molecular adjuvant to profoundly influence the subsequent adaptive immune response. Specifically, C3d fragments act to bridge innate and adaptive immunity because covalent binding of single or multiple copies of C3d to a foreign antigen generally enhances B-cell effector and memory function.⁴ Another illustrative example of the interdependence of innate and adaptive immunity is the critical role played by antigen-presenting cells of the innate immune system (eg. dendritic cells) to empower full activation of the T and B cells of the adaptive immune system. Further blurring of the distinction between innate and adaptive immunity is highlighted by the fact that cells of the adaptive immune system, including regulatory T lymphocytes, express Toll-like receptors (TLRs) and other innate immune receptors.⁵ The interrelatedness of innate and adaptive immunity is most eloquently articulated by Beutler in his observation that "...the roots of adaptive immunity are buried deep in the soil of the innate immune system."⁶

INNATE IMMUNE RECOGNITION STRATEGIES

The innate immune system serves as the initial immune defense against foreign and dangerous material. In the most simplistic view, the innate immune system is hardwired with germlineencoded receptors for immediate responsiveness. In contrast to adaptive immunity, innate immune responses do not require genetic recombination events or a developmental phase to mediate function.

The strategy used for immune recognition is the main feature distinguishing innate and adaptive immunity. In contrast to the massive, randomly generated repertoire of antigen receptors expressed by T and B lymphocytes, the innate immune system relies on a limited number of genetically predetermined germlineencoded receptors that recognize either highly conserved structures expressed by large groups of microbes or common biologic consequences of infection. Pathogens can rapidly evolve and, in principle, could avoid detection by the innate immune system by simply altering the targeted microbial molecules. However, the innate immune system has evolved to recognize either microbial components that are essential for the viability and virulence of microbes and are thus less prone to modifications or common biologic consequences of infection.

At least 3 broad strategies are used by the innate immune system to recognize invading microorganisms (Table II). In the first innate immunity relies on a limited repertoire of germline-encoded receptors to recognize "microbial nonself," conserved molecular structures that are expressed by a large variety of microbes. Charles Janeway coined the terms *pattern recognition receptors* to collectively describe these receptors and *pathogen-associated molecular patterns* (PAMPs) to denote the microbial structures recognized by the pattern recognition receptors.⁷ However, this terminology has been criticized as being vague⁶; therefore in this review we will focus on naming specific receptors and their microbial ligands.

A second approach used by the innate immune system is to detect immunologic danger in the form of damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs). DAMPs represent common metabolic consequences of infection and inflammation.⁸ DAMPs are

TABLE II. Common innate immune recognition strateg	lies
--	------

Innate immune recognition strategy	Receptor families	Specific examples		
		Receptor	Ligand	
1. Detecting "microbial nonself" (ie, pathogen- associated molecular patterns)	TLRs	TLR4 TLR5	LPS Flagellin (extracellular)	
	NOD-like receptors	NOD2 IPAF	Muramyl dipeptide Flagellin (intracellular)	
	Collectin family	MBP	Microbial terminal mannose residues	
2. Detecting common metabolic consequences of cell infection or injury (ie, DAMPs)	NOD-like receptors	NLRP3 (or NALP3)	Uric acid, K ⁺ efflux, ATP	
•••	RAGE family	RAGE	HMGB1, S100	
3. Detecting "missing self"	MHC class I-specific inhibitory receptors	KIR CD94-NKG2A heterodimers	Self MHC class I (inhibitory signal) Self MHC class I (inhibitory signal)	

RAGE, Receptor of advance glycation end product; HMGB1, high mobility group box 1.

molecules that are upregulated and released during the cell lysis and tissue damage that occurs in the context of both infectious and sterile inflammation. Well-characterized DAMPs include high mobility group box 1 protein and other endogenous alarmins, heat shock proteins, and uric acid.

In the third innate immune recognition strategy, innate immune receptors detect "missing self," molecules expressed by normal healthy cells but not expressed by infected cells or microbes. Recognition of these signals indicates that all is well, and an inhibitory signal is delivered to prevent activation of the immune response against host tissues. This inhibitory system is well illustrated by NK cells. Inhibitory receptors specific for self–MHC class I molecules play a central role in missing-self recognition by NK cells, ensuring NK cells preferentially attack infected cells that downregulate their MHC class I proteins.⁹

ROLE OF THE INNATE IMMUNE SYSTEM IN HEALTH AND DISEASE

We will now turn our attention to specific components of the innate immune system. We deliberately selected 2 illustrative examples, TLRs and nucleotide oligomerization domain (NOD)–like receptor (NLRs), for which our mechanistic understanding has increased considerably in the past 5 years and for which the clinical relevance of these systems is beginning to emerge.

TLRs

Overview of TLR structure and function. The recent explosion of interest in innate immunity was catalyzed in the mid-1990s when the *Drosophila* species protein Toll was shown to be critical for defending fruit flies against fungal infections.¹⁰ This observation opened the way for the subsequent description of similar proteins, called TLRs, in mammalian cells. The human TLR family consists of 10 receptors that are critically important for innate immunity.^{11,12} TLRs allow for recognition and response to diverse microbial epitopes on pathogens, enabling the innate immune system to discriminate among groups of pathogens and to induce an appropriate cascade of effector adaptive responses.

TLRs exist as dimeric proteins (either heterodimers or homodimers). The ectodomains of TLRs are composed of leucine-rich repeat motifs, whereas the cytosolic component, called a Toll/IL-1 receptor–like domain (TIR), is involved in signaling. Individual TLRs recognize a distinct but limited repertoire of conserved microbial products; for example, wellcharacterized receptor-ligand pairs include TLR4 and LPS, TLR5 and flagellin, and TLR1/TLR2/TLR6 and lipoproteins. Collectively, the complete TLR family allows the host to detect infection by most (if not all) types of microbial pathogens. For example, gram-positive organisms, such as *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, are initially recognized by TLR1, TLR2, TLR4, TLR6, and TLR9, which in turn interact with a range of downstream signaling molecules to activate an inflammatory cascade. TLR signaling pathways have been the focus of considerable attention (Fig 2).^{12,13} The emerging model has ligation of microbial products by TLRs culminating in the activation of nuclear factor κ B, activator protein 1, interferon regulatory factor 3, and other transcription factors, driving the production of proinflammatory cytokines, maturation of dendritic cells, and other immunologic responses.

Human disease resulting from TLR defects. Naturally occurring genetic mutations in human subjects causing extreme immunodeficiency phenotypes present powerful opportunities to determine the relationship between specific immunologic defects and human disease processes in vivo. Recent description of human primary immunodeficiencies associated with abnormal TLR signaling demonstrates that this pathway is critical for human defense against infection. Empowered by technologic advances in genotyping and bioinformatics, we are now beginning to appreciate how common genetic variation and polymorphisms in genes controlling the innate immune response alter infectious susceptibility in a subtle but specific fashion. Importantly, human primary immunodeficiencies associated with abnormal TLR signaling provide unique insights into the immunologic pathways vital for host defense and identify candidate genes that might cause subtle immunodeficiencies in the broader population of apparently healthy persons.¹⁴

Monogenic primary immunodeficiencies. IL-1 receptor–associated kinase 4 (IRAK4) deficiency (OMIM #607676)¹⁵ and myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88 (MyD88) deficiency (OMIM #612260)¹⁶ are novel primary immunodeficiencies specifically affecting TLR function. MyD88 and IRAK4 are binding partners involved in downstream signaling from most TLRs (Fig 2); hence the clinical and laboratory phenotypes of IRAK4 and MyD88 deficiencies are identical. The narrow spectrum of infections experienced by affected individuals is striking in light of their profound impairment of TLR function and pathogen sensing. IRAK4- and MyD88-deficient patients predominantly experience recurrent infections caused by pyogenic gram-positive



FIG 2. Overview of TLR signaling and the NLRP3 inflammasome. TLR ligation initiates a signaling cascade that culminates in the translocation of the transcription factor nuclear factor κB (*NF*- κB) and others to the nucleus, generating an acute inflammatory response. The NLRP3 (or NALP3) inflammasome is triggered by a wide variety of stimuli, culminating in the activation of caspase 1, which will then cleave pro-IL-1 β and pro-IL-18 to drive an inflammatory response. Human mutations and polymorphisms in many of the genes encoding elements of these pathways appear to alter susceptibility to infectious and inflammatory diseases. *TRAF6*, TNF receptor-associated factor 6; *TAK1*, Transforming growth factor-beta-activated kinase 1; *IKK*, I-kappa-B kinase; *ASC*, Apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a card.

bacteria, with *Streptococcus pneumoniae* causing invasive infection in all reported cases and *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* causing infections in about half the patients. The surprising clinical observation that IRAK4-deficient patients are resistant to viral infections was recently explained at a molecular level because IRAK4-deficient patients are able to control viral infections by means of TLR3- and TLR4-dependent production of interferons.¹⁷

Contribution of TLR polymorphisms to human disease. At the population level, susceptibility to common diseases, such as infections, seldom follows the simple pattern of Mendelian inheritance seen in IRAK4 and MyD88 deficiency.¹⁸ Most infections follow a complex mode of inheritance, with disease arising from an intricate interplay between environmental and genetic factors. The complexity of common infectious diseases has made them, until very recently, largely impervious to genetic analysis. However, advances in high-throughput genotyping techniques and bioinformatics are now allowing us to understand how common genetic variants alter human susceptibility to infection.

Although human subjects are identical at most of the 3 billion base pairs in their genome, interindividual variation is present in approximately 3 million nucleotides (ie, 0.1% of the genome).¹⁹ A common type of human genetic variation is the single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP), in which 2 alternative bases occur at appreciable frequency (>1%) in the population. There is convincing evidence that common TLR SNPs regulate cellular signaling events, cytokine production, and susceptibility to infection based on the specific pathogens recognized by the TLR. Arguably the best evidence implicates amino acid-changing (ie, nonsynonymous) SNPs in TLR1, TLR2, and TLR5, as well as variants in the adaptor molecule TIR-containing adaptor protein (TIRAP, also know as MyD88 adaptor-like [MAL]). This genetic variation in the population results in some individuals having a subtle but specific immunodeficiency. For example, a common TLR5 polymorphism in the ligand-binding domain of TLR5 (392STOP) abolishes flagellin signaling and is associated with increased susceptibility to Legionnaire disease caused by the flagellated bacterium Legionella pneumophila.²⁰ In a similar fashion, polymorphisms in the adaptor molecule MAL/TIRAP, which mediates signaling through TLR1, TLR2, TLR4, and TLR6, have been associated with susceptibility to tuberculosis, malaria, and pneumococcal disease.21

Given the role of TLRs in sensing the extracellular environment and shaping the inflammatory response, the TLR pathway has been hypothesized to influence the development of atopy and asthma. The best-studied example is CD14. CD14 is encoded on chromosome 5q31.1 in a region linked to atopy and asthma, and CD14 partners with TLR4 to recognize LPS. Therefore a SNP in this gene (CD14/-159 C to T), which appeared to alter the functional production of CD14, made an excellent candidate to influence susceptibility to asthma and atopy. Initial investigations showed remarkable variation, with some studies indicating the T allele as a risk factor, others indicating the C allele, and others finding no association.²² However, when the level of LPS (or endotoxin) exposure was considered, a biologically plausible geneenvironment interaction was revealed, with data suggesting that the C allele is a risk factor for allergic phenotypes at low levels of exposure, whereas the T allele is a risk factor at high levels of exposure.²³ Through this informative example, it is clear that complex interactions between genes and the environment determine asthma-related outcomes. Consequently, if we fail to

integrate genetic and environmental factors in our study of asthma and allergy, we will only generate an impoverished appreciation of the cause of atopic disease.

Although a rapidly growing number of genetic association studies suggest that *TLR* polymorphisms might be associated with susceptibility to different infectious and immunologically mediated diseases, very few of these studies have been replicated in a convincing fashion. For example, the initial association reported between MAL/TIRAP and susceptibility to tuberculosis was not replicated in another large study.²⁴ As this field advances and expands to include genome-wide association studies, it is essential to appreciate that the best studies will include large sample sizes, statistical adjustments for multiple comparison, replication of findings with independent cohorts, multiple study designs (including case-control and family-based studies), adjustment of the analysis for population admixture, consideration of environmental variables, and detailed molecular and cellular analyses to determine whether a polymorphism alters function.

NLRs

Overview of NLR structure and function. Although TLRs are outward-looking innate immune receptors detecting microbial signatures either in the extracellular milieu or engulfed in the lumen of endocytic vesicles, NLRs are a recently appreciated family of receptors that survey the intracellular environment.^{25,26} In common with other innate immune receptor systems, the NLRs have ancient origins, being structurally reminiscent of plant R-proteins that mediate plant cell defense against pathogenic bacteria. NLRs sense microbial products and metabolic stress, driving inflammation through the formation of an inflammasome: a large cytoplasmic complex that activates inflammatory caspases and the production of the cytokines IL-18^{.27}

The human NLR family consists of at least 23 members and can be structurally divided into 4 subfamiles based on N-terminal effector domains.²⁸ The first NLRs reported to have a direct function as intracellular pathogen detectors were NOD1 and NOD2.26 Both NOD proteins detect distinct substructures generated during the synthesis, degradation, and remodeling of bacterial peptidoglycan, ensuring the recognition of peptidoglycan from both gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria. IL-1β-converting enzyme (ICE) protease-activating factor (IPAF) is another member of the NLR family known to detect bacterial pathogens.²⁹ IPAF partners with TLR5 to detect infection by flagellated bacteria: TLR5 senses extracellular flagellin, whereas IPAF focuses on intracellular flagellin. In addition to sensing microbial products, NLRs can sense metabolic stress related to infection and sterile inflammation. This sensing capacity is best demonstrated by NLRP3 (NLR family, pyrin domain-containing 3).³⁰ When triggered, NLRP3 (also called NALP3 or cryopyrin) activates the caspase 1 inflammasome, leading to IL-1B and IL-18 processing (Fig 2). The NLRP3 inflammasome appears to be activated by common metabolic danger signals, such as potassium efflux, which occurs during inflammation because of disruption of the plasma membrane or increased extracellular ATP released by injured cells. Other clinically relevant NLRP3 activators include uric acid, asbestos, silica, and alum.

Role of NLRs in human health and disease. Although our molecular appreciation of NLRs is very recent, this class of innate immune receptors plays a central role in several human

inflammatory diseases and mediates the adjuvant effect of a common vaccine component, alum.

NLR defects associated with inflammatory diseases. The convergence of clinically defined autoinflammatory disease with the biology of innate immunity and NLRs came with the discovery that 3 well-established autoinflammatory diseases are all caused by activating, gain-of-function mutations in NLRP3.³¹ These diseases, collectively known as the cryopyrinopathies, are (1) familial cold autoinflammatory syndrome (OMIM #120100), which presents with cold-induced fevers, urticaria-like rash, and constitutional symptoms; (2) Muckle-Wells syndrome (OMIM #191900), which is characterized by fevers, hives, sensorineural hearing loss, and arthritis unrelated to cold exposure; and (3) neonatal-onset multisystem inflammatory disease (NOMID) (or chronic infantile neurologic, cutaneous, and articular syndrome [CINCA]; OMIM #607115), which is a devastating neonatal disease presenting with fever, urticaria, and chronic aseptic meningitis. In these disorders NLRP3 mutations affect IL-1B production, and IL-1 β is upregulated in these diseases.³² Appreciation of the role of the IL-1 β axis in these diseases associated with NLRP3 mutations has allowed the rational use of targeted anti-inflammatory therapy.³³ Strikingly, even the most clinically severe cryopyrinopathy, NOMID/CINCA, appears to respond well to the IL-1 receptor antagonist anakinra.

More insight into the clinical relevance of NLRs arose when it was recognized that 30% to 50% of patients with Crohn disease in the Western hemisphere carry NOD2 mutations on at least 1 allele.^{35,36} The most common mutations are located in or near the leucine-rich repeat domain of NOD2, and patients homozygous for the 3020insC mutation, resulting in partial truncation of the leucine-rich repeat, demonstrate a much more severe disease phenotype. It seems paradoxical that although Crohn disease results in overt inflammation that probably is triggered by normal bacterial flora, the NOD2 mutations associated with Crohn disease result in a protein product less capable of responding to the bacterial ligand muramyl dipeptide, which is a component of peptidoglycan. A unifying paradigm addressing this paradox is that NOD2 appears to provide homeostatic signals to maintain the gut environment in a state that is tolerant of its flora and cells with NOD2 mutations are deficient in their production of IL-10, an immunomodulatory and tolerogenic cytokine.³⁷ Other evidence suggests that NOD2 variants are associated with Crohn disease because they lead to a decrease in the negative regulation of TLR responses occurring in the normal gut and thus a pathologic increase in responses to the normal flora.³⁸ Nevertheless, the genetic polymorphisms that show a well-established association with Crohn disease (including NOD2) account for only approximately 20% of the genetic variance observed in patients with Crohn disease, suggesting that significant additional genetic contributions have yet to be discovered.

NLR contribution to vaccine responsiveness. Increased understanding of NLRs has allowed us to shed light on the mechanism of action of vaccine adjuvants.⁷ Aluminum-containing adjuvants (alum) have historically served as immunopotentiators in vaccines and continue to be the most widely used clinical adjuvants. Despite the fact that most persons reading this review have received vaccines containing alum, it is only very recently that we have begun to fully appreciate the molecular mechanism of alum adjuvancy. Studies published in 2008 demonstrated that the NLRP3 (NALP3) inflammasome is involved in mediating the adjuvant effects of alum.³⁹⁻⁴¹ This adjuvancy might

occur directly through the triggering of the NALP3 inflammasome by alum crystals or indirectly through release of the endogenous danger signal uric acid, which subsequently activates NLRP3.

THERAPEUTIC MODULATION OF INNATE IMMUNITY

With increased appreciation of the contribution of innate immunity to human health and disease, attention quickly shifted to the possibility of therapeutic modulation of innate immunity. This is an area of active investigation, and therefore rather than attempting to survey the field broadly, we will focus our review on recent attempts to harness the TLR system to modulate infectious and allergic diseases.

Activation of TLRs and modulation of allergic immune response

The interaction of 2 fields of research in the 1990s, epidemiologic investigations of the hygiene hypothesis in allergy and asthma and basic research in the field of TLRs, provided the impetus to investigate whether activating TLRs might represent a novel therapeutic option for the treatment and prevention of allergy and asthma.⁴² TLR-based therapies in patients with allergy target in particular the dendritic cell interaction with T cells, which is a critical component in shaping the T_H2 immune response associated with allergic inflammation. Because TLRs are highly expressed on dendritic cells but not on T cells, the goal of TLR-based therapies in allergy and asthma is to activate dendritic cells to produce a cytokine milieu (eg, IL-12 and interferons) that favors inhibition of the T_H2 immune response. Thus TLR-based therapies target the innate immune response to consequently inhibit the adaptive T_H2 immune response and do not directly target T cells.

Studies have examined whether activation of TLRs can modulate allergic immune responses in preclinical animal models of allergy and asthma, as well as in more limited studies in human subjects. The majority of studies have evaluated TLR9 agonists, but additional studies have also examined TLR4 agonists and a TLR7/8 agonist. Studies of the TLR9 agonist CpG DNA have demonstrated that it inhibits eosinophilic airway inflammation, T_H2 cytokine responses, mucus expression, airway remodeling, and airway responsiveness in a murine model.^{42,43} Administration of an inhaled TLR9 agonist for approximately 8 months to monkeys allergic to dust mite demonstrated that they had reduced eosinophilic airway inflammation, mucus, airway remodeling, and reduced airway responsiveness.44 The only published studies in human asthmatic subjects were performed in patients with mild asymptomatic asthma treated with an inhaled TLR9 agonist before allergen challenge.⁴⁵ Although treatment with the inhaled TLR9 agonist increased expression of interferon-inducible genes, there was no inhibition of the early- or late-phase decrease in FEV_1 or a reduction in sputum eosinophil counts. These studies suggest that either TLR9-based therapies will not be effective in human subjects with asthma or that different doses, routes of administration (ie, systemic vs local), or study populations (symptomatic asthmatic subjects as opposed to allergen-challenged asymptomatic asthmatic subjects) need to be evaluated.

In addition to TLR9 agonists, studies predominantly in murine models have also evaluated the ability of TLR4- and TLR7/8-

based therapies to modulate allergic responses. In murine models of asthma, TLR4 ligands either inhibit or potentiate allergic responses depending on the timing of administration of the TLR4 ligand and associated allergen sensitization or challenge. In human studies in subjects with ragweed-induced allergic rhinitis, administration of a topical intranasal TLR4 ligand was safe but did not inhibit allergic responses in asymptomatic subjects challenged intranasally with ragweed allergen.⁴⁶ Studies have also investigated whether administration of a TLR7/8 agonist, imiquimod, would inhibit asthma responses in preclinical models. Imiquimod is a US Food and Drug Administration-approved therapy that is used as a topical treatment for genital warts, actinic keratoses, and superficial basal cell cancer. In preclinical murine models the TLR7/8 agonist inhibits asthma responses. At present, no human studies in patients with allergy or asthma have been reported with the TLR7/8 agonist.

TLR-based vaccine adjuvants in allergic disease

Studies have also examined whether administering a TLR9 agonist conjugated to an allergen would enhance the immunogenicity of the allergen when used as a TLR9-conjugated allergen vaccine in patients with allergic rhinitis or asthma. Studies in murine models have demonstrated that a conjugate of a TLR9 agonist and an allergen had a 100-fold enhanced uptake by antigen-presenting cells compared with TLR9 ligand alone.^{42,47} The ability of a TLR9 ligand to induce a T_H1 immune response is also approximately 100-fold greater than that induced by equivalent amounts of a nonconjugated mixture of the TLR9 ligand and allergen. In murine models the TLR9 allergen conjugate significantly reduces rhinitic and asthmatic response.⁴²

Thus based on this enhanced immunogenicity of the TLR9 allergen conjugate, studies have examined whether a TLR9 ragweed allergen conjugate would reduce allergic responses in human subjects with allergic rhinitis. Studies in human subjects have demonstrated mixed results in terms of the effectiveness of the TLR9 ragweed allergen vaccine. Studies in subjects with ragweedinduced allergic rhinitis in Canada demonstrated that administration of the TLR9 ragweed allergen vaccine reduced nasal mucosal biopsy eosinophil counts and T_H2 cytokine levels but did not reduce nasal symptom scores during the ragweed season.⁴⁸ A second study in Baltimore demonstrated that administration of the same TLR9 ragweed allergen vaccine significantly reduced rhinitis symptom scores in subjects with ragweed-induced allergic rhinitis during the ragweed season.⁴⁹ Subjects treated with the TLR9 ragweed allergy vaccine also used fewer doses of allergy rescue medications during the ragweed season compared with the placebo-treated subjects. Interestingly, although the study subjects immunized with the TLR9 ragweed vaccine only received 6 injections of the vaccine before the first ragweed season, the beneficial reduction in symptoms persisted through the second ragweed season without administration of additional vaccine.

At present, there are limited numbers of published human studies with either administration of TLRs alone or with TLRs conjugated to allergens. Further studies are thus needed to determine whether the interesting observations regarding TLRs in preclinical models will translate into safe and effective therapeutic advances in allergy and asthma. Potential safety concerns of TLR-based therapies in allergy and asthma include the induction of autoimmune disease. However, induction of autoimmune disease has not been observed in the limited number of clinical trials with TLR9-based therapies.

TLR-based vaccine adjuvants in infectious disease

Vaccination has proved extremely effective in preventing infectious diseases, but knowledge of the immunologic mechanisms that allow vaccines to be so successful is rather limited. In contrast to live vaccines, subunit vaccines, which consist of specific components of pathogens, have little inherent immunogenicity and need to be supplemented with adjuvants to promote a protective immune response. However, there is a paucity of licensed adjuvants for clinical use, and thus there is a critical need to develop safe and effective adjuvants. The renaissance in innate immune biology is facilitating the rational design of novel vaccine adjuvants.⁵⁰ Characterization of the NLR system has shed light on the mechanism of action of alum adjuvancy, and our understanding of TLR function is accelerating the discovery of safe and effective vaccine adjuvants.

An illustrative example is the development of the novel adjuvant monophosphoryl lipid A (MPL).⁵¹ The TLR4 ligand LPS is a potent adjuvant, but its toxicity prevents its use in human subjects. However, MPL comes from the cell-wall LPS of gramnegative Salmonella minnesota R595 and is detoxified by mild hydrolytic treatment and purification. MPL lacks the toxicity of LPS but retains the beneficial adjuvant properties. MPL combined with aluminum salt (referred to as the AS04 adjuvant system) shows efficacy in a vaccine against human papilloma virus⁵² and as a hepatitis B vaccine for patients with advanced renal disease.53 Interestingly, this adjuvant combination likely benefits from the immune-enhancing capacity of both the TLR pathway (triggered by MPL) and the NALP3 inflammasome (triggered by alum crystals). Further advances in this area are almost certain because many other TLR ligands are being developed as potential vaccine adjuvants.

CONCLUSIONS

In the last decade, we have witnessed exhilarating advances in our understanding of the molecular mechanisms used by the innate immune system to sense infection and trigger a protective immune response. For clinicians and scientists alike, the challenge is to translate this basic mechanistic understanding into a more complete appreciation of the role of innate immunity in health and disease.

We thank the members of the UBC Center for Understanding and Preventing Infections in Children for constructive input and Rachel Victor for creating our high-quality figures.

REFERENCES

- Frank MM. Complement disorders and hereditary angioedema. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S262-71.
- Janeway CA Jr, Medzhitov R. Innate immune recognition. Annu Rev Immunol 2002;20:197-216.
- Pancer Z, Cooper MD. The evolution of adaptive immunity. Annu Rev Immunol 2006;24:497-518.
- Dempsey PW, Allison ME, Akkaraju S, Goodnow CC, Fearon DT. C3d of complement as a molecular adjuvant: bridging innate and acquired immunity. Science 1996;271:348-50.
- Kabelitz D. Expression and function of Toll-like receptors in T lymphocytes. Curr Opin Immunol 2007;19:39-45.
- 6. Beutler B. Innate immunity: an overview. Mol Immunol 2004;40:845-59.
- Janeway CA Jr. Approaching the asymptote? Evolution and revolution in immunology. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol 1989;54:1-13.
- Bianchi ME. DAMPs, PAMPs and alarmins: all we need to know about danger. J Leukoc Biol 2007;81:1-5.
- Joncker NT, Raulet DH. Regulation of NK cell responsiveness to achieve self-tolerance and maximal responses to diseased target cells. Immunol Rev 2008;224:85-97.

- Lemaitre B, Nicolas E, Michaut L, Reichhart JM, Hoffmann JA. The dorsoventral regulatory gene cassette spatzle/Toll/cactus controls the potent antifungal response in *Drosophila* adults. Cell 1996;86:973-83.
- 11. Takeda K, Kaisho T, Akira S. Toll-like receptors. Annu Rev Immunol 2003;21: 335-76.
- 12. Akira S, Takeda K. Toll-like receptor signalling. Nat Rev Immunol 2004;4:499-511.
- Ho J, Li Y, Hirschfeld AF, Mansouri D, Turvey SE. Advances in innate immunity: the role of Toll-like receptor signaling in human disease. J Respir Dis Thorac Surg Intensive Care Tuberc 2004;3:7-14.
- Turvey SE, Hawn TR. Towards subtlety: understanding the role of Toll-like receptor signaling in susceptibility to human infections. Clin Immunol 2006;120:1-9.
- Picard C, Puel A, Bonnet M, Ku CL, Bustamante J, Yang K, et al. Pyogenic bacterial infections in humans with IRAK-4 deficiency. Science 2003;299:2076-9.
- von Bernuth H, Picard C, Jin Z, Pankla R, Xiao H, Ku CL, et al. Pyogenic bacterial infections in humans with MyD88 deficiency. Science 2008;321:691-6.
- Yang K, Puel A, Zhang S, Eidenschenk C, Ku CL, Casrouge A, et al. Human TLR-7-, -8-, and -9-mediated induction of IFN-alpha/beta and -lambda is IRAK-4 dependent and redundant for protective immunity to viruses. Immunity 2005;23: 465-78.
- Notarangelo L, Casanova JL, Fischer A, Puck J, Rosen F, Seger R, et al. Primary immunodeficiency diseases: an update. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:677-87.
- Goldstein DB, Cavalleri GL. Genomics: understanding human diversity. Nature 2005;437:1241-2.
- Hawn TR, Verbon A, Lettinga KD, Zhao LP, Li SS, Laws RJ, et al. A common dominant TLR5 stop codon polymorphism abolishes flagellin signaling and is associated with susceptibility to Legionnaires' disease. J Exp Med 2003;198: 1563-72.
- Khor CC, Chapman SJ, Vannberg FO, Dunne A, Murphy C, Ling EY, et al. A Mal functional variant is associated with protection against invasive pneumococcal disease, bacteremia, malaria and tuberculosis. Nat Genet 2007;39:523-8.
- Martinez FD. CD14, endotoxin, and asthma risk: actions and interactions. Proc Am Thorac Soc 2007;4:221-5.
- Simpson A, John SL, Jury F, Niven R, Woodcock A, Ollier WE, et al. Endotoxin exposure, CD14, and allergic disease: an interaction between genes and the environment. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;174:386-92.
- Nejentsev S, Thye T, Szeszko JS, Stevens H, Balabanova Y, Chinbuah AM, et al. Analysis of association of the TIRAP (MAL) S180L variant and tuberculosis in three populations. Nat Genet 2008;40:261-2; author reply 262-3.
- Chen G, Shaw MH, Kim Y-G, Nuñez G. NOD-like receptors: role in innate immunity and inflammatory disease. Annu Rev Pathol 2009;4:365-98.
- Benko S, Philpott DJ, Girardin SE. The microbial and danger signals that activate Nod-like receptors. Cytokine 2008;43:368-73.
- Martinon F, Mayor A, Tschopp Jr. The inflammasomes: guardians of the body. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:229-65.
- Ting JPY, Lovering RC, Alnemri ES, Bertin J, Boss JM, Davis BK, et al. The NLR gene family: a standard nomenclature. Immunity 2008;28:285-7.
- Miao EA, Andersen-Nissen E, Warren SE, Aderem A. TLR5 and Ipaf: dual sensors of bacterial flagellin in the innate immune system. Semin Immunopathol 2007;29: 275-88.
- Franchi L, Eigenbrod T, Munoz-Planillo R, Nunez G. The inflammasome: a caspase-1-activation platform that regulates immune responses and disease pathogenesis. Nat Immunol 2009;10:241-7.
- Masters SL, Simon A, Aksentijevich I, Kastner DL. Horror autoinflammaticus: the molecular pathophysiology of autoinflammatory disease. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:621-68.
- 32. Aksentijevich I, Nowak M, Mallah M, Chae JJ, Watford WT, Hofmann SR, et al. De novo CIAS1 mutations, cytokine activation, and evidence for genetic heterogeneity in patients with neonatal-onset multisystem inflammatory disease (NOMID):

a new member of the expanding family of pyrin-associated autoinflammatory diseases. Arthritis Rheum 2002;46:3340-8.

- Hoffman HM, Rosengren S, Boyle DL, Cho JY, Nayar J, Mueller JL, et al. Prevention of cold-associated acute inflammation in familial cold autoinflammatory syndrome by interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. Lancet 2004;364:1779-85.
- Goldbach-Mansky R, Dailey NJ, Canna SW, Gelabert A, Jones J, Rubin BI, et al. Neonatal-onset multisystem inflammatory disease responsive to interleukin-1beta inhibition. N Engl J Med 2006;355:581-92.
- Hugot JP, Chamaillard M, Zouali H, Lesage S, Cezard JP, Belaiche J, et al. Association of NOD2 leucine-rich repeat variants with susceptibility to Crohn's disease. Nature 2001;411:599-603.
- Ogura Y, Bonen DK, Inohara N, Nicolae DL, Chen FF, Ramos R, et al. A frameshift mutation in NOD2 associated with susceptibility to Crohn's disease. Nature 2001;411:603-6.
- Noguchi E, Homma Y, Kang X, Netea MG, Ma X. A Crohn's disease-associated NOD2 mutation suppresses transcription of human IL10 by inhibiting activity of the nuclear ribonucleoprotein hnRNP-A1. Nat Immunol 2009;10:471-9.
- Strober W, Kitani A, Fuss I, Asano N, Watanabe T. The molecular basis of NOD2 susceptibility mutations in Crohn's disease. Mucosal Immunol 2008;1(suppl 1):S5-9.
- Franchi L, Nunez G. The NIrp3 inflammasome is critical for aluminium hydroxidemediated IL-1beta secretion but dispensable for adjuvant activity. Eur J Immunol 2008;38:2085-9.
- Li H, Willingham SB, Ting JP, Re F. Cutting edge: inflammasome activation by alum and alum's adjuvant effect are mediated by NLRP3. J Immunol 2008;181:17-21.
- Eisenbarth SC, Colegio OR, O'Connor W, Sutterwala FS, Flavell RA. Crucial role for the Nalp3 inflammasome in the immunostimulatory properties of aluminium adjuvants. Nature 2008;453:1122-6.
- Horner AA, Redecke V, Raz E. Toll-like receptor ligands: hygiene, atopy and therapeutic implications. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;4:555-61.
- Broide D, Schwarze J, Tighe H, Gifford T, Nguyen MD, Malek S, et al. Immunostimulatory DNA sequences inhibit IL-5, eosinophilic inflammation, and airway hyperresponsiveness in mice. J Immunol 1998;161:7054-62.
- 44. Fanucchi MV, Schelegle ES, Baker GL, Evans MJ, McDonald RJ, Gershwin LJ, et al. Immunostimulatory oligonucleotides attenuate airways remodeling in allergic monkeys. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2004;170:1153-7.
- Gauvreau GM, Hessel EM, Boulet LP, Coffman RL, O'Byrne PM. Immunostimulatory sequences regulate interferon-inducible genes but not allergic airway responses. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;174:15-20.
- Casale TB, Kessler J, Romero FA. Safety of the intranasal toll-like receptor 4 agonist CRX-675 in allergic rhinitis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;97:454-6.
- Shirota H, Sano K, Hirasawa N, Terui T, Ohuchi K, Hattori T, et al. Novel roles of CpG oligodeoxynucleotides as a leader for the sampling and presentation of CpGtagged antigen by dendritic cells. J Immunol 2001;167:66-74.
- Tulic MK, Fiset PO, Christodoulopoulos P, Vaillancourt P, Desrosiers M, Lavigne F, et al. Amb a 1-immunostimulatory oligodeoxynucleotide conjugate immunotherapy decreases the nasal inflammatory response. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:235-41.
- Creticos PS, Schroeder JT, Hamilton RG, Balcer-Whaley SL, Khattignavong AP, Lindblad R, et al. Immunotherapy with a ragweed-toll-like receptor 9 agonist vaccine for allergic rhinitis. N Engl J Med 2006;355:1445-55.
- Pulendran B, Ahmed R. Translating innate immunity into immunological memory: implications for vaccine development. Cell 2006;124:849-63.
- Casella CR, Mitchell TC. Putting endotoxin to work for us: monophosphoryl lipid A as a safe and effective vaccine adjuvant. Cell Mol Life Sci 2008;65:3231-40.
- Schwarz TF. AS04-adjuvanted human papillomavirus-16/18 vaccination: recent advances in cervical cancer prevention. Expert Rev Vaccines 2008;7:1465-73.
- Kong NCT, Beran J, Kee SA, Miguel JL, Sanchez C, Bayas JM, et al. A new adjuvant improves the immune response to hepatitis B vaccine in hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int 2007;73:856-62.
Francisco A. Bonilla, MD, PhD, and Hans C. Oettgen, MD, PhD Boston, Mass

The innate immune system provides critical mechanisms for the rapid sensing and elimination of pathogens. Adaptive immunity has evolved to provide a broader and more finely tuned repertoire of recognition for both self- and nonself-antigens. Adaptive immunity involves a tightly regulated interplay between antigen-presenting cells and T and B lymphocytes, which facilitate pathogen-specific immunologic effector pathways, generation of immunologic memory, and regulation of host immune homeostasis. Lymphocytes develop and are activated within a series of lymphoid organs comprising the lymphatic system. During development, sets of gene segments are rearranged and assembled to create genes encoding the specific antigen receptors of T and B lymphocytes. The rearrangement mechanism generates a tremendously diverse repertoire of receptor specificities capable of recognizing components of all potential pathogens. In addition to specificity, another principal feature of adaptive immunity is the generation of immunologic memory. During the first encounter with an antigen (pathogen), sets of long-lived memory T and B cells are established. In subsequent encounters with the same pathogen, the memory cells are quickly activated to yield a more rapid and robust protective response. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S33-40.)

Key words: Adaptive immunity, antibody, B cell, lymphocytes, T cell

Although the innate immune system has evolved to rapidly sense and effect the elimination of a wide range of pathogens, the range of common pathogenic molecular patterns it can recognize is limited. The overwhelming variability of antigenic structures, as well as the ability of pathogens to mutate to avoid host detection, has driven the evolution of the adaptive immune system.¹ In contrast to the recognition receptors of the innate immune system, which are all encoded in their fully functional form in the germline genome, adaptive immune responses depend on receptors that are custom tailored and selected through a process of somatic recombination of a large array of gene segments. These arose by means of gene duplication early in the evolution of vertebrates to generate highly specific and flexible immune responses. After initial pathogen encounters, cells expressing these immune receptors can persist in the host for life, providing

Received for publication May 26, 2009; revised September 7, 2009; accepted for publication September 11, 2009.

Reprint requests: Francisco A. Bonilla, MD, PhD, Children's Hospital Boston, 300 Longwood Ave, Boston, MA 02115. E-mail: Francisco.bonilla@childrens.harvard.edu. 0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.017

I		
	Abbrevia	tions used
	APC:	Antigen-presenting cell
	CTL:	Cytolytic T lymphocyte
	NK:	Natural killer
	NKT:	Natural killer T
	PLC ₇ 1:	Phospholipase Cy1
	RAG:	Recombinase activating gene
	SCID:	Severe combined immunodeficiency
	SHM:	Somatic hypermutation
	TACI:	Transmembrane activator and CamL interactor
	TCR:	T-cell receptor
	TI:	T independent
	TLR:	Toll-like receptor
	TREC:	T-cell receptor excision circle
	ZAP-70:	ζ-Associated protein, 70 kd

immunologic memory and the capacity for rapid response in the event of re-exposure.

Cells of the adaptive immune system include the effectors of cellular immune responses, the T lymphocytes, which mature in the thymus, and antibody-producing cells, the B lymphocytes, which arise in the bone marrow. Lymphocytes are highly mobile. After developing in the primary lymphoid organs (thymus and bone marrow), they traffic to secondary lymphoid organs, including lymph nodes and the spleen, which serve to capture circulating antigens from lymph and blood, respectively. Adaptive immune responses originate in these areas, often under the influence of innate immune system signals provided either directly by circulating pathogens or indirectly by pathogen-activated cutaneous or mucosal antigen-presenting cells (APCs) migrating to the secondary lymphoid organs. Lymphocytes emigrating from the spleen and lymph nodes can then travel to many sites in the body to exert effector functions. This trafficking is regulated by an array of adhesion molecules and chemokine receptors; CLA-1⁺ CCR4-bearing lymphocytes traffic to skin, whereas cells bearing the $\alpha 4\beta 7$ integrin which binds to mucosal addressin cellular adhesion molecule-1 (MadCAM-1) on gut endothelial cells preferentially home to the gastrointestinal tract.

T CELLS AND CELLULAR IMMUNITY T-cell development

T cells develop in the thymus from common lymphoid progenitors coming from the bone marrow or fetal liver.²⁻⁴ Seeding of the thymus is promoted by the interaction of platelet selectin glycoprotein 1 on the progenitors with the adhesion molecule P-selectin on thymic epithelium. Recently arrived cells rapidly expand under the influence of IL-7, the receptor of which signals through the common γ chain, which is encoded on the X-chromosome, and is shared by a number of other cytokine receptors (IL-2, IL-4, IL-9, IL-15, and IL-21). Mutations in this polypeptide underlie X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID), which is characterized by absent T cells. This early thymocyte expansion is accompanied by induction of Notch-1 and other

From ^athe Division of Immunology, Children's Hospital Boston, and ^bthe Department of Pediatrics, Harvard Medical School.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: F. A. Bonilla is an editor and author for UpToDate, Inc; is a speaker for CSL Behring and Baxter International; and has received research support from Talecris Biotherapeutics. H. C. Oettgen is a consultant/ scientific advisor for Schering-Plough and a consultant for Genentech and has received research support from Novartis, although not for areas related to the current article.

transcription factors, which commit precursors to the T-cell lineage and induce the expression of genes important in T-cell receptor (TCR) assembly. Subsequent differentiation of the expanded pool of T-cell progenitors or pro-T cells in the thymus involves an antigen-independent process in which a coordinated series of genomic rearrangements leads to the creation of functional genes encoding the α and β or γ and δ chains of the TCR.

In their germline configuration the TCR loci contain arrays of V (variable), D (diversity) and J (joining) segments. V and J segments are present at all TCR loci, whereas only the β and δ TCR loci contain D segments. In a spatially and sequentially ordered process, one V, one D (for β and δ) and one J segment are randomly spliced together (Fig 1). This is mediated by an enzymatic complex, the V(D)J recombinase composed of 2 proteins encoded by the recombinase-activating genes 1 and 2 (RAG1 and RAG2). RAG1 and RAG2 bind to recombinase signal sequences flanking the borders of V-D-J segments. Recombination signal sequence accessibility is regulated by chromatin structure.⁵ The V(D)J recombinase cleaves the DNA at these sites to give rise to hairpin structures. These, in turn, are substrates for cleavage by the nuclear enzyme Artemis, which is activated by DNA-dependent protein kinase catalytic subunit and exerts endonuclease activity on 5' and 3' overhangs and hairpins. Repair of the DNA breaks with resultant genomic juxtaposition of V, D, and J segments is effected by ubiquitous DNA repair enzymes including XRCC4 (X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 4) and Ligase IV in a process called nonhomologous end-joining. As would be predicted, null mutations in RAG, Artemis (DCLRE1C), DNA Ligase IV, and other enzymes involved in V(D)J recombination (including the XRCC4-like enzyme Cernunnos) give rise to SCID.

Each assembled V-D-J cassette represents one of a huge number of possible permutations of recombinations of the component V, D, and J segments, and the resulting structure dictates the amino acid sequence and binding specificity of the TCR. This is referred to as combinatorial diversity. Additional diversity, known as junctional diversity, is conferred by some inherent imprecision in the DNA-joining reactions involved in ligation of double-strand DNA breaks, resulting in some addition or removal of bases. Furthermore, the enzyme terminal deoxyribonucleotidyl transferase catalyzes the template-independent addition of several (generally 1-5) nucleotides at the joints. These junctional areas encode the third complementarity determining region of the antigen-binding pocket of the TCR, and this is the site of greatest variability.

In their germline configuration the component gene segments of the TCR are separated by large amounts of DNA. These intervening stretches of DNA are excised in the process of recombination but remain in the nucleus, where they circularize and are stable in an episomal form known as T-cell receptor excision circles (TRECs). TRECs are not duplicated during cell division, and therefore they dilute as newly formed T-cell clones expand. Measurement of TRECs in peripheral blood by means of PCR can be used to examine T-cell emigration from the thymus, and this approach is now in used in several states to analyze newborn blood spots in pilot screening programs for SCID.⁶

Gene-segment rearrangements are termed productive if they do not introduce stop codons and give rise to a gene encoding a fulllength TCR protein. Sequential productive rearrangements of 2 TCR genes leading to surface expression of an $\alpha\beta$ or $\gamma\delta$ TCR marks the transition from a pre-T to a double-positive T cell; these



FIG 1. Sequential recombination of a random assortment of gene fragments dictates TCR structure and specificity. This schematic depiction of the TCR VB₁ locus indicates the relative locations of the VB, DB, and JB seqments upstream of C β_1 . 1, The V(D)J recombinase recognizes signal sequences (triangles) upstream of one of many possible $J\beta$ segments and introduces DNA breaks. The same process occurs at an upstream $D\beta$ segment. Double-stranded DNA breaks are generated, and the 2 broken DNA ends are brought together and ligated by means of cellular DNA repair mechanisms (nonhomologous end-joining). The excised intervening DNA (the stretch between $D\beta$ and $J\beta_n)$ circularizes and remains in the nucleus as an episome known as a TREC. Such DNA circles are stable but are not replicated during cell division and dilute out during clonal expansion after T cells exit the thymus. 2, By using the same mechanism, one of approximately 70 possible V β segments is brought into juxtaposition with the $\mathsf{DJ}\beta$ segment. A second excision product is generated. 3, Transcripts of the rearranged TCR β locus contain V β , D β , J β , and C cassettes. 4, If this series of events has not introduced any stop codons, the rearrangement is termed productive, and a full functional TCRB protein is translated. This event is permissive for subsequent TCR α rearrangement followed by expression of the complete TCR complex, including TCRa\beta and CD3 $\gamma\delta\varepsilon\zeta$ chains at the T-cell surface. Rearrangement of α genes is the same as for β genes, except that the α gene is assembled only from V α , J α , and C α . The γ chain of the TCR is similar to α and is also assembled from V, J, and C segments. The TCR δ chain is similar to the β chain and is comprised of V, D, J, and C segments. The α and δ gene loci are on chromosome 14. The β and γ loci are on chromosome 7.

cells express both CD4 and CD8. The TCR chains are assembled at the cell surface as a complex with the proteins constituting CD3, including the γ , δ , ϵ and ζ chains.

Further differentiation of these double-positive cells, which reside in the thymic cortex, to single-positive T cells, which are found in the medulla, is regulated by both positive and negative selection events involving antigens and molecules of the MHC. Positive selection occurs when the TCR of double-positive T cells binds with low avidity to self-MHC (complexed with self-peptides) on thymic epithelium. Double-positive cells bearing a TCR, which does not bind to self-MHC, are eliminated. Conversely, negative selection is exerted on double-positive T cells, the TCR of which binds with very high avidity to self-MHC/ peptide, ensuring that autoreactive T-cell precursors are not permitted to mature (central tolerance). Deletion of T-cell clones interacting with peptides normally expressed in distant organs is facilitated by the function of the gene *AIRE* (autoimmune regulator), which stimulates expression of genes with wide tissue



FIG 2. Signaling molecules in T-cell activation. The TCR α and β chains recognize peptide/MHC complexes expressed on APCs, an interaction that is stabilized by the simultaneous binding of T-cell CD8 to MHC class I or CD4 to MHC class II. Signaling is initiated by the CD3 chains (γ , δ , ϵ , and ζ) through cytoplasmic ITAMs (*red diamonds*), which are phosphorylated by Src family kinases, including CD4/8-associated Lck, leading to recruitment of signaling molecules, including ZAP-70. The tyrosine phosphatase CD45 dephosphorylates inhibitory phosphotyrosines in Lck and is important for initiation of signaling. ZAP-70-mediated phosphorylation of downstream molecules, including the adapter proteins linker of activated T cells (*LAT*) and SH2-containing leukocyte protein, 76 kd (*SLP-76*), drives the recruitment of PLC γ 1, which hydrolyzes the membrane lipid phosphatidylinositol bisphosphate (*PIP*₂), generating inositol-trisphosphate (*IP*₃) and diacylglycerol (*DAG*). IP₃ increases intracellular calcium (Ca²⁺) levels, and DAG activates protein kinase C, leading to the induction of nuclear factor κ B (*NF-κB*)-mediated and mitogen-activated protein kinase (*MAPK*)-mediated gene transcription.

specificity in thymic epithelium.⁷ Dysfunction of this gene is permissive for the escape of some self-reactive T cells and can give rise to autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes. Double-positive thymocytes that pass both positive and negative selection mature to $CD8^+$ single-positive T cells by means of further interaction with thymic epithelial MHC class I molecules, whereas those selected on MHC class II acquire a $CD4^+$ single-positive phenotype. Both $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ single-positive cells are found in the thymic medulla from which they exit to the circulation as fully differentiated but antigen-naive T cells.

T-cell activation

Mature T cells are activated on interaction of their TCRs with antigenic peptides complexed with MHC molecules. CD8⁺ T cells can interact with peptides (9-11 amino acids in length) on almost any cell expressing MHC class I (HLA-A, HLA-B, and HLA-C). These MHC class I-restricted peptides are generally produced from proteins translated within the cell (endogenous antigens) encoded either in the host genome or by infecting viruses or other pathogens replicating intracellularly. In contrast, the TCRs of CD4⁺ T cells engage peptides bearing MHC class II (HLA-DR, HLA-DQ, and HLA-DP). Unlike MHC class I expression, which is constitutive in all nucleated cells, MHC class II molecules are present on APCs and are inducible by innate immune stimuli, including ligands for Toll-like receptors (TLRs). APCs are specialized samplers of environmental antigens and danger signals (ligands for TLR and other systems of pattern-recognition receptors). They are present in large numbers in the skin and mucosal sites, where pathogen encounter is most likely, and they actively sample exogenous proteins by means of phagocytosis or endocytosis. Activation of these cells leads not only to induction of MHC class II expression but also to emigration from skin and mucosal

sites to regional lymph nodes, where interaction with T cells can occur, leading to initiation of immune responses.

T-cell activation is initiated when the TCR and associated proteins recognize a peptide/MHC complex on an APC, leading to a rapid clustering of TCR-associated molecules at the physical interface between T cells and APCs and the formation of a socalled immunologic synapse.⁸ This is also called a supramolecular activation complex. The T-cell side of the synapse is focused around a central cluster of CD3 (γ , δ , ϵ , and ζ) and TCR (α and β), which bind specifically to the peptide/MHC complex, as well as CD4/CD8 molecules, which stabilize this interaction by binding to nonpolymorphic regions of MHC class I or MHC class II, respectively. The synapse is stabilized by adhesion molecules known as integrins. The aggregation of these molecules in the synapse facilitates the early events in TCR signaling (Fig 2). Simultaneous binding to MHC/peptide on the APCs by TCRs and CD4/CD8 in the synapse brings the cytosolic domains of these molecules into proximity. As a result, the CD4- and CD8-associated Src family protein tyrosine kinase Lck is able to phosphorylate tyrosine residues contained in cytoplasmic immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs of the TCR-associated CD3 chains. This results in the recruitment of the critical adaptor molecule, ζ-associated protein, 70 kd (ZAP-70), which binds to immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif phosphotyrosines and phosphorylates a number of cytosolic proteins triggering the assembly of an intracellular complex of scaffolding and activated signaling proteins, including linker of activated T cells and SH2-containing leukocyte protein, 76 kd. The CD45 transmembrane protein, which contains 2 tyrosine phosphatase domains and is ubiquitous in lymphoid cells, might play a critical role in TCR-triggered activation of this kinase cascade by dephosphorylating inhibitory phosphotyrosine residues in Src family kinases, such as Lck. Mutations in CD45 give rise to a SCID phenotype.

One of the active signaling enzymes recruited to linker of activated T cells and phosphorylated by ZAP-70 is phospholipase C γ 1 (PLC γ 1). PLC γ 1 mediates hydrolysis of the membrane inositol phospholipid phosphatidylinositol bisphosphate, generating inositol-trisphosphate and diacylglycerol. Inositol-trisphosphate induces a rapid increase in intracellular calcium (Ca²⁺) levels by means of activation of stores contained within the endoplasmic reticulum. This calcium flux activates a calcium release– activated calcium channel facilitating the influx of extracellular calcium.⁹ Calcium entering the cytosol from the endoplasmic reticulum or extracellular space binds to the regulatory protein calmodulin, which in turn activates the phosphatase calcineurin, which dephosphorylates nuclear factor of activated T cells in the cytosol, generating the active form of this critical transcription factor, which then translocates to the nucleus.

In a simultaneous, parallel pathway triggered by diacylglycerol, the other product of PLC γ 1-mediated hydrolysis of phosphatidylinositol bisphosphate, protein kinase C is activated. This leads, through intermediates, to the activation of nuclear factor κB , another critical transcription factor in T-cell activation. Activation of the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway, which is initiated by recruitment of RasGTP to the supramolecular activation complex, leads to the generation of the activator protein 1 transcription factor. The coordinated action of this series of transcription factors (nuclear factor of activated T cells, nuclear factor κB , and activator protein 1), as well as others, induces a constellation of gene expression important for the function of activated T cells.

T-cell effector subsets

Although the basic principles of thymic development and the mechanisms of activation are shared by all T cells, there is a remarkable diversity of effector functions that are elicited in response to activation. T cells can play direct roles in elimination of pathogens by killing infected target cells. They can function as helper cells, providing cognate (involving direct cellular contact) or cytokine signals to enhance both B- and T-cell responses, as well as causing activation of mononuclear phagocytes. Finally, T cells regulate immune responses, limiting tissue damage incurred by means of autoreactive or overly inflammatory immune responses.

The largest group of T cells in the body is the CD4⁺ $\alpha\beta$ TCR population. Most of these cells serve a helper function and have been designated T_H cells. On activation, T_H cells produce a range of cytokines. About 20 years ago, immunologists Robert Coffman and Tim Mossman first discovered that not every individual CD4⁺ T_H cell has the capacity to produce the full range of cytokines known to be in the T-cell repertoire.¹⁰ Instead, by means of analysis of T-cell clones, they demonstrated 2 main categories of T_H cells, both T_H1 and T_H2 cells, each producing (mostly) mutually exclusive panels of cytokines. T_H1 cells were characterized by their capacity to make IFN- γ and IL-2 and were shown to differentiate from naive T_H0 precursors under the influence of IL-12 and IFN- γ and the T-box expressed in T cells transcription factor (T-bet) (Fig 3). In contrast, T_H2 cells are producers of IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, and IL-13, and their development is driven by IL-4 and the transcription factor GATA-3. T_H1 cell cytokines drive cell-mediated responses, activating mononuclear phagocytes, natural killer (NK) cells, and cytolytic T cells for killing of intracellular microbes and virally infected targets. The T_H2 cytokine profile enhances antibody production, as well as a number of aspects of hypersensitivity and parasite-induced immune responses, including eosinophilopoiesis. In some cases there is more plasticity to



FIG 3. CD4⁺ T_H cell subsets. Antigen-specific naive T_H0 T cells are stimulated to expand on interaction with APCs expressing MHC class ll/peptide complexes. Depending on the type of APC and the cytokine milieu (*arrows*) at the site of antigen encounter, T_H0 cells can be driven down one of several differentiation pathways. The T_H populations that arise retain the TCR specificity of the parent T_H0 cell but secrete unique constellations of cytokine products that mediate distinct effector functions, including activation for killing of microbes (T_H1), production of antibodies and expulsion of helminths (T_H2), induction of inflammatory responses (T_H17), and dampening of immune activation (regulatory T [*Treg]* cells). Specific transcription factors (indicated in the nuclei) stabilize lineage commitments and dictate the specific cytokine secretion profiles. *FoxP3*, Forkhead box protein 3; *ROR*γ*t*, (retinoic acid receptor related orphan receptor γt); *STAT3*, signal transducer and activator of transcription 3; *T-bet*, T-box expressed in T cells.

T-cell production of T_H1 and T_H2 cytokine production than the constraints of the T_H1/T_H2 paradigm would suggest; overlapping cytokine expression profiles are possible. For example, it was recently shown that T-box transcription factor expression, along with IFN- γ production, can be induced in some T_H2 cells.¹¹

Over the 2 decades since their discovery, the relationship between T_H1 and T_H2 cells has been viewed as a Yin-Yang paradigm, and immune responses to pathogens or immunologically mediated disease processes have been considered as primarily T_H1 or T_H2 mediated. However, inconsistencies between the $T_{\rm H}1/T_{\rm H}2$ model and clinical observations and animal data suggested that not all CD4⁺-driven processes could be attributed to cytokines predicted to arise from T_H1 or T_H2 responses. In the past 2 years, strong evidence for additional $T_{\rm H}$ diversity has arisen.¹² $T_H 17$ cells are induced by IL-6 and TGF- β and express the transcription factor RORyt (retinoic acid receptor related orphan receptor γt). T_H17 cells produce IL-17, a group of 5 homologous molecules designated IL-17A-F. T_H17 cells produce mainly IL-17A and IL-17F, and IL-17E is now called IL-25. IL-17A and IL-17F are potent proinflammatory cytokines capable of inducing IL-6 and TNF production, as well as driving granulocyte recruitment and tissue damage. T_H17 cells are thought to be important in autoimmunity; IL-17 is present in the inflamed tissues of patients with arthritis, multiple sclerosis, and systemic lupus erythematosus. In animal models genetic deletion or antibody inhibition of IL-17 blocks experimental autoimmune diseases, such as experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. T_H17 cells are also prominent in chronic allergic inflammatory processes, such as asthma.¹³ Defects that impair T_H17 production in human



FIG 4. A, Antigen-independent B-cell development in the bone marrow. The earliest recognized committed stage is the pre-/pro-B cell, where immunoglobulin $\rm D_{H}$ and $\rm J_{H}$ genes rearrange. In the pro-B cell stage, a $\rm V_{H}$ segmetric stage is the pre-/pro-B cell stage and the pro-B cell stage are stage as the pro-B cell stage as the pro-B cell stage are stage as the pro-B cell stage as the pro-B cell stage are stage as the pro-B cell stage as the pro-B cell stage are stage as the pro-B cell stage as the pro-B cell stage are stage are stage as the pro-B cell stage are ment is joined to the DJ_H unit. At this point, if heavy chain gene rearrangement on at least 1 chromosome has been successful, an IgM heavy chain might form and pair with the surrogate light chain heterodimer (lambda 5 and VpreB) to make the surface-expressed pre-B cell receptor (BCR) at the large pre-B cell (Lg pre) stage. Subsequent to signaling through the receptor, precursors undergo expansion through proliferation (not shown) and light chain genes rearrange (κ chains first and λ chains next, if κ rearrangement is unsuccessful) at the small pre-B cell (Sm pre) stage. If light chain assembly is successful, the cell might express a fully formed IgM receptor on its surface at the immature (Imm) stage and leave the bone marrow (BM). Subsequently, the cell also expresses IgD on the surface in addition to IgM and becomes a mature (Mat) B cell. B, Antigen-dependent B-cell development in the periphery. Many B cells recirculate through the lymphatic system and lymph nodes (LN), where they can encounter antigen. When activated, these cells proliferate and might become short-lived antibody-secreting plasma cells (PC). Alternatively, they might enter follicles and establish germinal centers (GC). Memory B cells are mainly formed in GCs. Memory cells can be subsequently activated and become long-lived plasma cells at some time in the future. Cells that have been activated acquire the CD27 surface marker. Cells that retain surface expression of IgM and IgD are called unswitched, whereas cells that have undergone immunoglobulin class-switching and have lost expression of IgM and IgD are called switched memory B cells. Cells can also enter the splenic marginal zone (MZ), where they do not actively recirculate. If they are activated here in the absence of cognate T-cell help (see text), they also undergo clonal expansion and form plasma cells. However, little B-cell memory is generated in this pathway.

subjects, such as signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 mutations in the hyper-IgE syndrome, are associated with decreased inflammatory response and recurrent infections. It is likely that future investigations will uncover further diversity of T_H subsets. The existence of IL-9–producing T_H9 cells has recently been suggested by the observation that exposure of T_H2 cells to a combination of IL-4 and TGF- β reprograms them to produce IL-9, a potent mast cell growth factor and mediator of helminthic immunity.^{14,15} A specialized subset of T_H cells, follicular T helper (T_{FH}) cells resides in lymph nodes and the spleen. T_{FH} cells are memory CD4⁺ cells expressing the chemokine receptor CXCR5, which mediates their recruitment to follicles. These cells trigger B-cell activation, leading to germinal center formation.

The critical function of regulation of T-cell responses also resides within the CD4⁺ $\alpha\beta$ TCR subset of lymphocytes and is likely effected by several regulatory cell types. IL-10–producing regulatory T (T_R1) cells, as well as both naturally occurring and inducible CD25⁺CD4⁺ T cells expressing the transcription factor forkhead box protein 3, have been shown to quell T-cell responses. Absence of forkhead box protein 3, which is encoded on the X-chromosome, gives rise to a severe multisystem inflammatory disorder (immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, X-linked syndrome). The complexity of the regulatory T-cell system has recently been well reviewed.¹⁶

CD8⁺ T cells represent a major fraction of circulating T cells and act to remove both cells harboring intracellular pathogens, including viruses and transformed cells. Because CD8 serves as a coreceptor for MHC class I and CD8⁺ thymocytes are selected on MHC class I, CD8⁺ T cells primarily recognize antigenic peptides derived from cytosolic proteins. Cytolytic T lymphocytes (CTLs) kill target host cells in a contact-dependent mechanism. Recognition of foreign cytosolic peptides of the target cell in the context of host MHC class I by the CTL TCR leads to the formation of a conjugate with an immunologic synapse. Within minutes, the CTL activates apoptotic cell death in the target cell. This process is mediated by rapid mobilization of CTL granules to the synapse followed by fusion of granule membranes with the target cell plasma membrane and exocytosis of granule contents, including granzymes and perforin. The granzymes are serine proteases that target a number of proteins in the host cell, leading to activation of apoptosis. In a parallel proapoptotic pathway, TCR activation in the immune synapse drives expression of Fas ligand on the CTL. This in turn engages Fas (CD95) on the target cell membrane, again triggering apoptosis.

A small subset of T cells expresses a $\gamma\delta$ TCR, and most are double negative (expressing neither CD4 nor CD8), with some variably CD4⁺ or CD8⁺. In human subjects these represent less than 5% of lymphocytes in most tissues but are found in higher



FIG 5. Signaling molecules in B-cell activation. The immunoglobulin receptor contains 2 signaling molecules called $I_{q-\alpha}$ and $I_{q-\beta}$ (encoded by the CD79A and CD79B genes, respectively). The cytoplasmic domains of these molecules contain ITAMs (red diamonds), which recruit signaling molecules to clusters of cross-linked or immobilized receptors on the cell surface. The tyrosine phosphatase CD45 is important for initiation of signaling, and the coreceptor molecule CD19 also assists in the recruitment of signaling molecules to the complex. Some of the proximal signaling molecules include the tyrosine kinases Lyn, Syk, and Btk; the adaptor protein B-cell linker protein (BLNK); the guanine nucleotide exchange factor Vav; phospholipase Cy2 (PLCy2); and phosphoinositide 3' kinase (PI3 K). Additional downstream signaling events include the release of intracellular calcium stores, the influx of extracellular calcium, activation of protein kinase C (PKC), activation of mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK), and activation of transcription regulated by a variety of factors, including OCA-B/OBF-1 (Oct binding factor 1, also called POU domain class 2 associating factor 1) and Pip/IRF-4 (interferon regulatory factor 4).

numbers in the gastrointestinal epithelium. Unlike $\alpha\beta$ T cells, $\gamma\delta$ cells recognize antigens not in the context of MHC class I or MHC class II molecules but rather as presented by nonclassical MHC molecules of the CD1 family. The $\gamma\delta$ subset is expanded in the setting of mycobacterial infection, and it is thought that these T cells might respond to mycobacterial antigens. In addition to recognizing peptide antigens, the $\gamma\delta$ TCR can bind to small molecules, including phospholipids and alkyl amines.

Natural killer T (NKT) cells represent another subset of T cells, which, like $\gamma\delta$ T cells, recognize nonpeptide antigens presented by nonclassical MHC molecules of the CD1 family. NKT cells are defined by their simultaneous expression of T-cell (CD3, TCR $\alpha\beta$) and NK cell antigens (CD56). A large fraction of NKT cells is characterized by the expression of a single unique TCR α rearrangement, V α 24-J α 18 with V β 11, and are referred to as invariant NKT cells. Activated NKT cells are capable of rapid and substantial production of cytokines, including IL-4, and have been implicated in allergic pathogenesis.¹⁷ A currently very active area of research is the identification of endogenous and pathogen-derived ligands that might stimulate NKT expansion and activation.

B CELLS AND HUMORAL IMMUNITY

B-cell development

Adaptive humoral immunity is mediated by antibodies produced by plasma cells that develop from B cells under the direction of signals received from T cells and other cells, such as dendritic cells. B cells arise from hemopoietic stem cells in the bone marrow. Commitment to the B-cell lineage is under the

	TABLE I. B-ce	Il subpop	ulations in	peripheral	blood
--	---------------	-----------	-------------	------------	-------

Surface phenotype	B-cell subset
IgM ⁺ IgD ⁻ CD27 ⁻	Immature
IgM ⁺ IgD ⁺ CD27 ⁻	Naive
IgM ⁺ IgD ⁺ CD27 ⁺	Marginal zone (unswitched memory)
IgM ⁻ IgD ⁻ CD27 ⁺	Germinal center (switched memory)*
CD38 ^{low} CD21 ^{low}	Uncharacterized [†]
CD38 ^{high} IgM ^{high}	Transitional (activated)
CD38 ^{high} IgM ⁻	Plasmablast

*Reduction in this population is associated with several complications of common variable immunodeficiency.

†Expansion of this (thus far) otherwise uncharacterized population is seen in patients with autoimmune diseases, such as lupus, and in patients with common variable immunodeficiency with autoimmune complications.

control of several transcription factors, such as PU.1, IKAROS (IKAROS family zinc finger 1), E2A, EBF (early B cell factor 1), PAX5 (paired box gene 5) and IRF8 (interferon regulatory factor 8).¹⁸⁻²⁰ In the bone marrow B cells pass through several distinct developmental stages, during which they acquire their antigen specificity (Fig 4, *A*). Reaching the immature stage, B cells exit the marrow and complete development to the mature or naive stage. This is signaled by the appearance of IgD in addition to IgM on the cell surface. This entire developmental sequence occurs in the absence of any contact with exogenous antigen. Thus it is called antigen-independent B-cell development. Any genetic mutations affecting components of the pre-B cell receptor or the signaling pathways connected to it (Fig 5) lead to immuno-deficiency with agammaglobulinemia and absence of B cells.²¹

The genes encoding immunoglobulins are assembled from segments in a manner entirely analogous to the process for TCR genes. Heavy chains are assembled from 4 segments (V_H, D, J_H and C_H); light chains are assembled from 3 segments (V_L, J_L, and C_L). There are 9 different heavy chain types (IgM, IgD, IgG1-4, IgA1 and IgA2, and IgE) and 2 light chain types (κ and λ). The heavy chain genes are on chromosome 14, and the κ and λ genes are on chromosomes 2 and 22, respectively. Immunoglobulin structure is considered in detail in the chapter "Structure and function of immunoglobulins."

B-cell subsets

In mice the presence of the surface marker CD5 distinguishes a population of B1 B cells with distinct characteristics: they develop early in ontogeny, they tend not to undergo somatic hypermutation (SHM; see below), and they secrete IgM antibody with polyspecificity, including binding to self-antigens.²² The CD5⁻ population is called B2 or conventional B cells. B cells expressing CD5 also exist in human subjects, and at least a subset of these cells might have characteristics similar to those of murine B1 cells. However, clear-cut phenotypically and functionally distinct B1- and B2-cell sublineages are not well described in human subjects. Furthermore, the marginal zone of the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath in the murine spleen contains B cells with a particular role in responding to so-called T-independent type 2 antigens (see below).²³ The histologic structure of the human spleen is distinct, and it is not yet clear whether an identical distinct population of marginal-zone B cells exists in human subjects.

Several subpopulations of B cells in peripheral blood can be distinguished based on surface-marker expression (Table I).



FIG 6. Diagram of a germinal center. Cells (and antigens) enter the light zone, which is positioned to facilitate exposure to sources of antigen (eq, intestinal lumen, splenic arterioles, and subcapsular sinus in lymph nodes). This area has a high concentration of follicular dendritic cells (*FDC*), T_{H} cells, and tingible body macrophages (TBM), which are engulfing apoptotic B cells, Light zone B cells (centrocytes) that interact effectively with FDCs and T_H cells lose expression of immunoglobulin and migrate to the dark zone and become centroblasts. Here they undergo immunoglobulin class-switching and SHM. If these processes destroy the ability to express immunoglobulin, the cells die by means of apoptosis and are engulfed by TBM. If they succeed in expressing immunoglobulin again, they migrate back to the light zone and interact with antigen on FDCs. If antigen specificity has been lost because of SHM, the cells die by means of apoptosis and are engulfed by TBM. The B cells with the highest affinity for antigen receive the most effective activating signals and are able to express more peptides for recognition by T_H cells. These cells might become memory cells or long-lived plasma cells (whereupon they leave the germinal center), or they might re-enter the dark zone and repeat the cycle.

These mainly represent different developmental stages and pathways, as described above (and below) and in Fig 4. Alterations of some of these populations have been associated with clinical phenotypes in immunodeficiency and autoimmune disease.²⁴

B-cell activation

The second phase of B-cell development occurs after encounter with antigen and activation and is called the antigen-dependent phase (Fig 4, *B*). Depending on the various contacts and cytokine stimuli received by the activated cell (discussed below), it will become either a memory cell to be activated once again in the future or it will become a plasma cell producing large amounts of antibody.

T-independent antigens. Some antigens elicit antibody formation in the absence of T cells, and are called T-independent (TI) antigens. Although the phenomenon is most clearly seen in murine models, similar mechanisms of B-cell activation exist in human subjects. Certain molecules, such as some plant lectins (eg, pokeweed mitogen), are alone capable of inducing proliferation and antibody production from mature B cells. These are called TI type 1 antigens.²⁵

Some macromolecules, such as polymerized proteins or polysaccharides, possess repeating molecular patterns that can interact with multiple immunoglobulin receptors on the cell surface and cross-link them. This might deliver a partially activating signal that can progress to memory or plasma cell development with only the additional signals provided by cytokines or other cell contacts provided by dendritic cells.²⁶ These are called TI type 2 antigens. In many cases the antigens themselves might also provide more than 1 activating signal because some might interact with other receptor systems, such as TLR.²⁷

Another important signaling system in direct dendritic cell– B-cell interactions involves transmembrane activator and CamL interactor (TACI, also TNFRSF13B), which is expressed on activated B cells.²⁸ One TACI ligand, a proliferation inducing ligand (APRIL, also TNFSF13), is expressed on a broad range of leukocytes. Another TACI ligand, B cell–activating factor (BAFF, also TNFSF13B) is expressed on dendritic cells and myeloid cells. In combination with the signals described above, this system can promote immunoglobulin isotype switching (see below) independently of T cells. This process could underlie some rapid responses to polysaccharide antigens to provide adequate immunity before the recruitment of effective T-cell help.

T-dependent antigens. The vast majority of antibody responses to proteins and glycoproteins require participation of T cells, and these antigens are called T dependent. Mature B cells recirculate through secondary lymphoid organs, including lymph nodes, the spleen, and mucosal-associated lymphoid tissues. In the lymph nodes B cells are concentrated in the cortex in primary follicles in contact with follicular dendritic cells. T cells are in the paracortical areas. Low-molecular-weight antigens might diffuse directly into B-cell areas in secondary lymphoid tissues. Larger molecules require transport by means of cellular mechanisms that are still being elucidated.²⁹ Antigens complexed to varying to degrees with IgM, IgG, and complement might be carried on the surfaces of specialized macrophages, follicular dendritic cells, or even B cells themselves, all of which have receptors for IgG Fc and complement fragments. Antigen presented on these surfaces can stimulate B cells through immunoglobulin receptor crosslinking, expression of other interacting surface molecules, and cytokine secretion.

B cells require 2 principal types of signals to become activated. Signal 1 is delivered by cross-linking of the immunoglobulin receptor, as described above. This cross-linking leads to activation of intracellular signaling pathways (Fig 5) that render the cell capable of interacting with T cells and thereby receiving signal 2. B cells are active as APCs and express peptides along with MHC class II on their surface. These peptides can arise from processed antigen that was internalized after binding to the B-cell surface immunoglobulin receptor. When the B cell contacts a CD4⁺ T cell specific for such a peptide with self-MHC class II and having been previously activated by an APC, the T cell is able to provide cognate (direct cellular contact) help and activate the B cell for further differentiation into memory cells or plasma cells.

The cognate interaction between T cells and B cells is analogous to the interaction between T cells and dendritic cells. B cells express many of the same costimulating molecules found on dendritic cells, such as CD40, B7-1 (CD80), and B7-2 (CD86). T cells and B cells form an analogous immunologic synapse, and the signaling pathways involved are similar. This initial interaction takes place at the margin between primary follicles and T-cell areas in secondary lymphoid tissues. The activated B cells enter one of 2 pathways. Either they immediately become short-lived plasma cells secreting low-affinity antibody without somatic mutation, or they enter a follicle to establish a germinal center (Fig 4).³⁰

In the germinal center (Fig 6) B cells can change from the production of IgM and IgD to other isotypes, such as IgG, IgA, and IgE. This is called class-switching.³¹ This process occurs through a mechanism of gene rearrangement somewhat analogous to the process of TCR and B-cell receptor gene segment rearrangement described above. In class-switching a DNA sequence between the VDJ unit and the genes encoding IgM and IgD is cut and ligated to a similar sequence in front of another immunoglobulin C-region gene encoding any of the subclasses of IgG, IgA, or IgE. The result is the loss of the intervening DNA and the production of an antibody with the same specificity (same VDJ unit) with a new C-region isotype. The process of class-switching is partly under cytokine control. For example, IL-4 and IL-13 promote switching to IgE.³² IFN- γ can antagonize this effect. IL-10 and TGF- β promote switching to IgA.³³

At the same time that class-switching is occurring, a mechanism of nucleotide substitution is activated, leading to the accumulation of point mutations in the immunoglobulin heavy and light chain variable regions. This process is known as SHM.^{34,35} The enzymes activation-induced cytidine deaminase and uracil nucleoside glycosylase, among others, are important for the DNA cutting and splicing events of class-switching, as well as for the nucleotide substitutions leading to SHM. Lack of either activation-induced cytidine deaminase or uracil nucleoside glycosylase enzymes leads to immunodeficiency (forms of hyper-IgM syndrome). As a result of the selection mechanisms operating in the germinal center, SHM leads to the production of antibodies with higher affinity for antigen. This is known as affinity maturation.

The immune response to the first exposure to an antigen is called the primary response. It is relatively slow (it takes a few weeks to develop fully) and leads to production of predominantly IgM antibody of relatively low affinity. Other isotypes, such as IgG, IgA, or IgE, appear relatively late (2 weeks or longer) and show higher affinity (affinity maturation). During the primary response, memory T cells and B cells are generated. In a subsequent exposure to the same antigens (pathogen), these cells are activated more quickly in comparison with a primary response, so that production of highaffinity IgG (or IgA or IgE) is established quickly (within 1 week). This is called a secondary response.

CONCLUSION

Phylogenetically ancient mechanisms of innate immunity are still critical for the protection of more highly evolved organisms from many pathogens. The evolution of pathogens that themselves had the capacity to alter their molecular patterns to evade innate immune mechanisms drove the counter-evolution of the mechanisms of adaptive immunity briefly reviewed above. The key feature of adaptive immunity is the vast repertoire of T- and Blymphocyte receptor specificities generated through the somatic recombination of gene segments. Another important feature is the generation of immunologic memory or the ability of the system to learn or record its experiences of encounters with various pathogens in a manner leading to even more effective and rapid responses with subsequent challenges with the same or similar infections. The ability to generate such a wide repertoire of specificities vastly increases the opportunities for inappropriate attack against self-components. Thus a third principal feature of adaptive immunity is the requirement for complex and robust regulatory systems to prevent such attack.

REFERENCES

- 1. Cooper MD, Alder MN. The evolution of adaptive immune systems. Cell 2006; 124:815-22.
- Hedrick SM. Thymus lineage commitment: a single switch. Immunity 2008;28: 297-9.
- Jenkinson EJ, Jenkinson WE, Rossi SW, Anderson G. The thymus and T-cell commitment: the right niche for Notch? Nat Rev Immunol 2006;6:551-5.
- Takahama Y. Journey through the thymus: stromal guides for T-cell development and selection. Nat Rev Immunol 2006;6:127-35.

- Oltz EM, Osipovich O. Targeting V(D)J recombinase: putting a PHD to work. Immunity 2007;27:539-41.
- Chan K, Puck JM. Development of population-based newborn screening for severe combined immunodeficiency. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:391-8.
- 7. Mathis D, Benoist C. Aire. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:287-312.
- 8. Dustin ML. The cellular context of T cell signaling. Immunity 2009;30:482-92.
- Feske S. Calcium signalling in lymphocyte activation and disease. Nat Rev Immunol 2007;7:690-702.
- Mosmann TR, Cherwinski H, Bond MW, Giedlin MA, Coffman RL. Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. J Immunol 1986;136:2348-57.
- Kaminuma O, Kitamura F, Miyatake S, Yamaoka K, Miyoshi H, Inokuma S, et al. T-box 21 transcription factor is responsible for distorted T(H)2 differentiation in human peripheral CD4 + T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:813-23, e3.
- Steinman L. A brief history of T(H)17, the first major revision in the T(H)1/T(H)2 hypothesis of T cell-mediated tissue damage. Nat Med 2007;13:139-45.
- Wang H, Lee CH, Qi C, Tailor P, Feng J, Abbasi S, et al. IRF8 regulates B-cell lineage specification, commitment, and differentiation. Blood 2008;112: 4028-38.
- 14. Dardalhon V, Awasthi A, Kwon H, Galileos G, Gao W, Sobel RA, et al. IL-4 inhibits TGF-beta-induced Foxp3 + T cells and, together with TGF-beta, generates IL-9 + IL-10 + Foxp3(-) effector T cells. Nat Immunol 2008;9:1347-55.
- Veldhoen M, Uyttenhove C, van Snick J, Helmby H, Westendorf A, Buer J, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta "reprograms" the differentiation of T helper 2 cells and promotes an interleukin 9-producing subset. Nat Immunol 2008;9: 1341-6.
- Chatila TA. Role of regulatory T cells in human diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:949-60.
- Meyer EH, DeKruyff RH, Umetsu DT. T cells and NKT cells in the pathogenesis of asthma. Annu Rev Med 2008;59:281-92.
- Fuxa M, Skok JA. Transcriptional regulation in early B cell development. Curr Opin Immunol 2007;19:129-36.
- LeBien TW, Tedder TF. B lymphocytes: how they develop and function. Blood 2008;112:1570-80.
- Wang YH, Liu YJ. The IL-17 cytokine family and their role in allergic inflammation. Curr Opin Immunol 2008;20:697-702.
- Conley ME, Dobbs AK, Farmer DM, Kilic S, Paris K, Grigoriadou S, et al. Primary B cell immunodeficiencies: comparisons and contrasts. Annu Rev Immunol 2009; 27:199-227.
- Dorshkind K, Montecino-Rodriguez E. Fetal B-cell lymphopoiesis and the emergence of B-1-cell potential. Nat Rev Immunol 2007;7:213-9.
- Steiniger B, Timphus EM, Barth PJ. The splenic marginal zone in humans and rodents: an enigmatic compartment and its inhabitants. Histochem Cell Biol 2006; 126:641-8.
- Wehr C, Kivioja T, Schmitt C, Ferry B, Witte T, Eren E, et al. The EUROclass trial: defining subgroups in common variable immunodeficiency. Blood 2008;111:77-85.
- Richards S, Watanabe C, Santos L, Craxton A, Clark EA. Regulation of B-cell entry into the cell cycle. Immunol Rev 2008;224:183-200.
- Vos Q, Lees A, Wu ZQ, Snapper CM, Mond JJ. B-cell activation by T-cell-independent type 2 antigens as an integral part of the humoral immune response to pathogenic microorganisms. Immunol Rev 2000;176:154-70.
- He B, Qiao X, Cerutti A. CpG DNA induces IgG class switch DNA recombination by activating human B cells through an innate pathway that requires TLR9 and cooperates with IL-10. J Immunol 2004;173:4479-91.
- Lee JJ, Ozcan E, Rauter I, Geha RS. Transmembrane activator and calcium-modulator and cyclophilin ligand interactor mutations in common variable immunodeficiency. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;8:520-6.
- 29. Batista FD, Harwood NE. The who, how and where of antigen presentation to B cells. Nat Rev Immunol 2009;9:15-27.
- Allen CD, Okada T, Cyster JG. Germinal-center organization and cellular dynamics. Immunity 2007;27:190-202.
- Stavnezer J, Guikema JE, Schrader CE. Mechanism and regulation of class switch recombination. Annu Rev Immunol 2008;26:261-92.
- Oettgen HC. Regulation of the IgE isotype switch: new insights on cytokine signals and the functions of epsilon germline transcripts. Curr Opin Immunol 2000;12: 618-23.
- Johansen FE, Brandtzaeg P. Transcriptional regulation of the mucosal IgA system. Trends Immunol 2004;25:150-7.
- Steele EJ. Mechanism of somatic hypermutation: critical analysis of strand biased mutation signatures at A:T and G:C base pairs. Mol Immunol 2009;46:305-20.
- Peled JU, Kuang FL, Iglesias-Ussel MD, Roa S, Kalis SL, Goodman MF, et al. The biochemistry of somatic hypermutation. Annu Rev Immunol 2008;26:481-511.

Structure and function of immunoglobulins

Harry W. Schroeder, Jr, MD, PhD,^a and Lisa Cavacini, PhD^b

Immunoglobulins are heterodimeric proteins composed of 2 heavy and 2 light chains. They can be separated functionally into variable domains that bind antigens and constant domains that specify effector functions, such as activation of complement or binding to Fc receptors. The variable domains are created by means of a complex series of gene rearrangement events and can then be subjected to somatic hypermutation after exposure to antigen to allow affinity maturation. Each variable domain can be split into 3 regions of sequence variability termed the complementarity-determining regions (CDRs) and 4 regions of relatively constant sequence termed the framework regions. The 3 CDRs of the heavy chain are paired with the 3 CDRs of the light chain to form the antigen-binding site, as classically defined. The constant domains of the heavy chain can be switched to allow altered effector function while maintaining antigen specificity. There are 5 main classes of heavy chain constant domains. Each class defines the IgM, IgG, IgA, IgD, and IgE isotypes. IgG can be split into 4 subclasses, IgG1, IgG2, IgG3, and IgG4, each with its own biologic properties, and IgA can similarly be split into IgA1 and IgA2. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S41-52.)

Key words: Antibody structure, antibody function, immunoglobulin structure, immunoglobulin function, immunoglobulin gene rearrangement, class switching, somatic hypermutation

In 1890, von Behring and Kitasato reported the existence of an agent in the blood that could neutralize diphtheria toxin. The following year, reference was made to "Antikörper," or antibodies, in studies describing the ability of the agent to discriminate between 2 immune substances. Subsequently, the substance that induces the production of an antibody was referred to as the "Antisomatogen + Immunkörperbildner," or the agent that induces the antibody. The term "antigen" is a contraction of this term. Thus an antibody and its antigen represent a classic tautology.

In 1939, Tiselius and Kabat used electrophoresis to separate immunized serum into albumin, α -globulin, β -globulin, and γ -globulin fractions. Absorption of the serum against the antigen depleted the γ -globulin fraction, yielding the terms γ -globulin, immunoglobulin, and IgG. "Sizing" columns were then used to separate immunoglobulins into those that were "heavy" (IgM), "regular" (IgA, IgE, IgD, and IgG), and "light" (light chain dimers).

Reprint requests: Harry W. Schroeder, Jr, MD, PhD, Department of Medicine, University of Alabama at Birmingham, SHEL 176, 1530 3rd Ave S, Birmingham, AL 35294-2182. E-mail: hwsj@uab.edu.

0091-6749/\$36.00

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.046

Birmingham, Ala, and Boston, Mass

Abbreviations used				
ADCC:	Antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity			
AID:	Activation-induced cytosine deaminase			
C:	Constant			
CDR:	Complementarity-determining region			
CSR:	Class-switch recombination			
FcR:	Fc receptor			
FcRn:	Neonatal Fc receptor			
FR:	Framework region			
Fv:	Fab variable fragment			
H:	Heavy			
IgSF:	Immunoglobulin superfamily			
J:	Joining			
L:	Light			
NHEJ:	Nonhomologous end-joining			
pIgA:	Polymeric IgA			
pIgR:	Polymeric immunoglobulin receptor			
Ψ LC:	Surrogate or pseudo-light chain			
RAG:	Recombination-activating gene			
RSS:	Recombination signal sequence			
SC:	Secretory component			
SHM:	Somatic hypermutation			
sIgA:	Secretory IgA			
V:	Variable			

More than 100 years of investigation into the structure and function of immunoglobulin has only served to emphasize the complex nature of this protein. Typically, receptors bind to a limited and defined set of ligands. However, although individual immunoglobulin also bind a limited and defined set of ligands, immunoglobulins as a population can bind to a virtually unlimited array of antigens sharing little or no similarity. This property of adjustable binding depends on a complex array of mechanisms that alter the DNA of individual B cells. Immunoglobulins also serve 2 purposes: that of cell-surface receptors for antigen, which permit cell signaling and cell activation, and that of soluble effector molecules, which can individually bind and neutralize antigens at a distance. The molecular mechanisms that permit these many and varied functions are the focus of this chapter.

STRUCTURAL ELEMENTS The immunoglobulin domain: The basic immunoglobulin superfamily building block

Immunoglobulins belong to the eponymous immunoglobulin superfamily (IgSF).¹⁻³ They consist of 2 heavy (H) and 2 light (L) chains (Fig 1), where the L chain can consist of either a κ or a λ chain. Each component chain contains one NH2-terminal variable (V) IgSF domain and 1 or more COOH-terminal constant (C) IgSF domains, each of which consists of 2 sandwiched β -pleated sheets pinned together by a disulfide bridge between 2 conserved cysteine residues.¹ Each V or C domain consists of approximately 110 to 130 amino acids, averaging 12,000 to 13,000 kd. Both immunoglobulin L chains contain only 1 C domain, whereas immunoglobulin H chains contain either 3 or 4 such domains. H chains

From ^athe Division of Clinical Immunology and Rheumatology, Departments of Medicine, Microbiology, and Genetics, University of Alabama at Birmingham, and ^bthe Department of Medicine, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Boston.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: H. W. Schroeder receives research support from the National Institutes of Health/National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, the United States Immunodeficiency Network, and NABI Pharmaceuticals and is a councilor for the Henry Kunkel Society. L. Cavacini is a consultant for GTC Biotherapeutics and receives research support from the National Institutes of Health

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

with 3 C domains tend to include a spacer hinge region between the first (C_H1) and second (C_H2) domains. A typical L chain will thus mass approximately 25 kd, and a 3 C domain C γ H chain with its hinge will mass approximately 55 kd. Considerable variability is allowed to the amino acids that populate the external surface of the IgSF domain and to the loops that link the β strands. These solvent-exposed surfaces offer multiple targets for docking with other molecules.

Antigen recognition and the Fab

Early studies of immunoglobulin structure were facilitated by the use of enzymes to fragment IgG molecules. Papain digests IgG into 2 Fab fragments, each of which can bind antigen, and a single Fc fragment. Pepsin splits IgG into an Fc fragment and a single dimeric $F(ab)_2$ that can cross-link, as well as bind, antigens. The Fab contains 1 complete L chain in its entirety and the V and C_H1 portion of 1 H chain (Fig 1). The Fab can be further divided into a variable fragment (Fv) composed of the V_H and V_L domains, and a constant fragment composed of the C_L and C_H1 domains. Single Fv fragments can be genetically engineered to recapitulate the monovalent antigen-binding characteristics of the original parent antibody.⁴

Intriguingly, a subset of antibodies in a minority of species (camelids⁵ and nurse shark⁶) lack light chains entirely and use only the heavy chain for antigen binding. Although these unusual variants are not found in human subjects, there are a number of ongoing attempts to humanize these types of antibodies for therapeutic and diagnostic purposes.⁷

Paratopes, epitopes, idiotypes, and isotypes

Immunoglobulin-antigen interactions typically take place between the paratope, the site on the immunoglobulin at which the antigen binds, and the epitope, which is the site on the antigen that is bound. *In vivo* immunoglobulins tend to be produced against intact antigens in soluble form and thus preferentially identify surface epitopes that can represent conformational structures that are noncontiguous in the antigen's primary sequence. This ability to identify component parts of the antigen independently of the rest makes it possible for the B cell to discriminate between 2 closely related antigens, each of which can be viewed as a collection of epitopes. It also permits the same antibody to bind divergent antigens that share equivalent or similar epitopes, a phenomenon referred to as cross-reactivity.

Immunization of heterologous species with mAbs (or a restricted set of immunoglobulins) allowed the identification of both common and individual immunoglobulin antigenic determinants. Individual determinants, termed idiotypes, are contained within V domains. Common determinants, termed isotypes, are specific for the constant portion of the antibody and allow grouping of immunoglobulins into recognized classes, with each class defining an individual type of C domain. Determinants common to subsets of individuals within a species yet differing between other members of that species are termed allotypes and define inherited polymorphisms that result from gene alleles.⁸

IMMUNOGLOBULIN GENE ORGANIZATION AND REARRANGEMENT

Immunoglobulin heavy and light chains are each encoded by a separate multigene family, 9,10 and the individual V and C domains

are each encoded by independent elements: V(D)J gene segments for the V domain and individual exons for the C domains. The primary sequence of the V domain is functionally divided into 3 hypervariable intervals termed complementarity-determining regions (CDRs) that are situated between 4 regions of stable sequence termed framework regions (FRs; Fig 1).

Immunoglobulin rearrangement

Each V gene segment typically contains its own promoter, a leader exon, an intervening intron, an exon that encodes the first 3 framework regions (FRs 1, 2, and 3), CDRs 1 and 2 in their entirety, the amino-terminal portion of CDR3, and a recombination signal sequence (RSS). Each joining (J) gene segment begins with its own recombination signal, the carboxy terminal portion of CDR3, and the complete FR4 (Figs 1 and 2).

The creation of a V domain is directed by the RSSs that flank the rearranging gene segments. Each RSS contains a strongly conserved 7-bp (or heptamer) sequence (eg, *CACAGTG*) that is separated from a less well-conserved 9-bp (or nonamer) sequence (eg, *ACAAAACCC*) by either a 12- or 23-bp spacer. These spacers place the heptamer and nonamer sequences on the same side of the DNA molecule separated by either 1 or 2 turns of the DNA helix. A 1-turn *RSS* (12-bp spacer) will preferentially recognize a 2-turn signal sequence (23-bp spacer), thereby avoiding wasteful *V-V* or *J-J* rearrangements.

Initiation of the V(D)J recombination reaction requires recombination-activating genes (RAGs) 1 and 2, which are almost exclusively expressed in developing lymphocytes.¹¹ RAG1 and RAG2 introduce a DNA double-strand break between the terminus of the rearranging gene segment and its adjacent RSS. These breaks are then repaired by ubiquitously expressed components of a DNA repair process, which is known as nonhomologous end-joining (NHEJ), that are common to all cells of the body. Thus although mutations of RAG affect only lymphocytes, loss or alteration-of-function mutations in NHEJ proteins yield susceptibility to DNA damage in all cells of the body. The NHEJ process creates precise joins between the RSS ends and imprecise joins of the coding ends. Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase (TdT), which is expressed only in lymphocytes, can variably add non-germline-encoded nucleotides (N nucleotides) to the coding ends of the recombination product.

Typically, the initial event in recombination will be recognition of 12-bp spacer *RSS* by RAG1. RAG2 then associates with RAG1 and the heptamer to form a synaptic complex. Binding of a second RAG1 and RAG2 complex to the 23-bp, 2-turn *RSS* permits the interaction of the 2 synaptic complexes to form what is known as a paired complex, a process that is facilitated by the actions of the DNA-bending proteins HMG1 and HMG2.

After paired complex assembly, the RAG proteins single-strand cut the DNA at the heptamer sequence. The 3' OH of the coding sequence ligates to 5' phosphate and creates a hairpin loop. The clean-cut ends of the signal sequences enable formation of precise signal joints. However, the hairpin junction created at the coding ends must be resolved by renicking the DNA, usually within 4 to 5 nucleotides from the end of the hairpin. This forms a 3' overhang that is amenable to further modification. It can be filled in through DNA polymerases, be nibbled, or serve as a substrate for TdTcatalyzed N addition. DNA polymerase μ , which shares homology with TdT, appears to play a role in maintaining the integrity of the terminus of the coding sequence.



FIG 1. Two-dimensional model of an IgG molecule. The H and L chains at the top deconstruct the antibody at a nucleotide level. The chains at the bottom deconstruct the protein sequence. See the text for further details.



FIG 2. Rearrangement events in the human κ locus. See the text for further details.

The cut ends of the coding sequence are then repaired by the NHEJ proteins. NHEJ proteins involved in V(D)J recombination include Ku70, Ku80, DNA-PKcs, Artemis, XRCC4, and ligase.⁴ Ku70 and Ku80 form a heterodimer (Ku) that directly associates with DNA double-strand breaks to protect the DNA ends from degradation, permit juxtaposition of the ends to facilitate coding end ligation,

and help recruit other members of the repair complex. DNA-PKcs phosphorylates Artemis, inducing an endonuclease activity that plays a role in the opening of the coding joint hairpin. Finally, XRCC4 and ligase 4 help rejoin the ends of the broken DNA. Deficiency of any of these proteins creates sensitivity to DNA breakage and can lead to a severe combined immunodeficiency phenotype.



FIG 3. Representation of the chromosomal organization of the immunoglobulin H, κ , and λ gene clusters. The typical numbers of functional gene segments are shown. The κ gene cluster includes a κ -deleting element that can rearrange to sequences upstream of C κ in cells that express λ chains, reducing the likelihood of dual κ and λ light chain expression.

The **k** locus

The κ locus is located on chromosome 2p11.2.¹² κ V domains represent the joined product of $V\kappa$ and $J\kappa$ gene segments (Fig 2), whereas the κ C domains are encoded by a single $C\kappa$ exon. The locus contains 5 $J\kappa$ and 75 $V\kappa$ gene segments upstream of $C\kappa$ (Fig 3). One third of the $V\kappa$ gene segments contain frameshift mutations or stop codons that preclude them from forming functional protein, and of the remaining sequences, less than 30 of the $V\kappa$ gene segments have actually been found in functional immunoglobulins. V gene segments can be grouped into families on the basis of sequence and structural similarity.^{13,14} There are 6 such families for $V\kappa$.

Each active $V\kappa$ gene segment has the potential to rearrange to any of the 5 $J\kappa$ elements, generating a potential "combinatorial" repertoire of more than 140 distinct VJ combinations. The $V\kappa$ gene segment contains FR1, FR2, and FR3; CDR1 and CDR2; and the amino-terminal portion of CDR3. The $J\kappa$ element contains the carboxy terminus of CDR3 and FR4 in its entirety. The terminus of each rearranging gene segment can undergo a loss of 1 to 5 nucleotides during the recombination process, yielding additional junctional diversity. In human subjects TdT can introduce random N nucleotides to either replace some or all of the lost $V\kappa$ or $J\kappa$ nucleotides or to add to the original germline sequence.¹⁵ Each codon created by N addition increases the potential diversity of the repertoire 20-fold. Thus the initial diversification of the κ repertoire is focused at the VJ junction that defines the light chain CDR3, or CDR-L3.

The λ locus

The λ locus, which is located on chromosome 22q11.2, contains 4 functional $C\lambda$ exons, each of which is associated with its own $J\lambda$ (Fig 3). $V\lambda$ genes are arranged in 3 distinct clusters, each containing members of different $V\lambda$ families.¹⁶ Depending on the individual haplotype, there are approximately 30 to 36 potentially functional $V\lambda$ gene segments and an equal number of pseudogenes.

During early B-cell development, H chains form a complex with unconventional λ light chains, known as surrogate or pseudo-light chains (Ψ LC), to form a pre–B-cell receptor. The genes encoding the Ψ LC proteins λ 14.1 (λ 5) and V_{preB} are located within the λ light chain locus on chromosome 22. Together, these 2 genes create a product with considerable homology to conventional λ light chains. A critical difference between these unconventional Ψ LC genes and other L chains is that λ 14.1 and V_{preB} gene rearrangement is not required for Ψ LC expression. The region of the Ψ LC gene that corresponds to CDR-L3 covers CDR-H3 in the pre–B-cell receptor, allowing the pre–B cell to avoid antigen-specific selection.¹⁷

The H chain locus

The H chain locus, which is located on chromosome 14q32.33, is considerably more complex than the light chain clusters. The approximately 80 V_H gene segments near the telomere of the long arm of chromosome 14 can be grouped into 7 different families of related gene segments.¹⁸ Of these, approximately 39 are



FIG 4. The antigen-binding site is the product of a nested gradient of diversity. **A**, H chain rearrangement can yield as many as 38,000 different VDJ combinations. The addition of 9 N nucleotides on either side of the D gene segment can yield up to 64,000,000 different CDR-H3 junctional sequences. **B**, The view is looking into the binding site as an antigen would see the antigen-binding site. This site is created by the juxtaposition of the 3 CDRs of the H chain and the 3 CDRs of the light chain. The V_H domain is on the right side. The central location of CDR-H3, which because of N addition is the focus for repertoire diversity, is readily apparent.

functional. Adjacent to the most centromeric V_H , V6-1, are 27 D_H (D for diversity) gene segments (Fig 3)¹⁹ and $6J_H$ gene segments. Each V_H and J_H gene segment is associated with a 2-turn RSS, which prevents direct $V \rightarrow J$ joining. A pair of 1-turn RSSs flanks each D_H segment. Recombination begins with the joining of a D_H to a J_H gene segment, followed by the joining of a V_H element to the amino-terminal end of the DJ intermediate. The V_H gene segment contains FR1, FR2, and FR3; CDR1 and CDR2; and the amino-terminal portion of CDR3. The D_H gene segment forms the middle of CDR3, and the J_H element contains the carboxy terminus of CDR3 and FR4 in its entirety (Fig 1). Random assortment of one of approximately 39 active V_H and one of 27 D_H gene segments with one of the 6 J_H gene segments can generate more than 10^4 different VDJ combinations (Fig 4).

Although combinatorial joining of individual V, D, and J gene segments maximizes germline-encoded diversity, the junctional diversity created by VDJ joining is the major source of variation in the preimmune repertoire (Fig 4). First, D_H gene segments can rearrange by either inversion or deletion, and each D_H gene segment can be spliced and translated in each of the 3 potential reading frames. This gives each D_H gene segment the potential to encode 6 different peptide fragments.

Second, the rearrangement process proceeds through a step that creates a hairpin ligation between the 5' and 3' termini of the rearranging gene segment. Nicking to resolve the hairpin structure leaves a 3' overhang that creates a palindromic extension, termed a P junction, that can add germline-encoded nucleotides.

Third, the terminus of each rearranging gene segment can undergo a loss of 1 to several nucleotides during the recombination process.

Fourth, TdT can add numerous N nucleotides at random to replace or add to the original germline sequence. N nucleotides can be inserted between the V and D segments, as well as between the D and J segments. The imprecision of the joining process and variation in the extent of N addition permits generation of CDR-H3s of varying length and structure. As a result, more than 10^7 different H chain VDJ junctions, or CDR-H3s, can be generated at the time of gene segment rearrangement. Taken as a whole, somatic variation in CDR3, combinatorial rearrangement of individual gene segments, and combinatorial association between different L and H chains can yield a potential preimmune antibody repertoire of greater than 10^{16} different immunoglobulins.

Class-switch recombination

Located downstream of the VDJ loci are 9 functional C_H genes (Fig 3).²⁰ These constant genes consist of a series of exons, each encoding a separate domain, hinge, or terminus. All C_H genes can undergo alternative splicing to generate 2 different types of carboxy termini: either a membrane terminus that anchors immunoglobulin on the B-lymphocyte surface or a secreted terminus that occurs in the soluble form of the immunoglobulin. With the exception of $C_H l\delta$, each $C_H l$ constant region is preceded by both an exon that cannot be translated (an *I* exon) and a region of repetitive DNA



FIG 5. Immunoglobulin diversification and B-cell development. B-cell development as a function of immunoglobulin rearrangement and modification is shown. After birth, B-cell development begins in the bone marrow and is independent of antigen stimulation. The pre–B cell is defined by the presence of cytoplasmic μ protein ($C\mu^+$). With development, the fate of the B cell becomes increasingly dependent on its response to antigen. Immature B cells leave the bone marrow and begin to express IgD. They recirculate through the blood, the secondary lymphoid organs, and the bone marrow. Encounter with cognate antigen can cause the cell to become a memory B cell or a plasma cell. Patients with X-linked agammaglobulinemia (*XLA*) lack Bruton tyrosine kinase function and have difficulty making immature B cells and IgM. Patients with hyper-IgM syndrome (*Hyper IgM*) are unable to class-switch. Patients with selective IgA deficiency (*IgAD*) or common variable immune deficiency (*CVID*) can class-switch but have difficulty becoming plasma cells or memory B cells.

termed the switch. Cocktails of cytokine signals transmitted by T cells or other extracellular influences variably activate the I exon, initiating transcription and thus activating the gene. Through recombination between the $C\mu$ switch region and one of the switch regions of the 7 other H chain constant regions (a process termed class-switching or class-switch recombination [CSR]), the same VDJ heavy chain variable domain can be juxtaposed to any of the H chain classes.²⁰ This enables the B cell to tailor both the receptor and the effector ends of the antibody molecule to meet a specific need.

Somatic hypermutation

A final mechanism of immunoglobulin diversity is engaged only after exposure to antigen. With T-cell help, the variable domain genes of germinal center lymphocytes undergo somatic hypermutation (SHM) at a rate of up to 10^{-3} changes per base pair per cell cycle. SHM is correlated with transcription of the locus, and in human subjects 2 separate mechanisms are involved: the first mechanism targets mutation hot spots with the *RGYW* (purine/G/pyrimidine/A) motif,²¹ and the second mechanism incorporates an error-prone DNA synthesis that can lead to a nucleotide mismatch between the original template and the mutated DNA strand.²² Other species use gene conversion between functional and nonfunctional V sequences to introduce additional somatic diversity. SHM allows affinity maturation of the antibody repertoire in response to repeated immunization or exposure to antigen.

Activation-induced cytidine deaminase

Activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID) plays a key role in both CSR and SHM.^{11,23} AID is a single-strand DNA cytidine deaminase that can be expressed in activated germinal center B cells.²⁴ Transcription of an immunoglobulin V domain or of the switch region upstream of the $C_H l$ domain opens the DNA helix to generate single-strand DNA that can then be deaminated by AID to form mismatched dU/dG DNA base pairs. The base excision repair protein uracil DNA glycosylase removes the mismatched dU base, creating an abasic site. Differential repair of the lesion leads to either SHM or CSR. The mismatch repair proteins MSH2 and MSH6 can also bind and process the dU:dG mismatch. Deficiencies of AID and uracil DNA glycosylase underlie some forms of the hyper-IgM syndrome.

Generation of immunoglobulin diversity occurs at defined stages of B-cell development

Creation of immunoglobulin diversity is hierarchical. In pro–B cells $D_H \rightarrow J_H$ joining precedes $V_H \rightarrow DJ_H$ rearrangement, and $V_L \rightarrow J_L$ joining takes place at the late pre–B-cell stage. Production of a properly functioning B-cell receptor is essential for development beyond the pre–B-cell stage. For example, function-loss mutations in RAG1/2 and DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PKcs and Ku 70/80) preclude B-cell development, as well as T-cell development, leading to severe combined immune deficiency. In frame, functional VDJ_H rearrangement allows the pro–B cell to produce μ H chains, most of which are retained in the endoplasmic reticulum. The appearance of cytoplasmic μ H chains defines the pre–B cell.

Pre–B cells whose μ H chains can associate V_{preB} and λ 14.1 $(\lambda 5)$, which together form the surrogate light chain (ΨLC), begin to express a pre-B-cell receptor. Its appearance turns off RAG1 and RAG2, preventing further H chain rearrangement (allelic exclusion). This is followed by 4 to 6 cycles of cell division.²⁵ Late pre-B daughter cells reactivate RAG1 and RAG2 and begin to undergo $V_L \rightarrow J_L$ rearrangement. Successful production of a complete κ or λ light chain permits expression of conventional IgM on the cell surface (sIgM), which identifies the immature B cell. Immature B cells that have successfully produced an acceptable IgM B-cell receptor extend transcription of the H chain locus to include the $C\delta$ exons downstream of $C\mu$. Alternative splicing permits co-production of IgM and IgD. These now newly mature IgM^+IgD^+ B cells enter the blood and migrate to the periphery, where they form the majority of the B-cell pool in the spleen and the other secondary lymphoid organs. The IgM and IgD on each of these cells share the same variable domains.

The lifespan of mature B cells expressing surface IgM and IgD appears entirely dependent on antigen selection. After leaving the bone marrow, unstimulated cells live only days or a few weeks. As originally postulated by Burnet's "clonal selection" theory, B cells are rescued from apoptosis by their response to a cognate antigen. The reaction to antigen leads to activation, which might then be followed by diversification. The nature of the activation process is critical. T cell–independent stimulation of B cells induces differentiation into short-lived plasma cells with limited class switching. T-dependent stimulation adds additional layers of diversification, including SHM of the variable domains, which permits affinity maturation, class-switching to the entire array of classes available, and differentiation into the long-lived memory B-cell pool or into the long-lived plasma cell population.

H CHAIN C DOMAIN STRUCTURE AND FUNCTION

In general, the C domain of the H chain defines effector function, whereas the paired V domains of the antibody confer antigenic specificity. The H chain constant domain is generally defined as C_H1-C_H2-C_H3 (IgG, IgA, and IgD), with an additional domain (C_H4) for IgM and IgE. As described above, the C_H1 domain is located within the F(ab) region, whereas the remaining C_H domains (C_H2-C_H3 or C_H2-C_H4) comprise the Fc fragment. This Fc fragment defines the isotype and subclass of the immunoglobulin. Despite amino acid differences between the isotypes and subclasses, each C_H region folds into a fairly constant structure consisting of a 3-strand/4-strand β sheet pinned together by an intrachain disulfide bond. The Fc fragment mediates effector



FIG 6. Structural and glycosylation properties of immunoglobulins. Depiction of the structure and glycosylation sites (indicated by amino acid location) for human IgM, IgG, IgD, IgE, IgA2, and IgA2. Adapted from Arnold et al.²⁸

function by binding to the Fc receptor (FcR) on effector cells or activating other immune mediators, such as complement.²⁶ For this reason, changes in the Fc region can significantly affect the end result of an antibody-antigen interaction. The Fc region can also affect the affinity or kinetics of binding of the antibody by the Fv region and thus influence antigen recognition or binding.²⁷

Role of glycosylation

Immunoglobulins are glycoproteins, and the glycans associated especially with the Fc domain of immunoglobulins have been shown to affect antibody function. The extent of glycosylation varies by isotype (Fig 6).²⁸ For IgG molecules, there is an Nlinked glycosylation site located at Asn297 on each of the 3 C_H2 domains. The core of this complex biantennary type of sugar is a heptasaccharide consisting of N-acetylglucosamine and mannose. Variation in glycosylation is seen between IgG molecules, as well as within the 3 sites on the same molecule because of differences in terminal sialic acid, galactose, N-acetylglucosamine, and fucosylation of the core. These differences can lead to as many as 32 possible glycosylation patterns. The glycans at this site interact with a hydrophobic pocket on the Fc domain that stabilizes the immunoglobulin structure.^{29,30} At a similar site in the C_H2 domain of IgD, Asn354, mutations that prevent glycosylation are associated with the loss of IgD production, suggesting that glycans in the C_H2 domain can be essential for immunoglobulin stability.

Glycans on immunoglobulins profoundly influence binding to FcRs on effector cells, as well as immune mediators. When IgG sequences are mutated such that glycosylation is eliminated, there is reduced or no binding of the aglycosylated IgG to Fc γ R. This led to the suggestion that the N-glycan at Asn297 was critical for the engagement of IgG with Fc γ R. This is in contrast to engagement between IgA and IgE and Fc α R and Fc ϵ R,

	TABLE	I. Properties	of immunog	lobulin is	sotypes/s	ubclasses
--	-------	---------------	------------	------------	-----------	-----------

	Serum (%)	Structure	Complement fixation	Opsonizing	Cross-placenta	Other functions	FcR
IgG	75	Monomer	+	+++	+	For all IgG subclasses:	FcγR
IgG1	67% IgG	Monomer	Yes	Yes	+	Secondary response	I, II, III
IgG2	22% IgG	Monomer	Yes	Yes	+	Neutralize toxins and	II
IgG3	7% IgG	Monomer	Yes	Yes	+	virus	I, II, III
IgG4	4% IgG	Monomer	No	No	+		I, II
IgM	10	Pentamer	+++	+	-	Primary response	
IgA	15	Monomer, dimer	_	_	-	Mucosal response	FcaR (CD89)
IgA1		Monomer, dimer	_	-	-	Ē	
IgA2		Monomer, dimer	_	_	_		
IgD	< 0.5	Monomer	_	-	-	Homeostasis	FcδR
IgE	< 0.01	Monomer	-	-	-	Allergy	FceR I, II

respectively, where it had been shown that glycans were not required for interaction. Subsequently, it was shown that point mutations could be introduced to the C_H domains that would permit binding to Fc γ R in the absence of glycosylation.³¹ However, the observation that the Asn297 site is conserved across evolution and that IgG is subjected to posttranslational modifications at this site suggests that glycosylation at this position makes a significant contribution to antibody function *in vivo*.

A key effector function for IgG antibodies is antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) in which antibody-coated antigens activate effector cells, such as natural killer cells or monocytes, to destroy the antibody-coated target by binding of the complex to the Fc γ R. The ADCC activity was shown to be significantly dependent on the glycan composition of the IgG and, furthermore, the net result of binding to activating and inhibitory Fc γ R. A number of engineered cell lines, as well as glycosidase inhibitors, are available to direct the sugar composition of glycans on an immunoglobulin. Through these studies, it was demonstrated that ADCC activity increases after a reduction in the fucose content of an antibody.^{32,33}

Complement-dependent cytotoxicity is another effector function of IgG that is dependent on the binding of C1q to the Fc domain. Glycosylation also plays a role in complement-dependent cytotoxicity, requiring the presence of a complex structure containing at least 2 N-acetylglucosamines with multiple galactoses and sialic acids.

There are also experiments of nature in which aberrantly glycosylated immunoglobulins are associated with detrimental effects. For example, higher than normal levels of IgG lacking sialic acid or galactose are found in patients with a number of autoimmune diseases, rheumatoid arthritis in particular. N-glycans terminate with N-acetylglucosamine, which can activate the complement cascade through mannose-binding lectin and create an inflammatory state.³⁴ Removal of the majority of the secondary glycan structure with Endo-S (1 N-acetylglucosamine, a terminal fucose, or both remains with the core sugar) has been shown to reduce the pathogenesis and proinflammatory properties of autoantibodies in murine models.³⁵ This is not limited to IgG because a reduction in terminal galactose on IgA has been associated with decreased clearance of IgA from the circulation, with the subsequent development of nephropathy.

Intravenous immunoglobulin can be used in selected circumstances to ameliorate inflammatory diseases. The anti-inflammatory activity of intravenous immunoglobulin has shown to be associated with sialic acid in a 2,6 linkage to a terminal galactose on IgG. Recently, a receptor specific to this sialyated Fc has been identified on myeloid cells.³⁶ Engagement of this receptor with sialyated IgG might upregulate inhibitory $Fc\gamma R$ to reduce inflammation by means of IgG/activating $Fc\gamma R$ engagement.

Immunoglobulin glycosylation can also alter other antibody functions. For example, it has been shown that an anti-HIV antibody that fails to neutralize acquires neutralization activity when expressed in a cell line that results in posttranslational modification of an antibody with a marked increase in sialic acid, fucose, and N-acetylglucosamine levels.³⁷ It is hypothesized that the glycan interactions between the antibody and virus interfere with the normal infection process.

O-linked glycans also play a pivotal role in the immune response. There are several potential O-linked sites in the hinge region of IgD and IgA antibodies, which serve to protect the hinge from proteases, bind bacteria, or both. Understanding the effect of differential glycosylation on immunoglobulin function is contributing to the design of more effective immunotherapies through either engineered passive immunotherapy⁴ or *in vivo* treatment with glycan modifiers.³⁸

Heavy chain isotypes

Early in B-cell development, productively rearranged variable domains (V_H and V_L) are expressed in association with the μ heavy chain to produce IgM and then IgD by means of alternative splicing. Later during development and in response to antigenic stimulation and cytokine regulation, these variable domains can associate with the other isotypes (IgG, IgA, and IgE) in a controlled process; that is, isotype switching does not occur merely by chance. The C_H genes for each isotype are aligned in the same transcriptional orientation on human chromosome 14. Isotypes differ in a number of properties, including size, complement fixation, FcR binding, and isotype response to antigen. The choice of isotype is dependent on the antigen itself and the signaling pathways that are activated, as well as the local microenvironment, as summarized in Table I.

IgM. IgM is the first immunoglobulin expressed during B-cell development. Naive B cells express monomeric IgM on their surface and associate with CD79a and CD79b, polypeptide chains that participate in IgM cell signaling. On maturation and antigenic stimulation, multimeric (usually pentameric and rarely hexameric) IgM, in which single IgM units link to each other by disulfide bonds in the C_H4 region, is secreted (Figure 5). The pentamer also contains a polypeptide chain, the J-chain, which is bound to 2 of the monomers by means of a disulfide bond. The

J-chain facilitates secretion at mucosal surfaces (see below). Generally, although monomeric IgM molecules have low affinity because of their immaturity, high avidity can be attained by means of multimeric interactions between the pentameric secreted antibody and the antigen, especially if that antigen contains multiple repeating epitopes itself. IgM functions by opsonizing (coating) antigen for destruction and fixing complement. The pentameric nature of the antibody renders it very efficient in this process.

IgM antibodies are associated with a primary immune response and are frequently used to diagnose acute exposure to an immunogen or pathogen. Given that IgM is expressed early in B-cell development, the μ heavy chain associates with V_H and V_L regions that have not undergone much somatic mutation in response to antigen. As a result, IgM antibodies tend to be more polyreactive than other isotypes, which allows IgM-bearing B cells to respond quickly to a variety of antigens. These relatively low-affinity IgM antibodies are also called natural antibodies. Some of these natural antibodies not only participate as a first line of defense but also play a role in immunoregulation.³⁹ Natural antibodies might react with autoantigens but are rarely responsible for autoimmune disease or pathogenesis. Pathogenic autoantibodies tend to be drawn from the somatically mutated, high-affinity IgG population.

IgD. Circulating IgD is found at very low levels in the serum, with a short serum half-life, which can be attributed to the sensitivity of the molecule, with the hinge region in particular, to proteolysis. The function of circulating IgD is unclear because it is not known to participate in the major antibody effector mechanisms. Circulating IgD can react with specific bacterial proteins, such as the IgD-binding protein of *Moraxella catarrhalis*, independently of the variable regions of the antibody.⁴⁰ The binding of these bacterial proteins to the constant region of IgD results in B-cell stimulation and activation.

Although the membrane-bound form of IgD has been more extensively studied, even here its function remains poorly understood. Similar to IgM, membrane-bound IgD is associated with CD79a and CD79b for signaling. IgD is expressed on the membranes of B cells when they leave the bone marrow and populate secondary lymphoid organs. Most IgD⁺ B cells also co-express IgM, and both participate in B-cell receptor signaling through CD79a and CD79b. IgD can replace IgM and *vice versa* on IgD⁺IgM⁺ B cells. It has been proposed that membrane-bound IgD regulates B-cell fate at specific developmental stages through changes in activation status.⁴¹

IgG. IgG is the predominant isotype found in the body. It has the longest serum half-life of all immunoglobulin isotypes. It is also the most extensively studied class of immunoglobulins. Based on structural, antigenic, and functional differences in the constant region of the heavy chain, C_H1 and C_H3 in particular, 4 IgG subclasses (IgG1, IgG2, IgG3, and IgG4) were identified. These IgG subclasses were numbered in reference to the rank order (IgG1 > IgG2 > IgG3 > IgG4) of the serum levels of these antibodies in the blood of healthy subjects living in an affluent western European environment. The differences in the C_H domains affect antibody flexibility and functional affinity, some of which facilitate cooperative interactions with multivalent antigens. The mobility or flexibility of the F(ab) and Fv portions of the antibody are primarily controlled by the C_H1 domain and hinge region. The IgG subclasses exhibit different functional activities. Activation of the complement cascade is an important means of clearance of opsonized pathogens. Although IgG4 is

the only subclass that fails to fix complement, affinity for C1q, which is the first component of the complement pathway and binds to the C_H2 domain of IgG, differs between members of the other 3 IgG subclasses (IgG3 > IgG1 > IgG2). There are also defined differences in the affinity to the 3 classes of Fc γ R (I, II, and III). IgG1 and IgG3 bind to all 3 Fc γ R classes. IgG4 binds only Fc γ RII and Fc γ RIII, although this binding is significantly weaker than that of IgG1. IgG2 binds only to Fc γ RII.

There are also similarities within the subclasses, such as transplacental transport and participation in the secondary immune response. Within the secondary antibody response, there is skewing in the predominant subclass that is induced. For example, IgG1 and IgG3 antibodies are generally induced in response to protein antigens, whereas IgG2 and IgG4 antibodies are associated with polysaccharide antigens. The response to a given antigen can also result in a skewed IgG subclass response, and this is frequently a source of investigation as to correlates of protection or for the design of vaccines.

Specific subclasses can be associated with individual disease processes. For example, in patients with pemphigus vulgaris, a mucocutaneous blistering disease, IgG4 antibodies to desmoglein 3 are pathogenic,^{42,43} whereas first-degree relatives with IgG1 autoantibodies to the same protein show no evidence of the disease.

IgG antibodies also contribute directly to an immune response, including neutralization of toxins and viruses. Here again, IgG subclass affects the outcome of this interaction. In patients with HIV, it has been shown that IgG3 antibodies can be more effective at neutralizing virus than IgG1 antibodies, presumably through an increase in antibody flexibility, improving antibody access or inducing changes in the oligomer structure of the virus.^{44,45}

IgA. IgA serum levels tend to be higher than IgM levels but considerably lower than IgG levels. Conversely, IgA levels are much higher than IgG levels at mucosal surfaces and in secretions, including saliva and breast milk.⁴⁶ In particular, IgA can contribute up to 50% of the protein in colostrum, the "first milk" given to the neonate by the mother. Although generally a monomer in the serum, IgA at the mucosa, termed secretory IgA (sIgA), is a dimer (sometimes trimer and tetramer) associated with a J-chain and another polypeptide chain, the secretory component (SC; discussed below). Similar to IgM, the C_H3 domains of IgA have short tailpieces to which the J-chain binds through disulfide bonds, whereas the SC is disulfide bonded to one of the C_H2 domains of the dimer. There are 2 subclasses of IgA, IgA1 and IgA2, with structures that differ mainly in their hinge regions. IgA1 has a longer hinge region with a duplicated stretch of amino acids that is lacking in IgA2. This elongated hinge region increases the sensitivity of IgA1 to bacterial proteases in spite of partial protection by glycans. Such increased protection against protease digestion might explain why IgA2 predominates in many mucosal secretions, such as the genital tract, whereas more than 90% of serum IgA is in the form of IgA1.

IgA is critical at protecting mucosal surfaces from toxins, viruses, and bacteria by means of direct neutralization or prevention of binding to the mucosal surface. Intracellular IgA might also be important in preventing bacterial or viral infection, pathogenesis, or both. The polymeric nature of sIgA might be particularly important. For example, polymeric IgA (pIgA) is more effective than monomeric IgA at preventing *Clostridium difficile* toxin A–induced damage to epithelial cells.⁴⁷ Although complement fixation by IgA does not appear to be a major effector mechanism at the mucosal surface, the IgA receptor is expressed

on neutrophils, which might be activated to mediate ADCC locally. As described above, specific bacteria can be trapped by the glycans on IgA. Finally, it has been proposed that sIgA might also act as a potentiator of the immune response in intestinal tissue by means of uptake of antigen to dendritic cells.⁴⁸

IgE. Although it is present at the lowest serum concentration and has the shortest half-life, IgE is a very potent immunoglobulin. It is associated with hypersensitivity and allergic reactions, as well as the response to parasitic worm infections. IgE binds with extremely high affinity to FceRI, which is expressed on mast cells, basophils, Langerhans cells, and eosinophils. Circulating IgE upregulates FceR expression on these cells. The combination of strong binding and upregulation of FceR expression contributes to the remarkable potency of this immunoglobulin.

Recently, there has been the development of anti-IgE antibodies as therapy for allergy and asthma.⁴⁹ Antibodies are designed to target free IgE, as well as B cells with membranebound IgE, but not IgE bound to FceR because the latter would stimulate degranulation and the release of inflammatory mediators. IgE has a much lower affinity for FceRII, or CD23, which is expressed both on the same cells as FceRI and on B cells, natural killer cells, and platelets.

Higher-order structures

The J-chain. The J-chain is a relatively conserved, 15- to 16kd polypeptide (137 amino acids) incorporated into pIgA or polymeric IgM in the antibody-producing cell during the secretory pathway. There are 6 cysteine residues for intrachain disulfide bonds plus the 2 cysteines for attachment to the IgA or IgM tailpiece. There is a single N-linked glycan that contributes approximately 8% of the mass to the molecule. This glycan is critical to association with monomeric IgA. Although the J-chain is produced by B cells, it is not necessarily produced by all B cells. It appears that J-chain expression might be restricted to those areas, such as the lamina propria, in which mucosal antibody is important, as opposed to B cells in the distal bone marrow. Free J-chain is not found outside the cell and is only found as part of the polymeric immunoglobulin complex. It has been shown that the J-chain is essential for polymerization and secretion of IgA. In contrast, pentameric IgM requires the J-chain for secretion (but not formation), and hexameric IgM does not require the J-chain at all.

Dimers, pentamers, and hexamers. Polymeric immunoglobulin is generally more effective than monomeric immunoglobulin in terms of binding to FcR on the cell surface. As described above, IgA and IgM molecules have the capacity to be naturally expressed as multimeric antibodies. Both immunoglobulins have a short tailpiece (18 amino acids) in the C_{H3} domain, with a penultimate cysteine residue to which the J-chain forms a disulfide bond with one of the monomers, with the other forming a tailpiece-to-tailpiece disulfide bond. Typically dimeric structures are formed for IgA, and pentameric structures are formed for IgM.

FCRS

FcγR

FcRs for immunoglobulin link the humoral immune compartment to the cellular immune compartment. The net result of binding of immunoglobulin to receptor is a function of the receptor, the cell on which it is expressed, and any ancillary signals. Tight regulation of binding to the FcR is necessary to maintain a healthy immune system.

The most extensively studied FcRs are the IgG-binding receptors, termed Fc γ R. In human subjects 3 classes of Fc γ R have been identified: I, II, and III. Fc γ RII and Fc γ RIII each have 2 isoforms, A and B. These Fc γ Rs are expressed, to varying degrees, on many hematopoietic cells, as well as other cells, such as endothelial cells. T cells have proved to be a stark exception. The Fc γ Rs differ in their binding affinity to IgG, with Fc γ RI showing the highest affinity, whereas Fc γ RII and Fc γ RIII bind with lower affinity. For that reason, only Fc γ RI binds monomeric IgG, whereas the other 2 receptors bind aggregated IgG or immune complexes. Of note, Fc γ RI has 3 extracellular domains, whereas Fc γ RII and Fc γ RIII have only 2 extracellular domains.

As described above, there are differences in binding of IgG subclasses to $Fc\gamma R$. There are also differences in the signaling pathway that is associated with each $Fc\gamma R$. $Fc\gamma RII$, $Fc\gamma RIIA$, and $Fc\gamma RIIA$ all transduce an activating signal when IgG binds. However, $Fc\gamma RIIB$ transmits an inhibitory signal, and no signal is associated with binding to $Fc\gamma RIIB$. Although the other $Fc\gamma Rs$ are typical transmembrane proteins, $Fc\gamma RIIB$ lacks this feature and instead is attached by glycophosphatidy-linositol tail. The end result of the interaction of antibody and antigen with $Fc\gamma R$ tends to be a balancing act between inhibitory and stimulatory activities and a complex function of the IgG subclass, the particular $Fc\gamma R$ bound, and the cells expressing the $Fc\gamma R.^{50}$

The neonatal FcR

There is another $Fc\gamma R$, the neonatal Fc receptor (FcRn), which was originally shown to mediate the transcytosis of maternal IgG to the neonate. Subsequently, it was determined that the FcRn is also responsible for the regulation of serum IgG levels. IgG binds to FcRn in the acidic environment of the endosomes, which protects it from destruction by lysosomes. The IgG is recycled to the surface and released into circulation by the pH change. The FcRn is saturable, and once IgG levels exceed a threshold, it is degraded by the lysosomes. Whereas the C_H3 domain of IgG Fc binds to FcyR, it is the C_H2-C_H3 region that binds to FcRn. Binding is thus independent of the sugar moiety, which is attached to the C_H2 domain. It should also be noted that binding to FcRn is strictly pH dependent, whereas this is not the case with $Fc\gamma R$. Mutagenesis studies have demonstrated that mutations in the Fc region can increase or decrease interactions with FcRn. For example, mutations at positions 250 and 428 of IgG1 resulted in an increase in serum half-life for the single mutant M428L and the double mutant T250Q/M428L.51 Others have shown that a single mutation of human IgG1, N434A, and a triple mutant, T307A/E380A/N434A, also show an enhanced half-life when tested in human FcRn transgenic mice.52 That affinity for FcRn can be increased, resulting in increased immunoglobulin half-life, suggests that improved therapeutics might be designed to decrease dosing.

FceR

The FcRs for IgE are also relatively well studied, especially in terms of the development of therapeutic anti-IgE antibodies for the treatment of allergy and asthma, as described above. It is the C_H3 domain of IgE that binds to Fc ϵ RI and CD23; however, there

are distinct differences in binding. FceRI captures both C_H3 domains of IgE because of the unique shape of the IgE molecule. On the other hand, CD23 consists of a trimer on the cell surface, and 2 heads of this trimer must separately contact a C_H3 domain of IgE for strong binding.

FcαR

The FcR for IgA, CD89, is expressed on myeloid cells, including PMNs, monocytes, and a population of dendritic cells. There are 5 exons, including 2 extracellular domains, EC1 and EC2, each of which encodes a single immunoglobulin-like domain. IgA binds to membrane-distal EC1 in contrast to the usual binding of IgG to the membrane-proximal extracellular domain of FcyR. Multiple splice variants have been demonstrated, and whereas full-length CD89 binds pIgA with higher affinity than serum IgA, there is no difference in binding to truncated CD89. Signaling through the $Fc\alpha R$ is accomplished through the FcR y-chain which contains an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif signaling motif. Not all $Fc\alpha Rs$ associate with γ -chain, resulting in " γ -less" FcRs that endocytose bound IgA to early endosomes and then recycle IgA back to the cell surface. Cross-linking of Fc α R with an associated γ -chain results in the activation of a number of signaling molecules in the lipid rafts, calcium release, and induction of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate oxidase activity. Outside of endocytosis, the biologic and cellular functions of PMNs after $Fc\alpha R$ stimulation are dependent on tyrosine kinase activity of the associated y-chain. Cross-linking of FcaR has also been shown to induce effector functions, such as phagocytosis and ADCC.

FcδR

The FcR for IgD is less well understood. A receptor for IgD has been reported to be present on human CD4 and CD8 T cells. Its expression is upregulated by mitogenic stimulation of the T cells. Binding of IgD to this putative Fc δ R is mediated by glycans on the IgD surface and might not necessarily be a function of a defined Fc δ R. Binding of IgD to receptors with putative Fc δ R activity on T cells has been proposed to serve as a bridge for stimulation of IgD-expressing B cells or as antigen presentation by the B cells to the T cells, but this remains controversial.

IMMUNOGLOBULIN TRANSPORT

The transport of polymeric immunoglobulin into mucosal secretions is a function of the polymeric immunoglobulin receptor (pIgR). This receptor is found on the basolateral surface of epithelial cells lining the mucosal surface. Membrane-bound pIgR consists of 5 immunoglobulin-like domains (extracellular portion) with a transmembrane and cytoplasmic domain. pIgA (with the J-chain) binds to the pIgR on the epithelial cell. It is then internalized and transcytosed to the apical cell membrane. The extracellular portion of the pIgR is cleaved to form the SC and covalently associates with the pIgA. The complex of pIgA with SC forms sIgA. The SC forms a disulfide link with Cys311 in $C\alpha 2$ of one of the monomers of the pIgA. Although the SC is not physically associated with the J-chain of the pIgA, the J-chain is required for SC to associate with pIgA. SC is not covalently linked to pentameric IgM but rather associates noncovalently with pentameric IgM because of excess free SC.

Extensive analysis of the glycosylation patterns of the components of sIgA has predicted a model in which most of the molecule is covered in glycans, with the exception of the F(ab) or antigenbinding sites. In this manner sIgA participates in both the adaptive (antigen binding) and innate (adhesion caused by glycans) arms of the immune system. Although the SC does not have a direct role in the biologic activity of sIgA, it does confer some protection from proteolytic cleavage after secretion and anchors the sIgA to mucus lining the epithelium. Moreover, as a result of covalent binding of SC to pIgA, sIgA is the most stable immunoglobulin in secretions.

We thank Ms Elena M. Schroeder for her help in creating the figures for this manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Williams AF, Barclay AN. The immunoglobulin superfamily—domains for cell surface recognition. Annu Rev Immunol 1988;6:381-405.
- Harpaz Y, Chothia C. Many of the immunoglobulin superfamily domains in cell adhesion molecules and surface receptors belong to a new structural set which is close to that containing variable domains. J Mol Biol 1994;238:528-39.
- Torres RM, Imboden J, Schroeder HW Jr. Antigen receptor genes, gene products, and co-receptors. In: Rich RR, Fleisher TA, Shearer WT, Schroeder HW Jr, Frew AJ, Weyand CM, editors. Clinical immunology: principles and practice. 3rd ed London: Mosby Elsevier; 2008. p. 53-77.
- Smith KA, Nelson PN, Warren P, Astley SJ, Murray PG, Greenman J. Demystified...recombinant antibodies. J Clin Pathol 2004;57:912-7.
- Hamers-Casterman C, Atarhouch T, Muyldermans S, Robinson G, Hamers C, Songa EB, et al. Naturally occurring antibodies devoid of light chains. Nature 1993;363:446-8.
- Roux KH, Greenberg AS, Greene L, Strelets L, Avila D, McKinney EC, et al. Structural analysis of the nurse shark (new) antigen receptor (NAR): molecular convergence of NAR and unusual mammalian immunoglobulins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1998;95:11804-9.
- Vincke C, Loris R, Saerens D, Martinez-Rodriguez S, Muyldermans S, Conrath K. General strategy to humanize a camelid single-domain antibody and identification of a universal humanized nanobody scaffold. J Biol Chem 2009;284:3273-84.
- Jazwinska EC, Dunckley H, Propert DN, Gatenby PA, Serjeantson SW. GM typing by immunoglobulin heavy chain gene RFLP analysis. Am J Hum Genet 1988;43: 175-81.
- 9. Leder P. The genetics of antibody diversity. Sci Am 1982;246:102-15.
- Tonegawa S. Somatic generation of antibody diversity. Nature 1983;302:575-81.
 Dudley DD, Chaudhuri J, Bassing CH, Alt FW. Mechanism and control of V(D)J
- recombination versus class switch recombination: similarities and differences. Adv Immunol 2005;86:43-112.
- Zachau HG. The human immunoglobulin kappa genes. In: Honjo T, Alt FW, Rabbitts PH, editors. Immunoglobulin genes. 2nd ed London: Academic Press; 1995. p. 173.
- Brodeur PH, Riblet RJ. The immunoglobulin heavy chain variable region (IgH-V) locus in the mouse. I. One hundred Igh-V genes comprise seven families of homologous genes. Eur J Immunol 1984;14:922-30.
- Kirkham PM, Schroeder HW Jr. Antibody structure and the evolution of immunoglobulin V gene segments. Semin Immunol 1994;6:347-60.
- Lee SK, Bridges SL Jr, Koopman WJ, Schroeder HW Jr. The immunoglobulin kappa light chain repertoire expressed in the synovium of a patient with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 1992;35:905-13.
- Kawasaki K, Minoshima S, Nakato E, Shibuya K, Shintani A, Schmeits JL, et al. One-megabase sequence analysis of the human immunoglobulin lambda gene locus. PCR Methods Appl 1997;7:250-61.
- Bankovich AJ, Raunser S, Juo ZS, Walz T, Davis MM, Garcia KC. Structural insight into pre-B cell receptor function. Science 2007;316:291-4.
- Matsuda F, Ishii K, Bourvagnet P, Kuma K, Hayashida H, Miyata T, et al. The complete nucleotide sequence of the human immunoglobulin heavy chain variable region locus. J Exp Med 1998;188:2151-62.
- Corbett SJ, Tomlinson IM, Sonnhammer EL, Buck D, Winter G. Sequence of the human immunoglobulin diversity (D) segment locus: a systematic analysis provides no evidence for the use of DIR segments, inverted D segments, "minor" D segments or D-D recombination. J Mol Biol 1997;270:587-97.
- 20. Honjo T. Immunoglobulin genes. Annu Rev Immunol 1983;1:499-528.
- Dorner T, Foster SJ, Farner NL, Lipsky PE. Somatic hypermutation of human immunoglobulin heavy chain genes: targeting of RGYW motifs on both DNA strands. Eur J Immunol 1998;28:3384-96.

- Rada C, Ehrenstein MR, Neuberger MS, Milstein C. Hot spot focusing of somatic hypermutation in MSH2-deficient mice suggests two stages of mutational targeting. Immunity 1998;9:135-41.
- Neuberger MS. Antibody diversification by somatic mutation: from Burnet onwards. Immunol Cell Biol 2008;86:124-32.
- Muramatsu M, Nagaoka H, Shinkura R, Begum NA, Honjo T. Discovery of activation-induced cytidine deaminase, the engraver of antibody memory. Adv Immunol 2007;94:1-36.
- Matthias P, Rolink AG. Transcriptional networks in developing and mature B cells. Nat Rev Immunol 2005;5:497-508.
- Normansell DE. Human immunoglobulin subclasses. Diagn Clin Immunol 1987;5: 115-28.
- Torres M, Casadevall A. The immunoglobulin constant region contributes to affinity and specificity. Trends Immunol 2008;29:91-7.
- Arnold JN, Wormald MR, Sim RB, Rudd PM, Dwek RA. The impact of glycosylation on the biological function and structure of human immunoglobulins. Annu Rev Immunol 2007;25:21-50.
- Liu H, Bulseco G-G, Sun J. Effect of posttranslational modifications on the thermal stability of a recombinant monoclonal antibody. Immunol Lett 2006;106:144-53.
- 30. Siberil S, de Romeuf C, Bihoreau N, Fernandez N, Meterreau JL, Regenman A, et al. Selection of a human anti-RhD monoclonal antibody for therapeutic use: impact of IgG glycosylation on activating and inhibitory Fc gamma R functions. Clin Immunol 2006;118:170-9.
- Sazinsky SL, Ott RG, Silver NW, Tidor B, Ravetch JV, Wittrup KD. Aglycosylated immunoglobulin G1 variants productively engage activating Fc receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:20167-72.
- 32. Kanda Y, Yamada T, Mori K, Okazaki A, Inoue M, Kitajima-Miyama K, et al. Comparison of biological activity among nonfucosylated therapeutic IgG1 antibodies with three different N-linked Fc oligosaccharides: the high mannose, hybrid and complex types. Glycobiology 2006;17:104-18.
- 33. Natsume A, Wakitani M, Yamane-Ohnuki N, Shoji-Hosaka E, Niwa R, Uchida K, et al. Fucose removal from complex-type oligosaccharide enhances the antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity of single-gene-encoded antibody comprising a single-chain antibody linked the antibody constant region. J Immunol Methods 2005; 306:93-103.
- Arnold JN, Dwek RA, Rudd PM, Sim RB. Mannan binding lectin and its interaction with immunoglobulins in health and in disease. Immunol Lett 2006;106:103-10.
- Albert H, Collin M, Dudziak D, Ravetch JV, Nimmerjahn F. In vivo enzymatic modulation of IgG glycosylation inhibits autoimmune disease in an IgG subclass-dependent manner. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2009;105:15005-9.
- Anthony RM, Wermeling F, Karlsson MC, Ravetch JV. Identification of a receptor required for the anti-inflammatory activity of IVIG. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:19571-8.

- Miranda LR, Duval M, Doherty H, Seaman MS, Posner MR, Cavacini LA. The neutralization properties of a HIV-specific antibody are markedly altered by glycosylation events outside the antigen-binding domain. J Immunol 2007;178:7132-8.
- Collin M, Shannon O, Bjorck L. IgG glycan hydrolysis by a bacterial enzyme as a therapy against autoimmune conditions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105: 4265-70.
- Boes M. Role of natural and immune IgM antibodies in immune responses. Mol Immunol 2000;37:1141-9.
- Riesbeck K, Nordstrom T. Structure and immunological action of the human pathogen *Moraxella catarrhalis* IgD-binding protein. Crit Rev Immunol 2006;26: 353-76.
- Geisberger R, Lamers M, Achatz G. The riddle of the dual expression of IgM and IgD. Immunology 2006;118:429-37.
- Parlowsky T, Welzel J, Amagai M, Zillikens D, Wygold T. Neonatal pemphigus vulgaris: IgG4 autoantibodies to desmoglein 3 induce skin blisters in newborns. J Am Acad Dermatol 2003;48:623-5.
- Yeh SW, Cavacini LA, Bhol KC, Lin MS, Kumar M, Duval M, et al. Pathogenic human monoclonal antibody against desmoglein 3. J Immunol 2006; 120:68-75.
- Cavacini LA, Kuhrt D, Duval M, Mayer K, Posner M. Binding and neutralization activity of IgG1 and IgG3 from serum of HIV infected individuals. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 2003;19:785-92.
- 45. Scharf O, Golding H, King LR, Eller N, Frazier D, Golding B, et al. Immunoglobin G3 from polyclonal human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) immune globulin is more potent than other subclasses in neutralizing HIV type 1. J Virol 2001;75: 6558-65.
- 46. Woof JM, Mestecky J. Mucosal immunoglobulins. Immunol Rev 2005;206:64-82.
- Stubbe H, Berdoz J, Kraehenbuhl JP, Corthesy B. Polymeric IgA is superior to monomeric IgA and IgG carrying the same variable domain in preventing *Clostridium difficile* toxin A damaging of T84 monolayers. J Immunol 2000;164:1952-60.
- Corthesy B. Roundtrip ticket for secretory IgA: role in mucosal homeostasis? J Immunol 2007;178:27-32.
- Chang TW, Wu PC, Hsu CL, Hung AF. Anti-IgE antibodies for the treatment of IgE-mediated allergic diseases. Adv Immunol 2007;93:63-119.
- Nimmerjahn F, Ravetch JV. FC-receptors are regulators of immunity. Adv Immunol 2007;96:179-204.
- Hinton PR, Johlfs MG, Xiong JM, Hanestad K, Ong KC, Bullock C, et al. Engineered human IgG antibodies with longer serum half-lives in primates. J Biol Chem 2004;279:6213-6.
- 52. Petkova SB, Akilesh S, Sproule TJ, Christianson GJ, Al Khabbaz H, Brown AC, et al. Enhanced half-life of genetically engineered human IgG1 antibodies in a humanized FcRn mouse model: potential application in humorally mediated autoimmune disease. Int Immunol 2006;18:1759-69.

Immunologic messenger molecules: Cytokines, interferons, and chemokines

Scott P. Commins, MD, PhD, Larry Borish, MD, and John W. Steinke, PhD Charlottesville, Va

Cytokines and chemokines are secreted proteins involved in numerous aspects of cell growth, differentiation, and activation. A prominent feature of these molecules is their effect on the immune system with regard to cell trafficking and development of immune tissue and organs. The nature of an immune response determines which cytokines are produced and ultimately whether the response is cytotoxic, humoral, cell mediated, or allergic. For this chapter, cytokines are grouped according to those that are predominantly antigen-presenting cell or T lymphocyte derived; that mediate cytotoxic, humoral, cell mediated, and allergic immunity; or that are immunosuppressive. A discussion of chemokine function and their role in cell trafficking and disease follows. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S53-72.)

Key words: Cytokine, chemokine, interferon, antigen-presenting cell, T lymphocyte

Cytokines are secreted proteins with growth, differentiation, and activation functions that regulate and determine the nature of immune responses. For this review, cytokines are grouped according to those that are predominantly antigen-presenting cell (APC) or T lymphocyte derived; that predominantly mediate cytotoxic (antiviral and anticancer), humoral, cell-mediated (T_H1 and T_H17), or allergic immunity (T_H2); or that are immunosuppressive (regulatory T [Treg]). This is followed by a discussion of the complementary family of secreted immune proteins, the chemokines. Cytokine families are summarized in Table I.

CYTOKINE PRODUCTION BY ANTIGEN-PRESENTING CELLS

Cytokines primarily derived from dendritic cells (DCs), mononuclear phagocytes, and other APCs are particularly effective in subserving the dual functions of generating a potent innate immune response and providing signals contributing to initiation and guidance of the nature of the adaptive immune response. The processing of antigens as they are taken up by APCs, metabolized, and presented to T_H lymphocytes provides one pathway for this

- Supported by National Institutes of Health grant R01 AI-057438 and AI-50989 (L.B. and J.W.S.), and by an American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology/ GlaxoSmithKline career development award and T32 AI-007496-14 (S.P.C.).
- Disclosure of potential conflict S. P. Commins has received research support from GlaxoSmithKline. L. Borish has received research support from Merck and Genentech. J. W. Steinke has received research support from the National Institutes of Health.
- Received for publication June 15, 2009; revised July 9, 2009; accepted for publication July 10, 2009.
- Reprint requests: Larry Borish, MD, University of Virginia Health System, Asthma and Allergic Disease Center, Box 801355, Charlottesville, VA 22908-1355. E-mail: lb4m@virginia.edu.

0091-6749/\$36.00

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.07.008

Abbrevia	utions used
ABPA:	Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis
AHR:	Airway hyperreactivity
APC:	Antigen-presenting cell
APRIL:	A proliferation-inducing signal
BAFF:	B-cell activation factor from the TNF family
DC:	Dendritic cell
Foxp3:	Forkhead box protein 3
gp130:	Glycoprotein 130
ICAM:	Intercellular adhesion molecule
IFNGR:	IFN-γ receptor
IL-1ra:	IL-1 receptor antagonist
IL-2R:	IL-2 receptor
IL-4R:	IL-4 receptor
IL-5R:	IL-5 receptor
IL-6R:	IL-6 receptor
IL-10R:	IL-10 receptor
IL-12R:	IL-12 receptor
IL-13R:	IL-13 receptor
IL-17R:	IL-17 receptor
IL-20R:	IL-20 receptor
IL-22R:	IL-22 receptor
IRS:	Insulin response element
iTreg:	Induced regulatory T
JAK:	Janus kinase
MAPK:	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MCP:	Monocyte chemoattractant protein
M-CSF:	Macrophage colony-stimulating factor
MIP:	Macrophage inflammatory protein
NK:	Natural killer
nTreg:	Natural regulatory T
ROR:	Retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor
SCF:	Stem cell factor
STAT:	Signal transducer and activator of transcription
TACI:	Transmembrane activator and calcium modulator
	and cyclophilin ligand interactor
T-bet:	T-box expressed in T cells
Treg:	Regulatory T
TSLP:	Thymic stromal lymphopoietin
VCAM:	Vascular cell adhesion molecule

class of cytokine production. Alternatively, APCs are potently triggered to produce cytokines through their pattern recognition receptors. The cytokines predominantly produced by APCs include TNF, IL-1, IL-6 (and other glycoprotein 130 [gp130]–utilizing factors), CXCL8 (IL-8), and other members of the chemokine family (discussed later), as well as IL-12, IL-15, IL-18, IL-23, IL-27, and IL-32.

TNF

TNF represents 2 homologous proteins primarily derived from mononuclear phagocytes (TNF- α) and lymphocytes (TNF- β).¹ TNF- α is also produced by neutrophils, lymphocytes, natural killer (NK) cells, endothelium, and mast cells. TNF- α is

From the University of Virginia Health System, Carter Center for Immunology Research, Asthma and Allergic Disease Center.

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

TABLE I. Cytokine families

Family	Members
Hematopoietic	
Common y chain	IL-2, IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, IL-15, IL-21
Shared β chain (CD131)	IL-3, IL-5, GM-CSF
Shared	IL-2, IL-15
IL-2β chain (CD122)	
Other hematopoietic	IFN-γ, IL-7, IL-13, IL-21, IL-31, TSLP
IL-1 family	IL-1α, IL-1β, IL-1ra, IL-18, IL-33
gp130-utilizing	IL-6, IL-11, IL-27, IL-31, ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF), cardiotrophin 1 (CT-1), leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF), oncostatin M (OSM), osteopontin
IL-12	IL-12, IL-23, IL-35
IL-10 superfamily	IL-10, IL-19, IL-20, IL-22, IL-24, IL-26, IL-28, IL-29
IL-17	IL-17A-F, IL-25 (IL-17E)
Interferons	
Type I interferons	IFN-α, IFN-β, IFN-ω
Type II interferon	IFN-γ (also a hematopoietic cytokine)
Type III interferons	IFN-λ1 (IL-29), IFN-λ2 (IL-28A), IFN-λ3 (IL-28B)
TNF superfamily	TNF- α , TNF- β , BAFF, APRIL

processed as a membrane-bound protein from which the soluble active factor is cleaved by using the enzyme TNF- α converting enzyme.² TNF- β (also known as lymphotoxin α) can be synthesized and processed as a typical secreted protein but is usually linked to the cell surface by forming heterotrimers with a third membrane-associated member of this family, lymphotoxin β . TNF- α and TNF- β bind to the same 2 distinct cell-surface receptors, TNF receptor I (p75) and TNF receptor II (p55), with similar affinities and produce similar, although not identical, effects.³ Notably, the active form of both cytokines is a homotrimer. TNFs induce antitumor immunity through direct cytotoxic effects on cancerous cells and by stimulating antitumor immune responses. TNFs interact with endothelial cells to induce intercellular adhesion molecule (ICAM) 1, vascular cell adhesion molecule (VCAM) 1, and E-selectin, permitting the egress of granulocytes into inflammatory loci. TNFs are a potent activator of neutrophils, mediating adherence, chemotaxis, degranulation, and the respiratory burst. TNFs are responsible for the severe cachexia that occurs in chronic infections and cancer.1 Furthermore, TNFs induce vascular leakage and have negative inotropic effects, and because the most potent inducer of TNF is endotoxin, it is the primary mediator of septic shock.4

IL-1

The IL-1 family represents 5 peptides (IL-1 α , IL-1 β , the IL-1 receptor antagonist [IL-1ra], IL-18, and IL-33).⁵ IL-1 α and IL-1 β have similar biologic activities and, along with IL-1ra, have similar affinities for the 2 IL-1 receptors. Type I receptors transduce the biologic effects attributed to IL-1.⁶ Type II receptors have a minimal intracellular domain, and the capture and sequestration of IL-1 by these inactive receptors serves an anti-inflammatory function. The capacity of IL-1ra to bind IL-1 receptor without transducing activities is the basis for its

antagonist function.⁷ IL-1ra is secreted in inflammatory processes in response to many cytokines, including IL-4, IL-6, IL-13, and TGF- β . Production of IL-1ra moderates the potentially deleterious effects of IL-1 in the natural course of inflammation.

IL-1 is primarily produced by cells of the mononuclear phagocytic lineage but is also produced by endothelial cells, keratinocytes, synovial cells, osteoblasts, neutrophils, glial cells, and numerous other cells. IL-1 production is stimulated by a variety of agents, including endotoxin, that stimulate molecular pattern receptors. Both IL-1 α and IL-1 β , as well as the related proteins IL-18 and IL-33 (discussed later), are synthesized as inactive precursors without a secretory sequence. The mechanism for their secretion depends on cleavage by a specific converting enzyme, termed IL-1 converting enzyme or caspase-1, contained within a specialized intracellular complex termed the inflamma-some, which cleaves the procytokines into their active secreted forms.⁸

One of the most important biologic activities of IL-1 is its ability to activate T lymphocytes by enhancing the production of IL-2 and the expression of IL-2 receptors. In the absence of IL-1, a diminished immune response or tolerance develops. The production of IL-1 (and other APC-derived cytokines) during the immune response produces a spectrum of changes associated with being ill. IL-1 interacts with the central nervous system to produce fever, lethargy, sleep, and anorexia. An IL-1-hepatocyte interaction inhibits production of housekeeping proteins (eg, albumin) and stimulates the synthesis of acute-phase response peptides (eg, amyloid peptide, C-reactive peptide, and complement). IL-1 stimulates endothelial cell adherence of leukocytes through the upregulation of ICAM-1, VCAM-1, and E-selectin. IL-1 contributes to the hypotension of septic shock. TNF and IL-1 share numerous biologic activities, the major distinction being that TNF has no direct effect on lymphocyte proliferation.

IL-6

Mononuclear phagocytic cells are the most important source of IL-6⁹; however, IL-6 is also produced by T and B lymphocytes, fibroblasts, endothelial cells, keratinocytes, hepatocytes, and bone marrow cells. IL-6 signals through a ligand-binding IL-6 receptor (IL-6R) α chain (CD126) and the signal-transducing component gp130 (CD130). CD130 is the common signal transducer for several cytokines in the IL-6 family and is ubiquitously expressed. In contrast, the expression of IL-6Ra is restricted. In addition to the membrane-bound receptor, a soluble form of IL-6R can capture circulating IL-6 and make it available to bind and activate gp130.¹⁰ In contrast, soluble gp130 functions as an antiinflammatory decoy receptor. Other cytokines that signal through gp130-containing receptors are IL-11, IL-27, IL-31, ciliary neurotrophic factor, leukemia inhibitory factor, oncostatin M, and osteopontin. These cytokines are referred to as the IL-6-like or gp130-utilizing cytokines (Table II).¹¹

Under the influence of IL-6, B lymphocytes differentiate into mature plasma cells and secrete immunoglobulins. IL-6 mediates T-cell activation, growth, and differentiation. In addition to lymphocyte activation, IL-6 shares several activities with IL-1, including the induction of pyrexia and the production of acute-phase proteins. IL-6 is the most important inducer of acute-phase proteins. As discussed below, IL-6 has a primary role in $T_H 17$ immune deviation.

TABLE II. IL-6-like (gp130-utilizing) cytokines

IL-6–like cytokine	Characteristics	
IL-31	Primarily expressed by T _H lymphocytes under T _H 2 conditions. Induces chemokines that recruit neutrophils, monocytes, T cells. Overexpression in mice leads to atopic dermatitis model. Increased IL-31 receptor levels in murine model of AHR.	
IL-11	Increases production of acute-phase proteins. Induces lymphoid cell differentiation. Stimulatory factor for fibroblasts. Expression in severe asthma with remodeling	
Osteopontin	tin Induced by IFN-γ, IL-1β, and TNF-α. Expression inhi by IL-4 and IL-13. Upregulated in patients with chro sinusitis, nasal polyps, and asthma.	
Oncostatin	Synthesized by T cells and monocytes. Proinflammatory or anti-inflammatory functions. Roles in liver development, hematopoiesis, inflammation, and possibly CNS development. Signals through a shared type I receptor of gp130/LIFR-β and a specific type II receptor of gp130/ OSMRβ.	
LIF	Induces terminal differentiation of myeloid leukemia cells. Influences bone metabolism, cachexia, neural development, embryogenesis, and inflammation. Binds to the specific LIF receptor (gp130/LIFR-α).	

IL-12, IL-18, and IL-23

IL-12 and IL-23 are heterodimers that share a larger (IL-12p40) subunit. Both are primarily derived from DCs.^{12,13} Their receptors are also heterodimers having distinct α chains and shared use of the IL-12 receptor (IL-12R) β 1 chain. These cytokines are involved in T-cell activation and immune deviation of T_H1 and T_H17 cells, respectively (discussed later).

IL-12 is derived most importantly from DCs but also from Langerhans cells, mononuclear phagocytic cells, B cells, PMNs, and mast cells. The biologically active form is a heterodimer. The larger subunit (IL-12p40) is homologous to the soluble receptor for IL-6, whereas the smaller subunit (IL-12p35) is homologous to IL-6. Homodimers of IL-12p40 are also functional (IL-12p80). IL-12 stimulates IFN- γ production and activates and induces proliferation, cytotoxicity, and cytokine production of NK cells. Other activities attributed to IL-12 include proliferation of T_H and cytotoxic lymphocytes.

IL-18, along with IL-12 and IL-23, is an inducer of IFN- γ .¹⁴ Similar to IL-1, IL-18 requires a specific converting enzyme (caspase-1) to permit secretion and activation. In contrast to most cytokines, IL-18 is constitutively expressed, and release of its active form is regulated through activation of this converting enzyme. IL-18 has an important role in cellular adhesion, being the final common pathway used by IL-1 and TNF that leads to ICAM-1 expression. IL-18 binds to a unique heterodimer receptor, the expression of which is upregulated by IL-12, and hence these 2 cytokines synergize to stimulate IFN- γ release.

Finally, as noted, IL-23 is a heterodimer consisting of a larger subunit shared with IL-12 (IL-12p40) and a unique subunit (IL-23p19). Its inflammatory response includes induction of remodeling through activation of matrix metalloproteinases, increased angiogenesis, and reduced CD8 T-cell infiltration. Its important synergistic role in T_H17 differentiation is discussed below.

IL-15

Mononuclear phagocytic cells are the main source of IL-15, whereas epithelium, fibroblasts, and placenta are additional sources. IL-15 is distinguished from IL-2 through its use of a unique α chain as part of its receptor signaling complex.¹⁵ Both receptors share the use of the IL-2 receptor (IL-2R) β and common γ chain (Table I). IL-15, similar to IL-2, is a T-cell growth factor and is chemotactic for T lymphocytes. The most important activity of IL-15 might be its activation of NK cells. IL-2 and IL-15 are contrasted in their roles in adaptive immune responses in which IL-2, but not IL-15, is involved in the generation and maintenance of Treg cells, whereas IL-15 is also active as an accessory mast cell growth factor.

IL-27

The cells responsible for most of the production of IL-27 are macrophages and DCs. IL-27 is a heterodimer composed of IL-27B (EBV-induced gene B) and IL-27p28 (also known as IL-30).¹⁶ IL-27 subserves important functions in T_H1 immunity, reflecting its ability to synergize with IL-12 to induce IFN- γ production from NK and T_H cells (T_H1 immune deviation). The effects of IL-27 are mediated through interaction with a receptor complex consisting of IL-27 receptor α and gp130.¹⁷

IL-32

IL-32 was discovered in a search for IL-18–inducible genes.¹⁸ Its biologic activities include induction of proinflammatory cytokines (eg, TNF- α) and chemokines from differentiated macrophages. The highest levels of expression are observed in NK and T cells; however, expression can also be observed in epithelial cells in response to IFN- γ and IL-1 β . IL-32 synergizes with nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain 1 and 2 ligands to stimulate IL-6 and IL-1 β release in a caspase-1–dependent manner.¹⁹

CYTOTOXIC IMMUNITY

Immune responses directed against virus-infected and neoplastic cells are primarily mediated by CD8⁺ cytotoxic lymphocytes and NK cells. As discussed elsewhere, numerous cytokines contribute to cytotoxic immunity, as well as IL-11 and the interferons.

IL-11

In addition to its functions in promoting cytotoxic antiviral immune responses, IL-11 was originally described as a stimulatory factor for hematopoietic cells, synergizing with other growth factors to produce erythrocytes and platelets. IL-11 increases the production of acute-phase proteins and induces lymphoid cell differentiation. It is an important stimulatory factor for connective tissue cells, such as fibroblasts, that stimulate proliferation and collagen deposition. A role for IL-11 in asthma remodeling is suggested by studies demonstrating expression of IL-11 in patients with severe asthma.^{20,21}

Interferons

Interferons derive their name from their ability to interfere with viral growth. There are 3 major classes of interferons. Type I

TABLE III. IL-10 superfamily

Interleukir	n 1° Cell source	Receptor	Activated signal transducer	Biologic effect	Clinical association
IL-10	Monocytes, B cells, Treg cells	IL-10R1/IL-10R2	JAK1, TYK2, STAT1, STAT3	Immune suppression, anti- inflammatory	Burkitt lymphoma, malignant B-cell lymphomas
IL-19	Monocytes	IL-20R1/IL-20R2	STAT1, STAT3	Skin development, immunoregulatory	Psoriasis, asthma
IL-20	Monocytes, skin keratinocytes	IL-20R1/IL-20R2, IL- 22R1/IL-10R2	JAK/STAT	Skin development, innate immunity, hematopoiesis	Psoriasis, atherosclerosis, angiogenesis
IL-22	Activated T cells, activated NK cells, T _H 17 cells	IL-22R1/IL-10R2	STAT3	Acute-phase response, innate immunity	Crohn disease, interstitial lung disease, rheumatoid arthritis, psoriasis
IL-24	Melanocytes, monocytes, T _H 2 cells	IL-20R1/IL-20R2, IL- 22R1/IL-20R2 (skin only)	STAT3	Proapoptosis, epidermal functions, inflammatory cascade	Melanoma, psoriasis, inflammation
IL-26	Monocytes, memory T cells	IL-20R1/IL-10R2	STAT1, STAT3	Mucosal and cutaneous immunity	T-cell transformation
IL-28, IL-29	DCs	IFNLR1/IL-10R2	JAK1, STAT1, STAT2, STAT3, and STAT5	Antiviral immunity	Hepatitis B/C infections

interferons (IFN- $\alpha/\beta/\omega$) are primarily derived from monocytes, macrophages, B lymphocytes, and NK cells. An important source of IFN- α is plasmacytoid DCs, reflecting their activation by viral RNA acting through Toll-like receptors 3 and 7. The antiviral activity of type I interferons is mediated through their ability to inhibit viral replication within virus-infected cells, protect uninfected cells from infection, and stimulate antiviral immunity by cytotoxic (CD8⁺) lymphocytes and NK cells. IFN- α has other important biologic actions, including upregulation of class I MHC antigens and mediation of antitumor activity. IFN- ω^{22} displays a high degree of homology with various IFN- α species, including positions of the cysteine residues involved in disulfide bonds²³; however, sequence divergence allows classification as a unique protein family. IFN- ω binds to the same receptors as IFN- α and IFN- β .²⁴

A sole member makes up the class of type II interferons: IFN- γ . IFN- γ is a homodimer primarily made by T cells and NK cells and to a lesser degree by macrophages. The biologic activities of IFN- γ include only modest antiviral activity, and its derivation primarily from T lymphocytes suggests that it is more of an interleukin than an interferon. IFN- γ and its role in cellular immunity are discussed below.

The type III interferons consist of IFN- λ 1, IFN- λ 2, and IFN- λ 3, also called IL-29, IL-28A, and IL-28B, respectively. Type III interferons share with type I interferons the same Janus kinase (JAK) and signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) signaling pathways. IFN-\u03b3s exhibit several other common features with type I interferons, including antiviral, antiproliferative, and antitumor activities. Despite amino acid homology with type I interferons, the intron-exon structure of the IFN- λ family more closely resembles that of IL-10.²⁵ Moreover, IFN- λ s act through a cell-surface heterodimer receptor, one chain being IFN- γ -specific (IFNLR1) and the second, IL-10 receptor (IL-10R) 2, being shared by IL-10, IL-22, and IL-26 (Table III). In addition to the fulllength IFNLR1, 2 inhibitory splice variants have been identified, one variant deletes 29 amino acids in its intracytoplasmic portion, likely disabling its signaling capacity, and the second encodes a secreted (decoy) receptor.²⁵ Although IL-10R2 is ubiquitously expressed, IFNLR1 is more tightly regulated. IFN- λ subtypes are

induced on infection by multiple viruses, which is consistent with their antiviral activities,^{25,26} and pretreating hepatocellular cells prevents viral infection.²⁵ One notable difference between IFN- λ and type I interferons is that IFN- λ shifts immature DCs toward a program characterized by the ability to produce forkhead box protein 3 (Foxp3)–expressing CD4⁺CD25⁺ Treg cells.²⁷

HUMORAL IMMUNITY

At least 2 cytokines contribute to B-lymphocyte maturation in the bone marrow: the lymphoid stem cell growth factors IL-7 and IL-11. IL-7 is critically important to the development of both B and T lymphocytes through its production by stromal tissue of the bone marrow and thymus, from which it interacts with lymphoid precursors. In addition, IL-7 stimulates the proliferation and differentiation of cytotoxic T and NK cells and stimulates the tumoricidal activity of monocytes and macrophages. The central importance of IL-7 to lymphoid maturation is reflected in severe combined immune deficiency resulting from the absence of either IL-7 or functional IL-7 receptors (IL-7 receptor α [CD127] or common γ chain).

IL-21

IL-21 is increasingly recognized as being central to B-cell proliferation, survival, and differentiation into immunoglobulinproducing plasma cells.²⁸ Its induction of activation-induced cytidine deaminase contributes to class-switch recombination. IL-21 receptors are expressed on activated B, T, and NK cells. It shares numerous biologic activities with IL-2 and IL-15, with which it is homologous, including the capacity to activate NK cells and promote the proliferation of B and T lymphocytes.²⁹ Its receptor shares the common γ chain with IL-2, IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, and IL-15. Among T cells, it is preferentially expressed by T_H17 cells and is involved in T_H17 differentiation (discussed below).

B-cell activation factor from the TNF family and a proliferation-inducing ligand

Two other TNF family cytokines, B-cell activation factor from the TNF family (BAFF) and a proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL), enhance the maturation and survival of transitional and mature B cells. BAFF and APRIL are expressed in bone marrow nonlymphoid cells, with low levels also in developing B cells. BAFF overexpression leads to an expanded B-cell compartment, and increased amounts of BAFF have been found in autoimmune patients. BAFF knockout mice have a severe block in B-cell development in the spleen, although not in bone marrow. Three receptors from the TNF receptor family bind to BAFF and APRIL: transmembrane activator and calcium modulator and cyclophilin ligand interactor (TACI), B-cell maturation antigen, and BAFF-R.^{30,31} BAFF-R binds specifically to BAFF, whereas TACI and BMCA bind primarily to APRIL. Similar to BAFF-deficient mice, BAFF-R-null mice show defective splenic B-cell maturation. Mutations in TACI have been identified as an important factor in common variable immunodeficiency.^{32,33}

After B cells egress from the bone marrow, isotype switching, the activation of mature B cells into immunoglobulin-secreting B cells, and their final differentiation into plasma cells are processes that are under T-cell control.³⁴ Cytokines that trigger isotype switching include IL-4 and IL-13, which induces the IgE isotype TGF- β , which triggers IgA, and IL-10, which contributes to the generation of IgG4.

CELLULAR IMMUNITY

IL-2

Stimulation of T cells by antigen (signal 1) in the presence of accessory signals provided by the cognate interaction of the B7 molecules (CD80 or CD86) with CD28 (signal 2) and the cytokines IL-1 and IL-6 (signal 3) induces the simultaneous secretion of IL-2 and the expression of high-affinity IL-2R by effector T cells. Subsequently, the binding of secreted IL-2 to these IL-2R-expressing T cells induces clonal T-cell proliferation. The requirement for both IL-2 production and IL-2R expression for T-cell proliferation ensures that only effector T cells specific for the antigen inciting the immune response become activated. This is in contrast to Treg cells, which constitutively express IL-2R and can thereby be spontaneously activated in the presence of IL-2. IL-2 is also necessary during Treg cell development in the thymus.³⁵ IL-2 signals through a receptor complex consisting of IL-2-specific IL-2Ra (CD25), IL- $2R\beta$ (CD122), and the common γ chain. In addition to its role as an effector and Treg cell growth factor, IL-2 is also involved in activation of NK cells, B cells, cytotoxic T cells, and macrophages. Many of the immunosuppressive drugs used in the treatment of autoimmune diseases, such as corticosteroids, cyclosporine, and tacrolimus, work, in part, by inhibiting the production of IL-2 by antigen-activated T cells, whereas others (eg, rapamycin) block IL-2R signaling.

IFN-γ

The most important cytokine responsible for cell-mediated immunity is IFN- γ .³⁶ It is the signature cytokine produced by T_H1 cells but is also derived from cytotoxic T cells and NK cells. IFN- γ mediates increased MHC class I and II expression and stimulates antigen presentation and cytokine production by

APCs. IFN- γ stimulates mononuclear phagocytic functions, including adherence, phagocytosis, secretion, respiratory burst, and nitric oxide production. The net result is the accumulation of macrophages at the site of cellular immune responses, with their activation into macrophages capable of killing intracellular pathogens. In addition to its effects on mononuclear phagocytes, IFN- γ stimulates killing by NK cells and neutrophils. It stimulates adherence of granulocytes to endothelial cells through the induction of ICAM-1, an activity shared with IL-1 and TNF. As with other interferons, IFN-y inhibits viral replication. IFN- γ is critical for many aspects of innate and adaptive immunity, but its singular importance in the immune response to intracellular pathogens is shown by the enhanced susceptibility to tuberculosis observed in patients with mutations that result in defects in its synthesis or responsiveness.³⁷ IFN- γ is an inhibitor of T_H2-mediated allergic inflammatory responses through its capacity to suppress many IL-4-mediated effects.

Cellular responses to IFN- γ are activated through its interaction with a heterodimer receptor consisting of IFN- γ receptor (IFNGR) 1 and IFNGR2. Binding of IFN- γ to the receptor activates the JAK-STAT pathway. JAK1 and JAK2 constitutively associate with IFNGR1 and IFNGR2, respectively, and binding ultimately leads to phosphorylation of 2 STAT1 molecules, as discussed in greater detail below.³⁸

IL-16

IL-16 is a T cell–derived product that is chemotactic for CD4⁺ lymphocytes, eosinophils, and monocytes and uses the CD4 molecule as its receptor.³⁹ The product of this gene undergoes proteolytic processing by caspase-3 and yields 2 functional proteins. The cytokine function is exclusively attributed to the secreted C-terminal peptide, whereas the N-terminal product might play a role in cell-cycle control.⁴⁰

IL-17

Whereas IFN- γ is important in orchestrating the cellular immune response to intracellular pathogens, IL-17 generates T cell-mediated immune responses to extracellular pathogens. It is produced by a unique family of T_H lymphocytes, termed $T_{\rm H}17$ cells. IL-17 comprises a structurally related family of 6 proteins (IL-17A through IL-17F) having no sequence similarity to any other cytokine.⁴¹ Because of its unique spectrum of activities, IL-17E is now termed IL-25 and is discussed separately. IL-17A (generally referred to as IL-17) is mainly expressed in $CD4^+$ T_H (T_H17) cells and, to a lesser extent, neutrophils, eosinophils, and CD8 T cells. Similar to IL-17A, its most closely structurally related family member, IL-17F, is expressed by T_H17 cells but also activated basophils and mast cells.⁴¹ The primary cellular sources for IL-17B and IL-17C have not been determined. IL-17D is expressed in resting CD4 T and B cells.

IL-17 induces expression of a variety of cytokines and chemokines from stromal cells, fibroblasts, endothelium, and epithelium, including IL-6, IL-11, granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, GM-CSF, CXCL8, CXCL10 (IFN-inducible protein 10), and TGF- β , cytokines important to both fibroblast activation and neutrophil recruitment. Activation of fibroblasts by IL-17 might contribute to fibrotic autoimmune diseases, and a role for

IL-17 has been proposed in inflammatory bowel disease and multiple sclerosis. IL-17 family members are also expressed in patients with asthma.⁴² The tendency to induce neutrophil, but not eosinophil, migration makes it plausible that IL-17 plays a role in severe persistent asthma, in which accumulation of neutrophils is a hallmark. Both IL-17 and IL-17F induce goblet cell hyperplasia and mucus hypersecretion and activate epithelial innate immune responses. IL-17 could therefore plausibly contribute to the development of airway hyperreactivity (AHR), remodeling, neutrophilic infiltration, and subepithelial fibrosis.

Induction of cytokines responsible for PMN recruitment and activation is central to its role in driving cellular immune responses to extracellular pathogens, as suggested by increased susceptibility to infection by *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Citrobacter* and *Klebsiella* species in IL-17–deficient mice.⁴³ In human subjects hyper-IgE syndrome has been characterized by a genetic deficiency in T_H17 cell differentiation.^{44,45} Increased susceptibility of these patients to infections with *Candida* species and *S aureus* is consistent with T_H17 cells' role in immunity against these pathogens.⁴⁶

The IL-17 receptor (IL-17R) family consists of 5 broadly distributed receptors that have individual ligand specificities. IL-17RA is the best described and binds both IL-17A and IL-17F. IL-17RB binds both IL-17B and IL-17E, whereas the less well-described IL-17RC and IL-17RD might undergo alternate splicing to produce soluble (decoy) forms.⁴¹ The least described of these receptors, IL-17RE, is expressed in the pancreas, brain, and prostate.

IL-34

IL-34 is a newly discovered interleukin also having no homology to other cytokines.⁴⁷ It is expressed in numerous tissues but is most abundant in the spleen. The receptor for IL-34 is colonystimulating factor 1 receptor (CD115), a receptor also used by macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF), and like M-CSF, IL-34 stimulates monocyte proliferation and function.

ALLERGIC IMMUNITY

An additional outcome of proinflammatory T-cell activation is the development of allergic (and presumably antiparasitic) immunity. Several features specifically associated with the allergic state are regulated by cytokines, including the regulation of IgE, eosinophilia, and mast cell proliferation, and these will be discussed separately.

Regulation of IgE

The inappropriate production of IgE in response to allergen defines atopy and is primarily mediated by IL-4 and IL-13.

IL-4. In addition to T_H2 lymphocytes, IL-4⁴⁸ is derived from basophils, NK T cells, eosinophils, and mast cells. In both eosinophils and basophils, IL-4 exists as a preformed, granule-associated peptide that can be rapidly released in allergic inflammatory responses. IL-4 stimulates MHC class II, B7 (CD80/CD86), CD40, surface IgM, and low-affinity IgE receptor (CD23) expression by B cells, thereby enhancing the antigen-presenting capacity of B cells. IL-4 induces the immunoglobulin isotype switch from IgM to IgE.^{49,50} IL-4 can be identified in the sera, bronchoalveolar lavage fluid, and lung tissue of asthmatic subjects and in nasal polyp tissue and nasal mucosa of subjects with allergic rhinitis.

In addition to these effects on B cells, IL-4 has important influences on T lymphocytes. As will be discussed later, IL-4 contributes to the differentiation of naive T_H0 lymphocytes toward a T_H2 phenotype. IL-4 is also important in maintaining allergic immune responses by preventing apoptosis of T_H2 lymphocytes.^{51,52} IL-4 renders T_H2 cells refractory to the anti-inflammatory influences of corticosteroids.

Another important activity of IL-4 in allergic inflammation is its ability to induce expression of VCAM-1. This produces enhanced adhesiveness of endothelium for T cells, eosinophils, basophils, and monocytes, but not neutrophils, as is characteristic of T_H2-mediated allergic reactions.⁵³ IL-4 interacts with mast cells to stimulate IgE receptor expression and regulates expression of leukotriene C₄ synthase, thereby determining their capacity to produce cysteinyl leukotrienes.⁵⁴ IL-4 contributes to the excessive mucous production in the asthmatic airway. Functional IL-4 receptors are heterodimers consisting of the IL-4 receptor (IL-4R) α chain interacting with either the shared γ chain or the IL-13 receptor (IL-13R) α 1 chain.⁵⁵ This shared use of the IL-4R α chain by IL-13 and IL-4 explains many of the common biologic activities of these cytokines.

In contrast to these proinflammatory effects, IL-4 downregulates antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity by mononuclear phagocytes, inhibits their expression of Fc γ receptors and differentiation into macrophages, and downregulates production of nitric oxide, IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α while stimulating production of IL-1ra and IL-10.⁵⁶

IL-13. IL-13 shares much of IL-4's biologic activities on mononuclear phagocytic cells, endothelial cells, epithelial cells, and B cells. Thus IL-13 induces the IgE isotype switch and VCAM-1 expression.⁵⁷ Functional IL-13 receptors are heterodimers containing the IL-4R α chain and a unique IL-13R α chain. The 2 IL-13R α chains include the active form (IL-13R α 1) and a decoy (IL-13R α 2), which lacks the motif required for initiating intracellular signaling cascades.⁵⁸ IL-13Rα1 expression is more limited than IL-4 receptors and includes endothelial cells, B cells, mononuclear phagocytes, and basophils but not mast cells or T cells. This more limited distribution of IL-13R α 1 explains the unique ability of IL-4 to induce T_H2 lymphocyte differentiation and mast cell activation. However, IL-13 is more widely produced than IL-4 and is more readily identified in allergic inflammatory tissue.⁵⁹ In murine studies IL-13 has a singularly important role in causing mucus hypersecretion and nonspecific AHR, and its expression results in the characteristic airway metaplasia of asthma with the replacement of epithelial cells with goblet cells.⁵⁹

Eosinophilia

Another characteristic feature of allergic diseases is the presence of increased numbers of activated eosinophils.

IL-5. IL-5 is the most important eosinophilopoietin.⁶⁰ In addition to stimulating eosinophil production and release from the bone marrow,⁶¹ IL-5 is chemotactic for eosinophils and activates mature eosinophils, inducing eosinophil secretion and enhanced cytotoxicity. Another mechanism by which IL-5 promotes accumulation of eosinophils is through its ability to upregulate chemokine receptors and $\alpha D\beta 2$ integrins, thereby promoting their adherence to VCAM-1–expressing endothelial cells. IL-5 prolongs eosinophil survival by blocking apoptosis.⁶² Administration of IL-5 causes mucosal eosinophilia and an increase in bronchial hyperreactivity. IL-5–dependent activation of eosinophils is now

thought to be less central to the pathophysiology of asthma as a result of the disappointing results in trials using IL-5 antagonists, perhaps because of redundant cytokine profiles involving GM-CSF and heterogeneous presentations of asthma that are less dependent on eosinophils. Thus in asthmatic patients screened for sputum eosinophils, anti–IL-5 does have increased therapeutic benefit.^{63,64} Other activities of IL-5 include basophil differentiation. In addition to T_H2-like lymphocytes, other sources for IL-5 include mast cells, NK T cells, and eosinophils themselves. IL-5 interacts with specific IL-5 receptors (IL-5Rs) that consist of a heterodimer containing IL-5R α and a β chain (CD131) shared with GM-CSF receptor and IL-3 receptor (Table I).⁶⁵

IL-3 and GM-CSF. In addition to IL-5, IL-3⁶⁶ and GM-CSF⁶⁷ also strongly contribute to the activity of eosinophils in allergic inflammation through their capacities to prolong eosinophil survival and to generate activated eosinophils. IL-3 is an important factor that supports the growth of precursors for a variety of hematopoietic cells, including DCs, erythrocytes, granulocytes (especially basophils), macrophages, mast cells, and lymphoid cells. The major source of IL-3 is T lymphocytes, but in patients with allergic inflammation, it is also derived from eosinophils and mast cells.

GM-CSF supports the maturation of DCs, neutrophils, and macrophages. GM-CSF synergizes with other colony-stimulating factors to support the production of platelets and erythrocytes. GM-CSF is an activating factor for mature granulocytes and mononuclear phagocytic cells. In the lungs GM-CSF is uniquely important in the maturation of alveolar macrophages, including their expression of matrix metalloproteinases and reactive oxygen species and their processing of surfactant proteins.^{68,69} The role of GM-CSF in allergic immunity is derived from its shared ability with IL-3 and IL-5 to inhibit apoptosis of eosinophils and thereby prolong the survival of eosinophils at sites of allergic inflammation. GM-CSF is particularly important in the allergic airway because mature activated eosinophils lose their expression of IL-5Rs and responsiveness to IL-5 but instead upregulate GM-CSF receptors. Thus GM-CSF, and not IL-5, might be responsible for the persistent survival and function of eosinophils in the asthmatic airway. These observations provide one explanation for the failure of IL-5 antagonism in asthma trials. GM-CSF activates mature eosinophils, increasing their degranulation, cytotoxicity, and response to chemoattractants.

Mast cell proliferation and activation

Increased numbers of mast cells characterize allergic diseases, and this is a T cell-dependent process. The most important cytokine responsible for mast cell growth and proliferation from hematopoietic precursors is stem cell factor (SCF; or c-kit ligand).⁷⁰ SCF is derived from bone marrow stromal cells, endothelial cells, and fibroblasts. SCF induces histamine release from mast cells but inconsistently from basophils and remains the only cytokine with this property. In addition to being essential for mast cell differentiation, SCF interacts with other hematopoietic growth factors to stimulate myeloid, lymphoid, and erythroid progenitor cells. Several cytokines, including and especially IL-3, IL-5, IL-6, IL-9, IL-10, IL-11, and nerve growth factor, also contribute to mast cell proliferation.⁷¹⁻⁷⁵ In addition to the factors that stimulate mast cell proliferation, several cytokines induce histamine release from basophils, including several members of the chemokine family (discussed later).

Other T_H^2 cell–derived cytokines involved in allergic inflammation: IL-9, IL-25, and IL-31

IL-9 was originally described as a mast cell growth factor⁷⁶ and contributes to mast cell-mediated allergic responses through its ability to stimulate production of mast cell proteases. In addition, IL-9 increases expression of the IgE high-affinity receptor on mast cells. IL-9 synergizes with IL-4 to enhance the production of IgE and IL-5 to enhance the production of eosinophils. IL-9 supports the growth and survival of T lymphocytes. IL-9 has other important activities in allergic inflammation, including inducing expression of CCL11 (eotaxin-1), IL-5 receptors, and chemokine receptor 4. IL-9 is derived from eosinophils and T_H2-like lymphocytes. Its selective production by T_H2 cells supports a role in allergic inflammation. It appears to be primarily produced by a unique subfamily of T_H2 cells termed T_H9 lymphocytes (discussed below).^{77,78}

IL-25 was originally described as a member of the IL-17 family (IL-17E) but has now been given its distinct nomenclature because of its unique spectrum of activities. Similar to IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13, it is derived in part from T_H 2-like lymphocytes. It stimulates release of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 from nonlymphoid cells and from T_H lymphocytes themselves, contributing to T_H^2 immune deviation. IL-25 enhances IgE secretion through its ability to stimulate IL-4 and IL-13 production.⁷⁹ IL-25 stimulation of IL-5 production promotes eosinophilopoiesis. IL-25 increases expression of CCL5 (RANTES) and CCL11, which further contribute to the homing of eosinophils to the lungs.⁴¹

IL-31 is a member of the subfamily of hematopoietin cytokines that also includes IL-3, IL-5, and GM-CSF. It is primarily expressed by T_H2 lymphocytes. Its activities include induction of chemokines that are involved in recruitment of neutrophils, monocytes, and T cells. Overexpression of IL-31 in mice produces an inflammatory infiltrate suggestive of atopic dermatitis.⁸⁰⁻⁸² Similarly, the murine model of AHR demonstrates increased expression of the IL-31 receptor.

ANTI-INFLAMMATORY CYTOKINES

In addition to cytokines that stimulate cytotoxic, cellular, humoral, and allergic inflammation, several cytokines have predominantly anti-inflammatory effects, including, as previously discussed, IL-1ra, but also TGF- β and members of the IL-10 family.

TGF-β

TGF- β represents a family of peptides that are arguably the most pleiotropic of the cytokines, including having both stimulatory and inhibitory effects on numerous cell types.⁸³ TGF-β is synthesized as an inactive precursor that requires cleavage for activation. It is produced by numerous cell types, including eosinophils, monocytes, and T cells. TGF-B is an important stimulant of fibrosis, inducing formation of the extracellular matrix and promoting wound healing and scar formation. In immunity it is largely inhibitory for B cells and T_H/cytotoxic lymphocytes. In general, it inhibits proliferation and induces apoptosis. The production of TGF-B by apoptotic cells creates an immunosuppressive milieu and is one explanation for the absence of inflammation and autoimmunity as a consequence of apoptotic cell death.⁸⁴ It inhibits cytotoxicity of mononuclear phagocytes and NK cells. The primary TGF- β -producing T_H lymphocytes are Treg cells (discussed below), and the expression of membrane-bound TGF- β mediates much of their suppressive activity. TGF- β production by mucosal (T_H3) cells supports the α isotype switch and secretory IgA production by B cells⁸⁵ and is also critical for the maintenance of immune nonresponsiveness to otherwise benign gut pathogens and food allergens. TGF- β is constitutively produced in the healthy lung and helps promote B- and T-cell nonresponsiveness and lessens allergic inflammation through inhibition of IgE synthesis and mast cell proliferation. In established allergic inflammation, eosinophils comprise the most important source of TGF- β ,⁸⁶ and their expression of TGF- β is a cause of the fibrosis observed in patients with asthma.

In contrast to these largely anti-inflammatory influences, TGF- β is central to the differentiation of T_H17 and IL-9–producing T_H2 (T_H9) lymphocytes. These conflicting proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory effects reflect the distinctive actions of TGF- β as a function of which cells are producing it, the stage of the immune response during which it is acting, different signaling pathways it engages, and other divergent influences.

IL-10 family

IL-10 is an important immunoregulatory cytokine with multiple biologic effects on different cell types. Although the primary T-cell source for IL-10 is regulatory T lymphocytes, monocytes and B cells are the major sources of IL-10 in human subjects.⁸⁷ IL-10 forms a homodimer and exerts its biologic function through IL-10R1 and IL-10R2 receptor complex. IL-10 inhibits production of IFN- γ by T_H1 lymphocytes; IL-4 and IL-5 by T_H2 lymphocytes; IL-1 β , IL-6, CXCL8, IL-12, and TNF- α by mononuclear phagocytes; and IFN- γ and TNF- α by NK cells. MHC class II expression by APCs is inhibited by IL-10, as is CD23 (low-affinity IgE receptor [FceRII]) and ICAM-1. IL-10 inhibition of expression of the costimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 by DCs and other APCs eliminates the ability of the APC to provide the accessory signals necessary for T_H cell activation,⁸⁸ which is primarily responsible for the inhibition of cytokine production. However, IL-10 also functions directly on T cells to inhibit their cytokine production by suppressing expression of CD28 and inducible T-cell costimulator.⁸⁹ Constitutive expression of IL-10 in the respiratory tract of healthy subjects has a role in the maintenance of tolerance to allergens, whereas asthma and allergic rhinitis are associated with diminished IL-10 expression.⁹⁰ This diminished IL-10 expression contributes to the development of an inflammatory milieu, reflecting in part the presence of mature DCs.

Other members of the IL-10 family: IL-19, IL-20, IL-22, IL-24, IL-26, IL-28, and IL-29

These newer members of the IL-10 family cytokines and their receptors loosely share homologies with interferons/interferon receptors, and many display antiviral activity.⁹¹ In contrast to IL-10, none of these cytokines significantly inhibit cytokine synthesis, an activity that remains unique for IL-10. Features of the IL-10 superfamily are summarized in Table III.

IL-19 shares 21% amino acid identity with IL-10, but as with other members of the IL-10 superfamily, it is the exon-intron structure that primarily defines their homology. Within the immune system, IL-19 is primarily produced by monocytes, and its expression can be induced by LPS, IL-4, and GM-CSF. IL-19 signals through a receptor complex composed of the IL-20 receptor (IL-20R) 1 and IL-20R2 chains and activates monocytes

to release IL-6, TNF- α , and reactive oxygen species. IL-19 contributes to T_H2 immune deviation, as well as the development of airway inflammation, in murine models, and its increased expression has been observed in asthmatic patients.⁹²

Similar to IL-19, IL-20⁹³ signals through the IL-20R1/IL-20R2 heterodimer; however, IL-20 also binds to the receptor complex composed of IL-22 receptor (IL-22R) 1/IL-20R2. IL-20 is predominantly expressed by monocytes and skin keratinocytes, and it is overexpressed in patients with psoriasis. It induces keratinocyte proliferation, and overexpression in mice is lethal, secondary to defective skin formation.

IL-22 is derived from T lymphocytes, mast cells, and, at lower levels, activated NK cells.⁹⁴ Among T-lymphocyte subsets, IL-22 is preferentially expressed by T_H17 cells. Notably, patients with psoriasis, Crohn disease, interstitial lung diseases, and rheumatoid arthritis all have evidence of increased levels of IL-22 that correlate with disease severity.⁹⁵⁻⁹⁷ The IL-22 receptor complex is a heterodimer consisting of IL-22R1/IL-10R2 chains. Neither resting nor stimulated immune cells express IL-22R1, and therefore despite its structural similarity to IL-10, immune cells are not the target cells of IL-22. The predominant biologic activity described for IL-22 is induction of acute-phase proteins by hepatocytes, including serum amyloid A protein, and it likely provides a protective role in liver injury. In addition, IL-22 leads to the production of antimicrobial peptides, and consistent with its expression by T_H17 cells, it is presumed to play an important role in defense against extracellular pathogens.

IL-24 is produced by both monocytes and T_H2 lymphocytes in an IL-4-inducible fashion. Originally identified as a tumor-suppressor molecule (melanoma differentiation-associated gene 7) that was expressed in healthy melanocytes but not metastatic melanoma cells, it was subsequently discovered to share structural homology with IL-10 and to be located within the same locus on chromosome 1. IL-24 signals through a heterodimer consisting of IL-20R1/IL-20R2. Its potential role as a cancer therapeutic is derived from evidence that IL-24 induces antitumor immune responses with significant independent "bystander" antitumor effects.^{98,99} Given the apparently ubiquitous apoptotic effect on malignant cells, the lack of an effect on normal cells, and the absence of significant side effects (eg, cytokine storm), IL-24 is a potential cancer therapeutic.

IL-26 is located in a chromosomal cluster with IL-22 and IFN- γ in an area thought to contribute to allergic and autoimmune diseases; in contrast, IL-10, IL-19, IL-20, and IL-24 cluster separately. IL-26 is primarily generated by monocytes and T memory cells. IL-26 has a unique receptor consisting of a heterodimer of IL-20R1/IL-10R2.¹⁰⁰ Binding of the IL-26 receptor leads to induction of CXCL8, IL-10, and ICAM-1.

As previously discussed, the type III interferons IL-28 and IL-29 are closely related to the type I interferons, but their genomic organization and receptor use is more similar to that of members of the IL-10 family.

IL-35

IL-35 is a dimer composed of IL-12p35 and IL-27p28 (IL-30) chains. It is primarily secreted by Treg cells and suppresses inflammatory responses by causing proliferation of Treg cells while reducing the activity of $T_H 17$ cells.¹⁰¹ Studies using a murine model show that the absence of either IL-35 chain from Treg cells reduces their ability to suppress inflammation.¹⁰²

TABLE IV. T_H lymphocyte families

Family	Cytokine repertoire	Cytokines involved in differentiation	Transcription factors involved in differentiation
T _H 1	IFN-γ, TNF-α, TNF-β, GM-CSF, IL-2, IL-3	IL-12: activates STAT4, leading to expression of T-bet; induces IL-18R expression IL-18: upregulates IL-12R, further induces IFN- γ expression IL-27: activates STAT4, leading to increased expression of T-bet and IFN- γ IFN-γ: increases expression of T-bet by increasing expression of STAT1; negative regulator of T _H 17 and T _H 2	T-bet: master regulator of $T_H l$ cells; potentiates production of IFN- γ and IL-12R β 2; suppresses $T_H 2$ and $T_H 17$ differentiation STAT4: produced in response to IL-12 and potentiates production of IFN- γ STAT1: increases expression of T-bet; negative regulator of $T_H 17$
T _H 2	IL-2, IL-3, IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, IL-13, IL-24, IL-25, IL-31, TNF-α, GM-CSF	IL-4: activates STAT6, leading to expression of GATA-3; negative regulator of T_H17 , IL-19, IL-25, IL-33 TSLP: promote differentiation and survival of T_H2 -like cells	GATA-3: master regulator of T_H2 cells; potentiates IL-4 expression; suppresses expression of T_H1 differentiation and cytokines expression (IFN- γ) MAF: contributes to IL-4 production once a T_H2 program is established; inhibition of T_H17 differentiation STAT6: promotes T_H2 cell differentiation; negative regulator of T-bet expression and T_H1 differentiation NFAT: increases transcription of IL-4
T _H 9	IL-4, IL-9	TGF- β : induces the high IL-9 phenotype of T _H 2-like lymphocytes	ľ
T _H 17	IL-17 (IL-17A), IL-17F, IL-21, IL-22	IL-6: differentiation factor for the generation of $T_H 17$ cells TGF- β , IL-21 IL-23: support the differentiation and function of $T_H 17$ cells in the additional presence of IL-6	ROR γ t (retinoic acid–related orphan nuclear receptor) is the master regulator of T _H 17 cell differentiation STAT3: activated by IL-6 and essential for T _H 17 differentiation
nTreg/iTreg	IL-10	TGF- β: differentiation factor for the generation of nTreg cells IL-10 : important for differentiation of peripheral iTreg cells, role in nTreg development uncertain IL-2 : promotes survival, proliferation, and survival of nTreg cells through their constitutive expression of CD25	FOXP3: master regulator of thymus-derived nTreg cells
T _H 3	TGF-β, IL-10		

T_H LYMPHOCYTE FAMILIES T_H1 , T_H2 , and T_H17 lymphocytes

Subclasses of T_H lymphocytes can be identified based on their repertoire of cytokines (Table IV).¹⁰³ Naive T_{H0} cells produce primarily IL-2 but might also synthesize cytokines characteristic of effector T lymphocytes. In contrast to murine studies, categorically distinct T_H cytokine profiles are seldom apparent in human cells, although there remains an inverse relationship between the tendency of T lymphocytes to produce IFN-y as opposed to IL-4/ IL-5 or IL-17. In human subjects T_H1 cells primarily produce IFN- γ and TNF- β but not IL-4 and IL-5. T_H2 cells more prominently produce IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13 but not IFN- γ . T_H1 lymphocytes promote cell-mediated immune responses and are important in antibody-dependent immunity. T_H17 cells are more important in the T cell-mediated immune response to extracellular pathogens and likely contribute to autoimmune diseases. T_H2 lymphocytes produce IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13, which induce antiparasitic and allergic immune responses. A subclass of T_H2 cells characterized by prominent IL-9 production has recently been described ($T_H 9$ cells).^{77,78}

Cytokines involved in T_H1 differentiation

One of the more important questions in understanding the cause of immune disorders is to determine the basis for effector T-cell

differentiation in response to antigen. The most critical element in determining T_H differentiation is the cytokine milieu in which the T lymphocyte is activated (Table IV). T_H1 differentiation is induced and maintained through the influences of IL-12, IL-18, and IL-27, with IL-12 providing the most important role.¹⁰⁴ IL-12 interacts with naive T_H lymphocytes to activate STAT4, leading to expression of the transcription factor T-box expressed in T cells (T-bet). T-bet is a nuclear transcription factor that is the master regulator responsible for the differentiation of T_H1 cells. Actions of Tbet include production of IFN- γ and IL-12R. Simultaneously, it blocks alternative T_H differentiation pathways by suppressing expression of T_H2 cytokines, such as IL-4, and acting as a negative regulator of T_H17 differentiation. Similar to IL-12, IL-27 also activates STAT4, leading to increased expression of T-bet and IFN-y. Addition of recombinant IL-27 to naive T cells in culture under T_H2-polarizing conditions results in decreased expression of GATA-3, the transcription factor that is the master regulator for T_H2 development, along with a decrease in production of IL-4 and other T_H^2 cytokines.¹⁰⁵ Once T_H^1 cells become differentiated, newly synthesized IFN-y, acting through STAT-1, also increases expression of T-bet and functions as a negative regulator of $T_{\rm H}17$ and $T_{\rm H}2$ differentiation. IL-18 upregulates IL-12R expression and is a growth factor for T_H1 cells. IL-12-producing DCs are the most important mediator of T_H1-like immune deviation. In addition, insofar as mononuclear phagocytes are an additional

source of IL-12, this suggests a mechanism whereby antigens likely to be processed by macrophages, including obligate intracellular bacteria (eg, mycobacteria), produce $T_{\rm H}1$ responses.

Cytokines involved in T_H2 differentiation: IL-4, IL-19, IL-25, IL-33, and thymic stromal lymphopoietin

One determinant of T_H2 differentiation is IL-4 itself.¹⁰⁶ IL-4 activates STAT6, which in turn promotes expression of GATA-3, the master regulator of T_H2 cells, and suppresses expression of T-bet. GATA-3 potentiates IL-4 expression and suppresses expression of T_H1 differentiation and cytokine (IFN- γ) production. IL-4 and GATA-3 similarly inhibit differentiation of T_H17 lymphocytes. Other transcription factors, including especially MAF and NFAT, contribute to IL-4 and other T_H2 signature cytokine production once T_H2 differentiation is established. The original source of the IL-4 responsible for T_H2 differentiation can be the naive T_H0 lymphocytes themselves. Basophils, NK T cells, and mast cells are also capable of robust IL-4 secretion.^{107,108} Whatever the source is for the IL-4, the end result is that in a milieu in which allergic inflammation is present (eg, bronchial lymphatic tissue), more and more extensive allergenic responses against bystander antigens develop.

IL-19, a member of the IL-10 family, is primarily produced by mononuclear phagocytic cells, and its expression is upregulated by IL-4 and downregulated by IFN- γ . IL-19 promotes T_H2 immune deviation.¹⁰⁹ IL-19 expression is important to the development of airway inflammation in murine models, and its increased expression has been observed in asthmatic patients.⁹²

As discussed, IL-25 induces expression of T_H2 signature cytokines from numerous cell types but also specifically contributes to T_H2 immune deviation.¹¹⁰ Its production by T_H2 lymphocytes suggests a positive feedback cascade.

Currently, the 2 most important cytokines responsible for T_H2 immune deviation are considered to be IL-33 and thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP). Similar to IL-18, IL-33¹¹¹ is an IL-1-like cytokine that signals through an IL-1 receptor-related protein.¹¹² As with IL-1 and IL-18, IL-33 is produced as an inactive precursor, and its secretion and activation are dependent on cleavage by caspase-1. IL-33 is expressed by bronchial epithelial cells, fibroblasts, smooth muscle cells, keratinocytes, macrophages, and DCs. IL-33 receptors are expressed on T cells (specifically nascent and mature T_H2 cells), macrophages, hematopoietic stem cells, mast cells, and fibroblasts. Administration of IL-33 induces T_H2 immune deviation and cytokine production, causes increased IgE levels, and generates profound mucosal eosinophilic inflammation in the lung and gastrointestinal tract.^{111,113} Administration of an IL-33 receptor antagonist reduces production of T_H^2 cytokines and airway inflammation in murine asthma models.^{112,114} Its primary production by epithelial cells suggests a mechanism whereby the respiratory tract can generate a "danger signal" that will drive a subsequent T_H2 immune response, arguably the initial trigger of asthma.

The cytokine TSLP has also been suggested as a primary instigator of $T_H 2$ immune deviation.¹¹⁵ TSLP is expressed by epithelial cells of the skin, gut, and lung and activates DCs in such a way as to promote $T_H 2$ cytokine production by their subsequently engaged effector T cells. The expression of TSLP in the lungs of mice produces severe AHR,^{116,117} and similarly, expression in the skin produces skin inflammation suggestive of atopic dermatitis.¹¹⁸ TSLP is highly expressed in the keratinocytes of patients with atopic dermatitis and the lungs of asthmatic patients.¹¹⁹

The TSLP receptor is a heterodimer composed of a unique TSLP-specific receptor and the IL-7 receptor α chain (CD127). TSLP receptors are primarily expressed by DCs, but their expression by mast cells also promotes secretion of T_H2 signature cyto-kines. As with IL-33, its prominent expression by epithelium suggests an initial triggering event plausibly central to the development of allergic diseases of the skin and airways.

 T_H9 lymphocytes are a recently described proposed subfamily of T_H2 cells characterized by prominent production of IL-9 and relatively less IL-4. They result from the differentiation of T_H2 cells in the concomitant presence of TGF- β .^{77,78}

T_H17 lymphocytes

The selective production of IL-17 by clonal T_H lymphocytes has led to the recognition of the T_H17 cell as a distinct lymphocyte subset.¹²⁰ The presence of distinct pathways involved in differentiation of IL-17-producing T lymphocytes (Table IV) and that counterregulate development of the alternative T_H1- and T_H2-like pathways further supports the concept that these T_H17-producing T_H lymphocytes comprise a distinct lineage. The mechanisms underlying T_H17 differentiation in human subjects are not fully established. In mice IL-6 acting in the additional presence of TGF- β is the most important cytokine responsible for differentiation of T_H17 cells.¹²¹ IL-21 and IL-23 further contribute to $T_H 17$ differentiation and expansion of established $T_{H}17$ cells.¹²² Only in the absence of IL-6 does TGF- β promote differentiation into Treg cell pathways, as previously described. The highly pleiotropic cytokine TGF-B is therefore involved in the differentiation of Treg cells or, in the additional presence of IL-6 or IL-4, can be switched to induced $T_H 17$ or $T_H 9$ cells, respectively.¹²³ The action of IL-6 in inducing $T_H 17$ is mediated through its activation of STAT3. The net result is activation of retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor (ROR) γ t, the master regulating transcription factor for T_H17 cells. Heterozygous mutations in STAT3 produce the hyper-IgE syndrome, 124,125 a condition characterized by deficient T_H17 lymphocytes. 44,46

TREG LYMPHOCYTE FAMILIES: NATURAL TREG, INDUCED TREG, AND T_H3 CELLS

In addition to traditional T_H subclasses, much progress has been made in the past several years in identifying and clarifying the characteristics of several families of regulatory T lymphocytes (Table V).¹²⁶ These include peripherally differentiated (induced) IL-10-producing lymphocytes, termed induced Treg (iTreg) cells; thymic-derived CD25⁺ natural Treg (nTreg) cells; and TGF- β -producing T_H3 cells. Thymus-derived nTreg cells are characterized by their constitutive expression of IL-2Ra chains (CD25) and the transcription factor FOXP3. Similar to the role assumed by T-bet in T_H1 , GATA-3 in T_H2 , and ROR γ t in T_H17 differentiation, FOXP3 serves as a master regulator of nTreg cells (Table IV). Although they secrete IL-10, membrane TGF- β appears to be primarily responsible for mediating their immune suppression, which is contact dependent. nTreg cells are produced in response to expression in the thymus of self-antigens and are thereby important for the prevention of autoimmunity. These nTreg cells are unlikely to be involved in tolerance to antigens not presented in the thymus (eg, in either tolerance to allergens in healthy subjects or in the immune benefits associated with

TABLE V. CD4⁺ T cells with regulatory activity

Treg cell subtype	Characteristics
nTreg (natural Treg cells)	CD25 ⁺ Foxp3 ⁺ thymus derived. Not dependent on IL-10 for their biologic activity. Mediate self-tolerance/prevent autoimmune disease. Not likely to be relevant to acquired tolerance to allergens.
T _H 3	Characterized by TGF- β (± IL-10) production. Mediate mucosal tolerance/antigen-specific IgA production. Not relevant to inhalant allergy or immunotherapy.
iTreg (induced Treg cells)	Peripheral-derived Treg cells. IL-10 responsible for their biologic activity (\pm TGF- β). Thought to be derived from T _H 1/T _H 2-like effector lymphocytes \pm CD25 expression (reflecting their effector function/activation) \pm FOXP3 expression. Induced in contact-dependent fashion by membrane TGF- β . Proposed mechanism of immunotherapy

allergen immunotherapy). T_H3 cells are primarily gut derived and generate mucosal tolerance. Reflecting their prominent production of TGF- β , in addition to tolerance, they are relevant to secretory IgA production. In contrast to thymus-derived nTreg cells, an additional, less well-characterized class of adaptive Treg cells has been described that can develop in the periphery. These iTreg cells differentiate from pre-existing effector T lymphocytes or possibly circulating naive T_{H0} cells and are characterized by their prominent production of IL-10. iTreg expression of FOXP3 and CD25 is controversial but does occur. For example, it is unclear whether CD25 expression reflects the constitutive expression of this component of IL-2R, the signature characteristic of nTreg cells, or the derivation of iTreg cells from activated effector T cells that are transiently expressing CD25. The induction of IL-10-producing iTreg cells plays a key role in reducing allergenspecific T-cell responsiveness after immunotherapy.127,128

SIGNAL TRANSDUCTION BY CYTOKINE RECEPTORS

Two key events are required to initiate the intracellular signaling pathways activated by cytokines. First, binding of a cytokine to its receptor mediates the transduction of signals from the extracellular environment into the cytoplasm. Second, activation of tyrosine kinases results in phosphorylation of the receptor and signaling molecules, events that ultimately lead to delivery of intracellular signals. With the notable exceptions of the receptors for SCF (c-kit or CD117) and M-CSF (colony-stimulating factor 1 receptor [also used by IL-34]), cytokine receptors generally do not have cytoplasmic domains with intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity; however, cytokine receptors do activate cytoplasmic tyrosine kinases.

Although numerous biochemical cascades are involved in cytokine signaling, this discussion will primarily focus on 2 families of protein tyrosine kinases, termed JAKs and STATs, which uniquely function in cytokine signaling (Fig 1, A).^{129,130} The role for JAK family members in the pathway to gene activation was largely deduced from studies of signal transduction by the interferon receptors. The 2 chains of the IFN- α receptor

bind JAK1 and TYK2, respectively, whereas the 2 chains of the IFN- γ receptor bind JAK1 and JAK2. The receptors and the JAKs themselves become phosphorylated, and this phosphorylated complex becomes the catalyst for the phosphorylation of cytoplasmic substrates. There are 4 JAKs, JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and TYK2, and as such, receptor signaling is mediated by a surprisingly limited number of highly redundant tyrosine kinases. For example, JAK2 is involved in GM-CSF, granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, IL-6, and IL-3 signaling.

JAK1 and JAK3 are tyrosine phosphorylated in response to IL-2, IL-4, and all the other cytokines whose receptors are members of the shared γ chain family. This use of JAK3 by the shared γ chain is consistent with JAK3 deficiency sharing the severe combined immunodeficiency syndrome phenotype with γ chain deficiency. Once engagement of a cytokine receptor has led to tyrosine phosphorylation of the receptor and of receptor-associated JAKs, the next step in signal transduction involves the tyrosine phosphorylation of the STATs (Table VI).^{129,130} After their activation, these proteins migrate to the nucleus, where they bind to specific regulatory sequences in the promoters of cytokine-responsive genes, thereby initiating gene transcription. As with the JAKs, the function of STATs was originally characterized with studies involving the biochemical events of interferoninduced gene transcription. Ligand binding of IFN- α/β induces the formation of a trimer composed of STAT1, STAT2, and a non-STAT protein, interferon regulatory factor protein p48. Evidence suggests that STAT2 is the crucial STAT in establishing type I interferon activity because it is specifically recruited to DNA sequences comprising interferon-stimulated response elements present in the promoters of type I interferon-responsive genes.¹³¹ In contrast, the stimulation of cells with IFN- γ results in the tyrosine phosphorylation of STAT1 by JAK1 and JAK2 but not of STAT2. These homodimers of STAT2 recognize IFN- γ activation site DNA sequences in the promoters of IFN-y-responsive genes. Similar to type I interferons, IL-28 and IL-29 (IFN-\lambdas) induce the activation of the JAK/STAT signaling pathways.^{26,132,133} JAK1 in particular is critical in mediating IFN- λ -induced STAT phosphorylation.¹³² IFN- λ induces homodimers of STAT2 capable of recognizing both interferon-stimulated response element and IFN-y activation site sequences. It is therefore not surprising that many genes whose expression is classically induced by both type I interferons and IFN- γ are also induced by IFN- λ s.

There are 5 additional members of the STAT family. STAT3, STAT4, and STAT6 were identified as IL-6–, IL-12–, and IL-4– inducible peptides, respectively. Although important in cytokine signaling, STAT5 (consisting of 2 homologous genes, STAT5A and STAT5B) was originally defined as a prolactin-activated peptide. Engagement of the IL-4 receptor leads to the activation of JAK1, which in turn phosphorylates STAT6. STAT6 is necessary for IL-4–dependent expression of IL-4 receptor (IL-4R) α , the ε heavy chain, MHC class II, CD23, and mucin.¹³⁴ An endogenous inhibitor of STAT6 is referred to as the suppressor of cytokine signaling 1.¹³⁵ Suppressor of cytokine signaling 1 inhibits IL-4–induced activation of JAK1 and STAT6 and thereby effectively inhibits IL-4 signaling.

Compared with the number of cytokines, relatively few STATs exist, and therefore the signaling pathways of numerous distinct cytokines share common STAT proteins. For example, epidermal growth factor, platelet-derived growth factor, M-CSF, IL-6, IL-11, and the interferons all activate STAT1 α . Mechanisms



FIG 1. Comparison of cytokine and chemokine signaling. **A**, Generalized cytokine signaling: a model of intracellular signaling pathways leading to transcription modulation by IL-4 and IL-12 (see text for details). **B**, Generalized chemokine signaling: a model of chemokine binding and activation of G proteins leading to induction of transcription factors and gene expression (see text for details). *cAPK*, cAMP-dependent protein kinase; *CREB*, cAMP response element binding protein.

TABLE VI. STAT family

STAT protein	Cytokine
STAT1	IFN-α/β* IFN-γ* Epidermal growth factor, platelet-derived growth factor, M-CSF, IL-6, IL-11
STAT2	IFN- α/β^* IFN- λ
STAT3	IL-6 (IL-6 family cytokines, including IL-6, oncostatin M, and LIF) trigger STAT3 though the gp130 receptor) IL-5, IL-10, epidermal growth factor, human growth factor
STAT4	IL-12 (essential endogenous mediator of $T_{\rm H}1$ differentiation)
STAT5A and STAT5B [†]	Prolactin IL-2, IL-3, IL-7, GM-CSF, erythropoietin, thrombopoietin
STAT6	IL-4 (essential endogenous mediator of $T_H 2$ differentiation)

*IFN- α/β signaling complex (interferon-stimulated gene factor 3) consists of trimers of STAT1 (alternatively spliced α [p91] or β [p84] peptides), STAT2, and the non-STAT protein p48. IFN- γ signaling complex consists of dimers of STAT1. †Two distinct genes that are 90% identical.

must exist that lead to the distinct responses to different cytokines. In part these reflect the activities of other signaling pathways stimulated by cytokine receptors. For example, the Ras-dependent pathway is also activated by members of the cytokine receptor families. In this cascade Ras, Raf-1, Map/Erk kinase kinase, and mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) are sequentially phosphorylated and activated. The MAPK pathway is associated with induction of several transcription factors, such as c-myc, c-fos, and nuclear factor–IL-6. This ras pathway is activated by several growth factors, as well as by the cytokines IL-2, IL-3, IL-5, and erythropoietin. An example of another complementary distinct pathway used for cytokine signaling is provided by IL-4, which activates the signaling protein insulin response substrate (IRS) 1 and its homologue, IRS-2. IRS-1 and IRS-2 regulate cellular proliferation and protection from apoptosis.

CHEMOKINES

Chemokines are a group of small (8-12 kd) proteins that posses the ability to induce cell migration or chemotaxis in numerous cell types, including neutrophils, monocytes, lymphocytes, eosinophils, fibroblasts, and keratinocytes. Activity is regulated through binding to members of the 7-transmembrane, G protein– coupled receptor superfamily. This section uses the systematic nomenclature with the common names listed in parentheses the first time the chemokine is described. To date, 52 chemokines and 20 chemokine receptors have been described, which are listed in Table VII^{136,137} along with the known chromosomal location and physiologic properties of each. Many of the chemokine receptors can bind more than 1 ligand, allowing extensive overlap and redundancy of chemokine function.

Originally, chemokines were described as inflammatory mediators produced at sites of infection or injury or in response to proinflammatory stimuli. Inflammatory chemokines recruit and activate leukocytes to mount an immune response and initiate wound healing. Although chemotaxis stands as the cardinal feature of chemokines, their physiologic role is more complex than originally described, with many having additional homeostatic or housekeeping functions. These functions range from trafficking of lymphocytes during hematopoiesis, antigen sampling in secondary lymphoid tissue, immune surveillance, and organ development.¹³⁶ In general, homeostatic chemokines are expressed in specific tissues or organs, whereas inflammatory chemokines are produced by many cell types in multiple locations.

Classification

Chemokines are characterized by the presence of 3 to 4 conserved cysteine residues and can be subdivided into 4 families based on the positioning of the N-terminal cysteine residues (Table VII). Within a subfamily, there exists 30% to 90% amino acid identity between members; however, across subfamilies, the amino acid identity decreases to less than 30%. The C-X-C subfamily is characterized by the separation of the first 2 cysteines by a variable amino acid. The CXC chemokines can be broken into 2 general subgroups: ELR and non-ELR containing. ELR is a conserved amino acid motif (Glu-Leu-Arg) immediately preceding the first cysteine residue. The ELR chemokines (CXCL1, CXCL2, CXCL3, CXCL5, CXCL6, CXCL7, and CXCL8) are angiogenic and act mainly through the CXCR2 receptor. In contrast, the non-ELR chemokines (CXCL4, CXCL9, CXCL10, CXCL11 and CXCL17) are angiostatic and act mainly through the CXCR3B receptor. This non-ELR group of chemokines can be induced by a variety of interferons. The exception to this is CXCL12, which is a non-ELR chemokine but is angiostatic and binds to the CXCR4 on endothelial cells. In the C-C subfamily the cysteine residues are adjacent to each other. The majority of the known chemokines are contained in these 2 families. Additionally, these groups can be distinguished by their primary target cell, with the C-X-C subfamily targeting neutrophils and the C-C family targeting eosinophils, monocytes, and T cells. A third family of chemokines, referred to as the C subfamily, lacks the first and third cysteines, containing only a single cysteine residue in the conserved position. This subfamily includes the lymphocyte-specific chemotactic peptide XCL1 (lymphotactin).¹³⁸ A fourth subfamily (CX3C) has the 2 N-terminal cysteine residues separated by 3 variable amino acids.¹³⁹ In human subjects this family only has 1 member, CX3CL1 (fractalkine), and it is unique in that it is has a mucin-like glycosylated stalk that allows it to exist as a soluble or membrane-bound chemokine.

Receptors and signal transduction

Receptor number on the cell surface varies from 3000 per cell on monocytes and lymphocytes for CCR1 and CCR2 to 40,000 to 50,000 per cell on eosinophils for CCR3.¹⁴⁰⁻¹⁴² Receptor numbers can be altered depending on the environmental milieu and the signals a cell receives. A given cell can express multiple chemokine receptors, each of which can induce specific signals, suggesting that each receptor can signal through different pathways. Additional complexities of receptor use are emerging through the recent demonstration that CXCR4 and CCR5 can heterodimerize and transmit a compound signal when stimulated with their respective ligands.¹⁴³ The ability to signal through different pathways is due in part to the heptahelical transmembrane property of the receptors. A large surface area, allowing interactions with the α and $\beta\gamma$ subunits of the heterotrimeric G proteins and other effector molecules, is created by looping of the receptor

TABLE VII.	CC. (C. CXC	and CX	3C cheme	okine/rece	otor families
TADLE VII.	UU, U	<i>,</i> 070			JKIIIE/IECE	plui iammes

Systematic name	Human chromosome	Common name	Receptor	Physiologic features
CC chemokine/receptor				
family				
CCL1	17q11.2	I-309	CCR8, R11	Inflammation
CCL2	17q11.2	MCP-1, MCAF	CCR2	Inflammation
CCL3	17q11-q21	MIP-1α/LD78α	CCR1, R5	Inflammation,
				homeostasis
CCL3L1	17q21.1	LD78B	CCR5	Inflammation
CCL4	17q11.2	MIP-1B	CCR5	Inflammation
CCL4L1	17q12	None	CCR5	Inflammation
CCL4L2	17q12	None	CCR5	Inflammation
CCL5	17q11.2	RANTES	CCR1, R3, R4, R5	Inflammation
CCL6	(mouse)	C-10	CCR1. R2. R3	Unknown
CCL7	17g11.2	MCP-3	CCR1, R2, R3	Inflammation
CCL8	17g11.2	MCP-2	CCR1 R2 R5 R11	Inflammation
CCL9	(mouse)	MRP-2/MIP-1v	CCR1	Unknown
CCL10	(mouse)	MRP-2/MIP-1v	CCR1	Unknown
CCL11	17a11.2	Fotaxin	CCR3	Inflammation
CCEII	1/411.2	Louxin	cens	homeostasis
				nomeostasis
CCL12	(mouse)	MCP-5	CCR2	Unknown
CCL13	17q11.2	MCP-4	CCR1, R2, R3, R11	Inflammation
CCL14	17q11.2	HCC-1	CCR1	Inflammation
CCL15	17q11.2	HCC-2, Lkn-1	CCR1, R3	Inflammation
CCL16	17q11.2	HCC-4, LEC	CCR1	Inflammation
CCL17	16q13	TARC	CCR4	Inflammation,
				homeostasis
CCL18	17q11.2	DC-CK1, PARC	Unknown	Homeostasis
CCL19	9p13	MIP-36, ELC	CCR7, R11	Homeostasis
CCL20	2q33-q37	MIP-3a, LARC	CCR6	Inflammation.
				homeostasis
CCL21	9p13	6Ckine, SLC	CCR7. R11	Homeostasis
CCL22	16a13	MDC_STCP-1	CCR4	Inflammation
00222	10410		contr	homeostasis
CCL23	17a11.2	MPIF-1	CCR1	Inflammation
CCL24	7a11 23	MPIF-2 Fotaxin-2	CCR3	Inflammation
CCL 25	19n13 2	TECK	CCR9 R11	Homeostasis
CCL 26	7011.23	Fotavin-3	CCR3	Inflammation
CCL 27	9n13	CTACK II C	CCR2 R3 R10	Homeostasis
CCL 28	5p13	MFC	CCR3 R10	Inflammation
CCE20	5912	WILC	eeks, kio	homeostasis
				nomeostasis
C chemokine/receptor				
family				
XCL1	1q23	Lymphotactin	XCR1	Inflammation
XCL2	1q23	SCM1-b	XCR1	Inflammation
CXC chemokine/receptor				
family				
CXCL1 (ELR)	4q12-q13	GROα, MGSA-α	CXCR2>R1	Inflammation,
				homeostasis
CXCL2 (ELR)	4q12-q13	GROβ, MGSA-β	CXCR2	Inflammation
CXCL3 (ELR)	4q12-q13	GROγ, MGSA-γ	CXCR2	Inflammation
CXCL4 (non-ELR)	4q12-q13	PF4	CXCR3	Inflammation
CXCL4L1 (non-ELR)	4q12-q21	PF4V1	CRCR3	Inflammation
CXCL5 (ELR)	4q12-q13	ENA-78	CXCR1, R2	Inflammation
CXCL6 (ELR)	4q12-q13	GCP-2	CXCR1, R2	Inflammation
CXCL7 (ELR)	4q12-q13	NAP-2	CXCR2	Inflammation
CXCL8 (ELR)	4q12-q13	IL-8	CXCR1, R2	Inflammation
CXCL9 (non-ELR)	4q21.21	Mig	CXCR3	Inflammation
CXCL10 (non-ELR)	4a21.21	IP-10	CXCR3	Inflammation
CXCL11 (non-ELR)	4a21.21	I-TAC	CXCR3	Inflammation
CXCL12 (non-ELR)	10a11.1	SDF-1α/β	CXCR4. R7	Inflammation.
· /	- 1	· · · ·	, -	homeostasis

(Continued)

COMMINS, BORISH, AND STEINKE 567

Table VII. (Continued)

	Human		_	Physiologic features
Systematic name	chromosome	Common name	Receptor	
CXCL13 (non-ELR)	4q21	BLC, BCA-1	CXCR3, R5	Inflammation, homeostasis
CXCL14 (non-ELR)	5q31	BRAK, bolekine	Unknown	Homeostasis
CXCL15 (ELR)	(mouse)		Unknown	Unknown
CXCL16 (non-ELR)	17p13	SR-PSOX	CXCR6	Inflammation
CXCL17 (non-ELR)	19q13.2	VCC1, DMC	Unknown	Inflammation,
				homeostasis
CX3C chemokine/ receptor family				
CXCCL1	16q13	Fractalkine	CR3CR1	Inflammation
This table is an adaptation of the tab	les presented by Zlotnik and Voshi	¹³⁷ and Moser and Loetscher ¹³⁶ The	terms inflammation and homeostas	is under the "Physiologic features"

This table is an adaptation of the tables presented by Zlotnik and Yoshie¹³⁷ and Moser and Loetscher.¹³⁰ The terms *inflammation* and *homeostasis* under the "Physiologic features" heading refer to inflammatory chemokines and homeostatic chemokines, respectively. The most common names for the human ligands are listed but are not all inclusive of ligand names found in the literature. ELR is a conserved amino acid motif (Glu-Leu-Arg) immediately preceding the first cysteine amino acid in the CXCL chemokine family.

along the inner plasma membrane and the lateral orientation of the carboxy terminus.¹⁴⁴

Signaling is initiated after binding of the chemokine to the receptor, which activates guanine exchange factors, allowing replacement of guanine diphosphate with guanine triphosphate on the G α subunit (Fig 1, B). The result is dissociation of the heterotrimeric G protein complex from the receptor and separation of the $G\alpha$ and $G\beta\gamma$ subunits. The $G\alpha$ subunit is able to directly activate the Src family kinases, leading to activation of the MAPKs and protein kinase B.¹⁴⁵ Signaling through the G $\beta\gamma$ subunit is more complex, involving at least 3 separate pathways. $G\beta\gamma$ can activate protein kinase B and the MAPKs through phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase γ and PKC through phospholipase C and Pyk-2.146-148 Activation of phospholipase C increases the intracellular calcium ion concentration. Calcium influx activates many cellular processes, including degranulation of neutrophils, eosinophils, and basophils. Other pathways activated by chemokines include phospholipases A2 and D, protein tyrosine kinases, low-molecular-weight guanine triphosphatases, Rho, and Rac. Several other reviews cover chemokine signaling in more extensive detail.^{144,149} Signaling through the G proteins ends when a phosphate group is removed from the guanine triphosphate bound to the G α subunit reforming guanine diphosphate. This allows the $G\alpha$ and $G\beta\gamma$ subunits to rejoin and terminate downstream signaling events. Chemokines can also activate signaling pathways, such as MAPK and protein tyrosine kinase, through G proteinindependent mechanisms. Signaling through chemokine receptors can be dampened through several processes, including homologous and heterologous desensitization.

Homologous desensitization occurs when G protein–coupled receptor kinases selectively phosphorylate chemokine-occupied receptors, leading to endocytic uptake of chemokine receptor complexes. Heterologous desensitization occurs when non–G protein–coupled receptor kinases phosphorylate ligand-free (non-engaged) chemokine receptors, preventing future G protein coupling and receptor activation.

In addition to the receptors that activate cellular responses to chemokines, 3 other receptors bind chemokines: duffy antigen receptor for chemokines, D6, and CCX-CKR. These receptors bind chemokines but do not signal, leading to their designation as decoy receptors. Decoy receptors bind ligand and prevent the ligand from being able to act. In terms of chemokine action, decoy receptors play a role in dampening the immune response, leading to resolution of inflammation. Recently, this concept has been challenged by the finding that duffy antigen receptor for chemokines can mediate chemokine transcytosis, leading to apical retention of the chemokine and enhanced leukocyte migration across monolayers.¹⁵⁰

Chemokine function

The original description of chemokines focused on their primary role in directing lymphocytes to sites of inflammation. A detailed examination of cell migration and recruitment is beyond the scope of this review and is covered elsewhere.¹⁵¹ Briefly, in a process known as rolling, lymphocytes interact transiently with the vascular endothelium, searching for activating signals from chemokines. On binding of a chemokine to its receptor, integrins are expressed, which mediate high-affinity interactions and lead to firm arrest of the leukocytes. This has been demonstrated for the chemokines CCL19 (ELC), CCL21 (SLC), and CXCL12 (SDF-1), which rapidly induce a high-affinity state for the β_2 -intergrin lymphocyte function-associated antigen 1.¹⁵² Once the cell has ceased rolling, it can cross the endothelium and will continue this process as it migrates along a concentration gradient and crosses the endothelial layer to the source of the generated chemokine. It is the expression of particular chemokines, receptors, and adhesion molecules that contribute to the selective migration and tissue specificity of leukocytes.

Chemokines perform a variety functions aside from chemotaxis. Chemokines can have direct effects on T-cell differentiation through ligand-receptor interactions on the developing cell or indirectly by altering APC trafficking or cytokine secretion. Functioning through the CCR5 receptor, CCL3 (macrophage inflammatory protein [MIP] 1 α), CCL4 (MIP-1 β), and CCL5 can directly promote development of IFN- γ T_H1 cells or indirectly by increasing IL-12 production from APCs. In contrast, CCL2 (monocyte chemoattractant protein [MCP] 1), CCL7 (MCP-3), CCL8 (MCP-2), and CCL13 (MCP-4) can inhibit IL-12 production from APCs and enhance IL-4 production from activated T cells, leading to a T_H2 phenotype.¹⁵³ Chemokine receptor expression can serve as a marker for maturation and differentiation of lymphocytes. When monocytes and immature DCs exit blood in tissues and begin immune surveillance, they express the CCR1, CCR2, CCR5, CCR6, and CXCR2 receptors, which are classified as inflammatory receptors. As antigen is encountered and the DCs mature, the inflammatory receptors are downregulated and replaced by expression of CCR7. CCR7 expression allows the DCs to accumulate in the draining lymphatics and T-cell areas of the lymph nodes.¹⁵⁴ Expression of CXCR5 has been demonstrated on a distinct memory T-cell subset that displays B helper cell function. These cells respond to CXCL13 (BLC) and are directed to the B-cell follicle to help support production of antibodies.^{155,156} Release of mature neutrophils from the bone marrow is regulated by binding of CXCL12 with its receptor, CXCR4.¹⁵⁷ Other examples include a role for CXCL1, CXCL12, and CCL3 in brain development; a role for CCL2 and CXCL8 in wound healing; and a role for CXCL12 in organogenesis.

Clinical relevance

Aberrant regulation of chemokine expression has been implicated in many diseases (Table VIII); however, the focus of this section will be on the role that chemokines play in allergic disorders. Many studies have demonstrated increased chemokine levels in asthmatic patients compared with control subjects, as measured in bronchoalveolar lavage and biopsy samples.^{158,159} These include CCL2, CCL3, CCL5, CCL7, CCL11, CCL13, CCL24, CXCL8, and CXCL10. Investigators have used murine models of asthma to understand the role that chemokines play in inducing AHR. CCL2, CCL5, CCL11, CXCL10, and CXCL12 all contribute to AHR and cellular emigration in these models of airway inflammation.¹⁶⁰⁻¹⁶²

The C-C chemokine family has been extensively studied in allergic diseases because of its members' ability to recruit eosinophils, T cells, and monocytes to regions of inflammation. CCL5 and CCL11 are the most important eosinophil chemoattractants in allergic inflammation.¹⁶³ This has been demonstrated in mice, in which instillation of CCL5 or CCL11 into the lungs results in an eosinophilic and mononuclear cell infiltrate in the absence of neutrophils.¹⁶⁴ Aside from production by eosinophils, macrophages, mast cells, and T cells, CCL5 and CCL11 are produced by structural cells of the airway, including airway smooth muscle and fibroblasts. In addition to lymphoid tissue, nasal epithelial cells express CCL17 (TARC), and expression of this chemokine and its receptor, CCR4, was higher in patients with allergic rhinitis compared with that seen in nonallergic control subjects. Both IL-4 and IL-13 promote CCL17 expression, leading to a T_H2 response.¹⁶⁵ This is relevant in allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis (ABPA), in which increased serum levels of CCL17 predict ABPA exacerbations better than IgE levels.¹⁶⁵ CCL17 levels might serve as a marker of ABPA in patients with cystic fibrosis.166

CXCL8 is derived primarily from mononuclear phagocytes and endothelial and epithelial cells but also from T cells, eosinophils, neutrophils, fibroblasts, keratinocytes, hepatocytes, and chondrocytes. CXCL8 synthesis can be induced by LPS, IL-1, TNF, or viral infection.^{167,168} On a molar basis, CXCL8 is one of the most potent chemoattractants for neutrophils in addition to stimulating the neutrophil respiratory burst and adherence to endothelial cells through CXCR1.¹⁶⁹ CXCL10 and CXCL13 are induced at different times after allergen exposure. CXCL10 is produced in the early phases after allergen exposure, whereas CXCL13 is only induced after secondary and subsequent allergen exposures.¹⁷⁰ This might have to do with the cellular sources of these cytokines.
 TABLE VIII. Chemokine/chemokine receptor involvement in human disease

Chemokine/chemokine	Disease
	Discase
CCR5, CCL3L1,	HIV/AIDS
CCL4L1, CXCR4	
CXCR4	WHIM syndrome
CX3CR1, CX3CL1,	Atherosclerosis
CXCL1, CXCL8,	
CXCR2, CCL2	
CCL2, CCL5, CCL7,	Asthma, allergic diseases
CCL11, CXCL8	-
CXCR4, CXCL1,	Cancer metastases
CXCL12	
CXCL4	Heparin-induced
	thrombocytopenia
CCL26	Eosinophilic esophagitis
CCR5	Rheumatoid arthritis
CCR5	Renal allograft rejection
CCR5	West Nile virus infection
Duffy antigen receptor for	Malaria (Plasmodium
chemokines	vivax infection)

WHIM, Warts, hypogammaglobulinemia, infection, and myelokathexis.

Airway epithelial cells produce CXCL10, and contact with allergen might induce expression and thus explain the high levels early after allergen exposure. CXCL13 is produced by T_H17 , but not T_H1 or T_H2 , cells. It is tempting to speculate that T_H17 cells might play a role in asthma in later exposures after the allergic phenotype has already been established.

T-cell subsets that might have regulatory activity are being identified, and chemokines and their receptors appear to have important roles in mediating activity and migration of these cells. Among CD4⁺CD25⁺Foxp3⁺ nTreg cells, there appears to be at least 2 subgroups that can be distinguished based on CCR6 expression. Those that are high in CCR6 secrete T_H2 cytokines on stimulation with bacterial superantigen.¹⁷¹ Another group has demonstrated low levels of XCR1 on the surface of CD4⁺CD25^{hi}CD127^{low} T cells isolated from allergic asthmatic subjects compared with those from healthy control subjects.¹⁷² Although in the early stages, this emerging field of chemokine response and expression by Treg cells will hopefully clarify many of the questions about how these cells work.

CONCLUSIONS

It has been almost 25 years since the cloning of the first cytokine was described. Since that time, more than 300 cytokines, chemokines, and growth factors have been described, with varying functions on not just the immune system but on every organ system in the body. Despite the large number of articles concerning the role of these proteins, we are still in our infancy in understanding how these factors alone and in concert with other factors influence homeostatic and inflammatory events. Abnormal production of these factors can lead to diseases such as asthma and atopy, and continued research is needed to piece together how these can be balanced to eliminate disease processes without compromising the individual to other deleterious outcomes.
REFERENCES

- Beutler B, Cerami A. The biology of cachectin/TNF—a primary mediator of the host response. Annu Rev Immunol 1989;7:625-55.
- Perez C, Albert I, DeFay K, Zachariades N, Gooding L, Kriegler M. A nonsecretable cell surface mutant of tumor necrosis factor (TNF) kills by cell-to-cell contact. Cell 1990;63:251-8.
- 3. Tartaglia LA, Goeddel DV. Two TNF receptors. Immunol Today 1992;13:151-3.
- Tracey KJ, Fong Y, Hesse DG, Manogue KR, Lee AT, Kuo GC, et al. Anticachectin/TNF monoclonal antibodies prevent septic shock during lethal bacteraemia. Nature 1987;330:662-4.
- Dinarello CA, Wolff SM. The role of interleukin-1 in disease. N Engl J Med 1993;328:106-13.
- Sims JE, Gayle MA, Slack JL, Alderson MR, Bird TA, Giri JG, et al. Interleukin 1 signaling occurs exclusively via the type I receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993;90:6155-9.
- 7. Arend WP. Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. Adv Immunol 1993;54:167-227.
- Cerretti DP, Kozlosky CJ, Mosley B, Nelson N, Van Ness K, Greenstreet TA, et al. Molecular cloning of the interleukin-1 beta converting enzyme. Science 1992;256:97-100.
- Akira S, Taga T, Kishimoto T. Interleukin-6 in biology and medicine. Adv Immunol 1993;54:1-78.
- Muller-Newen G, Kuster A, Hemmann U, Keul R, Horsten U, Martens A, et al. Soluble IL-6 receptor potentiates the antagonistic activity of soluble gp130 on IL-6 responses. J Immunol 1998;161:6347-55.
- Heinrich PC, Behrmann I, Haan S, Hermanns HM, Muller-Newen G, Schaper F. Principles of interleukin (IL)-6-type cytokine signalling and its regulation. Biochem J 2003;374:1-20.
- 12. Brunda MJ. Interleukin-12. J Leukoc Biol 1994;55:280-8.
- Oppmann B, Lesley R, Blom B, Timans JC, Xu Y, Hunte B, et al. Novel p19 protein engages IL-12p40 to form a cytokine, IL-23, with biological activities similar as well as distinct from IL-12. Immunity 2000;13:715-25.
- Dinarello CA. Interleukin-18, a proinflammatory cytokine. Eur Cytokine Netw 2000;11:483-6.
- Grabstein KH, Eisenman J, Shanebeck K, Rauch C, Srinivasan S, Fung V, et al. Cloning of a T cell growth factor that interacts with the beta chain of the interleukin-2 receptor. Science 1994;264:965-8.
- 16. Larousserie F, Bardel E, Pflanz S, Arnulf B, Lome-Maldonado C, Hermine O, et al. Analysis of interleukin-27 (EBI3/p28) expression in Epstein-Barr virusand human T-cell leukemia virus type 1-associated lymphomas: heterogeneous expression of EBI3 subunit by tumoral cells. Am J Pathol 2005;166:1217-28.
- Pflanz S, Hibbert L, Mattson J, Rosales R, Vaisberg E, Bazan JF, et al. WSX-1 and glycoprotein 130 constitute a signal-transducing receptor for IL-27. J Immunol 2004;172:2225-31.
- Kim SH, Han SY, Azam T, Yoon DY, Dinarello CA. Interleukin-32: a cytokine and inducer of TNFalpha. Immunity 2005;22:131-42.
- Netea MG, Azam T, Ferwerda G, Girardin SE, Walsh M, Park JS, et al. IL-32 synergizes with nucleotide oligomerization domain (NOD) 1 and NOD2 ligands for IL-1beta and IL-6 production through a caspase 1-dependent mechanism. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102:16309-14.
- Minshall E, Chakir J, Laviolette M, Molet S, Zhu Z, Olivenstein R, et al. IL-11 expression is increased in severe asthma: association with epithelial cells and eosinophils. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;105:232-8.
- Tang W, Geba GP, Zheng T, Ray P, Homer RJ, Kuhn C 3rd, et al. Targeted expression of IL-11 in the murine airway causes lymphocytic inflammation, bronchial remodeling, and airways obstruction. J Clin Invest 1996;98:2845-53.
- Adolf GR. Monoclonal antibodies and enzyme immunoassays specific for human interferon (IFN) omega 1: evidence that IFN-omega 1 is a component of human leukocyte IFN. Virology 1990;175:410-7.
- Adolf GR, Maurer-Fogy I, Kalsner I, Cantell K. Purification and characterization of natural human interferon omega 1. Two alternative cleavage sites for the signal peptidase. J Biol Chem 1990;265:9290-5.
- Flores I, Mariano TM, Pestka S. Human interferon omega binds to the alpha/beta receptor. J Biol Chem 1991;266:19875-7.
- Sheppard P, Kindsvogel W, Xu W, Henderson K, Schlutsmeyer S, Whitmore TE, et al. IL-28, IL-29 and their class II cytokine receptor IL-28R. Nat Immunol 2003; 4:63-8.
- Kotenko SV, Gallagher G, Baurin VV, Lewis-Antes A, Shen M, Shah NK, et al. IFN-lambdas mediate antiviral protection through a distinct class II cytokine receptor complex. Nat Immunol 2003;4:69-77.
- Mennechet FJ, Uze G. Interferon-lambda-treated dendritic cells specifically induce proliferation of FOXP3-expressing suppressor T cells. Blood 2006;107: 4417-23.
- Konforte D, Simard N, Paige CJ. IL-21: an executor of B cell fate. J Immunol 2009;182:1781-7.

COMMINS, BORISH, AND STEINKE 569

- Parrish-Novak J, Dillon SR, Nelson A, Hammond A, Sprecher C, Gross JA, et al. Interleukin 21 and its receptor are involved in NK cell expansion and regulation of lymphocyte function. Nature 2000;408:57-63.
- Gross JA, Johnston J, Mudri S, Enselman R, Dillon SR, Madden K, et al. TACI and BCMA are receptors for a TNF homologue implicated in B-cell autoimmune disease. Nature 2000;404:995-9.
- Thompson JS, Bixler SA, Qian F, Vora K, Scott ML, Cachero TG, et al. BAFF-R, a newly identified TNF receptor that specifically interacts with BAFF. Science 2001;293:2108-11.
- Castigli E, Wilson SA, Garibyan L, Rachid R, Bonilla F, Schneider L, et al. TACI is mutant in common variable immunodeficiency and IgA deficiency. Nat Genet 2005;37:829-34.
- 33. Salzer U, Chapel HM, Webster AD, Pan-Hammarstrom Q, Schmitt-Graeff A, Schlesier M, et al. Mutations in TNFRSF13B encoding TACI are associated with common variable immunodeficiency in humans. Nat Genet 2005;37:820-8.
- Finkelman FD, Holmes J, Katona IM, Urban JF Jr, Beckmann MP, Park LS, et al. Lymphokine control of in vivo immunoglobulin isotype selection. Annu Rev Immunol 1990;8:303-33.
- Thornton AM, Donovan EE, Piccirillo CA, Shevach EM. Cutting edge: IL-2 is critically required for the in vitro activation of CD4 + CD25 + T cell suppressor function. J Immunol 2004;172:6519-23.
- Farrar MA, Schreiber RD. The molecular cell biology of interferon-gamma and its receptor. Annu Rev Immunol 1993;11:571-611.
- Newport MJ, Huxley CM, Huston S, Hawrylowicz CM, Oostra BA, Williamson R, et al. A mutation in the interferon-gamma-receptor gene and susceptibility to mycobacterial infection. N Engl J Med 1996;335:1941-9.
- Bach EA, Aguet M, Schreiber RD. The IFN gamma receptor: a paradigm for cytokine receptor signaling. Annu Rev Immunol 1997;15:563-91.
- Cruikshank WW, Center DM, Nisar N, Wu M, Natke B, Theodore AC, et al. Molecular and functional analysis of a lymphocyte chemoattractant factor: association of biologic function with CD4 expression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1994;91:5109-13.
- Wilson KC, Center DM, Cruikshank WW. The effect of interleukin-16 and its precursor on T lymphocyte activation and growth. Growth Factors 2004;22:97-104.
- Kawaguchi M, Adachi M, Oda N, Kokubu F, Huang SK. IL-17 cytokine family. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:1265-74.
- Molet S, Hamid Q, Davoine F, Nutku E, Taha R, Page N, et al. IL-17 is increased in asthmatic airways and induces human bronchial fibroblasts to produce cytokines. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;108:430-8.
- 43. Ishigame H, Kakuta S, Nagai T, Kadoki M, Nambu A, Komiyama Y, et al. Differential roles of interleukin-17A and -17F in host defense against mucoepithelial bacterial infection and allergic responses. Immunity 2009;30:108-19.
- Milner JD, Brenchley JM, Laurence A, Freeman AF, Hill BJ, Elias KM, et al. Impaired T(H)17 cell differentiation in subjects with autosomal dominant hyper-IgE syndrome. Nature 2008;452:773-6.
- Ma CS, Chew GY, Simpson N, Priyadarshi A, Wong M, Grimbacher B, et al. Deficiency of Th17 cells in hyper IgE syndrome due to mutations in STAT3. J Exp Med 2008;205:1551-7.
- 46. Minegishi Y, Saito M, Nagasawa M, Takada H, Hara T, Tsuchiya S, et al. Molecular explanation for the contradiction between systemic Th17 defect and localized bacterial infection in hyper-IgE syndrome. J Exp Med 2009;206:1291-301.
- Lin H, Lee E, Hestir K, Leo C, Huang M, Bosch E, et al. Discovery of a cytokine and its receptor by functional screening of the extracellular proteome. Science 2008;320:807-11.
- Paul WE, Ohara J. B-cell stimulatory factor-1/interleukin 4. Annu Rev Immunol 1987;5:429-59.
- Coffman RL, Ohara J, Bond MW, Carty J, Zlotnik A, Paul WE. B cell stimulatory factor-1 enhances the IgE response of lipopolysaccharide-activated B cells. J Immunol 1986;136:4538-41.
- Romagnani S. Regulation and deregulation of human IgE synthesis. Immunol Today 1990;11:316-21.
- Vella A, Teague TK, Ihle J, Kappler J, Marrack P. Interleukin 4 (IL-4) or IL-7 prevents death of resting T cells: Stat-6 is probably not required for the effect of IL-4. J Exp Med 1997;186:325-30.
- Enelow R, Baramki DF, Borish LC. Inhibition of effector T lymphocytes mediated through antagonism of IL-4. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:560-2.
- Schleimer RP, Sterbinsky SA, Kaiser J, Bickel CA, Klunk DA, Tomioka K, et al. IL-4 induces adherence of human eosinophils and basophils but not neutrophils to endothelium. Association with expression of VCAM-1. J Immunol 1992;148: 1086-92.
- Hsieh FH, Lam BK, Penrose JF, Austen KF, Boyce JA. T helper cell type 2 cytokines coordinately regulate immunoglobulin E-dependent cysteinyl leukotriene

production by human cord blood-derived mast cells: profound induction of leukotriene C(4) synthase expression by interleukin 4. J Exp Med 2001;193:123-33.

- 55. Izuhara K, Shirakawa T. Signal transduction via the interleukin-4 receptor and its correlation with atopy. Int J Mol Med 1999;3:3-10.
- Steinke JW, Negri J, Enelow R, Baramki DF, Borish L. Proinflammatory effects of IL-4 antagonism. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:756-8.
- Zurawski G, de Vries JE. Interleukin 13, an interleukin 4-like cytokine that acts on monocytes and B cells, but not on T cells. Immunol Today 1994;15: 19-26.
- Donaldson DD, Whitters MJ, Fitz LJ, Neben TY, Finnerty H, Henderson SL, et al. The murine IL-13 receptor alpha 2: molecular cloning, characterization, and comparison with murine IL-13 receptor alpha 1. J Immunol 1998;161:2317-24.
- Zhu Z, Homer RJ, Wang Z, Chen Q, Geba GP, Wang J, et al. Pulmonary expression of interleukin-13 causes inflammation, mucus hypersecretion, subepithelial fibrosis, physiologic abnormalities, and eotaxin production. J Clin Invest 1999; 103:779-88.
- Clutterbuck EJ, Hirst EM, Sanderson CJ. Human interleukin-5 (IL-5) regulates the production of eosinophils in human bone marrow cultures: comparison and interaction with IL-1, IL-3, IL-6, and GMCSF. Blood 1989;73:1504-12.
- Mould AW, Ramsay AJ, Matthaei KI, Young IG, Rothenberg ME, Foster PS. The effect of IL-5 and eotaxin expression in the lung on eosinophil trafficking and degranulation and the induction of bronchial hyperreactivity. J Immunol 2000;164: 2142-50.
- Rothenberg ME, Petersen J, Stevens RL, Silberstein DS, McKenzie DT, Austen KF, et al. IL-5-dependent conversion of normodense human eosinophils to the hypodense phenotype uses 3T3 fibroblasts for enhanced viability, accelerated hypodensity, and sustained antibody-dependent cytotoxicity. J Immunol 1989;143: 2311-6.
- Haldar P, Brightling CE, Hargadon B, Gupta S, Monteiro W, Sousa A, et al. Mepolizumab and exacerbations of refractory eosinophilic asthma. N Engl J Med 2009;360:973-84.
- Nair P, Pizzichini MM, Kjarsgaard M, Inman MD, Efthimiadis A, Pizzichini E, et al. Mepolizumab for prednisone-dependent asthma with sputum eosinophilia. N Engl J Med 2009;360:985-93.
- Kitamura T, Sato N, Arai K, Miyajima A. Expression cloning of the human IL-3 receptor cDNA reveals a shared beta subunit for the human IL-3 and GM-CSF receptors. Cell 1991;66:1165-74.
- Rothenberg ME, Owen WF Jr, Silberstein DS, Woods J, Soberman RJ, Austen KF, et al. Human eosinophils have prolonged survival, enhanced functional properties, and become hypodense when exposed to human interleukin 3. J Clin Invest 1988;81:1986-92.
- 67. Owen WF Jr, Rothenberg ME, Silberstein DS, Gasson JC, Stevens RL, Austen KF, et al. Regulation of human eosinophil viability, density, and function by granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor in the presence of 3T3 fibroblasts. J Exp Med 1987;166:129-41.
- Ochs M, Knudsen L, Allen L, Stumbaugh A, Levitt S, Nyengaard JR, et al. GM-CSF mediates alveolar epithelial type II cell changes, but not emphysema-like pathology, in SP-D-deficient mice. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2004;287: L1333-41.
- Guth AM, Janssen WJ, Bosio CM, Crouch EC, Henson PM, Dow SW. Lung environment determines unique phenotype of alveolar macrophages. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2009;296:L936-46.
- Anderson DM, Lyman SD, Baird A, Wignall JM, Eisenman J, Rauch C, et al. Molecular cloning of mast cell growth factor, a hematopoietin that is active in both membrane bound and soluble forms. Cell 1990;63:235-43.
- Matsuda H, Kannan Y, Ushio H, Kiso Y, Kanemoto T, Suzuki H, et al. Nerve growth factor induces development of connective tissue-type mast cells in vitro from murine bone marrow cells. J Exp Med 1991;174:7-14.
- Yanagida M, Fukamachi H, Ohgami K, Kuwaki T, Ishii H, Uzumaki H, et al. Effects of T-helper 2-type cytokines, interleukin-3 (IL-3), IL-4, IL-5, and IL-6 on the survival of cultured human mast cells. Blood 1995;86:3705-14.
- Tsuji K, Koike K, Komiyama A, Miyajima A, Arai K, Nakahata T. Synergistic action of interleukin-10 (IL-10) with IL-3, IL-4 and stem cell factor on colony formation from murine mast cells in culture. Int J Hematol 1995;61:51-60.
- 74. Godfraind C, Louahed J, Faulkner H, Vink A, Warnier G, Grencis R, et al. Intraepithelial infiltration by mast cells with both connective tissue-type and mucosal-type characteristics in gut, trachea, and kidneys of IL-9 transgenic mice. J Immunol 1998;160:3989-96.
- Gebhardt T, Sellge G, Lorentz A, Raab R, Manns MP, Bischoff SC. Cultured human intestinal mast cells express functional IL-3 receptors and respond to IL-3 by enhancing growth and IgE receptor-dependent mediator release. Eur J Immunol 2002;32:2308-16.
- Hultner L, Druez C, Moeller J, Uyttenhove C, Schmitt E, Rude E, et al. Mast cell growth-enhancing activity (MEA) is structurally related and functionally identical

- munol 1990;20:1413-6.
 77. Veldhoen M, Uyttenhove C, van Snick J, Helmby H, Westendorf A, Buer J, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta "reprograms" the differentiation of T helper 2 cells and promotes an interleukin 9-producing subset. Nat Immunol 2008;9: 1341-6.
- Dardalhon V, Awasthi A, Kwon H, Galileos G, Gao W, Sobel RA, et al. IL-4 inhibits TGF-beta-induced Foxp3 + T cells and, together with TGF-beta, generates IL-9 + IL-10 + Foxp3(-) effector T cells. Nat Immunol 2008;9: 1347-55.
- Fort MM, Cheung J, Yen D, Li J, Zurawski SM, Lo S, et al. IL-25 induces IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 and Th2-associated pathologies in vivo. Immunity 2001;15: 985-95.
- Dillon SR, Sprecher C, Hammond A, Bilsborough J, Rosenfeld-Franklin M, Presnell SR, et al. Interleukin 31, a cytokine produced by activated T cells, induces dermatitis in mice. Nat Immunol 2004;5:752-60.
- Neis MM, Peters B, Dreuw A, Wenzel J, Bieber T, Mauch C, et al. Enhanced expression levels of IL-31 correlate with IL-4 and IL-13 in atopic and allergic contact dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:930-7.
- Sonkoly E, Muller A, Lauerma AI, Pivarcsi A, Soto H, Kemeny L, et al. IL-31: a new link between T cells and pruritus in atopic skin inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:411-7.
- Sporn MB, Roberts AB. Transforming growth factor-beta: recent progress and new challenges. J Cell Biol 1992;119:1017-21.
- Chen W, Frank ME, Jin W, Wahl SM. TGF-beta released by apoptotic T cells contributes to an immunosuppressive milieu. Immunity 2001;14:715-25.
- Sonoda E, Matsumoto R, Hitoshi Y, Ishii T, Sugimoto M, Araki S, et al. Transforming growth factor beta induces IgA production and acts additively with interleukin 5 for IgA production. J Exp Med 1989;170:1415-20.
- Kay AB, Phipps S, Robinson DS. A role for eosinophils in airway remodelling in asthma. Trends Immunol 2004;25:477-82.
- Del Prete G, De Carli M, Almerigogna F, Giudizi MG, Biagiotti R, Romagnani S. Human IL-10 is produced by both type 1 helper (Th1) and type 2 helper (Th2) T cell clones and inhibits their antigen-specific proliferation and cytokine production. J Immunol 1993;150:353-60.
- Ding L, Linsley PS, Huang LY, Germain RN, Shevach EM. IL-10 inhibits macrophage costimulatory activity by selectively inhibiting the up-regulation of B7 expression. J Immunol 1993;151:1224-34.
- Taylor A, Akdis M, Joss A, Akkoc T, Wenig R, Colonna M, et al. IL-10 inhibits CD28 and ICOS costimulations of T cells via src homology 2 domain-containing protein tyrosine phosphatase 1. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:76-83.
- Borish L, Aarons A, Rumbyrt J, Cvietusa P, Negri J, Wenzel S. Interleukin-10 regulation in normal subjects and patients with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1996;97:1288-96.
- Conti P, Kempuraj D, Frydas S, Kandere K, Boucher W, Letourneau R, et al. IL-10 subfamily members: IL-19, IL-20, IL-22, IL-24 and IL-26. Immunol Lett 2003;88:171-4.
- Liao SC, Cheng YC, Wang YC, Wang CW, Yang SM, Yu CK, et al. IL-19 induced Th2 cytokines and was up-regulated in asthma patients. J Immunol 2004;173: 6712-8.
- Blumberg H, Conklin D, Xu WF, Grossmann A, Brender T, Carollo S, et al. Interleukin 20: discovery, receptor identification, and role in epidermal function. Cell 2001;104:9-19.
- Wolk K, Kunz S, Witte E, Friedrich M, Asadullah K, Sabat R. IL-22 increases the innate immunity of tissues. Immunity 2004;21:241-54.
- Wolk K, Witte E, Hoffmann U, Doecke WD, Endesfelder S, Asadullah K, et al. IL-22 induces lipopolysaccharide-binding protein in hepatocytes: a potential systemic role of IL-22 in Crohn's disease. J Immunol 2007;178:5973-81.
- Ikeuchi H, Kuroiwa T, Hiramatsu N, Kaneko Y, Hiromura K, Ueki K, et al. Expression of interleukin-22 in rheumatoid arthritis: potential role as a proinflammatory cytokine. Arthritis Rheum 2005;52:1037-46.
- Whittington HA, Armstrong L, Uppington KM, Millar AB. Interleukin-22: a potential immunomodulatory molecule in the lung. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2004;31:220-6.
- Mumm JB, Ekmekcioglu S, Poindexter NJ, Chada S, Grimm EA. Soluble human MDA-7/IL-24: characterization of the molecular form(s) inhibiting tumor growth and stimulating monocytes. J Interferon Cytokine Res 2006;26:877-86.
- Zheng M, Bocangel D, Doneske B, Mhashilkar A, Ramesh R, Hunt KK, et al. Human interleukin 24 (MDA-7/IL-24) protein kills breast cancer cells via the IL-20 receptor and is antagonized by IL-10. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2007;56: 205-15.
- 100. Hor S, Pirzer H, Dumoutier L, Bauer F, Wittmann S, Sticht H, et al. The T-cell lymphokine interleukin-26 targets epithelial cells through the interleukin-20 receptor 1 and interleukin-10 receptor 2 chains. J Biol Chem 2004;279:33343-51.

- 101. Niedbala W, Wei XQ, Cai B, Hueber AJ, Leung BP, McInnes IB, et al. IL-35 is a novel cytokine with therapeutic effects against collagen-induced arthritis through the expansion of regulatory T cells and suppression of Th17 cells. Eur J Immunol 2007;37:3021-9.
- Collison LW, Workman CJ, Kuo TT, Boyd K, Wang Y, Vignali KM, et al. The inhibitory cytokine IL-35 contributes to regulatory T-cell function. Nature 2007;450:566-9.
- Mosmann TR, Coffman RL. TH1 and TH2 cells: different patterns of lymphokine secretion lead to different functional properties. Annu Rev Immunol 1989;7: 145-73.
- 104. Manetti R, Parronchi P, Giudizi MG, Piccinni MP, Maggi E, Trinchieri G, et al. Natural killer cell stimulatory factor (interleukin 12 [IL-12]) induces T helper type 1 (Th1)-specific immune responses and inhibits the development of IL-4-producing Th cells. J Exp Med 1993;177:1199-204.
- Villarino AV, Huang E, Hunter CA. Understanding the pro- and anti-inflammatory properties of IL-27. J Immunol 2004;173:715-20.
- 106. Seder RA, Paul WE, Davis MM. Fazekas de St Groth B. The presence of interleukin 4 during in vitro priming determines the lymphokine-producing potential of CD4 + T cells from T cell receptor transgenic mice. J Exp Med 1992;176:1091-8.
- 107. Bilenki L, Yang J, Fan Y, Wang S, Yang X. Natural killer T cells contribute to airway eosinophilic inflammation induced by ragweed through enhanced IL-4 and eotaxin production. Eur J Immunol 2004;34:345-54.
- 108. Akbari O, Faul JL, Hoyte EG, Berry GJ, Wahlstrom J, Kronenberg M, et al. CD4+ invariant T-cell-receptor+ natural killer T cells in bronchial asthma. N Engl J Med 2006;354:1117-29.
- 109. Gallagher G, Eskdale J, Jordan W, Peat J, Campbell J, Boniotto M, et al. Human interleukin-19 and its receptor: a potential role in the induction of Th2 responses. Int Immunopharmacol 2004;4:615-26.
- 110. Tamachi T, Maezawa Y, Ikeda K, Kagami S, Hatano M, Seto Y, et al. IL-25 enhances allergic airway inflammation by amplifying a TH2 cell-dependent pathway in mice. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:606-14.
- 111. Schmitz J, Owyang A, Oldham E, Song Y, Murphy E, McClanahan TK, et al. IL-33, an interleukin-1-like cytokine that signals via the IL-1 receptor-related protein ST2 and induces T helper type 2-associated cytokines. Immunity 2005;23:479-90.
- 112. Coyle AJ, Lloyd C, Tian J, Nguyen T, Erikkson C, Wang L, et al. Crucial role of the interleukin 1 receptor family member T1/ST2 in T helper cell type 2-mediated lung mucosal immune responses. J Exp Med 1999;190:895-902.
- 113. Xu D, Chan WL, Leung BP, Huang F, Wheeler R, Piedrafita D, et al. Selective expression of a stable cell surface molecule on type 2 but not type 1 helper T cells. J Exp Med 1998;187:787-94.
- 114. Lohning M, Stroehmann A, Coyle AJ, Grogan JL, Lin S, Gutierrez-Ramos JC, et al. T1/ST2 is preferentially expressed on murine Th2 cells, independent of interleukin 4, interleukin 5, and interleukin 10, and important for Th2 effector function. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1998;95:6930-5.
- 115. Wang YH, Ito T, Homey B, Watanabe N, Martin R, Barnes CJ, et al. Maintenance and polarization of human TH2 central memory T cells by thymic stromal lymphopoietin-activated dendritic cells. Immunity 2006;24:827-38.
- Al-Shami A, Spolski R, Kelly J, Keane-Myers A, Leonard WJ. A role for TSLP in the development of inflammation in an asthma model. J Exp Med 2005;202: 829-39.
- 117. Zhou B, Comeau MR, De Smedt T, Liggitt HD, Dahl ME, Lewis DB, et al. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin as a key initiator of allergic airway inflammation in mice. Nat Immunol 2005;6:1047-53.
- Yoo J, Omori M, Gyarmati D, Zhou B, Aye T, Brewer A, et al. Spontaneous atopic dermatitis in mice expressing an inducible thymic stromal lymphopoietin transgene specifically in the skin. J Exp Med 2005;202:541-9.
- Soumelis V, Reche PA, Kanzler H, Yuan W, Edward G, Homey B, et al. Human epithelial cells trigger dendritic cell mediated allergic inflammation by producing TSLP. Nat Immunol 2002;3:673-80.
- Dong C. Diversification of T-helper-cell lineages: finding the family root of IL-17-producing cells. Nat Rev Immunol 2006;6:329-33.
- Iwakura Y, Ishigame H. The IL-23/IL-17 axis in inflammation. J Clin Invest 2006; 116:1218-22.
- Mangan PR, Harrington LE, O'Quinn DB, Helms WS, Bullard DC, Elson CO, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta induces development of the T(H)17 lineage. Nature 2006;441:231-4.
- Bettelli E, Carrier Y, Gao W, Korn T, Strom TB, Oukka M, et al. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. Nature 2006;441:235-8.
- 124. Holland SM, DeLeo FR, Elloumi HZ, Hsu AP, Uzel G, Brodsky N, et al. STAT3 mutations in the hyper-IgE syndrome. N Engl J Med 2007;357:1608-19.
- Minegishi Y, Saito M, Tsuchiya S, Tsuge I, Takada H, Hara T, et al. Dominantnegative mutations in the DNA-binding domain of STAT3 cause hyper-IgE syndrome. Nature 2007;448:1058-62.

- Sakaguchi S. Regulatory T cells: key controllers of immunologic self-tolerance. Cell 2000;101:455-8.
- Akdis CA, Blesken T, Akdis M, Wuthrich B, Blaser K. Role of interleukin 10 in specific immunotherapy. J Clin Invest 1998;102:98-106.
- 128. Francis JN, Till SJ, Durham SR. Induction of IL-10 + CD4 + CD25 + T cells by grass pollen immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;111:1255-61.
- Darnell JE Jr, Kerr IM, Stark GR. Jak-STAT pathways and transcriptional activation in response to IFNs and other extracellular signaling proteins. Science 1994; 264:1415-21.
- 130. Ihle JN, Witthuhn BA, Quelle FW, Yamamoto K, Thierfelder WE, Kreider B, et al. Signaling by the cytokine receptor superfamily: JAKs and STATs. Trends Biochem Sci 1994;19:222-7.
- 131. Ghislain JJ, Wong T, Nguyen M, Fish EN. The interferon-inducible Stat2:Stat1 heterodimer preferentially binds in vitro to a consensus element found in the promoters of a subset of interferon-stimulated genes. J Interferon Cytokine Res 2001; 21:379-88.
- 132. Dumoutier L, Lejeune D, Hor S, Fickenscher H, Renauld JC. Cloning of a new type II cytokine receptor activating signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT)1, STAT2 and STAT3. Biochem J 2003;370:391-6.
- 133. Dumoutier L, Tounsi A, Michiels T, Sommereyns C, Kotenko SV, Renauld JC. Role of the interleukin (IL)-28 receptor tyrosine residues for antiviral and antiproliferative activity of IL-29/interferon-lambda 1: similarities with type I interferon signaling. J Biol Chem 2004;279:32269-74.
- Takeda K, Tanaka T, Shi W, Matsumoto M, Minami M, Kashiwamura S, et al. Essential role of Stat6 in IL-4 signalling. Nature 1996;380:627-30.
- Losman JA, Chen XP, Hilton D, Rothman P. Cutting edge: SOCS-1 is a potent inhibitor of IL-4 signal transduction. J Immunol 1999;162:3770-4.
- Moser B, Loetscher P. Lymphocyte traffic control by chemokines. Nat Immunol 2001;2:123-8.
- Zlotnik A, Yoshie O. Chemokines: a new classification system and their role in immunity. Immunity 2000;12:121-7.
- Kelner GS, Kennedy J, Bacon KB, Kleyensteuber S, Largaespada DA, Jenkins NA, et al. Lymphotactin: a cytokine that represents a new class of chemokine. Science 1994;266:1395-9.
- Bazan JF, Bacon KB, Hardiman G, Wang W, Soo K, Rossi D, et al. A new class of membrane-bound chemokine with a CX3C motif. Nature 1997;385:640-4.
- 140. Charo IF, Myers SJ, Herman A, Franci C, Connolly AJ, Coughlin SR. Molecular cloning and functional expression of two monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 receptors reveals alternative splicing of the carboxy-terminal tails. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1994;91:2752-6.
- Ponath DP, Qin S, Post TW, Wang J, Wu L, Gerard NP, et al. Molecular cloning and characterization of a human eotaxin receptor expressed selectively on eosinophils. J Exp Med 1996;183:2437-48.
- Daugherty BL, Siciliano SJ, DeMartino JA, Malkowitz L, Sirotina A, Springer MS. Cloning, expression, and characterization of the human eosinophil eotaxin receptor. J Exp Med 1996;183:2349-54.
- 143. Isik N, Hereld D, Jin T. Fluorescence resonance energy transfer imaging reveals that chemokine-binding modulates heterodimers of CXCR4 and CCR5 receptors. PLoS ONE 2008;3:e3424.
- 144. Thelen M. Dancing to the tune of chemokines. Nat Immunol 2001;2:129-34.
- Ma YC, Huang J, Ali S, Lowry W, Huang XY. Src tyrosine kinase is a novel direct effector of G proteins. Cell 2000;102:635-46.
- Baggiolini M, Dewald B, Moser B. Human chemokines: an update. Annu Rev Immunol 1997;15:675-705.
- 147. Li Z, Jiang H, Xie W, Zhang Z, Smrcka A, Wu D. Roles of PLC-b2 and -b3 and PI3Kg in chemoattractant-mediated signal transduction. Science 2000;287:1046-9.
- 148. Lopez-Ilasaca M, Crespo P, Pellici PG, Gutkind JS, Wetzker R. Linkage of G protein-coupled receptors to the MAPK signaling pathway through PI3-kinase γ. Science 1997;275:394-7.
- 149. Balakin KV, Ivanenkov YA, Tkachenko SE, Kiselyov AS, Ivachtchenko AV. Regulators of chemokine receptor activity as promising anticancer therapeutics. Curr Cancer Drug Targets 2008;8:299-340.
- 150. Pruenster M, Muddle L, Bombosi P, Dimitrova S, Zsak M, Middleton J, et al. The Duffy antigen receptor for chemokines transports chemokines and supports their promigratory activity. Nat Immunol 2009;10:101-8.
- Zarbock A, Ley K. Neutrophil adhesion and activation under flow. Microcirculation 2009;16:31-42.
- 152. Constantin G, Majeed M, Giagulli C, Piccio L, Kim JY, Butcher EC, et al. Chemokines trigger immediate beta2 integrin affinity and mobility changes: differential regulation and roles in lymphocyte arrest under flow. Immunity 2000;13: 759-69.
- Luther SA, Cyster JG. Chemokines as regulators of T cell differentiation. Nat Immunol 2001;2:102-7.

- 154. Mackay CR. Chemokines: immunology's high impact factors. Nat Immunol 2001;2:95-101.
- 155. Breitfeld D, Ohl L, Kremmer E, Ellwart J, Sallusto F, Lipp M, et al. Follicular B helper T cells express CXC chemokine receptor 5, localize to B cell follicles, and support immunoglobulin production. J Exp Med 2000;192:1545-52.
- 156. Schaerli P, Willimann K, Lang AB, Lipp M, Loetscher P, Moser B. CXC chemokine receptor 5 expression defines follicular homing T cells with B cell helper function. J Exp Med 2000;192:1553-62.
- 157. von Vietinghoff S, Ley K. Homeostatic regulation of blood neutrophil counts. J Immunol 2008;181:5183-8.
- 158. Ying S, Merg Q, Zeibecoglou K, Robinson DS, Macfarlane A, Humbert M, et al. Eosinophil chemotactic chemokines (eotaxin, eotaxin-2, RANTES, monocyte chemoattractant protein-3 (MCP-3), and MCP-4), and C-C chemokine receptor 3 expression in bronchial biopsies from atopic and nonatopic (intrinsic) asthmatics. J Immunol 1999;163:6321-9.
- 159. Miotto D, Christodoulopoulos P, Olivenstein R, Taha R, Cameron L, Tsicopoulos A, et al. Expression of IFN-gamma-inducible protein; monocyte chemotactic proteins 1, 3, and 4; and eotaxin in TH1- and TH2-mediated lung diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;107:664-70.
- 160. Medoff BD, Sauty A, Tager AM, Maclean JA, Smith RN, Mathew A, et al. IFN-γ-inducible protein 10 (CXCL10) contributes to airway hyperreactivity and airway inflammation in a mouse model of asthma. J Immunol 2002;168:5278-86.
- 161. Gonzalo JA, Lloyd CM, Peled A, Delaney T, Coyle AJ, Gutierrez-Ramos JC. Critical involvement of the chemotactic axis CXCR4/stromal cell-derived factor-1a in the inflammatory component of allergic airway disease. J Immunol 2000;165:499-508.
- 162. Gerard C, Rollins BJ. Chemokines and disease. Nat Immunol 2001;2:108-15.
- 163. Venge J, Lampinen M, Hakansson L, Rak S, Venge P. Identification of IL-5 and RANTES as the major eosinophil chemoattractants in the asthmatic lung. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1996;97:1110-5.

- 164. Meurer R, Van Riper G, Feeney W, Cunningham P, Hora D, Springer MS, et al. Formation of eosinophilic and monocytic intradermal inflammatory sites in the dog by injection of human RANTES but not human monocyte chemoattractant protein 1, human macrophage inflammatory protein 1 alpha, or human interleukin 8. J Exp Med 1993;178:1913-21.
- 165. Terada N, Nomura T, Kim WJ, Otsuka Y, Takahashi R, Kishi H, et al. Expression of C-C chemokine TARC in human nasal mucosa and its regulation by cytokines. Clin Exp Allergy 2001;31:1923-31.
- 166. Hartl D, Latzin P, Zissel G, Krane M, Krauss-Etschmann S, Griese M. Chemokines indicate allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis in patients with cystic fibrosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:1370-6.
- Oppenheim JJ, Zachariae CO, Mukaida N, Matsushima K. Properties of the novel proinflammatory supergene "intercrine" cytokine family. Annu Rev Immunol 1991;9:617-48.
- Horuk R. The interleukin-8-receptor family: from chemokines to malaria. Immunol Today 1994;15:169-74.
- 169. Leonard EJ, Yoshimura T. Neutrophil attractant/activation protein-1 (NAP-1 [interleukin-8]). Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1990;2:479-86.
- Fulkerson PC, Zimmermann N, Hassman LM, Finkelman FD, Rothenberg ME. Pulmonary chemokine expression is coordinately regulated by STAT1, STAT6, and IFN-gamma. J Immunol 2004;173:7565-74.
- 171. Reefer AJ, Satinover SM, Solga MD, Lannigan JA, Nguyen JT, Wilson BB, et al. Analysis of CD25hiCD4+ "regulatory" T-cell subtypes in atopic dermatitis reveals a novel T(H)2-like population. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121: 415-22, e3.
- 172. Nguyen KD, Fohner A, Booker JD, Dong C, Krensky AM, Nadeau KC. XCL1 enhances regulatory activities of CD4 + CD25(high) CD127(low/-) T cells in human allergic asthma. J Immunol 2008;181:5386-95.

Kelly D. Stone, MD, PhD, Calman Prussin, MD, and Dean D. Metcalfe, MD Bethesda, Md

IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils are essential components of allergic inflammation. Antigen-specific IgE production, with subsequent fixation of IgE to FceRI receptors on mast cells and basophils, is central to the initiation and propagation of immediate hypersensitivity reactions. Mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils are central effector cells in allergic inflammation, as well as in innate and adaptive immunity. This review highlights what is known about these components and their roles in disease pathogenesis. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S73-80.)

Key words: IgE, mast cells, basophils, allergy, mastocytosis, hypereosinophilic syndromes

lgE

IgE concentration in the serum is the lowest of the 5 immunoglobulin subtypes, has the shortest half-life (approximately 2 days), and expression is tightly regulated in the absence of disease. IgE shows no transplacental transfer. In the absence of disease, IgE levels in cord blood are low (<2 kIU/L; < 4.8 mg/L), gradually increase throughout childhood with a peak at 10 to 15 years of age, and then decrease throughout adulthood. Total IgE levels are also influenced by genetic makeup, race, immune status, and environmental factors (eg, pollen exposure).¹

IgE synthesis

Isotype switching in general requires transcription through switch regions upstream of the new constant region, DNA cleavage of single-stranded DNA at the site of transcription, and DNA repair to recombine the VDJ domain with the new C domain. Isotype switching to IgE requires 2 signals. Signal 1 is provided by IL-4 or IL-13, acting through the IL-4 and IL-13 receptors by means of signal transducer and activator of transcription 6 (STAT6), which activates transcription at the IgE isotype-specific, S ϵ switch region. Signal 2 is provided by CD40 ligand (CD40L) on T cells acting through CD40 on B cells, which activates DNA switch recombination. In addition to activating transcription at the C ϵ locus, IL-4 and CD40L also induce expression of activation-induced deaminase (AID), which is involved in DNA repair, leading to class

0091-6749/\$00.00

Published by Elsevier, Inc on behalf of the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.11.017

Abbrevia	tions used
AID:	Activation induced deaminase
CD40L:	CD40 ligand
CEL:	Chronic eosinophilic leukemia
CysLT:	Cysteinyl leukotriene
ECP:	Eosinophil cationic protein
EDN:	Eosinophil-derived neurotoxin
EPO:	Eosinophil peroxidase
ITAM:	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif
LT:	Leukotriene
MBP:	Major basic protein
PAF:	Platelet-activating factor
PG:	Prostaglandin
SCF:	Stem cell factor
SM:	Systemic mastocytosis
STAT6:	Signal transducer and activator of transcription 6
TLR:	Toll-like receptor

switch and somatic hypermutation.² Patients with mutations in the genes encoding CD40, CD40L, and AID have all been shown to have defective class switching, with hyper-IgM syndrome.

The process of class switching is initiated when allergen is taken up by antigen-presenting cells, including allergen-specific B cells that take up allergen through the cell-surface immunoglobulin receptor. Processed fragments are then presented in the context of MHC class II to T_H2 cells recognizing the allergen-MHC II complex. Activation of the allergen-specific T_H2 cells leads to expression of IL-4, IL-13, and CD154 and induction of class switching to IgE. At the initiation of class switching, T cells are the source of both signals. However, basophils express high levels of IL-4, IL-13, and CD154 after activation and have been suggested to play a role in polyclonal amplification of IgE production and in the differentiation of T_H2 cells.² IL-4 production by human mast cells is minimal, likely making their role in the amplification less important.

Although class switching is generally thought to occur in the germinal center of lymphoid tissues, class switching to IgE has also been reported to occur in the respiratory mucosa of patients with allergic rhinitis and atopic asthma and in the gastrointestinal tract in patients with food allergy.³ These findings might have implications for patients with negative skin prick test responses or RAST results for allergens but with a history consistent with allergy, although the significance of these findings and clinical application is still not clear.

IgE receptors

There are 2 receptors for IgE: the low-affinity IgE receptor (Fc ϵ RII; CD23) expressed on the surface of B cells, as well as other hematopoietic cells, and the high-affinity IgE receptor (Fc ϵ RI). Fc ϵ RI is expressed on mast cells and basophils as tetramers ($\alpha\beta\gamma2$) and on antigen-presenting cells, at much lower levels, as trimers ($\alpha\gamma2$). Expression of the β chain in mast cells and basophils results in increased Fc ϵ RI surface expression and amplifies signaling through the receptor. Fc ϵ RI not occupied by

From the Laboratory of Allergic Diseases, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, National Institutes of Health.

Supported by the Intramural Research Program of the National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: K. D. Stone is an employee of the National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, Division of Intramural Research. C. Prussin and D. D. Metcalfe are employees of the National Institutes of Health, Department of Health and Human Services.

Received for publication June 9, 2009; revised November 9, 2009; accepted for publication November 11, 2009.

Reprint requests: Dean Metcalfe, MD, National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, 10 Center Dr, Bldg 10, Rm 11C205, MSC 1881, Bethesda, MD 20892-1881. E-mail: dmetcalfe@niaid.nih.gov.

IgE has a half-life on the mast cell surface of 24 hours *in vitro*, whereas receptors bound to IgE appear to be expressed for the life of the cell.⁴ The density of human basophil Fc ϵ RI expression correlates directly with serum IgE levels, where binding of IgE stabilizes the receptor at the cell surface. Similarly, the density of human mast cell Fc ϵ RI levels correlates with free IgE levels *in vitro*.⁵

The $Fc \in RI$ subunits have no known enzymatic activity but rather signal through associated cytoplasmic tyrosine kinases. The α chain of Fc \in RI binds to the Fc portion (C3 domain) of IgE and consists of an extracellular domain, a transmembrane domain, and a short cytoplasmic tail with no signaling motifs. The β subunit consists of 4 transmembrane domains with a single immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif (ITAM) and is associated with Lyn kinase. The γ subunits form a disulfidelinked dimer, and each subunit contains an ITAM. After aggregation of FceRI by multivalent antigen recognized by bound IgE, Lyn phosphorylates tyrosine residues in the ITAMs of the β and γ subunits. The tyrosine-phosphorylated γ subunit then recruits Syk kinase. Syk activates a number of downstream signaling events associated with mast cell or basophil activation.^{6,7} Syk-deficient basophils and mast cells do not degranulate after FceRI aggregation. Syk is the target for a number of experimental therapeutic agents.

The low-affinity IgE receptor FceRII (CD23) is a Ca-dependent lectin that is expressed on B cells, as well as T cells, Langerhans cells, macrophages, monocytes, eosinophils, and platelets. The receptor consists of a large extracellular domain with the lectin head that binds IgE, a single transmembrane domain, and a short cytoplasmic tail. Like the FceRI receptor, expression of CD23 is upregulated by IgE and IL-4.8 CD23 can be shed from the membrane into a soluble form, sCD23, by endogenous proteases (a disintegrin and metallopeptidase 10-ADAM10)9 and exogenous proteases, including the dust mite major allergen Der p 1. CD23 activation mediates IgE regulation, differentiation of B cells, activation of monocytes, and antigen presentation. Increased expression of membrane-bound CD23 on B cells and resultant soluble CD23 is seen in patients with allergic disorders. CD23 expression on B cells is reduced with allergen immunotherapy. Polymorphisms in the gene encoding CD23 have been reported to be associated with the risk of asthma exacerbation.¹⁰ An α -CD23 mAb, lumiliximab, has been tested in vitro, where it leads to a reduction in T_H2 responses and reduced IgE synthesis. Lumiliximab has been studied in a phase I trial in allergic asthma and is undergoing a phase II trial for the treatment of chronic lymphocytic leukemia.^{8,11}

Measurement of total and specific IgE

Total IgE is measured with a 2-site, noncompetitive immunometric assay. Anti-IgE antibody directed at the Fc region of IgE is fixed to a solid surface and is used to capture IgE from serum. After washing, a different α -IgE antibody linked to an enzyme, fluorophore, or radionuclide is added to detect captured IgE.¹² The minimum amount of IgE detectable in serum with these methods is usually 0.5 to 1 µg/L, where 1 kIU/L equals 2.4 µg/L IgE.

Methods for detection of free IgE are also important in some situations, specifically to determine the effectiveness of omalizumab (humanized anti-IgE mAb) treatment in decreasing free IgE levels in patients with suboptimal clinical responses. Total IgE levels generally increase by up to 5-fold after omalizumab treatment because of the increased stability of omalizumab-IgE complexes, whereas free IgE levels decrease by up to 95%. There is great variability in the accuracy of different systems for total IgE measurements in the presence of omalizumab, although some tests perform well in this setting.¹³ By using an mAb in the solid phase to capture IgE, followed by labeled FceRI α chain for detection of captured IgE, free IgE levels can be accurately measured¹⁴ as an indication of the mechanistic effectiveness of omalizumab in decreasing free IgE levels.

Measurement of allergen-specific IgE is determined by means of skin testing or measurement of allergen-specific IgE in serum. Assays to detect allergen-specific IgE are particularly useful to identify and monitor food allergy and when skin testing cannot be performed because of diffuse skin disease, significant dermatographism, inability to wean off medications interfering with the testing, or use of an extract believed to have a high probability of inducing a systemic reaction in the subject to be tested. The general principle used in such assays is to detect IgE that will bind to allergen fixed on a solid surface. The assays are influenced by the amount and quality of allergen bound to the solid support, the degree of nonspecific IgE binding, the affinity of the IgE antibody, and the degree of blocking of allergen-specific IgE binding by allergen-specific IgG. As a result, there is variability of levels of allergen-specific IgE detected by using different techniques and different reagents, making comparison between systems difficult.¹⁵ In addition, IgE concentration, clonality, specific activity, and affinity all influence biological activity, but are not measured by current in vitro assays.¹⁶

Role in health and disease

Increased IgE levels are seen in patients with atopic diseases, with the highest levels generally being seen in patients with atopic dermatitis, followed by those with atopic asthma, perennial allergic rhinitis, and seasonal allergic rhinitis. For seasonal allergens, peak IgE levels occur 4 to 6 weeks after the peak of the pollen season. An increased total IgE level (>1,000 ng/mL) is one of the major diagnostic criteria for allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis, and unlike other diseases associated with increased IgE levels, the level of total IgE in patients with allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis can used to monitor disease activity and response to therapy.

Increased IgE levels are also seen in other disorders, including parasitic infections (eg, strongyloidiasis, ascariasis, and schistosomiasis), nonparasitic infections (eg, EBV, cytomegalovirus, HIV, and Mycobacterium tuberculosis), inflammatory diseases (eg, Kimura disease, Churg-Strauss vasculitis, and Kawasaki disease), hematologic malignancies (eg, Hodgkin lymphoma and IgE myeloma), cutaneous diseases (eg, Netherton syndrome and bullous pemphigoid), cystic fibrosis, nephrotic syndrome, and primary immunodeficiency diseases.^{1,17} Primary immunodeficiency diseases associated with increased IgE levels include hyper-IgE syndrome, Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome, Omenn syndrome, immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, and X-linked inheritance (IPEX), and atypical complete DiGeorge syndrome.¹⁸ Increased IgE levels are also detected after hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, in smokers (particularly male smokers), and in those with alcoholism.

Because IgE plays a central role in the pathogenesis of atopic diseases, therapies directed at decreasing total IgE levels with anti-IgE mAbs (eg, omalizumab) have been developed. Omalizumab binds to the C3 region of the IgE Fc fragment and results in

complexes that decrease the level of free IgE available to bind IgE receptors. Omalizumab is approved for the treatment of atopic asthma and allergic rhinitis in patients older than 12 years with perennial allergen sensitization who are refractory to standard therapy. Reports have also been published describing the use of omalizumab in the treatment of other diseases, including idiopathic anaphylaxis, chronic urticaria, and eosinophilic gastrointestinal disorders.¹⁹ Episodes of anaphylaxis associated with administration of omalizumab have been reported and have led the US Food and Drug Administration to place a black box warning on this medication. Recommendations for administration are available from the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology and American College of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology Joint Task Force.²⁰

MAST CELLS

Mast cells are tissue-based inflammatory cells of hematopoietic origin that respond to signals of innate and adaptive immunity with immediate and delayed release of inflammatory mediators. They are located primarily in association with blood vessels and at epithelial surfaces. Mast cells are central to the pathogenesis of diseases of immediate hypersensitivity and mastocytosis, but are also implicated in host responses to pathogens, autoimmune diseases, fibrosis, and wound healing.

Morphology and phenotype

Mast cells are up to 20 μ m in diameter, are ovoid or irregularly elongated cells with an ovoid nucleus, and contain abundant metachromatic cytoplasmic granules. The metachromatic granule staining occurs as a result of abundant sulfated proteoglycans (eg, heparin and chondroitin sulfates) in the granules. The granule contents are crystalline by means of electron microscopy, but become amorphous after activation of the mast cell and before release of contents.^{21,22}

Human mast cells are divided into 2 major subtypes based on the presence of tryptase (MC_T cells) or tryptase and mast cell-specific chymase (MC_{TC} cells), each predominating in different locations.²³ Tryptase staining identifies all mast cells and is the primary method for identifying tissue mast cells. MC_T cells are the prominent mast cell type within the mucosa of the respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts and increase with mucosal inflammation. MC_T cells appear selectively attenuated in the small bowels of patients with end-stage immunodeficiency diseases. MC_{TC} cells are localized within connective tissues, such as the dermis, submucosa of the gastrointestinal tract, heart, conjunctivae, and perivascular tissues.²⁴

Mast cells are KIT (CD117) positive (receptor for stem cell factor [SCF]) and Fc ϵ RI⁺; they express other cell-surface receptors, depending on their location and stage of differentiation and activation. Mast cells express the activating IgG receptor Fc γ RIIa (CD32a) in the resting state and, in the presence of IFN- γ , the high affinity activating Fc γ RI (CD64). Inhibitory G protein–coupled receptors can also be expressed on mast cells, including the β_2 -adrenergic receptor, the adenosine receptor A2B, and the prostaglandin (PG) E₂ receptor EP₂. Mast cells might also express the following receptors: C3a and C5a receptors, IL-3R, IL-4R, IL-5R, IL-9R, IL-10R, GM-CSFR, IFN- γ R, CCR3, CCR5, CXCR2, CXCR4, nerve growth factor receptor, and Toll-like receptors (TLRs), among others.^{21,22,24}

Development and trafficking

Human mast cells arise from CD34⁺ pluripotent progenitor cells. Mast cell precursors circulate in the blood and then home to tissues, where they mature. Maturation of precursors in the tissues is dependent on SCF expressed on the surface of fibroblasts, stromal cells, and endothelial cells through binding to KIT on mast cells. The mechanisms of homing to specific tissues remains poorly understood, although the precursors express multiple chemokine receptors and integrins. Mast cell phenotype and behavior is altered by cytokines, such as IL-4, IL-5, and IFN- γ . For example, IL-4 upregulates expression of Fc ϵ RI, IL-5 promotes proliferation in the presence of SCF, and IFN- γ decreases mast cell numbers. Homing receptors, tissue-specific expression of SCF, and the cytokine milieu are all likely involved in the heterogeneity of differentiation and distribution of mast cells in specific tissues.

Mast cells increase in number several-fold in association with IgE-dependent immediate hypersensitivity reactions, including rhinitis, urticaria, and asthma; connective tissue disorders, such as rheumatoid arthritis; infectious diseases, such as parasitic infection; neoplastic diseases, such as lymphoma and leukemia; and osteoporosis, chronic liver disease, and chronic renal disease. The most striking increase in mast cells occurs in parasitic diseases and in mastocytosis (associated with gain-of-function mutations in KIT). Loss-of-function mutations in KIT result in piebaldism (white forelock and hypopigmented patches of skin) caused by defective melanocyte migration, but do not result in significant pathology in most patients, such as an increase in susceptibility to infection or autoimmune disease.

Activation

Aggregation of $Fc \in RI$ by polyvalent antigen recognized by bound IgE activates mast cells and is the basis for anaphylaxis and other allergic diseases. $Fc \in RI$ density on the surface of mast cells is upregulated in the presence of increased free IgE levels and in the presence of IL-4, thus enhancing activation. In addition, mast cells are activated by C3a and C5a through C3aR and C5aR (CD88), nerve growth factor through TRKA, and IgG through $Fc\gamma RI$. Mast cells are also activated by TLR ligands. For example, activation through TLR3 by double-stranded RNA induces human mast cells to produce IFN- γ . The extent and pattern of mediators released depends on the signal, its intensity, and the cytokine milieu. Mediator release, for example, is enhanced in the presence of SCF.^{6,7}

Mediators and effector function

Mediators produced by mast cells are divided into preformed mediators, newly synthesized lipid mediators, and cytokines/ chemokines. These categories are not absolutely exclusive because at least 1 cytokine, TNF- α , occurs both preformed and as a newly synthesized molecule.

Preformed mediators, including histamine, serine proteases (tryptase and chymase), carboxypeptidase A, and proteoglycans are stored in cytoplasmic granules. Proteoglycans, including heparin and chondroitin sulfates, are abundant in the granules and, because of their negative charge, form complexes with histamine, proteases, and other granule contents. On activation of mast cells, the granules fuse with the plasma membrane, and the contents are released into the extracellular environment within minutes. Histamine in the granules dissociates from the proteoglycans in the extracellular fluid by exchanging with sodium ions. Histamine has

effects on smooth muscle (contraction), endothelial cells, nerve endings, and mucous secretion. Histamine has a half-life of around 1 minute in the extracellular fluid and is degraded by histamine Nmethyltransferase to tele-methylhistamine (degraded to tele-methylimidazole acetaldehyde and tele-methylimidazole acetic acid) and by diamine oxidase to imidazole acetaldehyde (degraded to imidazole acetic acid and then ribosylated). Although histamine is difficult to measure in serum because of its short half-life, histamine and its metabolites can be measured in urine.

The majority of protein in the granules is made up of neutral proteases: tryptase in MC_T cells and tryptase, chymase, cathepsin G, and carboxypeptidase in MC_{TC} cells. Human mast cell α - and β-tryptases are derived from 2 adjacent genes on chromosome 16p13.3. Mature β -tryptase is the predominant form stored in secretory granules of all human mast cells (10-35 pg per human mast cell). It consists of 4 monomers stabilized in the tetrameric form by heparin proteoglycan. Tryptase is also constitutively secreted from human mast cells. Secreted tryptase consists largely of β -protryptase (immature β -tryptase) and α -protryptase. When mast cells are activated, there is a marked increase in tryptase that consists of mature β-tryptase. Commercial clinical assays for tryptase recognize both α - and β -tryptases, either total tryptase (protryptases and mature forms of α - and β -tryptases) or mature α - and β -tryptases. The α - and β - tryptases have 90% sequence homology. Baseline serum consists primarily of secreted protryptases that have been constitutively secreted from mast cells; their level is believed to reflect the mast cell burden and is increased in patients with systemic mastocytosis (SM). The marked increase in total tryptase level after an anaphylactic event is due to the additional release of mature β -tryptase. Tryptase levels after anaphylaxis peak in serum at around 1 hour, and increased levels can persist for several hours after a precipitating event, unlike histamine, which decreases to the baseline level by 1 hour. Anaphylaxis to parenteral agents (drugs and insect venom) is associated with increased tryptase levels, whereas anaphylaxis to oral agents, particularly foods, is often not accompanied by increased tryptase levels in the serum. The function of tryptase in vivo is unknown, but in vitro it will digest fibrinogen, fibronectin, prourokinase, pro-matrix metalloproteinase 3, protease-activated receptor 2, and complement component C3. Tryptase can activate fibroblasts, promote accumulation of inflammatory cells, and potentiate histamine-induced airway bronchoconstriction.

Mast cells activated through $Fc \in RI$ or KIT rapidly synthesize eicosanoid mediators from endogenous membrane arachidonic acid stores. Arachidonic acid released by phospholipase A2 is converted by COX and PGD synthase enzymes to PGD₂ (not produced by basophils) or by the 5-lipoxygenase pathway in cooperation with the 5-lipoxygenase activating protein to leukotriene (LT) A_4 , which is converted to LTB₄ or conjugated with glutathione to form LTC₄, the parent compound to the cysteinyl leukotrienes (CysLTs), which also include LTD₄ and LTE₄. LTB₄ works through at least 2 G protein-coupled receptors, BLT1 and BLT2, for chemotaxis of neutrophils and effector T cells. CysLTs work through at least 2 G protein-coupled receptors, CysLT1 and CysLT2 as potent bronchoconstrictors, to promote vascular permeability, induce mucus production, and attract eosinophils. PGD2 is also a bronchoconstrictor and attracts eosinophils and basophils, and its active metabolite $(9\alpha, 11\beta)$ PGF₂) is a constrictor of coronary arteries.

 $TNF-\alpha$ is a major cytokine stored and released by mast cells. It upregulates endothelial and epithelial adhesion molecules,

increases bronchial responsiveness, and has antitumor effects. Other cytokines produced by mast cells include IL-3, GM-CSF, and IL-5, which are critical for eosinophil development and survival, and IL-6, IL-10 and IL-13. Human mast cells also produce several chemokines, including CXCL8 (IL-8) and CCL3 (macrophage inflammatory protein 1α).^{21,22,24}

Role in health and disease

Mast cells are thought to function in homeostasis, including wound healing, and in innate and adaptive immunity based on animal studies and *in vitro* models. Diseases associated with mast cells include those caused by extrinsic mechanisms, such as IgE-mediated diseases acting through $Fc \in RI$ receptors on mast cells or direct mast cell activators acting through other receptors and those caused by intrinsic mast cell disorders, most notably mastocytosis and the recently described monoclonal mast cell activation syndrome.

Mast cell activation through $Fc \in RI$ is central to the pathogenesis of allergic diseases, including anaphylaxis, allergic rhinitis, and allergic asthma. Activation of $Fc \in RI$ by polyvalent allergen recognized by bound IgE leads to the initiation of an immediate hypersensitivity reaction, as well as a late-phase reaction. The immediate reaction is determined by preformed mediators and rapidly synthesized lipid mediators and results in erythema, edema, and itching in the skin; sneezing and rhinorrhea in the upper respiratory tract; cough, bronchospasm, edema, and mucous secretion in the lower respiratory tract; nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, and cramping in the gastrointestinal tract; and hypotension. Late-phase reactions are mediated by cytokines and chemokines and can occur 6 to 24 hours after the immediate reaction. Late-phase reactions are characterized by edema and leukocytic influx and can play a role in persistent asthma.

Pathologic excess of mast cells, most notably in the skin, bone marrow, gastrointestinal tract, spleen, liver, and lymph nodes, usually caused by activating mutations in KIT, leads to mastocytosis.²⁴ This disease can occur in any age group and in the majority of cases is first suspected because of the appearance of fixed pigmented skin lesions that urticate with stroking (Darier sign), termed urticaria pigmentosa. The clinical presentation can also include unexplained flushing and hypotension. Mastocytosis varies from indolent forms of mastocytosis to mastocytosis associated with bone marrow pathology, including myelodysplasia. Diagnostic criteria for the disease have been established and include characteristic skin findings, an increased baseline serum total tryptase level, and specific bone marrow findings.²¹ Cutaneous mastocytosis is diagnosed based on typical skin lesions with multifocal or diffuse infiltrates of mast cells on biopsy and the absence of diagnostic criteria sufficient for the diagnosis of SM. SM is diagnosed based on the presence of major and minor criteria.²⁵ The major criterion is the presence of multifocal dense infiltrates of 15 or more mast cells per high-power field in the bone marrow, other extracutaneous organs, or both. The minor criteria are as follows: (1) in biopsy sections of bone marrow or other extracutaneous organs, greater than 25% of mast cells in the infiltrate are spindle shaped or have atypical morphology, or of all mast cells in bone marrow aspirate smears, greater than 25% are atypical or mature; (2) an activating point mutation at codon 816 of KIT in the bone marrow, blood, or another extracutaneous site is detected; (3) mast cells in bone marrow, blood, or other extracutaneous organs expressing CD2, CD25, or both in addition to normal mast cell markers are present; and (4) serum total tryptase

levels persistently exceed 20 ng/mL (unless there is an associated clonal myeloid disorder, in which case this parameter is not valid).²⁵ The presence of the major criterion and 1 minor criterion or the presence of at least 3 minor criteria is diagnostic for SM.

Monoclonal mast cell activation syndrome is a recently described syndrome characterized by patients with idiopathic anaphylaxis or systemic anaphylaxis to be stings who are found based on bone marrow biopsy to have at least 2 minor criteria for SM but lack cutaneous findings.²⁶⁻²⁸ Aberrant, clonal mast cell populations are characteristic of this disorder. Although optimal treatment is not determined, consideration of this diagnosis should be made in patients with idiopathic anaphylaxis.

BASOPHILS

Basophils share many features with mast cells, including expression of FceRI, secretion of T_H^2 cytokines, metachromatic staining, and release of histamine after activation, but constitute a distinct lineage with many unique features (Table I). A notable feature of basophils is their rapid and potent expression of IL-4 and IL-13. Although basophils have been viewed as having functions similar to mast cells, recent work has highlighted the unique functions of basophils and their role in allergic responses and immune regulation.²⁹⁻³¹

Morphology and phenotype

Basophils are 5 to 8 μ m in diameter, exhibit a segmented condensed nucleus, and are identified by means of staining with basic dyes, such as toluidine blue or Alcian blue. There are fewer but larger granules in basophils compared with those seen in mast cells. Unlike mast cells, basophils have little proliferative capacity. Basophils express a variety of cytokine receptors (eg, IL-3R, IL-5R, and GM-CSFR), chemokine receptors (CCR2 and CCR3), complement receptors (CD11b, CD11c, CD35, and CD88), PG receptors (CRTH2), immunoglobulin Fc receptors (Fc ϵ RI and Fc γ RIIb), and TLRs.^{22,32}

Development and trafficking

Basophils develop from CD34⁺ progenitors, differentiate and mature in the bone marrow, and circulate in the periphery, where they constitute less than 1% of peripheral blood leukocytes and are thought to have a half-life of a few days. IL-3 is the dominant cytokine driving basophil differentiation and is sufficient to differentiate stem cells into basophils. Although not predominantly a tissue-dwelling cell, basophils express integrins and chemokine receptors and are able to infiltrate inflamed tissues, particularly in the skin of patients with atopic dermatitis and the airway of patients with respiratory allergies.

Activation

Basophils express a complete Fc \in RI ($\alpha\beta\gamma2$), the surface expression of which directly correlates with free IgE concentration. Aggregation of Fc \in RI bound to IgE by multivalent antigen leads to basophil activation, granule exocytosis, and mediator release. C3a and C5a also activate basophils through their receptors on the surface of basophils. IL-3, IL-5, GM-CSF, and histamine-releasing factor, as well as several chemokines, prime basophils, leading to enhanced degranulation and IL-4 and IL-13 secretion after Fc \in RI activation, but do not fully activate basophils alone.³³ TLR2 and TLR4 are also expressed on basophils, and activation leads to IL-

TABLE I. Major features	s of ma	ist cells a	and ba	sophils
-------------------------	---------	-------------	--------	---------

	Mast cells	Basophils
Origin	Hematopoietic stem cells	Hematopoietic stem cells
Site of maturation	Connective tissues	Bone marrow
Lifespan	Months	Days
Primary location	Tissues	Intravascular circulation
Size	6-12 μm	5-7 μm
Nucleus	Oval or round	Segmented
Granules	Smaller and more numerous compared with basophils	Larger and fewer compared with mast cells
Peptidoglycans	Heparin and chondroitin sulfates	Predominantly chondroitin sulfates
Tryptase content	High	Low
Lipid mediators	PGD ₂ , LTB ₄ , LTC ₄ , LTD ₄ , LTE ₄ , PAF	LTC ₄ , LTD ₄ , LTE ₄

4 and IL-13 secretion and potentiation of IgE- and non–IgE-induced activation. Similarly, IL-33, a member of the IL-1 superfamily, activates basophils through the ST2 receptor, resulting in IL-4 and IL-13 expression and potentiation of IgE-mediated degranulation.^{34,35} The gp120 protein from HIV is reported to act as a superantigen binding IgE, leading to secretion of IL-4 and IL-13.

Mediators and effector function

Like mast cells, mediators produced by basophils are divided into preformed mediators, newly synthesized lipid mediators, and cytokines/chemokines.³³

The major preformed mediator in storage granules of basophils is histamine. Histamine in these granules complexes with proteoglycans, most notably chondroitin sulfate, and dissociates after exocytosis by ion exchange and changes in pH. Basophil granules appear to contain less heparin than do mast cell granules. Tryptase levels in basophil granules are thought to be much lower than those in mast cells; however, there can be variability.

Basophils rapidly produce LTC_4 and its peptidolytic products, LTD_4 and LTE_4 , after activation. All 3 CysLTs are potent bronchoconstrictors and increase vascular permeability. Unlike mast cells, basophils do not produce PGD₂.

Cytokines expressed by activated basophils include IL-4, IL-13, and GM-CSF. IL-4 in particular is rapidly secreted after activation and at high levels. In several model systems, rapid, non–IgE-mediated IL-4 production by basophils is the source of early IL-4 that "primes the pump" for subsequent T_H^2 cell differentiation.³¹ Basophils expressing IL-4, IL-13, and CD154 (CD40L) have been suggested to be important for amplification of IgE synthesis. The protease granzyme B is produced by activated basophils after IL-3 treatment and is secreted after inhalation allergen challenge of asthmatic subjects.³⁶

Role in health and disease

The physiologic role of basophils remains unknown, although they are thought to play a role in host defense, particularly against parasites. A role for basophils in innate immunity is suggested by their expression of a functional TLR2 receptor, as well as their non–IgE-dependent activation by multiple proteases, including Der p 1 and hookworm. Basophils are the predominant source of IL-4 in allergen- and helminth parasite–activated PBMCs, as well as in corresponding murine models. Basophils have been identified in cutaneous and pulmonary late-phase allergic responses and are found in increased numbers in the lungs of patients who die of asthma.²⁹⁻³² Recent data from murine models (immunized with protease allergen, ovalbumin, and helminth infection) have suggested a direct role for basophils in antigen presentation for induction of T_H2 responses, with expression of MHC class II molecules and IL-4 production.³⁷⁻³⁹

EOSINOPHILS

Eosinophils are granulocytes that were first described to stain with acid aniline dyes, such as eosin. Blood and tissue eosinophilia are hallmark signs of helminth infection, allergy, asthma, eosinophilic gastrointestinal disorders, and a number of other rare disorders.

Morphology and phenotype

Human eosinophils have a bilobed nucleus with highly condensed chromatin and 2 major types of granules, specific and primary. Specific granules have a distinctive ultrastructural appearance with an electron-dense core and contain cationic proteins that give eosinophils their unique staining properties. The major cationic proteins in the specific granules are major basic protein (MBP), eosinophil peroxidase (EPO), eosinophil cationic protein (ECP), and eosinophil-derived neurotoxin (EDN). Primary granules are similar to those found in other granulocyte lineages, are formed early in eosinophil development, and are enriched in Charcot-Leyden crystal protein. Eosinophils also contain lipid bodies, which are cytoplasmic structures lacking a surrounding membrane that contain eicosanoid synthetic enzymes and are the major site of eicosanoid synthesis. Lipid bodies are formed rapidly after activation of eosinophils.40-42

Eosinophils express an array of cell-surface molecules, including immunoglobulin receptors for IgG (Fc γ RII/CD32) and IgA (Fc α RI/CD89); complement receptors (CR1/CD35, CR3, and CD88); cytokine receptors (IL-3R, IL-5R, and GM-CSF that promote eosinophil development, as well as receptors for IL-1 α , IL-2, IL-4, IFN- α , and TNF- α); chemokines (CCR1 and CCR3); adhesion molecules (very late antigen 4, α 4 β 7, and siglec-8); leukotriene receptors (CysLT1R and CysLT2R; LTB₄ receptor); PG receptor; and TLRs (particularly TLR7/8). Eosinophil expression of Fc ϵ RI is minimal, does not activate eosinophils, and is of unclear functional significance. Eosinophils also express several inhibitory receptors.⁴³

Development and trafficking

IL-5, IL-3, and GM-CSF all promote the development of eosinophils from CD34⁺ hematopoietic progenitor cells, although only IL-5 is specific for eosinophil development and differentiation. Pluripotent hematopoietic stem cells differentiate into an eosinophil/basophil progenitor before commitment to the eosinophil lineage. Progenitors committed to the eosinophil lineage are identified based on expression of CD34, IL-5 receptor, and CCR3. Eosinophils develop in the bone marrow and are released into the circulation, most notably after stimulation by IL-5, although there is a large pool of mature eosinophils that remains in the bone marrow. IL-5 produced at sites of allergic inflammation or helminth infection acts distally on the bone marrow to release eosinophils.⁴⁴ Additionally, allergen challenge or the experimental administration of CCL11 (eotaxin-1), acting through the CCR3 receptor, causes bone marrow release of mature eosinophils and eosinophil precursors.

Once released from the bone marrow, after stimulation with IL-5, eosinophils enter the circulation and traffic to tissue. The halflife of eosinophils in the circulation is 8 to 18 hours. The vast majority of eosinophils are located in the tissues, particularly at mucosal surfaces in the gastrointestinal tract in homeostasis and at sites of T_H2 -dominated inflammation. IL-4 and IL-13 play a central role in promoting eosinophil trafficking to mucosal tissue by upregulating eotaxin (CCL11 and CCL26) and endothelial cell vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 expression. In contrast to eotaxins, IL-5 does not have a major role in promoting eosinophil entry into tissues. PAF, LTD₂, C5a, and CCL5 (RANTES) are also potent eosinophil chemotactic factors. Survival of eosinophils in the tissues might be enhanced by IL-3, IL-5, GM-CSF, IL-33, and IFN- γ .

Activation

There is no consensus on the major signaling mechanism for eosinophil activation. Eosinophils can be activated by crosslinking of IgG or IgA Fc receptors by agarose beads with IgG, IgA, or secretory IgA, with the latter being most potent. Eosinophils can be primed for activation by a number of mediators, including IL-3, IL-5, GM-CSF, CC chemokines, and PAF. The outcome of activation is variable, with 4 mechanisms of eosinophil degranulation reported: exocytosis, compound exocytosis, piecemeal exocytosis, and cytolysis. Different mediators of activation can differentially affect the type of degranulation and factors expressed in the activated state. The details of this remain unknown.

Mediators and effector function

Eosinophils release proinflammatory mediators, including granule-stored cationic proteins, newly synthesized eicosanoids, and cytokines.⁴⁰⁻⁴²

MBP accounts for more than 50% of the eosinophil granule protein mass and is the major component of the crystalloid cores of specific granules. MBP is highly cationic and lacks enzymatic activity, and toxicity is believed to be mediated by enhanced membrane permeability resulting from interactions of the cationic protein with the plasma membrane. MBP has *in vitro* activity against parasites, including helminths and schistosomula. In patients with asthma, serum and bronchoalveolar lavage fluid MBP correlate with bronchial hyperresponsiveness.

EDN and ECP, both of which have RNAse activity, are localized to the matrix of specific granules and demonstrate *in vitro* toxicity to parasites and single-stranded RNA pneumoviruses, including respiratory syncytial virus. Although both proteins exhibit RNAse activity (EDN > > ECP), the RNAse activity does not appear to be required for toxicity. Genes encoding EDN and ECP both show exceedingly high rates of mutations, suggesting the molecules are under extraordinary selective pressure, as might be expected of genes responding to the rapid evolution of microbial pathogens. EPO is a highly cationic protein localized to the matrix of specific granules and makes up approximately 25% of granule protein. EPO catalyzes the oxidation of halides, pseudohalides, and nitric oxide to oxidant products that are toxic to microorganisms and host cells.

Charcot-Leyden crystal protein (galectin-10) is a hydrophobic protein of unknown function that is produced in high levels in eosinophils. The protein is stored in primary granules and is released with eosinophil activation. Crystals of this protein can be detected in the stool or sputum of patients with gastrointestinal or respiratory eosinophilia.

Eosinophils are also a source of lipid-derived mediators, including LTC₄, PGE₂, thromboxane, and PAF. Although granule proteins are the major eosinophil effector molecules, eosinophils are capable of producing a number of cytokines and chemokines, including TGF- β , IL-3, IL-4, IL-5, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12, IL-13, IL-16, IL-18, TNF- α , CCL5, and CCL11. Eosinophil cytokines are stored preformed in granules and can be rapidly released on degranulation. However, eosinophils generally produce lower amounts of cytokines than other leukocytes, and no essential role for eosinophil cytokine expression in disease or host defense has been demonstrated. Eosinophils demonstrate immunomodulatory activity through multiple mechanisms, including secretion of cytokines, antigen presentation, or expression of indolamine 2,3 dioxygenase, leading to kynurenine production, which has anti-T_H1 activity.

Role in health and disease

Peripheral blood eosinophil counts up to 500/mm³ are normal, and there is significant diurnal variation, with lowest levels in the morning and highest levels in the evening. An increase in peripheral blood and tissue eosinophil numbers is typical of a number of diseases, such as allergic diseases, including atopic asthma (usually mild eosinophilia), drug reactions, helminth infections, and hypereosinophilic syndromes, among other disorders. Eosinophilia can also be seen in specific primary immunodeficiency diseases, most notably Omenn syndrome and hyper-IgE syndrome. Eosinopenia is typically seen in patients with acute bacterial or viral infections and with systemic corticosteroid treatment. The presence of eosinophilia in a febrile patient should raise the suspicion of possible adrenal insufficiency.⁴⁵

Allergic diseases, including allergic rhinitis, atopic asthma, and atopic dermatitis, can be associated with a mild peripheral blood eosinophilia, although tissue eosinophil numbers and numbers of eosinophils in nasal secretions, sputum, and bronchoalveolar lavage fluid can be more significantly increased. Studies in murine models support a role for eosinophils in airway remodeling, airway hyperreactivity, and mucous production.⁴⁰ Anti-IL-5 treatment of a diverse population of asthmatic patients demonstrated a 90% decrease in peripheral eosinophil counts but only a 50% decrease in tissue eosinophil counts and minimal improvement in asthma control. There is now a greater appreciation that there are multiple phenotypes of asthma, including phenotypes based on inflammatory mechanisms (eg, eosinophilic, neutrophilic, and paucigranulocytic).⁴⁶ More recent studies of anti-IL-5 treatment focusing on patients with "eosinophilic asthma" refractory to treatment with corticosteroids demonstrated significant improvement in peripheral blood and sputum eosinophil counts and improved asthma control.^{47,48} Identifying phenotypes of diseases susceptible to specific treatment is an important goal in therapeutic trials. In this case eosinophils appear to play a particularly important role in those with primary eosinophilic inflammation.

Hypereosinophilic syndromes are a heterogeneous group of disorders characterized by a marked increase in eosinophil counts in the peripheral blood (>1,500/mm³); persistent eosinophilia, evidence of end-organ damage, or both; and exclusion of known causes of eosinophilia, including parasitic infections and drug reactions. These disorders have been classified into one of 6 groups:

(1) myeloproliferative variant (includes FIP1L1/PDGFR fusionpositive and fusion-negative chronic eosinophilic leukemia [CEL]); (2) lymphocytic variant (clonal expansion of T cells secreting IL-5); (3) familial (family history of persistent eosinophilia with no identifiable cause); (4) undefined (includes benign eosinophilia with no end-organ involvement and eosinophilia associated with recurrent angioedema); (5) overlap (hypereosinophilia with organ-restricted eosinophilic disorders, such as eosinophilic gastrointestinal disorders or eosinophilic pneumonia), and (6) associated (hypereosinophilia associated with Churg-Strauss syndrome, mastocytosis, sarcoidosis, HIV, and other disorders).⁴⁹ Treatment for these disorders is initiated early to prevent end-organ damage. Systemic corticosteroids are the first-line treatment for most forms of hypereosinophilic syndromes. FIP1L1/PDGFR-positive CEL is treated with the tyrosine kinase inhibitor imatinib as first-line therapy.^{50,51} In non-FIP1L1/PDGFR-positive CEL, anti-IL-5 treatment with mepolizumab has been shown to reduce the dose of systemic corticosteroid required to maintain reduced peripheral eosinophil counts.⁵²

CONCLUSION

Mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils express many of the same receptors and cytokines yet have different effector functions. Mast cells are tissue resident cells and uniquely required for immediate hypersensitivity. Basophils are largely circulating cells but home to areas of allergic inflammation during the latephase response. Eosinophils are resident to the gastrointestinal tract but also home to allergic inflammatory sites. The dominant cytokines produced by these cells differ: basophils express abundant IL-4 and IL-13 but little IL-5, whereas mast cells produce IL-5 and IL-13 but little IL-4. Although eosinophils can express a range of cytokines, their production of cytotoxic granule proteins is thought to be their major effector function. Differences in trafficking, activation, and mediator production contribute to each cell's unique role.

REFERENCES

- Smith P, Ownby DR. Clinical significance of IgE. In: Adkinson N, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2009.
- Vercelli D. Immunobiology of IgE. In: Adkinson N, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2009.
- 3. Gould HJ, Sutton BJ. IgE in allergy and asthma today. Nat Rev Immunol 2008;8:205-17.
- MacGlashan D Jr. IgE receptor and signal transduction in mast cells and basophils. Curr Opin Immunol 2008;20:717-23.
- Gomez G, Jogie-Brahim S, Shima M, Schwartz LB. Omalizumab reverses the phenotypic and functional effects of IgE-enhanced Fc epsilonRI on human skin mast cells. J Immunol 2007;179:1353-61.
- Rivera J, Fierro NA, Olivera A, Suzuki R. New insights on mast cell activation via the high affinity receptor for IgE. Adv Immunol 2008;98:85-120.
- Gilfillan AM, Rivera J. The tyrosine kinase network regulating mast cell activation. Immunol Rev 2009;228:149-69.
- 8. Rosenwasser LJ, Meng J. Anti-CD23. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2005;29:61-72.
- Weskamp G, Ford JW, Sturgill J, Martin S, Docherty AJ, Swendeman S, et al. ADAM10 is a principal "sheddase" of the low-affinity immunoglobulin E receptor CD23. Nat Immunol 2006;7:1293-8.
- Tantisira KG, Silverman ES, Mariani TJ, Xu J, Richter BG, Klanderman BJ, et al. FCER2: a pharmacogenetic basis for severe exacerbations in children with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1285-91.
- Poole JA, Meng J, Reff M, Spellman MC, Rosenwasser LJ. Anti-CD23 monoclonal antibody, lumiliximab, inhibited allergen-induced responses in antigen-presenting cells and T cells from atopic subjects. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:780-8.

- Hamilton R. Assessment of human allergic diseases. In: Rich R, Fleisher TA, Shearer WT, Schroeder HW, Frew AJ, Weyand CM, editors. Clinical immunology: principles and practice. 3rd ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2008.
- Hamilton RG. Accuracy of US Food and Drug Administration-cleared IgE antibody assays in the presence of anti-IgE (omalizumab). J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:759-66.
- Hamilton RG, Marcotte GV, Saini SS. Immunological methods for quantifying free and total serum IgE levels in allergy patients receiving omalizumab (Xolair) therapy. J Immunol Methods 2005;303:81-91.
- Wang J, Godbold JH, Sampson HA. Correlation of serum allergy (IgE) tests performed by different assay systems. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1219-24.
- Christensen LH, Holm J, Lund G, Riise E, Lund K. Several distinct properties of the IgE repertoire determine effector cell degranulation in response to allergen challenge. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:298-304.
- Pien GC, Orange JS. Evaluation and clinical interpretation of hypergammaglobulinemia E: differentiating atopy from immunodeficiency. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:392-5.
- Ozcan E, Notarangelo LD, Geha RS. Primary immune deficiencies with aberrant IgE production. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1054-64.
- Casale TB, Stokes J. Anti-IgE therapy: clinical utility beyond asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:770-1,e1.
- Cox L, Platts-Mills TA, Finegold I, Schwartz LB, Simons FE, Wallace DV. American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology/American College of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology Joint Task Force Report on omalizumab-associated anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1373-7.
- Hsu F, Boyce JA. Biology of mast cells and their mediators. In: Adkinson N, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2009.
- Metz M, Brockow K, Metcalfe DD, Galli SJ. Mast cells, basophils, and mastocytosis. In: Rich R, Fleisher TA, Shearer WT, Schroeder HW, Frew AJ, Weyand CM, editors. Clinical immunology: principles and practice. 3rd ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2008.
- Zhao W, Schwartz LB. Mast cells. In: Greaves M, Kaplan AP, editors. Urticaria and angioedema. New York: Marcel Dekker; 2009.
- 24. Metcalfe DD. Mast cells and mastocytosis. Blood 2008;112:946-56.
- Horny H-P, Metcalfe DD, Bennett JM, Bain BJ, Akin C, Escribano L, editors. WHO classification of tumours of hematopoietic and lymphoid tissues. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2008. p. 54-63.
- Akin C, Scott LM, Kocabas CN, Kushnir-Sukhov N, Brittain E, Noel P, et al. Demonstration of an aberrant mast-cell population with clonal markers in a subset of patients with "idiopathic" anaphylaxis. Blood 2007;110:2331-3.
- Bonadonna P, Perbellini O, Passalacqua G, Caruso B, Colarossi S, Dal Fior D, et al. Clonal mast cell disorders in patients with systemic reactions to Hymenoptera stings and increased serum tryptase levels. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:680-6.
- Sonneck K, Florian S, Mullauer L, Wimazal F, Fodinger M, Sperr WR, et al. Diagnostic and subdiagnostic accumulation of mast cells in the bone marrow of patients with anaphylaxis: Monoclonal mast cell activation syndrome. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 2007;142:158-64.
- Karasuyama H, Mukai K, Tsujimura Y, Obata K. Newly discovered roles for basophils: a neglected minority gains new respect. Nat Rev Immunol 2009;9:9-13.
- 30. Min B. Basophils: what they "can do" versus what they "actually do. Nat Immunol 2008;9:1333-9.
- Sullivan BM, Locksley RM. Basophils: a nonredundant contributor to host immunity. Immunity 2009;30:12-20.
- Schroeder J. Biology of basophils. In: Adkinson N, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2009.

- 33. MacGlashan D. Biochemical events in basophil/mast cell activation and mediator release. In: Adkinson N, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2009.
- Pecaric-Petkovic T, Didichenko SA, Kaempfer S, Spiegl N, Dahinden CA. Human basophils and eosinophils are the direct target leukocytes of the novel IL-1 family member IL-33. Blood 2009;113:1526-34.
- Suzukawa M, Iikura M, Koketsu R, Nagase H, Tamura C, Komiya A, et al. An IL-1 cytokine member, IL-33, induces human basophil activation via its ST2 receptor. J Immunol 2008;181:5981-9.
- 36. Tschopp CM, Spiegl N, Didichenko S, Lutmann W, Julius P, Virchow JC, et al. Granzyme B, a novel mediator of allergic inflammation: its induction and release in blood basophils and human asthma. Blood 2006;108:2290-9.
- Perrigoue JG, Saenz SA, Siracusa MC, Allenspach EJ, Taylor BC, Giacomin PR, et al. MHC class II-dependent basophil-CD4 + T cell interactions promote T(H)2 cytokine-dependent immunity. Nat Immunol 2009;10:697-705.
- Sokol CL, Chu NQ, Yu S, Nish SA, Laufer TM, Medzhitov R. Basophils function as antigen-presenting cells for an allergen-induced T helper type 2 response. Nat Immunol 2009;10:713-20.
- Yoshimoto T, Yasuda K, Tanaka H, Nakahira M, Imai Y, Fujimori Y, et al. Basophils contribute to T(H)2-IgE responses in vivo via IL-4 production and presentation of peptide-MHC class II complexes to CD4 + T cells. Nat Immunol 2009;10: 706-12.
- Blanchard C, Rothenberg ME. Biology of the eosinophil. Adv Immunol 2009;101: 81-121.
- Hogan SP, Rosenberg HF, Moqbel R, Phipps S, Foster PS, Lacy P, et al. Eosinophils: biological properties and role in health and disease. Clin Exp Allergy 2008;38:709-50.
- Moqbel R, Lacy P, Adamko DJ, Odemuyiwa SO. Biology of eosinophils. In: Adkinson N, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2009.
- Munitz A, Levi-Schaffer F. Inhibitory receptors on eosinophils: a direct hit to a possible Achilles heel? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1382-7.
- Rosenberg HF, Phipps S, Foster PS. Eosinophil trafficking in allergy and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1303-12.
- 45. Weller P. Eosinophilia and eosinophil-related disorders. In: Adkinson N, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby Elsevier; 2009.
- Wenzel SE. Asthma: defining of the persistent adult phenotypes. Lancet 2006;368: 804-13.
- Haldar P, Brightling CE, Hargadon B, Gupta S, Monteiro W, Sousa A, et al. Mepolizumab and exacerbations of refractory eosinophilic asthma. N Engl J Med 2009;360:973-84.
- Nair P, Pizzichini MM, Kjarsgaard M, Inman MD, Efthimiadis A, Pizzichini E, et al. Mepolizumab for prednisone-dependent asthma with sputum eosinophilia. N Engl J Med 2009;360:985-93.
- Gleich GJ, Leiferman KM. The hypereosinophilic syndromes: current concepts and treatments. Br J Haematol 2009;145:271-85.
- Gotlib J, Cools J. Five years since the discovery of FIP1L1-PDGFRA: what we have learned about the fusion and other molecularly defined eosinophilias. Leukemia 2008;22:1999-2010.
- Klion AD, Bochner BS, Gleich GJ, Nutman TB, Rothenberg ME, Simon HU, et al. Approaches to the treatment of hypereosinophilic syndromes: a workshop summary report. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:1292-302.
- Rothenberg ME, Klion AD, Roufosse FE, Kahn JE, Weller PF, Simon HU, et al. Treatment of patients with the hypereosinophilic syndrome with mepolizumab. N Engl J Med 2008;358:1215-28.

Genetics of allergic disease

John W. Holloway, PhD,^{a,b} Ian A. Yang, MBBS, PhD,^{c,d} and Stephen T. Holgate, MD, DSc, FMed Sci^a

Southampton, United Kingdom, and Brisbane, Australia

Allergic diseases are complex genetic diseases resulting from the effect of multiple genetic and interacting environmental factors on their pathophysiology. Recent years have seen considerable progress in unraveling the contribution of these factors to an individual subject's susceptibility to, subsequent development of, and severity of disease. This has resulted in increasing insight into novel areas of allergic disease pathophysiology, for example the significant role played by locally acting tissue susceptibility factors like epithelial/epidermal barrier function and remodeling, such as filaggrin, ADAM33, and GSDML/ORMDL3, in patients with atopic dermatitis and asthma. Furthermore, studies of gene-environment interactions and Mendelian randomization approaches have led to increased insight into the importance of environmental triggers for allergic disease. Studies of the timing of action of genetic variants in determining disease susceptibility have highlighted the importance of in utero development and early life in determining susceptibility to allergic disease. In the future, genetic discoveries in allergic disease will potentially lead to better endophenotyping, prognostication, prediction of treatment response, and insights into molecular pathways to develop more targeted therapy for these conditions. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S81-94.)

Key words: Heritability, genetics, genetic testing, pharmacogenetics, epigenetics

THE HERITABILITY OF ALLERGIC DISEASE

In 1860, Henry Hyde Salter, in his magnus opus, *On Asthma: Its Pathology and Treatment*, wrote, "Is asthma hereditary? I think there can be no doubt that it is."¹ Subsequent to this, many studies have now conclusively shown that susceptibility to asthma and other allergic diseases has a heritable component. Although there are rare monogenic diseases whose phenotypes include aspects of allergic disease, such as high serum IgE levels and atopic dermatitis,²⁻⁵ common forms of these conditions are thought to be determined by the actions and interactions of multiple genetic and environmental factors. This is evidenced by the lack of concordance for allergic disease between monozygotic twins^{6,7} and the lack of segregation in families with any clear inheritance

0091-6749/\$36.00

Abbreviatio	ns used
ADAM33:	A disintegrin and metalloprotease 33 gene
ADRB2:	β_2 -Adrenoceptor gene
ARG:	Arginase gene
BHR:	Bronchial hyperresponsiveness
CNV:	Copy number variant
CRHR1:	Corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor 1 gene
CTNNA3:	α-T-catenin gene
FLG:	Filaggrin gene
GSDML:	Gasdermin like
GWAS:	Genome-wide association study
LD:	Linkage disequilibrium
ORMDL3:	ORM1-like 3 (s. cerevisiae)
PCDH1:	Protocadherin 1 gene
PDE4D:	Phosphodiesterase 4D gene
SNP:	Single nucleotide polymorphism
STAT6:	Signal transducer and activator of transcription 6 gene
TDI:	Toluene diisocyante
TLR:	Toll-like receptor

pattern.^{8,9} Thus allergic diseases can be termed complex genetic diseases involving both genetic and environmental factors influencing not only the development of IgE-mediated sensitivity but also the subsequent development of clinical symptoms in a range of tissues, including skin, nose, and lung tissue.¹⁰ Since the first report of linkage between chromosome 11q13 and atopy in 1989,¹¹ there have been more than a thousand published studies of the genetics of asthma and other allergic diseases. Our knowledge of how genetic variation between subjects determines susceptibility, severity, and response to treatment has expanded considerably, providing intriguing insights into the pathophysiology of these complex disorders.

GENETIC STUDIES OF ALLERGIC DISEASE

The nature of the individual genes that have been identified as susceptibility factors for allergic disease have been comprehensively reviewed elsewhere, ^{10,12} and the list of these genetic factors is likely to expand considerably in the coming months and years with the recent advent of genome-wide association approaches (see below). However, it is important to recognize the different approaches undertaken to identify these genetic factors and their advantages and disadvantages.

Candidate gene/gene region studies

Single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the promoter and coding regions of a wide range of candidate genes have been studied for association with a range of atopy-related phenotypes. Candidate genes are selected for analysis based on a wide range of evidence, such as biological function, differential expression in disease, involvement in other diseases with phenotypic overlap, affected tissues, cell type or types involved, and findings from animal models. The advantage of this approach is that candidate

From the Divisions of ^aInfection, Inflammation and Immunity and ^bHuman Genetics, School of Medicine, University of Southampton, Southampton, and ^cthe Department of Thoracic Medicine, the Prince Charles Hospital, and ^dthe School of Medicine, the University of Queensland, Brisbane, Australia.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: The authors have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication July 29, 2009; revised October 12, 2009; accepted for publication October 14, 2009.

Reprint requests: John W. Holloway, PhD, III Division (MP810), School of Medicine, Southampton General Hospital, Southampton SO16 6YD, United Kingdom. E-mail: J.W.Holloway@southampton.ac.uk.

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.071

BOX 1. Key concepts: Explanations for association (or lack of association) between polymorphisms and allergic disease phenotypes

POSITIVE ASSOCIATION

Causal link

The polymorphism tested directly affects gene expression or protein function, resulting in crease susceptibility.

Linkage Equilibrium (LD)

The polymorphism tested is not directly casual but is in LD with an adjacent polymorphism that is directly causal. LD refers to the nonrandom association of alleles at 1 (or more) loci; the allele of one polymorphism in an LD block (haplotype) can predict the allele of an adjacent (not genotyped) polymorphism. The size of the LD blocks depends on the recombination rate in that region and the time since the first disease-contributing variant arose in an ancestral subject in that population.

Population stratification

Population stratification is the presence of a systematic difference in allele frequencies between subpopulations in a population caused by different ancestry. Allele frequencies often differ between populations of different ancestry; hence if case and control populations are not adequately matched for ancestry, this can lead to false-positive associations. This can be controlled for by the assessment of ancestry by using polymorphisms known to differ in allele frequency between populations (ancestry informative markers) or through the use of family-based association.

Type I error

A positive association might represent a false-positive observation. Especially in studies of multiple SNPs, phenotypes, or both, it is important to consider the strength of P values observed in the context of the number of statistical tests undertaken.

NO OBSERVED ASSOCIATION

Variants assessed do not contribute to phenotype.

The variants assessed do not contribute to the heritability of the phenotype assessed. It is important to recognize that this does not exclude the encoded protein from playing an important role in the pathogenesis of the disease; rather, it only indicates that genetic variation in the gene does not contribute to it.

Type II error

No association is observed because of lack of power. The effect size for common variants on susceptibility to complex disease is typically small (odds ratio, <1.5). The majority of studies are not adequately powered to detect an effect of this size.

Failure to replicate previous report of positive association

There are a number of reasons why a study might fail to replicate a previous report of a positive association between a polymorphism and a phenotype. Apart from the consideration of whether either of the studies represents a false-negative or false-positive association, it is important to determine whether the studies truly replicate one another. For example, were they carried out in populations of similar genetic ancestry or with similar environmental exposures? Were exactly the same polymorphisms studied in the gene, and was the phenotype tested the same?

genes have biological plausibility and often display known functional consequences that have potentially important implications for the disease of interest. Disadvantages are the limitation to genes of known or postulated involvement in the disease, thereby excluding the discovery of novel genes that influence the diseases.

There are almost 1,000 studies published that examine polymorphisms in several hundred genes for association with asthma and allergy phenotypes.^{10,12} When assessing the significance of association studies, it is important to consider several things. For example, was the size of the study adequately powered if negative results were reported? Were the cases and control subjects appropriately matched? Could population stratification account for the associations observed? In the definitions of the phenotypes, which phenotypes have been measured (and which have not)? How were they measured? Regarding correction for multiple testing, have the authors taken multiple testing into account when assessing the significance of association?¹³

It is also important to note that positive association does not necessarily imply that the genetic variant in question has a direct effect on gene expression or protein function (Box 1). Genetic variants showing association with a disease are not necessarily causal because of the phenomenon of linkage disequilibrium (LD), meaning that a variant displaying association with a phenotype might only represent a proxy marker for another indentified genetic variant. Positive association might also represent a type I error. Candidate gene studies have suffered from nonreplication of findings between studies, which might be due to poor study design, population stratification, different LD patterns between subjects of different ethnicities, and differing environmental exposures between study cohorts. Unfortunately, the genetic association approach can also be limited by underpowered studies and loose phenotype definitions.¹⁴ A good example of the complexity of interpreting candidate gene association studies is provided by the study of Rogers et al,¹⁵ who used genome-wide SNP array data to investigate the association of 39 previously reported asthma candidate genes in a large family-based sample. Despite using strict criteria for selecting the genes for replication, including selecting genes with (1) significant association with asthma affection status (and not other related phenotypes, such as atopy, IgE levels, or lung function) reported in at least 2 populations, (2) at least 1 significant association study that has no fewer than 150 cases and 150 control subjects or 150 trios, and (3) asthma association with SNPs (as opposed to haplotypes, microsatellite markers, or structural genetic variants) in at least 1 population, they were only able to find clear evidence for replication of association with 6 of 39 genes and limited evidence for replication for a further 15 of 39 genes.

Positional cloning by linkage

Positional cloning is a hypothesis-independent approach and starts with the investigation of families. Markers randomly spaced throughout the entire genome are tested for linkage (ie, coinheritance) with the disease phenotype of interest. If linkage is found between a particular marker and the phenotype, then further typing of genetic markers aid in more accurately defining the critical region of the causative gene. After this, the genes positioned in this region can be examined for possible involvement in the disease process and the presence of disease-causing mutations in affected subjects. This approach is often termed positional cloning or genome scanning if the whole genome is examined in this manner. Although this approach requires no assumptions to be made as to the particular gene involved in genetic susceptibility to the disease in question, it does require considerable molecular genetic analysis to be undertaken, involving considerable time and expense. Many genome-wide screens for atopy and atopic disorder susceptibility genes have been completed.^{12,16} The results of the genome-wide screens for allergy and allergic disease susceptibility genes reflect the genetic and environmental heterogeneity seen in allergic disorders. Multiple regions of the genome have been observed to be linked to varying phenotypes, with little replication between cohorts recruited from both similar and different populations. This illustrates the difficulty of identifying susceptibility genes for complex genetic diseases. Different genetic loci will show linkage in populations of different ethnicities and different environmental exposures (stratification). In studies of complex disease, the real challenge has not been identification of regions of linkage but rather identification of the precise gene and genetic variant underlying the observed linkage. To date, several genes have been identified as the result of positional cloning with a genome-wide scan for allergic disease phenotypes, including a disintegrin and metalloprotease 33 (ADAM33),¹⁷ Chitinase 3 Like-1 (CHI3L1),¹⁸ Dipeptidyl-peptidase 10 (*DPP10*),¹⁹ Major histocompatibility complex, class I, G (*HLA*-G),²⁰ PHD finger protein 11 (PHF11),²¹ Prostaglandin D2 receptor (PTGDR),²² and plasminogen activator, urokinase receptor $(PLUAR)^{23}$ for asthma; the protocadherin 1 gene (PCDHI) for bronchial hyperresponsiveness (BHR)²⁴; and Collagen, type XXIX, alpha 1 $(COL29AI)^{25}$ for atopic dermatitis. The identification of these positional candidates, many of the protein

products of which had not been implicated in allergic disease previously, has revealed the importance of using hypothesis-independent approaches to identify susceptibility genes. Furthermore, unlike many candidate gene studies, the susceptibility genes identified through positional cloning have, in general, been more likely to be replicated in subsequent studies of additional cohorts,^{15,26,27} although even positionally cloned genes might prove difficult to replicate at times.²⁸ Despite the success of such positional cloning studies, in general, linkage analysis for allergic disease phenotypes has proved to be slow and expensive, and the majority of studies, despite recruiting several hundred families, have proved to be underpowered to identify susceptibility genes for complex disease. A meta-analysis of linkage analyses in asthma has demonstrated susceptibility loci for BHR, allergen skin prick test positivity, and total serum IgE levels but no consistent statistically significant loci for asthma as a phenotype,²⁹ indicating heterogeneity in outcomes.

Genome-wide association studies

In recent years, the study of the genetic basis of complex disease has been revolutionized by technologic advances in arraybased SNP genotyping technologies and the characterization of millions of SNP variants in the human genome.³⁰ This has made possible the simultaneous determination of the genotype of >500,000 SNPs throughout the genome of a subject. This has allowed the use of genome-wide, hypothesis-independent association studies that, unlike positional cloning by linkage, do not require the recruitment and phenotyping of large family-based samples and achieve much greater statistical power for the same number of subjects. Genome-wide association studies (GWASs) have now revolutionized the study of genetic factors in complex common diseases.^{31,32} For more than 150 phenotypes, from common diseases to physiologic measurements, such as height and body mass index, and biological measurements, such as circulating lipid levels and blood eosinophil levels, GWASs have provided compelling statistical associations for hundreds of different loci in the human genome.33

To date, several GWASs have been performed with great success in allergic diseases, such as asthma, eczema, and allergic sensitization; Table I summarizes the findings of these studies.³⁴⁻⁴⁴ The first novel asthma susceptibility locus to be identified by using a GWAS approach contains the ORM1-like 3 (s. cerevisiae) (ORMDL3) and Gasdermin like (GSDML) genes on chromosome 17q12-21.1.³⁴ In this study 317,000 SNPs were genotyped in 994 subjects with childhood-onset asthma and 1,243 nonasthmatic control subjects. After adjustments for quality control, 7 SNPs remained above the 1% false discovery rate threshold, and all mapped to a 112-kb region at 17q21. Replication of the findings was achieved by genotyping 9 of the associated SNPs (>5% false discovery rate) in the 17q21 locus in 2,320 subjects (200 asthmatic cases and 2,120 control subjects), and 5 SNPs were found to be significantly associated with disease (P < .01). Although several genes were within the LD block in which the associated SNPs lay, the authors used data from gene expression levels measured in EBV-transformed lymphoblastoid (B cell)-derived cell lines, showing transcript levels from one gene, *ORMDL3*, were strongly associated with disease-associated markers ($P < 10 \times 10^{-22}$ for rs7216389) identified by the GWAS, to conclude that the casual variant was likely to alter the expression of this gene. Considerable work is still required

TABLE I. Summary of genome-wide association studies for atopy and allergic disease phenotypes as of October 2009

Initial study	Gene name (HGNC ID) Chr	romosome	Associated phenotype	Gene product: possible functional role in asthma or allergic disease	Associated variant	Size of study	Population	Replication of association*
Weidinger et al ⁴²	<i>FCERIA</i> (147140)	1q23	Total IgE	α Subunit of the high- affinity IgE receptor	rs2251746, rs2427837	1,530 subjects	European	SAME: replication in 4 independent samples $(n = 9,769)^{42}$
	<i>RAD50</i> (604040)	5q23	IgE levels Atopic eczema and asthma	RAD50 homolog (Saccharomyces cerevisiae): This protein is important for DNA double-strand break repair, cell-cycle checkpoint activation, telomere maintenance, and meiotic recombination. The gene is also adjacent to the IL4/IL13 locus.	rs2706347, rs3798135 rs2040704 rs7737470	, ,)		SAME: replication in 4 independent samples (n = 9,769) ⁴²
Esparza- Gordillo et al ⁴⁴	EMSY (608574)	11q13	Atopic dermatitis	EMSY: This is a nuclear protein shown to interact with BRCA2 and with a role in chromatin remodeling. It is also a susceptibility locus for Crohn disease. Increases in <i>EMSY</i> copy number is reported in epithelium- derived cancer of the breast and ovary.	rs7927894	939 atopic dermatitis cases, 975 control subjects, and 270 nuclear families with 2 affected siblings	European	SAME: replication in 2 samples (n = 2,637 cases and 3,957 control subjects) ⁴⁴
Gudbjartsson et al ⁴¹	601203)	2q12	 Blood eosinophil counts Asthma 	Interleukin 1 receptor–like 1 is Induced by proinflammatory stimuli and might be involved in the function of helper T cells.	rs1420101	 9,392 subjects Then tested as candidate gene for asthma in 7,996 cases and 44,890 control subjects 	Icelandic	SAME: replication for eosinophils in 12,118 Europeans and 5,212 East Asians
	WDR36 (606669)	5q22	 Blood eosinophil counts Asthma 	WD repeat domain 36 might facilitate formation of heterotrimeric or multiprotein complexes. Members of this family are involved in a variety of cellular processes, including cell-cycle progression, signal transduction, apoptosis, and gene regulation.	rs2416257	 9,392 subjects Then tested as candidate gene for asthma in 7,996 cases and 44,890 control subjects 	Icelandic	SAME: replication for eosinophils in 12,118 Europeans and 5,212 East Asians
	MYB (189990)	6q23	 Blood eosinophil counts Asthma 	v-myb myeloblastosis viral oncogene homolog is a nuclear transcription factor implicated in proliferation, survival, and differentiation of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells.	rs9494145	 9,392 subjects Then tested as candidate gene for asthma in 7,996 cases and 44,890 control subjects 	Icelandic	SAME: replication for eosinophils in 12,118 Europeans and 5,212 East Asians

TABLE I. (Continued)

Initial study	Gene name (HGNC ID) <i>IL33</i> (606678)	Chromosome 9q24	Associated phenotype 1. Blood eosinophil counts 2. Asthma	Gene product: possible functional role in asthma or allergic disease IL-33 is an IL-1–like cytokine ligand for the IL-1 receptor–related protein ST2, activating mast cells and T _H 2	Associated variant rs3939286	Size of study 1. 9,392 subjects 2. Then tested as candidate gene for asthma in 7,996 cases and 44,890	Population Icelandic	Replication of association* SAME: replication for eosinophils in 12,118 Europeans and 5,212 East Asians
Kim et al ⁴³	<i>CTNNA3</i> (607667)	10q22.2	TDI– induced asthma	lymphocytes. Catenin (cadherin- associated protein), α 3, is a key molecule in the E-cadherin- mediated cell-cell adhesion complex. Genetic polymorphisms might disturb the defense systems of the airway epithelium, increasing airway hyperresponsiveness to environmental toxins, such as TDI.	rs1076205, 3 rs7088181, rs4378283	control subjects 84 TDI asthma cases and 263 unexposed healthy control subjects	Korean	NO
Moffatt et al ³⁴	ORMDL3 (610075)/ GSDMB (611221)	17q12- 17q21.1	Childhood- onset asthma	ORMDL3 is a transmembrane protein anchored in the endoplasmic reticulum with an unknown function. Gasdermin B (gasdermin like) is an epithelially expressed, unclear function, related protein possibly involved in TGF-β signaling.	rs7216389 and ORMDL3/ GSDML mRNA expression	994 asthmatic subjects and 1,243 control subjects; replicated in 2,320* and 3,301† subjects	White *Germany †United Kingdom	MULTIPLE ³⁵⁻³⁸
Himes et al ³⁹	PDE4D (600129)	5q12	Childhood asthma	Phosphodiesterase E3 dunce homolog, Drosophila) gene (<i>PDE4D</i>) is a regulator of airway smooth muscle contractility.	rs1588265, 3 rs1544791	359 cases and 846 genetically matched control subjects from the Illumina ICONdb public resource; replication in 18,891 white and Hispanic subjects (4,342 cases)	US white	SAME
Hancock et al ⁴⁰	<i>TLE4</i> (605132)	9q21.31	Childhood asthma	Transducin-like enhancer of split 4 is a transcription factor with a possible role in B-cell differentiation.	Rs2378383	492 children and parents; replication in 177 trios	Mexican	SAME

MULTIPLE, Replication in multiple independent populations after initial report; NO, no replication; SAME, replication in independent populations in initial report.

to fully characterize this region of the genome before accepting *ORMDL3* as the causal gene⁴⁵; for example, expression of the *GSDML* gene also appears to be coregulated by these SNPs of interest (personal communication cited in Bouzigon et al³⁵).

Importantly, subsequent studies have replicated the association between variation in the chromosome 17q21 region (mainly rs7216389) and childhood asthma in ethnically diverse populations.^{36-38,46,47} A further asthma susceptibility gene has been discovered in a GWAS of 359 asthma cases from the Childhood Asthma Management Program study and 846 matched control subjects from the Illumina database.³⁹ Using a microarray platform of more than 500,000 SNPs, the strongest region of association was at chromosome 5q12 at the region of the phosphodiesterase 4D gene (*PDE4D*), which is involved in airway smooth muscle contraction. Pooling of data from independent replication studies in 7 white or Hispanic populations confirmed the positive associations observed.

More recently, Hancock et al,⁴⁰ in a GWAS study, studied 492 Mexican asthmatic children and their parents, together with a replication cohort of 117 trios. Although a number of loci were significantly associated with asthma in the initial cohort, only one, an SNP (rs2378383) in the gene *TLE4* on chromosome 9q21.31, showed significant association in the replication cohort (P =.03, P combined = 6.79×10^{-7}). Although this observation will require further validation in independent populations, it shows that even the relatively small (in GWAS terms) familybased cohorts previously extensively used for linkage studies might be of value in identifying novel disease susceptibility loci in the era of genome-wide association approaches.

Intermediate phenotypes of allergic disease, such as IgE levels, skin prick test responses, or measures of lung function as continuous measures are statistically more powerful than affection status for genetic association studies. A recent example of genome-wide association applied to an allergic intermediate phenotype is the study of blood eosinophil counts in an Icelandic population; the study revealed that sequence variants in genes affecting eosinophil numbers, including Interleukin 1 receptorlike 1 (IL1RL1), WD repeat domain 36 (WDR36), Interleukin 33 (IL33), and v-myb myeloblastosis viral oncogene homolog (MYB), associate with asthma and myocardial infarction.⁴¹*IL1RL1* had already been proposed as a candidate gene for eczema⁴⁸ and asthma.⁴⁹ A GWAS approach has also been taken to identify variants regulating serum IgE levels. This study identified functional variants in the gene encoding the α chain of the highaffinity receptor for IgE (FCER1A) on chromosome 1q23 as being associated with serum IgE levels and allergic sensitization, as well as confirming previous candidate gene studies that implicated variants in the signal transducer and activator of transcription 6 (STAT6) gene in regulating total IgE levels and atopy.⁴

Genome-wide association has also been used to better understand the genetic mechanisms of occupational asthma. A study of workers from spray-painting and polishing departments of the furniture and musical instrument industries from Korea uncovered multiple polymorphisms of the α -T-catenin gene (*CTNNA3*) that might be determinants of susceptibility to toluene diisocyante (TDI)–induced asthma.⁴³ These polymorphisms were associated with increased BHR; increased specific IgG levels to kertain 19 (CK19), which might be an intermediate phenotype of TDI-induced asthma⁵⁰; and lower *CTNNA3* mRNA expression. The authors speculated that genetic polymorphism might downregulate *CTNNA3* and disturb barrier systems of the airway epithelium in stressful environments.

Finally, using a GWAS approach to identify susceptibility genes for atopic dermatitis, Esparza-Gordillo et al⁴⁴ recently highlighted a role for an SNP adjacent to a gene of unknown function (*C11orf30* encoding a nuclear protein, EMSY) on chromosome 11q13 in susceptibility to atopic dermatitis. This locus has previously been identified as a susceptibility locus for Crohn disease, another disease involving epithelial inflammation and defective barrier function, and increases in copy number of the *C11orf30* locus have been reported in epithelium-derived cancer of the breast and ovary. Together, this suggests that the 11q13 locus represents another gene for an allergic disease that acts at the mucosal surface rather than by modulating the level or type of immune response.

These studies show the power of the GWAS approach for identifying complex disease susceptibility variants, and the number is likely to rapidly increase in the near future. However, as for other complex diseases, such as Crohn disease and diabetes mellitus (which have been extensively studied with GWAS approaches), the results from studies performed to date do not fully explain the heritability of common complex disease. However, many geneticists remain optimistic that we can account for this "missing heritability."^{51,52} It is thought that this inability to find genes could be explained by limitations of GWASs, such as the presence of other variants in the genome not captured by the current generation of genome-wide genotyping platforms, analyses not adjusted for gene-environment and gene-gene (epistasis) interactions, or epigenetic changes in gene expression.³²

The unexpected missing heritability after assessing common genetic variation in the genome has led, in part, to the proposal that rare variants (less than the frequency of SNPs included in GWAS studies, typically 5% minor allele frequency) of high genetic effect or common copy number variants (CNVs) might be responsible for some of the genetic heritability of common complex diseases.53 The discovery of rare, high-penetrance loss-of-function mutations in the filaggrin gene (FLG) predisposing such subjects to ichthyosis vulgaris, atopic dermatitis, and asthma in the presence of atopic dermatitis is supporting evidence for the rare variant hypothesis. The identification of rare variants contributing to allergic disease will be aided by efforts such as the 1000 Genomes project, which aims to create the most detailed and medically useful picture to date of human genetic variation through complete sequencing of 1,200 individual genomes.⁵⁴ However, in regard to CNV polymorphisms, recent work indicates that most of the common diallelic CNVs are in strong LD with SNPs, and hence any contribution to disease susceptibility would have been detected by using GWAS approaches.55

WHAT HAVE GENETIC STUDIES OF ALLERGIC DISEASE TAUGHT US?

Susceptibility to allergic disease is likely to result from the inheritance of many mutant genes. Unfortunately, as in many other complex disorders, in allergic diseases any specific biochemical defect or defects at the cellular level that cause the disease are unknown, even though considerable knowledge has been accrued on molecular pathways involved in pathogenesis. By undertaking research into the genetic basis of these conditions, these mutant genes and their abnormal gene products can be identified solely by the anomalous phenotypes they produce. Identifying the genes that produce these disease phenotypes has provided a greater understanding of the fundamental mechanisms of these disorders. The results of studies of the genetic basis of allergic disease have increased our understanding of these conditions in a number of ways (Box 2).

Importance of environmental triggers: Geneenvironment interactions

Allergic disease is likely to result from the effects of environmental stimuli in genetically susceptible subjects. Inhaled and ingested environmental factors have been hypothesized to contribute to the development of asthma, including allergens, diet, respiratory viruses, air pollutants, environmental tobacco smoke, endotoxin, and occupational exposures. Recent gene-environment studies have focused on functional SNPs in candidate genes that are predicted to play a role in sensing these environmental agents and mediating the effects of exposure. To this end, the study of gene-environment interactions enables us to further understand the pathogenesis of an allergic disease such as asthma and the determinants of its severity and progression.⁵⁶ BOX 2. Key concepts: What insights can genetic studies of allergic disease provide?

Greater understanding of disease pathogenesis

• Identification of novel genes and pathways leading to new pharmacologic targets for developing therapeutics

Identification of environmental factors that interact with a subject's genetic makeup to initiate disease and confirmation of causality of environmental factors through Mendelian randomization

• Prevention of disease by environmental modification

Identification of susceptible subjects

• Early-in-life screening and targeting of preventative therapies to at-risk subjects to prevent disease

Targeting of therapies

- Subclassification of disease on the basis of genetics and targeting of specific therapies based on this classification
- Identification of subjects at risk of severe disease and targeting of preventative treatments
- Determination of the likelihood of a subject responding to a particular therapy (pharmacogenetics) and individualized treatment plans

Pattern-recognition receptors, such as CD14 and Toll-like receptor (TLR) 4, are involved in the recognition and clearance of bacterial endotoxin (LPS) by activating a cascade of host innate immune responses. SNPs alter the biology of these receptors and could influence the early-life origins of asthma, when the immune system is developing. In case-control and family-based studies, Smit et al⁵⁷ found that in atopic subjects the presence of SNPs in the *CD14*, *TLR4*, and other TLR genes modified the associations with the risk of asthma, particularly in the presence of country living. In a study on farm living, Bieli et al⁵⁸ observed that certain alleles in the *CD14* promoter region might be associated with protection against asthma and allergic disease in the presence of farm milk consumption.

Exposure and sensitization to house dust mite antigen (eg, Der p 1) is a well-recognized risk factor for atopy and asthma. Sharma et al⁵⁹ found an association between SNPs in the TGF- β 1 gene (*TGFB1*) and asthma phenotypes (BHR and asthma exacerbations), and these associations were modified by the presence of dust mite exposure, possibly because of differential immune modulation by the *TGFB1* SNPs. Other studies have found modification by house dust mite exposure for associations of *IL10* SNPs with asthma⁶⁰ and dendritic cell–associated nuclear protein 1 (*DCNP1*) SNPs with house dust mite–specific IgE.⁶¹ Although these observations are yet to be replicated, they provide initial evidence of gene-environment interaction with allergens.

The effects of air pollution on asthma susceptibility are also likely to be modified by SNPs in genes encoding inflammatory cytokines and metabolizing enzymes.⁶² Recently, Salam et al⁶³ studied SNPs in arginase (*ARG*) genes (involved in the response to nitrosative stress) and observed an *ARG1* haplotype interaction between ozone exposure during childhood and risk of asthma. Glutathione-S-transferase polymorphisms might also influence the effects of ambient air pollution on asthma risk during childhood, particularly when controlled for levels of ozone⁶⁴ and diesel exhaust particles.⁶⁵ Gene-environment interaction has also been observed with environmental tobacco smoke and risk of childhood asthma in relation to the TNF- α gene (*TNFA*)⁶⁶ and SNPs in the chromosome 17q21 region.³⁵

Although data are constantly emerging for gene-environment effects in asthma, the translational research challenge now is to integrate molecular, clinical, and epidemiologic studies of asthma to discover robust mechanisms of gene-environment interaction that would facilitate personalized interventions for persons with asthma. Furthermore, the use of genetic epidemiology is likely to present real opportunities for solving problems of casual inference in observational epidemiology. Epidemiologic studies of environmental exposures might identify spurious causes of disease caused by confounding by behavioral, physiologic, and socioeconomic factors related both to exposures and to disease end points. For example, the epidemiologic findings that hormone replacement therapy protects against coronary heart disease and that vitamin E and vitamin C reduce the risk of cardiovascular disease have all been refuted by randomized controlled trials and have raised concerns about the value of epidemiologic studies.⁶⁷ One solution to this is the use of Mendelian randomization. This approach is based on Mendel's second law, which states that inheritance of one trait is independent of inheritance of other traits. It uses common genetic polymorphisms that are known to influence exposure patterns (eg, availability of dietary nutrients, such as vitamins E or D) or have effects equivalent to those produced by modifiable exposures (eg, increased blood cholesterol concentration). Associations between genetic variants and outcome are not generally confounded by behavioral or environmental exposures. Thus if a genetic factor that modulates exposure to the environment (eg, apolipoprotein E for cholesterol or vitamin D receptor polymorphisms) modulates the effect of the exposure on outcome, it strengthens casual inference for the exposure of interest.^{67,68} For example, in trying to assess the relationship between dietary calcium intake and osteoporosis, measuring exposure is difficult and potentially confounded by other factors, such as socioeconomic status. Lactase persistence is an autosomal dominant condition in part determined by a polymorphism near the lactase gene (LCT) that results in a sustained ability to digest the milk sugar lactose throughout adulthood. As a consequence, subjects with lactase persistence have a higher dietary intake of dairy products. Obermayer-Pietsch et al⁶⁹ have shown that in postmenopausal women the CC genotype is strongly associated with low dietary intake of calcium from milk, lower bone mineral density at the hip and spine, and a greater risk of nonvertebral fractures. This provides strong evidence that milk drinking improves bone health, especially because directly studying milk intake is potentially beset with problems of confounding, reverse causation (persons with bone problems might be told to drink more milk), and measurement error. The use of the Mendelian randomization approach is likely to be of value in the future for increasing evidence for causality for a range of environmental exposures shown to be associated with increased risk of allergic disease from farm exposure and diet to aeroallergen and air pollution exposure.

Identification of new models of pathogenesis

It is clear from genetic studies of allergic disease that the propensity toward atopy is influenced by factors different than those that influence disease progression. However, these disease factors require interaction with atopy (or something else) to trigger disease. For example, in patients with asthma, bronchoconstriction is triggered mostly by an allergic response to inhaled allergen accompanied by an eosinophilic inflammation in the lungs, but in some persons who might have "asthma susceptibility genes" but not atopy, asthma is triggered by other exposures, such as TDI. This grouping of genes into atopic immune response genes and tissue-specific factors also applies equally to other clinical manifestations of atopy, such as rhinitis and atopic dermatitis. It is possible to group the genes identified as contributing to allergic disease into 4 broad groups (Fig 1).¹

First, there is a group of genes that are involved in directly modulating response to environmental exposures. These include genes encoding components of the innate immune system that interact with levels of microbial exposure to alter the risk of allergic immune responses, such as the genes encoding components of the LPS response pathway, such as CD14⁷⁹ and TLR4.⁷⁹ Other environmental response genes include detoxifying enzymes, such as the glutathione S-transferase genes that modulate the effect of exposures involving oxidant stress, such as tobacco smoke and air pollution.⁶²

The second major group, which includes many of the genes identified through hypothesis-independent genome-wide approaches, is a group of genes involved in maintaining the integrity of the epithelial barrier at the mucosal surface and signaling of the epithelium to the immune system after environmental exposure. For example, polymorphisms in FLG that directly affect dermal barrier function are associated not only with increased risk of atopic dermatitis but also with increased atopic sensitization (see below). Genes encoding chitinases, such as AMCase⁸⁰ and YKL-40,¹⁸ appear to play an important role in modulating allergic inflammation and are produced in increased levels by the epithelium and alternatively activated macrophages in patients with asthma.⁸¹ The gene PCDH1 a member of a family of cell adhesion molecules and expressed in the bronchial epithelium, has also been identified as a susceptibility gene for BHR.²⁴

The third group of genes are those that regulate the immune response, including *IL13*, *IL4RA*, *STAT6*, *TBX21* (encoding T-box

transcription factor), *HLAG*, and *GATA3*, which regulate $T_H 1/T_H 2$ differentiation and effector function, but also others, such as *IRAKM* and *PHF11*, that might regulate the level of inflammation that occurs at the end organ for allergic disease (eg, the airway, skin, and nose).

Finally, a number of genes appear to be involved in determining the tissue response to chronic inflammation, such as airway remodeling. They include genes such as *ADAM33* which is expressed in fibroblasts and smooth muscle; *PDE4D*, which is expressed in smooth muscle (and inflammatory cells); and *COL29A1*, encoding a novel collagen expressed in the skin and linked to atopic dermatitis.

Thus the insights provided by the realization that genetic variation in genes regulating atopic immune responses are not the only or even the major factor in determining susceptibility to allergic disease has highlighted the importance of local tissue response factors and epithelial susceptibility factors in the pathogenesis of allergic disease.⁸² This is possibly the greatest contribution that genetic studies have made to the study of allergic disease and where the most effect in the form of new therapeutics targeting novel pathways of disease pathogenesis is likely to occur.

Sensitization and progression: *FLG* in atopic dermatitis and asthma

Atopic dermatitis often represents the first clinical manifestation of atopy in childhood and suggests a high risk for the development of persistent asthma in childhood. Studies of the gene FLG have now shown that the link between early childhood eczema and the subsequent development of asthma is, in part, due to defective epidermal barrier function leading to increased allergen sensitization. Filaggrin (filament-aggregating protein) has a key role in epidermal barrier function. The protein is a major component of the protein-lipid cornified envelope of the epidermis, which is important for water permeability and for blocking the entry of microbes and allergens.⁸³FLG is located on chromosome 1q21 in the epidermal differentiation complex. In 2006, Smith et al⁵ reported that loss-of-function mutations in FLG caused ichthyosis vulgaris, a severe skin disorder characterized by dry flakey skin and a predisposition to atopic dermatitis and associated asthma. The mutations in FLG appear to act in a semidominant fashion, with carriers of homozygous or compound heterozygous mutations (R501X and 2282del4) having severe ichthyosis vulgaris, whereas heterozygotes have mild disease. The combined carrier frequencies of null FLG mutations (5 in total) are around 9% in the European population.84

Subsequently, these mutations have also been linked to atopic dermatitis, 70,85,86 asthma, $^{87-89}$ and allergy, 90 although only in the presence of atopic dermatitis, and account for up to 15% of the population-attributable risk of atopic dermatitis. ⁸⁷ Confirmation of the hypothesis that by conferring a deficit in epidermal barrier function *FLG* mutation could initiate systemic allergy by allergen exposure through the skin and start the "atopic march" in susceptible subjects has recently been provided by the analysis of the spontaneous recessive mouse mutant flaky-tail (*flt*), the phenotype of which has been shown to result from a frame-shift mutation in the murine filaggrin gene. Topical application of allergen in mice homozygous for this mutation resulted in enhanced cutaneous allergen priming and resultant allergen-specific IgE and IgG antibody responses.⁹¹

¹See references 14, 17, 21, 23-35, 34, 39, 41, 44, and 70-77.



FIG 1. Susceptibility genes for allergic disease. Group 1: sensing the environment. The group of genes encodes molecules that directly modulate the effect of environmental risk factors for allergic disease. For example, genes such as TLR2, TLR4, and CD14, encoding components of the innate immune system, interact with levels of microbial exposure to alter the risk of allergic immune responses.⁷¹ Polymorphisms of glutathione-S-transferase genes (GSTM1, GSTM2, GSTM3, GSTM5, GSTT1, and GSTP1^{72,73}) have been shown to modulate the effect of exposures involving oxidant stress, such as tobacco smoke and air pollution on asthma susceptibility. Group 2: barrier function. A high proportion of the novel genes identified for susceptibility to allergic disease through genome-wide linkage and association approaches have been shown to be expressed in the epithelium. This includes genes such as FLG,70 which directly affects dermal barrier function and is associated not only with increased risk of atopic dermatitis but also with increased atopic sensitization. Other susceptibility genes, such as ORMDL3/GSDML,34 PCDH1,24 and C11orf30,44 are also expressed in the epithelium and might have a role in possibly regulating epithelial barrier function. Group 3: regulation of (atopic) inflammation. This group includes genes that regulate $T_H 1/T_H 2$ differentiation and effector function (eg, IL13, IL4RA, and STAT6⁷⁴; TBX21 [encoding T-box transcription factor]⁷⁵; and GATA376), as well as genes such as IRAKM,77 PHF11,21 and UPAR23 that potentially regulate both atopic sensitization and the level inflammation that occurs at the end-organ location for allergic disease. This also includes the genes shown to regulate the level of blood eosinophilia (IL1RL1, IL33, MYB, and WDR36).41 Group 4: tissue response genes. This group includes genes that modulate the consequences of chronic inflammation (eg, airway remodeling), such as ADAM33¹⁷ and PDE4D,³⁹ which are expressed in fibroblasts and smooth muscle, and COL29A1,25 encoding a novel collagen expressed in the skin linked to atopic dermatitis. Some genes can affect more than 1 disease component. For example, IL13 regulates both atopic sensitization through IgE isotype switching but also has direct effects on the airway epithelium and mesenchyme, promoting goblet cell metaplasia and fibroblast proliferation.¹⁴ Adapted with permission from Rose-Zerilli MJ, Davis SA, Holgate ST, Holloway JW. The genetics of allergic disease and asthma. In: Leung DYM, Sampson H, Geha R, Szefler SJ, editors. Pediatric allergy: principles and practice. 2nd ed. St Louis: Mosby; 2009.

The importance of early life

It is well established that for both atopy and asthma, phenotypic measures, such as cord blood immune responses, airway function, and bronchial responsiveness, in the newborn period (and hence dependent on fetal immune and lung development) predict subsequent development of allergic disease.⁹²⁻⁹⁵ Lower rates of fetal growth are also associated with impaired lung development in children.96 Furthermore, there might also be interaction between atopy and lung development.⁹⁷ A number of genetic studies have now provided evidence to support a role for early-life developmental effects in allergic disease. For example, ADAM33 was identified as an asthma susceptibility gene by using a genome-wide positional cloning approach in 2002.¹⁷ The observed positive association between polymorphisms in this gene and asthma susceptibility and BHR, but not atopy or serum IgE levels, coupled with the selective expression of ADAM33 in airway smooth muscle cells and fibroblasts strongly suggests that alterations in its activity might underlie abnormalities in the

function of these cells critical for both BHR and airway remodeling. As in adult airways, multiple ADAM33 protein isoforms exist in the human embryonic lung when assessed at 8 to 12 weeks of development,⁹⁸ and a polymorphism in ADAM33 is associated with early-life measures of lung function (specific airway resistance at age 3 years).⁹⁹ Although replication studies are awaited, this suggests that variability in this gene is acting in utero or in early life to determine lung development. A recent replication study of the association between SNPs on chromosome 17q21 in the region of the gene encoding ORMDL3 and asthma has also provided further support for a critical earlylife period for the development of asthma. In this study Bouzigon et al³⁵ showed that 17q21 SNPs were associated particularly with early-onset asthma (\leq 4 years of age), whereas no association was found for late-onset asthma. Furthermore, adjusting for early-life smoke exposure revealed a 2.9-fold increase in risk compared with that seen in unexposed patients with early-onset asthma.

WHAT WILL THE RESULTS OF FUTURE GENOMIC STUDIES REVEAL?

The progress in identification of complex disease susceptibility genes in the last few years has been remarkable. Use of this approach has, in the last 12 months alone, identified more novel susceptibility genes for allergic disease than almost a decade of efforts in positional cloning. The examples provided by other common inflammatory diseases show that there are likely to be 20 to 30 easily identifiable genes for disease susceptibility, with more to be identified through analysis of intermediate phenotypes, such as measures of lung function or immune function.

One limitation of the GWAS is the reliance on common haplotype blocks and genotyping of common variants. This restricts the ability to detect rare risk alleles that might be contributing to the disease.⁵³ CNVs are segmentally duplicated sequences in the genome that contribute a sizeable effect on the variability of gene expression.¹⁰⁰ Although fewer in number, CNVs cover a larger proportion of the genome sequence compared with SNPs and are also not well captured by currently available genome-wide genotyping arrays. GWASs in asthma should therefore be interpreted in this light, and further methods for fine resequencing and replication studies to find causal alleles are required. However, as for other complex diseases, such as Crohn disease and diabetes (which have been extensively studied with GWAS approaches), the results from GWASs of allergic disease are unlikely to fully explain the heritability of allergic disease given the limitations of this approach, which is best suited to identifying common variants for common diseases.

In addition to the presence of rare variants in the genome and copy number variation discussed above, another potential mechanism for explaining the heritability of common diseases that is not accounted for by loci identified with the GWAS approach is epigenetics.^{51,101} Epigenetics refers to biochemical changes to DNA that do not alter the DNA sequence but might be induced by environmental factors and transmitted through generations. Epigenetic factors include modification of histones by means of actevlation and methylation and DNA methylation. Modification of histones, around which the DNA is coiled, alters the rate of transcription, altering protein expression. DNA methylation involves adding a methyl group to specific cytosine bases in the DNA to suppress gene expression. Importantly, both changes to histones and DNA methylation can be induced in response to environmental exposures, such as tobacco smoke and alterations in the early-life environment (eg, maternal nutrition).102

Evidence as to the importance of epigenetic factors in allergic disease include studies that have linked altered birth weight, head circumference at birth, or both (proxy markers for maternal nutrition) to an increase in adult IgE levels and risk of allergic disease.¹⁰³⁻¹⁰⁵ A recent study has also shown that increased environmental particulate exposure from traffic pollution results in a dose-dependent increase in peripheral blood DNA methylation.¹⁰⁶ Observations, such as grandmaternal smoking increasing the risk of childhood asthma in grandchildren,¹⁰⁷ support the concept that transgenerational epigenetic effects (mediated by DNA methylation) might also be operating in allergic disease. Other support comes from the study of animal models; for example, mice exposed *in utero* to supplementation with methyl donors exhibit enhanced airway inflammation after allergen challenge.¹⁰⁸ It is likely in the near future that studies of large prospective birth

cohorts with information on maternal environmental exposures during pregnancy are likely to provide important insights into the role of epigenetic factors in the heritability of allergic disease.¹⁰⁹

WHAT IS THE POTENTIAL CLINICAL UTILITY OF GREATER UNDERSTANDING OF ALLERGIC DISEASE GENETICS?

Although undoubtedly the greatest effect of studies of the genetics of allergic disease has been in increasing our understanding of disease pathogenesis, there are a number of other ways in which greater understanding of the genetic basis of allergic disease will improve diagnosis and treatment in the future.

Predicting disease onset

One question that is often asked is whether identification of genetic factors can enable more accurate prediction of the likelihood a subject will develop allergic disease. In some respects the clinical use of family history is a surrogate measure for heritable risk, and this has been shown to have some validity.¹¹⁰ However, at present, we are not in a position to use the rapidly accumulating knowledge of genetic variants that influence allergic disease progression in clinical practice. This simply reflects the complex interactions between different genetic and environmental factors required both to initiate disease and determine progression to a more severe phenotype in a subject, meaning that the predictive value of variation in any one gene is low, with a typical genotype relative risk of 1.1 to 1.5.¹¹¹

However, it is possible that as our knowledge of the genetic factors underlying disease increase, the predictive power of genetic testing will increase sufficiently to enable its use in clinical decision making. For example, simulation studies based on the use of 50 genes relevant for disease development demonstrated that an area under the curve of 0.8 can be reached if the genotype relative risk is 1.5 and the risk allele frequency is 10%. ^{111,112} Whether this is likely to improve on diagnostics using traditional risk factor assessment is a separate issue. Recent analyses of the power of genetic testing to predict the risk of type II diabetes (for which many more genetic risk factors have been identified through genome-wide approaches than for allergic disease at this stage) demonstrate that the inclusion of common genetic variants has only a small effect on the ability to predict development of the condition.^{113,114} This has led to some questioning the "disproportionate attention and importance of resources" focused on genetic studies in the prevention of common diseases.¹¹⁵ However, the identification of further risk factors and the development of better methods for incorporating genetic factors into risk models are likely to substantially increase the value of genotypic risk factors and may also provide a means for predicting progression to severe disease and targeting of preventative treatment in the future.¹¹⁶ The potential utility of such an approach for allergic disease has been highlighted by the recent observation that in infants with eczema and sensitization to food allergens, FLG mutations predict subsequent development of childhood asthma with 100% positive predictive value.¹¹⁷

Predicting asthma subtypes

A simplistic view of asthma or any other allergic disorder that focuses entirely on $T_H 2$ polarization and activation of allergy

related cells, such as mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils, fails to take account of locally acting genetic and environmental factors that are required to translate the atopic phenotype in a specific organ to create disease.¹¹⁶ In addition, the limited efficacy of biologic agents targeting individual T-cell receptors, such as CD25,¹¹⁸ IL-5,^{119,120} and TNF- α ,¹²¹ indicate that although individual patients might benefit from such therapies, they form only a small subgroup of the whole disease spectrum. Thus the concept is emerging of subphenotypes of asthma driven by differing gene-environment interactions.^{122,123} Thus gene-environment interactions are likely to be crucial in driving such subphenotypes and are leading us toward stratified medicine.

Predicting severe disease

One area in which genetics might play an important role in prediction is in disease severity. The ability to identify those who are most likely to have severe persistent disease would allow targeting of preventative treatments and be of significant clinical utility. There is increasing evidence that many genetic disorders are influenced by "modifier" genes that are distinct from the disease susceptibility locus. The identification of such modifier genes in allergic diseases such as asthma is difficult because of the complex interactions among susceptibility, environment, and treatment. However, despite these difficulties, a number of studies have identified genes that are associated with measures of asthma severity. Identification of such markers of severe disease might, in the future, allow targeting of health care resources to those subjects who are likely to have severe disease and exhibit the greatest morbidity and mortality.¹²⁴

Allergic disease and personalized medicine

There is an increasingly important role for pharmacogenetics, the study of genetic influences on interindividual variability in treatment responses. The main areas of focus for pharmacogenetic studies in patients with asthma have been the clinical response to bronchodilators, inhaled steroids, and leukotriene modifiers, as recently reviewed in detail.¹²⁵

Naturally occurring polymorphisms in the β_2 -adrenoceptor gene (ADRB2) might alter the function and expression of the β_2 -adrenoceptor and therefore affect response to short- and long-acting bronchodilators. A number of nonsynonymous SNPs have been shown to be functional in vitro, including at amino acids 16, 27, and 164 and in the promoter region. For example, the arginine (Arg) to glycine (Gly) substitution at amino acid 16 is associated with downregulation in transfected cells. Recently, the study of ADRB2 pharmacogenetics has been applied to longer-term clinical studies of long-acting bronchodilators. Although some studies have shown that Arg/Arg16 subjects have reduced peak expiratory flow rates compared with Gly/ Gly16 subjects in response to salmeterol (with or without concomitant inhaled corticosteroid treatment),¹²⁶ subsequent studies have failed to confirm these findings.^{127,128} Variation in study design (eg, sample size and use of combination inhalers) might explain some of the difference in results between these clinical studies. Given the discordant results, further work is required to fully evaluate the exact role of ADRB2 polymorphisms in the response to bronchodilators in asthmatic subjects.¹²⁹ Furthermore, there are likely to be other genetic determinants of response to bronchodilator treatment. For example, Litonjua et al,130 assessing the effect of 844 SNPs in 111 candidate genes, recently identified the *ARG1* gene encoding arginase 1 as a predictor of acute response to albuterol.

Polymorphisms in steroid pathways might also be clinically important in asthma management. Tantisira et al¹³¹ screened 131 SNPs in 14 candidate genes involved in steroid biology in a large clinical study of 470 adult asthmatic subjects and then went on to further validate SNPs of interest in other clinical trials involving 311 children with asthma and 336 adults with asthma. They observed that SNPs in the corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor 1 gene (CRHR1) were associated with improved lung function (FEV₁) response to inhaled steroids after 6 to 8 weeks of treatment in the 3 clinical trials. Corticotropin-releasing hormone increases corticotrophin release from cells of the anterior pituitary by binding to its receptors, corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor 1 and 2. In biological terms SNPs in CRHR1 could potentially reduce receptor function, leading to impaired cortisol release and greater response to exogenous steroids, such as inhaled steroids.¹³¹ However, the association of CRHR1 SNPs with inhaled steroids' effects on lung function decrease was not replicated in a long-term cohort study of 164 adult asthmatic subjects,¹³² and hence the effect of the *CRHR1* polymorphism in the response of inhaled steroids in asthmatic subjects has yet to be definitively defined. In addition to variation in genes that determine cortisol synthesis, an obvious candidate for corticosteroid response is the glucocorticoid receptor gene NR3C1. Although common polymorphisms of NR3C1 do not appear to be important in determining interindividual corticosteroid resistance and response, Hawkins et al¹³³ have recently shown that variation in another component of the large heterocomplex of proteins that cooperatively function to activate the glucocorticoid receptor STIP1 is associated with the magnitude of FEV_1 improvement in response to inhaled corticosteroid treatment.

A number of SNPs in genes involved in the leukotriene pathway have been associated with response to leukotriene modifiers.¹³⁴ In a clinical study of montelukast in 252 adult asthmatic subjects, Lima et al¹³⁵ found associations of FEV₁ response with SNPs in the 5-lipoxygenase (*ALOX5*) and multidrug resistance protein 1 (*MRP1*) genes and changes in exacerbation rates with SNPs in the leukotriene C₄ synthase (*LTC4S*) and leukotriene A₄ hydrolase (*LTA4H*) genes. Associations with some of these leukotriene pathway genes were also replicated in a different study of montelukast¹³⁶ and also with zileuton.¹³⁷

These studies show that pharmacogenetic effects have the potential to influence the efficacy of asthma therapies because SNPs can alter the expression and function of asthma pharmacologic targets and their metabolizing systems. Characterizing these effects at the candidate gene and genome-wide level might have clinical importance for individualizing asthma therapy, although to date, interpreting the effects and determining their clinical relevance has thus far been challenging.

CONCLUSIONS

The evidence to date from positional cloning studies, candidate gene studies, and GWASs has revealed a number of biologically plausible candidate genes for allergic disease. The challenge now is to identify robust susceptibility loci for asthma and then translate statistical significance from genetic and genomic studies to biological and clinical effect. The genetic epidemiologic observations for specific candidate genes in patients with asthma and atopy require careful replication enhanced by international collaboration and the availability of large, well-characterized case-control populations for genotyping. The strongest candidates require intensive biological investigation of the functional consequences of the causal SNPs and experiments to apply these consequences to the biology of asthma pathogenesis. The testing of gene-environment interactions will also be important in asthma through *in vitro* and *in vivo* challenge studies and measurement of environmental exposures in longitudinal cohorts. Understanding the genetic discoveries in allergic disease will potentially lead to better molecular phenotyping, prognostication, prediction of treatment response, and insights into molecular pathways to develop more targeted therapies.

REFERENCES

- Salter HH. On asthma: its pathology and treatment. London: John Churchil & Sons; 1860.
- Chavanas S, Bodemer C, Rochat A, Hamel-Teillac D, Ali M, Irvine AD, et al. Mutations in SPINK5, encoding a serine protease inhibitor, cause Netherton syndrome. Nat Genet 2000;25:141-2.
- Milner JD, Brenchley JM, Laurence A, Freeman AF, Hill BJ, Elias KM, et al. Impaired T(H)17 cell differentiation in subjects with autosomal dominant hyper-IgE syndrome. Nature 2008;452:773-6.
- Minegishi Y, Saito M, Tsuchiya S, Tsuge I, Takada H, Hara T, et al. Dominantnegative mutations in the DNA-binding domain of STAT3 cause hyper-IgE syndrome. Nature 2007;448:1058-62.
- Smith FJ, Irvine AD, Terron-Kwiatkowski A, Sandilands A, Campbell LE, Zhao Y, et al. Loss-of-function mutations in the gene encoding filaggrin cause ichthyosis vulgaris. Nat Genet 2006;38:337-42.
- Skadhauge LR, Christensen K, Kyvik KO, Sigsgaard T. Genetic and environmental influence on asthma: a population-based study of 11,688 Danish twin pairs. Eur Respir J 1999;13:8-14.
- Hanson B, McGue M, Roitman-Johnson B, Segal NL, Bouchard TJ Jr, Blumenthal MN. Atopic disease and immunoglobulin E in twins reared apart and together. Am J Hum Genet 1991;48:873-9.
- Lawrence S, Beasley R, Doull I, Begishvili B, Lampe F, Holgate ST, et al. Genetic analysis of atopy and asthma as quantitative traits and ordered polychotomies. Ann Hum Genet 1994;58:359-68.
- Burney P, Chinn S, Luczynska C, Jarvis D, Vermeire P, Bousquet J, et al. Genes for asthma? An analysis of the European Community Respiratory Health Survey. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1997;156:1773-80.
- Vercelli D. Discovering susceptibility genes for asthma and allergy. Nat Rev Immunol 2008;8:169-82.
- Cookson WO, Sharp PA, Faux JA, Hopkin JM. Linkage between immunoglobulin E responses underlying asthma and rhinitis and chromosome 11q. Lancet 1989;1: 1292-5.
- Ober C, Hoffjan S. Asthma genetics 2006: the long and winding road to gene discovery. Genes Immun 2006;7:95-100.
- Cardon LR, Bell JI. Association study designs for complex disease. Nat Rev Genet 2001;2:91-9.
- Holloway JW, Koppelman GH. Identifying novel genes contributing to asthma pathogenesis. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;7:69-74.
- Rogers AJ, Raby BA, Lasky-Su JA, Murphy A, Lazarus R, Klanderman BJ, et al. Assessing the reproducibility of asthma candidate gene associations using genome-wide data. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179:1084-90.
- Ober C. Susceptibility genes in asthma and allergy. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2001;1:174-9.
- Van Eerdewegh P, Little RD, Dupuis J, Del Mastro RG, Falls K, Simon J, et al. Association of the ADAM33 gene with asthma and bronchial hyperresponsiveness. Nature 2002;418:426-30.
- Ober C, Tan Z, Sun Y, Possick JD, Pan L, Nicolae R, et al. Effect of variation in CHI3L1 on serum YKL-40 level, risk of asthma, and lung function. N Engl J Med 2008;358:1682-91.
- Allen M, Heinzmann A, Noguchi E, Abecasis G, Broxholme J, Ponting CP, et al. Positional cloning of a novel gene influencing asthma from chromosome 2q14. Nat Genet 2003;35:258-63.
- Nicolae D, Cox NJ, Lester LA, Schneider D, Tan Z, Billstrand C, et al. Fine mapping and positional candidate studies identify HLA-G as an asthma susceptibility gene on chromosome 6p21. Am J Hum Genet 2005;76:349-57.

- 21. Zhang Y, Leaves NI, Anderson GG, Ponting CP, Broxholme J, Holt R, et al. Positional cloning of a quantitative trait locus on chromosome 13q14 that influences immunoglobulin E levels and asthma. Nat Genet 2003;34:181-6.
- Oguma T, Palmer LJ, Birben E, Sonna LA, Asano K, Lilly CM. Role of prostanoid DP receptor variants in susceptibility to asthma. N Engl J Med 2004;351: 1752-63.
- Barton SJ, Koppelman GH, Vonk JM, Browning CA, Nolte IM, Stewart CE, et al. PLAUR polymorphisms are associated with asthma, PLAUR levels, and lung function decline. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1391-400, e17.
- Koppelman GH, Meyers DA, Howard TD, Zheng SL, Hawkins GA, Ampleford EJ, et al. Identification of PCDH1 as a novel susceptibility gene for bronchial hyperresponsiveness. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;180:929-35.
- Soderhall C, Marenholz I, Kerscher T, Ruschendorf F, Esparza-Gordillo J, Worm M, et al. Variants in a novel epidermal collagen gene (COL29A1) are associated with atopic dermatitis. PLoS Biol 2007;5:e242.
- Blakey JD, Sayers I, Ring SM, Strachan DP, Hall IP. Positionally cloned asthma susceptibility gene polymorphisms and disease risk in the British 1958 Birth Cohort. Thorax 2009;64:381-7.
- Daley D, Lemire M, Akhabir L, Chan-Yeung M, He JQ, McDonald T, et al. Analyses of associations with asthma in four asthma population samples from Canada and Australia. Hum Genet 2009;125:445-59.
- Hersh CP, Raby BA, Soto-Quiros ME, Murphy AJ, Avila L, Lasky-Su J, et al. Comprehensive testing of positionally cloned asthma genes in two populations. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2007;176:849-57.
- Denham S, Koppelman GH, Blakey J, Wjst M, Ferreira MA, Hall IP, et al. Metaanalysis of genome-wide linkage studies of asthma and related traits. Respir Res 2008;9:38.
- Altshuler D, Brooks LD, Chakravarti A, Collins FS, Daly MJ, Donnelly P. A haplotype map of the human genome. Nature 2005;437:1299-320.
- Altshuler D, Daly MJ, Lander ES. Genetic mapping in human disease. Science 2008;322:881-8.
- McCarthy MI, Abecasis GR, Cardon LR, Goldstein DB, Little J, Ioannidis JP, et al. Genome-wide association studies for complex traits: consensus, uncertainty and challenges. Nat Rev Genet 2008;9:356-69.
- Hindorff LA, Junkins HA, Mehta JP, Manolio TA. A catalog of published genome-wide association studies. Available at: http://www.genome.gov/gwastudies. Accessed October 1, 2009.
- Moffatt MF, Kabesch M, Liang L, Dixon AL, Strachan D, Heath S, et al. Genetic variants regulating ORMDL3 expression contribute to the risk of childhood asthma. Nature 2007;448:470-3.
- Bouzigon E, Corda E, Aschard H, Dizier MH, Boland A, Bousquet J, et al. Effect of 17q21 variants and smoking exposure in early-onset asthma. N Engl J Med 2008;359:1985-94.
- Leung TF, Sy HY, Ng MC, Chan IH, Wong GW, Tang NL, et al. Asthma and atopy are associated with chromosome 17q21 markers in Chinese children. Allergy 2009;64:621-8.
- Bisgaard H, Bonnelykke K, Sleiman PM, Brasholt M, Chawes B, Kreiner-Moller E, et al. Chromosome 17q21 gene variants are associated with asthma and exacerbations but not atopy in early childhood. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179: 179-85.
- Wu H, Romieu I, Sienra-Monge JJ, Li H, del Rio-Navarro BE, London SJ. Genetic variation in ORM1-like 3 (ORMDL3) and gasdermin-like (GSDML) and childhood asthma. Allergy 2009;64:629-35.
- Himes BE, Hunninghake GM, Baurley JW, Rafaels NM, Sleiman P, Strachan DP, et al. Genome-wide association analysis identifies PDE4D as an asthma-susceptibility gene. Am J Hum Genet 2009;84:581-93.
- Hancock DB, Romieu I, Shi M, Sienra-Monge JJ, Wu H, Chiu GY, et al. Genomewide association study implicates chromosome 9q21.31 as a susceptibility locus for asthma in Mexican children. PLoS Genet 2009;5:e1000623.
- Gudbjartsson DF, Bjornsdottir US, Halapi E, Helgadottir A, Sulem P, Jonsdottir GM, et al. Sequence variants affecting eosinophil numbers associate with asthma and myocardial infarction. Nat Genet 2009;41:342-7.
- Weidinger S, Gieger C, Rodriguez E, Baurecht H, Mempel M, Klopp N, et al. Genome-wide scan on total serum IgE levels identifies FCER1A as novel susceptibility locus. PLoS Genet 2008;4:e1000166.
- 43. Kim SH, Cho BY, Park CS, Shin ES, Cho EY, Yang EM, et al. Alpha-T-catenin (CTNNA3) gene was identified as a risk variant for toluene diisocyanate-induced asthma by genome-wide association analysis. Clin Exp Allergy 2009; 39:203-12.
- 44. Esparza-Gordillo J, Weidinger S, Folster-Holst R, Bauerfeind A, Ruschendorf F, Patone G, et al. A common variant on chromosome 11q13 is associated with atopic dermatitis. Nat Genet 2009;41:596-601.
- Holloway JW, Koppelman GH. 17q21 variants and asthma—questions and answers. N Engl J Med 2008;359:2043-5.

- 46. Galanter J, Choudhry S, Eng C, Nazario S, Rodriguez-Santana JR, Casal J, et al. ORMDL3 gene is associated with asthma in three ethnically diverse populations. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;177:1194-200.
- Tavendale R, Macgregor DF, Mukhopadhyay S, Palmer CN. A polymorphism controlling ORMDL3 expression is associated with asthma that is poorly controlled by current medications. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:860-3.
- Shimizu M, Matsuda A, Yanagisawa K, Hirota T, Akahoshi M, Inomata N, et al. Functional SNPs in the distal promoter of the ST2 gene are associated with atopic dermatitis. Hum Mol Genet 2005;14:2919-27.
- Reijmerink NE, Postma DS, Bruinenberg M, Nolte IM, Meyers DA, Bleecker ER, et al. Association of IL1RL1, IL18R1, and IL18RAP gene cluster polymorphisms with asthma and atopy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:651-4, e8.
- Choi JH, Nahm DH, Kim SH, Kim YS, Suh CH, Park HS, et al. Increased levels of IgG to cytokeratin 19 in sera of patients with toluene diisocyanate-induced asthma. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2004;93:293-8.
- Maher B. Personal genomes: the case of the missing heritability. Nature 2008; 456:18-21.
- Manolio TA, Collins FS, Cox NJ, Goldstein DB, Hindorff LA, Hunter DJ, et al. Finding the missing heritability of complex diseases. Nature 2009;461:747-53.
- Frazer KA, Murray SS, Schork NJ, Topol EJ. Human genetic variation and its contribution to complex traits. Nat Rev Genet 2009;10:241-51.
- 1000 genomes: A deep catalog of human genetic variation. Available at: http:// www.1000genomes.org/page.php. Accessed October 1, 2009.
- McCarroll SA, Kuruvilla FG, Korn JM, Cawley S, Nemesh J, Wysoker A, et al. Integrated detection and population-genetic analysis of SNPs and copy number variation. Nat Genet 2008;40:1166-74.
- Yang IA, Holloway JW. Asthma: advancing gene-environment studies. Clin Exp Allergy 2007;37:1264-6.
- Smit LA, Siroux V, Bouzigon E, Oryszczyn MP, Lathrop M, Demenais F, et al. CD14 and toll-like receptor gene polymorphisms, country living, and asthma in adults. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179:363-8.
- Bieli C, Eder W, Frei R, Braun-Fahrlander C, Klimecki W, Waser M, et al. A polymorphism in CD14 modifies the effect of farm milk consumption on allergic diseases and CD14 gene expression. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1308-15.
- Sharma S, Raby BA, Hunninghake GM, Soto-Quiros M, Avila L, Murphy AJ, et al. Variants in TGFB1, dust mite exposure, and disease severity in children with asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179:356-62.
- Hunninghake GM, Soto-Quiros ME, Lasky-Su J, Avila L, Ly NP, Liang C, et al. Dust mite exposure modifies the effect of functional IL10 polymorphisms on allergy and asthma exacerbations. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:93-8, e1-5.
- 61. Kim Y, Park CS, Shin HD, Choi JW, Cheong HS, Park BL, et al. A promoter nucleotide variant of the dendritic cell-specific DCNP1 associates with serum IgE levels specific for dust mite allergens among the Korean asthmatics. Genes Immun 2007;8:369-78.
- Yang IA, Fong KM, Zimmerman PV, Holgate ST, Holloway JW. Genetic susceptibility to the respiratory effects of air pollution. Thorax 2008;63:555-63.
- Salam MT, Islam T, Gauderman WJ, Gilliland FD. Roles of arginase variants, atopy, and ozone in childhood asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:596-602, e1-8.
- Islam T, Berhane K, McConnell R, Gauderman WJ, Avol E, Peters JM, et al. Glutathione-S-transferase (GST) P1, GSTM1, exercise, ozone and asthma incidence in school children. Thorax 2009;64:197-202.
- 65. Schroer KT, Biagini Myers JM, Ryan PH, Lemasters GK, Bernstein DI, Villareal M, et al. Associations between multiple environmental exposures and glutathione S-transferase P1 on persistent wheezing in a birth cohort. J Pediatr 2008;154: 401-8, e1.
- 66. Wu H, Romieu I, Sienra-Monge JJ, del Rio-Navarro BE, Anderson DM, Dunn EW, et al. Parental smoking modifies the relation between genetic variation in tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF) and childhood asthma. Environ Health Perspect 2007;115:616-22.
- Davey Smith G, Ebrahim S. What can Mendelian randomisation tell us about modifiable behavioural and environmental exposures? BMJ 2005;330:1076-9.
- Sheehan NA, Didelez V, Burton PR, Tobin MD. Mendelian randomisation and causal inference in observational epidemiology. PLoS Med 2008;5:e177.
- Obermayer-Pietsch BM, Bonelli CM, Walter DE, Kuhn RJ, Fahrleitner-Pammer A, Berghold A, et al. Genetic predisposition for adult lactose intolerance and relation to diet, bone density, and bone fractures. J Bone Miner Res 2004;19:42-7.
- Palmer CN, Irvine AD, Terron-Kwiatkowski A, Zhao Y, Liao H, Lee SP, et al. Common loss-of-function variants of the epidermal barrier protein filaggrin are a major predisposing factor for atopic dermatitis. Nat Genet 2006;38:441-6.
- Yang IA, Savarimuthu S, Kim ST, Holloway JW, Bell SC, Fong KM. Geneenvironmental interaction in asthma. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;7: 75-82.
- London SJ, Romieu I. Gene by environment interaction in asthma (*). Annu Rev Public Health 2009;30:55-80.

- Breton CV, Vora H, Salam MT, Islam T, Wenten M, Gauderman WJ, et al. Variation in the GST mu locus and tobacco smoke exposure as determinants of childhood lung function. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179:601-7.
- 74. Kabesch M, Schedel M, Carr D, Woitsch B, Fritzsch C, Weiland SK, et al. IL-4/ IL-13 pathway genetics strongly influence serum IgE levels and childhood asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:269-74.
- 75. Suttner K, Rosenstiel P, Depner M, Schedel M, Pinto LA, Ruether A, et al. TBX21 gene variants increase childhood asthma risk in combination with HLX1 variants. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1062-8, e1-8.
- Pykalainen M, Kinos R, Valkonen S, Rydman P, Kilpelainen M, Laitinen LA, et al. Association analysis of common variants of STAT6, GATA3, and STAT4 to asthma and high serum IgE phenotypes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:80-7.
- Balaci L, Spada MC, Olla N, Sole G, Loddo L, Anedda F, et al. IRAK-M is involved in the pathogenesis of early-onset persistent asthma. Am J Hum Genet 2007;80:1103-14.
- Martinez FD. CD14, endotoxin, and asthma risk: actions and interactions. Proc Am Thorac Soc 2007;4:221-5.
- Yang IA, Fong KM, Holgate ST, Holloway JW. The role of Toll-like receptors and related receptors of the innate immune system in asthma. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;6:23-8.
- Bierbaum S, Nickel R, Koch A, Lau S, Deichmann KA, Wahn U, et al. Polymorphisms and haplotypes of acid mammalian chitinase are associated with bronchial asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;172:1505-9.
- Sutherland TE, Maizels RM, Allen JE. Chitinases and chitinase-like proteins: potential therapeutic targets for the treatment of T-helper type 2 allergies. Clin Exp Allergy 2009;39:943-55.
- Holgate ST, Davies DE, Powell RM, Howarth PH, Haitchi HM, Holloway JW. Local genetic and environmental factors in asthma disease pathogenesis: chronicity and persistence mechanisms. Eur Respir J 2007;29:793-803.
- Presland RB, Coulombe PA, Eckert RL, Mao-Qiang M, Feingold KR, Elias PM. Barrier function in transgenic mice overexpressing K16, involucrin, and filaggrin in the suprabasal epidermis. J Invest Dermatol 2004;123:603-6.
- Brown SJ, McLean WH. Eczema genetics: current state of knowledge and future goals. J Invest Dermatol 2009;129:543-52.
- Sandilands A, Sutherland C, Irvine AD, McLean WH. Filaggrin in the frontline: role in skin barrier function and disease. J Cell Sci 2009;122:1285-94.
- Baurecht H, Irvine AD, Novak N, Illig T, Buhler B, Ring J, et al. Toward a major risk factor for atopic eczema: meta-analysis of filaggrin polymorphism data. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1406-12.
- Henderson J, Northstone K, Lee SP, Liao H, Zhao Y, Pembrey M, et al. The burden of disease associated with filaggrin mutations: a population-based, longitudinal birth cohort study. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:872-7, e9.
- Palmer CNA, Ismail T, Lee SP, Terron-Kwiatkowski A, Zhao Y, Liao H, et al. Filaggrin null mutations are associated with increased asthma severity in children and young adults. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:64-8.
- Weidinger S, O'Sullivan M, Illig T, Baurecht H, Depner M, Rodriguez E, et al. Filaggrin mutations, atopic eczema, hay fever, and asthma in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1203-9, e1.
- Marenholz I, Nickel R, Ruschendorf F, Schulz F, Esparza-Gordillo J, Kerscher T, et al. Filaggrin loss-of-function mutations predispose to phenotypes involved in the atopic march. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:866-71.
- Fallon PG, Sasaki T, Sandilands A, Campbell LE, Saunders SP, Mangan NE, et al. A homozygous frameshift mutation in the mouse Flg gene facilitates enhanced percutaneous allergen priming. Nat Genet 2009;41:602-8.
- Smith M, Tourigny MR, Noakes P, Thornton CA, Tulic MK, Prescott SL. Children with egg allergy have evidence of reduced neonatal CD4(+)CD25(+)CD127(lo/-) regulatory T cell function. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1460-6, e1-7.
- Dezateux C, Stocks J. Lung development and early origins of childhood respiratory illness. Br Med Bull 1997;53:40-57.
- Haland G, Carlsen KC, Sandvik L, Devulapalli CS, Munthe-Kaas MC, Pettersen M, et al. Reduced lung function at birth and the risk of asthma at 10 years of age. N Engl J Med 2006;355:1682-9.
- Palmer LJ, Rye PJ, Gibson NA, Burton PR, Landau LI, Lesouef PN. Airway responsiveness in early infancy predicts asthma, lung function, and respiratory symptoms by school age. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2001;163:37-42.
- Lucas JS, Inskip HM, Godfrey KM, Foreman CT, Warner JO, Gregson RK, et al. Small size at birth and greater postnatal weight gain: relationships to diminished infant lung function. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2004;170:534-40.
- Lowe L, Murray CS, Custovic A, Simpson BM, Kissen PM, Woodcock A. Specific airway resistance in 3-year-old children: a prospective cohort study. Lancet 2002;359:1904-8.
- Haitchi HM, Powell RM, Shaw TJ, Howarth PH, Wilson SJ, Wilson DI, et al. ADAM33 expression in asthmatic airways and human embryonic lungs. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:958-65.

- Simpson A, Maniatis N, Jury F, Cakebread JA, Lowe LA, Holgate ST, et al. Polymorphisms in a disintegrin and metalloprotease 33 (ADAM33) predict impaired early-life lung function. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;172:55-60.
- Henrichsen CN, Chaignat E, Reymond A. Copy number variants, diseases and gene expression. Hum Mol Genet 2009;18:R1-8.
- McCarthy MI, Hirschhorn JN. Genome-wide association studies: potential next steps on a genetic journey. Hum Mol Genet 2008;17:R156-65.
- Jirtle RL, Skinner MK. Environmental epigenomics and disease susceptibility. Nat Rev Genet 2007;8:253-62.
- 103. Benn CS, Jeppesen DL, Hasselbalch H, Olesen AB, Bjorksten B, Lisse I, et al. Thymus size and head circumference at birth and the development of allergic disease. Clin Exp Allergy 2001;31:1862-6.
- Fergusson DM, Crane J, Beasley R, Horwood LJ. Perinatal factors and atopic disease in childhood. Clin Exp Allergy 2006;27:1394-401.
- Godfrey KM, Barker DJ, Osmond C. Disproportionate fetal growth and raised IgE concentration in adult life. Clin Exp Allergy 2006;24:641-8.
- 106. Baccarelli A, Wright RO, Bollati V, Tarantini L, Litonjua AA, Suh HH, et al. Rapid DNA methylation changes after exposure to traffic particles. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179:572-8.
- 107. Li Y, Langholz B, Salam MT, Gilliand FD. Maternal and grandmaternal smoking patterns are associated with early childhood asthma. Chest 2005;127:1232-41.
- Hollingsworth JW, Maruoka S, Boon K, Garantziotis S, Li Z, Tomfohr J, et al. In utero supplementation with methyl donors enhances allergic airway disease in mice. J Clin Invest 2008;118:3462-9.
- Miller RL, Ho SM. Environmental epigenetics and asthma: current concepts and call for studies. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;177:567-73.
- Burke W, Fesinmeyer M, Reed K, Hampson L, Carlsten C. Family history as a predictor of asthma risk. Am J Prev Med 2003;24:160-9.
- Koppelman GH, te Meerman GJ, Postma DS. Genetic testing for asthma. Eur Respir J 2008;32:775-82.
- 112. Janssens AC, Aulchenko YS, Elefante S, Borsboom GJ, Steyerberg EW, van Duijn CM. Predictive testing for complex diseases using multiple genes: fact or fiction? Genet Med 2006;8:395-400.
- 113. Lyssenko V, Jonsson A, Almgren P, Pulizzi N, Isomaa B, Tuomi T, et al. Clinical risk factors, DNA variants, and the development of type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2008;359:2220-32.
- 114. Meigs JB, Shrader P, Sullivan LM, McAteer JB, Fox CS, Dupuis J, et al. Genotype score in addition to common risk factors for prediction of type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2008;359:2208-19.
- Narayan KM, Weber MB. Clinical risk factors, DNA variants, and the development of type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2009;360:136-1.
- Holloway JW, Yang IA, Holgate ST. Interpatient variability in rates of asthma progression: can genetics provide an answer? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008; 121:573-9.
- 117. Marenholz I, Kerscher T, Bauerfeind A, Esparza-Gordillo J, Nickel R, Keil T, et al. An interaction between filaggrin mutations and early food sensitization improves the prediction of childhood asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:911-6.
- 118. Busse WW, Israel E, Nelson HS, Baker JW, Charous BL, Young DY, et al. Daclizumab improves asthma control in patients with moderate to severe persistent asthma: a randomized, controlled trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;178:1002-8.
- 119. Nair P, Pizzichini MM, Kjarsgaard M, Inman MD, Efthimiadis A, Pizzichini E, et al. Mepolizumab for prednisone-dependent asthma with sputum eosinophilia. N Engl J Med 2009;360:985-93.

- 120. Flood-Page P, Swenson C, Faiferman I, Matthews J, Williams M, Brannick L, et al. A study to evaluate safety and efficacy of mepolizumab in patients with moderate persistent asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2007;176:1062-71.
- 121. Wenzel SE, Barnes PJ, Bleecker ER, Bousquet J, Busse W, Dahlen SE, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study of tumor necrosis factor-alpha blockade in severe persistent asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009; 179:549-58.
- 122. Anderson GP. Endotyping asthma: new insights into key pathogenic mechanisms in a complex, heterogeneous disease. Lancet 2008;372:1107-19.
- 123. Haldar P, Pavord ID, Shaw DE, Berry MA, Thomas M, Brightling CE, et al. Cluster analysis and clinical asthma phenotypes. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008; 178:218-24.
- Wenzel SE, Busse WW. Severe asthma: lessons from the Severe Asthma Research Program. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:14-23.
- Lima JJ, Blake KV, Tantisira KG, Weiss ST. Pharmacogenetics of asthma. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2009;15:57-62.
- 126. Wechsler ME, Lehman E, Lazarus SC, Lemanske RF Jr, Boushey HA, Deykin A, et al. β -Adrenergic receptor polymorphisms and response to salmeterol. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:519-26.
- 127. Bleecker ER, Postma DS, Lawrance RM, Meyers DA, Ambrose HJ, Goldman M. Effect of ADRB2 polymorphisms on response to longacting beta2-agonist therapy: a pharmacogenetic analysis of two randomised studies. Lancet 2007;370:2118-25.
- 128. Bleecker ER, Yancey SW, Baitinger LA, Edwards LD, Klotsman M, Anderson WH, et al. Salmeterol response is not affected by beta2-adrenergic receptor genotype in subjects with persistent asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:809-16.
- Hawkins GA, Weiss ST, Bleecker ER. Clinical consequences of ADRbeta2 polymorphisms. Pharmacogenomics 2008;9:349-58.
- 130. Litonjua AA, Lasky-Su J, Schneiter K, Tantisira KG, Lazarus R, Klanderman B, et al. ARG1 is a novel bronchodilator response gene: screening and replication in four asthma cohorts. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;178:688-94.
- 131. Tantisira KG, Lake S, Silverman ES, Palmer LJ, Lazarus R, Silverman EK, et al. Corticosteroid pharmacogenetics: association of sequence variants in CRHR1 with improved lung function in asthmatics treated with inhaled corticosteroids. Hum Mol Genet 2004;13:1353-9.
- 132. Dijkstra A, Koppelman GH, Vonk JM, Bruinenberg M, Schouten JP, Postma DS. Pharmacogenomics and outcome of asthma: no clinical application for long-term steroid effects by CRHR1 polymorphisms. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1510-3.
- 133. Hawkins GA, Lazarus R, Smith RS, Tantisira KG, Meyers DA, Peters SP, et al. The glucocorticoid receptor heterocomplex gene STIP1 is associated with improved lung function in asthmatic subjects treated with inhaled corticosteroids. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1376-83, e7.
- Duroudier NP, Tulah AS, Sayers I. Leukotriene pathway genetics and pharmacogenetics in allergy. Allergy 2009;64:823-39.
- 135. Lima JJ, Zhang S, Grant A, Shao L, Tantisira KG, Allayee H, et al. Influence of leukotriene pathway polymorphisms on response to montelukast in asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:379-85.
- 136. Klotsman M, York TP, Pillai SG, Vargas-Irwin C, Sharma SS, van den Oord EJ, et al. Pharmacogenetics of the 5-lipoxygenase biosynthetic pathway and variable clinical response to montelukast. Pharmacogenet Genomics 2007; 17:189-96.
- 137. Tantisira KG, Lima J, Sylvia J, Klanderman B, Weiss ST. 5-lipoxygenase pharmacogenetics in asthma: overlap with Cys-leukotriene receptor antagonist loci. Pharmacogenet Genomics 2009;19:244-7.

Asthma: Clinical expression and molecular mechanisms

Robert F. Lemanske, Jr, MD,^{a,b} and William W. Busse, MD^a

Madison, Wis

Asthma is a complex disorder that displays heterogeneity and variability in its clinical expression both acutely and chronically. This heterogeneity is influenced by multiple factors including age, sex, socioeconomic status, race and/or ethnicity, and gene by environment interactions. Presently, no precise physiologic, immunologic, or histologic characteristics can be used to definitively make a diagnosis of asthma, and therefore the diagnosis is often made on a clinical basis related to symptom patterns (airways obstruction and hyperresponsiveness) and responses to therapy (partial or complete reversibility) over time. Although current treatment modalities are capable of producing control of symptoms and improvements in pulmonary function in the majority of patients, acute and often severe exacerbations still occur and contribute significantly to both the morbidity and mortality of asthma in all age groups. This review will highlight some of the important clinical features of asthma and emphasize recent advances in both pathophysiology and treatment. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S95-102.)

Key words: Asthma, respiratory syncytial virus, rhinovirus, allergen, prevention, exacerbation, inception, treatment

Asthma is a heterogeneous disorder that is characterized by variable airflow obstruction, airway inflammation and hyperresponsiveness, and reversibility either spontaneously or as a result of treatment. Multiple etiologies no doubt exist for both its inception and symptom exacerbation once the disease is established. Factors underlying inception can range from viral respiratory tract infections in infancy^{1,2} to occupational exposures in adults.³ Factors underlying asthma exacerbations include allergen

0091-6749/\$36.00

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.047

Abbrevic	itions used
API:	Asthma predictive index
EBC:	Exhaled breath condensate
EIB:	Exercise-induced bronchospasm
GERD:	Gastroesophageal reflux disease
ICS:	Inhaled corticosteroid
LABA:	Long-acting β-agonist
NSAID:	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug
RBM:	Reticular basement membrane
RSV:	Respiratory syncytial virus
GERD: ICS: LABA: NSAID: RBM: RSV:	Gastroesophageal reflux disease Inhaled corticosteroid Long-acting β-agonist Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug Reticular basement membrane Respiratory syncytial virus

exposure in sensitized individuals, viral infections, exercise, irritants, and ingestion of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents, among others. Exacerbating factors can include one or all of these exposures and vary both among and within patients. Asthma treatment is determined to a large extent after an initial assessment of severity and subsequent establishment of control, both of which can be variable over time and assessed in 2 domains: impairment (current) and risk (long-term consequences).⁴ Unfortunately, despite the availability of effective therapies, suboptimal asthma control exists in many patients on a worldwide basis.⁵ The future development of novel therapies and treatment paradigms should address these disparities.

NATURAL HISTORY (INCEPTION AND **PROGRESSION**)

For many asthmatic subjects, the disease has its roots during infancy and early childhood. Viral respiratory tract infections produce wheezing episodes during the first 3 years of life in about 50% of children.⁶ Some of these children will stop wheezing (transient wheezers), whereas others will go on to have persistent symptoms that will either dissipate before adolescence (primarily nonatopic subjects) or continue into adolescence (atopic wheezers).⁷ Once in remission, the disease process might remain quiescent, or the subject could relapse in later life.^{8,9} The phenotype of severe asthma has also been recently well described.¹⁰

The pattern and rate of loss of lung function in asthmatic subjects has been of interest and concern for many investigators. A number of groups have reported that the greatest absolute loss of lung function appears to occur very early in childhood.^{8,11,12} Some have reported that the peak in lung function that is achieved at about 20 years of age in asthmatic subjects can be decreased¹³ and that the rate of further loss during adulthood can be increased in asthmatic subjects.¹⁴ About one fourth of children with asthma might experience greater rates of loss of lung function, and these children have certain phenotypic characteristics: younger age, male sex, higher postbronchodilator FEV1 percent predicted, and greater airway eosinophilic inflammation.

Molecular and cellular mechanisms in asthma

Children. The performance of invasive procedures in children to evaluate molecular and cellular mechanisms in asthma is

From the Departments of ^aPediatrics and ^bMedicine, University of Wisconsin Medical School. Supported by National Institutes of Health grants 1P01HL70831-01, HL56396, and AI50500.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: R. F. Lemanske is a Speaker for Merck, Doembecher Children's Hospital, Washington University, Medicus Group, Park Nicolet Institute, ACAAI, LA Allergy Society, Michigan Allergy/Asthma Society, Medical College of Wisconsin, Fund for Medical Research and Education (Detroit), Children's Hospital of Minnesota, Toronto Allergy Society, AAAAI, Beaumont Hospital, University of Illinois, Canadian Society of Allergy and Clinical Immunology, and New York Presbyterian; is a consultant and speaker for AstraZeneca; is a consultant for Map Pharmaceuticals, Gray Consulting, Smith Research, Inc., Merck Childhood Asthma Network, Novartis, Quintiles/Innovax, RC Horowitz & Co. Inc., International Meetings and Science, and Scienomics; is an author for Up-to-Date; and is an Editor for Elsevier, Inc. W. W. Busse is on the Advisory Board for Altair, Amgen, Abbott Laboratories, Asthmatx, Bristol-Meyer Squibb, Centocor, Genentech, GlaxoSmithKline, Merck, Pfizer, Schering-Plough, and Wyeth; is a speaker for Merck, and a consultant for Alexion, AstraZeneca, Boehringer Ingelheim, Dainippon Sumitomo, Funxional Therapeutics Ltd, Novartis, and TEVA; and has received research support from Novartis, Centocor, GlaxoSmithKline, MedImmune, Ception, and the National Institutes of Health-National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, and the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute.

Received for publication August 26, 2009; revised October 16, 2009; accepted for publication October 20, 2009.

Reprint requests: Robert F. Lemanske, Jr, MD, Departments of Pediatrics and Medicine, University of Wisconsin Hospital, 600 Highland Ave K4-916, Madison, WI 53792. E-mail: rfl@medicine wisc edu

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

obviously not as feasible from a variety of standpoints compared with adults. However, a few carefully and safely conducted studies in young children have provided insights into possible pathophysiologic features as they relate to developmental milestones and disease expression. When bronchoalveolar lavage has been performed in young wheezing children, a 3-fold increase in total cells, most significantly lymphocytes, polymorphonuclear cells, and macrophages/monocytes, compared with counts seen in healthy children has been noted. In addition, levels of leukotriene B₄ and C₄, prostaglandin E₂, and the potentially epitheliumderived 15-hydroxyeicosattetranoic acid were all increased.¹⁶

Several bronchial biopsy studies have been performed in children. In 53 infants with reversible airflow obstruction evaluated for severe wheezing or cough, bronchial biopsy specimens demonstrated no reticular basement membrane (RBM) thickening or the eosinophilic inflammation characteristic of asthma in older children and adults, even in the presence of atopic characteristics.¹⁷ Conversely, children younger than 6 years with asthma had increased epithelial loss, basement membrane thickening, and eosinophilia compared with control subjects of the same age. However, similar pathologic changes were seen in atopic children without asthma.¹⁸ Taken together, it appears that the inflammatory and structural changes associated with asthma occur sometime after infancy during the early preschool years, when children experience more persistent symptoms of airway dysfunction.

In older children 6 to 16 years of age with difficult asthma receiving high-dose inhaled corticosteroids (ICSs), RBM thickening to a similar extent to that seen in adult asthmatic subjects has been demonstrated.¹⁹ Additionally, there was no association with RBM thickening and age, symptom duration, lung function, or concurrent eosinophilic airway inflammation. However, unlike adults with asthma, no relationship was observed between RBM thickness and bronchial wall thickening on high-resolution computed tomographic scanning in children with difficult asthma.²⁰ Finally, persistent airflow obstruction has been associated with a greater density of CD4⁺ T lymphocytes in endobronchial biopsy specimens in 27 school-aged children with difficult asthma after treatment with systemic corticosteroids compared with that seen in control subjects.²¹

A number of biomarkers have been evaluated to avoid the invasive procedures of bronchial lavage, biopsy, or both in children. Exhaled nitric oxide might be useful as a diagnostic tool and in ongoing management of children with asthma. Exhaled nitric oxide levels have been demonstrated to differentiate young children with asthma from those without,²² to identify children who are likely to respond to ICSs,²³ and to predict those children who will experience an asthma relapse after reduction of ICSs.²⁴ However, recent data indicate that when fraction of exhaled nitric oxide monitoring is used in conjunction with a National Asthma Education and Prevention Program guide-lines–based asthma management program, it might result in excessive ICS dosing without any significant gains in achieving or maintaining asthma control.²⁵

Exhaled breath condensate (EBC) is obtained by cooling exhaled air and is believed to reflect the contents of the airway lining fluid.²⁶ Hydrogen peroxide, isoprostanes, aldehydes, and nitrotyrosine are considered markers of oxidative stress, and their levels are increased in the EBC of children with asthma, suggesting an imbalance between oxidants and antioxidants. Conversely, levels of glutathione, a protective lung antioxidant, are decreased

in children with acute asthma, suggesting a reduced antioxidant capacity.²⁷ Levels of the inflammatory mediators cysteinyl leukotrienes are increased in the EBC of children with atopic asthma, even while receiving corticosteroid treatment.²⁸ Finally, airway pH balance might have a role in asthma because a reduced EBC pH has been reported in children with acute or stable asthma.²⁶

Levels of several other mediators of inflammatory cells have been found to be significantly higher in very young children with asthma, including the number of blood eosinophils, serum eosinophil cationic protein, eosinophil-derived neurotoxin, and urinary eosinophil-derived neurotoxin.²⁹ In addition, both increased eosinophil cationic protein and cysteinyl leukotriene levels³⁰ have been obtained from nasal washings in wheezing children less than 2 years of age.

Adults. Asthma for most, but not all, patients begins in early life. As noted above, the cellular and molecular patterns associated with airway inflammation in asthma are complex, interactive, redundant, and variable.³¹ In adults, particularly those with established longstanding disease, the factors that contribute to the pathophysiology of airway abnormalities are dependent on the phases of asthma, such as acute, persistent, severe versus nonsevere, or during treatment.

An understanding of the immunopathology of airways in asthma has been markedly advanced with the use of bronchoscopy and biopsy. These airway samples can then be analyzed by using histologic and immunologic methods, and the identified features can be evaluated in relationship to clinical features of asthma to more fully understand the contribution of cellular and molecular events to the resulting physiology and response to treatment.³² In addition, it is now appreciated that the regulation of airway inflammation is distinct in different phases of asthma (ie, early-onset disease largely related to allergic inflammation and in the persistent or chronic phase of the disease).³³ It is helpful to arbitrarily consider asthma in terms of the traditional T_H2 inflammatory processes and the more chronic inflammatory phase, in which resident airway cells assume the more dominant component contributing to airway dysfunction (Fig 1),³³ to appreciate the immunopathogenetic mechanisms associated with different phases of asthma.

In the acute inflammatory aspects of asthma, allergen-IgE– directed processes are predominant features of airway pathology, with mast cells, $T_H 2$ lymphocytes, and eosinophils the predominant histologic features.³² The cytokine network associated with these processes often includes IL-3, IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13.³⁴ Mast cells are important contributors both to the initiation of asthma with release of acute-phase mediators, including cysteinyl leukotrienes, and also inflammatory cytokines, which serve to perpetuate inflammatory events in the airway.³⁵ Subpopulations of lymphocytes polarized toward a T_H2 profile further the inflammatory process by release of cytokines, including IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13. It is these factors that serve to drive inflammation (eg, recruitment of eosinophils) and also regulate IgE production.³²

Eosinophils are a characteristic feature of allergic inflammation.³² The biology of eosinophils is well designed to cause airway inflammation, enhancement of airway hyperresponsiveness, and airflow obstruction. Eosinophils are recruited to the airway in asthmatic subjects by families of cytokines, and chemokines (eg, IL-5, RANTES, and eotaxin) undergo cell activation through processes not fully identified and release highly inflammatory granule-associated substances, the actions of which injure the airway and cause persistent inflammation. Eosinophils



FIG 1. Inflammatory and remodeling responses in asthma with activation of the epithelial mesenchymal trophic unit. The epithelial mesenchymal trophic unit has been defined as bidirectional interaction between the epithelium and underlying mesenchyme involving the release of selective growth factors and cytokines. Epithelial damage alters the set point for communication between bronchial epithelium and underlying mesenchymal cells, leading to myofibroblast activation, an increase in mesenchymal volume, and induction of structural changes throughout airway wall. Used with permission from the *Lancet.*³³

are also a rich source for leukotrienes, products of oxidative metabolism, and inflammatory cytokines and growth factors.³⁶ Although the eosinophil is a prominent feature of airway pathology in asthmatic subjects, its precise contribution to airway pathophysiology is undergoing re-evaluation.

The pattern of airway injury in patients with chronic asthma tends to be more variable, with a shift in the histologic picture toward resident cells of the airway as the more likely cause of persistent disease. In some patients there will be a progressive decrease in lung function and the development of chronic irreversible changes in lung function with their asthma. Although these changes likely have their origins at the onset of asthma, many questions remain as to who is at risk for airway remodeling, when this process begins, and what factors regulate the transition from acute to chronic inflammation. The recognition of progressive loss of lung function in asthmatic subjects has led to a renewed interest in the role of resident airway cells in persistent inflammation.

The airway epithelium is both a target and contributor of persistent inflammatory airway changes in asthmatic subjects.³⁷ Histologic evaluation of airways in asthmatic subjects, particularly those with more severe disease, reveals injury to epithelium and often a loss of these cells. Epithelial cells are also a rich source of inflammatory mediators and growth factors. In addition, airway smooth muscle often shows hypertrophic and hyperplastic

changes in subjects with persistent severe asthma. Moreover, the airway smooth muscle can be a source of both inflammatory cy-tokines and growth factors.³⁸

There are other airway cells involved in asthma histopathology, including mucous glands and blood vessels. In subjects with asthma, mucous glands hypertrophy occurs. Activation of these cells leads to the release of mucus to occlude airways and, in severe exacerbations, to become the principal cause for resistance to treatment. Many factors generated in asthma (ie, vascular endothelial growth factor) can act on airway vessels to cause proliferation and, as a process, narrow the airways.

Understanding that heterogeneity exists in the pattern of airway inflammation and the likely molecular factors regulating these processes explains why current therapy is not effective in all subjects with asthma. As the phenotypic features of asthma unfold and with them a recognition of the associated cellular and molecular events, a more specific approach to treatment will follow accompanied by improved control of disease.

Risk factors

Risk factors in relationship to asthma have been evaluated in the context of disease inception (eg, viral infections^{1,2,39}), environmental exposures (eg, aeroallergens,⁴⁰ pollution,⁴¹⁻⁴³ and tobacco smoke)⁴⁴⁻⁴⁷ and lifestyle (eg, living on a farm,⁴⁸ diet,⁴⁹ and

antibiotic use⁵⁰), comorbid conditions (eg, atopic dermatitis⁵¹ and obesity⁵²), and occupational exposures,³ among others, as well as disease severity (as defined by the risk domain, which is discussed subsequently; hospitalizations,^{53,54} frequency and severity of ex-acerbations,⁵⁵ and loss of lung function^{8,56}). Genetic factors also contribute significantly to disease expression and severity. Asthma is genetically classified as a complex disorder; as such, it does not follow simple Mendelian inheritance characteristics. Hundreds of genetic association studies on asthma-related phenotypes have been conducted in different populations; these have been recently reviewed.57 Although the importance of gene-environment interactions in the expression of disease has recently been highlighted,⁵⁸ the complexities involved in analyzing these relationships from a functional perspective have proved challenging.⁵⁹ Recent pharmacogenetic evaluations in relationship to chronic β-agonist use⁶⁰ and corticosteroid efficacy have provided new insights into the variability of response in asthmatic patients.

Exacerbating factors

Allergens. Allergen exposure is important in host allergic sensitization and as a common precipitant of asthmatic symptoms in both children and adults. The formation of antigen-specific IgE antibody to aeroallergens (eg, mites, trees, grasses, and animal dander)-the development of allergic sensitization but not necessarily of allergic disease-does not usually occur until 2 to 3 years of life. Thus aeroallergen-induced asthma is uncommon during the first year of life, begins to increase in prevalence during later childhood and adolescence, and peaks in the second decade of life. Once established in genetically predisposed individuals, IgE-mediated reactions are a major contributor both to acute asthmatic symptoms and chronic airway inflammation. Chronic low-level exposure to indoor allergens, dust mite and cockroach in particular, might play a major role in both asthma inception and subsequent provocation of symptoms.⁶¹ Although a wide variety of inhaled allergens can provoke asthma symptoms, sensitization to house dust mite,⁶² cockroach,⁶³Alternaria species,⁶⁴ and possibly cat⁴⁰ are important in the pathogenesis of asthma. Dog, but not cat, ownership during infancy has been shown to reduce the subsequent development of allergic sensitization and atopic dermatitis⁶⁵; numbers of pets and not the type of furred pet might also reduce future risk.⁶⁶ These diverse findings indicate that these relationships are indeed complex and might involve gene-environment interactions. Pollen immunotherapy in school-aged children with only allergic rhinitis at the start of treatment has been demonstrated to reduce significantly the subsequent risk of the development of airway hyperresponsiveness and asthma.⁶⁷

Infections. Respiratory tract infections caused by viruses, ^{1,68,69}*Chlamydia* species, ⁷⁰ and *Mycoplasma* species⁷⁰ have been implicated in the pathogenesis of asthma. Of these respiratory pathogens, viruses have been demonstrated to be epidemiologically associated with asthma in at least 3 ways.

First, during infancy, certain viruses have been implicated as potentially being responsible for the inception of the asthmatic phenotype. The viruses most convincingly demonstrated in this regard have been rhinovirus and respiratory syncytial virus (RSV).^{1,2} The propensity to respond to these infections differently in persons destined to have asthma might be due to aberrations in innate immune responses, epithelial cell barrier alterations that enhance viral replication, and potentially increased virulence of pathogenic viral strains. However, because

nearly every child has been infected at least once with this virus by 2 years of age, additional genetic, environmental, or developmental factors must contribute to the propensity of RSV to be epidemiologically linked with childhood asthma.

Second, in patients with established asthma, particularly children, viral upper respiratory tract infections play a significant role in producing acute exacerbations of airway obstruction that might result in frequent outpatient visits or hospitalizations.^{1,71} Rhinovirus, the common cold virus, is the most frequent cause of exacerbations, but other viruses, including parainfluenza, RSV, influenza, and coronavirus, also have been implicated, albeit to a lesser extent. The increased tendency for viral infections to produce lower airway symptoms in asthmatic subjects might be related, at least in part, to interactions among allergic sensitization, allergen exposure, and viral infections acting as cofactors in the induction of acute episodes of airflow obstruction.^{72,73} Abnormalities in the innate immune response that would prevent viral replication in airway epithelial cells from asthmatic subjects have recently been demonstrated.⁶⁸

Third, and paradoxically, infections have been considered to have the potential of actually preventing the development of allergic respiratory tract diseases, including asthma. Interest in this area increased after the advancement of the hygiene hypothesis,⁷⁴ which proposed that increasing family size coincident with an increased number of infections might protect against these developments. Based on a progressively broader interpretation of this initial hypothesis,⁷⁵ a number of other epidemiologic (eg, living on a farm⁷⁶ and early pathologic bacterial colonization of the airway⁷⁷) and biologic (eg, probiotics⁷⁸) factors have been evaluated regarding their ability to influence the development of allergic sensitization, asthma, or both.

For infections with other microbial agents, recent attention has focused on *Chlamydia* and *Mycoplasma* species as potential contributors to both exacerbations and the severity of chronic asthma in terms of loss of lung function or medication requirements.⁷⁰ Finally, infections involving the upper airways (ie, sinusitis) have been considered to contribute to asthma control instability, evoking the concept of a unified airway in relationship to inflammatory responses and alterations in airway physiology.

Exercise. Exercise is one of the more common precipitants of airway obstruction in asthmatic subjects.⁷⁹ The symptoms of exercise-induced bronchospasm (EIB) can include any or all of the following: wheezing, coughing, and shortness of breath and, in children, chest pain or discomfort. The symptoms are most intense for 5 to 10 minutes and usually resolve within 15 to 30 minutes after exercise cessation. Under most circumstances, the degree of bronchoconstriction is rarely severe enough to be lifethreatening, and such a situation almost invariably reflects advanced untreated disease, confounding triggering factors (ie, concomitant allergen or irritant exposure), or both. Objective documentation of airflow obstruction after an exercise challenge test (>15% decrease in FEV₁; >10% if symptoms accompany the decrease in FEV_1)⁷⁹ or a convincing history with an appropriate response to prophylactic or rescue medication is required to make the diagnosis of EIB. Exercise challenge testing, particularly in elite athletes,⁸⁰ must be of sufficient intensity and duration to be able to accurately diagnose the condition, keeping in mind that such confounding problems as vocal cord dysfunction might need to be considered in the differential diagnosis.⁸¹ The pathophysiology of EIB can involve exaggerated responses to heat

and water loss and the release of inflammatory mediators as a consequence of these thermodynamic alterations.⁸²

Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Approximately 5% to 10% of adult asthmatic patients will have an acute worsening of symptoms to nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs).⁸³ The aspirin triad, asthma, nasal polyps, and aspirin sensitivity, is usually found in adult asthmatic patients. The response to aspirin or other NSAIDs begins within an hour of aspirin ingestion and is associated with profound rhinorrhea, eye lacrimation, and, potentially, severe bronchospasm. Patients sensitive to aspirin usually are reactive to all other NSAIDs, and variations in the frequency and severity of adverse responses appear to depend on the potency of each drug within this class of compounds to inhibit the activity of the COX-1 enzyme.⁸³

The sensitivity to NSAIDs is not IgE mediated but involves the modulation of eicosanoid production. It has been suggested that NSAIDs act by reducing the formation of prostaglandins, which help maintain normal airway function, while increasing the formation of asthma-provoking eicosanoids, including hydrox-yeicosatetraenoic acids and large quantities of cysteinyl leuko-trienes.⁸³ In addition, there is evidence that mast cell activation occurs, and its mediators can be detected in nasal secretions during an episode of aspirin-induced asthma.⁸⁴ This syndrome should be of concern in any asthmatic subject with nasal polyposis, chronic sinusitis, and eosinophilia, although the polyposis and sinusitis might precede the onset of recognized NSAID sensitivity by years.

Aspirin desensitization is available for the aspirin-sensitive patient who might need anti-inflammatory treatment or for use in patients with ischemic heart disease. In patients with aspirin-induced asthma, desensitization with aspirin has proved beneficial in improved asthma control, as well as improved sense of smell, reduced purulent sinus infections, and need for further polyp surgery.^{85,86}

Gastroesophageal reflux. The true incidence of gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) in asthmatic subjects and as a causative factor in disease severity has yet to be established. However, it has been estimated that as many as 45% to 65% of adults and children with asthma have GERD. The mechanisms by which GERD affects asthma are also not established but might include microaspiration or irritation of the esophagus with reflux bronchospasm. Although often asymptomatic in its presentation, many patients have nighttime exacerbations or difficult-to-control symptoms. Confirmation of the importance of GERD to asthma often requires endoscopy and 24-hour monitoring of intraesophageal pH levels with concomitant measures of peak expiratory flow rates.

A number of clinical trials have begun to evaluate the effect of suppressing acid reflux on asthma symptoms. A systematic review of 12 small trials of proton-pump inhibitors used in asthma showed an improvement in asthma-related outcomes, but many studies had design flaws and variability in their outcomes.⁸⁷ In one study with patients experiencing nocturnal symptoms and symptomatic gastroesophageal reflux, comparisons were made between placebo and 40 mg of esomeprazole twice daily.⁸⁸ Improvements in peak flow were noted but not in FEV₁, rescue inhaler use, or nocturnal awakenings. Finally, the American Lung Association–Asthma Clinical Research Center evaluated 40 mg of esomeprazole twice daily versus placebo in subjects who were asymptomatic for acid reflux disease but had documented acid reflux in 40% of the subjects. Proton-pump inhibitors had

no significant effect on a variety of asthma outcomes.⁸⁹ These studies suggest that treatment of acid reflux is beneficial, but improvement in symptoms from this condition had no effect on asthma outcomes.

Psychosocial factors. The role of psychosocial factors, or "stress," has undergone an important re-evaluation both in terms of a disease risk factor and a concomitant component of severity. Evidence has shown that parental stress is a risk factor for asthma expression in some children.⁹⁰ The mechanisms by which this occurs have not been defined but might include the promotion of allergic inflammation. For example, Liu et al⁹¹ found stress from final examinations to enhance eosinophil recruitment to the airway after an antigen inhalation challenge. Chen et al⁹² evaluated the influence of socioeconomic status, which they related to stress, on cytokine generation. With peripheral blood cells from asthmatic subjects but not healthy control subjects, lower socioeconomic status was associated with greater generation of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-5 and IL-13. These data are a further indication that stress can, in asthmatic subjects, promote an inflammatory profile. Recent work has also demonstrated dose-response-type relationships between panic and asthma and bidirectional longitudinal associations between the 2 conditions.⁹³

DISEASE PROGRESSION, PREVENTION, AND TREATMENT

Although a number of research groups are investigating strategies aimed at asthma prevention,^{94,95} this goal has not yet been achieved. Therefore therapy at present is directed primarily at achieving optimal control while attempting to minimize both short- and long-term side effects from any therapeutic intervention. Asthma control is defined by an understanding of the patient's asthma severity, which can be viewed in 2 domains: impairment and risk. Impairment is an evaluation of the concurrent degree of control in achieving the following: minimal (or none) chronic symptoms, including nocturnal awakenings caused by asthma; minimal (or none) need for acute rescue therapy, such as inhaled β_2 -agonists; establishment of a normal lifestyle with no limitations on activities, including exercise; and normalization of pulmonary function. The risk domain includes criteria that deal with future events that the treatment program should either prevent or reduce to the greatest extent possible: reduction (or elimination of) in the frequency and severity of asthma exacerbations; minimal or no loss of lung function over time (considered to be a potential consequence of airway remodeling); and minimal or no adverse effects from medications.

The initial selection of pharmacologic treatment is determined based on the age of the patient and the severity of his or her asthma at the time of evaluation. Because asthma is a variable but chronic disease (or syndrome), specific treatment will need to be adjusted both acutely, or during exacerbations, and chronically in the context of eliminating or reducing both impairment and risk because they dynamically fluctuate over time to achieve acceptable control. a stepwise approach has been adapted for treatment to accomplish these goals (http://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/guidelines/ asthma/asthgdln.htm).⁴ The basis of the stepwise approach is to increase the number, frequency, and dose of medications with increasing asthma severity until the patient's disease has been put under "control" (ie, achieving optimal control for that patient). Once control has been established, step-down therapy can be attempted to minimize medication burden, when possible. Recently, the concept of response to therapy has also received increasing attention. Responsiveness is the ease with which asthma control is achieved by therapy. Responsiveness to an asthma treatment is highly variable, and it is likely that both genetic and phenotypic characteristics contribute to this intrapatient and interpatient variability in response over time.^{96,97}

In the last few years, a number of published clinical trials with new therapeutic agents or novel treatment strategies are noteworthy based on their potential effect in initiating or adjusting medication based on this stepwise severity scheme. The first set of trials pertains to the treatment of preschool wheezing children. One trial⁹⁸ evaluated continuous ICS treatment (2 years receiving therapy with an ICS and the third year receiving as-needed medication, which served as the observation year) in children who had a positive asthma predictive index (API). Children with positive APIs in the first 3 years of life have about a 65% chance of having clinically diagnosed asthma by age 6 years. During the 2 years of treatment with a low-dose ICS (fluticasone, 88 µg twice daily) compared with matching placebo, treated children had significantly greater numbers of episode-free days and reduced exacerbations requiring oral steroid treatment. However, after discontinuation of the ICS treatment at the beginning of the observation period, episode-free days were no different than in the placebo group within about 3 months. Reduced airway resistance in the ICS group at the end of the treatment period was no longer evident at the end of the observation period. Thus early recognition and treatment of high-risk children can reduce symptom burden while receiving therapy but does not appear to alter the natural history of asthma.⁹⁸ Similar negative results were seen when intermittent ICS therapy was prescribed.⁹⁹ Intermittent therapy with either an ICS or montelukast at the onset of respiratory tract symptoms was able to reduce symptom burden during these illnesses; however, these beneficial effects were only seen in children with positive APIs.¹⁰⁰ In a third study in preschool-aged children with moderate-to-severe, presumed virus-induced wheezing, pre-emptive treatment with high-dose fluticasone $(750 \ \mu g \text{ twice daily at the start of upper respiratory tract symp$ toms) compared with placebo reduced the use of rescue oral corticosteroids. However, treatment with fluticasone was associated with a smaller gain in height and weight.¹⁰¹ Finally, in preschool children presenting to a hospital with mild-to-moderate wheezing associated with a presumed viral infection, oral prednisolone was not superior to placebo in reducing the duration of the hospital stay.¹⁰² These disparate results in this age group might relate to host (eg, presence or absence of atopy¹⁰³), viral (cause/pathogenicity of viral infection, such as rhinovirus vs RSV¹⁰⁴), or both factors that confer differential responses to these types of interventions. More studies are obviously needed before precise recommendations can be made in this age group.

The second set of trials pertains to the use of long-acting β -agonists (LABAs) in combination with ICSs for the treatment of persistent asthma. Although a number of clinical trials have demonstrated both safety and efficacy in terms of asthma control in both the impairment and risk domains,¹⁰⁵ concern has been raised about the potential for adverse outcomes in a small number of patients with the use of LABAs.¹⁰⁶ Recent continued review of the available data has re-emphasized these potential safety issues in both children and adults.¹⁰⁷ Unfortunately, the possible mechanisms underlying these rare events are unknown. Moreover, the numbers of patients needed to be prospectively evaluated to

ascertain the precise risks involved might be too large to realistically enroll.¹⁰⁸ Overall, however, the benefits of combination therapy appear to outweigh the risks in the majority of patients. Monotherapy with LABAs in asthmatic subjects should not be prescribed.

SUMMARY

Asthma is a complex genetic disorder that is characterized by airway inflammation and reversible airflow obstruction. It is further distinguished by multiple phenotypes that might differ based on age of onset, triggering factors, and patterns of severity both during acute exacerbations and on a more chronic basis, as reflected by variably reversible loss of lung function. As a result of this clinical heterogeneity, treatment approaches need to be individualized and modified to obtain and maintain adequate symptom and disease control over time. Although current therapy is targeted at the development of secondary and tertiary prevention strategies, ongoing research is evaluating the prospects of primary prevention as well.

REFERENCES

- Jackson DJ, Gangnon RE, Evans MD, Roberg KA, Anderson EL, Pappas TE, et al. Wheezing rhinovirus illnesses in early life predict asthma development in high-risk children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;178:667-72.
- Kusel MM, de Klerk NH, Kebadze T, Vohma V, Holt PG, Johnston SL, et al. Early-life respiratory viral infections, atopic sensitization, and risk of subsequent development of persistent asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1105-10.
- Bush RK, Peden DB. Advances in environmental and occupational disorders in 2008. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:575-8.
- Busse WW, Lemanske RF Jr. Expert panel report 3: moving forward to improve asthma care. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1012-4.
- Rabe KF, Adachi M, Lai CK, Soriano JB, Vermeire PA, Weiss KB, et al. Worldwide severity and control of asthma in children and adults: the global asthma insights and reality surveys. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:40-7.
- Stern DA, Morgan WJ, Halonen M, Wright AL, Martinez FD. Wheezing and bronchial hyper-responsiveness in early childhood as predictors of newly diagnosed asthma in early adulthood: a longitudinal birth-cohort study. Lancet 2008;372:1058-64.
- Sly PD, Boner AL, Bjorksten B, Bush A, Custovic A, Eigenmann PA, et al. Early identification of atopy in the prediction of persistent asthma in children. Lancet 2008;372:1100-6.
- Spahn JD, Covar R. Clinical assessment of asthma progression in children and adults. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:548-57.
- Sears MR, Greene JM, Willan AR, Wiecek EM, Taylor DR, Flannery EM, et al. A longitudinal, population-based, cohort study of childhood asthma followed to adulthood. N Engl J Med 2003;349:1414-22.
- Wenzel SE, Busse WW. Severe asthma: lessons from the Severe Asthma Research Program. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:14-21.
- Taussig LM, Wright AL, Holberg CJ, Halonen M, Morgan WJ, Martinez FD. Tucson children's respiratory study: 1980 to present. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;111:661-75.
- Borrego LM, Stocks J, Leiria-Pinto P, Peralta I, Romeira AM, Neuparth N, et al. Lung function and clinical risk factors for asthma in infants and young children with recurrent wheeze. Thorax 2009;64:203-9.
- Xuan W, Peat JK, Toelle BG, Marks GB, Berry G, Woolcock AJ. Lung function growth and its relation to airway hyperresponsiveness and recent wheeze. Results from a longitudinal population study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000;161:1820-4.
- Lange P, Parner J, Vestbo J, Schnohr P, Jensen GA. 15-year follow-up study of ventilatory function in adults with asthma. N Engl J Med 1998;339:1194-200.
- Covar RA, Spahn JD, Murphy JR, Szefler SJ. Progression of asthma measured by lung function in the childhood asthma management program. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2004;170:234-41.
- Krawiec ME, Westcott JY, Chu HW, Balzar S, Trudeau JB, Schwartz LB, et al. Persistent wheezing in very young children is associated with lower respiratory inflammation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2001;163:1338-43.
- Saglani S, Malmstrom K, Pelkonen AS, Malmberg LP, Lindahl H, Kajosaari M, et al. Airway remodeling and inflammation in symptomatic infants with reversible airflow obstruction. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:722-7.

- Barbato A, Turato G, Baraldo S, Bazzan E, Calabrese F, Panizzolo C, et al. Epithelial damage and angiogenesis in the airways of children with asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;174:975-81.
- Payne DN, Rogers AV, Adelroth E, Bandi V, Guntupalli KK, Bush A, et al. Early thickening of the reticular basement membrane in children with difficult asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;167:78-82.
- Saglani S, Papaioannou G, Khoo L, Ujita M, Jeffery PK, Owens C, et al. Can HRCT be used as a marker of airway remodelling in children with difficult asthma? Respir Res 2006;7:46.
- Payne DN, Qiu Y, Zhu J, Peachey L, Scallan M, Bush A, et al. Airway inflammation in children with difficult asthma: relationships with airflow limitation and persistent symptoms. Thorax 2004;59:862-9.
- Malmberg LP, Pelkonen AS, Haahtela T, Turpeinen M. Exhaled nitric oxide rather than lung function distinguishes preschool children with probable asthma. Thorax 2003;58:494-9.
- Zeiger RS, Szefler SJ, Phillips BR, Schatz M, Martinez FD, Chinchilli VM, et al. Response profiles to fluticasone and montelukast in mild-to-moderate persistent childhood asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:45-52.
- Zacharasiewicz A, Wilson N, Lex C, Erin EM, Li AM, Hansel T, et al. Clinical use of noninvasive measurements of airway inflammation in steroid reduction in children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:1077-82.
- 25. Szefler SJ, Mitchell H, Sorkness CA, Gergen PJ, O'Connor GT, Morgan WJ, et al. Management of asthma based on exhaled nitric oxide in addition to guidelinebased treatment for inner-city adolescents and young adults: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2008;372:1065-72.
- Hunt J. Exhaled breath condensate: an evolving tool for noninvasive evaluation of lung disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;110:28-34.
- Corradi M, Folesani G, Andreoli R, Manini P, Bodini A, Piacentini G, et al. Aldehydes and glutathione in exhaled breath condensate of children with asthma exacerbation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;167:395-9.
- Zanconato S, Carraro S, Corradi M, Alinovi R, Pasquale MF, Piacentini G, et al. Leukotrienes and 8-isoprostane in exhaled breath condensate of children with stable and unstable asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:257-63.
- Moss MH, Gern JE, Lemanske RF Jr. Asthma in infancy and childhood. In: Adkinson NF, Yunginger JW, Busse WW, Bochner BS, Holgate ST, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 5th ed. Philadelphia: Mosby; 2003. p. 1225-55.
- van Schaik SM, Tristram DA, Nagpal IS, Hintz KM, Welliver CII, Welliver RC. Increased production of IFN-γ and cysteinyl leukotrienes in virus-induced wheezing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;103:630-6.
- Barnes PJ. The cytokine network in asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Clin Invest 2008;118:3546-56.
- Bousquet J, Jeffery PK, Busse WW, Johnson M, Vignola AM. Asthma. From bronchoconstriction to airways inflammation and remodeling. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000;161:1720-45.
- Holgate ST, Polosa R. The mechanisms, diagnosis, and management of severe asthma in adults. Lancet 2006;368:780-93.
- Barnes PJ. Immunology of asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Nat Rev Immunol 2008;8:183-92.
- Bradding P, Walls AF, Holgate ST. The role of the mast cell in the pathophysiology of asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:1277-84.
- Jacobsen EA, Taranova AG, Lee NA, Lee JJ. Eosinophils: singularly destructive effector cells or purveyors of immunoregulation? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1313-20.
- Holgate ST, Davies DE, Lackie PM, Wilson SJ, Puddicombe SM, Lordan JL. Epithelial-mesenchymal interactions in the pathogenesis of asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;105:193-204.
- Amrani Y, Tliba O, Panettieri RA Jr. Biology of airway smooth muscle cells. In: Adkinson NF Jr, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF Jr, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy principles & practice. 7th ed Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2009. p. 399-411.
- Lemanske RF Jr, Jackson DJ, Gangnon RE, Evans MD, Li Z, Shult PA, et al. Rhinovirus illnesses during infancy predict subsequent childhood wheezing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:571-7.
- Arbes SJ Jr, Gergen PJ, Vaughn B, Zeldin DC. Asthma cases attributable to atopy: results from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1139-45.
- Brauer M, Hoek G, Smit HA, de Jongste JC, Gerritsen J, Postma DS, et al. Air pollution and development of asthma, allergy and infections in a birth cohort. Eur Respir J 2007;29:879-88.
- 42. Holgate ST. Pathogenesis of asthma. Clin Exp Allergy 2008;38:872-97.
- Peden DB. The epidemiology and genetics of asthma risk associated with air pollution. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:213-9.
- 44. Wang C, Salam MT, Islam T, Wenten M, Gauderman WJ, Gilliland FD. Effects of in utero and childhood tobacco smoke exposure and beta2-adrenergic receptor genotype on childhood asthma and wheezing. Pediatrics 2008;122:e107-14.

- Bergeron C, Boulet LP, Page N, Laviolette M, Zimmermann N, Rothenberg ME, et al. Influence of cigarette smoke on the arginine pathway in asthmatic airways: increased expression of arginase I. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:391-7.
- Lazarus SC, Chinchilli VM, Rollings NJ, Boushey HA, Cherniack R, Craig TJ, et al. Smoking affects response to inhaled corticosteroids or leukotriene receptor antagonists in asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2007;175:783-90.
- Dijkstra A, Vonk JM, Jongepier H, Koppelman GH, Schouten JP, ten Hacken NH, et al. Lung function decline in asthma: association with inhaled corticosteroids, smoking and sex. Thorax 2006;61:105-10.
- Douwes J, Cheng S, Travier N, Cohet C, Niesink A, McKenzie J, et al. Farm exposure in utero may protect against asthma, hay fever and eczema. Eur Respir J 2008;32:603-11.
- 49. Greer FR, Sicherer SH, Burks AW. Effects of early nutritional interventions on the development of atopic disease in infants and children: the role of maternal dietary restriction, breastfeeding, timing of introduction of complementary foods, and hydrolyzed formulas. Pediatrics 2008;121:183-91.
- Kusel MM, de Klerk N, Holt PG, Sly PD. Antibiotic use in the first year of life and risk of atopic disease in early childhood. Clin Exp Allergy 2008;38: 1921-8.
- Lowe AJ, Carlin JB, Bennett CM, Hosking CS, Abramson MJ, Hill DJ, et al. Do boys do the atopic march while girls dawdle? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1190-5.
- Shore SA. Obesity and asthma: possible mechanisms. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1087-93.
- Carroll KN, Wu P, Gebretsadik T, Griffin MR, Dupont WD, Mitchel EF, et al. The severity-dependent relationship of infant bronchiolitis on the risk and morbidity of early childhood asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1055-61.
- Krishnan V, Diette GB, Rand CS, Bilderback AL, Merriman B, Hansel NN, et al. Mortality in patients hospitalized for asthma exacerbations in the United States. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;174:633-8.
- O'Byrne PM, Pedersen S, Lamm CJ, Tan WC, Busse WW. Severe exacerbations and decline in lung function in asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179: 19-24.
- Bai TR, Vonk JM, Postma DS, Boezen HM. Severe exacerbations predict excess lung function decline in asthma. Eur Respir J 2007;30:452-6.
- Ober C, Hoffjan S. Asthma genetics 2006: the long and winding road to gene discovery. Genes Immun 2006;7:95-100.
- Yang IA, Holloway JW. Asthma: advancing gene-environment studies. Clin Exp Allergy 2007;37:1264-6.
- von Mutius E. Genes and the environment: two readings of their interaction. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:99-100.
- Wechsler ME, Israel E. How pharmacogenomics will play a role in the management of asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;172:12-8.
- Platts-Mills TA. Allergen avoidance in the treatment of asthma: problems with the meta-analyses. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:694-6.
- Celedon JC, Milton DK, Ramsey CD, Litonjua AA, Ryan L, Platts-Mills TA, et al. Exposure to dust mite allergen and endotoxin in early life and asthma and atopy in childhood. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:144-9.
- Gruchalla RS, Pongracic J, Plaut M, Evans R III, Visness CM, Walter M, et al. Inner City Asthma Study: relationships among sensitivity, allergen exposure, and asthma morbidity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:478-85.
- Bush RK, Prochnau JJ. Alternaria-induced asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004; 113:227-34.
- Bufford JD, Reardon CL, Li Z, Roberg KA, Dasilva D, Eggleston PA, et al. Effects of dog ownership in early childhood on immune development and atopic diseases. Clin Exp Allergy 2008;38:1635-43.
- Ownby DR, Johnson CC, Peterson EL. Exposure to dogs and cats in the first year of life and risk of allergic sensitization at 6 to 7 years of age. JAMA 2002;288: 963-72.
- Moller C, Dreborg S, Ferdousi HA, Halken S, Host A, Jacobsen L, et al. Pollen immunotherapy reduces the development of asthma in children with seasonal rhinoconjunctivitis (the PAT-study). J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109:251-6.
- Kelly JT, Busse WW. Host immune responses to rhinovirus: mechanisms in asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:671-82.
- 69. Wu P, Dupont WD, Griffin MR, Carroll KN, Mitchel EF, Gebretsadik T, et al. Evidence of a causal role of winter virus infection during infancy in early childhood asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;178:1123-9.
- Newcomb DC, Peebles RS Jr. Bugs and asthma: a different disease? Proc Am Thorac Soc 2009;6:266-71.
- Johnston NW, Johnston SL, Norman GR, Dai J, Sears MR. The September epidemic of asthma hospitalization: school children as disease vectors. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:557-62.
- Green RM, Custovic A, Sanderson G, Hunter J, Johnston SL, Woodcock A. Synergism between allergens and viruses and risk of hospital admission with asthma: case-control study. BMJ 2002;324:763.

- Rakes GP, Arruda E, Ingram JM, Hoover GE, Zambrano JC, Hayden FG, et al. Rhinovirus and respiratory syncytial virus in wheezing children requiring emergency care. IgE and eosinophil analyses. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999; 159:785-90.
- Liu AH, Leung DY. Renaissance of the hygiene hypothesis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:1063-6.
- von Mutius E. Of attraction and rejection—asthma and the microbial world. N Engl J Med 2007;357:1545-7.
- Braun-Fahrlander C, Riedler J, Herz U, Eder W, Waser M, Grize L, et al. Environmental exposure to endotoxin and its relation to asthma in school-age children. N Engl J Med 2002;347:869-77.
- Bisgaard H, Hermansen MN, Buchvald F, Loland L, Halkjaer LB, Bonnelykke K, et al. Childhood asthma after bacterial colonization of the airway in neonates. N Engl J Med 2007;357:1487-95.
- Prescott SL, Bjorksten B. Probiotics for the prevention or treatment of allergic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:255-62.
- Weiler JM, Bonini S, Coifman R, Craig T, Delgado L, Capao-Filipe M, et al. American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology Work Group Report: exercise-induced asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1349-58.
- Fitch KD, Sue-Chu M, Anderson SD, Boulet LP, Hancox RJ, McKenzie DC, et al. Asthma and the elite athlete: summary of the International Olympic Committee's consensus conference, Lausanne, Switzerland, January 22-24, 2008. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:254-60.
- Watson MA, King CS, Holley AB, Greenburg DL, Mikita JA. Clinical and lungfunction variables associated with vocal cord dysfunction. Respir Care 2009;54: 467-73.
- Hallstrand TS, Moody MW, Aitken ML, Henderson WR Jr. Airway immunopathology of asthma with exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:586-93.
- Szczeklik A, Stevenson DD. Aspirin-induced asthma: Advances in pathogenesis, diagnosis, and management. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;111:913-21.
- Fischer AR, Rosenberg MA, Lilly CM, Callery JC, Rubin P, Cohn J, et al. Direct evidence for role of the mast cell in the nasal response to aspirin in aspirin-sensitive asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1994;94:1046-56.
- Lee JY, Simon RA, Stevenson DD. Selection of aspirin dosages for aspirin desensitization treatment in patients with aspirin-exacerbated respiratory disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:157-64.
- Stevenson DD. Aspirin desensitization in patients with AERD. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2003;24:159-68.
- Coughlan JL, Gibson PG, Henry RL. Medical treatment for reflux oesophagitis does not consistently improve asthma control: a systematic review. Thorax 2001;56:198-204.
- Kiljander TO, Harding SM, Field SK, Stein MR, Nelson HS, Ekelund J, et al. Effects of esomeprazole 40 mg twice daily on asthma: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:1091-7.
- Mastronarde JG, Anthonisen NR, Castro M, Holbrook JT, Leone FT, Teague WG, et al. Efficacy of esomeprazole for treatment of poorly controlled asthma. N Engl J Med 2009;360:1487-99.
- Wright RJ, Cohen S, Carey V, Weiss ST, Gold DR. Parental stress as a predictor of wheezing in infancy: a prospective birth-cohort study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2002;165:358-65.

- Liu LY, Coe CL, Swenson CA, Kelly EA, Kita H, Busse WW. School examinations enhance airway inflammation to antigen challenge. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2002;165:1062-7.
- Chen E, Hanson MD, Paterson LQ, Griffin MJ, Walker HA, Miller GE. Socioeconomic status and inflammatory processes in childhood asthma: the role of psychological stress. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:1014-20.
- Hasler G, Gergen PJ, Kleinbaum DG, Ajdacic V, Gamma A, Eich D, et al. Asthma and panic in young adults: a 20-year prospective community study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:1224-30.
- Holloway JW, Yang IA, Holgate ST. Interpatient variability in rates of asthma progression: can genetics provide an answer? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:573-9.
- Martinez FD. Asthma treatment and asthma prevention: a tale of 2 parallel pathways. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:30-3.
- Knuffman JE, Sorkness CA, Lemanske RF Jr, Mauger DT, Boehmer SJ, Martinez FD, et al. Phenotypic predictors of long-term response to inhaled corticosteroid and leukotriene modifier therapies in pediatric asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:411-6.
- Szefler SJ, Phillips BR, Martinez FD, Chinchilli VM, Lemanske RF Jr, Strunk RC, et al. Characterization of within-subject responses to fluticasone and montelukast in childhood asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:233-42.
- Guilbert TW, Morgan WJ, Zeiger RS, Mauger DT, Boehmer SJ, Szefler SJ, et al. Long-term inhaled corticosteroids in preschool children at high risk for asthma. N Engl J Med 2006;354:1985-97.
- Bisgaard H, Hermansen MN, Loland L, Halkjaer LB, Buchvald F. Intermittent inhaled corticosteroids in infants with episodic wheezing. N Engl J Med 2006;354: 1998-2005.
- 100. Bacharier LB, Phillips BR, Zeiger RS, Szefler SJ, Martinez FD, Lemanske RF Jr, et al. Episodic use of an inhaled corticosteroid or leukotriene receptor antagonist in preschool children with moderate-to-severe intermittent wheezing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1127-35.
- Ducharme FM, Lemire C, Noya FJD, Davis GM, Alos N, Leblond H, et al. Preemptive use of high-dose fluticasone for virus-induced wheezing in young children. N Engl J Med 2009;360:339-53.
- 102. Panickar J, Lakhanpaul M, Lambert PC, Kenia P, Stephenson T, Smyth A, et al. Oral prednisolone for preschool children with acute virus-induced wheezing. N Engl J Med 2009;360:329-38.
- Bush A. Practice imperfect—treatment for wheezing in preschoolers. N Engl J Med 2009;360:409-10.
- Jartti T, Lehtinen P, Vanto T, Vuorinen T, Hiekkanen H, Hartiala J, et al. Atopic characteristics of wheezing children and responses to prednisolone. Pediatr Pulmonol 2007;42:1125-33.
- 105. Jaeschke R, O'Byrne PM, Mejza F, Nair P, Lesniak W, Brozek J, et al. The safety of long-acting beta-agonists among patients with asthma using inhaled corticosteroids: systematic review and metaanalysis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;178: 1009-16.
- Martinez FD. Safety of long-acting beta-agonists—an urgent need to clear the air. N Engl J Med 2005;353:2637-9.
- 107. Kramer JM. Balancing the benefits and risks of inhaled long-acting beta-agonists—the influence of values. N Engl J Med 2009;360:1592-5.
- Drazen JM, O'Byrne PM. Risks of long-acting beta-agonists in achieving asthma control. N Engl J Med 2009;360:1671-2.

Mark S. Dykewicz, MD,^a and Daniel L. Hamilos, MD^b Winston-Salem, NC, and Boston, Mass

Rhinitis and sinusitis are among the most common medical conditions and are frequently associated. In Western societies an estimated 10% to 25% of the population have allergic rhinitis, with 30 to 60 million persons being affected annually in the United States. It is estimated that sinusitis affects 31 million patients annually in the United States. Both rhinitis and sinusitis can significantly decrease quality of life, aggravate comorbid conditions, and require significant direct medical expenditures. Both conditions also create even greater indirect costs to society by causing lost work and school days and reduced workplace productivity and school learning. Management of allergic rhinitis involves avoidance, many pharmacologic options, and, in appropriately selected patients, allergen immunotherapy. Various types of nonallergic rhinitis are treated with avoidance measures and a more limited repertoire of medications. For purposes of this review, sinusitis and rhinosinusitis are synonymous terms. An acute upper respiratory illness of less than approximately 7 days' duration is most commonly caused by viral illness (viral rhinosinusitis), whereas acute bacterial sinusitis becomes more likely beyond 7 to 10 days. Although the mainstay of management of acute bacterial sinusitis is antibiotics, treatment of chronic sinusitis is less straightforward because only some chronic sinusitis cases have an infectious basis. Chronic rhinosinusitis (CRS) has been subdivided into 3 types, namely CRS without nasal polyps, CRS with nasal polyps, and allergic fungal rhinosinusitis. Depending on the type of CRS present, a variety of medical and surgical approaches might be required. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S103-15.)

Key words: Rhinitis, sinusitis, rhinosinusitis, allergic, fungal sinusitis, nasal polyposis

Rhinitis and sinusitis are among the most common medical conditions and are frequently associated.¹⁻⁴ An estimated 10% to 25% of the population in Western societies has allergic rhinitis.^{1,2}

0091-6749/\$36.00

Abbreviati	ions used
ABRS:	Acute bacterial rhinosinusitis
AERD:	Aspirin-exacerbated respiratory disease
AFRS:	Allergic fungal rhinosinusitis
AR:	Allergic rhinitis
CRS:	Chronic rhinosinusitis
CRScNP:	Chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyposis
CRSsNP:	Chronic rhinosinusitis without nasal polyposis
CT:	Computed tomography
FDA:	US Food and Drug Administration
FESS:	Functional endoscopic sinus surgery
INS:	Intranasal corticosteroids
LTRA:	Leukotriene receptor antagonist
NARES:	Nonallergic rhinitis with eosinophilia syndrome
PAR:	Perennial allergic rhinitis
PRN:	As required
SAR:	Seasonal allergic rhinitis
URI:	Upper respiratory tract infection

Sinusitis affects an estimated 31 million persons annually in the United States.³ Both rhinitis and sinusitis can significantly decrease quality of life, aggravate comorbid conditions, and require significant direct medical expenditures. Both conditions also create even greater indirect costs to society by causing lost work and school days, as well as reduced workplace productivity and school learning.

For the purposes of this review, *sinusitis* and *rhinosinusitis* are synonymous terms.

RHINITIS Background

Although semantically, the term rhinitis implies inflammation of the nasal mucous membranes, inflammatory cell infiltrates are not characteristic of all disorders considered to be rhinitis. As a clinical term, rhinitis refers to a heterogeneous group of nasal disorders characterized by 1 or more of the following symptoms: sneezing, nasal itching, rhinorrhea, and nasal congestion.¹ Rhinitis can be caused by allergic, nonallergic, infectious, hormonal, occupational, and other factors.^{1,2} Allergic rhinitis is the most common type of chronic rhinitis, but 30% to 50% of patients with rhinitis have nonallergic triggers. Preliminary data suggest that 44% to 87% of patients with rhinitis might have mixed rhinitis, a combination of allergic and nonallergic rhinitis.^{1,2,5} Worldwide, the prevalence of allergic rhinitis continues to increase. Studies suggest that seasonal allergic rhinitis (hay fever) is found in approximately 10% to 20% of the general population,^{1,2} with an even greater prevalence in children. Overall, allergic rhinitis affects 30 to 60 million subjects in the United States annually.^{1,6} Severe allergic rhinitis has been associated with diminished quality of life, disordered sleep (in as many as 76% of patients), obstructive sleep apnea, and impairment in work performance.^{1,2} In addition, rhinitis can contribute to sinusitis (see the section below on Sinusitis, comorbidities, and allergic rhinitis) and is frequently associated with asthma.

From ^aAllergy and Immunology Unit, Section of Pulmonary, Critical Care Allergy and Immunologic Diseases, Department of Internal Medicine, Center for Human Genomics and Personalized Medicine Research, Wake Forest University School of Medicine, Winston-Salem, and ^bthe Division of Rheumatology, Allergy & Immunology, Massachusetts General Hospital/Harvard Medical School, Boston.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: M. S. Dykewicz is an advisor for Alcon, Boehringer Ingelheim, and Ista; is on the speakers' bureau for Merck and Sanofi-Aventis; is on the Board of Directors for the American Board of Allergy and Immunology; is on the Board of Directors and is a member of the Rhinitis Committee for the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology; and is Vice Chair and on the Committee on Rhinitis and Sinusitis for the American College of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology. D. L. Hamilos has received research support from Merck and the Flight Attendant Medical Research Institute and has served an as expert witness on the topics of anaphylaxis and occupational asthma.

Received for publication November 2, 2009; revised December 30, 2009; accepted for publication December 30, 2009.

Reprint requests: Mark S. Dykewicz, MD, Center for Human Genomics and Personalized Medicine Research, Wake Forest University School of Medicine, Medical Center Blvd, Winston-Salem, NC 27157. E-mail: dykewicz@wfubmc.edu.

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.12.989

Pathogenesis

Nasal anatomy and physiology. The nasal cavity (Fig 1) is divided by the nasal septum, which is composed of bone more proximally and cartilage more distally. The inferior, middle, and superior turbinates in the nasal cavity promote air filtration, humidification, and temperature regulation. The nasal cavity and turbinates are lined with mucosa comprised of pseudostratified columnar ciliated epithelium that overlies a basement membrane and the submucosa (lamina propria). The submucosa consists of serous and seromucous nasal glands, nerves, extensive vasculature, and cellular elements. Overlying the nasal epithelium is a thin layer of mucus that dynamically moves by means of ciliary action to the posterior nasopharynx. Infections (viral or bacterial) and allergic inflammation impair mucociliary clearance. Because nasal tissues are highly vascular, vascular changes can lead to significant nasal obstruction. Vasoconstriction and consequent decreases in nasal airway resistance result from sympathetic nerve stimulation. Parasympathetic nerve stimulation promotes secretion from nasal airway glands and nasal congestion. The nasal mucosa also contains nerves of the nonadrenergic noncholinergic system. Neuropeptides from the latter nerves (substance P, neurokinin A and K, and calcitonin gene-related peptide) are thought to play some role in vasodilatation, mucus secretion, plasma extravasation, neurogenic inflammation, and mast cell nerve interactions, but the relative clinical importance of neuropeptides needs further definition.

Allergic rhinitis

Pathophysiology. Common allergens causing allergic rhinitis include proteins and glycoproteins in airborne dust mite fecal particles, cockroach residues, animal danders, molds, and pollens. On inhalation, allergen particles are deposited in nasal mucus, with subsequent elution of allergenic proteins and diffusion into nasal tissues. In addition, small-molecular-weight chemicals in occupational agents or drugs can act as haptens that react with self-proteins in the airway to form complete allergens. Evidence extrapolated from asthma studies suggests that once in nasal tissues, common aeroallergens not only undergo antigen processing to elicit allergen-specific allergic responses but also promote development of allergic airway disease through their inherent properties. For example, protease activities of several common aeroallergens can facilitate allergen access to antigen-presenting cells by cleaving tight junctions in the airway epithelium and activation of protease-activated receptors on epithelial cells.⁸ Activated epithelial cells then produce cytokines, chemokines, and thymic stromal lymphopoietin, which interact with interepithelial and subepithelial dendritic cells to skew T-cell development and adaptive allergic sensitization. The house dust mite allergen Der p 2 mimics MD-2, the LPS-binding component of the Toll-like receptor 4 signaling complex,² and facilitates Tolllike receptor 4 signaling and airway T_H2-type inflammation.⁹

In the nose allergens are processed by antigen- presenting cells (dendritic cells expressing CD1a and CD11c and macrophages) in the nasal epithelial mucosa, with subsequent presentation of allergenic peptides by MHC class II molecules to T-cell receptors on resting CD4⁺ T lymphocytes in regional lymph nodes. With costimulatory signals, allergen-stimulated T cells proliferate into T_H2 -biased cells that release IL-3, IL-4, IL-5, IL-13, and other cytokines. These cytokines then lead to a cascade of events that promote B-cell isotype switching with subsequent local and



FIG 1. Nasal anatomy. Reprinted with permission from Dykewicz MS. Rhinitis and sinusitis. In: Rich RR, Fleischer TA, Shearer WT, Schroeder HW Jr, Frew AJ, Weyand CM, editors. *Clinical Immunology*. 3rd ed. London: Mosby Elsevier; 2008. p. 626-39.

systemic production of allergen-specific IgE antibody production by plasma cells, eosinophilic infiltration into the nasal epithelium and mucosa, and mast cell proliferation and infiltration of airway mucosa.

Early/immediate allergic response. Within minutes of inhalation of allergen in sensitized subjects, deposited allergens are recognized by IgE antibody bound to mast cells and basophils, causing degranulation and release of preformed mediators, such as histamine and tryptase, and the rapid de novo generation of mediators, including cysteinyl leukotrienes (leukotrienes C4, D4, and E₄) and prostaglandin D₂. Mediators cause plasma leakage from blood vessels and dilation of arteriovenous arteriole venule anastomoses, with consequent edema, pooling of blood in the cavernous sinusoids (the principal cause of the congestion of allergic rhinitis), and occlusion of the nasal passages. Mediators also stimulate active secretion of mucus from glandular and goblet cells. Histamine elicits itching, rhinorrhea, and sneezing, whereas other mediators, such as leukotrienes and prostaglandin D₂, likely have more important roles in the development of nasal congestion. Stimulation of sensory nerves results in the perception of nasal congestion and itching and can provoke systemic reflexes, such as sneezing paroxysms.^{1,10}

Late-phase response. Mediators and cytokines released during the early phase set off a cascade of events over the ensuing 4 to 8 hours that lead to an inflammatory response called the late response. Although clinical symptoms during the late phase might be clinically similar to those of the immediate reaction, nasal congestion is more prominent. The cysteinyl leukotrienes also play an active role in recruitment of inflammatory cells. Mediators and cytokines released during the early response act on postcapillary endothelial cells to promote expression of adhesion molecules, such as intercellular adhesion molecule 1, E-selectin, and vascular cell adhesion molecule 1, that promote adherence of circulating leukocytes, such as eosinophils, to endothelial cells. Factors with chemoattractant properties, such as IL-5 for eosinophils, promote the infiltration of the superficial lamina propria of the mucosa with many eosinophils, some neutrophils and basophils, and eventually CD4⁺ (T_H2) lymphocytes and macrophages.¹ These cells become activated and release more mediators, which in turn activate many of the proinflammatory reactions seen in the immediate response.
Priming effect. The amount of allergen necessary to elicit an immediate response becomes less when allergen challenges are given repeatedly, a phenomenon called the priming effect.^{1,11} During ongoing, prolonged allergen exposure and repeated late-phase/inflammatory responses, the nasal mucosa becomes progressively more inflamed and responsive to allergen. Clinically, the priming effect can explain why patients might have increasing symptoms despite decreasing aeroallergen levels as a season progresses and also provides the rationale for initiating effective anti-inflammatory rhinitis therapies before a pollen season or before other chronic or repetitive aeroallergen exposures. In addition, the priming effect from allergen is also associated with mucosal hyperresponsiveness to nonantigenic triggers, such as strong odors and cigarette smoke.

Associated nonnasal symptoms. Allergic rhinitis is often accompanied by allergic conjunctivitis (a complex sometimes referred to as allergic rhinoconjunctivitis) that results in conjunctival injection and chemosis and symptoms of itchy eyes and tearing.¹ The prevalence and severity of conjunctival symptoms associated with allergic rhinitis vary with several factors, but one study found allergic conjunctivitis symptoms in more than 75% of patients with seasonal allergic rhinitis.¹² Sensitivity to pollens is more frequently associated with ocular symptoms than is sensitivity to house dust mites. Itching of the ears and throat can also be associated with allergic rhinitis.

Association with asthma. Allergic asthma and rhinitis are comorbid conditions that are associated pathophysiologically and epidemiologically.^{1,2} Both are airway diseases in which IgE antibody sensitization to aeroallergens is a prominent feature. There is some evidence that systemic trafficking of inflammatory cells from local inflammation in one portion of the respiratory tract can induce inflammatory changes in the other, with one example being that segmental bronchial allergen challenge in patients with allergic rhinitis has been shown to result in both bronchial and nasal inflammatory responses.¹³ Treatment with intranasal corticosteroids in patients with allergic asthma and rhinitis has been shown to prevent the seasonal increase in bronchial hyperreactivity and to reduce existing bronchial hyperreactivity.^{1,14,15} More than 80% of persons with allergic asthma have allergic rhinitis, and allergic rhinitis is a clear risk factor for the eventual development of asthma.^{1,2} Guidelines recommend that patients with persistent allergic rhinitis should be evaluated for asthma and patients with asthma should be evaluated for rhinitis.^{1,2}

Differential diagnosis, including forms of nonallergic rhinitis. Some of the classic symptoms of allergic rhinitis (rhinorrhea, nasal congestion, sneezing, and nasal itching) overlap with symptoms associated with forms of nonallergic rhinitis (Table I) and various anatomic abnormalities of the upper airway (Table II), sometimes making it difficult to distinguish between these disorders on the basis of history alone.

Nonallergic rhinitis without eosinophilia. Sometimes termed *idiopathic rhinitis*,² this manifests as chronic nasal symptoms not caused by allergic or infectious processes. Symptoms are nasal obstruction, increased secretions, or both, with sneezing and pruritus being less common. This clinical presentation is likely caused by a heterogeneous group of disorders with a pathogenesis that is incompletely understood. *Vasomotor rhinitis* is a term that is sometimes used synonymously with the term *nonallergic rhinitis without eosinophilia* but sometimes can more specifically connote nasal symptoms that occur in response to environmental

TABLE I. Types of rhinitis

I.	Allergic	rhinitis
----	----------	----------

- II. Nonallergic rhinitis
- A. Vasomotor rhinitis
 - 1. Irritant triggered (eg, chlorine)
 - 2. Cold air
 - 3. Exercise (eg, running)
 - 4. Undetermined or poorly defined triggers
- B. Gustatory rhinitis
- C. Infectious
- D. NARES
- III. Occupational rhinitis
 - A. Caused by protein and chemical allergens; IgE mediated
 - B. Caused by chemical respiratory sensitizers; immune
 - mechanism uncertain
 - C. Work-aggravated rhinitis

IV. Other rhinitis syndromes

- A. Hormonally induced
- 1. Pregnancy rhinitis
- 2. Menstrual cycle related
- B. Drug induced
 - 1. Rhinitis medicamentosa
 - 2. Oral contraceptives
 - 3. Antihypertensive and cardiovascular agents
 - 4. Aspirin/NSAIDs
- 5. Other drugs
- C. Atrophic rhinitis
- D. Rhinitis associated with inflammatory-immunologic disorders
 - 1. Granulomatous infections
 - 2. Wegener granulomatosis
 - 3. Sarcoidosis
 - 4. Midline granuloma
 - Churg-Strauss syndrome
 Relapsing polychondritis
 - 7 Americal de la
 - 7. Amyloidosis

Reprinted with permission from Wallace et al.¹ *NSAIDs*, Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs.

conditions, such as changes in temperature or relative humidity, odors (eg, perfumes or cleaning materials), passive tobacco smoke, alcohol, sexual arousal, and emotional factors. Such hyperreactivity to nonallergic triggers is not mediated by increased neural efferent traffic to the blood vessels supplying the nasal mucosa and can also occur in allergic rhinitis, when the term *mixed rhinitis* is applied.^{1,2}

Nonallergic rhinitis with eosinophilia syndrome. Nonallergic rhinitis with eosinophilia syndrome (NARES) is characterized by perennial nasal symptoms (particularly nasal congestion), sneezing paroxysms, profuse watery rhinorrhea, nasal pruritus, and occasional loss of smell.^{1,2} Nasal smears demonstrate eosinophils (inconsistently defined as >5% to >20%),^{16,17} as in allergic rhinitis, but patients lack evidence of allergic disease based on skin testing or serum levels of IgE to environmental allergens. However, similar to histologic findings in patients with allergic rhinitis, mast cells with bound IgE and increased tryptase levels have been found in nasal mucosal biopsy specimens of patients with NARES. Patients are typically middle-aged adults. The prevalence of NARES in the general population is uncertain, but NARES occurs extremely infrequently in childhood and probably accounts for less than 2% of children with nasal eosinophilia.¹⁸ It has been proposed that the syndrome might be an early stage of nasal polyposis and aspirin

TABLE II. Differential diagnosis of rhinitis: Conditions that might

 mimic symptoms of rhinitis

A. Nasal polyps
B. Structural/mechanical factors
1. Deviated septum/septal wall anomalies
2. Adenoidal hypertrophy
3. Trauma
4. Foreign bodies
5. Nasal tumors
a. Benign
b. Malignant
6. Choanal atresia
7. Cleft palate
8. Pharyngonasal reflux
9. Acromegaly (excess growth hormone)
C. Cerebrospinal fluid rhinorrhea
D. Ciliary dyskinesia syndrome

Reprinted with permission from Wallace et al.¹

sensitivity. ¹⁹ Patients with NARES are at risk for obstructive sleep apnea. ²⁰

Hormonal rhinitis and rhinitis of pregnancy. Rhinitis can be caused by hormonal changes of pregnancy or puberty, the use of oral contraceptives or conjugated estrogens, or thyroid disorders. In *pregnancy rhinitis de novo* nasal congestion develops during pregnancy proposed to occur from hormone-induced nasal vascular pooling resulting from vasodilation and increased blood volume. Symptoms usually disappear within 2 weeks after delivery. However, pre-existing rhinitis is a more common cause of nasal symptoms in pregnant women, with approximately one third of woman with allergic rhinitis having worsened symptoms during pregnancy.²¹

Drug-induced rhinitis. Rhinitis can be caused by either oral or topical medications. Causal oral medications include angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors (which can cause nasal symptoms in the absence of the more common adverse effect of cough), β-blockers, various antihypertensive agents, aspirin, other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, and oral contraceptives.^{1,2} Use of topical α-adrenergic decongestant sprays for more than 5 to 7 days can induce rebound nasal congestion on withdrawal and reduced mucociliary clearance because of loss of ciliated epithelial cells (rhinitis medicamentosa).²² Repeated use of intranasal cocaine and methamphetamine can also result in rebound congestion and, on occasion, septal erosion and perforation.

Food-induced rhinitis. Ingested food allergens rarely cause isolated rhinitis on an IgE-mediated basis without involvement of other organ systems.^{1,2} Ethanol in beer, wine, and other alcoholic drinks can produce symptoms that have been proposed to occur because of pharmacologic nasal vasodilation. Gustatory rhinitis is a cholinergically mediated syndrome of watery rhinorrhea occurring immediately after ingestion of foods, particularly hot and spicy foods.²³ It can occur as a distinct entity or accompany other types of rhinitis.

Atrophic rhinitis. Primary atrophic rhinitis is a chronic condition characterized by progressive atrophy of the nasal mucosa, resorption of underlying bone and turbinates, nasal dryness, and foul-smelling nasal crusts associated with a constant bad smell (ozena).^{24,25} Often associated with sinusitis, it occurs more commonly in young to middle-aged adults and is more prevalent in developing countries with warm climates. The nasal cavities appear abnormally wide on examination, and squamous metaplasia,

atrophy of glandular cells, and loss of pseudostratified epithelium are found in nasal biopsy specimens. The dryness and reduction of nasal mucosal tissue with the resultant decreased resistance to airflow is, paradoxically, perceived by patients as severe nasal congestion. An infectious basis has been proposed. Secondary atrophic rhinitis can be less severe and progressive than primary atrophic rhinitis and develops as a direct result of other primary conditions, such as chronic granulomatous nasal infections, chronic sinusitis, excessive nasal surgery, trauma, and irradiation.

Infectious rhinosinusitis. Acute viral upper respiratory tract infection (URI) presents with nasal symptoms and constitutional symptoms (fever, myalgias, and malaise). Pruritus is typically absent, and symptoms resolve within 7 to 10 days. Acute and chronic bacterial sinusitis can be difficult to distinguish from rhinitis on the basis of history (see the section on infectious rhinosinusitis).

Differential considerations other than rhinosinusitis

For more information on differential considerations other than rhinosinusitis, see Table II. Anatomic abnormalities usually present with prominent obstructive symptoms with less prominent symptoms of rhinorrhea. Septal deviation can cause symptoms of unilateral or bilateral congestion or recurrent sinusitis, although more often it is asymptomatic. Septal deviations can often be diagnosed by seeing the external deviation of the nose or by looking anteriorly with a nasal speculum. Diagnosis might require fiberoptic rhinopharyngoscopy or computed tomographic (CT) scanning. Nasal polyps are benign inflammatory growths that arise from the inflamed mucosa lining the paranasal sinuses. They can cause invariant unilateral or bilateral nasal obstruction and loss of smell or rhinorrhea (see the section on CRS with nasal polyposis [CRScNP]). Polyps are infrequent in children, except for those with cystic fibrosis, in whom polyps with neutrophilic infiltrates are characteristic,²⁶ in contrast to eosinophilic infiltrates typical of most nasal polyps. Unilateral nasal polyps should raise consideration of a possible neoplasm.

Other differential considerations for nasal symptoms include nasal tumors that can be benign or malignant. The most common presentation of tumors is obstruction. Juvenile angiofibromas often present with bleeding in adolescent males. Nasal carcinoma can present with unilateral epistaxis and nasal pain. Young children might place intranasal foreign bodies in their noses (eg, small parts of toys), leading to foul-smelling, purulent discharge and unilateral nasal obstruction that predisposes to sinusitis. Adenoidal hypertrophy in young children causes bilateral nasal obstruction and is often associated with nocturnal mouth breathing and snoring. Wegener granulomatosis can present with nasal and sinus complaints, including purulent rhinorrhea and occasionally septal erosions and perforations. Sjögren syndrome can cause nasal dryness, congestion, and crusting. Sarcoidosis can present with nasal congestion.

Diagnosis. Full evaluation of a patient with rhinitis should include assessment of specific symptoms bothersome to the patient (eg, nasal congestion, pruritus, rhinorrhea, and sneezing), the pattern of symptoms (eg, infrequent/intermittent, seasonal, and perennial) that might affect therapeutic choices, identification of precipitating factors that might be avoided, previous response to medications, coexisting conditions, and a detailed environmental history, including home and occupational exposures.^{1,2} Nasal itching is more suggestive of allergic rhinitis than nonallergic rhinitis. Because allergic rhinitis is frequently associated with

allergic conjunctivitis, the presence of eye pruritus and lacrimation is a helpful indication that a patient's rhinitis has an allergic basis. Pollens are generally associated with seasonal allergic rhinitis. In most regions of the United States, trees pollinate in the spring, grasses in the late spring and early summer, and weeds in the late summer and fall. However, in some regions (eg, portions of California) pollens can cause perennial symptoms. Perennial allergens, such as house dust mites, cockroaches, and animals, cause symptoms that vary little between seasons, making it difficult to accurately distinguish between allergic and nonallergic rhinitis on the basis of history alone. Family history is an important clue in making the diagnosis of allergic rhinitis in children. A handheld otoscope or headlamp with nasal speculum permits viewing of the anterior third of the nasal airway, including the anterior tip of the inferior turbinates (and occasionally the anterior tip of the middle turbinates) and portions of the nasal septum. Treatment with a topical decongestant improves visualization of the nasal cavity. However, some nasal polyps, septal deviation, and masses can be missed because of the inability to visualize the posterior and superior nasal airways. Typically, patients with allergic rhinitis have clear discharge, swollen turbinates, and bluish or pale mucosa. Pale or erythematous mucosa can be seen in various types of nonallergic rhinitis. Both allergic and nonallergic rhinitis can cause allergic shiners, infraorbital darkening thought to be caused by chronic venous pooling, or an allergic salute in children who rub their noses upward because of nasal discomfort, sometimes producing a persistent horizontal crease across the nose. In association with rhinitis, physical findings of bilateral conjunctivitis (mild injection with nonpurulent discharge) are suggestive of allergy. Patients with nasal disease require appropriate examination for associated diseases, such as sinusitis and otitis media.

Determination of specific IgE antibodies to known allergens by means of skin testing or *in vitro* tests is indicated to provide evidence of an allergic basis for the patient's symptoms, to confirm or exclude suspected causes of the patient's symptoms, or to assess the sensitivity to a specific allergen for avoidance measures, allergen immunotherapy, or both.^{1,2} Skin testing is preferred for its simplicity, ease, and rapidity of performance; low cost; and high sensitivity.¹ In patients with perennial rhinitis, history is usually insufficient for distinguishing allergic from nonallergic rhinitis, and testing is of added importance. Neither total serum IgE levels nor total circulating eosinophil counts are routinely indicated in the diagnosis of rhinitis because they are neither sensitive nor specific for allergic rhinitis.¹

Nasal cytology might aid in differentiating allergic rhinitis and NARES from other forms of rhinitis, such as vasomotor or infectious rhinitis, if the correct procedure is followed and the appropriate stains are used. However, there is lack of expert consensus about whether nasal cytology should be routinely used in the diagnosis of rhinitis.¹ In selected cases special techniques, such as fiberoptic nasal endoscopy, inspiratory peak flow measurements, acoustic rhinometry, or rhinomanometry, to assess airway function might be useful in evaluating patients presenting with rhinitis symptoms.

Treatment. Avoidance measures. Avoidance of inciting factors, such as allergens (house dust mites, molds, pets, pollens, and cockroaches), irritants, and medications, can effectively reduce symptoms of rhinitis. In particular, patients allergic to house dust mites should use allergen-impermeable encasings on the bed and all pillows. Pollen exposure can be reduced by

keeping windows closed, using an air conditioner, and limiting the amount of time spent outdoors.

Medications. Selection of medications should be individualized based on multiple considerations, including patient preference (eg, intranasal vs oral), individual response (which can differ from average responses in the general population), and cost.¹ Some medications are more effective for treating certain types of rhinitis (eg, allergic vs nonallergic), more severe symptoms, or particular rhinitis symptoms that are more bothersome to a patient (eg, nasal congestion).^{1,2} Medications also differ in onset of action, with those having more rapid symptom relief better suited to treating episodic rhinitis (defined by the Joint Task Force as allergic nasal symptoms elicited by sporadic exposures to inhalant aeroallergens that are not usually encountered in the patient's indoor or outdoor environment)¹ or intermittent symptoms (defined by Allergic Rhinitis and Its Impact on Asthma guidelines as present <4 days per week or <4 weeks duration).²Table III reviews principal medication options for rhinitis (both monotherapy and combination regimens), listing therapeutic considerations for treatment of allergic rhinitis and then for nonallergic rhinitis.

Allergen immunotherapy/allergy vaccination. Subcutaneous allergen immunotherapy can be highly effective in controlling symptoms of allergic rhinitis and favorably modifies the long-term course of the disease.²⁷ Sublingual immunotherapy with single allergens, although part of clinical practice for the treatment of rhinitis in Europe, is undergoing clinical trials in the United States and is not approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) at the time of this manuscript's submission. Patients with allergic rhinitis should be considered candidates for immunotherapy on the basis of the severity of their symptoms, failure or unacceptability of other treatment modalities, presence of comorbid conditions, and possibly as a means of preventing worsening of the condition or the development of comorbid conditions (eg, asthma and sinusitis).^{1,27} Approximately 80% of patients will experience symptomatic improvement after 1 to 2 years of subcutaneous immunotherapy, and guidelines recommend that treatment be continued for a total of ⁴ to 5 years.²⁷ In many patients the beneficial effects persist for years after injections are stopped. Allergen immunotherapy for allergic rhinitis can reduce the development of asthma in children and possibly in adults.1,27,28

Considerations in select populations. *Children.* Because some, although not all, nasal corticosteroid preparations have been reported to reduce linear growth (at least temporarily),²⁹⁻³¹ growth should be monitored in children receiving these agents.

Elderly. Allergy is an uncommon cause of perennial rhinitis in individuals older than 65 years. More commonly, rhinitis in the elderly is due to cholinergic hyperreactivity (associated with profuse watery rhinorrhea, which might be aggravated after eating [ie, gustatory rhinitis]), α -adrenergic hyperactivity (congestion associated with antihypertensive drug therapy), or sinusitis.¹ Because the elderly might have increased susceptibility to the adverse central nervous system and anticholinergic effects of antihistamines, nonsedating agents are recommended if antihistamines are used for allergic rhinitis. Oral decongestants should be used with caution in this patient subset because of their effects on the central nervous system, heart, and bladder function.

Pregnancy. The time for greatest concern about potential congenital malformation caused by medication use is the first trimester, when organogenesis occurs.^{1,32,33} When selecting medications for treating rhinitis in pregnancy, the clinician might

TABLE III. Principal medication options for rhinitis (listed in alphabetical order)

For AR, both seasonal and perennial	
	Therapeutic considerations
Monotherapy	
Oral agents Antihistamines, oral (H1 receptor antagonists)	• Continuous use is most effective for SAR and PAR but appropriate for PRN use in episodic
	 Less effective for nasal congestion than for other nasal symptoms Less effective for AR than INSs, with similar effectiveness to INSs for associated ocular
	symptomsBecause they are generally ineffective for non-AR, other choices are typically better for
	mixed rhinitis.To avoid sedation (often subjectively unperceived), performance impairment, or anticho-
	 Inergic effects of hist-generation antihistamines, second-generation agents are generally preferred. Of these, fexofenadine, loratadine, and desloratadine without sedation at recommended
	doses
Corricosteroids, oral	 A short course (5-7 days) might be appropriate for very severe hasar symptoms. Preferred to single or recurrent administration of intramuscular corticosteroids
Decongestants, oral	 Pseudoephedrine reduces nasal congestion. Side effects include insomnia, irritability, palpitations, and hypertension.
Leukotriene receptor antagonists (LTRAs)	Montelukast is approved for SAR and PAR.The efficacies of LTRAs and oral antihistamines are similar (with loratadine as the usual
	comparator).Because approved for both rhinitis and asthma, can be considered when both conditions
	are present.Side effects are minimal.
Intranasal agents	
Intranasal antihistamines	 Effectiveness for AR is equal or superior to that of oral second-generation antihistamines with a clinically significant effect on nasal congestion. Generally less effective than INSs for nasal symptoms
	 Clinically significant rapid onset of action (within several hours or less), making them appropriate for PRN use in patients with episodic AR
	 Because azelastine nasal spray is approved for vasomotor rhinitis, appropriate choice for mixed rhinitis Sile of the initial spray has been been been been been been been bee
Intranasal anticholinergic (inratronium)	 Side effects with intranasal azelastine are bitter taste and somnolence. Reduces thinorthea but not other symptoms of AR
initialiasai antenonnergie (ipratiopium)	 Appropriate for episodic AR because of rapid onset of action Side effects are minimal but need drugoes care account
Intranasal corticosteroids (INSs)	 Side effects are minimal, but nasal dryness can occur. Most effective monotherapy for A P
Intranasar concosteroids (1155)	 First circuity information of SAR and PAR, including nasal congestion The usual onset of action is less rapid than that of oral or intranasal antihistamines, usually
	 Might be considered for episodic AR
	 PRN use (eg, >50% days use) is effective for SAR. More effective than the combination of an oral antihistamine and LTRA for SAR and PAR
	 Similar effectiveness to oral antihistamines for associated ocular symptoms of AR Appropriate choice for mixed rhinitis because agents in this class are also effective for some cases of non-AR
	 Without significant systemic side effects in adults Careth engine in a hidden with DAD has not been demonstrated when used at
	• Growth suppression in children with PAR has not been demonstrated when used at recommended doses.
	• Local side effects are minimal, but nasal bleeding can occur, as well as rare nasal septal perforation.
Intranasal cromolyn	• Used for maintenance treatment of AR; onset of action within 4-7 days; full benefit can take weeks.
	 For episodic rhinitis, administration just before allergen exposure protects for 4-8 hours against allergic response. Less affective than pasel corticectoraide, and there are incleaved date for comparison with
	 Less enective man hasar concesserous, and mere are madequate data for comparison with leukotriene antagonists and antihistamines. Minimal side effects
Intranasal decongestants	 Useful for the short-term and possibly for episodic therapy of nasal congestion but inappropriate for daily use because of risk for rhinitis medicamentosa
	11 /F-me for any as a constant of the for the formation of the

TABLE III. (Continued)

	Therapeutic considerations				
Combination therapy					
Antihistamine, oral with decongestant, oral	• Provides more effective relief of nasal congestion than antihistamines alone				
Antihistamine, oral with LTRA, oral	 Might be more effective than monotherapy with an antihistamine or LTRA Combination is less effective than INSs. Alternative if patients are unresponsive to or not compliant with INSs 				
Antihistamine, oral with intranasal antihistamine	• Combination can be considered, although controlled studies of additive benefit are lacking.				
Antihistamine, oral with INS	 Combination can be considered, although supporting studies are limited, and many studies are unsupportive of the additive benefit of adding an antihistamine to an intranasal steroid. 				
Intranasal anticholinergic with INS	• Concomitant ipratropium bromide nasal spray with INS is more effective for rhinorrhea than administration of either drug alone.				
Intranasal antihistamine with INS	 Combination can be considered based on limited data indicating additive benefit. There are inadequate data about the optimal interval between administration of the 2 sprays. For mixed rhinitis, there is a possible added benefit to combination of intranasal antibis- 				
	tamine with INS.				
LTRA, oral with INS	• Provides subjective additive relief in limited studies; data are inadequate.				
For nonallergic (idiopathic) rhinitis					
	Therapeutic considerations (for side effects, see AR table)				
Monotherapy					
Oral agents					
Antihistamines, oral (H1 receptor antagonists)	• Generally ineffective for non-AR				
Decongestants, oral	 Pseudoephedrine reduces nasal congestion. 				
Intranasal agents					
Intranasal antihistamines	• Effective for vasomotor rhinitis				
Intranasal anticholinergic (ipratropium)	• Effective only for rhinorrhea of non-AR syndromes				
	• Special role for preventing rhinorrhea of gustatory rhinitis				
INSs	• Effective for some forms of non-AR, including vasomotor rhinitis and NARES				
Combination therapy	• There are inadequate data to provide firm recommendations in non-AR.				
ALL ALL WAR ALL					

Adapted from Wallace et al.1

AR, Allergic rhinitis; INS, intranasal corticosteroids; LTRA, leukotriene receptor antagonist; PAR, perennial allergic rhinitis; PRN, as required; SAR, seasonal allergic rhinitis.

consider the FDA risk categories (category B being more favorable than category C) that are based largely on animal data and limited human studies.¹ However, it is also suggested that a clinician consider human cohort and case-control studies, as well as birth registry data.¹ Nasal cromolyn has the most reassuring safety profile in pregnancy. Cetirizine, chlorpheniramine, loratadine, and tripelennamine have been rated FDA pregnancy category B, whereas many other antihistamines have a category C rating. Intranasal budesonide has a category B rating, whereas other nasal corticosteroids are rated category C. Oral decongestants are best avoided in the first trimester because of the risk of gastroschisis in the newborn.³⁴ Allergen immunotherapy should not be started or advanced in dose during pregnancy but might be continued at a stable dose.

SINUSITIS (RHINOSINUSITIS) Sinus anatomy and physiology

Normal sinus function requires (1) patency of each sinus ostia, (2) normal mucociliary function, and (3) normal systemic and local immune function. Epithelial cilia in the sinuses normally beat mucus in an ordered fashion toward the ostia that communicate with the nasal cavity. The maxillary, anterior ethmoid, and frontal sinuses drain through a comparatively narrow drainage pathway, the ostiomeatal unit (complex), which communicates into the middle meatus, a space between the inferior and middle turbinates (Fig 2). In 50% of cases, the frontal sinus drains just anterior to this region. The posterior ethmoid and sphenoid sinuses drain through the sphenoethmoidal recess. Sinus ostial obstruction is common in patients with acute rhinosinusitis and CRS. Mucociliary function is grossly abnormal in diseases, such as cystic fibrosis, or in ciliary dysmotility syndrome (Kartagener syndrome). Mucociliary function might be impaired by cigarette smoke, environmental pollutants, or viral URIs.³⁵ Systemic immune function is impaired by hypogammaglobulinemia, severe T-cell dysfunction, or immune suppression. It has been suggested but not proved that defects in local innate immune function might predispose to sinus infections. Local innate function involves (1) pathogen recognition and signaling through epithelial Toll-like and other innate receptors and (2) secretion of collectins and antimicrobial peptides.³⁶ Defects in either pathway remain largely unstudied in sinusitis.

Rationale for rhinosinusitis rather than sinusitis

The symptoms of rhinitis and sinusitis overlap, and sinusitis rarely occurs in the absence of rhinitis.⁴ Second, there is an important interrelationship between the middle turbinate and the ethmoid sinus such that cyclic variations in nasal turbinate swelling occurring during the normal nasal cycle can cause mucosal thickening in the ethmoidal infundibulum. This thickening might be interpreted as ethmoid sinusitis.³⁷ The ethmoid infundibulum and the nose represent contiguous structures sharing vascular, neuronal, and interconnecting anatomic pathways. For these reasons, some expert panels have adopted the term



FIG 2. The ostiomeatal unit is well visualized on this blow-up of a normal sinus CT scan. The major structures illustrated include the maxillary infundibulum, the ethmoid infundibulum, the uncinate process, and the middle turbinate. The ostiomeatal unit is a 3-dimensional structure made up of these individual components.

rhinosinusitis rather than sinusitis, emphasizing that sinusitis typically involves the nasal passages and the paranasal sinuses.^{4,38} For the purposes of this review, sinusitis and rhinosinusitis are synonymous terms.

Infectious rhinosinusitis

Viral rhinosinusitis is defined as acute rhinosinusitis caused by viral infection. Viral rhinosinusitis is often difficult to distinguish from acute bacterial rhinosinusitis (ABRS) and can be accompanied by inflammatory changes in the sinuses.³⁹ ABRS, by definition, is caused by a bacterial pathogen. CRS is an inflammatory condition in which infection plays an important role. Each of these entities is discussed further below.

The transition from viral rhinosinusitis to ABRS

The principal inciting event for ABRS is viral rhinosinusitis (also known as a viral URI). The transition from viral rhinosinusitis to ABRS is variable and only occurs in 0.5% to 2% of cases.³⁹ Viral rhinosinusitis is typically accompanied by clear rather than thick or colored secretions. Symptoms can persist up to 14 days or longer. An acute upper respiratory illness of less than approximately 7 days' duration is most commonly caused by viral illness (viral rhinosinusitis), whereas acute bacterial sinusitis becomes more likely beyond 7 to 10 days.^{3,4} Transition from viral URI to ABRS can occur at any time during the viral URI.⁴⁰

Acute and chronic rhinosinusitis: Definitions and symptoms

Rhinosinusitis is defined as inflammation of the nose and paranasal sinuses. Acute rhinosinusitis is usually infectious, whereas CRS is less clearly infectious and often more inflammatory.⁴ However, infection still plays an important role in CRS. *Acute rhinosinusitis* is defined as up to 4 weeks of purulent (not clear) nasal drainage (anterior, posterior, or both) accompanied by nasal obstruction, facial pain-pressure-fullness, or both. *Subacute* *rhinosinusitis* is defined in some expert reports³ as rhinosinusitis of between 4 and 8 weeks' duration. CRS is defined as an inflammatory condition involving the paranasal sinuses and nasal passages with a minimum duration of either 8 or 12 weeks despite attempts at medical management.^{3,4}

The 4 major symptoms of CRS are (1) anterior, posterior, or both mucopurulent drainage; (2) nasal obstruction or blockage; (3) facial pain, pressure, and/or fullness; and (4) decreased sense of smell. Two or more symptoms must be present to make the diagnosis.^{4,41} In addition, objective documentation of mucosal inflammation is required.

The symptoms of CRS do not reliably correlate with specific objective findings nor do they accurately differentiate CRS subtypes (see below).

Facial pain, pressure, and/or headache are commonly reported symptoms (83% in one series).⁴² The pain is usually described as a dull pain or pressure in the upper cheeks, between the eyes, or in the forehead. Sharp localizing pain is less common. Anterior, posterior, or both nasal drainage of CRS is usually opaque white or light yellow. Thick yellow, green, or brown mucus can occur, although this is more characteristic of recurrent acute rhinosinusitis or AFRS. Nasal congestion can be described as nasal blockage or stuffiness or less commonly as nasal fullness. Disturbance in sense of smell can be partial (hyposmia) or complete (anosmia) and is usually associated with mucosal thickening or opacification in the anterior ethmoid sinuses. Rarely, hyposmia/anosmia is caused by olfactory neuronal degeneration or other diseases. Patients with anosmia often report ageusia, a reduced ability to taste foods.

There is a poor correlation between the symptoms of CRS and objective findings on imaging of the paranasal sinuses.^{43,44}

Differential considerations other than rhinitis

Facial pain can be caused by nonrhinogenic conditions, including migraine headaches, tension headaches, cluster headaches, and other poorly understood facial pain syndromes.^{45,46} Facial pain, pressure, or both are not reliable for predicting the presence of objective findings of rhinosinusitis.⁴⁶ Focal and sharp facial pain might be a symptom of CRS but is often not associated with radiographic evidence of sinus disease. Pain in the upper teeth, which is suggestive of nerve irritation in adjacent tooth roots, can be a symptom of maxillary sinus infection.

The differential diagnosis of nasal congestion includes allergic rhinitis, chronic nonallergic (idiopathic) rhinitis, rhinitis associated with medication use, secondary atrophic rhinitis (ie, empty nose syndrome), and cerebrospinal fluid rhinorrhea. Unilateral nasal congestion/blockage raises the question of a local anatomic problem, such as an antral choanal cyst, or tumor, such as an inverted papilloma.⁴⁷

Subtypes of CRS

CRS can be divided into 3 clinical subtypes with distinctive but overlapping clinical features (Table IV).

CRS without nasal polyposis (CRSsNP) accounts for approximately 60% of CRS cases. It is a heterogeneous condition in which allergic factors, structural abnormalities, and viral and bacterial infection variably contribute to the disease. Facial pain, pressure, and/or fullness are more common in CRSsNP than in CRScNP (see below). Bacterial organisms isolated from diseased sinus cavities

can include: *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, *Haemophilus influenzae*, *Moraxella catarrhalis*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, coagulase-negative staphylococci, and, less commonly, gram-negative enteric bacteria. The importance of anaerobic bacteria in causing CRS is controversial.⁴ Sinus ostial blockage is the inciting event, in most cases leading to obstruction of sinus drainage and bacterial infection. As the condition becomes chronic, a chronic inflammatory infiltrate containing neutrophils, mononuclear cells, and some eosinophils is seen. Glandular hyperplasia and submucosal fibrosis are typically present histologically in patients with CRSsNP but absent in patients with CRScNP.^{48,49}

- 2. CRScNP accounts for 20% to 33% of CRS cases. The symptoms are similar to those of CRSsNP, although hyposmia/anosmia is more common in patients with CRScNP.⁵⁰ Nasal polyps are typically bilateral in the middle meatus unless they have been previously removed. Unilateral polyps are relatively uncommon and should prompt consideration of other diagnoses, including inverted papilloma or other nasal tumors. CRScNP is more likely than CRSsNP to be associated with asthma and aspirin-exacerbated respiratory disease (AERD). The initial trigger for nasal polyp development is unknown. Polyp tissue typically contains a predominance of eosinophils, high levels of histamine, and high levels of the T_H2 cytokines IL-5 and IL-13.^{51,52}
- 3. AFRS is defined as CRS accompanied by (1) the presence of allergic mucin (thick inspissated mucus that ranges in color from light tan to brown to dark green and that contains degranulated eosinophils), (2) fungal hyphae in the mucin, and (3) evidence of IgE-mediated fungal allergy.⁴ Allergic mucin is thick inspissated mucus that ranges in color from light tan to brown to dark green and that contains degranulated eosinophils. Sinus surgery is usually required to remove allergic mucin and establish the diagnosis of AFRS. Fungal hyphae are found within the allergic mucin, suggesting fungal colonization. The fungi are strictly noninvasive. Patients with AFRS usually have nasal polyps and are immunocompetent. Symptoms are similar to those of other forms of CRS. Fever is uncommon. Occasionally, AFRS presents dramatically with complete nasal obstruction, gross facial dysmorphia, and/or visual changes.⁴ The pathophysiology of AFRS is most consistent with chronic, intense allergic inflammation directed against colonizing fungi. Histologically, allergic mucin demonstrates intense eosinophilic degranulation, mucostasis, and inspissations.53

Distinct pathologic features of rhinosinusitis

Allergic mucin. Allergic mucin is a classic feature of AFRS.^{54,55} However, allergic mucin is occasionally found in the absence of colonizing fungi in some cases of CRSsNP or CRScNP.

Hyperdensities on sinus CT scanning. Opacified sinus cavities might contain inspissated mucus that produces an inhomogeneous hyperdense pattern on sinus CT scanning. Hyperdensities suggest the presence of allergic mucin. They are a classic feature of AFRS (in which case the allergic mucin also contains fungal hyphae), but they can be seen in both CRSsNP and CRScNP.

TABLE IV. Definitions of rhinosinusitis based on disease classification

Recurrent acute rhinosinusitis

- A. Recurrent acute rhinosinusitis >3 times per year
- B. Requires >2 of the following symptoms:
 - Anterior or posterior mucopurulent drainage
 - Nasal congestion
 - Facial pain/pressure
 - Decreased sense of smell

C. Normal between episodes

Chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyps

- A. Symptoms present for >12 weeks
- B. Requires >2 of the following symptoms
- Anterior or posterior mucopurulent drainage
- Nasal congestion
- Facial pain/pressure
- Decreased sense of smell
- C. Objective documentation
 - Rhinoscopic examination OR
- Radiograph (sinus CT scan preferred)
- D. Bilateral nasal polyps in middle meatus

Chronic rhinosinusitis without nasal polyps

- A. Symptoms present for >12 weeks
- B. Requires >2 of the following symptoms:
 - Anterior or posterior mucopurulent drainage
 - Nasal congestion
 - Facial pain/pressure
- Decreased sense of smell
- C. Objective documentation
 - Rhinoscopic examination OR
 - Radiography (sinus CT preferred)

AFRS

A. Symptoms present for >12 weeks

- B. Requires >2 of the following symptoms
 - Anterior or posterior mucopurulent drainage
 - Nasal congestion
 - Facial pain/pressure
- Decreased sense of smell
- C. Objective documentation
 - Rhinoscopic examination OR
 - Radiography (sinus CT scan preferred)
- D. AFRS criteria
 - Positive fungal stain or culture of allergic mucin AND
 - IgE-mediated fungal allergy

A potential role for colonizing fungi in CRS. Patients with CRS (including those with CRSsNP and CRScNP) have been found to have immune hypersensitivity to fungi, such as *Alternaria* species, that commonly colonize sinus mucus.^{56,57} Although most patients do not produce a classic IgE-mediated response against these fungi, eosinophilic inflammation caused by a T_{H2} -type sensitization is present. The T-cell cytokines involved include IL-5 and IL-13. The eosinophilic inflammation is most intense in the mucus, where the eosinophils physically associate with fungal hyphae.⁵⁸

Role of bacterial infection. CRS is a complex inflammatory disorder rather than a simple infectious process. Bacterial infections can complicate all forms of CRS. Bacteria can be involved in the pathogenesis of CRS, in the following ways:

- ABRS might fail to resolve, leading to a chronic infection in 1 or more sinuses.
- Bacterial colonization with enterotoxin-producing S aureus is found with increased prevalence in patients with

CRScNP and is associated with local production of enterotoxin-specific IgE antibodies.^{59,60} These antibodies can be measured in sinus tissues, although levels in the blood might be undetectable. The enterotoxins act as superantigens and locally activate T lymphocytes.⁵⁹ In contrast, patients with CRSsNP do not have an increased prevalence of enterotoxin-specific IgE antibodies.

- Bacteria can form biofilm on the sinus epithelium. Sequestration of bacteria within biofilms allows the bacteria to resist antibiotic treatment and persist as a low-grade infection within the sinus mucosa.^{61,62}
- Drug-resistant infection can occur with gram-negative bacteria or methicillin-resistant *S aureus*.⁴¹
- Acute bacterial infection can lead to osteitis of the underlying bone, although actual invasion of the bone has not been conclusively demonstrated.⁶³

Physical findings

The diagnosis of ABRS requires the presence of purulent nasal discharge (secretions that are cloudy or colored) and nasal obstruction (congestion, blockage, or stuffiness), facial painpressure-fullness, or both.⁴⁰ Using a positive sinus radiograph as a gold standard for confirmation of disease, this symptom definition only allows for correct diagnosis in approximately 40% to 50% of cases.⁶⁴ Nonetheless, ABRS remains a clinical diagnosis.

The definitive diagnosis of CRS requires objective confirmation of disease either with nasal endoscopy or sinus CT scanning. Nasal endoscopy might reveal discolored mucus or edema in the middle meatus or sphenoethmoidal recess or similar findings in the sinus cavities of patients who have undergone previous surgery. Typical findings on sinus CT include sinus ostial narrowing or obstruction, sinus mucosal thickening or opacification, and, less commonly, air-fluid levels in the sinuses.

Diagnostic testing

Sinus imaging with plain radiography or sinus CT scanning is not recommended in patients with uncomplicated ABRS unless symptoms or signs suggesting extrasinus involvement are present.⁴⁰ Sinus CT scanning is the imaging study of choice for evaluation of CRS.^{4,40} Coronal images are commonly obtained, although multiplanar images are available in many institutions. Nasal endoscopy is sufficient to establish the diagnosis of CRS but is insufficient to establish the extent of sinus involvement unless extensive prior sinus surgery has been performed.

Because CRS is associated with allergic rhinitis in 60% of adults and 36% to 60% of children, patients with CRS should be evaluated for allergy so that environmental control measures or other interventions appropriate for allergic disease can be implemented.³

Initial treatment of ABRS

An initial period of watchful waiting without initiation of antibiotics can be considered in adults with uncomplicated ABRS who have mild illness (mild pain and temperature <38.3 °C) and assurance of follow-up.⁴⁰ Spontaneous resolution has been reported in 62% to 69% of patients in placebo-controlled clinical trials.⁴⁰ Patients with more severe symptoms should be treated with an antibiotic. The most common bacteria isolated from the maxillary sinuses of patients with ABRS include *S pneumoniae*, *H influenzae*, and *M catarrhalis*, the latter

being more common in children.⁴⁰ If a decision is made to treat with an antibiotic, amoxicillin is considered first-line therapy for most adults. For patients with penicillin allergy, trimethoprimsulfamethoxazole or macrolide antibiotics are cost-effective alternatives. Several additional antibiotics, including cephalosporins and fluoroquinolones, are FDA approved for treatment of ABRS.

Intranasal decongestants might relieve nasal congestion but should be limited to 3 days to avoid rebound nasal congestion.⁴⁰ Intranasal corticosteroid sprays have been studied but are not approved as adjunctive therapy.

When initial therapy of ABRS fails

If ABRS does not improve after several days of antibiotics, prescription of an alternative antibiotic for several additional weeks should be considered.³ If there is still no response, a sinus CT scan is indicated to confirm the presence of sinusitis and determine whether anatomic abnormalities might be predisposing to sinusitis. Underlying medical conditions should also be considered, including immune deficiency, gastroesophageal reflux disease, or defects in mucociliary clearance (see the section on chronic rhinosinusitis comorbidities). Specialist evaluation is appropriate when sinusitis is refractory to treatment or is recurrent.

Findings that suggest need for immediate referral

The following symptoms and signs are suggestive of other conditions that require immediate evaluation: double or reduced vision, proptosis, dramatic periorbital edema, ophthalmoplegia, other focal neurologic signs, severe headache, and meningeal signs.⁶⁵ Extrasinus extension of sinus disease is the most ominous complication of acute rhinosinusitis or CRS. Complications of acute sinusitis include orbital cellulitis, cavernous vein thrombosis, brain abscess, meningitis, localized osteomyelitis, and oral-antral fistula. Complications of chronic sinusitis include localized osteomyelitis, oral-antral fistula, mucocele, and brain abscess.

Treatment of chronic rhinosinusitis

Topical corticosteroid nasal sprays are recommended for all forms of CRS.⁶⁶ Antihistamines might be helpful in patients with underlying allergic rhinitis.⁶⁶ Antibiotics should be used to treat infection if nasal purulence is present, although antibiotics have not been officially approved for use in CRS. Antifungals, including oral terbinafine and topical amphotericin B, have been studied in patients with CRS.⁶⁷⁻⁶⁹ Most antifungal trials have failed to show efficacy, and antifungal agents are not recommended.

CRScNP. Patients might benefit from a brief course (10-15 days) of oral corticosteroids to shrink nasal polyps.⁷⁰ Topical corticosteroid nasal sprays are recommended.⁷¹ In patients with severe polyposis, sinus surgery with debulking of nasal polyps might be necessary. Topical corticosteroid nasal sprays are recommended to prevent recurrence of nasal polyps, although they are not always effective. Antileukotriene agents (eg, zafirlukast, montelukast, and zileuton) have received limited study and are not FDA approved for the treatment of nasal polyps. Patients with nasal polyps who have AERD might benefit from aspirin desensitization and daily aspirin therapy, provided they have no contraindications to aspirin therapy.⁶⁶

AFRS. Sinus surgery is almost always required to establish the diagnosis of AFRS, remove inspissated mucus, and restore sinus patency. Nearly all patients with AFRS have nasal polyps. After surgery, oral corticosteroids are recommended at 0.5 mg/kg daily, with gradual tapering of the dose to the lowest possible dose necessary to maintain control of sinus symptoms. Topical corticosteroid nasal sprays are also recommended to control inflammation and prevent recurrence of nasal polyps.

Indications for sinus surgery

Functional endoscopic sinus surgery (FESS) is the procedure of choice for surgical management of refractory CRS. FESS is predicated on the observation that CRS "usually starts in the nose and spreads through the ethmoidal prechambers to the frontal and maxillary sinuses, with infections of these latter sinuses thus usually being of secondary nature."⁷² The principal goal of FESS is to restore patency to the ostiomeatal unit, the key anatomic area of drainage of the maxillary and anterior ethmoid sinuses (Fig 2). A typical FESS procedure includes (on each side) removal of the uncinate process, creation of a widened maxillary antrostomy, an ethmoidectomy, and (in some cases) a sphenoidotomy. Additional goals of FESS might include correction of septal deformities, removal of severe concha bullosa deformity (enlarged middle turbinate containing an air cell), and restoration of patency to the frontal sinus. Several studies have reported a high success rate for FESS in improving the symptoms of CRS.⁷³⁻⁷⁵

The classic indications for FESS include (1) persistence of CRS symptoms despite medical therapy, (2) correction of anatomic deformities believed to be contributing to persistence of disease, and (3) debulking of advanced nasal polyposis.

Comorbidities

Allergic rhinitis. IgE-mediated allergy to environmental allergens is found in 60% of patients with CRS (including CRSsNP and CRScNP) compared with 30% to 40% for the general population.⁷⁶ Patients with CRS are typically sensitized to perennial rather than seasonal (ie, pollen) allergens.⁷⁶ By definition, all patients with AFRS have IgE-mediated allergy to fungi. Fungal spores can germinate in sinus mucus, thereby increasing the allergenic stimulus.

Histopathologic studies of ethmoidal tissue from patients with CRSsNP and nasal polyps from patients with CRScNP have shown that patients with CRS with associated allergies have mucosal T_H2 cell infiltration with production of classic T_H2 cytokines, including IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13.^{77,78} This suggests that allergens contribute to chronic allergic sinus inflammation.

Immunodeficiency. Deficient antibody production in response to vaccination or hypogammaglobulinemia is found in approximately 12% of adults with CRSsNP.⁵⁰ Immunodeficiency is rare in patients with CRScNP or AFRS. Most patients with deficient antibody production or hypogammaglobulinemia have a pattern of recurrent acute episodes of purulent infection. They might also have a history of concomitant pulmonary infections or recurrent otitis media. Although the nasal and sinus epithelium expresses Toll-like and other innate receptors and produces a variety of antimicrobial proteins, such as lactoferrin, lysozyme, defensins, collectins, and cathelicidins, there are limited data about CRS risk in patients with defects in innate immunity.⁷⁹

Gastroesophageal reflux disease. Sinusitis is considered a possible extraesophageal manifestation of gastroesophageal reflux disease. The mechanism is believed to be due to direct reflux of gastric acid into the pharynx and nasopharynx, causing inflammation of the sinus ostium and leading to sinusitis.^{80,81}

Defects in mucociliary clearance. Defects in mucociliary clearance, such as those found in patients with cystic fibrosis and primary ciliary dyskinesia, dramatically increase the risk of CRS.

Viral infections. In a small number of cases, patients appear to have CRS after a period of repeated exposure to viral URIs. This is characteristically seen in patients exposed to health care settings, day care centers, schools, or homes with small children. However, data clearly implicating viral agents in the pathogenesis of CRS are scarce,⁸² and the role of viral infection in patients with CRS is controversial.

Systemic diseases. CRS might be the presenting feature of an underlying systemic illness, such as Wegener granulomatosis or Churg-Strauss vasculitis^{83,84} or, less commonly, sarcoidosis.⁸⁵

Anatomic abnormalities. Several common anatomic variants can be seen in patients with CRS, including nasal septal deviation, concha bullosa deformity, Haller cells, agar nasi cells, and paradoxical curvature of the middle turbinate. However, these abnormalities are also seen in otherwise healthy subjects and are not clearly epidemiologically linked to an increased risk of sinusitis.⁸⁶⁻⁸⁹

Associated conditions

Both asthma and AERD are associated with CRS. Approximately 20% of patients with CRS have concomitant asthma. Conversely, approximately two thirds of asthmatic subjects, including both children and adults, have evidence of chronic sinus mucosal thickening or sinus opacification in cross-sectional studies.⁹⁰ The combination of aspirin sensitivity, asthma, and nasal polyposis is referred to as triad asthma, Samter syndrome, or AERD.^{91,92}

REFERENCES

- Wallace DV, Dykewicz MS, Bernstein DI, Bernstein IL, Blessing-Moore J, Cox L, et al. The Joint Force on Practice Parameters, representing the AAAAI, ACAAI, JCAAI. The diagnosis and management of rhinitis: An updated practice parameter. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122(suppl):S1-84.
- Bousquet J, Khaltaev N, Cruz AA, Denburg J, Fokkens WJ, Togias A, et al. Allergic Rhinitis and Its Impact on Asthma (ARIA) 2008 update (in collaboration with the World Health Organization, GA(2)LEN and AllerGen). Allergy 2008;63(suppl 86):8-160.
- Slavin RG, Spector SL, Bernstein IL, Kaliner MA, Kennedy DW, Virant FS, et al. The diagnosis and management of sinusitis: a practice parameter update. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116(suppl):S13-47.
- Meltzer EO, Hamilos DL, Hadley JA, Lanza DC, Marple BF, Nicklas RA, et al. Rhinosinusitis: establishing definitions for clinical research and patient care. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:155-212.
- Settipane RA, Charnock DR. Epidemiology of rhinitis: allergic and nonallergic. Clin Allergy Immunol 2007;19:23-34.
- US Census Bureau. Available at: http://www.census.gov/index.html. Accessed October 24, 2009.
- Rosenwasser L. New insights into the pathophysiology of allergic rhinitis. Allergy Asthma Proc 2007;28:10-5.
- Hammad H, Lambrecht BN. Dendritic cells and epithelial cells: linking innate and adaptive immunity in asthma. Nat Rev Immunol 2008;8:193-204.
- Trompette A, Divanovic S, Visintin A, Blanchard C, Hegde RS, Madan R, et al. Allergenicity resulting from functional mimicry of a Toll-like receptor complex protein. Nature 2009;457:585-8.
- Heppt W, Dinh QT, Cryer A, Zweng M, Noga O, Peiser C, et al. Phenotypic alteration of neuropeptide-containing nerve fibres in seasonal intermittent allergic rhinitis. Clin Exp Allergy 2004;34:1105-10.

- Wachs M, Proud D, Lichtenstein LM, Kagey-Sobotka A, Norman PS, Naclerio RM. Observations on the pathogenesis of nasal priming. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1989;84:492-501.
- Bousquet J, Knani J, Hejjaoui A, Ferrando R, Cour P, Dhivert H, et al. Heterogeneity of atopy. I. Clinical and immunologic characteristics of patients allergic to cypress pollen. Allergy 1993;48:183-8.
- Braunstahl GJ, Kleinjan A, Overbeek SE, Prins JB, Hoogsteden HC, Fokkens WJ. Segmental bronchial provocation induces nasal inflammation in allergic rhinitis patients. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000;161:2051-7.
- Corren J, Adinoff AD, Irvin CG. Changes in bronchial responsiveness following nasal provocation with allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1992;89:611-8.
- 15. Foresi A, Pelucchi A, Gherson G, Mastropasqua B, Chiapparino A, Testi R. Once daily intranasal fluticasone propionate (200 micrograms) reduces nasal symptoms and inflammation but also attenuates the increase in bronchial responsiveness during the pollen season in allergic rhinitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1996;98:274-82.
- Ellis A, Keith P. Nonallergic rhinitis with eosinophilia syndrome. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2006;6:215-20.
- Schiavino D, Nucera E, Milani A, Della Corte AM, D'Ambrosio C, Pagliari G, et al. Nasal lavage cytometry in the diagnosis of nonallergic rhinitis with eosinophilia syndrome (NARES). Allergy Asthma Proc 1997;18:363-6.
- Rupp GH, Friedman RA. Eosinophilic nonallergic rhinitis in children. Pediatrics 1982;70:437-9.
- Moneret-Vautrin DA, Hsieh V, Wayoff M, Guyot JL, Mouton C, Maria Y. Nonallergic rhinitis with eosinophilia syndrome a precursor of the triad: nasal polyposis, intrinsic asthma, and intolerance to aspirin. Ann Allergy 1990;64:513-8.
- Kramer MF, de la Chaux R, Fintelmann R, Rasp G. NARES: a risk factor for obstructive sleep apnea? Am J Otolaryngol 2004;25:173-7.
- Ellegard EK. Pregnancy rhinitis. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2006;26: 119-35.
- Knipping S, Holzhausen HJ, Goetze G, Riederer A, Bloching MB. Rhinitis medicamentosa: electron microscopic changes of human nasal mucosa. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2007;136:57-61.
- Raphael GD, Hauptschein-Raphael M, Kaliner M. Gustatory rhinitis: a syndrome of food-induced rhinorrhea. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1989;83:110-5.
- Zohar Y, Talmi YP, Strauss M, Finkelstein Y, Shvilli Y. Ozena revisited. J Otolaryngol 1990;19:345-9.
- Moore EJ, Kern EB. Atrophic rhinitis: a review of 242 cases. Am J Rhinol 2001; 15:355-61.
- Rowe-Jones JM, Shembekar M, Trendell-Smith N, Mackay IS. Polypoidal rhinosinusitis in cystic fibrosis: a clinical and histopathological study. Clin Otolaryngol 1997;22:167-71.
- 27. Joint Task Force on Practice Parameters; American Academy of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology; American College of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology; Joint Council of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology. Allergen immunotherapy: a practice parameter second update. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120(suppl): S25-85.
- Niggemann B, Jacobsen L, Dreborg S, Ferdousi HA, Halken S, Host A, et al. Fiveyear follow-up on the PAT study: specific immunotherapy and long-term prevention of asthma in children. Allergy 2006;61:855-9.
- Skoner D, Rachelefsky G, Meltzer E, Chervinsky P, Morris R, Seltzer J, et al. Detection of growth suppression in children during treatment with intranasal belcomethasone dipropionate. Pediatrics 2000;105:E23.
- Agertoft L, Pedersen S. Short-term lower leg growth rate in children with rhinitis treated with intranasal mometasone furoate and budesonide. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;104:948-52.
- 31. Schenkel E, Skoner D, Bronsky E, Miller S, Pearlman D, Rooklin A, et al. Absence of growth retardation in children with perennial allergic rhinitis following 1 year treatment with mometasone furoate aqueous nasal spray. Pediatrics 2000; 101:E22.
- 32. Gilbert C, Mazzotta P, Loebstein R, Koren G. Fetal safety of drugs used in the treatment of allergic rhinitis: a critical review. Drug Saf 2005;28:707-19.
- Schatz M, Zeiger RS, Harden K, Hoffman CC, Chilingar L, Petitti D. The safety of asthma and allergy medications during pregnancy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997; 100:301-6.
- Werler MM, Sheehan JE, Mitchell AA. Maternal medication use and risks of gastroschisis and small intestinal atresia. Am J Epidemiol 2002;155:26-31.
- Baroody FM. Mucociliary transport in chronic rhinosinusitis. Clin Allergy Immunol 2007;20:103-19.
- Tieu DD, Kern RC, Schleimer RP. Alterations in epithelial barrier function and host defense responses in chronic rhinosinusitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009; 124:37-42.
- Stringer SP, Mancuso AA, Avino AJ. Effect of a topical vasoconstrictor on computed tomography of paranasal sinus disease. Laryngoscope 1993;103:6-9.

- Lanza DC, Kennedy DW. Adult rhinosinusitis defined. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 1997;117(suppl):S1-7.
- Gwaltney JM Jr. Acute community-acquired sinusitis. Clin Infect Dis 1996;23: 1209-23.
- Rosenfeld RM, Andes D, Bhattacharyya N, Cheung D, Eisenberg S, Ganiats TG, et al. Clinical practice guideline: adult sinusitis. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2007;137(suppl):S1-31.
- Benninger MS, Ferguson BJ, Hadley JA, Hamilos DL, Jacobs M, Kennedy DW, et al. Adult chronic rhinosinusitis: definitions, diagnosis, epidemiology, and pathophysiology. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2003;129(suppl):S1-32.
- Bhattacharyya N. The economic burden and symptom manifestations of chronic rhinosinusitis. Am J Rhinol 2003;17:27.
- Bhattacharyya T, Piccirillo J. Wippold FJ 2nd. Relationship between patient-based descriptions of sinusitis and paranasal sinus computed tomographic findings. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 1997;123:1189.
- 44. Hopkins C, Browne JP, Slack R, Lund V, Brown P. The Lund-Mackay staging system for chronic rhinosinusitis: How is it used and what does it predict? Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2007;137:555-61.
- Jones NS. Midfacial segment pain: implications for rhinitis and sinusitis. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2004;4:187.
- Rosbe KW, Jones KR. Usefulness of patient symptoms and nasal endoscopy in the diagnosis of chronic sinusitis. Am J Rhinol 1998;12:167.
- Kim JH. Available at: http://www.bcm.edu/oto/grand/121792.html. Accessed October 26, 2009.
- Malekzadeh S, Hamburger MD, Whelan PJ, Biedlingmaier JF, Baraniuk JN. Density of middle turbinate subepithelial mucous glands in patients with chronic rhinosinusitis. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2002;127:190-5.
- Watelet JB, Claeys C, Perez-Novo C, Gevaert P, Van Cauwenberge P, Bachert C. Transforming growth factor beta1 in nasal remodeling: differences between chronic rhinosinusitis and nasal polyposis. Am J Rhinol 2004;18:267-72.
- 50. Hamilos DL. Chronic rhinosinusitis patterns of illness. Clin Allergy Immunol 2007;20:1.
- Drake-Lee AB, McLaughlan P. Clinical symptoms, free histamine and IgE in patients with nasal polyposis. Int Arch Allergy Appl Immunol 1982;69:268.
- Hamilos DL. Nasal polyps as immunoreactive tissue. Allergy Asthma Proc 1996; 17:293.
- Schubert MS, Goetz DW. Evaluation and treatment of allergic fungal sinusitis. I. Demographics and diagnosis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1998;102:387.
- Marple BF, Mabry RL. Comprehensive management of allergic fungal sinusitis. Am J Rhinol 1998;12:263-8.
- 55. Corey JP. Allergic fungal sinusitis. Otolaryngol Clin North Am 1992;25:225-30.
- Ponikau JU, Sherris DA, Kern EB, Homburger HA, Frigas E, Gaffey TA, et al. The diagnosis and incidence of allergic fungal sinusitis. Mayo Clin Proc 1999; 74:877.
- Shin SH, Ponikau JU, Sherris DA, Congdon D, Frigas E, Homburger HA, et al. Chronic rhinosinusitis: an enhanced immune response to ubiquitous airborne fungi. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:1369.
- Ponikau JU, Sherris DA, Kephart GM, Adolphson C, Kita H. The role of ubiquitous airborne fungi in chronic rhinosinusitis. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2005;5: 472-6.
- Van Zele T, Gevaert P, Watelet JB, Claeys G, Haoltappels G, Claeys C, et al. Staphylococcus aureus colonization and IgE antibody formation to entero- toxins is increased in nasal polyposis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114: 981-3.
- Bernstein JM, Kansal R. Superantigen hypothesis for the early development of chronic hyperplastic sinusitis with massive nasal polyposis. Curr Opin Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2005;13:39.
- Ramadan HH. Chronic rhinosinusitis and bacterial biofilms. Curr Opin Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2006;14:183.
- Harvey RJ, Lund VJ. Biofilms and chronic rhinosinusitis: systematic review of evidence, current concepts and directions for research. Rhinology 2007;45:3.
- Lee JT, Kennedy DW, Palmer JN, Feldman M, Chiu AG. The incidence of concurrent osteitis in patients with chronic rhinosinusitis: a clinicopathological study. Am J Rhinol 2006;20:278-82.
- Hickner JM, Bartlett JG, Besser RE, Gonzales R, Hoffman JR, Sande MA, et al. Principles of appropriate antibiotic use for acute rhinosinusitis in adults: background. Ann Intern Med 2001;134:498-505.
- Anon J, Jacobs M, Poole M, Ambrose P, Benninger M, Hadley J, et al. Antimicrobial treatment guidelines for acute bacterial rhinosinusitis. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2004;130:1-45.
- Fokkens W, Lund V, Bachert C, Clement P, Hellings P, Holmstrom W, et al. EAACI position paper on rhinosinusitis and nasal polyps executive summary. Allergy 2005;60:583-601.

- Kennedy DW, Kuhn FA, Hamilos DL, Zinreich SJ, Butler D, Warsi G, et al. Treatment of chronic rhinosinusitis with high-dose oral terbinafine: a double blind, placebo-controlled study. Laryngoscope 2005;115:1793-9.
- Ponikau JU, Sherris DA, Weaver A, Kita H. Treatment of chronic rhinosinusitis with intranasal amphotericin B: a randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind pilot trial. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:125.
- Ebbens FA, Scadding GK, Badia L, Hellings PW, Jorissen M, Mullol J, et al. Amphotericin B nasal lavages: not a solution for patients with chronic rhinosinusitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:1149.
- Benitez P, Alobid I, de Haro J, Brenguer J, Bernal-Spreckelsen M, Pujols L, et al. A short course of oral prednisone followed by intranasal budesonide is an effective treatment of severe nasal polyps. Laryngoscope 2006;116:770-5.
- Small CB, Hernandez J, Reyes A, Schenkel E, Damiano A, Staudinger H, et al. Efficacy and safety of mometasone furoate nasal spray in nasal polyposis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:1275-81.
- Stammberger H, Posawetz W. Functional endoscopic sinus surgery. Concept, indications and results of the Messerklinger technique. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 1990;247:63-76.
- Chambers DW, Davis WE, Cook PR, Nishioka GJ, Rudman DT. Long-term outcome analysis of functional endoscopic sinus surgery: correlation of symptoms with endoscopic examination findings and potential prognostic variables. Laryngoscope 1997;107:504-10.
- Senior BA, Kennedy DW, Tanabodee J, Kroger H, Hassab M, Lanza D. Long-term results of functional endoscopic sinus surgery. Laryngoscope 1998;108:151-7.
- Jakobsen J, Svendstrup F. Functional endoscopic sinus surgery in chronic sinusitis—a series of 237 consecutively operated patients. Acta Otolaryngol Suppl 2000;543:158-61.
- Berrettini S, Carabelli A, Sellari-Franceschini S, Bruschini L, Abruzesse A, Quartieri F, et al. Perennial allergic rhinitis and chronic sinusitis: correlation with rhinologic risk factors. Allergy 1999;54:242-8.
- Hamilos DL, Leung DY, Wood R, Cunningham L, Bean DK, Yasruel Z, et al. Evidence for distinct cytokine expression in allergic versus nonallergic chronic sinusitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1995;96:537-44.
- al Ghamdi K, Ghaffar O, Small P, Frenkiel S, Hamid Q. IL-4 and IL-13 expression in chronic sinusitis: relationship with cellular infiltrate and effect of topical corticosteroid treatment. J Otolaryngol 1997;26:160-6.

- Psaltis AJ, Bruhn MA, Ooi EH, Tan LW, Wormald PJ. Nasal mucosa expression of lactoferrin in patients with chronic rhinosinusitis. Laryngoscope 2007;117: 2030-5.
- Barbero GJ. Gastroesophageal reflux and upper airway disease. Otolaryngol Clin North Am 1996;29:27-38.
- Schreiber S, Garten D, Sudhoff H. Pathophysiological mechanisms of extraesophageal reflux in otolaryngeal disorders. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2009;266: 17-24.
- Jang YJ, Kwon HJ, Park HW, Lee BJ. Detection of rhinovirus in turbinate epithelial cells of chronic sinusitis. Am J Rhinol 2006;20:634.
- Lohrmann C, Uhl M, Warnatz K, Kotter E, Ghanem N, Langer M. Sinonasal computed tomography in patients with Wegener's granulomatosis. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2006;30:122-5.
- Alobid I, Guilemany JM, Mullol J. Nasal manifestations of systemic illnesses. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2004;4:208.
- Kay DJ, Har-El G. The role of endoscopic sinus surgery in chronic sinonasal sarcoidosis. Am J Rhinol 2001;15:249.
- Lusk RP, McAlister B, el Fouley A. Anatomic variation in pediatric chronic sinusitis: a CT study. Otolaryngol Clin North Am 1996;29:75.
- Bolger WE, Butzin CA, Parsons DS. Paranasal sinus bony anatomic variations and mucosal abnormalities: CT analysis for endoscopic sinus surgery. Laryngoscope 1991;101:56.
- Jones NS, Strobl A, Holland I. A study of the CT findings in 100 patients with rhinosinusitis and 100 controls. Clin Otolaryngol Allied Sci 1997;22:47.
- Danese M, Duvoisin B, Agrifoglio A, Cherpillod J, Krayenbuhl M. Influence of naso-sinusal anatomic variants on recurrent, persistent or chronic sinusitis. X-ray computed tomographic evaluation in 112 patients. J Radiol 1997;78: 651-7.
- Jani AL, Hamilos DL. Current thinking on the relationship between rhinosinusitis and asthma. J Asthma 2005;42:1.
- Samter M, Beers RF Jr. Intolerance to aspirin. Clinical studies and consideration of its pathogenesis. Ann Intern Med 1968;68:975-83.
- Berges-Gimeno MP, Simon RA, Stevenson DD. The natural history and clinical characteristics of aspirin-exacerbated respiratory disease. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2002;89:474-8.

Scott H. Sicherer, MD, and Hugh A. Sampson, MD New York, NY

Adverse immune responses to foods affect approximately 5% of young children and 3% to 4% of adults in westernized countries and appear to have increased in prevalence. Foodinduced allergic reactions are responsible for a variety of symptoms and disorders involving the skin and gastrointestinal and respiratory tracts and can be attributed to IgE-mediated and non-IgE-mediated (cellular) mechanisms. Genetic disposition and environmental factors might abrogate oral tolerance, leading to food allergy. Disease outcomes are influenced by the characteristics of the immune response and of the triggering allergen. Diagnosis is complicated by the observation that detection of food-specific IgE (sensitization) does not necessarily indicate clinical allergy. Therefore diagnosis requires a careful medical history, laboratory studies, and, in many cases, an oral food challenge to confirm a diagnosis. Novel diagnostic methods, including ones that focus on immune responses to specific food proteins or epitopes of specific proteins, are under study. Currently, management of food allergies consists of educating the patient to avoid ingesting the responsible allergen and to initiate therapy (eg, with injected epinephrine for anaphylaxis) in case of an unintended ingestion. Improved therapeutic strategies under study include oral and sublingual immunotherapy, Chinese herbal medicine, anti-IgE antibodies, and modified vaccines. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S116-25.)

Key words: Food allergy, food hypersensitivity, oral tolerance, gastrointestinal food hypersensitivity, food allergens, anaphylaxis

The term *food allergy* is used to describe an adverse immune response to foods.¹ Considering allergy to milk, egg, peanut, and seafood in a meta-analysis of 51 studies, self-reported allergy ranged from 3% to 35%, whereas estimates from 6 studies using oral food challenges (OFCs) estimated rates of 1% to 10.8%.² In a meta-analysis including 36 population-based studies focusing on allergy to fruits and vegetables (excluding peanut),³ only 6 included OFCs, and estimates of allergy varied widely from 0.1% to 4.3% for fruits and tree nuts to 0.1% to

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

Abbreviations used OFC: Oral food challenge OIT: Oral immunotherapy SPT: Skin prick test

1.4% for vegetables and less than 1% for wheat, soy, and sesame. Although an allergy could be triggered by virtually any food, "major allergens" responsible for most significant reactions include milk, egg, peanut, tree nuts, shellfish, fish, wheat, and soy. Allergy to additives and preservatives is generally uncommon.⁴

Food allergy rates vary by age, local diet, and many other factors. Studies in the United Kingdom and North America focusing on peanut indicate that prevalence rates in children have increased, essentially doubling, and exceed 1% in school-aged children.⁵ A 2008 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention report indicated an 18% increase in childhood food allergy from 1997 to 2007, with an estimated 3.9% of children currently affected.⁶ Extrapolation from US studies indicates approximately 125,000 emergency department visits⁷ and 53,700 episodes of anaphylaxis⁸ from foods each year. Fatalities are primarily reported from allergic reactions to peanuts and tree nuts, appear to be associated with delayed treatment with epinephrine, and occur more often in teenagers and young adults with asthma and a previously diagnosed food allergy.⁹ The determination of accurate food allergy prevalence rates is hampered by the lack of studies applying reliable diagnostic methodologies, such as supervised OFCs, to large unselected populations. Table I presents estimated rates of food allergies in North America based primarily on data from studies conducted there when possible.^{2,3,10}

Although prior studies indicated childhood food allergies typically resolved by age 3 years, recent studies, albeit possibly affected by selection bias because of referral patterns, indicated only 11% resolved egg and 19% resolved milk allergy by age 4 years; however, about 80% resolved these allergies by age 16 years.^{11,12} Peanut allergy, which is typically considered a persistent allergy, can resolve for about 20% of young children by school age, although recurrence of peanut allergy has also been described primarily in those who tolerated an OFC but did not continue to consume the food.⁵ Studies to address the reasons for increased prevalence and persistence of food allergies, focusing primarily on peanut, have included the hygiene hypothesis; changes in the components of the diet, including antioxidants, fats, and nutrients, such as vitamin D; the use of antacids, resulting in exposure to more intact protein; food processing, such as for peanut roasting and emulsification to produce peanut butter compared with fried or boiled peanut; and extensive delay of oral exposure, thus increasing topical (possibly sensitizing) rather than oral (possibly tolerizing) exposure to food allergens.^{5,13} Evidence supporting this latter hypothesis is supported by one study showing peanut allergy rates in a school-aged cohort of Israeli Jewish children to be 0.17% compared with those in a cohort of Jewish children in the

From the Elliot and Roslyn Jaffe Food Allergy Institute, Division of Allergy and Immunology, Department of Pediatrics, Mount Sinai School of Medicine.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: S. H. Sicherer is a consultant for the Food Allergy Initiative and a medical advisor for the Food Allergy & Anaphylaxis Network and has received research support from the National Institutes of Health/National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases. H. A. Sampson is a consultant for and holds shares in Allertein Pharmaceuticals, LLC; is a consultant and scientific advisor for the Food Allergy Initiative; and has received research support from the Food Allergy Initiative and the National Institutes of Health/National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases.

Received for publication July 20, 2009; revised August 18, 2009; accepted for publication August 21, 2009.

Reprint requests: Scott H. Sicherer, MD, Division of Allergy/Immunology, Mount Sinai Hospital, Box 1198, One Gustave L. Levy Place, New York, NY 10029-6574. E-mail: scott.sicherer@mssm.edu.

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.08.028

United Kingdom, where the rate was about 10-fold higher (1.85%, P < .001), in the context of data showing consumption of peanut at ages 8 to 14 months was 7.1 g in Israel compared with 0 g in the United Kingdom (P < .0001).¹⁴ A case-control study additionally found that peanut allergy was associated with household peanut consumption rather than maternal or infant peanut consumption.¹⁵ However, randomized controlled trials are needed to confirm the hypothesis that earlier ingestion of peanut is protective.

PATHOGENESIS

Oral tolerance induction and immune response to food proteins

The gastrointestinal tract encompasses the largest surface area in the human body and is comprised of a single-cell layer of columnar intestinal epithelial cells separating the internal sterile environment from the external world.¹⁶ Its main function is to process ingested food into a form that can be absorbed and used for energy and growth, while at the same time preventing the penetration of harmful pathogens into the body. An intricate "gastrointestinal mucosal barrier" has evolved that consists of physiologic and immunologic components to accomplish this. The physiologic barrier includes a single layer of epithelial cells joined by tight junctions and covered with a thick mucus layer that traps particles, bacteria, and viruses. Trefoil factors are secreted by mucus-secreting cells of the stomach and intestine to help strengthen and promote restoration of the mucosal barrier. In addition, luminal and brush border enzymes, bile salts, and extremes of pH serve to destroy pathogens and render antigens less immunogenic. The immunologic component consists of innate (polymorphonuclear neutrophils, macrophages, natural killer cells, epithelial cells, and Toll-like receptors) and adaptive immune (intraepithelial and lamina propria lymphocytes, Peyer patches, secretory IgA, and cytokines) cells and factors, which also provide an active barrier to foreign antigens. However, the efficiency of this mucosal barrier in infants and young children is not optimal because of the developmental immaturity of various components of the gut barrier and immune system (eg, the activity of various enzymes is suboptimal in the newborn period and the secretory IgA system is not fully mature until 4 years of age).¹⁶ Consequently, this immaturity might play a role in the increased prevalence of both gastrointestinal tract infections and food allergies seen in the first several years of life. Recently, studies in both murine models and human subjects have suggested that alteration of the physiologic barrier function (eg, decreased gastric acidity caused by potent antacids) can lead to increased IgE sensitization in both children and adults.¹⁷ Additionally, altered intestinal permeability leading to increased exposure to intact proteins might promote sensitization and might enhance the severity of foodinduced allergic reactions.18

Whereas the systemic immune system is typically confronted with relatively small quantities of foreign antigen and mounts a brisk inflammatory response, the mucosal immune system regularly encounters enormous quantities of antigen and must suppress immune reactivity to food and harmless foreign commensal organisms (ie, develop oral tolerance). Antigen-presenting cells, including intestinal epithelial cells and dendritic cells, and regulatory T cells play a central role in the development of oral tolerance.^{16,19,20} Several types of regulatory T cells have been identified in conjunction with intestinal immunity: T_H3 cells, a population of CD4⁺ cells that secrete TGF- β ; T_R1 cells, a

FABLE I. Estimated food allergy	rates in North America
--	------------------------

Prevalence	Infant/child	Adult
Milk	2.5%	0.3%
Egg	1.5%	0.2%
Peanut	1%	0.6%
Tree nuts	0.5%	0.6%
Fish	0.1%	0.4%
Shellfish	0.1%	2%
Wheat, soy	0.4%	0.3%
Sesame	0.1%	0.1%
Overall	5%	3% to 4%

population of CD4⁺ cells that secrete IL-10; CD4⁺ and CD25⁺ regulatory T cells; CD8⁺ suppressor T cells; and $\gamma\delta$ T cells.¹⁶ In addition, intestinal epithelial cells can process luminal antigen and present it to T cells on an MHC class II complex but lack a "second signal," thus leading to anergy and suggesting their role in tolerance induction to food antigens as nonprofessional antigen-presenting cells. Despite the evolution of this elegant gastrointestinal barrier, about 2% of ingested food antigens are absorbed and transported throughout the body in "immunologically" intact forms, even through the normal mature gut.²¹ In a series of experiments performed more than 75 years ago, Walzer and colleagues^{22,23} passively sensitized volunteers with sera from patients with food allergy and demonstrated that immunologically intact antigens cross the mucosal barrier and disseminate rapidly throughout the body to activate local mast cells.

Several nonhost factors can influence the development of oral tolerance, such as physical properties of the antigen and the dose and frequency of exposure. Studies in murine models indicated differences in immune responses depending on the dose of antigen ingested: high-dose tolerance involves deletion of effector T cells, and low-dose tolerance is the result of activation of regulatory T cells with suppressor functions.¹⁶

Ongoing studies indicate that commensal gut flora also likely play a role in oral tolerance induction, as initially suggested by the observation that mice raised in a germ-free environment do not have normal tolerance.²⁴ In one study mice treated with antibiotics or lacking Toll-like receptor 4–recognizing bacterial LPSs and then exposed to a sensitizing regimen of peanut were more prone to peanut allergy than wild-type control animals.²⁵ Population-based observational studies relating the presence of atopic dermatitis to stool bacterial patterns and interventional studies administering probiotics suggest a potential for allergy prevention by creating a tolerogenic bacterial milieu, although clinical studies are conflicting.²⁶

IgE-mediated hypersensitivity responses are attributed to the generation of T_{H2} cells that produce IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13. Murine models demonstrate a role of T_{H2} skewing at the time of gut antigen presentation by dendritic cells.^{27,28} To explore the relative role of a T_{H2} - or T_{H1} -biased immune response in food allergy, Turcanu et al²⁹ expanded human peanut-specific T cells *in vitro* from the peripheral blood of patients with peanut allergy using peanut antigen and then stimulated the cells with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate and ionomycin to maximize cytokine secretion. Expanded T cells from 9 subjects with peanut allergy were found to be T_{H2} biased. However, Thottingal et al³⁰ measured peanut allergen–driven cytokine responses in short-term primary cultures of PBMCs from adults with peanut allergy and peanut-tolerant adults with or without peanut-specific IgE.

Subjects with positive skin test responses had more frequent or intense IL-5 and IL-13 responses than those without, irrespective of whether they had clinically symptomatic peanut allergy. Surprisingly, the 3 groups were not distinguishable based on IFN- γ responses, which were absent, suggesting that a protective T_H1 bias does not explain the distinction in clinical outcomes, whereas a spectrum of T_H2 responses might.

In susceptible hosts oral tolerance might not develop after antigen ingestion, or it might be bypassed altogether by presentation of proteins through alternate routes, such as the respiratory tract or skin. Oral allergy syndrome/pollen-food-related syndrome is an example in which oral tolerance is bypassed because sensitization occurs through the respiratory route.³¹ Respiratory sensitization to Bet v 1 in birch pollen might lead to oral pruritus in allergic patients when eating raw apples because of cross-reactivity to a homologous apple protein, Mal d 1. Application of food proteins to the skin of mice has been shown to result in systemic allergic symptoms after oral exposure.^{32,33} As described above, there are epidemiologic studies from Israel and the United Kingdom that support the notion that environmental, rather than or perhaps in the absence of, oral exposure to peanut might promote sensitization and allergy.^{13,15} The loss of skin barrier provides a portal for sensitization to food allergens in the environment and is increasingly being considered a potential route by which food allergens can evade oral tolerance.¹

The immunopathophysiology of non–IgE-mediated gastrointestinal food allergy disorders are also being evaluated. In infants with food protein–induced enterocolitis syndrome, detection of TNF- α from PBMCs cultured *in vitro* with food proteins responsible for the reaction has been shown.³⁴ Chung et al³⁵ found increased staining for TNF- α and decreased staining for the regulatory cytokine receptor TGF- β 1 in duodenal biopsy specimens of affected infants. More work is clearly needed to elucidate the immunologic basis of this disorder, but these studies suggest that a deficit in TGF- β 1 response and excessive TNF- α response might be important pathogenic factors.

Healthy subjects without food allergy frequently have low concentrations of food-specific IgG, IgM, and IgA antibodies in their serum. Food protein–specific IgG antibodies tend to increase in the first months after the introduction of a food and then generally decrease, even though the food protein continues to be ingested.³⁶ Subjects with various inflammatory bowel disorders (eg, celiac disease, inflammatory bowel disease, and food allergy) frequently have high levels of food-specific IgG and IgM antibodies, but there is no evidence that these antibodies are pathogenic.³⁷

The role of food proteins

Allergic reactions to egg, milk, peanut, tree nuts, fish, shellfish, wheat, and soy account for most significant food allergies in the United States, although any food can trigger an allergic response.³⁸ However, relatively few protein families account for the vast majority of allergic reactions.³⁹ In a study by Jenkins et al⁴⁰ comparing animal food allergens and their human homologs (considering protein families, sequence analysis, and evolutionary relationships), they noted that sequence identities to human homologs of greater than 62% typically excluded the protein from being allergenic in human subjects. Major food allergens share a number of common features; they are water-soluble glycoproteins, 10 to 70 kd in size, and relatively stable to heat, acid, and proteases.

However, it is clear that additional aspects, such as food preparation, can affect allergenicity. One theory proposed to explain a higher rate of peanut allergy in westernized countries, where peanut is consumed roasted, compared with lower prevalence rates in China, where peanut is primarily boiled or fried, regards the differential effect of these preparation methods.⁵ The high temperature of roasting (180 °C) peanuts leads to a Maillard reaction that appears to increase stability and allergenicity.^{41,42} Another theory posits that emulsification (peanut butter) increases allergenicity through an adjuvant effect.⁵ Additional characteristics of the manner in which foods are ingested might be relevant. For example, recent studies suggest that 70% to 80% of young children allergic to milk or eggs can tolerate baked (heat-denatured) forms of the protein but not the unbaked form.^{43,44} It is suggested that these children make IgE antibodies primarily to conformational epitopes on the food proteins and represent the children who will naturally outgrow their food allergies.

Two recent studies suggest that the carbohydrate moiety of certain glycoproteins might play a significant role in the allergenicity of food proteins. Shreffler et al⁴⁵ showed that glycosylated Ara h 1, a major peanut allergen, but not the deglycosylated form, acted as a T_H2 adjuvant by activating dendritic cells to drive the maturation of T_H2 cells. Additionally, Ara h 1 acts as a ligand for DC-SIGN (dendritic cell-specific intercellular adhesion molecule 3-grabbing nonintegrin, an ITAM I [immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif-containing type II member of the Ctype lectin family]), which also has been shown to interact with schistosome glycoproteins and induce T_H2 responses.⁴⁶ Commins et al⁴⁷ identified 24 adults who reported urticaria, angioedema, or anaphylaxis 3 to 6 hours after ingesting beef, lamb, or pork. These patients were all found to have positive skin test results and serum IgE antibodies to galactose- α -1,3-galactose, the carbohydrate moiety of these glycoproteins. This is the first demonstration of IgE antibodies directed at a carbohydrate epitope leading to clinical symptoms.

CLINICAL DISORDERS

In addressing possible food-induced allergic disease, the clinician must consider a variety of adverse reactions to foods that are not food allergies, especially because more than 20% of adults and children alter their diets for perceived adverse reactions/allergies.² Adverse reactions that are not classified as food allergies include host-specific metabolic disorders (eg, lactose intolerance, galactosemia, and alcohol intolerance), a response to a pharmacologically active component (eg, caffeine, tyramine in aged cheeses triggering migraine, and histaminic chemicals in spoiled dark-meat fish resulting in scombroid poisoning masquerading as an allergic response), or toxins (eg, food poisoning). Additionally, psychologic (food aversion and anorexia nervosa) or neurologic (eg, auriculotemporal syndrome manifested by a facial flush from tart foods or gustatory rhinitis manifested by rhinorrhea from hot or spicy foods) responses can mimic food allergies.

It is conceptually and diagnostically helpful to categorize foodinduced allergic disorders based on immunopathology among those that are and are not mediated by IgE antibodies. Disorders with an acute onset of symptoms after ingestion are typically mediated by IgE antibody. Food-specific IgE antibodies arm tissue mast cells and blood basophils, a state termed *sensitization*. On re-exposure, the causal food proteins bind to the IgE antibodies specific for them and trigger the release of mediators, such as histamine, that cause the symptoms. Another group of food hypersensitivity disorders are subacute or chronic and are mediated primarily by T cells. A third group of chronic disorders attributed to food allergy are variably associated with detectable IgE antibody (IgE-associated/cell-mediated disorders). Table II lists the features of a spectrum of the most common food-induced allergic disorders categorized by pathophysiology.^{4,48} The table does not include disorders such as recalcitrant childhood gastroesophageal reflux, constipation, and irritable bowel syndrome, which are sometimes attributed to food allergy.⁴⁹ Detection of IgG antibodies to foods is not considered diagnostic of food allergy.^{1,4,37} However, Heiner syndrome, a rare infantile disorder characterized by pulmonary hemosiderosis triggered by milk protein, is associated with increased milk-specific IgG antibodies. Celiac disease and the related skin disorder dermatitis herpetiformis can be considered food allergies because an immune response to gluten in grains, such as wheat, rye, and barley, is responsible, but these disorders are not discussed further here. Dietary (food) protein-induced enteropathy is another malabsorption syndrome, but unlike celiac disease, it is usually caused by cow's milk, is transient, is not associated with malignancy or dermatitis, and, for unclear reasons, has been rarely described in the past decade. Although symptoms of mucous and bloody stools in breast-fed infants have typically been attributed to dietary proctitis/proctocolitis caused by immune responses to maternal ingestants, such as cow's milk, studies have recently emphasized that alternative causes, such as infection or other inflammatory disorders, should be considered.^{50,51} Thus empiric maternal dietary interventions should be undertaken with consideration that alternative explanations might exist, and retrials of the avoided allergen can be considered shortly after resolution of symptoms if other signs of allergy are absent. Lastly, contact dermatitis has also been attributed to foods, particularly with occupational exposure.

DIAGNOSIS

The evaluation requires a thorough history and physical examination to consider a broad differential diagnosis, to ascertain possible trigger foods, and to determine a likely general pathophysiologic basis, specifically whether the food-induced allergic disorder is likely IgE mediated, which guides testing. The history should determine the possible causal food or foods, quantity ingested, time course of reaction, ancillary factors (exercise, aspirin, and alcohol), and reaction consistency.⁴ The history also focuses on details that might contribute to estimating the prior probability of an allergic reaction to a specific food. For example, reasoning dictates that a food ingested infrequently is more likely responsible for an acute reaction than one previously tolerated; that contamination of a meal by a previously diagnosed allergen should be considered ahead of a less likely explanation, such as development of a new allergy to a previously tolerated food; and that major allergens are inherently more likely to be triggers than other foods. To arrive at a diagnosis, the clinician should consider the epidemiologic aspects of the disease (eg, common triggers and common associations) and the details of the specific history and then consider appropriate testing that can be evaluated in the context of these prior probability estimates.⁴

For IgE-mediated disorders, skin prick tests (SPTs) provide a rapid means to detect sensitization.⁴ Negative SPT responses

essentially confirm the absence of IgE-mediated allergic reactivity (negative predictive accuracy, >90%). However, a positive test response does not necessarily prove that the food is causal (specificity, <100%). Consideration of the clinical history and disease pathophysiology is required to maximize the utility of test results. For example, a positive SPT response can be considered confirmatory when combined with a recent clear history of a food-induced allergic reaction to the tested food. Additionally, increasing SPT wheal size is correlated with an increasing likelihood of clinical allergy.^{4,52} Studies have attempted to define wheal sizes above which allergy is virtually confirmed based on the test result alone 53,54; however, these studies have been limited to a few foods in infants using specific techniques in only a few populations.⁴ In one study of 140 children evaluated for peanut allergy, 64 had positive SPT responses, and 18 reacted during oral peanut challenge.55 Of 17 children with an SPT wheal of greater than 10 mm, only 8 reacted during the challenge. Thus additional studies are needed to continue to define the diagnostic accuracy of skin test wheal sizes for different foods, ages, disease, and populations; wheal size has not been correlated to severity of outcomes. When evaluating allergy to many fruits and vegetables, commercially prepared extracts are often inadequate because of the lability of the responsible allergen, and therefore the fresh food might be used for testing.

Serum immunoassays to determine food-specific IgE antibodies (the term RAST is now antiquated) provide another modality to evaluate IgE-mediated food allergy.⁵⁶ Increasingly higher concentrations of food-specific IgE levels correlate with an increasing likelihood of a clinical reaction but do not generally correlate very well with reaction severity.⁵⁷⁻⁶² Different predictive values are being generated from emerging studies, which might represent nuances of diet, age, disease, and challenge protocols.^{60,61,63} Particular values associated with a high likelihood of clinical allergy (eg, >95%) are often referred to as diagnostic values. Undetectable serum food-specific IgE might be associated with clinical reactions for 10% to 25%.^{57,64} Consequently, if there is a suspicion of possible allergic reactivity, a negative SPT response, negative physician-supervised food challenge result, or both are necessary to confirm the absence of clinical allergy. Nomograms are available where prior probabilities can be used along with likelihood ratios (determined from studies evaluating the diagnostic utility of tests) to predict a diagnosis; however, there are few studies providing likelihood ratios, and results vary.⁴ A decrease in specific IgE concentration is associated with an increasing chance of allergy resolution.⁶⁵ A complete primer of food allergy diagnosis is beyond the scope of this review, but Table III provides additional insights and information that are key to accurate diagnostics. 57-62,66-68

Although not commercially available, determination of specific IgE-binding epitopes on an allergen might provide increased diagnostic utility.⁶⁹ The specific profiles of epitopes bound might reflect distinctions in binding to areas of an allergen that are dependent on protein folding (conformational epitopes) and are a feature of mild/transient allergy versus areas that represent linear binding regions that are stable, reflecting a severe persistent allergy. Additionally, IgE responses to specific proteins in foods might account for particular outcomes.⁷⁰ For example, identification of IgE binding to labile birch pollen–related proteins is associated with mild reactions, whereas binding to stable lipid transfer proteins in the same foods is associated with more severe reactions. This observation forms the basis for an approach termed component-resolved diagnostics.

TABLE II. Food-induced allergic disorders (also see text)

Immunopathology	Disorder	Key features	Additional immunopathology	Typical age	Most common causal foods	Natural course
IgE antibody dependent (acute onset)		-				
	Urticaria/ angioedema	Triggered by ingestion or direct skin contact (contact urticaria); food commonly causes acute (20%) but rarely chronic (2%) urticaria		Children > adults	Primarily major allergens	Depending on food
	Oral allergy syndrome (pollen–food related)	 Pruritus, mild edema confined to oral cavity Uncommonly progresses beyond mouth (~7%) or anaphylaxis (1% to 2%) Might increase after pollen season 	Sensitization to pollen proteins by the respiratory route results in IgE that binds certain homologous, typically labile food proteins (in certain fruits/ vegetables (eg, apple Mal d 1 and birch bet v 1)	Onset after pollen allergy established (adult > young child)	Raw fruit/vegetables Cooked forms tolerated Examples of relationships: birch (apple, peach, pear, carrot), ragweed (melons)	Might be long-lived and vary with seasons
	Rhinitis, asthma	Symptoms might accompany a food- induced allergic reaction but rarely an isolated or chronic symptom Symptoms might also be triggered by inhalation of aerosolized food protein		Infant/child > adult, except for occupational disease (eg, baker's asthma)	General: major allergens Occupational: wheat, egg, and seafood, for example	Depending on food
	Anaphylaxis	Rapidly progressive, multiple organ system reaction can include cardiovascular collapse	Massive release of mediators, such as histamine, although mast cell tryptase levels not always increased Key role of platelet-activating factor	Any	Any but more commonly peanut, tree nuts, shellfish, fish, milk, and egg	Depending on food
	Food-associated, exercise-induced anaphylaxis	Food triggers anaphylaxis only if ingestion followed temporally by exercise	Exercise is presumed to alter gut absorption, allergen digestion, or both	Onset more commonly later childhood/adult	Wheat, shellfish, and celery are most described	Presumed persistent
IgE antibody associated/cell- mediated (delayed onset/chronic)						
	Atopic dermatitis	Associated with food in \sim 35% of children with moderate-to-severe rash	Might relate to homing of food-responsive T cells to the skin	Infant > child > adult	Major allergens, particularly egg and milk	Typically resolves

(Continued)

TABLE II. (Continued)

Immunopathology	Disorder	Key features	Additional immunopathology	Typical age	Most common causal foods	Natural course
	Eosinophilic gastroenteropathies	Symptoms vary on site(s)/degree of eosinophilic inflammation Esophageal: dysphagia and pain Generalized: ascites, weight loss, edema, and obstruction	Mediators that home and activate eosinophils play a role, such as eotaxin and IL-5	Any	Multiple	Likely persistent
Cell-mediated (delayed onset/ chronic)						
	Dietary protein enterocolitis	Primarily affects infants Chronic exposure: emesis, diarrhea, poor growth, and lethargy Re-exposure after restriction: emesis, diarrhea, and hypotension (15%) 2 hours after ingestion	Increased TNF-α response, decreased response to TGF-β	Infancy	Cow's milk, soy, rice and oat	Usually resolves
	Dietary protein proctitis	Mucus-laden, bloody stools in infants	Eosinophilic inflammation	Infancy	Milk (through breast-feeding)	Usually resolves

Increasingly, studies are evaluating the utility of the atopy patch test for disorders in which symptoms are delayed after food ingestion, such as atopic dermatitis,⁷¹ eosinophilic esophagitis,⁷² and food protein–induced enterocolitis syndrome.⁷³ The test is performed by placing foods under Finn chambers in a manner akin to testing for contact allergens. Although the atopy patch test shows promise, there are currently no standardized reagents, methods of application, or interpretations, and the additional diagnostic information in some studies appears marginal.^{71,72} Additional future diagnostic modalities might include the basophil activation test.⁷⁴ Various tests and procedures (eg, endoscopy/biopsy and breath hydrogen tests) might be required to evaluate possible gastrointestinal allergy.⁷⁵ Unproved or disproved tests, such as the pulse test, applied kinesiology (muscle strength tests), cytotoxic tests, electrodermal tests, and IgG testing, should not be used.⁷⁶

The OFC is comprised of a gradual feeding of a possible allergen under medical supervision to determine tolerance or clinical reactivity. Severe reactions could be elicited, and therefore the procedure is undertaken by properly trained personnel with medications and equipment to treat anaphylaxis on hand. Feeding is generally stopped when objective or persistent subjective symptoms are elicited.⁶² For chronic disorders in which an ingested food is currently a part of the diet, diagnosis typically includes a period of elimination of the possible trigger food or foods to determine whether symptoms resolve before an OFC. Caution is advised because acute severe reactions are sometimes noted after reintroduction of a potential allergen (eg, positive test result for IgE or suspicion of allergy) after prolonged dietary elimination.⁷⁷ Open or single-blind OFCs are often used to screen for reactions. The double-blind, placebo-controlled OFC is the gold standard for the diagnosis of food allergies because bias is

minimized.⁷⁸ If the blinded challenge result is negative, it must be confirmed by means of an open supervised feeding of a typical serving of the food in its natural form to rule out a false-negative challenge result (approximately 1% to 3%). A number of reviews have outlined the procedures involved for OFCs,^{78,79} and a comprehensive clinically oriented guide has been recently published.⁸⁰

MANAGEMENT

The primary therapy for food allergy is to avoid the causal food or foods. Education about avoidance includes careful attention to label reading, care in obtaining foods from restaurants/food establishments, and avoidance of cross-contact of foods with an allergen during meal preparation, such as avoiding shared cutting boards, slicers, and mixers. Food-labeling laws in the United States require simple English terms, such as "milk" instead of "casein," to indicate the presence of specific regulated food allergens, including only milk, egg, wheat, soy, peanut, tree nuts, fish, and crustacean shellfish. Patients and caregivers should be encouraged to obtain medical identification jewelry, taught to recognize symptoms, and instructed on using self-injectable epinephrine and activating emergency services. Comprehensive educational materials are available through organizations such as the Food Allergy & Anaphylaxis Network (Fairfax, Va; 1-800-929-4040 or http://www.foodallergy.org).

Various medications can provide relief for certain aspects of food-induced disorders. Antihistamines might partially relieve symptoms of oral allergy syndrome and IgE-mediated skin symptoms. Anti-inflammatory therapies might be beneficial for allergic eosinophilic esophagitis or gastroenteritis.⁸¹ It is

TABLE III	. Pearls	and pitfalls	regarding	the	diagnosis	of food allergy	
-----------	----------	--------------	-----------	-----	-----------	-----------------	--

Pearl/observation Addition		Additiona	details		Clinical application	
A positive skin test or serum food-specific IgE test result indicates sensitization but not necessarily clinical allergy	Screening with indiscriminate panels of tests is poorly informative			of tests is	The history and epidemiologic considerations should guide test selection Tolerated foods generally need not be tested Differential diagnosis should include alternative allergen triggers (environmental aeroallergens) and nonallergic diseases (eg, intolerance)	
Dose, manner of preparation, and ancillary (eliciting) factors might alter reaction outcomes	 Alcohol, NSAIDs, and exercise are among eliciting factors that might facilitate a reaction Heating can alter allergenicity (eg, bakery products with egg/milk might be tolerated when whole forms are not, and cooked fruits might be tolerated when raw fruits are not) A low dose might be tolerated, whereas larger 			umong te a reaction akery lerated when uits might be eas larger	The history should focus on amounts triggering a reaction and ancillary factors The history should explore the types of foods tolerated or not tolerated	
IgE binding to homologous proteins among food groups and between foods and pollens might have variable clinical relevance	Rates of	of clinical cross r	eactivity:		Care should be used in not overtesting For some categories and foods, avoidance of the entire group might be prudent, especially to avoid cross-contact in preparation, but individualization might be possible	
	Allergy to:	Related food	App c read	proximate clinical ction rate		
	Peanut	Most beans		5%		
	A tree nut	Other tree nu	it Hi wali almo cashe	35% gher for: nut-pecan, ond-hazel, w-pistachio		
	A fish	Other fish		50%		
	Shellfish	Another shellfish		75%		
	Grain	Another grain	n	20%		
	Cow's milk	Goat/sheep mi Mare's mil Beef	ilk k	>90% 5% 10%		
Tests for serum food-specific IgE might not provide comparable results among	In the Un manufa	ited States there	are 3 majo	or test	Care must be taken in evaluating test results over time when different manufacturers are used	
Serum/skin tests might be negative despite clinical reactivity	Might be due to reagent lacking relevant protein Might be because reaction is not IgE mediated			vant protein 2 mediated	Do not discount a convincing history because of a negative test result Consider testing with fresh food (prick-prick test) Be cognizant of non–IgE-mediated allergic reactions	
Increasingly high serum food-specific IgE levels or increasingly larger skin test wheal sizes indicate greater chances of clinical allergy	Correlation of tests with outcomes vary by centers, age, and disease (equivalent results are generally more predictive of allergy in a younger patient) Results are not strongly reflective of severity			ry by centers, s are gy in a severity	Tests should not be viewed solely as positive/ negative Results can be followed over time to monitor allergy persistence/resolution Specific correlative values might not be applicable over all patient groups	
At specific high levels of IgE or large skin tests, clinical reactivity is highly likely; however, studies are limited, and variations in diagnostic cutoff values are reported	Food	Mean age 5 y, 50% react _^	Mean age 5 y, ⊳95% react	Age <2 y, ∼95% react	Oral food challenges might be deferred, particularly if there is a clinical history	
1	Egg (kUa	/L) 2	7	2		
	Milk (kU Peanut (kUa/L	a/L) 2 2/5	15 14	5		

NSAIDs, Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs.

TABLE IV. Selected immunotherapeutic strategies

Therapy	Immune rationale	Benefits	Observations to date
Standard subcutaneous immunotherapy (native allergens)	Antigen presentation in nonmucosal site results in $T_{\rm H}$ 1 skewing	Proved for venom and respiratory allergy, possible benefit (pollen) for oral allergy syndrome	Primarily avoided for risk of anaphylaxis (eg, peanut)
Sublingual/OIT	Antigen presentation to mucosal site provides desensitization and might induce tolerance	Natural foods, reduced risk of systemic anaphylaxis compared with injections	Mounting evidence for desensitization and relative safety; unclear effect on tolerance
Modified protein vaccine	Reduced IgE activation by mutation of IgE-binding epitopes	A safer form of immunotherapy compared with injection of native protein	Murine models show promise, human studies are planned
Peptide vaccine (overlapping peptides)	Peptides are less likely to cross-link IgE, avoiding mast cell activation	No requirement for IgE epitope mapping/mutation	Limited
Conjugation of immune stimulatory sequences to allergen and additional adjuvant methods	Enhance T_{H2} response by activating innate immune receptors (using specific sequences or whole bacteria)	Increased efficacy, possibly improved safety	Preclinical studies
Plasmid DNA-encoded vaccines	Endogenous production of allergen might result in tolerance	Possible 1-dose treatment	Murine models reveal strain-specific response
Anti-IgE antibodies	Targeted toward Fc portion of antibody, can inactivate IgE with reduced risk for activating mast cells	Not food specific Some response in eosinophilic gastroenteropathy (pilot study)	Preliminary study showed improved threshold overall but did not show uniform protection
Chinese herbal medicine	Mechanism unknown	Not food specific	Murine models show efficacy Human safety studies are underway
Cytokine/anti-cytokine (eg, anti-IL-5)	To interrupt inflammatory signals	Might allow directed interruption of inflammatory processes without need for food restriction	Preliminary study shows benefit for eosinophilic esophagitis.

important to recognize that the key treatment for food-induced anaphylaxis is prompt administration of epinephrine.

PREVENTION

There are limited data on primary prevention of food allergy through dietary means, although numerous studies possessing various limitations have addressed outcomes of atopic disease, such as atopic dermatitis and asthma. Based on review of the available literature, professional organizations^{82,83} have generally concluded that there is insufficient evidence regarding reduced atopic disease to recommend maternal avoidance of allergens during pregnancy or lactation, although there is some evidence that allergen avoidance during lactation might be related to reduced atopic dermatitis. For infants with a family history of atopy placing them at increased risk, data primarily support the practice of exclusive breast-feeding for at least 4 months compared with feeding intact cow's milk formula to decrease the cumulative incidence of atopic dermatitis and cow's milk allergy in the first 2 years. Similarly, avoidance of solid foods for the first 4 to 6 months is associated with reduced risk of atopic dermatitis. Additionally, for infants not being exclusively breast-fed, whole protein formula (cow's milk or soy) compared with the use of studied extensively or partially hydrolyzed formulas in the first few months appears to be associated with increased risks for atopic dermatitis. After 4 to 6 months, there are insufficient studies/data that specific allergen avoidance alters atopy outcomes.

FUTURE THERAPIES

Future therapeutic options for food allergy include strategies that target specific foods and ones that block allergic responses and are not food specific.48,84,85 Table IV summarizes some of the current strategies. Of note, immunotherapeutic approaches now under study attempt to avoid serious adverse effects that would otherwise be triggered by injection of native allergens, as noted in a study of injection immunotherapy for peanut allergy,⁸⁶ by changing the route of administration or by modifying (engineering) the treatment proteins. The approach undergoing the most current research is oral immunotherapy (OIT), in which doses of the food protein are given in gradually increasing amounts toward a maintenance dose. Jones et al⁸⁷ enrolled 39 children with peanut allergy in an open study of OIT; the study did not use initial OFCs, but after therapy for 4 to 22 months, initially aiming for 300 mg as a maintenance dose, 27 of 39 children completing the maintenance phase tolerated the targeted 3.9-g open peanut food challenge (18 of them without symptoms). Immune parameters followed during the study revealed a decrease in skin test and basophil activation, a decrease in peanut-specific IgE levels, and an increase in IgG levels.⁴ In a first double-blind trial of milk OIT by Skripak et al,⁸⁸ 20 children (12 completed active treatment and 7 received placebo) underwent a regimen of an initial escalation day (aiming for 50 mg), 8 weekly updosings to a final dose of 500 mg, and maintenance for 3 to 4 months. The median dose eliciting a reaction at baseline was 40 mg, which increased to 5,140 mg (range, 2,540-8,140 mg) in the treated group but was unchanged in the placebo group. OIT is presumed to restore or induce a tolerant state. However, a distinction must be made between desensitization, in which the allergen is ingested without symptoms during treatment but requires daily ingestion, and tolerance, in which the food might be ingested without allergy symptoms despite periods of abstinence. Studies to date indicate that OIT induces desensitization, but it remains unclear whether tolerance is achieved.⁸⁹ Staden et al⁹⁰ randomized children to egg or

milk OIT (n = 25) or observation during dietary elimination (n = 20); after OFCs at about 21 months on therapy, the treatment group discontinued daily therapy for 2 months and were rechallenged. Although 64% of the treatment group had a good or at least partial response to OIT while on treatment, food challenges performed 2 months off treatment revealed only 36% continued to have true tolerance, a percentage that exactly matched tolerance achieved in untreated control subjects. More studies are required to assess safety,⁹¹ efficacy, and mechanisms.

SUMMARY

Food allergies are common, result in both acute and chronic disease, might be increasing in prevalence, affect quality of life, and can be severe and potentially fatal. Diagnosis currently relies on a careful history and an appreciation of epidemiologic aspects of the disorder, the role and limitation of simple diagnostic tests, and, if needed, the use of an OFC to confirm allergy or tolerance. Treatment currently relies on avoidance of triggers and appropriate prompt response to allergic reactions, such as using epinephrine for anaphylaxis. Insights on pathophysiology are leading to the development of improved methods for prevention, diagnosis, and management, including clinical studies that are currently underway that might reduce risks for allergic subjects or possibly cure these allergies.

REFERENCES

- Johansson SG, Bieber T, Dahl R, Friedmann PS, Lanier BQ, Lockey RF, et al. Revised nomenclature for allergy for global use: report of the Nomenclature Review Committee of the World Allergy Organization, October 2003. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:832-6.
- Rona RJ, Keil T, Summers C, Gislason D, Zuidmeer L, Sodergren E, et al. The prevalence of food allergy: a meta-analysis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:638-46.
- Zuidmeer L, Goldhahn K, Rona RJ, Gislason D, Madsen C, Summers C, et al. The prevalence of plant food allergies: a systematic review. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1210-8.
- Food allergy. a practice parameter. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;96(suppl 2):S1-68.
- Sicherer SH, Sampson HA. Peanut allergy: emerging concepts and approaches for an apparent epidemic. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:491-503.
- Branum AM, Lukacs SL. Food allergy among U.S. children: trends in prevalence and hospitalizations. NCHS Data Brief 2008;10:1-8.
- Ross MP, Ferguson M, Street D, Klontz K, Schroeder T, Luccioli S. Analysis of food-allergic and anaphylactic events in the National Electronic Injury Surveillance System. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:166-71.
- Decker WW, Campbell RL, Manivannan V, Luke A, St Sauver JL, Weaver A, et al. The etiology and incidence of anaphylaxis in Rochester, Minnesota: a report from the Rochester Epidemiology Project. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1161-5.
- Bock SA, Munoz-Furlong A, Sampson HA. Further fatalities caused by anaphylactic reactions to food, 2001-2006. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1016-8.
- 10. Sampson HA. Update on food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:805-19.
- Savage JH, Matsui EC, Skripak JM, Wood RA. The natural history of egg allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1413-7.
- Skripak JM, Matsui EC, Mudd K, Wood RA. The natural history of IgE-mediated cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1172-7.
- Lack G. Epidemiologic risks for food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121: 1331-6.
- Du TG, Katz Y, Sasieni P, Mesher D, Maleki SJ, Fisher HR, et al. Early consumption of peanuts in infancy is associated with a low prevalence of peanut allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:984-91.
- Fox AT, Sasieni P, Du TG, Syed H, Lack G. Household peanut consumption as a risk factor for the development of peanut allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009; 123:417-23.
- Chehade M, Mayer L. Oral tolerance and its relation to food hypersensitivities. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:3-12.
- Untersmayr E, Jensen-Jarolim E. The role of protein digestibility and antacids on food allergy outcomes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1301-8.
- Groschwitz KR, Hogan SP. Intestinal barrier function: molecular regulation and disease pathogenesis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:3-20.

- Mowat AM. Anatomical basis of tolerance and immunity to intestinal antigens. Nat Rev Immunol 2003;3:331-41.
- Strobel S, Mowat AM. Oral tolerance and allergic responses to food proteins. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;6:207-13.
- Husby S, Jensenius J, Svehag S. Passage of undegraded dietary antigen into the blood of healthy adults. Quantification, estimation of size distribution and relation of uptake to levels of specific antibodies. Scand J Immunol 1985;22:83-92.
- Brunner M, Walzer M. Absorption of undigested proteins in human beings: the absorption of unaltered fish protein in adults. Arch Intern Med 1928;42:173-9.
- 23. Walzer M. Allergy of the abdominal organs. J Lab Clin Med 1941;26:1867-77.
- Sudo N, Sawamura S, Tanaka K, Aiba Y, Kubo C, Koga Y. The requirement of intestinal bacterial flora for the development of an IgE production system fully susceptible to oral tolerance induction. J Immunol 1997;159:1739-45.
- Bashir ME, Louie S, Shi HN, Nagler-Anderson C. Toll-like receptor 4 signaling by intestinal microbes influences susceptibility to food allergy. J Immunol 2004;172: 6978-87.
- Prescott SL, Bjorksten B. Probiotics for the prevention or treatment of allergic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:255-62.
- Blazquez AB, Berin MC. Gastrointestinal dendritic cells promote Th2 skewing via OX40L. J Immunol 2008;180:4441-50.
- Yang PC, Xing Z, Berin CM, Soderholm JD, Feng BS, Wu L, et al. TIM-4 expressed by mucosal dendritic cells plays a critical role in food antigen-specific Th2 differentiation and intestinal allergy. Gastroenterology 2007;133:1522-33.
- Turcanu V, Maleki SJ, Lack G. Characterization of lymphocyte responses to peanuts in normal children, peanut-allergic children, and allergic children who acquired tolerance to peanuts. J Clin Invest 2003;111:1065-72.
- Thottingal TB, Stefura BP, Simons FE, Bannon GA, Burks W, HayGlass KT. Human subjects without peanut allergy demonstrate T cell-dependent, TH2-biased, peanut-specific cytokine and chemokine responses independent of TH1 expression. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:905-14.
- Fernandez-Rivas M, Bolhaar S, Gonzalez-Mancebo E, Asero R, van Leeuwen A, Bohle B, et al. Apple allergy across Europe: how allergen sensitization profiles determine the clinical expression of allergies to plant foods. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:481-8.
- Navuluri L, Parvataneni S, Hassan H, Birmingham NP, Kelly C, Gangur V. Allergic and anaphylactic response to sesame seeds in mice: identification of Ses i 3 and basic subunit of 11s globulins as allergens. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 2006;140:270-6.
- Strid J, Thomson M, Hourihane J, Kimber I, Strobel S. A novel model of sensitization and oral tolerance to peanut protein. Immunology 2004;113:293-303.
- Benlounes N, Candalh C, Matarazzo P, Dupont C, Heyman M. The time-course of milk antigen-induced TNF-alpha secretion differs according to the clinical symptoms in children with cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;104:863-9.
- 35. Chung HL, Hwang JB, Park JJ, Kim SG. Expression of transforming growth factor beta1, transforming growth factor type I and II receptors, and TNF-alpha in the mucosa of the small intestine in infants with food protein-induced enterocolitis syndrome. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109:150-4.
- Husby S. Normal immune responses to ingested foods. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2000;30(suppl):S13-9.
- Stapel SO, Asero R, Ballmer-Weber BK, Knol EF, Strobel S, Vieths S, et al. Testing for IgG4 against foods is not recommended as a diagnostic tool: EAACI Task Force Report. Allergy 2008;63:793-6.
- Sicherer SH, Sampson HA. 9. Food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117(2 Suppl Mini-Primer):S470-5.
- Radauer C, Breiteneder H. Evolutionary biology of plant food allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:518-25.
- Jenkins JA, Breiteneder H, Mills EN. Evolutionary distance from human homologs reflects allergenicity of animal food proteins. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1399-405.
- Maleki SJ, Viquez O, Jacks T, Dodo H, Champagne ET, Chung SY, et al. The major peanut allergen, Ara h 2, functions as a trypsin inhibitor, and roasting enhances this function. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;112:190-5.
- Beyer K, Morrow E, Li XM, Bardina L, Bannon GA, Burks AW, et al. Effects of cooking methods on peanut allergenicity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;107:1077-81.
- Nowak-Wegrzyn A, Bloom KA, Sicherer SH, Shreffler WG, Noone S, Wanich N, et al. Tolerance to extensively heated milk in children with cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:342-7.
- Lemon-Mule H, Sampson HA, Sicherer SH, Shreffler WG, Noone S, Nowak-Wegrzyn A. Immunologic changes in children with egg allergy ingesting extensively heated egg. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:977-83.
- 45. Shreffler WG, Castro RR, Kucuk ZY, Charlop-Powers Z, Grishina G, Yoo S, et al. The major glycoprotein allergen from *Arachis hypogaea*, Ara h 1, is a ligand of dendritic cell-specific ICAM-grabbing nonintegrin and acts as a Th2 adjuvant in vitro. J Immunol 2006;177:3677-85.
- 46. Meyer S, van Liempt E, Imberty A, van Kooyk Y, Geyer H, Geyer R, et al. DC-SIGN mediates binding of dendritic cells to authentic pseudo-LewisY glycolipids

of *Schistosoma mansoni* cercariae, the first parasite-specific ligand of DC-SIGN. J Biol Chem 2005;280:37349-59.

- 47. Commins SP, Satinover SM, Hosen J, Mozena J, Borish L, Lewis BD, et al. Delayed anaphylaxis, angioedema, or urticaria after consumption of red meat in patients with IgE antibodies specific for galactose-alpha-1,3-galactose. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:426-33.
- Sicherer SH, Sampson HA. Food allergy: recent advances in pathophysiology and treatment. Annu Rev Med 2009;60:261-77.
- Sampson HA, Sicherer SH, Birnbaum AH. AGA. Technical review on the evaluation of food allergy in gastrointestinal disorders. Gastroenterology 2001;120: 1026-40.
- Xanthakos SA, Schwimmer JB, Melin-Aldana H, Rothenberg ME, Witte DP, Cohen MB. Prevalence and outcome of allergic colitis in healthy infants with rectal bleeding: a prospective cohort study. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2005; 41:16-22.
- Arvola T, Ruuska T, Keranen J, Hyoty H, Salminen S, Isolauri E. Rectal bleeding in infancy: clinical, allergological, and microbiological examination. Pediatrics 2006;117:e760-8.
- Knight AK, Shreffler WG, Sampson HA, Sicherer SH, Noone S, Mofidi S, et al. Skin prick test to egg white provides additional diagnostic utility to serum egg white-specific IgE antibody concentration in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:842-7.
- Sporik R, Hill DJ, Hosking CS. Specificity of allergen skin testing in predicting positive open food challenges to milk, egg and peanut in children. Clin Exp Allergy 2000;30:1541-6.
- Hill DJ, Heine RG, Hosking CS. The diagnostic value of skin prick testing in children with food allergy. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2004;15:435-41.
- Pucar F, Kagan R, Lim H, Clarke AE. Peanut challenge: a retrospective study of 140 patients. Clin Exp Allergy 2001;31:40-6.
- Hamilton RG, Franklin AN Jr. In vitro assays for the diagnosis of IgE-mediated disorders. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:213-25.
- Sampson HA. Utility of food-specific IgE concentrations in predicting symptomatic food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;107:891-6.
- Boyano-Martinez T, Garcia-Ara C, Diaz-Pena JM, Martin-Esteban M. Prediction of tolerance on the basis of quantification of egg white- specific IgE antibodies in children with egg allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;110:304-9.
- Garcia-Ara C, Boyano-Martinez T, Diaz-Pena JM, Martin-Munoz F, Reche-Frutos M, Martin-Esteban M. Specific IgE levels in the diagnosis of immediate hypersensitivity to cows' milk protein in the infant. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;107:185-90.
- Osterballe M, Bindslev-Jensen C. Threshold levels in food challenge and specific IgE in patients with egg allergy: is there a relationship? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;112:196-201.
- Celik-Bilgili S, Mehl A, Verstege A, Staden U, Nocon M, Beyer K, et al. The predictive value of specific immunoglobulin E levels in serum for the outcome of oral food challenges. Clin Exp Allergy 2005;35:268-73.
- Perry TT, Matsui EC, Kay Conover-Walker M, Wood RA. The relationship of allergen-specific IgE levels and oral food challenge outcome. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:144-9.
- 63. Komata T, Soderstrom L, Borres MP, Tachimoto H, Ebisawa M. The predictive relationship of food-specific serum IgE concentrations to challenge outcomes for egg and milk varies by patient age. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1272-4.
- Roberts G, Lack G. Diagnosing peanut allergy with skin prick and specific IgE testing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:1291-6.
- 65. Shek LP, Soderstrom L, Ahlstedt S, Beyer K, Sampson HA. Determination of food specific IgE levels over time can predict the development of tolerance in cow's milk and hen's egg allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:387-91.
- Sampson HA, Ho DG. Relationship between food-specific IgE concentrations and the risk of positive food challenges in children and adolescents. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997;100:444-51.
- Sicherer SH. Clinical implications of cross-reactive food allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;108:881-90.
- Wang J, Godbold JH, Sampson HA. Correlation of serum allergy (IgE) tests performed by different assay systems. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1219-24.
- Cerecedo I, Zamora J, Shreffler WG, Lin J, Bardina L, Dieguez MC, et al. Mapping of the IgE and IgG4 sequential epitopes of milk allergens with a peptide microarray-based immunoassay. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:589-94.

- Steckelbroeck S, Ballmer-Weber BK, Vieths S. Potential, pitfalls, and prospects of food allergy diagnostics with recombinant allergens or synthetic sequential epitopes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1323-30.
- Mehl A, Rolinck-Werninghaus C, Staden U, Verstege A, Wahn U, Beyer K, et al. The atopy patch test in the diagnostic workup of suspected food-related symptoms in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:923-9.
- Spergel JM, Brown-Whitehorn T, Beausoleil JL, Shuker M, Liacouras CA. Predictive values for skin prick test and atopy patch test for eosinophilic esophagitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:509-11.
- Fogg MI, Brown-Whitehorn TA, Pawlowski NA, Spergel JM. Atopy patch test for the diagnosis of food protein-induced enterocolitis syndrome. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2006;17:351-5.
- Wanich N, Nowak-Wegrzyn A, Sampson HA, Shreffler WG. Allergen-specific basophil suppression associated with clinical tolerance in patients with milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:789-94.
- Furuta GT, Liacouras CA, Collins MH, Gupta SK, Justinich C, Putnam PE, et al. Eosinophilic esophagitis in children and adults: a systematic review and consensus recommendations for diagnosis and treatment. Gastroenterology 2007;133: 1342-63.
- Bernstein IL, Li JT, Bernstein DI, Hamilton R, Spector SL, Tan R, et al. Allergy diagnostic testing: an updated practice parameter. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100(suppl 3):S1-148.
- Flinterman AE, Knulst AC, Meijer Y, Bruijnzeel-Koomen CA, Pasmans SG. Acute allergic reactions in children with AEDS after prolonged cow's milk elimination diets. Allergy 2006;61:370-4.
- Bindslev-Jensen C, Ballmer-Weber BK, Bengtsson U, Blanco C, Ebner C, Hourihane J, et al. Standardization of food challenges in patients with immediate reactions to foods—position paper from the European Academy of Allergology and Clinical Immunology. Allergy 2004;59:690-7.
- Bock SA, Sampson HA, Atkins FM, Zeiger RS, Lehrer S, Sachs M, et al. Doubleblind, placebo-controlled food challenge (DBPCFC) as an office procedure: a manual. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1988;82:986-97.
- Nowak-Wegrzyn A, Assa'ad AH, Bahna SL, Bock SA, Sicherer SH, Teuber SS. Work Group report: oral food challenge testing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009; 123(suppl):S365-83.
- Rothenberg ME. Eosinophilic gastrointestinal disorders (EGID). J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:11-28.
- 82. Greer FR, Sicherer SH, Burks AW. Effects of early nutritional interventions on the development of atopic disease in infants and children: the role of maternal dietary restriction, breastfeeding, timing of introduction of complementary foods, and hydrolyzed formulas. Pediatrics 2008;121:183-91.
- Host A, Halken S, Muraro A, Dreborg S, Niggemann B, Aalberse R, et al. Dietary prevention of allergic diseases in infants and small children. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2008;19:1-4.
- Nowak-Wegrzyn A, Sicherer SH. Immunotherapy for food and latex allergy. Clin Allergy Immunol 2008;21:429-46.
- Li XM. Traditional Chinese herbal remedies for asthma and food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:25-31.
- Nelson HS, Lahr J, Rule R, Bock A, Leung D. Treatment of anaphylactic sensitivity to peanuts by immunotherapy with injections of aqueous peanut extract. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997;99:744-51.
- Jones SM, Pons L, Roberts JL, Scurlock AM, Perry TT, Kulis M, et al. Clinical efficacy and immune regulation with peanut oral immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:292-300.
- Skripak JM, Nash SD, Rowley H, Brereton NH, Oh S, Hamilton RG, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study of milk oral immunotherapy for cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1154-60.
- Buchanan AD, Green TD, Jones SM, Scurlock AM, Christie L, Althage KA, et al. Egg oral immunotherapy in nonanaphylactic children with egg allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:199-205.
- Staden U, Rolinck-Werninghaus C, Brewe F, Wahn U, Niggemann B, Beyer K. Specific oral tolerance induction in food allergy in children: efficacy and clinical patterns of reaction. Allergy 2007;62:1261-9.
- Hofmann AM, Scurlock AM, Jones SM, Palmer KP, Lokhnygina Y, Steele PH, et al. Safety of a peanut oral immunotherapy protocol in children with peanut allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:286-91.

David A. Khan, MD,^a and Roland Solensky, MD^b Dallas, Tex, Corvallis, Ore

Drug allergy is one type of adverse reaction to drugs and encompasses a spectrum of hypersensitivity reactions with heterogeneous mechanisms and clinical presentations. A thorough history is essential to the management of drug allergy. Laboratory testing has a very limited role in the management of drug allergy. Graded dose challenges and procedures to induce drug tolerance might be required in patients with drug allergy when there is a definite need for a particular agent. Management of reactions to specific agents, including β -lactam antibiotics, sulfonamides, local anesthetics, radiocontrast media, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs, and biologic modifiers, will be discussed in further detail. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S126-37.)

Key words: Drug allergy, adverse drug reactions, drug hypersensitivity, graded challenge, desensitization, tolerance, penicillin, cephalosporin, carbapenem, sulfonamide, local anesthetic, radiocontrast media, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drug, biologic modifiers

EPIDEMIOLOGY AND CLASSIFICATION OF ADVERSE DRUG REACTIONS

Adverse drug reactions (ADRs) are defined by the World Health Organization as any noxious, unintended, and undesired effect of a drug that occurs at doses used for prevention, diagnosis, or treatment. ADRs are commonly encountered in both inpatient and outpatient settings. In a meta-analysis of inpatient ADR prospective studies, 15.1% of patients sustained ADRs during their hospitalizations, and 6.7% of patients experienced serious ADRs.¹ In a 4-week prospective cohort study of outpatients followed in primary care clinics, 25% of patients reported ADRs, 13% of which were serious.²

ADRs are categorized into predictable (type A) and unpredictable (type B) reactions. Predictable reactions are usually dose dependent, related to the known pharmacologic actions of the drug, and occur in otherwise healthy subjects. Predictable reactions account for about 80% of all ADRs and are subdivided into overdose, side effects, secondary effects, and drug interactions. Unpredictable reactions are generally dose independent, are unrelated to the pharmacologic actions of the drug, and occur only in susceptible subjects. Unpredictable reactions are subdivided into drug intolerance (an undesirable pharmacologic effect that occurs at low and sometimes subtherapeutic doses of the drug without underlying abnormalities of metabolism,

From ^athe University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center and ^bThe Corvallis Clinic. Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: D. A. Khan is a speaker for AstraZeneca and

Merck. R. Solensky is speaker for Sepracor, AstraZeneca, and GlaxoSmithKline and has served as an expert witness on the topic of drug allergies.

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.028

```
Abbreviations usedACE-I:Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitorADR:Adverse drug reactionAERD:Aspirin-exacerbated respiratory diseaseASA:Acetylsalicylic acidDILE:Drug-induced lupus erythematosusDRESS:Drug rash with eosinophilia and systemic symptomsNSAID:Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugNSF:Nephrogenic systemic fibrosisPPL:Penicilloyl-polylysineRCM:Radiocontrast mediaSJS:Stevens-Johnson syndromeTEN:Toxic epidermal necrolysisTMP-SMX:Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole
```

excretion, or bioavailability of the drug), drug idiosyncrasy (abnormal and unexpected effect, usually caused by underlying abnormalities of metabolism, excretion, or bioavailability), drug allergy (immunologically mediated ADRs [including IgE-mediated drug allergy]), and pseudoallergic reactions (also called anaphylactoid reactions, which are due to direct release of mediators from mast cells and basophils rather than IgE antibodies).

The Gell and Coombs system of hypersensitivity is the most common method of classifying immunologically mediated ADRs. It is comprised of immediate-type reactions mediated by drug-specific IgE antibodies (type I), cytotoxic reactions mediated by drug-specific IgG or IgM antibodies (type II), immune complex reactions (type III), and delayed-type hypersensitivity reactions mediated by cellular immune mechanisms (type IV). Type IV reactions can be subdivided into 4 categories involving activation and recruitment of monocytes (type IVa), eosinophils (type IVb), CD4⁺ or CD8⁺ T cells (type IVc), and neutrophils (type IVd).³

The pharmacologic interaction with immune receptors concept is a recently proposed addition to drug hypersensitivity classification. In this scheme a drug binds noncovalently to a T-cell receptor, which can lead to an immune response through interaction with an MHC receptor. In this scenario no sensitization is required because there is direct stimulation of memory and effector T cells analogous to the concept of superantigens.⁴ Although these mechanistic classifications of drug-induced allergic reactions are useful, not all drug-induced allergic reactions can be categorized based on these limited mechanisms of hypersensitivity.

CLINICAL MANIFESTATIONS OF IMMUNOLOGICALLY MEDIATED ADRS

Drug-induced allergic reactions can affect numerous organ systems and manifest in a variety of reactions, including various drug-induced allergic syndromes, and many drug-induced allergic reactions can have more than 1 mechanistic pathway (Table I).

Received for publication June 5, 2009; revised October 12, 2009; accepted for publication October 15, 2009.

Reprint requests: David A. Khan, MD, University of Texas Southwestern Medical Center, 5323 Harry Hines Blvd, Dallas, TX 75390-8859. E-mail: dave.khan@ utsouthwestern.edu.

TABLE I. Heterogeneity of drug-induced allergic reactions

Organ-specific reactions	Clinical features	Examples of causative agents
Cutaneous		
Exanthems	Diffuse fine macules and papules Evolve over days after drug initiation Delayed-type hypersensitivity	Allopurinol, aminopenicillins, cephalosporins, antiepileptic agents, and antibacterial sulfonamides
Urticaria, angioedema	Onset within minutes of drug initiation Potential for anaphylaxis Often IgE mediated	IgE mediated: β-lactam antibiotics Bradykinin mediated: ACE-I
Fixed drug eruption	Hyperpigmented plaques Recur at same skin or mucosal site	Tetracycline, NSAIDs, and carbamazepine
Pustules	Acneiform Acute generalized eczematous pustulosis (AGEP)	Acneiform: corticosteroids, sirolimus AGEP: antibiotics, calcium-channel blockers
Bullous	Tense blisters Flaccid blisters	Furosemide, vancomycin Captopril, penicillamine
SJS	Fever, erosive stomatitis, ocular involvement, purpuric macules on face and trunk with <10% epidermal detachment	Antibacterial sulfonamides, anticonvulsants, oxicam NSAIDs, and allopurinol
TEN	Similar features as SJS but >30% epidermal detachment Mortality as high as 50%	Same as SJS
Cutaneous lupus Hematologic	Erythematous/scaly plaques in photodistribution Hemolytic anemia, thrombocytopenia, granulocytopenia	Hydrochlorothiazide, calcium-channel blockers, ACE-Is Penicillin, quinine, sulfonamides
Hepatic	Hepatitis, cholestatic jaundice	Para-aminosalacylic acid, sulfonamides, phenothiazines
Pulmonary	Pneumonitis, fibrosis	Nitrofurantoin, bleomycin, methotrexate
Renal	Interstitial nephritis, membranous glomerulonephritis	Penicillin, sulfonamides, gold, penicillamine, allopurinol
Multiorgan reactions		
Anaphylaxis	Urticaria/angioedema, bronchospasm, gastrointestinal symptoms, hypotension IgE- and non–IgE-dependent reactions	β-Lactam antibiotics, mAbs
DRESS	Cutaneous eruption, fever, eosinophilia, hepatic dysfunction, lymphadenopathy	Anticonvulsants, sulfonamides, minocycline, allopurinol
Serum sickness	Urticaria, arthralgias, fever	Heterologous antibodies, infliximab
Systemic lupus erythematosus Vasculitis	Arthralgias, myalgias, fever, malaise Cutaneous or visceral vasculitis	Hydralazine, procainamide, isoniazid Hydralazine, penicillamine, propylthiouracil

Cutaneous manifestations are the most common physical manifestation of drug-induced allergic reactions; however, many other organ systems can be involved, including hematologic abnormalities, hepatitis, pneumonitis, lymphadenopathy, or arthralgias. Although drug-induced allergic reactions might present with noncutaneous physical findings, these findings are generally nonspecific and are not nearly as helpful in diagnosis and management decisions. Numerous cutaneous eruptions have been attributed to drug-induced allergic reactions and have been reviewed elsewhere.⁵

Because certain drug eruptions are associated with specific immunologic reactions, it is important to characterize the type of eruption in regard to determining the cause, further diagnostic tests, and management decisions. The most common cutaneous manifestation of drug-induced allergic reactions is a generalized exanthem (also know as a maculopapular eruption). Urticaria, angioedema, or both is another common cutaneous drug reaction that can be due to IgE-mediated reactions, serum sickness, pseudoallergic reactions, or other mechanisms (eg, bradykinin mediated). The most severe form of cutaneous drug reactions are Stevens-Johnson syndrome (SJS) and toxic epidermal necrolysis (TEN). The drug rash with eosinophilia and systemic symptoms (DRESS) syndrome is another cutaneous, drug-induced, multiorgan inflammatory response that can be life-threatening. First described in conjunction with anticonvulsants, it has since been ascribed to a variety of other drugs. DRESS is atypical from other drug-induced allergic reactions in that the reaction develops later, usually 2 to 8 weeks after therapy is started; symptoms can worsen after the drug is discontinued; and symptoms can persist for weeks or even months after the drug has been discontinued.⁶

EVALUATION: HISTORY TAKING

A thorough history is an essential component in the evaluation of patients with suspected drug allergies. The history helps guide the clinician in the choice of diagnostic tests and whether it might be safe to reintroduce the medication. If possible, the original medical record that describes the drug reaction should be reviewed. The most important components of a drug allergy history are as follows.

- What is the name of the medication? Although obvious, not uncommonly, patients are unable to provide this basic piece of information. Reasons for this include passage of time and the fact that names of many medications sound similar, and patients who reacted to multiple drugs might confuse which drug caused which reaction.
- *How long ago did the reaction occur?* The time elapsed is important because some allergies, such as to penicillin, wane over time.

- Which systems (eg, cutaneous, respiratory, and gastrointestinal) were involved in the reaction, and what were the characteristics? If a cutaneous eruption occurred, what kind was it (eg, urticarial, morbilliform, bullous, or exfoliative)? Showing the patient pictures of different types of rashes might be helpful.
- When during the course did the reaction occur? Alternatively, was the onset of symptoms after the course was completed?
- *Why was the medication prescribed?* The indication is important because symptoms of the underlying disease might be misattributed to the medication (eg, a truncal rash during penicillin therapy for streptococcal pharyngitis).
- Was the patient taking concurrent medications at the time of the reaction? Antibiotics are usually blamed for reactions, but drugs such as opiates and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) are frequently coadministered and might be responsible instead.
- What was the therapeutic management required secondary to the reaction? Self-discontinuation of a medication suggests a milder reaction than if a patient required hospitalization. Some patients recall treatment they received more readily than the characteristics of the reaction itself.
- *Had the patient taken the same or a cross-reacting medication before the reaction?* Most allergic reactions require a period of sensitization, typically during a previous course that was tolerated.
- Has the patient been exposed to the same or similar medication since the reaction? For instance, some patients with a history of penicillin allergy report that later they tolerated a course of amoxicillin clavulanate (Augmentin; Glaxo-SmithKline, London, United Kingdom), not realizing the latter is a penicillin-class compound.
- Has the patient experienced symptoms similar to the reaction in the absence of drug treatment? The most common situation is chronic recurrent idiopathic urticaria, which can be confused for drug allergy.
- Does the patient have an underlying condition that favors reactions to certain medications? Examples of such conditions include mononucleosis for ampicillin reactions and HIV infection for trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (TMP-SMX) reactions.

DIFFERENTIAL DIAGNOSIS IN DRUG ALLERGY

Drug-induced allergic reactions can present in numerous ways, affecting single organs or with multiorgan involvement. However, each clinical presentation is not unique or specific to druginduced allergic reactions, and therefore other conditions might need to be considered based on the presentation. For example, a morbilliform eruption occurring in a child receiving amoxicillin for an upper respiratory tract infection might indeed be due to a viral exanthem and not a drug-induced allergic reaction. In addition, patients with multiple drug allergies might actually have an underlying chronic disease and are inappropriately labeled with multiple drug allergies. This frequently occurs in patients with underlying chronic urticaria or anxiety disorders but can also occur with other conditions, such as asthma, vocal cord dysfunction, idiopathic anaphylaxis, or rarely even mastocytosis.

LABORATORIES IN DRUG ALLERGY

Routine laboratory evaluation appropriate to the clinical setting might be useful for the evaluation of a patient with a suspected drug reaction, depending on the history and physical examination findings. Although eosinophilia is often suggestive of a drug-induced allergic reaction, most patients with drug-induced allergic reactions do not have eosinophilia, and therefore the absence of eosinophilia clearly does not exclude a drug-induced allergic cause. Autoantibodies might be helpful in the evaluation of drug-induced vasculitis (eg, antinuclear cytoplasmic antibody) and drug-induced lupus erythematosus (DILE). In the case of systemic DILE, antihistone antibody levels are frequently positive, whereas in patients with cutaneous DILE, anti-Ro/SSA, anti-La/SSB, or both levels are frequently positive.⁷

In cases of suspect anaphylaxis, a diagnosis of anaphylaxis might be made by detecting an increase in serum total tryptase levels above baseline values or in serum mature tryptase (also known as β -tryptase) levels, which peak 0.5 to 2 hours after drug administration and then decrease with a half-life of about 2 hours.⁸ Additional methods for detecting systemic mast cell mediator release include obtaining 24-hour urine collections for major urinary metabolites of histamine or prostaglandin D₂.

For immediate hypersensitivity reactions mediated by IgE antibodies, demonstration of the presence of drug-specific IgE is usually taken as sufficient evidence that the patients is at significant risk of having a type I reaction if the drug is administered. This is helpful in the case of high-molecular-weight agents. In the case of small-molecular-weight drugs, validated and reliable skin test reagents are only available for penicillin. Haptenation of the β -lactam ring of penicillin to a protein (eg, penicilloyl-polylysine [PPL]) enhances the immunogenicity, with resultant improvement in the detection of specific IgE. The negative predictive value of penicillin skin testing (with PPL, penicillin G, and penicilloate and/or penilloate) for serious immediate-type reactions approaches 100%. However, insufficient knowledge about drug degradation products, metabolites, or both and how they are conjugated with body proteins has been an impediment to developing either skin or in vitro assays for assessing immune responses to most other smallmolecular-weight drug chemicals. Specific IgE in vitro assays (eg, RASTs, ImmunoCAP, and Immulite) are available, although most are not adequately validated with unclear specificity and sensitivity and lack internal positive controls. In addition, in vitro assays for IgE to drugs are hampered because of difficulties with binding of drug allergens to solid-phase matrices.

The basophil activation test is a recently described method of evaluating expression of CD63 or CD203C on basophils after stimulation with an allergen. There are very limited data using this method to evaluate patients with possible drug allergies to β-lactam antibiotics, NSAIDs, and muscle relaxants,⁹ and further confirmatory studies, especially with commercially available tests, are needed before its general acceptance as a diagnostic tool. Drug patch testing might be useful for certain types of cutaneous drug reactions, including maculopapular exanthems, acute generalized exanthematous pustulosis, and fixed drug eruptions, but generally is not helpful for SJS or urticarial eruptions.¹⁰ In complex cases in which multiple drugs are involved without a clear-cut temporal relationship, a skin biopsy might be useful. However, there are no absolute histologic criteria for the diagnosis of drug-induced eruptions, and a skin biopsy might not definitively exclude alternative causes.

TABLE II. Induction of drug tolerance procedures

5				
Type of drug tolerance	Duration	Initial dose	Mechanisms	Example
Immunologic IgE (drug desensitization)	Hours	μg	Antigen-specific mediator depletion, downregulation of receptors	Penicillin Carboplatin, cisplatin, oxaliplatin
Immunologic non-IgE	Hours to days	mg	Unknown	TMP-SMX
Pharmacologic	Hours to days	mg	Metabolic shift, internalization of receptors	Aspirin
Nonimmunologic mast cell activation	Hours	μg	Unknown	Paclitaxel
Undefined	Weeks	µg-mg	Unknown	Allopurinol

INDUCTION OF DRUG TOLERANCE AND GRADED CHALLENGE PROCEDURES

In situations in which there is a definite medical need for a particular agent, no suitable alternative agent exists, and testing with high negative predictive value does not exist, there are primarily 2 options for the patient with a drug allergy. On the one hand, a procedure to induce temporary drug tolerance can be performed to allow the patient to take the drug safely. In contrast, a test dose or graded challenge can be administered to determine whether the patient is currently allergic to the particular drug.

The term drug desensitization has been widely used and is defined as a procedure that modifies a patient's immune response to a drug, allowing him or her to take the drug temporarily in a safe manner. In cases such as IgE-mediated drug allergy (eg, to penicillin), the term drug desensitization is accurate in that patients are indeed sensitized to penicillin before the procedure and afterward typically have diminished or absent skin test reactions and hence are less sensitive or desensitized.¹¹ However, the term drug desensitization has also been used to describe a number of different protocols for patients with non-IgE-mediated drug allergies who in many cases are not truly sensitized initially but might react to the drug through various non-IgE-mediated or even nonimmune mechanisms. Recently, the term induction of drug tolerance has been proposed as a more appropriate term to encompass not only IgE-mediated desensitization procedures but other non-IgE-mediated desensitizations as well.¹² The term drug tolerance is defined as a state in which a patient with a drug allergy will tolerate a drug without an adverse reaction. Drug tolerance does not indicate either a permanent state of tolerance or that the mechanism involved was immunologic tolerance. Drug desensitizations for IgE-mediated drug allergy are indeed a form of immunologic drug tolerance. Induction of drug tolerance procedures modify a patient's response to a drug (through immunologic or other nonimmunologic mechanisms) to temporarily allow treatment with it safely. Induction of drug tolerance can involve IgE immune mechanisms, non-IgE immune mechanisms, pharmacologic mechanisms, and undefined mechanisms (Table II).

All procedures to induce drug tolerance involve administration of incremental doses of the drug but vary considerably over the starting dose and duration of the procedure. Through various mechanisms, these procedures induce a temporary state of tolerance to the drug, which is maintained only as long as the patient continues to take the specific drug. Therefore this procedure would need to be repeated in the future if a patient requires the drug again after finishing a prior therapeutic course.

Graded challenge, or test dosing, is defined as a procedure to determine whether a patient will have an adverse reaction to a particular drug by administering lower than therapeutic doses over a period of time with observation for reactions. The rationale for starting with a lower dose is based on the concept that a smaller dose of allergen will result in a less severe and more easily treated reaction. Unlike induction of drug tolerance procedures, a graded challenge does not modify a patient's immunologic or nonimmunologic response to a given drug. Although it is not possible to be absolutely certain that a patient is not allergic to a drug because valid diagnostic tests are not available for most drugs, graded challenges are intended for patients who, after a full evaluation, are unlikely to be allergic to the given drug. Furthermore, the benefit of treatment with the drug should outweigh the risk of performing the graded challenge. The starting dose for graded challenge is generally higher than for induction of drug tolerance procedures, and the number of steps in the procedure might be 2 or several. The time intervals between doses are dependent on the type of previous reaction, and the entire procedure can take hours or days to complete. After a successful graded challenge and therapeutic course of the drug, future courses of the drug can be started without another challenge.

A typically safe starting dose for an IgE immune induction of drug tolerance (desensitization) procedure is about twice the dose used in the puncture or intradermal skin test used to document the IgE-mediated allergy. A typical starting dose for a graded challenge is 1/100th of the final treatment dose. This is in contrast to the starting dose for an IgE immune induction of drug tolerance, in which case the starting dose is often 1/10,000th of the final dose. Caution should be exercised when a graded challenge consisting of more than 4 or 5 steps is performed because it might inadvertently induce modifications of immune effector cells and therefore induce drug tolerance in the patient. In these circumstances future administrations of the drug should be made cautiously.

The choice of whether to introduce a clinically indicated drug through a graded challenge or through induction of drug tolerance mainly depends on the likelihood that the patient is allergic at the time of the procedure. Patients who, based on their history, diagnostic test results, or both, are unlikely to be allergic to a drug can undergo graded challenge. For example, if penicillin skin testing is unavailable and a patient with a history of a mild pruritic rash during penicillin treatment 20 years ago requires penicillin therapy, it would be reasonable to administer penicillin through a graded oral challenge. Patients who have a relatively higher likelihood of being allergic to a drug should undergo an induction of drug tolerance procedure. For example, if penicillin skin testing is unavailable and a patient with a recent history of penicillin-induced anaphylaxis requires penicillin, it should be administered through induction of drug tolerance. Graded challenge (or induction of drug tolerance) should almost never be performed if the reaction history is consistent with a severe non-IgE-mediated reaction, such as SJS, TEN, DRESS, hepatitis, or hemolytic anemia.

0=0

0

Cephalosporins

Carbapenems

COOH



FIG 1. Chemical structures of major and minor penicillin allergenic determinants. The R-group distinguishes different penicillin compounds.

MANAGEMENT OF COMMON ALLERGIC REACTIONS TO SPECIFIC AGENTS β-Lactam antibiotics: Penicillins

Penicillin is the most prevalent medication allergy, with about 10% of patients reporting being allergic. When evaluated, however, approximately 90% of patients with a history of penicillin allergy are able to tolerate penicillins.^{13,14} This observation is partly due to the fact that penicillin-specific IgE antibodies wane over time and many (but not all) patients outgrow their penicillin allergy. In addition, many patients were probably mislabeled as being allergic at the time of their reaction because symptoms and signs of an underlying illness can be confused for a penicillin-induced reaction. Patients labeled as allergic to penicillin are more likely to be treated with more expensive and broad-spectrum antibiotics (eg, quinolones and vancomycin),¹⁵ which contributes to the development and spread of multiple drug-resistant bacteria and leads to higher health care costs.

The immunochemistry of penicillin was elucidated in the 1960s.¹⁶ Under physiologic conditions, penicillin spontaneously degrades to a number of reactive intermediates that act as haptens and covalently bind to self-proteins, which then can elicit an immune response. Approximately 95% of penicillin degrades to the penicilloyl moiety, which is referred to as the major antigenic determinant (Fig 1). The remaining portion of penicillin degrades to several derivatives, and of these, penicilloate and penilloate are the most important to induce allergic responses. These 2 compounds, along with penicillin itself, are collectively known as the minor antigenic determinants, and they cover all clinically relevant allergenic determinants not covered by penicilloyl.

Less commonly, the R-group side chain, which distinguishes different penicillin compounds, can also serve as an allergenic determinant (Fig 2). This type of allergy results in patients who selectively react to amoxicillin, for example, but are able to tolerate other penicillins.¹⁷ In contrast, patients allergic to the core β -lactam portion of penicillin cross-react to various penicillins. Selective allergy to amoxicillin or ampicillin is relatively common in parts of Southern Europe and quite infrequent in the United States; the reason for these differences in unknown.

Insight into the immunochemistry of penicillin has allowed for the development of validated skin test reagents to detect penicillin-specific IgE antibodies.^{13,14} PPL was commercially available

FIG 2. Chemical structures of β -lactam antibiotics.

as Pre Pen from 1974 until 2004 and is expected to return to the market in 2009. Of the minor determinants, only penicillin G is commercially available. Some medical centers synthesize penicilloate and penilloate for local use. Amoxicillin or ampicillin should be included in the skin-testing panel when patients report reactions to these antibiotics.

The negative predictive value of penicillin skin testing is very high. In large-scale studies 1% to 3% of patients with negative skin test responses (with both major and minor determinants) had mild and self-limiting reactions on being challenged with the drug.^{13,14} Some studies report that about 10% to 20% of patients with penicillin allergy have skin test reactivity only to penicilloate or penilloate.^{13,14,18} The clinical significance of these findings is uncertain. Penicillin challenges of subjects with negative skin test responses to PPL and penicillin G¹⁹ have similar reaction rates compared with those in subjects with negative skin test responses to the full set of major and minor penicillin determinants.^{13,14}

Reaction history is a poor predictor of who will demonstrate a positive penicillin skin test response. Overall, about one third of patients with positive penicillin skin test responses report vague reaction histories.²⁰ Therefore any patient with a history of a possible IgE-mediated reaction to penicillin is a candidate for skin testing. Elective skin testing (when patients are well and not in immediate need of antibiotic therapy) should be considered. The medical care of patients labeled as having penicillin allergy can be compromised because of use of inappropriate antibiotics.¹⁵ Patients who have positive responses should receive penicillins only through an induction of drug tolerance procedure. For patients with negative skin test responses, clinicians should consider a challenge with penicillin because without it, many patients are subsequently not treated with β -lactams because of fear on either the part of the patient or treating physician.

Resensitization after oral treatment with penicillin is rare in both pediatric and adult patients, including after repeated courses.^{21,22} Hence routine repeat penicillin skin testing is not indicated in patients with a history of penicillin allergy who have tolerated 1 or more courses of oral penicillin. Consideration can be given to retesting individuals with recent or particularly severe previous reactions. Resensitization after high-dose parenteral treatment with penicillin might be more likely, but data are limited. Nevertheless, repeat penicillin skin testing in this situation might be warranted.²³

Reference	History of penicillin allergy	No history of penicillin allergy	Cephalosporins administered
Dash, 1975 ^{E1}	25/324 (7.7%)	140/17,216 (0.8%)	Cephalexin and cephaloridine
Petz, 1978 ^{E2}	57/701 (8.1%)	285/15,007 (1.9%)	Cephalexin, cephaloridine, cephalothin, cefazolin, and cefamandole
Goodman et al, 2001 ^{E3}	1/300 (0.3%)	1/2,431 (0.04%)	Cefazolin (in all but 1 patient)
Daulat et al, 2004 ^{E4}	1/606 (0.17%)	15/22,664 (0.07%)	First generation (42%), second generation (21%), third/fourth generations (37%)
Fonacier et al, 2005 ^{E5}	7/83 (8.4%)	Not reported	First generation (59%), second generation (8.4%), third generation (25%), fourth generation (7%)

TABLE III. Summary of studies of cephalosporin challenges in patients with a history of penicillin allergy without preceding penicillin allergy testing

Please see the Online Repository at www.jacionline.org for complete reference citations.

Without penicillin skin testing, the approach to patients with a history of penicillin allergy is based on the reaction history and likelihood of needing treatment with penicillins. Patients with a low likelihood of being allergic (eg, those with distant [> 10 years] or vague reaction histories) might receive penicillins through cautious graded challenge. On the other hand, patients with severe reaction histories (eg, anaphylaxis) or recent reactions should receive penicillins only through an induction of drug tolerance procedure.

β -Lactam antibiotics: Penicillin/cephalosporin cross-reactivity

Retrospective studies of administration of cephalosporins to patients with a history of penicillin allergy, without prior penicillin skin testing, showed much higher reaction rates in the 1970s compared to recently (Table III). Before 1980, cephalosporins were contaminated with trace amounts of penicillin, which would overestimate the cross-reactivity. Studies that rely on patient history to diagnose penicillin allergy are problematic because about 90% of these patients do not have penicillin allergy at the time of treatment with cephalosporins. Furthermore, some patients with severe penicillin reaction histories might have been denied treatment with cephalosporins.

Table IV summarizes studies in which patients with positive penicillin skin test responses were challenged with cephalosporins. Although these studies are of higher quality by virtue of proving type I penicillin sensitization before cephalosporin challenge, they still have limitations, including lack of control groups (eg, patients challenged with placebo or challenged with non- β -lactam antibiotics) and the fact that the challenges were not blinded. Patients might have an underlying propensity to react to unrelated drugs,²⁴ which can account for some reactions to cephalosporins in patients with penicillin allergy. In patients with documented allergic-like reactions to penicillins, the relative risk for allergic-like reactions was increased for both cephalosporins and sulfonamides.²⁵

Ideally, management of cephalosporin administration to patients with a history of penicillin allergy includes penicillin skin testing (when available). About 90% of patients have negative penicillin skin test responses and can safely receive cephalosporins (as well as other β -lactams). Patients with positive penicillin skin test responses have a slightly increased risk of reacting to cephalosporins, and therefore they should be administered through graded challenge or an induction of tolerance procedure. When penicillin skin testing is not available, cephalosporins might be given through a full-dose or graded challenge, depending on the reaction history and the likelihood the patient has penicillin allergy. The reaction risk is very low, but rarely, anaphylactic reactions have been described.

Allergic cross-reactivity between amoxicillin and cephalosporins that share identical R-group side chains is higher than for patients with positive penicillin skin test responses. Twelve percent to 38% of patients proved to be selectively allergic to amoxicillin (ie, able to tolerate penicillin) reacted to cefadroxil.^{26,27} Therefore patients with amoxicillin allergy should avoid cephalosporins with identical R-group side chains (cefadroxil, cefprozil, and cefatrizine) or receive them through induction of drug tolerance procedures. Similarly, patients with ampicillin allergy should avoid cephalexin, cefaclor, cephradine, cephaloglycin, and loracarbef or receive them through induction of drug tolerance procedures.

β-Lactam antibiotics: Penicillin/carbapenem crossreactivity

Data on allergic cross-reactivity between penicillin and carbapenems are similar to those for penicillin/cephalosporins. Table V summarizes retrospective studies of carbapenem administration to patients with a history of penicillin allergy (no penicillin skin testing performed). The carbapenem reaction rate is somewhat higher in patients with a history of penicillin allergy. Table V also summarizes studies in which patients with positive penicillin skin test responses were challenged with carbapenems, and no patients experienced reactions (3 patients were not challenged because of positive carbapenem skin test responses).

The approach to carbapenem administration in patients with a history of penicillin allergy is analogous to that for cephalosporins. Patients with negative penicillin skin test responses can receive carbapenems safely. Patients with positive penicillin skin test responses should receive carbapenems through graded challenge, given that the chance of reacting is less than 1%. Without penicillin skin testing, carbapenems can be administered through graded challenge. Skin testing with carbapenems can be considered in patients with positive penicillin skin test responses or when penicillin skin testing is not performed.

Sulfonamides

Sulfonamides are defined as drugs with an SO_2 -NH₂ moiety. Sulfonamide antibiotics also contain an aromatic amine at the N₄ position and a substituted ring at the N₁ position, whereas nonantibiotic sulfonamides do not. Beside penicillins, sulfonamide

	Cephalosporin			
Reference	No. of patients	No. of reactions	Skin testing	Comment
Girard, 1968 ^{E6}	23	2 (8.7%)	No	Both reactions to cephaloridine
Assem and Vickers, 1974 ^{E7}	3	3 (100%)	No	All reactions to cephaloridine
Warrington et al, 1978 ^{E8}	3	0	Yes	
Solley et al, 1982 ^{E9}	27	0	No	
Saxon et al, 1987^{E10}	62	1 (1.6%)	No	Cephalosporin not noted
Blanca et al, 1989) ^{E11}	16	2 (12.5%)	No	Both reactions to cefamandole
Shepherd and Burton, 1993 ^{E12}	9	0	No	
Audicana et al, 1994 ^{E13}	12	0	Yes	
Pichichero and Pichichero, 1998 ^{E14}	39	2 (5.1%)	No	Reaction to cefaclor and ?
Novalbos et al, 2001 ^{E15}	23	0	Yes	
Macy and Burchette, 2002 ^{E16}	42	1 (2.4%)	No	Reaction to cefixime
Romano et al, 2004 ^{E17}	75	0	Yes	
Greenberger and Klemens, 2005 ^{E18}	6	0	No	
Park et al, 2006 ^{E19}	37	2 (5.4%)	No	Cephalosporins not noted

TABLE IV. Summary of patients with positive penicillin skin test responses challenged with cephalosporins, not including patients with positive skin test responses to only amoxicillin or ampicillin (and not to major, minor, or both penicillin determinants)

Please see the Online Repository at www.jacionline.org for complete reference citations.

TABLE V. Summary of carbapenem challenges in patients with a history of penicillin allergy without preceding penicillin allergy testing and in patients with positive penicillin skin test responses

	Carbapenem reaction rate			
Reference	History of penicillin allergy (no penicillin ST)	No history of penicillin allergy	History of penicillin allergy (+ penicillin ST)	P value
McConnell et al, 2000 ^{E20}	4/63 (6.3%)	NA	NA	NA
Prescott et al, 2004 ^{E21}	11/100 (11%)	3/111 (2.7%)	NA	.024
Sodhi et al, 2004 ^{E22}	15/163 (9.2%)	4/103 (3.9)	NA	.164
Cunha et al, 2008 ^{E23}	0/110 (0%)	NA	NA	NA
Romano et al, 2006 ^{E24}	NA	NA	0/110*	NA
Romano et al, 2007 ^{E25}	NA	NA	0/103*	NA
Atanaskovic et al, 2008 ^{E26}	NA	NA	0/107*	NA

Please see the Online Repository at www.jacionline.org for complete reference citations.

ST, Skin test response.

antibiotics are the most common cause of drug-induced allergic reactions.²⁸ They most commonly cause delayed cutaneous maculopapular/morbilliform eruptions, and IgE-mediated reactions are relatively infrequent. Sulfonamides are by far the most common cause of SJS and TEN.²⁹

Patients infected with HIV have a greatly increased risk of cutaneous reactions from sulfonamide antibiotics, which is probably related to immunologic factors and frequent exposure to these antibiotics. The typical reaction to TMP-SMX in HIVpositive patients consists of a generalized maculopapular eruption that occurs during the second week of treatment and is usually accompanied by pruritus and fever. The incidence of skin rashes to TMP-SMX in healthy subjects is 3% to 5%, whereas reaction rates of 40% to 80% have been reported in patients with HIV.²⁸ Because TMP-SMX is the drug of choice for a number of HIVassociated infections (most notably prophylaxis and treatment of Pneumocystis carinii-induced pneumonia), it is not uncommon for HIV-positive patients with a history of reacting to sulfonamides to require treatment with the antibiotic. Consequently, various induction of drug tolerance procedures have been devised to safely administer TMP-SMX to HIV-positive patients with histories of reacting to the antibiotic.³⁰ The protocols vary greatly in terms of the starting dose, the incremental increase between

doses, the time interval between doses, and the total duration of the desensitization; however, the success rates are comparable. Two studies compared the effectiveness of induction of tolerance versus rechallenge (single dose) in HIV-positive patients with documented reactions to TMP-SMX, and there were no differences in the success rates.^{31,32} These results place into question the validity of previously reported induction of tolerance procedures that did not include a control group of patients who received full-dose TMP-SMX.

The N₄ aromatic amine is critical for the development of delayed reactions to sulfonamide antibiotics (through oxidation to hydroxyamines and nitroso compounds), and based on more limited data, the N₁ substituted ring appears to be important for IgE-mediated reactions.²⁸ Because nonantibiotic sulfonamides lack these structural components, they would not be expected to cross-react with sulfonamide antibiotics. Several clinical studies demonstrated no increased risk of reactions to nonantibiotic sulfonamides in patients with a history of allergy to sulfonamide antibiotics.³³

Local anesthetics

IgE-mediated reactions to local anesthetics are extremely rare,³⁴ yet many patients are labeled allergic to all "caines" and denied access to these drugs. Most adverse reactions to local

anesthetics are due to nonallergic factors, such as vasovagal responses; toxic or idiosyncratic reactions caused by inadvertent intravenous epinephrine; or anxiety.³⁵ Local anesthetics are grouped into benzoate esters and amides. Based on patch testing, there is cross-reactivity among the benzoate esters (which do not cross-react with amides) but not among the amides. It is not known what, if any, relevance this has on immediate-type reactions to local anesthetics. If the reaction history is consistent with a possible type I reaction, skin testing followed by graded challenge tests can be performed with the same (epinephrine-free) local anesthetic that is intended to be used. Although there are differences in reported graded challenge procedures, a rapid and convenient protocol is as follows.³⁶ Skin prick testing is first performed with the undiluted anesthetic. If the response is negative after 20 minutes, an intradermal test is performed with 0.04 mL of 1:100 dilution of local anesthetic. If the response is negative after 20 minutes, a 1.0-mL subcutaneous injection of saline as a placebo is administered. If there is no reaction after 20 minutes, 1.0 mL of local anesthetic is administered, and the patient is observed for 20 minutes.

False-positive intracutaneous test results can occur in some patients.³⁷ Also, very rare patients can have positive skin test responses to methylparabens in local anesthetics, and some of these can be false-positive.³⁶ In these situations preservative-free local anesthetic should be used for skin testing/graded challenge.

Radiocontrast media

Anaphylactoid (non–IgE-mediated anaphylaxis) reactions occur in about 1% to 3% of patients who receive ionic radiocontrast media (RCM) and less than 0.5% of patients who receive nonionic agents.³⁸ Severe life-threatening reactions are less common: 0.22% of patients receiving ionic RCM and 0.04% of patients receiving nonionic agents.³⁹ The fatality rate from RCM is about 1 to 2 per 100,000 procedures, and it is similar for both ionic and nonionic agents.⁴⁰ Risk factors for anaphylactoid reactions to RCM include female sex, asthma, and a history of a previous anaphylactoid reaction to RCM; β -blocker exposure, the presence of cardiovascular conditions, or both are associated with greater risk for more serious anaphylactoid reactions.⁴¹

The pathogenesis of anaphylactoid reactions is unrelated to "seafood allergy" (attributed to high iodine content); patients with food allergy require no special precautions before receiving RCM. RCM reactions are generally not mediated by specific IgE antibodies. RCM likely has direct effects on mast cells and basophils, leading to degranulation and systemic mediator release, which accounts for the clinical manifestations of anaphylactoid reactions. Complement activation might account for some reactions. A recent European trial suggests that some RCM reactions might be IgE mediated because approximately half of patients with immediate-type reactions to RCM had positive skin test responses, which were highly specific.⁴²

Management of patients who require RCM and experienced prior anaphylactoid reactions includes the following: (1) determine whether the study is essential; (2) determine that the patient understands the risks; (3) ensure proper hydration; (4) use a nonionic, iso-osmolar RCM, especially in high-risk patients (asthmatic patients, patients taking β -blockers, and those with cardiovascular disease); and (5) use a pretreatment regimen that has been documented to be successful in preventing most reactions but is less successful in preventing recurrence of severe

reactions.⁴³ Pretreatment is defined as the administration of medications before administration of a drug to lessen the likelihood and severity of a drug-induced allergic reaction. Medications used for pretreatment are thought to be effective because of blockade of receptors for mast cell mediators or through reduction in mast cell mediator release (mast cell stabilization). A typical pretreatment regimen consists of 50 mg of prednisone 13, 7, and 1 hour before the procedure; 50 mg of ephedrine or 4 mg of albuterol 1 hour before the procedure. However, the latter agents might not be favorable from a risk/benefit standpoint in patients with cardiovascular disease. The use of H₂ antagonists in the pretreatment regimen is controversial because it can increase the RCM reaction rate.⁴³

Delayed reactions to RCM, defined as those occurring between 1 hour and 1 week after administration, occur in approximately 2% of patients.⁴⁴ These reactions most commonly manifest as mild, self-limited cutaneous eruptions and do not require any treatment.⁴⁴ The mechanism of delayed skin reactions to RCM appears to be T-cell mediated.⁴⁵ Rarely, more serious and life-threatening delayed reactions to RCM have been described, such as SJS and TEN.⁴⁵

Anaphylactoid reactions to gadolinium occur less frequently than to contrast materials used for computed tomographic scans.⁴⁶ Premedication regimens consisting of corticosteroids and antihistamines have been successfully used.⁴⁷ Nephrogenic systemic fibrosis (NSF), also called gadolinium-associated systemic fibrosing disorder that afflicts patients with renal dysfunction who recently received gadolinium.⁴⁸ The mechanism of NSF has not been elucidated, but it is hypothesized that dechelation of gadolinium chelates attracts CD34⁺, CD45⁺, procollagen-positive circulating fibrocytes.⁴⁸ Gadolinium has been found in biopsy specimens of skin lesions. Pre-existing renal failure might facilitate the reaction by delaying the excretion of gadolinium chelates. There is no effective treatment for NSF, and affected patients have increased mortality.⁴⁸

Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor: Cough and angioedema

Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors (ACE-Is) have 2 major adverse effects: cough and angioedema. The incidence of cough from ACE-Is ranges from 5% to 35%.⁴⁹ Cough occurs more commonly in women, nonsmokers, and Chinese patients. The cause for ACE-I-induced cough is unclear but might be related to bradykinin, substance P, or other mechanisms. ACE-Iinduced cough is typically dry and might be associated with a tickling sensation in the throat. The cough can occur within hours of the first dose or within weeks or months of initiation of therapy. With discontinuation of the ACE-I, the cough usually resolves in 1 to 4 weeks and rarely lingers up to 3 months.⁴⁹ In patients for whom cessation of ACE-I therapy is not desirable, several pharmacologic agents have been reported in small case series to reduce coughing, including cromolyn, theophylline, NSAIDs, amlodipine, nifedipine, and ferrous sulfate.49 ACE-I-induced cough is not dose related, and angiotensin II receptor blockers are not associated with an increased incidence of cough.⁵⁰

The incidence of angioedema to ACE-Is is estimated to occur in 1 to 7/1,000 patients, and this risk is higher in African-Americans compared with that seen in whites.⁵¹ ACE-I–induced

 $\label{eq:table_transform} \begin{array}{l} \textbf{TABLE VI.} \\ \textbf{Hypersensitivity reactions to aspirin and NSAIDs and \\ \textbf{cross-reactivity} \end{array}$

Type of reaction	Underlying disease	Cross-reactivity with COX-1 inhibitors
Respiratory (AERD)	Rhinitis, nasal polyps, sinusitis, asthma	Yes
Urticaria/AE	Chronic urticaria	Yes
Urticaria/AE	None	Yes or no
Anaphylaxis	None	No

The cross-reactivity patterns depicted in this table are generally true, but exceptions can occur.

AE, angioedema.

angioedema is often unrecognized because its manifestation can occur anywhere between a few hours to 10 years after an ACE-I is first taken. A recent retrospective study found a mean of 1.8 years from initiation of an ACE-I until the onset of angioedema.⁵² ACE-I-induced angioedema accounts for approximately one third of all patients presenting to the emergency department for angioedema.⁵³ Characteristically, ACE-I-induced angioedema involves the head and neck primarily, especially the lips and tongue; concomitant urticaria and pruritus are rare. In some cases laryngeal edema can cause fatalities. Reports of angioedema of the intestinal tract caused by ACE-Is have also been described. Bradykinin is a prominent mediator in both hereditary angioedema and ACE-I-induced angioedema.⁵⁴ ACE-Is are contraindicated in patients with hereditary angioedema. In patients with ACE-I-induced angioedema, angiotensin II receptor blockers are often used as alternative medications. Limited data suggest that in patients with angioedema, when taking an ACE-I, the risk of persistent angioedema when subsequently switched to an angiotensin II receptor blockers is less than 10%.55 Treatment includes discontinuing the medication and careful management of the airway, and in some cases fresh frozen plasma has been useful.

Acetylsalicylic acid/NSAID reactions

Acetylsalicylic acid (ASA) and NSAIDs can cause a spectrum of drug-induced allergic reactions, including exacerbation of underlying respiratory disease, urticaria, angioedema, anaphylaxis, and rarely pneumonitis and meningitis. Some of these druginduced allergic reactions exhibit cross-reactivity to other NSAIDs and aspirin, whereas some reactions might be drug specific (Table VI).

Aspirin-exacerbated respiratory disease (AERD) is a clinical entity characterized by ASA/NSAID-induced respiratory reactions in patients with underlying chronic respiratory diseases, such as asthma, rhinitis, sinusitis, and/or nasal polyposis. AERD has been previously referred to by a number of different terms, including aspirin sensitivity, aspirin intolerance, aspirin idiosyncrasy, aspirin-induced asthma, and aspirin or Samter's triad. AERD does not fit precisely into a specific category of ADRs, although it has often been referred to as a type of pseudoallergic reaction. AERD affects up to 20% of adult asthmatic patients, is more common in women, has an average age of onset around the age of 30 years, and usually starts with rhinitis, progressing to hyperplastic sinusitis and nasal polyposis.⁵⁶ Asthma might be present since childhood or might develop *de novo*, on average 2 years after the onset of nasal congestion and polyposis.

Fundamental to the pathophysiology of AERD is excessive production of cysteinyl leukotrienes, increased numbers of inflammatory cells expressing cysteinyl leukotriene 1 receptors, and greater airway responsiveness to cysteinyl leukotrienes. In addition, a number of genetic polymorphisms involving the leukotriene pathway have been reported to be associated with AERD, including the leukotriene C₄ promoter, the cysteinyl leukotriene 1 receptor promoter, and prostanoid and thromboxane receptor–related genes.⁵⁷ Administration of ASA leads to inhibition of COX-1, with a resultant decrease in prostaglandin E₂ levels. Prostaglandin E₂ normally inhibits 5-lipoxygenase, but with a loss of this modifying effect, arachidonic acid molecules are preferentially metabolized in the 5-lipoxygenase pathway, resulting in increased production of cysteinyl leukotrienes.

Within minutes of ingestion of therapeutic doses of ASA or NSAIDs, patients with AERD typically have both rhinoconjunctivitis and bronchospasm. The bronchospasm induced can be severe and result in respiratory failure with a need for intubation and mechanical ventilation. Gastrointestinal symptoms and urticaria are rare extrapulmonary manifestations of AERD. Patients with AERD will react to ASA and NSAIDs that inhibit COX-1. Selective COX-2 inhibitors almost never cause reactions in patients with AERD and can typically be taken safely.

There is no diagnostic *in vitro* or skin test for AERD. The diagnosis is usually established based on history, but when a definitive diagnosis is required, a controlled oral provocation challenge with ASA can be performed. A recent study showed that 100% of patients with a history of a severe reaction to aspirin (poor response to albuterol with need for medical intervention) had positive oral aspirin challenge esults.⁵⁸ Management of patients with AERD involves avoidance of aspirin and NSAIDs and aggressive medical, surgical, or both types of treatment of underlying asthma and rhinitis/sinusitis. A pharmacologic induction of drug tolerance procedure (also known as aspirin desensitization), during which tolerance to aspirin can be induced over a few days and then maintained chronically, is an important therapeutic option for patients with AERD and improves clinical outcomes for both upper and lower respiratory tract disease.^{59,60}

Several other drug-induced allergic reactions to ASA or NSAIDs can occur. Patients with chronic urticaria/angioedema might have exacerbation of their urticaria/angioedema with ingestion of NSAIDs that inhibit COX-1 but typically tolerate COX-2 inhibitors. Patients without a history of underlying chronic urticaria/angioedema can have acute urticaria/angioedema with ingestion of aspirin or NSAIDs. Some of these patients demonstrate cross-reactivity to other COX-1 inhibitors, whereas others have selective reactions to a particular NSAID. Anaphylactic reactions to NSAIDs are typically drug specific, and these patients typically tolerate other NSAIDs.⁶¹ Finally, some patients are not easily categorized who have blended reactions with overlap of various clinical features from the above well-described ASA/NSAID reaction syndromes.

HIV medications

Patients infected with HIV have an increased frequency of drug-induced allergic reactions, and the reasons behind this are likely multifactorial.⁶² Drug exanthems from TMP-SMX are among the most common drug-induced allergic reactions in patients with HIV, as previously discussed. Antiretroviral medications have also been associated with numerous drug-induced allergic reactions, ranging from mild exanthems to life-threatening reactions, such as SJS or TEN.

Although many antiretroviral medications can cause druginduced allergic reactions, abacavir deserves special mention because of the successful implementation of a pharmacogenetics approach to management. Abacavir is a nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor that is associated with a hypersensitivity reaction in approximately 4% of treated patients, with an estimated mortality rate of 0.03%.⁶³ This multiorgan reaction includes symptoms such as fever, rash, malaise/fatigue, gastrointestinal symptoms, and respiratory symptoms. In 90% of cases, hypersensitivity reactions occurred within the first 6 weeks after initiation of abacavir. Rechallenge with abacavir resulted in recurrence of symptoms within hours of re-exposure, including hypotension in 25% of those rechallenge reactions. Because of the severity of reactions on rechallenge, hypersensitivity to abacavir is a contraindication to subsequent treatment with any formulation that includes it.

Investigations into genetic risk factors associated with these reactions discovered that several HLA alleles, most notably HLA-B*5701, were strongly associated with risk of abacavir hypersensitivity reactions.^{64,65} The prevalence of HLA-B*5701 varies considerably by ethnicity and geography, with estimated US prevalences of 8% for whites, 1% for Asians, and 2.5% for African Americans.⁶⁶ A double-blind, prospective, randomized study of 1,956 predominantly white patients with HIV from 19 countries was performed to evaluate the utility of genetic screening before initiation of abacavir therapy.⁶⁷ Subjects were randomly assigned to undergo prospective HLA-B*5701 screening with exclusion for abacavir treatment if screened positive. Screening for HLA-B*5701 reduced the risk of hypersensitivity reaction to abacavir, with reaction rates of 3.4% in the screened group versus 7.8% in the control group. A North American study with a more racially diverse population demonstrated that genetic screening decreased the rate of abacavir hypersensitivity to less than 1%, which is lower than historical rates.⁶⁸ The ability to identify genetic predispositions to drug-induced allergic reactions and implement genetic screening tests, as in the case of abacavir hypersensitivity, might hold promise for preventing other drug-induced allergic reactions in susceptible persons.⁶⁹

Cancer chemotherapeutic agents

Hypersensitivity reactions have been reported for most cancer chemotherapeutic agents.⁷⁰ The severity of reactions can range from mild cutaneous reactions to fatal anaphylactic reactions. Taxanes, such as paclitaxel and docetaxel, can cause anaphylactoid reactions (non-IgE-mediated anaphylaxis), frequently with the first administration. Pretreatment with antihistamines and corticosteroids will prevent reactions in greater than 90% of cases. Platinum compounds, such as cisplatin, carboplatin, and oxaliplatin, typically cause hypersensitivity reactions after several treatment courses. Results of skin testing have been found to be positive in the majority of patients with immediate reactions to platinum-containing compounds, suggesting an IgE-mediated mechanism. Cetuximab is an mAb used to treat colorectal cancer and squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck and has been associated with anaphylactic reactions. IgE antibodies to cetuximab have been found in the majority of anaphylactic reactions and are specific for an oligosaccharide, galactose- α -1,3 galactose, which is present on the Fab portion of the cetuximab heavy chain.⁷² Procedures to induce drug tolerance have been reported to be successful and safe in platinum-containing compounds, taxanes, and other chemotherapeutics.⁷³

Biologic modifiers

In the past decade, a number of biologic immune modulatory agents have been developed to treat various inflammatory diseases and tumors. They are comprised of proteins such as cytokines, mAbs, and fusion proteins of solubilized receptors. These agents differ from other drugs in that they are not smallmolecular-weight compounds but large potentially immunogenic proteins. Their metabolism is different, many are naturally occurring proteins, and all have inherent immunologic effects. Because of all of these differences, a separate type of classification for adverse reactions to biologic agents has been proposed based on the mechanism of reactions.⁷⁴ High-dose reactions are related to high cytokine levels administered directly or from cytokines released (eg, capillary leak syndrome). Hypersensitivity reactions can be either antibody or cell mediated. Immune or cytokine dysregulation can result in secondary immunodeficiency, autoimmunity, or allergic/atopic disorders. Cross-reactive reactions can occur when the biologic agent is intended for a pathologic cell type but cross-reacts with normal cells. Finally, biologic agents can also result in nonimmunologic side effects. Interferons are an example of biologic agents capable of causing most of the above reactions, including high-dose flu-like symptoms, hypersensitivity reactions of urticaria, autoimmune reactions (including thyroid disease and psoriasis), nonimmunologic effects, such as depression.

Capillary (vascular) leak syndrome is a rare but potentially fatal condition that has been attributed to a number of biologic agents, including IL-2, GM-CSF, and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor.⁷⁵ Clinical and biochemical findings can include fever, edema (peripheral, pulmonary, ascites, and pleural/pericardial effusions), weight gain, hypotension, hypoalbuminemia, and multiorgan failure. The mechanism of the endothelial damage with subsequent fluid and protein extravasation is unclear but appears to be related to the inherent biologic effects of these cytokines.

TNF-α antagonists include humanized and fully human mAbs to TNF- α (infliximab and adalimumab) and TNF-receptor fusion proteins (etanercept). Acute infusion reactions are a relatively common adverse reaction to infliximab, often after the first dose, usually occurring within 4 hours of the infusion, and characterized by symptoms including hypotension/hypertension, chest pain, dyspnea, fever, and urticaria/angioedema.⁷⁶ The pathophysiology of these reactions is not known but is usually not IgE mediated, although several cases of anaphylaxis have been reported. The majority of patients can continue the infusion with reduction in rate or with premedication.⁷⁷ Delayed serum sickness-like reactions with symptoms of fever, urticaria/angioedema, and myalgias have also been reported but are much less common. The presence of antibodies to infliximab has correlated with both acute and delayed infusion reactions to infliximab. Etanercept and, less commonly, adalimumab are associated with delayed injection site reactions that typically peak at 2 days, usually occur in the first 2 months of therapy, and rarely cause discontinuation of treatment. Recall injection site reactions at the sites of previous injections can also occur and can be T-cell mediated delayed-type hypersensitivity reactions.⁷⁸ In addition to the above-mentioned infusion- or injection-related reactions, a number of other immunologic adverse reactions have been reported with TNF-a

antagonists, including vasculitis, systemic lupus erythematosus, psoriasis, interstitial lung disease, ocular autoimmune diseases, sarcoidosis, and hepatitis.⁷⁹

Omalizumab is an mAb to human IgE approved for the treatment of asthma. Anaphylactic reactions have been reported with omalizumab in less than 0.1% of treated patients.⁸⁰ Most, but clearly not all, anaphylactic reactions occur to the first 3 doses and within 2 hours of the injection.

Finally, although not often considered a biologic therapy, intravenous gamma globulin has been associated with a variety of infusion reactions. The most common infusion-related reactions include symptoms of headache, fever, chills, tachycardia, anxiety, nausea, dyspnea, arthralgia, and myalgias and rarely more serious signs, such as hypotension. Most infusion reactions are mild and rate related and occur 6 to 24 hours after an infusion. The mechanisms causing these reactions are postulated to involve activation of complement by immunoglobulin aggregates, anti-gen-antibody complexes, and contaminant vasoactive proteins.⁸¹

REFERENCES

- Lazarou J, Pomeranz BH, Corey PN. Incidence of adverse drug reactions in hospitalized patients: a meta-analysis of prospective studies. JAMA 1998;279:1200-5.
- Gandhi TK, Weingart SN, Borus J, Seger AC, Peterson J, Burdick E, et al. Adverse drug events in ambulatory care. N Engl J Med 2003;348:1556-664.
- Pichler WJ. Delayed drug hypersensitivity reactions. Ann Intern Med 2003;139: 683-93.
- Schmid DA, Depta JP, Luthi M, Pichler WJ. Transfection of drug-specific T-cell receptors into hybridoma cells: tools to monitor drug interaction with T-cell receptors and evaluate cross-reactivity to related compounds. Mol Pharmacol 2006;70:356-65.
- McKenna JK, Leiferman KM. Dermatologic drug reactions. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2004;24:399-423.
- Peyriere H, Dereure O, Breton H, Demoly P, Cociglio M, Blayac JP, et al. Variability in the clinical pattern of cutaneous side-effects of drugs with systemic symptoms: does a DRESS syndrome really exist? Br J Dermatol 2006;155:422-8.
- 7. Borchers AT, Keen CL, Gershwin ME. Drug-induced lupus. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2007;1108:166-82.
- Schwartz LB. Diagnostic value of tryptase in anaphylaxis and mastocytosis. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2006;26:451-63.
- Sanz ML, Gamboa PM, De Weck AL. Cellular tests in the diagnosis of drug hypersensitivity. Curr Pharm Des 2008;14:2803-8.
- 10. Barbaud A. Drug patch testing in systemic cutaneous drug allergy. Toxicology 2005;209:209-16.
- Stark BJ, Earl HS, Gross GN, Lumry WR, Goodman EL, Sullivan TJ. Acute and chronic desensitization of penicillin-allergic patients using oral penicillin. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1987;79:523-32.
- Solensky R, Khan DA, Bernstein IL, Bloomberg GR, Castells MC, Mendelson LM, et al. Drug allergy: an updated practice parameter. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol. In press 2010.
- Gadde J, Spence M, Wheeler B, Adkinson NF. Clinical experience with penicillin skin testing in a large inner-city STD Clinic. JAMA 1993;270:2456-63.
- 14. Sogn DD, Evans R, Shepherd GM, Casale TB, Condemi J, Greenberger PA, et al. Results of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases collaborative clinical trial to test the predictive value of skin testing with major and minor penicillin derivatives in hospitalized adults. Arch Intern Med 1992;152:1025-32.
- Lee CE, Zembower TR, Fotis MA, Postelnick MJ, Greenberger PA, Peterson LR, et al. The incidence of antimicrobial allergies in hospitalized patients: implications regarding prescribing patterns and emerging bacterial resistance. Arch Intern Med 2000;160:2819-22.
- Parker CW, deWeck AL, Kern M, Eisen HN. The preparation and some properties of penicillenic acid derivatives relevant to penicillin hypersensitivity. J Exp Med 1962;115:803-19.
- Blanca M, Vega JM, Garcia J, Carmona MJ, Terados S, Avila MJ, et al. Allergy to penicillin with good tolerance to other penicillins: study of the incidence in subjects allergic to betalactams. Clin Exp Allergy 1990;20:475-81.
- Jost BC, Wedner HJ, Bloomberg GR. Elective penicillin skin testing in a pediatric outpatient setting. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;97:807-12.
- Green GR, Rosenblum AH, Sweet LC. Evaluation of penicillin hypersensitivity: value of clinical history and skin testing with penicilloyl-polylysine and penicillin G. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1977;60:339-45.

- Solensky R, Earl HS, Gruchalla RS. Penicillin allergy: prevalence of vague history in skin test-positive patients. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2000;85:195-9.
- Mendelson LM, Ressler C, Rosen JP, Selcow JE. Routine elective penicillin allergy skin testing in children and adolescents: study of sensitization. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1984;73:76-81.
- Solensky R, Earl HS, Gruchalla RS. Lack of penicillin resensitization in patients with a history of penicillin allergy after receiving repeated penicillin courses. Arch Intern Med 2002;162:822-6.
- Lopez-Serrano MC, Caballero MT, Barranco P, Martinez-Alzamora F. Booster responses in the study of allergic reactions to beta-lactam antibiotics. J Invest Allergol Clin Immunol 1996;6:30-5.
- Asero R. Detection of patients with multiple drug allergy syndrome by elective tolerance tests. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 1998;80:185-8.
- Apter AJ, Kinman JL, Bilker WB, Herlim M, Margolis DJ, Lautenbach E, et al. Is there cross-reactivity between penicillins and cephalosporins? Am J Med 2006; 119:354, e11-20.
- 26. Miranda A, Blanca M, Vega JM, Moreno F, Carmona MJ, Garcia JJ, et al. Crossreactivity between a penicillin and a cephalosporin with the same side chain. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1996;98:671-7.
- Sastre J, Quijano LD, Novalbos A, Hernandez G, Cuesta J, delasHeras M, et al. Clinical cross-reactivity between amoxicillin and cephadroxil in patients allergic to amoxicillin and with good tolerance of penicillin. Allergy 1996;51:383-6.
- Dibbern DA, Montanaro A. Allergies to sulfonamide antibiotics and sulfur-containing drugs. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:91-100.
- Roujeau JC, Kelly JP, Naldi L, Rzany B, Stern RS, Anderson T, et al. Medication use and the risk of Stevens-Johnson syndrome or toxic epidermal necrolysis. N Engl J Med 1995;333:1600-7.
- Solensky R. Drug desensitization. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2004;24: 425-43.
- 31. Bonfanti P, Pusterla L, Parazzini F, Libanore M, Cagni AE, Franzetti M, et al. The effectiveness of desensitization versus rechallenge treatment in HIV-positive patients with previous hypersensitivity to TMP-SMX: a randomized multicentric study. Biomed Pharmacother 2000;54:45-9.
- 32. Leoung GS, Stanford JF, Giordano MF, Stein A, Torres RA, Giffen CA, et al. Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (TMP-SMZ) dose escalation versus direct rechallenge for *Pneumocystis carinii* pneumonia prophylaxis in human immunodeficiency virus-infected patients with previous adverse reaction to TMP-SMZ. J Infect Dis 2001;184:992-7.
- Strom BL, Schinnar R, Apter AJ, Margolis DJ, Lautenbach E, Hennessy S, et al. Absence of cross-reactivity between sulfonamide antibiotics and sulfonamide nonantibiotics. N Engl J Med 2003;349:1628-35.
- Venemalm L, Degerbeck F, Smith W. IgE-mediated reaction to mepivacaine. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1058-9.
- Berkun Y, Ben-Zvi A, Levy Y, Galili D, Shalit M. Evaluation of adverse reactions to local anesthetics: experience with 236 patients. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2003;91:342-5.
- Macy E, Schatz M, Zeiger RS. Immediate hypersensitivity to methylparaben causing false-positive results of local anesthetic skin testing or provocative dose testing. Permanente J 2002;6:17-21.
- Incaudo G, Schatz M, Patterson R, Rosenberg M, Yamamoto F, Hamburger RN. Administration of local anesthetics to patients with a history of prior adverse reaction. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1978;61:339-45.
- Wolf GL, Mishkin MM, Roux SG, Halpern EF, Gottlieb J, Zimmerman J, et al. Comparison of the rates of adverse drug reactions. Ionic contrast agents, ionic agents combined with steroids, and nonionic agents. Invest Radiol 1991;26: 404-10.
- Katayama H, Yamaguchi K, Kozuka T, Takashima T, Seez P, Matsuura K. Adverse reactions to ionic and nonionic contrast media. A report from the Japanese Committee on the Safety of Contrast Media. Radiology 1990;175:621-8.
- Caro JJ, Trindale E, McGregor M. The risk of death and of severe nonfatal reactions with high- versus low-osmolality contrast media: a meta analysis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1991;156:825-32.
- Lang DM, Alpern MB, Visintainer PF, Smith ST. Gender risk for anaphylactoid reaction to radiographic contrast media. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1995;95:813-7.
- Brockow K, Romano A, Aberer W, Bircher AJ, Barbaud A, Bonadonna P, et al. Skin testing in patients with hypersensitivity reactions to iodinated contrast media—a European multicenter study. Allergy 2009;64:234-41.
- 43. Greenberger PA, Patterson R, Tapio CM. Prophylaxis against repeated radiocontrast media reactions in 857 cases. Adverse experience with cimetidine and safety of beta-adrenergic antagonists. Arch Intern Med 1985;145:2197-200.
- Webb JA, Stacul F, Thomsen HS, Morcos SK. Late adverse reactions to intravascular iodinated contrast media. Eur Radiol 2003;13:181-4.
- Kenny G, Pichler W, Morisset M, Franck P, Marie B, Kohler C, et al. T cell-mediated reactions to iodinated contrast media: evaluation by skin and lymphocyte activation tests. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:179-85.

- Herborn CU, Honold E, Wolf M, Kemper J, Kinner S, Adam G, et al. Clinical safety and diagnostic value of the gadolinium chelate gadoterate meglumine (Gd-DOTA). Invest Radiol 2007;42:58-62.
- Dillman JR, Ellis JH, Cohan RH, Strouse PJ, Jan SC. Allergic-like breakthrough reactions to gadolinium contrast agents after corticosteroid and antihistamine premedication. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2008;190:187-90.
- Todd DJ, Kay J. Nephrogenic systemic fibrosis: an epidemic of gadolinium toxicity. Curr Rheumatol Rep 2008;10:195-204.
- Dicpinigaitis PV. Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor-induced cough: ACCP evidence-based clinical practice guidelines. Chest 2006;129(suppl): 169S-73S.
- Paster RZ, Snavely DB, Sweet AR, Draper RA, Goldberg AI, Soffer BA, et al. Use of losartan in the treatment of hypertensive patients with a history of cough induced by angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors. Clin Ther 1998;20:978-89.
- Agostoni A, Aygoren-Pursun E, Binkley KE, Blanch A, Bork K, Bouillet L, et al. Hereditary and acquired angioedema: problems and progress: proceedings of the third C1 esterase inhibitor deficiency workshop and beyond. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114(suppl):S51-131.
- Malde B, Regalado J, Greenberger PA. Investigation of angioedema associated with the use of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors and angiotensin receptor blockers. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98:57-63.
- Banerji A, Clark S, Blanda M, LoVecchio F, Snyder B, Camargo CA Jr. Multicenter study of patients with angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor-induced angioedema who present to the emergency department. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:327-32.
- Nussberger J, Cugno M, Cicardi M. Bradykinin-mediated angioedema. N Engl J Med 2002;347:621-2.
- Haymore BR, Yoon J, Mikita CP, Klote MM, DeZee KJ. Risk of angioedema with angiotensin receptor blockers in patients with prior angioedema associated with angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors: a meta-analysis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;101:495-9.
- Stevenson DD, Szczeklik A. Clinical and pathologic perspectives on aspirin sensitivity and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:773-88.
- 57. Kim SH, Hur GY, Choi JH, Park HS. Pharmacogenetics of aspirin-intolerant asthma. Pharmacogenomics 2008;9:85-91.
- Dursun AB, Woessner KA, Simon RA, Karasoy D, Stevenson DD. Predicting outcomes of oral aspirin challenges in patients with asthma, nasal polyps, and chronic sinusitis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:420-5.
- Stevenson DD. Aspirin sensitivity and desensitization for asthma and sinusitis. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2009;9:155-63.
- 60. Macy E, Bernstein JA, Castells MC, Gawchik SM, Lee TH, Settipane RA, et al. Aspirin challenge and desensitization for aspirin-exacerbated respiratory disease: a practice paper. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98:172-4.
- Quiralte J, Blanco C, Delgado J, Ortega N, Alcntara M, Castillo R, et al. Challengebased clinical patterns of 223 Spanish patients with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatorydrug-induced-reactions. J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol 2007;17:182-8.
- Davis CM, Shearer WT. Diagnosis and management of HIV drug hypersensitivity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:826-32, e5.
- 63. Hetherington S, McGuirk S, Powell G, Cutrell A, Naderer O, Spreen B, et al. Hypersensitivity reactions during therapy with the nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor abacavir. Clin Ther 2001;23:1603-14.

- 64. Mallal S, Nolan D, Witt C, Masel G, Martin AM, Moore C, et al. Association between presence of HLA-B*5701, HLA-DR7, and HLA-DQ3 and hypersensitivity to HIV-1 reverse-transcriptase inhibitor abacavir. Lancet 2002;359:727-32.
- Hetherington S, Hughes AR, Mosteller M, Shortino D, Baker KL, Spreen W, et al. Genetic variations in HLA-B region and hypersensitivity reactions to abacavir. Lancet 2002;359:1121-2.
- Phillips EJ. Genetic screening to prevent abacavir hypersensitivity reaction: are we there yet? Clin Infect Dis 2006;43:103-5.
- Mallal S, Phillips E, Carosi G, Molina JM, Workman C, Tomazic J, et al. HLA-B*5701 screening for hypersensitivity to abacavir. N Engl J Med 2008;358:568-79.
- Young B, Squires K, Patel P, Dejesus E, Bellos N, Berger D, et al. First large, multicenter, open-label study utilizing HLA-B*5701 screening for abacavir hypersensitivity in North America. AIDS 2008;22:1673-5.
- Phillips E, Mallal S. Successful translation of pharmacogenetics into the clinic: the abacavir example. Mol Diagn Ther 2009;13:1-9.
- Castells MC. Hypersensitivity to antineoplastic agents. Curr Pharm Des 2008;14: 2892-901.
- Eisenhauer EA, ten Bokkel Huinink WW, Swenerton KD, Gianni L, Myles J, van der Burg ME, et al. European-Canadian randomized trial of paclitaxel in relapsed ovarian cancer: high-dose versus low-dose and long versus short infusion. J Clin Oncol 1994;12:2654-66.
- Chung CH, Mirakhur B, Chan E, Le QT, Berlin J, Morse M, et al. Cetuximabinduced anaphylaxis and IgE specific for galactose-alpha-1,3-galactose. N Engl J Med 2008;358:1109-17.
- Castells MC, Tennant NM, Sloane DE, Hsu FI, Barrett NA, Hong DI, et al. Hypersensitivity reactions to chemotherapy: outcomes and safety of rapid desensitization in 413 cases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:574-80.
- 74. Pichler WJ. Adverse side-effects to biological agents. Allergy 2006;61:912-20.
- Deeren DH, Zachee P, Malbrain ML. Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor-induced capillary leak syndrome confirmed by extravascular lung water measurements. Ann Hematol 2005;84:89-94.
- Campi P, Benucci M, Manfredi M, Demoly P. Hypersensitivity reactions to biological agents with special emphasis on tumor necrosis factor-alpha antagonists. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;7:393-403.
- Cheifetz A, Smedley M, Martin S, Reiter M, Leone G, Mayer L, et al. The incidence and management of infusion reactions to infliximab: a large center experience. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:1315-24.
- Gonzalez-Lopez MA, Martinez-Taboada VM, Gonzalez-Vela MC, Blanco R, Fernandez-Llaca H, Rodriguez-Valverde V, et al. Recall injection-site reactions associated with etanercept therapy: report of two new cases with immunohistochemical analysis. Clin Exp Dermatol 2007;32:672-4.
- Ramos-Casals M, Brito-Zeron P, Soto MJ, Cuadrado MJ, Khamashta MA. Autoimmune diseases induced by TNF-targeted therapies. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2008;22:847-61.
- Cox L, Platts-Mills TA, Finegold I, Schwartz LB, Simons FE, Wallace DV. American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology/American College of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology Joint Task Force Report on omalizumab-associated anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1373-7.
- Ballow M. Safety of IGIV therapy and infusion-related adverse events. Immunol Res 2007;38:122-32.

Luz S. Fonacier, MD,^a Stephen C. Dreskin, MD, PhD,^b and Donald Y. M. Leung, MD, PhD^c Mineola, NY, and Aurora and Denver, Colo

The skin is one of the largest immunologic organs and is affected by both external and internal factors, as well as innate and adaptive immune responses. Many skin disorders, such as atopic dermatitis, contact dermatitis, urticaria, angioedema, psoriasis, and autoimmune blistering disorders, are immune mediated. Most of these diseases are chronic, inflammatory, and proliferative, in which both genetic and environmental factors play important roles. These immunologic mechanisms might have implications for potential targets of future therapeutic interventions. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S138-49.)

Key words: Allergic contact dermatitis, autoimmune blistering disease, atopic dermatitis, eczema, immune-mediated skin disorders, irritant contact dermatitis, psoriasis, urticaria

The skin is one of the largest immunologic organs and is often a target for allergic and immunologic responses. Many skin disorders, such as atopic dermatitis (AD), contact dermatitis (CD), urticaria, angioedema, psoriasis, and autoimmune blistering disorders, are immune mediated, with abnormalities in innate and adaptive immunity. Most of these diseases are chronic, inflammatory, and proliferative, in which both genetic and environmental factors play important roles. These immunologic mechanisms might have implications for potential targets of future therapeutic interventions. This review will examine some recent research advances in allergic and immunologic skin diseases.

CONTACT DERMATITIS

Allergists and clinical immunologists are seeing increasing numbers of patients with eczema and CD and are performing more patch testing. Cohort population-based studies in Europe showed point prevalence rates of 0.7% to 18.6% for allergic contact dermatitis (ACD).^{1,2} Allergists trained in patch testing are more confident about the clinical relevance of such testing, especially for the differential diagnosis of the common eczematous diseases.³

Reprint requests: Donald Y. M. Leung, MD, PhD, National Jewish Health, 1400 Jackson St, Room K926i, Denver, CO 80206. E-mail: leungd@njhealth.org.

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.05.039

Abbreviations us	ed
ACD:	Allergic contact dermatitis
AD:	Atopic dermatitis
AMP:	Antimicrobial peptide
ASST:	Autologous serum skin test
BHR:	Basophil histamine release
BP:	Bullous pemphigoid
CAPB:	Cocoamidopropyl betaine
CD:	Contact dermatitis
CIU:	Chronic idiopathic urticaria
CU:	Chronic urticaria
DC:	Dendritic cell
EH:	Eczema herpeticum
FDA:	US Food and Drug Administration
HBD:	Human β-defensin
ICD:	Irritant contact dermatitis
IDEC:	Inflammatory dendritic epidermal cell
IVIG:	Intravenous immunoglobulin
LC:	Langerhans cell
NACDG:	North American Contact Dermatitis Group
PDC:	Plasmacytoid dendritic cell
PPD:	Paraphenylenediamine
PV:	Pemphigus vulgaris
ROAT:	Repeat open application test
SCD:	Systemic contact dermatitis
TLR:	Toll-like receptor
F.R.U.E. TEST:	Thin layer rapid use epicutaneous test
TSLP:	Thymic stromal lymphopoietin

Pathophysiology

CD can be allergic (20%) or irritant (80%). The morphology, severity, and location of CD is affected by the innate allergenicity or irritancy of the allergen, the site and degree of contact, the thickness and integrity of the skin involved, exposure time, environmental conditions, the immunocompetency of the patient, and even genetics.

ACD is the prototype of the type IV cell-mediated hypersensitivity reaction. The allergens in ACD are usually small-molecularweight molecules or haptens that conjugate with proteins in the skin and induce activated epidermal keratinocytes to release proinflammatory cytokines. The Langerhans cells endocytose, process, and combine specific hapten peptides with HLA class I molecules and then migrate to the draining regional lymph nodes, where they activate and sensitize naive $CD4^+$ T cells (T_H0 cells). Activated T_H cells then proliferate and generate clones of hapten-specific $CD4^+CD25^+$ regulatory and $CD8^+$ effector cells, which become either memory or effector cells. This is known as the afferent limb of the immune reaction. The CD4⁺ regulatory/effector and CD8⁺ effector cells then "home" to the original skin site and there function as the efferent limb of the immune response. Both ${\rm CD4}^+$ and CD8⁺ sensitized effector cells release proinflammatory cytokines/cytotoxins (INF- γ , TNF- α , GM-CSF, IL-2, perforin, and granzyme), which cause an intense perivascular inflammatory

From ^aWinthrop University Hospital, Mineola; ^bUniversity of Colorado Denver, Aurora; and ^cNational Jewish Health, Denver.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: L. S. Fonacier has received research support from Novartis-Genentech, Dyax, Lev, Allerderm, and Alcom; is on the Board of Regents of the American College of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology; is President of the Long Island Allergy Society; and is past President of the International Association of Filipino Allergists and Immunologists. S. C. Dreskin has received research support from the National Institutes of Health and has provided expert witness testimony on antibiotic allergy and vaccine allergy. D. Y. M. Leung has declared that he has no conflict of interest.

Received for publication May 8, 2009; revised May 28, 2009; accepted for publication May 29, 2009.

infiltrate and spongiosis. $CD4^+$ CCR10 chemokine–expressing memory lymphocytes are retained for long periods of time in the original ACD sites, accounting for the shortened latent period (anamnesis) on subsequent exposure. In mice mast cells at the site of ACD have been shown to recruit polymorphonuclear leukocytes to the site through the release of the mediators TNF- α and IL-8.

Irritant contact dermatitis (ICD) is the result of nonimmunologic, multifactorial, direct tissue reaction. T cells activated by means of nonimmune, irritant, or innate mechanisms release inflammatory cytokines (TNF- α , IL-1, IL-8, and GM-CSF) that contribute to the dose-dependent inflammation seen in patients with ICD.⁴ There is usually a higher concentration of offending agents, such as solvents, detergents, chemicals, and alcohol. Lesions with erythema, edema, desquamation, and fissures are sharply demarcated typically and limited to the area in direct contact with the offending agent. They can burn or sting. Scratching, scrubbing, washing, excessive wetness, improper drying, perspiration, and extremes of temperature contribute to the reaction (Table I).

ACD and ICD frequently overlap because many allergens at high enough concentrations can also act as irritants. Impairment of the epidermal barrier layer, such as fissuring, can increase allergen entry into the epidermis.

Clinical evaluation

The diagnosis of ACD is suspected from the clinical presentation of the rash and the possible exposure to a contact allergen.

Face and eyelid. Fifty-five percent to 63.5% of eyelid dermatitis might be from ACD, 15% from ICD, less than 10% from AD, and 4% from seborrheic dermatitis.⁵ Data collected by the North American Contact Dermatitis Group (NACDG) showed that in 193 (72%) of 268 patients with only eyelid dermatitis, gold was the most common allergen. Fragrances, preservatives, nickel, thiuram (rubber), cocamidopropyl betaine (CAPB) and amido-amine (shampoos), and tosylamide formaldehyde resins (nail polish) are other allergens to consider in the evaluation of eyelid dermatitis.⁶ In patients with mixed facial and eyelid dermatitis, nickel, Kathon, and fragrance had the most positive patch test responses.^{7.8}

Hands and feet. Hand dermatitis can be due to ICD, ACD, AD, dyshidrosis, or psoriasis. It can be extremely difficult to distinguish the cause of hand dermatitis, particularly because of tremendous overlap. Neither ACD nor ICD has pathognomonic clinical or histologic features. A thorough medical, work, and recreational history, together with a physical examination, ancillary laboratory tests, and patch tests, is critical in the evaluation of patients with hand eczema. Patch tests in patients with hand eczema showed that the relevant allergens include nickel sulfate (17.6%), potassium dichromate (7.2%), rubber elements (19.6%, including thiuram mix, carba mix, paraphenylenediamine [PPD], and mercaptobenzothiazole), and cobalt chloride (6.4%).9 A Swedish study of 5700 patients showed that patients whose entire hands were involved were more likely to react to thiuram mix, PPD, chromate, and balsam of Peru. Patients with involvement of the fingers and interdigital spaces and those with palm involvement reacted more to nickel, cobalt, and 5-chloro-2-methyl-4-isothiazolin-3-one/2-methyl-4-isothiazolin-3-one.¹⁰

The prevalence of hand eczema in patients with AD is 2- to 10-fold higher than that seen in nonatopic subjects, and 16% had nail dystrophy. The increasing prevalence of hand involvement with increasing age is probably due to increased water exposure and

TABLE I. Differentiation between ICD and ACD

Criteria	IICD	ACD
At risk	Anyone, especially if repeated exposure and occupational exposure	Previously sensitized and genetically predisposed
Mechanism	Nonimmunologic, direct tissue damage	Immunologic, delayed-type hypersensitivity reaction
Concentration of offending agent	Usually high, dose effect	Might be low threshold dose, all or nothing
Common causative agents	Water, soaps, solvents detergents, acids, bases, saliva, urine, stool	Poison ivy, poison oak, poison sumac, metals, cosmetics, medications, rubber, resins, adhesives
Risk if atopic	Increased	Decreased
Symptoms	Burning, stinging, soreness	Itching
Morphology	Erythema, edema, desquamation, fissures	Erythema, edema, vesicles, papules, lichenification
Demarcation	Usually sharp, limited to area in contact with agent	Sometimes sharp
Typical onset	Minutes to hour	Hours to days
Histology	Spongiosis, primarily neutrophilic infiltrates	Spongiosis, primarily lymphocytic infiltrates

occupational insults, along with coexisting irritant dermatitis. Certain morphologic features can help distinguish the different contributing factors to hand eczema. Involvement of the dorsal hand and finger combined with the volar wrist suggest AD as a contributing causative factor.¹¹ ICD commonly presents as a localized dermatitis without vesicles in the webs of fingers; it extends onto the dorsal and ventral surfaces ("apron" pattern; Fig 1), dorsum of the hands, palms, and ball of the thumb. On the other hand, ACD often has vesicles and favors the fingertips, nail folds, and dorsum of the hands and less commonly involves the palms. ICD often precedes ACD, and therefore some pattern changes, such as increasing dermatitis from web spaces to fingertips or from palms to dorsal surfaces, should prompt patch testing or a repeat of it.¹²

Although ICD can cause dermatitis of the feet, ACD seem to be more common. ACD of the feet is usually located on the dorsum of the feet and toes (especially the hallux) but can also involve the sole and calcaneus. The interdigital areas are rarely involved. Humidity, heat, friction, and AD can contribute to or facilitate the development of CD of the feet. The most common positive patch test reactions in patients with ACD exclusively on the feet are rubber compounds (mercaptobenzothiazole mix, thiuram mix, carba mix, and PPD mix), with some patients sensitive to more than 1 of the agents. Other chemicals in footwear (eg, leather, adhesives, glues, and dyes) or in topical agents used for treatment (eg, creams, ointments, and antiperspirants) can cause ACD. Chemical agents used in the tanning and dyeing processes of leather (chrome), glues (colophony) used in soles and insoles, and nickel sulfate used in footwear buckles, eyelets, and ornaments¹³ can be sensitizing agents.

Systemic contact dermatitis

Systemic contact dermatitis (SCD) is a systemic disease that demonstrates the inherent role of the skin as an immunologic organ. In the event that the suppressor function is inadequate, systemic administration of an allergen can lead to a full-blown effector



FIG 1. Irritant contact dermatitis of the hands: localized dermatitis without vesicles of webs of fingers extending onto the dorsal and ventral surfaces ("apron" pattern).

response. SCD is a localized or generalized inflammatory skin disease in contact-sensitized individuals exposed to the hapten orally, transcutaneously, intravenously, or by means of inhalation. It manifests as dermatitis at the cutaneous site of exposure, at previously sensitized sites (eg, an old lesion or the site of a previously positive patch test response), or in previously unaffected areas.¹⁴ A variety of metals (cobalt, copper, chromium, gold, mercury, nickel, and zinc) have been found to cause SCD. The exposure type, duration, and environmental conditions (sweat and oxygen) in proximity to the metal are critical for mobilization of the ions inducing immune reactions. Medications reported to cause SCD include corticosteroids, antihistamines (diphenhydramine, ethylenediamine, hydroxyzine, and doxepin), miconazole, terbinafine, neomycin, gentamicin, erythromycin, pseudoephedrine, cinchocaine, benzocaine, tetracaine, oxycodone, intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIG), aminopenicillins, 5-aminosalicylic acid, naproxen, allopurinol, mitomycin C, 5-fluorouracil, and suxamethonium. In druginduced SCD the clinical picture is frequently that of symmetric drug-related intertriginous and flexural exanthema. The criteria for the diagnosis of symmetric drug-related intertriginous and flexural exanthema include the following:

- exposure to a systemic drug at first or repeated dosing (contact allergens excluded);
- 2 erythema of the gluteal/perianal area, V-shaped erythema of the inguinal/perianal area, or both;
- 3 involvement of at least 1 other intertriginous/flexural localization;
- 4 symmetry of affected areas; and
- 5 absence of systemic signs and symptoms.¹⁵

With alternative medicine's increasing popularity, more patients are using herbal preparations, homeopathy, and herbs in food, spices, and cosmetics that might contain plants and botanical extracts. Ragweed, chamomile, feverfew (*Tanacetum parthenium*), *Arnica* species, marigold, *Echinacea* species, mugwort, cinnamon oil, vanilla oil, and balsam of Peru have been reported to cause SCD.

Occupational exposure

CD in the occupational setting can be benign and short lived or lead to severe disabling dermatitis. Patients with severe cases have poorer prognosis despite improvements in general working conditions, better availability of diagnostic patch testing, improved understanding of cutaneous biology, and treatment with topical and systemic steroids. ACD to nickel or chromium, a history of AD, and poor understanding by the worker of his or her disease is associated with a worse prognosis. Treatment of ACD in the workplace includes a timely diagnosis, identification of allergens or irritants, elimination of causal exposures, patient education, and use of therapeutic agents. AD is an important factor in susceptibility to persistent postoccupational dermatitis, and potential involvement of genetic predisposition to chemicals is observed. Two genomic screens^{16,17} showed areas of genetic linkage on several chromosomes.

Patch testing. Patch testing is the only practical, scientific, and objective method for the diagnosis of ACD. It is indicated in patients with a chronic, pruritic, eczematous, or lichenified dermatitis in whom ACD is suspected. Patch test reactions are affected by oral corticosteroids (>20 mg of prednisone per day or its equivalent), cancer chemotherapy, or immunosuppressive drugs but not by antihistamines. Topical corticosteroids on the patch test site should be discontinued for 5 to 7 days before patch testing.

Sources of allergens. Commercially available, standardized patch testing allergens have been calibrated with respect to nonirritant concentrations and compatibility with the test vehicle. Test systems currently available are the thin-layer rapid-use epicutaneous test (T.R.U.E. TEST) and certain screening panels that are not US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved but conform to the standards of care recommended by CD experts. Commercial sources of customized patch testing materials include Smart Practice Canada (Calgary, Alberta, Canada); Hermal Pharmaceutical Laboratories, Inc (Hawthorne, NY); Dormer Laboratories, Inc (Rexdale, Ontario, Canada); and Trolab
Allergens (Omniderm Pharma Canada, Inc, Vaudreuil-Dorion, Quebec, Canada). The standardized allergens are loaded in Finn chambers or AllergEaze patch testing chambers (Haye's Service B.V., Alphen aan den Rijn, The Netherlands).

Number of allergens. Although the usefulness of patch testing is enhanced with the number of allergens tested, the ideal number of patch tests to be applied remains controversial. The T.R.U.E. Test contains 29 allergens, and the NACDG series ranges from 65 to 70 allergens. Studies show that the T.R.U.E. Test has higher false-negative reactions to neomycin, thiuram mix, balsam of Peru, fragrance mix, cobalt, and lanolin. Also, gold, bacitracin, methyldibromoglutaronitrile/ phenoxyethanol, propylene glycol, bromonitropropane, cinnamic aldehyde, DMDM hydantoin, and ethylene urea/melamine formaldehyde have a prevalence of more than 2% in the NACDG 2004 but are not included in the current T.R.U.E. Test. Allergens not found on commercially available screening series in the United States frequently result in relevant reactions, and personal products are a useful supplement, especially in facial or periorbital dermatitis. The T.R.U.E. Test might serve as a triage or screening tool in an allergists' practice, but occupational exposures can benefit from early referral for supplemental testing.

Patch test technique. Patches are applied to upper or middle back areas (2.5 cm lateral to a midspinal reference point) free of dermatitis and hair and kept in place for 48 hours. Test results are read 30 minutes after removal of the patches to allow resolution of erythema caused by the tape, chamber, or both if present. A second reading should be done 3 to 5 days after the initial application. Thirty percent of relevant allergens eliciting negative reactions at the 48-hour reading elicit positive reactions in 96 hours. Irritant reactions tend to disappear by 96 hours. Metals (gold, potassium dichromate, nickel, and cobalt), topical antibiotics (neomycin and bacitracin), topical corticosteroids, and PPD can elicit positive results are delayed for about 1 week.

Nonstandardized patch tests, such as with the patient's personal products, allergens from cosmetics, or industrial allergens, might be needed. Leave-on cosmetics (makeup, perfume, moisturizer, and nail polish), clothing, and most foods are tested "as is," whereas wash-off cosmetics (soap and shampoo) are tested at 1:10 to 1:100 dilutions. Household and industrial products should only be tested after ascertaining their safety and patch test concentrations in the MSDS information.

Determining clinical relevance. The relevance of positive reactions to clinical ACD can only be established by carefully correlating the history, including sources of antigen in the patient's environment. A positive patch test reaction might be relevant to present or previous dermatitis, multiple true-positive results can occur, and mild responses can still represent an allergic reaction. A positive patch test reaction is considered to be a "definite" reaction of ACD if the result of a "use test" with the suspected item was positive or the reaction to patch testing with the object or product was positive, "probable" if the antigen could be verified as present in known skin contactants and the clinical presentation was consistent, and "possible" if skin contact with materials known to contain allergen was likely. Multiple sensitivities can occur when different allergens are present in different products used simultaneously. Likewise, concomitant sensitization of allergens can occur when multiple allergens are present in

TABLE II. Nickel content of certain foods

>50 µg	Soybean, boiled, ~1 cup: 895 μg Cocoa, 1 tbsp: 147 μg Cashew, ~18 nuts: 143 μg	Figs, ~5: 85 μg Lentils, ½ cup cooked: 61 μg Raspberry: 56 μg
20-50 µg	Vegetables, canned ½ cup: 40 μg Lobster, 3 oz: 30 μg Peas, frozen ½ cup: 27 μg	Asparagus, 6 spears: 25 μg Oat flakes, ² / ₂ cup: 25 μg Pistachios, 47 nuts: 23 μg
<20 μg	Strawberries, 7 medium: 9 μg Wheat bread, 1 slice: 5 μg Poultry, 3.5 oz: 5 μg Carrots, 8 sticks: 5 μg Apple, 1 medium: 5 μg	Cheese, 1.5 oz: 3 µg Yogurt, 1 cup: 3 µg Mineral water, 8 fl oz: 3 µg Mushroom, raw ½ cup: 2 µg Corn flakes, 1 cup: 2 µg

the same product; both processes induce sensitization. Crosssensitization can also occur. Common combinations of positive patch test results are PPD and benzocaine (cross-sensitize); thiuram mix, carba mix, and mercapto mix (rubber products); quaternium 15 and paraben (quarternium-15, a formaldehyde releaser and formaldehyde are frequently combined and cosensitize); and cobalt and nickel (cobalt used in alloys with nickel and chromium and cosensitized). Patients older than 40 years are prone to multiple sensitivities.

The repeat open application test (ROAT) might confirm the presence or absence of ACD. The suspected allergens are applied to the antecubital fossa twice daily for 7 days and observed for dermatitis. The absence of reaction makes CD unlikely. If eyelid dermatitis is considered, ROAT can be performed on the back of the ear.

SELECTED CONTACT ALLERGENS Metals

Nickel. The prevalence rate of a positive patch test reaction to nickel in North America is consistently increasing. The most recent patch test data from the NACDG¹⁸ reported that 18.7% of patients evaluated for ACD had a positive patch test reaction to nickel. Female subjects' sensitization to nickel is higher because of increased ear piercing. Laws regulating nickel products (eg, limiting the migration limit of nickel, the nickel ion release threshold of nickel-plated objects in prolonged contact with the skin, and the nickel content of post assemblies) in Europe appear to decrease sensitization in the younger population.

Evidence supports the contribution of dietary nickel to vesicular hand eczema.¹⁹ A meta-analysis of SCD estimated that about 1% of patients with nickel allergy would have systemic reactions to the nickel content of a normal diet. Ten percent would react to exposures to 0.55 to 0.89 mg of nickel.²⁰ Foods with higher nickel content include soybean, fig, cocoa, lentil, cashew, nuts, and rasp-berry (Table II).

Gold. Previous NACDG data reported that 389 (9.5%) of 4101 patients had positive patch test reactions to gold. The most common sites of dermatitis were in the hands (29.6%); the face, with seborrheic distribution (19.3%); and the eyelids (7.5%).²¹ Although mostly used for fashion appeal, gold is also an anti-inflammatory medication, is used in the electroplating industry, and is part of dental appliances. Patients with gold dental appliances (especially if present for more than 10 years) can present with oral symptoms. A subset of patients with facial dermatitis clear

with gold avoidance, mostly women with titanium dioxide in facial cosmetics, which adsorbs gold released from jewelry. Patients with gold allergy and eyelid dermatitis have cleared by not wearing gold jewelry, and therefore a trial of gold avoidance might be warranted with positive patch test reactions to gold. The avoidance period required for demonstrating benefit is long and might only be partially mitigating.²²

Cosmetics

An individual is exposed to more than 100 chemical contactants in a typical day. Common allergens in these products include fragrances, preservatives, excipients, glues, and sun blocks.

Fragrance. Fragrance, the allergen of the year for 2007, is the most common cause of ACD from cosmetics and results in positive patch test reactions in 10.4% of patients. There are more than 2800 fragrance ingredients listed in the database of the Research Institute for Fragrance Materials, Inc,²³ and more new chemicals and botanical extracts are frequently used as fragrances. A manufacturer's label of "unscented" might erroneously suggest absence of fragrance when, in fact, a masking fragrance is present. "Fragrance-free" products are typically free of classic fragrance ingredients and are generally acceptable for the allergic patient. However, botanical extracts can be added to improve odor characteristics.

Because fragrances are complex substances, a perfume can contain hundreds of different chemicals that are difficult to identify individually. Fragrance mix I contains allergens found in 15% to 100% of cosmetic products²³ and might detect approximately 85% of subjects with fragrance allergy.²⁴ The addition of other commonly used fragrance ingredients (ylang ylang oil, narcissus oil, sandalwood oil, and balsam of Peru) increases the yield to 96%. The actual fragrance mix widely used in cosmetics and household products are seldom used in patch testing by the NACDG. Thus a positive patch test reaction to fragrance must correlate with distribution of the dermatitis and an evaluation of clinical relevance, such as a positive ROAT reaction.

Preservatives and excipients. Lanolin is a common component of consumer products. Unfortunately, its composition has not been fully characterized. Medicaments containing lanolin are more sensitizing than lanolin-containing cosmetics. It is a weak sensitizer on normal skin but a stronger sensitizer on damaged skin. Thus patients with chronic dermatitis, especially stasis dermatitis, are at higher risk of lanolin sensitivity.²⁵

Cosmetic preservatives can be grouped into formaldehyde releasers and non-formaldehyde releasers. Paraben, a non-formaldehyde releaser, is the most commonly used preservative in cosmetics, as well as in pharmaceutical and industrial products, because of its broad spectrum of activity against yeasts, molds, and bacteria. Type I immediate hypersensitivity reactions (contact urticaria) and SCD from ingestion of paraben-containing medications or foods have been reported.²⁶

Hair products. Hair products are second only to skin products as the most common cause of cosmetic allergy.

PPD is currently the most common cause of CD in hairdressers. In hair dye users the dermatitis often spares the scalp and usually involves the face near the hairline, eyelids, and neck. Nevertheless, generalized eruptions can occur. IgE–mediated contact urticaria and anaphylaxis, as well as lymphomatoid reactions, have also been reported. PPD cross-reacts with other chemicals, such as COX-2 inhibitor (celecoxib), sunscreens, and antioxidants used in the manufacture of rubber products (N-isopropyl-N'- phenyl-*p*-phenylenediamine). Theoretically, once oxidized, the PPD is no longer allergenic, but in reality, it is likely that PPD is never completely oxidized.²⁷ The FDA-required labeling and home-user tests appear to be predictive of PPD sensitization.²⁸ New hair dyes that contain FD&C and D&C dyes have very low levels of cross-reactivity with PPD and its other chemically related oxidative dyes (eg, Elumen Hair Color; Goldwell Cosmetics, Linthicum Heights, Md).

CAPB is an amphoteric surfactant often found in shampoos, bath products, and eye and facial cleaners. CAPB allergy typically presents as eyelid, facial, scalp, and/or neck dermatitis. Contaminants, such as amidoamine and dimethylaminopropylamine, which occur in the manufacture of CAPB, are thought to be allergens causing ACD. Positive patch test reactions to CAPB are often clinically relevant.²⁹

Glycerol thioglycolate is the active ingredient in permanent wave solution. Unlike PPD, the thioglycolates might remain allergenic in the hair long after it has been rinsed out. Thus skin eruptions can continue for weeks after application of the permanent wave solution, and hairdressers allergic to it might be unable to cut permanent waved hair.

Medications

Antibiotics and antiseptics. Neomycin and nitrofurazone are potent sensitizers. Neomycin sulfate can cross-sensitize with gentamicin, kanamycin, streptomycin, spectinomycin, tobramycin, and paromomycin.

Corticosteroids. Although type I hypersensitivity reactions have been observed to corticosteroids, delayed-type hypersensitivity is by far the most common.³⁰ ACD to topical corticosteroids is rarely suspected from the history or from the appearance of the dermatitis, probably because of its anti-inflammatory action. Thus patients with a long-standing nonhealing dermatitis (eg, AD, stasis dermatitis, or chronic hand eczema) and patients with worsening of a previous dermatitis or an initial improvement followed by a deterioration of the dermatitis after application of corticosteroids should be evaluated for corticosteroid allergy. Patch tests for corticosteroid allergy should include the groups of simultaneously or cross-reacting corticosteroids,³¹ as well as the vehicle and preservatives in the preparations. There is a 7-fold increase in frequency of a positive patch test reaction within a corticosteroid group. Cross-reactivity between groups A and D2 and groups B and D2 also has been reported.³²

The optimal patch test concentration has not been worked out for most corticosteroids. A high patch test concentration of a potent corticosteroid might result in a false-negative test result on early readings because of its anti-inflammatory action. In such cases a lower concentration can be used if there is a strong suspicion of ACD, including corticosteroid-treated asthma and rhinitis. Patch tests to corticosteroids should include the patient's own commercial product. Thirty percent of the cases of ACD to corticosteroids might be missed if a delayed 7-day reading is not done.³³

Surgical implant devices

The use of nickel in biomedical devices, especially in joint prostheses and endovascular stents, has led to increasing concern about the safety of permanent or semipermanent metal medical devices in suspected nickel-sensitized patients. Presently, there is high variability of care in terms of testing, recommendations, and, in some cases, selection of more expensive and less optimal options. Unfortunately, there are no large, evidence-based, prospective case studies or expert panel consensus guidelines on this issue.¹⁹

In patients with ACD to orthodontics, nickel is the most common allergen. Stainless-steel arch wires are thought to release less amounts of nickel compared with flexible titanium-nickel arch wires. In a retrospective study of 131 patients suspected of coronary in-stent restenosis 6 months after 316L stainless-steel stent placement and patch testing 2 months after angioplasty, there were 11 positive patch test reactions in 10(8%) of the patients. All 10 patients with a positive patch test reaction to metal (7 to nickel and 4 to molybdenum) had in-stent restenosis associated with clinical symptoms and a higher frequency of restenosis than seen in patients without metal allergy, suggesting that allergy to metals, nickel in particular, plays a relevant role in inflammatory fibroproliferative restenosis.³⁴ A prospective study of 174 patients with stents noted that patients with a recurrence of in-stent restenosis, although not after initial stent placement, had significantly greater positive patch test reactions to metals, most commonly nickel and manganese.³⁵ To date, the evidence for complications caused by nickel allergy is weak; proved cases are rare and remain on the case report level. The need for patch testing is controversial, and patch tests are not reliable in predicting or confirming implant reaction. A negative patch test reaction is reassuring for the absence of a delayed hypersensitivity reaction.

CD and patch testing in children

Although ACD is more common in teenagers, children as young as 6 months can be sensitized to contact allergen. The relevant allergens in children are similar to those in adults, with nickel, fragrance, and rubber being common sensitizers. The increasing rate of sensitization might be due to new trends in body piercing, tattooing, and use of cosmetic products. Adolescents constitute a significant portion of the population allergic to nickel. Kütting et al³⁶ recommend that ear piercing be delayed until after 10 years of age, presumably to allow for the development of immune tolerance. Children can tolerate the same patch test concentrations as adults, and polysensitization is common. Children with and without AD have the same rate of positive patch test reactions.

Treatment and prevention

Allergen identification to improve contact avoidance can be challenging, especially in work-related CD. Alternatives and substitutes to cosmetics should be offered to the patient to increase compliance. For patients with nickel allergy, barriers such as gloves and covers for metal buttons and identification of nickel by using the dimethyl-glyoxime test can be prescribed.

For supportive care and relief of pruritus, cold compresses with water or saline, Burrow solution (aluminum subacetate), calamine, and colloidal oatmeal baths might help acute oozing lesions. Excessive handwashing should be discouraged in patients with hand dermatitis, and nonirritating or sensitizing moisturizers must be used after washing.

A topical corticosteroid is the first-line treatment for ACD. For extensive and severe CD, systemic corticosteroids might offer faster relief. Studies on calcineurin inhibitors are limited, and their efficacy in patients with ACD or ICD has not been established. Oral antihistamines can be tried for pruritus, but oral diphenhydramine should not be used in patients with ACD to Caladryl (diphenhydramine in a calamine base) and hydroxyzine hydrochloride (Atarax) in an ethylenediamine-sensitive patient. Other modes of therapy are UV light treatment and immunomodulating agents, such as methotrexate, azathioprine, and mycophenolate mofetil.

OTHER IMMUNE-MEDIATED SKIN DISORDERS Psoriasis

Psoriasis and AD have many similarities. They are common, chronic, inflammatory, and proliferative skin disorders in which both genetic and environmental factors play important roles. Psoriasis is primarily $T_{\rm H}1$ mediated, whereas AD is generally thought to be $T_{\rm H}2$ mediated. T cells in both diseases are triggered by conventional antigens and superantigens. Some studies suggest that group A streptococcus is a superantigen for acute guttate psoriasis, which is often preceded by or concurrent with infection^{37,38} and is associated with an increase in serum antistreptococcul titers. Symptoms in patients with guttate psoriasis and AD frequently improve with systemic antibiotic therapy.

Although both psoriasis and AD have been associated with increased numbers of dendritic cells (DCs) in the skin, differences in DC populations, as well as the chemokine and cytokine environment, might have implications on potential targets for future therapeutic interventions. In patients with AD, myeloid DCs upregulate CCL17 and CCL18, which is in contrast to TNF- α and inducible nitric oxide synthase in patients with psoriasis.³⁹

 $T_H 17$ cells have been implicated in the pathogenesis of psoriasis and other autoimmune inflammatory diseases.³⁷ Keratinocytes produce 2 $T_H 17$ cytokines: IL-17A and IL-22. IL-23, which is overproduced by DCs and keratinocytes in patients with psoriasis, stimulates survival and proliferation of $T_H 17$ cells within the dermis and drives keratinocyte hyperproliferation.

Autoimmune bullous diseases

Autoimmune blistering diseases are associated with antibodies against structural components of the skin and mucous membranes that maintain cell-to-cell and cell-to-matrix adhesion. In pemphigus vulgaris (PV), autoantibodies target the desmoglein adhesion molecule in the intercellular junctions and produce intraepithelial blisters. In bullous pemphigoid (BP) and epidermolysis bullosa acquisita, subepidermal blistering is associated with autoantibodies against the anchoring complex at the junction of the dermis and epidermis. Autoantibodies in patients with BP are formed against the basement membrane hemidesmosomal glycoproteins BP230 and BP180 and preferentially recognize phosphoepitopes in collagen XVII. In most subepidermal autoimmune blistering conditions, autoantibodies form deposits that cause the release of proteolytic enzymes through activation of the complement cascade, which destroys the basement membrane.40

Drugs containing sulfhydryl groups that cleave epidermal intercellular substances have resulted in the production of antibodies and blistering skin diseases. Penicillamine, furosemide, captopril, penicillin and its derivatives, sulfasalazine, salicylazosulfapyridine, phenacetin, nalidixic acid, and topical fluorouracil have been implicated.

The diagnosis of autoimmune bullous diseases requires the detection of tissue-bound and circulating serum autoantibodies by using various immunofluorescence methods, such as immunoblotting, ELISA, and immunoprecipitation.⁴¹



FIG 2. Urticarial skin lesions.

Treatment of PV includes long-term use of systemic corticosteroids to diminish autoantibody production, and only about 10% of patients achieve complete remission after initial treatment. Azathioprine, cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, mycophenolate, hydroxychloroquine, gold, and dapsone are other potential options. Rituximab, alone or in combination with IVIG, appears to be an effective therapy for patients with refractory PV and pemphigus foliaceus.

The mainstay of therapy in most patients with BP is oral corticosteroids at the lowest maintenance dose that will prevent new lesion formation and allow alternate-day therapy. A randomized trial suggests that patients with BP might have improved outcomes with topical rather than systemic corticosteroids, even in the presence of extensive disease.⁴² Steroid-sparing agents, such as azathioprine, mycophenolate mofetil, cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, dapsone, and tetracycline, can be used in combination with prednisone. In patients with cicatricial pemphigoid with involvement of the eyes, esophagus, or larynx, IVIG, etanercept, and infliximab have been used.

URTICARIA

Significant advances have occurred in our understanding of chronic urticaria (CU) since the last publication of the primer in 2003, but our understanding of this challenging illness is still imperfect. This review will cite pertinent recent review articles, and the reader is encouraged to find primary citations within these reviews. During the last 5 years, further evidence has accumulated that quality of life is severely affected in patients with CU, and these patients deserve our unqualified attention.^{43,44} The most significant recent conceptual advances in our understanding of CU have been (1) the deepening appreciation that there is evidence of autoimmunity for a substantial number of patients and (2) a better understanding of the implications of diminished basophil function.^{45,48}Nevertheless, it is still unclear whether the detected

autoimmune phenomena or defects in basophil signaling contribute to the pathophysiology of CU and, if they do participate, what pathways are involved. Therapy of CU has also advanced, with more evidence supporting the efficacy of immunomodulatory drugs.^{49,50}

Background

Urticarias are pruritic, edematous erythematous lesions of variable size that blanch under pressure (Fig 2). An episode of urticaria is a common phenomenon affecting 15% to 25% of individuals during their lives.⁵¹ Most of these cases are acute in nature and are easily managed, but about 30% of patients continue to have frequent episodes of hives for more than 6 weeks and are considered to have chronic disease.⁴⁴ Approximately 40% of patients also have angioedema, swelling of the subdermis, that accompanies the urticarial lesions. In a smaller number, approximately 10%, angioedema is present without visible urticaria.44 CU occurs more often in adults and affects women (75%) more than men. Based on the results of history, physical examination, laboratory testing, and provocative testing, CU has been further divided into IgE-mediated urticaria (approximately 1% to 5%) or the physical urticarias (approximately 20%) and idiopathic urticaria (75% to 80%). The idiopathic cases, chronic idiopathic urticaria (CIU), include 30% to 60% who have an autoimmune phenotype, but the evidence that autoimmunity is pathophysiologic in the same way that physical stimuli are considered directly related to the development of hives is not generally accepted.^{44,47,52} For the purpose of this discussion, patients with autoantibodies will be considered to have idiopathic urticaria with evidence of autoimmunity.

Pathogenesis

The primary effector cells in patients with urticaria are mast cells, which are present in high numbers throughout the body, including the subcutaneous tissue. Activated mast cells produce a wide variety of proinflammatory and vasodilatory substances, including the immediate (<10 minutes) release of histamine from granules and the production of leukotriene C_4 and prostaglandin D_2 from membrane phospholipids. There is also more delayed (4-8 hours) production and secretion of inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α , IL-4, and IL-5. The immediate products are responsible for pruritus, swelling, and erythema, whereas the later products lead to an influx of inflammatory cells.⁴⁷

Lesions of acute urticaria are characterized by subcutaneous edema with widened dermal papillae and rare inflammatory cells. Lesions of CU, in addition to the presence of edema, are characterized by a perivascular inflammatory infiltrate consisting of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes, eosinophils, basophils, and neutrophils. A small number of patients with urticarial vasculitis present with atypical clinical features and have histologic evidence of vascular destruction.⁴⁷

In small subgroups of patients, CU is driven by IgE/allergen interactions stimulating the high-affinity receptor for IgE (FccRI) or by physical stimuli acting through nonspecific pathways. For CIU, the pathophysiology is still unclear. The earliest observations suggestive of an autoimmune mechanism was by Grattan and Humphreys,⁴³ who reported in 1986 that sera from a subset of patients with CIU could cause a wheal-and-flare reaction when injected intradermally into their own (autologous) skin. The results of this autologous serum skin test (ASST) are positive in approximately 40% of patients with otherwise idiopathic CU and generally in less than 5% of control subjects.⁵² Two other in vitro tests of serum-derived activity that activates basophils have been published. Assay of serum-mediated expression of CD63 on donor basophils correlates with the basophil histamine release (BHR) assay and assay of serum-induced expression of the surface marker CD203c, which is correlated with both the BHR assay and the size of the ASST reaction. There is general consensus that these assays detect IgG autoantibodies to the α -chain of FceRI (90%) or IgE.^{46,52} These "functional" autoantibodies are distinct from immunochemical detection of IgG recognizing Fc ϵ RI (α -chain) in an ELISA or on immunoblotting because autoantibodies measured in this fashion are found in many healthy subjects. $\!\!\!\!^{45\text{-}48,52}$

Although at first glance the importance of functional autoantibodies to $Fc \in RI$ appears to be a good conceptual framework, there are a number of limitations.^{45,48} The finding that some donor basophils work better than others and that mast cells and basophils do not always work with the same serum is a mystery and undermines the general applicability of these assays.^{45,48}-Although in vitro tests are dependent on IgG in the serum, some sera that result in a positive ASST response can still produce a positive ASST response after removal of IgG by protein G, suggesting the presence of other histamine-releasing factors.45,48 Discrepancies have been reported between in vivo ASST and in vitro BHR tests. For example, only about 50% of sera from patients with CIU who have a positive ASST response have a positive BHR response with single-donor basophils, whereas the correlation is better if the study is done with those who have the strongest ASST responses and more than 1 donor of basophils/ mast cells is used in the assay.⁴⁸ If the autologous test is performed with plasma, 86% of patients have positive responses compared with 40% of those when the test is performed with serum, suggesting that the coagulation pathway might play a role.^{45,48} The importance of autoantibodies has been questioned

because there are only small differences between the clinical course of those with and those without evidence of functional autoantibodies and the autoantibodies can be detected in patients who are in remission.⁴⁷

An entirely different view of the mechanisms underlying CIU comes from the observation that patients with CIU tend to be basopenic and that the basophils that are present are relatively resistant to activation by anti-IgE. This has led Brodell et al⁴⁷ to divide patients with CIU into 2 groups: responders and nonresponders. Although the patients with the responder phenotype complain of more itching, these defects resolve as disease activity lessens, and there are only modest differences in the clinical course of these 2 populations.⁴⁸ An additional interesting finding is that these subgroups do not segregate with the subgroups with and without evidence of autoimmunity.⁴⁸ As in the case of the subpopulation with evidence of autoantibodies, the knowledge of these subgroups has not resulted in changes in therapy.

Diagnosis

This discussion will focus on recently described laboratory tests for patients with CIU that either lead to a specific treatment regimen or allow the physician to reassure the patient that their hives are due to an intrinsic process and not an extrinsic cause. Several general approaches to the workup of patients with CU have been recently published.^{43,44}

Many specialists look for evidence of autoimmunity. The most common tests ordered are those for anti-thyroid antibodies because results on these tests are abnormal in 15% to 20% of patients with otherwise idiopathic urticaria. Other tests for autoimmunity include the ASST and 2 new *in vitro* tests for antibodies that activate target basophils: the BHR test and a test for upregulation of the basophil surface marker CD203c. As mentioned above, patients with evidence of autoantibodies have been reported to have more severe disease, but the effect is small.^{43,44} In patients who are desirous of knowing what might be contributing to their CU, knowledge of these autoantibodies might help them accept that CIU is a skin disease and is not caused by an exogenous trigger.

Yet another area of controversy is the detection of infection with *Helicobacter pylori*. This common infection is found in a minority of patients with CU. A meta-analysis of 10 studies provided evidence that eradicating *H pylori* from patients with CIU who have evidence of this infection is beneficial at resolving the urticaria.⁴³ The pathophysiologic link between infection with *H pylori* and urticaria is uncertain, leaving the general idea that low levels of immune complexes might be causative.⁴⁴

Measurement of the ability of *ex vivo* basophils from patients with CIU to release histamine when triggered with anti-IgE is still a research test that might become clinically useful in the future.⁴⁸

Treatment

For many patients with acute urticaria and for a few patients with CU, a specific trigger can be identified, and avoidance can be an effective approach. This is not the case for some patients with acute urticaria and most with CU. A generally accepted approach for those with acute urticaria is to suppress the hives with H_1 -type antihistamines, with preference for low-sedating and nonsedating agents on a daily basis and potentially sedating antihistamines for rescue and at night. For some patients with severe acute urticaria who are unresponsive to antihistamines, a brief course of oral corticosteroids is warranted.

Treatment of patients with CIU is much more complicated. Low-sedating and nonsedating type 1 antihistamines remain the mainstay of therapy, and their efficacy has been shown to be greater than that of placebo in multiple double-blind, placebocontrolled trials. Many specialists believe that it is important to treat underlying immunologic and infectious conditions that have been detected through a detailed history, a thorough physical examination, and selected laboratory evaluations. If the urticaria is controlled with standard doses of H₁ blockade, it is reasonable to continue this treatment for several months, occasionally stopping it briefly to see whether the hives have spontaneously resolved. For patients whose symptoms are not controlled by H₁ blockade, there are a variety of opinions as to what to do next. A brief course of oral corticosteroids might be warranted, but systemic corticosteroids are not an acceptable long-term treatment. The only treatment beyond antihistamines that has been proved to be effective in a double-blind, placebo-controlled fash-ion is cyclosporin A.^{43,44,49} Because this is a fairly aggressive treatment, some specialists try a variety of other interventions before prescribing cyclosporine. The most common approach is to push the H_1 blockade by using these agents at 2 to 4 times the FDA-approved dose.⁴⁴ Other approaches include adding an H₂ blocker, a leukotriene pathway modifier, or both. Commonly tried immunomodulatory agents with a better side-effect profile than cyclosporine include hydroxychloroquine, sulfasalazine, colchicines, dapsone, mycophenolate, and omalizumab (anti-IgE); however, none of these have been formally proved to be effective. The decision to treat patients with CIU who have anti-thyroid antibodies and normal thyroid-stimulating hormone levels with L-thyroxine is controversial.^{43,52} Antimetabolites, such as methotrexate, azathioprine, and the anti-B-cell drug rituximab have also been used. Reviews of these treatments and specific guidelines for use of many of these agents and for monitoring risks and side effects have been published recently.^{43,44,49,50}

AD

The reader is referred to a number of excellent recent reviews on the pathophysiology and treatment of AD.^{51,52} This section will therefore primarily focus on advances in our understanding of AD since the last primer was published.

Skin barrier dysfunction

During the past year, it has become well accepted that skin barrier dysfunction plays a critical role in the development of AD. This is largely because loss-of-function null mutations in the skin barrier gene filaggrin have been repeatedly demonstrated to be a major risk factor for the development of AD.⁵³⁻⁵⁶ Filaggrin gene mutations are associated with persistent and more severe eczema, early onset of AD, and an increased risk of asthma in patients with a previous history of eczema.^{57,58} Therefore this mutation contributes to the atopic march by enhancing systemic allergen sensitization through the skin. Defects in skin barrier function, however, likely result from a combination of factors, including a deficiency of skin barrier proteins, increased peptidase activity, the lack of certain protease inhibitors, and lipid abnormalities.⁵⁹⁻⁶¹ Furthermore, T_H2 responses have also been found to reduce filaggrin gene and protein expression.⁶²

Innate immune response

Study of the innate immune response in patients with AD has been an active area of investigation. There is now considerable evidence that a defective innate immune response contributes to increased bacterial and viral infections in patients with AD.⁶³ Pattern-recognition receptors play a critical role in sensing the environment for invading pathogens. Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are prototypic pattern-recognition receptors that discriminate between diverse pathogen-associated molecular patterns. A polymorphism within the *TLR2* gene has been shown to be associated with severe forms of AD prone to recurrent bacterial infections and has been linked to TLR2 dysfunction.⁶⁴

Keratinocytes and DCs in the epidermis represent the key cells involved in the skin innate immune response. AD skin contains an increased number of IgE-bearing Langerhans cells (LCs). Binding of IgE to LCs occurs primarily through high-affinity IgE receptors. In contrast to mast cells and basophils where the FccRI is a tetrameric structure, the receptor on LCs consists of the α -chain, which binds IgE and γ -chain dimers containing an immunoreceptor tyrosine–based activation motif for downstream signaling, but lacks the classic β -chain.⁶⁵ Allergens that invade the skin are taken up by IgE molecules bound to FccRI-expressing LCs for allergen presentation to T_H2 cells. The clinical importance of these IgE receptors is supported by the observation that the presence of FccRI-expressing LCs bearing IgE molecules is required to provoke eczematous skin lesions through application of aeroallergens to uninvolved skin of patients with AD.

Human plasmacytoid dendritic cells (PDCs) are the only professional IFN-producing cells, and their responses to viral antigens are important for effective host defense against viral infections.⁶⁶ Human PDCs bear TLR7 and TLR9 on their cell surfaces. Furthermore, they express FccRI. Because of a close interaction of FccRI with TLR9, the amount of IFN- α and IFN- β released in response to TLR9 stimulation is profoundly downregulated in PDCs after FccRI aggregation and allergen challenge *in vitro*.^{67,68} Compared with psoriasis, CD, or lupus erythematosus, the frequency of PDCs in patients with AD is decreased.^{69,70} This might account for the increased propensity of patients with AD to have disseminated viral skin infections.

Keratinocytes play an important role in the skin innate immune response by producing antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) in response to stimulation by invading pathogens and inflammation or trauma to the skin. Defensins and cathelicidins are broadspectrum AMPs that act as natural antibiotics to kill a wide variety of bacterial, viral, and fungal pathogens.⁶³ Chronic inflammatory skin diseases, such as psoriasis or CD, demonstrate marked upregulation of cathelicidin and defensin expression in their skin lesions. In contrast, AD skin lesions are associated with very weak upregulation of human β -defensin (HBD) 2 and 3 and LL-37.⁷¹ Expression of T_H2 cytokines, such as IL-4, IL-13, and IL-10, have been shown to downregulate AMP expression in vitro and might account for low AMP levels in the skin of patients with AD.^{71,72} Moreover, reduced mobilization of human HBD3 accounts for defective killing of Staphylococcus aureus in patients with AD.⁷³ In addition to the propensity for bacterial infections caused by low HBD2, HBD3, and LL-37 expression, cathelicidin and HBD3 deficiency in patients with AD also contributes to severe viral infections, such as eczema vaccinatum caused by orthopoxvirus⁷⁴ and eczema herpeticum (EH).⁷⁵ In support of this concept, lower levels of cathelicidin are detected

in skin lesions of patients with AD with 1 or more episodes of EH in their history compared with patients with those seen in patients with AD without EH.

The adaptive immune response in patients with AD

Systemic immune response. Most patients with AD have peripheral blood eosinophilia and increased serum IgE levels. This is reflected in an increased frequency of peripheral blood skin-homing T_H2 cells producing IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 but little IFN- γ . This might be due to selective apoptosis of circulating memory/effector T_H1 cells in patients with AD.⁷⁶The decreased IFN- γ levels produced by T cells from patients with AD might be the result of reduced production of IL-18.⁷⁷ Furthermore, an inverse relationship between skin colonization with *S aureus* and spontaneous T cell–derived IFN- γ production has been observed.⁷⁸

Biphasic T_H2-T_H1 cytokine skin response. Acute AD skin lesions are associated with the infiltration of T_{H2} cells expressing increased levels of IL-4, IL-13, and IL-31, a pruritogenic T_H^2 cytokine that correlates with severity of AD.⁷⁹ A number of determinants support T_H2 cell development in patients with AD. These include the cytokine milieu in which the T-cell development is taking place, the costimulatory signals used during T-cell activation, and the antigen-presenting cells. IL-4 promotes $T_{\rm H2}$ cell development, whereas IL-12 induces $T_{\rm H1}$ cells. AD keratinocytes participate in the adaptive immune response by expressing high levels of the IL-7-like cytokine thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP), which activates myeloid DCs to promote T-cell expression of IL-5 and IL-13.80 Skin-specific overexpression of TSLP in a transgenic mouse resulted in an AD-like phenotype, with the development of eczematous lesions containing inflammatory dermal cellular infiltrates, an increase in T_H2 CD4⁺ T cells expressing cutaneous homing receptors, and increased serum levels of IgE,⁸¹ suggesting an important role of TSLP in AD. DCs primed by TSLP might convert to strong inducers of T-cell responses of the T_H2 type in vitro,⁸² so that enhanced TSLP release triggered by frequent allergen challenge might initiate and microbes might perpetuate T_H2 immune responses in patients with AD.

LCs bearing FccRI are the major myeloid DC population present in nonlesional and acute AD skin. After IgE binding and internalization of the allergen, LCs migrate to peripheral lymph nodes, present the processed allergen to naive T cells, and initiate a $T_{H}2$ immune response with sensitization to the allergen. Concomitantly, aggregation of FceRI on the surface of LCs in vitro promotes the release of chemotactic factors, which in vivo is thought to contribute to the recruitment of IgE receptor-bearing inflammatory dendritic epidermal cells (IDECs) into the epidermis. IDECs mainly present at inflammatory sites, produce high amounts of proinflammatory cytokines after FccRI cross-linking, display a high stimulatory capacity to T cells, and serve as amplifiers of the allergic inflammatory immune response.⁸³ Moreover, stimulation of FcERI on the surface of IDECs induces the release of IL-12 and IL-18 and enhances the priming of naive T cells into IFN- γ -producing T_H1 or T_H0 cells. These mechanisms might contribute to the switch from the initial T_H2 immune response in the acute phase to the T_H1 immune responses in the chronic phase of AD.

Regulatory T cells

Other T-cell types can also contribute to the magnitude and persistence of AD-related skin inflammation. Recent studies have

examined the potential role of regulatory T cells. Mice deficient in forkhead box protein 3-positive regulatory T cells spontaneously have eczema.⁸⁴ Although one report found an absence of resident regulatory T cells in AD skin lesions,⁸⁵ another found increased numbers of regulatory T cells in AD skin.86 Reefer et al87 analyzed the properties of CD25^{hi} T-cell subtypes in patients with AD associated with increased serum IgE levels. CD25^{hi} T cells expressing regulatory T-cell markers (forkhead box protein 3, CCR4, and cutaneous lymphocyte-associated antigen) were increased in patients with AD compared with those seen in control subjects with low serum IgE levels. This phenomenon was linked to disease severity. Two subtypes of CD25^{hi} T cells were identified on the basis of differential expression of the chemokine receptor CCR6. Activated CCR6^{neg} cells secreted T_H2 cytokines, and coculture with effector T cells selectively enhanced IL-5 production. Moreover, induction of a T_H2-dominated cytokine profile on activation with bacterial superantigen was restricted to the CCR6^{neg} subtype. These studies indicate that despite a regulatory phenotype, activated CD25^{hi} T cells that lack expression of CCR6 promote T_H^2 responses and might therefore contribute to the atopic immune response.

T_H17 cells

 $T_H 17$ cells have also been identified in AD skin lesions and might therefore contribute to skin inflammation in patients with AD.⁸⁸ However, their expression is significantly less than that seen in patients with psoriasis.⁸⁹ Furthermore, $T_H 2$ cytokines, such as IL-4 and IL-13, inhibit IL-17–induced effects on generation of AMPs by keratinocytes.⁹⁰

Management

Recent approaches to the management of AD have focused on the development of improved skin barrier creams, early dietary interventions, and novel immunomodulators that can reduce skin inflammatory responses.^{51,91} There remains interest in treating infants with hydrolyzed infant formulas⁹² or probiotics to control eczema early in life by directing allergic responses.⁹³⁻⁹⁶ Perhaps the most interesting development is the observation that oral supplementation with vitamin D augments the innate immune response in patients with AD.⁹⁷ There also remains interest in the use of topical calcineurin inhibitors as an anti-inflammatory therapy. Promising novel anti-inflammatory therapies are also gaining attention. Although these require further controlled trials, they include lymphocyte function-associated molecule 3/IgG fusion protein⁹⁸ and anti-CD20.⁹⁹

REFERENCES

- Mortz CG, Lauritsen JM, Bindslev-Jensen C, Andersen KE. Prevalence of atopic dermatitis, asthma, allergic rhinitis, and hand and contact dermatitis in adolescents. The Odense Adolescence Cohort Study on Atopic Diseases and Dermatitis. Br J Dermatol 2001;144:523-32.
- Nielsen NH, Linneberg A, Menne T, Madsen F, Frølund L, Dirksen A, et al. Allergic contact sensitization in an adult Danish population: two cross-sectional surveys eight years apart (the Copenhagen Allergy Study). Acta Derm Venereol 2001;81:31-4.
- Fonacier L, Charlesworth EM, Mak WY, Bahna SL. American College of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology Patch Testing and Allergic Dermatologic Disease Survey: use of patch testing and effect of education on confidence, attitude, and usage. Am J Contact Dermat 2002;13:164-9.
- Beltrani V, Bernstein L, Cohen D, Fonacier L, Berardesca E, Caraffini S, Corazza M, et al. Contact dermatitis, a practice parameter. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;97(suppl):S1-38.
- Ayala F, Fabbrocini G, Bacchilega R, Berardesca E, Caraffini S, Corazza M, et al. Eyelid dermatitis: an evaluation of 447 patients. Am J Contact Dermat 2003;14: 69-74.

- Rietschel RL, Warshaw EM, Sasseville D, Fowler JF, DeLeo VA, Belsito DV, et al. Common contact allergens associated with eyelid dermatitis: data from the North American Contact Dermatitis Group 2003-2004 study period. Dermatitis 2007;18: 78-81.
- Guin JD. Eyelid dermatitis: experience in 203 cases. J Am Acad Dermatol 2002; 47:755-65.
- Valsecchi R, Imberti G, Martino D, Cainelli T. Eyelid dermatitis: an evaluation of 150 patients. Contact Dermatitis 1992;27:143-7.
- Duarte I, Terumi Nakano J, Lazzarini R. Hand eczema: evaluation of 250 patients. Am J Contact Dermat 1998;9:216-23.
- Edman B. Statistical relations between hand eczema and contact allergens. In: Menné T, Maibach HI, editors. Hand eczema. 2nd ed. Boca Raton (LA): CRC Press; 2000. p. 75-83.
- Simpson EL, Thompson MM, Hanifin JM. Prevalence and morphology of hand eczema in patients with atopic dermatitis. Dermatitis 2006;17:123-7.
- Warshaw E, Lee G, Storrs FJ. Hand dermatitis: a review of clinical features, therapeutic options, and long-term outcomes. Am J Contact Dermat 2003;14:119-37.
- Lazzarini R, Duarte I, Marzagao C. Contact dermatitis of the feet: a study of 53 cases. Dermatitis 2004;15:125-30.
- 14. Jacob SE, Zapolanski T. Systemic contact dermatitis. Dermatitis 2008;19:9-15.
- Hausermann P, Harr T, Bircher AJ. Baboon syndrome resulting from systemic drugs: is there strife between SDRIFE and allergic contact dermatitis syndrome? Contact Dermatitis 2004;51:297-310.
- Lee YA, Wahn U, Kehrt R, Tarani L, Businco L, Gustafsson D, et al. A major susceptibility locus for atopic dermatitis maps to chromosome 3q21. Nat Genet 2000; 26:470-3.
- Cookson WO, Ubhi B, Lawrence R, Abecasis GR, Walley AJ, Cox HE, et al. Genetic linkage of childhood atopic dermatitis to psoriasis susceptibility loci. Nat Genet 2001;27:372-3.
- Warshaw EM, Belsito DV, DeLeo VA, Fowler JF Jr, Maibach HI, Marks JG, et al. North American Contact Dermatitis Group patch-test results, 2003-2004 study period. Dermatitis 2008;19:129-36.
- 19. Kornik R, Zug KA. Nickel. Dermatitis 2008;19:3-8.
- Jensen CS, Menne T, Johansen JD. Systemic contact dermatitis after oral exposure to nickel: a review with a modified meta-analysis. Contact Dermatitis 2006;54: 79-86.
- Fowler J Jr, Taylor J, Storrs F, Sherertz E, Rietschel R, Pratt M, et al. Gold allergy in North America. Am J Contact Dermat 2001;12:3-5.
- 22. Ehrlich A, Belsito DV. Allergic contact dermatitis to gold. Cutis 2000;65:323-6.
- Johansen JD. Fragrance contact allergy: a clinical review. Am J Clin Dermatol 2003;4:789-98.
- 24. Storrs FJ. Fragrance. Dermatitis 2007;18:3-7.
- Lee B, Warshaw E. Lanolin allergy: history, epidemiology, responsible allergens, and management. Dermatitis 2008;19:63-72.
- Cashman AL, Warshaw EM. Parabens: a review of epidemiology, structure, allergenicity, and hormonal properties. Dermatitis 2005;16:57-66.
- 27. DeLeo VA. p-Phenylenediamine. Dermatitis 2006;17:53-5.
- Krasteva M, Cristaudo A, Hall B, Orton D, Rudzki E, Santucci B, et al. Contact sensitivity to hair dyes can be detected by the consumer open test. Eur J Dermatol 2002;12:322-6.
- 29. Fowler JF Jr. Cocamidopropyl betaine. Dermatitis 2004;15:3-4.
- 30. Isaksson M, Bruze M. Corticosteroids. Dermatitis 2005;16:3-5.
- Lepoittevin JP, Drieghe J, Dooms-Goossens A. Studies in patients with corticosteroid contact allergy. Understanding cross-reactivity among different steroids. Arch Dermatol 1995;131:31-7.
- Wilkinson SM. Corticosteroid cross-reactions: an alternative view. Contact Dermatitis 2000;42:59-63.
- Isaksson M, Andersen KE, Brandão FM, Bruynzeel DP, Bruze M, Camarasa JG, et al. Patch testing with corticosteroid mixes in Europe. A multicentre study of the EECDRG. Contact Dermatitis 2000;42:27-35.
- Köster R, Vieluf D, Kiehn M, Sommerauer M, Kähler J, Baldus S, et al. Nickel and molybdenum contact allergies in patients with coronary in-stent restenosis. Lancet 2000;356:1895-7.
- Iijima R, Ikari Y, Amiya E, Tanimoto S, Nakazawa G, Kyono H, et al. The impact of metallic allergy on stent implantation: metal allergy and recurrence of in-stent restenosis. Int J Cardiol 2005;104:319-25.
- Kütting B, Brehler R, Traupe H. Allergic contact dermatitis in children: strategies of prevention and risk management. Eur J Dermatol 2004;14:80-5.
- Fitch E, Harper E, Skorcheva I, Kurtz SE, Blauvelt A. Pathophysiology of psoriasis: recent advances on IL-23 and Th17 cytokines. Curr Rheumatol Rep 2007;9: 461-7.
- Zhao G, Feng X, Na A, Yongqiang J, Cai Q, Kong J, et al. Acute guttate psoriasis patients have positive *Streptococcus hemolyticus* throat cultures and elevated antistreptococcal M6 protein titers. J Dermatol 2005;32:91-6.

- Guttman-Yassky E, Lowes MA, Fuentes-Duculan J, Whynot J, Novitskaya I, Cardinale I, et al. Major differences in inflammatory dendritic cells and their products distinguish atopic dermatitis from psoriasis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119: 1210-7.
- Sitaru C, Zillikens D. Mechanisms of blister induction by autoantibodies. Exp Dermatol 2005;14:861-75.
- Mihai S, Sitaru C. Immunopathology and molecular diagnosis of autoimmune bullous diseases. J Cell Mol Med 2007;11:462-81.
- Joly P, Roujeau JC, Benichou J, Picard C, Dreno B, Delaporte E, et al. A comparison of oral and topical corticosteroids in patients with bullous pemphigoid. N Engl J Med 2002;346:321-7.
- Grattan CE, Humphreys F. Guidelines for evaluation and management of urticaria in adults and children. Br J Dermatol 2007;157:1116-23.
- Powell RJ, Du Toit GL, Siddique N, Leech SC, Dixon TA, Clark AT, et al. BSACI guidelines for the management of chronic urticaria and angio-oedema. Clin Exp Allergy 2007;37:631-50.
- Asero R, Riboldi P, Tedeschi A, Cugno M, Meroni P. Chronic urticaria: a disease at a crossroad between autoimmunity and coagulation. Autoimmun Rev 2007;7:71-6.
- Ferrer M, Kaplan AP. Chronic urticaria: what is new, where are we headed. Allergol Immunopathol (Madr) 2007;35:57-61.
- Brodell LA, Beck LA, Saini SS. Pathophysiology of chronic urticaria. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:291-7.
- Vonakis BM, Saini SS. New concepts in chronic urticaria. Curr Opin Immunol 2008;20:709-16.
- Morgan M, Khan DA. Therapeutic alternatives for chronic urticaria: an evidencebased review, part 2. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:517-26.
- Morgan M, Khan DA. Therapeutic alternatives for chronic urticaria: an evidencebased review, part 1. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:403-11.
- 51. Bieber T. Atopic dermatitis. N Engl J Med 2008;358:1483-94.
- De Benedetto A, Agnihothri R, McGirt LY, Bankova LG, Beck LA. Atopic dermatitis: a disease caused by innate immune defects? J Invest Dermatol 2009;129: 14-30.
- Baurecht H, Irvine AD, Novak N, Illig T, Buhler B, Ring J, et al. Toward a major risk factor for atopic eczema: meta-analysis of filaggrin polymorphism data. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1406-12.
- O'Regan GM, Sandilands A, McLean WH, Irvine AD. Filaggrin in atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:689-93.
- 55. Henderson J, Northstone K, Lee SP, Liao H, Zhao Y, Pembrey M, et al. The burden of disease associated with filaggrin mutations: a population-based, longitudinal birth cohort study. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:872-7.
- Brown SJ, Relton CL, Liao H, Zhao Y, Sandilands A, Wilson IJ, et al. Filaggrin null mutations and childhood atopic eczema: a population-based case-control study. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:940-6.
- Weidinger S, O'Sullivan M, Illig T, Baurecht H, Depner M, Rodriguez E, et al. Filaggrin mutations, atopic eczema, hay fever, and asthma in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1203-9.
- Rice NE, Patel BD, Lang IA, Kumari M, Frayling TM, Murray A, et al. Filaggrin gene mutations are associated with asthma and eczema in later life. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:834-6.
- Elias PM, Hatano Y, Williams ML. Basis for the barrier abnormality in atopic dermatitis: outside-inside-outside pathogenic mechanisms. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1337-43.
- Gupta J, Grube E, Ericksen MB, Stevenson MD, Lucky AW, Sheth AP, et al. Intrinsically defective skin barrier function in children with atopic dermatitis correlates with disease severity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:725-30.
- 61. Weidinger S, Baurecht H, Wagenpfeil S, Henderson J, Novak N, Sandilands A, et al. Analysis of the individual and aggregate genetic contributions of previously identified serine peptidase inhibitor Kazal type 5 (SPINK5), kallikrein-related peptidase 7 (KLK7), and filaggrin (FLG) polymorphisms to eczema risk. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:560-8.
- Howell MD, Kim BE, Gao P, Grant AV, Boguniewicz M, DeBenedetto A, et al. Cytokine modulation of AD filaggrin skin expression. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:150-5.
- Schauber J, Gallo RL. Antimicrobial peptides and the skin immune defense system. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:261-6.
- Mrabet-Dahbi S, Dalpke AH, Niebuhr M, Frey M, Draing C, Brand S, et al. The toll-like receptor 2 R753Q mutation modifies cytokine production and Toll-like receptor expression in atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121: 1013-9.
- Novak N, Peng W, Yu C. Network of myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells in atopic dermatitis. Adv Exp Med Biol 2007;601:97-104.
- Novak N, Allam JP, Hagemann T, Jenneck C, Laffer S, Valenta R, et al. Characterization of FcepsilonRI-bearing CD123 blood dendritic cell antigen-2 plasmacytoid dendritic cells in atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:364-70.

- Tversky JR, Le TV, Bieneman AP, Chichester KL, Hamilton RG, Schroeder JT. Human blood dendritic cells from allergic subjects have impaired capacity to produce interferon-alpha via Toll-like receptor 9. Clin Exp Allergy 2008;38:781-8.
- Schroeder JT, Bieneman AP, Xiao H, Chichester KL, Vasagar K, Saini S, et al. TLR9and FcepsilonRI-mediated responses oppose one another in plasmacytoid dendritic cells by down-regulating receptor expression. J Immunol 2005;175:5724-31.
- Wollenberg A, Wagner M, Gunther S, Towarowski A, Tuma E, Moderer M, et al. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells: a new cutaneous dendritic cell subset with distinct role in inflammatory skin diseases. J Invest Dermatol 2002;119:1096-102.
- Lebre MC, van Capel TM, Bos JD, Knol EF, Kapsenberg ML, de Jong EC. Aberrant function of peripheral blood myeloid and plasmacytoid dendritic cells in atopic dermatitis patients. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:969-76.
- Ong PY, Ohtake T, Brandt C, Strickland I, Boguniewicz M, Ganz T, et al. Endogenous antimicrobial peptides and skin infections in atopic dermatitis. N Engl J Med 2002;347:1151-60.
- Howell MD, Novak N, Bieber T, Pastore S, Girolomoni G, Boguniewicz M, et al. Interleukin-10 downregulates anti-microbial peptide expression in atopic dermatitis. J Invest Dermatol 2005;125:738-45.
- Kisich KO, Carspecken CW, Fieve S, Boguniewicz M, Leung DY. Defective killing of *Staphylococcus aureus* in atopic dermatitis is associated with reduced mobilization of human beta-defensin-3. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:62-8.
- Howell MD, Gallo RL, Boguniewicz M, Jones JF, Wong C, Streib JE, et al. Cytokine milieu of atopic dermatitis skin subverts the innate immune response to vaccinia virus. Immunity 2006;24:341-8.
- Howell MD, Wollenberg A, Gallo RL, Flaig M, Streib JE, Wong C, et al. Cathelicidin deficiency predisposes to eczema herpeticum. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:836-41.
- Akdis M, Trautmann A, Klunker S, Daigle I, Kucuksezer UC, Deglmann W, et al. T helper (Th) 2 predominance in atopic diseases is due to preferential apoptosis of circulating memory/effector Th1 cells. FASEB J 2003;17:1026-35.
- Higashi N, Gesser B, Kawana S, Thestrup-Pedersen K. Expression of IL-18 mRNA and secretion of IL-18 are reduced in monocytes from patients with atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;108:607-14.
- Machura E, Mazur B, Golemiec E, Pindel M, Halkiewicz F. Staphylococcus aureus skin colonization in atopic dermatitis children is associated with decreased IFNgamma production by peripheral blood CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2008;19:37-45.
- Raap U, Wichmann K, Bruder M, Stander S, Wedi B, Kapp A, et al. Correlation of IL-31 serum levels with severity of atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:421-3.
- Soumelis V, Reche PA, Kanzler H, Yuan W, Edward G, Homey B, et al. Human epithelial cells trigger dendritic cell mediated allergic inflammation by producing TSLP. Nat Immunol 2002;3:673-80.
- Yoo J, Omori M, Gyarmati D, Zhou B, Aye T, Brewer A, et al. Spontaneous atopic dermatitis in mice expressing an inducible thymic stromal lymphopoietin transgene specifically in the skin. J Exp Med 2005;202:541-9.
- Ebner S, Nguyen VA, Forstner M, Wang YH, Wolfram D, Liu YJ, et al. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin converts human epidermal Langerhans cells into antigen-presenting cells that induce proallergic T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:982-90.
- Novak N, Valenta R, Bohle B, Laffer S, Haberstok J, Kraft S, et al. FcepsilonRI engagement of Langerhans cell-like dendritic cells and inflammatory dendritic

epidermal cell-like dendritic cells induces chemotactic signals and different Tcell phenotypes in vitro. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:949-57.

- Lin W, Truong N, Grossman WJ, Haribhai D, Williams CB, Wang J, et al. Allergic dysregulation and hyperimmunoglobulinemia E in Foxp3 mutant mice. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:1106-15.
- Verhagen J, Akdis M, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Schmid-Grendelmeier P, Hijnen D, Knol EF, et al. Absence of T-regulatory cell expression and function in atopic dermatitis skin. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:176-83.
- Szegedi A, Barath S, Nagy G, Szodoray P, Gal M, Sipka S, et al. Regulatory T cells in atopic dermatitis: epidermal dendritic cell clusters may contribute to their local expansion. Br J Dermatol 2009;160:984-93.
- Reefer AJ, Satinover SM, Solga MD, Lannigan JA, Nguyen JT, Wilson BB, et al. Analysis of CD25hiCD4+ "regulatory" T-cell subtypes in atopic dermatitis reveals a novel T(H)2-like population. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:415-22.
- Guttman-Yassky E, Lowes MA, Fuentes-Duculan J, Zaba LC, Cardinale I Nograles KE, et al. Low expression of the IL-23/Th17 pathway in atopic dermatitis compared to psoriasis. J Immunol 2008;181:7420-7.
- Nograles KE, Zaba LC, Shemer A, Fuentes-Duculan J, Cardinale I, Kikuchi T, et al. IL-22 producing "T22" T-cells account for up-regulated IL-22 in atopic dermatitis (AD), despite reduced IL-17 producing Th17 T-cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1244-52, e2.
- Eyerich K, Pennino D, Scarponi C, Foerster S, Nasorri F, Behrendt H, et al. IL-17 in atopic eczema: linking allergen-specific adaptive and microbial-triggered innate immune response. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:59-66.
- Jung T, Stingl G. Atopic dermatitis: Therapeutic concepts evolving from new pathophysiologic insights. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1074-81.
- 92. von Berg A, Filipiak-Pittroff B, Kramer U, Link E, Bollrath C, Brockow I, et al. Preventive effect of hydrolyzed infant formulas persists until age 6 years: longterm results from the German Infant Nutritional Intervention Study (GINI). J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1442-7.
- Wang M, Karlsson C, Olsson C, Adlerberth I, Wold AE, Strachan DP, et al. Reduced diversity in the early fecal microbiota of infants with atopic eczema. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:129-34.
- Gore C, Munro K, Lay C, Bibiloni R, Morris J, Woodcock A, et al. *Bifidobacterium pseudocatenulatum* is associated with atopic eczema: a nested case-control study investigating the fecal microbiota of infants. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:135-40.
- Wickens K, Black PN, Stanley TV, Mitchell E, Fitzharris P, Tannock GW, et al. A differential effect of 2 probiotics in the prevention of eczema and atopy: a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:788-94.
- Lee J, Seto D, Bielory L. Meta-analysis of clinical trials of probiotics for prevention and treatment of pediatric atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121: 116-21, e11.
- Hata TR, Kotol P, Jackson M, Nguyen M, Paik A, Udall D, et al. Administration of oral vitamin D induces cathelicidin production in atopic individuals. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:928-30.
- Simon D, Wittwer J, Kostylina G, Buettiker U, Simon HU, Yawalkar N. Alefacept (lymphocyte function-associated molecule 3/IgG fusion protein) treatment for atopic eczema. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:423-4.
- Simon D, Hosli S, Kostylina G, Yawalkar N, Simon HU. Anti-CD20 (rituximab) treatment improves atopic eczema. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:122-8.

Environmental and occupational allergies

David Peden, MD,^a and Charles E. Reed, MD^b Chapel Hill, NC, and Rochester, Minn

Airborne allergens are the major cause of allergic rhinitis and asthma. Daily exposure comes from indoor sources, chiefly at home but occasionally at schools or offices. Seasonal exposure to outdoor allergens, pollens, and molds is another important source. Exposure to unusual substances at work causes occupational asthma, accounting for about 5% of asthma in adults. Indoor and outdoor air pollutants trigger airway inflammation and increase the severity of asthma. Diesel exhaust particles increase the production of IgE antibodies. Identification and reduction of exposure to allergens is a very important part of the management of respiratory allergic diseases. The first section of this chapter discusses domestic allergens, arthropods (mites and cockroaches), molds, and mammals (pets and mice). Indoor humidity and water damage are important factors in the production of mite and mold allergens, and discarded human food items are important sources of proliferation of cockroaches and mice. Means of identifying and reducing exposure are presented. The second section discusses outdoor allergens: pollens and molds. The particular plants or molds and the amount of exposure to these allergens is determined by the local climate, and local pollen and mold counts are available to determine the time and amount of exposure. Climate change is already having an important effect on the distribution and amount of outdoor allergens. The third section discusses indoor and outdoor air pollution and methods that individuals can take to reduce indoor pollution in addition to eliminating cigarette smoking. The fourth section discusses the diagnosis and management of occupational asthma. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S150-60.)

Key words: Allergens, indoor environment, mites, cockroaches, mice, pets, molds, pollens, humidity, water damage, air pollution, occupational asthma, climate change

Two key factors influence the development and severity of allergic disease: host factors and environmental factors. Environmental factors include the specific allergens that are the targets of the IgE-mediated immune response, those elements of the environment that influence the presence of those allergens, and indoor and outdoor air pollutants. Also, environmental stimulants

Reprint requests: Charles E. Reed, MD, 9193 Bald Eagle Rd, PO Box 158, Boulder Junction, WI 54512. E-mail: cereed@centurytel.net.

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.073

Abbreviations used	
DEP: Diesel exhaust particle	
ETS: Environmental tobacco smoke	
HEPA: High-efficiency particulate air	
NO ₂ : Nitrogen dioxide	
SO ₂ : Sulfur dioxide	

of innate immunity influence the development of allergic responses. Although pharmacologic treatments focus on host factors, interventions directed at environmental factors are critical for optimal management of allergic disease, as well as its prevention. Environments can be defined as domestic, outdoors, and occupational, and this chapter will focus on the identification of environmental exposures and methods of intervention for their control.

INDOOR DOMESTIC ALLERGY Background

The primary indoor allergens that contribute to allergic disease include arthropod allergens, mammalian allergens (from either pets or pests), and fungal allergens.¹⁻⁵ Additionally, indoor pollutants can also influence host response to allergens and should be considered when developing environmental interventions.⁶ Seasonal outdoor allergens can also play a role in the indoor environment when they penetrate into the indoor setting.⁶

Pathogenesis: Allergens

There is overwhelming evidence that indoor domestic allergens play a key role in allergic disease. The primary arthropod allergens associated with allergic disease are house dust mites and cockroaches.

House dust mite allergen. The 2 primary species of house dust mite associated with asthma are *Dermatophagoides farinae* and *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*. The prevalence of IgE sensitization to mites varies with the local environment; arid environments are associated with low-level sensitization (5%), whereas up to 60% of the population can be sensitized in humid locales. Exposure to mite allergens has been associated not only with the severity of allergic disease but also with disease pathogenesis.^{3,4,6-8}

These microscopic arachnids do not bite humans or other animals but feed on human and animal dander and are found in bedding, upholstery, and carpeting. House dust mites require humid environments because they directly absorb water from the air, with critical relative humidity ranging from 55% to 75% depending on the ambient temperature. There are 2 major groups of mite allergens, with group 1 being derived from proteins found in the mite gut and group 2 being primarily male reproductive glycoproteins. A major source of mite allergens is mite fecal pellets. These allergens are found on particles that range from 10 to 20 μ m in size, which means they tend to settle on surfaces and are not suspended in ambient air.^{9,10}

From ^athe Department of Pediatrics, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, and ^bthe Department of Medicine, Mayo Clinic, Rochester.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: D. Peden is a consultant for ICAGEN, GlaxoSmithKline, Genentech, and Funxional Therapeutics Ltd and has received research support from the National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, and National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences, and National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. C. E. Reed has declared that he has no conflict of interest.

Received for publication September 15, 2009; revised October 23, 2009; accepted for publication October 28, 2009.

Cockroach allergen. Cockroaches represent another significant source of allergens, with the German cockroach (*Blatella germanica*) and the American cockroach (*Periplaneta americana*) being the most frequently encountered species in American homes. Cockroach allergy plays a critical role in asthma pathogenesis in the inner city, with the degree of sensitization being linked to the likelihood of requiring urgent or emergency treatment for asthma in urban populations. It has been reported that up 40% of urban children and 20% of suburban children are sensitized to cockroach allergens.^{9,10}

Cockroaches tend to feed on discarded human food items. Thus they are attracted to locations in which such materials are readily available. Although they are found in single-family homes, they are more successful in townhomes and multifamily dwellings, which have a higher concentration of persons and, consequently, more discarded food. Cockroaches live in confined spaces, often in walls and between floors in large buildings, and are more active at night.¹¹

Cockroach allergens derive from the bodies and feces of these insects. Like mite allergens, cockroach allergens tend to be found on larger particles (10-40 μ m in diameter) and thus are more likely to be found in settled house dust rather than on suspended particles in ambient air. Cockroach allergen can be found in high concentrations on floors, carpets, counters, and other flat surfaces, especially in rooms that contain discarded or stored food. Cockroach allergens have also been reported in bedding, although this might be from passive transport of allergens from floor dust to the bed by persons living in cockroach-infested locations.^{9,11}

Mouse allergy. Rodent allergens are also important allergens in the inner city, with mice being more common in domestic settings than rats because rats tend to stay outdoors. Mouse allergen exposure has been associated with decreased asthma control in inner-city residents. Mouse allergen has also been found in suburban settings and single-family homes but at levels that are typically 100- to 1,000-fold less than those reported in inner-city dwellings.

Mouse allergens are present in urine and are associated with pheromones and the mating behavior of these animals. Rodent urine is easily aerosolized, and thus rodent allergens can be found in smaller particles (<10 μ m in diameter), which can be suspended in ambient air. Like cockroaches, feral mice tend to nest in small hidden spaces and are active primarily at night. Thus it is relatively rare to encounter these animals during the day. These animals are also attracted to discarded human food materials, and thus mouse allergen might be found in greater concentrations in areas where garbage is stored before disposal. In the event that mice are kept as pets, exposure to mouse allergen is similar to that of animal handlers and is principally in the bedding of the cages in which the animals are kept.^{7,12-17}

Pet allergy. Mammalian pets are also a source of allergens, with dogs and cats being by far the most common pets in the United States. Common allergens derived from dogs and cats include Can f 1 and Fel d 1 and can be derived from saliva, dander, or other secretions. Like rodents, dog and cat allergens are found in small aerosolized particles (<10 μ m in diameter) and can be found suspended in ambient air.^{4,18-21} These allergens, especially those from cats, can be carried to other locations on the clothing of persons who own cats. It has also been reported that dog and cat allergens are found in house dust of homes with and without

animals. Thus community exposure to these and probably many other domestic allergens likely contributes to exposure to these allergens outside of the home.^{7,9}

There is a paradox that has developed with regard to the role that pets have in asthma and atopic disease pathogenesis. It has been argued that many persons with pet allergy do not have cats in their homes, and conversely, many persons who live with mammalian pets do not have clinical disease.^{22,23} It has been reported that owning mammalian pets might actually be protective against the development of atopy.²⁴ Whether this is due to associated increases in domestic endotoxin levels (which, according to the hygiene hypothesis, would protect against atopy) or development of immunologic tolerance is unclear.²⁴ However, there is strong consensus that in persons with IgE sensitization to mammalian pets and clinical disease, increased exposure to pet allergen is deleterious.

Mold allergy. Mold is a term that encompasses hundreds of species of saprophytic fungi that can be found in the indoor environment. Molds require high humidity and moisture, adequate temperature, and nutrients. It is clear that IgE sensitization can occur to molds, and there is great interest in the role these allergens play in asthma exacerbation and pathogenesis. Quantifying mold exposure can be very complex and is not standardized for clinical practice. Methods for this include culture of spores from recovered environmental samples, spore counts, and assessment of fungal allergens in recovered house dust or other fungal products (eg, 1-3 β -glucans, which themselves exert health effects). Of note, mold spores are between 2 and 10 μ m in size and thus can remain in ambient air for extended periods of time.

The variety of measures used in mold quantification has complicated the study of the role of indoor fungi in asthma. However, it is known that *Alternaria* species in outdoor settings is linked to increased asthma severity and airway reactivity. In the Inner City Asthma Consortium Studies indoor mold levels correlated well with outdoor levels, emphasizing that the outdoor environment plays an important role in establishing indoor mold levels. The National Academy of Science reviewed the relationship of mold and fungal exposures to asthma exacerbation and pathogenesis and stated that there was sufficient evidence that fungal allergen exposure caused disease exacerbation in sensitized subjects but that the existing data were inconclusive regarding the role of fungal exposures on disease pathogenesis.

Pathogenesis: Nonallergens

Indoor combustion. Combustion of biological matter results in notable indoor air pollution and often is due to burning of tobacco, wood, and other plant fuels.²⁵⁻²⁸ Byproducts of plantfuel combustion include particulates, which are rich in polyaromatic hydrocarbons, and other constituents that are converted intracellularly to a number of oxidant species.²⁹ Burning of wood in indoor stoves and fireplaces generates a number of particulates and oxidant gases and is strongly associated with increased respiratory tract illness. However, environmental tobacco smoke (ETS; side-stream smoke from the burning end of a cigarette and exhaled mainstream smoke from a smoker) is the most significant and remediable indoor air pollutant in the United States. An example of the effect of ETS on indoor particulate levels is shown in a study of 11 hospitality locations (primarily restaurants) in which smoking and nonsmoking sections were maintained. The

average concentration of particulate matter with a diameter in the range of 2.5 μ m in smoking areas was 177 μ g/m³ versus 87 μ g/m³ in the nonsmoking section, which is still 29 times higher than that in truly smoke-free air and 6 times higher than that of local outdoor air.³⁰

Exposure to ETS is unequivocally associated with exacerbation of asthma and is a notable contributing factor to disease severity and pathogenesis, with numerous reviews outlining the effect of ETS on asthma exacerbation and sensitization to allergens.^{1,25,29,31-38} Experimental exposure to ETS augments nasal responses to allergen in atopic human subjects, with investigators reporting increased allergen-induced specific IgE and IgG4 levels; increased IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 levels; decreased IFN- γ levels; and increased amounts of postallergen histamine in nasal lavage fluid.³⁹ Taken together, these studies provide initial mechanistic support to the epidemiologic reports suggesting that ETS exposure enhances the development of atopy and asthma.^{29,40,41}

Another significant indoor pollutant is nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), which derives from use of natural gas appliances, especially if they are poorly maintained or poorly vented. Increased levels of NO₂ in domestic settings are associated with increased respiratory symptoms, such as cough, wheeze, production of phlegm, and bronchitis in exposed children, as well as an enhancement of the effect of viral infection in patients with asthma.⁴²⁻⁴⁶

Biological agents. Biological contaminants certainly contribute to poor air quality, including indoor endotoxin and products from gram-positive bacteria, and $1,3-\beta$ -glucans from molds might also affect airway inflammation in both atopic and nonatopic subjects. There are clearly 2 sides to the role that indoor biological agents might play in asthma because a great many articles have described the apparent protective effect that endotoxin and other agents have in the development of asthma. However, others have shown that increased indoor endotoxin levels are associated with increased respiratory tract illness in both allergic and nonallergic persons in both domestic⁴⁷ and occupational⁴⁸⁻⁵⁰ settings. Endotoxin exposure seems to protect infants from asthma but increases it in adults. In domestic settings the number of animals (dogs, cats, and evidence of rodents) and persons living in the home correlate with the amount of endotoxin present.

Humidity. Indoor relative humidity is increasingly recognized as an important factor in determining asthma severity. Decreased levels of humidity are associated with decreased severity of asthma.⁵¹⁻⁵³ In a large cross-sectional study of fourth-grade schoolchildren in Munich, Germany, Nicolai et al⁵⁴ identified 234 children with active asthma, with 155 of these children undergoing lung function and nonspecific airway reactivity tests within a 3-year span. Dampness was associated with increased nighttime wheeze and shortness of breath but not with persisting asthma. Risk factors for bronchial hyperreactivity in adolescence included allergen exposure and damp housing conditions. Mite antigen levels were examined from homes of 70% of the asthma cohort and found to significantly correlate with dampness and bronchial hyperreactivity. However, the effect of dampness was not due to mite allergen alone because bronchial hyperreactivity remained significantly correlated with humidity, even when adjusting for mite allergen levels.

Diagnosis

General considerations. The items outlined in this diagnosis section have been reviewed extensively elsewhere.^{7,9,55-57}

Evaluation of environmental allergy involves a number of important elements: a clinical history consistent with allergic airway disease, the presence of IgE sensitization to suspect allergens, and determination of exposure to increased levels of environmental allergens, as well as nonallergenic factors that contribute to disease. Frequently, the clinical history includes a number of general points found in most patients with allergic airway disease. These include a history of recurrent respiratory disease, nighttime cough, exercise intolerance caused by cough or wheeze that occurs after aerobic exercise, and exacerbations associated with viral illness. However, other elements of the history might suggest strong environmental factors. This can include improvement of symptoms on vacation or other periods when the patient is away from his or her primary home or, conversely, worsening of symptoms when visiting a new environment. Although much of this discussion has focused on asthma, symptoms of allergic rhinitis and conjunctivitis can also increase at these times.

An environmental health history can be complicated by a number of factors. Many persons, especially children in dual custodial families, might live in more than 1 location on a regular or intermittent basis. Additionally, many patients might not be forthcoming regarding environmental factors in the home that could be relevant. Such factors can include increased symptoms with the addition of a new pet, smoking behavior of a parent (or the patient), or the presence of cockroaches or mice in the home. Patients can also be exposed to allergens in other settings in which they have less control, such as school buildings or work sites. For instance, it has been shown that allergen levels in day care settings might frequently exceed those levels shown to induce symptoms in domestic settings.

It is also important to establish that IgE-mediated processes are viable candidate mechanisms for a given subject's allergic disorders. Skin or serologic testing of allergen-specific IgE to appropriate allergens should be carried out for all patients presenting with a history consistent with allergic disease. Mite allergen testing should be conducted for most patients living in all but the most arid locations, many of which are above 5,000 feet in elevation. Testing for cockroach allergen should be considered for all patients but especially for those patients who live in multifamily dwellings or other institutional housing settings (eg, military barracks, colleges, and detention centers).

Testing for pet allergens should be considered for persons who own a pet or are going to move to a location in which a dog or cat has been owned by the previous occupants. Rodent allergy testing should be considered for those with indications for cockroach allergy. However, mouse allergens might be more widespread than previously thought. Mold allergens should be considered, especially for those living in damp environments. Although there are hosts of molds one might assess, *Alternaria, Aspergillus*, and *Penicillium* species are perhaps the most common indoor fungi. This list should also be expanded based on local mold populations. If there is doubt that respiratory symptoms are due to allergic asthma, other evaluations, including chest and sinus imaging, methacholine testing, and perhaps exercise testing should be considered.

Environmental history for mites. There are specific questions that are especially helpful to establish that specific allergen exposures might be contributing to disease. As noted above, house dust mites require humid environments and reasonably warm ambient temperatures. Additionally, if the amount of animal and human dander available to the mites is increased (many persons in a given bed, persons with eczema, and not

	HEPA filter	Dehumidification and air conditioning	Washing bedding in hot water	Professional extermination	Removal of allergen source or contaminant	Cleaning of walls and floors	Securing food waste	Inspect crawlspace	Repair wall and floor cracks
House dust mites		XX	XX			XX		XX	
Cockroach				XX		XX	XX		XX
Pets	XX				XX	XX			
Mice	XX			XX		XX	XX		XX
Molds	XX	XX				XX		XX	
Tobacco smoke	XX				XX				

TABLE I. Domestic environmental interventions by allergen or pollutant source

changing or washing sheets frequently), then the chance of mite allergen exposure is increased. Non–air-conditioned homes also have increased humidity, and this is an increased risk for mite allergen exposure. Indeed, it is not uncommon for persons to actively humidify the bedroom of an asthmatic subject, thinking that this intervention will be helpful. In fact, it often is exactly the wrong thing to do. Recently, home kits have been developed for use by homeowners to determine whether they have increased exposure to mite allergens.

Environmental history for cockroaches. Factors that might increase cockroach exposure include living in multifamily dwellings, the presence of available (open-pail or undisposed) waste food, and infestation with cockroaches in neighboring units of an apartment or condominium. Surveying the living space for cockroaches at night (they are less active during the day), especially in kitchen areas and places where food is consumed, is useful to confirm that cockroach infestation (and thus exposure) has occurred. Additionally, adhesive bait traps can be set, with recovered cockroaches serving as an indicator of total cockroach burden in the dwelling. If it remains unclear whether cockroach infestation has occurred, then a professional exterminator or entomologist can be consulted.

Environmental history for mice. Discovery of rodent droppings is the most common sign of an infestation. However, one might need to inspect crawlspaces, attics, and other hidden areas of the home to find mouse nests. Occasionally, mice can be found moving at night, and therefore nocturnal inspections might be helpful. Scratching sounds can also be heard with mouse infestation.

Environmental history for mold. Determining whether mold exposure is playing a role in a patient's disease is not standardized and can be frustrating. Demonstration of fungal colonies on drywall, caulking, and floor spaces suggests that molds might be playing an important role. Additionally, moisture plays a significant role in supporting mold populations. Homes that have been flooded or have been water damaged are more likely to harbor mold. Examination of plumbing for leaks might reveal an area that has been colonized by mold. Many environmental contractors offer testing for mold spore counts, often by sampling the ambient atmosphere and then determining how many fungal cultures are present. Unfortunately, such tests are not standardized, and it is difficult, if not impossible, to know what level of mold spores in ambient air represent a health risk. However, if one is interested in establishing whether a specific humidity intervention is useful, one might get a baseline assessment and undertake it again when the work is done.

Humidity and pollution. As noted above, there are a number of nonallergenic factors that can affect disease. Humidity and moisture control is one of these factors, and it has been briefly discussed with regard to mold exposures. The best way to determine whether the relative humidity is too high or too low

is to measure it with a hygrometer or relative humidity gauge. Mechanical or electronic hygrometers can be purchased at a hardware store or building-supply store and will provide a good assessment of indoor relative humidity levels. Use of air conditioning and dehumidification are essential elements of humidity control in most temperate climates. Ideally, relative humidity should be no higher than 50% to 55% in the summer and 30% in the winter. Fireplaces can also be sources of water vapor, as well as other gases and particulates.

If persons who live in the house are smokers, this will be an important source of indoor pollutants. Although it is preferable that one does not smoke, there is reduced particulate pollution if smokers truly smoke outside. Many indoor air cleaners that are touted to decrease ambient air tobacco smoke are not very effective. Other indoor sources of pollution include gas stoves, furnaces, and artificial logs. Questions should focus on how well these devices are maintained and whether the exhaust is adequately ventilated.

Treatment

Interventions for environmental allergy can be focused on decreasing host reactivity to allergens (medically with inhaled or nasal corticosteroids, leukotriene inhibitors, antihistamines, short- and long-acting β -agonists, or allergen immunotherapy) and decreasing exposure to environmental allergens and adjuvants (Table I). Recent studies suggest that environmental interventions are most effective when an integrated approach is used in which the patient's specific allergen sensitivities and all of the appropriate environmental factors are simultaneously and appropriately addressed.

As noted in preceding sections, control of indoor humidity and moisture is essential for control of many allergens, including house dust mites and fungi, which are very sensitive to humidity. Air conditioning and dehumidification can be useful in decreasing humidity. Appropriate venting of kitchen and bathroom spaces is also an important intervention, as is checking for leaking plumbing fixtures and appropriate vapor shields in crawlspaces.

Indoor sources of combustion should also be assessed for their effect on indoor air quality. Fireplaces are sources of water vapor, particulates, and various gases, including carbon monoxide and nitrogen oxides, in homes. Gas stoves and furnaces can be sources of NO_2 and carbon monoxide. It is important that these sources of pollutants be well ventilated. There is also some evidence that smoking cigarettes only outside the home might decrease indoor particulate levels, although promotion of truly smoke-free homes is the optimal solution.

Some indoor activities have been associated with increased indoor pollutant and allergen levels, including use of humidifiers, gas cooking, sweeping, and smoking. Additionally, as noted earlier, using air conditioning, keeping windows closed, and staying indoors decreases the likelihood that outdoor environmental agents (humidity, pollens, molds, ozone, and particulate matter) will infiltrate the indoor setting.

High-efficiency particulate air (HEPA) filters might be useful in decreasing exposure to certain allergens or pollutants. They are most helpful for agents found on particles small enough to be suspended in ambient air (generally <10 μ m in diameter) and include allergens from mammalian pets or vermin, fungal spores, and particulates derived from wood or tobacco burning (although HEPA filtration should not be the preferred method of decreasing ETS exposure).

Measures used to control house dust mites depend on decreasing humidity, washing bedding in hot water (>130°F), and using mite-impermeable sheets, pillow covers, and mattress covers. However, some studies question the effectiveness of this latter approach. Cockroach control should involve professional extermination, removal of food sources, and checking walls, floors, and plumbing fixtures for holes or gaps and filling these to prevent these insects from entering the building again.⁵⁸⁻⁶² Ironically, control of mouse allergens includes many of the same concepts as control of cockroach allergen but should also include inspection of crawlspaces and other hidden areas for nests. Because of the large size of the particles that contain most mite and cockroach allergens, HEPA filters are not useful interventions for these exposures, although they can be useful for rodent allergen control.

Optimal control of pet allergen exposure involves removal of the pet and thorough cleaning of the home. However, even with these measures, pet allergens can persist for up to 6 months. Some have reported that washing pets on a regular basis (especially cats) might decrease allergen exposures. In the event that removal of an animal is not feasible, keeping the pet in an area of the home isolated from the patient's bedroom is often recommended.

Although some meta-analyses suggest that there is insufficient evidence to support the use of allergen control measures as a treatment for asthma, many recent studies demonstrate that maneuvers to decrease allergen levels in a domestic setting are effective in decreasing allergens and decreasing asthma severity.^{61,62} These studies also suggest that integrated, multifaceted approaches are more effective than one approach alone.⁶³ An integrated approach includes establishing the IgE sensitization of the patient and designing an allergen control program to account for decreasing the relevant allergen and adjuvant agents that can affect disease.

OUTDOOR ALLERGENS AND CLIMATE CHANGE Background

Airborne pollens and molds are important causes of allergic rhinitis and asthma and therefore have been a major focus of research since the 19th century. In as much as the details of each local climate determine which plants and molds will grow there, recently, there has been considerable interest in the effect of climate change on outdoor allergens.⁶⁴ The dates and amount of exposure to specific allergens at specific locations can be measured by using several methods. The most common is microscopic identification of the individual pollen grains and mold spores using Rotorod samplers or Burkard spore traps. Exposure to particular species of molds can also be determined by culturing of airborne particles. Particle size and allergen concentration can be determined by using filtration samplers with immunochemical

assay of the filter.⁶⁴⁻⁶⁶ Information about outdoor allergen concentrations at many locations is available from the National Allergy Bureau (www.aaaai.org/nab/).

Pollens

Tree pollens are shed in the spring, grass pollens in early summer, and weed pollens (especially ragweed) in late summer and fall. Pollen grains deposit on the nasal mucosa and release allergenic proteins to cause hay fever. Pollen grains are too large to be respirable, and therefore they do not reach the bronchi to cause asthma. Furthermore, the timing of pollen-induced asthma differs from that of hay fever in 2 ways: it starts later in the season and persists after the season ends. Also, it is worse during thunderstorms. Many of the important allergens of pollens lie on the outside of the cell membrane, the exine. They are not produced by the pollen cell itself but are stuccoed onto the exine by other cells of the male flower. A considerable amount of these allergens remain behind for weeks after the pollen is shed. Respirable bits of this part of the plant become airborne, especially from gusts of wind during thunderstorms. It is also possible that allergens extracted from pollen grains by raindrops can become airborne dust particles after drying.⁶⁷ This is one reason that asthma symptoms begin after hay fever symptoms and persist longer.

Molds

Allergy to outdoor molds, especially Alternaria alternata, is a more important cause of asthma than pollen.^{68,69} Other important species include Cladosporium, Penicillium, Aspergillus, and Helminthosporium. Because air-sampling methods rely chiefly on mold spores, it is often assumed that the spores are the main source of the allergens. However, a spore is no more the whole organism than an acorn is an oak tree, and Alternaria species spores, like pollen grains, are too large to penetrate into the bronchi. More important sources of allergen-containing particles are the hyphae (which are fibrous and therefore stay suspended in the airstream) and dust from the area where the mold was growing and excreting digestive enzymes. This is important because mold proteases are not only allergens but also cause mast cell/eosinophil inflammation and promote IgE to other proteins through stimulation of protease-activated receptors.^{64,66,70,71} Unfortunately, unlike the important pollen extracts, commercial mold extracts are not standardized and might not contain all the important allergenic molecules.⁷² As a result, in vitro tests for IgE antibody to some molds (especially Aspergillus and Penicillium species but fortunately not Alternaria species) are more reliable than skin tests.

Climate change

Global warming is accelerating; an average warming of 1°C to 2°C is certain to occur in this century. If current emissions and land-use trends continue unchecked, increases in the prevalence and severity of asthma and related allergic diseases mediated through worsening ambient air pollution and increased pollen production are anticipated.⁶⁴ The sea will rise, and storms and drought cycles will increase. The pattern of change will vary regionally depending on latitude, altitude, rainfall and storms, land-use patterns, urbanization, transportation, and energy production.

TABLE II. What do we know about climate change and asthma?

What do we know?

Ambient air pollution increases the frequency and severity of asthma attacks and the number of symptomatic days.

Pollen, air pollution, and weather interact and affect the clinical expression of allergic disease.

Climate change is unequivocal, accelerating, and largely anthropogenic and will continue through at least the 21st century.

Climate change is measurably affecting the timing, distribution, quantity, and quality of aeroallergens and changing the distribution and severity of allergic disease.

Climate change alters local weather patterns, including minimum and maximum temperatures, precipitation, and storms, all of which affect the burden of allergic disease.

Warming temperatures promote production of ground-level ozone, which worsens asthma.

There are clinical interventions that can be used to minimize climate change–related increases in asthma and allergic disease (secondary prevention). Greenhouse gas mitigation is the current global recommendation for stabilizing the climate (primary prevention).

What is still unknown?

Future air quality will be determined by energy and transportation choices, economic development, and population growth.

The degree to which human intervention and planning can minimize changes in vegetation and aeroallergen exposure remains unexplored.

The rate and magnitude of climate change in the future will depend on how rapidly and successfully global mitigation and adaptation strategies are deployed.

The outcome of crossing climate tipping points is unknown but potentially very grave for large portions of the global population.

New technologies addressing climate change and air pollution, as well as new medical treatments for asthma, allergic disease, or both could alter current predictions and trends.

Used with permission from Shea et al.⁶⁴

Climate changes have profound effects on vegetation and floristic zones. Between 1990 and 2006, hardiness zones moved substantially northward in the United States because of the warming climate. In urban areas, where CO₂ levels were 30% higher and temperatures were 2°C higher than in matched rural areas, ragweed grew faster and larger and produced more pollen.⁶⁴ In general, increased temperatures produce earlier flowering and longer pollen production. Increased CO₂ levels produce pollen production and might cause some plant proteins to become more allergenic. Table II summarizes the effect of climate change on allergic respiratory disease.

Management

In addition to the usual pharmacologic treatment for allergic rhinitis and asthma, avoidance of exposure to outdoor allergens is an important part of management. The patient should be advised to stay indoors in an air-conditioned building as much as possible. Many patients find it practical to take their summer vacation in a location where there is little or no exposure. In exceptional cases in which asthma is unusually severe, such as *Alternaria* species– induced asthma in the Midwest, it might be advisable for the patient to move to a climate where *Alternaria* species is minimal, like the shores of the Pacific Ocean.

AIR POLLUTION AND ASTHMA

Increased exposure to respirable particulate matter (<10 μ m in size) is associated with exacerbation of asthma across the world.⁷⁴⁻⁸³ Studies performed in Utah clearly demonstrated the relationship between airborne particulates and occurrence of respiratory disease associated with the activity of a steel mill that was inactive for a year because of a labor dispute.^{84,85} Occurrence of asthma and the level of particulates were less during the strike year compared with those during nonstrike years. The relationship of proximity to a roadway, and presumably vehicular traffic, is correlated with increased asthma. In a study of approximately 6,200 German children, traffic counts correlated with active asthma, cough, and wheeze.⁵¹ In a study in the United

Kingdom,⁸⁶ children less than 5 years old were more likely to be admitted to the hospital for asthma if they lived within 500 m from a heavily traveled road. The effects of specific pollutants are outlined below, and sources for many of these pollutants are listed in Table III.

Diesel exhaust and allergy

Diesel exhaust particles (DEPs) have been shown in numerous animal, *in vitro*, and human challenge studies to skew immune responses toward a T_{H2} response.^{72,73,87-90} It is thought that this effect of diesel results from oxidative stress generated by the conversion of polyaromatic hydrocarbons to quinones. In human subjects nasal challenge studies have shown that DEPs increased nasal IgE production. In subsequent studies, which are extensively reviewed elsewhere,^{29,41,87-89} this group has reported that DEP challenge of the nasal mucosa causes increased T_{H2} cytokine production by cells in recovered nasal lavage fluid. DEPs also enhance ragweed-specific IgE and IgG responses to ragweed allergen, which were characterized by increased expression of T_{H2} cytokines and decreased expression of IFN- γ and IL-2. DEP challenge can also shift the primary immune responses of the nasal mucosa in human subjects toward a T_{H2} phenotype, yielding allergen-specific IgE.⁹¹

Sulfur dioxide

The effects of sulfur dioxide (SO₂) have been extensively reviewed.⁹²⁻⁹⁵ Total emergency department visits for respiratory problems and increased hospital admission rates have been linked with increased ambient exposure to SO₂. In children decreased lung function has been linked to increases in ambient SO₂ levels, and the likelihood of chronic asthma or obstructive lung disease likewise is associated with lifetime exposure to SO₂. However, in many of these studies, it is difficult to separate the effects of SO₂ from those of particulate air pollutants. Additionally, ambient SO₂ might contribute to acid aerosol (H₂SO₄) formation and might exert effects either as a gas or by contributing to H₂SO₄ particle formation.

TABLE III. Sources for air pollutants that cause asthma (source: http://www.epa.gov/air/emissions/index)

SO₂: Burning of coal, oil, and fossil fuels with a high sulfur content, usually power generation and industrial sites

NO₂: On- and off-road vehicle use, electricity generation, industrial processes, fossil fuel burning

Ozone: Derived from interaction of NO_2 and related nitrogen oxides with sunlight (UV light); thus this depends on vehicle use.

Particulate matter: Uncontrolled fire and planned wood combustion, road dust, electricity generation, and vehicle use

NO₂

There is a strong relationship between ambient air NO₂ levels and changes in lung function. NO₂ challenge enhances airway inflammation, primarily with an influx of airway PMNs. These effects are most notable at higher levels of NO₂ (4.0 ppm) and might affect the airway function of asthmatic subjects.⁹²⁻⁹⁵ SO₂ also has an effect on the response to airway allergen in allergic asthmatic subjects.⁹⁶⁻⁹⁹ Exposure to 0.4 ppm NO₂ and a combination of 0.2 ppm SO₂ and 0.4 ppm NO₂ have both been shown to enhance immediate bronchial responses of subjects with mild asthma to inhaled allergen. Exposure to NO₂ has also enhanced late-phase responses of asthmatic subjects to inhaled allergen. Likewise, exposure to 0.4 ppm NO₂ for 6 hours increases allergen-induced eosinophil cationic protein levels in the nasal airways of allergic asthmatic subjects. Taken together, these studies demonstrate that NO₂ can augment the acute response to allergen in atopic subjects.

Ozone

There is little debate that increased ambient air ozone levels induce exacerbations of asthma, as measured by hospitalizations, rescue medication use, and symptoms.^{92,96-108} These events typically occur 24 to 48 hours after exposure to increased ozone levels. Even very low levels of ozone (less than the current National Ambient Air Quality Standard for ozone) have been linked to increased exacerbations of asthma.¹⁰⁹

In controlled exposure studies human volunteers experience 2 primary effects of ozone: (1) a temporary restrictive defect characterized by decreased forced vital capacity and FEV₁, which are accompanied by a sensation of chest discomfort with deep breathing and enhanced nonspecific bronchial responsiveness, and (2) development of neutrophilic inflammation, which can be seen as early as 1 hour after exposure but persists for as long as 24 hours after exposure.^{109,110} Despite the temporal relationship between these ozone responses, inflammatory and lung function changes do not correlate with each other, suggesting that they are mediated by different mechanisms.

In addition to changes in neutrophilic inflammation, ozone can induce selective increases in macrophages and monocytes, ¹⁰³ and some investigators have found that ozone induces influx of monocytes and macrophages with increased expression of CD11b and CD14.¹⁰⁴ Overall, it seems likely that monocytes and macrophages might play an important and incompletely understood role in mediating the immunomodulatory effects of ozone. As with NO₂, ozone enhances the response to allergen challenge, with one report suggesting that an ozone exposure as low as 0.12 ppm for 1 hour increased the response to inhaled allergen.¹⁰⁶ Levels of 0.16 and 0.25 ppm ozone have also been shown to increase the response to inhaled allergen,^{107,109} as does repeated

challenge with ozone at levels of 0.125 ppm.¹⁰⁹ Air pollution increases airway reactivity and bronchial inflammation.¹¹⁰⁻¹¹⁷

Pharmacologic interventions for the effects of pollutants on airway physiology

Rigorous studies of treatment interventions for environmental lung diseases have not been carried out on a large scale. Thus it is premature to suggest treatment guidelines for prophylaxis of pollutant-induced asthma exacerbation. However, there are reports that examine the effect of pharmacotherapy on responses to pollutants that might provide clues as to important mechanisms by which such agents affect airway disease.

Analgesics. Many investigators have shown in both animal and human studies that COX inhibitors, such as ibuprofen and indomethacin, inhibit ozone-induced decreases in spirometric results, with little effect on the neutrophilic response to ozone or airway hyperreactivity.¹¹⁸⁻¹²³ Volunteers treated with sufentanyl (a short-acting narcotic) shortly after ozone exposure were found to have a significant reversal in the ozone-induced decrease in lung function.¹¹⁵ Taken together, these studies suggest that the immediate decrease in lung function caused by ozone exposure is a pain response, and for those susceptible to this action of ozone, analgesics might be helpful.

Anti-inflammatory agents and ozone. It is not surprising that agents with anti-inflammatory actions have been examined for their effect on the inflammatory response to pollutants, and these studies have been reviewed elsewhere.¹¹⁶⁻¹²⁶ Briefly, cromolyn sodium or nedocromil blunt immediate spirometric responses to SO₂, ETS, and endotoxin¹²⁷ in asthmatic volunteers. Inhaled glucocorticoids inhibit the effect of pollutants on airway inflammation. Corticosteroids have been shown to decrease ozone-induced inflammation in allergic asthmatic subjects and healthy volunteers.^{124,128}

Antioxidants and ozone. It has been hypothesized that because pollutants exert oxidant stress, antioxidants might be useful interventions in pollutant-induced disease. Studies by Samet et al¹²⁹ examining the effect of an ascorbate-rich diet versus an ascorbate-depleting diet in human subjects suggest that antioxidants might be an important defense against the effect of ozone on lung function in healthy volunteers. Trenga et al¹³⁰ also examined the effect of vitamin E and C pretreatment on ozone-induced airway responsiveness by using an SO₂ challenge to induce bronchospasm after ozone exposure. Vitamin E and C therapy was also found to have a protective effect on airway function in asthmatic children with the glutathione-S-transferase Mu null antioxidant genotype.^{131,132} These studies suggest that antioxidants might play a role in protection against the effect of pollutants with oxidant activity.

Environmental interventions

One approach that subjects can take to decrease exposure to pollutants is to avoid or minimize outdoor activities during times when ambient air pollutant levels will be increased. The Air Quality Index for "criteria" pollutants can be found on a number of publicly available media sources, including the Web site for the US Environmental Protection Agency, as well as Web sites maintained by many state governmental agencies, and is generally updated on a daily basis. For ozone, the Air Quality Index has generally been included as a routine part of television and print weather forecasts during the summer months, when ozone levels are increased.

In addition to personal avoidance strategies, public health approaches to decrease air pollutants have been shown to have a measurable effect on health outcomes. One example of this occurred in concert with the 1996 Olympic Games held in Atlanta. Coincident with attempts by the local government to decrease ozone generation by vehicle exhaust, there was not only a decrease in summer ozone levels but also a significant decrease in asthma morbidity noted during this time.¹³³ Likewise, in Dublin, Ireland, a ban on bituminous coal sales was implemented on September 1, 1990, to improve air quality.¹³⁴ In the 72 months after the ban, there was a 70% decrease in black smoke concentrations, a 5.7% decrease in nontrauma death rates, a 15.5% decrease in respiratory death rates, and a 10.3% decrease in cardiovascular death rates when compared with the 72 months preceding the ban.

OCCUPATIONAL ALLERGY Background

The 2 main occupational allergies are contact dermatitis (see chapter 12 of this Primer)¹³⁵ and asthma. Hypersensitivity pneumonitis is uncommon. Farmers' lung has virtually disappeared because silos are no longer used to store food on dairy farms. Occupational asthma is the most common occupational respiratory disorder in industrialized countries, estimated to account for 5% to 15% of asthma cases in adults of working age, especially those with newly developed asthma. More than 250 agents have been reported to cause occupational asthma. The most frequent are isocyanates, flour and grain dust, airborne particles from other foods (especially fish), colophony and fluxes, latex, animals (especially laboratory animals), aldehydes, and wood dust (Table IV).¹³⁶⁻¹³⁸ Development of asthma is often preceded by allergic rhinitis. Dust or low-molecular-weight compounds released into the outdoor air from the workplace can also cause asthma in the nearby community. Occupational asthma is distinguished from work-enhanced asthma and reactive airway disease syndrome, which are disorders caused by occupational exposure to airborne irritants.

Pathogenesis

High-molecular-weight agents elicit specific IgE antibody responses, and the cellular pathway of pathogenesis is the same as for all other IgE-mediated asthma. The pathogenesis of lowmolecular-weight agents, such as isocyanates, is less clear. These patients often exhibit only the late-phase reaction and have more neutrophilia. However, CD4⁺ lymphocytes do play a role, and some patients might have specific IgE and IgG4 antibodies.^{139,140} Concomitant exposure to airborne agents that activate innate immunity enhances the likelihood of occupational asthma.141,142 Cigarette smoking is another important risk factor, possibly also acting through innate immunity from its contamination with endotoxin.¹⁴³ The role of genetic susceptibility is complex and not a useful factor in diagnosis or management at this time.¹⁴⁴ The severity of asthma depends both on the concentration of the allergen in the air and the duration of exposure. Subjects with long-standing heavy exposure often continue to have asthma long after their exposure ceases.

TABLE IV. Some common occupational allergens

High molecular weight	Low molecular weight
Grain dust (including mites)	Diisocyanates (many sources)
Bakery dust	Acid anhydrides
Fish proteins	Western red cedar (plicatic acid)
Laboratory animals	Colophony
Bird proteins	Penicillins
Natural rubber latex	Nickel
Enzymes, especially detergents	Platinum
Mold proteins	Vanadium
Vegetable gums	
Soy bean dust	
Cotton, coffee, and other seed dusts	
Psyllium	

Diagnosis

By far the most important thing is to consider the possibility! Be sure to include details of the patient's occupation in the history of all adult patients with asthma. A history of symptoms improving when the patient is away from work is often more informative than symptoms occurring during work. Occupational asthma is distinct from work-enhanced asthma from exposure to air pollutants at the workplace. Once the diagnosis of occupational asthma is suspected from the history, additional diagnostic procedures include the following^{136,145-147}:

- Skin tests or in vitro tests for IgE antibody to high-molecularweight allergens. Unfortunately, standardized reagents are available for only a few occupational allergens, and therefore the material for the test might have to be improvised.
- *Peak flow measurements to correlate obstruction with exposure*. Many cases have a delayed-onset late-phase response and prolonged persistence after exposure, and therefore the peak flow needs to be measured at least 4 times a day for a long period that includes time off work.
- Correlation of exhaled nitrous oxide concentration, sputum eosinophil counts, or both with exposure. Again, the inflammation can persist after exposure ceases.

Specific bronchial challenge tests are often considered the gold standard, but for the practicing physician, they have several problems. The reagents are not readily available. Asthma medications inhibit a positive response, and therefore the test is reliable only in patients with mild disease who do not require daily medication. In patients who have not been recently exposed and are asymptomatic, the concentration required to elicit a positive response is 10 to 100 times higher than the concentration that elicits symptoms at work. Provocation tests are more useful for research centers to identify the cause of asthma in the workplace than for the practicing physician to diagnose individual patients' conditions.

Management

The key is avoidance, avoidance, avoidance, ^{137,145-147} but this is easier said than done.

First, consider the patient. The simplest thing is to change jobs. In fact, many subjects do this themselves, and therefore the prevalence of occupational asthma is often underestimated (ie, the "healthy worker effect").¹⁴⁸ Often, it is possible to continue working for the same employer at a different location, where exposure is less. If changing jobs is not feasible, protective air-fed helmets might be indicated. Simple masks are poorly effective.

The employer is key to avoidance. After the occurrence of occupational asthma at a workplace has been established, management has the responsibility of controlling the exposure, not only for the benefit of the particular subject but also for prevention of asthma in other employees. In many industries this control has been both feasible and effective, and occupational asthma there has been greatly reduced. Of course, the specific changes required depend on the details of the generation of the airborne causative agent. Monitoring of the effectiveness of the control measures involves measurement of the airborne allergen concentration. In those instances in which measurements have been practical (eg, latex and detergent enzymes), the concentration that elicits symptoms is in the range of 100 ng/m³. Safe concentrations are 1 or at most 10 ng/m³.

Pharmacologic treatment is the same as for all subjects with asthma. Unfortunately, many subjects with occupational asthma, especially those with more severe disease, continue to be symptomatic long after exposure has ceased. These subjects require the usual pharmacologic management of chronic asthma.

REFERENCES

- Gold DR. Environmental tobacco smoke, indoor allergens, and childhood asthma. Environ Health Perspect 2000;108(suppl 4):643-51.
- Gruchalla RS, Pongracic J, Plaut M, Evans R III, Visness CM, Walter M, et al. Inner City Asthma Study: relationships among sensitivity, allergen exposure, and asthma morbidity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:478-85.
- 3. Platts-Mills TA. Allergens and asthma. Allergy Proc 1990;11:269-71.
- Platts-Mills TA, Ward GW Jr, Sporik R, Gelber LE, Chapman MD, Heymann PW. Epidemiology of the relationship between exposure to indoor allergens and asthma. Int Arch Allergy Appl Immunol 1991;94:339-45.
- Platts-Mills TA, Sporik RB, Chapman MD, Heymann PW. The role of domestic allergens. Ciba Found Symp 1997;206:173-85.
- Sharma HP, Hansel NN, Matsui E, Diette GB, Eggleston P, Breysse P. Indoor environmental influences on children's asthma. Pediatr Clin North Am 2007;54:103-20, ix.
- Matsui EC, Hansel NN, McCormack MC, Rusher R, Breysse PN, Diette GB. Asthma in the inner city and the indoor environment. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:665-86, x.
- Sporik R, Squillace SP, Ingram JM, Rakes G, Honsinger RW, Platts-Mills TA. Mite, cat, and cockroach exposure, allergen sensitisation, and asthma in children: a case-control study of three schools. Thorax 1999;54:675-80.
- Diette GB, McCormack MC, Hansel NN, Breysse PN, Matsui EC. Environmental issues in managing asthma. Respir Care 2008;53:602-15.
- Diette GB, Hansel NN, Buckley TJ, Curtin-Brosnan J, Eggleston PA, Matsui EC, et al. Home indoor pollutant exposures among inner-city children with and without asthma. Environ Health Perspect 2007;115:1665-9.
- Matsui EC, Wood RA, Rand C, Kanchanaraksa S, Swartz L, Curtin-Brosnan J, et al. Cockroach allergen exposure and sensitization in suburban middle-class children with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;112:87-92.
- Chew GL, Perzanowski MS, Miller RL, Correa JC, Hoepner LA, Jusino CM, et al. Distribution and determinants of mouse allergen exposure in low-income New York City apartments. Environ Health Perspect 2003;111:1348-51.
- Curtin-Brosnan J, Matsui EC, Breysse P, McCormack MC, Hansel NN, Tonorezos ES, et al. Parent report of pests and pets and indoor allergen levels in inner-city homes. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;101:517-23.
- Matsui EC, Simons E, Rand C, Butz A, Buckley TJ, Breysse P, et al. Airborne mouse allergen in the homes of inner-city children with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:358-63.
- Matsui EC, Eggleston PA, Breysse P, Diette GB. Mouse allergen levels vary over time in inner-city homes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:956-9.
- Phipatanakul W, Cronin B, Wood RA, Eggleston PA, Shih MC, Song L, et al. Effect of environmental intervention on mouse allergen levels in homes of inner-city Boston children with asthma. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2004;92:420-5.
- Phipatanakul W, Eggleston PA, Wright EC, Wood RA. Mouse allergen. II. The relationship of mouse allergen exposure to mouse sensitization and asthma morbidity in inner-city children with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;106:1075-80.
- Celedon JC, Litonjua AA, Ryan L, Platts-Mills T, Weiss ST, Gold DR. Exposure to cat allergen, maternal history of asthma, and wheezing in first 5 years of life. Lancet 2002;360:781-2.

- Erwin EA, Woodfolk JA, Custis N, Platts-Mills TA. Animal danders. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2003;23:469-81.
- 20. Leaderer BP, Belanger K, Triche E, Holford T, Gold DR, Kim Y, et al. Dust mite, cockroach, cat, and dog allergen concentrations in homes of asthmatic children in the northeastern United States: impact of socioeconomic factors and population density. Environ Health Perspect 2002;110:419-25.
- Perzanowski MS, Ronmark E, Platts-Mills TA, Lundback B. Effect of cat and dog ownership on sensitization and development of asthma among preteenage children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2002;166:696-702.
- Chan-Yeung M, McClean PA, Sandell PR, Slutsky AS, Zamel N. Sensitization to cat without direct exposure to cats. Clin Exp Allergy 1999;29:762-5.
- Custovic A, Taggart SC, Woodcock A. House dust mite and cat allergen in different indoor environments. Clin Exp Allergy 1994;24:1164-8.
- Ownby DR, Johnson CC, Peterson EL. Exposure to dogs and cats in the first year of life and risk of allergic sensitization at 6 to 7 years of age. JAMA 2002;288:963-72.
- Brims F, Chauhan AJ. Air quality, tobacco smoke, urban crowding and day care: modern menaces and their effects on health. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2005;24(suppl):S152-6.
- 26. Gupta D, Aggarwal AN, Chaudhry K, Chhabra SK, D'Souza GA, Jindal SK, et al. Household environmental tobacco smoke exposure, respiratory symptoms and asthma in non-smoker adults: a multicentric population study from India. Indian J Chest Dis Allied Sci 2006;48:31-6.
- Mishra V. Effect of indoor air pollution from biomass combustion on prevalence of asthma in the elderly. Environ Health Perspect 2003;111:71-8.
- Schei MA, Hessen JO, Smith KR, Bruce N, McCracken J, Lopez V. Childhood asthma and indoor woodsmoke from cooking in Guatemala. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2004;14(suppl 1):S110-7.
- Gilmour MI, Jaakkola MS, London SJ, Nel AE, Rogers CA. How exposure to environmental tobacco smoke, outdoor air pollutants, and increased pollen burdens influences the incidence of asthma. Environ Health Perspect 2006;114:627-33.
- Jones SC, Travers MJ, Hahn EJ, Robertson H, Lee K, Higbee C, et al. Secondhand smoke and indoor public spaces in Paducah, Kentucky. J Ky Med Assoc 2006;104:281-8.
- Alberg AJ, Brock MV, Samet JM. Epidemiology of lung cancer: looking to the future. J Clin Oncol 2005;23:3175-85.
- Chan-Yeung M, Dimich-Ward H. Respiratory health effects of exposure to environmental tobacco smoke. Respirology 2003;8:131-9.
- 33. Delfino RJ. Epidemiologic evidence for asthma and exposure to air toxics: linkages between occupational, indoor, and community air pollution research. Environ Health Perspect 2002;110(suppl 4):573-89.
- Dhala A, Pinsker K, Prezant DJ. Respiratory health consequences of environmental tobacco smoke. Clin Occup Environ Med 2006;5:139-56, x.
- Eisner MD. Environmental tobacco smoke and adult asthma. Exp Lung Res 2005; 31(suppl 1):8-14.
- Etzel RA. How environmental exposures influence the development and exacerbation of asthma. Pediatrics 2003;112(suppl):233-9.
- Gergen PJ. Environmental tobacco smoke as a risk factor for respiratory disease in children. Respir Physiol 2001;128:39-46.
- Singh N, Davis GS. Review: occupational and environmental lung disease. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2002;8:117-25.
- Diaz-Sanchez D, Rumold R, Gong H Jr. Challenge with environmental tobacco smoke exacerbates allergic airway disease in human beings. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:441-6.
- Bernstein JA, Alexis N, Barnes C, Bernstein IL, Bernstein JA, Nel A, et al. Health effects of air pollution. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:1116-23.
- Nel AE, Diaz-Sanchez D, Li N. The role of particulate pollutants in pulmonary inflammation and asthma: evidence for the involvement of organic chemicals and oxidative stress. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2001;7:20-6.
- Brunekreef B, Houthuijs D, Dijkstra L, Boleij JS. Indoor nitrogen dioxide exposure and children's pulmonary function. J Air Waste Manage Assoc 1990;40: 1252-6.
- Neas LM, Dockery DW, Ware JH, Spengler JD, Speizer FE, Ferris BG Jr. Association of indoor nitrogen dioxide with respiratory symptoms and pulmonary function in children. Am J Epidemiol 1991;134:204-19.
- Chauhan AJ, Johnston SL. Air pollution and infection in respiratory illness. Br Med Bull 2003;68:95-112.
- 45. Chauhan AJ, Inskip HM, Linaker CH, Smith S, Schreiber J, Johnston SL, et al. Personal exposure to nitrogen dioxide (NO2) and the severity of virus-induced asthma in children. Lancet 2003;361:1939-44.
- van Strien RT, Gent JF, Belanger K, Triche E, Bracken MB, Leaderer BP. Exposure to NO2 and nitrous acid and respiratory symptoms in the first year of life. Epidemiology 2004;15:471-8.
- 47. Thorne PS, Kulhankova K, Yin M, Cohn R, Arbes SJ, Zeldin DC. Endotoxin exposure is a risk factor for asthma—the National Survey of Endotoxin in United States Housing. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;172:1371-7.

- Pacheco KA, McCammon C, Liu AH, Thorne PS, O'Neill ME, Martyny J, et al. Airborne endotoxin predicts symptoms in non-mouse-sensitized technicians and research scientists exposed to laboratory mice. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;167:983-90.
- Liu AH. Endotoxin exposure in allergy and asthma: reconciling a paradox. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109:379-92.
- Reed CE, Milton DK. Endotoxin-stimulated innate immunity: a contributing factor for asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;108:157-66.
- van Strien RT, Verhoeff AP, Brunekreef B, van Wijnen JH. Mite antigen in house dust: relationship with different housing characteristics in The Netherlands. Clin Exp Allergy 1994;24:843-53.
- van Strien RT, Gehring U, Belanger K, Triche E, Gent J, Bracken MB, et al. The influence of air conditioning, humidity, temperature and other household characteristics on mite allergen concentrations in the northeastern United States. Allergy 2004;59:645-52.
- 53. Tavernier G, Fletcher G, Gee I, Watson A, Blacklock G, Francis H, et al. IPEA-DAM study: indoor endotoxin exposure, family status, and some housing characteristics in English children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:656-62.
- 54. Nicolai T, Carr D, Weiland SK, Duhme H, von Ehrenstein O, Wagner C, et al. Urban traffic and pollutant exposure related to respiratory outcomes and atopy in a large sample of children. Eur Respir J 2003;21:956-63.
- Breysse PN, Buckley TJ, Williams D, Beck CM, Jo SJ, Merriman B, et al. Indoor exposures to air pollutants and allergens in the homes of asthmatic children in inner-city Baltimore. Environ Res 2005;98:167-76.
- Eggleston PA. Clinical trials of allergen avoidance in established asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;108:685-7.
- Eggleston PA, Bush RK. Environmental allergen avoidance: an overview. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;107(suppl):S403-5.
- Matsui EC, Wood RA, Rand C, Kanchanaraksa S, Swartz L, Curtin-Brosnan J, et al. Cockroach allergen exposure and sensitization in suburban middle-class children with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;112:87-92.
- Arbes SJ Jr, Sever M, Mehta J, Gore JC, Schal C, Vaughn B, et al. Abatement of cockroach allergens (Bla g 1 and Bla g 2) in low-income, urban housing: month 12 continuation results. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:109-14.
- Arbes SJ Jr, Sever M, Archer J, Long EH, Gore JC, Schal C, et al. Abatement of cockroach allergen (Bla g 1) in low-income, urban housing: a randomized controlled trial. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;112:339-45.
- Platts-Mills TA. Allergen avoidance in the treatment of asthma: problems with the meta-analyses. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:694-6.
- Gotzsche PC, Johansen HK. House dust mite control measures for asthma: systematic review. Allergy 2008;63:646-59.
- Morgan WJ, Crain EF, Gruchalla RS, O'Connor GT, Kattan M, Evans R III, et al. Results of a home-based environmental intervention among urban children with asthma. N Engl J Med 2004;351:1068-80.
- Shea KM, Truckner RT, Weber RW, Peden DB. Climate change and allergic disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:443-53.
- Esch RE, Bush RK. Aerobiology of Outdoor Allergens. In: Adkinson NF, Yunginger JW, Busse WW, Bochner BF, Holgate ST, Simons FE, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed Philadelphia: Mosby, Inc; 2009. p. 509-37.
- Burge HA, Rogers CA. Outdoor allergens. Environ Health Perspect 2000; 108(suppl 4):653-9.
- Marks GB, Bush RK. It's blowing in the wind: new insights into thunderstormrelated asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:530-2.
- Arbes SJ Jr, Gergen PJ, Vaughn B, Zeldin DC. Asthma cases attributable to atopy: results from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1139-45.
- O'Driscoll BR, Hopkinson LC, Denning DW. Mold sensitization is common amongst patients with severe asthma requiring multiple hospital admissions. BMC Pulm Med 2005;5:4.
- Kauffman HF, van der Heide HS. Exposure, sensitization, and mechanisms of fungus-induced asthma. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2003;3:430-7.
- Reed CE, Kita H. The role of protease activation of inflammation in allergic respiratory diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:997-1008.
- Becker WM, Vogel L, Vieths S. Standardization of allergen extracts for immunotherapy: where do we stand? Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;6:470-5.
- Saxon A, Diaz-Sanchez D. Diesel exhaust as a model xenobiotic in allergic inflammation. Immunopharmacology 2000;48:325-7.
- 74. Barnett AG, Williams GM, Schwartz J, Neller AH, Best TL, Petroeschevsky AL, et al. Air pollution and child respiratory health: a case-crossover study in Australia and New Zealand. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:1272-8.
- Brunekreef B, Forsberg B. Epidemiological evidence of effects of coarse airborne particles on health. Eur Respir J 2005;26:309-18.
- 76. Delfino RJ, Quintana PJ, Floro J, Gastanaga VM, Samimi BS, Kleinman MT, et al. Association of FEV1 in asthmatic children with personal and

microenvironmental exposure to airborne particulate matter. Environ Health Perspect 2004;112:932-41.

- Gordian ME, Choudhury AH. PM10 and asthma medication in schoolchildren. Arch Environ Health 2003;58:42-7.
- Mar TF, Larson TV, Stier RA, Claiborn C, Koenig JQ. An analysis of the association between respiratory symptoms in subjects with asthma and daily air pollution in Spokane, Washington. Inhal Toxicol 2004;16:809-15.
- McConnell R, Berhane K, Gilliland F, Molitor J, Thomas D, Lurmann F, et al. Prospective study of air pollution and bronchitic symptoms in children with asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;168:790-7.
- Rios JL, Boechat JL, Sant'Anna CC, Franca AT. Atmospheric pollution and the prevalence of asthma: study among schoolchildren of 2 areas in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2004;92:629-34.
- Trasande L, Thurston GD. The role of air pollution in asthma and other pediatric morbidities. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:689-99.
- Kan HD, Chen BH, Chen CH, Wang BY, Fu QY. Establishment of exposure-response functions of air particulate matter and adverse health outcomes in China and worldwide. Biomed Environ Sci 2005;18:159-63.
- Kuo HW, Lai JS, Lee MC, Tai RC, Lee MC. Respiratory effects of air pollutants among asthmatics in central Taiwan. Arch Environ Health 2002;57: 194-200.
- Pope CA III. Respiratory hospital admissions associated with PM10 pollution in Utah, Salt Lake, and Cache Valleys. Arch Environ Health 1991;46:90-7.
- Pope CA III. Respiratory disease associated with community air pollution and a steel mill, Utah Valley. Am J Public Health 1989;79:623-8.
- Edwards J, Walters S, Griffiths RK. Hospital admissions for asthma in preschool children: relationship to major roads in Birmingham, United Kingdom. Arch Environ Health 1994;49:223-7.
- Diaz-Sanchez D, Proietti L, Polosa R. Diesel fumes and the rising prevalence of atopy: an urban legend? Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2003;3:146-52.
- Peden DB. Pollutants and asthma: role of air toxics. Environ Health Perspect 2002;110(suppl 4):565-8.
- Riedl M, Diaz-Sanchez D. Biology of diesel exhaust effects on respiratory function. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:221-8.
- Pandya RJ, Solomon G, Kinner A, Balmes JR. Diesel exhaust and asthma: hypotheses and molecular mechanisms of action. Environ Health Perspect 2002; 110(suppl 1):103-12.
- Diaz-Sanchez D, Garcia MP, Wang M, Jyrala M, Saxon A. Nasal challenge with diesel exhaust particles can induce sensitization to a neoallergen in the human mucosa. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;104:1183-8.
- Health effects of outdoor air pollution. Committee of the Environmental and Occupational Health Assembly of the American Thoracic Society. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1996;153:3-50.
- 93. Barnes PJ. Air pollution and asthma. Postgrad Med J 1994;70:319-25.
- 94. Koenig JQ. Air pollution and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;104:717-22.
- Peden DB. Mechanisms of pollution-induced airway disease: in vivo studies. Allergy 1997;52(suppl):37-44.
- Jenkins HS, Devalia JL, Mister RL, Bevan AM, Rusznak C, Davies RJ. The effect of exposure to ozone and nitrogen dioxide on the airway response of atopic asthmatics to inhaled allergen: dose- and time-dependent effects. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;160:33-9.
- Tunnicliffe WS, Burge PS, Ayres JG. Effect of domestic concentrations of nitrogen dioxide on airway responses to inhaled allergen in asthmatic patients. Lancet 1994;344:1733-6.
- Wang JH, Devalia JL, Duddle JM, Hamilton SA, Davies RJ. Effect of six-hour exposure to nitrogen dioxide on early-phase nasal response to allergen challenge in patients with a history of seasonal allergic rhinitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1995;96:669-76.
- Wang JH, Duddle J, Devalia JL, Davies RJ. Nitrogen dioxide increases eosinophil activation in the early-phase response to nasal allergen provocation. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 1995;107:103-5.
- 100. Burnett RT, Cakmak S, Brook JR, Krewski D. The role of particulate size and chemistry in the association between summertime ambient air pollution and hospitalization for cardiorespiratory diseases. Environ Health Perspect 1997;105: 614-20.
- D'Amato G, Liccardi G, D'Amato M, Holgate S. Environmental risk factors and allergic bronchial asthma. Clin Exp Allergy 2005;35:1113-24.
- Koren HS, Bromberg PA. Respiratory responses of asthmatics to ozone. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 1995;107:236-8.
- Ostro B, Lipsett M, Mann J, Braxton-Owens H, White M. Air pollution and exacerbation of asthma in African-American children in Los Angeles. Epidemiology 2001;12:200-8.
- Peden DB. Air pollution in asthma: effect of pollutants on airway inflammation. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2001;87(suppl 3):12-7.

- 105. Romieu I, Meneses F, Ruiz S, Sienra JJ, Huerta J, White MC, et al. Effects of air pollution on the respiratory health of asthmatic children living in Mexico City. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1996;154:300-7.
- 106. Sunyer J, Basagana X, Belmonte J, Anto JM. Effect of nitrogen dioxide and ozone on the risk of dying in patients with severe asthma. Thorax 2002;57: 687-93.
- 107. Teague WG, Bayer CW. Outdoor air pollution. Asthma and other concerns. Pediatr Clin North Am 2001;48:1167-83, ix.
- White MC, Etzel RA, Wilcox WD, Lloyd C. Exacerbations of childhood asthma and ozone pollution in Atlanta. Environ Res 1994;65:56-68.
- 109. Gent JF, Triche EW, Holford TR, Belanger K, Bracken MB, Beckett WS, et al. Association of low-level ozone and fine particles with respiratory symptoms in children with asthma. JAMA 2003;290:1859-67.
- Peden DB. Controlled exposures of asthmatics to air pollutants. In: Holgate S, Koren HS, Samet J, Maynard RL, editors. Air pollution and health. London: Academic Press; 1999. p. 865-80.
- Peden DB. Air pollution in asthma: effect of pollutants on airway inflammation. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2001;87(suppl 3):12-7.
- 112. Arjomandi M, Witten A, Abbritti E, Reintjes K, Schmidlin I, Zhai W, et al. Repeated exposure to ozone increases alveolar macrophage recruitment into asthmatic airways. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;172:427-32.
- 113. Alexis NE, Becker S, Bromberg P, Devlin R, Peden DB. Circulating CD11b expression correlates with the neutrophil response and airway mCD14 expression is enhanced following ozone exposure in humans. Clin Immunol 2004;111: 126-31.
- Molfino NA, Wright SC, Katz I, Tarlo S, Silverman F, McClean PA, et al. Effect of low concentrations of ozone on inhaled allergen responses in asthmatic subjects. Lancet 1991;338:199-203.
- 115. Kehrl HR, Peden DB, Ball B, Folinsbee LJ, Horstman D. Increased specific airway reactivity of persons with mild allergic asthma after 7.6 hours of exposure to 0.16 ppm ozone. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;104:1198-204.
- Jorres R, Nowak D, Magnussen H. The effect of ozone exposure on allergen responsiveness in subjects with asthma or rhinitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1996; 153:56-64.
- 117. Holz O, Mucke M, Paasch K, Bohme S, Timm P, Richter K, et al. Repeated ozone exposures enhance bronchial allergen responses in subjects with rhinitis or asthma. Clin Exp Allergy 2002;32:681-9.
- 118. Alexis N, Urch B, Tarlo S, Corey P, Pengelly D, O'Byrne P, et al. Cyclooxygenase metabolites play a different role in ozone-induced pulmonary function decline in asthmatics compared to normals. Inhal Toxicol 2000;12:1205-24.
- 119. Hazucha MJ, Madden M, Pape G, Becker S, Devlin R, Koren HS, et al. Effects of cyclo-oxygenase inhibition on ozone-induced respiratory inflammation and lung function changes. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol 1996;73:17-27.
- 120. O'Byrne PM, Walters EH, Aizawa H, Fabbri LM, Holtzman MJ, Nadel JA. Indomethacin inhibits the airway hyperresponsiveness but not the neutrophil influx induced by ozone in dogs. Am Rev Respir Dis 1984;130:220-4.
- 121. Schelegle ES, Adams WC, Siefkin AD. Indomethacin pretreatment reduces ozone-induced pulmonary function decrements in human subjects. Am Rev Respir Dis 1987;136:1350-4.
- 122. Ying RL, Gross KB, Terzo TS, Eschenbacher WL. Indomethacin does not inhibit the ozone-induced increase in bronchial responsiveness in human subjects. Am Rev Respir Dis 1990;142:817-21.
- 123. Passannante AN, Hazucha MJ, Bromberg PA, Seal E, Folinsbee L, Koch G. Nociceptive mechanisms modulate ozone-induced human lung function decrements. J Appl Physiol 1998;85:1863-70.
- 124. Alexis NE, Lay JC, Haczhu A, Gong H, Linn W, Hazucha M, et al. Fluticasone propionate protects against ozone-induced airways inflammation and modified immune cell activation markers in healthy volunteers. Environ Health Perspect 2008;116:799-805.

- 125. Peden DB. Air pollution: indoor and outdoor. In: Adkinson NF JrJr., Busse W, Bochner B, Holgate S, Simons FE, Lemanske R, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby; 2009. p. 495-508.
- Koenig JQ, Pierson WE. Air pollutants and the respiratory system: toxicity and pharmacologic interventions. J Toxicol Clin Toxicol 1991;29:401-11.
- Michel O, Ginanni R, Sergysels R. Protective effect of sodium cromoglycate on lipopolysaccharide-induced bronchial obstruction in asthmatics. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 1995;108:298-302.
- 128. Vagaggini B, Taccola M, Conti I, Carnevali S, Cianchetti S, Bartoli ML, et al. Budesonide reduces neutrophilic but not functional airway response to ozone in mild asthmatics. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2001;164:2172-6.
- 129. Samet JM, Hatch GE, Horstman D, Steck-Scott S, Arab L, Bromberg PA, et al. Effect of antioxidant supplementation on ozone-induced lung injury in human subjects. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2001;164:819-25.
- Trenga CA, Koenig JQ, Williams PV. Dietary antioxidants and ozone-induced bronchial hyperresponsiveness in adults with asthma. Arch Environ Health 2001;56:242-9.
- Romieu I, Castro-Giner F, Kunzli N, Sunyer J. Air pollution, oxidative stress and dietary supplementation: a review. Eur Respir J 2008;31:179-97.
- 132. Romieu I, Sienra-Monge JJ, Ramirez-Aguilar M, Moreno-Macias H, Reyes-Ruiz NI, Estela del Rio-Navarro B, et al. Genetic polymorphism of GSTM1 and anti-oxidant supplementation influence lung function in relation to ozone exposure in asthmatic children in Mexico City. Thorax 2004;59:8-10.
- 133. Friedman MS, Powell KE, Hutwagner L, Graham LM, Teague WG. Impact of changes in transportation and commuting behaviors during the 1996 Summer Olympic Games in Atlanta on air quality and childhood asthma. JAMA 2001;285:897-905.
- Clancy L, Goodman P, Sinclair H, Dockery DW. Effect of air-pollution control on death rates in Dublin, Ireland: an intervention study. Lancet 2002;360:1210-4.
- Fonacier LS, Dreskin SC, Leung DYM. Allergic skin diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S138-49.
- Beach J, Russell K, Blitz S, Hooton N, Spooner C, Lemiere C, et al. A systematic review of the diagnosis of occupational asthma. Chest 2007;131:569-78.
- Dykewicz MS. Occupational asthma: current concepts in pathogenesis, diagnosis, and management. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:519-28.
- Bernstein IL, Chan Yeung M, Malo J-L, Bernstein D. Asthma in the workplace, 3rd ed. New York: Taylor and Francis Group; 2006.
- Wisnewski AV. Developments in laboratory diagnostics for isocyanate asthma. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;7:138-45.
- Boulet LP, Lemiere C, Gautrin D, Cartier A. New insights into occupational asthma. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;7:96-101.
- 141. Finn PW, Bigby TD. Innate immunity and asthma. Proc Am Thorac Soc 2009;6:260-5.
- Reed CE. What the 21st century does not know about asthma—yet. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:601-2.
- 143. Robays LJ, Maes T, Joos GF, Vermaelen KY. Between a cough and a wheeze: dendritic cells at the nexus of tobacco smoke-induced allergic airway sensitization. Mucosal Immunol 2009;2:206-19.
- Christiani DC, Mehta AJ, Yu CL. Genetic susceptibility to occupational exposures. Occup Environ Med 2008;65:430-6.
- 145. Fishwick D, Barber CM, Bradshaw LM, Harris-Roberts J, Francis M, Naylor S, et al. Standards of care for occupational asthma. Thorax 2008;63:240-50.
- Nicholson PJ, Cullinan P, Taylor AJ, Burge PS, Boyle C. Evidence based guidelines for the prevention, identification, and management of occupational asthma. Occup Environ Med 2005;62:290-9.
- 147. Tarlo SM, Balmes J, Balkissoon R, Beach J, Beckett W, Bernstein D, et al. Diagnosis and management of work-related asthma: American College Of Chest Physicians Consensus Statement. Chest 2008;134(suppl):1S-41S.
- 148. Le MN, Kauffmann F, Eisen EA, Kennedy SM. The healthy worker effect in asthma: work may cause asthma, but asthma may also influence work. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;177:4-10.

F. Estelle R. Simons, MD, FRCPC Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada

Anaphylaxis occurs commonly in community settings. The rate of occurrence is increasing, especially in young people. Understanding potential triggers, mechanisms, and patientspecific risk factors for severity and fatality is the key to performing appropriate risk assessment in those who have previously experienced an acute anaphylactic episode. The diagnosis of anaphylaxis is based primarily on clinical criteria and is valid even if the results of laboratory tests, such as serum total tryptase levels, are within normal limits. Positive skin test results or increased serum specific IgE levels to potential triggering allergens confirm sensitization but do not confirm the diagnosis of anaphylaxis because asymptomatic sensitization is common in the general population. Important patient-related risk factors for severity and fatality include age, concomitant diseases, and concurrent medications, as well as other less welldefined factors, such as defects in mediator degradation pathways, fever, acute infection, menses, emotional stress, and disruption of routine. Prevention of anaphylaxis depends primarily on optimal management of patient-related risk factors, strict avoidance of confirmed relevant allergen or other triggers, and, where indicated, immunomodulation (eg, subcutaneous venom immunotherapy to prevent Hymenoptera sting-triggered anaphylaxis, an underused, potentially curative treatment). The benefits and risks of immunomodulation to prevent food-triggered anaphylaxis are still being defined. Epinephrine (adrenaline) is the medication of first choice in the treatment of anaphylaxis. All patients at risk for recurrence in the community should be equipped with 1 or more epinephrine autoinjectors; a written, personalized anaphylaxis emergency action plan; and up-to-date medical identification. Improvements in the design of epinephrine autoinjectors will help to optimize ease of use and safety. Randomized controlled trials of pharmacologic agents, such as antihistamines and glucocorticoids, are needed to strengthen the evidence base for treatment of acute anaphylactic episodes. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S161-81.)

Key words: Anaphylaxis, allergic reaction, mast cell, basophil, IgE, $Fc \in RI$, histamine, tryptase, food allergy, medication allergy, venom allergy, epinephrine, adrenaline, H_1 -antihistamine

Address for reprints: F. Estelle R. Simons, MD, FRCPC Room FE125, 820 Sherbrook St, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, R3A 1R9. E-mail: lmcniven@hsc.mb.ca. 0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.12.981

Abbreviations used
CNS: Central nervous system
COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
CVD: Cardiovascular disease
NSAID: Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug
OSCS: Oversulfated chondroitin sulfate
Siglec: Sialic acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectin

This chapter focuses mainly on anaphylaxis in community settings. It provides an overview of epidemiology, pathogenesis, clinical diagnosis, confirmation of the triggers, and long-term management, including prevention of recurrences and emergency preparedness. It highlights recent advances published since the review of anaphylaxis published in the 2008 Mini-Primer.¹

Anaphylaxis is currently defined as a serious allergic reaction that is rapid in onset and might cause death.² The diagnosis is considered to be highly likely when any one of 3 clinical criteria is fulfilled (Table I)²; the presence of reduced blood pressure or shock is not necessarily required. The terms anaphylactoid or pseudoanaphylaxis are no longer recommended for use.

EPIDEMIOLOGY

The lifetime prevalence of anaphylaxis from all triggers is estimated to be 0.05% to 2%.³ The rate of occurrence appears to be increasing, especially in young people.⁴⁻¹⁴ Accurate community-based population estimates are difficult to obtain because of underdiagnosis, underreporting, and miscoding, as well as use of different definitions of anaphylaxis and different methods of case ascertainment in the different populations studied.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ Representative studies of anaphylaxis from all triggers in the general population are summarized in Table II.³⁻¹²

It is likely that anaphylaxis is underdiagnosed, especially if it is a patient's first episode, if there is a hidden or previously unrecognized trigger, or if symptoms are mild, transient, or both.¹⁵ Patients might not be able to describe their symptoms if awareness, cognition, and judgment are impaired or if they are dyspneic or becoming unconscious. The presence of itching, flushing, hives, and/or angioedema is helpful in making the diagnosis; however, skin and mucosal symptoms and signs are absent or unrecognized in 10% to 20% of all anaphylactic episodes. Hypotension sometimes goes undocumented, especially in infants and young children.¹⁵

Underreporting and miscoding of anaphylaxis remain important issues.¹⁵ Only 1% of emergency department visits for acute systemic allergic reactions receive the diagnosis of anaphylaxis; many are called acute allergic reactions, or acute hypersensitivity reactions.^{16,17} In a recent nationally representative probability sample from hospital emergency departments in the United States, 57% of likely episodes of anaphylaxis to food did not receive an emergency department diagnosis of anaphylaxis.¹³

Death from anaphylaxis is considered rare^{8,14,18-23}; however, underreporting of fatalities likely occurs for a variety of reasons.

From the Department of Pediatrics & Child Health, Department of Immunology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Manitoba.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: F. Estelle R. Simons receives research support from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research, serves on the Dey Anaphylaxis Advisory Board, Intelliject Anaphylaxis Advisory Board, ALK-Abello Anaphylaxis Advisory Board, and Sciele Anaphylaxis Advisory Board, and is a Lincoln Medical Consultant.

Received for publication November 4, 2009; revised December 22, 2009; accepted for publication December 22, 2009.

TABLE I. Clinical criteria for diagnosing anaphylaxis

Anaphylaxis is highly likely when any 1 of the following 3 criteria is fulfilled:

1. Acute onset of an illness (minutes to several hours) with involvement of the skin, mucosal tissue, or both (eg, generalized hives, pruritus or flushing, and swollen lips-tongue-uvula) AND at least 1 of the following:

- A. Respiratory compromise (eg, dyspnea, wheeze-bronchospasm, stridor, reduced PEF, hypoxemia)
- B. Reduced BP or associated symptoms of end-organ dysfunction (eg, hypotonia [collapse], syncope, incontinence)
- 2. Two or more of the following that occur rapidly after exposure to a likely allergen for that patient (minutes to several hours):
 - A. Involvement of the skin-mucosal tissue (eg, generalized hives, itch-flush, swollen lips-tongue-uvula)
 - B. Respiratory compromise (eg, dyspnea, wheeze-bronchospasm, stridor, reduced PEF, hypoxemia)
 - C. Reduced BP or associated symptoms (eg, hypotonia [collapse], syncope, incontinence)
 - D. Persistent gastrointestinal symptoms (eg, cramping abdominal pain, vomiting)
- 3. Reduced BP after exposure to a known allergen for that patient (minutes to several hours):
 - A. Infants and children: low systolic BP (age-specific) or greater than 30% decrease in systolic BP*
 - B. Adults: systolic BP of less than 90 mm Hg or greater than 30% decrease from that person's baseline

Adapted from reference 2.

BP, Blood pressure; PEF, peak expiratory flow.

*Low systolic blood pressure for children is defined as less than 70 mm Hg from 1 month to 1 year, less than (70 mm Hg + $[2 \times age]$) from 1 to 10 years, and less than 90 mm Hg from 11 to 17 years. Normal heart rate ranges from 80 to 140 beats/min at age 1 to 2 years, from 80 to 120 beats/min at age 3 years, and from 70 to 115 beats/min after age 3 years. Infants and young children are more likely to have respiratory compromise than hypotension or shock.

These include incomplete clinical information, including lack of a history of concomitant diseases, concurrent medications, and drug or alcohol abuse, and absence of a detailed death scene investigation (eg, interview of witnesses).²² Initial symptoms and signs in fatal episodes of anaphylaxis commonly include respiratory distress rather than circulatory collapse.²¹ The autopsy findings might be nonspecific, and laboratory test results might be within normal limits; however, this cannot be used to exclude the diagnosis of anaphylaxis.²⁰⁻²²

PATHOGENESIS

Triggers of anaphylaxis

Triggers of anaphylaxis in the community are listed in Table III.²⁴⁻⁶⁹ In many countries the most common food triggers are peanut, tree nuts, shellfish, fish, milk, egg, and sesame²⁴⁻²⁶; however, there are important geographic variations, and in some countries other foods, such as chestnut, rice, buckwheat, or chick-pea, predominate.²⁷ Any food can potentially trigger anaphylaxis, including previously unrecognized triggers, such as quinoa,²⁸ dragon fruit,²⁹ or some fresh red meats containing carbohydrates.³⁰ Food triggers can be hidden (eg, substituted foods, cross-reacting foods, and cross-contacting foods).²⁶ Food triggers also include additives, such as spices, vegetable gums, and colorants (eg, carmine [cochineal])³¹; contaminants, such as dust mites³²; and parasites, such as the live seafish nematode *Anisakis simplex.*³³

Medication-triggered anaphylaxis can occur in patients of any age; however, it is particularly common in middle-aged and older adults. Antibiotics, especially β -lactam antibiotics, and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), including aspirin, ibuprofen, and other agents, are often implicated, as are chemotherapeutic agents.^{24,25,34-40} Newly recognized medication triggers include loperamide³⁷; contaminants in medications, such as oversulfated chondroitin sulfate (OSCS)-contaminated heparin³⁸; seemingly innocuous substances, such as vitamins and supplements containing folic acid³⁹; and herbal treatments.⁴⁰ Perioperative medications, ⁴¹ iodinated contrast media⁴² and medical dyes are becoming increasingly relevant triggers in community settings. Biological agents that trigger anaphylaxis include monoclonal antibodies (mAbs), such as cetuximab, infliximab, and omalizumab,⁴³⁻⁴⁵ and allergens used in immunotherapy.^{46,47} Vaccines to prevent infectious diseases seldom trigger anaphylaxis. If

they do, the culprit is seldom the immunizing agent itself.⁴⁸⁻⁵¹ Rather, it is likely to be a protein excipient, such as gelatin or egg, or rarely another excipient, such as dextran.^{48,51}

Venom from stinging insects (Order Hymenoptera, family Apidae [eg, honeybees]; family Vespidae [eg, yellow jackets, yellow hornets, white-faced hornets, and paper wasps]; and family Formicidae [eg, ants])⁵²⁻⁵⁴ or, less commonly, saliva from biting insects (flies, mosquitoes, ticks, kissing bugs, and caterpillars) can trigger anaphylaxis.⁵⁴⁻⁵⁷

In health care settings ongoing efforts to prevent anaphylaxis from natural rubber latex have been relatively successful; however, in the community anaphylaxis is still occasionally reported after direct exposure to latex-containing gloves, condoms, rubberhandled racquets, balloons, latex-padded play pits, infant pacifiers, and bottle nipples. It also potentially occurs after ingestion of foods that cross-react with latex, such as banana, kiwi, papaya, avocado, potato, and tomato.⁵⁸

Occupational allergens,²⁵ seminal fluid,⁵⁹ and, rarely, inhaled allergens, such as animal dander⁶⁰ or grass pollen, can also trigger anaphylaxis; some systemic absorption of these allergens likely occurs.

In addition, nonimmune perturbations of mast cells and basophils might lead to anaphylaxis. This potentially occurs after exercise^{61,62} and/or exposure to cold air or water, heat, sunlight/ UV radiation, insect venom constituents,^{52,53} radiocontrast media,^{34,42} ethanol, and some medications, including opioids, COX-1 inhibitors, and vancomycin.^{24,25,34} In patients with exercise-induced anaphylaxis, food is a common cotrigger⁶¹; it is hypothesized that in these patients, food-sensitized immune cells are relatively innocuous until they are redistributed into the systemic circulation from gut-associated deposits during exertion.⁶²

Idiopathic anaphylaxis is diagnosed when no triggers can be identified based on history, skin tests are negative, and serum specific IgE levels are absent or undetectable. Before this diagnosis is made, however, the possibility of a hidden or previously unrecognized trigger should be ruled out,^{24,28-30,32,33,37-40,57} and the patients should be evaluated for mastocytosis and clonal mast cell disorders.⁶³⁻⁶⁷

Mechanisms

The underlying pathogenesis of human anaphylaxis commonly involves an immunologic mechanism in which IgE is synthesized

TABLE II	. Epidemiology	of anaphylaxis i	n the general	population:	All triggers
----------	----------------	------------------	---------------	-------------	--------------

Author	Date	Description of study	Key findings	Comments
Yocum et al ⁴	1999	Rochester Epidemiology Project, linked indexed medical records of the general population of Olmstead County, MN	During the years 1983-1987, the average annual incidence rate was 21/100,000 person-years, and the most common triggers were foods, medications, and insect stings.	Anaphylaxis frequently was not recognized by patients or physicians.
Simons et al ⁵	2002	Dispensing data for all injectable epinephrine formulations over 5 consecutive years in a general population of 1.15 million in which all dispensings are recorded	Of this defined general population, 0.95% had injectable epinephrine dispensed for out-of-hospital treatment.	Dispensing rates were highest in those <17 years of age (1.44%) and lowest in those \geq 65 years of age (0.32%). There was a male predominance to age 15 years and a female predominance after age 15 years.
Bohlke et al ⁶	2004	Large health maintenance organization in the United States, 1991-1997; cases identified from automated database using ICD-9 codes 995.0, 995.6, 995.4, and 999.4 plus medical records review	The incidence rate was 10.5 anaphylactic episodes per 100,000 person-years.	After review of the sample using the additional ICD-9 codes 708.0, 708.9, 995.1, 995.3, and 695.1, the incidence rate was estimated at 68.4 cases/ 100,000 person-years.
Helbling et al ⁷	2004	Investigated anaphylaxis with circulatory symptoms during a 3-year period, 1996-1998, in Bern, Switzerland (population, 940,000); allergy clinic medical records were reviewed, and emergency departments were contacted to identify additional cases.	Two hundred twenty-six people had 246 episodes of life-threatening anaphylaxis with cardiovascular symptoms, for an incidence rate of 7.9-9.6/100,000 person-years.	There were 3 deaths, resulting in a case fatality rate of 0.0001%.
Lieberman et al ³	2006	Panel convened to review major epidemiologic studies of anaphylaxis	There was a frequency estimate of 50 to 2,000 episodes/100,000 person-years or a lifetime prevalence of 0.05% to 2%.	The largest number of incident cases were found in children and adolescents.
Poulos et al ⁸	2007	Data on hospital admissions for anaphylaxis were extracted for the periods 1993-1994 to 2004-2005, respectively.	There was a continuous increase by 8.8% per year in the incidence rate of ED visits/hospitalizations for anaphylaxis and a steep increase in hospitalizations for food-triggered anaphylaxis in children <5 years of age.	In children, hospitalizations for food- induced anaphylaxis were an increasing concern.
Camargo et al ⁹	2007	State-by-state dispensing data (filled prescriptions, including refills) for epinephrine autoinjectors in 2004 in the United States	State-by-state variation: average was 5.71 EpiPens per 1,000 persons (range from 2.7 in Hawaii to 11.8 in Massachusetts).	Regional variation was also noted: the rate was significantly higher in northern states (except Alaska) than in southern states.
Decker et al ¹⁰	2008	Population-based incidence study from 1990-2000 in the Rochester Epidemiology Project (see Yocum et al study above in this table)	Overall age- and sex-adjusted incidence rate of 49.8/100,000 persons; the annual incidence rate increased from 1990 to 2000.	Age-specific rates were highest for ages 0-19 years (70/100,000 person-years).
Lin et al ¹¹	2008	Characterization of anaphylaxis hospitalizations in New York state in patients <20 years of age	During the study period, 1990-2006, the anaphylaxis hospitalization rate increased by more than 4-fold.	There was overall bimodal age distribution, with peaks in the very young and in teens.
Sheikh et al ¹²	2008	Recorded incidence and lifetime prevalence of anaphylaxis in England were investigated by using QRESEARCH, a national aggregated primary health care database containing the records of >9 million patients.	Age/sex standardized incidence of anaphylaxis was 6.7/100,000 person- years in 2001 and increased by 19% to 7.9/100,000 person-years in 2005; lifetime age/sex standardized prevalence of anaphylaxis was 50/ 100,000 in 2001 and increased by 51% to 71.5/100,000 in 2005.	Adrenaline prescribing increased by 97% over this time.

This table summarizes selected publications during the past decade in which the rate of occurrence of anaphylaxis from all triggers in the general population was estimated. These estimates vary because of different definitions of anaphylaxis, different methods of case ascertainment, and the different populations studied.

ED, Emergency department; ICD-9, International Classification of Diseases-Ninth Revision.

in response to allergen exposure and becomes fixed to highaffinity receptors for IgE (Fc ϵ RI receptors) on the surface membranes of mast cells and basophils (Fig 1).^{1,2,24,25,69-72} Aggregation of receptor-bound IgE molecules occurs on re-exposure to the allergen and results in cell activation and mediator release.⁷⁰⁻⁷² IgE also contributes to the intensity of anaphylaxis by enhancing the expression of $Fc \in RI$ on mast cells and basophils.⁷⁰⁻⁷²

Rarely, other immunologic mechanisms that do not involve IgE are implicated in human anaphylaxis.⁷³ IgG-mediated

TABLE III. Mechanisms and triggers of anaphylaxis in the community

Foods, such as peanut, tree nut, shellfish, fish, milk, egg, sesame, and food additives*
Medications, such as β-lactam antibiotics and NSAIDs, and biological agents [†]
Venoms, such as stinging insects (Hymenoptera)
Natural rubber latex
Occupational allergens
Seminal fluid (prostate-specific antigen)
Inhalants, such as horse, hamster, and other animal danders and grass pollen (rare)
Radiocontrast media‡
Immunologic mechanisms (IgE independent, formerly classified as anaphylactoid reactions)
Dextran, such as high-molecular-weight iron dextran [†]
Infliximab†
Radiocontrast media‡
Nonimmunologic mechanisms
Physical factors, such as exercise,§ cold, heat, and sunlight/UV radiation
Ethanol
Medications, such as opioids [†]
Idiopathic anaphylaxis
Consider the possibility of hidden or previously unrecognized allergens
Consider the possibility of mastocytosis/clonal mast cell disorder

Adapted from references 24-69.

*Food additives include spices, vegetable gums, colorants (carmine/cochineal), monosodium glutamate, sulfites, papain, and contaminants.

†Medications can potentially trigger anaphylaxis through an IgE-dependent immunologic mechanism, an IgE-independent immunologic mechanism, or direct mast cell stimulation. Biological agents include mAbs (eg, cetuximab and omalizumab), allergens, vaccines, and hormones (eg, progesterone).

‡Radiocontrast media potentially trigger anaphylaxis through an IgE-dependent immunologic mechanism or through activation of complement.

§With or without a food or medication cotrigger.

||Includes foods, biting insect saliva, other venoms, medications, and biological agents. Save food or food label, insect or other relevant material, and save patient serum sample for customized *in vitro* tests, such as measurement of allergen-specific IgE (see the text for further details).

anaphylaxis has been reported due to high molecular weight iron dextran or infusion of chimeric, humanized, or human therapeutic mAbs, such as infliximab.^{44,51} Complement-mediated anaphylaxis occurs in association with hemodialysis, OSCS-contaminated heparin,³⁸ protamine neutralization of heparin, liposomal drugs, or polyethylene glycols. Direct activation of the innate immune system might also contribute to triggering anaphylaxis.⁷⁴

In addition, as noted previously, nonimmune activation of mast cells and basophils occurs.^{24,25,34}

A trigger can lead to anaphylaxis through more than 1 mechanism; for example, radiocontrast media can trigger anaphylaxis through an immunologic IgE-dependent mechanism and through direct mast cell activation.^{34,42} OSCS-contaminated heparin triggers anaphylaxis through activation of the complement system, leading to generation of kallikrein, bradykinin, and the complement protein-derived anaphylatoxins C3a and C5a; in addition, factor XII and the coagulation system are involved.^{38,75}

Regardless of the immunologic or nonimmunologic triggering mechanisms and regardless of whether $Fc \in RI$ or other receptors, such as G protein–coupled receptors or Toll-like receptors, are activated, mast cells and basophils play an important role in initiating and amplifying the acute allergic response. After IgE/ Fc RI binding and receptor aggregation, multiple tyrosine kinases, including Lyn, Syk, and Fyn, are activated and exert both positive and negative regulation on the signal transduction cascade.^{70,71,76} Calcium influx is the essential proximal intracellular event leading to mast cell degranulation and is controlled by both positive and negative regulation through calcium channels.^{70,77} Mast cells and basophils release preformed chemical mediators of inflammation, including histamine, tryptase, carboxypeptidase A, and proteoglycans.^{68,70,71,78,79} They also release newly generated mediators, such as leukotrienes, prostaglandins, and platelet-activating factor, and cytokines, such as IL-6, IL-33, and TNF- α , which is a late-phase mediator, as well as a preformed mediator.^{68,70,71,80-84} Sphingosine-1-phosphate is now recognized as a circulating mediator in anaphylaxis, and in addition, it acts as a signaling component within the mast cell.⁸⁵ Once activated, the mast cell response is regulated by the balance of positive and negative intracellular molecular events that extend beyond the traditional kinases and phosphatases.

New discoveries in mast cell biology have the potential to improve the diagnostic and therapeutic approach to human anaphylaxis. For example, stem cell factor and its receptor Kit are fundamentally important in IgE/antigen-induced mast cell activation, and concurrent inhibition of Kit- and FceRI-mediated signaling achieves coordinated suppression of human mast cell activation.86 An orally effective compound has been identified that binds to Syk, downregulates the interaction of Syk with some of its macromolecular substrates, and inhibits FceRI-induced mast cell degranulation in vitro and anaphylaxis in vivo.87 Inhibitory sialic acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectins (Siglecs) are expressed on human mast cells, on which Siglec-8 engagement results in inhibition of FceRI-dependent mediator release without apoptosis.88 Anti-IgE antibody potentially plays a therapeutic role by depleting free IgE, with consequent downregulation of FceRI on mast cells and basophils and deflation of the intracellular activation signal triggered by IgE/FceRI aggregation.⁸⁹ Basophil involvement in anaphylaxis will likely be further elucidated in the future because a monoclonal antibody directed against pro-major basic protein 1 has been identified.⁹⁰ The opening of the endothelial barrier through endothelial G_0/G_{11} -mediated signaling has been identified as a critically important process leading to symptoms of anaphylaxis in many body organ systems.91

There are few studies of the role of genetic factors in human anaphylaxis. Investigations in this area might improve our



FIG 1. Mechanisms underlying human anaphylaxis. Anaphylaxis is commonly mediated through an immune IgE-dependent mechanism. Rarely, it occurs through another immune mechanism. Uncommonly, it occurs through direct (nonimmune) activation of mast cells. Idiopathic anaphylaxis, currently a diagnosis of exclusion, presents opportunities for identification of previously unrecognized triggers, elucidation of pathophysiologic mechanisms, and identification of patients with mastocytosis or clonal mast cell disorders.⁶⁹

understanding of why anaphylaxis occurs in only a minority of persons who are sensitized to an antigen and why episodes vary greatly in severity from mild with spontaneous remission to severe and fatal.^{92,93}

Patient-specific risk factors for severity and fatality

Patients might be at increased risk of anaphylaxis severity and fatality because of age, concomitant disease, concurrent medications, and other factors that are still being delineated (Table IV).^{24,25,64-69,93-108}

In infants anaphylaxis is sometimes hard to recognize because they cannot describe their symptoms, and many of the signs of anaphylaxis in infancy, such as flushing and dysphonia after a crying spell, spitting up or loose stools after feeding, and loss of sphincter control, are ubiquitous in the healthy state.⁹⁴ Teenagers and young adults are at increased risk of anaphylaxis triggered by foods and possibly other agents because of inconsistent behaviors with regard to avoiding their confirmed relevant triggers and carrying epinephrine autoinjectors.95 During pregnancy, anaphylaxis places the mother and especially the baby at high risk of fatality or permanent central nervous system (CNS) damage. During the first, second, and third trimesters, potential triggers of anaphylaxis are similar to those in nonpregnant women. During labor and delivery, the most common triggers are penicillins and other β-lactam antibiotics given as prophylaxis against neonatal group B streptococcal infection.⁹⁶ Elderly adults are at increased risk of fatality in anaphylaxis because of concomitant diseases, such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), and cardiovascular diseases (CVDs) and the medications used to treat them.^{21,97-99}

In patients of any age, diseases that impede prompt recognition of triggers or symptoms potentially place patients at increased risk of anaphylaxis.^{24,25,69,93} These include impaired vision or hearing, neurologic disorders, psychiatric disorders (including depression), autism spectrum disorder, developmental delay,^{24,69} and use of medications, such as first-generation H₁-antihistamines (eg, diphenhydramine and chlorpheniramine), antidepressants, or CNS-active chemicals, such as ethanol or recreational drugs.^{24,69}

Concomitant diseases, such as asthma or other chronic respiratory diseases, especially if severe or uncontrolled, 21,24,25,69 and also CVDs⁹⁷⁻⁹⁹ and mastocytosis or clonal mast cell disorders, $^{64-67,100-103}$ are associated with increased risk of life-threatening or fatal anaphylaxis. Severe allergic rhinitis and severe eczema increase the risk of life-threatening anaphylaxis to some foods.¹⁰⁵ Concurrent medications, such as β -blockers and angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors increase the severity of anaphylaxis, and β -blockers potentially make anaphylaxis more difficult to treat.^{24,25,98,99103,105}

In some patients severe or fatal anaphylactic episodes might be associated with defects in mediator degradation pathways and intracellular signaling pathways, as reflected, for example, in increased baseline serum tryptase levels (which are strongly associated with insect sting–triggered anaphylaxis),^{67,103} increased baseline plasma histamine levels, ¹⁰⁴ low serum angiotensin-converting enzyme activity,¹⁰⁵ and reduced platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase activity.⁸⁰

Other concomitant factors reported to increase the risk of an anaphylactic episode include exercise; exposure to extremes of temperature or humidity or high pollen counts; foreign travel or other disruption of routine; feeling unwell; fever; acute infection,

TABLE IV. Patient	factors that	increase	risk of	f anaphylaxis	severity and fatali	ty
-------------------	--------------	----------	---------	---------------	---------------------	----

Age*
Infants: Underrecognition, underdiagnosis; no appropriate epinephrine auto-injector dose
Adolescents and young adults: ↑ Risk-taking behavior
Pregnancy: During labor and delivery, antibiotic prophylaxis against neonatal group B streptococcal infection is a common trigger
Elderly: ↑ Risk of fatality from medication and venom-triggered anaphylaxis
Comorbidities*
Asthma and other respiratory diseases, especially if severe or uncontrolled
CVDs, including hypertension
Mastocytosis† and clonal mast cell disorders†
Allergic rhinitis and eczema‡
Depression and other psychiatric diseases (might impair recognition of symptoms)
Thyroid disease (some patients with idiopathic anaphylaxis)
Concurrent medication/chemical use*
Potentially affect recognition of anaphylaxis
Sedatives/hypnotics/antidepressants/ethanol/recreational drugs
Potentially increase anaphylaxis severity
β-Blockers and ACE inhibitors
Other factors*
Exercise
Acute infection, such as upper respiratory tract infection
Menses
Emotional stress
Occupation, such as beekeeping
Priming effect of recent previous anaphylactic episode
Increased baseline plasma histamine levels (hyperhistaminemia)
Increased baseline serum tryptase levels
Reduced level of PAF AH activity, leading to increased PAF levels
Reduced level of ACE activity, leading to increased bradykinin levels

Adapted from references 68, 69, and 94-108.

ACE, Angiotensin-converting enzyme; AH, acetylhydrolase; PAF, platelet-activating factor.

*In some patients several factors might need to be present concurrently for risk to be increased, such as an elderly person plus cardiovascular disease plus β -blocker medication. In others concurrent triggers might be needed, such as food plus exercise.

*Suggested by increased baseline total tryptase levels.

‡Atopic diseases are a risk factor for anaphylaxis triggered by food, exercise, and latex but not for anaphylaxis triggered by insect stings, β-lactam antibiotics, or insulin.

such as an upper respiratory tract infection; emotional stress; menses (premenstrual and ovulatory phases); and/or ingestion of NSAIDs or ethanol.^{20,32,61,62,106-108}

ASSESSMENT OF PATIENTS WITH A HISTORY OF ANAPHYLAXIS

Ideally, patients with a history of an acute anaphylactic episode should be referred to an allergy/immunology specialist with training and experience in risk assessment in anaphylaxis, including confirmation of the diagnosis, verification of the triggers, and evaluation of comorbidities and concurrent medications.

Clinical diagnosis of anaphylaxis

When patients are seen after an acute anaphylactic episode, the history of the episode should be confirmed and relevant emergency medical services and emergency department records should be reviewed.^{24,25,68,69,93} The history should focus on recall of exposure to potential triggering agents or events, the minutes or hours elapsed between exposure and symptom onset, and the evolution of symptoms and signs. Involvement of body organ systems varies among patients and even in the same patient from one episode to another; however, review of anaphylaxis case series reveals some general patterns. Skin involvement is reported in 80% to 90% of episodes, respiratory tract involvement in up to 70%, gastrointestinal tract involvement in up to 45%, cardiovascular system involvement in up to 45%, and CNS involvement in up to 15% (Table V).^{24,25,69,93}

The differential diagnosis of anaphylaxis includes common entities, such as acute generalized hives, acute asthma, syncope, panic attack, aspiration of a foreign body, and cardiovascular or neurologic events.^{24,25} Postprandial syndromes, such as pollenfood syndrome and scombroidosis, also need to be considered, as do excess endogenous histamine syndromes, such as mastocytosis; flush syndromes, including perimenopausal flushing; nonorganic diseases, such as vocal cord dysfunction; and other diagnostic entities, some of which are rarely encountered (Table VI).^{24-26,32,33,63-^{68,109,110} The differential diagnosis is age related to some extent. In}

infants foreign body aspiration, congenital malformations of the respiratory or gastrointestinal tracts, and apparent life-threatening event/sudden infant death syndrome need to be considered.⁹⁴ In middle-aged and elderly adults myocardial infarction, pulmonary embolus, and stroke are important considerations.^{21,25,97}

Laboratory tests at the time of the acute anaphylactic episode

In some patients the clinical diagnosis of anaphylaxis can be confirmed by means of a blood test; for example, an increased plasma histamine level or serum total tryptase level. These tests are not specific for anaphylaxis (Table VII).^{24,25,68,78,79}

Plasma histamine levels should optimally be measured 15 to 60 minutes after onset of symptoms of anaphylaxis. Special handling of the blood sample is required. Histamine and its metabolite, N-methylhistamine, can also be measured in a 24-hour urine sample.⁶⁸ Serum total tryptase levels should optimally be

TABLE V. Symptoms and signs of anaphylaxis

Cutaneous/subcutaneous/mucosal tissue
Flushing, pruritus, hives (urticaria), swelling, morbilliform rash, pilor erection
Periorbital pruritus, erythema and swelling, conjunctival erythema, tearing
Pruritus and swelling of lips, tongue, uvula/palate
Pruritus in the external auditory canals
Pruritus of genitalia, palms, soles
Respiratory
Nose: pruritus, congestion, rhinorrhea, sneezing
Larynx: pruritus and tightness in the throat, dysphonia and hoarseness, dry staccato cough, stridor, dysphagia
Lung: shortness of breath, chest tightness, deep cough, wheezing/bronchospasm (decreased peak expiratory flow)
Cyanosis
Gastrointestinal
Nausea, cramping abdominal pain, vomiting (stringy mucus), diarrhea
Cardiovascular
Chest pain, palpitations, tachycardia, bradycardia, or other dysrhythmia
Feeling faint, altered mental status, hypotension, loss of sphincter control, shock, cardiac arrest
CNS
Aura of impending doom, uneasiness, throbbing headache, dizziness, confusion, tunnel vision; in infants and children, sudden behavioral changes, such
as irritability, cessation of play, and clinging to parent
Other
Metallic taste in the mouth
Dysphagia
Uterine contractions in postpubertal female patients

Adapted from references 24, 25, 93, and 94. Sudden onset of symptoms and signs is characteristic of anaphylaxis.

measured from 15 minutes to 3 hours after onset of symptoms. No special handling of the blood sample is required. The total tryptase level is typically increased in patients with anaphylaxis triggered by an injected medication or an insect sting and in those with hypotension and shock but is less likely to be increased in those with anaphylaxis triggered by food or in those who are normotensive.^{68,78} Serial measurements of serum total tryptase and comparison with baseline levels obtained after the acute episode or available in stored serum might be more helpful than measurement at a single point in time.^{68,78}

Other biomarkers reported to be useful in confirming an acute episode of anaphylaxis include serum mature β -tryptase; mast cell carboxypeptidase A3; chymase; platelet-activating factor; bradykinin; C-reactive protein; cytokines, such as IL-2, IL-6, IL-10, IL-33, and TNF-receptor I; and urinary cysteinyl leukotriene E4 and 9- α -11- β prostaglandin F₂.^{68,72,80-84} Many studies of these potential biomarkers have included appropriate control groups, such as patients with severe acute asthma, but some have not. Biomarkers are released at different times after activation of mast cells and basophils, and patients experiencing anaphylaxis in community settings arrive in emergency departments at different time intervals after symptom onset; therefore measurement of a panel of different biomarkers might be useful.⁶⁸

Confirmation of the triggers of anaphylaxis

An important aspect of risk assessment in patients who have experienced anaphylaxis in the community is confirmation of the trigger or triggers identified through a detailed history of antecedent exposures, so that the relevant specific trigger or triggers can be avoided and recurrences of anaphylaxis can be prevented (Table VIII).^{24-26,34,52,58,61,68,69,93,111} Skin tests should be performed with validated instruments, techniques, and recording systems, preferably at least 3 to 4 weeks after the anaphylactic episode, to allow time for rearming of skin mast cells and recovery

of mast cell releasability.⁶⁸ Measurement of allergen-specific IgE levels by using a quantitative method can be performed at any time during or after the acute anaphylactic episode; however, if the blood sample is obtained during or shortly after the episode from patients who have received intravenous fluid resuscitation, levels can be falsely undetectable or low because of the dilutional effect on circulating IgE. Negative tests for sensitization to a trigger in a patient with a convincing history of anaphylaxis from that trigger should be repeated weeks or months later. It is important to note that both positive skin tests and increased specific IgE levels indicate sensitization to the allergens tested but are not diagnostic of anaphylaxis or any other disease.^{24-26,34,52,58,68,69}

If indicated, incremental challenge/provocation tests should be conducted in appropriately equipped health care facilities by professionals trained and experienced in patient selection, timing of the challenge, use of challenge protocols, and diagnosing and treating anaphylaxis. Before a challenge is performed, the potential risks and benefits should be discussed with the patient (or, for children, the caregivers) and documented in the medical record.^{68,111}

Assessment of patients with food-triggered anaphylaxis. Skin prick tests with foods that elicit a wheal of 3 mm larger than that caused by the negative control (eg. saline) are considered positive. Commercially available food allergen extracts do not contain standardized allergens. Some food allergens, such as fruits and vegetables, are labile and degrade in glycerinated extracts during manufacture and storage; therefore skin prick tests with these allergens are often performed with fresh foods. Intradermal tests to foods are contraindicated because of lack of specificity (false-positive tests) and their potential for triggering anaphylaxis.^{26,68,112} An exception to this might be use of intradermal tests to assess sensitization to fresh meat containing the carbohydrate galactose- α -1,3-galactose.³⁰

In food-sensitized patients specific IgE levels have predictive values for positive (failed) or negative (passed) food challenge

TABLE VI. Differential diagnosis of anaphylaxis

Common entities	Nonorganic disease
Acute generalized hives	Vocal cord dysfunction
Acute asthma	Munchausen syndrome
Syncope (faint, vasovagal episode)	
Panic attack	
Aspiration of a foreign body	Shock
Cardiovascular event (myocardial	Hypovolemic
infarction, pulmonary embolus)	Cardiogenic
Neurologic event (seizure, stroke)	Distributive (eg, spinal cord injury)
Ç (, , , ,	Septic (might involve all of the above)
Postprandial syndromes	Other
Pollen-food syndrome*	Nonallergic angioedema
Scombroidosis†	Red Man syndrome (vancomycin)

Scombroidosis† Monosodium glutamate Sulfites

Nonallergic angioedema Red Man syndrome (vancomycin) Urticarial vasculitis Hyper-IgE urticaria syndrome Progesterone anaphylaxis Pheochromocytoma Idiopathic systemic capillary leak syndrome

Excess endogenous histamine

Mastocytosis/clonal mast cell disorders‡ Basophilic leukemia

Flush syndromes

Perimenopause Carcinoid Autonomic epilepsy Medullary carcinoma thyroid

Adapted from references 24-26, 63-68, 109, and 110.

*Pollen-food allergy syndrome, also termed oral allergy syndrome, is elicited by a variety of plant proteins, especially pathogen-related proteins that comprise a large number of class 2 allergenic proteins found in various fruits and vegetables. These plant proteins cross-react with airborne allergens. Typical symptoms include pruritus, tingling, and angioedema of the lips, tongue, palate, throat, and ears after eating raw, but not cooked, fruits and vegetables.

†This disease is due to histamine poisoning from fish, such as tuna, mackerel, saury, mahi-mahi, anchovies, and herring, that are stored at increased temperatures (30°C), at which bacteria such as *Morganella marganii* and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* produce histamine and *cis*-urocanic acid. Symptoms occur from minutes to hours after ingestion of the fish and last for hours. They include flush (especially of the face and neck), angioedema, nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, and hypotension. An important clue to the diagnosis is that more than 1 person eating the fish is usually affected. Skin prick tests to fish are negative, and fish-specific IgE levels are absent or undetectable. ‡Anaphylaxis might be the first manifestation of mastocytosis or a clonal mast cell disorder.

||Nonorganic diseases also include Munchausen syndrome by proxy in a child or other dependent, globus hystericus, and undifferentiated somatoform anaphylaxis.

tests. Allergen-specific IgE levels with greater than 95% predictive risk values of a positive (failed) food challenge result have been identified by using the ImmunoCAP (Phadia, Uppsala, Sweden). These levels are defined for cow's milk (\geq 15 kU/L), egg (\geq 7 kU/L), peanut (\geq 14 kU/L), tree nuts (\geq 15 kU/L), and fish (\geq 20 kU/L); in infants lower values have been established for milk (\geq 5 kU/L) and egg (\geq 2 kU/L).²⁶ Predictive values for allergen-specific IgE levels potentially differ from one immunoassay to another, and this can affect management decisions.^{26,68,113}

A positive skin test, an increased serum IgE level, or both to a specific food document sensitization to that food. Such tests are not diagnostic of anaphylaxis because sensitization to 1 or more food allergens is common in the general population of healthy people who have no history of anaphylaxis. For example, 60% of young people have a positive skin prick test to 1 or more foods, yet most of those with positive tests have never experienced anaphylaxis from a food.¹¹⁴ In addition, although positive skin tests and increased allergen-specific IgE levels correlate with an increased probability of clinical reactivity to specific foods, the results of these tests do not necessarily correlate with the risk of future anaphylactic episodes or with the severity of such episodes.^{26,68}

Oral food challenge testing was extensively reviewed in the *Journal* in 2009.¹¹¹ Patients with a convincing history of anaphylaxis to a specific food and evidence of sensitization to that food should not undergo oral food challenge tests because of their high risk of anaphylaxis from such tests. Others, such as those with an equivocal history, low or moderate evidence of sensitization, or both, might benefit from a physician-monitored incremental oral food challenge. A positive (failed) challenge provides a sound basis for continued avoidance of the food. A negative (passed) challenge allows introduction or reintroduction of the specific food into the patient's diet.¹¹¹

Unproved or disproved diagnostic methods, such as electrodermal skin testing and kinesiology, remain in use for assessment of patients with food allergy.¹¹⁵

In the future, *in vitro* tests that will distinguish reliably between sensitization without risk of clinical reactivity versus sensitization with risk of clinical reactivity might be available. These include measurement of allergen-specific basophil reactivity,¹¹⁶ assessment of sensitization by using recombinant allergens,¹¹⁷ peptide microassay-based immunoassays to map IgE and IgG₄ binding to sequential allergen epitopes,¹¹⁷⁻¹¹⁹ or assessment of allergen-specific cytokine or chemokine production.⁶⁸

Assessment of medication- or biological agenttriggered anaphylaxis. Any medication or biological agent can potentially trigger anaphylaxis. For most agents, the antigenic determinants have not been characterized or validated; indeed, the relevant immunogenic prodrugs, haptens, metabolites, and unidentified degradation products or contaminants are often unknown.^{34,38,68} For most medications, with the exception of some β -lactam antibiotics, appropriate reagents are not commercially available for use in skin tests, measurement of medication-specific IgE levels, or other *in vitro* tests.^{34,68} Customized tests and physician-monitored challenge/provocation tests performed in specialized centers therefore play a central role in assessment of patients with a history of anaphylaxis triggered by a medication.^{34,68,120-122}

For assessment of anaphylaxis triggered by vaccines to prevent allergic diseases, skin prick tests should be performed not only with the immunizing agent but also with the relevant excipients in the culprit vaccine, such as gelatin in measles vaccines or egg in some influenza vaccines and in yellow fever vaccine.^{48,68}

Assessment of stinging insect-triggered anaphylaxis. Standardized Hymenoptera venoms, such as honeybee, yellow jacket, yellow hornet, white-faced hornet, and paper wasp, are available for skin testing. Skin prick tests, if negative, should be followed by intradermal tests.⁵²⁻⁵⁴ Use of dialyzed venoms in skin tests is reported to improve the identification of venom-sensitized patients.¹²³ For fire ant-triggered anaphylaxis, whole-body extracts are used as skin test reagents.^{54,55} Measurements of venom-specific IgE levels and fire ant whole-body extract-specific

TABLE VII. Laboratory tests: Acute anaphylactic episode

Histamine*

Obtain blood sample within 15 minutes to 1 hour of symptom onset* (use wide-bore needle, keep sample cold (at 4 degrees C), centrifuge it promptly, and freeze plasma promptly).

Twenty-four-hour urine histamine and N-methylhistamine measurements might also be helpful.

Total tryptase* (pro, pro', and mature forms of α/β -tryptases)

Obtain blood sample within 15 minutes to 3 hours of symptom onset.

Consider comparing the levels measured during the acute episode with a baseline level.⁺

- If higher during the acute episode than in baseline serum, the diagnosis of anaphylaxis is confirmed.‡
- If within normal limits during the acute episode, the diagnosis of anaphylaxis cannot be excluded.

Total tryptase level can be measured in postmortem serum.§

Additional laboratory tests||

Adapted from references 24, 25, 68, 78, 79 and 81.

*Increases of histamine and tryptase levels are not specific for anaphylaxis. For example, histamine levels are increased in patients with scombroid poisoning and tryptase levels are increased in patients with myocardial infarction, trauma, amniotic fluid embolus, and sudden infant death syndrome.

 \dagger Obtained 24 hours after resolution of the acute event or on stored serum, if available (levels are stable for \geq 1 year if stored at -20 degrees C).

‡If greater than 11.4 ng/mL in both acute and baseline sera, the diagnosis of mastocytosis or clonal mast cell disorder should be considered.

\$Blood samples should be obtained from femoral vessels and not the heart; the level needs to be correlated with the clinical history because, as noted above, increased levels are also found in other clinical situations, such as myocardial infarction, trauma, amniotic fluid embolism, and sudden infant death syndrome.

||When sorting out the differential diagnosis of anaphylaxis, the detailed clinical history and physical examination might suggest the need for additional laboratory tests to confirm or rule out diseases such as mastocytosis, basophilic leukemia, carcinoid (serum serotonin level and urinary 5 hydroxyindoleacetic acid), medullary carcinoma of the thyroid/ vasoactive polypeptide–secreting gastrointestinal tumor (substance P and vasointestinal polypeptide), pheochromocytoma (free metanephrine in plasma and urinary

vanillylmandelic acid), hereditary angioedema (C4 and C1 esterase inhibitor), or diagnostic imaging to confirm or rule out hydatid cysts. Investigation of the complement cascade (C4a, C5a, and C3a), the contact system (bradykinin, high-molecular-weight kininogen, kallikrein–C1-inhibitor complexes, and factor XIIa–C1-inhibitor complexes), and coagulation pathway (factors V, VIII, and fibrinogen), although usually not performed, might support the clinical diagnosis of anaphylaxis; however, these tests also appear to lack

TABLE VIII. Confirmation of a potential trigger for an anaphylactic episode

Allergen skin tests

specificity.

Percutaneous (prick or puncture)*

Intradermal (intracutaneous) for selected allergens such as insect venoms and β -lactam antibiotics[†]

Allergen-specific serum IgE levels

Quantitative ELISAs‡

Allergen challenge tests§

Most commonly performed with foods or medications

Other challenge tests

Exercise

Cold

Heat

Sunlight

Work up of patients with idiopathic anaphylaxis (in whom detailed history of antecedent events/exposures does not yield any clues about triggers and skin test results and allergen-specific IgE measurements are negative)

Search for a previously unrecognized trigger

Measure serum baseline total tryptase levels (normal value, <11.4 ng/mL)

Inspect skin closely for evidence of urticaria pigmentosa

Consider bone marrow biopsy (perform c-Kit mutational analysis in addition to usual stains for identification of spindle-shaped mast cells in clusters)

Adapted from references 24-26, 34, 52, 58, 61, 67, 100-102, and 111.

*Allergens for skin testing should be selected on the basis of the history. Standardized extracts are available only for some Hymenoptera venoms and some inhalant allergens. Patients should discontinue H_1 -antihistamines 7 days before skin testing. Many people in the general population are sensitized to allergens (eg, 60% of teens to food and as many as 28.5% of adults to venom).

†Intradermal tests are generally contraindicated in food allergy because of the high likelihood of false-positive results and the possibility of triggering anaphylaxis.

‡Available commercially for foods, insect venoms, and latex but not for most medications or biological agents. Refer to predictive values, where available, for foods such as peanut, tree nuts, fish, milk, and egg.

§Open, single-blind, or double-blind depending on clinical history and allergen. "First do no harm": challenge only if assessment (clinical history, skin tests, and/or measurement of allergen-specific IgE levels) indicate that the patient is at low risk for anaphylaxis. Perform only under medical supervision in a hospital or other health care facility. ||Assessment of cotriggers, such as a food, medication, or cold exposure, is needed.

IgE levels are commercially available. Some patients with a history of Hymenoptera sting-triggered anaphylaxis have negative skin test responses to insect venoms but increased specific IgE levels to venoms and *vice versa*.^{52,124} Challenge/provocation tests with stinging and biting insects are potentially dangerous and are used only in research.^{52-57,68,125}

Positive intradermal tests to stinging insect venoms, increased venom-specific IgE levels, or both occur in up to 28.5% of the general adult population, most of whom do not have systemic symptoms after an insect sting.^{52-54,68} It is therefore critically important that the test results be interpreted in the context of the clinical history. Cross-reacting carbohydrate derivatives between venom allergens and plant

or other nonvenom allergens might account for many of these positive test results. In some centers additional tests used to assist in interpretation of positive test results include consideration of total IgE levels as well as venom-specific IgE levels,¹²⁵ and measurement of basophil activation markers, such as CD63 or CD203c after incubation with different concentrations of venom.^{53,68,125}

Conversely, venom skin tests might be negative and venomspecific IgE levels might be absent or undetectable in patients with a convincing history of insect sting-triggered anaphylaxis. Negative tests might be due to rare IgE- or non–IgE-mediated reactions to a protein or peptide constituent 127 such as melittin in honeybee venom or mastoparan in vespid venom; variability of intradermal testing; anergy in patients tested within a few weeks of the sting; decrease in the immune response to venom over time in patients stung many years before testing; or increased patient vulnerability to anaphylaxis. As noted previously, risk of severe or fatal anaphylaxis increases with older age; concurrent diseases, including CVDs; and concurrent use of medications, such as β -blockers or angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, ^{52,53,97,103} as well as in patients with mastocytosis, clonal mast cell disorders, or increased baseline tryp-tase levels.^{52,53,72,100-103} If the baseline total tryptase level is greater than 11.4 ng/mL (the new upper limit of normal), meticulous examination for cutaneous mastocytosis is indicated, and if the level is greater than 20 ng/mL, a bone marrow biopsy is indicated, even if cutaneous manifestations are absent.⁶⁷ Also, in some patients clinical risk of anaphylaxis is increased by factors such as a recent sting; a previous severe systemic reaction to a sting; a sting on the head, neck, or throat; or the entomology of the stinging insect.^{52-54,68,103}

Assessment of anaphylaxis from other triggers. For assessment of anaphylaxis triggered by natural rubber latex, skin prick tests should be performed with commercial latex allergens, where available, or with extracts of rubber products, such as natural rubber latex gloves, where commercial allergens are not available. Consideration should be given to testing with foods that cross-react with latex, such as banana, kiwi, papaya, avocado, potato, and tomato.^{58,68} Latex-specific IgE antibodies can also be measured.

For assessment of exercise-triggered anaphylaxis, skin tests should be performed with potential food allergen cotriggers.⁶¹ An exercise intensity threshold can be defined in an exercise challenge test to diagnose food-dependent exercise-induced anaphylaxis.¹²⁸

Assessment of idiopathic anaphylaxis. When a meticulous history of antecedent exposures and events does not yield any clues about potential triggers and when allergen skin tests are negative and specific IgE measurements are absent or undetectable to selected common allergens, patients are said to have idiopathic anaphylaxis. Before making this diagnosis, physicians should consider the possibility of a hidden or previously unrecognized trigger. Sensitization to a novel trigger for which there is no commercially available test allergen can be identified through a history of the event and confirmed by objective tests. These potentially include skin testing the patient and 1 or more controls with crude extracts of the suspected culprit allergen (although there is no quality assurance that such extracts contain the relevant allergenic components) and/or development of customized, sensitive, specific ELISAs and other in vitro tests, including gel electrophoresis and IgE immunoblotting, for identification of specific IgE to the suspect allergen. 63,68,69

The serum total tryptase level should be measured in all patients with idiopathic anaphylaxis.^{63-68,78,100-103} This important screening test for mastocytosis reflects the increased burden of mast cells in all forms of this disease.⁷⁸

MANAGEMENT OF PATIENTS AT RISK FOR ANAPHYLAXIS IN COMMUNITY SETTINGS

Long-term preventive measures include optimal management of relevant comorbidities, such as asthma, other chronic respiratory diseases, CVDs, and mastocytosis and clonal mast cell disorders.^{63-67,97-102} These measures also include discussion of the relative benefits and risks of concurrent medications (eg, β -blockers, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, and others that are widely and effectively used in the management of CVDs) with the patient and his or her cardiologist and documentation of the rationale for treatment decisions in the patient's medical record.^{97-99,103}

With the exception of venom immunotherapy for patients with insect sting–triggered anaphylaxis, current recommendations for prevention of anaphylaxis and emergency preparedness for treatment of anaphylaxis in the community are based on expert opinion and consensus rather than on randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials. Preventive strategies for anaphylaxis in community settings that involve trigger avoidance and immuno-modulation are summarized in Table IX.^{1,2,24-26,34,52,54,58,69,93,129-153} Follow-up at regular intervals is an important aspect of long-term risk reduction.

Long-term risk reduction: Prevention of anaphylaxis

Anaphylaxis triggered by food. Written personalized information about avoidance of confirmed relevant food triggers, including lists of common hidden sources of the food or foods and high-risk situations, such as buffet and catered meals and unlabeled desserts, baked goods, and candies, should be provided. Patients should be directed to resources that provide up-to-date, consistent information about avoidance of the specific food or foods (Table IX).^{26,129} Food avoidance measures potentially decrease quality of life for those at risk of anaphylaxis and for their caregivers^{130,131} because of lifestyle changes that disrupt activities, uncertainty about ambiguities in advisory labeling,¹³² and anxiety about the risk of accidental exposures.^{26,133} Strict avoidance of many foods potentially leads to nutritional deficiencies.²⁶ Some patients at risk for anaphylaxis to foods, or their caregivers, turn to complementary and alternative medicine for relief.¹¹⁵

Allergen-specific oral immunotherapy is currently a research procedure for prevention of anaphylaxis triggered by food. Clinical trials with foods such as milk, egg, or peanut have been conducted in carefully selected patients in appropriately equipped food allergy research centers by physicians and other health care professionals who have experience in performing food challenges, administering oral immunotherapy, and diagnosing and treating anaphylaxis.^{108,112,134-141} A few of the studies have had a double-blind, placebo-controlled design.¹³⁷ Adverse effects have been common with some oral immunotherapy dosing regimens, especially on the initial dose escalation day and on subsequent dose build-up days.¹⁴¹

In some of these studies, clinical desensitization to a food has been accompanied by long-term, food-specific humoral and cellular changes,^{138,140} including decreased titrated skin prick tests, decreased basophil activation, decreased IgE levels, and increased IgG₄, IL-10, IFN- γ , and TNF- α levels.¹⁴⁰ Studies in progress will resolve the issue as to whether oral immunotherapy for food-triggered anaphylaxis leads not only to clinical desensitization but also to true immunologic tolerance in which patients

TABLE IX. Preventive strategies for anaphylaxis in community settings

Allergen-specific trigger avoidance based on history of exposure and confirmation of sensitization (strength of recommendation = C)
Foods,* including additives and contaminants
Medications and biological agents [†]
Insect stings and bites
Natural rubber latex*
Inhalants
Seminal fluid
Occupational allergens
Other
Nonimmunologic triggers: avoid relevant exposure (strength of recommendation $= C$)
Exercise-induced anaphylaxis ⁺
Cold air or water
Heat
Sunlight/UV radiation
Medications, such as opioids
Ethanol
Immunomodulation
Food: Currently, oral immunotherapy is a research procedure supervised by physicians in specialized food allergy centers (strength of recommendation
pending).
Insect venoms: allergen-specific immunotherapy (strength of recommendation $= A$)
Medications \dagger : desensitization (strength of recommendation = B)
Seminal fluid: desensitization (strength of recommendation $= C$)
Idiopathic anaphylaxis (for frequent episodes only; strength of recommendation $= C$)
Oral glucocorticoid, such as prednisone; H ₁ -antihistamine, such as cetirizine (used for prophylaxis)

Adapted from reference 153 and others; see text for details.

*These Web sites consistently provide accurate up-to-date information: the Food Allergy and Anaphylaxis Network (www.foodallergy.org); the American Latex Allergy Association (www.latexallergyresources.org); the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology (www.aaaai.org); and the American College of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology (www.acaai.org).

 \dagger Avoid the medications suspected of triggering anaphylaxis and substitute a non-cross-reacting medication, preferably from a different therapeutic class. If this is not possible, desensitization should be performed (eg, for β -lactam antibiotics, NSAIDs, and chemotherapy drugs).

‡Avoid relevant cotriggers, such as food, medication, cold air, or cold water.

remain desensitized even if the food is not eaten on a regular basis.^{112,134,135}

Future directions in specific immunotherapy to food and other allergens that trigger anaphylaxis might include allergen administration through the sublingual route, "engineered" recombinant protein allergens, a mixture of major recombinant allergens, CpG-oligonucleotide–conjugated allergens, peptides or polymers of major allergens, and other novel approaches.¹¹²

Immunomodulatory approaches that are not specific for a particular food allergen are also being studied. Food Allergy Herbal Formula-2, a well-characterized mixture of Chinese herbs that prevents food-induced anaphylaxis and leads to long-lasting immunologic tolerance in a murine model, has now entered clinical trials.¹⁴² Subcutaneous injections of anti-IgE antibody potentially provide an increased margin of protection against food and other allergen triggers of anaphylaxis for many, although not all, patients at risk (Table IX).¹⁴³

Medication- or biological agent-triggered anaphylaxis. For anaphylaxis triggered by a medication or a biological agent, avoidance is critically important. An alternative non–cross-reacting agent, preferably from a different therapeutic class but sometimes from the same class, can often be substituted effectively and safely.³⁴ Where this is not possible, desensitization with the offending agent is indicated.^{34,144} Standardized 12-step desensitization protocols in which antigens are introduced in an incremental manner over several hours have been published for some agents, such as β -lactam antibiotics or other antibiotics, aspirin or other NSAIDs, insulin, and chemotherapeutic agents, including taxanes and platins, as well as mAbs.¹⁴⁴ Once achieved, desensitization is maintained through regular administration of the medication. Immunologic tolerance does not occur, and if the medication is discontinued, symptoms can recur when it is restarted.¹⁴⁴ Desensitization should be conducted in an appropriately equipped health care facility staffed by health care professionals who are trained and experienced in using desensitization protocols and in the recognition and treatment of breakthrough symptoms, including those of anaphylaxis.^{34,144} The cellular and molecular mechanisms underlying temporary desensitization without immunologic tolerance are not yet fully understood.¹⁴⁴

In patients with a history of vaccine- or vaccine componenttriggered anaphylaxis who have negative skin tests to the vaccine and its components, it is highly unlikely that IgE antibody is present. The vaccine can therefore be administered in the usual manner; however, it is prudent to observe such patients for 1 hour afterward instead of the customary 30 minutes. In patients with a positive history and positive skin tests, a suitable alternative vaccine is sometimes available; for example, eggfree seasonal influenza vaccine and egg-free pandemic A/H1N1 vaccine grown in mammalian cell culture systems are now available in some countries. If a suitable alternative vaccine is not available, the culprit vaccine should be administered in an appropriately equipped and staffed health care facility by using a graded-dose protocol (Table IX).⁴⁸

Stinging insect-triggered anaphylaxis. For anaphylaxis triggered by stinging insects, avoidance of exposure involves several approaches. Yellow jacket, hornet, or wasp nests or fire ant mounds in the vicinity of the patient's home should be profession-ally exterminated. Awareness of high-risk outdoor work or leisure activities, such as gardening, camping, picnicking, or barbecuing,

is important. When outdoors, appropriate protective clothing, including shoes and socks, should be worn. Personal insect repellents, such as DEET, are not effective in preventing insect stings in contrast to their efficacy in preventing insect bites.⁵⁴

In most patients with Hymenoptera venom-triggered anaphylaxis, a 3- to 5-year course of subcutaneous injections of the relevant standardized insect venom or venoms significantly reduces the risk of anaphylaxis from a subsequent sting and provides long-lasting protection.^{52-54,124} This potentially curative treatment is underused.⁵³ In children a 98% protection rate can be achieved, and the effect lasts for decades after venom injections are discontinued.^{52,145} Use of purified extracts potentially reduces large local reactions during venom immunotherapy.¹⁴⁶ Venom immunotherapy can be safely administered to all those at risk, including high-risk patients with mastocytosis or clonal mast cell disorders, although a slow rate of dose escalation is often necessary in such patients.^{147,148} Anti-IgE antibody is reported to be useful in controlling reactions to venom immunotherapy in patients with mastocytosis.¹⁴⁹ For prevention of anaphylaxis from fire ant stings^{54,55} or from insect bites,^{54,57} subcutaneous injections of the relevant whole-body extracts are used.

In adults venom immunotherapy significantly reduces stinginduced cutaneous systemic reactions and is therefore indicated for patients with sting-induced generalized urticaria and no other systemic symptoms.^{52,124} It also reduces large local reactions to stings and might be considered for at-risk patients who cannot totally avoid insect exposure, such as beekeepers, and/or those who experience frequent or severe large local reactions.¹⁵⁰ In children, venom immunotherapy is not indicated either for sting-induced generalized urticaria without other systemic symptoms or for large local reactions (Table IX).¹⁴⁵

Anaphylaxis induced by other triggers. Avoidance of the relevant specific confirmed trigger is the key to prevention of anaphylaxis recurrence, such as avoidance of natural rubber latex⁵⁸ or occupational allergens.^{1,2,24,25,69} Desensitization provides short-term immunomodulation for patients at risk of anaphylaxis to seminal fluid.⁵⁹ In the future, regular subcutaneous injections of anti-IgE antibody might be indicated for patients with anaphylaxis triggered by various allergen triggers. For anaphylaxis induced by some nonimmune triggers, such as cold, heat, sunlight/UV radiation, or ethanol, avoidance of the trigger is the key to prevention of recurrences (Table IX).²⁵

Exercise-triggered anaphylaxis. Strategies for prevention of exercise-induced anaphylaxis include strict avoidance of relevant cotriggers, such as food, medication, or ethanol ingestion and cold air or cold water exposure, and awareness of other potential concomitant risk factors, such as acute infection, emotional stress, menses (premenstrual and ovulatory phases), extremes of temperature and humidity, and high pollen counts. Additional precautions include never exercising alone, discontinuing exertion immediately when the first symptom of anaphylaxis is noted, always carrying 1 or more epinephrine autoinjectors, and carrying a cell (mobile) phone for calling 911/emergency medical services during activities such as long-distance running or cross-country skiing. Premedication and warm-up are not effective in preventing exercise-induced anaphylaxis (Table IX).^{24,25,61}

Idiopathic anaphylaxis. Immunomodulation with pharmacologic agents is often recommended for patients with frequent episodes of idiopathic anaphylaxis, which is defined as more than 6 per year or more than 2 per 2 months. One example of a prophylaxis regimen involves 60 to 100 mg of prednisone each morning for 1 week, followed by 60 mg on alternate mornings for 3 weeks and then gradual tapering of the dose over 2 months, in addition to an H₁-antihistamine, such as 10 mg of cetirizine daily.⁶³ Anti-IgE antibody injections have been reported to be helpful in patients with idiopathic anaphylaxis and in anaphylaxis with no apparent trigger that occurs in patients with mastocytosis. (Table IX)^{151,152}

Long-term risk reduction: Emergency preparedness for anaphylaxis recurrences in the community

Those at risk for anaphylaxis in the community and their caregivers should be prepared to recognize episodes that occur despite best efforts to avoid the relevant trigger and other preventive measures and to provide prompt life-saving first-aid treatment of such episodes.^{2,24-26,34,52,54,69,93,153} Emergency preparedness involves carrying 1 or more epinephrine autoinjectors, having an anaphylaxis emergency action plan, and wearing appropriate medical identification.^{1,2,24-26,54,69,153}

Epinephrine (adrenaline): the medication of choice. For treatment of an anaphylaxis recurrence in the community, injection of epinephrine is the first-aid medication of choice, as recommended in all anaphylaxis guidelines. The rationale for this is summarized in Table X.^{24,154,156-162} Most guidelines recommend injecting epinephrine from an autoinjector intramuscularly in the midanterolateral aspect of the thigh. The first aid dose of epinephrine is 0.01 mg/kg of a 1 mg/mL (1:1,000) dilution to a maximum dose of 0.5 mg in an adult or 0.3 mg in a child. This dose can be repeated every 5 to 15 minutes, as needed.^{154,155,163-165} Patients should not suddenly sit or stand after receiving an epinephrine injection because this can lead to the empty inferior vena cava/empty ventricle syndrome and sudden death.¹⁶⁶

In patients with anaphylaxis, epinephrine has potent life-saving α_1 -adrenergic vasoconstrictor effects on the small arterioles and precapillary sphincters in most body organ systems.¹⁵⁶ It decreases mucosal edema, thereby preventing and relieving upper airway obstruction, and it also prevents and relieves hypotension and shock (Table X).¹⁵⁶⁻¹⁶⁰ In addition, its β_1 -adrenergic effects lead to increased force and rate of cardiac contractions, and its β_2 effects lead to increased bronchodilation and decreased release of mediators, such as histamine and tryptase, from mast cells and basophils.¹⁵⁶

Prompt injection is important. In most countries the highest epinephrine dose currently available in an autoinjector is 0.3 mg. This dose is low compared with the initial adult dose of 1 mg epinephrine used in cardiopulmonary resuscitation and is unlikely to be effective if anaphylaxis has progressed to the point at which cardiopulmonary resuscitation is needed. Delayed injection of epinephrine is associated with fatal anaphylaxis¹⁸⁻²¹ and also contributes to the increased likelihood of biphasic anaphylaxis, which is defined as symptom recurrence 1 to 72 hours (usually within 8 hours) after resolution of the initial symptoms despite no further exposure to the trigger.¹⁶⁷⁻¹⁶⁹

The best way of providing first-aid treatment with epinephrine (adrenaline) for anaphylaxis in the community is by using an autoinjector; however, currently available autoinjectors have a number of limitations. Only 2 fixed epinephrine doses, 0.15 mg and 0.3 mg, are available in autoinjector formulations in most countries (EpiPen, Dey, LP, Napa, Calif; Twinject, Shionogi & Co, Ltd, Osaka, Japan; Anapen, Lincoln Medical, Salisbury, Wiltshire, United Kingdom). The 0.15 mg dose is too high for

TABLE X. Epinephrine (adrenaline): Medication of first choice for anaphylaxis

Strength of recommendation	B-C
Pharmacologic effects when given by injection (oral administration is	At α_1 -receptor
ineffective because of rapid metabolism in the GI tract)	↑ Vasoconstriction/↑ vascular resistance in most body organ systems
	↑ Blood pressure
	↓ Mucosal edema (larynx)
	At β_1 -receptor
	↑ Cardiac contraction force
	At β_2 -receptor
	↓ Mediator release
	↑ Bronchodilation
	↑ Vasodilation
Practical aspects	↓ Mucosal edema and relieves upper airway obstruction
	↓ Wheezing
	↓ Hives
	↑ Blood pressure and prevents and relieves hypotension and shock
Potential adverse effects (after usual dose of 0.01 mg/kg to a maximum of 0.5 mg [adults] IM)*	Anxiety, pallor, tremor, palpitations, dizziness, and headache; these symptoms indicate that an appropriate pharmacologic dose has been injected.
Potential adverse effects (after overdose, such as IV bolus dose, overly rapid IV infusion, or erroneous administration of a concentrated epinephrine solution 1:1,000 [1 mg/mL] by the IV route)†	Pulmonary edema, hypertension, angina, myocardial infarction, ventricular arrhythmias; note that the latter 3 adverse effects also potentially occur in untreated anaphylaxis when subclinical coronary artery disease is unmasked, because the heart itself is a potential target organ in anaphylaxis. [‡]
Comment: why the intramuscular route is preferred	Epinephrine has a vasodilator effect in skeletal muscle.‡
	Skeletal muscle is well vascularized.
	After intramuscular injection into the vastus lateralis, absorption is rapid, and epinephrine reaches the central circulation rapidly.
	Rapid absorption is critical in anaphylaxis in which the median time to respiratory or cardiac arrest is 15 minutes (venom) to 30 minutes (food).

Adapted from references 24 and 154-162.

GI, Gastrointestinal; IM, intramuscular; IV, intravenous.

*The epinephrine dose recommended for initial treatment of anaphylaxis is lower than the dose recommended for initial use in cardiopulmonary resuscitation and is unlikely to be effective after cardiac arrest has occurred. Ideally, epinephrine doses should be stated concentrations (ie, milligrams per milliliter) rather than as ratios; however, both methods are in common use.

†Intravenous infusion of epinephrine presents a high risk of harmful side effects. It should be given only by physicians who are trained and experienced in the dose titration of vasopressors (preferably by using an infusion pump) against continuous hemodynamic monitoring.

‡Epinephrine enhances blood flow in coronary arteries because of increased myocardial contractility and increased duration of diastole. This action and the vasodilator effect in skeletal muscle produced by endogenous epinephrine are well-recognized aspects of the fight-or-flight response.

infants and children weighing less than 15 kg. The 0.3 mg dose is too low for children weighing more than 30 kg and for teens and adults. In the United Kingdom a 0.5 mg epinephrine dose is available in the Anapen. Autoinjectors with 1.43 cm needles might not achieve intramuscular injection in some children and adults, as ascertained by using computed tomographic scans of the thigh to measure the distance from the skin to the surface of the vastus lateralis muscle.^{170,171} The force of the injection likely also contributes to intramuscular deposition and rapid absorption of epinephrine.¹⁷²

Health care professionals need to be trained to use epinephrine autoinjectors correctly and safely in order to train and coach those at risk for anaphylaxis and their caregivers in how to use them correctly and safely.¹⁷³ Unintentional injections from epinephrine autoinjectors into fingers, thumbs, and hands by patients self-injecting or by caregivers injecting children or others have been reported to poison control centers with increasing frequency in the past decade. These unintentional injections might not only result in injury but also in partial or complete loss of the epinephrine dose for the person having an anaphylactic episode, the so-called "lost dose hazard."^{174,175} Epinephrine autoinjectors with

improved design, including needle protection features, are being introduced.

Up to 20% of patients who receive an initial first-aid dose of epinephrine for treatment of anaphylaxis in the community are reported to require a second dose, either because of ongoing symptoms or because of biphasic anaphylaxis.^{167-169,176-178} Most patients with anaphylaxis respond promptly to epinephrine injections; the potential reasons for apparent lack of response in a minority of patients are summarized in Table XI.^{158,166,170,171,175,178-181}

Transient pharmacologic effects of epinephrine, such as pallor, tremor, anxiety, palpitations, headache, and dizziness, that occur within 5 to 10 minutes after injection are usually mild and confirm that a therapeutic epinephrine dose has been given. Serious adverse effects, such as pulmonary edema or hypertension, are usually attributable to epinephrine overdose. Although they can occur after administration by any route, they are most commonly reported after either an intravenous bolus dose, an overly rapid intravenous infusion, or an intravenous injection of a concentrated 1 mg/mL (1:1,000) epinephrine solution instead of the dilute 0.1 mg/mL (1:10,000) epinephrine solution appropriate for intravenous infusion.^{24,154}

TABLE XI. Reasons for apparent lack of response to epinephrine

Physician-related factors
Error in diagnosis*
Empty ventricle syndrome ⁺
Patient-related factors
Rapid anaphylaxis progression
Patient taking a medication that interferes with optimal epinephrine effect, such as an α -adrenergic blocker or β -adrenergic blocker
Epinephrine-related factors
Epinephrine autoinjector not available [‡]
Epinephrine autoinjector not prescribed by physician
Epinephrine autoinjector not affordable (prescription not picked up)
Injected too late
Dose too low on a milligram per kilogram basis
Dose too low because of injection of epinephrine that is past the expiry date§
Injected using incorrect technique, such as not enough force
Injection route not optimal
Injection site not optimal
Adverse reaction to sodium metabisulfite preservative in the epinephrine solution (rare)

Adapted from references 158, 166, 170, 171, 175, and 178-181.

*For example, if epinephrine is injected for a disease, such as nonallergic angioedema or food protein–induced enterocolitis, that would not be expected to respond well to it. †Occurs when the epinephrine injected cannot circulate in the body because the patient is suddenly placed upright and the vena cava (and ventricle) empties.

‡In many countries life-saving epinephrine autoinjectors are not available for those at risk of anaphylaxis. Existing alternatives cannot be depended on to produce high tissue concentrations of epinephrine rapidly. These include having a patient or caregiver draw up epinephrine from an ampule, use of a syringe prefilled with epinephrine, or use of an epinephrine metered-dose inhaler.

\$The maximum shelf-life of EpiPen and Twinject autoinjectors is 12 to 18 months. The maximum shelf life of AnaPen autoinjectors (available in the United Kingdom) is 18 to 24 months. The maximum shelf life of a syringe prefilled with epinephrine in a physician's office is 3 to 4 months. *In vitro* degradation (breakdown) products of epinephrine are ineffective in patients with anaphylaxis.

||Epinephrine through other routes, such as subcutaneous injection or inhalation from a metered-dose inhaler or nebulizer and compressor is not recommended for the treatment of anaphylaxis because it is more difficult to achieve high plasma and tissue concentrations rapidly when these routes are used.

Traditionally, many physicians have been reluctant to inject epinephrine in middle-aged or older patients with anaphylaxis because of concerns regarding cardiac adverse effects. In fact, the heart is a potential target organ in anaphylaxis. In healthy people mast cells are present throughout the myocardium (between myocardial fibers, around blood vessels, and in the coronary artery intima).^{72,97} In patients with coronary artery disease, the number and density of cardiac mast cells is increased because mast cells are also present in atherosclerotic plaques, where they contribute to atherogenesis.⁹⁷ Histamine, leukotrienes, platelet-activating factor, and other mediators released after mast cell stimulation potentially lead to coronary artery spasm.⁹⁷ Patients with anaphylaxis can present with acute coronary syndrome secondary to either vasospasm or acute plaque rupture and thrombus formation. In patients with coronary artery disease, the use of epinephrine requires caution; however, concerns about its potential adverse effects need to be weighed against the cardiac risks of untreated anaphylaxis and the knowledge that epinephrine injection usually enhances blood flow in the coronary arteries because its β₂-adrenergic action leads to increased myocardial contractility and increased duration of diastole compared with systole (Table X).^{24,25,97,161,162}

Other medications. More than 40 H₁-antihistamines are available for use, ¹⁸² and many of these medications are recommended for use in anaphylaxis; in some anaphylaxis guidelines, dosage regimens are provided for up to 7 different H₁-antihistamines. H₁-antihistamines do not prevent or relieve upper or lower airway obstruction, hypotension or shock.^{182,183} After oral administration, their onset of action ranges from 1 to 3 hours.¹⁸² The rapid improvement in symptoms sometimes attributed to oral H₁-antihistamines likely reflects spontaneous resolution of the anaphylactic episode. First-generation, potentially sedating H₁-antihistamines, such as

diphenhydramine, chlorpheniramine, and promethazine, have a poor benefit/risk ratio.^{182,184} When self-administered in patients with anaphylaxis, these medications potentially impair self-recognition of symptoms. When given to a child, they potentially complicate interpretation of CNS symptoms and signs, such as drowsiness. An H₁-antihistamine might be useful as an adjunctive measure to relieve residual hives that have not disappeared after epinephrine injection (Table XII).^{153,183}

 β_2 -Adrenergic agonists do not have a vasoconstrictor effect and do not decrease mucosal edema, prevent or relieve upper airway obstruction, hypotension or shock. They are potentially useful when administered by nebulization as an adjunctive measure to relieve residual bronchospasm that has not disappeared after epinephrine injection (Table XII).¹⁵⁴

Glucocorticoids are traditionally given to prevent and relieve biphasic or protracted anaphylaxis (Table XII).¹⁸⁵

Emergency preparedness in the community: Additional measures. Almost 40% of persons at risk of anaphylaxis in the community reportedly use a written anaphylaxis emergency action plan.¹⁷⁸ Most plans list common symptoms and signs of anaphylaxis and emphasize the importance of using the epinephrine autoinjector promptly and of calling 911 or emergency medical services promptly (download from www.aaaai.org).^{69,186} Plans should be personalized for each at-risk patient by listing comorbidities and concurrent medications, describing the epinephrine autoinjector and dose prescribed for the patient, and providing appropriate contact telephone numbers, such as those of family members.^{69,186} Plans need to be updated and discussed with the patient, and if relevant, his or her caregivers, on a regular basis. Formal evaluation of the clinical efficacy and cost-effectiveness of these plans is needed.187

Medication (example)	H ₁ -antihistamines* (oral, such as cetirizine; IV, such as diphenhydramine)	H ₂ -antihistamines* (ranitidine)	β₂-Adrenergic agonists* (salbutamol [albuterol])	Glucocorticoids* (oral, such as prednisone; IV, such as methylprednisolone)
Strength of recommendation*	С	С	С	С
Pharmacologic effects	At H ₁ -receptor	At H ₂ -receptor ↓ Gastric acid secretion	At β_2 -receptor	↓ Late-phase allergic response to allergen
	\downarrow Itch (skin, mucus membranes)	↓ Vascular permeability	↑ Bronchodilation	
	↓ Flush	↓ Hypotension		
	↓ Hives	↓ Flushing		
	↓ Sneezing	↓ Headache		
	↓ Rhinorrhea	↓ Tachycardia		
		Chronotropic and inotropic activity		
		↓ Mucus production (airway)		
Practical aspects	↓ Itch and hives but not life- saving in anaphylaxis	Small additive effect (10% or so) when used in conjunction with an H ₁ -antihistamine for ↓ in vascular permeability, ↓ flushing, and ↓ hypotension	↓ Wheeze, cough, and shortness of breath but do not ↓ upper airway obstruction or relieve hypotension and are not life-saving in anaphylaxis	Effects take several hours; used to prevent biphasic or protracted anaphylaxis; however, there is no evidence from high-quality randomized controlled trials that this occurs.
Potential adverse effects (usual doses)	First-generation drugs cause sedation and impair cognitive function.	Ranitidine: unlikely cimetidine: potentially causes hypotension if infused rapidly	Tremor, tachycardia, dizziness, jitteriness	Unlikely to occur during a short 1- to 3-day course
Potential adverse effects (overdose)	Coma, respiratory depression	Unlikely	Headache, hypokalemia	Unlikely
Comment	Many different H_1 -antihistamines and different dose regimens are listed as adjunctive medications in anaphylaxis guidelines.	Not mentioned in most anaphylaxis guidelines; an H ₂ -antihistamine should not be used alone in anaphylaxis; if used, it should be given with an H ₁ - antihistamine.	Deliver by nebulization and face mask.	Different glucocorticoids and different dose regimens are used; these medications are unlikely to play a role in the initial minutes to hours of an anaphylactic episode.

TABLE XII. Adjunctive medications for the treatment of anaphylaxis

There are no randomized double-blind, placebo-controlled trials of any of these medications in the treatment of acute anaphylaxis episodes. The route of administration of H_1 -antihistamines and glucocorticoids depends on the severity of the anaphylaxis episode. Adapted from reference 153. *For use in anaphylaxis.

Those at risk for anaphylaxis in the community should wear medical identification jewelry that provides worldwide access to a patient registry service 24 hours a day, 365 days of the year, so that health care professionals treating them can obtain relevant information about their triggers, concomitant diseases, and concurrent medications if needed. An anaphylaxis wallet card listing relevant confirmed triggers, concomitant diseases, and concurrent medications is available at www.aaaai.org.^{69,153}

An approach to anaphylaxis education for health care professionals, people at risk of anaphylaxis and their caregivers, and the general public is outlined in Table XIII.^{69,153,188,189} The consistent message in anaphylaxis education should be that anaphylaxis is potentially a killer allergy, not a trivial lifestyle disease, and that prompt treatment is life-saving.^{69,153}

Anaphylaxis education projects are now becoming a priority in some communities. The main goal of these efforts is to teach people to act promptly, recognize anaphylaxis, use an epinephrine autoinjector correctly and safely, call for help, transfer the patient to a health care facility, and also to recommend follow-up, preferably with an allergy/immunology specialist. Examples of specific education projects are those focusing on anaphylaxis after omalizumab injection in a physician's office,¹⁹⁰ and on follow-up of patients with anaphylaxis who are treated in the emergency department.¹⁹¹ Many patients discharged from an emergency department after anaphylaxis treatment still do not receive a prescription for self-injectable epinephrine or a referral to a specialist physician.¹⁹² Lack of access to epinephrine autoinjectors for children experiencing anaphylaxis in schools remains a concern.^{188,189,193,194}

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT OF ACUTE ANAPHYLAXIS IN A HEALTH CARE FACILITY

Emergency management of anaphylaxis in a health care facility is reviewed in depth elsewhere.^{154,155,163,164} In any physician's

Health care professionals	
Who: physicians, nurses, pharmacists, emergency medical technicians, and first responders	
What: definition of anaphylaxis (new); shock not necessarily a criterion for diagnosis	
Common triggers	
Emergency preparedness	
Recognition of evolving symptoms and signs; can be difficult in those unable to describe their symptoms, such as dysphonia, dyspnea, or shock; severity varies among patients and in the same patient from one episode to another symptoms.	infants, or patients with er
Treatment: promptly and simultaneously inject epinephrine, activate 911 or emergency medical services,* and place comfort with lower extremities elevated	patient on the back or in position of
When: at regular intervals	
Key messages: Anaphylaxis can kill rapidly (within 15 minutes after an insect sting and within 30 minutes after ingest	ion of a food trigger). Inject first-aid
dose of epinephrine promptly. Especially, do not hesitate if the patient has trouble breathing, throat tightness, or al	ltered level of consciousness.
People at risk for anaphylaxis	
Who: those who have experienced anaphylaxis previously and are at risk for recurrences and their families; for teens What: triggers of anaphylaxis, prevention of episodes (trigger specific), emergency preparedness—recognize sympton activate emergency medical services,* notify family	s and young adults, their peers ns and signs, inject epinephrine;
Hands-on epinephrine autoinjector training and coaching	
When: teachable moments in the weeks or months after an anaphylactic episode and then at yearly intervals or more	e often
Key messages: Death from anaphylaxis can occur within minutes. Promptly inject epinephrine, activate emergency n Place the patient on the back or in a position of comfort with lower extremities elevated.	nedical services*
General public	
Who: educators, coaches, camp directors, child care providers, food industry workers, restaurant workers, and transp	ortation workers
What: Anaphylaxis occurs in infants, children, teens, and adults who appear to be in excellent health until exposed to the immediate treatment are sudden difficulty breathing, throat tightness, and altered level of consciousness.	heir trigger. Symptoms that mandate
When: at regular intervals, such as the start of academic year for educators; a highly publicized fatal episode of anar	phylaxis increases public awareness
Key messages: Anaphylaxis is a killer allergy. Promptly inject epinephrine, activate emergency medical services*. Pl	lace the patient on the back or in a

TABLE XIV. Reasons for lack of randomized controlled trials in patients with anaphylaxis

Anaphylactic episodes are unpredictable.

Anaphylaxis commonly occurs in community settings (eg, home, restaurant, and school).

Baseline measurements of vital signs and oxygenation are often not available.

Symptoms and signs vary from one person to another and from one episode to another, even in the same person, with regard to time of onset after exposure to trigger (minutes to hours), body organ systems involved, severity, and duration.

Symptoms sometimes resolve spontaneously because of endogenous production of epinephrine, endothelin I, and angiotensin II.

Randomized placebo-controlled trials would be unethical for epinephrine, although randomized placebo-controlled trials of H₁-antihistamines, H₂-

antihistamines, and glucocorticoids might be conducted in the future.

Rarely, even with prompt and optimal treatment and monitoring, anaphylaxis can be fatal.

Adapted from reference 200.

office or clinic where allergen skin tests or allergen challenge/ provocation tests are performed or allergen-specific immunotherapy, anti-IgE antibody injections or vaccine injections are given, it is important to develop and rehearse an anaphylaxis management plan, train the staff, and ensure availability of essential medications (within expiry date), as well as essential supplies and equipment.195

The basic principles of anaphylaxis management in a health care facility include rapid assessment of the patient's airway, breathing, circulation, and orientation/mentation; examination of the skin; and estimation of body weight/mass. Initial treatment involves discontinuing exposure to the trigger, if relevant (eg, discontinuing administration of an intravenous medication or biological agent), and then prompt and simultaneous intramuscular injection of epinephrine in a first-aid dose of 0.01 mg/kg to a maximum adult dose of 0.5 mg, calling for help (either a resuscitation team or 911/emergency medical services, whichever

is appropriate), and placing the patient on the back or in a position of comfort with the lower extremities elevated. 154,155,166,195 Administration of supplemental oxygen by face mask at a rate of at least 6 to 8 L/min, airway management, and insertion of 1 or more large-bore (no. 14 or 16) needles or intravenous catheters for infusion of large volumes of fluid, such as 0.5 to 1 L of 0.9% (isotonic) saline in 5 to 10 minutes to an adult, should be performed if needed.^{154,155,163,195} Most anaphylaxis guidelines recommend administration of an adjunctive medication such as an H₁-antihistamine, a nebulized β_2 -adrenergic agonist, and a glucocorticoid^{154,155,163-166} and some also recommend an H_2 antihistamine.163

It has also been suggested that epinephrine and other vasopressors should be administered intravenously only by physicians who are trained, experienced, and equipped to administer these potent medications effectively and safely; that is, to titrate the rate of infusion (preferably by using an infusion pump), according to
the patient's hemodynamic response assessed by means of continuous, noninvasive cardiac and blood pressure monitoring and pulse oximetry.^{154,155} If it is used, intravenous epinephrine should only be given by slow infusion (not a bolus) of a dilute solution, 0.1 mg/mL (1:10,000) that is appropriate for intravenous use, and not the concentrated 1 mg/mL (1:1,000) dilution that is appropriate for intramuscular injection.¹⁵⁴ Physician confusion between dilute and concentrated epinephrine solutions potentially leads to dosing errors and fatality.¹⁹⁶ Existing studies do not permit a conclusion with regard to whether any one vasopressor is superior to another in preventing mortality in critically ill patients with shock.¹⁹⁷ Even in the hands of intensive care specialists, use of intravenous vasopressors might not improve outcomes and might increase fatality rates.^{198,199}

FUTURE DIRECTIONS IN THE PHARMACOLOGIC MANAGEMENT OF ANAPHYLAXIS

Recommendations for the treatment of acute anaphylactic episodes are based on expert opinion rather than on randomized controlled trials in patients experiencing anaphylaxis at the time of the study. The reasons for lack of randomized controlled trials of pharmacologic interventions in anaphylaxis are summarized in Table XIV.²⁰⁰

It is important to note that the evidence base for epinephrine injection in the treatment of anaphylaxis is stronger than the evidence base supporting the use of H₁-antihistamines, H₂-antihistamines, or glucocorticoids in anaphylaxis.^{160,165,183,185} Recommendations for prompt epinephrine injection are based on fatality studies, epidemiologic studies, observational studies, nonrandomized controlled studies in patients actually experiencing anaphylaxis, randomized controlled studies in patients not experiencing anaphylaxis at the time of the study, *in vitro* studies, and studies in animal models.^{157-160,200}

The World Health Organization (www.who.int) and the World Allergy Organization,¹⁵⁹ as well as all anaphylaxis guidelines,^{154,155,163-165} are in universal agreement that epinephrine injection is fundamentally important in anaphylaxis management. Placebo-controlled trials of epinephrine are therefore clearly unethical. Recommendations for the maximum initial dose of epinephrine or the route of injection differ among the guidelines, however, and in the future, it might be possible to conduct randomized trials comparing different first-aid epinephrine doses or different routes of injection.²⁰⁰

In contrast to the consensus about epinephrine, there is no consensus among published anaphylaxis guidelines with regard to the use of H₁-antihistamines, H₂-antihistamines, or glucocorticoids in the treatment of anaphylaxis. Many different H₁-antihistamines in a variety of dose regimens are recommended.¹⁸³ Several different glucocorticoids in a variety of dose regimens are recommended.¹⁸⁵ H₂-antihistamines are not mentioned in most guidelines.¹⁶⁵ In the future, it might therefore be possible to conduct randomized placebo-controlled trials of these medications in acute anaphylaxis episodes.²⁰⁰

If randomized controlled trials are conducted, in addition to the intervention being tested, it will be critically important to take rigorous appropriate precautions to ensure that all patients have prompt, optimal, standard-of-care treatment with epinephrine injections, are placed in the recumbent position or a position of comfort with lower extremities elevated; and have appropriate treatment with supplemental oxygen, airway management, and high-volume intravenous fluid resuscitation, as well as continuous noninvasive monitoring of heart rate, blood pressure, and oxygenation.^{154,155,163,164,166,190,195}

The assistance of Ms Lori McNiven is gratefully acknowledged.

REFERENCES

- Simons FER. Anaphylaxis. 2008 Mini-primer on allergic and immunologic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121(suppl):S402-7.
- Sampson HA, Munoz-Furlong A, Campbell RL, Adkinson NF Jr, Bock SA, Branum A, et al. Second symposium on the definition and management of anaphylaxis: summary report—Second National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Disease/Food Allergy and Anaphylaxis Network symposium. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:391-7.
- Lieberman P, Camargo CA Jr, Bohlke K, Jick H, Miller RL, Sheikh A, et al. Epidemiology of anaphylaxis: findings of the American College of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology Epidemiology of Anaphylaxis Working Group. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;97:596-602.
- Yocum MW, Butterfield JH, Klein JS, Volcheck GW, Schroeder DR, Silverstein MD. Epidemiology of anaphylaxis in Olmsted County: a population-based study. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;104:452-6.
- Simons FER, Peterson S, Black CD. Epinephrine dispensing patterns for an outof-hospital population: a novel approach to studying the epidemiology of anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;110:647-51.
- Bohlke K, Davis RL, DeStefano F, Marcy SM, Braun MM, Thompson RS. Epidemiology of anaphylaxis among children and adolescents enrolled in a health maintenance organization. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:536-42.
- Helbling A, Hurni T, Mueller UR, Pichler WJ. Incidence of anaphylaxis with circulatory symptoms: a study over a 3-year period comprising 940,000 inhabitants of the Swiss Canton Bern. Clin Exp Allergy 2004;34:285-90.
- Poulos LM, Waters AM, Correll PK, Loblay RH, Marks GB. Trends in hospitalizations for anaphylaxis, angioedema, and urticaria in Australia, 1993-1994 to 2004-2005. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:878-84.
- Camargo CA Jr, Clark S, Kaplan MS, Lieberman P, Wood RA. Regional differences in EpiPen prescriptions in the United States: the potential role of vitamin D. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:131-6.
- Decker WW, Campbell RL, Manivannan V, Luke A, St Sauver JL, Weaver A, et al. The etiology and incidence of anaphylaxis in Rochester, Minnesota: a report from the Rochester Epidemiology Project. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122: 1161-5.
- Lin RY, Anderson AS, Shah SN, Nurruzzaman F. Increasing anaphylaxis hospitalizations in the first 2 decades of life: New York State, 1990-2006. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;101:387-93.
- Sheikh A, Hippisley-Cox J, Newton J, Fenty J. Trends in national incidence, lifetime prevalence and adrenaline prescribing for anaphylaxis in England. J R Soc Med 2008;101:139-43.
- Ross MP, Ferguson M, Street D, Klontz K, Schroeder T, Luccioli S. Analysis of food-allergic and anaphylactic events in the National Electronic Injury Surveillance System. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:166-71.
- Liew WK, Williamson E, Tang MLK. Anaphylaxis fatalities and admissions in Australia. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:434-42.
- Simons FER, Sampson HA. Anaphylaxis epidemic: fact or fiction? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1166-8.
- Clark S, Gaeta TJ, Kamarthi GS, Camargo CA. ICD-9-CM coding of emergency department visits for food and insect sting allergy. Ann Epidemiol 2006;16: 696-700.
- Gaeta TJ, Clark S, Pelletier AJ, Camargo CA. National study of US emergency department visits for acute allergic reactions, 1993 to 2004. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98:360-5.
- Sampson HA, Mendelson L, Rosen JP. Fatal and near-fatal anaphylactic reactions to food in children and adolescents. N Engl J Med 1992;327:380-4.
- Bock SA, Munoz-Furlong A, Sampson HA. Further fatalities caused by anaphylactic reactions to food, 2001-2006. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119: 1016-8.
- Pumphrey RSH, Gowland MH. Further fatal allergic reactions to food in the United Kingdom, 1999-2006. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1018-9.
- Greenberger PA, Rotskoff BD, Lifschultz B. Fatal anaphylaxis: postmortem findings and associated comorbid diseases. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98: 252-7.
- 22. Shen Y, Li L, Grant J, Rubio A, Zhao Z, Zhang X, et al. Anaphylactic deaths in Maryland (United States) and Shanghai (China): a review of forensic autopsy cases from 2004 to 2006. Forensic Sci Int 2009;186:1-5.

- Simon MR, Mulla ZD. A population-based epidemiologic analysis of deaths from anaphylaxis in Florida. Allergy 2008;63:1077-83.
- Simons FER. Anaphylaxis: recent advances in assessment and treatment. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:625-36.
- Lieberman PL. Anaphylaxis. In: Adkinson NF Jr, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF Jr, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed St Louis: Mosby, Inc; 2009. p. 1027-49.
- 26. Sampson HA, Burks AW. Adverse reactions to foods. In: Adkinson NF Jr, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF Jr, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed. St Louis: Mosby, Inc; 2009. p. 1139-67.
- Shek LPC, Lee BW. Food allergy in Asia. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2006; 6:197-201.
- Astier C, Moneret-Vautrin D-A, Puillandre E, Bihain BE. First case report of anaphylaxis to quinoa, a novel food in France. Allergy 2009;64:819-20.
- Kleinheinz A, Lepp U, Hausen BM, Petersen A, Becker WM. Anaphylactic reaction to (mixed) fruit juice containing dragon fruit. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009; 124:841-2.
- Commins SP, Satinover SM, Hosen J, Mozena J, Borish L, Lewis BD, et al. Delayed anaphylaxis, angioedema, or urticaria after consumption of red meat in patients with IgE antibodies specific for galactose-alpha-1,3-galactose. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:426-33.
- Ohgiya Y, Arakawa F, Akiyama H, Yoshioka Y, Hayashi Y, Sakai S, et al. Molecular cloning, expression, and characterization of a major 38-kd cochineal allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1157-62.
- Sanchez-Borges M, Iraola V, Fernandez-Caldas E, Capriles-Hulett A, Caballero-Fonseca F. Dust mite ingestion-associated, exercise-induced anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:714-6.
- 33. Petithory J-C. [New data on anisakiasis]. Bull Acad Natl Med 2007;191:53-65.
- Celik W, Pichler WJ, Adkinson NF Jr. Drug allergy. In: Adkinson NF Jr, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF Jr, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed. St Louis: Mosby, Inc; 2009. p. 1205-26.
- Novembre E, Mori F, Pucci N, Bernardini R, Romano A. Cefaclor anaphylaxis in children. Allergy 2009;64:1233-5.
- Berges-Gimeno MP, Martin-Lazaro J. Allergic reactions to nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs: is newer better? Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2007;7:35-40.
- Perez-Calderon R, Gonzalo-Garijo MA. Anaphylaxis due to loperamide. Allergy 2004;59:369-70.
- Kishimoto TK, Viswanathan K, Ganguly T, Elankumaran S, Smith S, Pelzer K, et al. Contaminated heparin associated with adverse clinical events and activation of the contact system. N Engl J Med 2008;358:2457-67.
- Nishitani N, Adachi A, Fukumoto T, Ueno M, Fujiwara N, Ogura K, et al. Folic acid-induced anaphylaxis showing cross-reactivity with methotrexate: a case report and review of the literature. Int J Dermatol 2009;48:522-4.
- Ji K-M, Li M, Chen J-J, Zhan Z-K, Liu Z-G. Anaphylactic shock and lethal anaphylaxis caused by Houttuynia Cordata injection, a herbal treatment in China. Allergy 2009;64:816-7.
- Harper NJN, Dixon T, Dugue P, Edgar DM, Fay A, Gooi HC, et al. Suspected anaphylactic reactions associated with anaesthesia. Anaesthesia 2009;64:199-211.
- Brockow K, Romano A, Aberer W, Bircher AJ, Barbaud A, Bonadonna P, et al. Skin testing in patients with hypersensitivity reactions to iodinated contrast media—a European multicenter study. Allergy 2009;64:234-41.
- Chung CH, Mirakhur B, Chan E, Le Quynh-T, Berlin J, Morse M, et al. Cetuximab-induced anaphylaxis and IgE specific for galactose-alpha-1,3-galactose. N Engl J Med 2008;358:1109-17.
- 44. Cheifetz A, Smedley M, Martin S, Reiter M, Leone G, Mayer L, et al. The incidence and management of infusion reactions to infliximab: a large center experience. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:1315-24.
- Limb SL, Starke PR, Lee CE, Chowdhury BA. Delayed onset and protracted progression of anaphylaxis after omalizumab administration in patients with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1378-81.
- Rezvani M, Bernstein DI. Anaphylactic reactions during immunotherapy. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2007;27:295-307.
- Rodriguez-Perez N. Ambriz-Moreno M, Canonica GW, Penagos M. Frequency of acute systemic reactions in patients with allergic rhinitis and asthma treated with sublingual immunotherapy. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;101: 304-10.
- Kelso JM, Li JT, Nicklas RA, Bernstein DI, Blessing-Moore J, Cox L, et al. Adverse reactions to vaccines. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;103(suppl):S1-14.
- Slade BA, Leidel L, Vellozzi C, Woo EJ, Hua W, Sutherland A, et al. Postlicensure safety surveillance for quadrivalent human papillomavirus recombinant vaccine. JAMA 2009;302:750-7.
- Erlewyn-Lajeunesse M, Brathwaite N, Lucas JSA, Warner JO. Recommendations for the administration of influenza vaccine in children allergic to egg. BMJ 2009; 339:b3680.

- Zanoni G, Puccetti A, Dolcino M, Simone R, Peretti A, Ferro A, et al. Dextranspecific IgG response in hypersensitivity reactions to measles-mumps-rubella vaccine. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1233-5.
- Golden DBK. Insect allergy. In: Adkinson NF Jr, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF Jr, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed. Vol. 2. St Louis: Mosby, Inc; 2009. p. 1005-17.
- Bilo MB, Bonifazi F. The natural history and epidemiology of insect venom allergy: clinical implications. Clin Exp Allergy 2009;39:1467-76.
- Freeman TM. Clinical practice. Hypersensitivity to hymenoptera stings. N Engl J Med 2004;351:1978-84.
- Tankersley MS. The stinging impact of the imported fire ant. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;8:354-9.
- Shek LPC, Ngiam NSP, Lee BW. Ant allergy in Asia and Australia. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;4:325-8.
- Peng Z, Beckett AN, Engler RJ, Hoffman DR, Ott NL, Simons FER. Immune responses to mosquito saliva in 14 individuals with acute systemic allergic reactions to mosquito bites. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:1189-94.
- Yunginger JW. Natural rubber latex allergy. In: Adkinson NF Jr, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF Jr, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed. Vol. 2. St Louis: Mosby, Inc; 2009. p. 1019-26.
- Basagana M, Bartolome B, Pastor C, Torres F, Alonso R, Vivanco F, et al. Allergy to human seminal fluid: cross-reactivity with dog dander. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:233-9.
- 60. Gawlik R, Pitsch T. Allergy to horse. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;96:631.
- Du Toit G. Food-dependent exercise-induced anaphylaxis in childhood. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2007;18:455-63.
- Cooper DM, Radom-Aizik S, Schwindt C, Zaldivar F Jr. Dangerous exercise: lessons learned from dysregulated inflammatory responses to physical activity. J Appl Physiol 2007;103:700-9.
- Greenberger PA. Idiopathic anaphylaxis. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2007; 27:273-93.
- 64. Akin C, Scott LM, Kocabas CN, Kushnir-Sukhov N, Brittain E, Noel P, et al. Demonstration of an aberrant mast-cell population with clonal markers in a subset of patients with "idiopathic" anaphylaxis. Blood 2007;110:2331-3.
- 65. Gonzalez de Olano D, de la Hoz Caballer B, Nunez Lopez R, Sanchez Munoz L, Cuevas Agustin M, Dieguez MC, et al. Prevalence of allergy and anaphylactic symptoms in 210 adult and pediatric patients with mastocytosis in Spain: a study of the Spanish network on mastocytosis (REMA). Clin Exp Allergy 2007;37:1547-55.
- Brockow K, Jofer C, Behrendt H, Ring J. Anaphylaxis in patients with mastocytosis: a study on history, clinical features and risk factors in 120 patients. Allergy 2008;63:226-32.
- Muller UR. Elevated baseline serum tryptase, mastocytosis and anaphylaxis. Clin Exp Allergy 2009;39:620-2.
- Simons FER, Frew AJ, Ansotegui IJ, Bochner BS, Finkelman F, Golden DBK, et al. Risk assessment in anaphylaxis: current and future approaches. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120(suppl):S2-24.
- Simons FER. Anaphylaxis, killer allergy: long-term management in the community. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:367-77.
- Peavy RD, Metcalfe DD. Understanding the mechanisms of anaphylaxis. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;8:310-5.
- Metcalfe DD, Peavy RD, Gilfillan AM. Mechanisms of mast cell signaling in anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:639-46.
- Kalesnikoff J, Galli SJ. New developments in mast cell biology. Nat Immunol 2008;9:1215-23.
- Finkelman FD. Anaphylaxis: lessons from mouse models. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:506-15.
- Khodoun M, Strait R, Orekov T, Hogan S, Karasuyama H, Herbert DR, et al. Peanuts can contribute to anaphylactic shock by activating complement. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:342-51.
- 75. Schwartz LB. Heparin comes clean. N Engl J Med 2008;358:2505-9.
- Bansal G, Xie Z, Rao S, Nocka KH, Druey KM. Suppression of immunoglobulin E-mediated allergic responses by regulator of G protein signaling 13. Nat Immunol 2008;9:73-80.
- Baba Y, Nishida K, Fujii Y, Hirano T, Hikida M, Kurosaki T. Essential function for the calcium sensor STIM1 in mast cell activation and anaphylactic responses. Nat Immunol 2008;9:81-8.
- Schwartz LB. Diagnostic value of tryptase in anaphylaxis and mastocytosis. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2006;26:451-63.
- Komarow HD, Hu Z, Brittain E, Uzzaman A, Gaskins D, Metcalfe DD. Serum tryptase levels in atopic and nonatopic children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009; 124:845-8.
- Vadas P, Gold M, Perelman B, Liss G, Lack G, Blyth T, et al. Platelet-activating factor, PAF acetylhydrolase and severe anaphylaxis. N Engl J Med 2008;358: 28-35.

- Treudler R, Kozovska Y, Simon JC. Severe immediate type hypersensitivity reactions in 105 German adults: when to diagnose anaphylaxis. J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol 2008;18:52-8.
- Ono E, Taniguchi M, Mita H, Fukutomi Y, Higashi N, Miyazaki E, et al. Increased production of cysteinyl leukotrienes and prostaglandin D2 during human anaphylaxis. Clin Exp Allergy 2009;39:72-80.
- Pushparaj PN, Tay HK, H'ng SC, Pitman N, Xu D, McKenzie A, et al. The cytokine interleukin-33 mediates anaphylactic shock. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2009;106:9773-8.
- Stone SF, Cotterell C, Isbister GK, Holdgate A, Brown SGA, for the Emergency Department Anaphylaxis Investigators. Elevated serum cytokines during human anaphylaxis: Identification of potential mediators of acute allergic reactions. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:786-92.
- Olivera A, Mizugishi K, Tikhonova A, Ciaccia L, Odom S, Proia RL, et al. The sphingosine kinase-sphingosine-1-phosphate axis is a determinant of mast cell function and anaphylaxis. Immunity 2007;26:287-97.
- Jensen BM, Beaven MA, Iwaki S, Metcalfe DD, Gilfillan AM. Concurrent inhibition of Kit- and Fc epsilon RI-mediated signaling: coordinated suppression of mast cell activation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2008;324:128-38.
- Mazuc E, Villoutreix BO, Malbec O, Roumier T, Fleury S, Leonetti JP, et al. A novel drug-like spleen tyrosine kinase binder prevents anaphylactic shock when administered orally. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:188-94.
- Bochner BS. Siglec-8 on human eosinophils and mast cells, and Siglec-F on murine eosinophils, are functionally related inhibitory receptors. Clin Exp Allergy 2009;39:317-24.
- Chang TW, Shiung YY. Anti-IgE as a mast cell-stabilizing therapeutic agent. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:1203-12.
- Plager DA, Weiss EA, Kephart GM, Mocharla RM, Matsumoto R, Checkel JL, et al. Identification of basophils by a mAb directed against pro-major basic protein 1. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:626-34.
- Korhonen H, Fisslthaler B, Moers A, Wirth A, Habermehl D, Wieland T, et al. Anaphylactic shock depends on endothelial Gq/G11. J Exp Med 2009;206:411-20.
- Yamashita Y, Charles N, Furumoto Y, Odom S, Yamashita T, Gilfillan AM, et al. Cutting edge: genetic variation influences Fc epsilonRI-induced mast cell activation and allergic responses. J Immunol 2007;179:740-3.
- Sampson HA, Munoz-Furlong A, Bock SA, Schmitt C, Bass R, Chowdhury BA, et al. Symposium on the definition and management of anaphylaxis: summary report. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:584-91.
- Simons FER. Anaphylaxis in infants: can recognition and management be improved? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:537-40.
- Greenhawt MJ, Singer AM, Baptist AP. Food allergy and food allergy attitudes among college students. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:323-7.
- Chaudhuri K, Gonzales J, Jesurun CA, Ambat MT, Mandal-Chaudhuri S. Anaphylactic shock in pregnancy: a case study and review of the literature. Int J Obstet Anesth 2008;17:350-7.
- Triggiani M, Patella V, Staiano RI, Granata F, Marone G. Allergy and the cardiovascular system. Clin Exp Immunol 2008;153(suppl 1):7-11.
- Mueller UR. Cardiovascular disease and anaphylaxis. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;7:337-41.
- Lang DM. Do beta-blockers really enhance the risk of anaphylaxis during immunotherapy? Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2008;8:37-44.
- 100. Bonadonna P, Perbellini O, Passalacqua G, Caruso B, Colarossi S, Dal Fior D, et al. Clonal mast cell disorders in patients with systemic reactions to Hymenoptera stings and increased serum tryptase levels. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:680-6.
- 101. Bonadonna P, Zanotti R, Pagani M, Caruso B, Perbellini O, Colarossi S, et al. How much specific is the association between Hymenoptera venom allergy and mastocytosis? Allergy 2009;64:1379-82.
- Metcalfe DD, Schwartz LB. Assessing anaphylactic risk? Consider mast cell clonality. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:687-8.
- 103. Rueff F, Przybilla B, Bilo MB, Muller U, Scheipl F, Aberer W, et al. Predictors of severe systemic anaphylactic reactions in patients with Hymenoptera venom allergy: importance of baseline serum tryptase—a study of the European Academy of Allergology and Clinical Immunology Interest Group on Insect Venom Hypersensitivity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:1047-54.
- Hershko AY, Dranitzki Z, Ulmanski R, Levi-Schaffer F, Naparstek Y. Constitutive hyperhistaminaemia: a possible mechanism for recurrent anaphylaxis. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 2001;61:449-52.
- 105. Summers CW, Pumphrey RS, Woods CN, McDowell G, Pemberton PW, Arkwright PD. Factors predicting anaphylaxis to peanuts and tree nuts in patients referred to a specialist center. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:632-8.
- Mullins RJ. Anaphylaxis: risk factors for recurrence. Clin Exp Allergy 2003;33: 1033-40.
- Pumphrey R. Anaphylaxis: can we tell who is at risk of a fatal reaction? Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;4:285-90.

- Varshney P, Steele PH, Vickery BP, Bird JA, Thyagarajan A, Scurlock AM, et al. Adverse reactions during peanut oral immunotherapy home dosing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:1351-2.
- Hofmann A, Burks AW. Pollen food syndrome: update on the allergens. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2008;8:413-7.
- Dowden AM, Rullo OJ, Aziz N, Fasano MB, Chatila T, Ballas ZK. Idiopathic systemic capillary leak syndrome: novel therapy for acute attacks. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:1111-3.
- Nowak-Wegrzyn A, Assa'ad AH, Bahna SL, Bock SA, Sicherer SH, Teuber SS. Work Group report: oral food challenge testing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009; 123(suppl):S365-83.
- Sicherer SH, Sampson HA. Food allergy: recent advances in pathophysiology and treatment. Ann Rev Med 2009;60:261-77.
- Wang J, Godbold JH, Sampson HA. Correlation of serum allergy (IgE) tests performed by different assay systems. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1219-24.
- 114. Pereira B, Venter C, Grundy J, Clayton CB, Arshad SH, Dean T. Prevalence of sensitization to food allergens, reported adverse reaction to foods, food avoidance, and food hypersensitivity among teenagers. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:884-92.
- 115. Ko J, Lee JI, Munoz-Furlong A, Li X, Sicherer SH. Use of complementary and alternative medicine by food-allergic patients. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;97:365-9.
- 116. Sturm GJ, Kranzelbinder B, Sturm EM, Heinemann A, Groselj-Strele A, Aberer W. The basophil activation test in the diagnosis of allergy: technical issues and critical factors. Allergy 2009;64:1319-26.
- 117. Steckelbroeck S, Ballmer-Weber BK, Vieths S. Potential, pitfalls, and prospects of food allergy diagnostics with recombinant allergens or synthetic sequential epitopes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1323-30.
- 118. Lin J, Bardina L, Shreffler WG, Andreae DA, Ge Y, Wang J, et al. Development of a novel peptide microarray for large-scale epitope mapping of food allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:315-22.
- 119. Cerecedo I, Zamora J, Shreffler WG, Lin J, Bardina L, Dieguez MC, et al. Mapping of the IgE and IgG4 sequential epitopes of milk allergens with a peptide microarray-based immunoassay. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:589-94.
- Naisbitt DJ, Sanderson LS, Meng X, Stachulski AV, Clarke SE, Park BK. Investigation of the immunogenicity of diclofenac and diclofenac metabolites. Toxicol Lett 2007;168:45-50.
- Malbran A, Yeyati E, Rey GL, Galassi N. Diclofenac induces basophil degranulation without increasing CD63 expression in sensitive patients. Clin Exp Immunol 2007;147:99-105.
- 122. Sharif S, Goldberg B. Detection of IgE antibodies to bacitracin using a commercially available streptavidin-linked solid phase in a patient with anaphylaxis to triple antibiotic ointment. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98:563-6.
- 123. Golden DBK, Kelly D, Hamilton RG, Wang NY, Kagey-Sobotka A. Dialyzed venom skin tests for identifying yellow jacket-allergic patients not detected using standard venom. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;102:47-50.
- Golden DBK. Insect sting allergy and venom immunotherapy: a model and a mystery. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:439-47.
- 125. Golden DBK, Breisch NL, Hamilton RG, Guralnick MW, Greene A, Craig TJ, et al. Clinical and entomological factors influence the outcome of sting challenge studies. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:670-5.
- 126. Sturm GJ, Heinemann A, Schuster C, Wiednig M, Groselj-Strele A, Sturm EM, et al. Influence of total IgE levels on the severity of sting reactions in Hymenoptera venom allergy. Allergy 2007;62:884-9.
- 127. de Graaf DC, Aerts M, Danneels E, Devreese B. Bee, wasp and ant venomics pave the way for a component-resolved diagnosis of sting allergy. J Proteonomics 2009;72:145-54.
- Loibl M, Schwarz S, Ring J, Halle M, Brockow K. Definition of an exercise intensity threshold in a challenge test to diagnose food-dependent exercise-induced anaphylaxis. Allergy 2009;64:1560-1.
- Anonymous. The Food Allergy and Anaphylaxis Management Act of 2009. Senate Bill 456, introduced into the United States Senate. Available at: http://thomas. loc.gov. Accessed October 20, 2009.
- Oude Elberink JN. Significance and rationale of studies of health-related quality of life in anaphylactic disorders. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;6: 298-302.
- Herbert LJ, Dahlquist LM. Perceived history of anaphylaxis and parental overprotection, autonomy, anxiety, and depression in food allergic young adults. J Clin Psychol Med Settings 2008;15:261-9.
- Pieretti MM, Chung D, Pacenza R, Slotkin T, Sicherer SH. Audit of manufactured products: use of allergen advisory labels and identification of labeling ambiguities. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:337-41.
- Boyano-Martinez T, Garcia-Ara C, Pedrosa M, Diaz-Pena JM, Quirce S. Accidental allergic reactions in children allergic to cow's milk proteins. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:883-8.

- Burks AW, Laubach S, Jones SM. Oral tolerance, food allergy, and immunotherapy: implications for future treatment. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1344-50.
- 135. Wood RA. Food-specific immunotherapy: past, present, and future. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:336-7.
 126. Physical Review Cline Contemport of the 2000 Nucleon Physical Review Cline Contemport of the 2000 Nucleon Physical Review Cline Contemport of the 2000 Nucleon Physical Review Cline Cli
- 136. Plaut M, Sawyer RT, Fenton MJ. Summary of the 2008 National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases-US Food and Drug Administration Workshop on Food Allergy Clinical Trial Design. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124: 671-8.
- 137. Skripak JM, Nash SD, Rowley H, Brereton NH, Oh S, Hamilton RG, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study of milk oral immunotherapy for cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1154-60.
- 138. Narisety SD, Skripak JM, Steele P, Hamilton RG, Matsui EC, Burks AW, et al. Open-label maintenance after milk oral immunotherapy for IgE-mediated cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:610-2.
- 139. Longo G, Barbi E, Berti I, Meneghetti R, Pittalis A, Ronfani L, et al. Specific oral tolerance induction in children with very severe cow's milk-induced reactions. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:343-7.
- Jones SM, Pons L, Roberts JL, Scurlock AM, Perry TT, Kulis M, et al. Clinical efficacy and immune regulation with peanut oral immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:292-300.
- 141. Hofmann AM, Scurlock AM, Jones SM, Palmer KP, Lokhnygina Y, Steele PH, et al. Safety of a peanut oral immunotherapy protocol in children with peanut allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:286-91.
- 142. Srivastava KD, Qu C, Zhang T, Goldfarb J, Sampson HA, Li XM. Food Allergy Herbal Formula-2 silences peanut-induced anaphylaxis for a prolonged posttreatment period via IFN-gamma-producing CD8+T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:443-51.
- 143. Leung DYM, Sampson HA, Yunginger JW, Burks AW Jr, Schneider LC, Wortel CH, et al. Effect of anti-IgE therapy in patients with peanut allergy. N Engl J Med 2003;348:986-93.
- Castells M. Rapid desensitization for hypersensitivity reactions to medications. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2009;29:585-606.
- 145. Golden DBK, Kagey-Sobotka A, Norman PS, Hamilton RG, Lichtenstein LM. Outcomes of allergy to insect stings in children, with and without venom immunotherapy. N Engl J Med 2004;351:668-74.
- 146. Bilo MB, Severino M, Cilia M, Pio A, Casino G, Ferrarini E, et al. The VISYT trial: Venom Immunotherapy Safety and Tolerability with purified vs nonpurified extracts. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;103:57-61.
- 147. Gonzalez de Olano D, Alvarez-Twose I, Esteban-Lopez MI, Sanchez-Munoz L, de Durana MD, Vega A, et al. Safety and effectiveness of immunotherapy in patients with indolent systemic mastocytosis presenting with Hymenoptera venom anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:519-26.
- 148. Bonadonna P, Zanotti R, Caruso B, Castellani L, Perbellini O, Colarossi S, et al. Allergen specific immunotherapy is safe and effective in patients with systemic mastocytosis and Hymenoptera allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:256-7.
- Kontou-Fili K. High omalizumab dose controls recurrent reactions to venom immunotherapy in indolent systemic mastocytosis. Allergy 2008;63:376-8.
- Golden DBK, Kelly D, Hamilton RG, Craig TJ. Venom immunotherapy reduces large local reactions to insect stings. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1371-5.
- Warrier P, Casale TB. Omalizumab in idiopathic anaphylaxis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;102:257-8.
- 152. Carter MC, Robyn JA, Bressler PB, Walker JC, Shapiro GG, Metcalfe DD. Omalizumab for the treatment of unprovoked anaphylaxis in patients with systemic mastocytosis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1550-1.
- 153. Simons FER. Anaphylaxis: evidence-based long-term risk reduction in the community. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2007;27:231-48.
- Soar J, Pumphrey R, Cant A, Clarke S, Corbett A, Dawson P, et al. Emergency treatment of anaphylactic reactions—guidelines for healthcare providers. Resuscitation 2008;77:157-69.
- Brown SGA, Mullins RJ, Gold MS. Anaphylaxis: diagnosis and management. Med J Aust 2006;185:283-9.
- 156. Westfall TC, Westfall DP. Adrenergic agonists and antagonists. In: Brunton LL, Lazo JS, Parker KL, editors. Goodman & Gilman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. 11th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc; 2006. p. 237-47.
- Brown SGA, Blackman KE, Stenlake V, Heddle RJ. Insect sting anaphylaxis; prospective evaluation of treatment with intravenous adrenaline and volume resuscitation. Emerg Med J 2004;21:149-54.
- Simons FER. First-aid treatment of anaphylaxis to food: focus on epinephrine. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:837-44.
- Kemp SF, Lockey RF, Simons FER. Epinephrine: the drug of choice for anaphylaxis. A statement of the World Allergy Organization. Allergy 2008;63:1061-70.
- Sheikh A, Shehata YA, Brown SGA, Simons FER. Adrenaline for the treatment of anaphylaxis: Cochrane systematic review. Allergy 2009;64:204-12.

- Ridella M, Bagdure S, Nugent K, Cevik C. Kounis syndrome following beta-lactam antibiotic use: review of literature. Inflamm Allergy Drug Targets 2009;8:11-6.
- Lieberman P. Use of epinephrine in the treatment of anaphylaxis. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;3:313-8.
- 163. Joint Task Force on Practice Parameters, American Academy of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology, American College of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology, Joint Council of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology. The diagnosis and management of anaphylaxis: an updated practice parameter. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005; 115(suppl):S483-523.
- 164. Muraro A, Roberts G, Clark A, Eigenmann PA, Halken S, Lack G, et al. The management of anaphylaxis in childhood: position paper of the European Academy of Allergology and Clinical Immunology. Allergy 2007;62:857-71.
- Alrasbi M, Sheikh A. Comparison of international guidelines for the emergency medical management of anaphylaxis. Allergy 2007;62:838-41.
- Pumphrey RSH. Fatal posture in anaphylactic shock. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;112:451-2.
- Tole JW, Lieberman P. Biphasic anaphylaxis: review of incidence, clinical predictors, and observation recommendations. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2007;27:309-26.
- Ellis AK, Day JH. Incidence and characteristics of biphasic anaphylaxis: a prospective evaluation of 103 patients. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98:64-9.
- Scranton SE, Gonzalez EG, Waibel KH. Incidence and characteristics of biphasic reactions after allergen immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:493-8.
- 170. Song TT, Nelson MR, Chang JH, Engler RJM, Chowdhury BA. Adequacy of the epinephrine autoinjector needle length in delivering epinephrine to the intramuscular tissues. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2005;94:539-42.
- 171. Stecher D, Bulloch B, Sales J, Schaefer C, Keahey L. Epinephrine auto-injectors: is needle length adequate for delivery of epinephrine intramuscularly? Pediatrics 2009;124:65-70.
- 172. Simons FER, Gu X, Silver NA, Simons KJ. EpiPen Jr versus EpiPen in young children weighing 15-30 kg at risk for anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109:171-5.
- Mehr S, Robinson M, Tang M. Doctor—how do I use my EpiPen? Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2007;18:448-52.
- 174. Simons FER, Lieberman PL, Read EJ Jr, Edwards ES. Hazards of unintentional injection of epinephrine from auto-injectors: a systematic review. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;102:282-7.
- 175. Simons FER, Edwards ES, Read EJ Jr, Clark S, Liebelt EL. Voluntarily reported unintentional injections from epinephrine auto-injectors. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:419-23.
- Jarvinen KM, Sicherer SH, Sampson HA, Nowak-Wegrzyn A. Use of multiple doses of epinephrine in food-induced anaphylaxis in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:133-8.
- 177. Manivannan V, Campbell RL, Bellolio MF, Stead LG, Li JTC, Decker WW. Factors associated with repeated use of epinephrine for the treatment of anaphylaxis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;103:395-400.
- Simons FER, Clark S, Camargo CA. Anaphylaxis in the community: learning from the survivors. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:301-6.
- 179. Simons FER, for the World Allergy Organization. Epinephrine auto-injectors: first-aid treatment still out of reach for many at risk of anaphylaxis in the community. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;102:403-9.
- Johnson TL, Parker AL. Rates of retrieval of self-injectable epinephrine prescriptions: a descriptive report. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;97:694-7.
- Rawas-Qalaji M, Simons FER, Collins D, Simons KJ. Long-term stability of epinephrine dispensed in unsealed syringes for the first-aid treatment of anaphylaxis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;102:500-3.
- 182. Simons FER. Advances in H1-antihistamines. N Engl J Med 2004;351:2203-17.
- Sheikh A, Ten Broek V, Brown SGA, Simons FER. H₁-antihistamines for the treatment of anaphylaxis: Cochrane systematic review. Allergy 2007;62:830-7.
- Starke PR, Weaver J, Chowdhury BA. Boxed warning added to promethazine labeling for pediatric use. N Engl J Med 2005;352:2653.
- Choo KJL, Simons FER, Sheikh A. Glucocorticoids for the treatment of anaphylaxis (protocol). Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009;(1):CD007596.
- American Academy of Allergy Asthma and Immunology Board of Directors. Anaphylaxis in schools and other child-care settings. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1998; 102:173-6.
- Nurmatov U, Worth A, Sheikh A. Anaphylaxis management plans for the acute and long-term management of anaphylaxis: a systematic review. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:353-61.
- Young MC, Munoz-Furlong A, Sicherer SH. Management of food allergies in schools: a perspective for allergists. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124:175-82.
- Munoz-Furlong A. Food allergy in schools: concerns for allergists, pediatricians, parents, and school staff. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2004;93:S47-50.
- Cox L, Platts-Mills TAE, Finegold I, Schwartz LB, Simons FER, Wallace DV. American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology/American College of

Allergy, Asthma and Immunology Joint Task Force Report on omalizumab-associated anaphylaxis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:1373-7.

- 191. Lieberman P, Decker W, Camargo CA Jr, O'Connor R, Oppenheimer J, Simons FE. SAFE: a multidisciplinary approach to anaphylaxis education in the emergency department. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98:519-23.
- 192. Campbell RL, Luke A, Weaver AL, St Sauver JL, Bergstralh EJ, Li JT, et al. Prescriptions for self-injectable epinephrine and follow-up referral in emergency department patients presenting with anaphylaxis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;101:631-6.
- 193. Ben-Shoshan M, Kagan R, Primeau MN, Alizadehfar R, Verreault N, Yu JW, et al. Availability of the epinephrine autoinjector at school in children with peanut allergy. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100:570-5.
- Norton L, Dunn Galvin A. Hourihane JO. Allergy rescue medication in schools: modeling a new approach. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:209-10.

- Oswalt ML, Kemp SF. Anaphylaxis: office management and prevention. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2007;27:177-91.
- 196. Wheeler DW, Carter JJ, Murray LJ, Degnan BA, Dunling CP, Salvador R, et al. The effect of drug concentration expression on epinephrine dosing errors: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med 2008;148:11-4.
- Mullner M, Urbanek B, Havel C, Losert H, Waechter F, Gamper G. Vasopressors for shock. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2004;3:CD003709.
- Gueugniaud PY, David JS, Chanzy E, Hubert H, Dubien PY, Mauriaucourt P, et al. Vasopressin and epinephrine vs. epinephrine alone in cardiopulmonary resuscitation. N Engl J Med 2008;359:21-30.
- 199. Choong K, Bohn D, Fraser DD, Gaboury I, Hutchison JS, Joffe AR, et al. Vasopressin in pediatric vasodilatory shock. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;180: 632-9.
- 200. Simons FER. Emergency treatment of anaphylaxis. BMJ 2008;336:1141-2.

Luigi D. Notarangelo, MD Boston, Mass

In the last years, advances in molecular genetics and immunology have resulted in the identification of a growing number of genes causing primary immunodeficiencies (PIDs) in human subjects and a better understanding of the pathophysiology of these disorders. Characterization of the molecular mechanisms of PIDs has also facilitated the development of novel diagnostic assays based on analysis of the expression of the protein encoded by the PID-specific gene. Pilot newborn screening programs for the identification of infants with severe combined immunodeficiency have been initiated. Finally, significant advances have been made in the treatment of PIDs based on the use of subcutaneous immunoglobulins, hematopoietic cell transplantation from unrelated donors and cord blood, and gene therapy. In this review we will discuss the pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment of PIDs, with special attention to recent advances in the field. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S182-94.)

Key words: Primary immunodeficiency, T-cell immunodeficiency, antibody deficiency, innate immunity defects, immunoglobulin replacement therapy, hematopoietic cell transplantation, gene therapy

Primary immunodeficiencies (PIDs) comprise more than 130 different disorders that affect the development, function, or both of the immune system.¹ In most cases PIDs are monogenic disorders that follow a simple mendelian inheritance; however, some PIDs recognize a more complex polygenic origin. Disease penetrance and expression variability and interactions between genetic and environmental factors can also contribute to the phenotypic diversity of PIDs.

With the exception of IgA deficiency (IgAD), all other forms of PID are rare and have an overall prevalence of approximately 1:10,000 live births; however, a much higher rate is observed among populations with high consanguinity rates or among genetically isolated populations.

PIDs are classified according to the component of the immune system that is primarily involved.¹ Defects in adaptive immune responses include antibody deficiency syndromes and combined immunodeficiencies (CIDs). Defects of innate immunity comprise disorders of phagocytes, Toll-like receptor (TLR)–mediated signaling, and complement. All of these forms are characterized by increased susceptibility to recurrent infections, severe

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.07.053

infections, or both, with distinctive susceptibility to various types of pathogens depending on the nature of the immune defect. In addition, some forms of PIDs present with immune dysregulation, and others (immunodeficiency syndromes) have a more complex phenotype in which immunodeficiency is only one of multiple components of the disease phenotype. For each of the various categories of PIDs, we will review cause and pathogenesis, clinical and laboratory features, prognosis, and treatment.

PATHOGENESIS AND CLINICAL FEATURES CIDs

CIDs comprise a heterogeneous group of disorders with impaired development, function, or both of T lymphocytes associated with a defective antibody response.² The latter might result from intrinsic defects in B lymphocytes or might reflect inadequate T_H cell activity. In the most severe forms of CID (also known as severe combined immunodeficiency [SCID]), there is a virtual lack of functional peripheral T cells, whereas residual number, function, or both of T lymphocytes are present in other forms of CID.² Patients with SCID present early in life with infections of bacterial, viral, or fungal origin (Table I). Pneumonia caused by Pneumocystis jiroveci is common; however, interstitial lung disease might also be due to cytomegalovirus (CMV), adenovirus, respiratory syncytial virus, or parainfluenza virus type 3. Many infants with SCID have chronic diarrhea, leading to failure to thrive. Skin rash might reflect graft-versus-host disease caused by maternal T-cell engraftment in infants with SCID³ or tissue damage caused by infiltration by activated autologous T lymphocytes, as typically seen in Omenn syndrome. In addition, some forms of SCID are associated with distinctive features in other systems.

SCID defects are classified according to the immunologic phenotype and are categorized into (1) SCID with absence of T lymphocytes but presence of B lymphocytes (T^-B^+ SCID) or (2) SCID with absence of both T and B lymphocytes (T^-B^- SCID). Both main groups of SCID include forms with or without natural killer (NK) lymphocytes. Regardless of the immunologic phenotype (T^-B^- or T^-B^+), patients with SCID present with similar clinical features, including early-onset severe respiratory tract infections, chronic diarrhea, and failure to thrive. SCIDs have a prevalence of approximately 1:50,000 live births and are more common in male subjects, reflecting the overrepresentation of X-linked SCID (SCIDX1), the most common form of SCID in human subjects.

The pathogenesis of SCID reflects distinct mechanisms that affect various steps in T-cell development (Fig 1).² Impaired survival of lymphocyte precursors is observed in reticular dysgenesis (RD) and in adenosine deaminase (ADA) deficiency. Both forms are inherited as autosomal recessive traits and are characterized by extreme lymphopenia. In addition, patients with RD also have severe neutropenia and sensorineural deafness. RD is a very rare form of SCID and is caused by mutations of the adenylate kinase 2 gene (*AK2*).^{4,5} This mitochondrial enzyme regulates levels of adenosine diphosphate. Adenylate kinase 2 deficiency

From the Division of Immunology and the Manton Center for Orphan Disease Research, Children's Hospital, Harvard Medical School.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: L. D. Notarangelo has received research support from the Manton Foundation and the National Institutes of Health.

Received for publication June 30, 2009; revised July 27, 2009; accepted for publication July 30, 2009.

Reprint requests: Luigi D. Notarangelo, MD, Division of Immunology and the Manton Center for Orphan Disease Research, Children's Hospital Boston, Karp Family Research Building, 9th floor, Room 9210, 1 Blackfan Circle, Boston, MA 02115. E-mail: luigi.notarangelo@childrens.harvard.edu.

Abbreviations used AD: Autosomal dominant ADA: Adenosine deaminase AID: Activation-induced cytidine deaminase AIRE: Autoimmune regulator ALPS: Autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome ANC: Absolute neutrophil count AR: Autosomal recessive AT: Ataxia-telangiectasia BCR: B-cell receptor BTK: Bruton tyrosine kinase CD40L: CD40 ligand CGD: Chronic granulomatous disease CHS: Chediak-Higashi syndrome CID: Combined immunodeficiency CMV: Cytomegalovirus CSR: Class-switch recombination CVID: Common variable immunodeficiency DC: Dendritic cell DGS: DiGeorge syndrome DHR-123: Dihydrorhodamine-123 DP: Double-positive FOXP3: Forkhead box protein 3 HCT: Hematopoietic cell transplantation HIES: Hyper-IgE syndrome HLH: Hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis ICOS: Inducible T-cell costimulator IgAD: IgA deficiency IPEX: Immune dysregulation-polyendocrinopathyenteropathy-X-linked IRAK: IL-1 receptor-associated kinase IVIG: Intravenous immunoglobulin JAK: Janus kinase LAD: Leukocyte adhesion deficiency MBL: Mannose-binding lectin MMR: Mismatch repair MSMD: Mendelian susceptibility to mycobacterial disease NADPH: Reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate NHEJ: Nonhomologous end-joining NK: Natural killer PID: Primary immunodeficiency RAG: Recombinase-activating gene RD: Reticular dysgenesis SBDS: Schwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome SCID: Severe combined immunodeficiency SCIDX1: X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency SCIG: Subcutaneous immunoglobulin SCN: Severe congenital neutropenia SHM: Somatic hypermutation STAT: Signal transducer and activator of transcription TACI: Transmembrane activator and calcium modulator and cyclophilin ligand interactor TAP: Transporter of antigenic peptide TCR: T-cell receptor THI: Transient hypogammaglobulinemia of infancy TLR: Toll-like receptor TREC: T-cell receptor excision circle Treg: Regulatory T UNG: Uracil N-glycosidase WAS: Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome WASP: Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein XLA: X-linked agammaglobulinemia

results in increased apoptosis of myeloid and lymphoid precursors. ADA is an enzyme of the purine salvage pathway that mediates conversion of adenosine (and deoxyadenosine) to inosine (and deoxyinosine). In the absence of ADA, high intracellular levels of toxic phosphorylated metabolites of adenosine and deoxyadenosine cause apoptosis of lymphoid precursors in the bone marrow and thymus.^{6,7} ADA deficiency accounts for 10% to 15% of all forms of SCID. Clinical manifestations of ADA deficiency extend beyond the immune system (deafness, behavioral problems, costochondral abnormalities, and liver toxicity), reflecting the fact that ADA is a housekeeping enzyme. Purine nucleoside phosphorylase is another enzyme of the purine salvage pathway. Purine nucleoside phosphorylase deficiency is rare (1% to 2% of all forms of SCID). In this disease immunologic abnormalities become progressively manifest within a few years after birth and are more pronounced in T than in B lymphocytes.⁶ Progressive neurological deterioration and autoimmune hemolytic anemia are typically observed.

Defects of cytokine-mediated signaling are responsible for the majority of SCID in human subjects. SCIDX1 accounts for 40% of all cases of SCID and is caused by mutations of the IL-2 receptor γ gene (*IL2RG*), which encodes for the common γ chain (yc) shared by cytokine receptors for IL-2, IL-4, IL-7, IL-9, IL-15, and IL-21. In particular, IL-7 mediates expansion of early thymocyte progenitors, whereas IL-15 plays a role in NK cell development.⁸ Accordingly, patients with SCIDX1 lack both T and NK cells, whereas they have a normal number of circulating B lymphocytes.⁹ The γc is physically and functionally coupled to the intracellular tyrosine kinase Janus kinase (JAK) 3, which delivers yc-mediated intracellular signaling. Hence defects of JAK3 result in an autosomal recessive form of SCID with an immunologic phenotype undistinguishable from that of SCIDX1.10 Mutations of the *IL7R* gene (encoding for the α chain of the IL-7 receptor) abrogate T-lymphocyte development but leave B-cell and NK cell development intact.11

Expression of the pre-T-cell receptor (TCR) is a critical landmark during thymocyte development. Similar molecular mechanisms govern expression of the pre-TCR and of the pre-B-cell receptor (BCR) in developing T and B lymphocytes, respectively.¹² In particular, recombinase-activating gene 1 (RAG1) and RAG2 proteins mediate DNA cleavage at the TCR and immunoglobulin heavy and light chain loci, thus initiating V(D)J recombination. Several DNA repair proteins complete this process, allowing assembly of variable (V), diversity (D), and joining (J) elements. Defects of pre-TCR and pre-BCR expression account for a significant fraction of autosomal recessive T⁻B⁻ SCID in human subjects and might reflect mutations in the RAGI and RAG2 genes (which account for 4% to 20% of all cases of SCID) or in genes that encode proteins involved in nonhomologous end-joining (NHEJ) and DNA repair, in particular Artemis, DNA protein-kinase catalytic subunit, Cernunnos/XLF, and DNA ligase IV.^{2,12-15} In all of these diseases, development of NK cells proceeds normally, so that NK lymphocytes represent almost all of the circulating lymphocytes, but generation of T and B lymphocytes is severely compromised. However, a leaky phenotype, with residual development of T and B lymphocytes, is typically seen in patients with Cernunnos/XLF deficiency.¹⁶ Genetic defects that affect the NHEJ pathway are characterized also by increased cellular radiosensitivity with extraimmune manifestations (microcephaly, facial dysmorphisms, and defective tooth development).¹⁷

Organism	Antibody deficiencies	CIDs	Phagocytic defects	Complement deficiencies
Viruses	Enteroviruses	All, especially: CMV, respiratory syncytial virus, EBV, parainfluenza type 3	No	No
Bacteria	Streptococcus pneumoniae, Haemophilus influenzae, Moraxella catarrhalis, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Staphylococcus aureus, Neisseria meningitidis, Mycoplasma pneumoniae	As for antibody deficiencies, also: Salmonella typhi, Listeria monocytogenes, enteric flora	S aureus, P aeruginosa, Nocardia asteroides, S typhi	As for antibody deficiencies: especially <i>N meningitidis</i> in deficiency of late components
Mycobacteria	No	Nontuberculous, including BCG	Nontuberculous, including BCG	No
Fungi	No	Candida species, Aspergillus species, Cryptococcus neoformans, Histoplasmosis capsulatum	Candida species, Aspergillus species	No
Protozoa	Giardia lamblia	Pneumocystis jiroveci, Toxoplasma gondii, Cryptosporidium parvum	No	No

TABLE I. Type of infections associated with major categories of PIDs

Mutations of the CD3 δ , CD3 ϵ , and CD3 ζ components of the CD3 complex affect signaling through the pre-TCR and hence cause SCID.¹⁸ Few cases of mutations of the tyrosine phosphatase CD45, which mediates signaling in both T and B lymphocytes, have been also reported.^{19,20}

Defects in T-cell development that occur beyond the $CD4^+CD8^+$ double-positive cell stage result in CID with residual numbers of T lymphocytes. Mutations of the ζ chain–associated protein of 70 kDa (ZAP-70) tyrosine kinase in human subjects compromise positive selection of $CD8^+$ thymocytes, thus causing severe deficiency of circulating $CD8^+$ T lymphocytes. $CD4^+$ T cells are generated and exported to the periphery; however, their proliferative response to stimulation through the TCR is drastically impaired.²¹

Positive selection of $CD8^+$ thymocytes is dependent on lowaffinity recognition of self-peptides in the context of class I MHC molecules. The transporters of antigenic peptides 1 and 2 (TAP1/2) and tapasin shuttle newly synthesized peptides across the endoplasmic reticulum, where they are loaded onto HLA class I molecules and are then directed to the cell membrane. Mutations in the *TAP1*, *TAP2*, or tapasin genes cause selective CD8⁺ cell deficiency.²² However, this defect is rarely severe, reflecting residual MHC class I expression. The clinical phenotype of MHC class I deficiency is often marked by midline granulomatous lesions and vasculitis.

Defective expression of MHC class II molecules impairs positive selection of $CD4^+$ lymphocytes. This disease can be caused by mutations in 4 genes that encode for transcriptional activators of MHC class II genes. The disease is more common in certain geographic regions (North Africa). It is characterized by $CD4^+$ cell lymphopenia and has a progressive and severe clinical course.²³

Recently, novel genetic defects have been identified in patients with other rare forms of CID. Calcium flux is essential to mediate the response of various cell types, including mature lymphocytes, to activatory stimuli. Genetic defects of *STIM1* (a sensor of calcium release from the endoplasmic reticulum) and *ORAI1* (a component of the calcium-release activated channels) cause inability of T lymphocytes to respond to TCR-mediated activation.^{24,25} Muscular cells are also affected, causing myopathy.

The signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) 5b is a transcription factor that is activated in response to IL-2 and other cytokines and growth factors, including growth hormone. Mutations of *STAT5B* result in a rare form of immunodeficiency with short stature. Because IL-2 plays a critical role in immune homeostasis, STAT5b deficiency is often associated with autoimmune manifestations.²⁶

Hypomorphic mutations in genes that are typically associated with SCID can allow residual T-cell development. In these cases impaired cross-talk between thymocytes and thymic epithelial cells might compromise mechanisms of central tolerance, with failure to delete autoreactive T cells and impaired generation of regulatory T (Treg) cells.^{27,28} Accordingly, autoimmune or dysreactive manifestations are common, with infiltration of target tissues by activated and oligoclonal T lymphocytes. Omenn syndrome, which is caused by mutations in *RAG1/2* or other genes, is the prototype of these conditions and is characterized by erythroderma, lymphadenopathy, and inflammatory gut disease. Hypomorphic *RAG* mutations have been also associated with a novel phenotype characterized by granuloma formation, EBV-related lymphoma, and survival into late childhood.²⁹

Idiopathic CD4 lymphopenia is defined based on a persistently low CD4⁺ T-cell count ($<0.3 \times 10^9$ /L in adults and $<1.0 \times 10^9$ /L in childhood). It is a diagnosis of exclusion: infections sustained by HIV or other T-cell lymphotropic viruses, immunosuppressive treatment, or underlying autoimmune disease must be ruled out. Most patients with idiopathic CD4 lymphopenia are adults. Clinical features include opportunistic (caused by *P jiroveci, Cryptococcus neoformans, Candida* species, and mycobacteria) and viral infections.³⁰ Naive CD4⁺ T cells are affected more than memory CD4⁺ lymphocytes. Some degree of hypogammaglobulinemia is common.

CD40 ligand (CD40L) deficiency is inherited as an X-linked trait. CD40L is predominantly expressed by activated CD4⁺



FIG 1. Blocks in T-and B-cell development associated with PIDs.

T lymphocytes and interacts with CD40, which is expressed by B lymphocytes, monocytes, dendritic cells (DCs), and other cell types. CD40L-CD40 interaction is a key signal in driving B-cell activation and, combined with interleukin-mediated signaling, promotes class-switch recombination (CSR). Accordingly, male subjects with CD40L deficiency have a severe defect of all immunoglobulin isotypes other than IgM. In addition, CD40L-CD40 interaction also promotes DC maturation and IL-12 secretion, favoring T-cell priming and production of IFN- γ , a key molecule in the defense against intracellular pathogens. Therefore patients with CD40L deficiency are also prone to opportunistic infections (P jiroveci and Cryptosporidium parvum), making CD40L deficiency a form of CID.³¹ Neutropenia, which is usually associated with a block at the promyelocyte-myelocyte stage of differentiation in the bone marrow, is found in 65% of the patients with CD40L deficiency. A similar phenotype has been reported in patients with CD40 deficiency, a rare PID with autosomal recessive inheritance.³²

T-cell immunodeficiencies caused by thymic defects

DiGeorge syndrome (DGS) is a developmental defect of the third and fourth pharyngeal pouches and arches, resulting in impaired development of the thymus and parathyroid glands, conotruncal heart abnormalities, facial dysmorphisms, feeding difficulties, and increased frequency of psychiatric disorders in childhood and adulthood.³³ In different series hemizygous deletion of chromosome 22q11 has been observed in 35% to 90% of patients; a minority of patients show deletion of 10p13-14. In most cases (referred to as "partial DGS"), there is mild-to-moderate T-cell deficiency, reflecting residual thymic development. Complete DGS with athymia is rare (1% of all cases) and presents with SCID-like features. Atypical complete DGS includes presentation with development of oligoclonal T cells that undergo extensive *in vivo* activation and infiltrate target organs, mimicking that observed in Omenn syndrome.

Forkhead box N1 (FOXN1) is a transcription factor required for thymic epithelial cells development. Autosomal recessive *FOXN1* deficiency has been reported in a few patients and is characterized by SCID associated with alopecia and nail dystrophy.³⁴ Impaired egress of mature thymocytes has been reported in a single patient with mutations in coronin-1A, a regulator of actin cytoskeleton.³⁵

Finally, Good syndrome is characterized by the association of hypogammaglobulinemia with thymoma. Opportunistic infections (candidiasis, CMV, and recurrent herpes simplex virus infections) and autoimmune cytopenia (especially red cell aplasia, neutropenia, or both) are common.³⁶

Antibody deficiencies

Defective antibody production causes increased susceptibility, mostly to bacterial infections (Table I) that typically involve the upper and lower respiratory tract (otitis, sinusitis, and pneumonia) but might also cause abscesses in the skin or other organs, meningitis, urinary tract infections, and arthritis. Recurrent viral infections are also common. Intestinal *Giardia* species infection can cause protracted diarrhea. Antibody deficiencies might depend on a variety of defects that interfere with B-cell development, maturation, and/or function (Fig 1).³¹

Signaling through the pre-BCR is an essential step in B-cell development. The pre-BCR is composed of immunoglobulin heavy μ chains, surrogate light chains (V-preB and λ 5), and the signal-transducing subunits Iga (CD79a) and IgB (CD79b). This complex recruits a number of intracytoplasmic proteins, among which are the adaptor molecule B cell linker protein (BLNK) and Bruton tyrosine kinase (BTK). Defects in BTK account for Xlinked agammaglobulinemia (XLA), the most common form (85%) of early-onset agammaglobulinemia in human subjects. Mutations in the immunoglobulin heavy μ chain gene (IGHM) are the second most common cause (5%), whereas only a few patients have been identified with defects in $\lambda 5$, Ig α , Ig β , and BLNK.^{31,37} In all of these cases, there is a block at the pro-B to pre-B stage of differentiation in the bone marrow, resulting in virtual absence (<1%) of circulating B lymphocytes. However, the defect is often incomplete in patients with XLA, and few B cells might be identified in peripheral blood. A chromosomal translocation involving the leucine-rich repeat-containing protein 8 gene (LRRC8) has been reported in 1 patient in whom congenital agammaglobulinemia with developmental arrest at the pro-B-cell

stage was associated with facial dysmorphisms.³⁸ In addition to bacterial infections, patients with agammaglobulinemia are uniquely susceptible to enteroviral infections (which might cause meningoencephalitis or severe dermatomyositis) and mycoplasma (arthritis). Fortunately, both these complications are rare in patients treated appropriately with replacement immunoglobulins.

Maturation of the antibody response is marked by 2 key processes: CSR and somatic hypermutation (SHM).³⁹ During CSR, the µ chain is replaced by other immunoglobulin heavy chains, resulting in the production of IgG, IgA, and IgE, which have distinct physicochemical and biologic properties. SHM is the process by which point mutations are introduced in the variable region of the immunoglobulin genes, leading to increased binding affinity for antigen (affinity maturation). Although CSR and SHM are independent and distinct processes, they both occur in the germinal centers and are triggered by similar signals, such as CD40L-CD40 interaction and TLR-mediated signaling. CSR involves active transcription through the heavy chain constant-regions loci, with formation of DNA/RNA hybrids that leave one strand of DNA accessible to changes and cleavage. Induction of CSR promotes transcription of the activation-induced cytidine deaminase gene (AICDA), which encodes a DNA-editing enzyme (also known as activation-induced cytidine deaminase [AID]) that replaces deoxycytidine residues with deoxyuracil. The resulting mismatch in the DNA is recognized by the enzyme uracil N-glycosylase (UNG), which removes the deoxyuracil residues, leaving abasic sites that are resolved by means of DNA repair mechanisms. Similar events occur during SHM; however, the mechanisms of DNA repair between these processes are distinct.³⁹ In particular, DNA repair during CSR involves proteins of the NHEJ pathway, as well as the Ataxia-Telangiectasia Mutated (ATM), Meiotic Recombination 11 (MRE11) and Nijmegen Breakage Syndrome 1 (NBS1) proteins. Furthermore, the DNA mismatch repair (MMR) system also participates in CSR. In contrast, SHM involves error-prone DNA polymerases and the MMR pathway. Mutations in the AICDA and UNG genes account for B-cell intrinsic defects of CSR, resulting in absent or very low levels of serum IgG, IgA, and IgE, whereas IgM levels are often increased (thus resulting in a hyper-IgM phenotype).³⁹ The vast majority of AID and all of the few cases of UNG deficiency reported thus far are inherited as autosomal recessive traits; however, few cases of mutations in the C-terminal region of AID have autosomal dominant inheritance.^{31,39} SHM is differently affected by AID versus UNG deficiency; in particular, SHM is abolished in the former (with the exception of mutations that affect the C-terminus of the AID molecule), whereas it is preserved but biased (with lack of mutations at A:T residues) in UNG deficiency.³⁹Impaired CSR with reduced levels of IgG, IgA, and IgE is also observed in patients with ataxia-telangiectasia (caused by mutations of the ATM gene), ataxia-telangiectasia-like syndrome (MRE11 mutations), Nijmegen breakage syndrome (NBS1 mutation), and ligase IV syndrome in keeping with the role that these proteins play in CSR.^{39,40} Also, mutations of Post-Meiotic Segregation increased 2 (PMS2), which is involved in MMR, cause impaired CSR, which is associated with high susceptibility to malignancies and café au lait spots.⁴¹ In spite of these advances, a significant proportion (about 15%) of CSR defects currently grouped under the definition of hyper-IgM syndrome remain genetically undefined.39

Common variable immunodeficiency disorders (CVIDs) are the most common form of clinically significant PIDs and present mainly in adults, although they can also be observed in children. CVIDs are defined by reduced levels of 1 or more isotypes and impaired antibody production in response to immunization antigens or natural infections.⁴² CVIDs are a diagnosis of exclusion of all known causes of poor antibody production or low serum immunoglobulin levels. In addition to recurrent infections of the respiratory tract (sinusitis, otitis, bronchitis, and pneumonia) caused by common bacteria (eg, nontypeable Haemophilus influenzae and Streptococcus pneumoniae), some patients with a CVID are highly prone to autoimmmune manifestations (cytopenias and inflammatory bowel disease), granulomatous lesions, lymphoid hyperplasia, and tumors (especially lymphomas).⁴²⁻⁴⁴ There is now clear evidence that CVIDs include a group of clinically and genetically heterogeneous conditions. CVIDs are mostly sporadic; however, autosomal dominant and autosomal recessive forms are also possible. Although most patients with a CVID have a normal number of B lymphocytes, some (12%) will turn out to have differentiation defects. Among those who do have B cells, some have reduced switched memory (CD27⁺IgD⁻) B lymphocytes and a low rate of SHM⁴⁵; this might turn out to be due to a T- or B-cell failure. Most cases of CVIDs remain genetically undefined and might well turn out to be polygenic. Several studies of familial cases of CVIDs have shown association with the MHC region; however, the underlying gene defect has not been clearly identified. Mutations of the Tumor Necrosis Factor Receptor Soluble Factor 13B (TNFRSF13B) gene, which encodes the transmembrane activator and calcium modulator and cyclophilin ligand interactor (TACI), a member of the TNF receptor family, have been identified in 15% of the patients, most often in heterozygosity, ^{31,42,46} and have been found to be present in the general population as well. TACI is expressed by B lymphocytes and interacts with 2 ligands: the B-cell activating factor (BAFF) and a proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL). In particular, APRIL/TACI interaction promotes B-cell activation and CSR. Disruption of the *tnfrsf13b* gene in mice leads to lymphoid proliferation, and lymphoid hyperplasia and granulomatous lesions are often seen in patients with a CVID. Nine patients have been identified with mutations in the inducible T-cell costimulator gene (ICOS).⁴⁷ ICOS is expressed by activated T cells and interacts with ICOS ligand expressed by B lymphocytes. This interaction promotes B-cell activation and antibody production. Finally, a few cases of CVIDs are due to mutations of the CD19 gene.⁴⁸ The CD19 protein forms a complex with CD21, CD81, and CD225 and decreases the threshold of BCR-mediated activation. CD19 deficiency does not affect B-cell development, as shown by a normal number of circulating CD20⁺ lymphocytes in CD19-deficient patients.

IgAD is the most common PID, with approximately 1:700 affected individuals worldwide. Both partial and complete forms of IgAD are known. The pathophysiology of IgAD remains poorly understood, although association with MHC alleles and higher frequency within families with a CVID have been reported. Approximately two thirds of adults with IgAD are asymptomatic, but the remaining might experience recurrent infections, autoimmunity, or allergy.⁴⁹ Adult patients with IgAD and a history of infections often have associated defects of IgG subclasses, especially IgG2. However, children are more likely to have delayed maturation of immunoglobulin synthesis and will not progress to significant immunodeficiency. IgG subclass

NOTARANGELO S187

deficiency might also occur without abnormalities in other isotypes. The pathophysiology of IgG subclass deficiency remains unknown in most cases; interstitial deletions on both alleles of the immunoglobulin heavy chain constant region have been reported in a minority of patients, most of whom have been infection free.

Specific antibody deficiency is characterized by impaired antibody production (especially to carbohydrate antigens) without abnormalities in total immunoglobulin levels or in B-cell numbers. The pathophysiology of this disorder, which is associated with recurrent upper and lower respiratory tract infections,⁵⁰ remains unclear.

Patients with transient hypogammaglobulinemia of infancy (THI) have low immunoglobulin levels that spontaneously return to normal, usually within 2 years of age, although this is very variable.^{51,52} Although many subjects with THI remain asymptomatic, this condition is associated with a higher rate of recurrent infections, especially upper respiratory tract infections of viral origin. The pathophysiology of THI is unknown. In a prospective study of infants who presented with hypogammaglobulinemia, a low number of memory B cells and inability to produce IgG *in vitro* were associated with persistence of hypogammaglobulinemia and increased risk of infection beyond 2 years of age.⁵¹

Immunodeficiency with immune dysregulation

Some forms of immunodeficiency are characterized by significant autoimmune manifestations, reflecting disturbance in immune homeostasis.^{53,54} Central immune tolerance is achieved through deletion of autoreactive T-cell clones in the thymus. The autoimmune regulator (AIRE) protein is a transcription factor expressed by mature medullary thymic epithelial cells. AIRE drives expression of tissue-restricted antigens that are presented by medullary thymic epithelial cells and thymic DCs to nascent T lymphocytes, thereby permitting deletion of T-cell clones that recognize self-antigens with high affinity. Mutations of the AIRE gene disrupt this protein, causing autoimmune polyendocrinopathy-candidiasis-ectodermal dystrophy syndrome.⁵⁵ Hypoparathyroidism and adrenal insufficiency are prominent autoimmune manifestations of this autosomal recessive disorder. Treg cells mediate suppression of immune responses to selfantigens in the periphery. Generation of Treg cells in the thymus is controlled by the transcription factor forkhead box protein 3 (FOXP3). Mutations of the FOXP3 gene cause immune dysregulation-polyendocrinopathy-enteropathy-X-linked (IPEX) syndrome, with severe and early-onset autoimmune enteropathy, insulin-dependent diabetes, and eczema.⁵⁶ In typical cases the disease evolves rapidly, unless treated with hematopoietic cell transplantation (HCT). IL-2 plays an important role in immune homeostasis and upregulates expression of FOXP3 by CD4⁺CD25^{hi} Treg cells. Mutations of the *IL2RA* gene, which encodes for the α chain of the IL-2 receptor, cause immunodeficiency with IPEX-like features.⁵⁷ Peripheral immune homeostasis is also based on apoptosis of autoreactive lymphocytes in the periphery. Interaction between Fas ligand, expressed by activated lymphocytes and Fas (CD95) triggers intracellular signaling pathways that ultimately result in activation of caspases and cell death. Mutations of Fas are the predominant cause of autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (ALPS), with lymphadenopathy, hepatosplenomegaly, and autoimmune

cytopenia.⁵⁸ There is an increased risk of malignancies (especially B-cell lymphomas), which occur in 10% of the patients with Fas mutations.⁵⁹ ALPS is most often inherited as an autosomal dominant trait and is caused by dominant-negative mutations that interfere with the signal-transducing activity of Fas trimeric complexes. Somatic mutations of the Fas gene have been reported in a few cases. A rare variant of Fas is caused by Fas ligand mutations. In a few patients, mutations of caspase-8 and caspase-10 have been identified also.^{60,61} IL-2 starvation induces apoptosis through a mechanism that depends on the proto-oncogene Neuroblastoma RAS viral oncogene homolog (NRAS). Mutations of this gene have been identified in a single family with ALPS.⁶² A significant fraction of patients with ALPS remain genetically undefined.

Immunodeficiency with impaired cell-mediated cytotoxicity

The cytotoxic activity of T and NK lymphocytes depends on the expression of cytolytic proteins that are assembled into granules and transported through microtubules to the lytic synapse that is formed on contact with target cells. Some forms of immunodeficiency are characterized by impairment of the mechanisms of transport, docking, or release of the lytic granules. These disorders are frequently associated with defective intracellular transport of melanin, resulting in immunodeficiency with pigmentary dilution disorders.⁶³ The Chediak-Higashi syndrome (CHS) is an autosomal recessive disease caused by mutations of the Lysosomal Trafficking regulator (LYST) gene. In addition to impaired cytotoxicity, the phenotype of CHS includes the presence of giant lysosomes in leukocytes, gray-silvery hair, and peripheral neuropathy that reflects primary involvement of the nervous system.⁶⁴ Cytotoxicity defects characterize also the autosomal recessive forms of hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis (HLH) because of deficiency of perforin (which forms the cytolytic pores on contact with target cells), Munc13-4 (involved in intracellular transport of lytic granules), and syntaxin 11 (presumably involved in permitting fusion of the cell membrane between cytotoxic lymphocytes and target cells). In these diseases the inability to extinguish inflammatory reactions results in sustained and excessive production of $T_{\rm H}$ 1 cytokines and IFN- γ in particular. This inflammatory reaction characterizes the life-threatening "accelerated phase" of the disease with hemophagocytosis. A similar phenotype has been occasionally observed also in Hermansky-Pudlak syndrome type 2, a condition with oculocutaneous albinism, severe neutropenia, and tendency to bleeding, which is caused by mutations of the β component of the adaptor-related protein complex 3 (AP3) involved in sorting of granules to the endosomal pathway.65

The X-linked lymphoproliferative disease, mainly caused by EBV infection, might be due to mutation of the *SH2D1A* gene, which encodes an adaptor protein involved in intracellular signaling in T and NK lymphocytes,⁶⁶ or of the *BIRC4* gene, which encodes for the X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis.⁶⁷ More recently, an autosomal recessive form of the disease has been identified that is caused by mutations of *ITK*, an intracellular tyrosine kinase expressed in T lymphocytes.⁶⁸ All of these 3 forms of lymphoproliferative disease share a lack of NK T cells, suggesting a possible role of these rare populations of lymphocytes in controlling EBV infection.

Defects of innate immunity: Phagocytes, TLRs, leukocyte signaling pathways, and complement

Phagocytic cell defects. Phagocytes play a key role in the defense against bacteria and fungi; accordingly, patients with defects of phagocytic cell number, function, or both experience recurrent and severe infections of fungal (especially *Candida* and *Aspergillus* species) and bacterial origin. Respiratory tract and cutaneous infections predominate, but deep-seeded abscesses are also common. Recurrent oral stomatitis is present in most cases.

Severe congenital neutropenia (SCN) is defined as a neutrophil count that is persistently less than 0.5×10^9 cells/L. A variety of genetic defects might cause SCN in human subjects.⁶⁹ The most common form of SCN is due to mutation of the ELA2 gene, which encodes neutrophil elastase. This disease might be sporadic or autosomal dominant and is associated with a block at the promyelocyte-myelocyte stage in the bone marrow. Some ELA2 mutations cause cyclic neutropenia, with oscillations in neutrophil count, which reach a nadir approximately every 21 days, resulting in periodicity of the infections. ELA2 mutations carry an increased risk of myelodysplasia and myeloid leukemia associated with somatic mutations in the granulocyte colonystimulating factor receptor (GCSFR) gene. Among autosomal recessive forms of SCN, HAX1 deficiency (identified also in the original SCN pedigree reported by Kostmann et al) causes increased apoptosis of myeloid cells. Some HAX1 mutations cause also increased neuronal cell death, leading to a severe neurological phenotype.⁷⁰ Increased apoptosis caused by intracellular unbalance of glucose levels is also observed in myeloid cells from patients with mutations in the glucose-6-phosphatase catalytic subunit 3 gene (G6PCS3) or in patients with glycogenosis 1b caused by defects of the G6PT1 gene, which encodes a G6P transporter. Heart and urogenital defects and prominence of superficial veins are part of the G6PCS3 deficiency phenotype.⁷¹ More rarely, autosomal recessive SCN is due to p14 deficiency; this form is associated with partial oculocutaneous albinism and short stature. Mutation of the Growth Factor Independent 1 (GFI1) gene, encoding a myeloid transcription factor, causes a rare form of autosomal dominant SCN; T and B lymphopenia is also observed. A rare X-linked recessive form of SCN with increased risk of myelodysplasia is caused by activating mutations of the Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein gene (WASP). Finally, X-linked neutropenia, heart defects, and growth retardation are features of Barth syndrome, which is caused by mutation of the Tafazzin gene (TAZ) with mitochondrial defects.

Chronic granulomatous disease (CGD) represents the prototype of defects of phagocyte function and is caused by defects in the reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase complex.⁷² In 75% of cases, CGD is inherited as an Xlinked trait caused by mutations in the X-linked CYBB gene, which encodes the gp91^{phox} component of NADPH oxidase. Autosomal recessive forms caused by defects of the p22^{phox}, p47^{phox}, and p67^{phox} components are also known. The gp91^{phox} and p22^{phox} proteins are located in the phagosome membrane, where cytosolic p47^{phox} and p67^{phox} are translocated after phagocytic cell activation. Assembly of the NADPH complex is regulated by 2 glutathione triphosphatases, Rac2 and Rap1, and defects of Rac2 have been identified in 1 patient with CGD-like disease. After phagocytosis, induction of the NADPH oxidase complex results in production of microbicidal compounds (superoxide radicals and hydrogen peroxide) and activation of lytic enzymes (cathepsin

G, elastase, and myeloperoxidase), resulting in intracellular killing of bacteria and fungi. Patients with CGD experience recurrent and often severe infections (skin, liver and perirectal abscesses, pneumonia, and lymphadenitis). *Staphylococcus aureus, Serratia marcescens, Burkholderia cepacia*, and *Nocardia* species are responsible for most of the bacterial infections, whereas *Candida* and *Aspergillus* species cause most of the fungal infections. Patients with CGD are also at higher risk for mycobacterial infections. The sustained inflammatory response observed in patients with CGD is also responsible for the granulomatous manifestations of the disease that recur, especially in hollow organs, even in the absence of infections, causing gastric outlet obstruction, noninfective colitis, and hydronephrosis.⁷²

Leukocyte adhesion deficiency (LAD) includes a series of syndromes characterized by impaired trafficking of leukocytes.⁷³ LAD1 is due to mutations of the ITGB2 gene, which encodes the β₂ integrin component (also known as CD18) shared by the lymphocyte function-associated antigen 1, complement receptor 3, and complement receptor 4 molecules. These β_2 integrins mediate stable adhesion between leukocytes and endothelial cells, permitting transendothelial passage of leukocytes that can thus reach the sites of infection/inflammation. LAD2 is caused by mutations in a GDP-fucose transporter. In this disease defective fucosylation of proteins results in a lack of expression of Sialyl-Lewis-X, the ligand for E-selectin. This defect causes impaired rolling of leukocytes along the endothelium.⁷³ Finally, LAD3 is caused by mutations of kindlin-3, which is involved in inside-outside integrin signaling.⁷⁴ All 3 forms of LAD are inherited as an autosomal recessive trait, and they all present early in life with very severe infections and lack of pus formation. Impaired wound healing (even after minor trauma) and severe periodontitis are typically present. In addition, patients with LAD2 have short stature, facial dysmorphisms, mental retardation, and Bombay blood-type phenotype, reflecting the generalized defect of fucose metabolism. LAD3 is associated with increased bleeding caused by platelet functional defects.

Defects of TLRs. TLRs are a series of molecules that are expressed at the cell surface or endosomal membrane and mediate recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns, such as LPS, glycolipids, and single- or double-stranded RNA. The classical pathway of TLR activation involves the adaptor molecules MyD88 and the intracellular kinases IL-1 receptorassociated kinase (IRAK) 4 and IRAK-1 and ultimately results in the induction of nuclear factor kB and production of inflammatory cytokines (IL-1, IL-6, TNF-a, and IL-12). TLR-3, TLR-7, TLR-8, and TLR-9 can activate an alternative pathway that involves the adaptor molecules TRIF and the UNC-93B protein, resulting in the induction of type 1 interferons (IFN- α/β). Surprisingly, mutations in genes involved in TLR-mediated signaling result in a selective susceptibility to pathogens in human subjects. In particular, IRAK4 and MYD88 gene mutations (both inherited as autosomal recessive traits) have a similar phenotype, with severe and invasive pyogenic infections early in life, often without significant inflammatory response.^{75,76} Infections tend to become less frequent later in life. Heterozygous mutations in TLR3 and biallelic mutations in UNC93B have been identified in patients with selective susceptibility to herpes simplex encephalitis, with reduced production of type 1 IFN.^{77,78}

Defects of the IL-12/IFN- γ **signaling pathway.** The immune response against mycobacteria is based on secretion of

IL-12 by macrophages. IL-12 binds to a specific receptor expressed by T and NK lymphocytes and induces secretion of IFN- γ that triggers macrophage microbicide on binding to the IFN- γ receptor. Defects of the IL-12/IFN- γ axis account for mendelian susceptibility to mycobacterial disease (MSMD).⁷⁹ Mutations might affect the IL-12 p40 subunit, the IL-12 receptor β 1 chain, both chains of the IFN- γ receptor (encoded by the IFNGR1 and IFNGR2 genes), and the STAT1 gene, which encodes a transcription factor downstream of the IFN-y receptor. Different mutations in these genes account for autosomal dominant and autosomal recessive variants of MSMD. In addition, mutations in the *IKBKG* gene, encoding the IKK- γ (also known as NF- κ B essential modulator, NEMO) regulatory component of the nuclear factor KB signaling pathway, also cause increased susceptibility to mycobacterial disease associated with CID, impaired CSR, and ectodermal dystrophy.⁸⁰ NEMO deficiency is inherited as an X-linked trait. All forms of MSMD are characterized by increased susceptibility to environmental mycobacteria (Mycobacterium avium, Mycobacterium kansasii, and Mycobacterium fortuitum) and to BCG vaccine strain. Salmonella, Listeria, and Histoplasma species infections can also be observed, especially in patients with IL12RB1 mutations. Complete STAT1 deficiency causes suscepti-

bility to severe viral infections in addition to MSMD.⁸¹ Complement defects. A variety of inherited defects of complement components have been reported.82 Deficiency of the early components of the classical pathway of complement (C1q, C1r, C1s, C4, C2, and C3) causes autoimmune manifestations resembling systemic lupus erythematosus. C2 and C3 deficiencies also lead to increased risk of infections caused by capsulated bacteria. Defects of late components (C5-C9) are associated with recurrent and invasive neisserial infections. A similar phenotype is observed in patients with defects of factor D or of properdin, 2 components of the alternative pathway of complement activation. Deficiencies of the regulatory components Factor H and Factor I cause membranoproliferative glomerulonephritis and recurrent atypical hemolytic-uremic syndrome. The latter can also be caused by deficiency of membrane cofactor protein, a C3b/C4b-binding molecule of the complement system with cofactor activity for the Factor I-dependent cleavage of C3b and C4b. Deficiency of the mannose-binding lectin (MBL), a component of the MBL-dependent pathway of complement, has been associated with increased risk of recurrent bacterial infections, especially during the first years of life. However, it is more plausible that MBL deficiency plays a contributory role in patients who have additional risk factors. Mutations of the MBL-associated serine-protease-2 gene (MASP2) have been also linked to increased occurrence of infections. Finally, deficiency of the C1 esterase inhibitor, a regulatory component of the classical pathway of complement activation, does not cause immunodeficiency but hereditary angioedema, with recurrent episodes of edema that might involve the mucosa of the larynx and the gut, as well as the face and the extremities. These manifestations reflect uncontrolled release of bradykinin caused by lack of inhibition by C1 esterase inhibitor of the kallikrein-kinin system.

Immunodeficiency syndromes

The term immunodeficiency syndromes applies to several disorders in which other clinical features are present in addition to immunodeficiency. The Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome (WAS) is

an X-linked disease characterized by eczema, immunodeficiency (with increased susceptibility to infections, autoimmunity, and lymphoid malignancies), and congenital small-sized thrombocy-topenia.⁸³ However, only one third of the patients present all of the elements of this triad. WAS is cased by mutations in the *WASP* gene, which encodes a regulator of actin cytoskeleton the expression of which is restricted to hematopoietic cells. Hypomorphic mutations of the *WASP* gene, especially in exons 1 and 2, are often associated with a milder variant of the disease isolated X-linked thrombocytopenia.⁸³ In contrast, transactivating mutations of *WASP* cause X-linked neutropenia and myelodysplasia (see above).

Several immunodeficiencies are caused by defects in mechanisms that sense, repair, or both DNA breaks. Some of these defects are associated with SCID (see above). Ataxia-telangiectasia is an autosomal recessive disease caused by mutations of the ataxia-telangiectasia mutated gene (ATM).⁸⁴ Patients with ataxiatelangiectasia have ataxia, ocular telangiectasia, increased risk of infections, and tumors. The immunodeficiency is marked by a progressive decrease of T-lymphocyte counts and function and hypogammaglobulinemia. Typically, levels of α -fetoprotein are increased. A similar phenotype, although without the increase in α -fetoprotein levels, is observed in patients with mutations in the MRE11 gene, which is involved in DNA repair. The Nijmegen syndrome associates immunologic findings with microcephaly, "bird-like" facies, short stature, and increased occurrence of malignancies and is due to mutations in the Nibrin gene (NBS1).85 Ligase IV (LIG4) syndrome is due to defects of the LIG4gene, which encodes a factor involved in the DNA repair phase of the NHEJ process. Patients with LIG4 syndrome present with microcephaly, facial dysmorphism and increased susceptibility to tumors, and a variable degree of immunodeficiency that ranges from SCID/Omenn syndrome to hypogammaglobulinemia with impaired CSR to moderate or even very modest defects of Tand B-cell immunity.⁸⁶ Immunodeficiency-centromeric instability-facial anomalies syndrome is most often due to mutations of the DNA methyltransferase 3B gene (DNMT3B). From an immunologic standpoint, immunodeficiency-centromeric instabilityfacial anomalies syndrome is characterized by recurrent bacterial and opportunistic infections, hypogammaglobulinemia, and a reduced number of T and B lymphocytes.87

The hyper-IgE syndrome (HIES) is characterized by eczema, increased occurrence of cutaneous and pulmonary infections sustained by S aureus (with formation of pneumatoceles) and Candida species, and markedly increased IgE levels.⁸⁸ Lifethreatening superinfection of pneumatoceles by Aspergillus and Scedosporium species is common. Sporadic autosomal dominant and autosomal recessive forms are known. The autosomal dominant HIES associates defective shedding of primary teeth, scoliosis, higher risk of bone fractures, joint hyperextensibility, characteristic facial appearance, and vascular abnormalities with aneurysms and is due to dominant-negative heterozygous mutations of the STAT3 gene.⁸⁹ STAT3 is a transcription factor that is activated in response to activation of the JAK-STAT signaling pathway through cytokine and growth factor receptors that contain the gp130 protein. Biologic responses to IL-6 and IL-10 are decreased, and development of T_H17 cells is impaired, resulting in poor secretion of IL-17, IL-21, and IL-22. The phenotype of autosomal recessive HIES is different. These patients might also have viral disease but do not present with skeletal or dental abnormalities. Vasculitis and autoimmunity are common in autosomal

recessive HIES. In one case of autosomal recessive HIES, mutations of the tyrosine kinase 2 gene (*TYK2*), encoding one of the members of the JAK family upstream of STAT3, were demonstrated.⁹⁰ However, most cases of autosomal recessive HIES remain genetically undefined.

Veno-occlusive disease with immunodeficiency syndrome is a CID associated with early-onset severe liver disease and profound hypogammaglobulinemia and is caused by a mutation of the gene encoding the nuclear body protein Sp110.⁹¹

Immuno-osseous dysplasias include cartilage hair hypoplasia, Schimke disease, and Shwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome (SBDS). Cartilage hair hypoplasia is caused by mutations of the RNAse mitochondrial ribonucleoprotein gene (*RMRP*). It is characterized by short-limbed dwarfism, sparse hair, and frequent occurrence of anemia or other forms of bone marrow failure associated with a variable degree of immunodeficiency, ranging from SCID to virtually normal immune function.⁹² Schimke disease (caused by mutations of *SMARCAL1*)⁹³ associates short stature and progressive renal disease. SBDS is characterized by exocrine pancreatic insufficiency, bone marrow failure, and metaphyseal chondrodysplasia and is caused by a mutation of a gene involved in ribosome biogenesis.⁹⁴ Neutropenia is a prominent feature of SBDS and might cause severe infections.

Warts-hypogammaglobulinemia-infections-myelokathexis syndrome is an autosomal dominant disease caused by heterozygous mutations of the *CXCR4* chemokine receptor, which cause sustained and inappropriate signaling mediated by the ligand *CXCL12*. *CXCL12*-*CXCR4* interaction is important in the governance of leukocyte trafficking. In patients with Warts-hypogammaglobulinemia-infections-myelokathexis, there is retention of mature neutrophils in the bone marrow (myelokathexis), resulting in severe neutropenia. Trafficking of B lymphocytes is also affected, causing B-cell lymphopenia and a variable degree of hypogammaglobulinemia. Patients are highly prone to papillomavirus infections (warts).⁹⁵

DIAGNOSTIC APPROACH TO PIDS

The main forms of PID (CIDs, antibody deficiencies, and defects of innate immunity) are characterized by different susceptibilities to pathogens (Table I). Accordingly, medical history (with particular regard to type, location, age at onset, and severity of infections) might provide important insights into the possible underlying mechanisms of immunodeficiency. Additional aspects of past medical history might also help. Certainly a history of HIV infection is very important in the differential diagnosis of SCID. Also, a history of seizures during neonatal age should prompt one to consider DGS.

Family history is also important in the approach to PIDs because of the monogenic nature of most forms of these disorders. However, most patients with PIDs do not have a positive family history because they represent *de novo* mutations or the first occurrence of an autosomal recessive disease.

Physical examination can also provide important hints. Patients with agammaglobulinemia show absence of tonsils and other lymphoid tissues. Partial albinism characterizes pigmentary dilution disorders, ataxia and ocular telangiectasias are observed in ataxia-telangiectasia, microcephaly is common in PIDs associated with defects in DNA repair, petechiae and other bleeding manifestations associated with eczema are highly suggestive of WAS, and patients with immuno-osseous disorders have short stature. Generalized erythroderma is typical of Omenn syndrome but can also occur in IPEX, in SCID with maternal T-cell engraftment, in atypical complete DGS, and occasionally in NEMO deficiency.

Clinical immunologic laboratory tests are very important to validate the suspicion of PID. Lymphopenia, and marked reduction of T-lymphocyte counts in particular, is a hallmark of SCID, but HIV infection must be excluded in all cases. It is very important to compare lymphocyte counts with those of agematched healthy control subjects. The presence of maternal T-cell engraftment or of residual autologous T cells in patients with CID might result in relatively preserved (and even normal) T-lymphocyte counts and hence confound the picture; however, in these cases most circulating T lymphocytes have an activated/memory $(CD45R0^{+})$ phenotype, and there is a virtual lack of naive (CD45RA⁺) T lymphocytes. T-cell receptor excision circles (TRECs), consisting of circularized signal joints, are a byproduct of V(D)J recombination and are exported to the periphery by newly generated T lymphocytes that leave the thymus. Levels of TRECs in circulating lymphocytes are particularly high in newborns and infants (reflecting active thymic function) and progressively decrease with age. No TRECs are detected in infants with SCID; assessment of TREC levels by means of PCR has been proposed for newborn screening of SCID,⁹⁶ and a pilot study has been recently started in Wisconsin and Massachusetts.⁹⁷ In addition to the severe T-cell lymphopenia, in vitro response to mitogens is absent in patients with SCID; however, the number and proliferative responses of circulating T lymphocytes are often variable in patients with other forms of CID.

Evaluation of patients with putative antibody deficiency should include enumeration of B lymphocytes, measurement of total immunoglobulins, and assessment of specific antibodies to both protein and polysaccharide antigens. B lymphocytes (identified based on CD19 or CD20 expression) are absent in patients with congenital agammaglobulinemia, some adult patients with CVIDs, and patients with thymoma. Differential diagnosis includes some forms of SCID and myelodysplasia. Immunoglobulin serum levels should be compared with values of age-matched control subjects. It is important to remember that during the first months of life, IgGs are predominantly of maternal origin. Therefore apparently normal IgG serum levels can be detected during the first 2 to 3 months of life, even in patients with impaired ability to produce antibodies. There is large variability in the ability to produce IgA, and some individual attain normal levels only after the first few years of life. Demonstration of very low levels of serum IgG and IgA, with normal to increased serum IgM levels, is suggestive of CSR defects caused by either intrinsic Bcell problems (AID or UNG deficiency) or impaired cross-talk between T and B lymphocytes (CD40L or CD40 deficiency or NEMO defect). The term hyper-IgM syndrome, which is commonly used to identify these disorders, is in fact misleading because the majority of patients with these disorders have normal IgM serum levels.

Determination of serum levels of IgG subclasses has limited value and should not be used as a screening assay. More important information is provided by the assessment of antibody titers. In particular, antibodies to tetanus toxoid and diphtheria toxoid represent robust assays to measure the antibody response to protein (T-dependent) antigens. It is important to remember that use of conjugated vaccines to pneumococcus, *H influenzae*, or meningococcus elicits T-dependent responses,

even if the antibodies are ultimately directed against polysaccharide antigens. Therefore pneumococcal polysaccharide vaccine should be used to test the antibody response to polysaccharide (T-independent) antigens. If basal antibody titers appear nonprotective, a boosting immunization should be performed, followed by repeat measurement of specific antibodies 4 weeks later. A 4-fold increase of specific antibodies is considered indicative of robust antibody production. Isohemagglutinins are antibodies directed against the polysaccharide moieties of AB0 blood group antigens and represent "natural" anti-polysaccharide antibodies. However, isoagglutinin titers are often low in the first 2 years of life, thus limiting the value of this test in infancy.

The occurrence of severe bacterial and fungal infections since early life, especially if associated with a history of gingivostomatitis, should prompt consideration of disorders of neutrophil numbers, functions, or both. The absolute neutrophil count (ANC) is markedly reduced in all forms of SCN. If infections recur approximately every 3 weeks, the possibility of cyclic neutropenia should be entertained. In this case ANCs should be evaluated once a week for 6 consecutive weeks to identify possible decreases in the neutrophil count. Diagnosis of CGD is most commonly based on evaluation of dihydrorhodamine-123 (DHR-123) oxidation, as assessed by means of flow cytometry. This assay is quantitative and objective and also permits identification of carriers of X-linked CGD, who have 2 populations of neutrophils, only one of which is capable of mediating DHR-123 oxidation. Patients with autosomal recessive CGD often have very modest but detectable levels of activity, as detected by using this assay. Diagnosis of LAD1 is straightforward and is based on flow cytometric evaluation of CD18 expression on the surface of leukocytes. Partial defects (2% to 10% of normal density of CD18 molecules at the cell surface) are associated with a moderate form of the disease that permits more prolonged survival.

Investigation of patients with putative TLR-signaling defects can be facilitated by using a screening assay to measure IL-6 and TNF- α production on stimulation of whole blood with TLR agonists or by the failure of affected neutrophils to shed CD62 ligand following stimulation *in vitro*.⁹⁸

Measurement of hemolytic activity of the classical (CH50) and alternative (AP50) pathways of complement, as well as of C3 and C4 levels, might guide in the diagnosis of complement deficiencies. However, as for other forms of PIDs, gene mutations might allow production of nonfunctional proteins, so that ultimately the diagnosis of deficiency of single complement components can rely on appropriate functional assays. The importance of measuring MBL levels is less well defined because of the uncertainties on the pathogenic role of this deficiency, if isolated.

Flow cytometric assays targeted to disease-associated proteins might help define the diagnosis,⁹⁹ as discussed above for assessment of CD18 expression in patients with LAD1. Impaired expression of CD40L is typically observed following *in vitro* activation of CD4⁺ T cells in patients with CD40L deficiency. Patients with IPEX usually lack circulating Treg cells, which are defined as CD4⁺CD25^{bright} cells that express intracellular FOXP3. However, a minority of patients with IPEX show residual expression of nonfunctional FOXP3 protein. Caution should be used in the enumeration of Treg cells because FOXP3 can also be expressed by activated T lymphocytes. Protein-specific flow cytometric assays can also be used in the diagnosis of WAS (lack of WASP protein), SCIDX1 (absence of γ c), XLA (lack of BTK protein in monocytes), and HLH caused by perforin deficiency. However, interpretation of these assays should take into account that some mutations are permissive for residual protein expression.

Increase of TCR $\alpha\beta^+$ CD4 $^-$ CD8 $^-$ (double-negative) T cells is suggestive of ALPS; increased levels of Fas ligand and IL-10 represent additional biomarkers of this disease.¹⁰⁰

Functional assays are also important. In addition to *in vitro* proliferative response to mitogens and antigens for the diagnosis of CID, specific antibody responses in patients with hypogammaglobulinemia, and DHR-123 oxidation in the diagnosis of CGD, other clinically relevant functional assays include the demonstration of markedly reduced NK cytotoxicity (measured against K562 erythroleukemic target cells) in patients with familial forms of HLH and impaired Fas-mediated apoptosis in patients with ALPS.

In the last years, genetic tests have become more widely available. Identification of specific mutations is important not only to confirm the diagnosis but also to guide genetic counseling and to facilitate carrier detection and prenatal diagnosis. However, it should be noted that not all DNA changes are necessarily disease causing; some might represent polymorphisms, rare variants, or disease-contributing variations. These non-diseasecausing DNA changes contribute to the heterogeneity of clinical and immunologic phenotypes associated with PIDs, and overall, they make genotype-phenotype correlation less stringent. Analysis of mRNA and protein expression and functional studies are often warranted to define in better detail the possible pathogenicity of specific gene mutations. However, it is important to recognize that in some cases (eg, patients with SCID), the urgency of the condition might require that patients be treated aggressively, even if definition of the genetic defect is still under way.

TREATMENT

Infants with a suspicion of SCID or other CIDs require prompt intervention with use of cotrimoxazole to prevent Pneumocystis infection, prophylactic use of antifungal drugs, immunoglobulin replacement therapy, and aggressive treatment of any infectious episodes. Nutritional support is often necessary. Immune suppression helps in controlling the inflammatory reactions associated with Omenn syndrome. Only irradiated and filtered blood products should be used in patients with SCID because of the high risk of otherwise fatal graft-versus-host disease and of transmitting infections (CMV in particular). Use of live attenuated viral vaccines must be avoided to prevent uncontrolled vaccine-associated infections. Ultimately, permanent cure of SCID depends on HCT. When performed from an HLA-identical sibling, HCT can allow greater than 90% long-term survival and very robust and long-lasting immune reconstitutition.¹⁰¹ HCT from HLAmismatched related donors provides excellent results when performed in the first 3.5 months of life¹⁰²; however, the outcome is less satisfactory in older patients. Encouraging results have been reported with HCT from matched unrelated donors.¹⁰³ It is important to distinguish typical forms of SCID (T⁻B⁻ or $T^{-}B^{+}$) from the most severe forms of CID. Although HCT is required in both, the presence of residual autologous T cells in patients with CID has important implications, both because it might cause symptoms associated with immune dysregulation and

because chemotherapy is usually needed to eliminate autologous T cells before HCT. Nonetheless, some forms of CID are characterized by worse outcome after HCT. In particular, reduced survival and a higher rate of complications after HCT have been reported in patients with radiation-sensitive SCID, Omenn syndrome, MHC class II deficiency, and ADA deficiency who did not have HLA-matched siblings.

Gene therapy has been shown to be effective for patients with ADA deficiency and with SCIDX1, leading to survival with immune reconstitution.^{104,105} However, 5 of the 20 infants with SCIDX1 treated at 2 centers have experienced clonal proliferation caused by insertional mutagenesis, calling for the development of novel and safer vectors. Enzyme replacement therapy with weekly intramuscular injections of pegylated bovine ADA is available for patients with ADA deficiency.¹⁰⁶ Thymic transplantation from unrelated donors has been shown to restore T-lymphocyte development in patients with complete DGS.¹⁰⁷ Alternatively, unmanipulated bone marrow transplantation from HLA-identical siblings can also allow T-cell reconstitution caused by expansion of mature T lymphocytes contained in the graft.¹⁰⁸

Treatment of antibody deficiency is based on immunoglobulin replacement therapy. This can be performed with intravenous or subcutaneous preparations (intravenous immunoglobulin [IVIG] and subcutaneous immunoglobulin [SCIG]). Both are effective in reducing the incidence of infections. The usual dose of IVIG is 400 mg/kg per 21 days, but higher doses might be needed in patients with bronchiectasis or enterovial meningoencephalitis. SCIG is administered at the dose of 100 mg/kg/wk; potential advantages of SCIG include a lower rate of adverse reactions and more stable IgG trough levels.¹⁰⁹ On the other hand, IVIG might be more useful when there is a need to administer higher doses (as in the treatment of patients with bronchiectasis or with associated autoimmune complications). Although no studies have been performed to support the use of continuous antibiotic prophylaxis in patients with antibody deficiency, they might be beneficial in patients with bronchiectasis and recurrent sinusitis.

Defects of neutrophils require regular antibiotic and antifungal prophylaxis. Cotrimoxazole and itraconazole are efficacious in the treatment of CGD, and injection of IFN-y might further reduce the incidence of severe infections. Overall survival in patients with CGD is now around 90%.72 HCT is the treatment of choice for LAD and can be proposed for patients with CGD who have HLA-matched family donors. Use of HCT from Matched Unrelated Donors or cord blood in patients with CGD remains controversial, although recent reports have shown that it can correct severe inflammatory complications.¹¹⁰ Gene therapy has been attempted in a few patients with CGD, although because of the lack of selective advantage for gene-corrected cells, only a very small fraction of cells in the periphery carry the transgene if no conditioning regimen is used. In a recent trial with nonmyeloablative conditioning, clonal expansion caused by insertional mutagenesis has been reported.¹¹¹ Regular subcutaneous administration of recombinant granulocyte colony-stimulating factor can increase ANCs in patients with SCN. Management of HIES is based on hygiene and regular prophylaxis of staphylococcal and fungal infections.88

Patients with WAS should be treated with infusion of immunoglobulins, antibiotic prophylaxis, and appropriate measures to prevent severe bleeding episodes (eg, use of helmets).⁸³ However, the ultimate therapy of WAS is represented by means of HCT. Excellent results have been obtained with HCT from HLA-identical related donors. Results of MUD-HCT are also good, but mixed chimerism is associated with an increased rate of autoimmune complications.¹¹² Demonstration of lack of WASP protein expression might help identify high-risk patients who should be treated with HCT; in contrast, the approach to patients with XLT is more controversial.

HCT should be used without delay in patients with familial forms of HLH and in those with X-linked lymphoproliferative disease. Immunosuppressive treatment is required to treat the accelerated phase of the disease both in patients with X-linked lymphoproliferative disease and in those with PIDs with defective cytotoxicity associated with pigmentary dilution. Although HCT can cure the hematologic and immunologic manifestations of the disease, it does not prevent progressive neurological deterioration in patients with CHS.

Finally, although all patients with immunodeficiency associated with autoimmunity benefit from immunosuppressive treatment, alternative strategies can be considered, depending on the severity of the underlying defect. In particular, HCT is needed in patients with IPEX, whereas the significant splenomegaly of ALPS might require splenectomy.

REFERENCES

- Geha RS, Notarangelo LD, Casanova JL, Chapel H, Conley ME, Fischer A, et al. Primary immunodeficiency diseases: an update from the International Union of Immunological Societies Primary Immunodeficiency Diseases Classification Committee. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:776-94.
- Fischer A, Le Deist F, Hacein-Bey-Abina S, André-Schmutz I, de Saint Basile G, de Villartay JP, et al. Severe combined immunodeficiency. A model disease for molecular immunology and therapy. Immunol Rev 2005;203:98-109.
- Palmer K, Green TD, Roberts JL, Sajaroff E, Cooney M, Parrott R, et al. Unusual clinical and immunologic manifestations of transplacentally acquired maternal T cells in severe combined immunodeficiency. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007; 120:423-8.
- Pannicke U, Hönig M, Hess I, Friesen C, Holzmann K, Rump EM, et al. Reticular dysgenesis (aleukocytosis) is caused by mutations in the gene encoding mitochondrial adenylate kinase 2. Nat Genet 2009;41:101-5.
- Lagresle-Peyrou C, Six EM, Picard C, Rieux-Laucat F, Michel V, Ditadi A, et al. Human adenylate kinase 2 deficiency causes a profound hematopoietic defect associated with sensorineural deafness. Nat Genet 2009;41:106-11.
- Nyhan WL. Disorders of purine and pyrimidine metabolism. Mol Genet Metab 2005;86:25-33.
- Malacarne F, Benicchi T, Notarangelo LD, Mori L, Parolini S, Caimi L, et al. Reduced thymic output, increased spontaneous apoptosis and oligoclonal B cells in polyethylene glycol-adenosine deaminase-treated patients. Eur J Immunol 2005;35:3376-86.
- Kovanen PE, Leonard WJ. Cytokines and immunodeficiency diseases: critical roles of the gamma(c)-dependent cytokines interleukins 2, 4, 7, 9, 15, and 21, and their signaling pathways. Immunol Rev 2004;202:67-83.
- Noguchi M, Yi H, Rosenblatt HM, Filipovich AH, Adelstein S, Modi WS, et al. Interleukin-2 receptor gamma chain mutation results in X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency in humans. Cell 1993;73:147-57.
- Macchi P, Villa A, Giliani S, Sacco MG, Frattini A, Porta F, et al. Mutations of Jak-3 gene in patients with autosomal severe combined immune deficiency (SCID). Nature 1995;377:65-8.
- 11. Puel A, Ziegler SF, Buckley RH, Leonard WJ. Defective IL7R expression in T(-)B(+)NK(+) severe combined immunodeficiency. Nat Genet 1998;20:394-7.
- Revy P, Buck D, le Deist F, de Villartay JP. The repair of DNA damages/modifications during the maturation of the immune system: lessons from human primary immunodeficiency disorders and animal models. Adv Immunol 2005;87:237-95.
- van der Burg M, Ijspeert H, Verkaik NS, Turul T, Wiegant WW, Morotomi-Yano K, et al. A DNA-PKcs mutation in a radiosensitive T-B- SCID patient inhibits Artemis activation and nonhomologous end-joining. J Clin Invest 2008;119:91-8.
- Buck D, Moshous D, de Chasseval R, Ma Y, le Deist F, Cavazzana-Calvo M, et al. Severe combined immunodeficiency and microcephaly in siblings with hypomorphic mutations in DNA ligase IV. Eur J Immunol 2006;36:224-35.

- van der Burg M, van Veelen LR, Verkaik NS, Wiegant WW, Hartwig NG, Barendregt BH, et al. A new type of radiosensitive T-B-NK+ severe combined immunodeficiency caused by a LIG4 mutation. J Clin Invest 2006;116:137-45.
- Buck D, Malivert L, de Chasseval R, Barraud A, Fondanèche MC, Sanal O, et al. Cernunnos, a novel nonhomologous end-joining factor, is mutated in human immunodeficiency with microcephaly. Cell 2006;124:287-99.
- Gennery AR. Primary immunodeficiency syndromes associated with defective DNA double-strand break repair. Br Med Bull 2006;77-8.
- Fischer A, de Saint Basile G, Le Deist F. CD3 deficiencies. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;5:491-5.
- Kung C, Pingel JT, Heikinheimo M, Klemola T, Varkila K, Yoo LI, et al. Mutations in the tyrosine phosphatase CD45 gene in a child with severe combined immunodeficiency disease. Nat Med 2000;6:343-5.
- Tchilian EZ, Wallace DL, Wells RS, Flower DR, Morgan G, Beverley PC. A deletion in the gene encoding the CD45 antigen in a patient with SCID. J Immunol 2001;166:1308-13.
- Grunebaum E, Sharfe N, Roifman CM. Human T cell immunodeficiency: when signal transduction goes wrong. Immunol Res 2006;35:117-26.
- Zimmer J, Andrès E, Donato L, Hanau D, Hentges F, de la Salle H. Clinical and immunological aspects of HLA class I deficiency. QJM 2005;98:719-27.
- Nekrep N, Fontes JD, Geyer M, Peterlin BM. When the lymphocyte loses its clothes. Immunity 2003;18:453-7.
- Feske S, Gwack Y, Prakriya M, Srikanth S, Puppel SH, Tanasa B, et al. A mutation in Orail causes immune deficiency by abrogating CRAC channel function. Nature 2006;441:179-85.
- Picard C, McCarl CA, Papolos A, Khalil S, Lüthy K, Hivroz C, et al. STIM1 mutation associated with a syndrome of immunodeficiency and autoimmunity. N Engl J Med 2009;360:1971-80.
- Torgerson TR. Immune dysregulation in primary immunodeficiency disorders. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:315-27.
- Villa A, Marrella V, Rucci F, Notarangelo LD. Genetically determined lymphopenia and autoimmune manifestations. Curr Opin Immunol 2008;20: 318-24.
- Poliani PL, Facchetti F, Ravanini M, Gennery AR, Villa A, Roifman CM, et al. Early defects in human T-cell development severely affect distribution and maturation of thymic stromal cells: possible implications for the pathophysiology of Omenn syndrome. Blood 2009;114:105-8.
- Schuetz C, Huck K, Gudowius S, Megahed M, Feyen O, Hubner B, et al. An immunodeficiency disease with RAG mutations and granulomas. N Engl J Med 2008;358:2030-8.
- Walker UA, Warnatz K. Idiopathic CD4 lymphocytopenia. Curr Opin Rheumatol 2006;18:389-95.
- Conley ME, Dobbs AK, Farmer DM, Kilic S, Paris K, Grigoriadou S, et al. Primary B cell immunodeficiencies: comparisons and contrasts. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:199-227.
- 32. Ferrari S, Giliani S, Insalaco A, Al-Ghonaium A, Soresina AR, Loubser M, et al. Mutations of CD40 gene cause an autosomal recessive form of immunodeficiency with hyper IgM. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001;98:12614-9.
- Kobrynski LJ, Sullivan KE. Velocardiofacial syndrome, DiGeorge syndrome: the chromosome 22q11.2 deletion syndromes. Lancet 2007;370:1443-52.
- Frank J, Pignata C, Panteleyev AA, Prowse DM, Baden H, Weiner L, et al. Exposing the human nude phenotype. Nature 1999;398:473-4.
- 35. Shiow LR, Roadcap DW, Paris K, Watson SR, Grigorova IL, Lebet T, et al. The actin regulator coronin 1A is mutant in a thymic egress-deficient mouse strain and in a patient with severe combined immunodeficiency. Nat Immunol 2008;9: 1307-15.
- Agarwal S, Cunningham-Rundles C. Thymoma and immunodeficiency (Good syndrome): a report of 2 unusual cases and review of the literature. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;98:185-90.
- Conley ME, Broides A, Hernandez-Trujillo V, Howard V, Kanegane H, Miyawaki T, et al. Genetic analysis of patients with defects in early B-cell development. Immunol Rev 2005;203:216-34.
- Sawada A, Takihara Y, Kim JY, Matsuda-Hashii Y, Tokimasa S, Fujisaki H, et al. A congenital mutation of the novel gene LRRC8 causes agammaglobulinemia in humans. J Clin Invest 2003;112:1707-13.
- Durandy A, Taubenheim N, Peron S, Fischer A. Pathophysiology of B-cell intrinsic immunoglobulin class switch recombination deficiencies. Adv Immunol 2007; 94:275-306.
- Kotnis A, Du L, Liu C, Popov SW, Pan-Hammarström Q. Non-homologous end joining in class switch recombination: the beginning of the end. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 2009;364:653-65.
- Péron S, Metin A, Gardès P, Alyanakian MA, Sheridan E, Kratz CP, et al. Human PMS2 deficiency is associated with impaired immunoglobulin class switch recombination. J Exp Med 2008;205:2465-72.

- Chapel H, Cunningham-Rundles C. Update in understanding common variable immunodeficiency disorders (CVIDs) and the management of patients with these conditions. Br J Haematol 2009;145:709-27.
- Park MA, Li JT, Hagan JB, Maddox DE, Abraham RS. Common variable immunodeficiency: a new look at an old disease. Lancet 2008;372:489-502.
- Chapel H, Lucas M, Lee M, Bjorkander J, Webster D, Grimbacher B, et al. Common variable immunodeficiency disorders: division into distinct clinical phenotypes. Blood 2008;112:277-86.
- Wehr C, Kivioja T, Schmitt C, Ferry B, Witte T, Eren E, et al. The EUROclass trial: defining subgroups in common variable immunodeficiency. Blood 2008;111:77-85.
- 46. Salzer U, Bacchelli C, Buckridge S, Pan-Hammarström Q, Jennings S, Lougaris V, et al. Relevance of biallelic versus monoallelic TNFRSF13B mutations in distinguishing disease-causing from risk-increasing TNFRSF13B variants in antibody deficiency syndromes. Blood 2009;113:1967-76.
- Yong PF, Salzer U, Grimbacher B. The role of costimulation in antibody deficiencies: ICOS and common variable immunodeficiency. Immunol Rev 2009; 229:101-13.
- van Zelm MC, Reisli I, van der Burg M, Castaño D, van Noesel CJ, van Tol MJ, et al. An antibody-deficiency syndrome due to mutations in the CD19 gene. N Engl J Med 2006;354:1901-12.
- 49. Janzi M, Kull I, Sjöberg R, Wan J, Melén E, Bayat N, et al. Selective IgA deficiency in early life: association to infections and allergic diseases during childhood. Clin Immunol 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Boyle RJ, Le C, Balloch A, Tang ML. The clinical syndrome of specific antibody deficiency in children. Clin Exp Immunol 2006;146:486-92.
- 51. Moschese V, Graziani S, Avanzini MA, Carsetti R, Marconi M, La Rocca M, et al. A prospective study on children with initial diagnosis of transient hypogammaglobulinemia of infancy: results from the Italian Primary Immunodeficiency Network. Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol 2008;21:343-52.
- Dorsey MJ, Orange JS. Impaired specific antibody response and increased B-cell population in transient hypogammaglobulinemia of infancy. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2006;97:590-5.
- Notarangelo LD, Gambineri E, Badolato R. Immunodeficiencies with autoimmune consequences. Adv Immunol 2006;89:321-70.
- Coutinho A, Carneiro-Sampaio M. Primary immunodeficiencies unravel critical aspects of the pathophysiology of autoimmunity and of the genetics of autoimmune disease. J Clin Immunol 2008;28(suppl 1):S4-10.
- Shikama N, Nusspaumer G, Holländer GA. Clearing the AIRE: on the pathophysiological basis of the autoimmune polyendocrinopathy syndrome type-1. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2009;38:273-88.
- Moraes-Vasconcelos D, Costa-Carvalho BT, Torgerson TR, Ochs HD. Primary immune deficiency disorders presenting as autoimmune diseases: IPEX and APECED. J Clin Immunol 2008;28(suppl 1):S11-9.
- Caudy AA, Reddy ST, Chatila T, Atkinson JP, Verbsky JW. CD25 deficiency causes an immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linkedlike syndrome, and defective IL-10 expression from CD4 lymphocytes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:482-7.
- Rieux-Laucat F. Inherited and acquired death receptor defects in human autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome. Curr Dir Autoimmun 2006;9:18-36.
- Rieux-Laucat F, Le Deist F, Fischer A. Autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndromes: genetic defects of apoptosis pathways. Cell Death Differ 2003;10:124-33.
- Chun HJ, Zheng L, Ahmad M, Wang J, Speirs CK, Siegel RM, et al. Pleiotropic defects in lymphocyte activation caused by caspase-8 mutations lead to human immunodeficiency. Nature 2002;419:395-9.
- 61. Wang J, Zheng L, Lobito A, Chan FK, Dale J, Sneller M, et al. Inherited human caspase 10 mutations underlie defective lymphocyte and dendritic cell apoptosis in autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome type II. Cell 1999;98:47-58.
- Oliveira JB, Bidère N, Niemela JE, Zheng L, Sakai K, Nix CP, et al. NRAS mutation causes a human autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007;104:8953-8.
- Huizing M, Helip-Wooley A, Westbroek W, Gunay-Aygun M, Gahl WA. Disorders of lysosome-related organelle biogenesis: clinical and molecular genetics. Annu Rev Genomics Hum Genet 2008;9:359-86.
- Kaplan J, De Domenico I, Ward DM. Chediak-Higashi syndrome. Curr Opin Hematol 2008;15:22-9.
- Enders A, Zieger B, Schwarz K, Yoshimi A, Speckmann C, Knoepfle EM, et al. Lethal hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis in Hermansky-Pudlak syndrome type II. Blood 2006;108:81-7.
- 66. Sayos J, Wu C, Morra M, Wang N, Zhang X, Allen D, et al. The X-linked lymphoproliferative-disease gene product SAP regulates signals induced through the co-receptor SLAM. Nature 1998;395:462-9.
- Rigaud S, Fondanèche MC, Lambert N, Pasquier B, Mateo V, Soulas P, et al. XIAP deficiency in humans causes an X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome. Nature 2006;444:110-4.

- Huck K, Feyen O, Niehues T, Rüschendorf F, Hübner N, Laws HJ, et al. Girls homozygous for an IL-2-inducible T cell kinase mutation that leads to protein deficiency develop fatal EBV-associated lymphoproliferation. J Clin Invest 2009; 119:1350-8.
- Klein C, Welte K. Genetic insights into congenital neutropenia. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Germeshausen M, Grudzien M, Zeidler C, Abdollahpour H, Yetgin S, Rezaei N, et al. Novel HAX1 mutations in patients with severe congenital neutropenia reveal isoform-dependent genotype-phenotype associations. Blood 2008;111:4954-7.
- Boztug K, Appaswamy G, Ashikov A, Schäffer AA, Salzer U, Diestelhorst J, et al. A syndrome with congenital neutropenia and mutations in G6PC3. N Engl J Med 2009;360:32-43.
- Holland SM. Chronic granulomatous disease. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Etzioni A. Defects in the Leukocyte Adhesion Cascade. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Svensson L, Howarth K, McDowall A, Patzak I, Evans R, Ussar S, et al. Leukocyte adhesion deficiency-III is caused by mutations in KINDLIN3 affecting integrin activation. Nat Med 2009;15:306-12.
- 75. Ku CL, von Bernuth H, Picard C, Zhang SY, Chang HH, Yang K, et al. Selective predisposition to bacterial infections in IRAK-4-deficient children: IRAK-4-dependent TLRs are otherwise redundant in protective immunity. J Exp Med 2007;204:2407-22.
- von Bernuth H, Picard C, Jin Z, Pankla R, Xiao H, Ku CL, et al. Pyogenic bacterial infections in humans with MyD88 deficiency. Science 2008;321:691-6.
- Casrouge A, Zhang SY, Eidenschenk C, Jouanguy E, Puel A, Yang K, et al. Herpes simplex virus encephalitis in human UNC-93B deficiency. Science 2006;314: 308-12.
- Zhang SY, Jouanguy E, Ugolini S, Smahi A, Elain G, Romero P, et al. TLR3 deficiency in patients with herpes simplex encephalitis. Science 2007;317:1522-7.
- Al-Muhsen S, Casanova JL. The genetic heterogeneity of mendelian susceptibility to mycobacterial diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1043-51.
- Uzel G. The range of defects associated with nuclear factor kappaB essential modulator. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;5:513-8.
- Dupuis S, Jouanguy E, Al-Hajjar S, Fieschi C, Al-Mohsen IZ, Al-Jumaah S, et al. Impaired response to interferon-alpha/beta and lethal viral disease in human STAT1 deficiency. Nat Genet 2003;33:388-91.
- 82. Unsworth DJ. Complement deficiency and disease. J Clin Pathol 2008;61:1013-7.
- Notarangelo LD, Miao CH, Ochs HD. Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome. Curr Opin Hematol 2008;15:30-6.
- Lavin MF. Ataxia-telangiectasia: from a rare disorder to a paradigm for cell signalling and cancer. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2008;9:759-69.
- Digweed M, Sperling K. Nijmegen breakage syndrome: clinical manifestation of defective response to DNA double-strand breaks. DNA Repair (Amst) 2004;3: 1207-17.
- O'Driscoll M, Gennery AR, Seidel J, Concannon P, Jeggo PA. An overview of three new disorders associated with genetic instability: LIG4 syndrome, RS-SCID and ATR-Seckel syndrome. DNA Repair (Amst) 2004;3:1227-35.
- Ehrlich M, Sanchez C, Shao C, Nishiyama R, Kehrl J, Kuick R, et al. ICF, an immunodeficiency syndrome: DNA methyltransferase 3B involvement, chromosome anomalies, and gene dysregulation. Autoimmunity 2008;41:253-71.
- Freeman AF, Holland SM. The hyper-IgE syndromes. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:277-91.
- Minegishi Y, Saito M, Tsuchiya S, Tsuge I, Takada H, Hara T, et al. Dominantnegative mutations in the DNA-binding domain of STAT3 cause hyper-IgE syndrome. Nature 2007;448:1058-62.
- Minegishi Y, Saito M, Morio T, Watanabe K, Agematsu K, Tsuchiya S, et al. Human tyrosine kinase 2 deficiency reveals its requisite roles in multiple cytokine signals involved in innate and acquired immunity. Immunity 2006;25:745-55.
- Roscioli T, Cliffe ST, Bloch DB, Bell CG, Mullan G, Taylor PJ, et al. Mutations in the gene encoding the PML nuclear body protein Sp110 are associated with immunodeficiency and hepatic veno-occlusive disease. Nat Genet 2006;38: 620-2.

- Notarangelo LD, Roifman CM, Giliani S. Cartilage-hair hypoplasia: molecular basis and heterogeneity of the immunological phenotype. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;8:534-9.
- Boerkoel CF, Takashima H, John J, Yan J, Stankiewicz P, Rosenbarker L, et al. Mutant chromatin remodeling protein SMARCAL1 causes Schimke immunoosseous dysplasia. Nat Genet 2002;30:215-20.
- Burroughs L, Woolfrey A, Shimamura A. Shwachman-Diamond syndrome: a review of the clinical presentation, molecular pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am 2009;23:233-48.
- Tassone L, Notarangelo LD, Bonomi V, Savoldi G, Sensi A, Soresina A, et al. Clinical and genetic diagnosis of warts, hypogammaglobulinemia, infections, myelokathexis (WHIM) syndrome in 10 patients. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:1170-3, e1-3.
- Puck JM. SCID Newborn Screening Working Group. Population-based newborn screening for severe combined immunodeficiency: steps toward implementation. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:760-8.
- Baker MW, Grossman WJ, Laessig RH, Hoffman GL, Brokopp CD, Kurtycz DF, et al. Development of a routine newborn screening protocol for severe combined immunodeficiency. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Deering RP, Orange JS. Development of a clinical assay to evaluate toll-like receptor function. Clin Vaccine Immunol 2006;13:68-76.
- Oliveira JB, Notarangelo LD, Fleisher TA. Applications of flow cytometry for the study of primary immune deficiencies. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;8: 499-509.
- 100. Magerus-Chatinet A, Stolzenberg MC, Loffredo MS, Neven B, Schaffner C Ducrot N, et al. FAS-L, IL-10, and double-negative CD4- CD8- TCR alpha/beta+ T cells are reliable markers of autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (ALPS) associated with FAS loss of function. Blood 2009;113:3027-30.
- Antoine C, Müller S, Cant A, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Veys P, Vossen J, et al. Long-term survival and transplantation of haemopoietic stem cells for immunodeficiencies: report of the European experience 1968-99. Lancet 2003;361:553-60.
- Buckley RH. Molecular defects in human severe combined immunodeficiency and approaches to immune reconstitution. Annu Rev Immunol 2004;22:625-55.
- Grunebaum E, Mazzolari E, Porta F, Dallera D, Atkinson A, Reid B, et al. Bone marrow transplantation for severe combined immune deficiency. JAMA 2006;295:508-18.
- 104. Aiuti A, Cattaneo F, Galimberti S, Benninghoff U, Cassani B, Callegaro L, et al. Gene therapy for immunodeficiency due to adenosine deaminase deficiency. N Engl J Med 2009;360:447-58.
- Fischer A, Cavazzana-Calvo M. Gene therapy of inherited diseases. Lancet 2008; 371:2044-7.
- 106. Booth C, Hershfield M, Notarangelo L, Buckley R, Hoenig M, Mahlaoui N, et al. Management options for adenosine deaminase deficiency; proceedings of the EBMT satellite workshop (Hamburg, March 2006). Clin Immunol 2007;123:139-47.
- 107. Markert ML, Devlin BH, Alexieff MJ, Li J, McCarthy EA, Gupton SE, et al. Review of 54 patients with complete DiGeorge anomaly enrolled in protocols for thymus transplantation: outcome of 44 consecutive transplants. Blood 2007; 109:4539-47.
- 108. Land MH, Garcia-Lloret MI, Borzy MS, Rao PN, Aziz N, McGhee SA, et al. Long-term results of bone marrow transplantation in complete DiGeorge syndrome. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:908-15.
- Berger M. Subcutaneous administration of IgG. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:779-802.
- 110. Soncini E, Slatter MA, Jones LB, Hughes S, Hodges S, Flood TJ, et al. Unrelated donor and HLA-identical sibling haematopoietic stem cell transplantation cure chronic granulomatous disease with good long-term outcome and growth. Br J Haematol 2009;145:73-83.
- Ott MG, Seger R, Stein S, Siler U, Hoelzer D, Grez M. Advances in the treatment of chronic granulomatous disease by gene therapy. Curr Gene Ther 2007;7:155-61.
- 112. Ozsahin H, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Notarangelo LD, Schulz A, Thrasher AJ Mazzolari E, et al. Long-term outcome following hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation in Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome: collaborative study of the European Society for Immunodeficiencies and European Group for Blood and Marrow Transplantation. Blood 2008;111:439-45.

Secondary immunodeficiencies, including HIV infection

Javier Chinen, MD, PhD, and William T. Shearer, MD, PhD Houston, Tex

Extrinsic factors can adversely affect immune responses, producing states of secondary immunodeficiency and consequent increased risk of infections. These immunodeficiencies, which can be encountered in routine clinical practice, arise from a number of conditions, such as treatment with glucocorticoids and immunomodulatory drugs, surgery and trauma, extreme environmental conditions, and chronic infections, such as those caused by HIV. The most common cause of immunodeficiency is malnutrition, affecting many communities around the world with restricted access to food resources. Protein-calorie deficiency and micronutrient deficiencies have been shown to alter immune responses; of note, recent progress has been made in the influence of vitamin D deficiency in causing failure of immune activation. Other categories of disease that might present with secondary immunodeficiency include metabolic diseases and genetic multisystemic syndromes. The immune defects observed in secondary immunodeficiency are usually heterogeneous in their clinical presentation, and their prognosis depends on the severity of the immune defect. Management of the primary condition often results in improvement of the immunodeficiency; however, this is sometimes not possible, and the risk of infections can be reduced with prompt antimicrobial treatment and prophylaxis. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S195-203.)

Key words: Secondary immunodeficiency, immunosuppression, lymphopenia, AIDS

Secondary immunodeficiencies are far more common than primary immunodeficiencies, which are, by definition, caused by genetic defects affecting cells of the immune system.¹ Secondary immunodeficiencies result from a variety of factors that can affect a host with an intrinsically normal immune system, including infectious agents, drugs, metabolic diseases, and environmental conditions. These deficiencies of immunity are clinically manifested by an increased frequency or unusual complications of common infections and occasionally by the occurrence of opportunistic infections (Fig 1). The secondary immunodeficiencies have a wide spectrum of presentation, depending on the Abbreviations used GvHD: Graft-versus-host disease HAART: Highly active antiretroviral therapy IRIS: Immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome

magnitude of the offending external condition and on the host susceptibility. For example, the immunodeficiency induced by the use of corticosteroids and other immunosuppressive drugs depends on the dose used^{2,3} and, to a lesser degree, on concomitant disease processes of the host, such as the presence of sepsis. AIDS, resulting from infection by HIV, is the best known secondary immunodeficiency largely because of its prevalence and its high mortality rate if not treated. However, the most common immunodeficiency worldwide results from severe malnutrition, affecting both innate and adaptive immunity.⁴ The restoration of immunity in secondary immunodeficiencies is generally achieved with the management of the primary condition or the removal of the offending agent. We summarize reports of immune defects occurring in a variety of clinical scenarios (Table I), with special emphasis on HIV infection. We selected diseases and conditions based on their frequent presentation in general medical practice and their relevance for allergists and immunologists. We do not discuss immunomodulating mAbs and fusion proteins, which are covered in Chapter 28 of this primer.⁵

EXTREMES OF AGE: NEWBORN PERIOD AND ADVANCED AGE

Newborn period

Neonates have an increased susceptibility to common and opportunistic infections and sepsis compared with older children.⁶ There is an inverse association of infection susceptibility and the age of prematurity. In early life there are fewer marginal-zone B cells in lymphoid tissue and a decreased expression of CD21 on B cells, thus limiting the ability of B cells to develop specific responses.' Although they can develop humoral responses to some antigens after exposure in utero, impaired immunity in newborns can be attributed to the relative lack of maturity of secondary lymphoid organs, including the lymphoid tissue associated to mucosa in the gastrointestinal and respiratory tracts. This immaturity is related to the absence of memory cell development because of the relative isolation provided by the maternal environment. In addition, premature infants are more vulnerable to infections because of the absence of maternal IgG transfer before 32 weeks of gestational age. Other significant recent observations described at this early age are related to innate immunity mechanisms, such as a decreased neutrophil storage pool, as defined by the ability of neutrophilia to develop in response to an infection; decreased in vitro neutrophil functions (ie, phagocytosis, oxidative burst, chemotaxis, and adhesion); capacity to develop a neutrophil extracellular trap⁸; decreased natural killer cell activity; decreased Toll-like receptor signaling; decreased production of cytokines; and reduced complement components.

From the Department of Pediatrics, Allergy and Immunology Section, Baylor College of Medicine.

Supported by National Institutes of Health grants AI27551, AI36211, AI6944I, HD41983, RR0188, HD79533, HL72705, and HD78522 and the David Fund, the Pediatrics AIDS Fund, and the Immunology Research Fund, Texas Children's Hospital.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: J. Chinen and W. T. Shearer have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication July 8, 2009; revised August 26, 2009; accepted for publication August 27, 2009.

Reprint requests: Javier Chinen, MD, PhD, Department of Pediatrics, Allergy and Immunology Section, Baylor College of Medicine, Texas Children's Hospital, 1102 Bates St FC 330.01, Houston, TX 77030. E-mail: jxchinen@texaschildrenshospital.org. 0091-6749/\$36.00

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.08.040

Advanced age

Among the elderly, some subjects experience malignancies and an excessive number of infections caused by viruses and bacteria, reflecting a decrease in the immune defenses, particularly in the cellular compartment. Decreased delayed-type hypersensitivity skin reactions and decreased lymphocyte proliferative responses to mitogens can be demonstrated in this patient population. This relative impairment of the immune response has been linked to the development of T-cell oligoclonality together with a limited capacity of the thymus to generate naive T cells and therefore reduced responses to new antigens. Oligoclonal expansion of CD8⁺ T cells begins in the seventh decade of life, which results in the skewing of the T-cell repertoire and an increased number of differentiated memory CD8⁺ T cells.⁹ Advanced age is similarly associated with a restricted B-cell diversity repertoire and a limited response to vaccines; however, there is also an increased number of total memory B cells and increased total IgG levels. The innate immunity might be compromised in the elderly, with increased breakdown of skin and mucosal barriers and slow healing processes caused by metabolic and endocrinologic changes associated with aging. A diminished production of hematopoietic growth factors has been postulated to occur in the elderly, resulting in decreased ability to upregulate the production and function of macrophages and neutrophils.¹⁰ Some subjects are at higher risk of infections when these immunologic defects are combined with other environmental factors, such as malnutrition or the concomitant presence of chronic inflammation caused by autoimmunity or persistent infections.¹¹ Progress in understanding the aging-associated immune defect is of importance to optimize protective immunity against preventable infectious diseases.¹²

MALNUTRITION

Worldwide, protein-calorie malnutrition is the most common cause of immunodeficiency.¹³ Malnutrition can result from limited access to food sources and chronic diseases that induce cachexia, such as neoplastic diseases. Diarrhea caused by infections and respiratory tract infections are common. T-cell production and function decrease in proportion to the severity of hypoproteinemia; however, specific antibody titers and immune responses to vaccines can be detected in a malnourished subject for a relatively prolonged period. Eventually, these immune responses decrease if malnutrition persists. The deficiency of micronutrients (eg, zinc and ascorbic acid) contributes to increased susceptibility to infections through the weakening of barrier mucosa, therefore facilitating a pathogen's invasiveness.^{14,15} Other essential molecules have been shown to have specific roles in the immune system; for example, vitamin D appears to be necessary in the macrophage activity against intracellular pathogens, remarkably Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Fig 2).¹⁶ Correction of the nutritional deficiencies often results in the resolution of these immunologic defects.

METABOLIC DISEASES: DIABETES MELLITUS AND UREMIA

Many disease processes originating from dysfunctional metabolic pathways significantly affect the cells involved in the immune response. Diabetes mellitus and uremia resulting from kidney or liver disease are 2 common metabolic disorders with known deleterious effects on immunity. Optimal control of the



FIG 1. Extrinsic factors leading to defects of immune function.

metabolic abnormality usually leads to improved immune function. The defective immune functions reported in patients with diabetes mellitus include defective phagocytosis and macrophage chemotaxis *in vitro*, T-cell anergy demonstrated by delayed hypersensitivity skin tests, and poor lymphoproliferative response to mitogens caused by chronic exposure to hyperglycemia.¹⁷ Impaired glucose metabolism, insufficient blood supply, and denervation are other factors that contribute to the increased susceptibility to infection in patients with diabetes, who present most commonly with skin sores, bacterial and fungal respiratory tract infections, and systemic viral diseases.

Uremic patients experience increased incidence and severity of infections compared with the general population. Even when disparities in age, sex, race, and diabetes mellitus were taken into account, mortality rates in patients undergoing dialysis attributed to sepsis were higher by a factor of 100 to 300.¹⁸ The need for dialysis procedures and use of vascular devices are independent risk factors for invasive infections. Multiple defects of the innate and adaptive immunity have been described to have a role in the increased frequency of infections, summarized as immune hyporesponsiveness and a state of chronic activation. The diminished capacity to generate memory antibody responses, regardless of repeated vaccination, and defective phagocyte chemotaxis and microbicidal activity *in vitro* are examples of the immune defects present in uremic patients.^{19,20}

INHERITED DEFECTS OTHER THAN PRIMARY IMMUNODEFICIENCIES

Diseases caused by genetic defects might not primarily affect the immune system, but they can present with impaired immunity to infections resulting from metabolic and cellular dysfunction, such as poor expression of adhesion molecules or defects in the DNA repair machinery. The molecular mechanisms leading to immunologic defects remain not well defined. Genetic syndromes are relatively rare, and usually only a subset of patients present with an immune defect of clinical severity that increases their risk of infections or malignancies. The disease processes caused by chromosomal number abnormalities are the most common within the genetic disorders. As an example, patients with Down syndrome or trisomy of chromosome 21 present with increased incidence of infections, although they are usually not severe, including skin abscesses, periodontitis, and upper respiratory

TABLE I. Selected causes of secondary immunodeficiencies

Condition	Effect on immune function
Extremes of age	
Newborn period Advanced age	Immature lymphoid organs Absent memory immunity Low maternal IgG levels in premature infants Decreased neutrophil storage pool Decreased neutrophil function Decreased natural killer activity Decreased antigen-specific cellular immunity T-cell oligoclonality Restricted B-cell repertoire
Malnutrition	Decreased cellular immune response Weakened mucosal barriers
Metabolic diseases	
Diabetes mellitus	Decreased mitogen-induced lymphoproliferation Defective phagocytosis Decreased chemotaxis
Chronic uremia	Decreased cellular immune response Decreased generation of memory antibody responses Decreased chemotaxis
Genetic syndromes: trisomy 21	Defective phagocytosis Defective chemotaxis Variable defects of antigen-specific immune responses
Anti-inflammatory, immunomodulatory, and immunosuppressive drug therapy: corticosteroids, calcineurin inhibitors, cytotoxic agents	Lymphopenia Decreased cellular immune response and anergy Decreased proinflammatory cytokines Decreased phagocytosis Decreased chemotaxis Neutropenia (cytotoxic agents) Weakened mucosal barriers (cytotoxic agents)
Surgery and trauma	Disruption of epithelial and mucosal barriers T-cell anergy caused by nonspecific immune activation
Environmental conditions UV light, radiation, hypoxia, space Flight	Increased lymphocyte apoptosis Increased secretion of tolerogenic cytokines Cytopenias Decreased cellular immunity and anergy Stress-induced nonspecific immune activation
Infectious diseases: HIV infection	T-cell lymphopenia Decreased cellular immune response and anergy Defective antigen-specific antibody responses

tract infections. T- and B-cell number and function are variably affected.²¹ Neutrophils isolated from patients with Down syndrome have shown defects in chemotaxis and phagocytosis *in vitro*. Most recent studies have focused on the overexpression of the gene Down syndrome critical region 1 (*DSCR1*) and its role in contributing to phagocyte dysfunction.²² Patients with Turner syndrome (complete or partial absence of the second X chromosome) also have an increased number of respiratory tract infections, and hypogammaglobulinemia can be identified, although this immune defect is not consistently demonstrated in these patients. The gene defects involved in the decrease of immunoglobulin production are not known.

In other genetic diseases, such as cystic fibrosis, caused by deleterious mutations in the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator, the increased susceptibility to sinusitis and pneumonia is explained by defective mechanisms of innate immunity.²³ Patients with cystic fibrosis have an impaired airway mucous clearance caused by the thickness of the mucous secretions, which favors the development of respiratory infections

caused by *Pseudomonas* species. It is recommended that patients receive prompt antibiotic therapy when infection is suspected, and antibiotic prophylaxis should be prescribed to those patients with recurrent infections to reduce the number of infectious episodes.

ANTI-INFLAMMATORY, IMMUNOMODULATORY, AND IMMUNOSUPPRESSIVE DRUG THERAPY

The use of drugs to ameliorate undesirable immune responses is common in clinical practice as a consequence of the increasing prevalence of inflammatory conditions. These diseases include the categories of autoimmune disorders, allergic disorders, transplant rejection, and graft-versus-host disease (GvHD). Broadly, we can study these drugs by dividing them into biologic, physical, and chemical categories. The chemical agents are the most available clinically and have in common their ability to inhibit lymphocyte proliferation and their lack of specificity for the immune response causing the particular illness of interest.



FIG 2. Role of vitamin D (*VitD*) in macrophage activation. Toll-like receptor 2 (*TLR2*) activation increases expression of CYP21B1, a mitochondrial enzyme that converts vitamin D into its active form, 1,25OH vitamin D, and vitamin D nuclear receptor (*VDR*) expression, which when bound to 1,25OH vitamin D promotes cathelicidin synthesis. Cathelicidins are intracellular bactericidal proteins.

Biologic immunosuppressive drugs have been developed to increase the immune specificity by targeting specific components of the immune response, such as cytokines or a particular lymphocyte subset. Physical agents (ie, UV light and ionizing radiation) can also be used to ablate immune responses.

In addition, there are drugs that might have an immunosuppressive effect that is not clearly related to the pharmacologic activity of the molecule. Its occurrence is not predictable and varies within different patient populations. Well-known examples of this drug mechanism are the development of hypogammaglobulinemia in patients receiving antiepileptic drugs and the leukopenia seen in patients taking trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole.

Based on their structure and mechanism of action, most molecules with immunosuppressive activity can be grouped into corticosteroids, calcineurin inhibitors, and cytotoxic drugs. The adverse side effect of these drugs is that they tend to weaken the cellular immune response, rendering patients more susceptible to fungal and viral infections (acute, chronic, and reactivated).

Corticosteroids

The corticosteroids include both glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid molecules. Only the glucocorticoids have significant anti-inflammatory activity. Glucocorticoids are well known for their variety of applications in both general and subspecialty medicine to reduce tissue damage caused by an excessive inflammatory response. The range of potency of the different molecules of this group and their routes of administration is diverse, each designed to different applications. For example, betamethasone is 25 times more potent than cortisol and can be used in topical, oral, and injectable preparations. Glucocorticoids bind a cytosolic receptor, which then translocates to the nucleus to act as a transcription factor affecting the expression of a number of genes, resulting in an anti-inflammatory effect (Fig 3).²⁴ The bound complex-glucocorticoid receptor modulates signal transduction pathways, resulting in the activation of the transcription factors nuclear factor kB, nuclear factor of activated T cells, and activator protein 1. It has been suggested that glucocorticoids might also cause an effect on cell function by interacting with the cell membranes, which could explain observed clinical benefits when used as "pulse therapy," with doses higher than required

for receptor saturation. The overall results are decreased cytokine production (IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α) and impaired leukocyte chemotaxis, cell adhesion, phagocytosis, and lymphocyte anergy. Lymphopenia occurs as a result of the proapoptotic activity and inhibition of IL-2-mediated proliferative responses. When used at large doses, antibody responses and delayed-type hypersensitivity responses are reversibly suppressed. This wide range of immune defects renders the patient susceptible to viral, bacterial, and fungal infections, according to the degree of immunosuppression and the administration route. Examples of these are oral candidiasis, a frequent complication of the use of inhaled steroids, and herpes zoster disease, which often presents with chronic use of systemic corticosteroids.

Calcineurin inhibitors

Calcineurin inhibitors bind cytoplasmic proteins from the immunophilin family and inhibit their interaction with calcineurin, which is essential for the activation of IL-2 transcription and T-cell function (Fig 4). The advantage of these drugs over corticosteroids and cytotoxic drugs is to spare macrophage and neutrophil functions, reducing the spectrum of susceptibilities to infections. However, these drugs cause respiratory tract and skin infections, usually of viral cause, to occur with increased frequency. The most common adverse effects of calcineurin inhibitors are hypertension and renal dysfunction; less common but more serious is the increased frequency of lymphoproliferative disorders and skin neoplasias. The first drug in this category was cyclosporine, which has been extensively used to prevent organ transplant rejection,²⁵ GvHD, and corticosteroid-resistant autoimmune disorders. Other agents with a similar mechanism of action and immune selectivity are tacrolimus and pimecrolimus. The latter is the most recent member of this group, and it was developed for topical use in the treatment of severe atopic dermatitis. An agent with a similar name, sirolimus or rapamycin, also binds an immunophilin but does not inhibit calcineurin. Instead, sirolimus inhibits the IL-2-induced response by inhibiting the mammalian target of rapamycin, a protein essential for cell activation and proliferation.

Cytotoxic agents

Cytotoxic agents were conceived to control neoplastic cell growth and ablate the bone marrow for transplantation. They have progressively found their niche in the immunosuppressive drugs category because of the selectivity conferred by the proliferative nature of the immune response, and their application has extended to autoimmune and inflammatory disorders, including GvHD and the prevention of graft rejection.²⁶ The most common drugs used for these applications are the alkylating agent cyclophosphamide and the antimetabolites methotrexate, mycophenolate, azathioprine, and 6-mercaptopurine. Other drugs with predominant use in autoimmune disorders are sulfasalazine, hydroxychloroquine, and leflunomide.²⁶ These compounds interfere with the synthesis of DNA, arresting the cell cycle and inducing apoptosis. Generally, they inhibit both T- and B-cell proliferation and therefore any new immune responses. In addition, depending on the dose used, they inhibit cellular and antibody responses resulting from previous sensitizations. The major limitation of the use of these agents is their toxicity to other hematopoietic and nonhematopoietic cells, with development of cytopenias, gastrointestinal



FIG 3. Molecular mechanism of action of glucocorticoids. A cytosolic receptor binds glucocorticoids and translocates them to the nucleus, where they either activate anti-inflammatory genes or inhibit proinflammatory genes. At high doses, corticosteroids can also affect cell function by non-receptor-dependent mechanisms.

mucosa, and skin deterioration. These cytopenias contribute to the state of secondary immunodeficiency and susceptibility to infections.

SURGERY AND TRAUMA

Surgery and trauma cause disruption of epithelial barriers and cell destruction that triggers an inflammatory response to promote healing and local microbicidal activity.^{27,28} Microorganisms contain surface pathogen-derived molecules that activate pattern-recognition receptors expressed on antigen-presenting cells and other immune cells to induce cytokine and chemokine release and recruitment of the adaptive immune system.²⁹ Massive tissue injury further increases activation of proinflammatory mechanisms in response to the presence of toxic byproducts of cell death.³⁰ In this inflammatory response Toll-like receptors play a central role in activating immune cells, resulting in the release of inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-6 and TNF- α . If this response is severe, trauma patients might experience the adult inflammatory respiratory syndrome in the lung or the systemic inflammatory response syndrome when there is multiorgan failure. The inflammatory response observed in patients with severe trauma develops gradually: loss of epithelial barriers, vasodilatation and increased vascular permeability, cellular activation and increased adhesion to endothelia, and a neuroendocrine stress response. At the same time, injured patients are relatively immunosuppressed because of nonspecific cell activation leading to an anergic immune state and because of increased levels of cortisol induced by stress in addition to the loss of containment provided by epithelial barriers. This process occurs within the context of a delicate balance of inflammatory and counterinflammatory mechanisms.³¹

Patients who have undergone splenectomy deserve special consideration because they are particularly susceptible to infections by encapsulated bacteria, such as *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. The mortality for sepsis in splenectomized patients is between 50% and 70%, emphasizing the need to avoid splenectomy when possible. Patients who are scheduled for elective splenectomy should receive antipneumococcal, anti-*Haemophilus*



FIG 4. Effect of cyclosporine on T cells. Inhibition of calcineurin activity by cyclosporine results in decreased activation of IL-2 transcription. *TCR*, T-cell receptor; *NFAT*, nuclear factor of activated T cells; *NFATc*, cytoplasmic monomer; *NFATn*, nuclear monomer.

influenzae, and antimeningococcal immunizations at least 2 weeks before surgical intervention.³²

ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS: UV LIGHT, IONIZING RADIATION, HIGH ALTITUDE, CHRONIC HYPOXIA, AND SPACE FLIGHTS

There is increased awareness of potential adverse effects caused by chronic exposure to inhospitable environmental conditions, such as extreme cold or high altitude. It has been recommended to avoid exposure to sunlight because of increased risk of malignancies; however, beneficial effects of sunlight have also been observed, particularly in patients with skin inflammatory conditions, such as psoriasis.³³ The biologic effect



FIG 5. Human model to test the effects of microgravity. Volunteers are maintained in bedrest position for 60 days to mimic the affects of microgravity in space. Exercise is used as a countermeasure.

of sunlight in inflammation is mediated by UV light, which induces T-cell apoptosis, nonspecific release of tolerogenic cytokines from antigen-presenting cells in the epidermis, and differentiation of regulatory T cells; hence UV light is used in the treatment of eczema and the skin manifestations of autoimmune disorders.

The immunosuppressive effect of ionizing radiation affects all blood cell lineages by depleting the bone marrow and inducing cytopenias, whereas the humoral response and phagocytosis are considered radioresistant.³⁴ However, continuous exposure to radiation eventually weakens all immune functions. Animal experiments of space radiation similar to that human subjects would experience during long-duration space flights have demonstrated a weakness of T cell-mediated immunity and reactivation of latent viral infections.³⁵ Other adverse conditions, such as chronic hypoxia at high-altitude locations and long-duration space flights, might affect immunity by causing physical and mental stress. Confinement, isolation, and sleep-cycle alterations induce chronic stress, which disturbs the corticoadrenal regulation and increases cortisol levels. In human subjects space flight-equivalent models, including acute sleep deprivation, have been shown to increase blood levels of inflammatory cytokines and suppression of IL-10 secretion.³⁶ Prolonged bedrest (ie, 60 days) with head-down tilt, a model of microgravity in space, has produced a significant increase of serum TNF- α soluble receptor levels in female volunteers (Fig 5).³⁷ Interestingly, vigorous exercise served as an effective countermeasure in negating this effect.

INFECTIOUS DISEASES

Transient periods of immunosuppression have been associated with viral infections since the 1900s, when it was observed that tuberculin skin test results became negative in patients with measles during the acute phase of the infection. Some infectious agents or their toxins and metabolites might be present in excess amounts to activate the immune system, leading to a nonresponsive state, such as the T-cell anergy observed after toxic shock syndrome induced by staphylococcal superantigen. Tissue destruction caused by microbial-induced damage or inflammatory reaction to a particular infection facilitates access for other microbes to develop secondary infections. Infections with measles virus, CMV, and influenza virus can induce lymphopenia and also T-cell anergy; however, these are transient and usually less severe than the immunodeficiency seen in AIDS. One additional mechanism of immune compromise is infection of the bone marrow by viral and bacterial organisms producing neutropenia or pancytopenia, particularly in immunocompromised hosts.³⁸

HIV INFECTION: AIDS Background

Without antiretroviral drug treatment, HIV infection almost always progresses to the advanced stage of the disease called AIDS that is characterized by profound lymphopenia and susceptibility to infections with opportunistic pathogens. HIV is transmitted sexually, for the most part, but it is also transmitted parenterally among intravenous drug users and vertically from mothers to their infants.³⁹ Initially recognized during the early 1980s in a handful of cases, it is currently estimated that more than 30 million persons are infected with HIV worldwide. Two thirds of these subjects are living in the sub-Saharan region of Africa, and approximately half of them are women and children (Fig 6).⁴⁰ The HIV epidemics in North America and Europe have shown decreasing trends in the last decade, thanks to massive education campaigns and the use of potent anti-HIV drugs. However, more than 56,000 new cases of HIV infection were reported in the United States in the last HIV infection survey by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, and approximately half of these were in subjects younger than 25 years.⁴¹ There is an increasing number of reports of viral multidrug resistance and clinical complications caused by the chronic use of antiretroviral drugs.42

Virology

HIV is a double-stranded, enveloped RNA retrovirus from the group lentiviruses, with a tropism for human CD4⁺ expressing cells, including T cells and macrophages.⁴¹ Two HIV types have been identified, HIV-1 and HIV-2, and both cause human disease. HIV-2 is more prevalent in West Africa and might take more time from infection to the development of immunodeficiency than HIV-1. The HIV genome contains 3 structural genes (gag, pol, and env) and 6 regulatory genes (tat, rev, nef, vif, vpr, and vpu). Gag protein is split by the HIV protease into the proteins named capsid (p24), matrix, nucleocapsid, p6, and p2, all of which form the viral particle and stabilize the viral genome. Pol protein is also split to produce 3 enzymes: integrase, reverse transcriptase, and the protease that cleaves the viral proteins. After the viral genomic RNA is converted into DNA by the reverse transcriptase, the integrase facilitates the incorporation of the viral DNA into the host genome and uses the host cell's replication mechanisms to produce more virions. The Env protein is also cleaved to produce 2 envelope proteins named gp120 and gp41, which are involved in the binding to CD4 and the chemokine receptors CXCR4 and CCR5 on the cell surface. Tat protein increases the transcription of HIV genes by 100-fold, whereas Rev protein allows the expression of the different HIV genes by regulating mRNA splicing.

The roles of the other regulatory genes have only been clarified in the last few years. Nef protein downregulates CD4 and MHC class I surface expression on the membranes of infected cells, probably facilitating escape from immune surveillance. Vif is a protein that induces the degradation of APOBEC3 G, a cytosine deaminase that causes mutations during viral transcription. Vpr



Total: 33 million HIV infected individuals

FIG 6. Worldwide prevalence of HIV infection. Adapted from the United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. $^{\rm 40}$

and Vpu proteins seem to facilitate the intracellular transport of viral proteins for viral particle formation.

Immunopathogenesis

HIV infection begins with the binding of the HIV gp120 protein to the CD4 molecule and the chemokine receptor CCR5 on target cells. Infected cells migrate to the lymph nodes, where initial replication and infection of nearby CD4⁺ T cells occur.⁴³ During acute HIV infection, the gut-associated lymphoid tissue is severely depleted, with predominant loss of memory CD4⁺ T cells and with high viremia and immune activation.^{44,45} HIV induces T-cell lymphopenia through several mechanisms: HIV-induced apoptosis, viral cytopathic effect, apoptosis caused by nonspecific immune activation, and cytotoxicity to HIV-infected cells. An additional form of cell death named autophagy, in which organelles are sequestered and directed toward lysosomal pathways, has been shown to be induced by HIV Env protein in uninfected T cells.⁴⁶ The acute phase of HIV infection occurs 1 to 6 weeks after infection, with nonspecific symptoms, such as fever, fatigue, myalgia, and headaches. The period of clinical latency that follows is characterized by a virtual absence of signs or symptoms until symptomatic disease occurs and can last as long as 10 years. Levels of several cytokines are increased and contribute to determine the degree of control of HIV viremia. Higher viral loads at the initial stage predict shorter clinical latency. Without anti-HIV drug treatment, CD4⁺ T-cell counts progressively decrease, and the host usually succumbs to infections with opportunistic organisms that take place because of the immune deficiency. Investigators have been able to demonstrate the production of specific anti-HIV CD4⁺ T cells and CD8⁺ T cells, as well as neutralizing anti-HIV antibodies; however, these immune responses are eventually overcome by viral escape strategies. At this stage, patients present with fever, weight loss, diarrhea, lymphadenopathy, and fungal and viral skin infections, indicating compromise of the immune system. When the peripheral CD4⁺ T-cell count is less than 200 cells/mL, the patient can present with any of a number of infections that define AIDS, such as Pseudomonas jiroveci-induced pneumonia, histoplasmosis, toxoplasmosis, and coccidioidomycosis.⁴⁷ If the patient does not receive antiretroviral treatment, repeated infections that are difficult to manage lead to the patient's death. A small proportion of HIV-infected patients remain asymptomatic and do not have AIDS. These patients are called longterm nonprogressors and have been the focus of multiple studies to understand the basis of their protection. Those who maintain low levels of HIV (ie, <50 RNA copies/mL) without treatment are called elite controllers.⁴⁸ This immunity appears to be explained by different viral and host factors. The best known of these factors is the inherited defect in the gene encoding the CCR5 receptor, a T-cell surface molecule that is necessary for HIV cell entry. CCR5 gene mutations have been found with significant prevalence in persons of Northern European ancestry. Other factors identified in long-term nonprogressors include a low number of activated CD8⁺ T cells,⁴⁹ the presence of particular HLA haplotypes, and viral mutations that result in low virulence. The diagnosis of HIV infection is made by using a sensitive ELISA to detect antibodies against the HIV protein p24. A positive HIV ELISA result is confirmed by using the more specific Western blot, which detects antibodies to several HIV proteins, or the detection of HIV DNA sequences by PCR. Rapid diagnostic tests to rule out HIV infection use serum, saliva, or urine with similar sensitivity and specificity to the ELISA and can be performed in the office or at home. Infants and children up to 18 months of age born to HIV-infected mothers should be evaluated with an HIV DNA PCR test because the presence of passively acquired maternal antibodies in the serum of the child can result in a positive HIV ELISA test result, even if the child is not infected with HIV. Other useful laboratory tests are genotyping and phenotyping assays. Genotyping identifies HIV mutations that confer viral resistance to antiretroviral drugs. Phenotyping measures the inhibitory action of anti-HIV drugs on the isolated HIV strain, which is similar to a bacterial susceptibility assay. These assays define anti-HIV drug susceptibility profiles of viral strains isolated from infected patients and help in the design of the combination of drugs with the most probability to have a therapeutic effect in a particular patient.

Treatment

In adults specific anti-HIV therapy is recommended when the patient has an AIDS-defining illness, the CD4⁺ T-cell count is less than 350 cells/mm³, or the HIV viral load is greater than 100,000 copies/mL. Caution should be exercised in other clinical situations because of the development of viral resistance to the antiretroviral agents and significant drug-induced adverse effects, including allergic and metabolic syndromes.^{50,51} In children treatment is considered for any HIV-infected infant because disease progresses faster than in older children. For children older than 12 months, the criteria are similar to those in adults: presence of an AIDS-defining illness, CD4⁺ T-cell count of less than 15% of PBMCs, or viral load greater than 100,000 copies/mL.⁵² Anti-HIV drug classes are defined according to their mechanism of action: nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor, nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor, protease inhibitor, and cell fusion inhibitor. In the last 2 years, CCR5 inhibitors and integrase inhibitors have been added to the arsenal of anti-HIV medications.53,54 Combinations of 3 synergistic anti-HIV drugs from 2 different classes are known as highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART). HAART protocols have been effective in reducing viremia and restoring normal T-cell counts, with drastic reduction of mortality and number of infections; however, they do not eradicate HIV and need to be administered continuously for life. As an adjuvant treatment to improve baseline immunity, the

administrations of IL-7 and IL-2 have been independently tested to increase CD4⁺ T-cell counts, with promising results.^{55,56}

Immunologic reactions associated with anti-HIV treatment

The immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome (IRIS) is a severe inflammatory response to existing opportunistic infections that can be observed in 15% to 25% of patients with AIDS 2 to 3 weeks after starting HAART treatment.⁵⁷ The management of IRIS consists of corticosteroid therapy and simultaneous treatment of the opportunistic infections; however, IRIS might not occur if these infections are recognized and treated before starting the HAART therapy. A similar clinical observation is the increased incidence of asthma in HIV-infected patients receiving HAART, up to 3 times the rate of HIV-negative control subjects.⁵⁸

Drug-allergic reactions have an increased prevalence in this patient population. Urticarial or maculopapular rashes, which occasionally present as the Steven-Johnson syndrome, occur in as many as 60% of patients with HIV receiving trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole and in 17% of those receiving the antiretroviral nevirapine.⁵⁹ Abacavir is a nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor that causes a multiorgan hypersensitivity syndrome characterized by fever, rash, diarrhea, myalgia, and arthralgia in as many as 14% of patients who take this drug. This has a strong association with the presence of HLA B5701. This syndrome presents within the first weeks of treatment and can be fatal; however, it usually resolves after 72 hours of discontinuing the drug.

HIV vaccine

The failure of current antiretroviral therapy to eliminate the HIV virus emphasizes the need of preventive measures to control the HIV pandemic. Research for an effective anti-HIV vaccine has yielded several lessons; perhaps the most important is the need to demonstrate the development of specific cellular immunity and humoral responses and include mucosal protective immunity.⁶⁰ The first vaccine candidates were based on strategies that had worked for other infectious diseases, such as inactivated virus and HIV proteins conjugated to adjuvants. These were able to induce only weak neutralizing antibody activity and did not provide significant protection against HIV infection in clinical trials. Live attenuated simian immunodeficiency virus strains have been demonstrated to protect macaques from simian immunodeficiency virus challenge; however, there are safety concerns related to the extraordinary capacity of HIV for recombination, which might lead to wild-type revertant strains. A novel approach using an adenovirus-based vaccine expressing HIV proteins elicited strong anti-HIV immunity; however, it was unable to demonstrate a protective effect over placebo in a phase I/II clinical trial with more than 3,000 subjects.⁶¹

Prevention measures

Considerable resources have been placed on educational campaigns to control the HIV epidemics. Preventive interventions that have been useful are using condoms, providing intravenous drug users with free sterile needles, screening blood products, and administering antiretroviral agents to HIV-infected pregnant women and their infants. Avoidance of breast-feeding has been recommended on the basis of the increased risk of transmitting the virus through breast milk; however, this might be revised in communities with poor resources, where it has been demonstrated that breast-feeding up to 1 month in combination with antire-troviral therapy does not increase early transmission and provides immune and nutritional support to the newborn.⁶² Other preventative interventions are male circumcision, with a reduction of the risk of HIV infection in heterosexual males by 50% to 60%, ⁶³ and topical anti-HIV microbicidals as an alternative to the use of condoms.⁶⁴ The control of this deadly disease will only result from a combined effort of researchers and physicians developing and using anti-HIV drugs effectively and educators working in the promotion of safe behavioral practices in communities at risk.

CONCLUSION

There is an increased awareness of the variety of factors that can affect the immune response. When evaluating a patient with increased frequency or severity of infections suggesting immunodeficiency, physicians should consider that secondary immunodeficiencies are far more common than primary immune defects of genetic cause. A detailed clinical history might uncover the condition affecting the immune system, such as infection, malnutrition, age extremes, concomitant metabolic or neoplastic diseases, use of immunosuppressive drugs, surgery and trauma, and exposure to harsh environmental conditions. Because of its prevalence and clinical progression, HIV infection should be considered and ruled out. The specific immune defects and clinical presentation in other secondary immunodeficiencies are usually heterogeneous, affecting both the innate and the adaptive immunity. The immune impairment improves with the resolution of the primary condition.

REFERENCES

- Notarangelo LD. Primary immunodeficiencies. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125: S182-94.
- Annane D, Bellissant E, Bollaert PE, Briegel J, Confalonieri M, De Gaudio R, et al. Corticosteroids in the treatment of severe sepsis and septic shock in adults: a systematic review. JAMA 2009;301:2362-75.
- Tan HP, Smaldone MC, Shapiro R. Immunosuppressive preconditioning or induction regimens, evidence to date. Drugs 2006;66:1535-45.
- Black RE, Allen LH, Bhutta ZA, Caulfield LE, de Onis M, Ezzati M, et al. Maternal and Child Undernutrition Study Group. Maternal and child undernutrition: global and regional exposures and health consequences. Lancet 2008;371:243-60.
- Lee SJ, Chinen J, Kavanaugh A. Immunomodulator therapy: Monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S314-23.
- Lewis DB. Development of the fetal and neonatal immune system. In: Rich RR, editor. Clinical immunology. Principles and practice. 3th ed. Philadelphia: Elsevier Saunders; 2008. p. 493-502.
- Siegrist CA, Aspinalli R. B cell responses to vaccination at the extremes of age. Nat Rev Immunol 2009;9:185-94.
- Yost CC, Cody MJ, Harris ES, Thornton NL, McInturff AM, Martinez ML, et al. Impaired neutrophil extracellular trap (NET) formation: a novel innate immune deficiency of human neonates. Blood 2009;113:6419-27.
- Dorshkind K, Montecino-Rodriguez E, Signer RA. The ageing immune system: is it ever too old to become young again? Nat Rev Immunol 2009;9:57-62.
- Gomez CR, Nomellini V, Faunce DE, Kovacs EJ. Innate immunity and aging. Exp Gerontol 2008;43:718-28.
- Castle SC, Uyemura K, Fulop T, Makinodan T. Host resistance and immune responses in advanced age. Clin Geriatr Med 2007;23:463-79.
- Weinberger B, Herndler-Brandstetter D, Schwanninger A, Weiskopf D, Grubeck-Loebenstein B. Biology of immune responses to vaccines in elderly persons. Clin Infect Dis 2008;46:1078-84.
- Roth DE, Caulfield LE, Ezzati M, Black RE. Acute lower respiratory infections in childhood: opportunities for reducing the global burden through nutritional interventions. Bull World Health Organ 2008;86:356-64.

- Hamer DH, Sempértegui F, Estrella B, Tucker KL, Rodríguez A, Egas J, et al. Micronutrient deficiencies are associated with impaired immune response and higher burden of respiratory infections in elderly Ecuadorians. J Nutr 2009;139:113-9.
- Cunningham-Rundles S, McNeeley DF, Moon A. Mechanisms of nutrient modulation of the immune response. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:1119-28.
- Adams JS, Liu PT, Chun R, Modlin RL, Hewison M. Vitamin D in defense of the human immune response. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2007;1117:94-105.
- Daoud AK, Tayyar MA, Fouda IM, Harfeil NA. Effects of diabetes mellitus vs. in vitro hyperglycemia on select immune cell functions. J Immunotoxicol 2009;6:36-41.
- Foley RN. Infectious complications in chronic dialysis patients. Perit Dial Int 2008; 28(suppl 3):S167-71.
- Lim WH, Kireta S, Leedham E, Russ GR, Coates PT. Uremia impairs monocyte and monocyte-derived dendritic cell function in hemodialysis patients. Kidney Int 2007;72:1138-48.
- Raff AC, Meyer TW, Hostetter TH. New insights into uremic toxicity. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens 2008;17:560-5.
- De Hingh YCM, van der Vossen VW, Gemen EFB, Mulder AB, Hop WCJ, Brus F, et al. Intrinsic abnormalities of lymphocyte counts in children with Down syndrome. J Pediatr 2005;147:744-7.
- Douglas SD. Down syndrome: immunologic and epidemiologic association enigmas remain. J Pediatr 2005;147:723-5.
- Brennan S. Innate immune activation and cystic fibrosis. Paediatr Respir Rev 2008; 9:271-9.
- Stahn C, Buttgereit F. Genomic and nongenomic effects of glucocorticoids. Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol 2008;4:525-33.
- Opelz G, Döhler B. Collaborative Transplant Study. Influence of immunosuppressive regimens on graft survival and secondary outcomes after kidney transplantation. Transplantation 2009;87:795-802.
- 26. Sagg KG, Teng GG, Patkar NM, Anuntiyo J, Finney C, Curtis JR, et al. American College of Rheumatology. American College of Rheumatology 2008 recommendations for the use of nonbiologic and biologic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2008;59:762-4.
- 27. Flohé SB, Flohé S, Schade FU. Deterioration of the immune system after trauma: signals and cellular mechanisms. Innate Immun 2008;14:333-44.
- Heizmann O, Koeller M, Muhr G, Oertli D, Schinkel C. Th1- and Th2-type cytokines in plasma after major trauma. J Trauma 2008;65:1374-8.
- Joffre O, Nolte MA, Sporri R, Reis e Sousa C. Inflammatory signals in dendritic cell activation and the induction of adaptive immunity. Immunol Rev 2009;227:234-47.
- Lenz A, Franklin GA, Cheadle WG. Systemic inflammation after trauma. Injury 2007;38:1336-45.
- Tschoeke SK, Ertel W. Immunoparalysis after multiple trauma. Injury 2007;38: 1346-57.
- American Academy of Pediatrics. Pneumococcal infections. In: Pickering LK, editor. RedBook. 2009 Report of the Committee of Infections Diseases. 28th ed. Elk Grove Village (IL): American Academy of Pediatrics; 2009. p. 534-5.
- Patel RV, Clark LN, Lebwohl M, Weinberg JM. Treatments for psoriasis and the risk of malignancy. J Am Acad Dermatol 2009;60:1001-17.
- Kusunoki Y, Hayashi T. Long-lasting alterations of the immune system by ionizing radiation exposure: implications for disease development among atomic bomb survivors. Int J Radiat Biol 2008;84:1-14.
- Shearer WT, Zhang S, Reuben JM, Lee BM, Butel JS. Effects of radiation and latent virus on immune responses in a space flight model. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:1297-303.
- 36. Shearer WT, Lee BN, Cron SG, Rosenblatt HM, Smith EO, Lugg DJ, et al. Suppression of human anti-inflammatory plasma cytokines IL-10 and IL-1RA with elevation of proinflammatory cytokine IFN-gamma during the isolation of the Antarctic winter. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109:854-7.
- 37. Shearer WT, Ochs HD, Lee BN, Cohen EN, Reuben JM, Cheng I, et al. Immune responses in adult female volunteers during the bed-rest model of spaceflight: antibodies and cytokines. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:900-5.
- Lindblom A, Heyman M, Gustafsson I, Norbeck O, Kaldensjö T, Vernby A, et al. Parvovirus B19 infection in children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia is associated with cytopenia resulting in prolonged interruptions of chemotherapy. Clin Infect Dis 2008;46:528-36.
- Baliga CS, Paul ME, Chine J, Shearer WT. HIV infection and the acquired immunodeficiency syndrome. In: Rich RR, editor. Clinical immunology. Principles and practice. 3th ed. Philadelphia: Elsevier Saunders; 2008. p. 553-60.
- UNAIDS. 2008 Report on the global AIDS epidemic. Geneva, Switzerland: United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) and World Health Organization (WHO); 2008.

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. HIV/AIDS surveillance report. Vol 19. Department of Health and Human Services; 2007.
- Hammer SM, Eron JJ Jr, Reiss P, Schooley RT, Thompson MA, Walmsley S, et al. Antiretroviral treatment of adult HIV infection: 2008 recommendations of the International AIDS Society-USA panel. JAMA 2008;300:555-70.
- Shen L, Siliciano RF. Viral reservoirs, residual viremia, and the potential of highly active antiretroviral therapy to eradicate HIV infection. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:22-8.
- 44. Brenchley JM, Schacker TW, Ruff LE, Price DA, Taylor JH, Beilman GJ, et al. CD4 T cell depletion during all stages of HIV disease occurs predominantly in the gastrointestinal tract. J Exp Med 2004;200:749-59.
- 45. Norris PJ, Pappalardo BL, Custer B, Spotts G, Hecht FM, Busch MP, et al. Elevations in IL-10, TNF-alpha, and IFN-gamma from the earliest point of HIV Type 1 infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses 2006;22:757-62.
- Espert L, Denizot M, Grimaldi M, Robert-Hebmann V, Gay B, Varbanov M, et al. Autophagy is involved in T cell death after binding of HIV-1 envelope proteins to CXCR4. J Clin Invest 2006;116:2161-72.
- Rodriguez B, Sethi AK, Cheruvu VK, Mackay W, Bosch RJ, Kitahata M, et al. Predictive value of plasma HIV RNA level on rate of CD4 T-cell decline in untreated HIV infection. JAMA 2006;296:1498-506.
- Baker BM, Block BL, Rothchild AC, Walker BD. Elite control of HIV infection: implications for vaccine design. Expert Opin Biol Ther 2009;9:55-69.
- Paul ME, Mao C, Charurat M, Serchuck L, Foca M, Hayani K, et al. Predictors of immunologic long-term non progression in HIV-infected children: implications for initiating therapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:848-55.
- Kitahata MM, Gange SJ, Abraham AG, Merriman B, Saag MS, Justice AC, et al. Effect of early versus deferred antiretroviral therapy for HIV on survival. N Engl J Med 2009;360:1815-26.
- 51. Panel on Antiretroviral Guidelines for Adult and Adolescents. Guidelines for the use of antiretroviral agents in HIV-infected adults and adolescents. Department of Health and Human Services. November 3, 2008. Available at: http:// www.aidsinfo.nih.gov/ContentFiles/AdultandAdolescentsGL.pdf. Accessed May 30, 2009.
- 52. Working Group on Antiretroviral Therapy and Medical Management of HIV Infected Children. Guidelines for the use of antiretroviral agents in pediatric HIV infection. February 23, 2009. Available at: http://aidsinfo.nih.gov/ContentFiles/PediatricGuidelines.pdf. Accessed May 30, 2009.
- MacArthur RD, Novak RM. Reviews of anti-infective agents: maraviroc: the first of a new class of antiretroviral agents. Clin Infect Dis 2008;47:236-41.
- Hicks C, Gulick RM. Raltegravir: the first HIV type 1 integrase inhibitor. Clin Infect Dis 2009;48:931-9.
- 55. Pahwa S, Muresan P, Sleasman J, Fenton T, Moye J, Deveikis A, et al. Phase I/II trial of intermittent subcutaneous IL-2 administration in pediatric patients with moderate immune suppression: results of Pediatric AIDS Clinical Trials Study 402. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1538-41.
- 56. Camargo JF, Kulkarni H, Agan BK, Gaitan AA, Beachy LA, Srinivas S, et al. Responsiveness of T cells to interleukin-7 is associated with higher CD4 + T cell counts in HIV-1-positive individuals with highly active antiretroviral therapy-induced viral load suppression. J Infect Dis 2009;199:1872-82.
- French MA. HIV/AIDS: immune reconstitution inflammatory syndrome: a reappraisal. Clin Infect Dis 2009;48:101-7.
- Foster SB, McIntosh K, Thompson B, Lu M, Yin W, Rich KC, et al. Increased incidence of asthma in HIV-infected children treated with highly active antiretroviral therapy in the National Institutes of Health Women and Infants Transmission Study. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:159-65.
- Davis CM, Shearer WT. Diagnosis and management of HIV drug hypersensitivity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:826-32.
- Haynes BF, Shattock RJ. Critical issues in mucosal immunity for HIV-1 vaccine development. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:3-9.
- McElrath MJ, De Rosa SC, Moodie Z, Dubey S, Kierstead L, Janes H, et al. HIV-1 vaccine-induced immunity in the test-of-concept Step Study: a case-cohort analysis. Lancet 2008;372:1894-905.
- 62. Shapiro RL, Smeaton L, Lockman S, Thior I, Rossenkhan R, Wester C, et al. Risk factors for early and late transmission of HIV via breast-feeding among infants born to HIV-infected women in a randomized clinical trial in Botswana. J Infect Dis 2009;199:414-8.
- Newell ML, Barninghausen T. Male circumcision to cut HIV risk in the general population. Lancet 2007;369:617-8.
- Cutler B, Justman J. Vaginal microbicides and the prevention of HIV transmission. Lancet Infect Dis 2008;8:685-97.

Immunologic rheumatic disorders

Amy Joseph, MD,^{a,b} Richard Brasington, MD,^a Leslie Kahl, MD,^a Prabha Ranganathan, MD,^a Tammy P. Cheng, MD,^a and John Atkinson, MD^a St Louis, Mo

We provide the basics for clinicians who might be called on to consider the diagnosis of diseases such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) or rheumatoid arthritis (RA) in their practice. We will emphasize clinical recognition and first-line laboratory testing. Only characteristics of the classic rheumatic inflammatory diseases (ie, RA, seronegative spondyloarthropathy, SLE, antiphospholipid syndrome, Sjögren syndrome, scleroderma, and polymyositis/dermatomyositis) will be covered. In the past decade, treatment for RA and seronegative spondyloarthropathy has substantially improved. Their treatment has been revolutionized by the use of methotrexate and, more recently, TNF inhibitors, T-cell costimulation modulators, and B-cell depletion. The goal of RA treatment today is to induce a complete remission as early as possible in the disease process, with the mantra being "elimination of synovitis equals elimination of joint destruction." The hope is that if the major mediators of Sjögren syndrome, SLE, or scleroderma can be identified and then blocked, as in the example of TNF inhibitors in patients with RA, more specific treatments will become available. Thus RA has become an excellent model of this evolving paradigm. Through the identification of major mediators in its pathogenesis, novel and highly efficacious therapeutic agents have been developed. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S204-15.)

Key words: Rheumatoid arthritis, seronegative spondyloarthritis, juvenile rheumatoid arthritis, systemic lupus erythematosus, antiphospholipid syndrome, Sjögren syndrome, scleroderma polymyositis, dermatomyositis, and inclusion-body myositis

In this chapter we will provide the basics for clinicians who might be called on in their practice to consider the diagnosis of diseases such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) and rheumatoid arthritis (RA). We will emphasize clinical recognition and first-line laboratory testing. Characteristics of the classic rheumatic inflammatory diseases (ie, RA and its variants, seronegative spondyloarthritis [SNSA], SLE, antiphospholipid syndrome

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.067

Abbreviatio	ons used		
ACA:	Anticentromere antibody		
ACLA:	Anticardiolipin antibody		
ANA:	Antinuclear antibody		
Anti-CCP:	Anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide		
APA:	Antiphospholipid antibody		
APLS:	Antiphospholipid syndrome		
aPTT:	Activated partial thromboplastin time		
AS:	Ankylosing spondylitis		
β2GP1:	β ₂ -glycoprotein 1		
DM:	Dermatomyositis		
DMARD:	Disease-modifying antirheumatic drug		
dRVVT:	Dilute Russell viper venom time		
IBD:	Inflammatory bowel disease		
IBM:	Inclusion-body myositis		
IVIG:	Intravenous immunoglobulin		
JIA:	Juvenile idiopathic arthritis		
JRA:	Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis		
MRI:	Magnetic resonance imaging		
NSAID:	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug		
PM:	Polymyositis		
PsA:	Psoriatic arthritis		
RA:	Rheumatoid arthritis		
RF:	Rheumatoid factor		
Scl:	Scleroderma		
SLE:	Systemic lupus erythematosus		
SNSA:	Seronegative spondyloarthropathy		
SS:	Sjögren syndrome		
USpA:	Undifferentiated spondyloarthropathy		
VDRL:	Venereal disease research laboratory		

[APLS], Sjögren syndrome [SS], scleroderma [Scl], and polymyositis [PM]/dermatomyositis [DM]) will be covered.

To begin, some general principles relative to these disease entities will be outlined to place them in the overall context of autoimmune and chronic inflammatory disorders. First, although often described as autoimmune diseases and displaying immunologic features, the cause and pathophysiology of these diseases are poorly understood. Infections, toxins, and drugs have been implicated as well, but there is no consensus about causation. The standard textbook explanation is that an interplay among genetic, hormonal, environmental, and immunologic factors produces these illnesses.

Second, these diseases are probably more accurately described as syndromes. Does each category represent one entity with a single cause? More likely, we are dealing with clinical syndromes with similar phenotypes, resulting from many distinct insults.

Third, female subjects have these syndromes more commonly than male subjects and often do so relatively early in adult life. The responsible hormonal or reproductive predisposing factors remain unknown.

Fourth, these diseases feature autoantibodies, and the antigenic reactivity profile of each is helpful in establishing the diagnosis. In most cases, though, we are lacking direct proof that the

From ^aDepartment of Internal Medicine, Division of Rheumatology, Washington University School of Medicine, St Louis, and ^bSt Louis VA Medical Center, St Louis.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: A. Joseph is on the speakers' bureau for Takeda Pharmaceuticals. R. Brasington is a speaker for Centocor, UCB, Abbott, and Bristol-Myers Squibb; has received research support from BioGen Idec, Bristol-Myers Squibb, and Abbott; and has provided expert witness testimony on the topics of systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis. T. P. Cheng has received research support from Abbott Pharmaceuticals. The rest of the authors have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication June 4, 2009; revised October 13, 2009; accepted for publication October 28, 2009.

Reprint requests: John Atkinson, MD, Medicine/Rheumatology, Washington University School of Medicine, 660 South Euclid Ave, Campus Box 8045, St Louis, MO 63110. E-mail: jatkinso@dom.wustl.edu.

autoantibodies are pathogenic rather than bystander phenomena. It is also unknown, for example, whether an autoantibody to human native DNA develops in response to autologous, viral, or bacterial RNA/DNA or even to other materials (phospholipids) that structurally resemble DNA. Moreover, approximately 20% of patients with RA have negative rheumatoid factor (RF) and anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide (anti-CCP) antibody test results. Only 40% to 50% of patients with SLE have anti-DNA antibodies, although 99% have positive antinuclear antibody (ANA) test results. A substantial fraction, approximately one third, of patients with SS, Scl, and PM/DM are also serologically negative. Either there are as yet undiscovered antibodies, or autoantibodies are not mandatory players in the pathogenesis. Furthermore, positive but usually low-to-moderate titers of ANAs and RFs are commonly detected in most chronic inflammatory diseases.

Fifth, for unclear reasons, these diseases tend to pick an organ system (RA, synovial joints; SS, exocrine glands; Scl, skin; and PM/DM, muscle) to damage. The autoantibody profile, although facilitating disease classification, does not tell us why the skin is a major target in patients with Scl or the synovial-based joints are major targets in patients with RA. Multiorgan involvement is particularly characteristic of SLE, probably because of immune complex deposition in vascular structures.

Sixth, except for Scl, these diseases generally respond to antiinflammatory and immunosuppressive drugs. Such a response, of course, does not mean that the immune system was at fault initially but does imply a role for immunologically mediated inflammation in producing tissue damage. A persistent stimulus or an overactive inflammatory response mediated by the innate or adaptive arms of the immune system could be the responsible process.

In the past decade, RA is the entity for which treatment has substantially improved. The management of RA has been revolutionized by the regular use of methotrexate and, more recently, use of this agent in combination with a TNF inhibitor, a T-cell costimulation modulator, or B-cell depletion therapy. The goal of RA treatment today is to induce a complete remission as early as possible with the objective of eliminating the synovitis to prevent joint destruction. The hope is that if the major mediators of SS, SLE, or Scl can be identified and then blocked, as per the example of TNF inhibitors in patients with RA, more specific and efficacious treatments await us. Thus RA has become an excellent model for this evolving paradigm. Through the identification of key players in pathogenesis, novel and effective therapeutic agents have been developed, and more are anticipated.

RA

General information

RA is a symmetric inflammatory polyarthritis that affects approximately 1% of the population and accounts for significant morbidity and mortality. RA occurs worldwide, increases in incidence with age, and affects women about 3 times more often than men. Although the cause of RA is unknown, we have learned much about the inflammatory process that leads to joint destruction and how we might selectively target this process.

Clinical features

The clinical presentation and course of RA are variable. Patients most often have an insidious onset of symmetric joint pain, swelling, and morning stiffness that worsens over several weeks. Generalized malaise and fatigue accompany active inflammation. Progressive joint damage from suboptimally controlled RA leads to deformities and increasing disability.

Physical findings in patients with RA include symmetric joint inflammation early in the course of the disease and later manifestations of joint destruction with chronic disease. Classically, RA causes synovitis in the metacarpophalangeal, proximal interphalangeal, and wrist joints in a symmetric distribution. Clinically, this is manifested as swelling, warmth, tenderness, and loss of range of motion and grip strength in the hands. Range of motion can be restricted in deeper joints, in which demonstration of other signs is not possible. RA commonly affects the knees, shoulders, ankles, and feet, as well as the hips and cervical spine.

Extra-articular manifestations of RA include subcutaneous rheumatoid nodules, vasculitic skin ulceration, sicca symptoms of dry eyes and dry mouth, pulmonary nodules and pulmonary interstitial fibrosis, mononeuritis multiplex, and Felty syndrome (triad of RA, neutropenia, and splenomegaly). However, with the discovery of more effective treatments, extra-articular manifestations of RA are less common than in previous decades.

Immunologic features and disease pathogenesis

The underlying cause of RA remains incompletely understood. Data from the past decade support an immune-mediated process leading to joint inflammation and destruction. Genetic studies have demonstrated links to major MHC class II molecules. In particular, patients with the shared epitope, which is found in the hypervariable region of the HLA-DR β chain, are more likely to have RA than those without it. Environmental factors, such as cigarette smoking, have been identified as risk factors for RA. Other, yet to be identified genetic and environmental factors are likely also involved. The purported scenario is that a genetically susceptible subject is exposed to particular environmental, hormonal, or infectious factors. Proinflammatory cytokines, including IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α , have been linked to RA and thus provide new therapeutic targets.¹

The pathogenesis of joint destruction in patients with RA includes synovial immune complex deposition, neutrophil infiltration, angiogenesis, and T-cell activation.² Blocking T-cell costimulation by antigen-presenting cells is a recently developed strategy for treating RA that provides evidence for the importance of T-cell activation in pathogenesis. Additionally, leukocytes, including macrophages, are subsequently activated and propagate the cytokine-rich inflammatory environment. The synovial membrane enlarges to form the pannus, which begins to invade the cartilage and bone. Finally, proliferation of the pannus leads to more profound cartilage destruction, subchondral bone erosions, and periarticular ligamentous laxity. Cytokine-stimulated osteoclast activity leads to erosions and periarticular osteoporosis.

The search for specific immunologic mechanisms has led to the discovery of autoantibodies in patients with RA. The role of these autoantibodies and their respective autoantigens in pathogenesis is unknown. The long-recognized RF, a polyclonal IgM directed against the Fc portion of IgG, is found in about two thirds of patients with RA. It binds to IgG-containing immune complexes and augments immunoinflammatory responses. RF is present in all subjects but in higher amounts in patients with RA. The key autoantibody convincingly associated with RA is against citrullinated peptides. In the past decade, measurement of the anti-CCP antibody has become recognized as a highly specific and fairly sensitive diagnostic test for RA. It occurs in approximately 60%

TABLE I. American College of Rheumatology criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis

1.	Morning	stiffness	lasting	>1	hour
----	---------	-----------	---------	----	------

- 2. Swelling of \geq 3 joints observed by a physician
- 3. Symmetric distribution of joint involvement
- 4. Involvement of the wrists, metacarpophalangeal joints, and proximal interphalangeal joints, sparing the distal interphalangeal joints
- 5. Positive RF test result
- 6. Rheumatoid nodules on extensor tendon surfaces
- 7. Radiographic changes (periarticular osteopenia and erosions)

For the diagnosis of RA, a patient should have at least 4 of the 7 criteria. Criteria 1 through 4 must be present for at least 6 weeks.

of patients with RA and is more specific than RF for the diagnosis of RA. RF and anti-CCP antibodies can be identified in patients years before they have clinical disease, suggesting that the disease process begins long before it is clinically apparent. The mechanisms that facilitate the transition to clinical disease are unknown but are likely varied and multiple.

Diagnosis

The American College of Rheumatology classification criteria for the diagnosis of RA (Table I) were designed for inclusion of patients in clinical studies and not for routine clinical diagnosis. In fact, an important limitation of these criteria is that they were derived from hospitalized patients with established RA and have not been validated for the diagnosis of "early RA." However, for the clinician unfamiliar with RA, they are beneficial as guidelines for the evaluation of patients with suspected RA. In practice, a patient with symmetric inflammatory polyarthritis of the small joints of the hands with a positive RF test result, CCP antibody test result, or both likely has RA. In fact, if both RF and CCP antibody test results are positive, the diagnosis of RA is almost certain. A positive RF test result, anti-CCP antibody test result, or both in a patients with RA portends more aggressive clinical disease and radiographic damage. Nonspecific indicators of inflammation, such as erythrocyte sedimentation rate and C-reactive protein level, might be increased and might also correlate with the severity of clinical disease.²

Recent studies support the value of early recognition and aggressive treatment of RA to limit long-term disease sequelae. If there is a clinical suspicion of RA,³ prompt referral to a rheuma-tologist and immediate initiation of therapy to prevent damage is recommended.

Treatment

The goals of treatment in patients with RA are to control inflammation, prevent progressive joint destruction, preserve and improve performance of activities of daily living, and alleviate pain. Medical treatment includes the use of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs), and corticosteroids. Nonpharmacologic treatment, including patient education, physical therapy, occupational therapy, orthotics, and surgery, is also important in the management of RA.

Initiation of DMARD therapy within 3 months of diagnosis is currently recommended. DMARDs suppress immune-mediated inflammation by decreasing the activity of target cells (eg, lymphocytes) or specifically targeting cytokine pathways. Commonly used DMARDs include methotrexate, leflunomide, sulfasalazine, and hydroxychloroquine. When maximal dosing of a DMARD provides suboptimal disease control, addition of other DMARDs often improves effectiveness. Routine monitoring for RA disease activity and drug toxicity is mandatory.

"Biologic DMARDs" targeting TNF- α include the fusion protein etanercept; the mAbs infliximab, adalimumab, and golimumab; and the pegylated TNF receptor fusion protein certolizumab pegol. Other currently available biologic DMARDs include abatacept (a cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 fusion protein that blocks T-cell costimulation by antigen-presenting cells), rituximab (an mAb to CD20 that depletes B cells), and the IL-1 receptor antagonist anakinra. Tocilizumab is an mAb to the IL-6 receptor recently approved for the treatment of RA.

Corticosteroids in low doses ($\leq 10 \text{ mg}$ of prednisone) are effective for promptly reducing the symptoms of RA, but care should be taken to use the lowest effective dose. Corticosteroids are appropriate in patients with significant limitations in their activities of daily living, particularly early in the course of disease while awaiting the efficacy of the generally slower-acting DMARDs.

NSAIDs, including the selective COX-2 inhibitors, are commonly added to treatment regimens for pain relief and to decrease inflammation. However, they should be used with caution because of their potential to increase cardiovascular risk, which is increased anyway in patients with RA.

JUVENILE IDIOPATHIC ARTHRITIS Clinical features

Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA; formerly juvenile rheumatoid arthritis [JRA]) represents a family of inflammatory articular disorders that occur before the age of 16 years. Six distinct presentations have been described in patients with JIA. There are 2 subtypes of the polyarthritis (≥ 5 joints, previously called polyarticular-onset JRA): those with positive RF test results, who generally have more severe disease, and those with negative RF test results. Patients with 4 or fewer joints involved are said to have oligoarthritis (previously called pauciarticular-onset JRA). Young girls with oligoarthritis and a positive ANA test result are at increased risk for chronic iritis. Systemic disease (previously called systemic-onset JRA or Still disease) is characterized by intermittent fever, hepatosplenomegaly, lymphadenopathy, leukocytosis, pleuropericarditis, and the classic "Still rash," a faint, evanescent, salmon-colored eruption that tends to occur during periods of fever. The Koebner phenomenon refers to the fact that this rash can be elicited by stroking the skin. Adult Still disease is a similar syndrome occurring in adults. Differential diagnosis includes SLE, spondyloarthropathy, infectious arthritis, Henoch-Schönlein purpura, vasculitic syndromes, inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), leukemia, sickle cell anemia, and hemophilia.

TABLE II. Characteristics of the service spondyloartinopathes	TABLE II.	Characteristics	of the	seronegative	spondyloa	rthropathies
--	-----------	-----------------	--------	--------------	-----------	--------------

Disease	Pattern of arthritis	Cutaneous involvement	Other features
AS	Axial: sacroiliitis, continuous involvement of lumbar through cervica spine	I	
PsA	1. Distal interphalangeal arthritis	Psoriasis, nail pitting associated with distal interphalangeal arthritis	Onset of arthritis before, simultaneous with, or after psoriasis; cervical spine involvement without lumbar spine involvement
	2. Peripheral oligoarthritis		
	3. Symmetric polyarthritis		
	4. Arthritis mutilans		
	5. Spondylitis and sacroiliitis		
Reactive arthritis	Asymmetric oligoarthritis, lower extremity > upper extremity	Keratoderma blennorrhagica, circinate balanitis, psoriasis-like nail changes	Onset days to 6 wk after bacterial gastroenteritis or genitourinary <i>Chlamydia</i> species infection
IBD-associated spondyloarthritis	Axial: spondylitis, sacroiliitis Peripheral:		Equal prevalence in men and women
1 0	1. oligoarthritis		
	2. polyarthritis		
USpA	Spondylitis, sacroiliitis, and/or peripheral arthritis	l	

Enthesitis-related arthritis is characterized by arthritis, enthesitis, and at least 2 of the following: sacroiliac joint tenderness, inflammatory pain of the spine, HLA-B27 positivity, uveitis, or family history of painful uveitis, spondyloarthropathy, or inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). Psoriatic arthritis (PsA) includes children with arthritis who either have psoriasis or a family history of psoriasis.

Immunologic features

RF (see RA) test results are positive in 5% to 10% of older patients with polyarticular symmetric disease. ANA (see SLE) test results tend to be positive in young girls with oligoarthritis and chronic inflammatory eye disease.

Treatment

The medications used for the treatment of JIA include many of the same ones used for the treatment of RA: NSAIDs, prednisone, sulfasalazine, hydroxychloroquine, methotrexate, TNF inhibitors, anakinra, and abatacept. A pediatric rheumatologist should be consulted. The chronic iridocyclitis in patients with JIA is usually asymptomatic until visual loss occurs from glaucoma because of a chronic increase of intraocular pressure. Children with JIA should undergo an eye examination every 3 to 12 months by an ophthalmologist.

SERONEGATIVE SPONDYLOARTHROPATHIES General information

The seronegative spondyloarthropathies (SNSAs) are a group of inflammatory arthropathies affecting axial and peripheral joints sometimes associated with extra-articular features (Table II). They include ankylosing spondylitis (AS), PsA, reactive arthritis, and IBD-associated arthritis. Patients with undifferentiated spondyloarthropathy (USpA) have features of the SNSAs but do not fulfill the diagnostic criteria for any of them.

Clinical features

The spondyloarthropathies are more common in men than in women. Onset is generally before the fifth decade. Patients present with inflammatory symptoms affecting the spine, the peripheral joints, and/or the entheses (tendon or ligament insertions). Inflammatory back pain has gradual onset, is associated with morning stiffness, and is improved by activity. Sacroiliitis is common and often presents with buttock pain. Peripheral arthritis is typically asymmetric and affects 3 or fewer joints of the lower extremities. Dactylitis or "sausage digit" reflects inflammation of the soft tissue of an entire digit and is frequently seen in patients with PsA and reactive arthritis.

Inflammatory eye disease is commonly seen in the SNSAs, including conjunctivitis, which is generally benign, and anterior uveitis (iritis), which can threaten vision and should be evaluated by an ophthalmologist. A majority of patients with SNSAs have bowel inflammation, usually asymptomatic,⁴ and 30% of patients with IBD have SNSAs.⁵ Among patients with psoriasis, a recent cross-sectional study revealed a 19% prevalence of PsA.⁶

Levels of acute-phase reactants are often increased in patients with SNSAs. HLA-B27 levels are positive in about 90% of white subjects with AS and in 70% with USpA. Early sacroiliitis is visible on magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), but plain radiographic evidence of sacroiliitis can take years to develop. Sacroiliitis is usually symmetric in patients with AS but can be asymmetric in patients with PsA or USpA. Plain radiographs of the spine show bridging syndesmophytes in patients with advanced AS, with the "bamboo spine" appearance reflecting complete spine fusion. Syndesmophytes in patients with PsA are often nonmarginal and asymmetric in contrast to those seen in patients with AS.

Immunologic features

HLA-B27 is associated with the SNSAs, but only a small percentage of subjects with HLA-B27 have SNSAs, suggesting interplay between genetic and environmental factors. HLA-B27

transgenic rats have SNSA-like disease spontaneously, suggesting a critical role for HLA-B27 in pathogenesis, although the nature of that role is unknown.⁷ Interestingly, the B27 transgenic rats did not have SNSA-like disease when raised in a germ-free environment.⁸ HLA-B27 on the surface of antigen-presenting cells preferentially binds certain antigens. One hypothesis is that arthritogenic peptides bind HLA-B27 and cross-react with autoantigens.

IBD-associated arthritis might provide a model for pathogenesis of the SNSAs. Arthritis is thought to result when gut inflammation increases intestinal permeability in a susceptible host, allowing absorption of bacterial or other material that increases secretory IgA levels and activates lymphocytes and macrophages. Exactly how this initiates musculoskeletal inflammation is unknown. A similar breach of normal barriers to foreign proteins likely occurs in the gut or the genitourinary tract in patients with reactive arthritis and possibly in the skin in patients with PsA. The asymptomatic bowel inflammation seen in patients with AS might be analogous to IBD-associated increased intestinal permeability.

Diagnosis

Early diagnosis is beneficial because of the availability of effective therapy for the SNSAs. A definitive diagnosis of AS can be made on the basis of inflammatory back pain lasting more than 3 months in the setting of radiographic sacroiliitis. MRI is more likely than a plain radiograph to reveal early sacroiliac inflammation. A patient with inflammatory spine pain or peripheral synovitis who also has one of the following likely has an SNSA and should be referred to a rheumatologist: psoriasis, IBD, acute infection (gastroenteritis, urethritis, or cervicitis) preceding the arthritis, enthesopathy, radiographic sacroiliitis, or a family history of a SNSA.⁹

Treatment

NSAIDs frequently reduce symptoms in patients with the SNSAs. Peripheral joint involvement in patients with the SNSAs often responds to the oral DMARDs used to treat RA, particularly sulfasalazine. The anti-TNF medications etanercept, infliximab, adalimumab, and golimumab have demonstrated considerable efficacy for axial disease. Another TNF inhibitor, certolizumab, is approved for use in IBD and can benefit IBD-associated arthritis. Current data suggest that the TNF inhibitors do not slow the spinal radiographic changes of the SNSAs.^{10,11} Local glucocorticoid injections in inflamed joints or entheses, except for the Achilles tendon insertion, can be effective.¹²

Despite the possible role of infections in the pathogenesis of the SNSAs, antibiotics are ineffective in the treatment of these conditions, except in treating the gastrointestinal or genitourinary tract infections that lead to the development of reactive arthritis.

Physical therapy is beneficial in maintaining function and reducing pain. Because of the risk of restrictive lung disease resulting from thoracic spine disease, smoking cessation is important. Joint replacement is beneficial when more conservative measures fail for severe pain or impaired function.

SLE

General information

SLE is a multisystemic "autoimmune" disease affecting the joints, skin, heart, lungs, central nervous system, kidneys, and

hematopoietic system. In 99% of patients, it is associated with a positive ANA test result by means of indirect immunofluorescence with the Hep-2 epithelial tumor cell line as substrate. Young women of childbearing age are most commonly affected; drug-induced disease also occurs but is rare today. The most common mistake made in establishing the diagnosis of SLE is inappropriate emphasis on the positive ANA test result in the absence of clinical features of this disease. The ANA test is sensitive but not specific for SLE.

Clinical features

SLE has protean manifestations. The clinical skills of a physician might be tested when assessing whether a patient has this diagnosis.¹³ The American College of Rheumatology has articulated 11 clinical classification criteria, of which 4 must be satisfied for the diagnosis. However, these criteria were established for the purpose of including patients in clinical trials and not for making the initial diagnosis in clinical practice. Although these criteria can serve as a general guide for recognizing the clinical features of SLE, "counting criteria" is no substitute for clinical judgment in making the diagnosis of SLE (Table III). Alopecia, Raynaud phenomenon, and systemic complaints, such as fever and fatigue, are other common manifestations of SLE. APLS (see below) is frequently encountered in patients with SLE, particularly in the setting of thromboembolic disease and neuropsychiatric events.

Immunologic features

The immunopathology of SLE has been the subject of many sophisticated and intricate hypotheses, which unfortunately have been impossible to prove or disprove. SLE is characterized by immune complex deposition, of which the best example is glomerulonephritis. The other central concept in the immunopathology of SLE is the presence of autoantibodies; although their presence is indisputable, they might not always be pathogenic but rather epiphenomena. The autoantibodies associated with SLE are perhaps the most confusing and misunderstood characteristics of this disease.¹⁴ The ANA test by means of indirect immunofluorescence is so sensitive that a negative test result effectively rules out the diagnosis of SLE. (Note: The ELISA ANA testing now available is not recommended for screening because 10% to 20% of patients with SLE might have negative results with this currently unsatisfactory method.) The indirect immunofluorescence technique often produces low-to-moderate titers of ANA in patients with chronic inflammatory conditions and sometimes in healthy subjects; thus reduced specificity is the price paid for the high sensitivity of this test. The higher the titer, the more likely SLE or a related syndrome is present. Therefore the ANA test is most useful in testing the clinical hypothesis that a patient might have SLE in that a negative test result excludes the diagnosis, whereas a positive test result means that a diagnosis of SLE is possible but not established. If the ANA test is used as a screen for autoimmune disease, a positive ANA test result has little or no immediate significance, especially in the absence of clinical evidence of SLE.

Antibodies to double-stranded DNA, by contrast, have lower sensitivity but high specificity: a high titer of anti-DNA antibodies makes the diagnosis of SLE very likely, although a negative anti-DNA test result does not exclude the diagnosis because 50% of patients with SLE never have anti-DNA

TABLE III. American College of Rheumatology classification criteria for SLE*

1. Malar rash: fixed malar erythema, flat or raised, sparing nasolabial folds

- 2. Discoid rash: erythematous raised patches with keratotic scaling and follicular plugging
- 3. Photosensitivity: skin rash as an unusual reaction to sunlight
- 4. Oral or nasopharyngeal ulcers
- 5. Arthritis: nonerosive
- 6. Serositis: pleuritis or pericarditis
- 7. Renal disorder: proteinuria (>0.5 g/d or >3+) or cellular casts
- 8. Neurologic disorder: seizures or psychosis
- 9. Hematologic disorder: hemolytic anemia or leukopenia (<4,000/mL), lymphopenia (<1,500/mL), or thrombocytopenia (<100,000/mL)
- 10. Immunologic disorder: anti-double-stranded DNA, anti-Smith, false-positive test result for syphilis, or positive lupus erythematosus (LE) cell preparation (a test rarely performed)
- 11. Abnormal titer of ANA by means of immunofluorescence or an equivalent assay at any point in time and in the absence of drugs known to be associated with "drug-induced lupus" syndrome

*Note that these are classification criteria and not diagnostic criteria. The diagnosis of SLE is based on the physician's overall evaluation. SLE often presents with a positive ANA test result and single organ system involvement. Diagnosis by counting criteria is not how one makes an initial diagnosis of SLE.

antibodies. There are 2 common techniques for detecting anti-DNA antibodies. The *Crithidia luciliae* technique is an indirect immunofluorescence test analogous to the ANA test. The *Crithidia* organism contains a kinetoplast that is comprised of pure double-stranded DNA, a convenient target for anti-DNA antibodies when the organisms are fixed to a microscope slide. The other technique is an ELISA, which is a quantitative assay with the potential to allow processing of large numbers of samples rapidly in an automated fashion.

Another highly specific assay for the presence of SLE is anti-Smith, which reacts with one of the soluble extractable nuclear antigens. It occurs in approximately 25% of patients with SLE. Anti-ribonucleoprotein can be seen in some cases of SLE, especially in the setting of myositis, but is classically associated with mixed connective tissue disease when present in high titers. Anti-Ro (SSA) is observed in approximately 25% of patients with SLE, especially those with subacute cutaneous lupus erythematosus, an annular erythematous rash that heals without central scarring, in contrast to discoid lupus erythematosus rash, which does produce scarring. Anti-Ro and anti-La are serologic markers for the neonatal lupus syndrome, which is characterized by congenital heart block, thrombocytopenia, and an annular rash. This is an excellent example of pathogenic antibodies in the mother that cross the placenta and induce disease in the newborn. Ironically, about 50% of the mothers of babies with neonatal lupus do not clinically have SLE yet carry the autoantibodies. Nevertheless, neonatal lupus only occurs in 15% to 20% of the children born to mothers with SLE who have positive anti-Ro/La test results, and of those, approximately 15% have skin disease and 1% to 2% have congenital heart block.

Serum complement levels C3 and C4 might be decreased in patients with active disease because of complement consumption by immune complexes, especially in the setting of active glomerulonephritis. Levels usually increase with clinical improvement, although they do not always normalize. The total hemolytic complement assay is not particularly sensitive for detecting complement consumption but is valuable in detecting an isolated complement component deficiency (C1q, C1r, C1s, C4, or C2), which usually presents with an SLE-like syndrome (albeit rare, occurring in 0.5% to 1% of patients with SLE).

More recently, an IFN- α signature, meaning activation of many genes by increased levels of this cytokine, has been recognized in

a substantial fraction (approximately 50%) of patients with SLE. Treatments designed to interfere with this process are awaited. Lastly, whole-genome screens have identified many additional targets for therapeutic intervention.

Treatment

A common misconception is that all patients with SLE require therapy with systemic corticosteroids, when in fact, milder manifestations of the disease can be treated with less potent medications. Rash can be effectively treated with topical corticosteroids, but care must be taken to avoid use of fluorinated corticosteroids on the face because of the potential for the development of subcutaneous atrophy. Hydroxychloroquine can be effective for control of skin disease, as well as for arthritis. NSAIDs and low daily doses of prednisone (10-20 mg) can bring relief from arthritis and milder cases of pleurisy and pericarditis; more severe cases require high daily doses of corticosteroids (40-60 mg of prednisone). Kidney disease that threatens renal function is typically treated with highdose corticosteroids and intermittent intravenous cyclophosphamide or oral mycophenolate mofetil. Treatment decisions must be individualized for the particular clinical situation.

APLS

General

APLS can occur as part of SLE or as an idiopathic isolated entity. Ten percent to 30% of patients with SLE have antiphospholipid antibodies (APAs), and of those, 30% to 50% have APLS. Conversely, about 50% of patients with APLS have SLE. Serologic hallmarks of this prothrombotic disorder have been recognized for a long time as the biological false-positive test result for syphilis and the lupus anticoagulant. It was not, however, until the early 1980s that a clinical syndrome consisting of venous and arterial thrombotic events and recurrent miscarriages was widely recognized as being related to these tests. Thus we have the paradox of a clinical syndrome featuring excessive clotting diagnosed by the prolongation of a coagulation test that might be expected to lead to excessive bleeding.

Clinical features

These patients are usually young and middle-aged women, with or without lupus, who present with a prothrombotic medical history. The second major feature is a history of multiple miscarriages, especially in the second and third trimesters. A patient might have only venous or arterial thromboses, miscarriages, or a combination thereof. The most common problem is deep venous thrombosis, whereas on the arterial side, strokes and transient ischemic attacks are prominent. However, any vessel can be involved, leading to infarctions of the gut, heart, adrenals, and extremities. Miscarriages most likely relate to thrombosis of placental vessels, leading to infarction, placental insufficiency, and a small fetus. Livedo reticularis, which is observed in about one third of patients, is readily apparent on physical examination. Patients with APLS also commonly have thrombocytopenia, which is sometimes severe, but usually in the 75,000/mm³ to 150,000/mm³ range.¹⁵ The diagnosis should be strongly considered in young women with no explanation for their thromboses or if the thromboses are in unusual sites. Catastrophic APLS is rare. It occurs when there are acute, multiple, diffuse, simultaneous vascular infarcts, often with a lethal outcome.

Cause and pathogenesis

How APAs induce thrombosis is unknown. Inhibition of protein C activation, activation of platelets, alterations in prostaglandin synthesis, and stimulation of endothelial cells have been proposed. There is *in vitro* evidence to support each possibility. In a murine model animals injected with APAs from patients display fetal wastage caused by placental destruction by antibodies and complement. Patient-derived APAs also facilitate thrombus formation in other murine organs.

Laboratory tests

Four tests for APAs are lupus anticoagulant, anticardiolipin antibodies (ACLAs), antibody to β_2 -glycoprotein 1 (β 2GP1), and the false-positive venereal disease research laboratory (VDRL) tests. In the lupus anticoagulant test the activated partial thromboplastin time (aPTT) is prolonged but is not corrected by mixing with normal plasma (to rule out a factor deficiency); it is, however, normalized by addition of phospholipids (to compensate for the phospholipids tied up by the APA). The failure of the prolonged aPTT to correct with the addition of normal plasma combined with correction of the prolonged aPTT by the addition of phospholipid defines the phenomenon referred to as "lupus anticoagulant."

Another test for this is the dilute Russell viper venom time (dRVVT). This is analogous to the aPTT, except that dilute Russell viper venom replaces activated thromboplastin as the stimulus for the intrinsic coagulation pathway. The advantages of the dRVVT are that it is more sensitive for the detection of smaller amounts of APA than the aPTT (the dRVVT might be prolonged even with the aPTT is not) and that it can be performed in the setting of therapeutic anticoagulation. ACLAs are detected by using an ELISA, which can measure IgG, IgM, and IgA ACLAs. Medium-to-high titers of IgG are most diagnostic.

Another ELISA detects antibodies to β 2GP1, a plasma protein that binds negatively charged phospholipids; the ACLAs in patients with APLS are often directed to β 2GP1. It might function as an anticoagulant through its binding to phospholipids, and therefore interference with its function by antibodies could induce thrombosis. Finally, the "false-positive VDRL" (so-called because the fluorescent treponemal antibody [FTA] test result is negative for syphilis) reflects the presence of antibodies that react with cardiolipin.

Treatment

Among patients with asymptomatic APA, the risk of thrombosis is 0% to 3.8% annually.¹⁶ Aspirin has not been shown to be effective in preventing first thrombosis. Other risk factors for thrombosis, including smoking and oral contraceptive use, should be addressed. Once a thrombosis has occurred, recurrence is common, and patients are usually treated indefinitely with oral anticoagulants. Although some patient subsets respond solely to aspirin, most require prolonged warfarin therapy in which the international normalized ratio goal is 2.0 to 3.0, although there is controversy as to how high the target international normalized ratio should be. Treatment is usually successful in preventing further episodes. Regimens using heparin, aspirin, intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIG), and prednisone are used as monotherapy and in various combinations to treat recurrent pregnancy wastage. Patients who have recurrent vascular thrombosis despite adequate oral anticoagulation are also treated in this manner. Catastrophic APLS is managed with a combination of anticoagulation, high-dose corticosteroids, plasma exchange, IVIG, and, in some instances, immunosuppression with cyclophosphamide or rituximab.³ It has a very high mortality rate.

SS

Background

SS is a chronic autoimmune disease affecting the exocrine glands, particularly the lacrimal and salivary glands (autoimmune exocrinopathy). SS affects approximately 0.3% to 0.6% of the population worldwide and is one of the most common autoimmune diseases. With a female/male ratio of 9:1, SS exhibits one of the highest female/male ratios among the autoimmune diseases and has a peak incidence in the fourth and fifth decades. SS can occur alone, when it is called primary SS, or in association with another defined autoimmune disease (eg, SLE, RA, or Scl), when it is termed secondary SS.¹⁷

Clinical features

The most common symptoms are dry eyes (xerophthalmia) and dry mouth (xerostomia), together called sicca symptoms. Patients present with symptoms of ocular discomfort and visual disturbance caused by tear film instability and inflammation of the ocular surface.¹⁸ Patients complain of difficulty eating dry foods. Decreased salivary flow leads to frequent dental caries and accelerated periodontal disease. The most prominent sign of SS is swelling of the parotid gland, which can be unilateral or bilateral and is often recurrent. The most common cutaneous finding in patients with SS is dry skin; less commonly, palpable purpura, urticaria, and annular lesions occur. Arthralgias are common. Pulmonary manifestations of SS include dryness of the airways, hyperreactive airway disease, interstitial lung disease, lymphoproliferative diseases, pulmonary hypertension, and amyloidosis.¹⁹ Nonspecific interstitial pneumonia, a type of interstitial lung disease, is the most common pulmonary pathology seen in patients with primary SS.20

Dysphagia, esophageal webs and/or dysmotility, chronic atrophic gastritis, and rarely ischemic colitis caused by vasculitis are gastrointestinal features of SS. Neurologic complications in patients with SS are varied and include meningitis, myelopathy, cranial neuropathy, sensorimotor polyneuropathy, and mononeuritis multiplex. The syndrome of pure sensory neuropathy is characteristic of primary SS.²¹ Patients who have SS are at risk for lymphomas, usually low-grade, non-Hodgkin, mucosal associated lymphoid tumor-associated lymphomas.^{22,23} Certain patient characteristics are predictive of lymphoma, including low C4 levels, especially at the time of presentation²⁴; recurrent glandular swelling; palpable purpura; and increased IgM levels.^{24,25} Such patients require close observation and monitoring for malignant changes.²⁵ A recent study in Sweden and a meta-analysis found the relative risk for lymphoma in patients with primary SS to be between 16 and 18 compared with the general population.^{26,27} Infants of mothers with SS with a high titer of antibodies to SSA/Ro have an increased risk of congenital heart block.

Pathogenesis

Recent evidence suggests that glandular epithelial cells play a central role in the pathogenesis of SS.²⁸ The glandular epithelial cells found in patients with SS are immunologically activated, expressing MHC class I and II molecules and B7 costimulatory molecules. These epithelial cells release proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines that attract lymphocytes into the affected glands, producing the characteristic periductal, focal, lymphocytic infiltrate with T_H cells, B cells, and plasma cells observed in SS. The initial event that stimulates the activation of these glandular epithelial cells is unknown, but persistent viral infections might play a role.²⁹ Chronic HIV and hepatitis C infection can lead to a glandular pathology similar to that found in patients with idiopathic SS, and patients infected with such viruses often have sicca symptoms and glandular swelling.

Diagnosis

Antibodies to Ro/SSA and La/SSB are the best-characterized serologic features of SS. Anti-La antibodies are almost invariably accompanied by anti-Ro antibodies because of the physical association of these molecules in Ro/La ribonucleoprotein particles, but anti-Ro antibodies frequently occur in the absence of anti-La antibodies. Anti-Ro antibodies are present in approximately 70% and anti-La antibodies in 40% of patients with primary SS. Anti-thyroid microsomal and anti-gastric parietal cell antibodies are seen in a third of patients with primary and secondary SS. Other antibodies reported in patients with SS include perinuclear antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies and antibodies directed against carbonic anhydrase, proteasomal subunits, α -fodrin, and the muscarinic M3 receptor.³⁰ Positive test results for ANA and RF are present in 60% to 80%, and polyclonal hypergammaglobulinemia is demonstrable in 50% of patients with primary SS.

Diagnosis of primary SS according to the current American European Consensus Group criteria requires that at least 4 of the following 6 criteria be present: subjective xerophthalmia, subjective xerostomia, objective tests of xerophthalmia, objective evidence of salivary gland dysfunction, presence of either anti-Ro/SSA or anti-La/SSB antibodies, and histopathologic criteria for SS on minor salivary gland biopsy. One of the 4 criteria must be either positive by means of serology or positive by means of histopathology.³¹ Xerophthalmia is often demonstrated by using the Schirmer test, in which a standardized strip of filter paper is placed for 5 minutes between the eyeball and the lateral part of the inferior eyelid. The test result is positive when the wetting is 5 mm or less in 5 minutes. Saliva production tests, the results of which are considered positive when 1.5 mL or less of whole saliva is collected in 15 minutes, although highly specific for SS, are rarely done in clinical practice.

Treatment

The mainstay of treatment of dry eye disease in patients with SS is lubrication with a variety of artificial tear supplements. Recently, topical cyclosporine 0.05% emulsion has been approved for and shown to be effective in patients with decreased tear production caused by inflammation, including those with SS. In patients with inadequate response to artificial tears, punctal occlusion performed by an ophthalmologist might help retain the instilled artificial tears. Attention to dental hygiene and use of topical fluorides might retard dental caries and periodontal disease. Orally administered secretagogues improve dry mouth symptoms better than dry eye symptoms, and their use is mainly limited by their cholinergic side effects of sweating and diarrhea. Pilocarpine, the first approved secretagogue for SS, was shown in a prospective, randomized clinical trial to be effective in improving symptoms of dry mouth, with a smaller effect on symptoms of dry eye.³² Cevimeline, another secretagogue, might be better tolerated than pilocarpine and is effective in treating symptoms of both dry eyes and mouth.³³

Arthralgias might respond to nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents or antimalarial agents. Systemic steroids and cytotoxics are mainly used for treatment of extraglandular complications, such as vasculitis, pulmonary disease, and neurologic involvement. Two randomized controlled trials, one with infliximab and another with etanercept, showed a lack of efficacy of these TNF antagonists in patients with primary SS.^{24,25} Recently, rituximab, an anti-CD20 mAb, has shown efficacy in the treatment of primary SS in 3 open-label studies and 1 randomized controlled trial, indicating that B-cell modulation might be a promising new treatment strategy for this disease.^{26,34,35}

SCL

General information

Scl (also called systemic sclerosis) is a systemic disorder characterized by excess collagen deposition in the skin and viscera, along with vascular abnormalities, including vasospasm and microvascular occlusion. There are 2 subsets of Scl with differing clinical presentations and prognosis: limited and diffuse Scl. A localized form of disease can occur, and there are several Scl-like disorders that must be distinguished from Scl (Table IV). Scl has a peak age at onset of 35 to 65 years and a female/male ratio of approximately 3:1.

Clinical features

The hallmark of both limited and diffuse Scl is thickening of the skin. In limited disease this is gradual in onset and, by definition, is limited to the hands, face, forearms, and feet (Table V). In diffuse disease both the pace and extent of skin

TABLE IV. Classification of Scl

Systemic sclerosis	
Diffuse Scl	
Limited Scl	
Localized Scl	
Morphea Scl	
Linear Scl	
Scl-like syndromes	
Graft-versus-host disease	
Diabetic cheiroarthropathy	
Eosinophilic fasciitis	
Scleredema	
POEMS syndrome	
Carcinoid	
Drug induced	
Bleomycin	
Tryptophan	
Occupational and environmental	
Silica	
Solvents	
Trichlorethylene	
Perchlorethylene	
Vinyl chloride	
Toxic oil	
Nephrogenic systemic fibrosis	

POEMS, Polyneuropathy, organomegaly, endocrinopathy/edema, M-protein, and skin abnormalities.

thickening are more extreme, with involvement of the entire trunk and upper and lower extremities. Calcinosis and telangiectasias occur in both forms of the disease but later in diffuse disease. Musculoskeletal features of this disease include acro-osteolysis, myositis, and severe flexion contractures from skin and tendon involvement, particularly in diffuse disease.

Raynaud phenomenon is nearly universal among patients with Scl. In limited disease it can precede skin changes by months to years, but in diffuse disease the onset of both symptoms is usually nearly simultaneous. Raynaud phenomenon occurs in 10% to 20% of the general population, most of whom have no underlying or associated disorder. The differential diagnosis includes Scl and other connective tissue diseases; exposure to percussive or vibratory equipment; drugs, including ergots and sympathomimetics; and cryoglobulinemia.

Esophageal dysmotility is the most common gastrointestinal manifestation and can present with dysphagia, reflux, or stricture. Decreased small-intestine motility can also occur, resulting in bacterial overgrowth, diarrhea, and malabsorption. Large-intestine involvement presents as constipation or pseudo-obstruction.

Pulmonary parenchymal fibrosis is common but often asymptomatic and occurs in both forms of the disease. Approximately 10% to 30% of patients experience pulmonary hypertension, more commonly in those with limited disease. Cardiac involvement includes arrhythmias, microvascular ischemia, and congestive heart failure. Patients with diffuse Scl are at risk for "renal crisis," with hypertension, microangiopathy, and renal insufficiency without nephritis. Cardiopulmonary disease is the most common cause of death in both forms of Scl.

Immunologic features

The pathogenesis of Scl is unknown, but immune mechanisms appear to play a role. Polyclonal hypergammaglobulinemia is common. Approximately 80% of patients have ANA in a

TABLE V. Comparison of lir	mited and diffuse Scl
----------------------------	-----------------------

Manifestation	Limited	Diffuse
Site of skin involvement	Distal and face only	Distal and proximal
Pace of skin involvement	Slow	Rapid
Telangiectasias	+++	+ (late)
Calcinosis	+++	+ (late)
Tendon friction rubs	0	+++ (early)
Pulmonary hypertension	++	(+/-)
"Renal crisis"	0	++
ACA	+++	0
Survival (10 y)	>70%	<50%

centromere or nucleolar pattern. Anticentromere antibody (ACA) is strongly associated with limited disease; anti–Scl-70 is more common with diffuse disease. Antibody to RNA polymerase III is strongly associated with renal crisis. There is an increased frequency of other autoimmune disorders, including hypothyroidism, primary biliary cirrhosis, and SS.

Microvascular occlusion is another hallmark of this disease. Endothelial cell activation results in increased levels of IL-1, which upregulates adhesion molecule expression. Platelet activation causes release of connective tissue growth factor, fibroblast-activating factor, platelet-derived growth factor, and TGF- β . TGF- β stimulates endothelin and fibroblast synthesis. Fibroblasts proliferate abnormally and also secrete increased amounts of collagen and fibronectin. Levels of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase 1, an inhibitor of procollagenase, are increased, resulting in decreased remodeling of tissue collagen matrix. The net result is an overproduction of collagen, endothelial fibrosis, and relative tissue ischemia.

Diagnosis

The diagnosis of Scl is made on clinical grounds, with Raynaud phenomenon and skin thickening as diagnostic clues. ACA or anti–Scl-70 antibody testing can be used to confirm the clinical suspicion. Skin biopsy is rarely needed. Occasionally, the diagnosis of "scleroderma sine scleroderma" is made in the setting of Raynaud phenomenon and severe esophageal dysmotility without skin thickening, particularly if ACA or anti–SCL-70 is present. Baseline and periodic pulmonary function tests and echocardiograms are useful in monitoring disease and guiding treatment.

Treatment

Treatment of patients with Scl is symptomatic and problem oriented. Management of Raynaud phenomenon includes avoiding cold exposure, nicotine, caffeine, and sympathomimetics. Raynaud phenomenon might respond partially to vasodilators, including calcium-channel blockers. Losartan and sildenafil might also be useful. Ischemic digital ulcers can be managed with cervical sympathetic blockade; prostacyclin infusion; phosphodiesterase-5 inhibitors, such as sildenafil; and meticulous local skin care. Arthritis and serositis generally respond to NSAIDs, which must be used cautiously. Corticosteroids are reserved for resistant symptoms. Use of moderate- to high-dose steroids might increase the risk of hypertensive crisis. This complication is treated with angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors. Proton pump inhibitors are used for esophageal symptoms and should be prescribed to all patients because of
TABLE VI.	Myositis-s	pecific auto	pantibodies
-----------	------------	--------------	-------------

i			
Autoantibody	Associated clinical manifestations	Response to therapy	Frequency in myositis
Antisynthetase (anti–Jo-1 is most common)	Antisynthetase syndrome: myositis, arthritis, fever, interstitial lung disease, "mechanic's hands," Raynaud phenomenon	Moderate	20% to 30%
Anti-SRP	Myalgias and severe weakness with cardiac involvement	Poor	<5%
Anti-Mi-2	Classic dermatomyositis	Good	5% to 10%

SRP, Signal recognition particle.

the high frequency of reflux and aspiration. Promotility agents can also be added. There is no definitive treatment for the skin thickening. Occupational therapy is of value in maintaining hand function. Pulmonary hypertension might respond to prostacyclin analogs, phosphodiesterase 5 inhibitors, or the endothelin 1 receptor blocker bosentan.³⁶ Patients with inflammatory interstitial lung disease might derive modest benefit from treatment with cyclophosphamide.³⁷

POLYMYOSITIS, DERMATOMYOSITIS, AND INCLUSION BODY MYOSITIS General information

PM, DM, and inclusion-body myositis (IBM) are the major distinct forms of idiopathic inflammatory myopathies.³⁸ These diseases are characterized by inflammation and weakness of skeletal muscle. The inflammatory myopathies are rare, with an incidence of approximately 1 in 100,000. Other categories of inflammatory myopathies include DM of childhood, PM and DM associated with neoplasia, and PM or DM associated with connective-tissue diseases, such as Scl, SLE, and mixed connective tissue disease.

Clinical features

PM and DM affect women more often than men, usually after the second decade of life. These inflammatory myopathies cause muscle weakness that is proximal and symmetric and progresses over weeks to months. Patients typically have difficulty climbing stairs, rising from a chair, or lifting objects above their heads. Neck flexor weakness or dysphagia can occur, but facial or ocular muscle involvement is rare. Systemic manifestations (fatigue, anorexia, and fever) are common. Up to 50% of patients have extramuscular involvement, usually cardiac (conduction defects and cardiomyopathy) or pulmonary (alveolitis and respiratory muscle weakness).

DM has skin findings that distinguish it from other myopathies. A lilac discoloration of the eyelids (heliotrope rash), often with periorbital edema, and erythematous papules over the knuckles (Gottron sign), elbows, knees, and ankles are characteristic. The DM lesions of the elbows and knees can resemble psoriasis. A macular rash of the face or upper anterior chest (V sign), upper back, or shoulders (shawl sign) is also seen in DM and is frequently photosensitive. Dilated nailfold capillary loops at the base of the fingernails can be visualized with a handheld ophthalmoscope set at +40 diopters. The skin of the fingers might be rough and cracked, with dark, "dirty" lines

("mechanic's hands"). Skin lesions can exist without evidence of muscle weakness (amyopathic DM).

The antisynthetase syndrome of DM or PM is characterized by some or all of the following manifestations in the setting of antisynthetase antibody positivity: acute onset of disease, constitutional symptoms, interstitial lung disease, inflammatory arthritis, mechanic's hands, rash, and Raynaud phenomenon. Myositis can be mild or even absent in some patients with this syndrome.

As opposed to PM and DM, IBM is more common after age 50 years and affects men twice as often as women. IBM commonly presents with weakness and atrophy that might be distal and asymmetric and progresses over months to years. This type of myopathy does not respond to treatment as well as PM, but stabilization or modest improvement of muscle weakness can sometimes be achieved.

The association between myopathies and cancer is stronger with DM than with PM; multiple studies have demonstrated an increased malignancy incidence in both patients with DM and those with PM. An appropriate workup includes a thorough history and physical examination, including pelvic examinations for women and age-appropriate malignancy screenings for the breast, colon, and prostate. Whereas most experts agree that an exhaustive search for occult malignancy is not indicated, one group reported 11 malignancies in 24 patients who underwent computed tomographic scans of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis after the diagnosis of DM or PM.³⁹ This finding highlighted the concept that primary DM and PM might be clinically difficult to distinguish from malignancy-associated PM/DM and that a thorough evaluation is warranted in the appropriate setting. Furthermore, malignancy risks continued to be increased 3 years after the PM/DM diagnosis, necessitating ongoing close monitoring during this period.

DM is by far the most common inflammatory myopathy in children. Up to 40% of children with DM have calcinosis of the skin and muscle.

Immunologic features

Muscle biopsy specimens from patients with PM reveal CD8⁺ T-cell infiltrates in the endomysium. In contrast, muscles affected by DM show CD4⁺ T-cell and B-cell infiltrates in the perimysium and perivascular area. DM appears to be a vasculopathy with immune complex deposition and the complement membrane attack complex in vessel walls.

Recently, dendritic cells have been identified by means of immunohistochemistry in muscle biopsy specimens of inflammatory myopathies.⁴⁰ These cells are the professional antigenpresenting cells and might play a central role in recruiting T and B cells and promoting their activation. Furthermore, cytokine profiling of inflammatory myositic lesions revealed an interferon signature, which is consistent with the hypothesis that dendritic cell activation is one major pathogenic step in inflammatory myositis. Lastly, autoantibodies, such as myositis-specific antibodies, might be an epiphenomenon associated with dendritic cell activation.

Nevertheless, myositis-specific autoantibodies define subgroups of patients with more uniform clinical features and prognosis (Table VI).^{41,42} Although these autoantibodies are specifically increased in patients with inflammatory myopathies, they target ubiquitous antigens. These autoantibodies can be found in patients before the development of weakness, and their titers can vary with disease activity. However, there is no direct evidence to support a pathogenic role. The most prevalent myositis-specific antibodies are targeted to aminoacyl-tRNA synthetases. The most common of the antisynthetases is the anti-Jo-1 antibody. Other well-characterized antibodies include the anti-signal recognition particle that targets a cytoplasmic ribonucleoprotein complex and is associated with cardiac involvement and poor prognosis. In addition, anti-Mi-2, which targets a helicase involved in regulating transcription, is associated with classic DM skin manifestations. Other immunologic features include the presence of ANA, increased levels of immunoglobulins in the serum, and the infiltration of muscle by lymphocytes.

Diagnosis

The diagnosis of PM and DM is based on history and physical examination, focusing on identifying proximal muscle weakness, and on the laboratory markers of muscle damage, especially creatine kinase. Electromyography reveals changes characteristic of myopathy, such as insertional irritability, positive sharp waves, fibrillations, and polyphasic small-amplitude muscle unit potentials. A common approach is to perform electromyography unilaterally and then obtain muscle biopsy specimens on the contralateral side in the muscle groups with the most abnormal findings to avoid the artifact of inflammatory cells in the muscle into which an electromyographic needle has been inserted. Alternatively, MRI can be used to direct muscle biopsy because it can demonstrate areas of active muscle inflammation, thus reducing the risk of sampling error. A muscle biopsy specimen with inflammatory cells, fibrosis, necrosis, regeneration, and atrophy of muscle cells confirms the diagnosis of PM. The biopsy specimen in patients with DM is more likely to demonstrate perivascular infiltration of T and B lymphocytes and perifascicular atrophy. With IBM, light microscopy shows basophil-rimmed vacuoles, and electron microscopy demonstrates cytoplasmic inclusions.

Treatment

Corticosteroids are the mainstay of treatment.⁴³ Initial daily prednisone doses of up to 100 mg are used and are tapered according to clinical response, serum creatine kinase levels, and side effects. Methotrexate and azathioprine are used as steroid-sparing agents, often being initiated simultaneously with high-dose corticosteroids or because of inadequate response. Up to 90% of patients with PM/DM have at least a partial response to treatment. IBM is also treated with prednisone, methotrexate, and azathioprine but with more modest expectations for clinical improvement.

In patients with resistant disease despite corticosteroids and methotrexate or azathioprine, successful treatment has been reported with the B cell–depleting drug rituximab. An alternative regimen includes IVIG infusions in addition to corticosteroid therapy. In patients with refractory PM or DM with interstitial lung disease, tacrolimus or cyclosporine can be used. Other alternative therapies for resistant disease include mycophenolate mofetil or cyclophosphamide.⁴³

REFERENCES

- Choy EH, Panayi GS. Cytokine pathways and joint inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2001;344:907-16.
- 2. Lee DM, Weinblatt ME. Rheumatoid arthritis. Lancet 2001;358:903-11.
- Guidelines for the management of rheumatoid arthritis 2002 update. American College of Rheumatology subcommittee on rheumatoid arthritis guidelines. Arthritis Rheum 2002;46:328-46.
- DeKeyser F, Elewaut D, DeVos M, DeVlam K, Cuvelier C, Mielants H, et al. Bowel inflammation and the spondyloarthropathies. Rheum Dis Clin North Am 1998;24:785-813.
- Orchard TR, Thiyagaraja S, Welsh KI, Wordsworth BP, Hill Gaston JS, Jewell DP. Clinical phenotype is related to HLA genotype in the peripheral arthropathies of inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 2000;118:274-8.
- Radtke M, Reich K, Blome C, Rustenbach S, Augustin M. Prevalence and clinical features of psoriatic arthritis and joint complaints in 2009 patients with psoriasis: results of a German national survey. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2009;23:683-91.
- Hammer RE, Maika SD, Richardson JA, Tang JP, Taurog JD. Spontaneous inflammatory disease in transgenic rats expressing HLA-B27 and human beta 2 m: an animal model of HLA-B27-associated human disorders. Cell 1990;63:1099-112.
- Taurog JD, Richardson JA, Croft JT, Simmons WA, Zhou M, Fernandez-Sueiro JL, et al. The germfree state prevents development of gut and joint inflammatory disease in HLA-B27 transgenic rats. J Exp Med 1994;180:2359-64.
- Dougados M, van der Linden S, Juhlin R, Huitfeldt B, Amor B, Calin A, et al. The European Spondylarthropathy Study Group preliminary criteria for the classification of spondylarthropathy. Arthritis Rheum 1991;34:1218-27.
- van der Heijde D, Landewe R, Einstein S, Ory P, Vosse D, Ni L, et al. Radiographic progression of ankylosing spondylitis after up to two years of treatment with etanercept. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:1324-31.
- van der Heijde D, Landewe R, Baraliakos X, Houben H, van Tubergen A, Williamson P, et al. Radiographic findings following two years of infliximab therapy in patients with ankylosing spondylitis. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:3063-70.
- Zochling J, van der Heijde D, Burgos-Vargas R, Collantes E, Davis JC Jr, Dijkmans B, et al. ASAS/EULAR recommendations for the management of ankylosing spondylitis. Ann Rheum Dis 2006;65:442-52.
- Ad ACR. Hoc Committee on SLE Guidelines. Guidelines for referral and management of SLE in adults. Arthritis Rheum 1999;42:1785-95.
- Kavanaugh A, Tomar R, Reveille J, Solomon DH, Homburger HA. Guidelines for clinical use of the antinuclear antibody test and tests for specific autoantibodies to nuclear antigens. American College of Pathologists. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2000;124:71-81.
- Miyakis S, Lockshin MD, Atsumi T, Branch DW, Brey RL, Cervera R, et al. International consensus statement on an update of the classification criteria for definite antiphospholipid syndrome (APS). J Thromb Haemost 2006;4:295-306.
- Lim W, Crowther MA, Eikelboom JW. Management of antiphospholipid antibody syndrome: a systematic review. JAMA 2006;295:1050-7.
- Jonsson RBS, Gordon TP. Arthritis and allied conditions. In: Koopman WJ, editor. Sjogren's syndrome. 15th ed Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams and Wilkins; 2005. p. 1681-705.
- The Definition and Classification of Dry Eye Disease: Report of the Definition and Classification Subcommittee of the International Dry Eye Workshop (2007). Ocul Surf 2007;5:75-92.
- Parke AL. Pulmonary manifestations of primary Sjogren's syndrome. Rheum Dis Clin North Am 2008;34:907-20.
- Ito I, Nagai S, Kitaichi M, Nicholson AG, Johkoh T, Noma S. Pulmonary manifestations of primary Sjogren's syndrome: a clinical, radiologic and pathologic study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:632-8.
- Segal B, Carpenter A, Walk D. Involvement of nervous system pathways in primary Sjogren's syndrome. Rheum Dis Clin North Am 2008;34:885-906.
- Anderson LG, Talal N. The spectrum of benign to malignant lymphoproliferation in Sjogren's syndrome. Clin Exp Immunol 1972;10:199-221.
- Mariette X. Lymphomas in patients with Sjogren's syndrome: review of the literature and physiopathologic hypothesis. Leuk Lymphoma 1999;33:93-9.
- Theander E, Manthorpe R, Jacobsson LT. Mortality and causes of death in primary Sjogren's syndrome: a prospective cohort study. Arthritis Rheum 2004;50:1262-9.

- Ioannidis JP, Vassiliou VA, Moutsopoulos HM. Long-term risk of mortality and lymphoproliferative disease and predictive classification of primary Sjogren's syndrome. Arthritis Rheum 2002;46:741-7.
- Theander E, Henriksson G, Ljungberg O, Mandl T, Manthorpe R, Jacobsson LT. Lymphoma and other malignancies in primary Sjogren's syndrome: a cohort study on cancer incidence and lymphoma predictors. Ann Rheum Dis 2006;65:796-803.
- Zintzaras E, Voulgarelis M, Moutsopoulos HM. The risk of lymphoma development in autoimmune diseases: a meta-analysis. Arch Intern Med 2005;165:2337-44.
- Mitsias DI, Kapsogeorgou EK, Moutsopoulos HM. The role of epithelial cells in the initiation and perpetuation of autoimmune lesions: lessons from Sjogren's syndrome (autoimmune epithelitis). Lupus 2006;15:255-61.
- Ramos-Casals M, Garcia-Carrasco M. Brito Zeron MP, Cervera R, Font J. Viral etiopathogenesis of Sjogren's syndrome: role of the hepatitis C virus. Autoimmun Rev 2002;1:238-43.
- Jonsson R, Haga H, Gordon T. Current concepts on diagnosis, autoantibodies and therapy in Sjogren's syndrome. Scand J Rheumatol 2000;29:341-8.
- 31. Vitali C, Bombardieri S, Jonsson R, Moutsopoulos HM, Alexander EL, Carsons SE, et al. Classification criteria for Sjogren's syndrome: a revised version of the European criteria proposed by the American-European Consensus Group. Ann Rheum Dis 2002;61:554-8.
- 32. Vivino FB, Al-Hashimi I, Khan Z, LeVeque FG, Salisbury PL 3rd, Tran-Johnson TK, et al. Pilocarpine tablets for the treatment of dry mouth and dry eye symptoms in patients with Sjogren syndrome: a randomized, placebo-controlled, fixed-dose, multicenter trial. P92-01 Study Group. Arch Intern Med 1999;159:174-81.
- Petrone D, Condemi JJ, Fife R, Gluck O, Cohen S, Dalgin P. A double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled study of cevimeline in Sjogren's syndrome patients with xerostomia and keratoconjunctivitis sicca. Arthritis Rheum 2002;46:748-54.

- 34. Seror R, Sordet C, Guillevin L, Hachulla E, Masson C, Ittah M, et al. Tolerance and efficacy of rituximab and changes in serum B cell biomarkers in patients with systemic complications of primary Sjogren's syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis 2007;66: 351-7.
- 35. Dass S, Bowman SJ, Vital EM, Ikeda K, Pease CT, Hamburger J, et al. Reduction of fatigue in Sjogren syndrome with rituximab: results of a randomised, doubleblind, placebo-controlled pilot study. Ann Rheum Dis 2008;67:1541-4.
- Denton CP, Pope JE, Peter HH. Tracleer use in PAH associated with scleroderma and connective tissue diseases (TRUST) investigators. Ann Rheum Dis 2008;67:1222-8.
- Tashkin DP, Elashoff R, Clements PJ, Goldin J, Roth MD, Furst DE, et al. Cyclophosphamide versus placebo in scleroderma lung disease. N Engl J Med 2006;354: 2655-66.
- Dalakas MC. Polymyositis, dermatomyositis and inclusion-body myositis. N Engl J Med 1991;1991:1487-98.
- Sparsa A, Liozon E, Herrmann F, Ly K, Lebrun V, Soria P, et al. Routine vs extensive malignancy search for adult dermatomyositis and polymyositis: a study of 40 patients. Arch Dermatol 2002;138:885-90.
- de Padilla CM, Reed AM. Dendritic cells and the immunopathogenesis of idiopathic inflammatory myopathies. Curr Opin Rheumatol 2008;20:669-74.
- Hengstman GJD, van Engelen BGM, Vree WTM. Myositis-specific autoantibodies: overview and recent developments. Curr Opin Rheumatol 2001;13:476-82.
- 42. Love LA, Leff RL, Fraser DD, Targoff IN, Dalakas M, Plotz PH, et al. A new approach to the classification of idiopathic inflammatory myopathy: myositis-specific autoantibodies define useful homogenous patient groups. Medicine (Baltimore) 1991;70:360-74.
- Wiendl H. Idiopathic inflammatory myopathies: current and future therapeutic options. Neurotherapeutics 2008;5:548-57.

Carol A. Langford, MD, MHS Cleveland, Ohio

Vasculitis is defined by the presence of blood vessel inflammation. It can be observed in a wide variety of settings, which can be broadly grouped as secondary vasculitides, which occur in association with an underlying disease or trigger, or primary vasculitides, in which vasculitis is occurring for as-vet unknown causes. The primary systemic vasculitides comprise a range of disease entities that are uniquely identified by their clinical, histopathologic, and therapeutic characteristics. Individual diseases predominantly affect blood vessels of a particular size, which influences their clinical manifestations and has been used in their classification. The vasculitides can also differ in their severity, extending from self-limited illnesses to those that can be life-threatening in the absence of prompt initiation of treatment. Immunosuppressive agents are used to treat many vasculitic diseases. Although such approaches can be effective, the patient's long-term course can be influenced by organ damage from their initial presentation, disease relapses, and medication toxicity. Recent investigations have focused on understanding disease pathophysiology and the exploration of novel therapeutic approaches. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S216-25.)

Key words: Vasculitis, arteritis, antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody, granuloma, glucocorticoid, cyclophosphamide

Vasculitis is characterized by histologic evidence of blood vessel inflammation. When vasculitis occurs, it can lead to blood vessel stenosis/occlusion, causing organ ischemia or thinning of the blood vessel and resulting in aneurysm formation or hemorrhage. Vasculitis can be thought of in 2 broad categories: secondary vasculitides, in which blood vessel inflammation occurs in association with an underlying disease or exposure, or primary vasculitides, which are entities of unknown cause in which vasculitis is the pathologic basis of tissue injury. This review will focus on the clinical features, diagnosis, and treatment of the primary vasculitic diseases.

CLASSIFICATION

The first account of a patient who had a noninfectious vasculitis was made in 1866, when Kussmaul and Maier published a detailed report of a disorder characterized by nodular inflammation of the muscular arteries. They named this disease periarteritis nodosa, which later also became referred to as polyarteritis

Reprint requests: Carol A. Langford, MD, MHS, Center for Vasculitis Care and Research, Department of Rheumatic and Immunologic Diseases, Cleveland Clinic, 9500 Euclid Ave, A50, Cleveland OH 44195. E-mail: langfoc@ccf.org.

0091-6749/\$36.00

@ 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.07.002

Abbreviat	tions used
ANCA:	Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies
AZA:	Azathioprine
CHCC:	Chapel Hill Consensus Conference
CNS:	Central nervous system
CSS:	Churg-Strauss syndrome
CYC:	Cyclophosphamide
GACNS:	Granulomatous angiitis of the central nervous system
GCA:	Giant cell arteritis
HCV:	Hepatitis C virus
HSP:	Henoch-Schönlein purpura
MPA:	Microscopic polyangiitis
MPO:	Myeloperoxidase
MTX:	Methotrexate
PACNS:	Primary angiitis of the central nervous system
PAN:	Polyarteritis nodosa
PMR:	Polymyalgia rheumatica
PR3:	Proteinase 3
TAK:	Takayasu arteritis
WG:	Wegener granulomatosis

nodosa (PAN). The description of other necrotizing vasculitides followed, and in 1952, Zeek proposed the first classification system. The nomenclature and classification of the vasculitides has remained an evolving process as our knowledge about these diseases has grown. In 1990, the American College of Rheumatology introduced classification criteria for 7 forms of vasculitis to provide a standard way to describe groups of patients in therapeutic, epidemiologic, or other studies.¹ This was followed in 1994 by a proposal of uniform terms and definitions for the most common forms of vasculitis at the Chapel Hill Consensus Conference (CHCC; Table I).² Although these both represented advancements in standardization for the vasculitic diseases, they were not intended and should not be used for the purposes of diagnosing the individual patient.

PATHOPHYSIOLOGY AND ANTINEUTROPHIL CYTOPLASMIC ANTIBODIES

The pathophysiology of the vasculitides remains poorly understood and can vary between different diseases.^{3,4} Clinical and laboratory-based evidence has supported the hypothesis that immunologic mechanisms appear to play an active role in mediating the necrotizing inflammation of blood vessels. Although the primary events that initiate this process remain largely unknown, recent investigators have brought us closer to understanding some of the critical pathways involved in disease and provided a rationale for the study of novel therapeutic agents (Table II).

Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies (ANCA) have been a prominent focus of study in the vasculitides, not only for their possible influence in disease pathogenesis but also for their clinical applications. Two types of ANCA have been identified in patients with vasculitis: ANCA directed against the neutrophil serine protease proteinase 3 (PR3), which cause a

From the Center for Vasculitis Care and Research, Department of Rheumatic and Immunologic Diseases, Cleveland Clinic.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: C. A. Langford has received research support from Genentech and Bristol-Myers Squibb and is on the Professional Meetings Subcommittee for the American College of Rheumatology.

Received for publication May 29, 2009; revised June 29, 2009; accepted for publication July 1, 2009.

Large-vessel vasculitis	
Giant cell (temporal) arteritis	Granulomatous arteritis of the aorta and its major branches with a predilection for the extracranial branches of the carotid artery: often involves the temporal artery, usually occurs in patients older than 50 y, and often is associated with PMR.
TAK	Granulomatous inflammation of the aorta and its major branches: usually occurs in patients younger than 50 y.
Medium-sized vessel vasculitis	
PAN	Necrotizing inflammation of medium-sized or small arteries without glomerulonephritis or (classic PAN) vasculitis in arterioles, capillaries, or venules.
Kawasaki disease	Arteritis involving large, medium, and small arteries, and associated with mucocutaneous lymph node syndrome: coronary arteries are often involved, aorta and veins might be involved, and usually occurs in children.
Small-vessel vasculitis	
WG	Granulomatous inflammation involving the respiratory tract and necrotizing vasculitis affecting small- to medium-sized vessels (eg, capillaries, venules, arterioles, and arteries): necrotizing glomerulonephritis is common.
CSS	Eosinophil-rich and granulomatous inflammation involving the respiratory tract and necrotizing vasculitis affecting small- to medium-sized vessels often associated with asthma and eosinophilia.
MPA	Necrotizing vasculitis with few or no immune deposits affecting small vessels (ie, capillaries, [microscopic polyarteritis] venules, or arterioles): necrotizing arteritis involving small- and medium-sized arteries might be present, necrotizing glomerulonephritis is very common, and pulmonary capillaritis often occurs.
HSP	Vasculitis with IgA-dominant immune deposits affecting small vessels (ie, capillaries, venules, or arterioles): typically involves skin, gut, and glomeruli and is associated with arthralgias or arthritis.
Essential cryoglobulinemic vasculitis	Vasculitis with cryoglobulin immune deposits affecting small vessels (ie, capillaries, venules, or arterioles) and associated with cryoglobulins in serum: skin and glomeruli are often involved.
Cutaneous leukocytoclastic vasculitis	Isolated cutaneous leukocytoclastic angiitis without systemic vasculitis or glomerulonephritis.

Adapted from Jennette et al.2

cytoplasmic immunofluorescence pattern (cANCA) on ethanolfixed neutrophils, and ANCA directed against the neutrophil enzyme myeloperoxidase (MPO), which result in a perinuclear immunofluorescence pattern (pANCA).⁵ Because the methodology of testing can influence the interpretation, ANCA positivity determined by means of indirect immunofluorescence should be corroborated with antigen-specific testing for PR3 and MPO.

The strongest association of a disease with ANCA has been that between Wegener granulomatosis (WG) and PR3-cANCA. Although ANCA have also been described with variable frequency in other vasculitic diseases, in particular microscopic polyangiitis (MPA) and, to a lesser degree, Churg-Strauss syndrome (CSS) (Table III), many forms of vasculitis are not associated with circulating ANCA. ANCA can also be seen in association with other entities, including infection, inflammatory bowel disease, and other connective tissue diseases. In these settings ANCA are typically positive, as determined by means of indirect immunofluorescence, but negative for PR3, MPO, or both, as determined by means of antigen-specific testing, which emphasizes the importance of testing with both methodologies.

In patients with WG, the sensitivity of PR3-cANCA has been reported to be 28% to 92%, whereas specificity has been reproducibly high, ranging from 80% to 100%.⁵ This raised the question as to whether ANCA measurement can be used in place of tissue biopsy for diagnosing WG. In patients with sinusitis, an active urine sediment, and pulmonary disease in which infection has been excluded, the predictive value of PR3-cANCA for WG can exceed 90%.⁶ However, for other clinical presentations in which the prevalence of WG would be low, the predictive value of ANCAs is insufficient to justify the initiation of toxic therapy in the absence of a tissue diagnosis.

ANCA levels will vary during the course of WG, and from cohort studies, it was observed that patients with active disease

TABLE II. Potential mechanisms of vessel damage in selected

 primary vasculitis syndromes

Immune complex formation
PAN-like vasculitis associated with hepatitis B
HSP
Cryoglobulinemic vasculitis
Production of ANCA
WG
MPA
CSS
Pathogenic T-lymphocyte responses and granuloma formation
GCA
ТАК
WG
CSS

had higher levels of ANCA compared with those who were in remission. However, changes in sequential ANCA measurements in an individual patient have not been found to be a reliable disease biomarker. In the largest prospective study published to date, increases in ANCA levels were not associated with relapse, and only 43% relapsed within 1 year of an increase in ANCA levels.⁷ Given the toxicity of therapy, an increasing ANCA titer should not be used as the sole basis to start or increase immuno-suppressive therapy.

INDIVIDUAL VASCULITIC DISEASES Giant cell arteritis

Giant cell arteritis (GCA), which has also been known as *temporal arteritis*, is a granulomatous, large-vessel vasculitis that preferentially affects the extracranial branches of the carotid artery.⁸ It is the most common form of systemic vasculitis that

Characteristic	WG	MPA	PAN	CSS
Upper airways disease	95%	No	No	50% to 60%
Pulmonary disease				
Asthma	No	No	No	90% to 100%
Radiographic nodule/infiltrates	70% to 85%	15% to 70%	No	40% to 70%
Alveolar hemorrhage	5% to 15%	10% to 50%	No	<5%
Glomerulonephritis	70% to 80%	75% to 90%	No	10% to 40%
Gastrointestinal	<5%	30%	14% to 53%	30% to 50%
Nervous system				
Peripheral	40% to 50%	60% to 70%	38% to 72%	70% to 80%
Central	5% to 10%	10% to 15%	3% to 30%	5% to 30%
Cardiac	10% to 25%	10% to 15%	5% to 30%	10% to 40%
Ocular	50% to 60%	<5%	<5%	<5%
Arthralgia/arthritis	60% to 70%	40% to 60%	50% to 75%	40% to 50%
Genitourinary	<2%	<5%	5% to 10%	<2%
Skin	40% to 50%	50% to 65%	28% to 60%	50% to 55%
ANCA				
PR3-cANCA	75% to 90%	10% to 50%	Rare	3% to 35%
MPO-pANCA	5% to 20%	50% to 80%	Rare	2% to 50%

TABLE III. Clinical comparison of 4 forms of systemic vasculitis affecting small-sized vessels, medium-sized vessels, or both

affects human subjects, with an incidence of 18.8 cases per 100,000 persons in Olmsted County, Minnesota. GCA occurs almost exclusively in persons older than 50 years at a female/male ratio of up to 2:1 and is observed predominantly in persons of European ancestry.

GCA can be thought of as having 4 phenotypes that can occur alone, together, or sequentially and include cranial disease, polymyalgia rheumatica (PMR), systemic inflammatory disease, and large-vessel involvement. The most common presenting symptoms of GCA include headache, jaw or tongue claudication, scalp tenderness, weight loss, or fever (Table IV).9 PMR, which is characterized by aching and morning stiffness in the proximal muscles of the shoulder and hip girdles, can occur in isolation but is also seen in 40% to 60% of patients with GCA. Cranial ischemic complications can occur as a result of vascular occlusion causing tissue infarction. Of these, the most dreaded complication is vision loss, which can occur in 14% of patients and is caused by optic nerve ischemia from arteritis involving vessels of the ocular circulation. Large-vessel involvement of the aorta or its primary branches occurs in 27% of cases and can present with limb claudication or complications related to an aortic aneurysm.10

The suspicion of GCA is raised by clinical features together with an increased erythrocyte sedimentation rate, which occurs in more than 80% of patients. The diagnosis is confirmed by means of temporal artery biopsy, which demonstrates a panmural mononuclear cell infiltration that can be granulomatous with histiocytes and giant cells. To increase yield, the length of the biopsy specimen should be at least 3 to 5 cm and sampled at multiple levels. Temporal artery biopsy specimens are positive in 50% to 80% of cases, and if the first biopsy specimen is negative, consideration should be given to a biopsy of the contralateral artery. In patients strongly suspected of having GCA, treatment should be instituted immediately to protect vision while a prompt temporal artery biopsy is being arranged. Although histologic changes can persist, a temporal artery biopsy should be performed as soon as possible after starting prednisone to obtain the best possible yield.

Glucocorticoids bring about a rapid improvement in cranial and systemic symptoms and prevent visual complications in

TABLE IV. Clinical manifestations of GCA

Manifestation	Patients affected (%)
Headache	68
Weight loss/anorexia	50
Jaw claudication	45
Fever	42
Malaise/fatigue/weakness	40
PMR	39
Other musculoskeletal pain	30
Transient visual symptoms	16
Synovitis	15
CNS abnormalities	15
Fixed visual symptoms	14
Sore throat	9
Swallowing claudication/dysphagia	8
Tongue claudication	6

Adapted from Calamia and Hunder.9

patients with GCA. In one study the probability of loss of vision was only 1% after starting glucocorticoids.¹¹ Prednisone is usually initiated at a dose of 40 to 60 mg/d. After an initial dose of 60 mg/d, this can usually be reduced to 50 mg/d after 2 weeks and to 40 mg/d after 4 weeks. After that time, the dose is decreased by approximately 10% of the total daily dose every 1 to 2 weeks.⁸ In patients with acute visual loss, 1 g/d methylprednisolone sodium succinate for 3 to 5 days is frequently given to protect remaining vision.¹¹ Isolated PMR can be effectively treated with 10 to 20 mg/d prednisone, with a rapid response to glucocorticoids being one of the diagnostic hallmarks of this disease.

The desire to identify effective treatment beyond prednisone has come from the recognition that 36% to 85% of patients have 1 or more side effects from this therapy.¹² Aspirin, 81 mg/d, has been found to reduce the risk of cranial ischemic complications and should be given together with prednisone in all patients who do not have a contraindication.^{13,14} The ability of methotrexate (MTX) to decrease relapses and lessen glucocorticoids was examined in 2 randomized studies that yielded conflicting results.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ At this time, neither the addition of MTX nor any other cytotoxic agent has been found to be uniformly effective in



FIG 1. Magnetic resonance arteriogram in a patient with Takayasu arteritis demonstrating occlusion of the left subclavian artery coming off the aortic arch and severe stenosis of the left common carotid shortly after its origin from the arch.

reducing the use of prednisone sufficiently to decrease its risk of side effects. Randomized trials in patients with GCA and PMR did not find infliximab to provide benefit, and it is not recommended for use in these diseases.^{18,19}

Acute mortality from GCA caused by stroke or myocardial infarction is uncommon, and overall, patients with GCA have a survival rate similar to that of the general population. However, thoracic aortic aneurysms might occur as a late complication of disease and can be associated with rupture and death.¹⁰ Symptomatic relapses requiring increase or reinstitution of prednisone occur in at least 75% of patients.¹⁶ Most patients require glucocorticoids for more than 2 years, with many receiving more than 4 years of treatment.

Takayasu arteritis

Takayasu arteritis (TAK) is a disease that affects the aorta, its main branches, and the pulmonary arteries in which granulomatous vasculitis results in stenosis, occlusion, or aneurysms of affected vessels.^{20,21} Although it has been characterized as a disease affecting young women of eastern ethnicity, TAK has been observed throughout the world and can have varying clinical spectrums in different populations.

Patients with TAK can have systemic symptoms, features, or both of vascular injury. Systemic symptoms might be absent in 13% to 80% of patients and include fatigue, malaise, weight loss, night sweats, fever, arthralgias, or myalgias. Vascular symptoms are related to the location and nature of the lesion or lesions and the collateral blood flow. Hypertension occurs in 32% to 93% of patients and contributes to renal, cardiac, and cerebral injury.

A complete aortic arteriogram with visualization of all major branches is important in all patients in whom TAK is being considered as a means of diagnosis and determination of disease extent (Fig 1). The noninvasive nature of magnetic resonance and computed tomographic arteriography has made these modalities useful for serial vascular monitoring in patients with TAK, although catheter-directed dye arteriography remains valuable in providing central blood pressure measurements and precise assessment of luminal dimensions.

Disease activity is typically assessed based on clinical symptoms and signs, the erythrocyte sedimentation rate, and the presence of new arteriographic changes. However, these are not always reliable, and in one surgical series active arteritis was observed in 44% of patients who had been judged quiescent.²⁰

Initial treatment of TAK usually consists of 1 mg/kg per day prednisone given for the first 1 to 3 months and then tapered to discontinuation over a 6- to 12-month period. Glucocorticoids relieve systemic symptoms in 25% to 100% of patients and might bring about an improvement in blood flow. Cytotoxic therapy is primarily used in patients who have persistent disease activity despite glucocorticoid treatment or in whom glucocorticoids cannot be tapered. MTX at 15 to 25 mg/wk in combination with glucocorticoids has been found to induce remission and minimize



FIG 2. Medium-vessel vasculitis in a patient with PAN.

glucocorticoid therapy and toxicity.²² Cyclophosphamide (CYC) should be reserved for patients with severe disease who cannot taper glucocorticoids and are unresponsive, intolerant, or unable to take MTX. Pilot studies have demonstrated favorable results with infliximab, but the efficacy of this therapy has not been proved from randomized trials.²³

Nonmedical interventions have an important role in TAK in treating fixed vascular lesions that produce significant ischemia or aneurysms. The most frequent indications for surgical intervention include cerebral hypoperfusion, renovascular hypertension, limb claudication, repair of aneurysms, or valvular insufficiency. Surgical bypass has had the highest long-term patency rate, with vascular stents and angioplasty often occluding over time.²¹ Nonmedical interventions should be performed in the setting of quiescent disease when possible to optimize outcome.

Patients with TAK have a low frequency of acute mortality, with the estimated 15-year survival rate being 83%. Relapses have been observed in 70% to 96% of patients, with sustained remission seen in only 28% of patients.²¹

PAN

Although PAN was the first described form of systemic vasculitis, changes in nomenclature have affected our interpretation of past literature, which included many patients who would now be considered to have MPA under the definitions of the CHCC. PAN, as it is currently defined, is estimated to be an extremely uncommon disease.

The most common clinical manifestations of PAN include hypertension, fever, musculoskeletal symptoms, and vasculitis involving the nerves, gastrointestinal tract, skin, heart, and nonglomerular renal vessels (Table III).²⁴ PAN is diagnosed by

means of biopsy or arteriography. Biopsy specimens reveal necrotizing inflammation involving the medium-sized or small arteries, with abundant neutrophils, fibrinoid changes, and disruption of the internal elastic lamina (Fig 2). Dye arteriography is most often performed to examine the visceral and renal circulation, in which PAN would be suggested by the presence of microaneurysms, stenoses, or a beaded pattern brought about by sequential areas of arterial narrowing and dilation.

Patients with immediately life-threatening PAN affecting the gastrointestinal system, heart, or central nervous system (CNS) should be treated with 2 mg/kg per day CYC and glucocorticoids.²⁵ In patients in whom the disease manifestations do not pose an immediate threat to life or major organ function, glucocorticoids alone can be considered as initial therapy, with CYC being added in patients who continue to have evidence of active disease or who are unable to taper prednisone. The estimated 5-year survival rate of treated patients with PAN is 80%, with death being influenced by disease severity.²⁵ Relapses occur in 10% to 20% of patients.²⁵

A PAN-like vasculitis can also be seen in patients infected with hepatitis B, hepatitis C, or HIV.²⁶ In the setting of hepatitis B or C, an antiviral agent should be part of the treatment regimen, with the goal being to contain viral replication and favor seroconversion. Patients might require glucocorticoids, alone or combined with CYC, together with plasmapheresis to initially gain control of the active vasculitis.²⁶

WG

WG is a multisystem disease characterized by clinical disease involving the upper and lower respiratory tracts and kidneys with histologic evidence of granulomatous inflammation, vasculitis of the small- to medium-sized vessels, and a



FIG 3. A large cavitary lung nodule seen on a computed tomographic scan in a patient with WG.

pauci-immune glomerulonephritis (Table III).²⁷ The disease can occur at any age and appears to affect men and women in equal proportions.

More than 90% of patients with WG first seek medical attention for upper airways symptoms, lower airways symptoms, or both. Nasal and sinus mucosal inflammation might result in cartilaginous ischemia with perforation of the nasal septum, saddlenose deformity, or both. Pulmonary radiographic abnormalities can include single or multiple nodules or infiltrates, cavities (Fig 3), and ground-glass infiltrates (Fig 4). Glomerulonephritis is present in 20% of patients at the time of diagnosis but develops in 80% at some point during the disease course. Renal involvement has the potential to be rapidly progressive but is asymptomatic, being detected by the presence of an active urine sediment with dysmorphic red blood cells and red blood cell casts.

The diagnosis of WG is usually based on biopsy results, with nonrenal tissues demonstrating the presence of granulomatous inflammation and necrosis, with necrotizing or granulomatous vasculitis.²⁷ Surgically obtained biopsy specimens of abnormal pulmonary parenchyma demonstrate diagnostic changes in 91% of cases. Biopsy of the upper airways is less invasive but demonstrates diagnostic features only 21% of the time. The characteristic renal histology is that of a focal, segmental, necrotizing, crescentic glomerulonephritis with few to no immune complexes. The clinical utility of ANCA in patients with WG is discussed in a separate section of this review.

Active WG is potentially life-threatening, and initial treatment requires glucocorticoids combined with a cytotoxic agent. Patients who have active severe WG should initially be treated with 2 mg/kg per day CYC in combination with prednisone at 1 mg/kg per day. After 4 weeks of treatment, if there is improvement, the prednisone is tapered and discontinued by 6 to 12 months. CYC is given for 3 to 6 months, after which time it is stopped and switched to a less toxic medication for remission maintenance. The 2 maintenance agents with which there has been the greatest body of data have been 20 to 25 mg/wk MTX²⁸ or 2 mg/kg per day azathioprine (AZA),^{29,30} with a smaller experience existing with mycophenolate mofetil. In patients who have active but nonsevere disease, prednisone given together with 20 to 25 mg/wk MTX has been found to be effective at inducing and then maintaining remission.³¹ In the absence of side effects, maintenance therapy is continued for at least 2 years, after which, if patients remain in remission, consideration can be made on an individual basis for tapering and discontinuation of therapy. In the setting of fulminant disease immediately threatening to life, 1 g/d methylprednisolone sodium succinate can be given in divided doses over a period of 3 days in combination with 3 to 4 mg/kg per day CYC for 3 days, after which time it is reduced to 2 mg/kg per day. Plasmapheresis has also been found to offer benefit in patients with rapidly progressive glomerulonephritis.³²

Recognition of medication toxicity with strategies for monitoring and prevention play an important role in patient care (Table V).³³ CYC is associated with substantial toxicity, including bone marrow suppression, bladder injury, infertility, myeloproliferative disease, and transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. Daily CYC should be taken all at once in the morning with a large amount of fluid, with monitoring of complete blood counts every 1 to 2 weeks. MTX should not be given to patients with impaired renal function (creatinine clearance, <35 mL/ min) or chronic liver disease. Screening for the thiopurine methyltransferase genotype to detect patients at risk of severe neutropenia has become widely used before AZA initiation.

Recent investigations have explored the role of biologic agents. A randomized trial did not find etanercept to have any beneficial role in the induction or maintenance of WG.³⁴ A promising preliminary experience has been seen with rituximab (anti-CD20)



FIG 4. Computed tomographic scan demonstrating bilateral ground-glass infiltrates from alveolar hemorrhage as can occur in WG or MPA.

in patients with active severe WG or MPA.³⁵ This agent is currently being compared against CYC in a randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial.

Before the development of treatment, patients with WG had a mean survival time of 5 months, with death occurring from pulmonary or renal failure. Current treatment regimens induce remission in 75% to 100% of patients with WG and result in the potential for long-term survival. However, relapse occurs in 50% to 70% of patients,²⁷ and disease-related organ damage is common.

MPA

As defined by the CHCC, MPA is characterized by necrotizing vasculitis with few or no immune deposits affecting small vessels. MPA has many similarities to WG, which has provided useful insights regarding diagnosis and management.

The cardinal features of MPA include glomerulonephritis, pulmonary hemorrhage (Fig 4), mononeuritis multiplex, and fever (Table III).³⁶ Approximately 75% to 85% of patients with MPA have circulating MPO-pANCA. The diagnosis of MPA is made by means of biopsy demonstration of necrotizing vasculitis of the small vessels or small- to medium-sized arteries in which granulomatous inflammation is absent. Biopsy specimens of lung tissue in the setting of pulmonary hemorrhage reveal capillaritis, hemorrhage into the alveolar space, and the absence of linear immunofluorescence, as would be seen in antiglomerular basement membrane antibody disease (Goodpasture syndrome). The renal histology is similar to that observed in WG in being a focal segmental necrotizing glomerulonephritis with few to no immune complexes.

Patients with life-threatening disease involving the lung, kidney, or nerve should initially be treated with 2 mg/kg per

day CYC and 1 mg/kg per day prednisone, according to the schedule outlined for WG, followed by AZA or MTX for remission maintenance.^{29,30} Patients with active nonsevere disease can be treated with MTX for remission and maintenance.³¹

In one series the estimated 5-year survival rate of MPA was 74%.³⁶ Like WG, MPA is a relapsing disease, with recurrences developing in at least 38% of patients.

CSS

CSS is a rare disease characterized by asthma, fever, hypereosinophilia, and systemic vasculitis.^{37,38} It has been estimated to affect about 3 persons per million and has been observed in all ages equally between sexes.

CSS has been thought of as having 3 phases: a prodromal phase with allergic rhinitis and asthma, a phase characterized by peripheral eosinophilia and eosinophilic tissue infiltrates, and, ultimately, vasculitic disease that can involve the nerve, lung, heart, gastrointestinal tract, and kidney (Table III).³⁷ Although these phases are conceptually helpful, they might not be clinically identifiable in all patients, and they often do not occur in sequence. The histologic features of CSS include eosinophilic tissue infiltrates, extravascular "allergic" granuloma, and smallvessel necrotizing vasculitis. Vasculitis can be difficult to definitively establish, making clinical manifestations of particular importance in the diagnosis of CSS.

Prednisone, 1 mg/kg per day, is effective for many manifestations of CSS.³⁹ Asthma often persists after remission of the vasculitis and might limit the ability for pred to be tapered to complete discontinuation. Patients with life-threatening disease should be treated with glucocorticoids and 2 mg/kg per day CYC, as would be given for WG.²⁵ Prognosis is influenced by the presence of severe disease involving sites such as the heart, gastrointestinal tract, CNS, and kidney.³⁷ CSS is characterized by frequent exacerbations of asthma, and relapses of vasculitic disease occur in at least 26%.³⁷

Cutaneous vasculitis

Cutaneous vasculitis is the most commonly encountered vasculitic manifestation in clinical practice. Lesions most commonly consist of palpable purpura, although nodules and ulcerative lesions are also seen. Cutaneous vasculitis is histologically characterized by the presence of small-vessel inflammation within the dermis, often with leukocytoclasis.^{40,41} Involvement of medium-sized vessels might be seen in cutaneous PAN.

In more than 70% of cases, cutaneous vasculitis occurs in the setting of an underlying process, such as a medication exposure, infection, malignancy, or connective tissue disease, or as a manifestation of a primary systemic vasculitis. A diagnosis of idiopathic cutaneous vasculitis should only be made after other causes have been ruled out. The course of idiopathic cutaneous vasculitis ranges from a single episode to multiple protracted recurrences. Progression to systemic vasculitis occurs infrequently.

If an underlying disease or exposure is identified, management of this process forms the primary basis for treating the cutaneous vasculitis. The therapeutic principle for idiopathic cutaneous vasculitis should be to use the least toxic yet effective regimen because there have been no standardized trials in this disease setting. Glucocorticoids are frequently used, but there remains no optimal dosage schedule. Other agents with which there has been anecdotal experience include nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents, antihistamines, dapsone, hydroxychloroquine, and colchicine. Cytotoxic agents should be reserved for select cases in which patients have severe disease that is unresponsive to other measures or when glucocorticoids cannot be tapered. CYC should rarely, if ever, be used to treat isolated cutaneous vasculitis.

Cryoglobulinemic vasculitis

Cryoglobulins are cold-precipitable monoclonal or polyclonal immunoglobulins that can occur in conjunction with a variety of diseases, including plasma cell or lymphoid neoplasms, chronic infection, and inflammatory diseases.⁴² With the discovery of the hepatitis C virus (HCV), it became established that the majority of cases of cryoglobulinemia are related to HCV infection.⁴³ Cryoglobulinemia can be associated with a vasculitic illness characterized by palpable purpura, arthritis, weakness, neuropathy, and glomerulonephritis.⁴² Although the presence of glomerulonephritis is associated with an overall poor prognosis, progression to end-stage renal failure is uncommon.

Combined therapy with IFN- α and ribavirin provide the best opportunity for improvement of HCV-associated cryoglobulinemic vasculitis, but long-term resolution is confined to patients who have a sustained virologic response.⁴⁴ Plasmapheresis has been used with brief responses but is not practical for long-term management. Glucocorticoids, CYC, AZA, and MTX have been applied, particularly in the case of severe disease.^{44,45} Treatment with immunosuppressive drugs might transiently improve the inflammatory manifestations of cryoglobulinemic vasculitis but might also lead to an increase in HCV viremia. Although favorable results have been seen in **TABLE V.** Suggested toxicity laboratory monitoring schedule for prominent medications that are used in the treatment of certain vasculitides

Agent	Frequency	Investigation
Cyclophosphamide	Every 1-2 wk	CBC with differential Serum creatinine ESR Urinalysis
	Every 6-12 mo (even after treatment has been discontinued)	Urine cytology
Methotrexate	Every week during dose escalation and every 4 wk thereafter	CBC with differential Serum creatinine LFTs ESR Urinalysis
Azathioprine or mycophenolate mofetil	Every week for the first month, every 2 wk for the second month, and every 4 wk thereafter	CBC with differential Serum creatinine LFTs ESR Urinalysis

CBC, Complete blood count; *ESR*, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; *LFTs*, liver function tests.

case series with the use of rituximab, randomized controlled trials are needed to determine its efficacy.

Henoch-Schönlein purpura

Henoch-Schönlein purpura (HSP) is a small-vessel vasculitis that predominantly affects children.⁴⁶ Although adults can have HSP, 75% of cases occur before the age of 8 years. Two thirds of patients report an antecedent upper respiratory tract infection, although no predominant organism has been identified.

The 4 cardinal features of HSP are palpable purpura, arthritis, gastrointestinal involvement, and glomerulonephritis. Gastrointestinal manifestations include colicky abdominal pain, vomiting, and potentially intussusception. Renal disease, most often characterized by hematuria and proteinuria, is seen in 20% to 50% of affected children, with 2% to 5% progressing to end-stage renal failure. Less is known about HSP in adults, although several studies suggest that glomerulonephritis might be more severe and lead to renal insufficiency in up to 13% of cases.

The diagnosis of HSP is established by the pattern of clinical manifestations but can be less certain when other features precede the skin lesions. Skin biopsy reveals leukocytoclastic vasculitis with IgA deposition in blood vessel walls but is not required in most instances. Renal biopsy is rarely necessary for diagnosis but might have prognostic utility.

HSP is typically a self-limited condition that often does not require treatment. Glucocorticoids can lessen tissue edema, arthritis, and abdominal discomfort and decrease the rate of intussusception. However, they are of no proved benefit in skin or renal disease and do not appear to shorten the duration or lessen the likelihood of relapse.⁴⁷ Uncontrolled studies suggest that glucocorticoids in combination with a cytotoxic agent might be beneficial in patients with active glomerulonephritis and progressive renal insufficiency.

Outcome in patients with HSP is excellent, with disease-related death occurring in 1% to 3% of cases. Relapse occurs in up to 40% of cases, often within the first 3 months after the initial episode.

Kawasaki disease

Kawasaki disease is an acute vasculitis of childhood and represents the primary cause of acquired heart disease in children from the United States and Japan.⁴⁸ Eighty percent of children with Kawasaki disease are less than 5 years old, and boys are affected 1.5 times more often than girls.

Kawasaki disease begins as an acute febrile illness that is followed within 1 to 3 days by rash, conjunctival injection, and oral mucosal changes. Extremity changes characterized by brawny induration occur early in the disease, and 50% to 75% have cervical adenopathy. Together with fever, these 5 features constitute the criteria on which the diagnosis is based. Coronary artery lesions are responsible for most of the disease-related morbidity and mortality that occurs in patients with Kawasaki disease. Aneurysms appear 1 to 4 weeks after the onset of fever and develop in up to 25% of affected children who do not receive intravenous immunoglobulin.

Intravenous immunoglobulin, 2 g/kg, has been shown to prevent coronary aneurysm formation, lessen fever, and reduce myocardial inflammation.⁴⁹ Aspirin, 80 to 100 mg/kg per day, is given concurrently. An echocardiogram should be obtained at diagnosis and then at 2, 6, and 8 weeks to monitor for the development of coronary aneurysms. Children with multiple aneurysms, giant aneurysms, or coronary artery obstruction require close follow-up with serial ultrasonographic monitoring into adulthood and possible long-term anticoagulation.

Kawasaki disease has been reported to have a 3% mortality rate. Recurrences can develop in 1% to 3% of patients.

Behçet disease

Behçet disease is a multisystem inflammatory disease with manifestations that can affect arteries and veins of all sizes.^{50,51} It occurs most commonly in 20- to 35-year-old persons of Asian and Eastern Mediterranean descent, with a male predominance in some ethnic populations.

Behçet disease is characterized by recurrent aphthous oral ulcers and at least 2 or more of the following: recurrent genital ulceration, eye lesions, cutaneous lesions, or a positive pathergy test result.⁵² Among the most severe manifestations are gastrointestinal inflammation and ulceration, ocular inflammation that can lead to blindness, CNS disease with meningoencephalitis, and vascular involvement. Large venous or arterial lesions occur in 7% to 38% of patients and might include vessel thrombosis and occlusion, as well as pulmonary or peripheral artery aneurysms.

Treatment of Behçet disease is based on the disease manifestations. Aphthous lesions and mucocutaneous disease can be treated with topical or intralesional glucocorticoids, dapsone, or colchicine. Ocular and CNS disease require aggressive immunosuppression, with cyclosporine, AZA, and chlorambucil being the most commonly used agents. Preliminary studies have suggested favorable results with anti-TNF agents in patients with severe ocular inflammation.

Death occurs in 4% of patients with Behçet disease, generally as the result of gastrointestinal perforation, vascular rupture, and CNS disease. Behçet disease has the ability to remit and relapse frequently.

Primary angiitis of the CNS

Primary angiitis of the CNS (PACNS) is an uncommon disease in which patients have vasculitis isolated to the CNS without evidence of systemic vasculitis.^{53,54} Granulomatous angiitis of the CNS (GACNS) represents about 50% of cases of PACNS and is a progressive disease that clinically presents with focal neurological deficits, chronic headache, or alterations in higher cortical function. More than 90% of patients with GACNS will have abnormal cerebrospinal fluid with mononuclear pleocytosis and increased protein with normal glucose levels. Results of magnetic resonance imaging are almost always abnormal, reflecting multifocal vascular insults of different ages. A cerebral arteriogram can reveal stenoses and ectasia in up to 40% of patients. Biopsy of tissue from the CNS is the diagnostic modality of choice, but results can be falsely negative in up to one fifth of patients. The diagnostic yield might be increased by taking biopsy specimens of both the leptomeninges and the underlying cortex.

In all instances a careful search must be made for processes of similar appearance, including atherosclerosis, infection, neoplasms, and drug-induced changes. An important diagnosis to distinguish from PACNS is reversible cerebral vasoconstrictive syndrome, which is characterized by a sudden onset of severe headache (thunderclap headache) with arteriographic cerebrovascular changes that have a similar appearance to vasculitis but that normalize within 12 months.⁵⁵

GANCS is characteristically a fatal and progressive disorder but can respond to 1 mg/kg per day prednisone and 2 mg/kg per day CYC. For the 50% of patients with PACNS who do not have GACNS, treatment is based on the severity of disease manifestations and the rate of progression.

REFERENCES

- Hunder GG, Arend WP, Bloch DA, Calabrese LH, Fauci AS, Fries JF, et al. The American College of Rheumatology 1990 criteria for the classification of vasculitis. Introduction. Arthritis Rheum 1990;33:1065-7.
- Jennette JC, Falk RJ, Andrassy K, Bacon PA, Churg J, Gross WL, et al. Nomenclature of systemic vasculitides. Proposal of an international consensus conference. Arthritis Rheum 1994;37:187-92.
- Weyand CM, Goronzy JJ. Medium- and large-vessel vasculitis. N Engl J Med 2003;349:160-9.
- Kallenberg CG. Pathogenesis of PR3-ANCA associated vasculitis. J Autoimmun 2008;30:29-36.
- Bosch X, Guilabert A, Font J. Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies. Lancet 2006; 368:404-18.
- Langford CA. The diagnostic utility of c-ANCA in Wegener's granulomatosis. Cleve Clin J Med 1998;65:135-40.
- Finkielman JD, Merkel PA, Schroeder D, Hoffman GS, Spiera R, St Clair EW, et al. Antiproteinase 3 antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies and disease activity in Wegener granulomatosis. Ann Intern Med 2007;147:611-9.
- Salvarani C, Cantini F, Boiardi L, Hunder GG. Polymyalgia rheumatica and giantcell arteritis. N Engl J Med 2002;347:261-71.
- Calamia KT, Hunder GG. Clinical manifestations of giant cell (temporal) arteritis. Clin Rheum Dis 1980;6:389-403.
- Nuenninghoff DM, Hunder GG, Christianson TJ, McClelland RL, Matteson EL. Mortality of large-artery complication (aortic aneurysm, aortic dissection, and/or large-artery stenosis) in patients with giant cell arteritis: a population-based study over 50 years. Arthritis Rheum 2003;48:3532-7.
- Aiello PD, Trautmann JC, McPhee TJ, Kunselman AR, Hunder GG. Visual prognosis in giant cell arteritis. Ophthalmology 1993;100:550-5.
- Proven A, Gabriel SE, Orces C, O'Fallon WM, Hunder GG. Glucocorticoid therapy in giant cell arteritis: duration and adverse outcomes. Arthritis Rheum 2003; 49:703-8.
- Nesher G, Berkun Y, Mates M, Baras M, Rubinow A, Sonnenblick M. Low-dose aspirin and prevention of cranial ischemic complications in giant cell arteritis. Arthritis Rheum 2004;50:1332-7.
- Lee MS, Smith SD, Galor A, Hoffman GS. Antiplatelet and anticoagulant therapy in patients with giant cell arteritis. Arthritis Rheum 2006;54:3306-9.
- Jover JA, Hernandez-Garcia C, Morado IC, Vargas E, Banares A, Fernandez-Gutierrez B. Combined treatment of giant-cell arteritis with methotrexate and prednisone. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Ann Intern Med 2001;134:106-14.

- Hoffman GS, Cid MC, Hellmann DB, Guillevin L, Stone JH, Schousboe J, et al. A multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of adjuvant methotrexate treatment for giant cell arteritis. Arthritis Rheum 2002;46:1309-18.
- Mahr AD, Jover JA, Spiera RF, Hernandez-Garcia C, Fernandez-Gutierrez B, Lavalley MP, et al. Adjunctive methotrexate for treatment of giant cell arteritis: an individual patient data meta-analysis. Arthritis Rheum 2007;56: 2789-97.
- Hoffman GS, Cid MC, Rendt-Zagar KE, Merkel PA, Weyand CM, Stone JH, et al. Infliximab for maintenance of glucocorticosteroid-induced remission of giant cell arteritis: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med 2007;146:621-30.
- Salvarani C, Macchioni P, Manzini C, Paolazzi G, Trotta A, Manganelli P, et al. Infliximab plus prednisone or placebo plus prednisone for the initial treatment of polymyalgia rheumatica: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med 2007;146:631-9.
- Kerr GS, Hallahan CW, Giordano J, Leavitt RY, Fauci AS, Rottem M, et al. Takayasu arteritis. Ann Intern Med 1994;120:919-29.
- Maksimowicz-McKinnon K, Clark TM, Hoffman GS. Limitations of therapy and a guarded prognosis in an American cohort of Takayasu arteritis patients. Arthritis Rheum 2007;56:1000-9.
- Hoffman GS, Leavitt RY, Kerr GS, Rottem M, Sneller MC, Fauci AS. Treatment of glucocorticoid-resistant or relapsing Takayasu arteritis with methotrexate. Arthritis Rheum 1994;37:578-82.
- Molloy ES, Langford CA, Clark TM, Gota CE, Hoffman GS. Anti-tumour necrosis factor therapy in patients with refractory Takayasu arteritis: long-term follow-up. Ann Rheum Dis 2008;67:1567-9.
- Mouthon L, Le Toumelin P, Andre MH, Gayraud M, Casassus P, Guillevin L. Polyarteritis nodosa and Churg-Strauss angiitis: characteristics and outcome in 38 patients over 65 years. Medicine (Baltimore) 2002;81:27-40.
- Gayraud M, Guillevin L, le Toumelin P, Cohen P, Lhote F, Casassus P, et al. Longterm followup of polyarteritis nodosa, microscopic polyangiitis, and Churg-Strauss syndrome: analysis of four prospective trials including 278 patients. Arthritis Rheum 2001;44:666-75.
- Guillevin L, Mahr A, Callard P, Godmer P, Pagnoux C, Leray E, et al. Hepatitis B virus-associated polyarteritis nodosa: clinical characteristics, outcome, and impact of treatment in 115 patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 2005;84:313-22.
- Hoffman GS, Kerr GS, Leavitt RY, Hallahan CW, Lebovics RS, Travis WD, et al. Wegener granulomatosis: an analysis of 158 patients. Ann Intern Med 1992;116: 488-98.
- Langford CA, Talar-Williams C, Barron KS, Sneller MC. Use of a cyclophosphamide-induction methotrexate-maintenance regimen for the treatment of Wegener's granulomatosis: extended follow-up and rate of relapse. Am J Med 2003;114: 463-9.
- Jayne D, Rasmussen N, Andrassy K, Bacon P, Tervaert JW, Dadoniene J, et al. A randomized trial of maintenance therapy for vasculitis associated with antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies. N Engl J Med 2003;349:36-44.
- Pagnoux C, Mahr A, Hamidou MA, Boffa JJ, Ruivard M, Ducroix JP, et al. Azathioprine or methotrexate maintenance for ANCA-associated vasculitis. N Engl J Med 2008;359:2790-803.
- De Groot K, Rasmussen N, Bacon PA, Tervaert JW, Feighery C, Gregorini G, et al. Randomized trial of cyclophosphamide versus methotrexate for induction of remission in early systemic antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody-associated vasculitis. Arthritis Rheum 2005;52:2461-9.
- 32. Jayne DR, Gaskin G, Rasmussen N, Abramowicz D, Ferrario F, Guillevin L, et al. Randomized trial of plasma exchange or high-dosage methylprednisolone as adjunctive therapy for severe renal vasculitis. J Am Soc Nephrol 2007;18:2180-8.

- Nataraja A, Mukhtyar C, Hellmich B, Langford C, Luqmani R. Outpatient assessment of systemic vasculitis. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2007;21:713-32.
- Wegener's Granulomatosis Etanercept Trial Research Group. Etanercept plus standard therapy for Wegener's granulomatosis. N Engl J Med 2005;352:351-61.
- Keogh KA, Wylam ME, Stone JH, Specks U. Induction of remission by B lymphocyte depletion in eleven patients with refractory antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody-associated vasculitis. Arthritis Rheum 2005;52:262-8.
- Guillevin L, Durand-Gasselin B, Cevallos R, Gayraud M, Lhote F, Callard P, et al. Microscopic polyangiitis: clinical and laboratory findings in eighty-five patients. Arthritis Rheum 1999;42:421-30.
- Guillevin L, Cohen P, Gayraud M, Lhote F, Jarrousse B, Casassus P. Churg-Strauss syndrome. Clinical study and long-term follow-up of 96 patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 1999;78:26-37.
- Keogh KA, Specks U. Churg-Strauss syndrome. Semin Respir Crit Care Med 2006; 27:148-57.
- Ribi C, Cohen P, Pagnoux C, Mahr A, Arene JP, Lauque D, et al. Treatment of Churg-Strauss syndrome without poor-prognosis factors: a multicenter, prospective, randomized, open-label study of seventy-two patients. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:586-94.
- Chen KR, Carlson JA. Clinical approach to cutaneous vasculitis. Am J Clin Dermatol 2008;9:71-92.
- 41. Gibson LE. Cutaneous vasculitis update. Dermatol Clin 2001;19:603-15, vii.
- Lamprecht P, Gause A, Gross WL. Cryoglobulinemic vasculitis. Arthritis Rheum 1999;42:2507-16.
- Cacoub P, Saadoun D. Hepatitis C virus infection induced vasculitis. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2008;35:30-9.
- Saadoun D, Delluc A, Piette JC, Cacoub P. Treatment of hepatitis C-associated mixed cryoglobulinemia vasculitis. Curr Opin Rheumatol 2008;20:23-8.
- Vassilopoulos D, Calabrese LH. Hepatitis C virus infection and vasculitis: implications of antiviral and immunosuppressive therapies. Arthritis Rheum 2002;46: 585-97.
- Saulsbury FT. Henoch-Schonlein purpura in children. Report of 100 patients and review of the literature. Medicine (Baltimore) 1999;78:395-409.
- Meadow SR, Glasgow EF, White RHR, Moncrieff MW, Cameron JS, Ogg CS. Schonlein-Henoch nephritis. QJM 1972;41:241-58.
- Barron KS, Shulman ST, Rowley A, Taubert K, Myones BL, Meissner HC, et al. Report of the National Institutes of Health Workshop on Kawasaki Disease. J Rheumatol 1999;26:170-90.
- 49. Newburger JW, Takahashi M, Beiser AS, Burns JC, Bastian J, Chung KJ, et al. A single intravenous infusion of gamma globulin as compared with four infusions in the treatment of acute Kawasaki syndrome. N Engl J Med 1991;324:1633-9.
- Calamia KT, Kaklamanis PG. Behcet's disease: recent advances in early diagnosis and effective treatment. Curr Rheumatol Rep 2008;10:349-55.
- Yurdakul S, Yazici H. Behcet's syndrome. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 2008;22: 793-809.
- International Study Group for Behcet's Disease. Criteria for diagnosis of Behcet's disease. Lancet 1990;335:1078-80.
- Hajj-Ali RA, Calabrese LH. Central nervous system vasculitis. Curr Opin Rheumatol 2009;21:10-8.
- Salvarani C, Brown RD Jr, Calamia KT, Christianson TJ, Weigand SD, Miller DV, et al. Primary central nervous system vasculitis: analysis of 101 patients. Ann Neurol 2007;62:442-51.
- Calabrese LH, Dodick DW, Schwedt TJ, Singhal AB. Narrative review: reversible cerebral vasoconstriction syndromes. Ann Intern Med 2007;146:34-44.

Aaron W. Michels, MD,^a and George S. Eisenbarth, MD, PhD^{b,c} Aurora, Colo

Autoimmunity affects multiple glands in the endocrine system. Animal models and human studies highlight the importance of alleles in HLA-like molecules determining tissue-specific targeting that, with the loss of tolerance, leads to organ-specific autoimmunity. Disorders such as type 1A diabetes, Graves disease, Hashimoto thyroiditis, Addison disease, and many others result from autoimmune-mediated tissue destruction. Each of these disorders can be divided into stages beginning with genetic susceptibility, environmental triggers, active autoimmunity, and finally metabolic derangements with overt symptoms of disease. With an increased understanding of the immunogenetics and immunopathogenesis of endocrine autoimmune disorders, immunotherapies are becoming prevalent, especially in patients with type 1A diabetes. Immunotherapies are being used more in multiple subspecialty fields to halt disease progression. Although therapies for autoimmune disorders stop the progress of an immune response, immunomodulatory therapies for cancer and chronic infections can also provoke an unwanted immune response. As a result, there are now iatrogenic autoimmune disorders arising from the treatment of chronic viral infections and malignancies. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S226-37.)

Key words: Type 1 diabetes, HLA, autoantibodies, immunotherapy, Addison disease, autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1, autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 2, Graves disease, polyendocrine autoimmunity, iatrogenic autoimmunity

Multiple endocrine diseases are immune mediated and now predictable. Autoimmune disorders can cluster in individuals and their relatives. A family history of autoimmunity and screening for autoantibodies can identify at-risk subjects. Knowledge of these disorders and their disease associations can lead to earlier diagnosis and management, resulting in less morbidity and, in some cases, mortality. We will review endocrine organ-specific autoimmune diseases, autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes, and iatrogenic endocrine autoimmune disorders with an emphasis on immunopathogenesis, hopefully leading to immunotherapy for standard and experimental clinical care.

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.053

Abbreviat	ions used
ACTH:	Adrenocorticotropic hormone
AIRE:	Autoimmune regulator gene
APS-1:	Autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1
APS-2:	Autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 2
CGMS:	Continuous glucose monitoring system
CTLA:	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen
FOXP3:	Forkhead box protein 3 gene
GAD:	Glutamic acid decarboxylase
GO:	Graves ophthalmopathy
HT:	Hashimoto thyroiditis
IA-2:	Islet-associated antigen (ICA512)
IPEX:	Immune dysfunction, polyendocrinopathy,
	enteropathy, X-linked
NOD:	Nonobese diabetic
POEMS:	Polyneuropathy, organomegaly, endocrinopathy, serum
	monoclonal protein, and skin changes
POF:	Premature ovarian failure
PTPN22:	Protein tyrosine phosphatase nonreceptor 22
TGA:	Tissue transglutaminase
TPO:	Thyroid peroxidase
TSH:	Thyroid-stimulating hormone
TSHR:	Thyroid-stimulating hormone receptor
TSI:	Thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulin
ZnT8:	Zinc T8 transporter

DIABETES MELLITUS

Background

Based on the American Diabetes Association classification, type 1A diabetes is the immune-mediated form of diabetes. whereas type 1B represents non-immune-mediated forms of diabetes with β -cell destruction, leading to absolute insulin deficiency.¹ There are additional forms of insulin-dependent diabetes with defined causes. Type 2 diabetes is overall the most common form of diabetes and is characterized by insulin resistance and less β -cell loss. In the United States, with a population of approximately 300 million, there are about 1.5 million persons with type 1A diabetes, and of these, approximately 170,000 are less than 20 years of age. The incidence of type 1A diabetes, similar to that of other immune-mediated diseases, such as asthma, is doubling approximately every 20 years.² Diabetes almost always develops in the setting of genetic susceptibility best defined by polymorphisms of HLA alleles.³ Currently, there is no known cure for type 1A diabetes, and treatment for the disease consists of lifelong insulin administration. Immunotherapies aimed at preventing β -cell destruction at the time of clinical onset are actively being studied.

Genetic susceptibility

There are monogenic and polygenic forms of both immunemediated and non-immune-mediated diabetes. Monogenic nonimmune diabetes includes permanent neonatal diabetes mellitus, transient neonatal diabetes, and maturity-onset diabetes of the

From the Departments of ^aMedicine, ^bPediatrics, and ^cImmunology, Barbara Davis Center for Childhood Diabetes, University of Colorado Denver.

Supported by grants from the National Institutes of Health (DK32083, DK32493, and DK057538) Autoimmunity Prevention Center (AI50964), Diabetes Endocrine Research Center (P30 DK57516), and Clinical Research Centers (MO1 RR00069 and MO1 RR00051): the Immune Tolerance Network (AI15416): the American Diabetes Association; the Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation; the Brehm Coalition, and the Children's Diabetes Foundation.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: The authors have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication June 18, 2009; revised September 17, 2009; accepted for publication September 18, 2009.

Reprint requests: Aaron W. Michels, MD, Barbara Davis Center for Childhood Diabetes, University of Colorado Denver, 1775 Aurora Ct, MS B140, PO BOX 6511, Aurora, CO 80045 E-mail: Aaron Michels@ucdenver.edu



FIG 1. Progression to diabetes of initially discordant monozygotic twin siblings of patients with type 1 diabetes showing progressive conversion to diabetes. Approximately 80% become concordant for expression of anti-islet autoantibodies. *Ab*, antibody; *DM*, diabetes mellitus. Used with permission from Redondo et al.⁵

young. In general, children with these disorders lack all anti-islet autoantibodies, and therefore autoantibody assays can aid in identifying children to consider for genetic analysis. It is important to identify those who do not have type 1A diabetes, with estimates showing that approximately 1.5% of children presenting with diabetes have monogenic forms of diabetes. Several monogenic forms of diabetes are reported to be better treated with sulfonylurea therapy than with insulin (eg, mutations of the ATPsensitive β cell-selective potassium channels and hepatocyte nuclear factor 1 alpha mutations),⁴ and diabetes caused by glucokinase mutations requires no therapy at all. Approximately one half of permanent neonatal diabetes is due to mutations of the proinsulin gene that leads to β -cell loss. Two monogenic syndromes with immune-mediated diabetes are autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1 (APS-1) and the immune dysfunction, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked (IPEX) syndrome, which will be discussed subsequently. The rest of this section will focus on the more common polygenic form of diabetes, type 1A diabetes.

Approximately 1 in 300 persons from the general population will have type 1A diabetes compared with 1 of 20 siblings of patients with type 1A diabetes. The concordance rate for monozygotic twins with type 1A diabetes is greater than 60% (Fig 1),⁵ and a recent analysis of long-term twin data indicates that there is no age that an initially discordant monozygotic twin is no longer at risk.⁵ Compared with monozygotic twins, initially discordant dizygotic twins are less often positive for anti-islet autoantibodies than nontwin siblings.⁶ Offspring of a father with type 1A diabetes have a greater risk compared with offspring of a mother.⁷

The major determinant of genetic susceptibility to type 1A diabetes is conferred by genes in the HLA complex, which is divided into 3 regions: classes I, II, and III. Alleles of the class II genes, DQ and DR (and to a lesser extent DP), are the most important determinants of type 1A diabetes. These class II molecules are expressed on antigen-presenting cells (macrophages, dendritic cells, and B cells) and present antigens to CD4⁺ T lymphocytes. DR3 and DR4 haplotypes are strongly associated with type 1A diabetes, with more than 90% of patients with type 1A diabetes possessing 1 or both of these haplotypes versus 40% of the US population.⁸ Each unique amino acid sequence of DR

and DQ is given a number. Because DRA does not vary, haplotypes can be defined by specific DRB, DQA, and DQB alleles. The highest-risk DR4 haplotypes vary at both DR (DRB1*0401, DRB1*0402, or DRB1*0405) and DQ (DQA1*0301 or DQA1*0302). DR3 haplotypes are almost always conserved with DRB1*03 combined with DQA1*0501 or DQB1*0201. The highest-risk genotype has both DR3 DQB1*0201/DR4 DQB1*0302. This genotype occurs in 30% to 50% of children with type 1A diabetes; approximately 50% of children with type 1A diabetes before the age of 5 years are DR3/4 heterozygotes versus 30% of young adults presenting with type 1A diabetes and 2.4% of the general population in Denver, Colorado. The excess risk for heterozygous haplotypes might be related to the transencoded DQ molecule (DQA and DQB encoded by different chromosomes) that can form in DR3/4 heterozygous individuals, namely DQA1*0501/DQB1*0302.3

In addition to HLA genes, many genetic loci contributing to diabetes risk have been implicated through genome-wide association studies (Fig 2),⁹ which involves analyzing thousands of single nucleotide polymorphisms from large populations to find alleles associated with a particular disease. These alleles can increase risk (ie, high-risk alleles) or protect against a certain disease. Although HLA alleles confer the highest risk, multiple non-HLA genetic polymorphisms modify disease risk. The group of longer variable number of tandem nucleotide repeats 5' of the insulin gene protects against diabetes. The decreased diabetes risk is associated with greater insulin message and resultant deletion of autoreactive T cells in the thymus.¹⁰ Alleles of other identified genes primarily influence immune function, such as the protein tyrosine phosphatase nonreceptor 22, which regulates T-cell receptor signaling. The R620 W single amino acid change of protein tyrosine phosphatase nonreceptor 22 decreases T-cell receptor signaling (gain of function) and increases the risk of many autoimmune disorders, including type 1A diabetes, Addison disease, Graves disease, rheumatoid arthritis, and others.¹¹ Recently, a further genome-wide association study analysis identified 2 additional loci, UBASH3A and BACH2, associated with type 1A diabetes, loci having odds ratios of 1.16 and 1.13, respectively. Both of these loci were



FIG 2. Summary of subsets of confirmed loci from whole-genome screens associated with type 1A diabetes and their odds ratios (from Teaching Slides at www.barbaradaviscenter.org). *CD25*, Also known as IL-2 receptor α chain; *ERBB3e*, an unidentified gene at 12q; *INS*, insulin; *KIAA 0350*, a lectin-like gene; *PTPN2*, protein tyrosine phosphatase nonreceptor 2; *PTPN22*, protein tyrosine phosphatase nonreceptor 22. Modified from Todd et al.⁹

validated from 2 separate populations, the Wellcome Trust Case-Control Consortium and the Diabetes Control and Complications Trial/Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications cohort.¹²

Environmental factors

The incidence of type 1A diabetes has been increasing dramatically at a rate of 3% to 5% per year for the last 50 years, and this rapid increase cannot be explained by genetics. There is no evidence that the epidemic of type 1A diabetes has leveled off in Finland, one of the countries with the highest incidence. The increase in the incidence of diabetes is most marked in children less than 5 years of age.¹³ These observations suggest that environmental factors increasing diabetes risk have been introduced or factors decreasing risk have been removed. The Diabetes Autoimmunity Study of the Young found no evidence that bovine milk products, vaccinations, or enteroviral infections contribute to diabetes risk but has implicated decreased omega-3 fatty acid intake14 and early cereal introduction. There appears to be a window from the ages of 4 to 6 months during which initial cereal introduction is not associated with an increased risk of islet autoimmunity because children who received initial cereal exposure at less than 3 months or after 7 months of age had a higher risk for having islet autoantibodies.¹⁵ Omega-3 fatty acid supplementation in children with an increased genetic risk of diabetes was associated with a reduced risk of islet autoimmunity.16 There have been several studies showing an association between vitamin D supplementation during the first year of life and a reduced risk of diabetes. A large prospective study of islet autoimmunity failed to confirm an association between type 1A diabetes risk and serum α - and γ -tocopherol concentrations, the principal forms of vitamin E in the diet and in human tissues.¹⁷ Epigenetic influences are likely to be evaluated in future studies for

diabetes risk. Hypermethylation has been associated with dietary supplements,¹⁸ and there is discordance of methylation between monozygotic twins that increases with age.¹⁹

Pathogenesis

Type 1A diabetes is a T cell-mediated disease in which T cells infiltrate the islets, causing insulitis and ultimately β-cell death, decreased insulin production, and insulin-dependent diabetes. In a genetically susceptible subject, the development of diabetes occurs in stages (Fig 3). The presence of autoantibodies against islet cell antigens is the first indication for the development of diabetes, and patients retain sufficient β-cell mass initially for euglycemia. There are currently 4 autoantibodies used to predict the development of type 1A diabetes: antibodies against glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD65), a tyrosine phosphatase-like protein (ICA512 also termed islet-associated antigen [IA-2]), insulin, and the recently discovered zinc T8 transporter (ZnT8).²⁰ After autoantibody development, there is progressive loss of insulin release as the autoimmune response progresses. During later stages, patients progressively experience subclinical hyperglycemia. In the final stages of development, decreased C-peptide levels cause patients to present with overt signs of diabetes.

Much of what we know about the autoimmune process in patients with diabetes comes from the study of animal models. The nonobese diabetic (NOD) mouse is a model in which type 1A diabetes and sialitis develop spontaneously, and the biobreeding rat has both diabetes and thyroiditis. As in human subjects, both models have alleles of genes within the MHC complex that influence antigen presentation to T lymphocytes and development of autoimmunity. One self-epitope in NOD mice has been shown to be a peptide of the insulin B chain, amino acids 9 to 23, that is recognized by autoreactive T lymphocytes.²¹ During disease progression, activated T cells invade the pancreas and destroy β cells, resulting in insulin deficiency. Once β -cell destruction is initiated,



"Stages" in Development of Type 1A Diabetes

FIG 3. Hypothetic stages and loss of β cells in a patient progressing to type 1A diabetes (from Teaching Slides at www.barbaradaviscenter.org). Reproduced with permission from Eisenbarth GS.

other antigens become targets for the immune response, including islet glucose-related phosphatase, which is β cell specific.²² Adoptive transfer of T cells from a diabetic mouse to an unaffected mouse results in diabetes. These animal models highlight the importance of having a genetic predisposition resulting in impaired immune regulation for autoimmunity to develop.

In human subjects a recent study examining postmortem pancreas specimens from patients with recent-onset type 1A diabetes showed a temporal pattern of immune cell infiltration. Initially, the inflammatory infiltrate consisted of CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells and macrophages.²³ CD20⁺ B cells were not present in early insulitis but appeared in larger numbers as β -cell death progressed. CD4⁺ T_H cells were present throughout insulitis but were not as prevalent as cytotoxic T cells and macrophages. The exact mechanism of β -cell death remains to be elucidated but likely involves cytokines, Fas/Fas ligand–induced cell death, and CD8⁺ T cell–mediated cytotoxicity.

Diagnosis and prediction

The hallmark of type 1A diabetes is the autoimmune destruction of the pancreatic β cells by T cells. However, diagnosis is not made with T-cell assays because they are not as well developed or standardized compared with autoantibody assays. The lack of dependable assays for autoreactive T cells leads to the reliance on autoantibodies as the initial laboratory evaluation to detect an immune response against pancreatic β cells and distinguishing type 1 from type 2 diabetes.

There are several clinical scenarios in which the determination of autoantibodies is relevant. Children with transient hyperglycemia and adults presenting with hyperglycemia can present diagnostic dilemmas. Most children with transient hyperglycemia will remain healthy, but a subset will have type 1A diabetes; those with autoantibodies almost always progress to diabetes. Adults are much more likely to have type 2 diabetes, but 5% to 10% express islet autoantibodies, and these subjects progress more rapidly to insulin dependence. Independent of autoantibodies, routine monitoring of blood glucose levels is important to prevent the metabolic decompensation that can occur with many forms of diabetes. Type 1A diabetes is a predictable disease. Autoantibodies against GAD65, insulin, IA-2, and the recently identified ZnT8 are current markers for type 1A diabetes. Relatives of patients with type 1A diabetes have been studied in detail. Expression of 2 or more autoantibodies (insulin, GAD65, or IA-2) has a positive predictive value of greater than 90% among relatives of a patient with type 1 diabetes (Fig 4)²⁵; this holds true for the general population as well.²⁴ A single autoantibody carries a risk of approximately 20%.^{25,26} With the addition of a fourth autoantibody, ZnT8, prediction will only improve because 26% of patients with autoantibody-negative type 1A diabetes in the Diabetes Autoimmunity Study in the Young study were found to have the ZnT8 autoantibodies.²⁷

Treatment

The mainstay of type 1A diabetes treatment is insulin therapy. Over the last several years, multiple advances in insulin preparation, insulin delivery, and glucose monitoring have considerably improved treatment. Multiple analog insulins provide either a faster onset of action or longer duration and decrease the variability of insulin absorption. Insulin pumps allow for a more physiologic administration of insulin throughout the day. Continuous glucose monitoring systems (CGMSs) have been developed and measure interstitial fluid glucose levels. CGMSs assess blood glucose trends and provide alarms for high and low blood glucose levels. There is still a need to both calibrate the monitors and confirm low blood glucose values with fingerstick glucose determination. There is research underway with CGMS monitors controlling insulin delivery from insulin pumps.

Despite treatment with insulin therapy, long-term complications, including nephropathy, retinopathy, neuropathy, and cardiovascular disease, can result. Although the progress to complete insulin dependence occurs quickly after clinical onset, initially after diagnosis, the pancreas is able to produce a significant amount of insulin²⁸; at this time, immunologic intervention can save B-cell function and reduce reliance on insulin. Two international networks conducting immunotherapy trials, the Immune Tolerance Network and TrialNet, have been established. Immunotherapies in patients with type 1A diabetes are aimed at altering the underlying immune process that results in β -cell loss. These therapies consist of agents that are non-antigen specific and those that are antigen specific. Non-antigen-specific therapies target various components of the immune system and include those directed against T cells (anti-CD3 mAbs, anti-thymocyte globulin, and cyclosporine), B cells (anti-CD20 mAbs), and other components of the immune system (Table I).²⁹⁻³³ Antigen-based therapies are believed to mediate immune tolerance to antigens that result in autoimmunity to β cells. These therapies include vaccines with GAD, the B chain of insulin, and other insulin peptides (Table II).34 Many of these therapies have reversed hyperglycemia in the NOD mouse, and several therapies show promise in altering the underlying immune process in human subjects.³⁵

INSULIN AUTOIMMUNE SYNDROME

The insulin autoimmune syndrome, also known as Hirata disease, results from autoantibodies reacting with insulin. The diagnostic criteria include fasting hypoglycemia without evidence of exogenous insulin administration, high levels of serum immunoreactive insulin, and the presence of high-titer insulin



FIG 4. Progression to diabetes versus number of autoantibodies (GAD, ICA5112, and insulin). Abs, Antibodies. Used with permission from Verge et al.²⁵

TABLE I. Non-antigen-specific immunotherapy trials for new-onset type 1A diabetes

Agent	Stage of development	Comments	References and links
Anti-CD3 mAbs	Phase II/III	Reduced insulin requirements out to 18 mo	Herold et al ⁸⁵ and Keymeulen et al ⁸⁶
Anti-CD20 mAb (rituximab)	Phase II	Ongoing	www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00279305
Anti-thymocyte globulin	Phase I/II	Ongoing	www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00515099
Cyclosporine	Multiple trials	Successful remission but unacceptable side effects	Jenner et al ⁸⁷
Nicotinamide	Pilot	No effect	Elliott and Chase ⁸⁸
BCG	Pilot	No effect	Allen et al ⁸⁹
Anti-CD52 (Campath-1H)	Phase I	Withdrawn secondary to adverse events	www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00214214
CTLA-4 immunoglobulin (abatacept)	Phase I	Ongoing	www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00505375
Mycophenolate and daclizumab	Phase I	No effect	www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00100178

autoantibodies. Patients have recurrent and spontaneous hypoglycemia. The insulin autoantibodies can be monoclonal, from a B-cell lymphoma, or polyclonal. The polyclonal disorder is strongly associated with the DRB1*0406 haplotype and usually follows therapy with a sulfhydryl-containing medication, such as methimazole (an antithyroid drug used to treat Graves disease).³⁶

AUTOIMMUNE THYROID DISEASE Background

Autoimmune thyroid disease consists of Graves disease and Hashimoto thyroiditis (HT). It is very common, with a prevalence of 5% to 10% in the general population. Autoantibodies to various enzymes and proteins in the thyroid gland, thyroid peroxidase (TPO) and thyroglobulin, are the hallmark of autoimmune thyroid disease.

Graves disease

Background. Graves disease was first described by Robert Graves in 1835 as being associated with a goiter, palpitations, and exophthalmos. It is now know that the thyroid-stimulating hormone receptor (TSHR) is stimulated by autoantibodies, thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulins (TSIs), and that thyroid cells are activated, resulting in signs and symptoms of hyperthyroidism. The clinical manifestations of hyperthyroidism include a constellation of symptoms comprised of palpitations, tremor, heat intolerance, sweating, anxiety, emotional lability, and weight loss

despite a normal to increased appetite. Extrathyroidal manifestations of Graves disease include Graves ophthalmopathy (GO) and dermatopathy (pretibial myxedema) with little understanding of the cause of these disease components.

Pathogenesis. Graves disease occurs in genetically susceptible individuals, with the HLA alleles contributing the greatest increase in risk, which is similar to type 1A diabetes. In white subjects HLA DR3 (HLA DRB1*03) and DQA1*0501 confer the highest risk,³⁷ whereas HLA DRB1*0701 is protective.³⁸ For monozygotic twins, the concordance rate is 20%; the rate is much lower for dizygotic twins, indicating other susceptibility factors for disease development. Female sex is the main risk factor, with smoking, lithium treatment, and low iodine consumption also associated with the disease.

Patients with Graves disease have diffuse lymphocytic infiltration of the thyroid gland and lose tolerance to multiple thyroid antigens, TSHR, thyroglobulin, TPO, and the sodium-iodine cotransporter. Autoantibodies develop when T cells recognize multiple epitopes of the TSHR.³⁹ The autoantibodies can either stimulate or inhibit thyroid hormone secretion. It is a balance of these autoantibodies toward thyroid cell activation that results in hyperthyroidism. Because of these various autoantibodies with differing functions, autoantibody concentrations cannot be correlated to thyroid hormone levels in patients with Graves disease. Fluctuating antibody titers can result in a thyroid yo-yo syndrome with alternating hyperthyroidism and hypothyroidism.⁴⁰ Although TSIs cause Graves disease, the serum antibody

Agent	Stage of development	Comments	References and links
GAD65	Phase II/III	C peptide preserved at 18 mo	Ludvigsson et al ⁹⁰
Insulin B chain in incomplete Freund adjuvant	Phase I	Ongoing	www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00057499
Proinsulin-based DNA vaccine (BHT-3021)	Phase I	C peptide preserved at 12 mo	www.bayhilltx.com
Oral insulin	Prevention trial	Subset with insulin autoantibodies having a potential response	www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT00419562

TABLE II. Selected antigen-specific immunotherapy trials for type 1A diabetes

concentration can be low or undetectable in some patients. This could be due to assay insensitivity, misdiagnosis of the cause of hyperthyroidism, or intrathyroidal production of autoantibodies.⁴¹

GO is associated with Graves hyperthyroidism, but the 2 diseases can exist independently of one another. GO is clinically evident in 25% to 50% of patients with hyperthyroidism, and of these patients, 3% to 5% experience severe symptoms. GO results from increased orbital fat and muscle volume within the orbit. Histologic analysis of orbital tissue reveals lymphocytic infiltration and the inflammatory cytokines IL-4 and IL-10. Smoking is a strong risk factor for GO and worsens the symptoms of eye disease.

The association between Graves hyperthyroidism and GO suggests that the 2 disorders result from an autoimmune process to 1 or more antigens from the thyroid and orbit. Orbital fibroblasts are thought to be the antigenic target in GO. TSHR mRNA and protein expression in orbital fibroblasts has been documented in both healthy subjects and patients with GO.⁴² It is possible that a form of TSHR or similar protein is expressed in the orbit and might serve as a cross-reactive target for TSIs.

Diagnosis. Graves disease is the most common cause of hyperthyroidism. Diagnosis is made with clinical and biochemical manifestations of hyperthyroidism. Thyroid function tests show low to suppressed thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) levels and increased thyroxine and triiodothyronine levels. Diagnosis is confirmed with a radioactive iodine uptake and scan (only tested in nonpregnant, non-breast-feeding patients) showing increased homogenous uptake. TSI levels aid in the diagnosis but are not confirmatory because patients can have Graves disease without autoantibodies present. TSI autoantibodies measured in the third trimester of pregnancy are a good predictor of neonatal Graves disease. During pregnancy, thyroid autoantibodies generally decrease, presumably because of secretion of trophoblast factors that are immunosuppressive.

Treatment. Treatment of Graves disease has changed little over the last 50 years. Treatment options include antithyroid drugs, radioactive iodine, and surgery. Antithyroid drugs block thyroid hormone synthesis, but the majority of patients experience relapses with discontinuation of therapy. Radioactive iodine ablation is the preferred treatment method in the United States. Ablation generally results in iatrogenic hypothyroidism, requiring lifelong thyroid hormone replacement. Anti-CD20 mAb has been tried in a small number of patients with Graves disease. Twenty patients received methimazole for Graves disease and were rendered euthyroid. Ten patients received anti-CD20 mAb infusions during the final 3 weeks of methimazole treatment. Fewer patients receiving anti-CD20 antibody treatment relapsed at 1 month (6/10) than those who did not (8/10).⁴³

Immunotherapy trials for GO show more promise than for Graves disease alone. Agents such as anti-CD20 mAbs and anti-

TNF- α mAbs have been used. In a pilot study anti-CD20 mAbs improved proptosis, soft tissue changes, and eye motility in 7 patients with moderate-to-severe GO. None of the treated patients followed to 1 year had a relapse. This was compared with 15 of 20 patients responding to methylprednisolone therapy; 10% had experienced relapses at the conclusion of the study.⁴⁴ Larger randomized controlled trials are needed to confirm these results.

ΗT

Background. HT is the most common endocrine autoimmune condition, affecting up to 10% of the general population. It is characterized by a gradual loss of thyroid function, goiter, and T-cell infiltration on histology. HT affects women more frequently than men, with a sex ratio of 7:1.

Pathogenesis. HT occurs in genetically susceptible populations but lacks a strong association with HLA. Mutations in the thyroglobulin gene⁴⁵ and cytotoxic T lymphocyte–associated antigen (CTLA) 4 are associated with disease.⁴⁶ T cells play a crucial role in disease pathogenesis by reacting with thyroid antigens and secreting inflammatory cytokines. Autoantibodies develop in patients with HT to TPO, thyroglobulin, and the TSHR. It is believed that these autoantibodies are secondary to thyroid follicular cell damage induced by T cells. TPO is the major autoantigen, and autoantibodies to TPO are closely associated with disease activity.

Diagnosis and treatment. The diagnosis and treatment of HT has changed very little over the last several decades. Diagnosis is made based on clinical (fatigue, weakness, cold intolerance, weight gain, constipation, dry skin, depression, and growth failure or delayed puberty in children) and biochemical manifestations of hypothyroidism. Thyroid function tests show an increased TSH level and a low thyroxine and triiodothyronine levels. Other causes of thyroiditis (postpartum, acute, subacute, and silent) need to be excluded. Treatment is with lifelong thyroxine replacement with a goal of normalizing the TSH level. Continuous monitoring of thyroid function is needed to avoid overreplacement, which can lead to premature osteoporosis and cardiac arrhythmias. Fine-needle aspiration of thyroid nodules is recommended to rule out thyroid cancer because differentiated thyroid cancer is associated with a favorable prognosis and low recurrence once detected.

ADDISON DISEASE Background

Thomas Addison described a group of patients affected with anemia and diseased adrenal glands in 1849. Addison disease is a chronic disorder of the adrenal cortex resulting in decreased production of glucocorticoids, mineralocorticoids, and

"Stages" in Development of Addison's Disease



FIG 5. Stages in the development of Addison disease.⁴² Adrenocortical function is lost over a period of years. In the first stage genetic predisposition is conferred by a patient's HLA genotype. In the second stage events that precipitate anti-adrenal autoimmunity occur but are currently unknown. In the third stage, which involves presymptomatic disease, 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies predict future disease. Finally, in the fourth stage overt Addison disease develops. An increased plasma renin level is one of the first metabolic abnormalities to occur and is followed by the sequential development of other metabolic abnormalities (a decreased cortisol level after cosyntropin stimulation, an increased corticotropin level, and a decreased basal cortisol level). Finally, there are severe symptoms of adrenal insufficiency, such as hypotension.

androgens. There is increased secretion of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) from the pituitary gland. Histologic examination of adrenal glands from patients with autoimmune adrenal insufficiency reveals fibrosis with a mononuclear cell infiltrate, plasma cells, and rare germinal centers.⁴⁷ The most common cause of primary adrenal insufficiency in developed countries is autoimmunity (70% to 90%), with tuberculosis the second most common cause (10% to 20%). Addison disease can be present in 3 clinical forms: part of syndromes termed APS-1 and autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 2 (APS-2) and as an isolated disease.

Pathogenesis and genetics

Similar to type 1A diabetes, Addison disease also can be divided into stages of disease progression. Genetically predisposed individuals have autoantibodies to the 21-hydroxylase enzyme and eventually lose the ability to produce cortisol (Fig 5).⁴⁸ Autoantibodies against 21-hydroxylase are present in more than 90% of patients with recent-onset disease. Susceptibility is conferred through the genes encoding the class II MHC, and as is the case with type 1A diabetes, there is a strong association with the DR3 haplotype. The highest-risk genotype, occurring in 30% of patients with Addison disease, consists of DR3/4, DQ2/ DQ8,⁴⁹ and in this case the DRB1*0404 DR4 subtype confers highest risk on DR4 haplotypes. The MHC class I-related molecule A 5.1 allele, an atypical HLA molecule (MHC class I-related gene A), is also associated with genetic risk.⁵⁰ Polymorphisms of the MHC class I-related molecule A gene are based on the number of triplicate GCT repeats in exon 5. The translated protein interacts with the NKG2D receptor, which is important for thymic maturation of T cells.⁵¹ NKG2D can also regulate the priming of human naive $CD8^+$ T cells.⁵² The allele, designated 5.1, is associated with the insertion of a base pair, which results in a

premature stop codon and loss of the membrane-binding region of the protein.

Diagnosis and treatment

The diagnosis of Addison disease is made in symptomatic patients with high levels of ACTH and a deficiency of cortisol or when serum cortisol levels do not increase after an ACTH stimulation test in the presence of increased basal ACTH levels; 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies are usually (>90%) present. The clinical manifestations are subtle (weakness, fatigue, anorexia, orthostasis, nausea, myalgias, and salt craving), and a high index of suspicion is necessary to diagnose adrenal insufficiency before an adrenal crisis. We recommend screening patients with type 1A diabetes, hypoparathyroidism, and polyendocrine autoimmunity for 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies. If present, yearly monitoring with an ACTH stimulation test is performed to allow early diagnosis and prevent an adrenal crisis. Treatment is with lifelong glucocorticoids and mineralocorticoids, with counseling about the need for stress-dose steroids for illnesses and before surgical procedures. Forty percent to 50% of patients with Addison disease will have another autoimmune disease, necessitating lifelong monitoring for associated autoimmune conditions.

IDIOPATHIC HYPOPARATHYROIDISM Background

Idiopathic hypoparathyroidism results from a deficiency of parathyroid hormone, which regulates the serum calcium concentration and does not have an identifiable cause. This disease is a common component of APS-1 in infants and young children. It also occurs sporadically in adults, most often affecting female subjects with HT. An autoimmune basis for idiopathic hypoparathyroidism has been suggested because of its association with other autoimmune conditions.

Pathogenesis

Hypocalcemia results from parathyroid hormone deficiency. Recent work by Alimohammadi et al⁵³ identified a parathyroid autoantigen, NACHT leucine-rich repeat protein 5, in patients with APS-1. NACHT leucine-rich repeat protein 5 autoantibodies were identified in patients with APS-1 with hypoparathyroidism and not in healthy subjects or subjects with other autoimmune disorders. Autoantibodies to the calcium-sensing receptor on parathyroid glands have been described as well and can activate the receptor, thereby causing decreased production of parathyroid hormone.⁵⁴

Diagnosis and treatment

Idiopathic hypoparathyroidism is diagnosed when no other causes of hypocalcemia and hypoparathyroidism can be identified. Treatment is with calcium and magnesium supplementation. To absorb calcium, active 1,25 dihydroxyvitamin D needs to be administered with calcium, and frequent monitoring of serum calcium levels is required.

PREMATURE OVARIAN FAILURE Background

Premature ovarian failure (POF) is defined as amenorrhea, increased gonadotropin levels, and hypoestrogenism before age 40 years. POF can occur before or after puberty. Girls should begin puberty by age 13 years and menstruate within 5 years after the onset of puberty. Two distinct clinical scenarios have been identified.

Idiopathic POF with adrenal autoimmunity. Approximately 10% of female subjects with Addison disease will have POF. Steroid cell autoantibodies, directed against the enzymes 21-hydroxylase or 17-hydroxylase, cross-react with theca interna/ granulosa layers of ovarian follicles. The presence of these autoantibodies correlates with the histologic diagnosis of autoimmune oophoritis.⁵⁵ MHC class II is expressed on granulosa cells of patients with POF and might potentiate a local T-cell autoimmune response.⁵⁶

ldiopathic POF with exclusive manifestations of ovarian autoimmunity. The vast majority (>90%) of women with POF do not have Addison disease or steroid cell autoantibodies, calling into question the autoimmune component of the disease. Thyroid autoimmunity is present in about 14% of these patients. Approximately 10% of patients with isolated POF and without Addison disease will have numerous ovarian follicles intact. These patients are categorized as having resistant ovary syndrome that is insensitive to ovulation induction with exogenous gonadotropins.

Treatment

Currently, there is no treatment available to induce ovarian function or stop progression of autoimmune ovarian destruction. Treatment is focused on treating symptoms of estrogen deficiency and maintaining bone health to prevent osteoporosis. Infertility can be treated with *in vitro* fertilization with donor eggs. However, there is a relapsing and remitting component to the underlying autoimmunity, and occasionally, conceptions can be achieved. Screening for associated autoimmune conditions (type 1A diabetes, Addison disease, and thyroid autoimmunity) should be considered in patients with idiopathic POF.

LYMPHOCYTIC HYPOPHYSITIS Background

Lymphocytic hypophysitis is a rare inflammatory lesion of the pituitary gland. Approximately 500 cases have been reported in the literature since the initial report in 1962.⁵⁷ This condition is more common in female subjects and affects women during later pregnancy and the postpartum period (eg, postpartum hypophysitis). It is strongly associated with other autoimmune disorders. Of note, ipilimumab, an mAb that blocks CTLA-4, is an immunologic therapy used in oncologic clinical trials and has induced hypophysitis.⁵⁸

Pathogenesis

The morphologic features of hypophysitis resemble those of other autoimmune endocrinopathies. The absence of granulomas on histology distinguishes this condition from the granulomatous hypophysitis seen in association with sarcoidosis, tuberculosis, and syphilis. Anti-pituitary antibodies have been isolated in a minority of patients with disease.

Diagnosis and treatment

Presenting symptoms include fatigue, headache, and visual field deficits. Diagnosis is confirmed by means of histologic

examination of a pituitary biopsy specimen. Anterior pituitary hormone deficits are common, and hormone replacement is indicated. High-dose glucocorticoid pulse therapy has been used for treatment.⁵⁹

AUTOIMMUNE POLYENDOCRINE SYNDROMES Background

The autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes are a constellation of disorders characterized by multiple autoimmune disorders, including endocrine gland failure or hyperactivity (Graves disease). Some of the components of the syndromes have been described previously in the review. The syndromes include APS-1; APS-2; IPEX syndrome; polyneuropathy, organomegaly, endocrinopathy, serum monoclonal protein, and skin changes (POEMS) syndrome; non–organ-specific autoimmunity (eg, lupus erythematosus) associated with anti-insulin receptor antibodies; thymic tumors with associated endocrinopathy; and Graves disease associated with insulin autoimmune syndrome. APS-1–, APS-2–, IPEX-, POEMS syndrome–, and diabetes-associated autoimmune disorders will be discussed in further detail.

APS-1

Background. APS-1/APECED (autoimmune polyendocrinopathy-candidiasis-ectodermal dystrophy) is a rare disorder generally seen in infants, and the diagnosis is made when a child has 2 or 3 of the following: mucocutaneous candidiasis, hypoparathyroidism, or Addison disease. Mucocutaneous candidiasis involving the mouth and nails is usually the first manifestation followed by the development of hypotension or fatigue from Addison disease or hypocalcemia from hypoparathyroidism. APS-1 is associated with other autoimmune disorders (type 1A diabetes, vitiligo, alopecia, hepatitis, pernicious anemia, and primary hypothyroidism) and asplenism.

Pathogenesis/genetics. APS-1 is due to a mutation in the autoimmune regulator gene (AIRE), which is transmitted in an autosomal recessive manner. The AIRE gene encodes a transcription factor needed for the expression and presentation of self-antigens to developing lymphocytes in the thymus.⁶⁰ More than 40 muta-tions in *AIRE* have been described,⁶¹ and when mutations are present, tolerance is lost to multiple self-antigens. The resulting autoreactive T cells that escape deletion in the thymus have the ability to destroy multiple specific tissues, producing a phenotype of multiple autoimmune disorders. Animal models with a knockout of the AIRE gene result in widespread autoimmunity, although the phenotype is mild with lymphocytic infiltration of the liver and atrophy of the adrenal and thyroid glands. The majority of mice also exhibit autoantibodies to the pancreas, adrenal glands, testes, and liver.⁶² Human studies of isolated autoimmune disorders, such as Addison disease occurring without evidence of APS-1, have not found mutations in the AIRE gene.⁶³

Diagnosis. Diagnosis is based on the presence of specific autoimmune disorders and mucocutaneous candidiasis. The known *AIRE* gene mutations can now be screened. Meager et al^{64} recently reported that patients with APS-1 have multiple anti-interferon antibodies, with IFN- ω -reactive autoantibodies present in 100% of patients; assays for such autoantibodies might aid in rapid diagnosis.

Treatment. Hormone replacement is the mainstay of treatment for the endocrinopathies present in patients with APS-1.

Mucocutaneous candidiasis needs to be treated aggressively and monitored for recurrence because it can occur anywhere along the gastrointestinal tract. Untreated disease can lead to the development of epithelial cancers. Asplenism needs to be identified, and vaccinations against pneumococcus, meningococcus, and *Haemophilus influenzae* need to be administered.

A high clinical suspicion for other autoimmune disease needs to be maintained in patients with APS-1 and their relatives. Patients with APS-1 need to be followed at a center with experience monitoring and caring for these patients. Siblings need to be followed closely, and consideration should be given to screening for anti–IFN- ω autoantibodies. Recommendations are to see these patients at 6-month intervals and screen for autoantibodies.⁶⁵ If autoantibodies are present without the associated disease, functional testing is indicated. Patients with 21-hydroxylase antibodies are often followed with annual ACTH levels, 8 AM cortisol levels, and cosyntropin stimulation testing unless symptoms or signs warrant more frequent monitoring. The presence of islet cell autoantibodies warrants glucose tolerance testing to detect disease before overt clinical symptoms and education related to the symptoms of diabetes along with home glucose monitoring.

APS-2

Background. APS-2, also known as Schmidt syndrome, is the most common autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome. APS-2 has Addison disease as its defining component with either autoimmune thyroid disease or type 1A diabetes in conjunction. Women are typically affected at a higher rate than male subjects. Other diseases less commonly associated with APS-2 include celiac disease, vitiligo, pernicious anemia, myasthenia gravis, stiff man syndrome, and alopecia. Familial aggregation was demonstrated by a study looking at 10 families with APS-2, and one in 7 relatives had an undiagnosed autoimmune disease, the most common being thyroid disease.⁶⁶ Diseases can develop years to decades apart, making knowledge of the syndromes necessary to detect disease and provide treatment before morbidity and mortality. Table III compares APS-1 and APS-2.⁶⁷

Pathogenesis/genetics. The genetics of APS-2 are governed by the HLA haplotypes, which confer disease risk to multiple autoimmune disorders. The DR3, DQA1*0501, DQB1*0201 haplotype increases the risk for type 1A diabetes, Addison disease, and celiac disease. The DR4 haplotype of patients with all 3 of these diseases is associated with DQA1*0301, DQB1*0302. If a patient with type 1A diabetes has the DRB1*0404 allele and express 21-hydroxylase antibodies, there is a 100-fold increase in the risk of Addison disease.⁶⁸ Autoimmune diseases result from a failure to develop or maintain tolerance along with a genetic predisposition, MHC alleles, controlling specific disease development. Multiple autoimmune disorders develop when tolerance is lost to a number of self-antigens.

Diagnosis and treatment. Similar to APS-1, treatment of APS-2 focuses on identifying and treating the underlying autoimmune conditions. Autoimmune thyroid disease is very common. It is prudent to screen patients with type 1A diabetes and those with Addison disease with a yearly TSH. We recommend screening patients with type 1A diabetes for 21-hyroxylase and tissue transglutaminase (TGA) autoantibodies. The optimal screening interval is not defined; however, autoantibodies can develop at any age, and repeat testing is necessary in the case of a

TABLE III. Comparison of APS-1 and APS-2

APS-1	APS-2
Onset infancy	Older onset
Siblings	Multiple generations
AIRE gene mutated	
Not HLA associated	DR3/4 associated
Immunodeficiency	No defined immunodeficiency
Asplenism	
Mucocutaneous candidiasis	
18% Type 1A diabetes	20% Type 1A diabetes
100% Anti-interferon antibodies	

Available from the Teaching Slides at www.barbaradaviscenter.org.

negative test result. Relatives of patients with APS-2 need to be monitored closely.

IPEX syndrome

Background. The rare IPEX syndrome is caused by mutations in the forkhead box protein 3 gene (*FOXP3*), resulting in absent or dysfunctional regulatory T cells.⁶⁹ Clinically, it presents during the first few months of life with dermatitis, growth retardation, multiple endocrinopathies, and recurrent infections. Affected neonates have overwhelming autoimmunity, including type 1A diabetes, developing as early as 2 days of age.

Pathogenesis/genetics. To date, 20 mutations in FOXP3 have been identified in patients with IPEX syndrome.^{70,71} Most of these mutations occur in the forkhead (winged-helix) domain and leucine zipper region, resulting in impaired DNA binding. The inability of FOXP3 protein to bind DNA in regulatory T cells impairs immune-suppressor function. Dysregulated T-cell function leads to overwhelming autoimmunity and recurrent infections. The scurfy mouse had a disease very similar to IPEX and has a homologous gene, scurfin, to the human FOXP3. The scurfy mouse model allows for understanding disease pathogenesis and provides a model to evaluate treatment modalities.^{72,73} Neonatal thymectomy in male scurfy mice ameliorates disease and increases lifespan. Transfer of peripheral CD4⁺ T cells, but not CD8⁺ T cells, from affected mice to homologous wild-type mice results in disease, whereas bone marrow transplantation does not induce disease. Peripheral CD4⁺ T cells appear to be hyperresponsive to antigens and have a decreased requirement for costimulation with CD28.⁷⁴ The inability of CD4⁺ T cells to regulate the immune response from mutations in scurfin or FOXP3 results in the IPEX syndrome.

Treatment. Children affected with IPEX usually die in the first 2 years of life of sepsis or failure to thrive. Supportive care and treatment of underlying disorders is necessary. Immunosuppressive medications have been tried in case reports or small case series. High-dose glucocorticoids, tacrolimus, cyclosporine, methotrexate, sirolimus, infliximab, and rituximab have been tried with varying degrees of success. The toxicity and infectious complications limit their dosing and use. In the scurfy mouse the disease can be cured with partial T-cell chimerism, and the same appears to be true in human subjects with normal T lymphocytes able to regulate the abnormal immune system in a dominant fashion.⁷⁵ Bone marrow transplantation can reduce symptoms and prolong survival.⁷⁶ Transplantation should be considered early in the disease to limit the autoimmune destruction to endocrine organs and possibly reduce the infectious complications from chronic immune suppression.

POEMS syndrome

POEMS syndrome has polyneuropathy, organomegaly, endocrinopathies, M-protein, and skin manifestations (hyperpigmentation and hypertrichosis) as clinical features. The causative factors of this constellation of diseases are not well defined. The syndrome is associated with plasmacytomas and osteosclerotic lesions, with radiation therapy to localized lesions being beneficial. Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation has improved symptoms.⁷⁷

Diabetes-associated autoimmune disorders

Multiple autoimmune disorders are associated with type 1A diabetes. Many of the disorders have been discussed previously in this review, and this section will focus on their relationship to type 1A diabetes.

Celiac disease is an autoimmune disorder that results in T-cell infiltration of the mucosa of the small intestine. Gliadin, a protein of wheat gluten, has been identified as the antigen responsible for inducing the autoimmune process. Like type 1A diabetes, a genetic predisposition is conferred through the HLA alleles DQ2 and DQ8. Symptoms of celiac disease can be mild but can also include diarrhea, abdominal pain, iron deficiency anemia, pubertal delay, growth failure, decreased bone mineralization, and vitamin D deficiency. TGA IgA autoantibodies are a sensitive and specific marker for the autoimmune process, more so than the older antiendomysial antibody assay. TGA autoantibodies are present in up to 16% of patients with type 1 diabetes.⁷⁸ A definitive diagnosis is made with a small-intestine biopsy showing flattened villi and intraepithelial lymphocytic infiltrates. Treatment is with a gluten-free diet, which results in reversal of the autoimmune process and normalization of the intestinal villi.⁷⁹ We recommend screening with TGA autoantibodies yearly in patients with type 1 diabetes and performing a small-intestine biopsy if the results of a repeat TGA autoantibody are positive. The biopsy specimen should be obtained close to the time of antibody measurement because the half-life of IgA antibodies are short and the titer of TGA autoantibody fluctuates with the amount of gluten in the diet. Those with a positive biopsy result are counseled on a gluten-free diet. These recommendations are based on the known risks of symptomatic celiac disease (osteoporosis, anemia, and gastrointestinal malignancy) and the rationale that the intestinal pathology is reversible with gluten avoidance.

Addison disease is present in 1 in 10,000 subjects in the general population compared with 1 in 200 in the type 1 diabetic population. One percent to 2% of patients with type 1 diabetes have 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies.⁸⁰ Many patients with Addison disease are adrenally insufficient for years before diagnosis. It is advisable to screen patients with type 1 diabetes for 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies and monitor those with positive cosyntropin (ACTH) stimulation test results.

Autoimmune thyroid disease is common in patients with type 1 diabetes. Twenty percent to 30% of patients with type 1 diabetes express TPO, thyroglobulin autoantibodies, or both, twice that of the general population. Long-term follow-up has shown 30% of patients with type 1 diabetes will have autoimmune thyroid disease.⁸¹ It is recommend that patients with type 1 diabetes be screened for thyroid dysfunction annually with a serum TSH level.⁸²

Pernicious anemia results in a macrocytic anemia from autoimmune destruction of parietal cells in the fundus and body of the stomach. The frequency of pernicious anemia in patients with type 1 diabetes has been reported to be up to 4%, with a rate of 0.12% in the general population.⁸³

Vitiligo, the loss of melanocytes in the skin, is associated with many autoimmune conditions, including type 1A diabetes.

IATROGENIC ENDOCRINE AUTOIMMUNE DISORDERS

Background

Drug-induced autoimmune diseases have been recognized for years and span multiple disciplines. Iatrogenic autoimmunity is increasing in frequency as more therapies are designed to alter immune mechanisms in autoimmune conditions and cancer.

Pharmaceutical agents

IFN- α . The interferons are a group of proteins characterized by antiviral activity, growth-regulatory properties, and a variety of immunomodulatory activities. IFN- α is currently used to treat patients with the hepatitis C virus. IFN- α has been reported to cause HT and Graves disease. It is also associated with nonautoimmune thyroiditis. Approximately 5% to 10% of patients treated with IFN- α have thyroid autoimmunity, whereas another 15% have thyroid autoantibodies without clinical disease.⁸⁴ The drug also induces both islet autoantibodies and rapid progression to diabetes in a subset of patients with islet autoantibodies.⁸⁵ At a minimum, glucose levels should be monitored in patients. If these levels are abnormal, the patient should be evaluated for islet autoantibodies and monitored for diabetes, and the risks/benefits of therapy should be carefully considered.

IL-2. IL-2 induces T-cell proliferation, B-cell growth, and natural killer cell and monocyte activation. IL-2 has antitumor activity and has been used in the treatment of metastatic melanoma, renal cell carcinoma, and HIV. Thyroiditis and HT have been described with IL-2 treatment either alone or in conjunction with IFN- α in up to 16% of patients.⁸⁶

Ipilimumab. Ipilimumab is an mAb that blocks CTLA-4, a receptor on T cells; blockade of CTLA-4 results in T-cell activation, proliferation, and differentiation. Ipilimumab has been used to treat patients with metastatic renal cell cancer and melanoma. Endocrinopathies, hypophysitis, and hypothyroidism, as well as nonendocrine autoimmune disorders, have been reported.⁸⁷ Up to 59% of participants in the National Institutes of Health studies treated with anti–CTLA-4 mAbs have presented with autoimmune toxicities. Many of the autoimmune events are transient, and some can be successfully treated with high-dose glucocorticoids. Five percent (8/163) of patients treated with anti–CTLA-4 mAbs at the National Institutes of Health have hypophysitis.⁸⁸ In the case of hypophysitis, anterior pituitary hormone deficiencies have been reported to be present for up to 2 years, despite discontinuation of therapy with ipilimumab.

Campath-1H. Campath-1H is a humanized anti-CD52 mAb that suppresses T_H1 lymphocytes. Graves disease has been associated with treatment in patients with multiple sclerosis and newonset type 1A diabetes. In a study of 29 patients with multiple sclerosis treated with Campath-1H, 9 had Graves disease after 6 to 31 months of treatment.⁸⁹

Highly active antiretroviral therapy. Highly active antiretroviral therapy, which is used to treat HIV infection, has been associated with Graves disease. The prevalence is rare, and it occurs 16 to 19 months after initiation of therapy. After highly active antiretroviral therapy, there is immune reconstitution, and this is when autoimmunity develops, likely resulting from changes to CD4^+ T cells.⁹⁰

CONCLUSIONS

Improved understanding of the immune pathogenesis of endocrine diseases has led to the initial development of therapies that target the underlying autoimmunity. Type 1A diabetes, one of the best-studied organ-specific autoimmune diseases, is now predictable in human subjects, and therapies are emerging to augment the underlying autoimmune destruction of β cells. With continued basic understanding of the immunologic mechanisms causing autoimmunity, better therapies can be designed to improve the quality of life for patients and their families afflicted with these disorders.

REFERENCES

- American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Care 2008;31(suppl 1):S55-60.
- Harjutsalo V, Sjoberg L, Tuomilehto J. Time trends in the incidence of type 1 diabetes in Finnish children: a cohort study. Lancet 2008;371:1777-82.
- Erlich H, Valdes AM, Noble J, Carlson JA, Varney M, Concannon P, et al. HLA DR-DQ haplotypes and genotypes and type 1 diabetes risk: analysis of the type 1 diabetes genetics consortium families. Diabetes 2008;57:1084-92.
- Murphy R, Ellard S, Hattersley AT. Clinical implications of a molecular genetic classification of monogenic beta-cell diabetes. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab 2008;4:200-13.
- Redondo MJ, Jeffrey J, Fain PR, Eisenbarth GS, Orban T. Concordance for islet autoimmunity among monozygotic twins. N Engl J Med 2008;359:2849-50.
- Redondo MJ, Fain PR, Krischer JP, Yu L, Cuthbertson D, Winter WE, et al. Expression of beta-cell autoimmunity does not differ between potential dizygotic twins and siblings of patients with type 1 diabetes. J Autoimmun 2004;23: 275-9.
- Bonifacio E, Pfluger M, Marienfeld S, Winkler C, Hummel M, Ziegler AG. Maternal type 1 diabetes reduces the risk of islet autoantibodies: relationships with birthweight and maternal HbA(1c). Diabetologia 2008;51:1245-52.
- Lie BA, Ronningen KS, Akselsen HE, Thorsby E, Undlien DE. Application and interpretation of transmission/disequilibrium tests: transmission of HLA-DQ haplotypes to unaffected siblings in 526 families with type 1 diabetes. Am J Hum Genet 2000;66:740-3.
- Todd JA, Walker NM, Cooper JD, Smyth DJ, Downes K, Plagnol V, et al. Robust associations of four new chromosome regions from genome-wide analyses of type 1 diabetes. Nat Genet 2007;39:857-64.
- Pugliese A, Zeller M, Fernandez A Jr, Zalcberg LJ, Bartlett RJ, Ricordi C, et al. The insulin gene is transcribed in the human thymus and transcription levels correlated with allelic variation at the INS VNTR-IDDM2 susceptibility locus for type 1 diabetes. Nat Genet 1997;15:293-7.
- Vang T, Congia M, Macis MD, Musumeci L, Orru V, Zavattari P, et al. Autoimmune-associated lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase is a gain-of-function variant. Nat Genet 2005;37:1317-9.
- Grant SF, Qu HQ, Bradfield JP, Marchand L, Kim CE, Glessner JT, et al. Follow-up analysis of genome-wide association data identifies novel loci for type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 2009;58:290-5.
- Harjutsalo V, Sjoberg L, Tuomilehto J. Time trends in the incidence of type 1 diabetes in Finnish children: a cohort study. Lancet 2008;371:1777-82.
- Norris JM, Yin X, Lamb MM, Barriga K, Seifert J, Hoffman M, et al. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid intake and islet autoimmunity in children at increased risk for type 1 diabetes. JAMA 2007;298:1420-8.
- Norris JM, Barriga K, Klingensmith G, Hoffman M, Eisenbarth GS, Erlich H, et al. Timing of cereal exposure in infancy and risk of islet autoimmunity. The Diabetes Autoimmunity Study in the Young (DAISY). JAMA 2003;290:1713-20.
- Norris JM, Yin X, Lamb MM, Barriga K, Seifert J, Hoffman M, et al. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid intake and islet autoimmunity in children at increased risk for type 1 diabetes. JAMA 2007;298:1420-8.
- Uusitalo L, Nevalainen J, Niinisto S, Alfthan G, Sundvall J, Korhonen T, et al. Serum alpha- and gamma-tocopherol concentrations and risk of advanced beta cell autoimmunity in children with HLA-conferred susceptibility to type 1 diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 2008;51:773-80.
- Waterland RA, Jirtle RL. Transposable elements: targets for early nutritional effects on epigenetic gene regulation. Mol Cell Biol 2003;23:5293-300.

- Fraga MF, Ballestar E, Paz MF, Ropero S, Setien F, Ballestar ML, et al. Epigenetic differences arise during the lifetime of monozygotic twins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102:10604-9.
- Wenzlau JM, Juhl K, Yu L, Moua O, Sarkar SA, Gottlieb P, et al. The cation efflux transporter ZnT8 (Slc30A8) is a major autoantigen in human type 1 diabetes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007;104:17040-5.
- Moriyama H, Wen L, Abiru N, Liu E, Yu L, Miao D, et al. Induction and acceleration of insulitis/diabetes in mice with a viral mimic (polyinosinic-polycytidylic acid) and an insulin self-peptide. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2002;99: 5539-44.
- 22. Hutton JC, Eisenbarth GS. A pancreatic β -cell-specific homolog of glucose-6-phosphatase emerges as a major target of cell-mediated autoimmunity in diabetes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003;100:8626-8.
- Willcox A, Richardson SJ, Bone AJ, Foulis AK, Morgan NG. Analysis of islet inflammation in human type 1 diabetes. Clin Exp Immunol 2009;155:173-81.
- Achenbach P, Bonifacio E, Ziegler AG. Predicting type 1 diabetes. Curr Diab Rep 2005;5:98-103.
- Verge CF, Gianani R, Kawasaki E, Yu L, Pietropaolo M, Jackson RA, et al. Prediction of type I diabetes in first-degree relatives using a combination of insulin, GAD, and ICA512bdc/IA-2 autoantibodies. Diabetes 1996;45:926-33.
- Achenbach P, Warncke K, Reiter J, Williams AJ, Ziegler AG, Bingley PJ, et al. Type 1 diabetes risk assessment: improvement by follow-up measurements in young islet autoantibody-positive relatives. Diabetologia 2006;49:2969-76.
- 27. Wenzlau JM, Moua O, Sarkar SA, Yu L, Rewers M, Eisenbarth GS, et al. SIC30A8 is a major target of humoral autoimmunity in type 1 diabetes and a predictive marker in prediabetes. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2008;1150:256-9.
- The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial Research Group. The effect of intensive treatment of diabetes on the development and progression of long-term complications in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 1993;329:977-86.
- 29. Herold KC, Gitelman SE, Masharani U, Hagopian W, Bisikirska B, Donaldson D, et al. A single course of anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody hOKT3γ1(Ala-Ala) results in improvement in c-peptide responses and clinical parameters for at least 2 years after onset of type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 2005;54:1763-9.
- Keymeulen B, Vandemeulebroucke E, Ziegler AG, Mathieu C, Kaufman L, Hale G, et al. Insulin needs after CD3-antibody therapy in new-onset type 1 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2005;352:2598-608.
- Jenner M, Bradish G, Stiller C, Atkison P. Cyclosporin A treatment of young children with newly-diagnosed type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. London Diabetes Study Group. Diabetologia 1992;35:884-8.
- 32. Elliott RB, Chase HP. Prevention or delay of type I (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus in children using nicotinamide. Diabetologia 1991;34:362-5.
- Allen HF, Klingensmith GJ, Jensen P, Simoes E, Hayward A, Chase HP. Effect of BCG vaccination on new-onset insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus: a randomized clinical study. Diabetes Care 1998;22:1703-7.
- Ludvigsson J, Faresjo M, Hjorth M, Axelsson S, Cheramy M, Pihl M, et al. GAD treatment and insulin secretion in recent-onset type 1 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2008; 359:1909-20.
- Staeva-Vieira T, Peakman M, von Herrath M. Translational mini-review series on type 1 diabetes: immune-based therapeutic approaches for type 1 diabetes. Clin Exp Immunol 2007;148:17-31.
- 36. Uchigata Y, Kuwata S, Tsushima T, Tokunaga K, Miyamoto M, Tsuchikawa K, et al. Patients with Graves' disease who developed insulin autoimmune syndrome (Hirata disease) possess HLA-Bw62/Cw4/DR4 carrying DRB1*0406. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1993;77:249-54.
- Marga M, Denisova A, Sochnev A, Pirags V, Farid NR. Two HLA DRB 1 alleles confer independent genetic susceptibility to Graves disease: relevance of crosspopulation studies. Am J Med Genet 2001;102:188-91.
- Chen QY, Huang W, She JX, Baxter F, Volpe R, Maclaren NK. HLA-DRB1*08, DRB1*03/DRB3*0101, and DRB3*0202 are susceptibility genes for Graves' disease in North American Caucasians, whereas DRB1*07 is protective. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1999;84:3182-6.
- Martin A, Nakashima M, Zhou A, Aronson D, Werner AJ, Davies TF. Detection of major T cell epitopes on human thyroid stimulating hormone receptor by overriding immune heterogeneity in patients with Graves' disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1997;82:3361-6.
- Gillis D, Volpe R, Daneman D. A young boy with a thyroid yo-yo. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab 1998;11:467-70.
- 41. Weetman AP. Graves' disease. N Engl J Med 2000;343:1236-48.
- 42. Starkey KJ, Janezic A, Jones G, Jordan N, Baker G, Ludgate M. Adipose thyrotrophin receptor expression is elevated in Graves' and thyroid eye diseases ex vivo and indicates adipogenesis in progress in vivo. J Mol Endocrinol 2003;30:369-80.
- 43. El Fassi D, Nielsen CH, Bonnema SJ, Hasselbalch HC, Hegedus L. B lymphocyte depletion with the monoclonal antibody rituximab in Graves' disease: a controlled pilot study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;92:1769-72.

- 44. Salvi M, Vannucchi G, Campi I, Curro N, Dazzi D, Simonetta S, et al. Treatment of Graves' disease and associated ophthalmopathy with the anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody rituximab: an open study. Eur J Endocrinol 2007;156:33-40.
- 45. Ban Y, Greenberg DA, Concepcion E, Skrabanek L, Villanueva R, Tomer Y. Amino acid substitutions in the thyroglobulin gene are associated with susceptibility to human and murine autoimmune thyroid disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003;100: 15119-24.
- 46. Ban Y, Davies TF, Greenberg DA, Kissin A, Marder B, Murphy B, et al. Analysis of the CTLA-4, CD28, and inducible costimulator (ICOS) genes in autoimmune thyroid disease. Genes Immun 2003;4:586-93.
- Sommers SC. Adrenal glands. In: Kissane JM, editor. Anderson's pathology. St Louis: CV Mosby; 2002. p. 1429-50.
- Eisenbarth GS, Gottlieb PA. Autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes. N Engl J Med 2004;350:2068-79.
- Betterle C, Volpato M, Rees Smith B, Furmaniak J, Chen S, Zanchetta R, et al. II. Adrenal cortex and steroid 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies in children with organspecific autoimmune diseases: markers of high progression to clinical Addison's disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1997;82:939-42.
- Gambelunghe G, Falorni A, Ghaderi M, Laureti S, Tortoioli C, Santeusanio F, et al. Microsatellite polymorphism of the MHC class I chain-related (MIC-A and MIC-B) genes marks the risk for autoimmune Addison' disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1999;84:3701-7.
- Hue S, Monteiro RC, Berrih-Aknin S, Caillat-Zucman S. Potential role of NKG2D/ MHC class I-related chain A interaction in intrathymic maturation of single-positive CD8 T cells. J Immunol 2003;171:1909-17.
- Maasho K, Opoku-Anane J, Marusina AI, Coligan JE, Borrego F. NKG2D is a costimulatory receptor for human naive CD8+ T cells. J Immunol 2005;174:4480-4.
- Alimohammadi M, Bjorklund P, Hallgren A, Pontynen N, Szinnai G, Shikama N, et al. Autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1 and NALP5, a parathyroid autoantigen. N Engl J Med 2008;358:1018-28.
- Kifor O, Moore FD Jr, Delaney M, Garber J, Hendy GN, Butters R, et al. A syndrome of hypocalciuric hypercalcemia caused by autoantibodies directed at the calcium-sensing receptor. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2003;88:60-72.
- 55. Bakalov VK, Anasti JN, Calis KA, Vanderhoof VH, Premkumar A, Chen S, et al. Autoimmune oophoritis as a mechanism of follicular dysfunction in women with 46, XX spontaneous premature ovarian failure. Fertil Steril 2005;84:958-65.
- 56. Hill JA, Welch WR, Faris HM, Anderson DJ. Induction of class II major histocompatibility complex antigen expression in human granulosa cells by interferon gamma: a potential mechanism contributing to autoimmune ovarian failure. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1990;162:534-40.
- Caturegli P, Lupi I, Landek-Salgado M, Kimura H, Rose NR. Pituitary autoimmunity: 30 years later. Autoimmun Rev 2008;7:631-7.
- Blansfield JA, Beck KE, Tran K, Yang JC, Hughes MS, Kammula US, et al. Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen-4 blockage can induce autoimmune hypophysitis in patients with metastatic melanoma and renal cancer. J Immunother 2005;28:593-8.
- Kristof RA, Van RD, Klingmuller D, Springer W, Schramm J. Lymphocytic hypophysitis: non-invasive diagnosis and treatment by high dose methylprednisolone pulse therapy? J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1999;67:398-402.
- Anderson MS, Venanzi ES, Klein L, Chen Z, Berzins SP, Turley SJ, et al. Projection of an immunological self shadow within the thymus by the AIRE protein. Science 2002;298:1395-401.
- Kumar PG, Laloraya M, She JX. Population genetics and functions of the autoimmune regulator (AIRE). Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2002;31:321-38, vi.
- Ramsey C, Winqvist O, Puhakka L, Halonen M, Moro A, Kampe O, et al. Aire deficient mice develop multiple features of APECED phenotype and show altered immune response. Hum Mol Genet 2002;11:397-409.
- 63. Meyer G, Donner H, Herwig J, Bohles H, Usadel KH, Badenhoop K. Screening for an AIRE-1 mutation in patients with Addison's disease, type 1 diabetes, Graves' disease and Hashimoto's thyroiditis as well as in APECED syndrome. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2001;54:335-8.
- Meager A, Visvalingam K, Peterson P, Moll K, Murumagi A, Krohn K, et al. Antiinterferon autoantibodies in autoimmune polyendocrinopathy syndrome type 1. PLoS Med 2006;3:e289.
- Perheentupa J. APS-I/APECED: The clinical disease and therapy. In: Eisenbarth GS, editor. Autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Company; 2002. p. 295-320.

- Eisenbarth GS, Wilson PW, Ward F, Buckley C, Lebovitz HE. The polyglandular failure syndrome: disease inheritance, HLA- type and immune function. Ann Intern Med 1979;91:528-33.
- Michels AW, Eisenbarth GS. Autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1 (APS-1) as a model for understanding autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 2 (APS-2). J Intern Med 2009;265:530-40.
- Yu L, Brewer KW, Gates S, Wu A, Wang T, Babu S, et al. DRB1*04 and DQ alleles: expression of 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies and risk of progression to Addison's disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1999;84:328-35.
- Bacchetta R, Passerini L, Gambineri E, Dai M, Allan SE, Perroni L, et al. Defective regulatory and effector T cell functions in patients with FOXP3 mutations. J Clin Invest 2006;116:1713-22.
- 70. Ziegler SF. FOXP3: of mice and men. Annu Rev Immunol 2006;24:209-26.
- Le BS, Geha RS. IPEX and the role of Foxp3 in the development and function of human Tregs. J Clin Invest 2006;116:1473-5.
- Brunkow ME, Jeffery EW, Hjerrild KA, Paeper B, Clark LB, Yasayko SA, et al. Disruption of a new forkhead/winged-helix protein, scurfin, results in the fatal lymphoproliferative disorder of the scurfy mouse. Nat Genet 2001;27:68-73.
- Khattri R, Cox T, Yasayko SA, Ramsdell F. An essential role for Scurfin in CD4+ CD25+ T regulatory cells. Nat Immunol 2003;4:337-42.
- Singh N, Chandler PR, Seki Y, Baban B, Takezaki M, Kahler DJ, et al. Role of CD28 in fatal autoimmune disorder in scurfy mice. Blood 2007;110:1199-206.
- Patel DD. Escape from tolerance in the human X-linked autoimmunity-allergic disregulation syndrome and the scurfy mouse. J Clin Invest 2001;107:155-7.
- Mazzolari E, Forino C, Fontana M, D'Ippolito C, Lanfranchi A, Gambineri E, et al. A new case of IPEX receiving bone marrow transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 2005;35:1033-4.
- Creange A, Chater A, Brouet JC, Jaccard A, Rahmouni A, Lefaucheur JP, et al. A case of POEMS syndrome treated by autologous hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. Nat Clin Pract Neurol 2008;4:686-91.
- Rewers M, Liu E, Simmons J, Redondo MJ, Hoffenberg EJ. Celiac disease associated with type 1 diabetes mellitus. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2004;33:197-214, xi.
- 79. Farrell RJ, Kelly CP. Celiac sprue. N Engl J Med 2002;346:180-8.
- Barker JM, Yu J, Yu L, Wang J, Miao D, Bao F, et al. Autoantibody "sub-specificity" in type 1 diabetes: risk for organ specific autoimmunity clusters in distinct groups. Diabetes Care 2005;28:850-5.
- Umpierrez GE, Latif KA, Murphy MB, Lambeth HC, Stentz F, Bush A, et al. Thyroid dysfunction in patients with type 1 diabetes: a longitudinal study. Diabetes Care 2003;26:1181-5.
- Silverstein J, Klingensmith G, Copeland K, Plotnick L, Kaufman F, Laffel L, et al. Care of children and adolescents with type 1 diabetes: a statement of the American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care 2005;28:186-212.
- Perros P, Singh RK, Ludlam CA, Frier BM. Prevalence of pernicious anaemia in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus and autoimmune thyroid disease. Diabetes Med 2000;17:749-51.
- Russo MW, Fried MW. Side effects of therapy for chronic hepatitis C. Gastroenterology 2003;124:1711-9.
- Schreuder TC, Gelderblom HC, Weegink CJ, Hamann D, Reesink HW, Devries JH, et al. High incidence of type 1 diabetes mellitus during or shortly after treatment with pegylated interferon alpha for chronic hepatitis C virus infection. Liver Int 2007;28: 39-46.
- Weijl NI, Van der Harst D, Brand A, Kooy Y, Van LS, Schroder J, et al. Hypothyroidism during immunotherapy with interleukin-2 is associated with antithyroid antibodies and response to treatment. J Clin Oncol 1993;11:1376-83.
- Maker AV, Yang JC, Sherry RM, Topalian SL, Kammula US, Royal RE, et al. Intrapatient dose escalation of anti-CTLA-4 antibody in patients with metastatic melanoma. J Immunother 2006;29:455-63.
- Blansfield JA, Beck KE, Tran K, Yang JC, Hughes MS, Kammula US, et al. Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen-4 blockage can induce autoimmune hypophysitis in patients with metastatic melanoma and renal cancer. J Immunother 2005;28:593-8.
- Jones JL, Coles AJ. Campath-1H treatment of multiple sclerosis. Neurodegener Dis 2008;5:27-31.
- Chen F, Day SL, Metcalfe RA, Sethi G, Kapembwa MS, Brook MG, et al. Characteristics of autoimmune thyroid disease occurring as a late complication of immune reconstitution in patients with advanced human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) disease. Medicine (Baltimore) 2005;84:98-106.

Diagnostic testing and interpretation of tests for autoimmunity

Christine Castro, DO, and Mark Gourley, MD Bethesda, Md

Laboratory testing is of great value when evaluating a patient with a suspected autoimmune disease. The results can confirm a diagnosis, estimate disease severity, aid in assessing prognosis and are useful for following disease activity. Components of the laboratory examination include a complete blood count with differential, a comprehensive metabolic panel, measurement of inflammatory markers and autoantibodies, and flow cytometry. This chapter discusses these components and includes a discussion about organ-specific immunologic diseases for which immunologic laboratory testing is used. Comprehensive laboratory evaluation of a suspected autoimmune illness in conjunction with a thorough clinical evaluation provides a better understanding of a patient's immunologic disease. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S238-47.)

Key words: Autoimmune, disease, laboratory, inflammatory markers, evaluation, rheumatic, serologies, flow cytometry, HLA, organ specific

Autoimmunity involves the loss of normal immune homeostasis such that the organism produces an abnormal response to its own tissue. The hallmark of autoimmune diseases generally involves the presence of self-reactive T cells, autoantibodies, and inflammation. An area of intense research is determining why the immune system turns against its host. Over the past decade, research has greatly advanced our understanding of autoimmunity, and the scientific findings from these investigations are assisting in the creation of new clinical laboratory studies of patients to aid in diagnoses.

Examining patients for potential autoimmune diseases is fraught with difficulty because no one laboratory test establishes such a diagnosis. Typically, multiple laboratory tests are needed and include basic studies like a complete blood count (CBC), comprehensive metabolic panel, measurement of acute-phase reactants, immunologic studies, serology, flow cytometry, cytokine analysis, and HLA typing. Although some tests might be nonspecific, such as the erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), they are useful for assessing disease activity. These tests can be useful in the diagnosis and management of patients with autoimmune diseases and help in providing a prognosis or indicating the severity of organ involvement or damage.

Room 5, SEN-5-3481, Bethesda, MD 20892. E-mail: castroc2@mail.nih.gov. 0091-6749/\$00.00

Abbreviation	ns used
ACE:	Angiotensin-converting enzyme
AIHA:	Autoimmune hemolytic anemia
ALT:	Alanine transaminase
ANA:	Antinuclear antibody
ANCA:	Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody
Anti-GBM:	Anti-glomerular basement membrane
aPL:	Antiphospholipid
APS:	Anti-phospholipid antibody syndrome
AST:	Aspartate aminotransferase
cANCA:	Cytoplasmic antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody
CBC:	Complete blood count
CCP:	Cyclic citrullinated peptide
CH50:	Plasma total hemolytic complement assay
CK:	Creatinine kinase
CRP:	C-reactive protein
CSS:	Churg-Strauss syndrome
DM:	Dermatomyositis
dsDNA:	Double-stranded DNA
ESR:	Erythrocyte sedimentation rate
IBM:	Inclusion body myositis
IIM:	Idiopathic inflammatory myopathy
JIA:	Juvenile idiopathic arthritis
LDH:	Lactate dehydrogenase
MPA:	Microscopic polyangiitis
MPO:	Myeloperoxidase
pANCA:	Perinuclear antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody
PM:	Polymyositis
PR3:	Proteinase 3
RA:	Rheumatoid arthritis
RBC:	Red blood cell
RF:	Rheumatoid factor
RIA:	Radioimmunoassay
RNP:	Ribonucleoprotein
SLE:	Systemic lupus erythematosus
SRP:	Signal recognition particle
WBC:	White blood cell
WG:	Wegener granulomatosis

INITIAL LABORATORY EVALUATION

Inflammatory diseases will cause abnormalities in routine laboratory studies. Characteristic findings can include a normochromic normocytic anemia indicating the chronicity or severity of disease. Common hematologic parameters also include an increased or decreased platelet count, white blood cell (WBC) count, or both. Leukopenia and thrombocytopenia are common in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE).

Testing will find aberrations in serum levels of specific organ enzymes or abnormalities in metabolic processes that are reflected in the comprehensive metabolic panel. For example, autoimmune hepatitis can be manifested by increases in transaminase, bilirubin, and serum protein levels. One should be aware that these abnormalities can also be associated with drug toxicity.

From the National Institute of Arthritis and Musculoskeletal and Skin Diseases, National Institutes of Health.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: The authors have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication July 14, 2009; accepted for publication September 15, 2009. Reprint requests: Christine Castro, DO, National Institutes of Health, Building 10, CRC,

Published by Elsevier Inc, on behalf of the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.041

Coagulation studies, such as a prolongation of the activated partial thromboplastin time, the prothrombin time, or both that do not correct with mixing studies, suggest an inhibitor of the clotting process is present, as seen in the antiphospholipid (aPL) syndrome. Hypercalcemia can be observed in approximately 30% of patients with sarcoidosis. An increase in muscle enzyme levels (creatinine kinase [CK], alanine transaminase [ALT], and aspartate aminotransferase [AST]) can be seen in autoimmune inflammatory myopathies (dermatomyositis [DM], polymyositis [PM], and inclusion body myositis [IBM]). Serum protein levels are helpful to screen for abnormal increases of immunoglobulin levels.

Urinalysis is commonly used to assess renal injury (glomerulonephritis and interstitial nephritis) and will show proteinuria, hematuria, or active sediment (WBC casts or red blood cell [RBC] casts). Many other illnesses, such as diabetic nephropathy, poorly controlled hypertension, or infections, can be tested similarly, but when autoimmune disease is suspected, the common laboratory evaluation will serve as an initial red flag to pursue further testing.¹

INFLAMMATORY MARKERS

Serum proteins that are produced in response to inflammation can be referred to as inflammatory markers. These proteins are mainly produced by the liver in response to stress and can also be called acute-phase reactants. Proinflammatory cytokines, such as IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α , induce synthesis of some acute-phase reactants that include C-reactive protein (CRP), fibrinogen, and haptoglobin. Other proteins, like albumin, are not sensitive to inflammatory cytokines for increased synthesis; instead, chronic stress (inflammation) results in a lower synthesis rate and resultant decreased serum concentrations. The inflammatory markers are not diagnostic of inflammation but reflect abnormalities that are seen in autoimmune diseases, infections, malignancies, and other illnesses.¹¹

ESR

The ESR is the measure of the quantity of RBCs that precipitate in a tube in a defined time and is based on serum protein concentrations and RBC interactions with these proteins. Inflammation causes an increase in the ESR. Multiple factors influence the ESR and include the patient's age, sex, RBC morphology, hemoglobin concentration, and serum level of immunoglobulin. The sample must be handled appropriately and processed within a few hours to ensure test accuracy. Although the ESR is not a diagnostic test, it can be used to monitor disease activity and treatment response and signal that inflammatory or infectious stress is present. For example, in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA), the ESR correlates well with disease activity; however, normalization of the ESR often lags behind successful treatment that causes resolution of the inflammatory state.^{2,3}

CRP

CRP/CRP high sensitivity was discovered and named for its reactivity to the C polysaccharide in the cell wall of *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. CRP, an innate immune protein, helps opsonize pathogens for phagocytosis and activates the complement system. CRP production is under the control of IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α . Serum CRP concentrations change more quickly than those in the ESR, and therefore CRP might be a better reflection of current inflammation. Unlike the ESR, CRP is a fairly stable serum protein

with measurement that is not time sensitive and not affected by other serum components. The magnitude of inflammation directly relates to the concentration of CRP. Levels of less than 0.2 mg/dL are suggestive of inflammation, infection, or both. More recently, high-sensitivity CRP has been used. This test might better quantify lower levels of inflammation and has been important in evaluating cardiac disease and other inflammatory states.^{2,3}

Ferritin

Serum ferritin is a storage protein for iron, and its synthesis is regulated by intracellular iron, cytokines (TNF- α , IL-1, and IL-6), products of oxidative stress, and growth factors. Increased levels can indicate acute or chronic sepsis, inflammation, or malignancy. Diseases such as adult Still disease, systemic-onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA), hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis, and iron-overload diseases, including hemochromatosis or hemosiderosis, should be considered with increased ferritin levels.^{4,5}

Less common indicators of inflammatory states

Ceruloplasmin is the major copper-containing protein in the blood that plays a role in iron metabolism, and its concentration is increased in patients with acute and chronic inflammatory states, pregnancy, lymphoma, RA, and Alzheimer disease.^{6,7}

Fibrinogen is a hemostatic coagulation factor produced in response to tissue injury. Fibrinogen synthesis is controlled at the transcriptional level and is increased in the presence of inflammation and stress that is mediated by IL-6.

Haptoglobin is produced in response to tissue injury. Increased levels of haptoglobin can be seen during inflammation, malignancy, surgery, trauma, peptic ulcer disease, and ulcerative colitis. Decreased levels might indicate chronic liver disease or anemia.

Albumin is a serum protein synthesized by the liver that aids body tissues in maintaining the oncotic pressure necessary for proper body fluid distribution. The average amount of albumin in the plasma is approximately 300 to 400 g, and about 15 g is produced by the liver per day. Although the rate of synthesis can double in situations of rapid albumin loss, as seen in glomerulonephritis or inflammatory bowel disease, serum levels will decrease.

AUTOANTIBODIES AND IMMUNOLOGIC STUDIES

The presence of an autoantibody in a patient does not ensure a diagnosis of an autoimmune disease. Rather, a positive serologic test result in the company of appropriate signs and symptoms helps to support a diagnosis. Serologic testing is flawed by the presence of autoantibodies in healthy subjects and other patients with nonautoimmune diseases and imperfect testing systems. Historically, many different methods were used to test for the presence of an autoantibody. Today, testing is principally done with enzyme immunosorbent assays because of cost-saving measures with mechanization.

ELISA

The ELISA is an immunometric method for detecting and measuring specific antibodies. The basic components of this laboratory method include a substrate in which an antigen is fixed (typically a 96-well microwell plate), the patient's sera, washing solutions, and a detection method in which an enzyme is linked to an antibody that detects the antigen. In a typical double-antibody sandwich ELISA, an antibody that is attached to the bottom of a well provides both antigen capture and immune specificity while another antibody linked to an enzyme provides detection and acts as an amplification factor. This allows for accurate and sensitive detection of the antigen of interest. However, performance is largely dependent on antibody quantity, the kit's manufacturer, and the operator's skill and experience. ELISAs permit measurement of only 1 antigen at a time for a given aliquot of sample. Furthermore, ELISAs have a limited dynamic range (ie, the range over which there is a linear relationship between antigen concentration and absorbance reading); the range is narrow relative to the range for other technologies, such as multiplex assays.⁸

Rheumatoid factor and anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibody

Rheumatoid factor (RF) is an autoantibody that reacts to the Fc portion of polyclonal IgG, although it can be any class of immunoglobulin. Most assays detect the IgM RF. RF is helpful when evaluating patients who might have RA because the sensitivity is approximately 70%, with a specificity of approximately 70%. RF is absent in approximately 15% of patients with RA. However, approximately 15% of the healthy population might have a low titer of RF. RF-positive patients are more likely to have progressive erosive arthritis with loss of joint mobility and also have extra-articular manifestations, including rheumatoid nodules, vasculitis, Felty syndrome, and secondary Sjögren syndrome. In addition, the presence of RF is seen in other autoimmune disorders, including Sjögren syndrome, SLE, and cryoglobulinemia; in pulmonary diseases, such as interstitial fibrosis and silicosis; and in various infectious diseases.

Recently, a new biomarker for RA has been described: autoantibodies to cyclic citrullinated peptide (CCP). Inflammation activates the enzyme peptidylarginine deiminase, which incorporates citrulline into certain proteins. In patients with RA, autoantibodies are formed against the citrullinated protein (anti-CCP). The presence of serum anti-CCP antibodies is approximately 95% specific for the diagnosis of RA, with a sensitivity similar to that of RF. Testing for both anti-CCP and RF is beneficial when excluding the diagnosis of RA rather than testing for either antibody alone. In patients with early undifferentiated disease, anti-CCP–positive patients tend to go on to have more severe, erosive, and aggressive disease. Anti-CCP can also be present in other disease states, such as some cases of JIA, psoriatic arthritis, lupus, Sjögren syndrome, inflammatory myopathies, and active tuberculosis.^{2,3}

Antinuclear antibody

Autoantibodies to nuclear antigens are a diverse group of antibodies that react against nuclear, nucleolar, or perinuclear antigens. These antigens represent cellular components, such as nucleic acid, histone, chromatin, and nuclear and ribonuclear proteins. Classically, the antinuclear antibody (ANA) hallmarks the serologic diagnosis of SLE, but finding an ANA is common to most other autoimmune diseases. Methods used for detection use immunofluorescence testing of the patient's serum at various dilutions with a cell substrate. Typically, screening the patient's serum for the detection of an ANA with an ELISA provides high sensitivity but lacks specificity. Results are reported as either the dilution of serum that evokes a positive test response or the degree **TABLE I.** Sensitivity and specificity of specific anti-nuclear antibodies

	ANA	dsDNA	Histone	Nucleoprotein	Smith (ribonuclear)
SLE					
Sensitivity	>95%	70%	$\sim 50\%$	60%	25%
Specificity	60	95	50	Medium	99
RA					
Sensitivity	45	1	Low	25	1
Specificity	60			Low	
Scleroderma					
Sensitivity	60	<1	<1	<1	<1
Specificity	50				
PM/DM					
Sensitivity	60	<1	<1	<1	<1
Specificity	60				
Sjögren syndrome					
Sensitivity	50	<5	Low	Medium	<5
Specificity	50		Low	Medium	

of positivity measured by using the testing procedure. Historically, HEp2 cells (a human laryngeal epithelioma cancer cell line) have been used as the cell substrate because the result offers the advantage of detecting a nuclear fluorescent pattern. The fluorescent patterns (homogenous, diffuse, speckled, peripheral, and rim) suggest clinical associations with certain autoimmune diseases. However, because of the time and expense for testing with HEp2 cells, the assay procedures are largely done with ELISA methods.^{2,3}

Immunofluorescence is particularly useful as an initial screening test for those individuals suspected of having an autoimmune disease, such as SLE, Sjögren syndrome, RA, mixed connective tissue disease, scleroderma, and PM/DM. However, one must use caution when interpreting the presence of ANA because this autoantibody is found in nonrheumatic diseases, such as Hashimoto thyroiditis, Graves disease, autoimmune hepatitis, primary autoimmune cholangitis, primary pulmonary hypertension, and various infections and malignancies. Furthermore, the presence of low-titer ANA occurs more frequently in elderly populations.

Table I details the sensitivity and specificity of the various ANAs in several autoimmune diseases. Values are reported as approximate percentages, as seen in several published reviews. Table II lists specific autoantibodies and clinical disease associations.

Anti-double-stranded DNA

Autoantibodies to double-stranded DNA (dsDNA) are an important marker used in the diagnosis and monitoring of SLE. Antibodies to dsDNA are highly specific for SLE. However, some patients with other rheumatic diseases or chronic active hepatitis might have mildly or moderately increased serum titers. Previously, anti-dsDNA was typically measured by using an RIA (particularly the Farr assay). The more common current tests use an immuno-fluorescence assay or ELISA. The immunofluorescence assay uses a target antigen, *Crithidia luciliae*, a flagellated protozoa containing a dsDNA-containing small organelle called a kinetoplast. Antibodies to dsDNA are detected semiquantitatively by demonstrating IgG bound to the kinetoplast. In contrast, with ELISA testing, the dsDNA is bound to the solid phase of the microwell plate. The serum is incubated, and then the bound IgG is detected.^{2,3}

Autoantibody	Antigenic determinant	Clinical associations
Anti-dsDNA	dsDNA	High specificity for SLE; often correlates with active severe disease
Anti–extractable nuclear antigens Anti-Sm Anti-RNP	Smith Proteins containing U1-RNA	High specificity for SLE MCTD, SLE, RA, scleroderma, Sjögren syndrome
Anti-SSA (Ro)	RNPs	Sjögren syndrome, SLE (subacute cutaneous lupus), neonatal lupus
Anti-SSB (La)	RNPs	Sjögren syndrome, SLE, neonatal SLE
Anticentromere	Centromere/kinetochore region of chromosome	Limited scleroderma, pulmonary hypertension, primary biliary cirrhosis
Anti–Scl 70	DNA topoisomerase I	Diffuse scleroderma
Anti-Jo-1 (anti-synthetase antibodies)	Histidyl tRNA synthetase (other tRNA synthetases)	Inflammatory myopathies with interstitial lung disease, fever and arthritis
Anti-SRP	Antibody to signal recognition protein	Inflammatory myopathies with poor prognosis
Anti-PM/Scl	Antibody to nucleolar granular component	PM/scleroderma overlap syndrome
Anti–Mi-2	Antibodies to a nucleolar antigen of unknown function	DM

MCTD, Mixed connective tissue disease.

Anti-extractable nuclear antigen

The extractable nuclear antigens consist of the Smith antigen, ribonucleoprotein (RNP) or U1RNP, anti-SSA (Ro), and anti-SSB (La). They are called extractable because they are readily soluble or extractable in neutral buffers. The Smith antigen is highly specific for SLE, but it is found in only approximately 25% of patients with SLE. The U1RNP antigen is seen in patients with SLE plus systemic sclerosis and in patients with mixed connective tissue disease. The SSA (Ro) and SSB (La) nuclear antigens are often found together in patients with Sjögren syndrome. Anti-SSA and anti-SSB are also seen in some subsets of patients with SLE. This group includes those patients with subcutaneous lupus erythematosus (prominent photosensitive rashes and sometimes vasculitis) but without severe renal disease. The presence of anti-SSA and anti-SSB is associated with neonatal lupus, in which transplacental transfer of these antibodies (maternal IgG) can cause transient photosensitive rash, congenital heart block, or both.^{2,3}

Anti-signal recognition particle, anti-Jo-1, anti-Mi-2 and anti-PM/Scl

Anti–signal recognition particle (anti-SRP), anti–Jo-1, anti–Mi-2 and anti-PM/Scl are termed myositis-specific antibodies because of the high specificity to the autoimmune idiopathic inflammatory myopathies (IIMs). Anti-SRP antibodies are directed toward an RNA–protein complex consisting of 6 proteins and a 300-nucle-otide RNA molecule (7SL RNA). Patients with this antibody have a distinct type of IIM that is characterized by acute onset of muscle weakness, a muscle biopsy specimen that lacks inflammation, and a poor response to therapy. Anti–Jo-1 autoantibodies are the most common autoantibodies found in the group of inflammatory myopathies called the antisynthetase syndrome.

Anti–Jo-1 autoantibodies are directed against histidyl–tRNA synthetase (an enzyme that attaches histidine to growing polypeptide chains). Other less well-understood antisynthetase autoantibodies include anti-PL12, anti-EJ, anti-OJ, anti-PL7, and anti-KS. These antibodies are reportedly more common in patients with PM than in patients with DM and are rare in children. Patients with antisynthetase syndrome have disease characteristic that are very different than those of patients with anti-SRP and

often present with muscle weakness, interstitial lung disease, arthritis, and fevers. The anti–Jo-1 response appears to be self-antigen driven, with isotype switching and affinity maturation.

Anti-Mi-2 antibodies recognize a major protein of a nuclear complex formed by about 7 proteins involved in transcription. Autoantibodies to Mi-2 are specific for DM and associated with acute onset, a better prognosis, and good response to therapy.

Anti-PM/Scl is an autoantibody to the nucleolar granular component. This is often seen with myositis and scleroderma overlap. Detection of such autoantibodies is done mostly through commercial blot assays using immunoblotting or dot immunoblotting methodologies in addition to traditional ELISA.⁸

Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody (myeloperoxidase and proteinase 3)

Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies (ANCAs) react with cytoplasmic granules of neutrophils. Initial ANCA testing screens sera for the presence of ANCA, and 2 general immunofluorescent staining patterns are observed: cytoplasmic (cANCA) and perinuclear (pANCA). The immunofluorescence pattern is helpful to distinguish various ANCA-associated vasculitis syndromes. cANCA is most often seen in patients with Wegener granulomatosis (WG), microscopic polyangiitis (MPA), and Churg-Strauss syndrome (CSS). pANCA patterns were initially described in patients with MPA, but pANCA has now been observed in a variety of diseases, including other types of vasculitis, inflammatory bowel disease, SLE, RA, and JIA. Antigenic determinants of the ANCAs that are important to detect in vasculitis are proteinase 3 (PR3) and myeloperoxidase (MPO). Vasculitic states with positive test results are named PR3-ANCA positive or MPO-ANCA positive. The presence of PR3 or MPO can help the clinician to determine the type of vasculitis and activity of disease.

Antibodies to PR3 or MPO are predictive of the various vasculitis syndromes. cANCA plus PR3 has increased positive predictive value for ANCA-associated vasculitis, particularly WG. pANCA plus MPO has an increased positive predictive value for MPA and less often for CSS. ANCA plus MPO more than PR3 often leads toward a diagnosis of CSS. With increased disease activity, there is a greater likelihood that ANCA results

will be positive. ANCA titers might normalize with treatment, although persistent ANCA positivity or increasing ANCA titers do not reliably predict disease exacerbation or flare. Therefore one should not use ANCA titers to determine treatment efficacy. Furthermore, one should also be wary of ANCA positivity because this can be seen in other disease states that include infection, drug use (eg, thyroid medication, particularly propyl-thiouracil), and other autoimmune disease. If the suspicion for vasculitis remains, tissue biopsy should be considered.^{2-4,9}

Complement

The complement cascade is a complex, tightly regulated series of proteolytic enzymes, regulatory proteins, and cell-surface receptors that mediate and augment both the complement, humoral, and cellular immune response. The classical pathway is initiated by immune complexes binding to C1q and involves C4 and C2. The alternative pathway involves factors B and D and properdin. The mannose-binding lectin pathway and classical and alternative pathways all involve cleavage of C3. This release product induces the formation of the terminal membrane attack complex (C5-C9).

Individual components, such as C3, C4, and factor B, are measured by means of nephelometry and ELISA. The plasma total hemolytic complement assay (CH50) uses a functional assay to assess the functional integrity of the classical pathway. To measure these values, diluted serum is added to sheep antibody–coated erythrocytes, and the subsequent value is the reciprocal of the highest dilution able to lyse 50% of the RBCs. CH50 is a useful screening tool to detect deficiencies of the classical pathway.

Serum levels of complement components can serve as markers of disease activity. In patients with immune complex deposition disease, serum complement proteins are consumed. and serum levels decrease. Immune complex disease results from the deposition of antigen-antibody complexes in involved organ tissues. Immune complex glomerulonephritis in patients with SLE, decreased C3 and C4 levels indicate increased consumption and disease activity. In contrast, increases of C3 and C4 levels indicate inflammatory disorders because these proteins are also acute-phase reactants. Hypocomplementemia is generally not specific for any disease and might be secondary to nonrheumatic diseases, such as subacute bacterial endocarditis or poststreptococal glomerulonephritis. If C4 levels are low compared with C3 levels, this can indicate the presence of cryoglobulins or the genotype C4-null allele. If CH50 levels are low or undetectable, it might indicate a deficiency of 1 or more complement components. Genetic or congenital deficiencies of early complement components (C1-C4) might increase the risk for development of immune complex diseases. For example, congenital C1q deficiency, although rare in the general population, is associated with persons who have lupus.2-4,

Immunoglobulins (quantitative and qualitative)

Measuring total quantitative immunoglobulin levels is a key component to any immunologic evaluation. The immunoglobulin levels reflect B-cell function (humoral production and T-cell interaction), and serum immunoglobulin levels aid in disease detection. Quantitative measurements of serum immunoglobulin levels, mainly IgG, IgA, and IgM, are done with nephelometry.

TABLE III. Differential diagnosis for immunoglobulin levels

Immunoglobulin	Increased	Decreased
IgG	Infection, inflammation, hyperimmunization, IgG multiple myeloma, liver disease, rheumatic fever, systemic rheumatic disease	Agammaglobulinemia, amyloidosis, leukemia, myeloma, preeclampsia
IgM	Early HIV infection, infectious mononucleosis, lymphoma, macroglobulinemia, myeloma, RA	Rarely agammaglobulinemia, amyloidosis, leukemia, myeloma
IgA	Chronic infections (especially of gastrointestinal tract), inflammatory bowel disease, myeloma, rheumatic fever	Agammaglobulinemia, hereditary IgA deficiency, myeloma or protein-losing enteropathy

Table III lists diseases that are associated with increased or decreased serum immunoglobulin levels.

Simple qualitative measurements of serum immunoglobulin levels reflect a subject's ability to mount a humoral immune response. Titers to tetanus, *Haemophilus influenzae* type B, and pneumococcus can easily be tested to evaluate the quality of the immune response. These levels assess the function of B cells and also detect defects that might indicate immunodeficiency. Responses to protein and polysaccharide antigens should be evaluated to assess antibody production. B-cell testing is done primarily by using *in vivo* (vaccination) studies. Protein vaccinations, such as tetanus toxoid, measure T cell–dependent responses. Polysaccharide vaccines, like Pneumovax (Merck, Whitehouse Station, NJ), measure T cell–independent responses.

Testing of specific antibody titers (eg, to influenza immunization) are reported relative to protective values. These values are based on epidemiologic data regarding protection in larger populations. For randomly acquired antibody levels, an initial comparison with protective values can be used to decide whether a proper immune response was achieved. A 4-fold increase in titers to protein vaccination indicates a normal response. A 2-fold increase in titers to a polysaccharide antigen indicates a normal response. Failure to mount an appropriate response to antigen is a clue to the physician to pursue B- and T-cell function further.^{2-4,8}

Cryoglobulins

Cryoglobulins are immunoglobulins that precipitate reversibly in cold temperatures. In disease states these antibodies can bind with complement proteins and other peptides to form immune complexes and cause tissue damage. Three types of cryoglobulins exist. Type I cryoglobulins are monoclonal immunoglobulins often of the IgM isotype. Type II cryoglobulins are a mixture of polyclonal IgG and monoclonal IgM. Type III cryoglobulins are a combination of polyclonal IgG and polyclonal IgM.

At phlebotomy, whole blood is obtained, placed in prewarmed tubes without anticoagulant, and maintained at body temperature until coagulation occurs (about 1 hour). The sample is then centrifuged, and the clot is removed. The remaining serum is kept at 4°C up to several days. The specimen is then examined daily to determine whether proteins have precipitated. Once a precipitate is present, the sample is spun again, and a cryocrit value is measured in a calibrated tube. Confirmation of the cryocrit value is seen if the precipitate redissolves when placed in a 37°C water bath.

Cryoglobulins are nonspecific indicators of disease states. Type I monoclonal cryoglobulins are associated with multiple myeloma, Waldenstrom macroglobulinemia, and lymphoproliferative disorders. Type II and III cryoglobulins can bind complement, unlike type I cryoglobulins, and are associated with hepatitis C and small-vessel vasculitis. The presence of multiple immunoglobulin components within the cryoglobulin is known as mixed cryoglobulin. Symptoms generally associated with cryoglobulins include purpura, ulcerations, Raynaud phenomenon, arthralgias, proteinuria, and renal failure. Cryoglobulins are rarely found in children.^{2-4,8}

Lupus anticoagulant/anticardiolipin/aPL autoantibodies

In patients with autoimmune disease, serum antibodies that inhibit or prolong in vitro clinical laboratory coagulation tests are termed aPL antibodies (also called anti-cardiolipin antibodies, anti-phospholipid antibodies or lupus anticoagulant) because they are directed against phospholipids and phospholipid-binding proteins. The existence of these antibodies is associated with the anti-phospholipid antibody syndrome (APS). APS is suspected in subjects who have venous thromboses, arterial thromboses, or both; recurrent fetal loss; or thrombocytopenia. APS can occur independently of or with systemic rheumatic diseases. aPL antibodies can also be found in healthy subjects and in patients with various infections who do not have features of aPL antibody syndrome. The term anticoagulant is paradoxic in that the presence of aPL is associated with thromboses in patients. The presence of aPL can be directly measured by using enzyme-linked assays. IgG anticardiolipin has a higher predictive value than IgM or IgA of a thrombosis. β_2 -Glycoprotein I has been identified as one of the major antigenic determinants of aPL antibodies.¹²⁻¹⁵

FLOW CYTOMETRY

Flow cytometry is a technique in which particles or tagged cells flow through laser light so that populations of particles/cells can be counted and phenotyped by using cell characteristics and surface proteins. Initial applications of flow cytometry pertained to the interest in certain cell populations, such as the numbers of lymphocytes in patients infected with HIV. The number of T cells that are CD4⁺ is an important gauge of severity of HIV infection. However, the methodology has greatly expanded its role such that cell-cycle analysis, quantification of malignant cells, and activation status of lymphocyte subpopulations can be determined. When evaluating a patient with a suspected immunodeficiency, flow cytometry is crucial to determine the quantitative number of immune cells (typically T, B, and natural killer cells). Remember, flow cytometric testing reveals numbers of cells and does not indicate cellular function. Testing for cellular functioning involves other laboratory methods, such as measurement of quantitative immunoglobulin levels to indicate proper B-cell function.^{16,17}

The markers commonly used to assess lymphocyte subsets by means of flow cytometry are listed in Table III.

The flow cytometric device consists of an illumination source, an optical bench, a fluidic system, electronic monitoring, and a



FIG 1. Flow chamber. *PerCP*, Peridinin chlorophyll protein; *PE*, phycoerythrin; *FITC*, fluorescein isothiocyanate. Reprinted with permission from Fleisher TA from Fleisher T, de Oliveira JB (2008). Flow cytometry (Ed. 3), Clinical Immunology: Principles and Practice (p. 1436). Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Limited.

computer. Cells that will flow through the cytometer are first prepared by tagging cell-surface molecules with fluorescently labeled mAbs. Illumination of the cell occurs by using air-cooled lasers that provide a monochromatic light source (argon at 488 nm or blue and helium neon at 633 nm or red). The point of illumination occurs within the flow cell. The optical bench contains lenses that shape and focus the illumination beam. Nonfluorescent and fluorescent signals generated by the labeled cell are collected and measured by using a detection system consisting of filters linked to a photodetector. Cells are injected into a moving fluid sheath to establish a focused single-file flow of cells that move through the analysis point. Differences in the magnitude of emission signal generated from each cell reflect biologic differences between the cells. Software collects data that can be used to analyze cell subpopulations based on the presence or absence of labeled antibody binding. Data are then presented as fluorescence intensity versus cell number.8 Figures 1 and 2 illustrate the flow chamber and the presentation of data using dot plot and contour plot.

CYTOKINE STUDIES

Cytokines are molecules secreted by a variety of cells that function in cellular communication. Immunologists are keenly interested in cytokines, particularly those that influence immune function and inflammation. Commercial testing laboratories do not routinely assay most serum cytokine levels because this testing is largely done in research laboratories. Testing is laborious because of the labile nature of these small molecules. After phlebotomy, the serum needs to be quickly removed from the cellular components and frozen as quickly as possible, and testing should not be delayed. Laboratory methods commonly used to assay cytokine levels include flow cytometry and ELISA.^{15,16}

Cytokines that influence inflammation include IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α . There is extensive evidence that these cytokines promote inflammation and therefore have become targets for therapy. RA is the best example of an autoimmune illness in which anti-TNF therapy has revolutionized the natural history of the disease. Targeting TNF with proteins (fusion produced or mAbs) that antagonize TNF action results in dramatic improvement of disease activity. In fact, RA is the prototypic autoimmune disease in which the efficacy of anticytokine therapy is best demonstrated. Currently, anti-TNF, anti-IL-1, and anti-IL-6 therapies have all proved to be effective in treating RA.



FIG 2. Presentation of data for CD8/CD4 as dot plot (A) and contour plot (B). *SSC*, Side scatter; *FSC*, forward scatter; *PE*, phycoerythrin; *FITC*, fluorescein isothiocyanate. Reprinted with permission from Fleisher TA from Fleisher T, de Oliveira JB (2008). Flow cytometry (Ed. 3), Clinical Immunology: Principles and Practice (p. 1436). Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Limited.

MHC (HLA)

HLA is synonymous with MHC. MHC class I and II genes are the major genetic determinants of susceptibility to many autoimmune diseases. MHC class I molecules include HLA-A, HLA-B, and HLA-C. MHC class II molecules include HLA-DR, HLA-DQ, and HLA-DP. Detection of HLA type can be done routinely and can be assayed by using several methods that include gel electrophoresis, PCR, ELISA, and newer methods using highthroughput detection of nucleic acid. Many antigens of the MHC, especially of HLA class I and II, have been associated with rheumatic disorders. HLA-B27 is present in approximately 90% to 95% of white patients with ankylosing spondylitis and only 7% to 8% of the general population. HLA-DR1 and HLA-DR4 increase the risk of polyarticular JIA in many populations. HLA-DR3 and HLA-DR2 are associated with lupus in white populations, whereas much of the risk attributable to MHC is associated with variation at HLA-DRB1 in patients with RA.3,18,19

SPECIFIC IMMUNOLOGIC DISEASE ENTITIES Immunologic lung disease

Sarcoidosis. Sarcoidosis is a systemic granulomatous disease characterized by noncaseating granulomas affecting

multiple organ systems. The cause of sarcoidosis is not known but is believed to involve chronic inflammation with a T_{H1} cellular contribution, and immunosuppressive therapy is beneficial. The organ systems most frequently involved, in decreasing order, include the lungs, skin, sinus and upper respiratory tract, eye, and musculoskeletal, abdominal, hematologic, salivary/parotid, cardiac, and neurologic organs. Biopsy of the affected tissue is vital for diagnosis, and histologic findings should show noncaseating granulomas. Imaging studies, particularly chest radiography or chest computed tomography, show bilateral hilar lymphadenopathy, interstitial infiltrates, or both. Chest computed tomography reveals nodular infiltrates that tend to be distributed along the bronchoalveolar structures.

Laboratory investigations helpful in the diagnosis of sarcoidosis include measurement of serum angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) and vitamin D levels. ACE levels are generally increased; however, ACE levels lack disease specificity and therefore have limited diagnostic and therapeutic utility.⁴ High serum levels of 1, 25(OH)2D3 vitamin D are commonly seen in patients with granulomatous disease and are believed to induce hypercalcemia. IFN- γ produced by T_H1 cells is possibly a stimulus for 25(OH)2D3 synthesis by macrophages.

CSS. CSS is a necrotizing vasculitis affecting small and medium blood vessels characterized by eosinophilic infiltration, eosinophilic granulomas, nasal polyps, allergic rhinitis, conductive hearing loss, eye disease (scleritis, episcleritis, and uveitis), asthma, fleeting infiltrates, alveolar hemorrhage, segmental necrotizing glomerulonephritis, heart failure, and vasculitic neuropathy. Initial symptoms typically suggest a reactive airway process similar to that seen in patients with asthma. Immunologic studies that aid in the diagnosis of CSS include a CBC that reveals a peripheral eosinophilia and the serologic presence of an ANA and a pANCA directed against MPO. As is the case with any suspected vasculitis, a biopsy specimen of the involved organ showing an inflammatory destruction of the blood vessels with eosinophilic infiltrates and granuloma formation is vital for diagnosis. Characteristic of all inflammatory vasculitidies are a significantly increased ESR and CRP level.

WG and MPA. WG is characterized by systemic granulomatous vasculitic lesions of the upper and lower respiratory tract and the kidney. MPA is characterized by nongranulomatous vasculitic lesions of the lower respiratory tract, kidney, skin, and nerve. Both of these diseases can be manifested by acute renal failure, with the urinalysis showing RBCs, RBC casts, and proteinuria. Renal biopsy reveals a segmental necrotizing glomerulonephritis with a characteristic lack of immune complexes. WG can be a chronic undiagnosed illness in which a patient complains of chronic sinusitis that might cause nasal septal perforation. The auditory nerve can be inflamed, causing a conductive or sensorineural hearing loss. Cartilage inflammation will cause subglottic stenosis, saddle-nose deformity, or both; ocular inflammation leads to orbital pseudotumor, scleritis, episcleritis, or uveitis; and lung disease with nodules, infiltrates, and/or cavitary lesions, alveolar hemorrhage, or both can occur. Characteristic of vasculitis, the ESR and CRP levels will be increased. Other laboratory evaluations for WG and MPA include a serologic finding of cANCA/PR3 generally associated with WG and pANCA/MPO generally associated with MPA. Important HLA associations with WG are HLA-DR4 and HLA-DR13.

Goodpasture syndrome. Anti–glomerular basement membrane (anti-GBM) disease or Goodpasture syndrome is characterized by pulmonary hemorrhage, glomerulonephritis, or both. Pathognomonic to Goodpasture syndrome are autoantibodies to the renal glomerular and lung alveolar basement membrane. The specific autoantigen is the 235 amino acid carboxy-terminal noncollagenous domain of type IV collagen. Urinalysis of affected subjects reveals proteinuria, dysmorphic RBCs, WBCs, and RBC cellular and granular casts. Diagnostic testing includes the detection of anti–GBM antibodies. In cases in which only the presence of diffuse alveolar hemorrhage occurs, antibodies might not be present. In those cases the diagnosis is established by demonstrating linear immunofluorescence in lung tissue.

Other autoimmune diseases with pulmonary manifestations. Many autoimmune diseases have pulmonary complications. For example, extra-articular manifestations of RA include parenchymal lung disease with nodules, diffuse interstitial lung disease, or both; obliterative bronchiolitis; or bronchiectasis. Pleural effusions and pleurisy can be bilateral in up to one quarter of cases of RA. Pleurisy is very common in patients with SLE. Other pulmonary diseases in patients with SLE include pneumonitis, pulmonary hemorrhage, and shrinking lung syndrome. These pulmonary processes can cause cough with hemoptysis and dyspnea. The aPL syndrome's pulmonary manifestations consist of pulmonary thromboembolism and pulmonary hypertension. Scleroderma pulmonary manifestations of interstitial lung disease and pulmonary hypertension are the leading cause of death in systemic sclerosis. Lastly, cases of idiopathic inflammatory myositis (PM, DB, and IBM) have varying lung disease, primarily that of interstitial lung disease.

The astute physician will be aware of the patient's symptoms so that he or she can pursue further investigations into the cause of pulmonary disease. Remembering that chronic lung disease can be associated with spurious RF autoantibodies, one must test for serum autoantibodies that are specific to a disease state. Anti-CCP antibodies help in the diagnosis of RA if accompanied by radiographic evidence demonstrating erosive disease and clinical evidence of joint involvement. High-titer ANA with anti-DNA anti-extractable nuclear antigen autoantibodies are helpful in the diagnosis of SLE, particularly if hypocomplementemia exists and the urine shows hematuria, proteinuria, and cellular elements. The presence of aPL antibodies can be confirmed with a positive lupus anticoagulant test result, anti-cardiolipin antibody, or B2-glycoprotein antibody. The diagnosis of scleroderma is assisted with anti-SCL-70 antibodies or anti-centromere antibodies. For suspected lung disease associated with a myopathy, increased CK, AST, ALT, or aldolase levels in conjunction with the presence of a myositis-specific autoantibody are very helpful.⁸

Inflammatory or immune-mediated renal disease

Amyloidosis. Amyloidosis describes a group of disorders characterized by the extracellular tissue deposition of a variety of low-molecular-weight proteins called amyloid. Currently, there are more than 25 types of amyloid. The most frequent is type AL, which is found in primary amyloidosis, as well as in myeloma-associated amyloidosis. Type AA is found in secondary amyloidosis and is associated with chronic infections or inflammatory disease and some periodic fever syndromes, such as familial Mediterranean fever. Deposition of AL and AA occurs primarily in the kidneys (causing asymptomatic proteinuria, nephrotic syndrome, renal failure, and end-stage renal disease), heart (cardiomyopathy, systolic or diastolic dysfunction, heart block, and angina or infarct), liver (hepatomegaly), and gastrointestinal

tract (gastroparesis, constipation, bacterial overgrowth, malabsorption, and intestinal pseudo-obstruction).

Amyloidosis from chronic inflammation will reveal an increased ESR and CRP level, clues to suggest inflammation is present and amyloid should be considered as a cause of organ dysfunction. Testing serum levels of type A amyloid is possible in research laboratories. Diagnosis is confirmed by means of tissue or aspiration biopsy of the affected organ, looking for birefringent material on Congo red stain.

Henoch-Schönlein purpura and IgA nephropathy. Henoch-Schönlein purpura is an immune-mediated vasculitis associated with IgA deposition and is the most common form of systemic vasculitis in children. Signs and symptoms include palpable purpura, arthritis, arthralgias, abdominal pain, and renal disease. Adults with Henoch-Schönlein purpura have presentations similar to those of children and are at increased risk for developing significant renal disease. Renal disease presents similarly to IgA nephropathy and is characterized by deposition of IgA immune complexes causing glomerulonephritis.

Diagnosis by using laboratory tests can include increased levels of serum IgA, an increased ESR and CRP level, normochromic normocytic anemia, and urinalysis showing RBCs or WBCs, cellular casts, and proteinuria. Renal biopsy discloses IgA deposition in the mesangium.

SLE. SLE is an autoimmune disease that can affect most organs. Renal involvement occurs with a high incidence, and clinical features include hematuria; proteinuria; nephrotic syndrome, nephritic syndrome, or both; acute renal failure; and chronic renal failure. Analysis of urine can show various casts (ie, RBC, WBC, granular, and waxy) in addition to oval fat bodies. In patients with active disease, both the classic and alternative complement cascades are activated, resulting in decreased serum levels of complement components (C3 and C4 are typically tested). Most patients with lupus nephritis will have high titers of anti-dsDNA autoantibodies.²⁰

Anti-GBM disease. As described previously in the immunologic lung disease section of this chapter, anti-GBM disease or Goodpasture syndrome is characterized by anti-GBM autoantibodies. Patients presenting with renal involvement often have abrupt onset of oliguria or anuria, hematuria, and anemia. Renal biopsy can reveal crescents in more than 50% of the glomeruli on light microscopy (LM). Immunofluorescence demonstrates linear deposition of IgG along the glomerular capillaries and occasionally the distal tubules. Rarely, IgA or IgM can be present. Anti-GBM antibodies are also detected in the serum by means of immunofluorescence or ELISA. Many patients are also found to have positive results for ANCAs, particularly pANCA/MPO.

WG and MPA. As discussed previously, this small- to medium-sized vasculitis is able to cause inflammation in several tissues. Vasculitis often involves the kidney, causing proteinuria, hematuria, cellular casts, hypoalbuminemia, and renal failure. Serologic testing shows WG and MPA to be ANCA-associated diseases with specificity of the ANCA to PR3 in WG and the ANCA to MPO in MPA.

Other autoimmune diseases with renal manifestations. In a similar fashion discussed previously in which autoimmune diseases cause pulmonary disease, the same scenario is seen with autoimmune disease and renal involvement. RA, aPL antibody syndrome, scleroderma, and Sjögren syndrome all have known renal complications. Proteinuria might be the first clue that the kidney is involved from the result of chronic inflammation or immune complex deposition. Persistent inflammation seen in patients with

TABLE IV. Common cell markers

Marker	Cell type	Comment
CD3	T cells	Expressed on all T cells
CD4	T-cell subset	Helper/inducer T cells
CD8	T-cell subset	Cytotoxic T cells: expressed by up to one third of NK cells
CD19 or CD20	B cells	
CD16	NK cells	Some NK cells might not express CD16
CD56	NK cells	Expressed on majority of NK cells
NK Natural killer		

NK. Natural killer.

RA can cause a membranous nephropathy, which is the result of reactive amyloid deposition. One must also remember that therapies to treat inflammatory disease, as seen in patients with RA, such as medications like gold or penicillamine, can cause proteinuria. Vasculitis lesions can also occur in patients with severe RA. Therefore a vigilant watch of renal function with frequent urinalysis is critically important in monitoring the autoimmune patient.²¹

Immunologic neuromuscular disease

PM, DM, and IBM constitute the IIMs. Although the cause is not well defined, muscles become inflamed as the result of both humoral and cellular immune dysfunction, causing lymphocytic infiltration and muscle damage. These myopathies differ in their cause, clinical presentation, and histology.

PM is defined by symmetric proximal muscle weakness, increases in muscle enzyme levels, characteristic electromyographic findings, and a muscle biopsy specimen that shows inflammation. The illness is progressive, with clinical symptoms that can include myalgias, dysphagia, and dyspnea. DM mimics PM with the addition of skin rashes, such as a heliotrope rash and Gottron papules. The rate of malignancy is increased in patients with IIM and more so in patients with DM and can precede, coincide with, or postdate the diagnosis. Therefore screening for malignancy is very important. IBM is the most common form of IIM in patients older than 50 years. Features that set IBM apart from other forms of myositis are asymmetry and distal involvement, particularly affecting the foot extensors and finger flexors. The disease tends to be indolent in its progression and resistant to therapy.

Diagnostic testing for myositis includes common laboratory tests (CBC and complete metabolic panel), serologies, imaging studies, and muscle biopsy. Levels of serum muscle enzyme are increased, such as CK and what are most often thought of as the subject of liver function tests: AST, ALT, and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH). The AST, ALT, and LDH actually reflect muscle disease, as well as liver disease. CK levels usually increase to 10to 100-fold of normal values, and transaminase levels can increase to 10-fold of the normal value. Myositis-specific antibodies are found in approximately 50% of affected patients. These antibodies are listed in Table IV and are helpful in predicting the future course, prognosis, or both of disease. For example, anti-tRNA synthetase antibodies (eg, anti-Jo-1 antibodies) are strong predictors of interstitial lung disease. Genetic risk factors for the development of myositis include the alleles HLA-DRB1*0301 and HLA-DQA1*0501. Muscle biopsy is helpful to distinguish PM, DM, and IBM. PM typically demonstrates a

lymphocytic infiltration seen mostly within the fascicles (endomysial inflammation), some fiber necrosis, and degenerative and regenerative fibers. MHC class I antigens on fibers identified by means of immunohistochemistry can also be seen. In patients with DM, perifascicular atrophy is common. The main features of IBM include endomysial inflammation, vacuolization ("redrimmed vacuoles" on Gomori trichrome stain), and loss of muscle fibers. Large, atrophic, or angulated fibers are also present.^{8,10,21-23}

Hematologic disease

Autoimmune hemolytic anemia. Autoimmune hemolytic anemia (AIHA) is characterized by increased erythrocyte destruction, decreased red cell survival, or both caused by autoantibodies directed against self-antigens on red cells. Two major types of AIHA exist: warm and cold. AIHA caused by the presence of warm agglutinins is almost always due to IgG antibodies that react with protein antigens on the erythrocyte surface at body temperature (37°C). The cause of warm AIHA includes infections (often in children), autoimmune disease (SLE), malignancies of the immune system (non-Hodgkin lymphoma and chronic lymphocytic leukemia), prior allogenic blood transfusion, and certain drugs (cephalosporins, hydralazine, isoniazid, sulfonamides, tetracycline, and triamterene). Signs and symptoms of mild warm AIHA include anemia, occasional jaundice, and mild-to-moderate splenomegaly, with severe cases also involving fever, tachypnea, tachycardia, angina, or heart failure. Peripheral blood examination can show leukopenia, neutropenia, or thrombocytopenia, but often patients have a normal platelet count, neutrophilia, and mild leukocytosis. Peripheral blood smear reveals polychromasia, spherocytosis, fragmented and nucleated erythrocytes, and sometimes erythrophagocytosis by monocytes in severe cases. Reticulocytosis is commonly present. Serum haptoglobin levels are decreased, and LDH levels are increased. Diagnosis depends on the demonstration of immunoglobulin, complement proteins, or both bound to the patient's erythrocytes through the direct antiglobulin test.²⁴⁻²⁷

The other major form of AIHA is due to cold-reactive antibodies and includes the cold agglutinin syndrome and paroxysmal cold hemoglobinuria. In patients with cold-reactive AIHA, the antibodies exhibit a greater affinity for erythrocytes at temperatures of less than 37°C and cause RBC membrane injury by activating complement. The majority of cold-reactive autoantibodies are cold agglutinins.²⁸

Cold agglutinin syndrome usually occurs in middle-aged and elderly persons, with IgM the responsible immunoglobulin. Signs and symptoms are chronic anemia, dark urine, acrocyanosis, pallor, and jaundice. Laboratory testing includes mild-to-moderate anemia with prominent autoagglutination, abnormal erythrocyte morphology, reticulocytosis, jaundice, hemoglobinuria, and erythroid hyperplasia in the bone marrow.

Paroxysmal cold hemoglobinuria frequently occurs in children, often after an upper respiratory tract infection, and IgG is typically the causative immunoglobulin. Acute attacks are often severe, but the illness usually resolves spontaneously within a few days to several weeks. Signs and symptoms consist of fever, malaise, abdominal pain, dark-colored urine, jaundice, and pallor. Laboratory findings show anemia (often severe), reticulocytosis, abnormal RBC morphology, hemoglobinuria, usually erythroid hyperplasia, leukocytosis, and a platelet count that is normal or slightly increased.

Vascular thrombotic disorders. aPL syndrome is a thrombophilic disease defined by 2 major components: the presence of at least 1 type of autoantibody (aPL antibody, as mentioned earlier in this chapter), which is directed against phospholipidbinding plasma proteins, and the occurrence of at least 2 of several clinical features (recurrent fetal loss, arterial thromboses, or thrombocytopenia). Primary aPL antibody syndrome is diagnosed in the absence of other underlying diseases, and secondary aPL antibody syndrome is diagnosed if another illness (eg, SLE) is identified. Therapy consists of anticoagulation and treatment of any coexisting illness that might give rise to aPL antibodies.

Thrombocytopenia (idiopathic thrombocytopenia and posttransfusion purpura). Immune or idiopathic thrombocytopenic purpura is an acquired disorder without a clear cause. Both acute and chronic forms occur. The pathogenesis is thought to occur through a combination of increased platelet destruction and inhibition of megakaryocyte platelet production by specific IgG autoantibodies. Clinical manifestations are variable, can be abrupt or acute, and often are insidious. Symptoms include bleeding, ranging from petechiae and easy bruising to severe bleeding diathesis. Intracranial hemorrhage is quite rare. Children often exhibit symptoms after a viral or bacterial infection. Thrombocytopenia is noted on laboratory work. Bone marrow cellularity is normal, with normal erythropoiesis and myelopoiesis. Megakaryocytes are present in normal to increased numbers. However, bone marrow examination is not usually required unless another disease is suspected or if the patient is greater than 60 years of age because of concern for myelodysplasia.

Posttransfusion purpura is a rare condition that usually develops 7 to 10 days after an RBC transfusion. The syndrome is characterized by severe thrombocytopenia and bleeding caused by alloimmunization to human platelet-specific antigens after a blood component transfusion. Patients are usually middle-aged multiparous women, although posttransfusion purpura has also been reported in male subjects. Most cases occur with the formation of human platelet antigen 1a antibodies. These antibodies destroy transfused HPA-1a⁺ cells and the negative recipient's cells through a poorly understood antiplatelet mechanism.²⁹

REFERENCES

- McPherson RA, Pincus MR. Henry's clinical diagnosis and management by laboratory methods, 21st ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 2007. p. 40-1.
- Morehead K. (2008). Evaluation of the Patient. B. Laboratory Assessment. (Ed. 13), Primer on the Rheumatic Diseases (p. 15-20). New York: Springer Science + Business Media, LLC.
- Wener MH. (2007). Laboratory Tests for Autoimmune Rheumatologic Disorders. (Ed. 4), Educational Review Manual in Rheumatology (p. 1-42). New York: Castle Connolly Graduate Medical Publishing, Ltd.
- Breda L, Nozzi M, de Sanctis S, Chiarelli F. Laboratory tests in the diagnosis and follow-up of pediatric rheumatic diseases: an update. Semin Arthritis Rheum 2009 [Epub ahead of print].

- Koulaouzidis A, Cottier R, Bhat S, Said E, Linaker BD, Saeed AA. A ferritin level > 50 ug/L is frequently consistent with iron deficiency. Eur J Intern Med 2009;20: 168-70.
- Therul I, Aigner E, Theuri M, Nairz M, Seifert M, Schroll A, et al. Regulation of iron homeostasis in anemia of chronic disease and iron deficiency anemia: diagnostic and therapeutic implications. Blood 2009;113:5277-86.
- Hellman NE, Gitlin JD. Ceruloplasmin metabolism and function. Ann Rev Nutr 2002;22:439-58.
- Homburger HA, Singh RJ. Assessment of proteins of the immune system. (Ed. 3), Clinical Immunology Principles and Practice (p. 1419-1434). Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Limited.
- Fleisher TA, de Oliveira JB. Flow cytometry. (Ed. 3), Clinical Immunology Principles and Practice (p. 1435-1446). Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Limited.
- Miller FW. Inflammatory myopathies: polymyositis, dermatomyositis, and related conditions. Arthritis and allied conditions – a textbook of rheumatology. Philadelphia: Lippcott, Williams, and Wilkins; 2005. p. 1593–620.
- Colglazier CL, Sutej PG. Laboratory testing in the rheumatic diseases: a practical review. South Med J 2005;98:185-91.
- 12. Reymond JL, Fluxa VS, Maillard N. Enzyme assays. Chem Comm 2009;1:34-46.
- Milos M, Herak D, Kuric L, Horvat I, Zadro R. Evaluation and performance characteristics of the coagulation system: ACL TOP analyzer–HemosIL reagents. Int J Lab Hematol 2009;31:26-35.
- Tebo AE, Jaskowski TD, Hill HR, Branch DW. Clinical relevance of multiple antibody specific testing in antiphospholipid syndrome and recurrent pregnancy loss. Clin Exp Immunol 2008;154:332-8.
- Tripodi A. Testing for lupus anticoagulants: all that a clinician should know. Lupus 2008;18:291-8.
- Favaloro EJ, Wong CW. Laboratory testing and identification of antiphospholipid antibodies and the antiphospholipid syndrome: a potpourri of problems, a compilation of possible solutions. Semin Thromb Hemost 2008;34:389-410.
- Fleisher TA. Basic principles and clinical applications of flow cytometry. In: Rodgers G, Young NS, editors. Bethesda handbook of clinical hematology. Baltimore: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2005. p. 415-24.
- Rostaing LM, Tkaczuk J, Durand M, Peres C, Durand D, de Preval C, et al. Kinetics of intracytoplasmic Th1 and Th2 cytokine production assessed by flow cytometry following in vitro activation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells. Cytometry 1999;35:318-28.
- Hamdahl M, Justesen S, Lamberth K, Roder G, Neilsen M, Buus S. Peptide binding to HLA Class I molecules: homogenous, high-throughput screening, and affinity assays. J Biomol Screen 2009;14:173-80.
- Dunbar SA. Applications of Luminex xMAP technology for rapid, high-throughput multiplexed nucleic acid detection. Clin Chim Acta 2006;363:71-82.
- Seshan SV, Jennette JC. Renal disease in systemic lupus erythematosus with emphasis on classification of lupus glomerulonephritis. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2009;133:233-48.
- Batal I, Domsic RT, Shafer A, Medsger TA, Kiss LP, Randhawa P, et al. Renal biopsy findings predicting outcome in scleroderma renal crisis. Hum Pathol 2009;40: 332-40.
- Dalakis MC. Muscle biopsy findings in inflammatory myopathies. Rheum Dis Clin North Am 2003;28:779-98.
- Katz JD, Nayyar G. Introduction: arthritis and myositis. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2009; 1154:3-9.
- Das SS, Nityanand S, Chaudhary R. Clinical and serological characterization of autoimmune hemolytic anemia in a tertiary care hospital in North India. Ann Hematol 2009;88:727-32.
- Lin JS, Hao TC, Lyou JY, Chen YJ, Liu HM, Tzeng CH, et al. Clinical application of flow cytometric direct antiglobulin test. Transfusion 2009;49:1335-46.
- Packman CH. Hemolytic anemia due to warm autoantibodies. Blood Rev 2008;22: 17-31.
- 28. Petz LD. Cold antibody autoimmune hemolytic anemias. Blood Rev 2008;22:1-15.
- Shtalrid M, Shvidel L, Vorst E, Weinmann EE, Berrebi A, Sigler E. Post-transfusion purpura: a challenging diagnosis. Isr Med Assoc J 2006;8:672-4.

Pulmonary disorders, including vocal cord dysfunction

Paul A. Greenberger, MD, and Leslie C. Grammer, MD Chicago, Ill

The lung is a very complex immunologic organ and responds in a variety of ways to inhaled antigens, organic or inorganic materials, infectious or saprophytic agents, fumes, and irritants. There might be airways obstruction, restriction, neither, or both accompanied by inflammatory destruction of the pulmonary interstitium, alveoli, or bronchioles. This review focuses on diseases organized by their predominant immunologic responses, either innate or acquired. Pulmonary innate immune conditions include transfusion-related acute lung injury, World Trade Center cough, and acute respiratory distress syndrome. Adaptive immunity responses involve the systemic and mucosal immune systems, activated lymphocytes, cytokines, and antibodies that produce CD4⁺ T_H1 phenotypes, such as for tuberculosis or acute forms of hypersensitivity pneumonitis, and CD4⁺ T_H2 phenotypes, such as for asthma, Churg-Strauss syndrome, and allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S248-54.)

Key words: Innate, acquired, hypersensitivity, eosinophilia, lymphocyte, tuberculosis, aspergillosis, bronchopulmonary, bronchiectasis, immunologic

Pulmonary disorders can be organized according to whether the primary immune responses are characterized by innate or adaptive immune responses. The innate responses use complement activation or activation of polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNs) and occur without a period for sensitization. The adaptive responses include $T_H 1$ or $T_H 2$ lymphocytes, eosinophils, antibody mediated, and granuloma formation.¹ This chapter will review the various pulmonary disorders with a predominant immunologic pattern and also discuss vocal cord dysfunction (VCD), which can coexist with asthma or occur independently and results in cough, shortness of breath, and dyspnea.

INNATE IMMUNE RESPONSES Transfusion-related acute lung injury

Transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI) is a nonhemolytic transfusion reaction that occurs within 10 minutes to as long as 6 hours after infusion of a blood product and causes very severe noncardiogenic pulmonary edema, cyanosis, arterial hypoxemia, and respiratory failure.^{2,3} The donor plasma typically contains

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: P. A. Greenberger has served as an expert witness on the topics of immunotheraphy, remote practice, ABPA misdiagnosis, and anaphylaxis. L. Grammer has received research support from S&C Electric Company.

Received for publication May 18, 2009; revised August 28, 2009; accepted for publication September 2, 2009.

Address for reprints: Paul A. Greenberger, MD, Division of Allergy-Immunology, 676 N St Clair Street, #14018, Chicago, IL 60611. E-mail: p-greenberger@northwestern.edu. 0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.020

Abbrevia	tions used
ABPA:	Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis
ANCA:	Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody
ARDS:	Acute respiratory distress syndrome
BAL:	Bronchoalveolar lavage
COPD:	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
CSS:	Churg-Strauss syndrome
CT:	Computed tomography
FVC:	Forced vital capacity
HDAC:	Histone deacetylase
LT:	Leukotriene
PMN:	Polymorphonuclear leukocyte
RADS:	Reactive airways dysfunction syndrome
TLR:	Toll-like receptor
TRALI:	Transfusion-related acute lung injury
VCD:	Vocal cord dysfunction

antibodies to human neutrophil antigens or HLA class I or II antigens.^{2,3} Neutrophil alloantibodies are found in 10% to 20% of female donors and 1% to 4% of male donors, yet the incidence of TRALI is about 1:5000 transfusions.³ Alloantibodies are generated during pregnancy, but of course that would not explain the presence of such antibodies in men. Some recipients have antineutrophil antibodies. The immediate reaction, which might resemble anaphylaxis, involves sequestration of PMNs in the pulmonary vasculature, complement activation, and generation of TGF- β , IL-8, and IL-13.² Immune complexes activate PMNs and cause disruption of the endothelium barrier to plasma. TRALI is extremely rare after intravenous immunoglobulin infusions but occurs with infusions of platelets (suspended in plasma), whole blood, cryoprecipitates, and fresh frozen plasma.

The immediate management includes stopping the infusion, oxygen, mechanical ventilation if indicated, and treatment of hypotension with vasopressors. Donors should be deferred from future donations. Indeed, some transfusion experts have recommended that the donor pool should not include women who have been pregnant and that donor plasma be tested for alloantibodies.^{2,3} Neither of these suggestions are standard practice.

Acute respiratory distress syndrome and acute lung injury

Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and acute lung injury represent diffuse pulmonary disease that can be fatal.⁴ ARDS is a more severe form of acute lung injury. Causes include sepsis, pneumonia, trauma, or aspiration pneumonia.⁴ Patients experience severe dyspnea, tachypnea, and hypoxemia. The chest roentgenogram and computed tomographic (CT) examination demonstrate bilateral infiltrates, alveolar consolidation, and "white out" of the lung. The alveoli collapse as they become filled with protein and fibrin-rich exudates (hyaline membranes), which inactivate surfactant.^{4,5} Neutrophils release oxidant proteases, which damage the capillary endothelium. Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) reveals the presence of PMNs, procoagulant activity, IL-8 (chemotactic for PMNs), IL-2, IL-6, and TGF- β . There is reduced apoptosis of

From the Division of Allergy-Immunology, Department of Medicine, Northwestern University Feinberg School of Medicine.

Supported by the Ernest S. Bazley Grant to Northwestern Memorial Hospital and Northwestern University
PMNs, which is attributable to increased concentrations of BAL fluid IL-2, IL-8, granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, GM-CSF, and growth-related oncogene α .⁶ Alternatively, there is enhanced apoptosis of epithelial cells, resulting in the lack of a sufficient barrier between the alveoli and capillaries. TNF-related apoptosis-induced ligand levels are increased in BAL fluid in patients with ARDS and are recognized as proapoptotic for epithelial cells.⁶

Patients requiring mechanical ventilation benefit from smaller volumes, such as a tidal volume of 6 mL/kg, with positive end-expiratory pressures of 5 to 10 cm H₂O. Fluid replacement should be conservative. Corticosteroids and other interventions, such as nitric oxide and surfactants, are not effective.⁷

Community-acquired pneumonia

Community-acquired pneumonia presents with a productive cough, fever, pleuritic chest pain, and abnormal chest roentgenographic results.⁸ On auscultation, there can be crackles and bronchial breath sounds. Most pathogens include viruses, *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, *Haemophilus influenzae*, *Mycoplasma pneumoniae*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, and *Legionella pneumophila*.⁸ There might be no recovered organisms in some patients. Comorbidities influence survival.⁸

Levels of proinflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α and IL-6, and the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 are increased in those patients who succumb compared with survivors.9 Impaired recognition of molecular patterns of bacteria is associated with decreased activation of innate immunity and worse clinical outcomes.¹⁰ Tolllike receptors (TLRs) recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns, and genetic polymorphisms have been identified in patients who had invasive S pneumoniae infections.¹⁰ For example, polymorphisms of TLR4 impair its function in recognition of S pneumoniae pneumolysin, whereas polymorphisms of CD14, a coreceptor on monocytes for both TLR2 and TLR4, are associated with invasive S pneumoniae infections.¹⁰ Polymorphisms in FCyRIIA increase the susceptibility to invasive disease. Current therapy includes early administration of antibiotics and supportive care. Future diagnosis might identify at-risk subjects proactively, and therapies will be able to strengthen the innate immune system.

NONINFECTIOUS PULMONARY CONDITIONS

Byssinosis occurs from the inhalation of dusts from flax, cotton, sisal, and hemp. The dusts produce bronchoconstriction, typically on the first day of the workweek, but then tachyphylaxis develops with continued exposure. Byssinosis is not asthma or hypersensitivity pneumonitis.¹ At-risk workers include those who are exposed to endotoxin during the processing of raw cotton. In contrast, workers who spin cotton are not exposed to the high concentrations of endotoxin and are considered at low risk. Long-term exposure can result in symptoms of chronic bronchitis and cough. Modest reductions in FEV₁ and forced vital capacity (FVC) have been found, but concurrent smoking appears to be the major contributor as opposed to workplace exposures. Prevention includes methods to reduce the generation of endotoxins from gram-negative bacteria by reducing exposure to waste from cotton.

In contrast to byssinosis, the organic toxic dust syndrome is a toxic alveolitis that produces influenza-type symptoms of suddenonset headache, chills, nonproductive cough, myalgias, arthralgias, and dyspnea. Crackles can be present on lung auscultation. The onset of symptoms is within 12 hours of inhalation of organic dusts. Although the clinical presentation might mimic that of acute hypersensitivity pneumonitis, there is no requirement for prior exposure or immunologic sensitization (see the later section on hypersensitivity pneumonitis). Various circumstances of exposure have been described, such as from organic mulch, endotoxin-rich vegetables and grass seeds, and contaminated seaweed. Massive inhalation of microbial products can cause an ARDS-like presentation, and this is designated as organic dust toxic syndrome or pulmonary mycotoxicosis.¹¹

In patients with silo-unloader's disease, there is inhalation of nonorganic gases, such as NO, NO₂, or N_2O_4 . These nitrogen oxides then generate nitric and nitrous acids that cause noncardiac pulmonary edema and, in some patients, methemoglobinemia. Deaths can occur, whereas survivors might have bronchiolitis obliterans.

Grain-handler's disease occurs in agricultural workers with a chronic cough, symptoms of chronic bronchitis, or wheeze after exposure to grain dusts. Concurrent cigarette smoking appears to be more injurious to the lung and associated with reductions in spirometric values. Measures to reduce exposure to dust are beneficial. Because of less implementation of safety standards, there is a major concern that workers will experience grainhandler's disease and other respiratory disorders in the world's emerging economies.

Reactive airways dysfunction syndrome

The reactive airways dysfunction syndrome (RADS) describes a single unexpected inhalation of high concentrations of irritant fumes, vapors, fog, or smoke that results in acute cough, dyspnea, and wheezing within 24 hours.¹² An asthma-like syndrome begins that can last for months or years. Bronchial hyperreactivity can be demonstrated by means of methacholine challenge testing, and spirometry reveals normal or decreased FEV₁, FVC, and FEV₁/ FVC ratio. There might be little to no bronchodilator response to albuterol. Bronchial biopsy specimens demonstrate loss of epithelium, subepithelial fibrosis, and infiltrates with lymphocytes but not eosinophils (as would be characteristic of asthma).

RADS might be confused with occupational asthma, where there is a sensitization period of months or years before symptoms begin, and with aggravation of underlying asthma. But RADS refers to the acute irritant-induced asthma.

World Trade Center cough

The first responders to the 2001 collapse of the World Trade Center in New York City experienced a very troublesome cough within 24 hours of beginning rescue operations.^{13,14} The exposures included acrid smoke, fires that burned for 3 months, asbestos, glass fibers, lead, and aromatic compounds. Many responders did not use protective masks. Subsequent evaluations identified methacholine hyperreactivity in 24% and a reduced FEV₁/FVC ratio of less than 0.75 in 16% of affected subjects.¹³ The high exposures would be consistent with a diagnosis of RADS in some subjects.¹⁴

VCD

VCD is a form of "functional" or nonanatomic upper airway obstruction.¹⁵ The inspiratory tracing on a flow-volume loop is truncated (Fig 1) or incompletely performed. Other causes of non-anatomic inspiratory obstruction include vocal cord paralysis,

neuromuscular disorders, and sleep disorders.¹⁵ In contrast, some anatomic abnormalities that cause a truncated inspiratory loop include a large goiter, tracheal stenosis, and an obstructing tumor. Symptoms of VCD include dyspnea, wheeze, tightness in the neck, shortness of breath, inability to breathe deeply or satisfactorily, and coughing. Some patients with VCD have concurrent asthma and chronic rhinosinusitis with postnasal drainage or gastroesophageal reflux or atypical (laryngopharyngeal) reflux. VCD can be intermittent and might not be present when the patient is distracted, sedated, or asleep. VCD can masquerade as or coexist with severe asthma.¹⁶

Recognition of VCD might begin with the truncated inspiratory loop of the flow-volume tracing, especially when the patient is symptomatic. Alternatively, it can be suspected when the patient's difficulty breathing surpasses the physical findings, such as clear chest on auscultation, wheezes over the neck but not lower airways, whispering instead of talking loudly, and refusal to inspire to total lung capacity or produce an appropriate forced expiratory maneuver. Bronchoscopy might be of value in excluding other causes. Fiberoptic laryngoscopy can help demonstrate the adduction of vocal cords during inspiration. When methacholine challenge tests are performed in patients with VCD, there might or might not be apparent flattening of the inspiratory flow-volume loop or, in fact, quite severe airways obstruction, even stridor or respiratory arrest. The latter can occur in patients with major psychiatric diagnoses and even should be anticipated in considering a methacholine challenge test in such patients with VCD.

Some patients benefit from speech therapy, which can emphasize breathing through the abdomen as opposed to thoracic breathing. Nevertheless, other patients with psychologic or psychiatric conditions might not overcome their VCD. When this is the case, it is important to avoid continued treatment with systemic corticosteroids unless it is demonstrated that there is both persistent asthma and VCD.

GRANULOMATOUS T_H1 INFLAMMATORY CONDITIONS

The granulomatous T_H1 conditions comprise sarcoidosis, tuberculosis, berylliosis, and hypersensitivity pneumonitis. CD4 T_H1 lymphocytes participate in granuloma formation. Some cytokines include IL-2, IL-12, and IFN-y. IFN-y, which is generated by CD4 T_H1 and CD8⁺ lymphocytes, can be measured in patients with tuberculosis, and the US Food and Drug Administration has approved an assay that helps in the diagnosis of tuberculosis.¹⁷ Class I MHC-restricted CD8⁺ lymphocytes can function as memory cells to Mycobacterium tuberculosis.¹⁸ In patients with advanced pulmonary tuberculosis, the BAL fluid reveals increased numbers of CD4⁺ lymphocytes and increased CD4⁺/ CD8⁺ ratios. There is evidence for pulmonary sequestration or compartmentalization of the CD4⁺ lymphocytes because the peripheral blood CD4⁺ lymphocytes can be decreased relatively and the CD4⁺/CD8⁺ ratio is reduced because of increases in the numbers of CD8⁺ lymphocytes.¹⁹ In patients with HIV/ AIDS, the low numbers of CD4⁺ lymphocytes are associated with greater susceptibility and more severe tuberculosis,²⁰ including decreased delayed hypersensitivity responses (type IVa1).

Granulomas help limit the replication of mycobacteria; however, lung architecture is destroyed in the process. CD4⁺CD25⁺ regulatory T cell numbers are increased in patients with tuberculosis and are thought to help control or attempt to control the



FIG 1. Flow-volume loop of a 26-year-old woman with shortness of breath, wheezing, and cough. Note blunting of the inspiratory phase versus predicted value. FVC was 3.19 L (91%), FEV₁ was 2.75 L (91%), and FEV₁/ FVC ratio was 0.86. Notably, forced expiratory flow at 50%/forced inspiratory flow at 50% of FVC was increased at 1.62 (normal value is <1).

intensity of the CD4⁺ T_H1 granulomatous responses.²¹ The expression of the transcription factor forkhead box protein 3 is increased and is indirect evidence of regulatory T-cell suppression of the granulomas.

Sarcoidosis remains a disease of unknown cause that produces noncaseating, epithelioid granulomas that can affect most organ systems.²² BAL fluid recoveries demonstrate very high numbers of activated CD4⁺ lymphocytes, which are sustained by IL-2.²² CD4⁺ T_H1 lymphocytes participate in formation of the granuloma, in association with IFN- γ , and activated macrophages. IL-18, derived from monocyte/macrophages and airway epithelial cells, upregulates expression of IL-2 and supports IFN- γ production.²³ IL-18 levels are increased in BAL fluid and plasma and have been associated with progression of sarcoidosis.

Although not all patients are treated because up to two thirds have a spontaneous remission, initial pharmacotherapy is with oral corticosteroids. In an attempt to reduce the granulomatous response, TNF- α inhibitors have been administered to patients with sarcoidosis²²; their role is not established, however. Endobronchial sarcoidosis is a rare cause of cough and wheezing.

GRANULOMATOUS T_H2 INFLAMMATORY CONDITIONS

Churg-Strauss syndrome (CSS) is a systemic, necrotizing, eosinophil-laden granulomatous vasculitis. The presentation can be that of (1) asthma with pulmonary infiltrates, (2) peripheral blood eosinophilia, (3) peripheral neuropathy (mononeuritis multiplex), or (4) palpable purpura. When a patient with asthma experiences palpable purpura on the shins or upper extremities or if foot or wrist drop occurs, CSS should be suspected. A decrease in oral corticosteroids or in high-dose inhaled corticosteroids might be associated with onset of fever and eosinophilic pneumonia, purpura, or wrist drop, any of which should raise the possibility of CSS. Histologic evidence for CSS can be obtained by means of skin biopsy or biopsy of nerves (eg, sural) or pulmonary tissue.

Laboratory findings demonstrate peripheral blood eosinophilia (20% to 60%), CD4⁺ T_H 2 lymphocytes, increased total IgE concentrations, and antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies (ANCAs). Approximately 60% of patients have the perinuclear pattern of

ANCAs, which on ELISA is positive for antibodies to myeloperoxidase, whereas 10% of patients have positive results for cytoplasmic staining, with antibodies directed against proteinase-3.¹ Although the presence of a perinuclear pattern of ANCAs is helpful in supporting a diagnosis, the ANCA titers do not provide prognostic information for disease management.^{24,25} Similarly, eosinophil-derived major basic protein and cationic protein have not been demonstrated to have utility in guiding treatment.²⁴ Urinary concentrations of leukotriene (LT) E₄, the major metabolite of LTC₄ and LTD₄, and eosinophil-derived neurotoxin and 3-bromotyrosine, a marker for oxidation of eosinophils, are increased in patients with CSS.²⁶

The 6-year survival has been reported to be 70%.²⁴ Long-term survival, up to 26 years, has also been reported.²⁷ The most effec-tive therapy has been with oral corticosteroids.^{24,27} Additional corticosteroid-sparing and immunosuppressive therapies include cyclophosphamide, azathioprine, IFN-α, mepolizumab (anti-IL-5), omalizumab (anti-IgE), and rituximab (anti-CD20 B lymphocytes). There are potential untoward effects from cyclophosphamide (cytopenias, hemorrhagic cystitis, and malignancy potential), azathioprine (cytopenia, nausea, and vomiting), and IFN-α (depression and progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy). Often patients can be managed long-term with prednisone administered on an alternate-day schedule with or without immunosuppressive therapy, such as with azathioprine. Abrupt discontinuation of prednisone is not advisable because it can result in fever, eosinophilia, and pulmonary infiltrates within a few days, demonstrating that the CSS might be controlled but is not in remission.

T_H1-RELATED INFLAMMATORY CONDITIONS Hypersensitivity pneumonitis

Hypersensitivity pneumonitis is a $CD4^+ T_H1$ and $CD8^+$ lymphocyte-predominant alveolitis that results in noncaseasting granulomas and pulmonary fibrosis. Clinical stages include acute, subacute (clinically similar to acute), and chronic. In the acute and subacute stages inhalation of organic antigens causes cough, shortness of breath, myalgias, and fever within 4 to 6 hours. The physical examination would reveal pulmonary crackles. A patient might self-treat for "flu" or be given an improper diagnosis of community-acquired pneumonia. When there is continued or repeated exposure to antigens, such as bird excreta, patients might have subacute episodes or evolve into chronic hypersensitivity pneumonitis where typical flu-like illness does not occur. The latter patients experience a nonproductive cough and progressive dyspnea and, in advanced cases, oxygen requirements. Pulmonary function tests in the acute and subacute stages typically are described as restrictive; however, especially with bird fanciers, obstructive findings can occur and mimic asthma. The restrictive findings are associated with a decreased diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide. In contrast, the diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide in patients with asthma is normal or even increased.

High-resolution CT scans demonstrate small nodules (<5 mm) that indicate alveolitis or areas of pulmonary fibrosis. Mosaic findings of fibrosis are present in patients with chronic hypersensitivity pneumonitis. An example of pulmonary fibrosis and traction bronchiectasis from avian hypersensitivity pneumonitis is shown in Fig 2.

There is striking BAL lymphocytosis of 60% to 80% from acutely ill patients. 28,29 The classic finding is a CD4/CD8 ratio of

less than 1, whereas in patients with sarcoidosis, the CD4/CD8 ratio is as high as 8 because of the CD4⁺ alveolitis.³⁰ In patients with hypersensitivity pneumonitis, levels of $T_{\rm H}1$ cytokines are increased, including IL-12, IL-18, and TNF- α . CD8⁺ lymphocytes serve as effector cells but are not sufficiently functional.^{28,31,32} In contrast, in patients with chronic hypersensitivity pneumonitis, there can be an increase in the CD4/CD8 ratio as the CD4 (and $T_{\rm H}2$) lymphocytes increase and CD8⁺ lymphocytes decrease.³² It has been suggested that the effector CD8⁺ lymphocytes become "exhausted." These data suggest that chronic hypersensitivity pneumonitis is associated with "skewing" toward $T_{\rm H}2$ lymphocytes, IL-4 production, and pulmonary fibrosis.³² IL-17, which is proinflammatory, increases activation and numbers of neutrophils, and upregulates IL-6, IL-8, and TNF- α , might participate in hypersensitivity pneumonitis.^{33,34}

Treatment includes early identification of patients with hypersensitivity pneumonitis, avoidance/remediation of the antigens involved, oral corticosteroids for short-term use, and monitoring of overall respiratory status depending on the stage that is present.

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) is characterized by fixed dyspnea, lack of fully reversible airways obstruction, and progressive loss of FEV₁ over time. Cessation of cigarette smoking and use of oxygen have proved of value. Pharmacotherapy includes short- and long-acting bronchodilators and anticholinergic medications. For patients with moderate-to-very severe COPD, when the FEV₁ is less than 50% and the FEV₁/FVC ratio is less than 70%, combination inhaled corticosteroid/long-acting β-agonist therapy is recommended. Treatment with combination fluticasone propionate and salmeterol has resulted in fewer exacerbations but not fewer deaths.³⁵ In a study of patients with COPD in whom fluticasone/salmeterol or salmeterol was added to tiotropium, there was no additional benefit over tiotropium in the primary outcome of exacerbations of COPD.³⁶ Secondary outcomes did demonstrate increases in FEV₁, fewer hospitalizations, and improved quality-of-life measures in those patients receiving fluticasone/salmeterol.³⁶ An unexpected finding has been increased numbers of cases of pneumonia in patients with COPD receiving high-dose fluticasone propionate.^{35,37}

The pathogenesis of COPD includes cigarette smoking (most cases), viral or bacterial infections (or a combination), genetic susceptibility, oxidative stress, and little to no response to high-dose corticosteroids. Sputum often harbors PMNs, but eosino-phils can be present with either viral or combined viral and bacterial infections.³⁸ In patients with COPD, not only is there presence of PMNs and macrophages, there are also increases in CD4 $T_{\rm H}1$ and CD8 lymphocyte numbers.³⁹

The impaired response to corticosteroids helps differentiates COPD from asthma in most cases. After absorption, the corticosteroid binds to its receptor and traverses the cytoplasm and enters the nucleus, where it interacts with glucocorticoid response elements of DNA.⁴⁰ Then corticosteroids can reduce levels of the proinflammatory transcription factors nuclear factor κB and activator protein 1. It is thought that these transcription factors would have been upregulated by viral upper respiratory tract infections. Transcription factors can be generated as the DNA-histone complex "unwinds" during a process of acetylation by histone acetyltransferase.⁴⁰ Histone acetyltransferase levels are increased in some but not all cases of COPD, whereas in patients



FIG 2. A 62-year-old woman who presented with "uncontrolled asthma" and had pulse oxygenation of 83% on room air reported shortness of breath for 6 years. She had 5 birds at home and worked at an exotic animal house. The CT examination revealed widened (bronchiectactic) bronchi, honeycomb fibrosis, and some opacities near the bronchi. The bronchiectasis occurred because of traction by the lung parenchyma/ interstitium on the bronchi. The diffusion capacity of the lung for carbon monoxide was 39%, and the FVC was 74%. FEV₁ was 84% of predicted value, with a 6% improvement with albuterol.

with asthma, they are increased consistently.⁴⁰ Gene repression can occur when the DNA is deacetylated by histone deacetylase (HDAC) as the DNA is compacted. HDAC levels are reduced in both patients with COPD and those with asthma, but corticosteroids will increase HDAC levels in patients with asthma but not those with COPD.⁴⁰ Lack of deacetylation of the DNA in patients with COPD can favor sustained proinflammatory action and lack of response to corticosteroids, which is in contrast to what occurs in patients with asthma.

T_H2-RELATED INFLAMMATORY CONDITIONS

It has been reported that the half-life of eosinophils in peripheral blood is 8 to 18 hours and 2 to 5 days or longer in tissue.⁴¹ In addition, perhaps there are at least 100 times as many eosinophils in tissue than in peripheral blood.⁴¹ In the bone marrow eosinophils differentiate and proliferate from CD34⁺ progenitors (see Chapter 6) with the major cytokines IL-3, IL-5, and GM-CSF.⁴² Potent chemoattractants for eosinophils include RANTES, CCL11 (eotaxin-1), platelet-activating factor, and LTB₄.⁴² The interaction of very late antigen 4 on eosinophils with vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 on endothelium results in firm adhesion to the endothelial cells. During allergic reactions, IL-4, IL-13, and TNF- α will upregulate vascular cell adhesion molecule 1, enhancing this process.

In Table I there is a list of prototype pulmonary eosinophilia syndromes or conditions. One prototype condition is allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis (ABPA), which complicates both asthma and cystic fibrosis.^{43,44} ABPA might overlap with either hyper-IgE syndrome or chronic granulomatous disease.⁴⁵ Patients with asthma who have ABPA typically experience pneumonias or pulmonary infiltrates with eosinophilia (10% to 30%) but not peripheral blood eosinophilia as high as 40% to 60%, which occurs with CSS or parasitism. All patients have

immediate skin reactivity to Aspergillus fumigatus. Because some commercial mixtures of Aspergillus species or mold mixes contain little or no A fumigatus, it is advisable to use a reactive extract for screening. Negative skin test results help to exclude ABPA for nearly all patients unless there is an allergic bronchopulmonary mycosis present. High-resolution CT examination demonstrates proximal bronchiectasis (inner two thirds of the lung field) in contrast to the distal bronchiectasis that occurs in some patients with COPD or recurrent infections. In patients with cystic fibrosis, there is proximal and distal bronchiectasis, and such a finding should suggest the possibility of concomitant (usually pancreatic sufficient) cystic fibrosis. In patients with ABPA, the predominant response is that of $CD4^+ T_H2$ lymphocytosis; eosinophilia; increased total serum IgE and anti-A fumigatus IgE, IgG, and IgA antibody levels; precipitating antibodies to A fumigatus and a genetically restricted susceptibility profile; and increased responsiveness to IL-4 stimulation.^{43,46,47}

Treatment includes avoidance/remediation of areas in a home/ workplace of obvious mold growth that can occur from unplanned water entry, oral corticosteroids to clear the pulmonary infiltrates and manage asthma, antiasthma medications as indicated, monitoring of the total serum IgE concentration because doubling over baseline values indicates a possible current new pulmonary infiltrate, and assessment of pulmonary function and respiratory status over time.43 For initial treatment of a patient with newly diagnosed ABPA, the dose of prednisone is 0.5 mg/kg given each morning for 1 to 2 weeks, with conversion to alternate day-therapy for 2 months. The radiographic findings can be expected to clear or be reduced, as demonstrated by means of high-resolution CT examination in 2 months. Then the prednisone can be tapered and discontinued. It is not necessary to continue prednisone indefinitely in the absence of new infiltrates or development of severe (prednisone dependent) asthma. With use of the alternate-day prednisone, serious adverse effects are avoided or minimized.

	TABLE I.	Pulmonary	eosinophilia	syndromes or	conditions
--	----------	-----------	--------------	--------------	------------

Asthma (allergic and nonallergic)				
Asthma with atelectasis from mucus plugging				
ABPA				
Allergic bronchopulmonary mycosis				
CSS				
Collagen vascular disease (rare)				
Drug allergy with pulmonary eosinophilia				
Eosinophilic pneumonia				
Acute (BAL fluid eosinophilia 25% to 60% with little or no peripheral				
blood eosinophilia)				
Chronic (high peripheral blood eosinophilia)				
Simple eosinophilia (Loffler syndrome)				
Tropical pulmonary eosinophilia				
Hypereosinophilic syndromes (interstitial infiltrates and pleural effusions,				
thromboembolism)				
Neoplasms				
Parasitism (helminthic)				
Sarcoidosis (very rare)				
Adapted with permission from Greenberger. ¹				

Antifungal therapies have been used for the treatment of ABPA and are considered adjunctive.^{48,49} A potentially good candidate for antifungal therapy is a patient with sputum plugs harboring *A fumigatus* despite prednisone therapy. There are reports of the use of omalizumab⁵⁰ for patients with ABPA, but it remains to be established whether this treatment will help to prevent new infiltrates or improve asthma symptoms.

Eosinophilic pneumonias are divided into 4 types: acute, chronic, simple, and tropical (Table I). Acute eosinophilic pneumonia can masquerade as severe community-acquired pneumonia and present with respiratory failure. When there is no or little peripheral blood eosinophilia, the diagnosis can be made with bronchoscopy and BAL showing eosinophilia of 25% to 60%. Alternatively, there might be peripheral blood eosinophilia as high as 42%.⁵¹ Drugs, nonprescription products, parasitism, and other causes of wide-spread pulmonary infiltrates should be considered.

Chronic eosinophilic pneumonia is characterized by respiratory symptoms for at least 2 weeks, peripheral blood eosinophilia of at least 1000/mm³ or BAL eosinophilia of greater than 25%, and bilateral pulmonary infiltrates.⁵² In classic presentations the infiltrates are in the periphery, suggesting the photographic negative of pulmonary edema. Most patients require years of oral corticosteroid treatment. The radiographic infiltrates and surges of peripheral blood eosinophilia can be controlled with modest doses of prednisone.

Simple pneumonia (Loffler syndrome) is a mild condition lasting less than 4 weeks and has transient pulmonary infiltrates.

Tropical pulmonary eosinophilia is characterized by widespread pulmonary infiltrates and high levels of peripheral blood eosinophilia. Mediastinal lymph nodes might be enlarged and can harbor activated eosinophils. Patients typically have lived in endemic areas of parasites before tropical pulmonary eosinophilia occurs.

SUMMARY

The immunologic features of pulmonary disorders can be used to categorize various conditions and provide focus for potential innovative therapies. Although usually there is not a single treatment that antagonizes a critical component of either the innate or acquired immune system and results in clinical improvement, complex conditions might be amenable to immunologically based treatments in the future. A more ambitious goal is primary prevention of many of the pulmonary conditions discussed in this chapter. The ability to diagnose pulmonary conditions and the masquerader of asthma, VCD, continues to improve, which should result in earlier diagnoses and improved outcomes.

REFERENCES

- Greenberger PA. 7. Immunologic lung disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008; 121(suppl):S393-7.
- Eder AF, Herron R, Strupp A, Dy B, Notari EP, Chambers LA, et al. Transfusionrelated acute lung injury surveillance (2003-2005) and the potential impact of the selective use of plasma of male donors in the American Red Cross. Transfusion 2007;47:599-607.
- Eder AF, Benjamin RJ. TRALI risk reduction: donor and component management strategies. J Clin Apher 2009;24:122-9.
- Tsushima K, King LS, Aggarwal NR, De Gorordo A, D'Alessio FR, Kubo K. Acute lung injury review. Intern Med 2009;48:621-30.
- Bastarache JA, Wang L, Geiser T, Wang Z, Albertine KH, Matthay MA, et al. The alveolar epithelium can initiate the extrinsic coagulation cascade through expression of tissue factor. Thorax 2007;62:608-16.
- Lee KS, Choi YH, Kim YS, Baik SH, Oh YJ, Sheen SS, et al. Evaluation of bronchoalveolar lavage fluid from ARDS patients with regard to apoptosis. Respir Med 2008;102:464-9.
- Calfee CS, Matthay MA. Nonventilatory treatments for acute lung injury and ARDS. Chest 2007;131:913-20.
- Mandell LA, Wunderink RG, Anzueto A, Bartlett JG, Campbell GD, Dean NC, et al. Infectious Diseases Society of America/American Thoracic Society consensus guidelines on the management of community-acquired pneumonia in adults. Clin Infect Dis 2007;44(suppl):S27-72.
- Reade MC, Yende S, D'Angelo G, Kong L, Kellum JA, Barnato AE, et al. Differences in immune response may explain lower survival among older men with pneumonia. Crit Care Med 2009;37:1655-62.
- Yuan FF, Marks K, Wong M, Watson S, de Leon E, McIntyre PB, et al. Clinical relevance of TLR2, TLR4, CD14 and FCγRIIA gene polymorphisms in *Streptococcus pneumoniae* infection. Immunol Cell Biol 2008;86:268-70.
- Perry LP, Iwata M, Tazelaar HD, Colby TV, Yousem SA. Pulmonary toxicosis: a clinicopathologic study of three cases. Mod Pathol 1998;11:432-6.
- Brooks SM, Weiss MA, Bernstein IL. Reactive airways dysfunction syndrome (RADS). Persistent asthma syndrome after high level irritant exposures. Chest 1985;88:376-84.
- Prezant DJ, Weiden M, Banauch GI, McGuinness G, Rom WN, Aldrich TK, et al. Cough and bronchial responsiveness in firefighters at the world trade center site. N Engl J Med 2002;347:806-15.
- Banauch GI, Alleyne D, Sanchez R, Olender K, Cohen HW, Weiden M, et al. Persistent hyperreactivity and reactive airways dysfunction in firefighters at the world trade center. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;168:54-62.
- Sterner JB, Morris MJ, Sill JM, Hayes JA. Inspiratory flow-volume curve evaluation for detecting upper airway disease. Respir Care 2009;54:461-6.
- Moore WC, Peters SP. Severe asthma: an overview. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006; 117:487-94.
- Menzies D, Pai M, Comstock G. Meta-analysis: new tests for the diagnosis of latent tuberculosis infection: areas of uncertainty and recommendations for research. Ann Intern Med 2007;146:340-54.
- Guyot-Revol V, Innes JA, Hackforth S, Hinks T, Lalvani A. Regulatory T cells are expanded in blood and disease sites in patients with tuberculosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:803-10.
- Tsao TCY, Chen H-C, Jong J-H, Hsieh M-J, Tsao K-C, Lee C- H. Shifts of T4/T8 T lymphocytes from BAL fluid and peripheral blood by clinical grade in patients with pulmonary tuberculosis. Chest 2002;122:1285-91.
- Glynn JR, Murray J, Bester A, Nelson G, Shearer S, Sonnenberg P. Effects of duration of HIV infection and secondary tuberculosis transmission on tuberculosis incidence in the South African gold mines. AIDS 2008;22:1859-67.
- Richeldi L. An update on the diagnosis of Tuberculosis infection. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;174:736-42.
- Callejas-Rubio JL, Lopez-Perez L, Ortego-Centeno N. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha inhibitor treatment for sarcoidosis. Ther Clin Risk Manag 2008;4:1305-13.
- Kieszko R, Krawczyk P, Jankowska O, Chocholska S, Krol A, Milanowski J. The clinical significance of interleukin 18 assessment in sarcoidosis patients. Respir Med 2007;101:722-8.

- Klion AD, Bochner BS, Gleich GJ, Nutman TB, Rothenberg ME, Simon H-U, et al. Approaches to the treatment of hypereosinophilic syndrome: a workshop summary report. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:1292-302.
- Guillevin L, Cohen P, Gayraud M, Lhote F, Jarrousse B, Cassassus P. Churg-Strauss syndrome. Clinical study and long-term follow-up of 96 patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 1999;78:26-37.
- Highashi N, Mita H, Taniguchi M, Turikisawa N, Higashi A, Ozawa Y, et al. Urinary eicosanoid and tyrosine derivative concentrations in patients with vasculitides. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:1353-8.
- Vemuri P, Greenberger PA, Patterson R. Churg-Strauss syndrome: survival for 26 years. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2002;88:640-3.
- Fink JN, Ortega HG, Reynolds HY, Cormier YF, Fan LL, Franks TJ, et al. Needs and opportunities for research in hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:792-8.
- Agostini C, Calabrese F, Poletti V, Marcer G, Facco M, Miorin M. CXCR3/ CXCL10 interactions in the development of hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Respir Res 2005;6:20.
- Hamagami S, Miyagawa T, Ochi T, Tsuyuguchi I, Kishimoto S. A raised level of soluble CD8 in bronchoalveolar lavage in summer-type hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;159:1830-4.
- Chen B, Tong Z, Nakamura S, Costabel V, Guzman J. Production of IL-12, IL-18 and TNF-alpha by alveolar macrophages in hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Sarcoidosis Vasc Diffuse Lung Dis 2004;21:199-203.
- Barrera L, Mendoza F, Zuniga J, Estrada A, Zamora AC, Melendro EI, et al. Functional diversity of T-cell subpopulations in subacute and chronic hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;177:44-55.
- Joshi AD, Fong DJ, Oak SR, Trujillo G, Flaherty KR, Martinez FJ, et al. Interleukin-17-mediated immunopathogenesis in experimental hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2009;179:705-16.
- 34. Selman M, Pardo A, Barrera L, Estrada A, Watson SR, Wilson K, et al. Gene expression profiles distinguish idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis from hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:188-98.
- Calverly PM, Anderson JA, Celli B, Ferguson GT, Jenkins C, Jones PW. Salmeterol and fluticasone propionate and survival in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. N Engl J Med 2007;356:775-89.
- 36. Aaron SD, Vandemheen KL, Fergusson D, Maltais F, Bourdeau J, Goldstein R, et al. Tiotropium in combination with placebo, salmeterol, or fluticasone-salmeterol for treatment of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med 2007;146:545-55.
- 37. Weddzicha JA, Calverly PM, Seemungal TA, Hagan G, Ansari Z, Stockley RA, et al. The prevention of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease exacerbations by salmeterol/fluticasone propionate or tiotropium bromide. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2008;177:19-26.

- Papi A, Bellettato CM, Braccioni F, Romagnoli M, Casolari P, Caramori G, et al. Infections and airway inflammation in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease severe exacerbations. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:1114-21.
- Fabbri LM, Luppi F, Beghe B, Rabe KF. Update in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease 2005. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:1056-65.
- Ito K, Ito M, Elliott WM, Cosio B, Caramori G, Kon OM, et al. Decreased histone deacetylase activity in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. N Engl J Med 2005; 352:1967-76.
- 41. Kita H, Adolphson CR, Gleich GJ. Biology of eosinophils. In: Adkinson NF, Yunginger JW Jr, Busse WW, Bochner BS, Holgate ST, Simons FER, editors. 6th ed. Philadelphia: Mosby; 2003. p. 305-32 Middleton's allergy: principles and practice.
- Prussin C, Metcalfe DD. IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117(suppl):S450-6.
- Greenberger PA. Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;110:685-92.
- 44. Stevens DA, Moss RB, Kurup VP, Knutsen AP, Greenberger PA, Judson MA, et al. Allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis in cystic fibrosis—state of the art: Cystic Fibrosis Foundation Consensus Conference. Clin Infect Dis 2003;37(suppl 3):S225-64.
- Eppinger TM, Greenberger PA, White DA, Brown AE, Cunningham-Rundles C. Sensitization to Aspergillus species in the congenital neutrophil disorders chronic granulomatous disease and hyper-IgE syndrome. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999; 104:1265-72.
- Knutsen AP, Kariuki B, Consolino JD, Warrier MR. IL-4 alpha chain receptor (IL-4Ralpha) polymorphisms in allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis. Clin Mol Allergy 2006;4:3.
- Kurup VP, Knutsen AP, Moss RB, Bansal NK. Specific antibodies to recombinant allergens of *Aspergillus fumigatus* in cystic fibrosis patients with ABPA. Clin Mol Allergy 2006;4:11.
- Wark PA, Hensley MJ, Saltos N, Boyle MJ, Toneguzzi RC, Epid GD, et al. Anti-inflammatory effect of itraconazole in stable allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis: a randomized controlled trial. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003; 111:952-7.
- Moss RB. Critique of trials in allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis and fungal allergy. Med Mycol 2006;44:269-72.
- van der Ent CK, Hoekstra H, Rijkers GT. Successful treatment of allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis with recombinant anti-IgE antibody. Thorax 2007;62:276-7.
- Shorr AF, Scoville SL, Cersovsky SB, Shanks GD, Ochenhouse CF, Smoak BL, et al. Acute eosinophilic pneumonia in US Military personnel deployed in or near Iraq. JAMA 2004;292:2997-3005.
- Tsuirkisawa N, Saito H, Tsuburai T, Oshikata C, Ono E, Mitomi H, et al. Differences in regulatory T cells between Churg-Strauss syndrome and chronic eosinophilic pneumonia with asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:610-6.

Mucosal immunology, eosinophilic esophagitis, and other intestinal inflammatory diseases

Dan Atkins, MD,^{a,b,d} and Glenn T. Furuta, MD^{a,b,c,d} Denver and Aurora, Colo

The gastrointestinal mucosa constitutes the largest hostenvironment interface of the body. It uses both innate and adaptive immune mechanisms to provide protection from the diverse onslaught of foods, microbes, and other ingested products. The innate immune system is genetically encoded and evolutionarily ancient, possesses no memory, and lacks diversity. In contrast, the adaptive immune system is quite diverse, develops memory, and undergoes expansion after stimulation. The gastrointestinal mucosa is charged with the difficult task of mounting protective responses against invading microorganisms while simultaneously maintaining an overall state of nonresponsiveness or tolerance to innocuous substances, such as commensal bacteria and food antigens. Perturbation or malfunction of these complex protective mechanisms results in diseases, such as inflammatory bowel diseases, celiac disease, or eosinophilic gastrointestinal diseases. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S255-61.)

Key words: Mucosal immunity, eosinophilic esophagitis eosinophilic gastrointestinal diseases

OVERVIEW OF GUT-ASSOCIATED LYMPHOID TISSUE

Mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues comprise the largest immune organ of the body and are active at multiple hostenvironment interfaces, such as the gastrointestinal tract and the genitourinary and bronchopulmonary systems. A discussion of the site-specific aspects of each component of the mucosaassociated lymphoid tissue is beyond the scope of this Primer, but the reader is referred to a number of outstanding reviews on these topics.¹⁻⁶ Here we will briefly review the gastrointestinal mucosal immune system and its gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT).

The human gastrointestinal tract is presented daily with a seemingly overwhelming load of diverse substances, including commensal bacteria and dietary antigens. Typically, the GALT is able to discriminate pathogens that require an immediate immune response from normal microbial flora or nutritive products. This

Abbrevi	ations used
DC:	Dendritic cell
EGID:	Eosinophilic gastrointestinal disease
EoE:	Eosinophilic esophagitis
FAE:	Follicle-associated epithelium
Foxp3:	Forkhead box protein 3
GALT:	Gut-associated lymphoid tissue
IBD:	Inflammatory bowel disease
IEL:	Intraepithelial lymphocyte
LP:	Lamina propria
M:	Microfold
NOD:	Nucleotide oligomerization domain
PP:	Peyer patch
TCR:	T-cell receptor
Treg:	Regulatory T

process of maintaining a state of nonresponsiveness is known as oral tolerance. The mechanisms that govern tolerance are not only interesting and important aspects of this homeostatic process but are being potentially harnessed as therapeutic approaches for the treatment of certain autoimmune and inflammatory diseases.

The mucosal system is characterized as a site where antigen is selectively sampled and tolerance develops to maintain a state of controlled and protective inflammation. To accomplish these goals, the mucosa is composed of luminal protective molecules, the epithelial barrier, and the immunologically rich lamina propria (LP; Table I). The overall anatomy of the GALT is presented in Fig 1. This general overview shows important elements of the system, including the sampling of luminal antigens by microfold (M) cells, dendritic cells (DCs), and epithelia and the antigen-driven priming and maturation of naive T and B lymphocytes.

ANATOMY OF GALT

Although the primary responsibility of the intestinal epithelial cell is nutrient absorption, its role in mucosal immunity has previously been relegated to barrier function and the transport of secretory IgA. However, it is now clear that epithelia possess the ability to actively participate in mucosal immune responses.⁷ Intestinal epithelial cells act as nonprofessional antigen-presenting cells, recognize and respond to bacterial and viral motifs by virtue of the expression of nucleotide oligomerization domain (NOD) and Toll-like receptors, and produce cytokines/chemokines that influence immune responses.⁷ In addition, intestinal epithelial cells likely influence expansion of intestinal regulatory T (Treg) cells and cytokine expression.^{8,9}

The epithelial surface overlying the Peyer patches (PPs) and lymphoid follicles is composed of a single layer of columnar cells termed the follicle-associated epithelium (FAE). Within the FAE reside specialized M cells derived from enterocytes under the influence of lymphotoxin. Human M cells differ from absorptive epithelium in that they do not harbor microvilli or membrane-

From ^athe Department of Pediatrics, National Jewish Health, ^bthe Department of Pediatrics, University of Colorado Medical School, and ^cthe Section of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, ^dthe Gastrointestinal Eosinophilic Diseases Program, National Jewish Health, the Children's Hospital, Denver, Aurora, Colo.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: D. Atkins has received research support from the National Institutes of Health Consortium of Food Allergy Research. G. T. Furuta is a consultant for Meritage Pharma, has received research support from the American Gastroenerological Association and the National Institutes of Health, and has provided expert witness testimony on the subject of eosinophilic esophagitis.

Received for publication June 24, 2009; revised November 16, 2009; accepted for publication November 23, 2009.

Reprint requests: Glenn T. Furuta, MD, Pediatric Gastroenterology, the Children's Hospital, Denver, 13123 East 16th Ave B290, Aurora, CO 80045. E-mail: furuta. glenn@tchden.org.

^{0091-6749/\$36.00}

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.11.037

TABLE I. Elements of the mucosal immune system

Innate mechanisms of defense		
Mucus		
Trefoil factors		
IgA		
Peristalsis		
Tight junctional proteins		
Antimicrobial peptides		
Adaptive elements of defense		
B cells		
CD4 ⁺ T cells		
CD8 ⁺ T cells		
Treg cells		
DCs		
Cellular components		
Eosinophils		
Mast cells		
Neurons		
Epithelial cells		

associated hydrolytic enzymes and contain less glycocalyx but do express cathepsin E and Toll-like receptors. Regional differences in M cells (ie, differences in M cells in the colon compared with those of the small intestine) are thought to exist, suggesting accommodations to changing microflora; however, the functional significance of this is unknown. A distinctive characteristic of the M cell is the presence of an invaginated subdomain at the basolateral membrane forming an intraepithelial "pocket."¹⁰ At this site, predominantly CD4⁺ CD45RO memory T cells and both naive (sIgD⁺) and memory (sIgD⁻) B cells interact with the M cell.

The major function of M cells is the transpoint lial vesicular transport of antigens from the lumen directly to the subepithelial lymphoid tissues. M cells have been shown to transport particulate proteins, bacteria, viruses, and noninfectious particles.¹¹ This sampling of luminal antigens and microorganisms is thought to be important in the development of immune responses and tolerance. Although various pathogenic organisms can exploit the propensity for vectorial transport of M cells as a mechanism to gain entry for infection, M cells also transport commensal flora as a potential mechanism to regulate immune responses to endogenous flora.

Microenvironmental anatomic differences within the different parts of the gastrointestinal tract are well described. Although the esophagus is lined by a stratified squamous epithelium, M cells have not yet been identified, and no resident eosinophils are present in the mucosal surface (see the eosinophilic esophagitis [EoE] section below). In contrast, the small intestine and colon are lined by a columnar epithelium, and the cellular components of the GALT are localized within microenvironments, such as PPs or interstitial lymphoid follicles. Formation of PPs is dependent on several factors, such as the IL-7 receptor and TNF, along with TNF receptor family members. These miniorgans are covered by M cells and FAE that participate in antigen trafficking, as described above. Within the barrier are also unique cell types, including intraepithelial lymphocytes (IELs) and the antimicrobialfilled Paneth cells that reside at the crypt base. The LP is populated by T and B cells, along with unique populations of DCs. Mesenteric lymph nodes are a robust site of antigen processing and form a filter that separates the mucosa from other mucosal organs.

T lymphocytes localize in the small intestine as a result of selective expression of $\alpha 4\beta 7$ and CCR9. CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells occupy the LP, whereas CD8⁺ T cells preferentially reside in the

intraepithelial space. IELs are a heterogeneous population of lymphocytes that are predominantly effector/effector memory cells made up of $\gamma\delta$ T-cell receptor (TCR) CD8⁺ T cells and 2 distinct subsets of $\alpha\beta$ TCR cells: $\alpha\beta$ TCR CD4⁺ or CD8⁺ cells and those that lack coreceptor expression, the so-called double-negative cells.

One subset of T cells receiving recent recognition is the Treg cell.¹² Treg cells generally have suppressive capacities that participate in the maintenance of self-tolerance. Surface marker studies have identified several subtypes, including the forkhead box protein 3 (Foxp3)–positive T cell. Mutations in the gene encoding Foxp3, a Treg-specific transcription factor, have been associated with autoimmunity in murine models and a clinical syndrome termed immunodysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome. Patients with this disease have severe diarrhea and small and large intestinal inflammation.

B cells secreting IgA⁺ originate in the PPs, ultimately taking up residence in the intestinal LP. This journey is regulated by the interaction of site-specific adhesion molecules, an $\alpha 4\beta 7$ on the lymphocytes, and mucosal addressin cell-adhesion molecule 1 on the high endothelial venules in the LP. A smaller percentage of IgA-producing cells in the gut (about 25%) are derived from peritoneal B1 lymphocytes driven by commensal bacteria in a T cell-dependent manner and are thought to be important in modulating the mucosal immune response to bacterial flora.

Mast cells are abundant throughout the gastrointestinal tract, and although important in the host response to parasitic infection, they might participate also in innate immune responses to bacteria.¹³ LP mast cells and lymphocytes interface with the enteric nervous system, providing another pathway that can influence mucosal immune responses.¹⁴

Eosinophils are absent in the normal esophagus but are resident cells of the stomach and small and large bowel. Chemotactic factors contributing to this population include the constitutive expression of eotaxin-1.^{15,16} The exact numbers that define normalcy are open to debate but likely depend on a number of different factors. Like mast cells, eosinophils can perform important effector functions during parasitic infection and allergic responses but can also contribute to normal gut homeostasis.¹⁷

INNATE MECHANISMS OF DEFENSE

Often ignored are a host of mediators that participate in the innate defense mechanisms.¹⁸ These molecules participate in nonspecific actions that limit antigens and microbes from communicating with the epithelium and LP. Mucus is composed of a number of glycoproteins that form a viscoelastic blanket that covers the epithelial surface. The inner mucus layer ranges between 50 and 100 μ m, whereas the outer layer measures up to 500 μ m. This mucus blanket is primarily composed of mucin-2 but also harbors a number of different mediators, including trefoil factors, secretory IgA, and antimicrobial peptides.

Trefoil factors are shamrock-shaped proteins held together by 3 disulfide bonds.¹⁹ Several types of trefoil factors have been described that localize to different mucosal surfaces to assist in barrier repair and wound healing. Numerous stimuli induce the production of trefoil factors, including hypoxia and epithelial disruption.

IgA antibodies are divided into 2 subclasses, IgA1 and IgA2, with IgA2 representing the predominant form on intestinal surfaces. Secretory IgA, which is secreted by B cells, binds to



FIG 1. Anatomy of the gastrointestinal mucosa. Antigen can cross the epithelium through the M cell or DC. The subepithelial dome *(SED)* is occupied by a number of lymphocytes, including T_H0 cells that, under the direction of specific cytokines, differentiate into T_H1 , T_H2 , Treg, or T_H17 cells. Additional lymphocyte populations include the IELs that reside juxtaposed to the intestinal epithelial cells. Other resident cells in the LP that likely participate in the immune response include mast cells *(MC)* and eosinophils *(EOS)*.

and forms a covalent complex with the polymeric immunoglobulin receptor expressed on basolateral aspects of intestinal epithelia. Within the epithelia, IgA forms dimers that are connected by a J segment. This complex is actively transported across the epithelia to the apical surface, where it is released after proteolytic cleavage from the polymeric immunoglobulin receptor. Its exact function is unclear, but sIgA has been shown to bind microbes and toxins, preventing them from contacting the apical surface of the epithelium. Newer observations suggest that IgA might also regulate the composition of the microbial environment of the gut and limit local inflammation induced by pathogenassociated molecular patterns, such as LPS.^{20,21}

Antimicrobial proteins are composed of a number of highly charged proteins called defensins.^{22,23} These molecules are synthesized by Paneth cells and the epithelia. The antimicrobial properties of these highly charged molecules are attributed to their ability to increase bacterial membrane permeability. Six human α -defensins have been identified that possess selective activity against gram-positive and gram-negative bacteria and possibly viruses.²⁴ These cells likely participate in innate immunity, as was demonstrated in mice deficient in a Paneth cell–processing enzyme, rendering them unable to produce mature α -defensins. These mice were more susceptible to orally administered *Salmonella typhimurium* than wild-type mice.

INDUCTION OF A MUCOSAL IMMUNE RESPONSE

PPs are well-defined lymphoid aggregates composed of a large B-cell follicle surrounded by an interfollicular T-cell region. Interspersed throughout this organ are numerous macrophages and DCs. The subepithelial dome is an area rich in T and B lymphocytes and DCs. DCs migrate to basolateral surfaces of the M cell to acquire antigen and then travel to the interfollicular zone T-cell area, presumably where they participate in antigen presentation. DCs can migrate to distant sites, including mesenteric lymph nodes and the intestinal LP, where they can orchestrate an effector immune response. Experimental evidence supports an immunomodulatory role for DCs that includes both induction of oral tolerance and protective immune responses,²⁵ as described in a recent report in which CD103⁺ DCs participated in the conversion of intestinal naive T cells to Foxp3⁺ T cells.²⁶

DISEASES

Inflammatory bowel diseases

Clinical description. Inflammatory bowel diseases (IBDs) are a heterogeneous group of diseases characterized by signs and symptoms related to immune-mediated inflammation of the gastrointestinal tract. The incidence of IBD ranges from 5 to 10 per 10,000 persons depending on the population examined.²⁷

Typical symptoms include abdominal pain and bloody diarrhea in addition to other extraintestinal symptoms, such as fever, fatigue, arthralgias, and uveitis. In children growth failure can be an early sign. Physical examination reveals abdominal tenderness, particularly in the right lower quadrant.

Mucosal inflammation associated with Crohn disease can occur anywhere along the length of the gastrointestinal tract, with preponderance in the terminal ileum. Histologic hallmarks of tissues affected by Crohn disease include transmural inflammation and often noncaseating granulomas. Endoscopic features include skip lesions consisting of aphthous ulcerations, and radiographic studies show terminal ileal narrowing.

Suggestive laboratory abnormalities include anemia, increased sedimentation rate or C-reactive protein level, hypoalbuminemia, and increased liver enzyme levels. Ulcerative colitis has many clinical features in common with Crohn disease, but intestinal involvement is limited to the colon. In addition, the intestinal inflammation is limited to the superficial mucosa without granulomas, involves the rectum, and extends proximally. Other forms of IBD include microscopic colitis, lymphocytic colitis, and diversion colitis. Long-term complications include colorectal dysplasia and cancer.

Neutrophilic crypt abscesses are one of the most characteristic histologic features of both forms of IBD. In addition, eosinophils might be present, although to a seemingly lesser degree.

Pathophysiology. A complete review of the pathophysiology of IBD is beyond the scope of this Primer; the reader is referred to excellent reviews for more detailed descriptions.^{5,18,28-32}Although the exact pathophysiology of IBD has not been determined, it is thought to develop when a genetically predisposed host is exposed to a luminal/environmental trigger. Over the course of the last few years, a number of genes have been identified in patients with Crohn disease, in particular genes linked to epithelial responses to luminal bacteria, autophagy, IL-10, and IL-23/IL-17 pathways. For instance, pathogen recognition receptors are present on the epithelial surface. One group of pathogen recognition receptors, the NOD molecules, recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns that are present on bacterial membranes. A specific mutation of the NOD2 gene allows for inappropriate sensing of bacteria with subsequent epithelial activation, leading to increased proinflammatory cytokine production within the mucosa. One gene associated with autophagy, ATG16L1, has been associated with Crohn disease. IL-10 suppresses deleterious intestinal inflammation, and recent studies have linked IL10mutations to IBD.³³ IL-23 and IL-17 mediate innate microbial defense and are linked to IBD.³⁴ In addition, loss of tolerance might also play a role because the mucosa affected by IBD contains fewer Treg cells than the healthy mucosa. IgE and food allergies are not thought to play a role in the underlying pathogenesis of these diseases.

Treatment. Goals of treatment of IBD include reducing inflammation, maintaining remission, enhancing quality of life, and avoiding the potential toxicity associated with treatments.³⁵⁻³⁷ With this in mind, acute exacerbations are typically managed with systemic corticosteroids, whereas remission is addressed with the use of either aminosalicylates or immunomodulators, such as mercaptopurine or azathioprine. Recently, biological treatments, including anti–TNF- α antibodies (ie, infliximab and adalimumab), have significantly affected the clinicopathological features of IBD. A number of other agents, such as antidiarrheal agents, bile binders, and antispasmodics, might enhance quality of life.

Celiac disease

Clinical description. Celiac disease is an immune-mediated enteropathy that occurs as a result of gluten sensitivity in genetically predisposed individuals (DQ2/DQ8-positive HLA).³⁸ The incidence is 1 in 133 persons in the United States. Manifestations include those related to the gastrointestinal tract, such as chronic/recurrent diarrhea, abdominal pain, constipation, and slow growth, and nongastrointestinal symptoms, including dermatitis herpetiformis, seizures with occipital calcifications, dental hypoplasia, osteopenia, short stature, iron deficiency anemia, hepatitis, infertility, and arthritis.^{39,40}

Other conditions associated with celiac disease include type 1 diabetes; Williams, Down, and Turner syndromes; IgA deficiency; autoimmune diseases; and a family history of first-degree relatives with celiac disease. Without treatment, there is an increased risk of intestinal lymphoma. Although serologic test results, such as increased IgA anti-endomysial antibody or tissue transglutaminase levels, provide strong evidence for celiac disease, the diagnosis rests on the finding of villous blunting and increased IEL numbers in mucosal biopsy specimens of the duodenal mucosa.

Pathophysiology. Recent studies have shown that a 33-amino-acid peptide in gliadin that is resistant to digestion contains the epitopes critical to the development of abnormal small intestinal mucosa in patients with celiac disease.^{41,42} After uptake by the epithelium, processing of this 33-mer leads to activation of CD4⁺ LP T cells, upregulation of the IL-2 receptor, increased production of IFN- γ and IL-15, and infiltration of the epithelia with $\gamma\delta$ T cells. The resultant inflammatory process leads to villous blunting, crypt elongation, and loss of absorptive surfaces. Celiac disease is a cell-mediated and not IgE-mediated food allergic disease.

Treatment. Complete elimination of gliadin from the diet is the primary treatment of celiac disease.⁴³ Of paramount importance is attention to education and support of patients with respect to dietary elimination of gluten-containing products, review of alternative diets, adequacy of caloric and nutrient intake, and psychological support. For instance, although a number of foods should obviously be avoided, a number of products, including candies, gravies, food colorings, soy sauce, medications, play dough, and cosmetics, contain gluten in quantities sufficient to cause inflammation resulting in symptoms. In addition, many products that have been deemed wheat free, such as oats, are frequently contaminated with gliadin and should not be ingested by patients with celiac disease. Patients might also have iron, zinc, folic acid, and B complex vitamin deficiencies.

Eosinophilic gastrointestinal diseases

Clinical description. Eosinophilic gastrointestinal diseases (EGIDs) are heterogeneous diseases characterized by a diverse set of symptoms that occur in association with intestinal eosinophilia.⁴⁴ These diseases have been termed EoE, eosinophilic gastritis, eosinophilic gastroenteritis, and eosinophilic colitis depending on the anatomic location in which eosinophil numbers are increased. Over the last decade, EoE has been recognized as the most common EGID. The remainder of this section will focus on EoE. For further information, the reader is referred to recent reviews on other EGIDs.^{44,46} Recent reports have expanded the association of esophageal eosinophilia with other diseases,

including celiac disease; the exact pathogenetic mechanisms and therapeutic implications of this are uncertain.⁴⁷⁻⁵⁰

EoE is a clinicopathological disease characterized by upper intestinal symptoms that occur in association with dense esophageal eosinophilia; other potential causes must have been ruled out as causes of symptoms and eosinophilia.⁵¹ Children with EoE present with a wide range of symptoms, including vomiting, abdominal pain, feeding dysfunction, and dysphagia.^{46,52} Feeding dysfunction is often overlooked and requires specific questioning regarding how patients eat foods (eg, dysphagia, food sticking, requiring water to wash food down, and prolonged chewing).⁵³ Adults present with stereotypical features of food impaction or dysphagia.⁵⁴ Patients presenting with food impaction, especially when recurrent, should be evaluated for a diagnosis of EoE. EoE occurs in all age groups and has been reported in all continents except Africa, with a reported prevalence of EoE ranging between 1 and 4 per 10,000 persons. Although the natural history is unknown, the one identified complication is esophageal stricture or narrowing.55

The physical examination should be directed toward excluding other causes of esophageal eosinophilia, such as IBDs, celiac disease, and connective tissue diseases. No single marker, including peripheral eosinophilia, provides diagnostic support for or against the diagnosis of EoE, although one study suggests that the combination of peripheral eosinophilia and increased serum eotaxin-3 and eosinophil-derived neurotoxin levels correlates with esophageal eosinophil density.⁵⁶ Upper gastrointestinal series can screen for other causes of vomiting and for evidence of esophageal stricture or long-segment narrowing, features associated with EoE.

Pathophysiology. Esophageal eosinophilia is a nonspecific finding that reflects a state of injury. Although a variety of diseases have been associated with this type of inflammation, including gastroesophageal reflux disease, EoE, celiac disease, infections, and IBDs among others, the exact mechanism driving this response is not certain.⁴⁴ For instance, recent evidence suggests that specific cytokines, including IL-6 and IL-1, might participate in acid-induced injury.⁵⁷ In contrast, as discussed below, IL-5 is critical to this response in murine models, and eotaxin-3 contributes to human disease.^{58,59} The acute inflammatory infiltrate in patients with EoE is exclusively composed of eosinophils, with the virtual complete absence of neutrophils.

A series of recent studies have identified potential mechanisms for the pathogenesis of EoE. Mishra et al⁵⁹ provided the first murine model of aeroallergen-induced esophageal eosinophilia by sensitizing and challenging with *Aspergillus funigatus*. By applying this system to IL-5 null mice, the investigators were able to demonstrate that esophageal eosinophilia was dependent on IL-5, as well as T cells.⁵⁹ The inflamed mucosa contains increased CD4⁺ effector T cells and decreased Treg cells.^{60,61} In addition, the same investigators have determined the effect of IL-5 on tissue remodeling associated with this eosinophilic inflammation.⁶²-Together, these findings provided support for the development of therapeutics targeting IL-5 in the treatment of this disease. Addressing this need are 2 ongoing studies of anti–IL-5 in the treatment of pediatric EoE.

Translational studies have also brought increased understanding of EoE. For instance, a number of studies have begun to define the immunomicroenvironment of the esophageal mucosa. Although diagnostic criteria have solely focused on eosinophil numbers, other studies are examining associated inflammatory features, including eosinophil degranulation, that appear to be increased compared with those seen in gastroesophageal reflux disease.⁶³ In addition, the mucosa from patients with EoE contains increased T_H1 and T_H2 proinflammatory cytokines (IL-5 and TNF- α), CD8 lymphocytes (CD8 and CD1a), B cells, and mast cell and basophil infiltration.⁶⁴ The exact role of Treg cells in EoE is uncertain because one study demonstrated immunohistochemical evidence of Foxp3⁺ cells in both patients with EoE and those with gastroesophageal reflux disease.⁶⁰ One genomewide microarray analysis revealed that the most upregulated gene in the esophageal epithelia was eotaxin-3, a chemokine critical for eosinophil migration.⁶⁵ Another study identified increased eotaxin expression in the affected mucosa, providing further support for eotaxin's role in EoE's pathogenesis.⁶⁶

Other studies have focused on remodeling in EoE, showing an increased level of esophageal fibrosis in children with EoE.^{67,68} Although the exact mechanisms of this response are not certain, Aceves et al⁶⁸ showed increased TGF- β expression with activation of the SMAD pathway. Therapeutic studies suggest that fibrosis might be reversible.⁶⁹

IgE and non-IgE immune mechanisms might participate in the pathogenesis of EoE, an important point to be kept in mind when evaluating these patients for allergen sensitization. Although skin prick testing and the measurement of food allergen–specific IgE levels are often useful in identifying potential culprit foods, they are not helpful in the detection of causative foods in non–IgE-mediated reactions. However, atopy patch testing to foods has been proposed as a useful method to potentially identify foods causing symptoms through a non–IgE-mediated immune mechanism.^{70,71}

In summary, evidence to date supports a role for both IgEmediated and non–IgE-mediated mechanisms in the pathogenesis of EoE, with eotaxin-3 and IL-5 being central mediators and fibrosis being one of the potential outcomes.

Treatment. Treatment goals have been directed toward symptom elimination and reduction/normalization of esophageal inflammation. The rationale for the later end point has been that complete histologic remission might reduce the incidence of complications. To date, the incidence of esophageal complications is unknown, and potential emotional and developmental effects of chronic treatments and repeated endoscopic analyses are beginning to be recognized.⁷² Prospective studies will provide data to illuminate this area of controversy.

Despite this issue, at least 2 effective treatments, corticosteroids and dietary elimination of suspected culprit foods, have been identified. The reader is referred to a number of recent reviews on this topic for further details regarding the specifics of each treatment.^{46,73} Regardless, evidence to date suggests that EoE is a chronic disease, and without continuous treatment, symptoms and inflammation will persist or return. To date, no medical maintenance treatment has been identified.⁵¹

SUMMARY

The mucosal immune system has a unique anatomy and physiology aimed at providing a mechanism that will allow tolerance to food antigens and commensal bacteria along with the capacity to respond to pathogenic microbes, other injurious agents, or both. The monolayered epithelium forms the initial interface between the environment and host that forms not only a barrier but also a sensor providing bidirectional communication with other resident mucosal lymphoid cells. The lymphocytes, DCs, mast cells, and eosinophils in the LP interact to form a pluripotent network that orchestrates an innate and adaptive immune response to potential pathogens. Further delineation of the mechanisms governing the normal responses of the mucosal immune system will provide insight into disease states, such as food allergies, IBDs, and EGIDs.

REFERENCES

- Cario E. Innate immune signalling at intestinal mucosal surfaces: a fine line between host protection and destruction. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2008;24:725-32.
- Boirivant M, Amendola A, Butera A. Intestinal microflora and immunoregulation. Mucosal Immunol 2008;1(suppl 1):S47-9.
- Artis D, Grencis RK. The intestinal epithelium: sensors to effectors in nematode infection. Mucosal Immunol 2008;1:252-64.
- Macpherson AJ, McCoy KD, Johansen FE, Brandtzaeg P. The immune geography of IgA induction and function. Mucosal Immunol 2008;1:11-22.
- Neish AS. Microbes in gastrointestinal health and disease. Gastroenterology 2009; 136:65-80.
- Mason KL, Huffnagle GB, Noverr MC, Kao JY. Overview of gut immunology. Adv Exp Med Biol 2008;635:1-14.
- Dahan S, Roth-Walter F, Arnaboldi P, Agarwal S, Mayer L. Epithelia: lymphocyte interactions in the gut. Immunol Rev 2007;215:243-53.
- Allez M, Brimnes J, Dotan I, Mayer L. Expansion of CD8+ T cells with regulatory function after interaction with intestinal epithelial cells. Gastroenterology 2002; 123:1516-26.
- Dotan I, Allez M, Nakazawa A, Brimnes J, Schulder-Katz M, Mayer L. Intestinal epithelial cells from inflammatory bowel disease patients preferentially stimulate CD4+ T cells to proliferate and secrete interferon-gamma. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2007;292:G1630-40.
- Neutra MR, Mantis NJ, Kraehenbuhl JP. Collaboration of epithelial cells with organized mucosal lymphoid tissues. Nat Immunol 2001;2:1004-9.
- Jang MH, Kweon MN, Iwatani K, Yamamoto M, Terahara K, Sasakawa C, et al. Intestinal villous M cells: an antigen entry site in the mucosal epithelium. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004;101:6110-5.
- Himmel ME, Hardenberg G, Piccirillo CA, Steiner TS, Levings MK. The role of T-regulatory cells and Toll-like receptors in the pathogenesis of human inflammatory bowel disease. Immunology 2008;125:145-53.
- Galli SJ, Tsai M. Mast cells: versatile regulators of inflammation, tissue remodeling, host defense and homeostasis. J Dermatol Sci 2008;49:7-19.
- Koon HW, Pothoulakis C. Immunomodulatory properties of substance P: the gastrointestinal system as a model. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2006;1088:23-40.
- Blanchard C, Rothenberg ME. Biology of the eosinophil. Adv Immunol 2009;101: 81-121.
- Blanchard C, Rothenberg ME. Chemotactic factors associated with eosinophilic gastrointestinal diseases. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2009;29:141-8, xi.
- Hogan SP, Rothenberg ME. Eosinophil function in eosinophil-associated gastrointestinal disorders. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2006;6:65-71.
- McGuckin MA, Eri R, Simms LA, Florin TH, Radford-Smith G. Intestinal barrier dysfunction in inflammatory bowel diseases. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2009;15: 100-13.
- Kjellev S. The trefoil factor family—small peptides with multiple functionalities. Cell Mol Life Sci 2009;66:1350-69.
- Suzuki K, Fagarasan S. How host-bacterial interactions lead to IgA synthesis in the gut. Trends Immunol 2008;29:523-31.
- Evolution Fagarasan S. development, mechanism and function of IgA in the gut. Curr Opin Immunol 2008;20:170-7.
- Braff MH, Hawkins MA, Di Nardo A, Lopez-Garcia B, Howell MD, Wong C, et al. Structure-function relationships among human cathelicidin peptides: dissociation of antimicrobial properties from host immunostimulatory activities. J Immunol 2005;174:4271-8.
- Ong PY, Ohtake T, Brandt C, Strickland I, Boguniewicz M, Ganz T, et al. Endogenous antimicrobial peptides and skin infections in atopic dermatitis. N Engl J Med 2002;347:1151-60.
- 24. Ericksen B, Wu Z, Lu W, Lehrer RI. Antibacterial activity and specificity of the six human α -defensins. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2005;49:269-75.
- Bilsborough J, Viney JL. Gastrointestinal dendritic cells play a role in immunity, tolerance, and disease. Gastroenterology 2004;127:300-9.
- 26. Coombes JL, Siddiqui KR, Arancibia-Carcamo CV, Hall J, Sun CM, Belkaid Y, et al. A functionally specialized population of mucosal CD103+ DCs induces Foxp3+ regulatory T cells via a TGF-beta and retinoic acid-dependent mechanism. J Exp Med 2007;204:1757-64.

- Shanahan F, Bernstein CN. The evolving epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2009;25:301-5.
- van Lierop PP, Samsom JN, Escher JC, Nieuwenhuis EE. Role of the innate immune system in the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2009;48:142-51.
- Round JL, Mazmanian SK. The gut microbiota shapes intestinal immune responses during health and disease. Nat Rev Immunol 2009;9:313-23.
- Weinstock JV, Elliott DE. Helminths and the IBD hygiene hypothesis. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2009;15:128-33.
- Yoshida H, Granger DN. Inflammatory bowel disease: a paradigm for the link between coagulation and inflammation. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2009;15:1245-55.
- 32. Abraham C, Cho J. Inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med 2009;361:2066-78.
- Glocker EO, Kotlarz D, Boztug K, Gertz EM, Schaffer AA, Noyan F, et al. Inflammatory bowel disease and mutations affecting the interleukin-10 receptor. N Engl J Med 2009;361:2033-45.
- Abraham C, Cho JH. IL-23 and autoimmunity: new insights into the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. Annu Rev Med 2009;60:97-110.
- Yamamoto T, Nakahigashi M, Saniabadi AR. Review article: diet and inflammatory bowel disease—epidemiology and treatment. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2009;30:99-112.
- Regueiro M. Management and prevention of postoperative Crohn's disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2009;15:1583-90.
- Rutgeerts P, Vermeire S, Van Assche G. Biological therapies for inflammatory bowel diseases. Gastroenterology 2009;136:1182-97.
- Hunt KA, van Heel DA. Recent advances in coeliac disease genetics. Gut 2009;58: 473-6.
- Barker JM, Liu E. Celiac disease: pathophysiology, clinical manifestations, and associated autoimmune conditions. Adv Pediatr 2008;55:349-65.
- Freeman HJ. Pearls and pitfalls in the diagnosis of adult celiac disease. Can J Gastroenterol 2008;22:273-80.
- Molberg O, Uhlen AK, Jensen T, Flaete NS, Fleckenstein B, Arentz-Hansen H, et al. Mapping of gluten T-cell epitopes in the bread wheat ancestors: implications for celiac disease. Gastroenterology 2005;128:393-401.
- Schumann M, Richter JF, Wedell I, Moos V, Zimmermann-Kordmann M, Schneider T, et al. Mechanisms of epithelial translocation of the alpha(2)-gliadin-33mer in coeliac sprue. Gut 2008;57:747-54.
- Haines ML, Anderson RP, Gibson PR. Systematic review: the evidence base for longterm management of coeliac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2008;28:1042-66.
- Fleischer DM, Atkins D. Evaluation of the patient with suspected eosinophilic gastrointestinal disease. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2009;29:53-63, ix.
- Straumann A. Idiopathic eosinophilic gastrointestinal diseases in adults. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2008;22:481-96.
- Atkins D, Kramer R, Capocelli K, Lovell M, Furuta GT. Eosinophilic esophagitis: the newest esophageal inflammatory disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 6:267-78.
- Leslie C, Mews C, Charles A, Ravikumara M. Celiac disease and eosinophilic esophagitis: a true association. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Verzegnassi F, Bua J, De Angelis P, Dall'oglio L, Di Leo G, Ventura A. Eosinophilic oesophagitis and coeliac disease: is it just a casual association? Gut 2007; 56:1029-30.
- Ooi CY, Day AS, Jackson R, Bohane TD, Tobias V, Lemberg DA. Eosinophilic esophagitis in children with celiac disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;23:1144-8.
- Kagalwalla AF, Shah A, Ritz S, Melin-Aldana H, Li BU. Cow's milk proteininduced eosinophilic esophagitis in a child with gluten-sensitive enteropathy. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2007;44:386-8.
- Furuta GT, Liacouras CA, Collins MH, Gupta SK, Justinich C, Putnam PE, et al. Eosinophilic esophagitis in children and adults: a systematic review and consensus recommendations for diagnosis and treatment. Gastroenterology 2007;133:1342-63.
- Spergel JM, Brown-Whitehorn TF, Beausoleil JL, Franciosi J, Shuker M, Verma R, et al. 14 years of eosinophilic esophagitis: clinical features and prognosis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2009;48:30-6.
- Haas A, Creskoff-Naune N. Feeding dysfunction in children with eosinophilic esophagitis. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2009. In press.
- Desai TK, Stecevic V, Chang CH, Goldstein NS, Badizadegan K, Furuta GT. Association of eosinophilic inflammation with esophageal food impaction in adults. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;61:795-801.
- Straumann A. The natural history and complications of eosinophilic esophagitis. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am 2008;18:99-118, ix.
- Konikoff MR, Blanchard C, Kirby C, Buckmeier BK, Cohen MB, Heubi JE, et al. Potential of blood eosinophils, eosinophil-derived neurotoxin, and eotaxin-3 as biomarkers of eosinophilic esophagitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4:1328-36.
- Souza RF, Huo X, Mittal V, Schuler CM, Carmack SW, Zhang HY, et al. Gastroesophageal reflux may cause esophagitis through a cytokine-mediated mechanism, not by caustic (acid) injury. Gastroenterology 2009;137:1776-84.

- Blanchard C, Wang N, Stringer KF, Mishra A, Fulkerson PC, Abonia JP, et al. Eotaxin-3 and a uniquely conserved gene-expression profile in eosinophilic esophagitis. J Clin Invest 2006;116:536-47.
- Mishra A, Hogan SP, Brandt EB, Rothenberg ME. IL-5 promotes eosinophil trafficking to the esophagus. J Immunol 2002;168:2464-9.
- Tantibhaedhyangkul U, Tatevian N, Gilger MA, Major AM, Davis CM. Increased esophageal regulatory T cells and eosinophil characteristics in children with eosinophilic esophagitis and gastroesophageal reflux disease. Ann Clin Lab Sci 2009;39: 99-107.
- Zhu X, Wang M, Crump CH, Mishra A. An imbalance of esophageal effector and regulatory T cell subsets in experimental eosinophilic esophagitis in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2009;297:G550-8.
- Mishra A, Wang M, Pemmaraju VR, Collins MH, Fulkerson PC, Abonia JP, et al. Esophageal remodeling develops as a consequence of tissue specific IL-5-induced eosinophilia. Gastroenterology 2008;134:204-14.
- 63. Protheroe C, Woodruff SA, de Petris G, Mukkada V, Ochkur SI, Janarthanan S, et al. A novel histologic scoring system to evaluate mucosal biopsies from patients with eosinophilic esophagitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7: 749-55, e11.
- 64. Vicario M, Blanchard C, Stringer KF, Collins MH, Mingler MK, Ahrens A, et al. Local B cells and IgE production in the esophageal mucosa in eosinophilic esophagitis. Gut 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- 65. Blanchard C, Durual S, Estienne M, Emami S, Vasseur S, Cuber JC. Eotaxin-3/ CCL26 gene expression in intestinal epithelial cells is up-regulated by

interleukin-4 and interleukin-13 via the signal transducer and activator of transcription 6. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2005;37:2559-73.

- 66. Bhattacharya B, Carlsten J, Sabo E, Kethu S, Meitner P, Tavares R, et al. Increased expression of eotaxin-3 distinguishes between eosinophilic esophagitis and gastroesophageal reflux disease. Hum Pathol 2007;38:1744-53.
- Chehade M, Sampson HA, Morotti RA, Magid MS. Esophageal subepithelial fibrosis in children with eosinophilic esophagitis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2007;45: 319-28.
- Aceves SS, Newbury RO, Dohil R, Bastian JF, Broide DH. Esophageal remodeling in pediatric eosinophilic esophagitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:206-12.
- 69. Aceves SS, Newbury RO, Chen D, Mueller J, Dohil R, Hoffman H, et al. Resolution of remodeling in eosinophilic esophagitis correlates with epithelial response to topical corticosteroids. Allergy 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- Spergel JM, Andrews T, Brown-Whitehorn TF, Beausoleil JL, Liacouras CA. Treatment of eosinophilic esophagitis with specific food elimination diet directed by a combination of skin prick and patch tests. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2005;95:336-43.
- Spergel JM, Beausoleil JL, Mascarenhas M, Liacouras CA. The use of skin prick tests and patch tests to identify causative foods in eosinophilic esophagitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109:363-8.
- Klinnert MD. Psychological impact of eosinophilic esophagitis on children and families. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2009;29:99-107, x.
- Rothenberg ME. Biology and treatment of eosinophilic esophagitis. Gastroenterology 2009;137:1238-49.

Michael M. Frank, MD Durham, NC

The term *complement* was introduced more than 100 years ago to refer to a group of plasma factors important in host defense and in the destruction of microorganisms. We now know that there are 3 separate activation pathways that appeared at different times in evolution: the classical, alternative, and lectin pathways. Two of these appear before the evolution of the adaptive immune system and do not require antibody for initiation. All pathways come together to activate C3, the principle opsonic protein of the complement cascade, and all continue together to the generation of biologically active factors, such as C5a, and to lysis of cells and microbes. In general, complete deficiencies of complement proteins are rare, although partial or complete deficiencies of one of the proteins that initiates the lectin pathway, mannose-binding lectin, are far more common. Although genetically controlled complement defects are rare, defects in the proteins in the circulation and on cell membranes that downregulate complement so as to limit uncontrolled inflammation are more common. A number of these are discussed, and because new methods of treatment are currently being introduced, one of these defects, CI inhibitor deficiency associated with hereditary angioedema, is discussed in some detail. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S262-71.)

Key words: Complement, complement deficiencies, hereditary angioedema, atypical hemolytic uremic syndrome

Complement is a term originally introduced a hundred years ago to define a group of factors present in fresh plasma that, when activated by a specific antibody, were able to kill microorganisms.¹ Later work showed the bacteria studied were lysed and that the killing principle was heat labile. We now define complement as a collective term for a group of about 30 known proteins and protein regulators, some of which circulate in the blood and some of which are cell membrane bound. The complement proteins play a major role in host defense and innate immunity. Although all of the early studies focused on the role of complement in host defense, in recent years, we have learned that complement is also important in the generation of a normal immune response. Phylogenetically, the complement proteins are ancient, serving a host defense function even in primitive animals in the absence of any adaptive immune system. The adaptive immune system appears in evolution at the level of the fish, and by this point in evolution, all the various complement proteins are arrayed to produce their regulatory and host defense functions.²

We have come to recognize 3 pathways of complement activation (Fig 1). 3,4 The first pathway was defined almost a

0091-0749/\$30.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.063

Abbrevia	tions used
C1-INH:	C1 inhibitor
C':	complement
FDA:	US Food and Drug Administration
HAE:	Hereditary angioedema
iC3b:	Inactivated C3b
MASP:	Mannose-binding lectin-associated serine protease
MBL:	Mannose-binding lectin
MCP:	Membrane cofactor protein
PNH:	Paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria

century ago and, for this reason, is termed the *classical pathway*. This pathway is usually activated by antibody and was the first pathway identified because of its ability to kill antibody-sensitized bacteria. A second pathway, now termed the alternative pathway, was first observed in the 1950s but was studied in detail in the 1970s and 1980s.⁵ The alternative pathway has been shown to be phylogenetically older than the classical pathway. It does not require antibody to function and is found in organisms as primitive as sea squirts.² Although antibody is not required for its function, the presence of antibody usually allows this pathway to function more efficiently. A third pathway described in the past 2 decades, the lectin pathway, is still being defined in detail. This pathway appears in development sometime after the alternative pathway and also does not require antibody to function.⁶ All 3 pathways proceed through a series of proteins that are discussed below to the activation and binding of the plasma protein C3, which is central to all 3 pathways. The pathways then proceed together through the binding of an additional series of proteins to the lytic and inflammation-promoting steps in complement action.

Most reviews focus on the 3 major effector functions of complement in host defense. First is its ability to lyse cells, second is its ability to opsonize particles (ie, to render them easy for phagocytes to engulf), and third is the ability of the proteins on activation to generate cleavage fragments that have potent inflammatory activity. For example, the small fragment of C5, C5a, can cause mast cells to degranulate and release histamine, as if they were coated with IgE and antigen. It can cause migration of phagocytic cells toward the place where the peptide is generated (ie, to induce chemotaxis) and can cause cytokine and biologically active peptide release from cells.^{7,8} The biological basis of these 3 complement effector activities is defined below.

It is rare to find patients with deficiencies of classical or alternative pathway proteins, although deficiencies of some of the proteins of the lectin pathway are surprisingly more common. In most cases, when complement contributes to disease it is acting appropriately (ie, the system is being activated and causing tissue damage and cell death in a normal fashion), but it is being activated inappropriately.^{9,10} Thus, for example, a patient might produce an abnormal antibody to the basement membrane of the glomerulus. The antibody can bind to the glomerulus, activate complement, and cause inflammatory damage. In this case complement is acting normally; it is the antibody that is inappropriate. Table I lists some

From the Department of Pediatrics, Duke University Medical Center.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: M. Frank is a consultant for Viropharma, CSL Behring, and Dyax.

Received for publication July 13, 2009; revised October 1, 2009; accepted for publication October 7, 2009.

Reprint requests: Michael Frank, MD, Box 2611 Room 131 MSRB, Duke University Medical Center, Durham NC, 27710. E-mail: frank007@mc.duke.edu. 0091-6749/\$36.00

diseases in which complement deficiency is associated with clinical illness. Because of the many untoward effects of inappropriate complement activation, there are many control proteins that act to downregulate activated complement proteins at each step in the various reaction cascades. The importance of these proteins is that they prevent unwanted damage of one's own tissues and cells. Although the absence of complement proteins is unusual, the absence of control proteins is more common, and many of the patients who have absent control proteins have poorly controlled inflammatory disease. Moreover, as mentioned in our discussion of the lectin pathway below, there is a sizable group of patients with allotypic variations of mannose-binding lectin (MBL) that lead to very low levels of this circulating protein.

Although effector functions of complement in host defense have received the most attention over the years, more recently, it has been found that complement also functions in the induction of adaptive immunity, but here there has been far less study, and less information is available.¹¹ One reason that this information is coming to light slowly is that there are so few complement-deficient subjects to study. With the advent of knockout gene technology, it has been possible to develop murine strains missing 1 or more complement proteins or complement receptors, and it has been found that these animals have defects in the development of many aspects of the normal murine immune response.¹² This is discussed further toward the end of this chapter.

THE CLASSICAL PATHWAY

The classical pathway is usually activated by antibody. IgM and the IgG subclasses IgG1, IgG2, and IgG3 bind the first component of complement, C1, to initiate activation of the classical pathway.³ C1 exists in serum as a 3-part molecule (C1q, C1r, and C1s) held together in the presence of ionic calcium. C1q has a central protein core and 6 radiating arms, each ending in a pod-like protein domain that can bind to the Fc fragment of IgG or IgM. Each of the 6 arms is made up of 3 intertwined chains, C1q A, B, and C, and has a triple-helix structure like collagen, providing flexibility. In the case of IgG, the binding of multiple IgG molecules to an antigenic surface allows binding of multiple arms of C1q, each to an Fc fragment, with sufficient affinity of the C1q to allow C1 activation. In the case of IgM, a single molecule bound to an antigenic surface by multiple binding sites with the availability of multiple Fc fragments within this one polymeric molecule is sufficient to bind C1q and activate this pathway. On binding of C1q to antibody, a distortion of the C1q molecule takes place that in turn causes autoactivation of C1r, which then activates C1s. C1s, like C1r, acquires enzymatic activity and continues the complement cascade sequence. C1 requires calcium for self-association and therefore the classical pathway requires calcium for initiation. The function of activated C1 is to bind and cleave C4, the next protein in the classical pathway activation sequence. C4 is cleaved into a large fragment (C4b) and a small fragment (C4a). The large fragment continues the complement cascade and the small fragment, like the small fragments of C3 (C3a) and the small fragment of the next protein (C5) in the sequence (C5a), has anaphylatoxic activity. All of these fragments are able to cause mast cell degranulation with resulting histamine release.

On activation of C4, a thioester-containing binding site is exposed on C4b that allows covalent attachment of C4b to the target. The nature of the binding site on C4 and C3 is similar and is

The Complement Pathways



FIG 1. The 3 complement activation pathways. The classical pathway is usually activated by antibody. The lectin pathway is activated by the recognition molecule MBL binding to structures with the appropriate repetitive sugars. The ficolins are MBL-like molecules that can also activate this pathway. The alternative pathway does not have a recognition molecule as such. It is initiated by the binding of factor B to C3, which can then be cleaved by factor D. Because C3 always undergoes slow hydrolysis, the pathway is always undergoing some degree of activation. Properdin stabilizes the complex and can also initiate alternative pathway, and classical pathway activation leading to C3 deposition on a target rapidly activates the alternative pathway.

discussed in further detail in the section on the alternative pathway. The site now containing C1 and C4 bound to a target allows the next protein, C2, to bind to C4b. On C2 binding to the C14b site, C1s cleaves C2 also into a large and small fragment. Again, the large fragment remains bound to the assembling protein complex. C2 binding to C4 requires the presence of ionic magnesium. The new site consisting of C4b and C2 (C4b2a) no longer requires C1 for activity. Enzymatic activity resides in the C2 fragment. This site is termed the C3 convertase of the classical pathway because it can bind the next complement protein in the sequence (C3) and, as in the earlier steps, cleave it into a large fragment (C3b) and a small fragment (C3a), which again has inflammatory activity. Just as in the case of C4b, C3b can bind covalently to the target of attack. In many cases it binds directly to C4b on the target. As mentioned earlier, C3 is the central component of all 3 complement pathways and is present at high concentration in serum, about 1.2 mg/mL.

An important function of complement is the ability to opsonize particles, which means to coat them with complement-derived protein fragments that allow them to be phagocytosed easily. Phagocytic cells have on their surface specific receptors for complement-derived peptides, often cleavage fragments of C3. When these fragments are deposited on microbes, they can link the microbe to the phagocyte receptors; the adherence facilitates the phagocytic process.

On the addition of C3b to the C4bC2 site, a new binding site is created that can bind C5, the next protein in the sequence. Again, C5 is cleaved into a large fragment and a small fragment. The large fragment, C5b, continues the complement cascade, al-though it does not form a covalent bond with the target and remains associated with C3b. The small fragment released, C5a, is one of the most potent inflammatory peptides released by complement activation and has strong neutrophil-aggregating activity, strong neutrophil chemotactic activity and is an excellent anaphylatoxin.⁷ Injection of sufficient purified C5a into an animal

Defect	Classical pathway	Lectin pathway	Alternative pathway	C3 and factors that control C3 levels	Late-acting proteins: C5-C9
Functional Consequence	Delayed C' activation, decreased immune response, poor antibody activation of C'	Decreased activation in the absence of antibody	Decreased C' activation in the absence of antibody	Decreased opsonization: if control factors are abnormal, increased C' mediated pathology	Inability to form lytic Lesions; C5 important in PMN chemotaxis
Clinical consequences	Increased incidence of autoimmune disease: infection with high- grade pathogens (eg, pneumococcus)	Infection in the newborn: question of increased rheumatic disease Question of risk of increased infection with unusual pathogens like cryptosporidium and aspergillis	Increase in infection with high-grade pathogens: some increase in <i>Neisseria</i> species infections	Marked increase in infection with high- grade pathogens: failure to downregulate C3 associated with hemolytic uremic syndrome and adult- onset macular degeneration	Marked increase in neisserial infection

TABLE I. Functional and clinical consequences of complement deficiency

may cause anaphylaxis and death from neutrophil aggregation in the circulation and massive histamine release.^{7,13}

The complement cascade continues after C5b binding with the binding of C6, C7, C8, and C9. One molecule of C6 and C7 each bind to C5b on the target surface. If this binding takes place at the surface of a cell or microbe, the introduction of C7 to the binding site leads to an increase in hydrophobicity of the C5-7 complex and insertion of the complex into the lipid cytoplasmic membrane of the cell. Under these circumstances, the cell is targeted for lysis. With the binding of one molecule of C8 to the C5-7 complex, a slow leak in cells such as erythrocytes appears, and with the binding of up to 16 molecules of C9, a cylinder or donut-like structure is formed, containing all the proteins C5b through C9, that penetrates the cell membrane. The pore-like interior of the donut allows free fluid transfer and destroys the ability to maintain its osmotic equilibrium, and it lyses.

Cells protect themselves from complement attack in a variety of ways. The many complement control proteins will be discussed in greater detail below, but also the lytic C5b–9 complex can be shed from the surface of some cells or internalized and destroyed as the cell acts to protect itself from damage. Cells such as erythrocytes with little intracellular protein synthetic machinery to help repair their membranes rely on the control proteins for protection. Cells such as macrophages and endothelial cells have these extra mechanisms for clearing their membranes of deposited complement proteins.

THE LECTIN PATHWAY

The lectin pathway, unlike the classical pathway, does not require antibody to function and is developmentally more primitive than the classical pathway. It is quite similar in function to the classical pathway.⁶ In the more evolved classical pathway, the recognition molecule that that sees foreign antigen with great specificity and induces complement activation is antibody. The lectin pathway does not use antibody but has its own more primitive recognition molecule. The pathway is initiated by the plasma protein MBL or by the related proteins, the ficolins. MBL has a structure remarkably similar to C1q, with a central core and a series of radiating arms composed of a flexible triple helix, each ending in a binding structure. Unlike C1q, in MBL the helix contains 3 copies of a single chain. In the case of C1q, the binding

structure at the end of the arms recognizes the Fc fragment of immunoglobulin, and antibody is the recognition protein that triggers the activation sequence. In the case of MBL, there are 3 lectin-binding sites at the termination of each of the arms of the MBL. Each lectin-binding site has low affinity for sugars like mannose, but with the binding of multiple arms of the MBL, each with 3 binding sites to, for example, the repeating polysaccharides on the surface of a bacterium, the association is stabilized and the complement pathway is activated. Therefore the protein that recognizes the foreign structure is not a specific antibody but MBL itself. MBL circulates as a series of multimers and can have 2, 4, or 6 arms. In general, it is thought that the 4-arm structure predominates.

Associated with MBL in the circulation are proteins termed mannose-binding lectin-associated serine protease (MASPs). The functional structure again resembles that of C1 because C1q, the subunit with collagen-like arms that binds to antibody, also associates with serine proteases, C1r, and C1s. In the case of MBL, the associated serine proteases are MASP1, MASP2, and MASP3, as well as some other related molecules. Recent work further demonstrates the similarity of the classical and lectin pathways. C1r and C1s are reported to have some affinity for MBL, and the MASPs have an affinity for C1q. It is believed that MASP2 is the principle serine protease involved in continuation of the complement cascade, with MASP1 also active. MASP3's function is still being explored, but it might have a role in activating the alternative pathway. Currently, it is thought that the main path of activation after MBL binding is through activation of C4 by MASP2. Thus lectin pathway activation is very much like classical pathway activation. In the classical pathway antibody is the recognition molecule. It binds C1, which is then activated and cleaves C4. In the lectin pathway the recognition molecule is MBL, and MASP2 is the C1q like molecule that cleaves C4 into C4a and C4b. C4b then binds C2, the C2 is cleaved by MASP2, and the pathway continues to C9, just as in the classical pathway.

THE ALTERNATIVE PATHWAY

The alternative pathway is probably the oldest of the complement pathways in phylogenetic terms and is more difficult to understand because it operates by means of a mechanism that is fundamentally different and more primitive than that of the classical and lectin pathways. In these latter 2 cases the pathway is specifically activated by a recognition molecule that binds to the target of attack and activates a serine protease that activates the rest of the complement sequence. In the alternative pathway C3 is itself the recognition molecule, and activation of the pathway is inefficient. C3 is a 2-chain molecule, α and β , with an internal thioester joining a cysteine at position 988 with a glutamine at position 991 in the α chain backbone. The tertiary configuration of the molecule protects the internal thioester from cleavage caused by nucleophilic attack by water; even so, it undergoes slow hydrolysis in the circulation. When water penetrates to the thioester bond, the bond is hydrolyzed, leaving a free sulfhydryl at position 988 and a hydrated carboxyl ion at position 991. This is associated with a marked change in tertiary structure, and the molecule comes to resemble C3b. Hydrolyzed C3, like C3b itself, is capable of binding factor B, a protein of the alternative pathway very much like C2 of the classical pathway. On binding to hydrated C3 or C3b, factor B can be cleaved by a serine protease, very much like C1s of the classical pathway, termed factor D. Thus a protein complex is formed consisting of hydrated C3 or C3b and the large fragment of cleaved factor B, termed Bb, with the release of the small fragment Ba. This complex is the C3 convertase of the alternative pathway. It can bind a new molecule of C3 and cleave it into C3a and C3b. The major difference between the C3 convertase (C3 cleaving enzyme) of the alternative pathway and the C3 convertase of the classical and lectin pathways is that there is no C4b in the convertase of the alternative pathway. C3b itself takes the place of C4b, with factor B acting like C2 and factor D acting like C1. A second difference is that factor D, the molecule that resembles C1s of the classical pathway and MASP2 of the lectin pathway, is not physically bound to the active site but acts as a fluid-phase enzyme.

In summary, the initial alternative pathway C3 convertase (C3[H₂O],Bb), which can form slowly and spontaneously in the circulation, can bind and cleave another molecule of C3. When C3a is cleaved from the C3 to form C3b, the thioester becomes immediately available. If this cleavage occurs close to the surface of a cell or microbe, the carboxyl on the C3b generated can form an ester or amide bond with the surface of a cell or microbe. This target-bound C3b can accept another factor B molecule and, in the presence of factor D, can cleave more C3 into C3a and C3b, with more C3b becoming target bound. In the case of the classical and lectin pathways, the C42 complex is unstable and slowly decays. In the case of the alternative pathway, the C3bBb complex is also unstable. It rapidly decays and is stabilized in the circulation by yet another protein termed properdin. Properdin binds C3b, and it has recently been suggested that properdin bound to a substrate can also bind C3b and initiate alternative pathway attack. Like the classical pathway convertase, the alternative pathway convertase requires magnesium ion to function. Presumably the first pathway to develop in the complement system, in terms of phylogenetic development, was the alternative pathway. Because pathway initiation is not directed and requires the chance hydrolysis of a C3 close to the target of destruction, its binding, and then binding of additional C3 to the target, it is very inefficient. It is believed that the lectin pathway evolved to recognize the target more directly by binding to sugar groups on its surface. With the appearance of antibody, the target could be even more specifically identified. C3b deposited on a target by the lectin or classical pathway can also engage proteins of the alternative pathway to further amplify C3 deposition.

C3b undergoes a complex sequence of degradation steps, with each degradation product having different biological activity. Because these steps are regulated by control molecules, they are considered in the sections below.

COMPLEMENT RECEPTORS AND COMPLEMENT CONTROL MOLECULES

By definition, complement receptors recognize and bind various complement proteins and fragments. As with other receptors, this can cause cellular activation. However, unlike most cellular receptors, some of the complement receptors also act as control molecules and interact with the molecule they bind to allow for further degradation of the bound fragment. In performing this function, the receptors act like the complement control molecules that regulate the degradation of complement proteins to control their biological function. These many receptors and control molecules are discussed below. At virtually each step of the complement cascade, control points are established to downregulate the possibility of untoward complement activation. A few of the control molecules linked to disease are listed in Table II.

Control of activity of C1 and MASPs. In the classical pathway the activation of C1 with cleavage of C4 is downregulated by C1 inhibitor (C1-INH).¹⁴ This single-chain molecule is a serpin (serine protease inhibitor). Enzyme inhibitors of this class present a bait sequence to the enzyme to be inhibited that looks like the enzyme's substrate. When an enzyme cleaves the inhibitor at the site of the bait sequence (amino acid 444 of the C1-INH), the inhibitor springs apart, uncovering a highly reactive site that forms a covalent bond with the active site on the enzyme. C1-INH inhibits C1r and C1s of the classical pathway and MASPs 1 and 2 of the lectin pathway. C1-INH has been termed a suicide inhibitor because it is used up during the inhibition process. During the process of C1 inhibition, the C1 molecule is taken apart, C1r and C1s are removed, and C1q is left bound to the antibody site. As discussed in a later section, C1-INH inhibits enzymes in a number of other mediator pathways in plasma, including the kinin-generating pathway, and patients with abnormalities in even one of the genes for normal C1-INH have hereditary angioedema (HAE), a swelling disorder.

Control of the activity of C4 and C2. The next steps in the classical and lectin complement pathway, the interaction of C4 and C2, are also under the control of a circulating protein, C4-binding protein.¹⁵ This protein binds to C4b, preventing its interaction with C2 and accelerating the decay of the C4b, C2 site once formed. It also is capable of binding to C3b when these reactants are present at high concentration. As discussed, the C4b, C2 site is further controlled because it is subject to spontaneous degradation over time, losing its activity. Loss of activity is accompanied by the release of C2 from the C4b site. The C4b site can accept another C2 and, in the presence of C1, can regenerate the C4b/ 2 site.

Control molecules and cellular receptors that interact with C3. As an essential component in the lytic pathway, C3 functions in the classical, lectin, and alternative pathways. C3b bound to a target can not only continue the complement cascade but also acts as a potent opsonin by binding its receptor CD35, on phagocytes, aiding the phagocytic process. Because C3b, if deposited on tissue cells, can become a focus of tissue damage, its formation and degradation are under tight regulation. It is **TABLE II.** Some regulators of complement activation and their role in disease

C1-INH downregulates the complement, kinin-generating, clotting, and fibrinolytic pathways. Heterozygous deficient individuals have HAE.

MCP (CD46) is a cofactor for the cleavage of C3. Homozygous or heterozygous defects can lead to aHUS.

- Factor H is a cofactor for the cleavage of C3. Complete deficiency is associated with glomerulonephritis. Partial and complete deficiencies are associated with aHUS. Polymorphism is associated with age-related macular degeneration and HELLP syndrome.
- Factor I is a cofactor for the cleavage of C4 and C3. Complete deficiency is associated with low levels of C3 and infection. Deficiencies are associated with aHUS.
- CD59 downregulates formation of the membrane attack complex. Acquired deficiency by hematopoietic progenitors leads to paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria.

aHUS, Atypical hemolytic uremic syndrome; *HELLP*, hemolytic anemia, elevated liver enzymes, and low platelets, occurring during pregnancy.

simplest to describe the steps in degradation in plasma and then the effect of the receptors (Fig 2).

There are a number circulating proteins and cell-surface receptors that can interact with C3b, and the results of the interaction might differ depending on the set of control proteins with which it interacts.^{16,17} Virtually all normal cells have these control molecules. Two plasma proteins, factors H and I, are critical regulators of C3b in plasma and to some extent on certain cells, such as erythrocytes. When C3b is generated, it will bind factor H, and the complex of C3b and H can be attacked by the circulating complement enzyme factor I, which can then cleave the C3b α chain, leading to the formation of inactivated C3b (iC3b). iC3b no longer functions as a C3 or C5 convertase, but it remains cell bound and remains a potent opsonin. The rare patients missing factor I have low C3 levels in the circulation because the alternative pathway stays active and cleaves C3, and these patients also have an increased incidence of infection.

It is interesting that the complement system attempts to discriminate self from nonself in an attempt to minimize unwanted tissue damage. C3b deposited on one's own tissues or cells is often close to a sialic acid which is present in relatively large amounts in normal tissues and cellular membrane carbohydrates. Factor H binding and activity is facilitated by sialic acid. Any C3b deposited on one's own cells therefore tends to be cleaved by factor I, preventing further complement activation. Most microorganism surfaces are not rich in sialic acid. Factor H function is not facilitated. C3b remains on the organism surface, and the C3 convertase of the alternative pathway continues to deposit additional C3b on the microbe to promote phagocytosis. Many pathogens have evolved mechanisms to incorporate sialic acid into surface structures to protect themselves in part from complement attack. For example, Escherichia coli K1 has developed sialic acid-containing capsules to mimic the surface of the normal cell and thus protect the bacterium from destruction.¹⁸

Five different cellular receptors are important in the binding and phagocytosis of C3-coated particles. CD35 (also termed CR1) recognizes C3b, as does a recently described receptor, which is present on Kupffer cells and some monocytes, termed CRIg.¹⁹ The β_2 -integrins (CD11b/CD18, which is also termed CR3, and CD11c/CD18, which is also termed CR4) recognize target-bound iC3b, the product formed by the action of factors H and I acting on C3b, and mediate phagocytosis. Receptors for iC3b are present on all phagocytes and dendritic cells, although they are not present on lymphocytes. The β_2 -integrins are 2-chain molecules (α and β chain).²⁰ The α chain (CD11b or CD11c) provides the ligand recognition, and the β chain (CD18) is required for transport of the 2-chain complex to the cell surface. Patients with leukocyte adhesion deficiency have a defect leading to their inability to express these molecules on the cell surface and are highly susceptible to infection. CD11c/CD18 is the signature receptor used in identification of monocytic dendritic cells. Presumably this receptor, acting through complement bound to antigen, is of critical importance in processing of antigen for presentation to the immune system.

The C3b receptor CD35 (CR1) is present on erythrocytes, phagocytes, dendritic cells, and all B cells.²¹ As mentioned, binding of a particle to a phagocyte surface by CD35 aids in the phagocytic process. However, if an immune complex forms in the circulation and binds C3b, most often it will bind not to the surface of a phagocyte but to the surface of an erythrocyte through erythrocyte CD35 because of the large number of erythrocytes in the circulation. The immune complex, bound to the surface of the red cell, is effectively out of the circulation and cannot easily leave the intravascular space to be deposited in tissues, such as the kidneys. As the erythrocyte circulates through the liver and spleen, the immune complex comes in contact with the fixed phagocytes in the sinusoids of these organs and is removed from the red cell surface and phagocytosed. The red cell exits the liver or spleen free of the complex and continues to have normal survival. During this process, some of the CD35 is removed from the red cell as the immune complex is removed. The infusion of normal erythrocytes into patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus with circulating immune complexes is followed by those erythrocytes gradually losing their CD35 as the CD35 on the infused erythrocytes binds the circulating immune complexes and transports them to the liver and spleen.

CD35 itself acts as a cofactor protein for degradation of C3, but its function is different from that of the proteins listed above. Like C3b that has bound factor H, C3b bound to CD35 can be cleaved by factor I, but the cleavage leads to a different fragmentation pattern. Cleavage of the α chain leads first to the formation of iC3b, but the process does not stop at this step. Further cleavage of the α chain leads to release from the target-bound C3b of the largest part of the iC3b, C3c, with retention of a 40-kd fragment of the α chain of iC3b, C3dg, which is bound to the target. This fragment can be further trimmed by proteases to C3d. C3dg and C3d do not bind to CD35 or to the β_2 -integrins, but do bind to CD21 (CR2), which is present on all B cells, a T-cell subset, and follicular dendritic cells. Because β_2 -integrins are not on B cells and CD21 is not present on most phagocytes, the fragmentation pattern of C3 mediated by the various cofactor proteins can direct targets of attack or antigens to phagocytes, antigen-presenting cells, or B cells.

A group of other complement control molecules on the membrane of normal cells also act to dampen the activity of C3 if it is accidently deposited.²¹ Thus membrane cofactor protein (MCP; CD46) acts as a cofactor for the cleavage of C3b by factor I, just as factor H does. Another molecule present on most cells, which is bound to the cells by a phosphatidylinositol linkage, decay-accelerating factor (CD55), interacts with both the classical and alternative pathway C3 convertase to increase the rate of degradation of the convertase, destroying its activity. It is interesting that these 2 molecules, which are widely distributed on cells of the body, together have much of the activity of CD35 on immune cells



C3 Degradation Pathway

FIG 2. The 2-chain molecule C3 is shown first. There are no receptors that recognize this molecule. The C3 convertase of the classical or alternative pathway cleaves off C3a, an anaphylatoxin. The remainder of the molecule C3b undergoes a marked molecular rearrangement and now is recognized by CD35 (CR1), as well as by the recently recognized receptor on Kupffer cells, CRIg. C3b binds factor H and now can be cleaved by factor I to iC3b. iC3b is recognized by CD11b/CD18 and CD11c/CD18. These 2-chain receptors are on all phagocytes and dendritic cells. They aid in the processing of antigen. In serum the cleavage of C3 stops at this point, but when an immune complex is bound to cellular CD35 or when C3 is deposited on a cell with CD35 or other membrane-bound complement control molecules, such as CD46, it is cleaved further by factor I to C3c and C3dg. C3dg can be trimmed to C3d and C3g. C3d and C3dg are recognized by CD21 found on B cells and dendritic cells. Antigen with multiple bound C3d molecules can interact with both CD21 and the B-cell receptor, which can augment the immune response.

and phagocytes. CD35 has both decay-accelerating and cofactor activity in the same receptor molecule, and these activities are separated and slightly changed in CD46 and CD55.

As discussed, the complement system has been present over much of mammalian evolution, and microorganisms have evolved mechanisms for using these proteins as docking sites for entry into cells. Thus MCP has been shown to be a docking site for measles virus, for certain adenoviruses, and for some *Neisseria* species organisms; CD21 is a docking site for EBV. Each year, the list grows of control molecules that are found to be docking sites for various viruses or bacteria.

Several of the complement receptors are thought to aid directly in cellular activation or inhibition. CD35 has been discussed above as a facilitator of phagocytosis. The β_2 -integrins CD11b and c/CD18 are the principle iC3b receptors and, like CD35, provide a signal for phagocytosis. These receptors are present on all phagocytes and natural killer cells. As mentioned, CD11c/CD18 is used as an identifying marker of dendritic cells. Follicular dendritic cells, B cells, and some T cells have CD21 (CR2) on their surface. This receptor recognizes C3d, C3dg, and polymerized iC3b. It is believed that antigens with C3d on their surface can cross-link CD21 with the B-cell receptor, augmenting the ability of antigen to activate B cells by as much as a thousand fold.²²

As mentioned earlier in the chapter, inherited defects in the control molecules are more common than inherited defects in the complement proteins themselves. Factor H abnormalities have been reported in 2 important medical situations. Lack of normal factor H activity plays a critical role in the development of familial, atypical, hemolytic uremic syndrome, that is hemolytic uremic syndrome that occurs spontaneously and is not associated with bacterial infection and diarrhea.²³ In fact, investigation has shown that 3 different molecules, each of which plays a role in C3 degradation, can be abnormal in various subgroups of these patients. The 3 proteins are factor H, factor I, and MCP. The defects in the proteins can be present in either the heterozygous or homozygous state, probably reflecting the fact that half the normal number of C3 control molecules is not sufficient to protect against untoward immunologic activation. One way of thinking about the pathogenesis of this syndrome is that a toxin enters the circulation and is deposited on endothelial cells, particularly in the kidney, and on

erythrocytes. As the subject makes an immune response to the toxin, in the absence of sufficient control molecules, antibody binds to the toxin, and cells with toxin and antibody are destroyed by poorly regulated complement activation. In truth, no one has shown that this is the mechanism of disease, but it places the disease in a framework that allows the pathophysiology to make sense.

It has also recently been reported that the largest risk factor in the development of macular degeneration in the elderly is an alteration of the amino acid at position 402 in factor H from a tyrosine to a histadine.²⁴ It is believed from statistical studies of DNA sequences from pedigrees of families with inherited macular degeneration that approximately 50% of cases are associated with this alteration in one amino acid, although the factor H allele with histadine in position 402 is fairly common in the population, and other factors must be involved.

Receptors for the anaphylatoxins C3a, C4a, and C5a

Of the anaphylatoxins, C5a has been studied in the greatest detail.⁷ It is a potent chemotactic factor causing the directed migration of phagocytes. It contracts smooth muscle cells and causes mast cells to degranulate in the absence of IgE antibody. It causes neutrophils to adhere to one another and to endothelium in vessels. It clearly plays a part in the damage observed during the course of immunologic lung disease. Mice with a defect in the C5a receptor do not experience all of the manifestations of immunologic or allergic lung disease. It is likely that far more information will become available about this important receptor in the development of asthma. There is less information available on C4a and C3a binding. The membrane receptor for C3a is clearly different from that of C5a and can be triggered to cause mucus secretion in the airways, but its role in immunologic airways disease is still speculative.

Control of the late steps in the complement cascade

The later steps in the complement cascade are also under tight control. The site composed of the C3 convertase with bound C5 will decay if it does not bind C6 rapidly, and there are a series of molecules that downregulate the late-acting proteins both in serum and on cells. S-protein, a plasma protein, interacts with C7 as the C5, C6, and C7 complex forms and becomes hydrophobic.²¹ On binding S-protein, this complex is neutralized and can no longer bind to cell surfaces. Similarly, clusterin, another plasma protein, binds to the forming C5-9 complex and prevents its activation and completion. Most cells in the body have membranebound CD59, which interacts with the C5b-8 site, decreasing the binding of C9 and preventing polymerization of C9. It protects the cell by preventing effective pore formation. All of these control molecules are important in maintaining homoeostasis, and loss of the control molecules often leads to disease. CD59, like CD55, is linked to cell membranes by a phosphatidylinositol linkage. By not having a transmembrane domain, the protein is free to move rapidly in the fatty hydrophobic plane of the cell membrane to intercept forming C5b-9 and prevent cell lysis. Almost all patients with the disease paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria (PNH) have an acquired bone marrow defect in which they have a mutation in bone marrow stem cells of the gene PIGA (phosphatidylinositol glycan class A), the first enzyme in the development of phosphatidylinositol linkages.²⁵ A single patient with a genetic deficiency of CD59 has been reported, and this patient also had PNH. This gene is present on the X-chromosome, and a single

gene defect in a bone marrow stem cell leads to an inability to synthesize the first intermediate in this linkage pathway and therefore the failure to have phosphatidylinositol-linked proteins on the cell membrane. A failure to generate hematopoietic cells with CD59 causes all hematopoietic cells of bone marrow origin derived from the abnormal clone to be easily lysed by complement. As mentioned, alternative pathway proteins in the circulation undergo slow activation; CD59 is critical for neutralizing membrane attack proteins when they bind to our own cells. In patients with PNH, this mechanism is defective, and patients have a hemolytic anemia, often thrombocytopenia, and often a low neutrophil count. Recently eculizumab, a humanized monoclonal anti-C5 protein was approved for the treatment of PNH.²⁶ This antibody binds C5 and prevents complement-mediated lysis while allowing opsonization that occurs at the earlier C3 step to proceed. This is the first medication that improves cell survival in this patient group with a disease that has a generally grim prognosis.

The role of complement in the generation of immunologic lung disease is of particular interest. For many years, it was taken as gospel that complement plays no role in IgE-mediated lung disease or asthma. Recent work has suggested that this might not be the case. Complement can play a number of interesting functions in the generation of lung pathology.

First, it has been suggested that complement functions importantly in directing immune responses toward T_H1 - or T_H2 -type immunity. T_H1 immunity is generally considered most important in prevention of infection, and T_H2 immunity is associated with asthma and other allergic diseases. It is believed that the activation of C5 and the generation of C5a are important in directing the immune response toward a T_H1 phenotype, and lack of C5 therefore skews the system toward the generation of T_H2 immunity.^{27,28} On the other hand, once immunity or allergy is established, it is believed that C5a might be generated during immunologic responses in the lung and, acting as an anaphylatoxin, might cause mast cell degranulation, smooth muscle contraction, and so on, thereby contributing to the asthmatic response.

COMPLEMENT IN THE AFFERENT LIMB OF THE ADAPTIVE IMMUNE RESPONSE

In recent years, attention has turned to the role of complement in the development of immunity.^{29,30} This discussion has focused so far on the efferent limb of the response and how tissue damage is caused or controlled by complement. As mentioned early in the chapter, the complement system is phylogenetically older than the adaptive immune system, and many of the complement proteins existed as the adaptive immune system evolved.31 Therefore it is not surprising that elements of the complement system were incorporated into the adaptive immune system, and these elements are only now being slowly identified. As mentioned in an earlier section, the binding of complement to an antigen allowing crosslinking of CD21 and the B-cell receptor increases antigenicity by up to 1000-fold. In this case complement augments the immune response. It is also known that subjects deficient in complement, although rare, often have major defects in adaptive immunity. Animals deficient in C1q, C4, C3, and CR1/2 make a poor immune response, particularly to T-dependent antigens; have poor germinal center formation; and have poor immunologic memory. Complement aids in the localization and retention of antigens within the germinal center, and it is believed that this localization of antigen to the germinal center facilitates an ongoing immune

response. Perhaps surprisingly, patients deficient in C1, C4, and, to a lesser extent, C2, have a high propensity toward systemic lupus erythematosus.^{32,33} In fact, of the relatively few C1q-deficient subjects who have been described, 96% have had systemic lupus. Of the relatively few C4-deficient subjects who have been described, 75% have had lupus. Even heterozygosity of the genes for C4 predispose subjects to the development of lupus. This propensity to cause systemic lupus erythematosus seems to be independent of the genetic localization of C4, C3, and factor B in the major histocompatibility locus as class III genes and therefore their linkage to the MHC. In addition to the above, animals, particularly those deficient in C1q and C4, do not develop normal tolerance as well, although animals deficient in C3 and CR1/2 do not appear to have this defect. Although these are intriguing findings and have been repeated in many laboratories, it is still not completely clear how complement functions in the afferent limb of the adaptive immune response. It is quite likely that this question will be clarified over the next few years.

COMPLEMENT DEFICIENCIES AND CLINICAL ILLNESS

In the preceding paragraphs we have mentioned many diseases associated with defects in complement activation or control. Although recent research has demonstrated that HAE is not a disease whose clinical manifestations are due to defects in complement activation, it has typically been considered in this group. Because enormous progress has been made in defining its pathogenesis and treatment, it is given more detailed consideration.^{34,35}

HAE is an inherited disease caused by low functional levels of the complement control plasma protein C1-INH. Patients have spontaneous episodic attacks of angioedema or deep localized swelling, most commonly of a hand or foot, that begin during childhood and become much more severe during adolescence. The edema is nonpitting and nonpruritic and is not associated with urticaria. Patients usually have a prodrome, a tightness or tingling in the area that will swell, lasting most frequently for several hours, followed by the development of angioedema. The swelling typically becomes more severe over about 11/2 days and then resolves over about the same time period. In some patients attacks are preceded by the development of an erythematous rash that is not raised and not pruritic: erythema marginatum. The second major symptom complex noted by these patients is attacks of severe abdominal pain caused by edema of the mucosa of any portion of the gastrointestinal tract. The intensity of the pain can approximate that of an acute abdomen, often resulting in unnecessary surgical intervention. The gastrointestinal edema generally follows the same time course to resolution as the cutaneous attacks.

Laryngeal edema is the most feared complication of HAE and can cause complete respiratory obstruction. Although life-threatening attacks are infrequent, more than half the patients with HAE have laryngeal involvement at some time during their lives. Dental work with the injection of a topical anesthetic into the gums is a common precipitant, but laryngeal edema is often spontaneous. The clinical condition can deteriorate rapidly, progressing through mild discomfort to complete airway obstruction over a period of hours. Soft tissue edema can be difficult to see when it involves the larynx. If the swelling progresses to difficulty swallowing secretions or a change in the tone of the voice, this should be considered an emergency and might require emergency intubation or even tracheostomy to ensure an adequate airway. Other presentations are less common, but genital swelling is sometimes noted in male and female patients.

In most cases the cause of the attack is unknown, but some patients note that trauma or emotional stress precipitates attacks. In some female patients menstruation also regularly induces attacks and estrogens increase attack frequency. The frequency of attacks varies greatly among affected subjects and at different times in the same subject, with some experiencing weekly episodes, whereas others might go years between attacks, and attacks can start at any age.

As noted above, C1-INH is a serpin that inactivates its target by forming a stable one-to-one complex with the enzyme to be inhibited. Although hepatocytes are the primary source of C1-INH, the protein is also synthesized by monocytes. The regulation of the protein production is not completely understood, but because patients respond clinically to attenuated androgens with increased serum levels of C1-INH, it is believed that these androgens may stimulate C1-INH synthesis. HAE is an autosomal dominant disease, with as many as 25% of patients providing no family history. Presumably, most of these cases are caused by new gene mutations. Because all C1-INH-deficient patients are heterozygous for this gene defect, it is believed that half the normal level of C1-INH is not sufficient to prevent attacks.

Although named for its action on the first component of complement (C1 esterase), C1-INH also inhibits proteins of the fibrinolytic, clotting, and kinin pathways (Fig 3). Specifically, C1-INH inactivates plasmin-activated Hageman factor (factor XII) and its fragments, activated factor XI, tissue plasminogen activator, and kallikrein. Within the complement system, C1-INH blocks the activation and activity of C1 of the classical pathway and MASPs 1 and 2 of the lectin pathway. Without C1-INH, unchecked activation of complement causes cleavage of the C4 and C2 proteins in the complement sequence, and patients often have low levels of these proteins. Levels of the next protein in the complement cascade, C3, are normal. The major factor responsible for the edema formation is now known to be bradykinin, an important nonapeptide mediator that can induce leakage of post capillary venules. Bradykinin is derived from cleavage of the circulating protein high-molecular-weight kininogen by the plasma enzyme kallikrein, the activity of which is controlled by C1-INH.

There are 2 genetic types of C1-INH deficiency that result in essentially the same phenotypic expression. The C1-INH gene serping 1 is located on chromosome 11 in the p11-q13 region. The inheritance is autosomal dominant with incomplete penetrance. Type 1 is the most common form and accounts for approximately 85% of cases. Synthesis of or secretion C1-INH is blocked at the site of a faulty allele but occurs at the normal allele. The result is transcription of the normal protein, yielding quantitative serum concentrations of C1-INH that are approximately 10% to 40% of normal values. Type 2 HAE accounts for approximately 15% of cases. Mutations near the active site of the inhibitor lead to synthesis and secretion of nonfunctional C1-INH protein. These patients also have a normal functioning allele. Patients with type II HAE have either normal or increased concentrations of the protein.

A clinical syndrome resembling HAE and termed type 3 HAE has been described that affects mostly woman. In this condition no abnormalities of complement or of C1-INH have been described, but one third of patients have been found to have a gain-of-function abnormality of clotting factor XII, and it appears that many of the other patients with type III disease have defects in the proteins that cause normal bradykinin degradation.



FIG 3. Functions of C1-INH.

In America 3 treatment regimens are available for prophylaxis, and within the last months US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has approved treatments for acute angioedema attacks. Impeded androgens, such as the gonadotropin inhibitor danazol, have been found to reliably prevent attacks in the vast majority of patients. Impeded or weak androgens have many side effects that, although usually mild, preclude their use in some patients and they are not effective in everyone. In children they can cause premature closure of boney epiphyses, and they are not used in pregnant women. The fibrinolysis inhibitor ϵ aminocaproic acid is also effective in preventing attacks and is often used in children, but its use is attended by the development of severe fatigue and muscle weakness over time.

Recently, purified C1-INH, prepared from human plasma (trade name Cinryze, Viropharma US), given IV has been approved for prophylaxis of HAE, but the half-life of this protein is short, on the order of 40 hours. In clinical trials it was administered intravenously (1000 U) 2 to 3 times a week. A second plasma C1-INH preparation (trade name Berinert, CSL Behring, Australia) at 20 U/kg was recently approved for acute treatment of attacks by the FDA. Recombinant C1-INH (Rhucin) is also in development. Kalbitor, Dyax US (Ecallantide) a 60 amino acid kallikrein antagonist given SQ was recently approved for treatment of acute attacks, and a bradykinin type 2 receptor antagonist (Firazyr, Shize, US) are also reported to be effective in the treatment of acute attacks in preliminary double-blind studies and are in various stages of applying for FDA approval. Thus it is likely that treatment will be greatly modified with the availability of these new agents in the next few years.

Both patients and animals deficient in the classical pathway factors and C3 have an increased propensity to infection, particularly with high-grade pathogenic bacteria like pneumococci, as opposed to viruses (Table I).^{9,36} Patients with late component defects, such as of C5-9, have a propensity toward systemic *Neisseria* species infections with *Neisseria* gonorrhoeae or *Neisseria* meningitides. Why opsonization, which only requires complement through C3, is not sufficient to protect against these 2 groups of organisms is not clear, but repeated infection with either of these 2 organisms is often an excellent tip to the clinician that a late complement protein deficiency is present. Alternative pathway defects are rarer, and in fact, no factor B deficiency has ever been described.³⁷ The few patients with factor D deficiency also have a propensity toward infection, but autoimmunity has not been seen in either animals or patients with defects in this

pathway. Defects in the lectin pathway are being defined currently.⁶ As discussed earlier in the chapter, MBL has a central core and a series of radiating arms ending in the lectin-binding sites. The radiating arms have the structure of collagen and, like collagen, are composed of 3 intertwined chains; however, unlike collagen, the chains are identical. It has been noted that singlegene defects affecting these chains can lead to improper winding of the chains about one another during the formation of the protein, leading to low levels of MBL. This protein is present normally at very low levels, 2 µg/mL, and patients, commonly with one of 3 genetic defects in the MBL gene, even when present in the heterozygous state, have inefficient chain matching and as little as one tenth of the normal level of MBL. Moreover, defects in the promoter region of the gene have been shown to lead to low MBL levels in some patients. It is reported from Europe that children with these defects have a high frequency of infection, although few studies have been done in America to confirm this finding. It is reported that the incidence of other rare infectious disease is increased in this patient group. It is also reported that subjects with MBL abnormalities often die early during the course of cystic fibrosis. Because patients with cystic fibrosis typically have high-titer antibody to their organisms, it is not known why the MBL deficiency should lead to early death. It is also suggested that MBL deficiencies facilitate the pathogenesis of rheumatic disease. All of these observations are intriguing, and all require considerably more study before we understand both the observations and their meaning.

It should be clear from this brief review that complement proteins are capable of having important biological effects and can influence the expression of a wide variety of autoimmune and allergic diseases. We believe that as we develop a clearer understanding of the complex interactions involved in pathogenesis, we will develop a far more insightful approach to the treatment of these important illnesses.

REFERENCES

- Frank MM. Complement, introduction and historical notes. In: Volanakis JA, Frank MM, editors. The human complement system in health and disease. New York: Marcel Decker; 1998. p. 1-8.
- Fujita T, Matsushita M, Endo Y. The lectin-complement pathway—its role in innate immunity and evolution. Immunol Rev 2004;198:185-202.
- 3. Walport MJ. Complement-first of two parts. N Engl J Med 2001;344:1058-66.
- 4. Walport MJ. Complement-second of two parts. N Engl J Med 2001;344:1140-4.
- Thurman JM, Holers VM. The central role of the alternative complement pathway in human disease. J Immunol 2006;176:1305-10.
- Jensenius JC. The mannan-binding lectin (MBL) pathway of complement activation: biochemistry, biology and clinical implications. Adv Exp Med Biol 2005;564:21-2.
- Hugli TE. Biochemistry and biology of anaphylatoxins. Complement 1986;3:111-27.
 Nordahl EA, Rydengard V, Nyberg P, Nitsche DP, Morgelin M, Malmsten M, et al.
- Activation of the complement system generates antibacterial peptides. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004;101:16879-84.
- Sjoholm AG, Jonsson G, Braconier JH, Sturfelt G, Truedsson L. Complement deficiency and disease: an update. Mol Immunol 2006;43:78-85.
- 10. Frank MM. Complement deficiencies. Pediatr Clin North Am 2000;47:1339-54.
- 11. Carroll M. The complement system in regulation of adaptive immunity. Nat Immu-
- nol 2004;5:981-6.
 12. Holers VM. Phenotypes of complement knockouts. Immunopharmacology 2000; 49:125-31
- Shushakova N, Skokowa J, Schulman J, Baumann U, Zwirner J, Schmidt RE, et al. C5a anaphylatoxin is a major regulator of activating versus inhibitory FcγRs in immune complex-induced lung disease. J Clin Invest 2002;110:1823-30.
- Davis AE. C1 Inhibitor gene and hereditary angioedema. In: Volanakis JA, and Frank MM, editors. The human complement system in health and disease. Marcel Dekker: New York; 1998. p. 455-80.
- Blom AM, Villoutreix BO, Dahlback B. Complement inhibitor C4b-binding protein-friend or foe in the innate immune system? Mol Immunol 2004;40:1333-46.

- Kim DD, Song WC. Membrane complement regulatory proteins. Clin Immunol 2006;118:127-36.
- Barilla-LaBarca ML, Liszewski MK, Lambris JD, Hourcade D, Atkinson JP. Role of membrane cofactor protein (CD46) in regulation of C4b and C3b deposited on cells. J Immunol 2002;168:6298-304.
- Joiner KA, Brown EJ, Frank MM. Complement and bacteria: chemistry and biology in host defense. Ann Rev Immunol 1984;2:461-84.
- He JQ, Wiesmann C, van Lookeren Campagne M. A role of macrophage complement receptor CRIg in immune clearance and inflammation. Mol Immunol 2008; 45:4041-7.
- Staunton DE, Lupher ML, Liddington R, Gallatin WM. Targeting integrin structure and function in disease. Adv Immunol 2006;91:111-57.
- Liszewski MK, Atkinson JP. Regulatory proteins of complement. In: Volanakis JA, Frank MM, editors. The human complement system in health and disease. New York: Marcel Dekker; 1998. p. 149-66.
- Dempsey PW, Allison ME, Akkaraju S, Goodnow CC, Fearon DT. C3d of complement as a molecular adjuvant: bridging innate and acquired immunity. Science 1996;271:348-50.
- Fang CJ, Richards A, Liszewski MK, Kavanagh D, Atkinson JP. Advances in understanding of pathogenesis of aHUS and HELLP. Br J Haematol 2008;143: 336-48.
- Haines JL, Hauser MA, Schmidt S, Scott WK, Olson LM, Gallins P, et al. Complement factor H variant increases the risk of age-related macular degeneration. Science 2005;308:419-21.
- Luzzatto L. Paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria: an acquired X-linked genetic disease with somatic-cell mosaicism. Curr Opin Genet Dev 2006;16:317-22.

- Hillmen P, Young NS, Schubert J, Brodsky RA, Socie G, Muus P, et al. The complement inhibitor eculizumab in paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria. N Engl J Med 2006;355:1233-43.
- Kohl J, Baelder R, Lewkowich IP, Pandey MK, Hawlisch H, Wang L, et al. A regulatory role for the C5a anaphylatoxin in type 2 immunity in asthma. J Clin Invest 2006;116:783-96.
- Peng T, Hao L, Madri JA, Su X, Elias JA, Stahl GL, et al. Role of C5 in the development of airway inflammation, airway hyperresponsiveness, and ongoing airway response. J Clin Invest 2005;115:1590-600.
- Carroll M. The role of complement and complement receptors in induction and regulation of immunity. Ann Rev Immunol 1998;16:545-68.
- 30. Carroll MC, Holers VM. Innate autoimmunity. Adv Immunol 2005;86:137-57.
- Nonaka M. Phylogeny of the complement system. In: Volanakis JA, Frank MM, editors. The human complement system in health and disease. New York: Marcel Dekker; 1998. p. 203-16.
- Manderson AP, Botto M, Walport MJ. The role of complement in the development of systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rev Immunol 2004;22:431-56.
- Walport M, Davies KA, Botto M. C1q and systemic lupus erythematosus. Immunobiology 1998;199:256-85.
- Frank MM. Hereditary angioedema: the clinical syndrome and its management in the United States. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2006;26:653-68.
- 35. Zuraw BL. Clinical practice. Hereditary angioedema. N Engl J Med 2008;359:1027-36.
- Figueroa J, Densen P. Infectious diseases associated with complement deficiencies. Clin Microbiol Rev 1991;4:369-95.
- Thurman JM, Holers VM. The central role of the alternative complement pathway in human disease. J Immunol 2006;176:1305-10.

Immune responses to malignancies

Theresa L. Whiteside, PhD, ABMLI Pittsburgh, Pa

Immune responses to tumor-associated antigens (TAs) are often detectable in tumor-bearing hosts, but they fail to eliminate malignant cells or prevent the development of metastases. Patients with cancer generate robust immune responses to infectious agents (bacteria and viruses) perceived as a "danger signal" but only ineffective weak responses to TAs, which are considered as "self." This fundamental difference in responses to self versus nonself is further magnified by the ability of tumors to subvert the host immune system. Tumors induce dysfunction and apoptosis in CD8⁺ antitumor effector cells and promote expansion of regulatory T cells, myeloid-derived suppressor cells, or both, which downregulate antitumor immunity, allowing tumors to escape from the host immune system. The tumor escape is mediated by several distinct molecular mechanisms. Recent insights into these mechanisms encourage expectations that a more effective control of tumorinduced immune dysfunction will be developed in the near future. Novel strategies for immunotherapy of cancer are aimed at the protection and survival of antitumor effector cells and also of central memory T cells in the tumor microenvironment. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S272-83.)

Key words: Cancer, immunity, tumor escape, immune suppression, effector T cells

Evidence accumulated over the last few years convincingly shows that the host immune system is involved in cancer development and progression, as well as control of metastasis. The presence of antitumor cellular responses, humoral responses, or both to tumor-associated antigens (TAs) has been observed in many, but not all, patients with cancer.^{1,2} The evidence for such pre-existing antitumor immunity in patients with cancer confirms that the tumor-bearing host is capable of mounting an immune response to TAs. Tumor progression from a single transformed cell to a mass of malignant cells is a multistep process involving a series of genetic changes occurring in human subjects over a period of months or years and culminating in the established tumor.³ During this period, neither the host immune system nor the developing tumor are idle: those newly emerging tumor cells that are recognized by the immune system are eliminated only to be replaced by genetic tumor variants resistant to immune intervention and giving rise to a heterogenous population of malignant cells

Abbrevia	eviations used		
Anx:	Annexin V		
APC:	Antigen-presenting cell		
APM:	Antigen-processing machinery		
β2 m:	β_2 -microglobulin		
CTL:	Cytolytic T lymphocyte		
DC:	Dendritic cell		
FasL:	Fas ligand		
FOXP3:	Forkhead box protein 3		
iNOS:	Inducible nitric oxide synthase		
MDSC:	Myeloid-derived suppressor cell		
NK:	Natural killer		
PD-1:	Programmed death 1		
PD-L1:	Programmed death ligand 1		
PGE ₂ :	Prostaglandin E ₂		
ROS:	Reactive oxygen species		
STAT3:	Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3		
TA:	Tumor-associated antigen		
TAM:	Tumor-associated macrophage		
TCR:	T-cell receptor		
TIL:	Tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte		
Treg:	Regulatory T		
VEGF:	Vascular endothelial growth factor		

٦

found in any tumor. Tumors are genetically unstable, and the emergence of new genetic variants, which is responsible for the tumor heterogeneity, ensures that the tumor survives in the face of the host immune system. Only the tumor cells that manage to avoid recognition escape and survive, whereas those that are recognized by the immune system are eliminated as soon as they arise. The tumor development involves a prolonged series of checks and balances between the host attempting to curtail tumor growth and the tumor benefiting from genetic changes, altering its microenvironment and avoiding immune elimination. Thus the tumor becomes resistant to immune effector cells.

The interactions between the host and the tumor have been referred to as "immune surveillance," a concept that originated many years ago with F. M. Burnett and that introduced his vision of a vigilant host immune system able to spot, recognize, and eliminate tumor cells. A modern version of the immune surveillance theory not only emphasizes the ability of the host immune system to recognize and destroy tumor cells but also its contribution to "immune selection" of resistant tumor variants. Thus the "immune editing" hypothesis^{2,4} has been advanced to suggest that by means of elimination of tumor cells sensitive to immune intervention, the host immune system edits for survival of tumors that become resistant to immune cells. An alternative hypothesis allows for the progressing tumor to develop immunosuppressive mechanisms that will thwart any attempt of immune tumor elimination and in effect will induce a state of tumor-specific tolerance.⁵ In the first instance the immune system initiates the selection of resistant tumor variants, and in the second the tumor becomes a perpetrator of immune unresponsiveness. Central to the paradigms of immune selection or immune editing and

From the University of Pittsburgh Cancer Institute and the Departments of Pathology, Immunology, and Otolaryngology, University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine.

Supported in part by National Institutes of Health grant PO1-CA109688 to Theresa L. Whiteside.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest. T. L. Whiteside has declared that she has no conflict of interest.

Received for publication July 10, 2009; revised September 11, 2009; accepted for publication September 17, 2009.

Reprint requests: Theresa L. Whiteside, PhD, University of Pittsburgh Cancer Institute, 5171 Centre Ave, Pittsburgh, PA 15213. E-mail: whitesidetl@msx.upmc.edu. 0091-6749/\$36.00

^{© 2010} American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.045

immune suppression is the premise that the tumors acquiring new mutations are able to avoid immune intervention and are capable of both escaping and disabling the host immune system. Neither of the 2 hypotheses has been completely accepted today, and there are those who believe that tumors progress because of the genetic instability and others who favor tumor-specific tolerance of the immune system, which enables the tumor to take advantage of the tissue microenvironment regardless of the immune system and benefit from it. This controversy regarding the significance of the immune system in tumor development and progression underscores the complexity of interactions between the tumor and the immune cells. It surmises that these interactions might be bidirectional, are influenced by the local microenvironment, and not infrequently might result in demise not of the tumor but of tumorreactive immune cells.

In this chapter the nature and components of the host immune response against tumors will be discussed, including the reasons for the failure of the immune system to contain tumor growth and metastasis. It is this latter aspect of the immunobiology of human malignancies that will be emphasized, largely because it directly affects cancer immunotherapy. A relatively recent realization that tumors have devised multiple and remarkably effective mechanisms for disarming the host immune system has opened a way for the introduction of novel therapeutic strategies aimed at eliminating tumor escape. If the tricks tumors use for protection from immune intervention by the host are responsible for their progression, then it could be surmised that a limited success of current immune therapies for cancer can be reversed by therapies that target the escape mechanisms, and because these escape mechanisms might be unique for each tumor rather than generalized, the future challenge will be to identify the "immunologic signature" of each tumor and then use selective therapies to eliminate the tricks and restore vigorous antitumor immunity.

TUMOR PROGRESSION AND THE HOST IMMUNE RESPONSE

There are several lines of evidence that point to an early, as well as late, involvement of the immune system in tumor development. Early tumor lesions, and even premalignant foci, such as melanocytic nevi, are frequently infiltrated with hematopoietic cells, including lymphocytes, macrophages, and occasionally granulocytes.^{6,7} The presence of immune cells in the tumor at later stages of development (ie, the abundance of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes [TILs]) has been associated with improved patient survival in several early studies (reviewed in Whiteside⁸). More recently, studies by Fridman's group performed a comprehensive multivariate analysis of cellular interactions in the tumor microenvironment based on the type, density, localization, and function of immune cells present within human colorectal cancer and demonstrated that immune reactivity at the tumor site influences clinical outcome.⁹⁻¹¹ Thus increased densities of T-cell infiltrates with a high proportion of CD8⁺ T cells within primary colorectal carcinomas were associated with a significant protection against tumor recurrence.¹¹ Furthermore, the same group also showed that coexpression of genes mediating cytotoxicity and T_H1 adaptive immune responses accurately predicted survival in patients with colorectal carcinoma independently of the metastatic status.¹² In aggregate these multiparameter analyses of tumor-infiltrating cells in situ suggest that immune cells can and indeed often do play a role in tumor control but that both intrinsic and extrinsic factors in the tumor microenvironment alter the balance required for optimal control.¹²

In many patients with cancer, it is possible to expand in culture and in vitro test functions of tumor-specific cytolytic T lymphocytes (CTLs) from the peripheral blood or TILs.⁸ This finding, which has been reproduced in many laboratories, suggests that precursors of such CTLs exist in the circulation or at the tumor site in patients with cancer and can be induced to proliferate when autologous dendritic cells (DCs) pulsed with relevant tumor epitopes and used as antigen-presenting cells (APCs). More recent experiments, using tetramers and flow cytometry, have directly demonstrated the presence of tumor peptide-specific T cells in the circulation of patients with cancer.^{1,13,14} Furthermore, the frequency of such peptide-specific T cells appears to be higher in the circulation of patients with cancer than in healthy subjects.¹⁵ Finally, the SEREX technology, based on the presence of tumor-specific antibodies in sera of patients with cancer, has been successfully used for tumor-antigen discovery in many laboratories.¹⁶ These findings, as well as recent identification of numerous TAs that appear to be immunogenic in that they induce humoral immune responses, cellular immune responses, or both in vitro by using human immune cells and in vivo in animal models of tumor growth, strongly support the notion that the host immune system recognizes the presence of the tumor and responds to it by generating both local and systemic immune responses.

If the tumors are not ignored by the immune system, why do they progress? Several answers to this question can be considered. First, there is the old argument for the lack of a "danger signal"¹⁷ in tumors akin to those presented by pathogens invading tissues during an infection. Recognition by DCs of pathogen-associated molecular patterns through the ubiquitous Toll-like receptors leads to efficient DC activation and maturation. It promotes generation of vigorous cellular and antibody responses to bacterial or viral antigens, presumably because the immune system perceives an infection as a danger signal¹⁷ benefiting the host. However, functional Toll-like receptors are known to be expressed by many human solid tumors,¹⁸ and recent data indicate that tumors use them to promote their own growth; for protection from spontaneous, immune-mediated, or drug-induced apoptosis; or both.^{18,19}

Second, TAs are perceived by the immune system as "self" or "altered self" antigens, which evoke weak immune responses because tolerance prevents generation of immune responses to self. The only "unique" TAs are mutated antigens, and these are strongly immunogenic and elicit robust immune responses.20 However, only a handful of such mutated TAs are known, and the vast majority of TAs are poorly immunogenic or simply tolerogenic. In this context cancer can be viewed as an autoimmune phenomenon in which tolerance to self prevents effective immune responses to TAs Patients with cancer who have not been treated with chemotherapy or radiotherapy generally have normal immune responses to viral or bacterial antigens, yet they are unable to respond to their own TAs. Except for late-stage disease, they generally have normal delayed-type hypersensitivity responses to recall antigens but are anergic to autologous TAs. Although tolerance to self is a detriment to the generation of antitumor responses in patients with cancer, another factor that exerts an overwhelming effect on these responses is the tumor microenvironment. Each tumor creates its own milieu characterized by the presence of immunosuppressive factors and by the excess of TAs produced and released by the growing tumor. Evidence suggests that tumors produce a broad array of immunoinhibitory factors, which exert either local or systemic effects on the host antitumor immune responses.⁵ Therefore it is not surprising that antitumor immunity might be weak, inefficient, or even absent in patients with cancer, depending on the nature of tumor-host interactions, as well as the robustness of regulatory mechanisms in control of immune tolerance.

Immune antitumor responses could be influenced by the gradual deterioration of the immune system with age.²¹ The increased incidence of cancer present in the elderly might be due to immunosenescence (ie, progressive remodeling of the immune system with a reduced ability of immune cells to respond to activating stimuli and increased responsiveness to tolerogenic signals).²¹ Immunosenescence can significantly interfere with the effectiveness of cancer immunotherapies, and it has been suggested that clinical trials testing immunopotentiating agents in patients with cancer should be conducted in elderly subjects.²¹

Recent multiparameter analyses of primary and metastatic human tumors (eg, colorectal carcinoma) recognize several major immune "coordination profiles," the presence of which is influenced by the balance between tumor escape and immune antitumor responses and that are subject to host-tumor cross-talk.¹² In this context it is important to consider differences between primary and metastatic tumors. Not only are metastatic tumors more immunosuppressive, but also they appear to be less readily recognized by TA-specific immune effector cells. The latter could be due to defects in the expression levels of antigen-processing machinery (APM) components, MHC molecules, or both in the tumor and its metastases.²² Because different copy numbers of distinct trimolecular peptide-\beta_2-microglobulin (\beta 2 m)-MHC complexes presented on the tumor surface might lead to differential T-cell recognition, this aspect of tumor-immune cell interactions is critical.^{22,23} A recent comparison of primary renal cell carcinoma, renal cell carcinoma metastases, and normal renal tissue with respect to HLA ligand presentation and gene expression demonstrated a greater similarity between primary tumor and metastasis than between the tumor and normal tissue.²⁴ This observation provides a good rationale for peptide-based immunotherapy because it is likely to preferentially target the tumor and its metastases and not the normal tissue.

NATURAL VERSUS ADAPTIVE IMMUNE RESPONSES TO MALIGNANCIES

Antitumor immune responses can be innate (natural) or acquired (adaptive). Innate immunity is mediated by cells or soluble factors that naturally exist in tissues or body fluids and can interfere with tumor growth or survival. Among hematopoietic cells, macrophages, granulocytes, natural killer (NK) cells (CD3⁻CD56⁺), non-MHC-restricted T cells (CD3⁺CD56⁻), and $\gamma\delta$ T cells have the natural capability to eliminate tumor cell targets.²¹ In addition, natural antibodies with specificities directed at surface components of tumor cells might be present in the sera of patients with cancer.¹⁶ Other serum factors, including complement components, C-reactive protein, mannose-binding protein, and serum amyloid protein, also play a role in innate immunity.²⁵ Adaptive immune responses to tumors are mediated by CD3⁺ T-cell receptor (TCR⁺) T cells when they recognize tumorderived peptides bound to self-MHC molecules expressed on APCs. Little is currently known about the molecular signals and

cellular steps involved in directing APCs, such as DCs, to execute a tolerogenic versus immunogenic program in response to antigens. As indicated above, tumors can also serve as APCs, although low levels of MHC class I molecule expression. MHC class II molecule expression, or both on the surface of tumor cells makes this an inefficient process.²² More likely, TAs are taken up by DCs present at the tumor site, processed, and cross-presented to T cells in the tumor-draining lymph nodes in the form of the trimolecular peptide-B2m-MHC complexes.²³ For adaptive immune response to occur, T cells expressing correct (cognate) TCRs have to be present. Recognition of the peptide and its binding to the variable domains of the TCR initiates signaling (signal 1) that leads to T-cell activation.²⁶ This requirement implies prior sensitization and a clonal expansion of memory T cells in response to a cognate tumor epitope (anamnestic or recall responses). Alternatively, precursor T cells expressing the TCR can be primed by the cognate peptide-MHC ligands presented on APCs, and the subsequent development of antitumor effector cells is viewed as a primary immune response. In either case costimulatory molecules (signal 2) are necessary for an immune response to proceed,²⁷ and once T-cell proliferation is initiated, appropriate cytokines (signal 3) become essential for sustaining the response.²⁸ Recent findings stress the key importance of signal 3 for the development of immune responses and for their contraction.²⁸ Like all immune responses, those that are TA specific do not go on forever but peak and then contract, restoring the preactivation balance. The precise mechanisms responsible for immune contraction are not yet defined, and regulatory T (Treg) cells, as well as other mechanisms, have been proposed to regulate immune reactivity, but it is clear that events in the environment play a dominant role in this respect.

Immune responses to malignant cells can be categorized as locoregional or systemic. In situ or local responses refer mainly to TILs, which accumulate in most human solid tumors and the role of which in tumor progression remains highly controversial. Long considered by some an effector arm of antitumor responses, TILs are viewed by others as victims of the tumor microenvironment because their effector functions are often impaired, presumably by tumor-derived factors.²⁹ A failure of local antitumor responses mediated by TILs is thought to contribute to tumor progression. Systemic immunity to tumors, as measured by delayed-type hypersensitivity responses or by various ex vivo assays of T-cell responses in the peripheral circulation of patients with cancer, are difficult to demonstrate, and TA-specific responses have been particularly elusive. Nevertheless, by using highly sensitive multicolor flow cytometry, it has been possible to detect and measure the frequency of TA-specific CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cells in the peripheral circulation of patients with cancer.¹ Although the response levels vary, TA-specific and nonspecific proliferative or cytotoxic responses of peripheral lymphocytes in patients with cancer appear to be at least partially impaired.²⁹⁻³¹ Data indicate that the same functional impairments seen in TILs are found in both circulating and lymph node lymphocytes of patients with cancer.^{29,32} Thus it has been concluded that, in general, human tumors exert profound suppressive effects on both local and systemic antitumor immunity in these patients.

In contrast to the failure of antitumor immune responses to control tumor progression in human subjects, a large body of experimental evidence derived from preclinical animal models of cancer suggests that the immune system can prevent tumor growth or cause its rejection.³³ In the prevention setting

vaccination of animals with TAs plus adjuvant protects them from rechallenge with tumor,³⁴ whereas immunotherapy of established tumors with vaccines, cytokines, adoptively transferred immune cells, or immunomodulatory agents results in tumor rejection, provided the tumor is not in an advanced stage. Remarkably, this has been a consistent pattern seen with carcinogen-induced, virally induced, and spontaneously arising tumors in mice, suggesting a fundamental difference in immune responses to tumor antigens between mice and human subjects. Indeed, it appears that the difference might be due to appreciably greater immunogenicity of murine TAs, which in most cases are virus- or carcinogen-related epitopes and thus foreign rather than self-epitopes. Alternatively, the answer might be that experimental murine tumors are established, grow, progress, and are eliminated by therapy in the very short time required for the completion of the experiment, leaving no time for the development of tumor escape mechanisms. In contrast, human tumors are diagnosed and treated after many years of coexistence with the host. An introduction or establishment of the tumor in mice is a dramatic event that mobilizes host defenses in contrast to a silent coexistence of tumor cells with the immune system for many years in human subjects. To minimize this difference, transgenic murine models have been developed, allowing for ensured, genetically driven tumor development in a "spontaneous" environment.³⁵ Transgenic mice have been especially useful in the design of preventive cancer vaccines,³⁴ and information they provide is encouraging for the development of immunoprophylaxis of cancer in human subjects. Nevertheless, to date, it has been difficult to translate the positive results seen in mice to immunotherapy of established human tumors. It is plausible that numerous and varied mechanisms of escape developed by the latter during the prolonged residence and interactions with the host provide human tumors with advantages not afforded to murine tumors established in an experimental setting.

TUMOR ASSOCIATED ANTIGENS

Recent progress in the development of cancer vaccines has been greatly facilitated by the availability of well-defined TAs, many of which have been characterized in the last decade.³⁶ Most of these TAs are derived from self-proteins that are either mutated or otherwise differentially expressed in normal and tumor cells, as exemplified by oncogenes or oncofetal or cancer testis antigens. The major categories of TAs that have been often used as candidates for immune therapies are listed in Table I.^{36,37} A recent report provides a much longer prioritized list of well-characterized cancer antigens best suited for use in cancer vaccines.³⁸ The list is based on criteria generated by a panel of experts convened by the National Cancer Institute³⁸ and is designed to assist investigators in the field of immunotherapy in the selection of the most promising TAs for further testing in clinical trials.

As already indicated, immune responses to TAs, even to those representing altered self-antigens, are detectable in tumor-bearing hosts, although in most cases no correlations between the presence of *in vitro* responses to TAs and prognosis have been documented. This is in contrast to numerous animal tumor models, which have provided strong evidence that in the presence of effective antitumor immunity, tumors fail to progress and established tumors regress.³⁹ Nevertheless, human cancer vaccine trials in patients with cancer have made use of many well-characterized TAs in the hope that their presentation on appropriately

polarized DCs will overcome difficulties with the generation of a strong immune response in the therapeutic setting. The most recent reports of such clinical trials in patients with cancer indicate that multiple subcutaneous injections of an immunogenic tumor peptide, such as NY-ESO-1, plus a mix of 2 potent adjuvants, such as Montanide ISA-51 and CpG7909, can be effective in inducing sustained peptide-specific immune responses and significantly prolong survival, even in patients with advanced disease, including solid tumors other than melanoma.⁴⁰ These reports, demonstrating that antitumor, antivaccine, or both immune responses correspond to clinical outcome, suggest that the optimization of vaccination strategies is likely to overcome tumorinduced suppression and to restore the immune balance altered by cancer development.

IMMUNE CELLS IN THE TUMOR MICROENVIRONMENT

Immune cells that are most frequently found in the human microenvironment are lymphocytes, which are capable of mediating both innate and adaptive immunity, although monocytes, tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs), and DCs are also commonly seen.⁴¹ Inflammatory cells present in the tumor are in intimate contact with tumor cells, stromal fibroblasts, extracellular matrix components, and blood vessels. Proinflammatory cytokines secreted by inflammatory cells can contribute to tumor progression, and soluble factors produced by the tumor in response to nonspecific or tumor-specific signals, such as prostaglandin E_2 (PGE₂), adenosine, or TGF- β , downregulate functions of immune cells. The tumor microenvironment is created by the tumor, and it is continuously shaped and dominated by the tumor, which directs all cellular and molecular events taking place in the surrounding tissue.

Immune cells recruited to the tumor include T cells $(CD3^+TCR^+)$, which are by far the largest component of mononuclear tumor infiltrates⁴¹ and have received the most attention. Although their accumulation in the tumor might be considered evidence of immune surveillance by the host, they are largely ineffective in arresting tumor growth, although they can proliferate and mediate antitumor cytotoxicity on their removal from the tumor bed and *ex vivo* IL-2 activation.⁴²

Phenotypic and functional characteristics of human TILs are listed in Table II. More current data on the status of T cells found in human tumors suggest that their phenotypic and functional profile varies depending on the microenvironment created by the tumor and that this profile or "immune signature" can influence prognosis and disease outcome.^{9,12} It appears that TILs obtained from advanced or metastatic lesions are more functionally impaired than those from early lesions, suggesting that tumor burden or the potential of a tumor to suppress immune cells might determine the functional status of infiltrating T cells. Among CD4⁺ T cells present in the tumor, a subset of CD4⁺CD25^{high} forkhead box protein 3 (FOXP3)-positive Treg cells is expanded to constitute from 5% to 15% of CD4 T cells in the infiltrate. Their frequency is higher in the tumor than in the peripheral circulation.43,44 These cells suppress functions of other immune cells in the microenvironment by mechanisms that might be cell contact dependent or might involve the production of inhibitory cytokines or adenosine.⁴³⁻⁴⁶ Recently, a potent proinflammatory T-cell subset, IL-17-producing T_H17 cells, were observed among CD4⁺ cells in patients with ovarian carcinoma. The presence of

TA category	Examples
Oncofetal	Oncofetal antigen/immature laminin receptor (OFA/iLRP)
	Glypican 3 (heparan sulfate protoglycan)
	α -Fetoprotein (AFP)
	Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA)
Oncogenes	The RAS family: p53, Her2 neu
Cancer testis (CT) antigens:	MAGE-1 BAGE GAGE NY-ESO-1/LAGE SAGE
Human melanoma antigens	Other 35-40 CT antigens mapping to chromosome X (CT-X) or distributed throughout the genome (non-X CT) MART-1/MELAN-A Gp100/pmel 17 Tyrosinase Tyrosinase related proteins (TRP) 1 and 2 Chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan (CSPG4)
Human glioma antigens	IL-13 receptor α2 Eph A2 Survivin EGFR variant III (EGFRvIII)
Head and neck cancer antigens	EGFR Human papilloma virus (HPV 16 or 18) Aldehyde dehydrogenase A1 (ALDHA1) CSPG4
Normal overexpressed or modified antigens	MUC-1 Cyclin-B1 Prostate-specific antigen (pSA) Prostate membrane-specific Ag (PMSA)

TABLE I. Human TAs that are candidates for immune therapies*

*The actual list of TAs available for immune therapies is much longer. The reader is referred to a more comprehensive recent listing of these antigens.^{36,37}

these cells was significantly correlated to enhanced survival in these patients and was found to inversely correlate with the number of FOXP3⁺ Treg cells.⁴⁷

Macrophages (CD14⁺) present in tumors are referred to as TAMs. Although normal macrophages uptake antigens and play an important role in control of infections, TAMs are reprogrammed to inhibit functions of immune cells through the release of inhibitory cytokines, such as IL-10, PGE₂, or reactive oxygen species (ROS).⁴⁸ It is hypothesized that reprogramming of TAMs occurs in the tumor microenvironment as a result of tumor-driven activation. Evidence has accumulated indicating that invasiveness of tumors, such as human primary colon carcinomas, is directly related to the number of TAMs detected in the tumor. In patients with invasive breast cancer, an increased TAM count is an independent predictor of reduced relapse-free survival, as well as reduced overall survival.⁴⁹ The available data support the active role of TAMs in tumor-induced immunosuppression on the one hand and in the promotion of tumor growth on the other. Furthermore, preliminary evidence suggests that the reciprocal differentiation of Treg and $T_{\rm H}17$ cells from an uncommitted common CD4⁺ precursor along either a suppressive or proinflammatory pathway, respectively, is biased by TAMs.⁴⁷ Thus TAMs appear to significantly contribute to shaping of the tumor microenvironment.

A subset of myeloid-derived cells equivalent to CD11b⁺/Gr1⁺ cells in mice, which are CD34⁺CD33⁺CD13⁺CD15⁻ and called myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), accumulate in human tumors.⁵⁰ They are recruited from the bone marrow by means of tumor-derived soluble factors, such as GM-CSF, vascular

endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and IL-10; migrate to lymph nodes, where DCs cross-prime T cells; and interfere with this process. They also migrate to tumors, become tumor-associated MDSCs, and inhibit immune cell functions through the production of arginase 1, an enzyme involved in the L-arginine metabolism. Arginase 1 synergizes with inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) to increase superoxide and nitric oxide production, inhibiting lymphocyte responses by the induction of iNOS in surrounding cells.⁵¹ Current data support the active role of MDSCs in tumor-induced immune suppression that contributes to functional dysfunction of immune cells in the tumor, as well as the peripheral circulation of patients with cancer.

DCs (HLA-DR⁺CD86⁺CD80⁺CD14⁻) are nature's best APCs. They are a common component of tumor immune infiltrates and are responsible for the uptake, processing, and crosspresentation of TAs to naive or memory T cells, thus playing a crucial role in the generation of tumor-specific effector T cells.⁵ In addition, DCs control the induction of Treg cells. In patients with cancer, cellular interactions between antigen-presenting DCs and T cells lead to expansion and accumulation of Treg cells at the tumor site and in the periphery.⁵² The DC-derived signals that determine the outcome of DC-T-cell interactions operate at the levels of (1) antigen presentation (signal 1); (2) display of costimulatory molecules (signal 2); and (3) the presence of immunomodulatory cytokines (signal 3). Stimuli that lead to upregulation of signals 1 and 2 in the absence of signal 3 might facilitate peripheral tolerance induction.⁵² At the same time, newer evidence suggests that many conditions relevant to signal 1, such as antigen

TABLE II. Morphologic, phenotypic, and functional	characteris-
tics of TILs found in human solid tumors	

Morphology: small to large lymphocytes
Phenotype: $CD3^+TCR-\alpha/\beta^+$ T cells; few (<5%) $CD3^-CD56^+$ NK cells
Mix of CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ cells; variable CD4/CD8 ratio
Largely CD45RO ⁺ CCR7 ⁻ memory T cells
Express activation markers (CD25, HLA-DR)
Nearly all are CD95 ⁺
Accumulations of Treg cells (CD4 ⁺ CD39 + TGF- β^+) and CD4 ⁺ IL-17 ⁺
T _H 17 cells
Clonality: oligoclonal, as determined based on TcR VB gene expression
Specificity: autotumor-specific T cells detectable in some tumors at a low
frequency
Functions: Low or absent ζ chain expression: inefficient TCR signaling
Suppressed nuclear factor kB activation
Decreased locomotion, proliferation, cytotoxicity
Cytokine profile: T _H 2 type with IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 production and
no/little IL-2 or IFN- γ production; excess of IL-10 or TGF- β
In vitro response to IL-2 variable but more decreased in TILs recovered
from metastatic rather than primary lesions
Increased levels of caspase-3 activity
Apoptosis of CD8 ⁺ T cells (TUNEL+; Anx ⁺)

TUNEL, Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase-mediated dUTP nick end labeling.

dose, determine whether Treg or $T_H 2$ effector (Teff) cells are induced, irrespective of the maturation state of DCs.⁵² In addition, insights into the APM in DCs and evidence that some of the components of APM, including MHC class II molecules, might be downregulated or altered in patients with cancer,²³ suggest that Treg cell induction might be influenced not only by the nature and dose of the antigen but also by its processing and its presentation to T cells.

Tumor-associated DCs directly exposed to tumor cells, tumorderived factors, or both have been shown to readily undergo apoptosis and to have impaired maturation.⁵³ Specifically, tumorderived factors, such as gangliosides, were shown to inhibit DC generation and their function in vitro.54 This suppressive effect of gangliosides on DCs was found to be mediated by tumor-derived VEGF, a known antidendropoietic factor.53 The data on functional impairments of tumor-associated DCs have to be balanced by numerous reports in the literature, which suggest that the presence of DCs in tumors is associated with improved prognosis and prolonged patient survival, as well as a reduced incidence of recurrent or metastatic disease.⁵⁵ In contrast, patients with lesions reported to be scarcely infiltrated with DCs have a relatively poor prognosis.⁵⁶ Fewer DCs were observed in metastatic than in primary lesions. In one study it was shown that the number of DCs present in the tumor was by far the strongest independent predictor of overall survival, as well as disease-free survival and time to recurrence, in a large cohort (n = 132) of patients with oral carcinoma compared with such well-established prognostic factors as disease stage or lymph node involvement.55 It appears that not only the number of DCs but also the presence of functionally unimpaired, normally signaling T cells in the tumor microenvironment are important for overall survival of patients with cancer.55

NK cells (CD3⁻CD56⁺CD16⁺), which mediate innate immunity and contain both perforin-rich and granzyme-rich granules, are well equipped to mediate lysis of tumor cells. Although NK cells represent "the first line of defense" against pathogens,⁵⁷ most human tumor cells are resistant to perforin-mediated NK cell lysis, and NK cells are rarely found among TILs.⁴¹ This is despite the fact that tumor cells often downregulate MHC antigen expression and are enriched in MICA and MICB molecules.⁵⁸ There might be several reasons for the paucity of NK cells in tumors, including the possibility that NK cells are present in premalignant or early lesions and absent from advanced tumors, which is consistent with their role in immune surveillance rather than killing of cancer cells at the tumor site.⁴¹ More recent data suggest that the primary biologic role of NK cells in tumor-bearing hosts might not be the elimination of tumor targets but rather the facilitation of DC–T-cell interactions and driving the immune responses to TAs.⁵⁹ Because the tumor site is not likely to be the optimal milieu for this type of immune interaction, the paucity of NK cells in tumors might fit with their physiologic functions. The *in vivo* role of NK cells in antitumor immune defense is not yet clear, and work continues to define it further.

Polymorphonuclear leukocytes are infrequently seen in infiltrates of human solid tumors, with the exception of nests of eosinophils that might be present in association with tumor cells in some cases. In human tumors granulocytes, which are a major cellular component of many murine tumors, are rare, being largely replaced by TAMs or MDSCs. This could be explained by the fact that most inflammatory infiltrates into human tumors are chronic rather than acute, with granulocytes long gone by the time human tumors are diagnosed, biopsied, and examined.

B cells (CD19⁺, CD20⁺) are also rare in most human tumors, with the exception of breast cancer and melanoma.^{6,60} The primary function of B cells is differentiation into antibody-producing plasma cells. Although TA-specific antibodies are frequently detected in the circulation of patients with cancer, these antibodies are made and secreted in the tumor-draining lymph nodes, spleen, or other lymphoid tissues. From these sites, IgG molecules can readily be transported through plasma or lymph to tissue sites. Therefore the presence of B cells or plasma cells in tumors is not expected *a priori*, although it might be that the ability to make antibodies *in situ* could be an important aspect of host defense.

Inflammatory infiltrates present in human tumors change in composition and intensity during tumor progression. The initial acute inflammation involving the recruitment and influx of antitumor effector cells is replaced by chronic inflammation in later stages of tumor progression. Tissue hypoxia plays a major role in shaping the nature of immune infiltrates in tumors. It is created by activation of hypoxia-responsive genes in tumor cells⁶¹ and favors the influx of granulocytes and phagocytic macrophages, which depend on the glycolytic pathway for survival.⁶² These cells take up and process dying tumor cells, producing an abundance of ROS. The subsequent reoxygenation of the microenvironment is accompanied by activation of the nuclear factor κB pathway in both tumor cells and infiltrating immune cells, leading to the excessive secretion of proinflammatory cytokines.⁵ Responding to this nuclear factor kB-driven cascade of proinflammatory cytokines, the tumor and stromal cells produce a variety of soluble factors with wide-ranging biologic effects, including the promotion of tumor cell proliferation.⁵ In the tumor microenvironment cellular expansion, differentiation, or activation, as well as cell migration, matrix remodeling, and blood vessel growth, are reprogrammed to benefit the tumor. Thus the nature of chronic inflammatory infiltrates and functions of the tumor-infiltrating immune cells depend on how aggressively a given tumor remodels its microenvironment.

IMMUNE EFFECTOR CELLS IN THE CIRCULATION OF PATIENTS WITH CANCER

In human subjects peripheral blood is the major source of cells for studies of their antitumor functions. T lymphocytes, NK cells, monocytes, DCs, and B cells and their subsets have all been extensively evaluated in the peripheral circulation of patients with cancer by using conventional phenotypic and functional in vitro assays. Results indicate that signaling abnormalities, functional impairments, and apoptosis seen in immune cells obtained from the tumor microenvironment are likewise present in peripheral blood cells of patients with cancer.^{63,64} The finding of CD8⁺ T-cell apoptosis in the circulation of these patients is perhaps the most convincing evidence that all is not well with immune effector cells in cancer.⁶⁵ The proportion of CD8⁺CD95⁺ T cells that bind Annexin V (Anx) and yet are 7-amino-actinomycin D negative (7AAD⁻) or propidium iodide (PI) negative is significantly greater in the peripheral circulation of patients with cancer, including those with head and neck, breast, and ovarian carcinomas and melanoma, than in age- or sex-matched healthy donors.⁶⁵ As indicated in Table III,⁶⁶⁻⁶⁸ T cells that undergo spontaneous apoptosis in the circulation of these patients are CD3⁺CD95⁺, bind Anx, and have increased levels of caspase-3 activity and decreased expression of the TCR-associated ζ chain.^{63,69,70} Circulating $CD8^+$ T cells, especially the effector subpopulations (CD8⁺CD45RO⁺CCR7⁻CD27⁻ and CD8⁺CD28⁻), have a significantly greater propensity to undergo spontaneous apoptosis than CD4⁺ T cells in patients with cancer. This could explain the functional deficits found in CD8⁺ effector cells, such as the downregulation in expression of signaling molecules, specifically the ζ chain. The available data suggest that functional defects in T cells might be linked to their increased sensitivity to apoptosis and that the tumor participates in engineering spontaneous or activation-induced cell death of T cells.⁶⁵ The highest proportions of Fas⁺Anx⁺CD8⁺ T cells are generally seen in a subset of patients with advanced active disease.⁷⁰ In patients with cancer, the vast majority of circulating $CD8^+$ T cells are $CD95^+$, and the Fas/ Fas ligand (FasL) pathway contributes to their apoptosis because human solid tumors express FasL and export it to the periphery in the form of FasL⁺ exosomes.^{71,72} However, tumor-induced apoptosis of immune cells engaging death ligand/receptor interactions is only one of many mechanisms used by tumors to engineer an immune escape.⁶⁵ Based on increasing insights into these mechanisms, it is possible to speculate that the presence of the constellation of immune defects might allow for the identification of a subset of patients with cancer who have poor prognosis because their tumors create a particularly immunosuppressive environment.

Apoptosis of Fas⁺, activated CD8⁺ T cells in the circulation of patients with cancer leads to a rapid turnover of T lymphocytes, contributing to a loss of antitumor effector cells and an aberrant lymphocyte homeostasis.^{66,73} Recent data indicate that circulating Vβ-restricted CD8⁺ T cells and tumor peptide–specific tetramer–positive CD8⁺ T cells are especially sensitive to apoptosis.⁷⁴ By using T-cell receptor excision circle (TREC) analysis, a PCRbased technique that allows for quantification of recent thymic emigrants in the peripheral circulation, it has been determined that patients with cancer had significantly fewer recent thymic emigrants than healthy age-matched donors.⁶⁷ The results suggest that the lymphocyte turnover is faster in patients with cancer than in healthy control subjects, either because the thymic output in

TABLE III.	Characteristics of T lymphocytes in the peripheral	
circulation	of patients with cancer*	

Predominant phenotype			
% CD3 ⁺ CD95 ⁺ Anx ⁺ (increased vs NC)			
% CD3 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ (increased	d vs NC)		
% CD3 ⁺ HLA-DR ⁺ (increa	ased vs NC)		
CD8 ⁺ subset:	% CD8 ⁺ CD95 ⁺ Anx ⁺ (increased vs NC)		
CD8 ⁺ naive:	% CD8 ⁺ CD45RO ⁻ CCR7 ⁺ (decreased vs NC)		
CD8 ⁺ central memory:	% CD8 ⁺ CD45RO ⁺ CCR7 ⁺ (decreased vs NC)		
CD8 ⁺ peripheral memory:	% CD8 ⁺ CD45RO ⁺ CCR7 ⁻ (increased vs NC)		
CD8 ⁺ effector cells:	% CD8 ⁺ CD45RO ⁻ CCR7 ⁻ (increased vs NC)		
CD4 ⁺ subset:	% CD4 ⁺ CCR7 ⁺ (decreased vs NC)		
CD4 ⁺ naive:	% CD4 ⁺ CD45RO ⁻ CCR7 ⁺ (decreased vs NC)		
CD4 ⁺ memory cells:	% CD4 ⁺ RO45RO ⁺ CCR7 ⁺ (decreased vs NC)		
CD4 ⁺ Treg cells:	% CD4 ⁺ CD25 ⁺ (increased proportions vs NC)		
Clonality: Polyclonal with various restricted TCR VB specificities			
Specificity: TA-specific/tetramer ⁺ T cells detectable in many cases			
Functions			
Low ζ chain expression in T and NK cells: inefficient TCR signaling			
Decreased proliferation in response to anti-CD3 antibody,			
PMA/ionomycin, mitogens			
Decreased antitumor cytotoxicity and NK/lymphokine-activated killer activity			
Cytokine profile: highly variable			
Apoptosis of CD8 ⁺ T cells and NK cells (Anx ⁺)			
Increased caspase-3 activity in T cells			
Increased lymphocyte turnover			

LAK, Lymphokine-activated killer; NC, healthy control subjects; PMA, phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate.

*The percentage of positive cells in patients with cancer compared with healthy ageand sex-matched control subjects are from Kuss et al,⁶⁶ Kim et al,⁶⁷ and Kim et al.⁶⁸

patients is lower or the peripheral expansion of T cells is greater, diluting T-cell receptor excision circles and enhancing the maturation rate of naive T cells.^{66,73} Such rapid turnover of T cells could have detrimental effects on antitumor responses. A loss of effector subpopulations of CD8⁺ T cells, which appear to be targeted for apoptosis in patients with cancer, might severely compromise antitumor functions of the host and contribute to tumor progression.⁷³

The clinical significance of spontaneous apoptosis of CD8⁺ effector cells in patients with cancer is currently unknown. A search for surrogate markers of prognosis or a response to therapy in patients with cancer has led to further studies of CD8⁺ T-cell apoptosis. The level of spontaneous apoptosis discriminates between patients with cancer and healthy control subjects but not between patients with active disease versus those who are NED after oncologic therapies.⁶⁷ However, expression of CCR7, which is also a differentiation marker for T cells, by $CD8^+$ T cells was observed to protect the $CD8^+$ effector cells from apoptosis because CCR7 signaling correlated with higher Bcl-2 expression but lower Bax and Fas expression and phosphoinositide 3-kinase pathway activation in CD8⁺ T cells.⁶⁸ The frequency of circulating CD8⁺CCR7⁺ T cells now emerges as an immune biomarker that might be predictive of survival benefits in patients with cancer. Pending validation, this immunologic biomarker that is simply defined by flow cytometry could acquire substantial clinical usefulness in the future.

Another subset of antitumor effector cells, NK cells, representing 8% to 10% of lymphocytes in the peripheral circulation, has been credited with the ability to eliminate tumor cells in the circulation and thus prevent establishment of distant metastases.⁷⁵ Recent data suggest that in addition to mediating perforinmediated lysis. NK cells constitutively express several ligands of the TNF family and can therefore induce apoptosis in a broad variety of tumor cell targets.⁷⁶ This mechanism of tumor cell elimination might be of greater biologic importance than secretory, granule-mediated killing, largely because most tumor cells express receptors for the TNF family ligands and are sensitive to death by apoptosis.⁷⁶ NK cells, which are able to discriminate between normal and abnormal cells based on the presence and expression levels of MHC class I molecules, are considered to play a major role in early stages of tumor development. They express receptors that enable them to survey the target for the respective ligands. These receptors are of 2 types: killer inhibitory receptors, killer activating receptors, or both.⁵⁷ NK cell functions and their interactions with other cells or extracellular matrix molecules are regulated through these receptors and Fcy receptors.⁵⁷ In the peripheral circulation of patients with cancer, NK cells, like CD8⁺ T cells, can also be dysfunctional. On a per-cell basis, these NK cells mediate lower levels of cytotoxicity.⁷⁷ Furthermore, some studies suggest that NK cells are also sensitive to apoptosis.⁷⁸ Among circulating NK cells in patients with breast cancer, a subset of CD56^{bright}CD16^{dim} NK cells, which represents about 95% of all NK cells and is responsible for effector functions, preferentially binds Anx and thus is primed for apoptosis.⁷⁹ These patients also had significantly lower NK activity than the ageand sex-matched healthy control subjects tested in parallel. These and other data suggest that endogenous circulating NK cells have the potential to play a role in tumor surveillance, but in the presence of the tumor, their antitumor functions are subverted, and no longer control metastasis dissemination. Once the tumor is established, it especially subverts the subsets of NK cells found at the sites of metastasis and those responsible for cytotoxic functions.

In addition to NK cells, another category of nonspecific effector cells, CD3⁺CD56⁺ NK/T cells, can potentially eliminate tumor targets. They represent a very minor subset of circulating lymphocytes in healthy subjects but have been reported to be expanded in patients with cancer, as well as tumor-bearing rodents.⁸⁰ NK/T cells are also a minor component of TILs. In the presence of IL-2, NK/T cells, like CD3⁻CD56⁺ NK cells, readily differentiate into lymphokine-activated killer cells containing numerous granzyme- and perforin-containing granules and are able to mediate tumor cell lysis.⁷⁷ Both NK and NK/T cells express receptors for IL-18 and thus are activated in the presence of this cytokine as well.

REGULATORY IMMUNE CELLS IN PATIENTS WITH CANCER

The presence in the circulation of patients with cancer of suppressor lymphocytes capable of downregulating functions of other immune cells was described many years ago.⁸¹ Today such cells are phenotypically identified as $CD4^+CD25^{high}FOXP3^+$ T cells and referred to as Treg cells.⁸² They can be isolated from PBMCs or tumor sites by means of immunoselection on magnetic beads coated with antibodies to surface antigens expressed on Treg cells, such as CD25 or CD39. In mice depletion of CD4⁺CD25⁺ T cells results in the development of autoimmunity, and in tumor-bearing animals it promotes immune responses to autologous tumor. In patients with cancer, tumor-associated

lymphocytes are enriched in CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25^{high} T cells.⁸³ On sorting by flow, these T cells have been shown to secrete TGF- β or IL-10 and to enzymatically cleave ATP to adenosine. 45,46 The mechanisms through which these T cells regulate antitumor immune responses are being intensively investigated, and because Treg cells come in different flavors (eg, natural Treg cells, inducible T_R1 cells, CD39⁺ Treg cells, or cytotoxic T lymphocyteassociated antigen-positive Treg cells), these mechanisms vary, likely depending on the microenvironmental context. Similarly, the microenvironment influences the induction of Treg cells; for example, T_R1 cells are preferentially induced at the tumor site, which is rich in IL-10, TGF- β , and PGE₂, all of which have been shown to promote T_R1 cell generation.^{43,44} The prognostic significance of Treg cells in patients with cancer has been controversial, with many reports linking their accumulations to poor prognosis, presumably as a result of suppressed antitumor immunity,⁸⁴ and others reporting better survival in the presence of increased Treg cell frequencies,85 possibly because of their ability to suppress tumor-promoting mechanisms or induce tumor cell death. The controversy arises because in human subjects no definite identity marker for Treg cells exists, and their functional repertoire is broad and varied. Nevertheless, their responsibility for the contraction of immune responses is critical for health.

Another subset of CD4⁺ T cells with an origin shared with Treg cells has recently been identified. Like Treg cells, CD4⁺ T_H17producing T cells originate from uncommitted CD4⁺ T-cell precursors, and the participation of TGF- β in their differentiation links them to Treg cells.⁸⁶ However, $T_H 17$ cells produce IL-17, IL-21, and IL-IL-22, promoting tissue inflammation, and require the presence of IL-6, as well as the transcription factors signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3), ROR γ , and ROR α , for differentiation.⁸⁷ Although the presence of T_H17 cells has been documented in several human carcinomas,⁸⁶ their function in tumors remains controversial. Recent reports show that CD4⁺FOXP3⁺CCR6⁺ Treg cells can produce IL-17 on activation and can inhibit proliferation of CD4⁺ responder T cells,⁸⁷ confirming a relationship between Treg and T_H17 cells that can be modulated by cytokines in the tumor microenvironment. It also emphasizes the plasticity of T-suppressor and T-effector subsets of CD4⁺ lymphocytes.

The second major subset of regulatory cells in cancer are MDSCs (CD34⁺CD33⁺CD13⁺CD11b⁺CD15⁻).⁵⁰ Tumors recruit MDSCs from the bone marrow through tumor-derived soluble factors, such as GM-CSF, TGF-B, IL-10, and VEGF.⁵ Immature myeloid cells migrate to lymph nodes, where DCs cross-prime T cells and interfere with this process, thus suppressing CTL generation. They also migrate to the tumor site and become MDSCs able to produce arginase I and promote iNOS activation.^{5,51} MDSCs also produce high levels of ROS and indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase, an enzyme involved in the catabolism of tryptophan, an essential amino acid for T-cell proliferation and differentiation.⁸⁸ In tumor-bearing mice MDSCs accumulate in the spleen, reaching a very high frequency and exerting potent immune suppression, thereby favoring tumor growth. GM-CSF, often used as an immune adjuvant,⁸⁹ is also a product of tumor cells, which recruits MDSCs from the bone marrow and is responsible for their accumulation in patients with cancer.⁹⁰ In patients with cancer, normal physiologic functions of GM-CSF and MDSCs are subverted by the tumor to promote its development.

The tumor uses a variety of mechanisms and produces various factors and enzymes that enable it to suppress the host antitumor

immune responses. Some of these factors are listed in Table IV. Among these factors, 2 have recently been in the limelight. B7-H1 is an immunoglobulin-like immunosuppressive molecule broadly expressed in tumor cells, which signals to its counterreceptor, programmed death 1 (PD-1), on T cells.⁹¹ Signaling delivered to T cells through B7-H1 (programmed death ligand 1 [PD-L1]) inhibits their proliferation, cytokine production, and effector functions.⁹² Also, triggering by the PD-L1⁺ tumors of PD-1 on T cells increases tumor cell resistance to immune and drug-induced death,⁹¹ demonstrating that cancer cells can use receptors on immune cells as signals to induce resistance to therapy. Blockade of PD-L1/PD-1 interactions promotes generation of TA-specific T cells and attenuates their inhibition by Treg cells.⁹³ Therefore PD-1 antagonists, which are expected to augment TA-specific immune responses, might be useful in therapy of cancer.⁹⁴ Levels of the cytokine IL-17 have been shown to be increased in the tumor microenvironment.95 Adoptive transfer studies and examination of the tumor microenvironment suggest that CD4⁺ T cells accumulating in the tumor are the main source of IL-17 and that the enhancement of tumor growth by IL-17 is mediated by its binding to IL-17 receptors expressed on tumor cells, initiating IL-6 production, which in turn activates oncogenic STAT3, upregulating prosurvival and proangiogenic genes.⁹⁵ Thus T_H17 seems to promote tumor growth, in part through activation of an IL-6/STAT3 pathway in tumor cells. These data are contradictory to the recently reported improved survival of those patients with ovarian cancer whose tumors contained large numbers of $T_H 17^+$ TILs.⁴⁷ This discrepancy illustrates the difficulty of dissecting the role of T_H17 in human cancer and of interpreting environmental interactions occurring in different tumor types.

NEW INSIGHTS INTO ANTITUMOR IMMUNITY

The field of tumor immunity has long suffered from a misconception that cancer cells are ignored by the immune system and that tumors are passive targets for antitumor responses. It is now certain that growing tumors attract components of both innate and adaptive host immunity.96 Although most TAs are self-antigens that are overexpressed or altered posttranscriptionally, immune responses to TAs, including those listed in Table I, are clearly made. A growing tumor releases TAs and produces numerous cytokines/chemokines, which attract immune cells, including DCs, to the tumor site and tumor-draining lymph nodes. These DCs take up TAs, maturing into IL-12-secreting cells, and process the TAs by using the APM components for the presentation to T cells as peptide–MHC class I– β 2 m complexes. These T cells develop into T_H1-type CD8⁺ CTLs (Fig 1). DCs can also take up and process another set of TAs through the MHC class II pathway, generating T_H 1-type CD4⁺ T_H cells that produce IFN- γ and IL-2. These cells help to expand the population of TA peptidespecific CTLs, which are capable of eliminating the tumor through cytotoxic molecules, perforin, and granzymes. T_H1type help is essential for the generation of effective CTL responses. However, DCs taking up the same MHC class II-restricted TAs can also promote the development of Treg cells (Fig 1). Mechanisms involved in DC-mediated expansion of Treg cells, as opposed to T_{H1} (effector) cells or T_{H17} cells, are currently not understood, yet Treg cell accumulations at the tumor site and suppression by Treg cell of antitumor specific immunity appear to have adverse effects on the host's ability to eliminate

TABLE IV.	Molecularly	defined	immunoinhibito	ry factors p	ro-
duced by	human tumo	rs*			

TNF family ligands	Induce apoptosis through the TNF family receptors
FasL	Fas
TRAIL	
TNE	TNE D1
	Dinds DD1 and inhibite
B/-HI (PDIL)	lymphocyte and DC functions
Cytokines	
TGF-β	Inhibits lymphocyte proliferation and perforin and granzyme mRNA expression; promotes Treg cell expansion
IL-10	Inhibits cytokine production, including that of IL-12; promotes Trag cell expansion
GM-CSF	Promotes expansion of immunosuppressive tumor- associated macrophages; recruits MDSCs
IL-17	Largely produced by CD4 ⁺ T cells in the tumor; binds to IL-17 receptor on tumor cells, initiating the IL-6/STAT3 cascade
Enzymes	
Indoleamine-2,3- dioxygenase (IDO)	Inhibits T-cell activation
Arginase I	Metabolizes L-arginine, another amino acid for essential T cell proliferation
iNOS	Produces immunosuppressive nitric oxide
COX2	Produces immunosuppressive PGE ₂
Small molecules	
	Inhibits lawlessate functions
rue ₂	through increased cyclic AMP levels
Epinephrine	Inhibits leukocyte functions through increased cyclic AMP levels
Adenosine	Inhibits leukocyte functions through increased cyclic AMP levels
ROS	Inhibits leukocyte functions through superoxide generation
Viral-related products	
p15E (CKS-17, synthetic	Inhibits production of type I
peptide)	cytokines, upregulates IL-10 synthesis
EBI-3 (homologue of IL-12 p40)	Inhibits IL-12 production
Tumor-associated gangliosides	Inhibit IL-2–dependent lymphocyte proliferation, induce apoptotic signals, suppress nuclear factor κB activation, interfere with DC generation

FasL, Fas ligand; *TRAIL*, tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand. *This partial listing of tumor-derived immunoinhibitory factors demonstrates the diversity of mechanisms that human tumors are known to have evolved to incapacitate the host immune system.



FIG 1. Effects of the tumor on immune cells. In the tumor microenvironment an excess of immunoinhibitory factors favors the generation and expansion of T_H2-type T cells and Treg cells ather than CTLs and T_H1-type effector cells. The downregulation of MHC molecules and defects in the APM components in DCs, as well as the immunosuppressive effects of accumulating MDSCs on DC maturation and function, contributes to the polarization of immune responses toward tolerance and away from immunity. The balance between stimulatory and suppressive responses shifts in favor of suppression as the tumor grows. Immune therapies are expected to shift this balance back to T_H1-type responses, which promote expansion of CD4⁺ T_H1 cells producing IFN- γ and IL-2, as well as CD8⁺ CTLs. *IDO*, Indoleamine 2,3-deoxygenase.

TABLE V. Potential strategies for the design of more effective antitumor therapies

Induce and sustain activity and survival of CTLs and of nonspecific antitumor effector cells: passive or active immunotherapy with antibodies, immune cells, or antitumor vaccines
Prevent immune suppression
Inhibit production or activity of tumor-derived suppressive factors
Inhibit generation or functions of Treg cells and MDSCs
Alter tumor microenvironment
Optimize lymphocyte/DC functions in the tumor microenvironment to
enhance T _H 1-type responses
Combine there autic antitumer vaccines with shamethereavy

Combine therapeutic antitumor vaccines with chemotherapy

Treat early disease or in an adjuvant setting

cancer and might influence prognosis.⁸⁴ In contrast, accumulations of CD4⁺ T_H17⁺ cells seem to predict a better survival in some cancers but in others correlate with tumor progression.⁴⁷ In patients with cancer, cellular interactions between TA-presenting DCs and T cells preferentially lead to expansion and accumulation Treg cells and MDSCs at the tumor site and in the periphery.⁵² It appears that tumors have the capability to enhance the maturation of a distinct type of DC that does not promote the generation of TA-specific T_H1 cells but instead is programmed to induce Treg cells and to recruit MDSCs (Fig 1). The proinflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF- α produced by these DCs in combination with tumor-derived soluble immunoinhibitory factors appear to be important for shifting the balance of immune response from immunogenic to tolerogenic.

Thus signals delivered to T cells by DCs in the tumor microenvironment determine whether these T cells will develop into Treg or $T_{\rm H}1$ cells. These signals might be influenced by (1)

the dose and type of TA processed by DCs, (2) the DC maturation status because immature DCs are known to induce tolerance rather than immunity, (3) the expression of costimulatory molecules on DCs, and (4) the effects of cytokines produced by interacting DCs and T cells on the induction of Treg versus T_{H1} cells.

At the time human tumors are diagnosed, the balance between immunogenic and tolerogenic signals delivered to immune cells is strongly skewed toward tolerance, mainly because of tumor-induced suppression. Therefore immune therapies administered in the minimal residual disease setting and designed to augment antitumor T_H1 -type CD4⁺ T cells and CTLs are expected to tip the balance in favor of immunostimulation and away from immunosuppression. For this reason, therapeutic antitumor vaccination strategies are considered a promising addition to conventional therapies for cancer. However, complexities of the tumor-induced immune suppression, which engages numerous molecular mechanisms, present a formidable challenge to antitumor therapies, including vaccines. Novel approaches targeting these mechanisms of immune suppression (Table V) are needed to improve the treatment of cancer.

CONCLUSIONS

The existing evidence for dysfunction and death of antitumor effector cells in tumor-bearing hosts introduces a new paradigm for immunotherapy of cancer. Although previous emphasis has been on activation of immune cells and upregulation of their antitumor functions, the current concept is to consider therapies that could block or reverse tumor escape, at the same time protecting immune cells from the influence of immunosuppressive factors present in the tumor microenvironment. These novel therapeutic strategies take advantage of the tremendous progress made recently in our basic understanding of interactions between the tumor and the host immune system. Current insights into these interactions suggest that combinations of conventional cancer therapies with newly designed DC-based vaccines and survival cytokines (eg, IL-2, IL-7, and IL-15) offer therapeutic benefits. Some of the other promising strategies under consideration for improvements in the effects of immune therapies are listed in Table V. It is expected that as molecular mechanisms used by tumors to avoid, bypass, or subvert the immune system of the host are becoming clear, novel and more effective antitumor therapies targeting these mechanisms will emerge in the near future.

REFERENCES

- Romero P, Cerottini JC, Speiser DE. The human T cell response to melanoma antigens. Adv Immunol 2006;92:187-224.
- Dunn GP, Koebel CM, Schreiber RD. Interferons, immunity and cancer immunoediting. Nat Rev Immunol 2006;6:836-48.
- Zhang L, Zhou W, Velculescu VE, Kern SE, Hruban RH, Hamilton SR, et al. Gene expression profiles in normal and cancer cells. Science 1997;276:1268-72.
- Dunn GP, Bruce AT, Ikeda H, Old LJ, Schreiber RD. Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. Nat Immunol 2002;3:991-8.
- Whiteside TL. The tumor microenvironment and its role in promoting tumor growth. Oncogene 2008;27:5904-12.
- Kornstein MJ, Brooks JS, Elder DE. Immunoperoxidase localization of lymphocyte subsets in the host responses to melanoma and nevi. Cancer Res 1983;43: 2749-53.
- Von Kleist S, Berling J, Bohle W, Wittekind C. Immunohistochemical analysis of lymphocyte subpopulations infiltrating breast carcinomas and benign lesions. Int J Cancer 1987;40:18-23.
- Whiteside TL. Tumor infiltrating lymphocytes in human malignancies. Austin (TX): R.G. Landes Co 1993.
- Galon J, Costes A, Sanchez-Cabo F, Kirilovsky A, Mlecnik B, Lagorce-Pages C, et al. Type, density, and location of immune cells within human colorectal tumors predict clinical outcome. Science 2006;313:1960-4.

- Galon J, Fridman W-H, Pages F. The adaptive immunologic microenvironment in colorectal cancer: a novel perspective. Cancer Res 2007;67:1883-6.
- Pages F, Berger A, Camus M, Sanchez-Cabo F, Costes A, Molidor R, et al. Effector memory T cells, early metastasis and survival in colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2005;353:2654-66.
- Camus M, Tosolini M, Mlecnik B, Pages F, Kirilovsky A, Berger A, et al. Coordination of intratumoral immune reaction and human colorectal cancer recurrence. Cancer Res 2009;69:2685-93.
- Lee PP, Yee C, Savage PA, Fong L, Brockstedt D, Weber JS, et al. Characterization of circulating T cells specific for tumor-associated antigens in melanoma patients. Nat Med 1999;5:677-85.
- 14. Pittet MJ, Speiser DE, Lienard D, Valmore D, Guillaume P, Dutoit V, et al. Expansion and functional maturation of human tumor antigen-specific CD8 + T cells after vaccination with antigenic peptide. Clin Cancer Res 2001;7: 796s-803.
- Hoffmann TK, Donnenberg AD, Finkelstein SD, Donnenberg VS, Friebe-Hoffmann F, Myers EN, et al. Frequencies of tetramer+ T cells specific for the wildtype sequence p53₂₆₄₋₂₇₂ peptide in the circulations of patients with head and neck cancer. Cancer Res 2002;62:3521-9.
- Sahin U, Tureci O, Pfreundschuh M. Serologic identification of human tumor antigens. Curr Opin Immunol 1997;9:709-16.
- 17. Matzinger P. An innate sense of danger. Semin Immunol 1998;10:399-415.
- Szczepanski MJ, Czystowska M, Szajnik M, Harasymczuk M, Boyiadzis M, Kruk-Zagajewska A, et al. Triggering of toll-like receptor 4 expressed on human head and neck squamous cell carcinoma promotes tumor development and protects the tumor from immune attack. Cancer Res 2009;69:3105-13.
- Uematsu S, Akira S. Toll-like receptors and innate immunity. J Mol Med 2006;84: 712-25.
- Hollstein M, Sidransky D, Vogelstein B, Harris C. p53 mutations in human cancers. Science 1991;253:49-53.
- Provinciali M. Immunosenescence and cancer vaccines. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2009;58:1959-67.
- Ferrone S, Whiteside TL. Tumor microenvironment and immune escape. Surg Oncol Clin North Am 2007;16:755-74.
- Ferris RL, Whiteside TL, Ferrone S. Immune escape associated with functional defects in antigen processing machinery in head and neck cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2006;12:3890-5.
- Stickel JS, Weinzieri AO, Hillen N, Drews O, Schuler MM, Hennenlotter J, et al. HLA ligand profile of primary renal cell carcinoma maintained in metastases. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2009;58:1407-17.
- Fearon DT, Locksley RM. The instructive role of innate immunity in the acquired immune response. Science 1996;272:50-4.
- Irving BA, Weiss A. The cytoplasmic domain of the T cell receptor zeta chain is sufficient to couple to receptor-associated signal transduction pathways. Cell 1991;64:891-901.
- Greenwald RJ, Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH. The B7 family revisited. Annu Rev Immunol 2005;23:515-48.
- Kalinski P, Hilkens CM, Wierenga EA, Kapsenberg ML. T-cell priming by type-1 and type-2 polarized dendritic cells: the concept of a third signal. Immunol Today 1999;20:561-7.
- Whiteside TL. Immune suppression in cancer: effects on immune cells, mechanisms and future therapeutic interventions. Semin Cancer Biol 2006;16:3-15.
- Reichert TE, Strauss L, Wagner EM, Gooding W, Whiteside TL. Signaling abnormalities and reduced proliferation of circulating and tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in patients with oral carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2002;8:3137-45.
- Uzzo RG, Clark PE, Rayman P, Bloom T, Rybicki L, Novick AC, et al. Alterations in NFκB activation in T lymphocytes of patients with renal cell carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst 1999;91:718-21.
- Reichert TE, Rabinowich H, Johnson JT, Whiteside TL. Human immune cells in the tumor microenvironment: mechanisms responsible for signaling and functional defects. J Immunother 1998;21:295-306.
- Cavallo F, Offringa R, van der Burg SH, Forni G, Melief CJ. Vaccination for treatment and prevention of cancer in animal models. Adv Immunol 2006;90:175-213.
- Lollini PL, De Giovanni C, Pannellini T, Cavallo F, Forni G, Nanni P. Cancer immunoprevention. Future Oncol 2005;1:57-66.
- Pannellini T, Forni G, Musiani P. Immunobiology of her-2/neu transgenic mice. Breast Dis 2004;20:33-42.
- Parmiani G, De Filippo A, Novellino L, Castelli C. Unique human tumor antigens: immunobiology and use in clinical trials. J Immunol 2007;178:1975-9.
- 37. Finn OJ, Binder RJ, Brickner AG, Butterfield LH, Ferris RL, Kalinski P, et al. Human tumor antigens as targets of immunosurveillance and candidates for cancer vaccines. In: Gires O, Seliger B, editors. Tumor-associated antigens: identification, characterization, and clinical applications. Weinheim (Germany): Wiley-VCH; 2009. p. 23-43.

- Cheever M, Allison JP, Ferris AS, Finn OJ, Hastings BM, Hecht TT, et al. The prioritization of cancer antigens: a National Cancer Institute pilot project for the acceleration of translational research. Clin Cancer Res 2009;15:5323-37.
- Smyth MJ, Dunn GP, Schreiber RD. Cancer immunosurveillance and immunoediting: the roles of immunity in suppressing tumor development and shaping tumor immunogenicity. Adv Immunol 2006;90:1-50.
- Jager E, Karbach J, Gnjatic S, Neumann A, Bender A, Valmori D, et al. Recombinant vaccinia/fowlpox NY-ESO-1 vaccines induce both humoral and cellular NY-ESO-1-specific immune responses in cancer patients. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006;103:14453-8.
- Whiteside TL. The local tumor microenvironment. In: Kaufmann H, Wolchok JD, editors. General principles of tumor immunotherapy: basic and clinical applications of tumor immunology. New York: Springer; 2007. p. 145-67.
- 42. June CH. Adoptive T cell therapy for cancer in the clinic. J Clin Invest 2007;117: 1466-76.
- Bergmann C, Strauss L, Zeidler R, Lang S, Whiteside TL. Expansion of human T regulatory type 1 cells in the microenvironment of COX-2-overexpressing head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer Res 2007;67:8865-73.
- 44. Woo EY, Chu CS, Goletz TJ, Schlienger K, Yeh H, Coukos G, et al. Regulatory CD4 + CD25 + T cells in tumors from patients with early-stage non-small cell lung cancer and late-stage ovarian cancer. Cancer Res 2001;61:4766-72.
- 45. Strauss L, Bergmann C, Szczepanski M, Gooding W, Johnson TJ, Whiteside TL. A unique subset of CD4 + CD25^{high}FOXP3 + T cells secreting IL-10 and TGF-β1 mediates suppression in the tumor microenvironment. Clin Cancer Res 2007;13:4345-54.
- Mandapathil M, Szczepanski MJ, Szajnik M, Ren J, Lenzner DE, Jackson EK, et al. Increased ectonucleotidase expression and activity in Treg of patients with head and neck cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2009;15:6348-57.
- Kryczek I, Banerjee M, Cheng P, Vatan L, Szeliga W, Wei S, et al. Phenotype, distribution, generation, and functional and clinical relevance of Th17 cells in the human tumor microenvironment. Blood 2009;114:1141-9.
- Martinez O, Sica A, Mantovani A, Locati M. Macrophage activation and polarization. Front Biosci 2008;13:453-61.
- Leek RD, Lewis CE, Whitehouse R, Geenall M, Clarke J, Harris AL. Association of macrophage infiltration with angiogenesis and prognosis in invasive breast carcinoma. Cancer Res 1996;56:4625-9.
- Serafini P, Borello I, Bronte V. Myeloid suppressor cells in cancer: recruitment, phenotype, properties, and mechanisms of immune suppression. Semin Cancer Biol 2006;16:53-65.
- Ochoa AC, Zea AH, Hernandez C, Rodríguez PC. Arginase, prostaglandins, and myeloid supressor cells in renal cell carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2007;13:721s-6s.
- Diebold SS. Determination of T-cell fate by dendritic cells. Immunol Cell Biol 2008;86:389-97.
- 53. Gabrilovich DI, Chen HL, Girgis KR, Cunningham HT, Meny GM, Nadaf S, et al. Production of vascular endothelial growth factor by human tumors inhibits the functional maturation of dendritic cells. Nat Med 1996;2:1096-103.
- Shurin GV, Shurin MR, Bykovskaja S, Shogan J, Lotze MT, Barksdale EM. Neuroblastoma-derived gangliosides inhibit dendritic cell generation and function. Cancer Res 2001;61:363-9.
- 55. Reichert TE, Scheuer C, Day R, Wagner W, Whiteside TL. The number of intratumoral dendritic cells and ζ-chain expression in T cells as prognostic and survival biomarkers in patients with oral carcinoma. Cancer 2001;91:2136-47.
- Murphy GF, Radu A, Kaminer M, Berg D. Autologous melanoma vaccine induces inflammatory responses in melanoma metastases: relevance to immunologic regression and immunotherapy. J Invest Dermatol 1993;100(suppl):335S-41.
- Lanier LL. Natural killer cell receptor signaling. Curr Opin Immunol 2003;15: 308-14.
- Chang CC, Campoli M, Ferrone S. Classical and nonclassical HLA class I antigen and NK cell-activating ligand changes in malignant cells: current challenges and future direction. Adv Cancer Res 2005;93:189-234.
- Kelly JM, Darcy PK, Markby JL, Godfrey DI, Takeda K, Yagitab H, et al. Induction of tumor-specific T cell memory by NK cell-mediated tumor rejection. Nat Immunol 2002;3:83-90.
- Coronella JA, Spier C, Welch M, Trevor KT, Stopeck AT, Villar H, et al. Antigendriven oligoclonal expansion of tumor-infiltrating B cells in infiltrating ductal carcinoma of the breast. J Immunol 2002;169:1829-36.
- Denko NC, Fontana LA, Hudson KM, Sutphin PD, Raychaudhuri S, Altman R, et al. Investigating hypoxic tumor physiology through gene expression patterns. Oncogene 2003;22:5907-14.
- Aller MA, Arias JL, Nava MP, Arias J. Posttraumatic inflammation is a complex response based on the pathological expression of the nervous, immune and endocrine function systems. Exp Biol Med 2004;229:170-81.
- 63. Dworacki G, Meidenbauer N, Kuss I, Hoffmann TK, Gooding MS, Lotze M, et al. Decrease ζ chain expression and apoptosis in CD3+ peripheral blood T lymphocytes of patients with melanoma. Clin Cancer Res 2001;7(suppl):947s-57.

- 64. Finke JH, Rayman P, George R, Tannenbaum CS, Kolenko V, Uzzo R, et al. Tumorinduced sensitivity to apoptosis in T cells from patients with renal cell carcinoma: role of nuclear factor kappa B suppression. Clin Cancer Res 2001;7(suppl):940s-6.
- Whiteside TL. Tumor-induced death of immune cells: its mechanisms and consequences. Semin Cancer Biol 2001;12:43-50.
- 66. Kuss I, Schaefer C, Godfrey TE, Ferris RL, Harris J, Gooding W, et al. Recent thymic emigrants and subsets of naïve and memory T cells in the circulation of patients with head and neck cancer. Clin Immunol 2005;116:27-36.
- 67. Kim W-J, Tsukishiro T, Johnson JT, Whiteside TL. Expression of pro- and anti-apoptotic proteins in circulating CD8 + T cells of patients with squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck (SCCHN). Clin Cancer Res 2004;10:5101-10.
- Kim J-W, Ferris RL, Whiteside TL. Chemokine receptor 7 (CCR7) expression and protection of circulating CD8 + T lymphocytes from apoptosis. Clin Cancer Res 2005;11:7901-10.
- Kuss I, Saito T, Johnson JT, Whiteside TL. Clinical significance of decreased ζ chain expression in peripheral blood lymphocytes of patients with head and neck cancer. Clin Cancer Res 1999;5:329-34.
- Hoffmann TK, Dworacki G, Meidenbauer N, Gooding W, Johnson JT, Whiteside TL. Spontaneous apoptosis of circulating T lymphocytes in patients with head and neck cancer and its clinical importance. Clin Cancer Res 2002;8:2553-62.
- Whiteside TL. The role of death receptor ligands in shaping tumor microenvironment. Immunol Invest 2007;36:25-46.
- O'Connell J, O'Sullivan GD, Collins JK, Shanahan F. The Fas counterattack: Fasmediated T cell killing by colon cancer cells expressing Fas ligand. J Exp Med 1996;184:1075-82.
- Whiteside TL. Lymphocyte homeostasis and the antitumor immune response. Exp Rev Clin Immunol 2006;1:369-78.
- 74. Albers AE, Visus C, Tsukishiro T, Ferris RL, Gooding W, Whiteside TL, et al. Alterations in the T-cell receptor variable β gene-restricted profile of CD8 + T lymphocytes in the peripheral circulation of patients with squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck. Clin Cancer Res 2006;12:2394-403.
- 75. Whiteside TL. Immune effector cells in the tumor microenvironment: their role in regulation of tumor progression. In: Yefenof E, editor. Innate and adaptive responses in the tumor microenvironment. New York: Springer; 2008. p. 1-34.
- Vujanovic NL, Nagashima S, Herberman RB, Whiteside TL. Non-secretory apoptotic killing by human natural killer cells. J Immunol 1996;157:1117-26.
- Whiteside TL, Vujanovic NL, Herberman RB. Natural killer cells and tumor therapy. Curr. Topics Microbiol Immunol 1998;230:221-44.
- Hansson M, Asea A, Ericsson U, Hermodsson S, Hellstrand K. Induction of apoptosis in NK cells by monocyte-derived reactive oxygen metabolites. J Immunol 1996;156:42-7.
- Whiteside TL. Apoptosis of immune cells in the tumor microenvironment and peripheral circulation of patients with cancer: implications for immunotherapy. Vaccine 2002;20:A46-51.

- Smyth MF, Godfrey DI. NKT cells and tumor immunity—a double-edged sword. Nat Immunol 2000;1:459-60.
- 81. Gershon RK. A disquisition on suppressor T cells. Transpl Rev 1975;26:170-85.
- Bluestone JA, Abbas AK. Natural versus adaptive regulatory T cells. Nat Rev 2003;3:253-7.
- Bergmann C, Strauss L, Wang Y, Szczepanski MJ, Lang S, Johnson JT, et al. T regulatory type 1 cells (Tr1) in squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck: mechanisms of suppression and expansion in advanced disease. Clin Cancer Res 2008;14:3706-15.
- Curiel TJ, Coukos G, Zou L, Alvarez X, Cheng P, Mottram P, et al. Specific recruitment of regulatory T cells in ovarian carcinoma foster immune privilege and predicts reduced survival. Nat Med 2004;10:942-9.
- Salama P, Phillips M, Grieu P, Morris M, Zeps N, Joseph D, et al. Tumor-infiltrating FOXP3 + T regulatory cells show strong prognostic significance in colorectal cancer. J Clin Oncol 2008;27:186-92.
- Martin-Orozco N, Dong C. The IL-17/IL23 axis of inflammation in cancer: friend or foe? Curr Opin Investig Drugs 2009;10:543-9.
- Voo KS, Wang Y-H, Santori FR, Boggiano C, Yi-H Wang, Arima K, et al. Identification of IL-17-producing FOXP+ regulatory T cells in humans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2009;106:4793-8.
- Munn DH, Mellor AL. Indoleamine 2, 3-dioxygenase and tumor-induced tolerance. J Clin Invest 2007;117:1147-54.
- Dranoff G, Jaffee E, Lazenby A, Golumbek P, Levitsky H, Brose K, et al. Vaccination with irradiated tumor cells engineered to secrete murine granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor stimulates potent, specific, and long-lasting antitumor immunity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993;90:3539-43.
- Filipazzi F, Valenti R, Huber V, Pilla L, Canese P, Iero M, et al. Identification of a new subset of myeloid suppressor cells in peripheral blood of melanoma patients with modulation by a granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulation factor-based antitumor vaccine. J Clin Oncol 2007;25:2546-53.
- Azuma T, Yao S, Zhu G, Flies SJ, Chen L. B7-H1 is a ubiquitous antiapoptotic receptor on cancer cells. Blood 2008;111:3635-43.
- Blank C, Mackensen A. Contribution of the PD-L1/PD-1 pathway to T-cell exhaustion: an update on implications for chronic infections and tumor evasion. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2007;56:739-45.
- Wang W, Lau R, Yu D, Zhu W, Korman A, Weber J. PD1 blockade reverses the suppression on melanoma antigen-specific CTL by CD4 + CD25hi regulatory T cells. Int Immunol 2009;21:1065-77.
- Hirano F, Kaneko K, Tamura H, Dong H, Wang S, Ichikawa M, et al. Blockade of B7-H1 and PD-1 by monoclonal antibodies potentiates cancer therapeutic immunity. Cancer Res 2005;65:1089-96.
- Wang L, Yi T, Kortylewski M, Pardoll DM, Zeng D, Yu H. IL-17 can promote tumor growth through an IL-6-Stat3 signalling pathway. J Exp Med 2009;206:1457-64.
- 96. Finn OJ. Cancer immunology. N Engl J Med 2008;358:2704-15.

Clinical laboratory assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity

Robert G. Hamilton, PhD Baltimore, Md

Clinical laboratory analyses aid in the diagnosis and management of human allergic (IgE-dependent) diseases. Diagnosis of immediate-type hypersensitivity begins with a thorough clinical history and physical examination. Once symptoms compatible with an allergic disorder have been identified, a skin test, blood test, or both for allergen-specific IgE antibodies provide confirmation of sensitization, which strengthens the diagnosis. Skin testing provides a biologically relevant immediate-type hypersensitivity response with resultant wheal-and-flare reactions within 15 minutes of allergen application. Allergen-specific IgE antibody in serum is quantified by using 3 laboratory-based autoanalyzers (ImmunoCAP, Immulite, and HYTEC-288) and novel microarray and lateral-flow immunoassays. Technologic advances in serologic allergen-specific IgE measurements have involved increased automation, with enhanced reproducibility, greater quantification, lower analytic sensitivity, and component-supplemented extract-based allergen use. In vivo provocation tests involving inhalation, ingestion, or injection of allergens serve to clarify discordant history and skin- or bloodbased measures of sensitization. Other diagnostic allergy laboratory analyses include total and free serum IgE measurement, precipitating IgG antibodies specific for organic dusts, mast cell tryptase, and indicator allergen analyses to assess indoor environments to promote patient-targeted allergen avoidance programs. A critique is provided on the predictive utility of serologic measures of specific IgE for food allergy and asthma. Reasons for the lack of clinical utility for food-specific IgG/IgG4 measurements in allergy diagnosis are examined. When the specific IgE measures are inconsistent with the clinical history, they should be confirmed by means of repeat and alternative method analysis. Ultimately, the patient's clinical history remains the principal arbiter that determines the final diagnosis of allergic disease. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S284-96.)

Key words: Diagnosis, skin testing, RAST, IgE antibody, provocation testing

The clinical laboratory plays an increasing role in the diagnosis and management of allergic disorders (immediate or type

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.055

Abbreviations used				
BHR:	Basophil histamine release			
CI:	Chronic urticaria			
CLIA-88:	Federal Clinical Laboratory Improvement Act of 1988			
DBPCFC:	Double-blind, placebo-controlled food challenge			
ISAC:	Immunosorbent Allergen Chip			
PWV:	Polistes species wasp venom			
WHO:	World Health Organization			
YJV:	Yellow jacket venom			

1 hypersensitivity). The clinician begins the diagnostic process with a thorough clinical history and physical examination. Symptoms that suggest a diagnosis of asthma, allergic rhinitis and sinusitis, occupational asthma and allergy, food allergy, drug allergy, or an allergic disease of the skin are matched with suspected relevant allergen exposures. Once the clinician has a high degree of suspicion that the patient has a particular allergic disorder, in vivo (skin and provocation tests) and laboratory-based serologic analyses for IgE antibody are performed to strengthen the likelihood that the chosen allergy diagnosis is correct. A definitive diagnosis of allergic disease then permits a number of therapeutic interventions involving avoidance, pharmacotherapy, immunotherapy, or anti-IgE therapy to be instituted. Management of a patient with allergic disorders can also be facilitated with different laboratory analyses. This chapter examines clinical laboratory tests that aid in the diagnosis and management of patients with a disease associated with type 1 hypersensitivity.

IGE PROPERTIES

The reagin in serum that mediates the immediate-type whealand-flare reaction was identified as IgE in 1967.^{1,2} The properties of human IgE are described in Table I. IgE (approximately 190,000 d) circulates as a monomer at a serum concentration that is highly age dependent. It constitutes approximately 0.0005% of the total serum immunoglobulins in adults.³ Cord blood levels of IgE remain low (<2 kU/L [<4.8 µg/L]) because IgE does not cross the placental barrier in significant amounts. Mean serum IgE levels progressively increase in healthy children up to 10 to 15 years of age and then decrease from the second through eighth decades of life. By 14 years of age, total serum IgE levels of greater than 333 kU/L (800 µg/L) are considered abnormally increased and strongly associated with and suggestive of atopic disorders, such as allergic rhinitis, extrinsic asthma, and atopic dermatitis.^{4,5}

Environmental antigen exposure can occur by means of inhalation, ingestion, or skin and parenteral contact. Once taken up by antigen-presenting cells, processed antigen is presented to helper T cells that secrete a number of cytokines that cause B-cell lymphocytes to proliferate and in some cases produce allergen-specific IgE antibody. IgE binds onto high-affinity $Fc\epsilon$ receptors on the surface of a number of cells, particularly mast cells and basophils, creating a state of "sensitization" within the patient.

From the Allergy and Clinical Immunology Division, Department of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: R. G. Hamilton has declared that he has no conflict of interest.

Received for publication August 3, 2009; revised September 24, 2009; accepted for publication September 30, 2009.

Reprint requests: Robert G. Hamilton, PhD, Room 1A20, Johns Hopkins Asthma and Allergy Center, 5501 Hopkins Bayview Circle, Baltimore, MD 21224. E-mail: rhamilt2@jhmi.edu.
Subsequent allergen exposure causes mast cell surface-bound IgE antibody to be cross-linked, leading to an increase in intracellular calcium levels and the release of both preformed mediators (eg, histamine and proteases) and newly synthesized lipid-derived mediators (eg, leukotrienes and prostaglandins). Allergic symptoms can subsequently occur as a result of mediator-induced physiologic and anatomic changes. The measurement of allergen-specific IgE antibody will thus be a principal focus of this chapter.

ALLERGENS

Several hundred allergenic proteins, (glycoproteins and lipoproteins), are extracted from well-defined (usually biological) sources, including weed, grass, and tree pollens and animal dander, molds, house dust mites, parasites, insect venoms, occupational allergens (eg, natural rubber latex), drugs, and foods.⁶ These allergens elicit IgE antibody production when introduced into an immunocompetent and genetically predisposed host. Individual allergenic proteins can be identified by using IgE antibody–containing human serum in combination with a number of immunochemical assays that separate proteins based on their net charge (isoelectric focusing), size (Western blot analysis), and ability to bind antibody (competitive inhibition immunoassay). A compendium of the known clinically important allergens (together with their scientific names), purified major allergen components, and diagnostic codes is presented elsewhere.⁶

Many important allergenic proteins from dust mites, pollens, animal dander, insects (eg, cockroach and Hymenoptera venoms), molds, and foods have been cloned and sequenced, and recombinant proteins have been expressed during the past decade.^{7,8} This has sparked a debate as to whether native allergens possess any unique advantages over their recombinant counterparts as diagnostic reagents and whether crude allergen mixtures should give way to the use of purified allergens in cocktails to detect IgE antibody in the skin and blood. Allergens extracted from natural sources are known to be heterogeneous, often containing many nonallergenic proteins. Moreover, different natural extracts vary in their allergen composition and potency, and they can be contaminated with allergens from other sources. Purified recombinant allergens are attractive because their availability in pure form simplifies reagent preparation and promotes reproducibility and standardization. However, allergic patients are known to respond differently to combinations of isoallergens that are essentially identical except for minor differences in their primary amino acid composition or substituted side chains. Thus a single recombinant allergen that does not represent all the isoallergen forms of that allergen might not be sufficiently "globally diagnostic" to be able to detect all clinically relevant IgE antibodies of that allergen specificity.

Extract-based reagents for both skin test and IgE antibody serology are here to stay for the foreseeable future because of their more comprehensive coverage of the allergenic repertoire of any particular specificity. However, the future use of certain purified recombinant allergens as diagnostic reagents in both *in vivo* and *in vitro* IgE antibody testing holds promise. A purified recombinant or native principal allergen of a particular specificity, such as Bet v 1 from birch pollen, can be a good indicator allergen for detecting sensitization to that specificity. However, it is not sufficiently comprehensive to replace the birch extract–based diagnostic reagent, especially for evaluation of subjects who produce IgE antibody to less predominant allergens that are present in the birch pollen

extract. Additionally, the allergenic profile of any given specificity of an allergen-containing reagent, as produced by different manufacturers, is expected to vary in its protein composition, allergenic potency, and immunoreactivity, regardless of extensive cross-validation. One generic rule of allergy diagnostics has evolved from this, namely that despite clearance by regulatory agencies, such as the US Food and Drug Administration, each *in vivo* or *in vitro*allergen extract–containing reagent should be expected to detect slightly different populations of IgE antibodies. Thus IgE antibody measurements generated with different skin test– or serum-based IgE antibody assay reagents are expected to produce reasonably clinically equivalent but not identical results.⁶

DIAGNOSTIC ALGORITHM FOR ALLERGIC DISEASE

The diagnosis of allergic disease begins with a thorough clinical history and physical examination.^{9,10} The signs and symptoms associated with the various allergic disorders are extensively discussed in chapters 8-14. Once the history has been collected, one of several primary confirmatory tests for sensitization can be performed to detect allergen-specific IgE in the skin or blood. Because the history is viewed by many as the arbiter of the diagnostic test's performance, a subject with a positive clinical history for allergic disease and a positive skin or blood test result for IgE is considered to have a true-positive result (Table II). Ideally, all patients with a positive allergy history would have a positive allergen-specific IgE test result, and those with a negative history would have a negative allergen-specific IgE antibody test result. However, more realistically, some patients with allergic disease are classified as having false-negative IgE antibody test results, and others with no evident allergic disease are identified as having positive IgE antibody test results that would be considered false-positive results.

In vivo provocation tests are considered secondary-level confirmatory tests that are available when one needs to adjudicate the correctness of discordant clinical history and results from allergen-specific IgE antibody skin or serologic tests.⁹⁻¹¹ However, provocation tests are more difficult to perform in a reproducible manner than skin or blood tests for IgE antibodies, and they place the patient at some risk for a reaction because they involve a direct allergen challenge. Interpretation of their results can also be difficult because they often involve subjective end points that can be altered by observer and patient bias. In certain cases, such as food allergy, the in vivo provocation test (double-blind, placebocontrolled food challenge [DBPCFC]) has become the reference benchmark for identifying type 1 hypersensitivity to foods. The actual in vivo provocation test that is useful in the diagnostic workup of a patient ultimately depends on the nature of the disease process that is being investigated (eg, sting challenge for Hymenoptera venom allergy).

The presence of IgE antibodies is necessary but not sufficient for allergic disease expression. Allergen-specific IgE antibody might be detectable in the patient's skin or blood, and the patient might not have had any evident allergic symptoms after allergen exposure. Some health care workers with a positive immediate-type latex skin test result, IgE anti-natural rubber latex blood test result, or both experience no allergic symptoms when they are exposed to highly allergenic powdered latex examination gloves.¹² The relative strengths and limitations of *in vivo* and *in vitro* diagnostic tests and the principal technical reasons for false-negative and false-positive test results are discussed subsequently.

TABLE I. . Biological and chemical properties of human IgE and IgG antibodies

Property	lgE	lgG1	lgG2	lgG3	lgG4
Heavy (H) chain class	ε	γ1	γ2	γ3	γ4
H chain molecular weight (d)	70,000	50,000	50,000	60,000	50,000
H Chain carbohydrate %	18	3-4	3-4	3-4	3-4
H Chain no. of oligosaccharides	5	1	1	1	1
Light chain type	K and λ	K and λ	K and λ	K and λ	K and λ
Averaged immunoglobulin light chain K/L ratio		2.4	1.1	1.4	8.0
Molecular weight of secreted form (d)	190,000	150,000	150,000	160,000	150,000
H chain domain no.	5	4	4	4	4
Hinge (amino acids)	None	15	12	62	12
Interchain disulfide bonds per monomer	NA	2	4	11	2
pI range, mean (SD)	NA	8.6 (0.4)	7.4 (0.6)	8.3 (0.7)	7.2 (0.8)
Tail Piece	No	No	No	No	No
Allotypes	Em1	G1 m: a(1), x(2), f(3), z(17)	G2 m: n(23)	G3 m: b1(5), c3(6), b5(10),b0(11) b3(13),b4(14) s(15), t(16), g1(21)c5(24), u(26),v(27), g5(28)	G4 m Gm4a(i) Gm4b(i)
Distribution: % intravascular	50	45	45	45	45
Biological half-life (d)	1-5	21-24	21-24	7-8	21-24
Fractional catabolic rate (% intravascular pool catabolized per day)	71	7	7	17	7
Synthetic rate (mg/kg/d)	0.002	33	33	33	33
Total immunoglobulin in adult serum (%)	0.004	45-53	11-15	0.03-0.06	0.015-0.045
Approximate adult range (age 16-60 y) in serum g/L	0-0.0001 nonatopic subjects	5-12	2-6	0.5-1	0.2-1
Functional valency	2	2	2	2	1-2
Transplacental transfer	0	++	+	++	++
Binding to phagocytic cells		++	+	++	+
Binding to basophils and mast Cells	+++	?	?	?	?
Complement activation classical pathway	0 + alternate pathway	++	+	+++	0

NA, not available; pI, isoelectric point.

Modified from Tables I and II in Hamilton RG. Human immunoglobulins. In: O'Gorman MRG, Donnenberg AD, editors. Handbook of human immunology. 2nd ed. Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press; 2008.

DIAGNOSTIC SKIN TESTING

Skin testing is one of 2 primary confirmatory tests for allergenspecific IgE antibody that are used in the diagnosis of human allergic disease. An epicutaneous administration (previously referred to as a prick/puncture) or an intradermal injection can both be used to apply allergen in the form of an extract to the skin.¹³

Epicutaneous skin test

Performance of the epicutaneous skin test involves placing a drop of allergen, often in glycerinated saline, onto the surface of the skin. A variety of single-, dual-, and multiple-point standardized test devices are currently available to introduce the allergen into the epidermis.^{13,14} Excess allergen is then removed with gauze or tissue paper, and any immediate reaction (wheal and erythema) is read at 15 to 20 minutes as it reaches a maximum diameter. Separate test sites need to be spaced sufficiently distant from each other to prevent overlapping of any erythema. Falsepositive results can occur as a result of bleeding or direct skin irritation by some extracts that might contain naturally occurring histamine. Dermographism which is a constitutional whealing tendency in which firm stroking of the skin can cause capillary and arteriolar dilatation and transudation of fluid causing edema, can also lead to a false-positive wheal and erythema and invalidation of the skin test result. False-negative results can occur as a result of prior consumption of antihistamines or other medications. A positive control comprising histamine (1.8 or 10 mg/mL) and a negative control of saline must be applied in parallel with the test allergen extracts to document validity and control for confounding problems associated with antihistamine premedication and dermographism.

Variability of epicutaneous skin test results can occur as a result of several factors.^{13,14} These include the subject's biological responsiveness, the skin tester's skill, the general technique (needle and application method) used to perform the puncture, the reagents (stability, vehicle [eg, 50% glycerol], allergen concentration, and

TABLE II. Predictive v	alue of diagnostic	tests applied to po	opulations without and	with allergic disease
------------------------	--------------------	---------------------	------------------------	-----------------------

8		8	
	Positive allergen-specific IgE test result	Negative allergen-specific IgE test result	Totals
Positive clinical history for allergic disease	True-positive allergic test result (TP)	False-negative allergen-specific IgE antibody test result (FN)	TP + FN
Negative clinical history for allergic disease	False-positive allergen-specific IgE antibody test result (FP)	True-negative test result in nonallergic subject (TN)	FP + TN
Totals	TP + FP	FN + TN	TP + FP + TN + FN

FN, Number of patients with allergic disease misclassified by a negative IgE antibody test result; *FP*, number of patients with no allergic disease misclassified by a positive IgE antibody test result; *TN*, number of patients with no allergic disease correctly identified with a negative IgE antibody test result; *TP*, number of patients with allergic disease correctly identified with a negative IgE antibody test result; *TP*, number of patients with allergic disease correctly identified with a negative IgE antibody test result; *TP*, number of patients with allergic disease correctly identified by a positive IgE antibody test result.

Diagnostic sensitivity of an IgE antibody test: Percentage positivity of an IgE antibody test result in patients with allergic disease = $TP/[TP + FN] \times 100$.

Diagnostic specificity of an IgE antibody test: Percentage negativity of an IgE antibody test result in patients with no allergic disease = $TN/[TN + FP] \times 100$.

Positive predictive value of an IgE antibody test: Percentage of patients with a positive IgE antibody test result who have allergic disease = $TP/[TP + FP] \times 100$. Negative predictive value of an IgE antibody test: Percentage of patients with a negative IgE antibody test result who have no allergic disease = $TN/[TN + FN] \times 100$. Efficiency of an IgE antibody test: Percentage of patients correctly classified as having allergic disease or not having allergic disease = $[TP + TN]/[TP + FP + FN + TN] \times 100$. Modified from Table 2C-3 in Galen RS, Peters T Jr. Analytic goals and clinical relevance of laboratory procedures. In: Tietz NW, editor. Textbook of clinical chemistry. Philadelphia: WB Saunders Co; 1986. p, 395-7.

purity), and the method used to delimit, measure, and report skin reactions. In one study dust mite contamination of dog dander extracts was shown to be the cause of false-positive epicutaneous skin test results in patients sensitized only to house dust mites.¹⁵ The inoculum volume is another variable that can contribute to epicutaneous skin test variation. To examine this, Antico et al¹⁶ performed 16 skin puncture tests (8 in each forearm) on 15 healthy volunteers (9 men and 6 women; age, 64 ± 4 years) using 50% glycerol-saline containing radioactive Tc99m and a 1-mm acrylic copolymer, pyramidal-tipped, Morrow Brown needle (Alkaline Corp, Oakhurst, NJ). They measured a mean 16 nL of inoculum volume delivered to the skin (range, 0.42-82.25 nL) using a gamma camera. This high variability was shown to depend primarily on the characteristics of the subjects' skin and the reagents, whereas the skin tester's skill and technique were considered less significant sources of variability. The study concluded that variation in epicutaneous skin test results can only be reduced to certain limits by the standardization of the skin-testing technique and reagents.

Intradermal skin test

Intracutaneous (intradermal) administration of allergen (0.01-0.05 mL) can be accomplished by using a tuberculin syringe with a 26- to 27-gauge needle. A 2- to 3-mm-diameter bleb can be produced by injecting 0.02 mL. The skin test is then read at 15 to 20 minutes, when the wheal and erythema are considered maximal. A number of scoring schemes that have been used for skin testing are presented in Tables III through V. Subcutaneous injection of allergen can lead to a false-negative intradermal skin test result, whereas a minor change in the extract volume only minimally alters the wheal-and-flare diameters. The allergen concentration and the presence of naturally occurring histamine contamination of undialyzed extracts can markedly influence final intradermal skin test results. Rather than a single-dose injection, a skin test titration can be performed that involves the administration of the same volume (eg, 0.02 mL) of 3- or 10fold serial dilutions of an extract into different sites in the skin. The purpose of skin test titration is to identify the concentration of an extract that produces a defined wheal or erythema diameter (eg, 8-mm wheal). The greater the patient's sensitivity to the allergen extract, the lower the concentration of allergen that is required to induce the predefined wheal or erythema diameter. The intradermal skin test requires approximately 1,000-fold lower concentrations of antigen than the epicutaneous skin test to

produce a same-sized skin reaction.¹⁷ Intradermal testing, when done as in clinical practice with an extract concentration of 1:500 or 1:1,000 versus 1:20 wt/vol for epicutaneous skin testing, is a "bigger dose" by approximately 100- to 1,000-fold because of the differential volumes and concentrations.

Adhesive cellulose tape can be applied over the wheal and erythema that has been previously outlined with a ballpoint pen to obtain a permanent record of the skin reaction. The maximal diameter and midpoint perpendicular diameter of the wheal and erythema are averaged. Alternatively, a midpoint diameter might be interpolated from the skin test titration reference curve in which the allergen dose is plotted against the wheal or erythema diameter. Erythema size is sometimes preferred over wheal size because the slope of the flare's regression line is reportedly steeper.¹⁸ A strong relationship exists between the size of the intradermal erythema and the wheal, which is useful when evaluating reactions in dark skin, on which the erythema can be difficult to assess.

DIAGNOSTIC IMMUNOLOGY LABORATORY TESTS

Although the presence of allergen-specific IgE antibody is necessary but not sufficient for clinically manifested allergic disease, it has become the primary clinical laboratory measurement used in the diagnosis of human allergic disease. Most clinical laboratories offer a number of additional serologic tests that can be useful in selected circumstances for the diagnosis or management of patients with type 1 hypersensitivity. These measurements include total serum IgE, the Hymenoptera venom-specific IgE inhibition test, Hymenoptera venom-specific IgG, mast cell tryptase, eosinophil cationic protein, and precipitins for assessing hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Basophil histamine release (BHR), although rarely offered as a clinical test because of the requirement for fresh blood, can be a useful investigational or research tool to clarify discordant diagnostic test results, and thus it will also be examined in this section.

Allergen-specific IgE antibody

Table VI summarizes the analytes that are most commonly analyzed in the diagnostic immunology laboratory during the workup of an allergic patient. Of these, allergen-specific IgE antibody is the most important analyte in the diagnosis of type 1 hypersensitivity reactions. The Phadebas RAST (Pharmacia Diagnostics [currently Phadia], Uppsala, Sweden) was the first

TABLE III.	Grading	system for	or epicu	itaneous	skin	testing	with
histamine	as a refe	rence*					

Grade or class	Wheal size
0	No discernible wheal
1+	<1/2 Histamine diameter
2+	$\geq \frac{1}{2}$ Histamine and <histamine diameter<="" td=""></histamine>
3+	= size of histamine wheal $\pm 1 \text{ mm}$
4+	>Histamine diameter and $<2 \times$ diameter
5+	$>2 \times$ Histamine control

*Prick/puncture histamine (1.8-10 mg/mL); intradermal histamine (100 µg/mL).

TABLE IV. Grading system for skin testing with wheal and erythema as criteria

Grade or class	Wheal and erythema size					
0	No reaction or reach no different than negative control					
1+	Erythema <21 mm					
2+	Wheal <3 mm and erythema >21 mm					
3+	Wheal >3 mm with surrounding erythema					
4+	Wheal with pseudopods and surrounding erythema					

Extracted from Sheldon J, Lovell R, Mathews K. A manual of clinical allergy. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders Company; 1967.

assay for the detection of allergen-specific IgE antibodies.¹⁹ This early allergen-specific IgE antibody assay has evolved with many technologic advancements into 3 present-day autoanalyzer-based, allergen-specific IgE antibody assays that essentially mimic the RAST's solid-phase chemistry.⁶ The ImmunoCAP by Phadia (Uni-CAP100, ImmunoCAP250) uses a cellulose sponge matrix in the form of a small cap as an allergosorbent on which allergen is covalently coupled. The Immulite System from Siemens (Berlin, Germany) uses a biotinylated allergen that is bound to an avidin solid phase. The HY-TEC-288 system from Hycor/Agilent Technologies (Santa Clara, Calif) uses a cellulose wafer on which allergen is covalently coupled. All 3 systems are performed on autoanalyzers to maximize precision and minimize the turnaround time. They all use nonisotypically labeled anti-human IgE and are calibrated by means of interpolation of response data from a heterologous total serum IgE calibration curve that has been referenced to the World Health Organization (WHO) total IgE serum standard.⁶

Although convergence or harmonization of these technical factors has led to improved intermethod agreement among reported IgE antibody results, specific IgE antibody levels, as measured with different commercial assays, are still not interchangeable or identical. Differences remain in the specificity of the allergen-containing reagents used in the different assays.²⁰ Except for single-component drugs (eg, insulin, penicillin, and protamine) and recombinant or native component allergens, the allergen preparations used in IgE antibody assays remain mixtures of proteins that are prepared from biological extracts that differ in their composition between manufacturers because of several factors. The principal variables include the season in which the raw material is collected, the degree of difficulty in identifying a pure source of material, the presence of morphologically similar raw materials that might cross-contaminate, and differences in the extraction and final processing during allergen reagent production by the assay manufacturers. Fortunately, allergen extracts selected for use in allergosorbents undergo extensive quality control and documentation with isoelectrofocusing, SDS-PAGE, crossed immunoelectrophoresis, and immunoblotting methods.

TABLE V. Alternative skin test grading system for intraderma	I
skin testing only involving wheal and erythema responses	

Grade or class	Wheal size (mm)	Erythema size (mm)
0	<5	<5
+/-	5-10	5-10
1+	5-10	11-20
2+	5-10	21-30
3+	10-15	21-40
4+	>15 with pseudopods	41-50

Extracted from Norman PS. In: Middleton E, Ellis EF, Reed CE, editors. Allergy: principles and practice. 2nd ed. St Louis: Mosby; 1982.

Allergenic potency is assessed by using a soluble antigen inhibition format of the allergen-specific IgE assay. In this assay soluble allergen (typically in an extract) or buffer (sham control) are added to different aliquots of serum before the serum mixture is analyzed in the specific IgE assay. The percentage of inhibition is computed as a semiquantitative estimate of relative allergen potency. There are other issues with stability of allergen extracts during storage: heterogeneity of the human IgE antibody– containing sera used for quality control and different criteria for acceptance of the finished allergen-containing reagent by different manufacturers. Thus allergen-containing reagents from different manufacturers should thus be expected to detect different populations of IgE antibodies for any given allergen specificity.⁶

Several new IgE antibody technologies have emerged to enhance the allergen-specific IgE antibody data that are available to both the clinician and the patient. The microarray chip technology²¹ has been commercialized in the form of the ImmunoCAP Immunosorbent Allergen Chip (ISAC) or Immuno Solid phase Allergen Chip (VBC Genomics-Phadia). It currently has 103 native/recombinant component allergens from 43 allergen sources that are dotted in triplicate onto glass slides. Twenty microliters of serum is pipetted onto the chip, and antibodies specific for the allergens attached to the chip surface bind during a 2-hour incubation period. After a buffer wash, bound IgE is detected with a fluorescently labeled anti-IgE. The chip is read in a fluorometer, and fluorescent signal units are interpolated into ISU or ISAC units as semiquantitative estimates of specific IgE antibody in the original serum. The analytic sensitivity of the ISAC varies as a function of the particular allergen specificity and is generally less than that of the ImmunoCAP system when the same allergens are coupled to sponge allergosorbent. This device has been providing clinical data to clinicians in Europe for several years but is not yet cleared by the US Food and Drug Administration for clinical use in the United States.

The unique clinical utility of the microarray system rests in its ability to identify the patient's IgE antibody cross-reactivity among structurally similar allergens from different biological substances. For instance, Bet v 1 from birch tree pollen has structurally similar homologues in the PR10 family that include allergenic proteins from alder tree pollen (Aln g 1), hazelnut pollen (Cor a 1), apple (Mal d 1), peach (Pru p 1), soybean (Gly m 4), peanut (Ara h 8), celery (Apr g 1), carrot (Dau c 1), and kiwi (Act d 8). A primary sensitivity to Bet v 1 might result in oral allergy symptoms after exposure to any of these other structurally similar (cross-reactive) allergenic molecules. The microarray also can assess cross-reactivity among other allergen families, such as the profilins, the lipid transfer proteins, the calcium-binding proteins, the tropomyosins, and the serum albumin family.⁶

TABLE VI. Analytes	measured	in the	diagnostic	allergy
laboratory				

_				
D '			٠	

Diagnosis
Allergen-specific IgE
Multiallergen-specific IgE screen (adult and pediatric forms)
Individual allergen specificities
Total serum IgE*
Free IgE (in serum of patients receiving omalizumab)
Precipitating antibodies specific for proteins in organic dusts
Tryptase (α and β ; mast cell protease and used as a marker for mast cell-mediated anaphylaxis)
Other tests: Complete blood count and sputum examination for eosinophils and neutrophils
Management
Allergen-specific IgG (Hymenoptera)
Indoor aeroallergen quantitation in surface dust
Der p 1 and 2/Der f 1 and 2 (dust mite, <i>Dermatophagoides</i> species)
Fel d 1 (cat. <i>Felis domesticus</i>)
Can f 1 (dog, <i>Canis familiaris</i>)
Bla g 1/Bla g 2 (cockroach, Blattela germanica)
Mus m 1 (mouse, Mus musculus)
Rat n 1 (rat, <i>Rattus norvegicus</i>)
Cotinine (metabolite of nicotine measured in serum, urine, and sputum
and used as a marker of smoke exposure)
Research analytes
IgE-specific autoantibodies
Eosinophil cationic protein
Mediators [†] , [‡]
Preformed biogenic amine: histamine
Newly formed: leukotriene C ₄ , prostaglandin D ₂
Proteoglycans†
Heparin
Chondroitin sulfate E
Proteases†
Mast cell chymase
Mast cell carboxypeptidase
Cathepsin G
Fibroblast growth factor
Cytokines
IFN-γ
TNF-α
IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, and IL-13‡

*Total serum IgE is the only one of these tests listed that is regulated under the CLIA-88.

†Primarily released from mast cells.

‡Primarily released from basophils.

Knowledge of the extent of IgE cross-reactivity among these structurally similar proteins provides unique information to the allergist as support to the clinical history in the diagnosis and management of the allergic patient.

A second trend in IgE antibody serology is the emergence of a point-of-care IgE assay in which a drop of blood from a finger prick is inserted into the sample well of a lateral-flow cassette. The ImmunoCAP Rapid (Phadia) allows antibody to flow with the fluid front across two nitrocellulose strips that have been impregnated with 5 lines each of extract-based aeroallergens (cat dander, *Dermatophagoides farinae*, *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*, Bermuda grass, short ragweed, oak tree, *Alternaria* species, timothy grass, elm tree, and dog dander). If IgE antibody is bound, it is detected with anti-IgE–colloidal gold that subsequently migrates up the same nitrocellulose strips after the addition of developing solution to the appropriate well. Use of the

ImmunoCAP Rapid in a study of 215 children (1-14 years old) demonstrated effective (88.4% to 97.6%) correct identification of allergic sensitization in children with recurrent wheezing depending on the final color degree considered on the membrane.²² This device has received US Food and Drug Administration clearance and is intended for use by primary care physicians who would then (in theory) refer their IgE-positive patients to an allergist for a comprehensive diagnostic workup. An additional point-of-care testing device for detection of 12 aeroallergen- or 12 food allergen–specific IgE antibodies from a finger-stick specimen is the FastCheck System from DST Diagnostiche & Technologies GmbH (Schwerin, Germany) that is available only in Europe.

Utility of quantitative measures of allergen-specific IgE antibody

The importance of quantitative IgE antibody measurements in blood can be illustrated by the results of a prospective study on food allergy.²³ One hundred children who were referred for food allergy evaluation provided sera that was tested for IgE antibodies to egg, milk, peanut, soy, wheat, and fish by using the Immmuno-CAP System. Diagnosis of food allergy was established in each child based on a history and an oral food challenge. The results of this study demonstrated that greater than 95% of food allergies were correctly identified by using previously established 95% predictive decision criteria with retrospective data.²⁴ An IgE antibody level was identified above which there was a defined probability of reacting to a food challenge. Using the ImmunoCAP, IgE antibody levels of egg (6 kUa/L), milk (32 kUa/L), peanut (15 kUa/L), and fish (20 kUa/L) could predict clinical reactivity (positive food challenge results) with greater than 95% certainty. The authors concluded that the need for oral food challenge could be reduced by about 50% by quantitatively measuring food-specific IgE antibody levels in serum and applying these 95% predictive decision criteria.

Quantitative estimates of serum IgE antibody might also facilitate the management of asthmatic patients who have pet epidermal and dust mite aeroallergens as triggers for their disease. By using specific IgE as a continuous variable, the risk of current wheeze and reduced lung function in children was shown to increase significantly with increasing summed measurements of dust mite-, cat-, and dog-specific IgE antibody.²⁵ These data identified subjects who were not only sensitized but who also could benefit from avoidance through environmental control measures.

Although the ability to quantify the level of select food allergen- and aeroallergen-specific IgE antibody in the blood has shown promise in facilitating the diagnosis and management of allergic disease, one must be careful in interpreting these reported positive, predictive IgE antibody decision points too literally. Using cow's milk-specific IgE as an illustration, Table VII^{23,24,26-32} summarizes 8 published studies that report levels of IgE anti-milk in kUa/L, as measured by using the Phadia ImmunoCAP for positive predictive decision points.^{24,25,27-32} The level of cow's milk-specific IgE antibody that allows one to predict a positive food challenge result with up to 95% confidence varies widely as a function of the age range and disease state of the children studied, the prevalence of cow's milk allergy in the population, the study design with either open or placebo-controlled food challenges, and the statistical method used to derive the predictive decision point. In addition, patient-dependent bias can occur in which IgE anti-cow's milk measurements alone by

TABLE VII. published positive predictive values of milk-specific IgE testing

Study	Population	Age (y)	No.	Prevalence of cows' milk allergy	Study design	Oral milk challenge	Statistical method for predictive decision point	Positive predictive decision point (%)/specific IgE (kUa/L)
Sampson and Ho ²⁴	With food allergy	5.2 (average)	196	49%	Retrospective	DBPCFC	2-by-2 tables	95%: 32 90%: 23
Sampson ²³	With suspected food allergy	3.8 (median)	100	66%	Prospective	DBPCFC	2-by-2 tables	95%: 15
Garcia-Ara et al ²⁷	With suspected cow's milk allergy	0.4 (average)	170	44%	Prospective	Open controlled	2-by-2 tables	95%: 5 90%: 2.5
Garcia-Ara et al ²⁸	With cow's milk allergy	0.4 (average), start	66	100%	Prospective follow-up	Open controlled	2–by-2 tables	95%: 2.7 for age 1.1-1.5 y 95%: 9 for age 1.6-2 y 95%: 24 for age 2.1-3 y 90%: 1.5 for age 1.1-1.5 y 90%: 6 for age 1.6-2 y 90%: 14 for age 2.1-3 y
Celik-Bilgili et al ²⁹	With suspected food allergy	1.1 (median)	501	*	Retrospective	DBPCFC or open	Logistic regression	90%: 88.8
van der Gugten et al ³⁰	With suspected cow's milk allergy??	3.0 (average)	213	44%	Retrospective	DBPCFC	2–by-2 tables logistic regression	95%: 52 90%: 26.8 95%: >100 90%: 66.4
Perry et al ³¹	With food allergy, 77% allergic to >1 food	4.8 (median) at first challenge	391	*	Retrospective	Open	2–by-2 tables	50%: 2
Komata et al ³²	With suspected milk and egg allergy	1.3 (median)	969	*	Cross- sectional	Open (majority)	Logistic regression	95%: 5.8 for age <1 y 95%: 38.6 for age = 1 y 95%: 57.3 for age ≥2 y

means of ImmunoCAP might underestimate by up to 2.4-fold the actual level of specific IgE that is measurable with the 5 milk component allergens (α -lactalbumin, β -lactoglobulin, casein, lactoferrin, and BSA) on individual allergosorbents.²⁶ Given these concerns with the published positive predictive decision points, one must be careful to interpret the serologic levels of IgE antibody within the context of the patient's clinical history.

Finally, the concentration, specific activity (specific/total IgE ratio), affinity (tightness of binding), and clonality (epitope specificity) of the IgE antibody response have all been shown to affect effector cell activation.³³ Higher levels of basophil activation occurred with higher overall concentrations of serum IgE anti–Der p 2, higher Der p 2–specific IgE/total IgE ratios, broader clonality (specificities or number of recognized epitopes), and higher IgE antibody affinities. Future design of serologic assays for IgE antibody will need to more effectively assess these 4 important humoral immune response parameters in the evaluation of patients for allergic disease.³⁴

Performance of IgE antibody assays in the skin and blood

Comparison of the diagnostic performance (Table II) of any 2 *in vivo* tests, serologic tests, or both for allergen-specific IgE from peer-reviewed published data is difficult for several reasons. First, various investigators use different clinical criteria, test criteria, or both to define cases (subjects with disease). Second, study populations might vary widely within their disease category because of differences in the magnitude and frequency of their allergen exposures. Third, IgE antibody assay performance is highly dependent on the criterion that is used to define the positive threshold, which varies among clinical studies, especially for *in vivo* methods.

Table VIII summarizes the relative clinical utility of skin test and serologic assays for the assessment of systemic (venom and drug), food-related, and respiratory-related allergic diseases. Maximal clinical sensitivity is needed for evaluating patients with suspected venom and drug allergies because of the potential for life-threatening systemic reactions. In these cases the graded

	Allergen-specific	Epicutaneous (prick/	Intradermal skin test
	ige antibody	puncture, skin test	
Systemic reactions Venom allergy Drug allergy	Complementary to intradermal skin test	Not sufficient	Preferred
Food allergy	Acceptable	Acceptable	Not needed (false-positive results)
Respiratory allergy	Acceptable	Acceptable	Usually not needed (false-positive results)

TABLE VIII. Relative diagnostic utility of skin test and serologic measures of allergen-specific IgE antibody

intradermal skin test, which errs on the side of false-positivity,^{35,36} is preferred because the epicutaneous skin test is not sufficiently sensitive. By using dialyzed venom that removes irritating amines, the sensitivity of the intradermal venom skin test can be further enhanced.³⁷ When the intradermal skin test results are inconsistent with the clinical history, they should be repeated, and IgE antibody serology should be performed as a complementary test.

For food and respiratory allergy, IgE antibody as detected in the serum by using current autoanalyzer technology and in the skin by using the epicutaneous test are considered equivalent as confirma-tory tests in terms of their sensitivity and accuracy.^{35,38} The clinical use of intradermal testing with a single injection for foods or aeroallergens is contraindicated. Improved screening of patients for allergic disease can be achieved when epicutaneous skin test and serologic measurements of IgE antibody are used together.³⁹ Serologic IgE antibody assay results of greater than 0.35 kUa/L and epicutaneous skin test results larger than 3 to 4 mm have been most effectively correlated with the presence of allergic symptoms that are induced in allergen challenge studies. Serology has the advantage with complex allergen extracts, such as those derived from foods and molds, that it uses allergosorbents that have defined expiration dates and are quality controlled by using panels of human sera from subjects who are known to be clinically allergic to the specific target allergen.⁶ In deciding which confirmatory diagnostic allergy test to use in clinical practice, the allergist needs to consider the test's relative sensitivity, inherent variability, the relationship between IgE antibody levels and disease expression, patient safety and comfort, timeliness, and cost.6,36-41

IgE screening assays

Occasionally patients provide a questionable or negative history for atopic disease or a history from which no one allergen specificity can be pinpointed with a reasonable certainty as the cause of allergic symptoms. The multiallergen IgE antibody screen is a single qualitative serologic assay that evaluates a patient's serum for the presence of IgE antibodies specific for a mixture of approximately 15 principal indoor and outdoor aeroallergens that are believed to account for a large majority of allergic respiratory disease.⁶ A pediatric form of the multiallergen screening test can evaluate common food-specific IgE antibodies (eg, milk, egg, peanut, wheat, and soybean) in addition to IgE specific for common weed, grass, and tree pollens; molds; pet epidermal; and dust mite aeroallergens. A negative multiallergen screen result reduces the probability that IgE antibodies are involved in the patient's clinical problems to less than 5%. In a recent study one version of the pediatric multiallergen screen (Phadiatop, Phadia) correctly identified allergic sensitization in 97.6% of 215 children (ages 1-14 years) with recurrent wheezing.²² These screening assays are possibly most useful in confirming the absence of significant atopic disease in subjects

who are suspected of having an intrinsic or non–IgE-mediated respiratory, cutaneous, or gastrointestinal disease process. Such a test can minimize the need for multiple *in vivo* or serologic allergenspecific IgE measurements in patients with a low clinical probability of atopic disease. The use of this screening test in unselected populations is likely to generate many false-positive results because IgE antibody responses are much more frequent than symptomatic disease.

Total serum IgE

Total serum IgE measurement is currently the only diagnostic allergy test that is regulated in the United States under the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Act of 1988 (CLIA-88). These assays are either nephelometric or 2-site (capture and detection antibody), noncompetitive immunometric (labeled antibody) assays. The analytic sensitivity of the total serum IgE assays is 1 to 2 μ g/L (1 kU/L is equivalent to 2.4 μ g/L IgE). Intermethod agreement of commercially available IgE assays as assessed by using intermethod coefficients of variation are less than 10% for serum IgE levels of greater than 30 kU/L in a proficiency-based study.⁴² Calibration of total serum IgE assays to the WHO IgE International Reference Preparation (WHO 75/502) has enhanced worldwide agreement.

The clinical utility of total serum IgE measurements in the diagnosis of allergic disease has always been limited by its agedependent concentration and the wide overlap in concentrations in serum between atopic and nonatopic populations. The total serum IgE level must therefore be viewed always within the context of its nonatopic age-adjusted reference interval.⁶ With the licensing of anti-IgE (Xolair [omalizumab]; Genentech, Inc, South San Francisco, Calif) therapy in 2003, there has been an increase in total IgE measurements because Xolair dosing requires knowledge of the patient's total serum IgE level. The increased use of Xolair has led to concern that some serum specimens are being analyzed for total serum IgE levels while containing Xolair, which can potentially interfere and reduce the assays' accuracy. In a proficiency survey-based study, total serum IgE levels, as measured by using ImmunoCAP, were shown to be minimally reduced (2.4% to 9.0%) by the presence of 50 to 200 molar excess of omalizumab to the level of serum IgE.43 In contrast, other clinically used total serum assays showed marked reductions from 12.5% to 67.2% (P < .001), and the interference increased in proportion to the total serum IgE level in the serum. Counter to claims in the Xolair package insert, total serum IgE can be accurately measured by using the ImmunoCAP assay in the presence of therapeutic levels of Xolair. Clinical assays to measure free IgE or IgE that is not bound with therapeutically administered anti-IgE are in the developmental stage. Free IgE measurements should help the clinician with a problematic Xolairtreated patient to determine whether the dose of anti-IgE should be escalated to obtain greater clinical efficacy.

Proficiency testing for total and allergen-specific IgE antibody assays

The CLIA-88 requires that all federally licensed clinical laboratories participate in an external proficiency survey. One such diagnostic allergy survey is conducted by the College of American Pathologists.⁴² The survey involves analysis of 5 or 6 challenge sera every 17 weeks (3 cycles per year) for total serum IgE and IgE antibody levels to 5 allergen specificities and a multiallergen screen. Results are impartially collated, and interlaboratory (intramethod) coefficients of variation are computed, critiqued, and then sent to both participating laboratories and credentialing agencies. Except for the occasional nonatopic serum, interlaboratory/intramethod and intermethod coefficients of variation for total serum IgE are routinely excellent at less than 15%.⁴²

Allergen-specific IgE levels historically have been reported by different assays in nonequivalent arbitrary units or classes. Today, the 3 principal assays report allergen-specific IgE levels in more quantitative kUa/L units. Although differences continue to exist in the levels of reported allergen-specific IgE among the various IgE antibody assays, in general, the 3 principal assays correctly identify the IgE-negative (nonsensitized) subjects' sera from sera that are IgE antibody positive (sensitized) for most of the allergen specificities. It is the responsibility of the laboratory to indicate the method they use on their final report to the clinician. It is, however, the responsibility of the referring physician to ensure that the laboratory that performs IgE antibody testing is CLIA-88 certified and that they use a validated assay method and perform successfully on a diagnostic allergy proficiency survey.^{6,44}

Venom competitive inhibition IgE antibody assay

One unique competitive inhibition form of the IgE antibody assay has a specific application to patients with Hymenoptera venom sensitivity. Of the medically important Hymenoptera, structural similarity exists between the vespid and Polistes species wasp allergens phospholipase A1/B (Ves g I and Pol a I) and hyaluronidase (Ves g II and Pol a II), which leads to IgE antibody crossreactivity. A serologic venom inhibition assay is used to determine the most appropriate therapeutic composition of venoms for immunotherapy.⁴⁵ Patients with venom allergy who have a strong skin test response or high level of serum IgE antibody to yellow jacket venom (YJV) and a weak skin reactivity or low level of serum IgE antibody specific for Polistes species wasp venom (PWV) are candidates for this analysis. In the assay a patient's serum that contains YJV- and PWV-specific IgE antibodies is preincubated with soluble YJV (heterologous venom), PWV (homologous venom control), or buffer (no inhibition control). The mixtures are then incubated separately with PWV allergosorbent, and the assay is completed with the final addition of labeled anti-human IgE antibody. The amount of IgE anti-PWV bound to the PWV allergosorbent is measured, and greater than 95% inhibition of IgE anti-PWV binding with the addition of soluble YJV is considered complete cross-inhibition. Sera from 305 patients with Hymenoptera venom allergy with greater than 2 ng/mL of IgE antibody to YJV and PWV were evaluated to determine whether PWV should be included in the venom immunotherapy regimen together with yellow jacket or mixed vespid venom. The venom competitive inhibition assay identified one third (36.4%) of these subjects as having an exclusive YJV sensitivity. These subjects were candidates for exclusion of PWV from their immunotherapy regimen because their IgE anti-PWV was greater than 95% cross-inhibitable with soluble YJV.⁴⁵

Hymenoptera venom-specific lgG

Allergen injections during immunotherapy are known to enhance the production of specific IgG "blocking" antibodies (Table I).⁴⁶ As a general rule, quantitative measurements of allergen-specific IgG (or IgG subclass) antibodies in studies of allergic rhinitis have not correlated well with improvement in clinical symptoms of individual patients receiving immunotherapy. However, clinically successful immunotherapy is almost always accompanied by high serum levels of allergen-specific IgG, particularly of the IgG4 subclass. One proposed application of allergen-specific IgG antibody measurements has been as an aid in documenting effective immunotherapy in patients with Hymenoptera venom sensitivity. In a prospective study Hymenoptera venom-specific IgG antibodies were monitored in the serum of 109 patients with venom allergy to examine whether their levels could provide an indication for the relative risk of a systemic reaction after a sting challenge in patients receiving venom immunotherapy.47 Over a 4-year period, systemic symptoms occurred in 16% of 211 venom sting challenges in the group with less than 3 µg/mL venom-specific IgG antibody. This contrasted with a reaction rate of 1.6% in patients with venom IgG levels of greater than 3 μ g/mL. The highest rate of allergic reactions (26%) occurred among patients who had both a venomspecific IgG antibody level of less than 3 μ g/mL and less than 4 years of venom immunotherapy. The study concluded that quantitative venom-specific IgG antibody levels can be useful for individualizing the dose and frequency of injections to maximize its protective effects. The clinical utility of venom-specific IgG antibody measurements, however, appears to be restricted to the first 4 years of venom immunotherapy.

Food-specific IgG and IgG4 antibodies

Historically, IgG4 reaginic antibodies were believed to be diagnostic because monoclonal anti-human IgG4 could induce BHR from allergic donors cells.⁴⁸ In 1992, this issue was challenged by Lichtenstein et al,49 who showed no histamine release (<10%) was detected from nonatopic donor cells after incubation with a panel of highly specific International Union of Immunological Societies-documented human IgG subclass-specific mAbs. Moreover, 85% of these same cells released to anti-IgE. In contrast, the study confirmed that 75% of atopic donor basophils released greater than 10% of their histamine to 1 or more of the human anti-IgG subclass-specific mAbs and not only of the IgG4 subclass specificity. After a series of elaborate basophil-based lactic acid stripping and add-back experiments, it was shown that atopic subjects can possess basophil IgE receptor-bound IgG anti-IgE-IgE complexes, and cells from these subjects can be triggered by the addition of anti-IgG mAbs that cross-link the IgE receptors through this complex. This provided a rationale for why the presence or levels of IgG or IgG4 antibodies specific for food antigens have never shown a correlation with the diagnostic results of positive DBPCFCs. This also supports the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology Task Force recommendation⁵¹ that food-specific IgG and IgG4 antibody responses are not useful diagnostic tools for assessing allergic disease or planning food-elimination diets. Further work on this issue is needed with modern IgG and IgG4 antibody autoanalyzers with sera from non-IgE-mediated food-sensitive subjects to confirm this recommendation and verify that allergen-specific IgG antibody levels are simply a reflection of the extent of a subject's environmental antigen exposure and not a marker for allergen sensitization.52

Precipitating IgG antibodies (precipitins)

Extrinsic allergic alveolitis, also referred to as hypersensitivity pneumonitis, is an inflammatory reaction in the lung interstitium and terminal bronchioles induced by chronic exposure to antigenic organic dusts (eg, molds and bird droppings). Although the lunglesion histology indicates a cell-mediated pathology, most patients with hypersensitivity pneumonitis have high levels of precipitating IgG antibody to the offending antigens in their blood. 53,54 Some clinical laboratories still perform the double-diffusion (Ouchterlony) assay to detect precipitating antibodies to extracts of organic dusts. This involves inserting a crude antigen extract of the organic material (bird fecal material and mold) into one well and a control and the patient's serum (containing antibody) in 2 other closely spaced wells in a porous agarose gel. If diffusion of the antigen and antibody over 2 to 3 days in a moist chamber produces precipitating antibodies with lines of identity to the control antiserum, this can support the diagnosis of hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Precipitating antibodies, or precipitins, can be detected in the sera of nearly all patients who have active hypersensitivity pneumonitis, but they are also present in the sera of as many as 50% of asymptomatic subjects who have been exposed to the relevant organic dusts.⁵⁴ Immunoassays for IgG antibody to the appropriate organic dust antigens appear to be too sensitive and are viewed as less diagnostically useful. Precipitin assays are performed to organic dusts containing the thermophilic actinomyces (Micropolyspora faeni, Thermoactinomyces vulgaris, and Thermoactinomyces candidus), multiple antigens from Aspergillus species (Aspergillus fumigatus, Aspergillus niger, and Aspergillus flavus), pigeon serum, Aureobasidum pullulans, and fecal particles from parakeets and a variety of exotic household birds (eg, cockatiel and blue Amazon).

Mast cell tryptase

Mediators, which include prestored histamine and newly generated vasoactive mediators, are released from activated mast cells into surrounding soft tissue (Table VI). Mast cell tryptase (molecular weight 134,000 d), which is a serine esterase with 4 subunits, each with an enzymatically active site, is also released from an activated cell. When dissociated from heparin, tryptase rapidly degrades into its monomers and loses enzymatic activity. Human basophils contain 300- to 700-fold less tryptase than lung or skin mast cells, and therefore tryptase in serum is considered a marker of systemic mast cell activation.⁵⁵ The α -tryptase concentration in blood is a measure of the mast cell number, and it is estimated by subtracting β -tryptase levels from the total serum tryptase concentration. In contrast, β -tryptase levels in blood are considered a measure of mast cell activation.

Healthy nondiseased subjects have serum total tryptase levels that range from 1 to 10 ng/mL (average, 5 ng/mL). If baseline total serum tryptase levels exceed 20 ng/mL, systemic mastocytosis should be suspected. Serum β -tryptase levels of less than 1 ng/mL are observed in nondiseased subjects. β -Tryptase levels of greater than 1 ng/mL indicate mast cell activation. Blood samples should be collected from 0.5 to 4 hours after the initiation of a suspected mast cell–mediated systemic reaction for optimal results.^{55,56} Peak β -tryptase levels of greater than 10 ng/mL in a postmortem serum suggest systemic anaphylaxis as one probable cause of death. An insect sting–induced β -tryptase level can peak at greater than 5 ng/mL by 30 to 60 minutes after the sting and then decrease with a biological half-life of approximately 2 hours.⁵⁷ Increased postmortem tryptase levels, however, have been observed in the absence of anaphylaxis,⁵⁸ thus reducing the utility of postmortem tryptase levels in placing the cause of death for some deceased Hymenoptera-sensitive subjects. Tryptase has also been measured in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid, nasal lavage fluid, tears, and skin chamber fluid; however, there are currently no clinical indications for such measurements.

BHR test

The BHR assay has been used to detect the presence of allergen-specific IgE on surface basophils by means of direct challenge or passive sensitization. When used as an alternative confirmatory diagnostic test for allergen-specific IgE antibody, BHR test results have highly correlated with results from skin testing and bronchoprovocation.⁵⁹ In the direct challenge BHR assay, peripheral blood leukocytes are isolated from whole blood by means of dextran sedimentation, washed, and incubated with allergen or anti-human IgE at varying concentrations (eg, 3- to 10-fold dilutions). In the passive sensitization BHR assay, basophils are stripped of their IgE by means of lactic acid elution and then incubated with serum containing IgE antibody and challenged with antigen. In either the direct or passively sensitized BHR assay, mediator release is complete within 30 minutes, and then histamine or leukotriene released into the supernatant is measured. The BHR dose-response curve typically consists of a characteristic bell-shaped curve with a linear ascending portion, which is maximal or peaks at the optimal cross-linking allergen dose, and a descending portion at higher than optimal allergen concentrations. The allergen concentration required to induce 50% histamine release can be used to define the relative sensitivity of the patient's basophils for a given allergen extract. At present, the BHR test is used primarily in research laboratories because of its need for fresh blood. It has been especially useful as an alternative assay for clarifying discrepancies between skin test and serologic IgE antibody test results.

The basophil has been examined as a possible indicator cell for assessing the autoimmune status of patients experiencing a form of chronic urticaria (CU).⁶⁰⁻⁶³ Autoantibodies specific for IgE, FceeR1, or FceRII can be present in 30% to 50% of patients with CU.⁶⁰ One clinical laboratory offers a CU index test in which highly selected donor basophils are incubated with serum from the patient with CU, and released histamine is quantified.⁶² Other investigators dispute the validity of this assay and suggest that a primary basophil abnormality, unknown serologic factors, or both affecting basophils in patients with CU might be more clinically relevant to disease pathogenesis than the presence or level of FceRI/II, IgE-reactive autoantibodies, or both.⁶³

As a measure of basophil activation, flow cytometry has been used to quantify the level of basophil surface markers after exposure to allergen (CD63, CD203c), allergen exposure in the presence of IL-3 (CD63), and exposure to other degranulating stimuli, such as N-formyl-methionyl-leucyl-phenylalanine and ionophores. Although whole blood can be used for these analyses, conditions used to lyse contaminating red blood cells can interfere by directly stimulating basophil activation. Controversy remains as to whether an individual surface marker or the panel of activation markers should be analyzed to reflect basophil mediator release and how well the kinetics of change of each marker actually reflect basophil activation. Details of the BHR assay and flow cytometric detection of basophil activation surface markers are presented elsewhere.⁶⁴

IN VIVO DIAGNOSTIC PROVOCATION TESTING

When discordance occurs between the clinical history and primary diagnostic confirmatory test results, one of several provocation tests might be performed.¹³ Bronchial and nasal provocation challenges are techniques used to identify a relationship between an inhaled substance and a change in the patient's bronchial or nasal physiology. A DBPCFC is used to evaluate patients who have experienced food-induced gastrointestinal reactions (eg, nausea, colic, vomiting, and diarrhea) that can occur within minutes to hours after the consumption of selected foods. Each of these tests will be briefly discussed.

Bronchoprovocation studies involving the use of methacholine are particularly useful in the diagnosis of difficult cases of asthma.⁶⁵ In general, bronchoprovocation involves the administration of either methacholine or histamine by means of a calibrated nebulizer starting at doses of 0.05 to 0.1 mg/mL and doubling the concentration up to 10 to 25 mg/mL. Methacholine is an analog of acetylcholine that directly stimulates bronchial smooth muscle rather than inducing mast cell enzyme and mediator release. Alternatively, allergen extracts can be administered in increasing doses. Allergen, in contrast to methacholine, induces changes in pulmonary function as a direct result of mast cell activation in the lung. The clinical effect of the analyte exposure is monitored with pulmonary function tests after each dose. A positive response is usually defined as the concentration of agonist that results in a decrease in FEV₁ of 20% or more from the preprovocation baseline value, which must be greater than 70% of predicted value for valid interpretation. More extensive details regarding the methods and interpretation of bronchial challenges are presented elsewhere.^{13,65}

Nasal provocation involves the controlled administration of buffer (human serum albumin–saline) or increasing concentrations of allergen into a washed nasal passage. A symptom score is collected (eg, number of sneezes induced) and/or the concentration of mast cell mediators or albumin released into nasal lavage fluids after each concentration of allergen indicates the relative sensitivity of a subject to the allergen in question. N-tosyl-L-arginine methyl ester [TAME] esterase and histamine are commonly monitored in nasal lavage fluid. Nasal airway resistance is a less satisfactory end point because of high intrinsic variation. Details of the procedure and applications can be found elsewhere.⁶⁶

The DBPCFC involves the controlled ingestion of frequently eaten foods that are known to contain potent allergens. These foods typically include cow's milk (caseins, β-lactoglobulin, and α -lactalbumin), chicken egg white (ovalbumin, ovomucoid, and ovotransferrin), cereal grains (wheat, rye, barley, and oats), legumes (peanut, soybean, and white bean), fish, and seafood (shrimp, crabs, lobsters, and oysters). The DBPCFC begins with a strict elimination diet for the suspect foods for 7 to 14 days before the challenge. An equal number of randomly alternating food allergen and placebo challenges, starting with 125 to 500 mg of lyophilized food, are then administered to the patient in a fasting state, doubling the dose every 15 to 60 minutes. Clinical reactivity can be ruled out once 10 g of lyophilized food blinded in masking foods (eg, pudding and chili) or capsules is tolerated. Negative DBPCFC results must then be confirmed with an open feeding challenge under observation to rule out possible false-negative challenge results. Serum levels of food-specific IgE antibody can sometimes be used to exclude the need for a food challenge if the levels are sufficiently high to exceed reported 95% confidence

limits for a positive food challenge result (Table VII).^{23,24} An extensive discussion of the DBPCFC and variables influencing its outcome are presented elsewhere.⁶⁷

INDOOR AEROALLERGEN TESTING

Avoidance by separating the allergic patient from the allergen source is possibly the least expensive and most effective mode of treatment for allergic disease, when it is achievable. Knowledge about the levels of allergen in an environment can support the decision to initiate expensive alterations of their home, school, or workplace to facilitate avoidance of indoor aeroallergens. Some clinical laboratories perform environmental allergen quantification in which an air sample or a surface dust specimen is collected with a vacuum from either the general indoor environment or individual rooms. An inexpensive air-sampling cassette or surface dust collector is attached to a vacuum, and a bulk dust specimen is collected. It is sent to a specially equipped laboratory, where it is processed through a 50-mesh metal sieve to exclude particles larger than 300 µm. Fine dust is then quantitatively extracted (eg, 100 mg per 2 mL of physiologic saline-albumin buffer). Soluble allergens, once extracted, are quantified with mAb-based immunoenzymetric assays or bead-based multiplex assays for dust mite-, pet epidermal-, rodent-, cockroach-, and mold-related indicator allergens. Currently, Der f 1 and 2 and Der p 1 and 2 are allergens that are excreted in fecal particles by dust mites (D farinae and D pteronyssinus). Fel d 1 and Can f 1 are allergens excreted by the sweat glands of the domestic cat (Felis domesticus) and dog (Canis familiaris). Bla g 1/Bla g 2 allergens are released by the German cockroach (Blatella germanica). Mus m 1 and Rat n 1 are allergens excreted into urine by the mouse (*Mus musculus*) and rat (Rattus norvegicus). The level of these indoor allergens serve as "indicators" for environments that are contaminated with higher than desirable levels of allergens for sensitized subjects (especially children with atopic asthma). Indoor evaluation allows allergen-laden environments to be identified and cleaned in an attempt to facilitate avoidance of allergen exposure. Risk levels have been assigned for some of the allergens. Levels of Der p 1 allergen, Der f 1 allergen, or both of greater than 2,000 ng/g fine dust have been associated with an increased risk of allergic symptoms in sensitized subjects, whereas levels of greater than 10,000 ng/g of fine dust have been associated with an increased risk of sensitization. For other allergens, such as cockroach, mouse, and rat allergens, just the presence of detectable allergen can be an indicator of clinically relevant environmental contamination. Further details can be obtained elsewhere.⁶⁸

The kingdom Fungi encompasses yeasts, molds, smuts, and mushrooms, which are plants without leaves, flowers, or roots that reproduce from spores (2-20 μ m in diameter and 1-100 mm in length). Molds lack chlorophyll and vascular tissue and range in form from a single cell to a body mass of branched filamentous hyphae that spread into and feed off of dead organic matter or living organisms. Some molds produce allergen-laden spores that are generally invisible to the naked eye and are used in speciation of the mold by means of microscopic, immunologic, and molecular biological techniques.

Sampling for mold is unnecessary in cases in which visible mold growth or musty odors identify mold infestation. Alternatively, a bulk dust can be distributed on a microbiological culture plate containing media and antibiotics or inoculated with a swab or by being placed in a gravity sampler or a suction impactor. Viable spores are enumerated 24, 48, and 72 hours later by means of macroscopic and microscopic assessment.⁶⁹*Alternaria* and *Aspergillus* species allergens (Alt a 1 and Asp f 1) can be quantified in extracts of surface dust by using mAb-based immunoenzymetric assays; however, their utility is limited to environmental conditions in which molds secrete these allergens. Alternatively, an Environmental Relative Moldiness Index test involves PCR-based DNA analysis for the relative levels of 26 molds associated with water damage and 10 molds not associated with water damage. When levels of these 36 molds were measured by using DNA techniques in dust from 271 homes of asthmatic children, the Environmental Relative Moldiness Index level was more effective than a binary classification of homes as either moldy or nonmoldy based on onsite inspection in predicting the development of respiratory illness (wheeze, rhinitis, or both).⁷⁰

OUTDOOR AEROALLERGEN TESTING

Most major cities across the United States have an aerobiology monitoring station with a collection device on a platform or roof top, typically 1 story off the ground (eg, 13 feet). Ideally it is in an open space distant from trees, which can bias the aeroallergen results. The Rotorod Sampler (Sampling Technologies, St Louis Park, Minn) is one widely used rotating-arm impactor that recovers airborne particles on 2 rapidly moving plastic collector rods.^{71,72} It contains a pair of 1.59-mm-wide plastic rods that extend during rotation on a central arm at defined time intervals (eg, 10-60 seconds every 10 minutes). A thin layer of silicon grease that is coated on the leading edge of the rod (edge in the direction of rotation) impacts particles in the air, and they imbed in the grease. Every 24 hours, the rod is removed from the device, stained, and microscopically evaluated by a qualified technician for the number and types of pollens and mold spores (grains or spores per cubic meter of air sampled for the previous 24-hour period). The efficiency of particle collection on the Rotorod decreases with particle size (eg, 7-µm particle: 10% efficiency to 25-µm particle: 100% efficiency).⁷² Fungal spores are smaller (diameter = 1 to > 100 mm) than pollen grains (diameters = $20-70 \,\mu$ m). Newer devices, such as the Burkard Hirst Trap and Burkard SporeWatch (Burkard Mfg Co. Rickmansworth, Herts, England), are suction impactors that are more effective in detecting mold spores than the rotarod.⁷³ These devices also have the capacity to collect longitudinal samples over a 7-day period. Although pollen and spore counts are commonly transmitted to local weather stations and newspapers for public use, they are somewhat limited in their use because they describe the levels in the air over the previous 24 hours.

CONCLUSION

A number of analytic measurements are used to promote more accurate diagnosis and better management of allergic subjects. The clinician should remember that all *in vivo* and serologic analyses are subject to inherent variation and potential interference. Thus it is prudent to question the validity of any *in vivo* or laboratory test that is inconsistent with a carefully collected clinical history. One should repeat *in vivo* testing on a different day or perform serologic testing with a new blood specimen, a different laboratory, or both. Alternative tests might seem redundant, but they are useful in confirming observations because different methods (eg, skin test and serologic assays) measure different subsets of the IgE antibody response. Most importantly, let the clinical history drive the diagnosis. Maintain a healthy skepticism about diagnostic test results, and verify the quality control and validity of *in vivo* diagnostic reagents used and the performance standards of serologic assays and the laboratories that perform them.

I thank Dr Jelena Bogdanovic and Dr Romi Saini from the Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland, for preparing Table VII and helpful comments after review of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Ishizaka K, Ishizaka T. Physiochemical properties of reaginic antibody. I. Association of reaginic activity with an immunoglobulin other than gamma A or gamma G globulin. J Allergy 1967;37:169-72.
- Johansson SGO, Bennich H. Immunological studies of an atypical (myeloma) immunoglobulin. Immunology 1967;13:381-94.
- Hamilton RG. Human immunoglobulins. In: O'Gorman MRG, Donnenberg AD, editors. Handbook of human immunology. 2nd ed. Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press; 2008. p. 63-106.
- Barbee RA, Halomen M, Lebowitz M, Burrows B. Distribution of IgE in a community population sample: correlation with age, sex and allergen skin test reactivity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1981;68:106-12.
- Wittig HJ, Belloit J, DeFillippi I, Royal G. Age-related serum IgE levels in healthy subjects and in patients with allergic disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1980;66: 305-9.
- Matsson P, Hamilton RG, Esch RE, Kleine-Tebbe J, Reeves JP, Renz H, et-al. Analytical performance characteristics and clinical utility of immunological assays for human immunoglobulin E antibodies of defined allergen specificities. Wayne, Pa: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI); 2009. Approved guideline I/ LA20
- Chapman MD, Smith AM, Vailes LD, Arruda LK, Dhanaraj V, Pomes A. recombinant allergens for diagnosis and therapy of allergic disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;106:409-18.
- Ballmer-Weber BK, Scheurer S, Fritsche P, Enrique E, Cistero-Bahima A, Haase T, et al. Component resolved diagnosis with recombinant allergens in patients with cherry allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;110:167-73.
- Hamilton RG. Assessment of human allergic diseases. In: Rich RR, Fleisher TA, Shearer WT, Schroeder HW, Frew AJ, Weyand CM, editors. Clinical immunology: principles and practice. 3rd ed. London: Elsevier; 2008. p. 1471-84.
- Hamilton RG. Laboratory diagnosis and management of human allergic disease. In: Leung DYM, Sampson HA, Geha RS, Szefler SJ, editors. Pediatric allergy: principles and practice. 2nd ed London: Elsevier; 2009.
- Kurtz MK, Hamilton RG, Adkinson NF Jr. Role and application of provocation in the diagnosis of occupational latex allergy. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 1999;83: 634-9.
- Brown RH, Schauble JA, Hamilton RG. Prevalence of latex allergy in occupationally exposed healthcare workers: identification of sensitized but non-symptomatic latex allergic anesthesiologists. Anesthesiology 1998;89:292-9.
- Damin DA, Peebles RS. In vivo diagnostic allergy testing. In: Detrick B, Hamilton RG, Folds JD, editors. Manual of molecular and clinical laboratory immunology. 7th ed. Washington (DC): American Society for Microbiology Press; 2006. p. 947-54.
- Nelson HS, Lahr J, Buchmeier A, McCormick D. Evaluation of devices for skin prick testing. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1998;101:153-6.
- van der Veen MJ, Mulder M, Witteman AM, van Ree R, Aalberse RC, Jansen HM, et al. False positive skin prick test responses to commercially available dog dander extracts caused by contamination with house dust mite (*Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*) allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1996;98:1028-34.
- Antico A, Lima G, Arisi M, Ostan A, Morrica B. Assay of prick test inoculum volume. II. Average values and individual variability. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2000;85:145-9.
- Belin LG, Norman PS. Diagnostic tests in the skin and serum of workers sensitized to *Bacillus subtilis* enzymes. Clin Allergy 1977;7:55-68.
- Turkeltaub PC, Rastogi SC, Baer H, Anderson MC, Norman PS. A standardized quantitative skin test assay for allergen potency and stability: Studies on the allergen dose-response curve and effect of wheal, erythema and patient selection on assay results. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1982;70:343-52.
- Wide L, Bennich H, Johansson SGO. Diagnosis by an in vitro test for allergen specific IgE antibodies. Lancet 1967;2:1105-9.
- Wood RA, Segall N, Ahlstedt S, Williams PB. Accuracy of IgE antibody laboratory results. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2007;99:34-41.
- Hiller R, Laffer S, Harwanegg C, Huber M. Microarrayed allergen molecules: diagnostic gatekeepers for allergy treatment. FASEB J 2002;16:414-6.

- 22. Diaz-Vazquez C, Torregrosa-Bertet MJ, Carvajal-Urueña I, Cano-Garcinuño A, Fos-Escrivà E, García-Gallego A, et al. Accuracy of ImmunoCAP(R) rapid in the diagnosis of allergic sensitization in children between 1 and 14 years with recurrent wheezing: the IReNE study. Pediatr Allergy Immunol 2009;20:601-9.
- Sampson HA. Utility of food specific IgE concentrations in predicting symptomatic food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;107:891-6.
- Sampson HA, Ho DG. Relationship between food specific IgE concentrations and the risk of positive food challenges in children and adolescents. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997;100:444-51.
- Simpson A, Soderstrom L, Ahlstedt S, Murray CS, Woodcock A, Custovic A. IgE antibody quantification and the probability of wheeze in preschool children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:744-9.
- Bogdanovic J, Skripak JM, Matsui EC, Burkes AW, Wood RA, Hamilton RG. Agreement of total versus component milk specific IgE ImmunoCAP measurements [abstract]. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123(suppl):S33.
- Garcia-Ara C, Boyano-Martinez T, Diaz-Pena JM, Martin-Muñoz F, Reche-Frutos M, Martin-Esteban M. Specific IgE levels in the diagnosis of immediate hypersensitivity to cows' milk protein in the infant. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;107:185-90.
- Garcia-Ara C, Boyano-Martinez T, Diaz-Pena JM, Martin-Muñoz F, Martin-Esteban M. Cow's milk-specific immunoglobulin E levels as predictors of clinical reactivity in the follow-up of the cow's milk allergy infants. Clin Exp Allergy 2004;34:866-70.
- Celik-Bilgili S, Mehl A, Verstege A, Staden U, Nocon M, Beyer K, et al. The predictive value of specific immunoglobulin E levels in serum for the outcome of oral food challenges. Clin Exp Allergy 2005;35:268-73.
- van der Gugten AC, den Otter M, Meijer Y, Pasmans SG, Knulst AC, Hoekstra MO. Usefulness of specific IgE levels in predicting cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:531-3.
- Perry TT, Matsui EC, Conover-Walker MK, Wood RA. The relationship of allergen-specific IgE levels and oral food challenge outcome. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:144-9.
- 32. Komata T, Söderström L, Borres MP, Tachimoto H, Ebisawa M. The predictive relationship of food-specific IgE concentrations to challenge outcomes for egg and milk varies by patient age. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:1272-4.
- Christensen LH, Holm J, Lund G, Riise E, Lund K. Several distinct properties of the IgE repertoire determine effector cell degranulation in response to allergen challenge. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:298-304.
- Hamilton RG, Saito H. IgE antibody concentration, specific activity, clonality, and affinity measures from future diagnostic confirmatory tests. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:305-6.
- Wood RA, Phipatanakul W, Hamilton RG, Eggleston PA. A comparison of prick skin tests, intradermal skin tests and the radioallergosorbent test in the diagnosis of cat allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;103:773-9.
- Golden DBK, Kagey-Sobotka A, Norman PS, Hamilton RG, Lichtenstein LM. Insect sting allergy with negative venom skin tests. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001; 107:897-901.
- Golden DB, Kelly D, Hamilton RG, Wang NY, Kagey-Sobotka A. Dialyzed venom skin tests for identifying yellow jacket-allergic patients not detected using standard venom. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2009;102:47-50.
- Bernstein IL, Li JT, Bernstein DI, Hamilton RG, Spector SL, Tan R, Sicherer S, et al. Allergy diagnostic testing: an updated practice parameter. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2008;100(suppl):S1–S148.
- Rance F, Abbal M, Lauwers-Cances V. Improved screening for peanut allergy by the combined use of skin prick tests and specific IgE assays. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109:1027-33.
- Yunginger JW, Ahlstedt S, Eggleston PA, Homburger HA, Nelson HS, Ownby DR, et al. Quantitative IgE antibody assays in allergic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;105:1077-84.
- McCann WA, Ownby DR. The reproducibility of the allergy skin test scoring and interpretation by board-certified/board eligible allergists. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2002;89:368-71.
- Hamilton RG. Proficiency survey based evaluation of clinical total and allergenspecific IgE assay performance. Arch Pathol Lab Med. In press. 2009.
- Hamilton RG. Accuracy of Food and Drug Administration-cleared IgE antibody assays in the presence of anti-IgE (omalizumab). J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006; 117:759-66.
- 44. Hamilton RG. Responsibility for quality IgE antibody results rests ultimately with the referring physician. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2001;86:353-4.
- Hamilton RG, Wisenauer JA, Golden DB, Valentine MD, Adkinson NF Jr. Selection of Hymenoptera venoms for immunotherapy based on patient's IgE antibody cross-reactivity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1993;92:651-9.
- Lichtenstein LM, Holtzman NA, Burnett LS. A quantitative in vitro study of the chromatographic distribution and immunoglobulin characteristics of human blocking antibody. J Immunol 1968;101:317-21.

- Golden DBK, Lawrence ID, Hamilton RG, Kagey-Sobotka A, Valentine MD, Lichtenstein LM. Clinical correlation of the venom specific IgG antibody level during maintenance venom immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1992;90:386-93.
- Fagan DL, Slaughter CA, Capra JD, Sullivan TJ. Monoclonal antibodies to immunoglobulin G4 induced histamine release from human basophils in vitro. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1982;70:399-404.
- Lichtenstein LM, Kagey-Sobotka A, White JM, Hamilton RG. Anti-human IgG causes basophil histamine release by acting on IgG-IgE complexes bound to IgE receptors. J Immunol 1992;148:3929-36.
- Jefferis R, Reimer CB, Skvaril F, de Lange G, Ling NR, Lowe J, et al. Evaluation of monoclonal antibodies having specificity for human IgG subclasses: results of an IUIS/WHO collaborative study. Immunol Lett 1985;10:223-52.
- Stapel SO, Asero R, Ballmer-Weber BK, Knol EF, Strobel S, Vieths S, et al. Testing for IgG4 against foods is not recommended as a diagnostic tool: EAACI Task Force Report. Allergy 2008;63:793-6.
- Hamilton RG. Relevance of (IgG anti-IgE)-IgE complexes, IgG subclass and modern IgG antibody autoanalyzers in the dying IgG reagin story. Allergy 2009;64:317-8.
- Zacharisen MC, Schuleter DR, Kurup VP, Fink JN. The long-term outcome in acute, subacute and chronic forms of pigeon breeder's disease hypersensitivity pneumonitis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2002;88:175-82.
- Fan LL. Hypersensitivity pneumonitis in children. Curr Opin Pediatr 2002;14: 323-6.
- Duff Hogan A, Schwartz LB. Markers of mast cell degranulation. Methods 1997; 13:43-52.
- 56. Schwartz LB, Sakai K, Bradford TR, Ren S, Zweiman B, Worobec S, et al. The alpha form of human tryptase is the predominant type present in blood at baseline in normal subjects and is elevated in those with systemic mastocytosis. J Clin Invest 1995;96:2702-10.
- Van der Linden PW, Hack CE, Poortman J, Vivie-Kipp YC, Struyvenberg A, van der Zwan JK. Insect sting challenge in 138 patients: relation between clinical severity of anaphylaxis and mast cell activation. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1992;90:110-8.
- Randall B, Butts J, Halsey JF. Elevated postmortem tryptase in the absence of anaphylaxis. J Forensic Sci 1995;40:208-11.
- Levy D, Osler A. Studies on the mechanisms of hypersensitivity phenomena. XIV. Passive sensitization in vitro of human leukocytes to ragweed pollen antigen. J Immunol 1966;97:203-12.
- Kaplan AP, Greaves M. Pathogenesis of chronic urticaria. Clin Exp Allergy 2009; 39:777-87.
- Saini SS. Basophil responsiveness in chronic urticaria. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep 2009;9:286-90.
- Altrich ML, Halsey JF, Altman LC. Comparison of the in vivo autologous skin test with in vitro diagnostic tests for diagnosis of chronic autoimmune urticaria. Allergy Asthma Proc 2009;30:28-34.
- Eckman JA, Hamilton RG, Saini SS. Independent evaluation of a commercial test for "autoimmune" urticaria in normal and chronic urticaria subjects. J Invest Dermatol 2009;129:1584-6.
- 64. Schroeder JT, Saini S. Assay method for measurement of mediator and markers of allergic inflammation. In: Detrick B, Hamilton RG, Folds JD, editors. Manual of molecular and clinical laboratory immunology. 7th ed. Washington (DC): American Society for Microbiology Press; 2006. p. 964-74.
- Cockcroft DW. Bronchial challenge testing. In: Adkinson NF, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed. London: Elsevier; 2009. p. 1295-308.
- Togias A, Corren J, Wagenmann M. Nasal provocation testing. In: Adkinson NF, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed. London: Elsevier; 2009. p. 1281-94.
- Wood RA. Oral food challenge testing. In: Adkinson NF, Bochner BS, Busse WW, Holgate ST, Lemanske RF, Simons FER, editors. Middleton's allergy: principles and practice. 7th ed. London: Elsevier; 2009. p. 1309-18.
- Hamilton RG, Eggleston PA. Environmental allergen analyses. Methods 1997;13: 53-60.
- 69. Vesper S, McKinstry C, Ashley P, Haugland R, Yeatts K, Bradham K, et al. Quantitative PCR analysis of molds in the dust from homes of asthmatic children in North Carolina. J Environ Monit 2007;9:826-30.
- Vesper SJ, McKinstry C, Haugland RA, Iossifova Y, Lemasters G, Levin L, et al. Relative moldiness index as predictor of childhood respiratory illness. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol 2007;17:88-94.
- Solomon WR. Techniques of air sampling. In: Sheldon JM, Lovell RM, Mathews KP, editors. Manual of clinical allergy. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1967.
- Edmonds RL. Collection efficiency of Rotorod samplers for sampling fungal spores in the atmosphere. Plant Dis Reporter 1972;56:704-9.
- Burge HP, Boise JR, Rutherford JA, Solomon WR. Comparative recoveries of airborne fungus spores by viable and non-viable modes of volumetric collection. Mycopathologia 1977;61:27-33.

Laboratory evaluation of primary immunodeficiencies

João B. Oliveira, MD, PhD, and Thomas A. Fleisher, MD Bethesda, Md

Primary immunodeficiencies are congenital disorders caused by defects in different elements of the immune system. Affected patients usually present clinically with recurrent infections, severe infections, or both, as well as autoimmune phenomena that are associated with many of these disorders. Early diagnosis is essential for referral to specialized care centers and the prompt initiation of appropriate therapy. In this article the authors describe a general approach for the investigation of the most common primary immunodeficiencies, outlining the typical clinical symptoms and most appropriate laboratory investigations. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S297-305.)

Key words: Primary immunodeficiency, laboratory assessment, immunologic diagnosis, immunity

The clinical spectrum of characterized primary immunodeficiencies (PID) has expanded significantly over the past 2 decades, and the underlying genetic basis of the majority of primary immunodeficiencies (PIDs) also has been identified. The accurate diagnosis of patients with PIDs is critical for appropriate therapy and also affords the opportunity to provide appropriate genetic counseling to the patient and his or her family. In virtually all cases the clinical symptoms involve increased susceptibility to infection, and early diagnosis and therapy provides the greatest opportunity to prevent significant disease-associated morbidity. In this setting the laboratory serves as the primary source of diagnostic information used to define the immunologic defect. The optimal use of the laboratory for the diagnosis and characterization of PIDs is the focus of this chapter.

EVALUATING SUSPECTED ANTIBODY DEFICIENCY DISORDERS

When to suspect

The majority of patients with primary antibody deficiencies present with recurrent bacterial infections of the sinopulmonary tract, including recurrent otitis media, sinusitis, and pneumonia (Table I).^{1,2} The most commonly isolated organism is *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, but *Haemophilus influenzae* (often untypeable), *Staphylococcus* and *Pseudomonas* species are also seen. Diarrhea affects up to 25% of these patients, often associated with *Giardia lamblia* infection. However, infections with rotavirus,

Reprint requests: Thomas A. Fleisher, MD, Bldg 10 Room 2C306, 10 Center Dr, MSC 1508, Bethesda, MD 20892-1508. E-mail: TFleishe@cc.nih.gov. 0091-6749/\$36.00

Abbreviations used			
ALPS:	Autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome		
APECED:	Autoimmune polyendocrinopathy, candidiasis,		
	ectodermal dystrophy syndrome		
DHR:	Dihydrorhodamine 123		
FOXP3:	Forkhead box protein 3		
HLH:	Hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis		
IFNGR1:	IFN- γ receptor 1 gene		
IFNGR2:	IFN- γ receptor 2 gene		
IL12RB1:	IL-12 receptor β1 gene		
IPEX:	Immunodysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy,		
	X-linked syndrome		
IRAK4:	IL-1 receptor-associated kinase 4		
LAD:	Leukocyte adhesion deficiency		
NEMO:	Nuclear factor κB essential modulator, also called IKK- γ		
NK:	Natural killer		
PID:	Primary immunodeficiency		
SCID:	Severe combined immunodeficiency		
STAT:	Signal transducer and activator of transcription		
TCR:	T-cell receptor		
TLR:	Toll-like receptor		
TREC:	T-cell receptor excision circle		
XLP:	X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome		

enterovirus, *Campylobacter*, *Salmonella*, and *Shigella* species might also be found.¹ In addition, autoimmune manifestations are seen in up to 25% of these patients, with autoimmune hemolytic anemia and autoimmune thrombocytopenia being most commonly observed. Finally, granulomatous disease involving various organs with particular predilection for the lung might also be present, and in some patients this process can result in significant morbidity.¹

PIDs that commonly manifest some degree of hypogammaglobulinemia include selective IgA deficiency, common variable immunodeficiency, and congenital agammaglobulinemias (both X-linked and autosomal recessive inheritance, Table II). Less common causes include agammaglobulinemia with thymoma (Good syndrome) and X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome (XLP).1 X-linked agammaglobulinemia should be suspected in all male patients with recurrent otitis and even a single episode of pneumonia, even if the family history is negative. This condition also might present with neutropenia and sepsis by *Pseudomonas* or *Staphylococcus*.³ Occasionally, the ataxia-telangiectasia syndrome manifests with recurrent infections and upper respiratory tract symptoms associated with IgA deficiency before the onset of overt neurologic signs.⁴ Concomitant bacterial sinopulmonary and opportunistic infections, including low pathogenic mycobacteria, should raise suspicion of a cellular defect that also affects antibody production, such as nuclear factor kB essential modulator (NEMO; also called IKK- γ) or CD40 ligand (CD154) deficiencies.^{5,6} Selected complement deficiency and phagocytic defects might also have a clinical presentation similar to that of antibody deficiency and could be considered for investigation (Table II).

From the Department of Laboratory Medicine, Clinical Center, National Institutes of Health.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: The authors have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication July 6, 2009; revised August 17, 2009; accepted for publication August 18, 2009.

Published by Elsevier, Inc on behalf of the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology

doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.08.043

FABLE I. Common pathogens and infection site	s according to the und	derlying immune defect
---	------------------------	------------------------

Affected immunity arm	Typical site of infection	Common pathogens
B cells	Sinopulmonary tract, GI tract, joints, CNS	Pyogenic bacteria: streptococci, staphylococci, <i>Haemophilus influenzae</i> Enteroviruses: ECHO, polio <i>Mycoplasma</i> species
T cells	Sepsis, lung, GI tract, skin	Viruses: CMV, adenovirus, measles, molluscum Fungi: <i>Candida</i> and <i>Aspergillus</i> species, <i>Pneumocystis jiroveci</i> Pyogenic bacteria Protozoa: <i>Cryptosporidium</i> species
Phagocytes	Skin infections, lymphadenitis, liver, lung, bone, GI tract, gingivitis/periodontitis	Bacteria: staphylococci, Serratia marcescens, Burkholderia cepacia, Klebsiella species, Escherichia coli, Salmonella species, Proteus species Fungi: Candida, Aspergillus, and Nocardia species
Complement	Systemic infections, meningitis	Pyogenic bacteria: streptococci, Haemophilus influenzae, Neisseria species

GI, gastrointestinal; CNS, central nervous system; ECHO, echovirus; CMV, cytomegalovirus.

TABLE II. Differential diagnosis of antibody deficiencies and associated laboratory findings

Primary B-cell disorders

Common variable immunodeficiency: low IgG and IgA levels, variable IgM levels, usually normal B-cell numbers

Selective IgA deficiency: low IgA levels, normal IgG and IgM levels, normal B-cell numbers

Congenital agammaglobulinemia: low IgG, IgA, and IgM levels; undetectable or very low B-cell numbers (<2%)

Specific antibody deficiency: normal IgG, IgA, and IgM levels; normal B-cell numbers; defective antibody response to vaccination

Agammaglobulinemia with thymoma (Good syndrome): low IgG and IgA levels, variable IgM levels, low B-cell numbers

Combined cellular and humoral disorders

Hyper-IgM syndromes: low IgG and IgA levels, normal, low or high IgM levels, normal B-cell numbers

Ectodermal dysplasia with immunodeficiency syndrome (ΝΕΜΟ/ΙκΒα deficiency): variable immunoglobulin levels, normal B-cell numbers

XLP: low IgG and IgA levels, variable IgM levels, typically normal B-cell numbers

Ataxia-telangiectasia syndrome: low IgA levels

Other causes to consider

Drug-induced hypogammaglobulinemia; sickle cell disease with secondary hyposplenism; primary asplenia; immunodeficiency, centromeric instability, facial anomalies syndrome; cystic fibrosis; complement component deficiency; myelodysplasia; chronic lymphocytic leukemia; multiple myeloma; dysmotile cilia syndrome; warts, hypogammaglobulinemia, immunodeficiency and myelokathexis (WHIM) syndrome

Laboratory evaluation

The initial clinical laboratory screening of antibody-mediated immune function can be accomplished by measuring the levels of the major immunoglobulin classes IgG, IgA, IgM, and IgE (Table III). The results must be compared with agematched reference intervals (normal ranges) that are typically provided as 95% CIs. There are no rigid standards regarding the diagnosis of immunoglobulin deficiency, although an IgG value of less than 3 g/L (300 mg/dL) in an adolescent or adult, as well as values clearly below the age-appropriate reference (95% confidence interval) in a child should trigger further evaluation. An additional and readily available test is quantitation of IgG subclass levels. This test is most useful in evaluating an IgA-deficient patient with significant recurrent bacterial infections. However, in most settings, detection of an IgG subclass deficiency still requires documentation of an abnormality in specific antibody production before initiating therapy, making this test of more limited utility. Measurement of specific antibody responses is useful in confirming defective antibody production and is essential when the total immunoglobulin levels are only modestly decreased (or even normal) in the setting of recurrent bacterial infection. The simplest method is evaluation for spontaneous specific antibodies (eg, anti-blood group antibodies [isohemagglutinins]) and antibodies to previous immunizations or infections. The definitive method to evaluate

in vivo antibody production involves immunizing a patient with protein antigens (eg, tetanus toxoid) and polysaccharide antigens (eg, Pneumovax, Merck & Co, Inc, Whitehouse Station, NJ) and assessing preimmunization and 3- to 4-week postimmunization antibody levels. Guidelines for normal responses, which are usually provided by the testing laboratory, typically consist of finding at least a 4-fold increase in antibody levels and/or protective antibody levels after immunization. An alternative method to access the humoral immune response that is specifically useful in patients already receiving immunoglobulin replacement therapy involves vaccination with a neoantigen, such as the bacteriophage Phi X174; however, this is only available in some specialized centers.⁷

Additional testing focuses on determining the presence or absence of B cells by using flow cytometry. This is particularly useful as a marker for congenital forms of agammaglobulinemia because this group of disorders typically is characterized by absent or extremely decreased circulating B-cell numbers based on the underlying defects that block B-cell development.² More recently, characterization of B-cell subsets, particularly directed at memory and immature B cells, has been put forward as a means of further characterizing patients with common variable immuno-deficiency.⁸ Studies that test *in vitro* B-cell signaling and immunoglobulin biosynthesis are generally performed only in research centers.

TABLE III. Evaluation of suspected antibody deficiency

Screening tests
Quantitative immunoglobulins
Specific antibody levels
Circulating specific antibody levels to prior vaccines and blood group antigens (isohemagglutinins)
Pre/postimmunization antibody levels
Protein antigens
Carbohydrate antigens
IgG subclasses
Secondary tests
B-cell immunophenotyping
In vitro functional studies
Tests to exclude rare and secondary causes
Thoracic computed tomography to exclude thymoma (particularly useful if patient is >50 years old with low B-cell numbers)
Intracellular flow cytometry or genetic evaluation for BTK (XLA) or SAP/XIAP (XLP)
Genetic evaluation of NEMO to rule out anhydrotic ectodermal dysplasia with immune deficiency
Fecal α_1 -antitrypsin, urinary protein, serum albumin, absolute lymphocyte count to exclude gastrointestinal or urinary protein loss or lymphatic loss
HIV testing to exclude AIDS
Complement function (CH50, AP50) to exclude complement deficiency
Karyotype to exclude immunodeficiency, centromeric instability, facial anomalies syndrome
Sweat chloride or genetic evaluation to exclude cystic fibrosis
BTK, Bruton tyrosine kinase; XLA, X-linked agammaglobulinemia; SAP/XIAP, SLAM-associated protein/X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis.

TABLE IV. Most common T-cell and combined immunodeficiencies and distinctive features

SCID: failure to thrive, chronic diarrhea, oral thrush, recurrent or severe bacterial, viral and/or fungal infections CD40 and CD40 ligand deficiency: recurrent sinopulmonary and opportunistic infections with low IgG and IgA levels and variable IgM levels Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome: easy bruising, eczema, recurrent otitis media, diarrhea, thrombocytopenia with small platelets DiGeorge syndrome: hypoparathyroidism, cardiac malformations, dysmorphic features, variable T- and B-cell defects Anhydrotic/hypohidrotic ectodermal dysplasia with immunodeficiency (NEMO or IκBα deficiency): recurrent mycobacterial or pyogenic infections, with or without skin, hair, and nail abnormalities; poor fever responses XLP: hypogammaglobulinemia, persistent or fatal EBV infection

Chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis: recurrent oroesophageal and skin Candida species infection

EVALUATING SUSPECTED T-CELL OR COMBINED T- AND B-CELL IMMUNODEFICIENCY DISORDERS When to suspect

Patients affected by severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) or other primary conditions with markedly abnormal T-cell function usually manifest failure to thrive and recurrent infections with opportunistic pathogens, such as *Candida albicans* (thrush), *Pneumocystis jiroveci*, or cytomegalovirus very early in life (Table I).⁹ Other common findings are chronic diarrhea, recurrent bacterial infections affecting multiple sites, and persistent infections despite adequate conventional treatment. SCID is a pediatric emergency because early diagnosis can dramatically improve the clinical outcome. Skin rashes are common, particularly with specific T-cell disorders, including Omenn and Wiskott-Aldrich syndromes.¹⁰ Other severe cellular or combined defects present with varied clinical symptoms, as listed briefly in Table IV.

Laboratory evaluation

Careful analysis of the white blood cell count and differential is of utmost importance when evaluating patients suspected of cellular immunodeficiency disorders. The absolute lymphocyte count must be compared with age-matched control ranges for proper interpretation. Severe lymphopenia in an infant (<3,000/ mm³) is a critical finding that should prompt immediate immunologic evaluation if confirmed on a repeat test. The caveat in using low T-cell number during infancy as the screen to detect defects in T-cell development is that this would not identify patients with Omenn syndrome. In this disorder normal or increased T-cell numbers are typically found in the face of profound cellular immunodeficiency caused by an oligoclonal expansion of T cells.¹⁰ In addition, circulating T cells might also be seen in the face of a severe cellular immune defect as a result of maternal T-cell engraftment. The maternal T cells will consist of primarily memory CD45RO⁺ cells (compared with naive CD45RA⁺ T cells found in a healthy infant) that do not provide host protection.¹¹ Finally, transfusion of nonirradiated blood products in the setting of a severe cellular immune defect will result in circulating donor T cells that can produce graft-versus-host disease, a potentially fatal process. This scenario emphasizes the need to irradiate any blood product used in an infant with a suspected T-cell deficiency.

HIV infection has to be ruled out in all patients with symptoms of cellular immunodeficiency, and this typically requires testing for the presence of virus (ie, HIV viral load assay) rather than serologic testing for anti-HIV antibody (Table V).

After T-cell screening tests, the next step would be a directed assessment of cellular immunity (Table V). This includes immunophenotyping of T cells by means of flow cytometry together with *in vitro* functional testing (eg, proliferation and cytokine production assays).¹² The immunophenotyping for a patient suspected of having SCID not only helps to establish the diagnosis, but it can also point to the potential underlying genetic defect (Table VI).¹² It is important to carefully review the percentage and absolute numbers for all lymphocyte

TABLE V	. Evaluation	of suspected	T-cell and	combined	immunodeficiency
---------	--------------	--------------	------------	----------	------------------

Screening tests
HIV testing
Lymphocyte immunophenotyping
Delayed-type hypersensitivity skin testing
Secondary tests
T-cell proliferation (mitogens, alloantigens, recall antigens)
T-cell cytokine production
Flow cytometric evaluation of surface or intracellular proteins, such as CD40 ligand (CD154 on activated T cells), IL-2 receptor γ chain (CD132), MHC
class I and II, IL-7 receptor α chain (CD127), CD3 chains, WASP
Enzyme assays: adenosine deaminase, PNP
FISH for 22q11 deletion
TREC numbers
TCR repertoire analysis
Mutation analysis

WASP, Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein; PNP, purine nucleoside phosphorylase; FISH, Fluorescence in situ hybridization; TREC, T-cell receptor excision circle.

subsets, comparing them with age-appropriate reference ranges. Typically, defects in cytokine signaling molecules result in a $T^-B^+NK^-$ phenotype, whereas mutations in DNA-editing proteins required for T- and B-cell receptor expression are associated with a TB^-NK^+ phenotype; severe metabolic defects usually are toxic for all lymphocyte types, resulting in a TB^-NK^- phenotype (Table VI).

Other useful tests in special circumstances include fluorescence *in situ* hybridization for the 22q11 microdeletion found in the majority of patients with DiGeorge syndrome and specific enzyme assays to evaluate for adenosine deaminase and purine nucleoside phosphorylase (PNP) deficiencies.¹³ Evaluation for intracellular Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein expression by means of flow cytometry can be performed in selected centers to screen for possible Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome.¹⁴ Direct evaluation of T-cell function, as assessed by the proliferative response to mitogens, recall antigens, and/or alloantigens, is an important part of evaluating cellular immunity. The same sort of culture conditions can also be used to evaluate for cytokine production using the culture supernatant (alternatively, one can evaluate cytoplasmic cytokine expression using flow cytometry).¹⁵

Quantification of T-cell receptor excision circles (TRECs) and evaluation of the T-cell repertoire can be used for additional evaluation of immune status. TRECs are formed during the normal editing of the T-cell receptor (TCR) genes during T-cell differentiation and maturation within the thymus and persist within the cell as extragenomic circular pieces of DNA. TREC copies are diluted over time as the T cells proliferate after antigen encounter. Therefore naive T cells that have recently emigrated from the thymus will present relatively high TREC levels compared with those of aged, antigen-experienced T cells.¹⁶ TREC evaluation (also CD4⁺CD45RA⁺CD31⁺ T cells by flow cytometry) can be used as a diagnostic confirmation of low thymic output that would be found in DiGeorge syndrome or to monitor immune reconstitution after bone marrow transplantation. More recently, the quantification of TRECs on blood derived from the Guthrie card obtained from infants after delivery has been initiated as a neonatal screening tool for SCID (and other significant T-cell defects) in both Wisconsin and Massachusetts.¹⁷ The finding of low TREC levels in neonates should prompt immediate follow-up with immunophenotyping by means of flow cytometry. A recent report from Wisconsin suggests that this test has a very low rate of false-positive or inconclusive results (approximately 0.00009% and 0.0017%, respectively).¹⁸

TABLE VI. Immunophenotypic findings and associated genetic defects in patients with SCID

Phenotype	Pathway affected and genetic defect(s)
$T^{-}B^{+}NK^{-}$	Cytokine signaling: IL-2 receptor y, JAK3
$T^{-}B^{-}NK^{+}$	DNA editing: RAG1/2, Artemis, ligase 4, Cernunnos
T ⁻ B ⁻ NK ⁻	Metabolic defects: adenosine deaminase, AK2
$T^{-}B^{+}NK^{+}$	Cytokine signaling: IL-7 receptor α chain
CD8 ⁺ CD4 ⁻ B ⁺ NK ⁺	Positive selection/signaling: MHC class II, p56lck
CD4 ⁺ CD8 ⁻ B ⁺ NK ⁺	Signaling: ZAP70

JAK3, Janus kinase 3; *RAG*, recombination-activating gene; *AK2*, adenylate kinase 2; *ZAP70*, zeta-chain associated protein kinase, 70 kD.

Analysis of the T-cell repertoire can be useful in specific clinical situations. The T-cell repertoire in circulating T cells from healthy subjects includes expression of the majority of the 24 TCR V β chain families, which can be promptly assessed by flow cytometry.¹⁹ Alternatively, evaluation of TCR V β CDR3 region diversity can be performed by PCR and is commonly referred to as spectratyping. The PCR-amplified product from each of these V β families normally demonstrates a Gaussian distribution of variously sized PCR products, each differing by 3 nucleotides. In settings in which there is an oligoclonal T-cell population, such as is found in patients with Omenn and atypical DiGeorge syndromes, a very limited number of V β families will be represented, with each demonstrating a very distorted (non-Gaussian) distribution.¹⁹

EVALUATING SUSPECTED PHAGOCYTE DYSFUNCTION SYNDROMES When to suspect

The clinical features of neutrophil dysfunction (including neutropenia) usually include recurrent bacterial and fungal infections of the skin, lymph nodes, lung, liver, bone, and, in some cases, the periodontal tissue (Table I).²⁰ The clinical pattern of infection often can help to discriminate the underlying problem. Common phagocyte defects and accompanying laboratory findings are presented in Table VII. Patients with neutropenia and those with leukocyte adhesion deficiency (LAD) tend to have recurrent cellulitis, periodontal disease, otitis media, pneumonia, and rectal or gastrointestinal infections with diminished

TABLE VII. Differential diagnosis of phagocyte defects and associated laboratory findings

Chronic granulomatous disease: defective oxidative burst by means of DHR assay or NBT
Leukocyte adhesion defects
LAD1: low/absent CD18 and CD11 expression by means of flow cytometry; persistent leukocytosis
LAD2: Bombay phenotype; absent CD15 (Sialyl-Lewis X) expression
LAD3: mutation analysis only
Chediak-Higashi syndrome: giant lysosomal inclusion bodies observed on morphologic review of granulocytes (with partial albinism)
Griscelli syndrome type 2: neutropenia without inclusion bodies (with partial albinism)
Severe congenital neutropenia: persistent neutropenia; maturation arrest on bone marrow studies
Cyclic neutropenia: intermittent neutropenia requiring serial measurements
X-linked neutropenia: altered WASP expression by means of flow or mutation analysis
G6PD and MPO deficiency: abnormal functional enzymatic assay
Hyper-IgE syndrome: IgE level >2,000 IU/mL; low T _H 17 cell numbers
Other disorders to be considered
Drug-induced neutropenia; autoimmune/alloimmune neutropenia; hypersplenism; chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis; TCII
deficiency; hyper-IgM syndrome, XLA; Schwachman-Bodian-Diamond syndrome; warts, hypogammaglobulinemia, immunodeficiency and
myelokathexis (WHIM) syndrome
NBT, Nitroblue tetrazolium; WASP, Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein; G6PD, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase; MPO, myeloperoxidase; XLA, X-linked agammaglobulinemia.

TABLE VIII. Evaluation of suspected phagocyte defects

Absolute neutrophil count and morphologic analysis: congenital neutropenia syndromes and Chediak-Higashi syndrome Oxidative burst by means of DHR or NBT assays: chronic granulomatous disease; rarely complete G6PD or MPO deficiency CD18 (also CD11a, CD11b, and CD11c) expression by means of flow cytometry: LAD1 CD15 expression by means of flow cytometry: LAD2 Bombay phenotype: LAD2 Anti-neutrophil antibodies: autoimmune neutropenia Bone marrow biopsy: exclude defective myeloid production in neutropenia syndromes Chemotaxis/phagocytosis assays: limited utility

NBT, Nitroblue tetrazolium; G6PD, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase; MPO, myeloperoxidase.

inflammation and lack of pus formation.²⁰ Although LAD is accompanied by a persistent granulocytosis, there is effectively a tissue neutropenia caused by the underlying adhesion defect that prevents the directed movement of these phagocytic cells to sites of infection. Delayed umbilical cord separation is commonly seen in patients with LAD; however, LAD is very rare, and most infants whose cords persist for up to 1 month are actually healthy. In patients with cyclic neutropenia, there are short periods of fever, mouth ulcers, and infections recurring at intervals of 18 to 21 days in concert with the decreased neutrophil count. Other more common instances of neutropenia include drug-induced and immune-mediated neutropenia.

In contrast, patients with chronic granulomatous disease have significant problems with liver and bone abscesses, as well as pneumonias with selected organisms, including *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Serratia marcescens*, *Burkholderia cepacia*, and *Nocar-dia* and *Aspergillus* species.²¹ Furthermore, they tend to have a lower frequency of *Escherichia coli* and streptococcal species infections compared with patients with neutropenia or LAD.

Finally, patients with hyper-IgE syndrome present with recurrent skin abscesses and cavitary pneumonias caused by *S aureus* and other pyogenic bacteria and demonstrate chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis.²² In addition, they typically demonstrate specific nonimmunologic findings, such as coarse facial features, scoliosis, hyperextensible joints, increased risk for bone fractures, and delayed or failed shedding of primary dentition.²³

Laboratory evaluation

Screening studies directed at the evaluation of neutrophil function should start with a leukocyte count, differential, and morphologic review (Table VIII). The diagnosis of cyclic neutropenia requires multiple absolute neutrophil counts 2 to 3 times a week for at least 4 to 6 weeks.²⁴ A diagnosis of severe congenital neutropenia (Kostmann syndrome) is made with neutrophil counts of less than 0.5×10^9 /L on several occasions.²⁴ Bone marrow analysis is useful to exclude insufficient production because of neoplasia or other causes and to document other abnormalities, such as the maturation arrest typical of Kostmann syndrome.

If neutropenia and morphologic abnormalities are ruled out, the evaluation should be directed at assays that provide functional information about neutrophils. LAD workup involves flow cytometric assessment of the neutrophil adhesion molecules CD11 and CD18, the expression of which is absent or decreased on neutrophils (and other leukocytes) from patients with LAD1.²⁵ CD15 (Sialyl-Lewis X) expression is absent on neutrophils from patients with LAD2.²⁶

The neutrophil oxidative burst pathway can be screened with either the nitroblue tetrazolium tests or a flow cytometric assay (dihydrorhodamine 123 [DHR]), the results of both of which are abnormal in patients with chronic granulomatous disease, but the latter is a more sensitive test.²⁷

The diagnosis of autosomal dominant and sporadic hyper-IgE syndrome has been associated with heterozygous pathogenic mutations in the gene encoding signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) $3.^{28,29}$ A consistent feature in this disorder is a very increased IgE level (>2,000 IU/mL), and more recently, low to absent IL-17–producing T cells (T_H17) have been demonstrated.³⁰

Finally, evaluation of neutrophil-directed movement (chemotaxis) can be performed *in vivo* by using the Rebuck skin window technique, as well as *in vitro* with a Boyden chamber or a soft agar system. Abnormalities of chemotaxis have been observed after use of certain pharmacologic agents, as well as in patients with LAD, Chediak-Higashi syndrome, Pelger-Huet anomaly, and juvenile periodontitis. However, chemotactic tests are difficult to perform, very hard to standardize, and available in only a limited number of laboratories.

EVALUATING SUSPECTED NATURAL KILLER AND CYTOTOXIC T-CELL DEFECTS

When to suspect

Deficiency in natural killer (NK) cell function has been described in a limited number of patients with recurrent herpes virus family infections. Another category of NK and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte defects results in an uncontrolled inflammatory response initiated in association with certain specific infections that produces multiple organ damage (hemophagocytic lympho-histiocytosis [HLH]). One of these disorders is XLP, which is usually asymptomatic until the patient has an EBV infection and then leads to an uncontrolled lymphoproliferative disorder that is often fatal without aggressive treatment.³¹ Importantly, approximately 30% of patients with XLP present with hypogammaglobulinemia without other symptoms. Bone marrow transplantation is the only long-term cure for XLP.³¹

The clinical manifestations of familial HLH are rather nonspecific, requiring a high suspicion index for early diagnosis.³² They include persistent fever, hepatosplenomegaly, neurological symptoms (ataxia and seizures), lymphadenopathy, and skin rashes. Diagnosis mandates an immediate therapeutic response and prompt referral for bone marrow transplantation because this is currently the only curative approach. Disorders caused by defective intracellular vesicle trafficking, such as Chediak-Higashi syndrome and Griscelli syndrome type 2, also commonly manifest with a secondary lymphohistiocytic syndrome.³²

Laboratory evaluation

Testing of NK cell function includes immunophenotyping NK cells by means of flow cytometry and assaying cytotoxicity with standard in vitro assays. Patients with XLP1 will demonstrate absent invariant-chain NK T cells in peripheral blood, as measured by $CD3^+V\alpha 24^+V\beta 11^+$ staining.³¹ Additionally, intracellular flow cytometry can be used to evaluate for expression of SAP (SLAM-associated protein) and XIAP (X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis), the proteins defective in XLP1 and XLP2, respectively.33,34 Absent protein would indicate disease, whereas normal expression could be the result of an abnormal protein that is not distinguished from the normal protein by means of antibody staining. Therefore this screening test would require further investigation directed at cell function when the protein is detected in a patient suspected of having XLP. HLH is commonly associated with cytopenias, including anemia and thrombocytopenia; increased liver function test results; hypofibrinogenemia; and hypertriglyceridemia.³² High ferritin and circulating soluble CD25 levels are also typical and represent laboratory findings used to establish the diagnosis of HLH.³² Low intracellular perforin expression, as determined by flow cytometry, can be used to diagnose HLH2, and decreased surface expression of CD107a (LAMP1, lysosomal-associated membrane protein 1) on NK cells after activation can predict the presence of mutations in MUNC13-4 and syntaxin $11.^{35,36}$

EVALUATING SUSPECTED DEFECTS INVOLVING THE ADAPTIVE-INNATE IMMUNITY INTERFACE IL-12/23–IFN- γ pathways

An emerging concept in the field of PIDs is that monogenic disorders can cause recurrent severe infections involving 1 or a very restricted range of pathogens.³⁷ Recently, patients with severe invasive infections caused by low virulence or environmental Mycobacteria and Salmonella species have been found to harbor defects in genes encoding different components of the IL-12/23–IFN- γ pathway: the IFN- γ receptor 1 gene (*IFNGR1*), the IFN- γ receptor 2 gene (*IFNGR2*), the IL-12 receptor β 1 gene (*IL12RB1*), *IL12B*, and *STAT1*.³⁸ The 2 most prevalent genetic defects among this group involve IL12RB1 and IFNGR1, typically resulting in absent cell-surface protein expression.³⁹ This can be readily assessed by using flow cytometry with monoclonal reagents specific for these 2 proteins.²⁵ In addition, there is an autosomal dominant defect affecting IFNGR1 that results in overexpression of the protein, and this also can be detected with flow cytometry.⁴⁰ Screening for other defects in IFN- γ signaling (abnormalities in IFNGR2 or STAT1) can be done by evaluating monocyte STAT1 phosphorylation (by means of flow cytometry or Western blotting) *ex vivo* in response to IFN- γ .⁴¹ Defects in IL-12 production can be tested by evaluating IL-12 production in response to ex vivo stimulation of mononuclear cells with LPS and IFN-y.

Toll-like receptor and NF-kB signaling defects

Recently, recurrent infections involving S pneumoniae and Staphylococcus species have been associated with defects involving molecules of the Toll-like receptor (TLR) pathway, including IL-1 receptor-associated kinase 4 (IRAK4), MYD88 (myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88), and NEMO.42-44 One of the distinctive features of patients with IRAK4 and MYD88 mutations is the markedly diminished inflammatory response to infection with little or no fever and acute-phase reactants observed.⁴⁵ NEMO deficiency is a more complex X-linked recessive disorder with a wide-ranging clinical phenotype and varied degree of immunologic abnormalities.⁵ Finally, susceptibility to herpes simplex encephalitis has been linked to mutations in the genes encoding the receptor, TLR3, and an accessory protein of the TLR pathway, unc-93 homolog (UNC-93B).^{46,47} Additional defects in TLR function associated with specific clinical phenotypes are likely to be identified and represent an evolving field in clinical immunology. Currently, the evaluation of TLR function is confined to a limited number of centers that usually screen response by stimulating mononuclear cells with various TLR-specific ligands and measuring cytokine production. This can then be followed by direct sequencing of the suspected mutant gene or genes involved in the specific TLR signaling process. Recently, von Bernuth et al⁴⁸ described a simplified assay for the screening of TLR function that is reported to detect functional defects in the signaling process by using whole blood samples. This assay involves stimulation of leukocytes with a series of specific TLR ligands and then evaluating for CD62L shedding from granulocytes by using flow cytometry. In cells with intact TLR signaling pathways, CD62L is promptly shed from the cell surface in contrast to the failure of CD62L shedding in cells from patients with IRAK4 or UNC-93B deficiency. One caveat is that the sample has to be analyzed shortly after obtaining the blood sample to prevent interpretation problems resulting from spontaneous CD62L shedding.

Disorder	Distinctive clinical findings	Key laboratory findings	Gene(s) involved
ALPS	Lymphadenopathy, splenomegaly, autoimmune hemolytic anemia and/or thrombocytopenia, high risk for lymphomas	 ↑ CD3⁺αβ-TCR-αβ⁺CD4⁻CD8⁻ cells, hypergammaglobulinemia, Coomb positive, ↑ plasma IL-10 levels, ↑ serum vitamin B12 levels, ↑ soluble Fas ligand levels 	FAS, FASL, CASP8, CASP10, NRAS
IPEX	Early-life enteritis, dermatitis, autoimmune endocrinopathy (usually type 1 diabetes)	↑ IgE levels, diminished FoxP3 ⁺ CD4 T-cell subpopulation	FOXP3
APECED	Adrenal insufficiency, hypothyroidism, chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis	Organ-specific autoantibodies	AIRE

TABLE IX. Main clinical and laboratory findings of immune dysregulation syndromes and causative genes

FASL, Fas ligand; CASP8, caspase 8; CASP10, caspase-10, NRAS, neuroblastoma RAS viral oncogene homolog; FOXP3, forkhead box protein 3; AIRE, autoimmune regulator.

The identification of this new class of defects has also opened up potentially new therapeutic approaches, including the use of IFN- γ to augment antibiotics in selected patients with recurrent mycobacterial disease. In the case of herpes simplex encephalitis, the findings that patients with UNC-93B and TLR-3 defects have diminished virally induced type 1 interferon production suggests that supplementation of conventional antiviral therapy with IFN- α could be beneficial in terms of decreasing morbidity, but this study has yet to be undertaken.⁴⁹

EVALUATING SUSPECTED COMPLEMENT DISORDERS

When to suspect

The clinical setting in which complement defects should be suspected depends on the site of the defect. Abnormalities in the early components of the classical complement pathway (C1, C4, and C2) typically manifest as systemic lupus erythematosus-like autoimmunity, but recurrent sinopulmonary infections are also seen, especially in C2 deficiency.⁵⁰ Defects in C3 produce a clinical phenotype that is indistinguishable from an antibody defect, although this complement deficiency is markedly less frequent than humoral immunodeficiencies.⁵¹ Defects in the late components of complement producing defects in the generation of the membrane attack complex (C5-C9) present with increased susceptibility to infections with Neisseria species that might not manifest until adolescence or young adulthood.⁵¹ Clinically, these patients manifest neisserial meningitis, sepsis, or gonococcal arthritis. Alternative complement pathway defects, including properdin, factor B and factor D deficiencies also present with severe neisserial and other bacterial infections. Factor H deficiency is associated with atypical (not associated with diarrhea) hemolytic uremic syndrome or glomerulonephritis and also with secondary C3 deficiency that can result in recurrent pyogenic infections.⁵¹ Finally, C1 esterase inhibitor deficiency causes hereditary angioedema, whereas DAF (decay-accelerating factor) and CD59 defects are seen in patients with paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria.51

Laboratory evaluation

The best screening test for defects in the classical complement pathway is the total hemolytic complement activity (CH50) assay, whereas the AH50 assay screens for defects in the alternative complement pathway. Assuming correct handling of the serum sample (complement components are very labile), a classical complement component deficiency will result in virtual absence of hemolysis on CH50 testing in contrast to the markedly decreased but not absent results seen in diseases like systemic lupus erythematosus. A decreased AH50 test result suggests a deficiency in factor B, factor D, or properdin. A decrease in both CH50 and AH50 test results suggests deficiency in a shared complement component (from C3 to C9).

Selected component immunoassays are available in larger laboratories, whereas specific component functional testing is typically only available in a very limited number of specialized complement laboratories.

EVALUATING SUSPECTED IMMUNE DYSREGULATION DISORDERS When to suspect

Under this category are included monogenic autoimmune disorders, such as the autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (ALPS); the immunodysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome (IPEX); and the autoimmune, polyendocrinopathy, candidiasis, ectodermal dystrophy syndrome (APECED; Table IX). Patients with ALPS present early in life with persistent nonmalignant lymphadenopathy and splenomegaly commonly accompanied by immune thrombocytopenia, hemolytic anemia, or both.⁵² Organ-specific or vasculitic-type autoimmunity is rarely seen in patients with ALPS. IPEX is an immunologic emergency and typically presents in the neonatal period with severe watery or bloody diarrhea, skin eczema, and type 1 diabetes.⁵³ An immediate diagnosis is mandatory because these children require aggressive immunosuppression to control the acute symptoms, and bone marrow transplantation is currently the only curative therapy that should be undertaken before islet cells are destroyed, if at all possible. Finally, APECED is characterized by endocrine organ-directed autoimmunity (adrenal insufficiency and hypothyroidism) and chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis.⁵⁴ Patients might also have type 1 diabetes, gonadal failure, pernicious anemia, autoimmune hepatitis, and cutaneous manifestations. This is usually not a life-threatening condition, and immunosuppression is usually not required, with specific therapy directed at the endocrine abnormalities.

Laboratory evaluation

The diagnosis of ALPS currently requires the presence of compatible clinical symptoms and the presence of a characteristic T-cell population on immunophenotyping that expresses CD3 and

 $\alpha\beta$ -TCR but does not express CD4 or CD8 markers, which are referred to as double-negative T cells (Table IX). Determination of this T-cell subpopulation requires the use of antibodies to $\alpha\beta$ -TCR because most double-negative T cells in normal samples are $\gamma \delta$ -TCR⁺ and are not relevant for establishing a diagnosis of ALPS. Normal ranges for $\alpha\beta$ double-negative T cells should be established for each laboratory. At the National Institutes of Health, more than 1% of the total lymphocyte population is considered abnormal in adults. Other supporting features include hypergammaglobulinemia and increased plasma IL-10, vitamin B12, and soluble Fas ligand levels (J.B.O. and T.A.F., unpublished observations).⁵⁵ In addition, for a diagnosis of certainty, one must demonstrate defective lymphocyte apoptosis in vitro or the presence of a mutation on FAS, FASL (FAS ligand), CASP8 (caspase-8), CASP10 (caspase-10), or NRAS (neuroblastoma RAS viral oncogene homolog).⁵⁶⁻⁶¹

Screening for IPEX is based on demonstrating absent or diminished population of forkhead box protein 3 (Foxp3)–expressing CD4 T cells in the peripheral blood, as assessed by intracellular flow cytometry. Another common laboratory finding is a marked increase in IgE levels. The gold standard for diagnosis is the demonstration of mutations on the *FOXP3* gene. However, in approximately 50% of patients with clinical findings compatible with IPEX, no mutation is demonstrated (Troy Torgerson, personal communication). Diagnosis of APECED in the setting of a clinically consistent phenotype currently requires sequencing of the *AIRE* (autoimmune regulator) gene.

CONCLUSION

Laboratory testing serves as the critical approach necessary for evaluating immune function in the setting of a patient with a history of recurrent infections, unusual infections, or both. The appropriate and directed use of immune function testing provides not only critical diagnostic information but also directs decisions regarding the most appropriate therapy. The latter is crucial to limit disease-associated morbidity. The use of the laboratory in evaluating the immune system should not follow a shotgun approach but rather should be a focused evaluation using specific testing in an orderly process based on the clinical history.

REFERENCES

- Yong PF, Chee R, Grimbacher B. Hypogammaglobulinaemia. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:691-713, vii.
- Conley ME, Dobbs AK, Farmer DM, Kilic S, Paris K, Grigoriadou S, et al. Primary B cell immunodeficiencies: comparisons and contrasts. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:199-227.
- Conley ME, Howard V. Clinical findings leading to the diagnosis of X-linked agammaglobulinemia. J Pediatr 2002;141:566-71.
- Ersoy F, Berkel AI, Sanal O, Oktay H. Twenty-year follow-up of 160 patients with ataxia-telangiectasia. Turk J Pediatr 1991;33:205-15.
- Hanson EP, Monaco-Shawver L, Solt LA, Madge LA, Banerjee PP, May MJ, et al. Hypomorphic nuclear factor-kappaB essential modulator mutation database and reconstitution system identifies phenotypic and immunologic diversity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1169-77, e1116.
- Allen RC, Armitage RJ, Conley ME, Rosenblatt H, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, et al. CD40 ligand gene defects responsible for X-linked hyper-IgM syndrome. Science 1993;259:990-3.
- Ochs HD, Buckley RH, Kobayashi RH, Kobayashi AL, Sorensen RU, Douglas SD, et al. Antibody responses to bacteriophage phi X174 in patients with adenosine deaminase deficiency. Blood 1992;80:1163-71.
- Wehr C, Kivioja T, Schmitt C, Ferry B, Witte T, Eren E, et al. The EUROclass trial: defining subgroups in common variable immunodeficiency. Blood 2008;111:77-85.
- 9. Notarangelo LD, Giliani S, Mazza C, Mella P, Savoldi G, Rodriguez-Perez C, et al. Of genes and phenotypes: the immunological and molecular spectrum of combined

immune deficiency. Defects of the gamma(c)-JAK3 signaling pathway as a model. Immunol Rev 2000;178:39-48.

- Villa A, Notarangelo LD, Roifman CM. Omenn syndrome: inflammation in leaky severe combined immunodeficiency. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1082-6.
- Muller SM, Ege M, Pottharst A, Schulz AS, Schwarz K, Friedrich W. Transplacentally acquired maternal T lymphocytes in severe combined immunodeficiency: a study of 121 patients. Blood 2001;98:1847-51.
- Fleisher TA, Oliveira JB. Functional and molecular evaluation of lymphocytes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:227-35.
- Sullivan KE. Chromosome 22q11.2 deletion syndrome: DiGeorge syndrome/velocardiofacial syndrome. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:353-66.
- Kawai S, Minegishi M, Ohashi Y, Sasahara Y, Kumaki S, Konno T, et al. Flow cytometric determination of intracytoplasmic Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein in peripheral blood lymphocyte subpopulations. J Immunol Methods 2002;260:195-205.
- Prussin C, Metcalfe DD. Detection of intracytoplasmic cytokine using flow cytometry and directly conjugated anti-cytokine antibodies. J Immunol Methods 1995;188:117-28.
- Douek, et al. Changes in thymic function with age and during the treament of HIV infection. Nature 1998;396:690-5.
- Chan K, Puck JM. Development of population-based newborn screening for severe combined immunodeficiency. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;115:391-8.
- Routes JM, Grossman WJ, Kumar A, Verbsky J, Brokopp C, Laessig RH, et al. Update of statewide newborn screening program for severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) by T-cell receptor excision circles (TRECs). J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123(suppl):S68.
- Pilch H, Hohn H, Freitag K, Neukirch C, Necker A, Haddad P, et al. Improved assessment of T-cell receptor (TCR) VB repertoire in clinical specimens: combination of TCR-CDR3 spectratyping with flow cytometry-based TCR VB frequency analysis. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 2002;9:257-66.
- Rosenzweig SD, Holland SM. Phagocyte immunodeficiencies and their infections. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;113:620-6.
- Martire B, Rondelli R, Soresina A, Pignata C, Broccoletti T, Finocchi A, et al. Clinical features, long-term follow-up and outcome of a large cohort of patients with chronic granulomatous disease: an Italian multicenter study. Clin Immunol 2008;126:155-64.
- Ozcan E, Notarangelo LD, Geha RS. Primary immune deficiencies with aberrant IgE production. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1054-63.
- Grimbacher B, Holland SM, Puck JM. Hyper-IgE syndromes. Immunol Rev 2005; 203:244-50.
- Boztug K, Welte K, Zeidler C, Klein C. Congenital neutropenia syndromes. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:259-75, vii-viii.
- Oliveira JB, Notarangelo LD, Fleisher TA. Applications of flow cytometry for the study of primary immune deficiencies. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;8:499-509.
- Etzioni A. Leukocyte adhesion deficiencies: molecular basis, clinical findings, and therapeutic options. Adv Exp Med Biol 2007;601:51-60.
- Jirapongsananuruk O, Malech HL, Kuhns DB, Niemela JE, Brown MR, Anderson-Cohen M, et al. Diagnostic paradigm for evaluation of male patients with chronic granulomatous disease, based on the dihydrorhodamine 123 assay. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;111:374-9.
- Holland SM, DeLeo FR, Elloumi HZ, Hsu AP, Uzel G, Brodsky N, et al. STAT3 mutations in the hyper-IgE syndrome. N Engl J Med 2007;357:1608-19.
- Minegishi Y, Saito M, Tsuchiya S, Tsuge I, Takada H, Hara T, et al. Dominant-negative mutations in the DNA-binding domain of STAT3 cause hyper-IgE syndrome. Nature 2007;448:1058-62.
- Milner JD, Brenchley JM, Laurence A, Freeman AF, Hill BJ, Elias KM, et al. Impaired T(H)17 cell differentiation in subjects with autosomal dominant hyper-IgE syndrome. Nature 2008;452:773-6.
- Nichols KE, Ma CS, Cannons JL, Schwartzberg PL, Tangye SG. Molecular and cellular pathogenesis of X-linked lymphoproliferative disease. Immunol Rev 2005;203:180-99.
- Filipovich AH. Hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis and other hemophagocytic disorders. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am 2008;28:293-313, viii.
- Marsh RA, Villanueva J, Zhang K, Snow AL, Su HC, Madden L, et al. A rapid flow cytometric screening test for X-linked lymphoproliferative disease due to XIAP deficiency. Cytometry B Clin Cytom 2009;76:334-44.
- 34. Shinozaki K, Kanegane H, Matsukura H, Sumazaki R, Tsuchida M, Makita M, et al. Activation-dependent T cell expression of the X-linked lymphoproliferative disease gene product SLAM-associated protein and its assessment for patient detection. Int Immunol 2002;14:1215-23.
- 35. Marcenaro S, Gallo F, Martini S, Santoro A, Griffiths GM, Arico M, et al. Analysis of natural killer-cell function in familial hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis (FHL): defective CD107a surface expression heralds Munc13-4 defect and discriminates between genetic subtypes of the disease. Blood 2006;108:2316-23.
- Kogawa K, Lee SM, Villanueva J, Marmer D, Sumegi J, Filipovich AH. Perforin expression in cytotoxic lymphocytes from patients with hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis and their family members. Blood 2002;99:61-6.

- Casanova JL, Fieschi C, Zhang SY, Abel L. Revisiting human primary immunodeficiencies. J Intern Med 2008;264:115-27.
- Al-Muhsen S, Casanova JL. The genetic heterogeneity of mendelian susceptibility to mycobacterial diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1043-52.
- Filipe-Santos O, Bustamante J, Chapgier A, Vogt G, de Beaucoudrey L, Feinberg J, et al. Inborn errors of IL-12/23- and IFN-gamma-mediated immunity: molecular, cellular, and clinical features. Semin Immunol 2006;18:347-61.
- 40. Jouanguy E, Lamhamedi-Cherradi S, Lammas D, Dorman SE, Fondaneche MC, Dupuis S, et al. A human IFNGR1 small deletion hotspot associated with dominant susceptibility to mycobacterial infection. Nat Genet 1999;21:370-8.
- Fleisher TA, Dorman SE, Anderson JA, Vail M, Brown MR, Holland SM. Detection of intracellular phosphorylated STAT-1 by flow cytometry. Clin Immunol 1999;90:425-30.
- 42. von Bernuth H, Picard C, Jin Z, Pankla R, Xiao H, Ku CL, et al. Pyogenic bacterial infections in humans with MyD88 deficiency. Science 2008;321:691-6.
- 43. Picard C, von Bernuth H, Ku CL, Yang K, Puel A, Casanova JL. Inherited human IRAK-4 deficiency: an update. Immunol Res 2007;38:347-52.
- 44. Doffinger R, Smahi A, Bessia C, Geissmann F, Feinberg J, Durandy A, et al. Xlinked anhidrotic ectodermal dysplasia with immunodeficiency is caused by impaired NF-kappaB signaling. Nat Genet 2001;27:277-85.
- von Bernuth H, Puel A, Ku CL, Yang K, Bustamante J, Chang HH, et al. Septicemia without sepsis: inherited disorders of nuclear factor-kappa B-mediated inflammation. Clin Infect Dis 2005;41(suppl 7):S436-9.
- Zhang SY, Jouanguy E, Ugolini S, Smahi A, Elain G, Romero P, et al. TLR3 deficiency in patients with herpes simplex encephalitis. Science 2007;317:1522-7.
- Casrouge A, Zhang SY, Eidenschenk C, Jouanguy E, Puel A, Yang K, et al. Herpes simplex virus encephalitis in human UNC-93B deficiency. Science 2006;314:308-12.
- von Bernuth H, Ku CL, Rodriguez-Gallego C, Zhang S, Garty BZ, Marodi L, et al. A fast procedure for the detection of defects in Toll-like receptor signaling. Pediatrics 2006;118:2498-503.
- Sancho-Shimizu V, Zhang SY, Abel L, Tardieu M, Rozenberg F, Jouanguy E, et al. Genetic susceptibility to herpes simplex virus 1 encephalitis in mice and humans. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;7:495-505.
- Truedsson L, Bengtsson AA, Sturfelt G. Complement deficiencies and systemic lupus erythematosus. Autoimmunity 2007;40:560-6.

- Botto M, Kirschfink M, Macor P, Pickering MC, Wurzner R, Tedesco F. Complement in human diseases: Lessons from complement deficiencies. Mol Immunol 2009;46:2774-83.
- Oliveira JB, Fleisher T. Autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;4:497-503.
- Torgerson TR, Ochs HD. Immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked: forkhead box protein 3 mutations and lack of regulatory T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:744-51.
- Moraes-Vasconcelos D, Costa-Carvalho BT, Torgerson TR, Ochs HD. Primary immune deficiency disorders presenting as autoimmune diseases: IPEX and APECED. J Clin Immunol 2008;28(suppl 1):S11-9.
- Magerus-Chatinet A, et al. FAS-L, IL-10, and double-negative CD4-CD8-TCR alpha/beta+ T cells are reliable markers of autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (ALPS) associated with FAS loss of function. Blood 2009;113: 3027-30.
- Fisher GH, Rosenberg FJ, Straus SE, Dale JK, Middleton LA, Lin AY, et al. Dominant interfering Fas gene mutations impair apoptosis in a human autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome. Cell 1995;81:935-46.
- 57. Bi LL, Pan G, Atkinson TP, Zheng L, Dale JK, Makris C, et al. Dominant inhibition of Fas ligand-mediated apoptosis due to a heterozygous mutation associated with autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (ALPS) Type Ib. BMC Med Genet 2007;8:41.
- Chun HJ, Zheng L, Ahmad M, Wang J, Speirs CK, Siegel RM, et al. Pleiotropic defects in lymphocyte activation caused by caspase-8 mutations lead to human immunodeficiency. Nature 2002;419:395-9.
- Rieux-Laucat F, Le Deist F, Hivroz C, Roberts IA, Debatin KM, Fischer A, et al. Mutations in Fas associated with human lymphoproliferative syndrome and autoimmunity. Science 1995;268:1347-9.
- Holzelova E, Vonarbourg C, Stolzenberg MC, Arkwright PD, Selz F, Prieur AM, et al. Autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome with somatic Fas mutations. N Engl J Med 2004;351:1409-18.
- 61. Wang J, Zheng L, Lobito A, Chan FK, Dale J, Sneller M, et al. Inherited human caspase 10 mutations underlie defective lymphocyte and dendritic cell apoptosis in autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome type II. Cell 1999;98:47-58.

Anthony J. Frew, MD, FRCP Brighton, United Kingdom

Specific immunotherapy (SIT) involves the administration of allergen extracts to achieve clinical tolerance of those allergens that cause symptoms in patients with allergic conditions. Immunotherapy is effective in patients with mild forms of allergic disease and also in those who do not respond well to standard drug therapy. Most SIT is given by means of injection, but there is increasing interest in performing SIT through the sublingual route. SIT remains the treatment of choice for patients with systemic allergic reactions to wasp and bee stings and should be considered as an option in patients with allergic rhinitis, asthma, or both. SIT can modify the course of allergic disease by reducing the risk of new allergic sensitizations and inhibiting the development of clinical asthma in children treated for allergic rhinitis. The precise mechanisms responsible for the beneficial effects of SIT remain a matter of research and debate. An effect on regulatory T cells seems most probable and is associated with switching of allergen-specific B cells toward IgG4 production. Few direct comparisons of SIT and drug therapy have been made. Existing data suggest that the effects of SIT take longer to develop, but once established, SIT achieves long-lasting relief of allergic symptoms, whereas the benefits of drugs only last as long as they are continued. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S306-13.)

Key words: Immunotherapy, immunomodulation, rhinitis, asthma, T cell, B cell, IgE, IgG, sublingual

In allergen specific immunotherapy (SIT) allergen extracts are given to patients with allergic conditions to modify or abolish their symptoms. The process is specific in that SIT targets those allergens identified by the patient and physician as responsible for symptoms. Although the precise mechanisms involved remain uncertain, there is a substantial body of clinical evidence and practice to support the use of SIT. Before deciding to use SIT, the patient's condition needs to be carefully assessed, with particular regard to allergic triggers. In addition, because the course of treatment is lengthy and relatively expensive, there must also be an assessment of the risks and costs compared with those of symptomatic treatment with antihistamines and topical corticosteroids.

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.064

Abbreviations used
EPD: Enzyme-potentiated desensitization
SIT: Specific immunotherapy
SLIT: Sublingual immunotherapy

VIT: Venom immunotherapy

Immunotherapy was first developed at St Mary's Hospital London at the end of the 19th century,¹ and many of the basic principles described by Noon and Freeman remain valid today. However, over the years, SIT has evolved in different ways in different centers and in different countries, leading to varied treatment regimens and distinct philosophic approaches to the therapy. Indeed, much of the early literature on SIT is striking for its clinical empiricism and the lack of the type of objective evidence that would be required if this technique were to be introduced nowadays. Unfortunately, this has allowed critics to level charges of unscientific practice against allergists, even though the same point could be made about a whole range of medical practice. In recent years, clinical trials conducted according to modern principles have confirmed the effectiveness of SIT and have validated several of the alternative regimens that have been tried over the years. However, there is still a range of clinical practice and a variety of strongly held opinion about the best way to perform SIT. In particular, American allergists tend to treat for all sensitivities identified as clinically relevant on skin testing using mixtures of extracts prepared from bulk vials, whereas in Europe patients are normally only treated with a single allergen, which is supplied direct from the manufacturer. Mixed allergen extracts are available and used in some parts of Europe but only as custom mixes from manufacturers. Another difference in clinical practice is that allergen extracts used in the United States are prepared in the allergist's office, whereas those used in Europe are usually supplied by the manufacturer in their final form. European extracts are dialyzed to remove low-molecular-weight components and standardized according to their ability to elicit a wheal. In the United States extracts might not be dialyzed; although ragweed and cat extracts are standardized in terms of major allergen content, most extracts are standardized by their ability to elicit erythema rather than wheal. However, at the end of the day, the basic aims and principles of SIT are similar worldwide: the differences are in the details.

Typically, patients receive a course of injections, starting with a very low dose of allergen and building up gradually until a plateau or maintenance dose is achieved. Maintenance injections are then given at 4- to 6-week intervals for 3 to 5 years. The updosing phase is generally given as a series of weekly injections, but several alternative induction regimens have been tried, some giving several doses on each day and then waiting a week before giving a further series of injections (cluster protocol), whereas others give the whole series of incremental injections in a single day (rush protocol). The main drawback to the rush protocol is the risk of adverse reactions, which are much more common than in conventional or cluster protocols. On the other hand, full

From the Department of Respiratory Medicine, Brighton & Sussex Medical School, Brighton, United Kingdom.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: A. J. Frew is on the Advisory Board for Allergopharma and Stallergenes; gives lectures for MSD, Schering-Plough, and Novartis; gives lectures and is on the Advisory Board for ALK-Abelló, UK; has received research support from Allergy Therapeutics, Ltd, and ARTU biological NV; has provided expert witness testimony on the topic of antihistamine patents; is on the Executive Committee for the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology; and is a Council Member for the British Society for Allergy and Clinical Immunology.

Received for publication August 13, 2009; revised October 11, 2009; accepted for publication October 14, 2009.

Reprint requests: Anthony J. Frew, MD, FRCP, Department of Respiratory Medicine, Brighton General Hospital, Brighton, United Kingdom BN2 3EW. E-mail: anthony. frew@bsuh.nhs.uk.

protection against anaphylaxis induced by Hymenoptera stings can be attained in a few days compared with the 3 months required with the conventional regimen.

MECHANISMS OF IMMUNOTHERAPY

The primary reason for studying the mechanisms of SIT is to seek out the element or elements that are biologically important and hence devise new forms of immunotherapy that might improve efficacy, increase safety margins, shorten treatment courses, or achieve more durable results. Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain the beneficial effects of immunotherapy (Table I). Whether administered by means of injection or sublingually, SIT induces changes in T-cell and antibody responses. The challenge for clinical scientists has been to work out which of the observed changes drive the clinical benefit and which are just epiphenomena. Allergen-specific IgE levels increase temporarily during the initial phase of SIT but fall back to pretreatment levels during maintenance therapy.² The immediate wheal-and-flare response to skin testing usually reduces during the initial phases of SIT, but this effect is relatively small compared with the degree of clinical benefit. In contrast, the late-phase response to skin testing is virtually abolished after successful SIT. Similar patterns are observed for late-phase responses in the nose and airways.³ SIT also induces allergen-specific IgG antibodies, particularly antibodies of the IgG4 subclass. At one time, it was believed that these antibodies might intercept the allergenic particles at the mucosal surface and "block" the allergic response. Current opinion is against this, partly because the increase in IgG levels follows rather than precedes the onset of clinical benefit and partly because many mast cells are on the mucosal surfaces and therefore meet allergen before antibodies can interpose themselves. Moreover, there is a poor correlation between the amount of allergen-specific IgG and clinical protection. In most studies the IgG level correlates better with the dose of allergen that has been given rather than with the degree of protection achieved. That said, there has been a recent resurgence of interest in a possible inhibitory role of specific IgG antibodies in grass pollen immunotherapy.⁴ In particular, the time course of this effect raises the possibility of specific IgG antibodies interfering with IgE-dependent cytokine secretion from mast cells or facilitated antigen presentation to T cells.

SIT also induces changes in allergen-specific T-cell responses. In nasal and skin allergen challenge models, successful SIT is accompanied by a reduction in T-cell and eosinophil recruitment in response to allergen. In parallel, there is a shift in the balance of $T_{H}1$ and $T_{H}2$ cytokine expression in the allergen-challenged site. $T_{\rm H}2$ cytokine expression is not affected, but there is an increased proportion of T cells expressing the $T_{\rm H}1$ cytokines IL-2, IFN- γ , and IL-12.5-7 After venom SIT, there is induction of allergen-specific CD4⁺ regulatory T cells that express CD25, forkhead box protein 3, and IL-10, as well as a shift in T_H1/T_H2 balance.^{8,9} Similar findings have also been reported after SIT with inhalant allergens.¹⁰ IL-10 has a complex series of actions on the immune response, including downregulation of T cells and induction of allergen-specific IgG4 antibodies, which probably explains the IgG4 response to SIT. If the IL-10 effect on T cells is what matters, then the IgG4 response should perhaps be viewed as a surrogate marker of IL-10 induction rather than the beneficial mechanism of SIT.¹¹ Overall, it is clear that SIT has a modulatory effect on allergen-specific T cells, and it seems that this is why

TABLE I. Possible mechanisms of immunotherapy

Reduction in specific IgE levels (long-term)	
Induction of IgG (blocking) antibodies	
Reduced recruitment of effector cells	
Altered T-cell cytokine balance (shift to T _H 1 from T _H 2)	
T-cell anergy	
Induction of regulatory T cells	

clinical and late-phase responses are attenuated without suppression of allergen-specific antibody levels or immediate allergic responses.

CLINICAL INDICATIONS SIT for venom hypersensitivity

Anaphylaxis to Hymenoptera venom is relatively rare but can be fatal. Venom-specific IgE antibodies are found in 30% to 40% of all adults for a few months after a sting, but these usually disappear in a few months. This response is related to the total serum IgE level and the patient's IgE response to inhalant allergens. Some unlucky subjects react more vigorously with high concentrations of venom-specific antibodies, which can persist for many years without further exposure to stings. This group of patients are at risk of anaphylaxis to subsequent stings, and a small number die from anaphylaxis each year. Precise figures are hard to come by, but a figure of at least 40 deaths per year in the United States has been cited. Additional sting-related deaths may have occured in persons reported to have died of unknown cause.¹²

The purpose of venom immunotherapy (VIT) is 2-fold: to reduce the risk of fatality and to improve the patient's quality of life by allowing him or her to go out and work or play without worrying about the possibility of a serious allergic reaction. Given the relatively small number of fatalities, the main effect of VIT is on a person's quality of life. The decision to proceed with VIT is based on a careful assessment of the patient, as well as an understanding of the natural history of venom allergy.¹³ Patients who have experienced systemic symptoms after a sting are at much greater risk of anaphylaxis on subsequent stings compared with patients who have only had large local reactions. The frequency of systemic reactions to stings in children and adults with a history of large local reactions is about 5% to 10%, whereas the risk in patients with a previous systemic reaction is between 30% and 70%. In general, children are less at risk of repeated systemic reactions, as are those with a history of milder reactions. With time, the risk of a systemic reaction decreases: by 10 years after a previous systemic response, the risk is about 15% compared with the general population's risk of 2% to 3%. Occupational and geographic factors that might affect the likelihood of future stings should also be considered. Bee stings are much more common in beekeepers, their families, and their neighbors. For most persons, wasp stings are sporadic, but they are an occupational hazard for bakers, greengrocers, gardeners, tree surgeons, for example. Other factors to consider are the potential risks of emergency treatment with epinephrine and the various medical contraindications to SIT (see below).

Desensitization with venom accelerates the rate at which the risk decreases and rapidly provides protection against field and laboratory stings. After completing VIT, there is a residual risk of systemic reactions of approximately 10%, but when reactions do occur to stings after VIT, they are typically mild. Patients who

receive VIT should be supplied with antiallergic medication for use in the event of a sting during or after therapy. Some allergists recommend providing injectable epinephrine during therapy, but this is not generally considered necessary once the patient has reached the maintenance dose of SIT.

SIT for allergic rhinitis

SIT is a useful treatment for allergic rhinitis, especially when the range of allergens responsible is narrow. As with all forms of SIT, it is important to select patients appropriately. The allergic basis of the rhinitis should be carefully assessed based on both history and skin or blood test results, and other causes of nasal symptoms should be excluded. Direct challenge tests to assess nasal sensitivity to allergen are not used in routine clinical practice but might be useful for assessing effectiveness in clinical trials. The most difficult group to assess are patients with persistent nonseasonal rhinitis, especially those who have small positive skin test responses to house dust mite or other perennial allergens. In this group it can be extremely difficult to determine whether the patient's symptoms are truly due to allergy or whether they have nonallergic rhinitis and just happen to be sensitized to an allergen that is not clinically relevant. This difficulty in determining clinical relevance contributes to the reported lower degree of efficacy in SIT trials with perennial allergens compared with SIT for seasonal allergies.

The effectiveness of SIT in patients with intermittent (seasonal) allergic rhinitis has been confirmed in many trials with grass, ragweed, and birch pollen extracts.¹⁴ Importantly, SIT has been shown to be effective even in patients with severe seasonal rhinitis caused by grass pollen that is resistant to conventional drug therapy.¹⁵ Importantly, this study showed that patients with multiple allergic sensitizations responded at least as well as those who were monosensitized to grass pollen.

The benefits of 1 year's treatment wear off quickly,¹⁶ but there are good data showing that 3 years' therapy provides lasting benefit.¹⁷ Less well-controlled data show that the effects of SIT can persist for many years after discontinuing therapy.¹⁸ This contrasts with conventional drugs, the effects of which wear off very soon after discontinuing therapy. The benefits of SIT for perennial rhinitis are less than those for seasonal rhinitis. In part, this reflects the difficulty in determining the extent to which allergy is responsible for perennial symptoms. Sensitization to house dust mite is common and does not always cause symptoms. Conversely, there are other causes of perennial rhinitis, including vasomotor instability, infection, and aspirin sensitivity. Nevertheless, clinical trials have shown a definite benefit in appropriately selected subjects. Clearer evidence has been obtained in patients with rhinitis caused by pet allergy. Several studies have shown a marked improvement in tolerance of cat exposure after SIT, which was confirmed both on challenge tests and simulated natural exposure.¹⁹

As with any therapy, the risks and cost-effectiveness of SIT need to be assessed on a case-by-case basis. Current drug therapy for rhinitis can be very effective, but a significant minority of patients have suboptimal control of their symptoms.²⁰ Some patients with rhinitis experience nosebleeds from intranasal steroids or excessive drowsiness from their antihistamines; others find pharmacotherapy inconvenient or ineffective. Moreover, we are now more aware of the adverse effects of rhinitis on quality of life. SIT offers a useful option for these patients, as well as a logical approach to dealing with the underlying problem.

SIT for asthma

Immunotherapy has been widely used to treat allergic asthma, although the introduction of effective inhaled therapies has changed the general pattern of asthma care. Concern over adverse reactions, including a small number of fatalities, has led some countries (eg, the United Kingdom) to restrict the use of SIT for asthma treatment, although asthma remains a common indication for SIT in many parts of North America and continental Europe.^{21,22}

Current drug therapies for asthma aim to suppress airways inflammation and relieve bronchospasm. None of these treatments are curative, and asthma recurs rapidly on ceasing treatment. Allergen avoidance helps in some patients with allergic asthma, but although extreme forms of allergen avoidance (eg, admission to the hospital and sending children to holiday homes at altitude) can improve asthma control, there is only limited evidence for benefit with the degree of allergen avoidance that can be achieved in suburban homes. There is thus the scope for improving asthma care and for identifying allergen-specific therapies. SIT offers the possibility of deviating the immune response away from the allergic pattern and toward a more protective or less damaging response. However, SIT remains controversial as a treatment for asthma because of the potential side effects.

The efficacy of SIT in adult asthma has been assessed in many trials over the last 65 years. The results of these studies have often been difficult to interpret, either because poor-quality allergen extracts were used or because of poor study design. Many trials were not placebo controlled; they were either open or single blind, and in most cases, only small numbers of patients were treated. A recently updated meta-analysis²² identified 75 articles published between 1954 and 2001. Thirty-six of these were for mite allergy, 20 for pollen allergy, 10 for animal dander allergy, 2 for mold allergy, and 1 for latex allergy, and 6 used combinations of allergens. Concealment of allocation was clearly adequate in only 15 trials. A wide variety of different measurements were made, which makes it difficult to comment on the overall effectiveness of SIT. Symptom scores improved in the treated groups; it was necessary to treat 4 patients to prevent 1 from experiencing symptom exacerbation and to treat 5 patients to prevent 1 from needing an increase in medication use. SIT reduced the airways response to inhalation of specific allergen and also improved nonspecific bronchial reactivity.

Three double-blind, placebo-controlled studies have found that SIT has a beneficial effect in patients with grass pollen–induced asthma, as assessed by a reduction in asthma symptom and treatment scores. Active treatment led to a 60% to 75% reduction in symptom scores compared with those seen in placebo-treated patients. An important study of SIT for ragweed allergy found that patients who received active injections had an improvement in peak flow rates during the pollen season, as well as reduced hay fever symptoms and reduced sensitivity to laboratory challenge with ragweed pollen extracts.²³ In addition, the active group required much less antiasthma medication. However, the parallel economic analysis indicated that the cost savings in asthma drugs was less than the costs of SIT.

In asthmatic patients sensitive to cats, SIT reduces both the early asthmatic response to inhaled allergen and responses to simulated natural exposure in a "cat room." Interestingly, there was no protection against allergen-induced increases in nonspecific bronchial hyperresponsiveness, despite the clear delay in onset of symptoms and an overall reduction in symptoms and peak flow recordings after exposure to cats. Others have found reductions in both specific and nonspecific bronchial reactivity after SIT for cat allergy (measured by using inhalation challenges with cat extract and histamine, respectively).²⁴

The main drawback in using SIT to treat asthma is the risk of serious adverse reactions. The vast majority of fatal reactions to SIT have occurred in patients with asthma, and although asthma is not an absolute contraindication, it is clear that patients with unstable asthma should not be offered SIT, and caution should be exercised in anyone with an increased level of asthma symptoms or transiently reduced peak flow rates.

Comparison of SIT with other types of treatment for asthma

The majority of clinical trials of SIT for patients with asthma have compared SIT either with untreated historical control subjects or with a matched placebo-treated group. To date, the effectiveness of SIT in patients with asthma has rarely been compared with conventional management (avoidance measures and inhaled or oral antiasthma drugs). One recent study assessed SIT in asthmatic children receiving conventional drug therapy and found no additional benefit in patients who were already receiving optimal drug therapy.²⁵ There were some significant flaws in the design of this study, and further work of this type is urgently needed.

Effects on natural history of allergic disease

Children often start with a limited range of allergic sensitivities and progress over time to have IgE against a wider range of inhaled allergens. Treatment with SIT might limit this tendency to acquire new sensitizations,²⁶ although the clinical benefit of this preventive effect is not clear. A proportion of patients with allergic rhinitis develop asthma each year. This annual rate of progression has been estimated at 5% in college students,²⁷ but this is perhaps surprisingly an area of considerable ignorance. A number of longterm epidemiologic studies are now in progress under the auspices of the International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood, and these should eventually shed light on the rate of progression at different ages and the extent of regional and international variation. It has been suggested that SIT might modify the natural history of asthma in children who are known to be atopic but have not yet developed asthma. Only limited data are available to support this proposition. In the key study a group of 205 children aged 6 to 14 years without previously diagnosed asthma were treated with SIT for birch or grass pollen allergy in an open randomized design. Three years after completing treatment, 45% of the untreated group had asthma, whereas only 26% of the treated group had asthma. These results have been sustained out to 7 years after completing therapy. Thus 4 children had to be treated to prevent 1 case of asthma, which makes this an extremely effective therapy.²⁸ SIT might also modify the progression of established asthma. An early open study with uncharacterized mixed allergen extracts supported this view, with about 70% of treated children losing their asthma after 4 years' therapy compared with about 19% of untreated control subjects, a result that was sustained up to the age of 16 years. The proportion of children whose asthma was severe at age 16 years was also much lower in the treated group.²⁹ By modern standards, this study was not well designed, and it needs repeating with modern SIT extracts in an up-to-date trial design.

In contrast, there is no current evidence that SIT influences the evolution of established asthma in adults. Studies that have investigated withdrawal of therapy have found rapid recurrence of asthma symptoms, although rhinitis symptoms seem to show much more sustained relief after SIT.³⁰

Thus SIT is a valid but controversial treatment for asthma. Although it seems entirely logical to try to treat allergic disorders by specifically suppressing the immune response to the triggering agents, the critical issue is whether SIT in its present form is the best option for managing patients with asthma. To assess this properly would require comparisons of best current SIT versus best current drug therapy, with robust end points including symptoms, objective measures of lung function, evaluation of cost/benefit ratios, safety, and quality of life. In vitro and in vivo measures, such as skin test responses or allergen-specific IgG4 measurements, are not sufficiently specific or sensitive to serve as surrogates for clinical efficacy. To date, there have been relatively few well-controlled studies of SIT in asthmatic subjects, but there is increasing evidence that SIT is beneficial in patients with mite-induced and pollen-induced asthma. The clinical efficacy of SIT in adult asthmatic patients sensitive to cats or molds is less certain, and no comparative studies with conventional treatment have been performed. Further clinical trials are indicated, particularly in patients with mild-to-moderate childhood asthma and also in patients with atopic disease who have not yet had asthma but are at high risk of progression to asthma.

Safety of SIT

The most obvious risk of SIT is that of provoking a systemic allergic reaction. In the United Kingdom between 1957 and 1986, 26 fatal reactions caused by SIT were reported to the Committee on Safety of Medicines.³¹ The indication for SIT was documented in 17 of the fatal cases, 16 of whom were in patients receiving SIT to treat their asthma. Similarly, in the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology inquiry into SIT-associated deaths, asthma appeared to be the cause of death in most of the fatal cases.^{32,33} In those cases in which asthma was not cited as a contributory factor, asthma status was not documented, whereas bronchospasm was a feature of the clinical course of the fatal anaphylactic reactions. The incidence of systemic reactions in patients receiving SIT for asthma varies between series and has been reported to range from 5% to 35%. The central issue in using safety as an end point is that we have to accept that all treatments carry risks. Where differential risks exist between therapies, a more risky therapy can only be justified if that therapy offers substantial additional benefit over the safer therapy. The science of assessing risk/benefit ratios is still in its infancy, and we have to recognize that even when faced with the same facts, different patients and agencies can come to widely varying risk assessments. However, where possible, we should take steps to minimize the risks.

Separately, there is some concern about the use of immunomodulatory treatments in patients with autoimmune disorders, immunodeficiency syndromes, or malignant disease. Although there is no hard evidence that SIT is actually harmful to these patients, some clinicians feel uncomfortable about manipulating the immune system in such patients, not least because of the risk that spontaneous and unrelated variations in the autoimmune disorder or cancer might be blamed on SIT. However, provided the risks and benefits are weighed and discussed with the patient, SIT can be administered where the risk/benefit ratio is considered to be in favor of treatment. Other medical contraindications to SIT include the coexistence of significant cardiac disease that might be exacerbated by any adverse reactions to SIT. β -Blockers are also contraindicated in patients receiving SIT. Although they do not increase the risk of adverse reactions, they will prevent the patient from responding to the epinephrine that might be needed to treat adverse reactions to SIT. Where the indication for SIT is strong, alternatives to β -blockers should be used so that the SIT can be given safely. Some clinics advise avoiding angiotensinconverting enzyme inhibitors because they can accentuate angioedema (angiotensin receptor antagonists [sartans] do not share this property).

Alternative forms of immunotherapy

Alternative allergy practice covers 3 principal themes: the use of unconventional diagnostic tests to seek causative agents for diseases that everyone agrees are allergic in origin; the use of unconventional therapies to treat allergic disease; and the diagnosis and therapy of diseases that are not conventionally considered to involve allergic mechanisms. Alternative immunotherapy regimens fall into the second of these categories, but the other 2 areas fall outside the scope of this review.

Unconventional forms of immunotherapy include the use of topical immunotherapy, enzyme-potentiated desensitization (EPD), and homeopathic desensitization.

Topical immunotherapy. High-dose topical immunotherapy regimens were used in the first half of the 20th century but subsequently fell into disrepute. The last 20 years have seen a revival of interest in sublingual immunotherapy (SLIT). The precise mechanisms by which sublingual SIT works remain unclear. In mice locally administered allergen is taken up by mucosal dendritic cells and then presented to T cells together with IL-12, biasing the response toward a T_{H1} profile and away from the pro-IgE T_{H2} profile. It is less clear whether this mechanism can suppress established allergic responses. In contrast, the immunologic response to SLIT in human studies has been relatively modest. Some changes have been found in skin sensitivity, but most studies have not found any change in systemic parameters, such as specific IgE, specific IgG, or T-cell cytokine balance.

A body of evidence has accumulated from well-conducted clinical trials indicating that SLIT can be effective, with up to 30% to 40% reductions in symptom scores and rescue medication use in patients with seasonal allergic rhinitis.³⁴ Treatment regimens typically involve a rapid build-up phase followed by treatment given either daily or 3 times per week with rapidly dissolving tablets containing allergen extracts. Some preparations are supplied in liquid form, with a calibrated dropper. A recent meta-analysis of SLIT found 22 studies in which 979 patients received active therapy.³⁴ Although many of these studies were small and inconclusive, the combined results indicate that SLIT is indeed effective, with an estimated power of about two thirds that seen in comparable studies of injected SIT. Local side effects were common but well tolerated.

In the grass pollen tablet trials about half the patients experienced some local irritation with the first dose. This was minor and generally did not require a reduction in subsequent doses. About half of those with initial side effects had lost these by the eighth day of treatment; only 1 in 25 of all patients had continuing local side effects after 3 months treatment.³⁵ Systemic side effects were relatively rare, and none of the side effects were judged to be life-threatening. For perennial allergens, less trials data are available,³⁶ and only limited data are available in children, although the most recent studies have been encouraging.^{37,38} Other forms of topical immunotherapy (oral and nasal) have limited efficacy but are associated with high levels of side effects.

SLIT is now being used routinely in some parts of Europe (especially Italy and France), but often the doses and regimens being prescribed are different from those used in the clinical trials. As performed in the published trials, SLIT involves giving 20 to 400 times the total dose that would be given in a course of injected SIT. There is no evidence that giving smaller doses sublingually has any clinical effect. Overall, SLIT is likely to widen the scope of SIT and bring in additional prescribers. As with all forms of immunotherapy, patient selection will be the key to ensuring that therapy is targeted to those who are likely to benefit from it.

Some areas of uncertainty remain. For example, the optimum duration and durability of therapy have not been defined. Recent clinical trials have confirmed that the benefits of SLIT persist for the first year after discontinuing treatment, but if they do persist, for how long do they persist? Based on experience with injected SIT, manufacturers recommend that SLIT should be continued for 3 years, although most clinical trials were short-term (6-12 months). For seasonal allergens, most open-label use in clinical practice has been intermittent, starting 2 to 3 months before the season and stopping at the end of the season. However, the manufacturer of the only licensed product recommends starting 4 months before the first grass pollen season and continuing throughout the year for 3 years. This has major implications for direct costs and cost-effectiveness,³⁹ and some supporting data would be welcome.

The relative efficacy of SLIT and injected SIT has not been determined. The only published comparative studies were far too small to produce meaningful results.^{40,41} Based on the effect size seen in the meta-analyses,^{14,34} it seems likely that SLIT has between 60% and 100% of the efficacy of injected SIT, although it is difficult to make a true comparison.

EPD. In EPD very small doses of allergens are given together with the enzyme β -glucuronidase. The allergen doses are approximately 0.1% of the doses used in conventional SIT, and side effects are apparently not encountered. The theory behind EPD is that the β -glucuronidase enables the allergen to gain access to the immune system more efficiently than is possible with conventional SIT. No convincing evidence has been published to support the efficacy of EPD.

Homeopathic desensitization. A detailed discussion of the principles underlying homeopathy lies outside the scope of this chapter. However, homeopathy espouses the concept that diseases can be treated with very small doses of substances that cause similar symptoms. Some homeopathic remedies are mimics of the disorder, whereas others use the actual material that triggers the disorder. Thus homeopathic remedies for hay fever bear some superficial similarity to SIT. A systematic review of homeopathy has concluded that homeopathy did appear to offer some benefit in patients with hay fever and cited trials of homeopathy in hay fever as an example of good practice in homeopathic research.⁴² However, a more recent, carefully controlled study of homoeopathy for house dust mite allergy found no evidence of any benefit in patients with asthma.⁴³

TABLE	II.	Possible	new t	echnol	ogies	for	immunotl	nerapy

Recombinant allergens
Hypoallergenic allergens (bioengineered recombinant molecules
T-cell peptide vaccines
T _H 1 immunostimulants (eg, mycobacteria and CpG)
Allergen-immunostimulant complexes
Anti-IgE

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

There is scope to improve conventional SIT (Table II). Possible avenues include the use of recombinant allergens, which would improve standardization of allergen vaccines and might allow fine tuning of vaccines for patients with unusual patterns of reactivity. Most allergic patients react to the same components of an allergen extract, the so-called major allergens, which are defined as those allergens recognized by more than 50% of sera from a pool of patients with clinically significant allergy to the material in question. However, not all patients recognize all major allergens, and some patients only recognize allergens that are not recognized by the majority of allergic patient sera. This latter group might not respond to standard extracts but might be better treated with a combination of allergens to which they are sensitive. Now that recombinant allergens for SIT are available, the range of sensitivities can be better characterized, and this might lead to patient-tailored vaccine products. Thus far, clinical trials have confirmed the efficacy of recombinant allergen cocktails but have not yet shown superiority to conventional vaccines.44

Novel forms of allergenic molecules can be created; for example, a recombinant trimer consisting of 3 covalently linked copies of the major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1 has been made. This trimer is much less allergenic, even though it contains the same B-cell and T-cell epitopes as the native molecule and induces $T_{\rm H1}$ cytokine release and IgG antibodies analogous to the antibody response to standard SIT.⁴⁵ Folding variants and other modifications of the physical structure might also improve the safety of SIT.⁴⁶

Because the epitopes recognized by IgE molecules are usually 3-dimensional, whereas T-cell epitopes are short linear peptide fragments of the antigen, it should be possible to use peptide fragments of allergens to modulate T cells without risking anaphylaxis. Two distinct approaches have been tested. Either large doses of natural sequence peptides are given, deceiving the T cell into high-dose tolerance,⁴⁷ or else an altered peptide ligand can be given. Both approaches require consideration of the MHC type of the subject undergoing treatment. By means of sequential alteration of Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus peptides, it is possible to suppress proliferation of T-cell clones recognizing native D pteronyssinus peptides, as well as suppressing their expression of CD40 ligand and their production of IL-4, IL-5, and IFN- γ . These anergic T cells do not provide help for B cells in class switching to IgE, and importantly, this anergy cannot be reversed by providing exogenous IL-4.48

In an animal model intranasal application of genetically produced hypoallergenic fragments of Bet v 1 produced mucosal tolerance, with significant reduction of IgE and IgG1 antibody responses, as well as reduced cytokine production *in vitro* (IL-5, IFN- γ , and IL-10). These reduced immunologic responses were accompanied by inhibition of the cutaneous and airway responses that were seen with the complete Bet v 1 allergen. The mechanisms of immunosuppression seemed to be different for the allergen fragments and the whole molecule in that tolerance induced with the whole Bet v 1 molecule was transferable with spleen cells, whereas that induced by the fragments was not.⁴⁹

From epidemiologic and experimental studies, we know that vaccination with mycobacteria has antiallergic properties. In Japan early vaccination with BCG was associated with a substantial reduction in the risk of allergy,⁵⁰ although similar associations were not evident in Sweden.⁵¹ In an animal model it has been shown that administration of BCG before or during sensitization to ovalbumin reduces the degree of airway eosinophilia that follows subsequent challenge with ovalbumin. This effect is not mediated through any direct effect on IgE production or blood eosinophil numbers but is mediated through IFN- γ and can be reversed by exogenous IL-5.⁵²

Two new approaches using DNA vaccines are also undergoing serious consideration. The first of these is a general approach, using CpG oligodeoxynucleotides that mimic bacterial DNA and stimulate T_H1-type cytokine responses. In a murine model of asthma, preadministration of CpG oligodeoxynucleotides prevented both airways eosinophilia and bronchial hyperresponsiveness.⁵³ Moreover, these effects were sustained for at least 6 weeks after CpG oligodeoxynucleotide administration.⁵⁴ An alternative approach is to couple CpG oligodeoxynucleotides to the allergenic protein, which enhances immunogenicity in terms of eliciting a T_H1-type response to the allergen but reduces its allergenicity⁵⁵ and stimulates T_H1 cytokine expression in cultured human PBMCs.⁵⁶ Initial clinical trials confirmed that the hybrid vaccine elicits a T_H1-pattern response,⁵⁷ but subsequent trials have been inconclusive. A contrasting approach is to use allergen-specific naked DNA sequences as vaccines. This technology is still in its infancy, but preliminary data suggest that administering naked DNA leads to production of allergens from within the airways epithelial cells.^{58,59} Because of the different handling pathways for endogenous and exogenous allergens, it seems that the endogenously produced allergen elicits a T_H1-type response, and if this can be reproduced in allergic human subjects, it is hoped that this might overcome the existing T_H2-pattern response and eliminate the allergy. However, the potential for generating a powerful $T_{\rm H}$ 1-type response to ubiquitous agents means that this approach will require careful evaluation in animal models before it can be pursued in human subjects.

CONCLUSIONS

SIT has been used for more than a century and is clinically effective in patients with rhinitis or asthma whose symptoms are clearly driven by allergic triggers. Perhaps surprisingly, we are still unsure exactly how SIT works, but we do know that SIT induces regulatory T cells that dampen the response to allergen exposure in sensitized subjects. When used in appropriately selected patients, SIT is effective and safe, but care is needed to recognize and treat adverse reactions. As well as careful patient selection, appropriate training of allergists and SIT clinic support staff is essential. Future directions in SIT will include the development of better standardized vaccines and the use of recombinant allergens, both of which should improve the safety profile of SIT. In parallel, the development of allergen-independent immunomodulatory therapies might allow more general approaches to be developed, which would be particularly advantageous for those patients who are sensitized to multiple allergens.

REFERENCES

- Freeman J. Vaccination against hay fever: report of results during the first three years. Lancet 1914;1:1178.
- Creticos PS, Van Metre TE, Mardiney MR, Rosenberg GL, Norman PS, Adkinson NF. Dose-response of IgE and IgG antibodies during ragweed immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1984;73:94-104.
- Iliopoulos O, Proud D, Adkinson NF, Creticos PS, Norman PS, Kagey-Sobotka A, et al. Effects of immunotherapy on the early, late and rechallenge nasal reaction to provocation with allergen: changes in inflammatory mediators and cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1991;87:855-66.
- Francis J, James L, Paraskevopoulos G, Wong C, Calderon MA, Durham SR, et al. Grass pollen immunotherapy: IL-10 induction and suppression of late responses precedes IgG4 inhibitory antibody activity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121: 1120-5, e2.
- Durham SR, Ying S, Varney VA, Jacobson MR, Sudderick RM, Mackay IS, Kay AB, et al. Grass pollen immunotherapy inhibits allergen-induced infiltration of CD4+ T-lymphocytes and eosinophils in the nasal mucosa and increases the number of cells expressing mRNA for interferon-gamma. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1996;97:1356-65.
- McHugh SM, Deighton J, Stewart AG, Lachmann PJ, Ewan PW. Bee venom immunotherapy induces a shift in cytokine responses from a Th2 to a Th1 dominant pattern: comparison of rush and conventional immunotherapy. Clin Exp Allergy 1995;25:828-38.
- Ebner C, Siemann U, Bohle B, Willheim M, Wiedermann U, Schenk S, et al. Immunological changes during specific immunotherapy of grass pollen allergy: reduced lymphoproliferative responses to allergen and shift from Th2 to Th1 in T-cell clones specific for Phl p1, a major grass pollen allergen. Clin Exp Allergy 1997;27:1007-15.
- Jutel M, Akdis M, Blaser K, Akdis CA. Mechanisms of allergen specific immunotherapy—T-cell tolerance and more. Allergy 2006;61:796-807.
- Nasser SM, Ying S, Meng Q, Kay AB, Ewan PW. IL-10 levels increase in cutaneous biopsies of patients undergoing wasp venom immunotherapy. Eur J Immunol 2001;31:3704-13.
- Akdis CA, Blesken T, Akdis M, Wuthrich B, Blaser K. Role of IL-10 in specific immunotherapy. J Clin Invest 1998;102:98-106.
- Bellinghausen I, Knop J, Saloga J. The role of IL-10 in the regulation of allergic immune responses. Int Arch Allergy Appl Immunol 2001;126:97-101.
- 12. Graft DF. Insect sting allergy. Med Clin North Am 2006;90:211-32.
- Golden DB, Marsh DG, Freidhoff LR, Kwiterovich KA, Addison B, Kagey-Sobotka A, et al. Natural history of hymenoptera venom sensitivity in adults. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997;100:760-6.
- Calderon MA, Alves B, Jacobson M, Hurwitz B, Sheikh A, Durham S. Allergen injection immunotherapy for seasonal allergic rhinitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2007; (1):CD001936.
- Frew AJ, Powell RM, Corrigan CJ, Durham SR. Efficacy and safety of specific immunotherapy with SQ allergen extract in treatment-resistant seasonal allergic rhinoconjunctivitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117:319-25.
- Naclerio RM, Proud D, Moylan B, Balcer S, Freidhoff L, Kagey-Sobotka A, et al. A double blind study of the discontinuation of ragweed immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997;100:293-300.
- Durham SR, Walker SM, Varga EM, Jacobson MR, O'Brien F, Nobel W, et al. Long-term clinical efficacy of grass pollen immunotherapy. N Engl J Med 1999; 341:468-75.
- Eng PA, Borer-Reinhold M, Heijnen IA, Gnehm HP. Twelve-year follow-up after discontinuation of preseasonal grass pollen immunotherapy in childhood. Allergy 2006;61:198-201.
- Varney VA, Edwards J, Tabbah K, Brewster H, Mavroleon G, Frew AJ. Clinical efficacy of specific immunotherapy to cat dander: a double blind placebo controlled trial. Clin Exp Allergy 1997;27:860-7.
- White PJ, Smith HE, Baker N, Davis W, Frew AJ. Symptom control in patients with hay fever in UK general practice: how well are we doing and is there a need for allergen immunotherapy? Clin Exp Allergy 1998;28:266-70.
- Bousquet J, Lockey RF, Malling HJ. WHO position paper. Allergen immunotherapy: therapeutic vaccines for allergic disease. Allergy 1998;53(suppl):1-42.
- Abramson M, Puy R, Weiner J. Immunotherapy in asthma: an updated systematic review. Allergy 1999;54:1022-41.
- Creticos PS, Reed CE, Norman PS, Khoury J, Adkinson NF, Buncher CR, et al. Ragweed immunotherapy in adult asthma. N Engl J Med 1996;334:501-6.
- 24. Lilja G, Sundin B, Graff-Lonnevig V, Hedlin G, Heilborn H, Norrlind K, et al. Immunotherapy with partially purified and standardised animal dander extracts. IV. Effects of 2 years of treatment. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1989;83:37-44.
- Adkinson NF, Eggleston PA, Eney D, Goldstein EO, Schuberth KC, Bacon JR, et al. A controlled trial of immunotherapy for asthma in allergic children. N Engl J Med 1997;336:324-31.

- 26. Des Roches A, Paradis L, Menardo JL, Bouges S, Daures JP, Bousquet J. Immunotherapy with a standardised *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus* extract. VI. Specific immunotherapy prevents the onset of new sensitisations in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1997;99:450-3.
- Horak F. Manifestation of allergic rhinitis in latent sensitised patients. A prospective study. Arch Otorhinolaryngol 1985;242:242-9.
- Niggemann B, Jacobsen L, Dreborg S, Ferdousi HA, Halken S, Host A, et al. Fiveyear follow-up on the PAT study: specific immunotherapy and long-term prevention of asthma in children. Allergy 2006;61:855-9.
- Johnstone DE, Dutton A. The value of hyposensitization therapy for bronchial asthma in children. A 14 year study. Pediatrics 1968;42:793-802.
- Shaikh WA. Immunotherapy vs inhaled budesonide in bronchial asthma: an open parallel comparative trial. Clin Exp Allergy 1997;27:1279-84.
- Committee on the Safety of Medicines. CSM update: immunotherapy. BMJ 1986; 293:948.
- Stewart GE, Lockey RF. Systemic reactions from allergen immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1992;90:567-78.
- Bernstein DI, Wanner M, Borish L, Liss GM. Twelve-year survey of fatal reactions to allergen injections and skin testing: 1990-2001. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004; 113:1129-36.
- Wilson DR, Lima MT, Durham SR. Sublingual immunotherapy for allergic rhinitis: systematic review and meta-analysis. Allergy 2005;60:4-12.
- Dahl R, Kapp A, Colombo G, de Monchy JG, Rak S, Emminger W, et al. Efficacy and safety of sublingual immunotherapy with once daily grass allergen tablets for seasonal allergic rhinoconjunctivitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;118:434-40.
- 36. Alvarez-Cuesta E, Berges-Gimeno P, Mancebo EG, Fernandez-Caldas E, Cuesta-Herranz J, Casanovas M. Sublingual immunotherapy with a standardised cat dander extract: evaluation of efficacy in a double-blind placebo-controlled study [published erratum in Allergy 2007;62:1100]. Allergy 2007;62:810-7.
- 37. Di Rienzo V, Marcucci F, Puccinelli P, Parmiani S, Frati F, Sensi L, et al. Long-lasting effect of sublingual immunotherapy in children with asthma due to house dust mite: a 10 year prospective study. Clin Exp Allergy 2003;33:206-10.
- Bufe A, Ziegler-Kirbach E, Stoeckmann E, Heidemann P, Gehlhar K, Holland-Letz T, et al. Efficacy of sublingual swallow immunotherapy in children with severe grass pollen allergic symptoms: a double-blind placebo-controlled study. Allergy 2004;59:498-504.
- Bachert C, Vestenbaek U, Christensen J, Griffiths UK, Poulsen PB. Cost-effectiveness of grass allergen tablet (GRAZAX) for the prevention of seasonal grass-pollen-induced rhinoconjunctivitis—a Northern European perspective. Clin Exp Allergy 2007;37:772-9.
- Khinchi MS, Poulsen LK, Carat F, Andre C, Hansen AB, Malling HJ. Clinical efficacy of sublingual and subcutaneous birch pollen allergen-specific immunotherapy: a randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind, double-dummy study. Allergy 2004;59:45-53.
- 41. Mauroa M, Russelloa M, Incorvaiab C, Gazzolaa GB, Di Carac G, Frati F. Comparison of efficacy, safety and immunologic effects of subcutaneous and sublingual immunotherapy in birch pollinosis: a randomized study. Allerg Immunol (Paris) 2007;39:119-22.
- Reilly DT, Taylor MA, McSharry C, Aitchison T. Is homeopathy a placebo response? Controlled trial of homeopathic potency with pollen in hay fever as a model. Lancet 1986;2:881-6.
- 43. Lewith GT, Watkins AD, Hyland ME, Shaw S, Broomfield JA, Dolan G, et al. Use of ultramolecular potencies of allergen to treat asthmatic people allergic to house dust mite: double blind randomised controlled clinical trial. BMJ 2002;324:520.
- Pauli G, Larsen TH, Rak S, Horak F, Pastorello E, Valenta R, et al. Efficacy of recombinant birch pollen vaccine for the treatment of birch-allergic rhinoconjunctivitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:951-60.
- Valenta R, Niederberger V. Recombinant allergens for immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;119:826-30.
- Purohit A, Niederberger V, Kronqvist M, Horak F, Gronneberg R, Suck R, et al. Clinical effects of immunotherapy with genetically modified recombinant birch pollen Bet v1 derivatives. Clin Exp Allergy 2008;38:1514-25.
- O'Hehir RE, Yssel H, Verma S, de Vries JE, Spits H, Lamb JR. Clonal analysis of differential lymphokine production in peptide and superantigen-induced T-cell anergy. Int Immunol 1991;3:819-26.
- Fasler S, Aversa G, de Vries JE, Yssel H. Antagonistic peptides specifically inhibit proliferation, cytokine production, CD40L expression and help for IgE synthesis by Der p 1-specific human T-cell clones. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1998;101:521-30.
- 49. Wiedermann U, Herz U, Baier K, Vrtala S, Neuhaus-Steinmetz U, Bohle B, et al. Intranasal treatment with a recombinant hypoallergenic derivative of the major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1 prevents allergic sensitization and airway inflammation in mice. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 2001;126:68-77.
- 50. Shirakawa T, Enomoto T, Shimazu SI, Hopkin JM. The inverse association between tuberculin responses and atopic disorder. Science 1997;275:77-9.

- Strannegaard IL, Larsson LO, Wennergren G, Strannegaard O. Prevalence of allergy in children in relation to prior BCG vaccination and infection with atypical mycobacteria. Allergy 1998;53:249-54.
- Erb KJ, Holloway JW, Sobeck A, Moll H, Le Gros G. Infection of mice with Mycobacterium bovis-BCG suppresses allergen-induced airways eosinophilia. J Exp Med 1998;187:561-9.
- Kline JN, Waldschmidt TJ, Businga TR, Lemish JE, Weinstock JV, Thorne PS, et al. Modulation of airway inflammation by CpG oligodeoxynucleotides in a murine model of asthma. J Immunol 1998;160:2555-9.
- Sur S, Wild JS, Choudury BK, Sur N, Alam R, Klinman DM. Long-term prevention of allergic lung inflammation in a mouse model of asthma by CpG oligodeoxynucleotides. J Immunol 1999;162:6284-93.
- 55. Tighe H, Takabayashi K, Schwartz D, van Nest G, Tuck S, Eiden JJ, et al. Conjugation of immunostimulatory DNA to the short ragweed allergen Amb a 1 enhances its immunogenicity and reduces its allergenicity. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;106:124-34.
- 56. Marshall JD, Abtahi S, Eiden JJ, Tuck S, Milley R, Haycock F, et al. Immunostimulatory sequence DNA linked to the Amb a 1 allergen promotes Th1 cytokine expression while downregulating Th2 cytokine expression in PBMCs from human patients with ragweed allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2001;108:191-7.
- Creticos PS, Eiden JJ, Broide D, Balcer-Whaley SL, Schroeder JT, Khattignavong A, et al. Immunotherapy with immunostimulatory oligonucleotides linked to purified ragweed Amb a 1 allergen: effects on antibody production, nasal allergen provocation and ragweed seasonal rhinitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2002;109: 743-4.
- Hsu CH, Chua KY, Tao MH, Lai YL, Wu HD, Huang SK, et al. Immunoprophylaxis of allergen-induced IgE synthesis and airway hyperresponsiveness in vivo by genetic immunisation. Nat Med 1996;2:540-4.
- Hartl A, Kiesslich J, Weiss R, Bernhaupt A, Mostbock S, Scheiblhofer S, et al. Immune responses after immunisation with plasmid DNA encoding Bet v 1, the major allergen of birch pollen. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1999;103:107-13.

Immunomodulator therapy: Monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins

Susan J. Lee, MD,^{a,b} Javier Chinen, MD, PhD,^c and Arthur Kavanaugh, MD^a San Diego, Calif, and Houston, Tex

The immune system consists of a diverse array of immunocompetent cells and inflammatory mediators that exist in complex networks. These components interact through cascades and feedback circuits, maintaining physiologic inflammation (eg, tissue repair) and immunosurveillance. In various autoimmune and allergic diseases, a foreign antigen or autoantigen might upset this fine balance, leading to dysregulated immunity, persistent inflammation, and ultimately pathologic sequelae. In recent years, there has been tremendous progress delineating the specific components of the immune system that contribute to various aspects of normal immunity and specific disease states. With this greater understanding of pathogenesis coupled with advances in biotechnology, many immunomodulatory agents commonly called "biologic agents" have been introduced into the clinic for the treatment of various conditions, including immune globulins and cytokines. The 2 most common classes of approved biologic agents are mAbs and fusion proteins with exquisite specificity. These agents have the potential both to optimize outcomes through more thorough modulation of specific parts of the dysregulated immune response and to minimize toxicity compared with less specific methods of immunosuppression. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S314-23.)

Key words: Monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, immunoglobulins, cytokines, autoimmunity

Biologic agents can work through several mechanisms. The simplest would be inhibition of the function of a target molecule by binding to it, thereby preventing ligation with its counterreceptor and downstream effects. Potential targets include (1) lineage- or activation status–specific molecules on B cells, T cells, and other immunocompetent cells; (2) soluble inflammatory mediators, such as cytokines, chemokines, complement proteins, enzymes, and immunoglobulin molecules; and (3) surface receptors for these mediators. Biologic agents can alter cell populations by engaging effector functions, including the complement cascade and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity; of note, many mAbs and fusion proteins possess functional IgG Fc pieces. Cell

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.08.018

Abbreviati	ons used
AS:	Ankylosing spondylitis
CHF:	Congestive heart failure
CTLA-4:	Cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4
DMARD:	Disease-modifying antirheumatic drug
FDA:	US Food and Drug Administration
ICAM:	Intercellular adhesion molecule
IL-1Ra:	IL-1 receptor antagonist
IVIG:	Intravenous immunoglobulin
LFA:	Lymphocyte function-associated antigen
MS:	Multiple sclerosis
PML:	Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy
PsA:	Psoriatic arthritis
RA:	Rheumatoid arthritis
SCIG:	Subcutaneous immunoglobulin
SLE:	Systemic lupus erythematosus

depletion can also be induced by apoptosis subsequent to ligation of appropriate targets. Small-molecular-weight immunomodulators, such as glucocorticoids, are reviewed in Chapter 16.

MONOCLONAL ANTIBODIES

Monoclonal antibodies to human targets can be generated either in other species, such as mice, or through recombinant engineering (Fig 1). With chimeric mAbs, the variable region of a murine mAb is fused to the Fc piece of a human IgG molecule. The resulting construct is approximately one quarter murine. For humanized mAbs, only the complementarity determining regions from the original murine mAb are retained, resulting in a construct that is approximately 95% human. There are a number of approaches to create human mAbs to human targets, including immunizing human/severe combined immunodeficient murine chimeras, using EBV-transformed human B cells, and repertoire cloning, in which target antigen is used to capture human complementarity determining regions generated from vast human cDNA libraries, with the mAb then generated from there. Proteins such as mAbs can have residues of polyethylene glycol added. This process, called pegylation, enhances the half-life of the native protein by reducing its renal and cellular clearance after administration. Although even fully human proteins can be immunogenic, in general, the more human a construct, the less immunogenic. Pegylation might further reduce antigenicity and immunogenicity of the native protein. Immunogenicity can develop to molecules with amino acid sequences identical to human sequences related to factors such as differences in patterns of glycosylation. In addition, immunogenicity to mAbs can be anti-idiotypic. Other factors affecting immunogenicity include route of administration (intravenous vs subcutaneous), treatment paradigm (continuous vs intermittent), and concurrent use of immunosuppressive therapy.

Standard nomenclature for mAbs identifies their source with the last 4 or 5 letters: -omab, murine; -ximab, chimeric; -zumab,

From ^athe Division of Rheumatology, Allergy, and Immunology, the University of California, San Diego; ^bthe Veterans Affairs San Diego Healthcare System, San Diego; and ^cthe Allergy and Immunology Section, Department of Pediatrics, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: A. Kavanaugh has received research support from Amgen, UCB, Abbott, Centocor, Roche, BMS, Genentech, and Biogen Idec. S. J. Lee and J. Chinen have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

Received for publication June 3, 2009; revised July 31, 2009; accepted for publication August 3, 2009.

Reprint requests: Arthur Kavanaugh, MD, the University of California, San Diego, 9500 Gilman Dr, Mail Code 0943, La Jolla, CA 92093-0943. E-mail: akavanaugh@ucsd. edu.

humanized; and -umab, human (Fig 1). The middle part of the name reflects the disease indication for which the mAb was initially intended: -lim- for immune and inflammatory diseases, -cir- for cardiovascular disorders, and -tu- for tumors or neoplastic conditions. The first 3 or 4 letters can be chosen by the sponsor/ developer. A number of mAbs have been approved for human use; this chapter will focus on several key mAbs used in the treatment of autoimmune conditions.

FUSION RECEPTORS

Fusion proteins are typically composed of the extracellular domains of native transmembrane proteins, such as cell-surface receptors, linked to another molecule. In most cases the linker that has been used has been the Fc portion of human immunoglobulin, which enhances the pharmacokinetic properties of the construct. The Fc portion of the fusion receptor can be engineered to be functional or not. As their primary mechanism of action, fusion receptors competitively inhibit the binding of a ligand to its specific counterreceptor and thereby prevent downstream effects.

AGENTS THAT INHIBIT PROINFLAMMATORY CYTOKINES

In patients with autoimmune diseases, imbalances in the cytokine cascade can help the initiation and propagation of the immune driven inflammation. In several inflammatory arthritides, including rheumatoid arthritis (RA), psoriatic arthritis (PsA), and ankylosing spondylitis (AS), the proinflammatory cytokine TNF- α has been shown to play a central role in inflammatory reactions and has proved to be an especially attractive target for biologic agents. Among its sundry activities, TNF- α activates various cell types, promotes accumulation of immunocompetent cells at sites of inflammation by means of activation of the vascular endothelium and upregulation of adhesion molecules, and stimulates synthesis of other proinflammatory cytokines (eg, IL-1, IL-6, and GM-CSF), chemokines (eg, IL-8), and other mediators. IL-1 also stimulates production of other proinflammatory cytokines, angiogenic factors, and endothelial adhesion molecules. Both TNF- α and IL-1 mediate bone and cartilage destruction through activation of osteoclasts (eg, receptor activator for nuclear factor κB ligand and macrophage colony-stimulating factor) and macrophages to release destructive mediators (eg matrix metalloproteinases, collagenase, and prostaglandins). IL-6 is a regulatory cytokine involved in T- and B-cell activation, osteoclast differentiation/activation, and other activities relevant to the pathogenesis of RA. Other immunomodulatory cytokines considered of significance in the treatment of infectious diseases and malignancies include interferon type I (α and β), IFN- γ , IL-2, and IL-7.

TNF inhibitors: Therapeutic uses

There are 5 currently available TNF inhibitors: infliximab, a chimeric anti–TNF- α mAb initially approved in 1998; etanercept, a recombinant soluble p75 TNF receptor (CD120b)–IgG Fc fusion protein initially approved in 1998; adalimumab, a human anti–TNF- α mAb initially approved in 2002; certolizumab pegol, a pegylated Fab' fragment of a human anti–TNF- α antibody initially approved in 2008; and golimumab, a human anti–TNF- α mAb initially approved in 2009 (Table I). Although not all 5 TNF inhibitors are approved for the following conditions, TNF

inhibitors are most commonly used for the treatment of RA, PsA, AS, Crohn disease, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, and psoriasis.

All 5 TNF inhibitors have been shown to substantially improve the signs and symptoms of disease, functional status, and quality of life and slow radiographic progression in patients with established RA.1-8 Several studies have demonstrated an even greater clinical and radiographic response and the probability of disease remission among patients with early RA.⁹⁻¹¹ Interestingly, the inhibition of radiographic progression of disease seemed to be dissociated from clinical efficacy, as measured with the typically used composite scoring measures, such as the American College of Rheumatology 20% improvement criteria. Thus some patients who did not achieve an American College of Rheumatology 20% improvement criteria response still experienced inhibition of radiographic damage.^{2,12} Although they can be administered as monotherapy, all TNF inhibitors appeared to be more effective when used in combination with disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs), commonly methotrexate. Combination therapy with methotrexate has beneficial pharmacokinetic effects for some TNF inhibitors in addition to clinical synergy for the treatment of RA.

Etanercept and adalimumab have been approved for the treatment of juvenile idiopathic arthritis.^{13,14} Children who received TNF inhibitors either with or without methotrexate had better clinical outcomes, as measured by using the American College of Rheumatology Pediatric 30% (ACR Pedi 30) response, which represents a 30% or greater improvement in the signs and symptoms of juvenile idiopathic arthritis.

PsA is characterized by the association of inflammatory arthritis with skin psoriasis. The treatment of patients with PsA requires consideration of peripheral arthritis, axial arthritis, skin and nail involvement, dactylitis, and enthesitis. TNF- α levels are notably increased in biopsy samples of skin and synovial tissues from patients with PsA, providing a rationale for the use of TNF inhibitors in the treatment of PsA and psoriasis. TNF inhibitors have been shown to be highly effective in improving the signs and symptoms of arthritis and increasing functional status and quality of life among patients with PsA. Similar to the effect seen in patients with RA, TNF inhibitors also attenuated the progression of radiographic joint damage.¹⁵⁻¹⁸ Moreover, dramatic improvements in the symptoms of skin psoriasis were achieved, as were improvements in the extra-articular involvement characteristics of PsA, such as dactylitis and enthesitis. Improvement in skin psoriasis with TNF inhibitor therapy has likewise been noted in patients without arthritis. Although improvements in joints and skin often occur in parallel, there might be discordance between dermatologic and articular outcomes in individual patients, suggesting potential heterogeneity to pathophysiologic mechanisms underlying different clinical manifestations.

Until the advent of TNF inhibitors, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs were the only agents shown to alleviate axial symptoms related to AS. In recent years, TNF inhibitors have demonstrated their ability to substantially decrease signs and symptoms of spinal inflammation.¹⁹⁻²³ Paralleling data from patients with RA, TNF inhibitors provided rapid clinical improvement, often as early as 2 weeks. Patients with increased acutephase reactants at study entry or with evidence for spinal inflammation on magnetic resonance imaging tended to respond more favorably to TNF inhibitors. Because methotrexate is not an effective therapy for spinal inflammation in patients with AS, it has not been used in studies of the TNF inhibitors. A goal in



TNF Inhibitors

FIG 1. Structure and nomenclature of TNF inhibitors.

	FABLE I. Characteristics	of biologic ac	ents: Dosing, half-l	ife, and indications
--	---------------------------------	----------------	----------------------	----------------------

Agent	Typical adult dosing	Mode of delivery	Half-life
Cytokine inhibitors			
Etanercept	25 mg biweekly or 50 mg every week	SQ	4-5 d
Infliximab	3-10 mg/kg q4-8 wk	IV	8-9.5 d
Adalimumab	40 mg every other week	SQ	12-14 d
Golimumab	50 mg every month	SQ	19-27 d
Certolizumab	200-400 mg every 2-4 wk	SQ	12-14 d
Anakinra	100 mg every day	SQ	4-6 h
Rilonacept	320 mg then 160 mg every week	SQ	6-8 d
Tocilizumab	4-8 mg/kg every 4 weeks	IV	12 d
T-cell modulators			
Abatacept	RA: 10 mg/kg every 4 weeks	IV	14.7 d
Alefacept	15 mg IM every week \times 12 wk	IM	270 h
B-cell modulators			
Rituximab	1,000 mg every 2 wk \times 2 doses	IV	60-170 h
Adhesion cell modulators			
Natalizumab	300 mg every 4 wk	IV	11 d

SQ, Subcutaneous; IV, intravenous; IM, intramuscular.

treating AS would be to stop the progression of spinal ankylosis. Despite their ability to attenuate spinal inflammation on a sensitive imaging modality, such as magnetic resonance imaging, TNF inhibitors have not seemed to be able to affect radiographic progression when compared with historical control of TNF inhibitor–naive patients with AS.²⁴

Levels of TNF- α are increased in the mucosa of inflamed intestines and thought to exert deleterious effects relevant to the pathophysiology of inflammatory bowel disease (Crohn disease and ulcerative colitis). Treatments with TNF inhibitor mAbs have shown improvement in both clinical and endoscopic luminal fistulas and bowel mucosal inflammation associated with Crohn disease.²⁵⁻³⁰ To date, etanercept has not been shown to be effective in inflammatory bowel disease.²⁹ Initially, treatment of Crohn disease with TNF inhibitors was reserved for the most severe, refractory fistulizing disease as a single course. After the success in this group of patients, repeated treatments and more chronic dosing regimens are being used. Intermittent use of infliximab, which is commonly used in the treatment of Crohn disease, has been associated with a greater propensity for the development of antibodies to infliximab and can be attenuated by the concomitant use of immunosuppressive agents, such as corticosteroids, azathioprine, methotrexate, and 6-mercaptopurine.³¹ The use of infliximab in combination with immunosuppressive agents (eg, methotrexate and azathioprine) has been shown to enhance efficacy and decrease immunogenicity.²⁷ TNF inhibitor mAbs are also being studied and used in the treatment of ulcerative colitis.

Several studies, mostly anecdotal and in patients with RA, have demonstrated that switching from one TNF inhibitor to another can be effective and restore clinical response in patients who have lost therapeutic efficacy with the first.³² Although the success of TNF inhibitors in these autoimmune conditions has been remarkable, it is worth noting that almost uniformly, treatment failed to induce long-term treatment-free remission or immunologic tolerance. Thus maintenance of clinical response required continuous therapy. Also, TNF inhibitors have not proved effective in other conditions, including several wherein there was pathophysiologic evidence for a role for this cytokine in the disease process. Among autoimmune conditions, TNF inhibitor therapy has been notably ineffective to date in patients with Sjögren syndrome and several forms of vasculitis, including Wegener granulomatosis and polymyalgia rheumatica/temporal arteritis. With regard to congestive heart failure (CHF), data from animal models of ischemic cardiomyopathy implicated TNF as a key mediator of deteriorating cardiac function and hence an attractive target. However, TNF inhibitors have failed to improve symptoms in patients with CHF in clinical trials and sometimes resulted in worsened clinical outcome. Although limited, there were studies on TNF inhibitors that showed negative results in patients with multiple sclerosis (MS), along with anecdotal reports of the development or worsening of demyelinating symptoms among patients with RA treated with these agents. TNF inhibitors are still being actively investigated in a variety of other diseases.

TNF inhibitors: Safety considerations

In general, TNF inhibitors have been well tolerated in clinical trials. In vitro studies suggested that TNF inhibitors selectively decrease proinflammatory cytokine levels while preserving both the humoral and cell-mediated arms of the immune response. However, a number of relevant safety issues regarding the use of TNF inhibitors have emerged in postmarketing pharmacovigilance assessments.^{33,34} Adverse events associated with TNF inhibitors can be broadly classified as target/class related or agent related. Target-related adverse events include those potentially attributable to the immunosuppression inherent in blocking a key component of the immune system, such as an inflammatory cytokine; this would include increased susceptibility to infections and malignancies. In addition, specific inhibition of TNF might predispose patients to increased susceptibility to tuberculosis, autoantibody production, hepatotoxicity, demyelinating disease, and clinical worsening of CHF. Agent-related adverse events, such as allergic reactions and antigenicity, are idiosyncratic reactions that relate to the particular agent used.

Safety data from clinical trials and registries have shown a small but consistent increase in infections among TNF inhibitortreated patients compared with those treated with DMARDs, most commonly methotrexate. Generally, the risk of serious infections was not substantially greater, with relative risks ranging from 0 to 2. The risk of infection with TNF inhibitors increased significantly when combined with other biologic agents. For example, combination therapy with the TNF inhibitor etanercept and the IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra) anakinra resulted in a higher rate of serious infections in patients with RA, despite the failure to achieve any additive clinical benefit. Data, particularly from pharmacovigilance, have noted a number of opportunistic infections (eg, listeriosis, histoplasmosis, and coccidioidomycosis) among those patients treated with TNF inhibitors. Because of the increased baseline risk of infection among patients with RA, without a control group, it is difficult to ascertain the excess infection risk specifically attributable to TNF inhibitors in these patients. Another potential sequela of immunosuppression is malignancy. With a few notable exceptions, the bulk of the data to date do not support an increased risk of solid tumors related to TNF inhibitor therapy. However, greater numbers of hematologic malignancies, particularly non-Hodgkin lymphoma, have been observed in some registries. Complicating the assessment of the

risk attributable to therapy is the increased baseline risk of lymphoma among patients with RA, especially among those with higher disease activity. This introduces bias toward observing cases among patients treated with TNF inhibitors as the most severe, and patients with active RA are often the most common type of patients treated. The relative effect of dose and duration of therapy and host factors, such as comorbidities, relevant genetic polymorphisms, and concomitant medications, on the risk of infections and malignancy remains incompletely defined. Because of potential immunosuppression, vaccination with live vaccines is not recommended while patients are receiving TNF inhibitors.

In addition, inhibition of TNF might predispose patients to a variety of untoward effects that seem to be specific to inhibition of the TNF molecule. There are a fair amount of animal and ex vivo data supporting the important role played by TNF in controlling tuberculosis. In contrast to typical presentation of acute tuberculosis as pneumonia, about half of the cases of tuberculosis related to TNF inhibitors presented as extrapulmonary or disseminated tuberculosis. The majority of these tuberculosis cases appear to be reactivation of latent tuberculosis, with infection occurring within the first few months of therapy; however, newly acquired cases have been well described. The incidence of cases might be greater with the mAb TNF inhibitors than with the fusion protein inhibitor. Fortunately, screening for latent tuberculosis before initiating TNF inhibitor therapy has been an effective strategy, with a reduction in incidence of new tuberculosis cases by approximately 85%. Latent tuberculosis can be screened by using either a tuberculin skin test with purified protein derivative or ex vivo tests that quantify IFN-y release from sensitized lymphocytes in blood incubated with tuberculosis antigens. Treatment with TNF inhibitors has also been associated with development of autoantibodies. Although the mechanism of this is unknown, it does not appear to result from inhibition of TNF itself, perhaps through induction of apoptosis. The autoantibodies typically generated include the antinuclear antibody (which develops in about half of patients with RA treated with TNF inhibitors), antibodies to double-stranded DNA (which develop in approximately 10% to 15% of patients treated with TNF inhibitors), and anticardiolipin antibodies. Although rare, progression to a lupus-like illness can occur in patients treated with TNF inhibitors. Also, mild-to-moderate increases in liver function test results (generally <3 times the upper limit of normal) have been observed with TNF inhibitors. Many of these cases were confounded by concomitant use of potentially hepatotoxic drugs and underlying medical conditions. However, in light of the occurrence of liver failure of unidentifiable cause in several cases, clinicians should be aware of these rare events and consider monitoring liver function tests. Lastly, several cases of MS and other demyelinating conditions have been identified among patients treated with TNF inhibitors, although the true effect of TNF inhibitors on the development of MS remains undefined.

Despite their shared ability to inhibit TNF, there are some notable differences between the 5 approved TNF inhibitors. Infliximab, adalimumab, golimumab, and certolizumab are IgG1 mAbs that are specific for TNF- α ; etanercept is a fusion protein of the type II TNF receptor and binds both TNF- α and lymphotoxin α (also known as TNF- β). The clinical relevance of this distinction is unknown. In addition, the binding characteristics of the mAbs and the fusion protein differ slightly. Although all agents bind soluble TNF with high affinity, the mAbs have slightly higher affinity for membrane-bound TNF, presumably related to the physical constraints of the binding domains of the soluble TNF receptor, compared with that of mAbs. Whether these differences might account for the variability in efficacy and safety remains to be seen. The successful introduction of certolizumab pegol would suggest that the ultimate mechanism of action of TNF inhibitors does not appear to require Fc fragment–related activities.

IL-1 inhibitors: Anakinra and rilonacept

IL-1 is synthesized as an inactive precursor. On cleavage by IL- 1β -converting enzyme, it activates a variety of cells that can then release mediators destructive to bone and cartilage. In the RA synovium, although there is an increase in the naturally occurring IL-1Ra that prevents the binding of IL-1 to its receptor, the levels are apparently insufficient to counteract the effects of IL-1.

Anakinra, approved in 2001 for the treatment of RA, is a recombinant IL-1ra that differs from the endogenous IL-1Ra by a single amino acid addition at the amino terminus (Table I). Compared with the TNF inhibitors, the clinical responses achieved by anakinra are generally more modest; this, combined with cost and the need for daily injections, has led to its relatively infrequent use in the treatment of RA. However, it has been gaining renewed interest and has been shown to be effective in the treatment of cryopyrin-associated periodic syndromes, including familial cold autoinflammatory syndrome and Muckle-Wells syndrome.35 These rare autosomal dominant disorders, characterized by a gain-of-function mutation in the cryopyrin gene (CIASI, NLRP3), are associated with oversecretion of IL-1β, rash, arthralgia, and fever. Rilonacept (previously known as IL-1-Trap), which was approved in 2008 for the treatment of cryopyrin-associated periodic syndromes, is a fusion protein comprised of the extracellular domain of the IL-1 accessory protein and IL-1 receptor type 1 attached to the Fc portion of IgG1. Rilonacept binds to IL-1 α and IL-1 β with high affinity (Table I) and was generally well tolerated, with injection site responses being the most common adverse events.³⁶ Physicians should remain vigilant about infections with any IL-1 inhibitor. Studies evaluating the role of anakinra and rilonacept in other diseases associated with IL-1 oversecretion, such as chronic gout and adult-onset Still disease, are ongoing, with promising early results.

IL-6 inhibitors: Tocilizumab

Tocilizumab is a humanized anti–IL-6 receptor mAb that binds to both soluble and membrane-bound IL-6 receptor (Table I). Tocilizumab has been shown to improve the signs and symptoms of disease and functional status and slow radiographic progression in patients with RA. The clinical improvement was rapid and evident within the first 2 weeks of treatment.³⁷⁻⁴⁰ Although it can be administered as monotherapy, tocilizumab appears to be more effective when used in combination with methotrexate.

In clinical studies tocilizumab was associated with a slightly higher rate of infections, mainly respiratory and gastrointestinal tract infections. Transient decreases in neutrophil counts, increases in serum lipid levels (total cholesterol, high-density lipoprotein, and low-density lipoprotein), and increases in liver function test results have been observed with tocilizumab. The potential long-term implications of these laboratory abnormalities have not been fully defined.

CYTOKINES IFN-α

IFN- α is produced by the cells of the immune system in response to the presence of double-stranded RNA viruses, inducing cell activation of macrophages and natural killer cells and enhancing antigen presentation. Both IFN- α 2a and IFN- α 2b have been used therapeutically with similar results. IFN- α is used in combination with ribavirin in the treatment of hepatitis C viral infection,⁴¹ reducing viremia and providing protection against the development of chronic liver disease and cryoglobulin-associated vasculitis. Side effects can be significant, with up to 68% of patients presenting with psychiatric symptoms, such as depression, irritability, and insomnia. It has also been used to improve survival in patients with advanced renal cancer, although with a modest increase of 2.6 months, achieving a median survival of 11 months.⁴² Other uses are in the management of melanoma, hepatitis B infection, and systemic vasculitis.

IFN-β

IFN-β is produced in fibroblasts and is 45% identical to IFN-α, sharing similar antiviral activity against double-stranded RNA viruses. Clinically, it has been used in the treatment of MS because of its additional anti-inflammatory effect.⁴³ IFN-β slows progression of disease, reducing the percentage of patients with disability from 35% to 22% after 2 years of treatment. Common adverse effects are depression and suicidal ideation, flu-like symptoms, and increase of liver enzyme levels.

$IFN-\gamma$

IFN- γ is produced by leukocytes to induce macrophage activation and increase oxidative burst. It is clinically used to enhance immunity in patients with chronic granulomatous disease, in which it has been shown to help by reducing the frequency of infections up to 67% when used in combination with antibacterial and antifungal prophylaxis.⁴⁴ IFN- γ is administered subcutaneously at 50 µg/m² 3 times a week. Potential side effects include fever, hypotension, and flu-like symptoms. In patients with congenital osteopetrosis, IFN- γ slows disease progression. It is also used on a trial basis in some patients with the rare occurrence of deficiency of the IFN- γ /IL-12 axis caused by a deficiency of this cytokine would reduce the patient's susceptibility to severe mycobacterial disease.

IL-2

Recombinant IL-2 has been approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for the treatment of metastatic renal cancer⁴² and malignant melanoma.⁴⁵ IL-2 promotes the activation of T cells and natural killer cells, enhancing their antitumor activity. It also induces the differentiation of regulatory T cells, which are of significance to the control of inflammatory responses. The administration of IL-2 to patients with HIV⁴⁶ has resulted in an increase in CD4⁺ T-cell counts and, when used in combination with highly active anti-retroviral treatment drugs, did not increase HIV viremia and reduced the occurrence of AIDS-defining infections. Side effects are dose related and include hypotension, flulike symptoms, behavioral changes, and renal impairment.

IL-7

Because of its biologic activity in the homeostasis of T cells, which includes the expansion of naive and memory T cells in the setting of lymphopenia, IL-7 has been suggested as an adjuvant in the treatment of HIV infection and in lymphopenia after chemo-therapy. Reports of its administration in HIV-infected patients showed less significant side effects than IL-2 treatment, with sustained dose-dependent expansion of T cells.⁴⁷

AGENTS THAT INHIBIT T CELLS

There is a large body of evidence suggesting autoreactive T cells, especially CD4⁺ T_H1 T cells, serve a key role in orchestrating the immune-driven inflammatory responses in patients with autoimmune diseases, such as RA, Crohn disease, PsA, and psoriasis. Productive CD4⁺ T-cell responses require 2 signals: binding of specific antigen-associated MHC class II molecule to the T-cell receptor complex and a second signal from costimulatory molecules. If T cells do not receive the second signal, then tolerance or ignorance of the antigen ensues, and a productive immune response is not generated. Among the most important costimulatory molecules is CD28, which binds CD80 and CD86. CD28 and its natural inhibitor, cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4; CD152), are present on T cells and bind to CD80 and CD86 on antigen-presenting cells. CD28 ligation results in stimulation of T cells, whereas CTLA-4 serves an inhibitory role. CTLA-4, which binds CD80 and CD86 with substantially higher affinity than CD28, inhibits the stimulatory effects of CD28 by competitively binding to CD80 and CD86.

Daclizumab and basiliximab

These 2 therapeutic antibodies are directed against CD25, the protein α component of the IL-2 receptor.⁴⁸ Their therapeutic effect is the block of IL-2 binding in T and B cells, inhibiting their activation and the development of an immune response and inducing anergy. They are indicated for the prevention of organ transplant rejection, particularly kidney grafts, and have been suggested for the management of autoimmune disorders. For this purpose, the humanized antibody daclizumab is in phase II trials for the treatment of MS and has been shown to decrease the frequency of relapses. These agents induce a state of immuno-suppression, which results in an increased frequency of urinary tract infections have not been observed. Other side effects are paresthesias, transient increased in liver enzyme and bilirubin levels, and skin rash.

Abatacept

Abatacept, approved in 2005 for the treatment of RA, is a soluble protein consisting of the extracellular domain of CTLA-4 linked to the Fc portion of IgG1 (Table I). Abatacept has been shown to improve the signs and symptoms of disease, functional status, and quality of life and slow radiographic progression in patients with RA.^{49,50} Abatacept was well tolerated in clinical trials, with a slight increase in the incidence of infections, especially among those with underlying chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. In one study abatacept appeared to have efficacy comparable with that of a TNF inhibitor in patients with RA receiving methotrexate.⁵¹ As with other biologic agents, live vaccines should be

avoided when receiving abatacept. A safety study assessing the combination of abatacept and TNF inhibitor therapy observed a higher incidence of serious adverse effects, including infections, at 1-year follow-up compared with that seen in those receiving monotherapy.⁵² Given similar findings of increased infections with TNF inhibitors and IL-1ra combination therapy, combination therapy with abatacept and other biologic agents is also discouraged.

Alefacept

Alefacept, approved in 2003 for the treatment of chronic plaque psoriasis, is a fusion protein of a soluble form of the extracellular domain of lymphocyte function-associated antigen (LFA) 3 attached to the Fc portion of an IgG1 molecule. It binds CD2⁺ T cells and is thought to improve symptoms of psoriasis by inducing memory T-cell apoptosis, inhibiting inflammatory gene expression, and preventing T-cell migration into psoriatic plaques. The interaction of LFA-3 on antigen-presenting cells and CD2 on T cells is thought to be important in T-cell activation and in the development of cells into memory T cells. Alefacept, either as monotherapy or in combination with other psoriasis therapy (eg, methotrexate), has been shown to be effective for skin psoriasis.^{53,54} T-cell depletion related to therapy did not correlate or predict the response rate during treatment or follow-up. Despite its effectiveness in the treatment of psoriasis, alefacept appears to be only modestly effective for PsA.⁵⁵ With the availability and effectiveness of TNF-I in the treatment of PsA, alefacept is therefore rarely used for the treatment of PsA.

Anti-p40 agents

Another approach to modulating the function of T cells in autoimmune and inflammatory diseases targets cytokines relevant to the development of certain T-cell subsets. IL-12, a cytokine central to the development of T_H1 T cells, and IL-23, a cytokine that helps sustain T_H17 T cells, share a common p40 subunit.⁵⁶ Agents that target the p40 subunit, including the human mAb ustekinumab and ABT874, might be expected to attenuate inflammatory processes driven by T_H1 and T_H17 T cells. These therapies are under investigation in a variety of autoimmune diseases, and ustekinumab has received regulatory approval in several countries for the treatment of psoriasis. In patients with psoriasis, ustekinumab therapy induced a substantial improvement, as measured by the psoriasis area and severity index.⁵⁷ The extent of improvement appeared to perhaps even have been larger than that achieved with TNF inhibitors, which are themselves highly effective in patients with psoriasis. The same agent has also been studied in patients with PsA and been found to have some efficacy in that condition.⁵⁸ Interestingly, the duration of clinical benefit after a few injections is prolonged and appears to far exceed the pharmacokinetic profile of the drug.

AGENTS THAT INHIBIT B CELLS

Recent data suggest that B cells might contribute significantly to the initiation and perpetuation of the immune response in various autoimmune diseases, including RA and systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE). Not only can B cells produce potentially pathologic autoantibodies (eg, rheumatoid factor and antinuclear antibody) and proinflammatory cytokines, but they can also present antigens to T cells and provide costimulatory signals essential for T-cell activation, clonal expansion, and effector function.

CD20 inhibitor: Rituximab

Rituximab is a chimeric IgG1 mAb directed against the Blymphocyte surface antigen CD20. It was initially approved in 1997 for the treatment of CD20⁺ B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma and later for the treatment of RA in 2006. CD20 is a cell-surface molecule restricted to the surface of pre-B through activated mature B cells. Rituximab is thought to induce lysis of CD20⁺ B cells through several mechanisms, including complement activation, antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity, and induction of apoptosis. Depletion of B cells can last up to 9 months or longer after a single course of therapy. Rituximab has been shown to improve the signs and symptoms of disease, functional status, and quality of life and slow radiographic progression of disease in patients with RA.^{59,60} Although rituximab can be used alone or in combination with DMARDs, the combination therapy yielded better clinical outcomes. Also, patients who are seropositive for rheumatoid factor had greater clinical response compared with rheumatoid factor-seronegative patients. In smaller studies rituximab has shown promising results in the treatment of other autoimmune diseases, such as SLE, primary Sjögren syndrome, idiopathic thrombocytopenic purpura, chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy, and vasculitis. Additional trials are underway that should answer questions regarding dosing, treatment intervals, safety, and tolerability in these conditions.

Despite the potential for immunodeficiency related to depletion of mature B cells, no significant increases in infections, either serious or opportunistic, were reported in patients with RA and non-Hodgkin lymphoma treated with rituximab. The overall levels of serum immunoglobulin generally remain stable during treatment. This could be related to preserved function of plasma cells, which lack CD20 and are therefore not depleted by rituximab. However, if rituximab is used as a recurrent or maintenance therapy for autoimmune conditions, this might become more of a safety concern because plasma cells are not replenished by memory B cells. Thus far, some patients have undergone more than 4 cycles of rituximab without increased risk of adverse events.⁶¹ Other notable adverse effects include rare neutropenia, reactivation of hepatitis B, and progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML). Three cases of PML in patients receiving rituximab for non-FDA-approved conditions, mainly SLE, have been reported.⁶² The exact role of rituximab in the development of PML remains unknown given its rare occurrence, but it highlights the importance of pharmacovigilance and potential unforeseen long-term adverse effects related to biologic agents. Although treatment has overall been well tolerated, infusions have been associated with hypersensitivity reactions, Stevens-Johnson syndrome, and type III serum sickness-like illness and cytokine release syndrome. The infusion reactions are more common during the first infusion and might occur more in patients with lymphoma than in those with RA.33,34 Lastly, given the potential for suboptimal response, vaccinations should be administered before rituximab, if possible.

Anti-IgE antibody: Omalizumab

This antibody was developed to aid in the management of severe asthma with an allergic component. Omalizumab binds IgE with high affinity, considerably reducing levels of free IgE and inhibiting its interaction with the IgE receptor. The clinical improvement correlated well with the measurement of biologic markers.⁶³ Its administration to patients with severe asthma with low to moderately increased serum IgE levels results in a 26% decrease in the asthma exacerbation rate and a 50% decrease in severe exacerbations and emergency department visits, as well as a reduction in systemic corticosteroid use.⁶⁴ It has also been shown to be useful to reduce symptoms in patients with corticosteroid-resistant chronic urticaria.

AGENTS THAT INHIBIT CELL ADHESION, MIGRATION, OR BOTH

Activated T lymphocytes must migrate to sites of inflammation and lymph tissue to exert their diverse effects. The entry of lymphocytes into specific sites occurs through several specific interactions between the adhesion molecules on lymphocytes, including the integrins and their ligands on endothelial cells. Particularly important for lymphocyte migration and homing are LFA-1 and its counterreceptors, intercellular adhesion molecule (ICAM) 1 and ICAM-2, and very late antigen-4 and its counterreceptor, vascular cell adhesion molecule 1.

Integrin inhibitors: Natalizumab

Natalizumab, approved in 2004 for the treatment of MS, is a recombinant humanized IgG4 mAb directed against the α_4 subunit of $\alpha_4\beta_1$; it also binds to and inhibits the function of the $\alpha_4\beta_7$ integrins, the ligand of which is mucosal addressin cell adhesion molecule 1. $\alpha_4\beta_1$ integrin, an adhesion molecule present on leukocytes, has been implicated in the pathogenesis of MS by facilitating migration of lymphocytes into the site of disease. In addition to blocking the migration of lymphocytes into the central nervous system and intestinal parenchyma, natalizumab induces T-cell apoptosis and anergy and prevents T-cell binding to osteopontin and fibronectin, thereby attenuating T cell-mediated inflammation. In 2 large clinical trials, natalizumab, either alone or in combination with IFN-β-1a was associated with significantly lower relapse rates and disability and fewer new MS lesions on magnetic resonance imaging.⁶⁵ However, shortly after FDA approval, natalizumab was temporarily withdrawn from the market after 3 cases of PML were reported. Similar to rituximab, the exact role of natalizumab in the development of PML remains unknown.

CD11a inhibitor: Efalizumab

Efalizumab, approved in 2003 for the treatment of psoriasis, is a humanized IgG1 mAb directed against the cell adhesion molecule CD11a. CD11a is an α subunit of the LFA-1 molecule on T cells that binds to ICAM-1 on antigen-presenting cells and endothelial cells. In addition to inhibiting activation of T cells, efalizumab also blocks trafficking of lymphocytes into the skin by blocking LFA-1/ICAM-1 interaction. Efalizumab has been shown to provide greater improvement in symptoms of skin psoriasis after 3 months of therapy, with a continued increase in response if therapy was continued for another 3-month cycle.⁶⁶ However, the development of PML among several patients treated with efalizumab led to its withdrawal in 2009.
TABLE II. Clinical use of human immunoglobulin preparations

Primary immunodeficiency diseases (that result in defect in antibody responses)
Secondary immunodeficiency conditions (with impaired antibody responses)
HIV infection
B-cell leukemia
Use of chemotherapy or radiotherapy
Autoimmune syndromes
Hematologic: ITP, autoimmune hemolytic anemia
Rheumatologic: RA, vasculitis, Kawasaki disease, uveitis, SLE
Endocrinologic: Autoimmune diabetes mellitus, Graves ophthalmopathy
Neurologic: Guillain-Barré syndrome, chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyneuropathy, myasthenia gravis, dermatomyositis
Dermatologic: TEN, Steven-Johnson syndrome
Infectious diseases
CMV
Rotavirus
Parvovirus B19

ITP, Immune thrombocytopenic purpura; TEN, toxic epidermal necrolysis; CMV, cytomegalovirus.

IMMUNOGLOBULINS

Therapeutic use

Immunoglobulin concentrates derived from human plasma have been used since the 1940s and were used initially in the management of viral diseases, such as hepatitis. Bruton published the first report of the use of immunoglobulins to treat a patient with an immune defect who presented with agammaglobulinemia and frequent infections. This resulted in the increase of the gammaglobulin fraction in the patient's serum and a reduction in the number of infections. Currently, human immunoglobulin preparations are derived from pooled plasma of up to 10,000 individual donors per batch of immunoglobulin products, introducing safety concerns regarding the transmission of blood-borne infectious diseases. This is addressed by means of donor screening for infectious diseases and by introducing in the manufacturing process several steps to remove viral particles. There are 2 forms of administration: subcutaneous immunoglobulin (SCIG) and intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIG).⁶⁷

In addition to its use as antibody replacement, IVIG preparations are indicated as an immunomodulator in many inflammatory conditions, such as idiopathic thrombocytopenic purpura (Table II). Only 6 of these indications are approved by the FDA: the treatment of primary immunodeficiencies, HIV infection, Kawasaki disease, and immune thrombocytopenic purpura and the prevention of infections in B-cell leukemias and in patients undergoing bone marrow transplantation.⁶⁸ The anti-inflammatory properties of immunoglobulins have been attributed to different mechanisms, including those mediated by neutralization of autoantibodies and anti-idiotypic antibodies and neutralization of toxins and T-cell superantigens and those mediated by the modulation of the Fc receptors in the cells of the immune system. More recently, Anthony et al⁶⁹ showed that the anti-inflammatory activity of immune globulins can be explained by the action of Fc fragments containing sialic acid on macrophages inducing the expression of the inhibitory FcyIII receptor. Both human and murine recombinant sialylated Fc proteins were able to suppress inflammation in a murine model of arthritis. This finding might lead to the development of a therapeutic anti-inflammatory agent that is not derived from human plasma and that reduces safety concerns and availability shortages.

Dosage and adverse reactions

In the United States several IVIG preparations and 1 SCIG preparation are commercially available.⁶⁸ They differ in their

method of purification, osmolality and IgG concentration, IgA and sodium contents, stabilizer (to prevent IgG aggregation; eg, glycine, sucrose, or maltose), and pH; however, they are administered similarly, except when adverse reactions occur, such as idiosyncratic reactions in a particular patient or if suspected hypersensitivity to IgA leads to the use of those products with undetectable IgA. Patients with diabetes mellitus should avoid products containing sugar molecules as stabilizers. IVIG is used as an anti-inflammatory agent at 1 to 2 g/kg in 1 dose or divided in 2 daily doses. The IVIG dose used for replacement in patients with antibody deficiencies is 400 to 600 mg/kg administered every 3 to 4 weeks to maintain a trough IgG level of at least 500 mg/mL and reduce the frequency of infections. Because of increased immunoglobulin catabolism or protein loss, some patients might require even higher doses, which need to be optimized to each patient, also taking into consideration the clinical assessment. Because of the volume limitations for subcutaneous administration, SCIG is not used for inflammatory disorders and is recommended to be administered weekly for immune deficiencies, with doses that correspond to the IVIG dose mentioned above (approximately 100 mg/kg/wk). No differences of efficacy to prevent infections have been found in clinical trials comparing IVIG and SCIG. The weekly subcutaneous administration of immunoglobulins provides a tighter range of serum IgG levels, which is of advantage for patients who experience side effects associated with peak IgG concentrations. Although side effects associated with SCIG infusions are at the infusion site, IVIG side effects are not common, although they can be severe, including back pain, fever, hypotension, thrombosis, headaches, and skin rashes. Premedication with antihistaminic agents, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, and corticosteroids and hydration with normal saline are common measures used to prevent these symptoms. Serious adverse effects, such as aseptic meningitis, seizures, anaphylaxis, pulmonary edema, and thrombosis, have been rarely reported. Therefore it is recommended that IVIG be administered with medical monitoring for early detection and management of these possible events.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The factors that drove the initial introduction of the biologic agents—a clinical need for better outcomes, greater delineation of pathophysiology allowing definition of various targets, and progress in biotechnology allowing development of agents—will no doubt continue to fuel progress in this area. It can be expected that additional mAbs and fusion receptors, both directed at existing targets and against novel targets, will continue to be developed and brought to the clinic. Along with the number of agents, it is anticipated that the conditions for which these agents are used will also expand. For existing biologic agents, a number of questions remain as to the optimum treatment paradigms (eg, sequence of biologic agents) and most appropriate patient populations for their use; this will be germane for newer agents as well. As always, the balance between achieving higher levels of efficacy, with disease remission being the ultimate goal, need to be balanced against safety considerations. For macromolecules, such as mAbs and soluble receptors, there is the potential for optimizing their characteristics, including ease of use, immunogenicity, and cost. For certain targets, it is possible that smallmolecule inhibitors might be developed that can address some of these issues. However, because these molecules can be anticipated to have pharmacokinetic, mechanistic, and other important differences from their macromolecular counterparts, this might translate into variable safety and efficacy. Therefore newer agents of a different class, even those whose putative target is the same as existing therapies, need to be assessed with the same rigor as the currently available agents.

REFERENCES

- Maini RN, Breedveld FC, Kalden JR, Smolen JS, Furst D, Weisman MH, et al. Sustained improvement over two years in physical function, structural damage, and signs and symptoms among patients with rheumatoid arthritis treated with infliximab and methotrexate. Arthritis Rheum 2004;50:1051-65.
- Lipsky PE, van der Heijde DM, St Claire EW, Furst DE, Breedveld FC, Kalden JR, et al. Infliximab and methotrexate in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2000;343:1594-602.
- Moreland LW, Weinblatt ME, Keystone EC, Kremer JM, Martin RW, Schiff MH, et al. Etanercept treatment in adults with established rheumatoid arthritis: 7 years of clinical experience. J Rheumatol 2005;33:854-61.
- van der Heijde D, Klareskog L, Rodriguez-Valverde V, Codreanu C, Bolosiu H, Melo-Gomes J, et al. Comparison of etanercept and methotrexate, alone and combined, in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: two-year clinical and radiographic results from the TEMPO study, a double-blind, randomized trial. Arthritis Rheum 2006;54:76-81.
- Weinblatt ME, Keystone EC, Furst DE, Moreland LW, Weisman MH, Birbara CA, et al. Adalimumab, a fully human anti-tumor necrosis factor-α monoclonal antibody, for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in patients taking concomitant methotrexate: the ARMADA trial [published erratum appears in Arthritis Rheum 2003; 48:855]. Arthritis Rheum 2003;48:35-45.
- 6. Furst DE, Schiff MH, Fleischmann RM, Strand V, Birbara CA, Compagnone D, et al. Adalimumab, a fully human anti-tumor necrosis factor-α monoclonal antibody, and concomitant standard antirheumatic therapy for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: results of STAR (Safety Trial of Adalimumab in Rheumatoid arthritis). J Rheumatol 2003;30:2563-71.
- Kay J, Matteson EL, Dasgupta B, Nash P, Durez P, Hall S, et al. Golimumab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis despite treatment with methotrexate. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:964-75.
- Keystone E, van der Heijde D, Mason D Jr, Landewe R, van Vollenhoven R, Combe B, et al. Certolizumab pegol plus methotrexate is significantly more effective than placebo plus methotrexate in active rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:3319-29.
- St Clair EW, van der Heijde DMFM, Smolen JS, Maini RN, Bathon JM, Emery P, et al. Combination of infliximab and methotrexate therapy for early rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2004;50:3432-43.
- Genovese MC, Bathon JM, Martin RW, Fleischmann RM, Tesser JR, Schiff MH, et al. Etanercept versus methotrexate in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis: two year radiographic and clinical outcomes. Arthritis Rheum 2002;46:1443-50.
- 11. Breedveld FC, Weisman MH, Kavanaugh AF, Cohen SB, Pavelka K, van Vollenhoven R, et al. The PREMIER study: a multicenter, randomized, double-blind clinical trial of combination therapy with adalimumab plus methotrexate versus methotrexate alone or adalimumab alone in patients with early, aggressive rheumatoid arthritis who had not had previous methotrexate treatment. Arthritis Rheum 2006;54:26-37.

- 12. Landewe R, van der Heijde D, Klareskog L, van Vollenhoven R, Fatenejad S. Disconnect between inflammation and joint destruction after treatment with etanercept plus methotrexate: results from the trial of etanercept and methotrexate with radiographic and patient outcomes. Arthritis Rheum 2006;54:3119-25.
- Lovell DJ, Ruperto N, Goodman S, Reiff A, Jung L, Jarosova K, et al. Adalimumab with or without methotrexate in juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med 2008; 359:810-20.
- Ruperto N, Lovell DJ, Cuttica R, Wilkinson N, Woo P, Espada G, et al. A randomized, placebo-controlled trial of infliximab plus methotrexate for the treatment of polyarticular-course juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2007;59: 3096-106.
- Antoni CE, Kavanaugh A, van der Heijde D, Beutler A, Keenan G, Zhou B, et al. Two-year efficacy and safety of infliximab treatment in patients with active psoriatic arthritis: findings of the Infliximab Multinational Psoriatic Arthritis Controlled Trial (IMPACT). J Rheumatol 2008;35:869-76.
- Mease PJ, Kivitz AJ, Burch FX, Siegel EL, Cohen SB, Ory P, et al. Etanercept treatment of psoriatic arthritis: safety, efficacy, and effect on disease progression. Arthritis Rheum 2004;50:2264-72.
- Mease PJ, Gladman DD, Ritchlin CT, Ruderman EM, Steinfeld SD, Choy EH, et al. Adalimumab for the treatment of patients with moderately to severely active psoriatic arthritis: result of a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Arthritis Rheum 2005;52:3279-89.
- Rozenblit M, Lebwohl M. New biologics for psoriasis and psoriatic arthritis. Dermatol Ther 2009;22:56-60.
- van der Heijde D, Dijkmans B, Geusens P, Sieper J, DeWoody K, Williamson P, et al. Efficacy and safety of infliximab in patients with ankylosing spondylitis. Arthritis Rheum 2005;52:582-91.
- Baraliakos X, Brandt J, Listing J, Haibel H, Sörensen H, Rudwaleit M, et al. Outcome of patients with active ankylosing spondylitis after two years of therapy with etanercept: clinical and magnetic resonance imaging data. Arthritis Rheum 2005; 53:856-63.
- 21. Sieper J, Baraliakos X, Listing J, Brandt J, Haibel H, Rudwaleit M, et al. Persistent reduction of spinal inflammation as assessed by magnetic resonance imaging in patients with ankylosing spondylitis after 2 years of treatment with the anti-tumor necrosis factor agent infliximab. Rheumatology 2005;44:1525-30.
- 22. Van der Heijde D, Landewe R, Baraliakos X, Houben H, van Tubergen A, Williamson P, et al. Radiographic findings following two years of infliximab therapy in patients with ankylosing spondylitis. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:3063-70.
- 23. van der Heijde D, Pangan AL, Schiff MH, Braun J, Borofsky M, Torre J, et al. Adalimumab effectively reduces the signs and symptoms of active ankylosing spondylitis in patients with total spinal ankylosis. Ann Rheum Dis 2008;67:1218-21.
- 24. Inman RD, Davis JC Jr, Heijde D, Diekman L, Sieper J, Kim SI, et al. Efficacy and safety of golimumab in patients with ankylosing spondylitis: results of a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase III trial. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58: 3402-12.
- Present DH, Rutgeerts P, Targan S, Hanauer SB, Mayer L, van Hogezand RA, et al. Infliximab for the treatment of fistulas in patients with Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 1999;340:1398-405.
- Rutgeerts P, Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Reinisch W, Olson A, Johanns J, et al. Infliximab for induction and maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. N Engl J Med 2005;353:2462-76.
- Hanauer SB, Sandborn WJ, Rutgeerts P, Fedorak RN, Lukas M, MacIntosh D, et al. Human anti-tumor necrosis factor monoclonal antibody (adalimumab) in Crohn's disease: the CLASSIC-I trial. Gastroenterology 2006;130:323-33.
- Sandborn WJ, Hanauer SB, Katz S, Safdi M, Wolf DG, Baerg RD, et al. Etanercept for active Crohn's disease: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2001;121:1088-94.
- Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Stoinov S, Honiball PJ, Rutgeerts P, Mason D, et al. Certolizumab pegol for the treatment of Crohn's disease. N Eng J Med 2007; 357:228-38.
- Schreiber S, Khaliq-Kareemi M, Lawrence IC, Thomsen OO, Hanauer SB, McColm J, et al. Maintenance therapy with certolizumab pegol for Crohn's disease. N Eng J Med 2007;357:239-50.
- Baert F, Noman M, Verneire S, Van Assche G, D'Haens G, Carbonez A, et al. Influence of immunogenicity on the long-term efficacy of infliximab in Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 2003;348:601-8.
- 32. Hyrich KL, Lunt M, Watson KD, Symmons DPM, Silman AJ. for the British Society for Rheumatology Biologics Register. Outcomes after switching from one anti-tumor necrosis factor a agent to a second anti-tumor necrosis factor a agent in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2007;56:13-20.
- Kapoor D, Ruderman EM. Safety of newer therapies in rheumatoid arthritis. Rheum Dis Clin Updates 2007;2:1-9.
- Lee SJ, Kavanaugh A. Adverse events related to biologic agents. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2005;116:900-5.

- Ross JB, Finlayson LA, Klotz PJ, Langley RG, Gaudet R, Thompson K, et al. Use of anakinra (Kineret) in the treatment of familial cold autoinflammatory syndrome with a 16-month follow-up. J Cutan Med Surg 2008;12:8-16.
- Hoffman HM, Throne ML, Amar NJ, Sebai M, Kivitz AJ, Kavanaugh A, et al. Efficacy and safety of rilonacept (interleukin-1 trap) in patients with cryopyrin-associated periodic syndrome. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:2443-52.
- Smolen JF, Beaulieu A, Rubbert-Roth A, Ramos-Remus C, Rovensky J, Alecock E, et al. Effect of interleukin-6 receptor inhibition with tocilizumab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (OPTION study): a double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomized trial. Lancet 2008;371:987-97.
- Genovese MC, McKay JD, Nasonov EL, Mysler EF, da Silva NA, Alecock E, et al. Interleukin-6 receptor inhibition with tocilizumab reduces diseae activity in rheumatoid arthritis with inadequate response to disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:2968-80.
- 39. Emery P, Keystone E, Tony HP, Cantagrel A, van Vollenhoven R, Sanchez A, et al. IL-6 receptor inhibition with tocilizumab improves treatment outcomes in patients with rheumatoid arthritis refractory to anti-tumour necrosis factor biologicals: results from a 24-week multicentre randomized placebo-controlled trial. Ann Rheum Dis 20008;67:1516-1523.
- 40. Nishimoto N, Hashimoto J, Miyasaka N, Yamamoto K, Kawai S, Takeuchi T, et al. Study of active controlled monotherapy used for rheumatoid arthritis, an IL-6 inhibitor (SAMURAI): evidence of clinical and radiographic benefit from an x ray reader-blinded randomized controlled trial of tocilizumab. Ann Rheum Dis 2007; 66:1162-7.
- 41. Welzel TM, Morgan TR, Bonkovsky HL, Naishadham D, Pfeifer RM, Wright EC, et al. Variants in interferon-alpha pathway genes and response to pegylated interferon-alpha 2a plus reibavirin in the treatment of hepatitis C virus infection in the hepatitic C antiviral long-term treatment against cirrhosis trial. Hepatology 2009; 49:1847-58.
- Coppin C, Le L, Porzsolt F, Wilt T. Targeted therapy for advanced renal cell carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008 (2):CD006017.
- Durelli L, Conti L, Clerico M, Boselli D, Contessa G, Ripellino P, et al. T-helper 17 cells expand in multiple sclerosis and are inhibited by interferon-beta. Ann Neurol 2009;65:499-509.
- Holland SM. Chronic Granulomatous Disease. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol 2009 [Epub ahead of print].
- 45. Tarhini AA, Kirkwood JM, Gooding WE, Moschos S, Agarwala SS. A phase 2 trial of sequential temozolomide chemotherapy followed by high-dose interleukin 2 immunotherapy for metastatic melanoma. Cancer 2008;113:1632-40.
- 46. Mitsuyasu R, Gelman R, Cherng DW, Landay A, Fahey J, Reichman R, et al. The virologic, immunologic, and clinical effects of interleukin 2 with potent antiretro-viral therapy in patients with moderately advanced human immunodeficiency virus infection: a randomized controlled clinical trial—AIDS Clinical Trials Group 328. Arch Intern Med 2007;167:597-605.
- Levy Y, Lacabaratz C, Weiss L, Viard JP, Goujard C, Lelièvre JD, et al. Enhanced T cell recovery in HIV-1-infected adults through IL-7 treatment. J Clin Invest 2009; 119:997-1007.
- Waldmann TA. Anti-Tac (daclizumab, Zenapax) in the treatment of leukemia, autoimmune diseases, and in the prevention of allograft rejection: a 25-year personal odyssey. J Clin Immunol 2007;27:1-18.
- 49. Genovese MC, Schiff M, Luggen M, Becker JC, Aranda R, Teng J, et al. Efficacy and safety of the selective co-stimulation modulator abatacept following 2 years of treatment in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to antitumour necrosis factor therapy. Ann Rheum Dis 2008;67:547-54.
- Kremer JM, Geneant HK, Moreland LW, Russell AS, Emery P, Abud-Mendoza C, et al. Results of a two-year followup study of patients with rheumatoid arthritis who received a combination of abatacept and methotrexate. Arthritis Rheum 2008;58:953-63.
- 51. Schiff M, Keiserman M, Codding C, Songcharoen S, Berman A, Nayiager S, et al. Efficacy and safety of abatacept or infliximab vs placebo in ATTEST: a phase III, multi-centre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to methotrexate. Ann Rheum Dis 2008;67:1096-103.

- 52. Weinblatt M, Combe B, Covucci A, Aranda R, Becker JC, Keystone E. Safety of the selective costimulation modulator abatacept in rheumatoid arthritis patients receiving background biologic and nonbiologic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: a one-year randomized, placebo-controlled study. Arthritis Rheum 2006; 54:2807-16.
- Sugiyama H, McCormick TS, Cooper KD, Korman N. Alefacept in the treatment of psoriasis. Clin Dermatol 2008;26:503-8.
- 54. Krueger GG, Gottlieb AB, Sterry W, Korman N, van de Kerkhof P. A multiceter, open-label study of repeat courses of intramuscular alefacept in combination with other psoriasis therapies in patients with chronic plaque psoriasis. J Dermatol Treat 2008;19:146-55.
- Mease PJ, Gladman DD, Keystone EC. Alefacept in Psoriatic Arthritis Study Group. Alefacept in combination with methotrexate for the treatment of psoriatic arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 2006;54:1638-45.
- Murphy CA, Langrish CL, Chen Y, Blumenschein W, McClanahan T, Kastelein RA, et al. Divergent pro-and antiinflammatory roles for IL-23 and IL-12 in joint autoimmune inflammation. J Exp Med 2003;98:1951-7.
- Krueger GG, Langley RG, Leonardi C, Yeilding N, Guzzo C, Wang Y, et al. A human interleukin-12/23 monoclonal antibody for the treatment of psoriasis. N Engl J Med 2007;356:580-92.
- Gottlieb A, Menter A, Mendelsohn A, Shen YK, Li S, Guzzo C, et al. Ustekinumab, a human interleukin 12/23 monoclonal antibody, for psoriatic arthritis: randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover trial. Lancet 2009;373:633-40.
- 59. Emery P, Fleischmann R, Filipowicz-Sosnowska A, Schechtman J, Szczepanski L, Kavanaugh A, et al. The efficacy and safety of Rituximab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis despite methotrexate treatment: results of a phase IIB randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-ranging trial. Arthritis Rheum 2006; 54:1390-400.
- 60. Cohen SB, Emery P, Greenwald MW, Dougados M, Furie RA, Genovese MC, et al. Rituximab for rheumatoid arthritis refractory to anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy: results of a multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase III trial evaluating primary efficacy and safety at twenty-four weeks. Arthritis Rheum 2006;54:2793-806.
- Keystone E, Fleischmann R, Emery P, Furst DE, van Vollenhoven R, Bathon J, et al. Safety and efficacy of additional courses of rituximab in patients with active rheumatoid arthritis: an open-label extension analysis. Arthritis Rheum 2007;56: 3896-908.
- Calabrese LH, Molloy ES. Progressive multifocal leucoencephalopathy in the rheumatic disease: assessing the risks of biological immunosuppressive therapies. Ann Rheum Dis 2008;67(suppl III):iii64-5.
- 63. Slavin RG, Ferioli C, Tannenbaum SJ, Martin C, Blogg M, Lowe PJ. Asthma symptom re-emergence after omalizumab withdrawal correlates well with increasing IgE and decreasing pharmacokinetic concentrations. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;123:107-13.
- 64. Humbert M, Beasley R, Ayres J, Slavin R, Hébert J, Bousquet J, et al. Benefits of omalizumab as add-on therapy in patients with severe persistent asthma who are inadequately controlled despite best available therapy (GINA 2002 step 4 treatment): INNOVATE. Allergy 2005;60:309-16.
- Hutchinson M, Kappos L, Calabresi PA, Confavreux C, Giovannoi G, Galetta SL, et al. The efficacy of natalizumab in patients with relapsing multiple sclerosis: subgroup analyses of AFFIRM and SENTINEL. J Neurol 2009;256:405-45.
- 66. Toth DP, Papp K, Gratton D. Long-term efficacy of up to 15 months' efalizumab therapy in patients with moderate-to-severe chronic plaque psoriasis. Dermatol Ther 2008;21(suppl 3):S6-14.
- Ballow M. Immunoglobulin therapy: methods of delivery. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;122:1038-9.
- 68. Orange JS, Hossny EM, Weiler CR, Ballow M, Berger M, Bonilla FA, et al. Use of intravenous immunoglobulin in human disease: a review of evidence by members of the Primary Immunodeficiency Committee of the American Academy of Allergy, Asthma and Immunology. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2006;117(suppl):S525-53.
- Anthony RM, Nimmerjahn F, Ashline DJ, Reinhold VN, Paulson JC, Ravetch JV. Recapitulation of IVIG anti-inflammatory activity with a recombinant IgG Fc. Science 2008;320:373-6.

Transplantation immunology: Solid organ and bone marrow

Javier Chinen, MD, PhD,^a and Rebecca H. Buckley, MD^b Houston, Tex, and Durham, NC

Development of the field of organ and tissue transplantation has accelerated remarkably since the human MHC was discovered in 1967. Matching of donor and recipient for MHC antigens has been shown to have a significant positive effect on graft acceptance. The roles of the different components of the immune system involved in the tolerance or rejection of grafts and in graft-versus-host disease have been clarified. These components include antibodies, antigen-presenting cells, helper and cytotoxic T-cell subsets, immune cell-surface molecules, signaling mechanisms, and cytokines. The development of pharmacologic and biological agents that interfere with the alloimmune response has had a crucial role in the success of organ transplantation. Combinations of these agents work synergistically, leading to lower doses of immunosuppressive drugs and reduced toxicity. Reports of significant numbers of successful solid-organ transplantations include those of the kidneys, liver, heart, and lung. The use of bone marrow transplantation for hematologic diseases, particularly hematologic malignancies and primary immunodeficiencies, has become the treatment of choice in many of these conditions. Other sources of hematopoietic stem cells are also being used, and diverse immunosuppressive drug regimens of reduced intensity are being proposed to circumvent the mortality associated with the toxicity of these drugs. Gene therapy to correct inherited diseases by means of infusion of gene-modified autologous hematopoietic stem cells has shown efficacy in 2 forms of severe combined immunodeficiency, providing an alternative to allogeneic tissue transplantation. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S324-35.)

Key words: Bone marrow transplantation, solid-organ transplantation, graft rejection, graft-versus-host disease

Efforts to transplant organs or tissues from one human subject to another had been unsuccessful for many decades until the discovery of the human MHC in 1967.¹ Identification of this genetic region launched the field of clinical organ and tissue transplantation. In 1968, the World Health Organization Nomenclature Committee designated that the leukocyte antigens

0091-6749/\$36.00

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.11.014

Abbrevi	ations used
ADA:	Adenosine deaminase
ALG:	Antilymphocyte globulin
APC:	Antigen-presenting cell
ATG:	Antithymocyte globulin
CGD:	Chronic granulomatous disease
GVHD:	Graft-versus-host disease
IL-2R:	IL-2 receptor
SCID:	Severe combined immunodeficiency

controlled by the closely linked genes of the human MHC be named HLA (for human leukocyte antigen). This chapter reviews general immunologic concepts that have supported the success of human organ and tissue transplantation and summarizes current medical progress in the field of transplantation medicine.

TRANSPLANTATION ANTIGENS MHC

Histocompatibility antigens are tissue cell-surface antigens capable of inducing an immune response in a genetically dissimilar (allogeneic) recipient, resulting in the rejection of the tissues or cells bearing those antigens. The genes that encode these antigens reside in the MHC region on the short arm of human chromosome 6 (Fig 1). The HLA complex contains more than 200 genes, more than 40 of which encode leukocyte antigens.^{2,3} These genes and their encoded cell-surface and soluble protein products are divided into 3 classes (I, II, and III) on the basis of their tissue distribution, structure, and function.³⁻⁵ MHC class I and II genes encode codominantly expressed HLA cell-surface antigens, and class III genes encode several components of the complement system, all of which share important roles in immune function.

Class I MHC antigens are present on all nucleated cells and are each composed of a 45-kd α heavy chain encoded by genes of the HLA-A, HLA-B, or HLA-C loci on chromosome 6 and associated noncovalently with a 12-kd protein, β_2 -microglobulin, encoded by a gene on chromosome 15 (Fig 2).³ MHC class II antigens have a more limited tissue distribution and are expressed only on B lymphocytes, activated T lymphocytes, monocytes, macrophages, Langerhans cells, dendritic cells, endothelium, and epithelial cells.⁵ Each is a heterodimer composed of noncovalently associated α and β chains of approximately 230 amino acids encoded by genes of the HLA-D region (Fig 2). On cells expressing both class I and class II HLA antigens, there are 3 class I antigens and 3 or more (usually 4) class II heterodimers.

Class III genes are located between the HLA-B and HLA-D loci and determine the structure of 3 components of the complement system: C2, C4, and factor B.^{3,4} HLA antigens are inherited in a Mendelian dominant manner. Because of the closeness of the different loci of the MHC and the resultant low crossover frequency, however, HLA genes are almost always inherited

From ^athe Department of Pediatrics, Allergy/Immunology, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, and ^bthe Department of Pediatrics, Allergy/Immunology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: J. Chinen has declared that he has no conflict of interest. R. H. Buckley has received research support from the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases and is the Chair of the Medical Advisory Committee for the Immune Deficiency Foundation.

Received for publication October 14, 2009; revised November 9, 2009; accepted for publication November 11, 2009.

Reprint requests: Rebecca H. Buckley, MD, Duke University Medical Center, Department of Pediatrics, Allergy/Immunology, 362 Jones Building (Campus Box 2898), Durham, NC 27710-0001. E-mail: BUCKL003@mc.duke.edu.

together. To date, 3756 different class I and II HLA gene alleles have been identified.² The fixed combination of these genetic determinants present in 1 chromosome of a subject is referred to as a haplotype. Chromosome 6 is an autosome, and therefore all subjects have 2 HLA haplotypes (1 for each chromosome), and there are only 4 possible combinations of haplotypes among the offspring of any 2 parents. Thus there is a 25% probability that biological siblings will have identical HLA alleles.

The ABO system

ABO incompatibility does not cause stimulation in mixed leukocyte cultures, indicating that ABO compatibility is of much less importance than HLA compatibility in graft survival. However, ABO incompatibility can result in hyperacute rejection of primarily vascularized grafts, such as those of the kidney and heart.⁶ This is thought to occur because (1) ABO blood group antigens are highly expressed on kidney and cardiac grafts, particularly those from patients who are blood group A or B antigen secretors, and (2) preformed naturally occurring antibodies to blood group substances are present in mismatched recipients. Advances in immunosuppressive therapies to prevent immune rejection of the graft have more recently allowed performance of organ transplantations across the ABO barrier.⁷

Donor-recipient HLA matching

Two laboratory methods are used to pair donors and recipients for transplantation. The first matching method involves the determination of HLA antigens on donor and recipient leukocytes by using either serologic or DNA-typing methods. The second method is functional and involves the measurement of the response of immunocompetent cells from the recipient to antigens present on donor cells (and vice versa for bone marrow transplantation). Results of both methods are generally consistent with each other. Disparities that are serologically detected are referred to as antigen mismatches, whereas differences that can be identified only by DNA-based typing are called allele mismatches. Because these methods take considerable time to perform, results are not known in time for some solid-organ transplantations, such as lung transplantations, which are performed based on immediate organ availability. Since 2000, the National Donor Matching Program performs HLA typing of donor volunteers exclusively using a DNA-based method, the PCR single-strand oligonucleotide probe. Currently, approximately 60% of volunteer donors on the National Donor Matching Program Registry had their HLA types determined by using this method. Efforts continue to improve the efficiency of HLA typing and to reduce the costs of the assays.⁸

Donor-recipient serologic cross-matching

Serologic cross-matching is of particular importance to the success of primarily vascularized grafts, such as those of the kidney and heart. Serum from the prospective recipient is tested against cells from the potential donor for the presence of antibodies to red blood cell or HLA antigens. The presence of such antibodies correlates with hyperacute renal graft rejection.⁶ For this reason, a positive serologic cross-match result has been considered a contraindication to renal transplantation, although therapeutic strategies, such as the use of plasmapheresis, are proposed when the mismatch cannot be avoided.⁷

Usefulness of HLA typing in clinical organ and tissue transplantation

Although typing for intrafamilial transplants of all types is clearly of great value, the usefulness of HLA typing in cadaveric kidney grafting has been a point of controversy since cyclosporine became available.⁹ Although short-term survival rates did not appear to be that different for closely or poorly matched cadaveric kidneys, the degree of HLA matching does correlate with long-term survival.¹⁰ Until 1980, only HLA-identical siblings could be used as bone marrow donors because both graft rejection and lethal graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) were common complications if this was not the case.¹¹ Fortunately, the development during the past 3 decades of techniques to rigorously deplete post-thymic T cells from donor marrow has permitted numerous successful half-HLA-matched marrow transplantations with no or minimal GVHD.^{12,13}

MECHANISMS OF GRAFT REJECTION Role of alloimmune antibodies

The strongest evidence for a role for antibodies in graft rejection is the hyperacute rejection of primarily vascularized organs, such as the kidney and heart. High titers of antidonor antibodies can be demonstrated in recipients presenting with these reactions.⁶ These antibodies combine with HLA antigens on endothelial cells, with subsequent complement fixation and accumulation of polymorphonuclear cells. Endothelial damage then occurs, probably as a result of enzymes released from polymorphonuclear leukocytes; platelets then accumulate, thrombi develop, and the result is renal cortical necrosis or myocardial infarction.¹⁴

Leukocytes and cytokines in graft rejection

Allograft rejection results from the coordinated activation of alloreactive T cells and antigen-presenting cells (APCs). Although acute rejection is a T cell–dependent process, the destruction of the allograft results from a broad array of effector immune mechanisms. Cell-cell interactions and the release by primed T_H cells of multiple types of cytokines (IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-7, IL-10, IL-15, TNF- α , and IFN- γ) recruit not only immunocompetent donor-specific CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells, and antibody-forming B cells but also nonspecific inflammatory cells, which constitute the majority of cells infiltrating an allograft.¹⁵ Other cells specific to the transplanted organ might play a role in the balance of tolerance and rejection, such as the Kupffer cells and the sinusoidal epithelial cells in the liver.¹⁶

Stimulation of CD4⁺ T cells through their antigen receptors is not sufficient to initiate T-cell activation unless costimulation is provided by interaction of other ligand-receptor pairs present on the surfaces of T cells and APCs during the encounter. Some of these interactive pairs include the T-cell surface molecule CD2 and its ligand CD58 on APCs, CD11a/CD18-CD54, CD5-CD72, CD40 ligand–CD40, and CD28–CD80 or CD86. CD4⁺ T-cell anergy or tolerance induction occurs when the Tcell receptor interacts with the APC unless signals are provided through 1 or more of these receptor-ligand interactions (particularly through CD40 ligand–CD40 and CD28–CD80 or CD86) or by cytokines (eg, IL-1 and IL-6 from the APC). Thus T-cell accessory proteins and their ligands on APCs are target molecules for antirejection therapy.^{17,18} If costimulation does occur, the CD4⁺ T cell becomes activated, which leads to stable



FIG 1. Location and organization of the HLA complex on chromosome 6. *BF*, Complement factor B; *C2*, complement component 2; *C4A*, complement component 4A; *C4B*, complement component 4B; *LTA*, lymphotoxin A; *LTB*, lymphotoxin B; *TAP1*, transporter of antigenic peptides 1; *TAP2*, transporter of antigenic peptides 2. Reprinted with permission from Klein and Sato.³

transcription of genes important in T-cell activation. CD8⁺ T cells recognize antigenic peptides displayed on MHC class I molecules and represent a major cytotoxic effector lymphocyte population in graft rejection. Donor class I molecules on donor APCs in the graft directly activate cytotoxic effector lymphocytes. However, CD8 activation also requires a costimulatory second signal, as well as an IL-2 signal. Activated CD8⁺ T cells proliferate and mature into specific alloreactive clones capable of releasing granzyme (serine esterase), perforin, and toxic cytokines, such as TNF- α . More recently, the identification of T_H17 effector cells (proinflammatory) and regulatory T cells (downregulators of immune activation) has improved our understanding of the development of graft tolerance or rejection.¹⁹ Stimulation of the B cell by antigen occurs through its antigen receptor (surface immunoglobulin), but costimulation is also required for B-cell activation. This costimulation can be provided by cytokines released by T cells or through many of the same T-cell protein-ligand pairs important in T-cell-APC costimulation because these ligands are also present on B cells. B-cell contribution to the immune rejection of organ transplants is not limited to the production of alloimmune antibodies but also involves antigen presentation and the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines.²⁰

Once T-cell activation has occurred, autocrine T-cell proliferation continues as a consequence of the expression of the IL-2 receptor (IL-2R). Interaction of IL-2 with its receptor triggers the activation of protein tyrosine kinases and phosphatidylinositol 3–kinase, resulting in translocation into the cytosol of an IL-2R–bound serine-threonine kinase, Raf-1. This in turn leads to the expression of several DNA-binding proteins, such as c-Jun, c-Fos, and c-Myc, and to progression of the cell cycle. The consequence of all of these events is the development of graft-specific, infiltrating cytotoxic T cells. Cytokines from the T cells also activate macrophages and other inflammatory leukocytes and cause upregulation of HLA molecules on graft cells. The activated T cells also stimulate B cells to produce anti-graft antibodies. Ultimately, if not recognized and managed, all these cellular and humoral factors constitute the rejection process that destroys the graft.

IMMUNOSUPPRESSION

More information on immunosuppression regimens can be found in Table I.

Currently, there is no method that will suppress the host's immune response to antigens of the graft and at the same time maintain other immune responses. Nonspecific immunosuppressive agents are needed to prevent rejection of the transplanted organ, which can occur even though HLA-matched donors are



FIG 2. Structures of HLA class I and II molecules. β_2 -Microglobulin ($\beta_2 m$) is the light chain of the class I molecule. *TM*, Transmembrane component. Reprinted with permission from Klein and Sato.³

used. The development of immunosuppressive strategies during the past 4 decades reflects enormous progress in understanding the cellular and molecular mechanisms that mediate allograft rejection.²¹ The success of transplantation between unrelated donors and recipients can be attributed to implementation of these strategies. These agents depress both specific and nonspecific immunity, and they render the recipient more susceptible to both infection and malignancy. Indeed, infection is the most important cause of transplant-recipient death. Thus all patients must have the immunosuppressive regimen fine tuned to prevent rejection yet minimize the risk of infection: too high a dose, and infection supervenes; too small a dose, and the graft is rejected.

The immunosuppressive agents initially used in most transplant centers for nearly 2 decades were corticosteroids, azathioprine, and cyclosporine. Several new agents have been introduced during the past few years: mycophenolate mofetil, which has a similar but more effective mode of action to that of azathioprine; tacrolimus, which has a mode of action and side effects similar to those of cyclosporine; and sirolimus, which blocks IL-2–induced T-cell cycle progression.

Immunosuppressive agents can be categorized by whether they (1) interrupt lymphocyte cell division, (2) deplete lymphocytes, (3) interfere with lymphocyte maturational events, (4) interfere with immune cell costimulation, (5) modulate ischemia–reperfusion injury, or (6) facilitate induction of tolerance.²² They can also be grouped into those used for induction therapy, for prophylaxis against rejection, for reversal of acute rejection episodes, and for maintenance of immunosuppression.

mAbs to lymphocytes and to cytokine receptors

Antibodies from animals immunized with human lymphoid cells are useful agents for induction therapy, as well as for reversal of acute rejection episodes.²³ They consist of the IgG fraction of serum from horses or rabbits immunized with either human lymphocytes (antilymphocyte globulin [ALG]) or thymocytes (antithymocyte globulin [ATG; thymoglobulin]) or of mAbs (murine or humanized) to T-cell surface antigens (eg, CD3 [OKT3]). In general, ALG, ATG, and OKT3 decrease the onset, severity, and number of rejection episodes. Prevention of graft rejection

has also been approached by inhibiting cytokines from interacting with their receptors. Chimeric or humanized murine anti–IL-2R α chain antibodies (daclizumab and basiliximab) have been developed for clinical use. The advantage of these mAbs to the IL-2R α chain is that such molecules are present only on activated T cells; therefore the main effect is on T cells possibly activated by graft antigens.

Calcineurin inhibitors

The main action of calcineurin inhibitors (cyclosporine and tacrolimus) is that they prevent the synthesis of IL-2 and other cytokines that might be produced by T cells activated by allografts.²¹ Through its hydrophobicity, cyclosporine enters cell membranes to gain access to and bind to the cytoplasmic isomerase protein cyclophilin. The complex then inhibits calcineurin, an intracellular phosphatase critical for the translocation of signals from the T-cell receptor to the nucleus. In this manner it blocks transcription of the IL2 gene. In addition, it also blocks the synthesis of other cytokines and thereby interferes with activated CD4⁺ helper T-cell function. As a consequence, T-cell proliferation and differentiation of precursor cytotoxic lymphocytes are blocked. Tacrolimus binds to a cytoplasmic isomerase protein in the same way that cyclosporine does, but it binds to a different one, the FK-binding protein.²⁴ The complex formed inhibits calcineurin to prevent T-cell receptor signal transduction to the cell nucleus, blocking cell activation. Tacrolimus thus inhibits synthesis of IL-2, IL-3, IFN- γ , and other cytokines; it was found to be 100 times more potent than cyclosporine as an immunosuppressive agent.²⁴

Cytokine receptor signal transduction inhibitors

Sirolimus (Rapamune; Wyeth, Madison, NJ) has a structure similar to tacrolimus, and its activity is also dependent on its binding to the FK-binding protein. However, the complex formed does not inhibit calcineurin but instead prevents the phosphorylation of the p70S6 kinase. This action blocks signal transduction from many cell-surface cytokine receptors, including the IL-2, IL-4, IL-15, and IL-10 receptors. Both in vitro and in vivo studies have shown a synergistic effect of sirolimus with cyclosporine, as would be expected because sirolimus prevents cytokine receptor signaling and cyclosporine inhibits cytokine production. In addition, sirolimus selectively preserves the development of regulatory T cells.²⁵ No agent is the perfect nonspecific immunosuppressive drug. Anti-lymphocyte antibodies (including anti-CD3, anti-CD6, and anti-CD52 antibodies), nucleoside synthesis inhibitors, steroids, cyclosporine (or tacrolimus), anti-IL-2R a chain (anti-CD25), and sirolimus all affect allorecognition and antigen-driven T-cell proliferation at different points in the T-cell activation process. Thus the combined use of several of these types of agents provides a synergistic effect rather than a merely additive effect.

SOLID-ORGAN TRANSPLANTATION

The explosive growth of transplantation since the discovery of HLA in 1967 is attested to by the fact that, according to the Global Database on Donation and Transplantation gathering data from 97 countries, in 2007 around 100,000 solid-organ transplantations were performed per year worldwide: 68,250 are kidney transplantations (45% from living donors), 19,850 are liver transplantations (14% from living donors), 5,179 are heart transplantations, 3,245 are lung transplantations, and 2,797 are pancreas transplantations.²⁶

TABLE I. Immunosuppresion regimens

Immunosuppression regimen	Immunologic target	Specific use	Major adverse effects
Radiation, anti-metabolite agents	Hematopoietic stem cells, leukocytes	BMT	Cytopenias, opportunistic infections, diarrhea, alopecia, veno-occlusive disease, long-term organ damage: endocrine abnormalities, growth delay, hypodontia, cognitive delay, sterility
Calcineurin inhibitors, anti-lymphocyte antibodies, anti-cytokine antibodies, anti-metabolite agents, and corticosteroids	Lymphocytes	In solid-organ transplantation and BMT: prevention and treatment of graft rejection and GVHD	Opportunistic infections, lymphopenia, renal dysfunction, seizures, hypertrichosis, hypertension, gastritis, osteoporosis, cataracts, growth delay

BMT, Bone marrow transplantation.

Kidney transplantation

Despite major improvements in dialysis techniques, renal transplantation remains the treatment of choice for end-stage renal disease in patients of nearly all ages.²⁷ Estimates of new cases of end-stage renal disease are at 300 cases per million persons annually, with an increasing trend.²⁷ For adults and most children, the renal transplantation operation has become standardized. The earlier practice of removing the patient's diseased kidneys 2 to 3 weeks before transplantation has not been carried out routinely in recent years, except for patients with hypertension or infection, and nephrectomy is now performed at the time of transplantation.

Immunosuppressive regimens. Until cyclosporine became available in the early 1980s, most centers used a combination of azathioprine (Imuran; Prometheus Laboratories, Inc, San Diego, Calif) and prednisone to prevent graft rejection. Beginning in 1983, many centers began to use cyclosporine (in lieu of azathioprine) with lower doses of prednisone for immunosuppression.^{27,28} Cyclosporine has been given in varying doses at different centers but has generally been given intravenously during or just after transplantation and on the day after. It is then subsequently administered orally and gradually tapered, depending on signs of toxicity or rejection and blood levels. Trough blood levels are periodically monitored, and doses are adjusted to maintain levels of greater than 200 ng/mL. Prednisone is given on the day of transplantation and gradually reduced during the course of 12 weeks. In many centers the induction agents consist of one of the anti–IL-2R α chain antibodies, daclizumab or basiliximab, along with steroids, mycophenolate mofetil (instead of azathioprine), and tacrolimus (instead of cyclosporine). Some transplantation surgeons are combining plasmapheresis, intravenous immunoglobulin, and immunosuppressive drugs for patients who are highly sensitized and have high titers of alloantibodies.^{29,30} Acute rejection episodes are treated with intravenous pulses of high-dose methylprednisolone. Among the most useful agents have been ALG for 5 days, ATG for 5 days, and OKT3 for 1 to 14 days. Another anti-lymphocyte mAb, anti-CD52 or alemtuzumab, has also been used successfully, although with differences in the incidence of opportunistic infections.^{31,32}

Rejection. Rejection is the most common problem during the 3 months immediately after kidney grafting.²⁷ Except for hyperacute rejection, most such episodes can be partially or completely reversed by one of the previously described immunosuppressive agents. Rejection episodes are classified as follows (Table II).

Hyperacute rejection occurs within the first 48 hours after the anastomosis takes place in recipients with preformed anti-leukocyte antibodies. It is characterized by fever and anuria. The binding of cytotoxic antibodies to the vascular endothelium activates complement, with subsequent aggregation of neutrophils and platelets, resulting in thrombosis. This is an irreversible event, and the only treatment option is immediate graft removal.

Accelerated rejection occurs on the third to fifth day after transplantation. It is accompanied by fever, graft swelling, oliguria, and tenderness. It is thought to be mediated by non-complement-fixing antibodies to antigens present in the donor kidney. Histopathologically, it is characterized by vascular disruption with hemorrhage. The most effective treatments are anti-lymphocyte reagents, with or without plasmapheresis; these have a success rate of about 60% in reversing this process.

Acute rejection, the most common form, is due to a primary allogeneic response occurring within the first 6 to 90 days after transplantation. It is mediated by both T cells and antibodies, which cause tubulitis and vasculitis, respectively. High-dose pulses of steroids and anti-lymphocyte reagents are effective in reversing the T-cell response about 80% to 90% of the time, but anti-lymphocyte antibodies only reverse the vasculitis about 60% of the time.

Chronic rejection occurs when the tenuous graft tolerance is disturbed 2 or more months after transplantation. It is characterized by marked proteinuria, occasional hematuria, hypertension, and the nephritic syndrome. The primary mediator of this type of rejection is antibody. A kidney biopsy is usually necessary to distinguish rejection from cyclosporine or tacrolimus nephrotoxicity. This process is usually treatment resistant, although progression might be slowed by immunosuppressive regimens.

Efficacy. Renal grafts from HLA-identical sibling donors have a 10-year survival of about 74%. Those transplants from "6 HLA antigen–matched" cadavers have currently a 1-year survival of 95%. The estimated graft survival has slowly improved over time, and the most recent data, from the 1998-1999 cohort, is estimated at 11.6 years, according to national statistics. Grafts from living donors have a higher estimated lifespan of 15 years.^{27,33}

Liver and intestinal transplantation

Liver transplantation had its inception in 1963, when the diseased liver of a 3-year-old child with extrahepatic biliary

	TABLE II. Solid-organ	rejection	patterns:	Renal	rejection	as an	example
--	-----------------------	-----------	-----------	-------	-----------	-------	---------

Туре	Time after transplantation	Signs and symptoms	Rapidity of onset	Immune component	Pathologic findings	Treatment	Success rate (%)
Hyperacute	<24 h	Fever, anuria	Hours	Antibody and complement	Polymorphonuclear neutrophil deposition and thrombosis	None	0
Accelerated	3-5 d	Fever, graft swelling, oliguria, tenderness	1 d	Non-complement- fixing antibody	Vascular disruption hemorrhage	ALG, ATG, anti-CD3	60
Acute	6-90 d	Oliguria, salt retention, graft swelling, tenderness, sometimes fever	Days to weeks	T cells and antibody	Tubulitis, endovasculitis	Steroids, ALG, ATG, anti-CD3	60-90
Chronic	>60 d	Edema, hypertension, proteinuria, occasional hematuria	Months to years	Antibody	Vascular onion skinning	None	0

Reprinted with permission from Buckley R. Transplantation. In: Stiehm ER, editor. Immunologic disorders in infants, children, and adults. 5th ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 2006.

atresia was replaced.³⁴ Although that patient died, subsequent successes have established liver transplantation as the standard therapy for advanced chronic liver disease.³⁵ Since 1983, the 1-year survival rates have increased from 25% to 78%, depending on the age and health of the recipient, the underlying condition, and various clinical considerations.

Liver transplantation is indicated for chronic end-stage liver disease, fulminant acute liver failure, and cancer limited to the liver.³⁶ As with renal transplantation, combined therapy targeting several facets of the potential rejection process is used for liver transplantation.

Anti–IL-2R α chain antibodies are given intravenously on the day of transplantation, followed by tacrolimus, which is given intravenously initially and orally thereafter and then by mycophenolate mofetil and steroids tapered slowly over a year. Survival has increased by 20% in the last 2 decades with tacrolimus-based immunosuppression.³⁷

Although this improvement might be the result of several factors, retransplantation as a result of acute or chronic rejection has not occurred in patients treated with tacrolimus. Similar to all solid-organ transplantation, lack of suitable donors is a major problem for liver transplantation. Since 1988, this organ shortage has been approached by partial hepatectomies of living related donors. Donor safety is much greater with use of the left lateral segment.³⁸

Intestinal transplantation is offered to patients who have intestinal failure (caused by short-bowel syndrome, mucosal disease, motility disorders, and tumors) and who present with severe complications of parenteral nutrition, such as cholestatic liver disease and recurrent loss of central venous access.³⁹ Advances in surgical techniques, control of immune rejection, and treatment of infections have improved the outcomes over time. In 2008, 185 intestinal transplantations were performed in the United States. The 1-year rate of patient survival has increased from 57% in 1997 to 80% in 2005 and to 90% if the data are limited to centers that perform the largest number of transplantations.

Heart, heart-lung, and lung transplantation

The various forms of cardiomyopathy are the most common indications for heart transplantation, followed by congenital heart disease. Approximately 25% of heart transplant recipients are infants.²² Immunosuppressive regimens for heart transplantation are similar in many respects to those already described for renal

and hepatic grafts. Usually an anti–IL-2R α chain mAb is given for induction therapy on the day of transplantation, along with high-dose intravenous methylprednisolone. Prednisone is given after the operation and maintained orally until it is discontinued after the first normal findings from an endomyocardial biopsy. Tacrolimus is then begun as the primary immunosuppressive agent with or without mycophenolate.²²

Since the introduction of cyclosporine 26 years ago, the results of cardiac transplantation have improved greatly. The International Heart Transplantation Registry has shown a 4-year survival of 71% for patients receiving cyclosporine- or tacrolimus-based triple immunosuppression therapy. Survival is influenced by the age of the recipient; patients younger than 40 years have a better survival.⁴⁰ Lung transplantation has been performed for the following major diagnostic categories: cystic fibrosis, pulmonary vascular disease, bronchiolitis obliterans, pulmonary alveolar proteinosis, and pulmonary fibrosis, with 4-year survival at approximately 50%.^{22,41}

BONE MARROW TRANSPLANTATION

Since 1955, more than 240,000 bone marrow transplantations have been performed worldwide at 450 centers in 47 countries for the treatment of more than 50 different fatal diseases (Table III).⁴² Most of these transplantations have been done by reinfusing stored autologous marrow cells collected before the patient receives intensive chemotherapy or irradiation. Annually, 25,000 to 35,000 autologous transplantations are performed compared with approximately 15,000 allogeneic transplantations. Certain unique problems distinguish bone marrow transplantation from transplantation of solid organs, such as the kidney, liver, and heart. The first problem is that immunocompetent cells, both in the recipient and in the donor marrow or blood, have the potential to reject each other, resulting in graft rejection on the one hand and GVHD on the other.⁴³ The second concern is that successful unfractionated marrow grafting usually requires strict donor and recipient MHC class II antigen compatibility to minimize such reactions. Finally, except for patients with severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID), complete DiGeorge anomaly, or identical twin donors, even HLA-identical recipients must be pretreated with cytotoxic and myeloablative agents to prevent graft rejection.43 Diseases treated successfully by allogeneic bone marrow transplantation include radiation injury, primary

TABLE III. Conditions treated with hematopoietic stem cell transplantation

Leukemias	Acute lymphoblastic leukemia Acute myelogenous leukemia Chronic lymphocytic leukemia Chronic myelogenous leukemia
Lymphomas	Non-Hodgkin lymphoma Hodgkin disease
Plasma cell disorders	Multiple myeloma and related disorders
Solid-organ neoplasias	Breast cancer, ovarian cancer, melanoma neuroblastoma, lung cancer, sarcoma
Myelodysplastic syndromes	
Severe aplastic anemia	
Autoimmune diseases	Multiple sclerosis, systemic sclerosis, systemic lupus erythematosus
Inherited erythrocyte abnormalities	Sickle cell disease, thalassemia
Inherited metabolic diseases	Mucopolysaccharidosis type I, adrenoleukodystrophy, osteopetrosis
Primary immunodeficiencies	SCID Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome CGD Leukocyte adhesion deficiency CD40 ligand deficiency X-linked lymphoproliferative disease Hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis

immunodeficiencies, hemoglobinopathies, aplastic anemia, multiple myeloma, leukemia, neuroblastoma, non-Hodgkin lymphoma, inborn errors of metabolism, and certain autoimmune diseases.⁴⁴ In addition, autologous marrow transplantation has been used after lethal irradiation or chemotherapy in the treatment of patients with some hematologic malignancies, solid tumors, or breast cancer, as well as for the treatment of several autoimmune diseases.⁴⁵

Other sources of hematopoietic stem cells for transplantation

Bone marrow is not the only source of hematopoietic stem cells. These cells are capable of reconstituting all blood cell lineages and can also be obtained from peripheral blood or cord blood. Peripheral blood-derived hematopoietic stem cells are retrieved after the donor receives granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, usually at 5 to 10 µg/kg/d for 5 days, to allow mobilization of the hematopoietic stem cells. These are then collected by means of leukapheresis, and the stem cells are positively selected by using affinity columns containing antibodies to the cell-surface markers CD34 or CD133, both of which are suggested to have the highest specificity for pluripotential hematopoiesis.⁴⁶ Cord blood is increasingly being used because of its availability and simplicity of procurement and the potential of a lower severity of GVHD without full HLA matching.⁴⁷ The number of cells in cord blood units is a limiting factor that is currently being addressed by using more than 1 donor's cord blood.

Clinical features of GVHD

Acute GVHD begins 6 or more days after transplantation (or after transfusion in the case of nonirradiated blood products).⁴⁸ Signs of GVHD include fever, a morbilliform erythematous rash, and severe diarrhea.⁴⁹ The rash becomes progressively confluent and might

involve the entire body surface; it is both pruritic and painful and eventually leads to marked exfoliation. Eosinophilia and lymphocytosis develop, followed shortly by hepatosplenomegaly, exfoliative dermatitis, protein-losing enteropathy, bone marrow aplasia, generalized edema, increased susceptibility to infection, and death.⁵⁰ Skin biopsy specimens reveal basal vacuolar degeneration or necrosis, spongiosis, single-cell dyskeratosis, eosinophilic necrosis of epidermal cells, and a dermal perivascular round cell infiltration. Similar necrotic changes can occur in the liver, intestinal tract, and eventually most other tissues.

Treatment of GVHD

Many regimens have been used to mitigate GVHD in both HLA-incompatible and HLA-compatible bone marrow transplants. In MHC-compatible bone marrow transplants into patients with SCID or complete DiGeorge anomaly, it is not usually necessary to give immunosuppressive agents to prevent or mitigate the mild GVHD that might occur, although occasionally steroids are used to treat more severe forms of this condition. For unfractionated, HLA-identical marrow transplants into all patients for whom pretransplantation chemotherapy is given to prevent rejection, however, it is necessary to use prophylaxis against GVHD. Patients are usually given a combination of methotrexate, corticosteroids, and a calcineurin inhibitor daily for 6 months.⁵¹⁻⁵³ When GVHD becomes established, it is extremely difficult to treat. Antithymocyte serum, steroids, cyclosporine, tacrolimus, anti–IL-2R α chain antibodies, anti–TNF- α inhibitors, mycophenolate mofetil, and murine mAbs to human T-cell surface antigens have ameliorated some cases, but the course has been inexorably fatal in many patients similarly treated.54-56 The best approach to GVHD reactions is prevention, and by far the best preventive approach is the removal of all postthymic T cells from the donor marrow or blood.

HLA-identical bone marrow transplantation for patients with SCID

The only adequate therapy for patients with severe forms of cellular immunodeficiency is immunologic reconstitution by means of transplantation of immunocompetent hematopoietic stem cells. Until 1980, only HLA-identical unfractionated bone marrow could be used for this purpose because of the lethal GVHD that ensued if mismatched donors were used.⁵⁷ In most cases, both T-cell and B-cell immunity have been reconstituted by such fully matched transplants, with evidence of function detected very soon after unfractionated marrow transplantation.58 Analysis of the genetic origins of the immune cells in the engrafted patients has revealed that although the T cells are all of donor origin, the B cells are often those of the recipient.¹² Initially, it was considered that bone marrow was effective in conferring immunity in patients with SCID because it provided normal stem cells, but it is apparent from later experience with T cell-depleted marrow⁵⁹ that the early restoration of immune function after unfractionated HLA-identical marrow transplantation is caused by adoptive transfer of mature T and B cells in the donor marrow. Unfortunately, because of the lack of HLA-identical related donors, unfractionated bone marrow transplantation has not been possible for more than 85% of the immunodeficient patients who could have benefited. As a consequence, before the year 1982, most such patients died with severe infections.

HLA-haploidentical bone marrow transplantation for patients with SCID

The fact that totally HLA-disparate fetal liver cells could correct the immune defect in a few such patients without causing GVHD gave hope that HLA-disparate marrow stem cells could do the same if all donor postthymic T cells could be removed. Early success in T-cell depletion was achieved in experimental animals by treating donor marrow or spleen cells with anti–T-cell antise-rum or agglutinating the unwanted cells with plant lectins.⁶⁰ The remaining immature marrow or splenic non-T cells restored lymphohematopoietic function to lethally irradiated MHC-disparate recipients without lethal GVHD. This approach was applied to human subjects in the early 1980s and has been highly successful in infants with SCID.^{12,59-63}

The time to development of immune function after haploidentical stem cell grafting is quite different from that after unfractionated HLA-identical marrow grafting. Lymphocytes with mature T-cell phenotypes and functions fail to increase significantly until 3 to 4 months after transplantation; normal T-cell function is reached between 4 and 7 months.⁵⁹ B-cell function develops much more slowly, averaging 2 to 2.5 years for normalization; many do not have B-cell function developed, despite normal T-cell function.^{12,13} Genetic analyses of the lymphocytes from such chimeric patients have revealed all T cells to be genetically from donor origin, whereas the B cells and APCs almost always remain those of the recipient. 61,62 These observations indicate that the thymic microenvironment of most infants with SCID is capable of differentiating half-matched normal stem cells to mature and functioning T lymphocytes that can cooperate effectively with host B cells for antibody production. Thus the genetic defect in SCID does not compromise the function of the thymus.

Efficacy of bone marrow transplantation in patients with immunodeficiency diseases

Although precise figures are not available, during the past 40 years, more than 1,200 patients worldwide with different forms of genetically determined immunodeficiency have been given bone marrow transplants in attempts to correct their underlying immune defects. Possibly because of earlier diagnosis before untreatable opportunistic infections develop, the results have improved considerably during the last 2 decades.⁶²⁻⁶⁷ As would be expected, survival outcomes of HLA-matched related transplants have been superior to those of HLA-haploidentical or HLA-identical unrelated transplants in several series of patients treated in specialized centers worldwide.

SCID. Bone marrow transplantation has been more widely applied and more successful in infants with SCID than any other primary immunodeficiency. The use of pretransplantation myelosuppressive or myeloablative conditioning is advocated by some investigators to prevent graft rejection, but because infants with SCID lack T cells, there should be no need to use pretransplantation chemotherapy. The largest multicenter report of patients with SCID who received bone marrow transplantation was a European collaborative study from 1968 to 1999, including 153 patients receiving an HLA-matched related (from parent or sibling) transplant, with a survival rate of 77%, and 294 patients receiving a haploidentical HLA-matched transplant, with a survival of 54%.⁶³ Twenty-eight patients received an HLA-matched unrelated donor transplant, with a survival rate of 63%. These outcomes have improved in the last decade, likely

because of progress in early diagnosis and medical care, specifically in the availability of newer antibacterial and antiviral agents, as well as immunosuppressive drugs for the control and prophylaxis of GVHD. In addition, difference in the use of myeloablative and rejection prophylaxis regimens with their inherent toxicity is a variable that affects the survival rate. The largest series of patients with SCID receiving bone marrow transplantation in the United States reported 161 patients who did not receive pretransplantation conditioning.^{62,68} Sixteen of them received an HLAmatched related donor transplant, with 100% survival. The others received a haploidentical HLA-matched related donor transplant, with a long-term (up to 26 years) survival rate of 77%. Nevertheless, this is a major accomplishment because SCID is 100% fatal without marrow transplantation or, in the case of adenosine deaminase (ADA)-deficient SCIDs, enzyme replacement therapy. Of note, those who underwent transplantation earlier than 3.5 months of age had a survival of 94%, possibly reflecting the influence of opportunistic infections as determinants of transplantation success. These studies and others have shown that such transplants can provide normal numbers of T cells and normalize T-cell function in all known molecular types of SCID. Thus there appears to be no survival advantage in performing such transplantations in utero^{69,70} as opposed to performing them soon after birth. In utero transplantations carry the risks associated with the invasive procedure that involves accessing the fetus and the difficulty of monitoring the possible development of GVHD during gestation.

Other primary immunodeficiencies. The second largest group of patients with immunodeficiency given bone marrow transplants since 1968 are those with the Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome.^{71,72} In a report from the International Bone Marrow Transplant Registry, 170 patients with Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome had undergone transplantation, and the 5-year probability of survival for all subjects was 70% (95% CI, 63% to 77%). Probabilities differed according to donor type: 87% (95% CI, 74% to 93%) with HLA-identical sibling donors, 52% (95% CI, 37% to 65%) with other related donors, and 71% (95% CI, 58% to 80%) with matched unrelated donor transplant before 5 years of age had survivals similar to those receiving HLA-identical sibling transplants. Of note, the incidence of autoimmunity in these patients after bone marrow transplantation is up to 20%.⁷²

Patients with combined immunodeficiencies characterized by less severe T-cell defects than those seen in patients with SCID, such as ZAP70 deficiency, constitute the third largest group of patients given bone marrow transplants. Forty-five patients with Omenn syndrome were reported as having received marrow transplants, and 23 (51%) were alive at the time of the report.⁶¹ Fourteen (54%) of 26 patients with the bare lymphocyte syndrome were alive after having been given marrow transplants.^{73,74} Other disorders treated successfully with bone marrow transplantation include X-linked hyper-IgM,⁷⁵ reticular dysgenesis,⁷⁶ purine nucleoside phosphorylase deficiency,⁷⁷ cartilage hair hypoplasia, and X-linked lymphoproliferative syndrome.

Patients with complete DiGeorge syndrome have undergone both marrow and thymic transplantations. Six of 9 such patients were reported to have survived 2 to 24 years after having received unfractionated HLA-identical sibling marrow⁷⁸; however, possible publication bias was suggested, proposing that a number of patients who might not have survived had not been taken into account.⁷⁹ Because the underlying defect in this condition is absence of the thymus, a more direct approach is to perform thymus transplantation. To this end, 54 infants with complete Di-George syndrome have undergone thymic transplantation with cultured HLA-unmatched unrelated thymic tissue, with a survival rate of 69%.⁸⁰ An important immunologic difference is that the transplanted thymus allows the development of naive T cells even with a disparate HLA haplotype between donor and recipient. In contrast, patients with complete DiGeorge syndrome who receive bone marrow transplants survive with a reduced T-cell number and absent naive T-cell population.

Patients with primarily phagocytic disorders also have been shown to benefit from bone marrow transplantation. Recently, a report from Europe included data from 24 patients with chronic granulomatous disease (CGD) who had received bone marrow transplants, with 19 patients surviving.⁸¹ At Texas Children's Hospital (Houston, Texas), 11 patients with CGD (9 with X-linked CGD and 2 with autosomal recessive CGD) have undergone transplantation, with 10 patients surviving and immunoreconstituted and a median follow-up of 25 months (unpublished data). Four of these received HLA-matched related transplants, and 6 received HLA-matched unrelated grafts. One patient who received a mismatched related (HLA 5/6 matched) transplant did not survive. Other leukocyte disorders that have been successfully treated with bone marrow transplantation include pigmentary dilution (Griscelli) syndrome, Chediak-Higashi syndrome, familial hemophagocytic histiocytosis, severe congenital neutropenia, and leukocyte adhesion deficiency.^{61,82}

Efficacy of bone marrow transplantation in malignancy

Bone marrow transplantation is the therapy of choice for leukemia, lymphoma, and myelodysplastic proliferative disorders.⁸³ The success of marrow transplantation in curing malignancy depends on a number of factors, the most important of which are the type of malignant disease, the stage of the disease, and the age of the recipient. Most patients with acute myelogenous leukemia achieve remission after chemotherapy; however, approximately 65% of patients will relapse within 2 years.⁸⁴ During the first complete remission, consolidation chemotherapy or bone marrow transplantation are possible alternatives. In patients with intermediate-risk disease, the projected disease-free survivals at 5 years are 52% for allogeneic transplantation and 45% for autologous transplantation.⁸⁵ For patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia, allogenic bone marrow transplantation is considered primarily for pediatric patients, with a success rate of more than 80%, and for those adults who have had unsuccessful medical treatment with tyrosine kinase inhibitors.^{83,86} Three-year overall survival is variable among different series, reaching up to 80%. The best survival rates with the lowest probability of relapse occurred in patients younger than 20 years who had acute nonlymphocytic leukemia and underwent transplantation in first remission and in patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia who underwent transplantation in the chronic phase.⁸⁷

The rationale for allogeneic bone marrow transplantation in patients with leukemia is the hope that the leukemic cells can be reduced or eliminated by means of irradiation or chemotherapy and that the grafted allogeneic normal T cells can then reject any remaining leukemic cells.⁸⁸ Supporting a need for T cells in the graft is the fact that T cell–depleted bone marrow transplants have been associated with a higher degree of leukemia recurrence.⁸⁹

Efficacy of bone marrow transplantation in hemoglobinopathies, osteopetrosis, metabolic storage diseases, and severe autoimmunity

Bone marrow transplantation has been highly effective for the treatment of homozygous β-thalassemia, with survivals reaching 70% to 80% for marrow transplants from HLA-identical siblings.⁹⁰ Likewise, HLA-identical bone marrow transplantation has also been successful for patients with sickle cell disease, with 59 patients known to have been treated, 55 of whom were surviving, with 50 free of sickle cell disease.91 The European Bone Marrow Transplantation Group reported on 69 patients with autosomal recessive osteopetrosis who received HLA-identical or haploidentical bone marrow transplants between 1976 and 1994.^{92,93} Recipients of genotypically HLA-identical marrow had an actuarial probability for 5-year survival of up to 60%, with osteoclast function of 79% of the survivors. Mucopolysaccharidosis type I (Hurler disease) and adrenoleukodystrophy, but not other lysosomal storage diseases, have been successfully treated with bone marrow transplantation when performed before significant organ damage occurs, as an alternative to enzyme replacement.94 Autologous and allogeneic bone marrow transplantation protocols have been used with relative success in patients with severe autoimmunity. In a large collaborative study of more than 500 patients with autoimmune conditions, survival was 80%, with sustained improvement in 70% of the survivors.95

Nonmyeloablative bone marrow transplantation

For patients with pre-existing organ damage, there is significant morbidity and mortality from traditional conditioning regimens with busulfan and cyclophosphamide or irradiation. Because of this, there has been increasing interest in developing conditioning regimens that are less toxic.⁹⁶

This has been accomplished by using either total lymphoid irradiation or a combination of nucleoside analogs and antilymphocyte antibody preparations. Although these regimens are significantly less cytotoxic than high-dose alkylating agents and total-body irradiation, they are profoundly immunosuppressive. Opportunistic infections, such as the reactivation of cytomegalovirus, remain clinical obstacles when nonmyeloablative stem cell transplantations are performed with these agents, especially in elderly and previously immunosuppressed patients. GVHD prophylaxis with cyclosporine and methotrexate, with added mycophenolate mofetil in some cases, has been necessary because GVHD is common after nonmyeloablative transplantation.

Gene therapy for primary immunodeficiencies

Gene therapy trials in the last decade have shown "proof of concept" that genetic disorders can be modified and even cured. Significant progress was made in patients with X-linked SCID, ADA-deficient SCID, and X-linked CGD. The reports by Cavazzana-Calvo et al⁹⁷ and Hacein-Bey-Abina et al^{98,99} of successful gene therapy in infants with X-linked SCID represented a major step forward because repeated efforts to achieve gene correction of ADA-deficient SCID had failed during the decade before 2000. Subsequently, Gaspar et al¹⁰⁰ reported a similar gene therapy protocol for X-linked SCID conducted in London, confirming the efficacy of this novel approach. The group at the Hôpital Necker in Paris treated 11 patients with X-linked SCID with

gene-corrected autologous bone marrow cells. Nine infants had normal T- and B-cell functions after the treatments. Two did not improve and were given allogeneic bone marrow transplants. The 9 patients who did acquire normal immune function did not require intravenous immunoglobulin infusions and were at home without any medication. Four of the 10 patients treated in London have poor B-cell reconstitution and are dependent on immunoglobulin supplementation. Natural killer cell reconstitution in this molecular type of SCID is also poor, which is similar to that seen in patients who receive bone marrow transplantation.

However, serious adverse events with this therapy occurred in 4 patients treated at the Hôpital Necker and 1 patient treated in London.⁹⁹ Shortly before varicella developed, the first patient was discovered to have a high white blood cell count as a result of an expanded clonal population of circulating $\gamma\delta$ -positive T cells. The white blood cell count became much higher and became a leukemic-like process that was treated with chemotherapy. The T-cell clone was shown to carry the inserted retroviral gene vector within an intron in a gene on chromosome 11 called LMO2. LMO2 is an oncogene that is aberrantly expressed in acute lymphoblastic leukemia of childhood.¹⁰¹ Similarly, the other 3 patients in that protocol and 1 of the 10 patients treated in London had T-cell proliferation with upregulation of the expression of not only LMO2 but also of other oncogenes. Fortunately, 4 of these patients responded to conventional chemotherapy regimens and are presently in remission, with a relatively normal quality of life. Insertional oncogenesis has long been known to be a potential complication of retroviral vector gene transfer because retrovirus integration might occur within oncogenes in the genome. This complication has been thought to be unlikely with such vectors because the vectors cannot reproduce themselves and cannot repeatedly insert into the cell's chromosomes to increase the likelihood of malignant change. Before these cases, malignant changes had not been seen in any human subjects given retroviral vectors for gene transfer. Considering the success of bone marrow transplantation for recipients of HLA-matched related donor grafts and for those who are treated in early infancy, new gene therapy trials for X-linked SCID are now being developed with the objective of reducing their oncogenesis potential, such as with the use of lentivirus-based gene vectors.¹⁰²

Gene therapy trials for ADA deficiency were initiated in the early 1990s, with targeting of peripheral lymphocytes and later CD34-enriched bone marrow cells. The success of these trials was modest, resulting in detection of a small proportion of genemodified cells in peripheral blood but no evidence of immunologic benefits.¹⁰³ The required concomitant use of polyethylene glycol-modified bovine ADA is considered to have been a contributing cause to the failures in the US trials. Recently, 2 European research groups reported gene therapy trials for ADA deficiency using low-dose busulfan pretherapy without polyethylene glycol-modified bovine ADA or (in those patients who were receiving it) withdrawing the enzyme for a few weeks before infusion of the gene-modified cells.^{104,105} Eleven of the 15 patients treated with this approach (10 in Italy and 5 in London) showed good immunoreconstitution. Of note, there have not been cases of leukemia or lymphoma in the cases of ADA-deficient SCID that have been corrected by gene therapy, although insertions of gene vectors near oncogenes similar to the X-linked SCID trials have been observed.

A small number of patients with X-linked CGD have been treated with gene therapy approaches.¹⁰⁶ In the United States

initial efforts in 1997 by Malech and collaborators resulted in the detection of genetically corrected cells, although in minimal proportion (<1% of granulocytes). A more recent European trial adding a myeloablative regimen before infusion of the gene-corrected cells showed a larger proportion of gene-modified cells, although with only transient expression of the gene. The treatment provided initial clinical benefit, including resolution of severe and chronic fungal and bacterial infections. Patients in one of the trials demonstrated cell expansion as a result of insertional mutagenesis and required bone marrow transplantation, which was curative in one of 2 patients.¹⁰⁷ Efforts aimed to improve the expression of the gene and to reduce oncogenesis are underway.

CONCLUSIONS

Advances in transplantation immunology have allowed the exponential growth of organ and tissue transplantation in medicine over the last 3 decades. Newer immunosuppressive agents have allowed the control of solid-organ and tissue rejection and GVHD, even when HLA incompatibility is present. For the treatment of hematologic disorders, including primary immunodeficiencies, hematopoietic stem cell transplantation is not only feasible but is also the treatment of choice in many cases. Future developments in the field of transplantation immunology will hopefully include novel immunosuppressors with less toxicity and more specificity to control graft rejection while sparing overall immunity and thereby enabling better infection control. Gene therapy has shown promise in curing severe primary immunodeficiencies; however, problems with this approach urgently need to be addressed, the most important of which is insertional mutagenesis seen with the gene vectors used to date.

REFERENCES

- Bach FH, Amos DB. Hu-1: major histocompatibility locus in man. Science 1967; 156:1506-8.
- Holdsworth R, Hurley CK, Marsh SG, Lau M, Noreen HJ, Kempenich JH, et al. The HLA dictionary 2008: a summary of HLA-A, -B, -C, -DRB1/3/4/5, and -DQB1 alleles and their association with serologically defined HLA-A, -B, -C, -DR, and -DQ antigens. Tissue Antigens 2009;73:95-170.
- Klein J, Sato A. The HLA system: first of two parts. N Engl J Med 2000;343: 702-9.
- Marsh SG. WHO Nomenclature Committee for Factors of the HLA System. Nomenclature for factors of the HLA system, update. Tissue Antigens June 2009; 2009(74):364-6.
- Klein J, Sato A. The HLA system: second of two parts. N Engl J Med 2000;343: 782-6.
- Kissmeyer-Nielsen F, Olsen S, Petersen VP, Fjeldborg O. Hyperacute rejection of kidney allografts associated with pre-existing humoral antibodies against donor cells. Lancet 1966;2:662-5.
- Thielke J, Kaplan B, Benedetti E. The role of ABO-incompatible living donors in kidney transplantation: state of the art. Semin Nephrol 2007;27:408-13.
- Spellman S, Setterholm M, Maiers M, Noreen H, Oudshoorn M, Fernandez-Viña M, et al. Advances in the selection of HLA-compatible donors: refinements in HLA typing and matching over the first 20 years of the National Marrow Donor Program Registry. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 2008;14(suppl):37-44.
- Kahan BD. Cyclosporine: a revolution in transplantation. Transplant Proc 1999; 31(suppl):14S-5S.
- Zou Y, Stastny P. The role of major histocompatibility complex class I chain-related gene A antibodies in organ transplantation. Curr Opin Organ Transplant 2009;14:414-8.
- Mickelson EM, Fefer A, Storb R, Thomas ED. Correlation of the relative response index with marrow graft rejection in patients with aplastic anemia. Transplantation 1976;22:294-330.
- Buckley RH, Schiff SE, Schiff RI, Markert L, Williams LW, Roberts JL, et al. Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation for the treatment of severe combined immunodeficiency. N Engl J Med 1999;340:508-16.
- Buckley RH. Molecular defects in human severe combined immunodeficiency and approaches to immune reconstitution. Annu Rev Immunol 2004;22:625-55.

- Al-Lamki RS, Bradley JR, Pober JS. Endothelial cells in allograft rejection. Transplantation 2008;86:1340-8.
- Karczewski J, Karczewski M, Glyda M, Wiktorowicz K. Role of TH1/TH2 cytokines in kidney allograft rejection. Transplant Proc 2008;40:3390-2.
- Knechtle SJ, Kwun J. Unique aspects of rejection and tolerance in liver transplantation. Semin Liver Dis 2009;29:91-101.
- Snanoudj R, de Préneuf H, Créput C, Arzouk N, Deroure B, Beaudreuil S, et al. Costimulation blockade and its possible future use in clinical transplantation. Transpl Int 2006;19:693-704.
- Li XC, Rothstein DM, Sayegh MH. Costimulatory pathways in transplantation: challenges and new developments. Immunol Rev 2009;229:271-93.
- Atalar K, Afzali B, Lord G, Lombardi G. Relative roles of Th1 and Th17 effector cells in allograft rejection. Curr Opin Organ Transplant 2009;14:23-9.
- Balin SJ, Platt JL, Cascalho M. Noncognate function of B cells in transplantation. Transpl Int 2009;22:593-8.
- Kahan BD. Forty years of publication of transplantation proceedings—the second decade: the cyclosporine revolution. Transplant Proc 2009;41:1423-37.
- 22. Webber SA, McCurry K, Zeevi A. Heart and lung transplantation in children. Lancet 2006;368:53-69.
- Brennan DC, Daller JA, Lake KD, Cibrik D, Del Castillo D. Thymoglobulin Induction Study Group. Rabbit antithymocyte globulin versus basiliximab in renal transplantation. N Engl J Med 2006;355:1967-77.
- Webster AC, Woodroffe RC, Taylor RS, Chapman JR, Craig JC. Tacrolimus versus ciclosporin as primary immunosuppression for kidney transplant recipients: metaanalysis and meta-regression of randomised trial data. BMJ 2005;331:810.
- 25. Coenen JJ, Koenen HJ, van Rijssen E, Hilbrands LB, Joosten I. Rapamycin, and not cyclosporin A, preserves the highly suppressive CD27+ subset of human CD4 + CD25+ regulatory T cells. Blood 2006;107:1018-23.
- Matesanz R, Mahillo B, Alvarez M, Carmona M. Global observatory and database on donation and transplantation: world overview on transplantation activities. Transplant Proc 2009;41:2297-301.
- Magee CC, Pascual M. Update in renal transplantation. Arch Intern Med 2004; 164:1373-88.
- Knoll G. Trends in kidney transplantation over the past decade. Drugs 2008; 68(suppl 1):3-10.
- Lefaucheur C, Nochy D, Andrade J, Verine J, Gautreau C, Charron D, et al. Comparison of combination Plasmapheresis/IVIg/anti-CD20 versus high-dose IVIg in the treatment of antibody-mediated rejection. Am J Transplant 2009; 9:1099-107.
- Uchida J, Iwai T, Kato M, Machida Y, Naganuma T, Kumada N, et al. A novel approach to successful ABO-incompatible high-titer renal transplantation. Transplant Proc 2008;40:2285-8.
- Kauffman HP, Stormstad AS, Sampson D, Stawicki AT. Randomized steroid therapy of human kidney transplant rejection. Transplant Proc 1979;11:36-8.
- Clatworthy MR, Friend PJ, Calne RY, Rebello PR, Hale G, Waldmann H, et al. Alemtuzumab (CAMPATH-1H) for the treatment of acute rejection in kidney transplant recipients: long-term follow-up. Transplantation 2009;87:1092-5.
- Paramesh A, Zhang R, Yau CL, Balamuthusamy S, Shenava R, Killackey M, et al. Long-term outcome of single pediatric donor kidney transplants between African-American and non-African-American adults. Clin Nephrol 2009;72:55-61.
- Starzl TE, Esquivel C, Gordon R, Todo S. Pediatric liver transplantation. Transplant Proc 1987;19:3230-5.
- Jain A, Mazariegos G, Kashyap R, Kosmach-Park B, Starzl TE, Fung J, et al. Pediatric liver transplantation. A single center experience spanning 20 years. Transplantation 2002;73:941-7.
- 36. Mowat AP. Liver disorders in children: the indications for liver replacement in parenchymal and metabolic diseases. Transplant Proc 1987;19:3236-41.
- Pillai AA, Levitsky J. Overview of immunosuppression in liver transplantation. World J Gastroenterol 2009;15:4225-33.
- Hong JC, Yersiz H, Farmer DG, Duffy JP, Ghobrial RM, Nonthasoot B, et al. Long term outcomes for whole and segmental liver grafts in adult and pediatric liver transplant recipients: a 10- year comparative analysis of 2,988 cases. J Am Coll Surg 2009;208:682-9.
- 39. Fishbein TM. Intestinal transplantation. N Engl J Med 2009;361:998-1008.
- Aurora P, Edwards LB, Christie J, Dobbels F, Kirk R, Kucheryavaya AY, et al. Registry of the International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation: eleventh official pediatric lung and heart/lung transplantation report—2008. J Heart Lung Transplant 2008;27:978-83.
- Hertz MI, Aurora P, Christie JD, Dobbels F, Edwards LB, Kirk R, et al. Registry of the International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation: a quarter century of thoracic transplantation. J Heart Lung Transplant 2008;27:937-42.
- 42. Horowitz M. The role of registries in facilitating clinical research in BMT: examples from the Center for International Blood and Marrow Transplant Research. Bone Marrow Transplant 2008;42(suppl 1):S1-2.

- Martin PJ, Hansen JA, Storb R, Thomas ED. Human marrow transplantation: an immunological perspective. Adv Immunol 1987;40:379-438.
- Appelbaum FR. Hematopoietic-cell transplantation at 50. N Engl J Med 2007; 357:1472-5.
- 45. Ljungman P, Urbano-Ispizua A, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Demirer T, Dini G, Einsele H, et al. European Group for Blood and Marrow. Allogeneic and autologous transplantation for haematological diseases, solid tumours and immune disorders: definitions and current practice in Europe. Bone Marrow Transplant 2006;37:439-49.
- 46. Padmanabhan A, Reich-Slotky R, Jhang JS, Dael S, Crowder T, Colovai AI, et al. Use of the haematopoietic progenitor cell parameter in optimizing timing of peripheral blood stem cell harvest. Vox Sang 2009;97:153-9.
- Kurtzberg J. Update on umbilical cord blood transplantation. Curr Opin Pediatr 2009;21:22-9.
- Dwyre DM, Holland PV. Transfusion-associated graft-versus-host disease. Vox Sang 2008;95:85-93.
- Glucksberg H, Storb R, Fefer A, Buckner CD, Neiman PE, Clift RA, et al. Clinical manifestations of graft-versus-host disease in human recipients of marrow from HLA-matched sibling donors. Transplantation 1974;18:295-304.
- Deeg HJ, Antin JH. The clinical spectrum of acute graft-versus-host disease. Semin Hematol 2006;43:24-31.
- 51. Carnevale-Schianca F, Leisenring W, Martin PJ, Furlong T, Schoch G, Anasetti C, et al. Longitudinal assessment of morbidity and acute graft-versus-host disease after allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation: retrospective analysis of a multicenter phase III study. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 2009;15:749-56.
- 52. Finke J, Bethge WA, Schmoor C, Ottinger HD, Stelljes M, Zander AR, et al. Standard graft-versus-host disease prophylaxis with or without anti-T-cell globulin in haematopoietic cell transplantation from matched unrelated donors: a randomised, open-label, multicentre phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2009;10:855-64.
- 53. Ogawa H, Soma T, Hosen N, Tatekawa T, Tsuboi A, Oji Y, et al. Combination of tacrolimus, methotrexate, and methylprednisolone prevents acute but not chronic graft-versus-host disease in unrelated bone marrow transplantation. Transplantation 2002;74:236-43.
- Adkins D, Ratanatharathorn V, Yang H, White B. Safety profile and clinical outcomes in a phase I, placebo-controlled study of siplizumab in acute graft-versushost disease. Transplantation 2009;88:198-202.
- Pidala J, Kim J, Anasetti C. Sirolimus as primary treatment of acute graft-versushost disease following allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 2009;15:881-5.
- Ferrara JL, Levine JE, Reddy P, Holler E. Graft-vs-host disease. Lancet 2009;373: 1550-61.
- Bortin MM, Rimm AA. Severe combined immunodeficiency disease. Characterization of the disease and results of transplantation. JAMA 1977;238:591-600.
- Sindel LJ, Buckley RH, Schiff SE, Ward FE, Mickey GH, Huang AT, et al. Severe combined immunodeficiency with natural killer cell predominance: abrogation of graft-versus-host disease and immunologic reconstitution with HLA-identical bone marrow cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1984;73:829-36.
- Buckley RH, Schiff SE, Sampson HA, Schiff RI, Markert ML, Knutsen AP, et al. Development of immunity in human severe primary T cell deficiency following haploidentical bone marrow stem cell transplantation. J Immunol 1986;136: 2398-407.
- Reisner Y, Itzicovitch L, Meshorer A, Sharon N. Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation using mouse bone marrow and spleen cells fractionated by lectins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1978;75:2933-6.
- Buckley RH, Fischer A. Bone marrow transplantation for primary immunodeficiency diseases. In: Ochs HD, Smith CIE, Puck JM, editors. Primary immunodeficiency diseases: a molecular and genetic approach. 2nd ed New York: Oxford University Press; 2006. p. 669-83.
- Sarzotti-Kelsoe M, Win CM, Parrott RE, Cooney M, Moser BK, Roberts JL, et al. Thymic output, T-cell diversity, and T-cell function in long-term human SCID chimeras. Blood 2009;114:1445-53.
- Antoine C, Muller S, Cant A, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Veys P, Vossen J, et al. Long-term survival and transplantation of haemopoietic stem cells for immunodeficiencies: report of the European experience 1968-99. Lancet 2003;361: 553-60.
- Grunebaum E, Mazzolari E, Porta F, Dallera D, Atkinson A, Reid B, et al. Bone marrow transplantation for severe combined immune deficiency. JAMA 2006; 295:508-18.
- Mazzolari E, Forino C, Guerci S, Imberti L, Lanfranchi A, Porta F, et al. Longterm immune reconstitution and clinical outcome after stem cell transplantation for severe T-cell immunodeficiency. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2007;120:892-9.
- 66. Neven B, Leroy S, Decaluwe H, Le Deist F, Picard C, Moshous D, et al. Longterm outcome after haematopoietic stem cell transplantation of a single-centre cohort of 90 patients with severe combined immunodeficiency: long-term outcome of HSCT in SCID. Blood 2009;113:4114-24.

- Patel NC, Chinen J, Rosenblatt HM, et al. Outcomes of patients with severe combined immunodeficiency treated with hematopoietic stem cell transplantation with and without preconditioning. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2009;124: 1062-9.
- Railey MD, Lokhnygina Y, Buckley RH. Long-term clinical outcome of patients with severe combined immunodeficiency who received related donor bone marrow transplants without pre-transplant chemotherapy or post-transplant GVHD prophylaxis. J Pediatr 2009;155:834-40.
- 69. Wengler GS, Lanfranchi A, Frusca T, Verardi R, Neva A, Brugnoni D, et al. In-utero transplantation of parental CD34 haematopoietic progenitor cells in a patient with X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency (SCIDX1). Lancet 1996;348:1484-7.
- Flake AW, Roncarolo MG, Puck JM, Almeida-Porada G, Evans MI, Johnson MP, et al. Treatment of X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency by in utero transplantation of paternal bone marrow. N Engl J Med 1996;335:1806-10.
- Ozsahin H, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Notarangelo LD, Schulz A, Thrasher AJ, Mazzolari E, et al. Long-term outcome following hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation in Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome: collaborative study of the European Society for Immunodeficiencies and European Group for Blood and Marrow Transplantation. Blood 2008;111:439-45.
- 72. Filipovich AH, Stone JV, Tomany SC, Ireland M, Kollman C, Pelz CJ, et al. Impact of donor type on outcome of bone marrow transplantation for Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome: collaborative study of the International Bone Marrow Transplant Registry and the National Marrow Donor Program. Blood 2001;97: 1598-603.
- Klein C, Lisowska-Grospierre B, LeDeist F, Fischer A, Griscelli C. Major histocompatibility complex class II deficiency: clinical manifestations, immunologic features, and outcome. J Pediatr 1993;123:921-8.
- Klein C, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Le Deist F, Jabado N, Benkerrou M, Blanche S, et al. Bone marrow transplantation in major histocompatibility complex class II deficiency: a single center study of 19 patients. Blood 1995;85:580-7.
- Duplantier JE, Seyama K, Day NK, Hitchcock R, Nelson RP Jr, Ochs HD, et al. Immunologic reconstitution following bone marrow transplantation for X-linked hyper IgM syndrome. Clin Immunol 2001;98:313-8.
- Bertrand Y, Müller SM, Casanova JL, Morgan G, Fischer A, Friedrich W. Reticular dysgenesis: HLA non-identical bone marrow transplants in a series of 10 patients. Bone Marrow Transplant 2002;29:759-62.
- Broome CB, Graham ML, Saulsbury FT, Hershfield MS, Buckley RH. Correction of purine nucleoside phosphorylase deficiency by transplantation of allogeneic bone marrow from a sibling. J Pediatr 1996;128:373-6.
- McGhee SA, Lloret MG, Stiehm ER. Immunologic reconstitution in 22q deletion (DiGeorge) syndrome. Immunol Res 2009;45:37-45.
- Markert ML. Treatment of infants with complete DiGeorge anomaly. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008;121:1063.
- Markert ML, Devlin BH, Alexieff MJ, Li J, McCarthy EA, Gupton SE, et al. Review of 54 patients with complete DiGeorge anomaly enrolled in protocols for thymus transplantation: outcome of 44 consecutive transplants. Blood 2007; 109:4539-47.
- van den Berg JM, van Koppen E, Ahlin A, Belohradsky BH, Bernatowska E, Corbeel L, et al. Chronic granulomatous disease: the European experience. PLoS One 2009;4:e5234.
- Qasim W, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Davies EG, Davis J, Duval M, Eames G, et al. Allogeneic hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation for leukocyte adhesion deficiency. Pediatrics 2009;123:836-40.
- Rowley S, Friedman TM, Korngold R. Hematopoietic stem cells transplantation for malignant diseases. In: Rich RR, editor. Clinical immunology. Principles and practice. Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2008. p. 1223-36.
- Shipley JL, Butera JN. Acute myelogenous leukemia. Exp Hematol 2009;37: 649-58.
- Koreth J, Schlenk R, Kopecky KJ, Honda S, Sierra J, Djulbegovic BJ, et al. Allogeneic stem cell transplantation for acute myeloid leukemia in first complete remission: systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective clinical trials. JAMA 2009;301:2349-61.

- Fernandez HF, Kharfan-Dabaja MA. Tyrosine kinase inhibitors and allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation for chronic myeloid leukemia: targeting both therapeutic modalities. Cancer Control 2009;16:153-7.
- Sharathkumar A, Thornley I, Saunders EF, Calderwood S, Freedman MH, Doyle J. Allogeneic bone marrow transplantation in children with chronic myelogenous leukemia. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol 2002;24:215-9.
- Barrett AJ. Understanding and harnessing the graft-versus-leukaemia effect. Br J Haematol 2008;142:877-88.
- Goerner M, Weber-Nordt R, Hoepfner S, Benner A, Luft T, Ho AD. Addition of a low fixed number of CD3+ cells to CD34-enriched allografts: effects on engraftment, graft-versus-host disease, and survival after related and unrelated peripheral stem cell transplantation. J Hematother Stem Cell Res 2003;12:309-20.
- Lucarelli G, Andreani M, Angelucci E. The cure of thalassemia by bone marrow transplantation. Blood Rev 2002;16:81-5.
- Walters MC, Patience M, Leisenring W, Rogers ZR, Aquino VM, Buchanan GR, et al. Stable mixed hematopoietic chimerism after bone marrow transplantation for sickle cell anemia. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 2001;7:665-73.
- Gerritsen EJ, Vossen JM, Fasth A, Friedrich W, Morgan G, Padmos A, et al. Bone marrow transplantation for autosomal recessive osteopetrosis. J Pediatr 1994;125: 896-902.
- Mazzolari E, Forino C, Razza A, Porta F, Villa A, Notarangelo LD. A single-center experience in 20 patients with infantile malignant osteopetrosis. Am J Hematol 2009;84:473-9.
- Orchard PJ, Blazar BR, Wagner J, Charnas L, Krivit W, Tolar J. Hematopoietic cell therapy for metabolic disease. J Pediatr 2007;151:340-6.
- Gratwohl A, Passweg J, Bocelli-Tyndall C, Fassas A, van Laar JM, Farge D, et al. Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation for autoimmune diseases. Bone Marrow Transplant 2005;35:869-79.
- Sandmaier BM, Mackinnon S, Childs RW. Reduced intensity conditioning for allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation: current perspectives. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 2007;13(suppl 1):87-97.
- Cavazzana-Calvo M, Hacein-Bey S, deSaint Basile G, Gross F, Yvon E, Nusbaum P, et al. Gene therapy of human severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID)-X1 disease. Science 2000;288:669-72.
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Le Deist F, Carlier F, Bouneaud C, Hue C, De Villartay JP, et al. Sustained correction of X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency by ex vivo gene therapy. N Engl J Med 2002;346:1185-93.
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Garrigue A, Wang GP, Soulier J, Lim A, Morillon E, et al. Insertional oncogenesis in 4 patients after retrovirus-mediated gene therapy for SCID-X1. J Clin Invest 2008;118:3132-42.
- 100. Gaspar HB, Parsley KL, Howe S, King D, Gilmour KC, Sinclair J, et al. Gene therapy of X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency by use of a pseudotyped gammaretroviral vector. Lancet 2004;364:2181-7.
- Rabbitts TH. LMO T-cell translocation oncogenes typify genes activated by chromosomal translocations that alter transcription and developmental processes. Genes Dev 1998;12:2651-7.
- 102. Throm RE, Ouma AA, Zhou S, Chandrasekaran A, Lockey T, Greene M, et al. Efficient construction of producer cell lines for a SIN lentiviral vector for SCID-X1 gene therapy by concatemeric array transfection. Blood 2009;113:5104-10.
- 103. Onodera M, Nelson DM, Sakiyama Y, Candotti F, Blaese RM. Gene therapy for severe combined immunodeficiency caused by adenosine deaminase deficiency: improved retroviral vectors for clinical trials. Acta Haematol 1999; 101:89-96.
- 104. Aiuti A, Cattaneo F, Galimberti S, Benninghoff U, Cassani B, Callegaro L, et al. Gene therapy for immunodeficiency due to adenosine deaminase deficiency. N Engl J Med 2009;360:447-58.
- Santilli G, Thornhill SI, Kinnon C, Thrasher AJ. Gene therapy of inherited immunodeficiencies. Expert Opin Biol Ther 2008;8:397-407.
- Kang EM, Malech HL. Advances in treatment for chronic granulomatous disease. Immunol Res 2009;43:77-84.
- Ott MG, Schmidt M, Schwarzwaelder K, Stein S, Siler U, Koehl U, et al. Correction of X-linked chronic granulomatous disease by gene therapy, augmented by insertional activation of MDS1-EVI1, PRDM16 or SETBP1. Nat Med 2006;12:401-9.

Anne C. Brignier, MD, and Alan M. Gewirtz, MD Philadelphia, Pa

There are many types of stem cells. All share the characteristics of being able to self-renew and to give rise to differentiated progeny. Over the last decades, great excitement has been generated by the prospect of being able to exploit these properties for the repair, improvement, and/or replacement of damaged organs. However, many hurdles, both scientific and ethical, remain in the path of using human embryonic stem cells for tissue-engineering purposes. In this report we review current strategies for isolating, enriching, and, most recently, inducing the development of human pluripotent stem cells. In so doing, we discuss the scientific and ethical issues associated with this endeavor. Finally, progress in the use of stem cells as therapies for type 1 diabetes mellitus, congestive heart failure, and various neurologic and immunohematologic disorders, and as vehicles for the delivery of gene therapy, is briefly discussed. (J Allergy Clin Immunol 2010;125:S336-44.)

Key words: Stem cells, human embryonic stem cells, induced pluripotent stem cells, regenerative medicine, gene therapy, cell therapy

Stem cells are not homogeneous but exist instead as part of a developmental continuum. The most primitive of the cells is the totipotent stem cell. This cell has the potential to develop into a complete embryo (ie, to form any type of cell, including extraembryonic tissues [embryonic membranes, umbilical cord, and placenta]). This unique property is evanescent. It appears with fertilization of the egg and disappears by the time the embryo reaches the 4- to 8-cell stage. With subsequent divisions, embryonic stem cells lose the ability to generate an entire organism. However, they are capable of differentiating into cells present in all 3 embryonic germ layers, namely ectoderm, mesoderm, and endoderm, and on this basis are called pluripotent. With subsequent divisions, cells become more and more restricted in their ability to differentiate into multiple lineages. They are then called multipotent; that is, they are capable of forming a limited number of cell types. This is the property of adult stem cells, also referred to as somatic stem cells or nonembryonic stem cells, which are able to self-renew during the lifetime of the organism and to generate differentiated daughter cells. In the adult, tissues are in a perpetual state of flux under homeostatic conditions. Even in the absence of injury, they are continuously producing new cells to replace those that have worn out. For this reason, adult stem cells

A.C.B. is supported by a Fondation pour la Recherche Médicale (FRM) fellowship.

Disclosure of potential conflict of interest: The authors have declared that they have no conflict of interest.

© 2010 American Academy of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.032

Abbreviatio	ons used
AHSCT:	Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation
G-CSF:	Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor
GVHD:	Graft-versus-host disease
GVL:	Graft-versus-leukemia
hESC:	Human embryonic stem cell
hESC-CM:	Human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocyte
HSC:	Hematopoietic stem cell
HSCT:	Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation
iPSC:	Induced pluripotent stem cell
LVEF:	Left ventricular ejection fraction
MSC:	Mesenchymal stem cell
NK:	Natural killer
NSC:	Neural stem cell
SCID:	Severe combined immunodeficiency
T1DM:	Type 1 diabetes mellitus
UCB:	Umbilical cord blood

can be found in a metabolically quiescent state in most specialized tissues of the body, including the brain, bone marrow, liver, skin, and gastrointestinal tract. These cells are scarce, however, and with the relative exception of hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs), they are difficult to isolate. Typically, preparations of these cells are often contaminated with more differentiated progenitor cells, which decreases the long-term efficiency of the product because progenitor cells are fixed with respect to cell fate and do not self-renew.

One could argue that 3 major technologic achievements have driven the field of stem cell therapeutics. The first occurred in 1961, when the pioneering studies of Till and McCulloch,¹ using a revolutionary in vivo bioassay, unequivocally demonstrated the existence of HSCs. The second major enabling technologic leap occurred in 1998, when Thomson et al² reported the isolation of human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) from blastocysts and the creation of hESC lines for study. The most recent was reported by Yamanaka's group³ in 2006, which induced the formation of pluripotent stem cells from murine fibroblasts.

Each of these advances has furthered the ability of researchers to use stem cells for basic research on cell-lineage fate and development, as well as for drug testing, modeling, and treating disease. It is in the latter area, in particular, that exciting progress has been made over the last few years.

SOURCES OF STEM CELLS

Having defined the different types of stem cells, we will now describe currently available sources of stem cells.

hESCs

hESCs are characterized by self-renewal, immortality, and pluripotency. Ongoing attempts to use hESCs in the laboratory finally came to fruition in 1998 with the creation of several human

From the Division of Hematology/Oncology, Department of Medicine, and the Abramson Family Cancer Research Institute, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine.

Received for publication July 27, 2009; revised September 18, 2009; accepted for publication September 21, 2009.

Address for reprints: Anne C. Brignier, MD, Division of Hematology/Oncology, Department of Medicine, Rm 727, BRB II/III, University of Pennsylvania School of Medicine, 421 Curie Blvd, Philadelphia, PA 19104. E-mail: brignier@free.fr. 0091-6749/\$36.00



FIG 1. Isolation, generation, and culture of pluripotent stem cells. A, After isolation, typically from the inner cell mass of the blastocyst made by means of in vitro fertilization, hESCs are expanded in culture. They are classically grown on feeder cell layers, the purpose of which is to expand the cells while maintaining their undifferentiated state (maintenance/expansion phase). Initially those feeder layers were of xenogeneic origin (irradiated murine embryonic fibroblasts), but human feeder layers are being developed and will likely be used with increasing frequency in the future. When removed from feeder layers and transferred to suspension cultures, hESCs begin to form 3-dimensional multicellular aggregates of differentiated and undifferentiated cells termed embryoid bodies. Plated cultures of embryoid bodies spontaneously display a variety of cellular types from the 3 germ lineages at various differentiation stages. Theoretically, cells can be sorted according to differentiation markers, can be differentiated into any desired cells by adding specific growth factors (differentiation phase), or both. On a more practical level, it is difficult to induce hESC differentiation into a specific lineage, and highly definite culture protocols have to be developed for each desired cell type. B, Somatic cell nuclear transfer consists of injecting the nucleus from a somatic cell into an enucleated oocyte, followed by activation stimuli. The resulting embryo can be used to generate an hESC line (therapeutic cloning). C, iPSCs are generated from differentiated cells that have been reprogrammed to acquire a pluripotent state through overexpression of the key transcription factors Oct4, Sox2, and either c-Myc and Klf4 or Nanog and Lin28. Overexpression can be achieved with viral vectors or proteins with or without histone-modifying chemicals. Once they are undifferentiated, they can be grown in culture like hESCs.

hESC lines,^{2,4} although the cloning efficiency of such lines is still very low. Typically, hESCs are derived from the inner cell mass of 5-day-old blastocysts. The blastocysts in turn are made from unused embryos generated by means of *in vitro* fertilization for infertility problems. (It is important to note that the unused embryos can only be used for research purposes with the written informed consent of the parents.) Cells derived from earlier developmental stages can also be used.⁵ At the other extreme, pluripotent cells have been isolated from the primordial germ cells of the gonadal ridge of the 5- to 9-week-old embryo. These are cells that normally become either oocytes or spermatozoa. Ironically, spontaneous differentiation in long-term *in vitro* culture of these so-called embryonic germ cells impeded their availability for

research.⁶ Accordingly, other strategies were and are still being developed with different methods and cell sources. For example, single-cell biopsy of the embryo⁵ using a procedure not dissimilar to that used in preimplantation genetic diagnosis and that critically avoids the destruction of the embryo has been used with success, as have parthenogenesis of an unfertilized oocyte⁷ and spermatogonial cells from adult human testis.⁸ The latter developments are particularly exciting because they would allow the production of histocompatible cells that could be used in the donor. Technical methods for culture of hESCs are depicted in Fig 1, *A*.

Hundreds of hESC lines have been generated thus far. The first human stem cell line bank opened in 2004 in the United Kingdom (http://www.ukstemcellbank.org.uk/). The National Institutes of

Health registry (http://stemcells.nih.gov/research/registry/) has also archived a number of hESC lines and established criteria for demonstration of the pluripotency of these lines. Specifically, cells should be able to give rise to any cell lineage of the body and thus to form a teratoma (a tumor containing tissues from the 3 primary germ layers) *in vivo* after injection in an immune-compromised animal and should be capable of unlimited self-renewal.

Nuclear reprogramming and induced pluripotency

Nuclear reprogramming is a procedure that causes changes in gene expression that allow a cell of one type to develop into a cell of another type.⁹ Recent strategies for generating stem cells are focused on nuclear reprogramming of differentiated cells to force them to become pluripotent. An example is somatic cell nuclear transfer (Fig 1, *B*). This consists of injection of the nucleus of a somatic cell into an enucleated oocyte.¹⁰ The resulting pluripotent cells are genetically matched with the cell donor (this technique is thereby often called "therapeutic cloning"), except for the mitochondrial DNA, which comes from the egg. Another method is accomplished by means of cell fusion with an hESC, which can produce cells with some stem cell characteristics.¹¹

A very recent and very exciting advance in reprogramming has been the generation of induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs). First reported in 2006 using murine fibroblasts,³ iPSCs can be made from multiple murine and human somatic cell types,^{12,13} and it is now possible to create patient-specific iPSCs.¹⁴ iPSCs can be generated from differentiated cells by using retroviral-mediated expression of core transcription factors known to be required for maintenance of pluripotency and proliferation of embryonic stem cells.³ These genes are Oct4, Sox2, and either c-Myc and Klf4 or Nanog and Lin28 (Fig 1, C). iPSCs exhibit similar features to embryonic stem cells, including cell morphology, cell-surface markers, growth properties, telomerase activity, expression, and epigenetic marks (ie, methylation or acetylation of histones, which result in changes in gene expression) of plurip-otent cell-specific genes^{12,13} but not global gene expression signatures.¹⁵ They can give rise to cells derived from all 3 germ layers in vitro and in vivo, and murine iPSCs injected into murine blastocysts have been shown to contribute to embryonic development.3

Using pluripotent stem cells in the clinic: Scientific/ medical issues

A number of scientific/medical issues need to be addressed before stem cells can be considered safe for clinical applications. The first hurdle is the tumorigenic potential of pluripotent cells (hESCs and iPSCs). Because pluripotency is evidenced by the ability to form teratomas when transplanted in immunodeficient mice, the concern exists that these cells could form malignant tumors in their new host. One strategy for dealing with this problem is to select pure populations of more committed cells for transfer. Demonstrating genetic and epigenetic stability will therefore be important before these cells are used clinically. In fact, karyotypic abnormalities have been described in several hESC lines, although changes might be at least partially dependent on culture techniques.¹⁶

In additional to biologic issues directly affecting the stem cell product, it is imperative that controlled, standardized practices and procedures be followed to maintain the integrity, uniformity, and reliability of the human stem cell preparations. Because stem cells are both maintained and expanded *in vitro* before transplantation, culture conditions compatible with human administration must be used. Feeder cells and sera of animal origin have to be reduced and ideally avoided to reduce the potential risk of contamination by xenogeneic protein and pathogens. Finally, transplantation of hESCs into patients is also limited by potential HLA incompatibility. Consequently, life-long immunosuppressive therapy, which can lead to infections and organ-based toxic side effects, such as nephropathy, might be required to prevent graft rejection. In this regard iPSCs hold great promise because they are histocompatible with the patient and because their use avoids one of the major ethical concerns (see below) associated with hESCs.

Although iPSCs solve the tissue-barrier problem, they too have technical drawbacks that are presently limiting their use. First is the issue of the risk of insertional mutagenesis caused by viral integration into the genome. This is of particular concern because patients who have received gene-modified lymphoid cells have had aggressive leukemias as a result of this phenomenon (see below).¹⁷ The possibility that iPSCs might be generated with non-integrating expression plasmids or adenoviral vectors is being explored in the murine system and appears possible.^{18,19}

Another risk is reactivation of a viral oncogene, such as *c-Myc*, used to engineer the cells. Here there are data to suggest that the use of histone-modifying chemicals, such as the histone deacetylase inhibitor valproic acid, improves reprogramming efficiency and avoids the need to use c-Myc and that Oct4 and Sox2 alone are then sufficient in the generation of human iPSCs.²⁰ Recently, iPSCs were successfully obtained from murine fibroblasts cultured without any genetic material at all by using only valproic acid and recombinant proteins for the necessary transcription factors.²¹ However, even as technical hurdles are overcome, generation of iPSCs still suffers from low efficiency and high cost, although no doubt these problems will be solved in time as well. In particular, the reprogramming efficiency is typically less than 1% but could depend on the differentiation stage of the cells. Indeed, the efficiency of iPSC generation has been recently increased to 28% with the use of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells.²²

Adult stem cells

The best-known example of the adult stem cell is the HSC, which is located in the bone marrow niche. HSCs and progenitors can be readily harvested from bone marrow and umbilical cord blood (UCB). They can even be collected from peripheral blood after mobilization from the marrow with granulocyte colonystimulating factor (G-CSF) with or without CXCR4 antagonist.²³ HSCs are characterized by the expression of cell-surface markers, which allows for their isolation. In human subjects the HSC surface phenotype is typically lineage-specific antigen negative CD34⁺CD38⁻CD133⁺c-Kit/CD117⁺CD59⁺Thy1/ (lin⁻), CD90⁺CXCR4⁺. Apart from differentiating into all myeloid and lymphoid lineages, HSCs have been shown to be able to differentiate in vitro into cells of nonhematopoietic lineages. However, such plasticity was probably an experimental artifact that is currently explained by the presence of heterogeneous populations of non-HSCs in hematopoietic organs or by the phenomenon of cell fusion.

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are another type of adult multipotent cells that are capable of differentiating into various mesodermal cell lineages, including myocytes, osteoblasts, chondroblasts, fibroblasts, adipocytes, and other stromal elements. MSCs are present in almost all organs, but for therapeutic purposes, they are most conveniently isolated from bone marrow and UCB. MSCs can be organ specific. Consequently, populations isolated from various sources, although morphologically similar, might be functionally different. For example, MSCs isolated from the umbilical cord do not have the same abilities to give rise to osteoblasts, chondrocytes, and cardiomyocytes as bone marrowderived MSCs.²⁴ MSCs can be readily expanded ex vivo and manipulated, if needed, to acquire specific properties. The International Society for Cellular Therapy recommended changing their name to "multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells" because the majority of MSCs lack complete "stemness" property and proposed minimal criteria for standardization of preparations.²⁵ Human MSCs must be plastic adherent; express CD105, CD73 and CD90; lack hematopoietic markers (CD45, CD34, CD14 or CD11b, CD79 α or CD19 m and HLA-DR); and be able to differentiate into osteoblasts, adipocytes, and chondroblasts in vitro. MSCs display trophic, anti-inflammatory, and immunomodulatory capacities, both through secretion of soluble factors (indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase, IL-6, TGF-β1, hepatocyte growth factor, inducible nitric oxide synthase, and prostaglandin) and direct cell-to-cell interaction with immune cells. In vitro MSCs suppress effector and cytotoxic T-cell, B-cell, natural killer (NK) cell, and dendritic cell activity and can induce regulatory T cells.²⁶ However, how MSCs assist in repairing a damaged organ is still unclear. Mounting evidence suggests that direct substitution of injured cells by in situ differentiated MSCs is unlikely (although still argued). Establishment of a favorable environment or niche for reconstruction of the tissue by intrinsic stem cells per se seems more likely. Regardless, because of their low immunogenicity and claimed beneficial effects on organ regeneration (whatever the mechanism), MSCs are being examined in an increasing number of regenerative medicine applications, as well as in inflammatory and immunologic diseases.

Finally, amniotic fluid, UCB, and the placenta are other sources of nonembryonic stem cells. However, it is not clear yet whether they are pluripotent or multipotent and how clinically useful they will be.

POTENTIAL CLINICAL USES OF STEM CELLS

Stem cells are postulated to have a tremendous number of applications, but tissue engineering seems to generate the greatest excitement. Stem cells can be used in regenerative medicine, immunotherapy, and gene therapy. Animal models and clinical studies have shown that transplantation of stem cells from diverse origins can successfully treat many acute and chronic diseases, such as immunohematologic disorders, type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM), Parkinson disease, neuronal destruction, and congestive heart failure.

Hematology-immunology

During the last 50 years, allogeneic hemopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) has progressively become a common procedure for the treatment of a variety of inherited or acquired immunohematologic diseases, including thalassemias, sickle cell disease, Fanconi anemia, inborn errors of metabolism, severe aplastic anemia, severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID), and other primary immune deficiencies. HSCT is also widely used for the treatment of hematologic malignancies, such as acute myeloid

and lymphoid leukemias, chronic myeloid leukemia and other myeloproliferative syndromes, myelodysplastic disorders, lymphoma, myeloma, and even solid tumors, such as renal cell cancer, breast cancer, ovarian carcinoma, and neuroblastoma.²⁷

The aim of allogeneic HSCT in malignancies is not only a substitution of the malignant bone marrow but also a form of adoptive immunotherapy. In the context of HLA compatibility, donor allogeneic T lymphocytes detect differences in minor histocompatibility antigens in both the host and the tumor and can destroy the residual malignant cells, thereby contributing to the cure of the patient. This is the graft-versus-tumor or graft-versus-leukemia (GVL) effect. Particularly in the case of disease relapse after transplantation, donor lymphocyte infusions might induce or enhance a GVL effect and reinduce the patient into remission.

Major complications of HSCT include organ toxicity from the conditioning regimen used and graft-versus-host disease (GVHD), in which the donor's immune system destroys the recipient's normal tissues, particularly the skin, gastrointestinal tract, and liver. Other important complications of HSCT are graft failure, infertility, growth retardation in children, and secondary cancers thought to arise as a result of chronic immunosuppression and DNA-damaging preparative regimens.

In an effort to decrease these complications, several strategies have been developed. First among these are the reduced-intensity conditioning regimens, or so-called minitransplantations, which have made HSCT available to older and less fit patients.²⁸ Significant immunosuppression in these patients and GVHD as a result of the conditioning regimen remain serious problems and have suggested to many that the use of the term "mini" is misleading with respect to potential complications.

Second, the cell source has also been examined with respect to complications. Several studies convincingly show that CD34⁺ cells harvested from peripheral blood engraft faster but are associated with a higher incidence of GVHD.²⁹

Finding a histocompatible donor remains a problem for many patients in need of HSCT. Ideally, one would like to use an HLA-matched sibling as a donor. If such a donor is not available, then a matched unrelated donor is an acceptable alternative. This can be a major problem for minority groups underrepresented in registries of volunteer donors, information on which is centralized in the Bone Marrow Donors Worldwide database. In the absence of a compatible donor, HLA-haploidentical mismatched HSCT from a relative can be performed,³⁰ generally T depleted to avoid GVHD. In that context NK cells could facilitate engraftment and display an antileukemic activity without GVHD.³¹

Finally, UCB transplantation has the potential to significantly enlarge the number of potential HSCT recipients. UCBs are rapidly and easily available from cord blood banks and can be used when only partially HLA matched because they are much less likely to induce acute and chronic GVHD.³² Remarkably, the GVL effect seems to be preserved, likely as a result of NK cells present in the cord blood preparation.³³ Issues that remain to be solved are delayed engraftment, prolonged T lymphopenia, and defective thymopoiesis.³⁴ In addition, it is not currently possible to perform donor lymphocyte infusions in the case of relapse, but an ongoing clinical trial is testing *ex vivo* expansion of UCB T cells. Because the number of HSCs per unit of UCB is small, thereby limiting their ability to be used for adult patients, strategies using combined units or *ex vivo* expanded cells are being developed.^{35,36}

Autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (AHSCT) is commonly performed in certain settings as well. Its main role is

to lessen the period of aplasia (rescue therapy) after high-dose chemotherapy and thereby lessen the risk of infection and bleeding. When used for the treatment of hematologic malignancies and solid tumors, HSCs to be used for AHSCT are commonly collected after few cycles of chemotherapy to lessen contamination of the graft by tumor cells. Moreover, autoimmune diseases, such as multiple sclerosis, rheumatoid arthritis, and systemic lupus erythematosus, might benefit from AHSCT. It is thought that immunoablative therapy resets the immune system by eliminating autoreactive T and B lymphocytes, lessening memory T cells, increasing thymus-derived naive T cells, generating a diverse but distinct T-cell receptor repertoire,³⁷ and promoting regulatory T cells.³⁸ Several recent studies have shown, as might be expected, that nonmyeloablative and low-intensity myeloablative regimens have fewer treatment-related complications and mortality than high-intensity myeloablative regimens³⁹ and that best results might be obtained during the inflammatory phase of autoimmune disease. Allogeneic HSCT has also been used for the treatment of autoimmune disease on the theory of both immune reset and correction of the genetic predisposition, but the risks of GVHD and infection are substantial, and therefore this form of therapy should be reserved only for treatment of very serious and refractory disease.39

Finally, the immunomodulatory capability of MSCs is being tested in the treatment of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus, multiple sclerosis, Crohn disease, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, and T1DM. In solid organ transplantation and HSCT, results from preclinical animal studies, although controversial, suggest that donor-derived MSCs could have a tolerogenic effect and might therefore be used for prevention and/or treatment of graft rejection and GVHD.⁴⁰⁻⁴²

T1DM

T1DM is an autoimmune disease resulting from the destruction of pancreatic insulin-producing β cells in the islets of Langerhans. Insulin replacement therapy, even when rigorously controlled, is often not efficient enough to prevent long-term complications of the disease. Transplantation of a whole pancreas or isolated mature islets can restore proper glucose regulation, but the former is a morbid high-complication procedure, and the latter appears to be only a transient solution.⁴³ For these reasons, other sources of β cells suitable for transplantation are being sought. Pancreatic stem cells have been identified in ductal epithelium of injured pancreas on the basis of expression of the transcription factor neurogenin 3.⁴⁴ Efforts are now being directed toward methods to expand these cells *ex vivo* or to stimulate their proliferation *in vivo*.

Generation of insulin-secreting cells from hESCs and iPSCs holds great promise for the cure of T1DM. hESC-derived pancreatic endoderm can be differentiated *in vivo* into glucose-responsive insulin-secreting cells in immunodeficient mice with streptozotocin-induced diabetes (a β cell–selective destruction).⁴⁵ Unfortunately, teratoma formation was found in approximately 15% of the recipient mice and is a safety concern. The immunologic incompatibility of hESCs could be resolved by using bioengineered porous capsules, which are designed to protect the graft from immune cells but remain permissive to the passage of small molecules. In regard to iPSCs, a particularly exciting study from Zhou et al⁴⁶ reported the reprogramming of differentiated murine pancreatic exocrine cells into β -like cells *in vivo*. These

investigators found that transient expression of 3 key developmental transcription factors, neurogenin 3, MafA, and Pancreatic duodenal homeobox-1 (Pdx1), by adenoviral vectors injected directly into the pancreas was sufficient to reprogram exocrine cells into insulin-secreting cells responding to hyperglycemia.

The immunomodulatory effects of MSCs are also being explored in the setting of T1DM. At the time of diagnosis, β -cell destruction is often not yet complete. In theory, amelioration of the immune attack might allow the survival of the residual islet cells. In diabetic immunodeficient mice human MSCs decreased hyperglycemia and increased endogen insulin levels and β -cell numbers.⁴⁷ Clinical studies testing allogeneic MSCs in patients with recently diagnosed diabetes are ongoing.

Finally, nonmyeloablative AHSCT was performed in 23 patients with early-onset T1DM.⁴⁸ Twenty enjoyed a variable insulin-free period, and 12 of these patients remained insulin free after a mean follow-up of 31 months. Interestingly, benefit was demonstrated in those patients with transient responses as well. In this small group (8 patients) daily insulin doses were significantly diminished, and C-peptide levels (reflective of endogenous insulin synthesis) were increased.

Diseases of the nervous system

It was thought for a long time that nerve cells do not divide in the adult mammalian brain, but this has now been shown to be incorrect. Neurogenesis not only occurs during prenatal and postnatal development but also in adults. Neurogenic niches have been identified in the subventricular zone of the lateral ventricles and in the subgranular zone of the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus. In brain-injury models neural stem cells (NSCs) proliferate in those neurogenic regions and are even able to migrate toward the site of damage.⁴⁹ NSCs are multipotent and capable of self-renewing. *In vitro* they cluster in "neurospheres," which are able to differentiate into the 3 major neuroectodermal lineages (neurons, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes).

Neural stem/progenitor cells can be isolated from embryonic, fetal, or adult brain tissue by sorting cells on the basis of nestin expression primarily, as well as other markers, and can then be placed into culture for expansion. Clearly, for autologous stem cell therapy, more accessible NSCs are required. Curiously, dental pulp and peridontium have been shown to be sources of NSC, as well as olfactory mucosa, which is readily harvested by means of nasal biopsy.⁵⁰ Investigations for NSC-based therapy are ongoing for various neurologic diseases. The neural repair probably results from a replacement of defective cells but also from neuroprotective, trophic, and immunomodulatory effects. To date, the ideal NSC source, schedule, and route of transplantation have not been established and are likely to be disease specific. The use of NSCs to treat Parkinson disease might be instructive in this regard.

Parkinson disease is an incurable, progressive, neurodegenerative disease that affects dopaminergic neurons. Levodopa, which is converted to dopamine in the brain, is the mainstay of treatment, but most patients acquire tachyphylaxis to its effects over time. In contrast to patients with diabetes, in whom transplantation of islet cells is a therapeutic option, implantation of fully differentiated dopamine-releasing neurons into the brain is not presently feasible because such cells do not survive. Transplantation of embryonic/fetal nigral dopaminergic neurons was tested in 2 double-blind, placebo-controlled trials, but results were not as encouraging as those from previous open-trial reports.51,52 However, modest clinical improvement was noted in some patients, and striatal fluorodopa uptake was significantly enhanced. Unfortunately, several patients subsequently had dyskinesias. Postmortem examination of the brains of some patients provided evidence that transplanted dopamine neurons can differentiate and survive for many years without immunosuppression. However, it appeared that at least some of the grafted tissue was involved by disease over a period lasting from 9 to 16 years.⁵³ Widespread application of this therapy will likely be limited as long as access to fetal donor tissue is required. Moreover, the safety of those cells is not completely assessed because they have not been tested in a large number of patients and because development of cerebral mass lesions of donor origin was reported in a patient less than 6 years after fetal transplantation for Huntington disease.⁵⁴ Accordingly, finding alternative sources of NSCs for therapeutic purposes is the object of intense investigation.

In one case autologous NSCs were harvested by means of cerebral biopsy, expanded, and differentiated into dopaminergic neurons *ex vivo* and then injected back to the patient's putamen 9 months later.⁵⁵ Clinical evaluation and fluorodopa uptake were improved after transplantation, but all benefits had disappeared by 5 years. In animal studies other stem cell types partially alleviated Parkinson symptoms, including MSCs,⁵⁶ olfactory NSCs,⁵⁷ hESC-derived neurons,⁵⁸ and iPSCs.⁵⁹ Human clinical trials with cells of these types can therefore be anticipated.

Unlike Parkinson disease, which theoretically requires replacement of only 1 cell type, therapies for other neurologic diseases, such as stroke and spinal cord injury, in which large numbers of cells of many types (neurons, glia, and endothelial cells) are destroyed, face much larger hurdles. In recent years, human NSCs from diverse origins, including hESCs, HSCs, and MSCs, have been tested in preclinical models of ischemic stroke. These experiments have enabled the development of treatment strategies and have demonstrated the critical importance of transplantation timing for clinical success. Only a few clinical studies have been performed for the treatment of stroke. Stereotactic injection of neuronal cells derived from embryonal carcinoma cell line (NT2/ D1) did not display significant benefits compared with control results, but some patients experienced improvement.⁶⁰ In other studies an investigation into the utility of fetal porcine cells was stopped because of adverse events (temporary worsening of deficits and seizures) in 2 of 5 patients,⁶¹ whereas intravenous infusion of MSCs was shown to be safe without significant benefit. HSCs are currently being evaluated in phase I/II protocols. The injection of specific growth factors to stimulate proliferation of intrinsic neuroprogenitors in the brain is a novel approach to this problem.⁶²

Spinal cord injury often results in permanent motor deficiency, sensory deficiency, or both, thereby rendering treatment particularly challenging. In a small number of paraplegic and quadriple-gic patients, olfactory NSCs have been injected into intralesional and perilesional areas.⁵⁰ Feasibility and safety were acceptable, but unfortunately, clinical improvement remained slight after 3 years of follow-up. Logically, early-phase treatment might yield the best results. In fact, a phase I/II clinical trial tested infusion of HSCs into the spinal cord associated with G-CSF injections: the Association Impairment Scale grade improved in 30.4% of patients treated quite early (<8 weeks) after the initial lesion; however, no enhancement was noted when the treatment was performed later.⁶³

Cardiac repair

Congestive heart failure afflicts millions of persons around the world, with 400,000 new cases being reported each year in the United States alone. The most common cause is coronary artery disease. After myocardial necrosis has occurred, the cell loss is irreversible, and although many medical and surgical treatments are available for the subsequent congestive heart failure, the long-term prognosis of these patients remains guarded, with a 5-year mortality of 50%. Transplanting stem cells would have clear advantages to transplanting a heart because it would obviate the constraint of a donor and, in case of autologous cells, for the requisite immunosuppression.

hESC-derived cardiomyocytes (hESC-CMs) have been successfully generated. Intramyocardial injection of hESC-CMs a few days after infarction in immunodeficient rodents seemed to enhance left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) compared with that seen in a control group when evaluated at 4 weeks.⁶⁴ Unfortunately, this enhancement was not sustained after 12 weeks of follow-up. Another study suggested that a coinfusion of hESC-CMs and MSCs in mice was of benefit because, according to the authors, a "synergistic trophic effect that enhanced repair of injured host tissue" was brought about.⁶⁵ Importantly, no teratoma was found in animals receiving hESC-CMs.

Despite a controversial plasticity in vitro, a considerable amount of data from actual preclinical studies suggest that it is unlikely that transdifferentiation of HSCs and MSCs into functional cardiomyocytes happens to any significant degree in vivo. In very specific culture conditions, MSCs might be driven toward differentiating into cardiomyocyte-like cells at a very low frequency (approximately 0.07%) that would not be enough for cardiac repair.²⁴ It is now generally agreed that the transplanted cells exert their beneficial role through paracrine effects and by creating a favorable trophic environment for intrinsic cell recovery, enhancing angiogenesis, and limiting ventricular remodeling.⁶⁶ A study comparing the efficacy of transplanted bone marrow mononuclear cells, MSCs, skeletal myoblasts, and fibroblasts in mice with experimental myocardial infarcts was carried out and showed that HSCs had the most beneficial effect on left ventricular function in that model.⁶⁷ Recently, infusion of endogenous cardiac stem cells isolated from endomyocardial biopsy specimens and expanded ex vivo appeared to enhance myocardial viability and LVEF in a murine infarction model.⁶⁸

Intracoronary infusions of HSCs⁶⁹ or MSCs⁷⁰ have been performed a few days after percutaneous coronary intervention for acute myocardial infarction. Despite contradictory results of clinical trials, meta-analyses reported moderate but significant benefits of such therapy compared with the condition of control patients, with improvement in LVEF, infarct size, and end-systolic volume.⁷¹ In patients with chronic ischemic disease, intracoronary and intramyocardial injections of HSCs are associated with modest enhancements as well.⁷¹ Other cell types are also being tested, such as skeletal myoblasts (although lack of electrical synchronization with cardiomyocytes could potentially be arrhythmogenic) or endothelial progenitor cells.

Stem cells and gene therapy

The goal of gene therapy is to cure diseases caused by malfunctioning genes. It does so by substituting the function of a normal gene for the one that causes disease. Until now, the most commonly used procedure in human gene therapy clinical trials is

J ALLERGY CLIN IMMUNOL FEBRUARY 2010

the insertion of a normal copy of the target gene in a nonspecific location into the host genomic DNA. The therapeutic transgene is packaged into a delivery vehicle, which is typically a replication-deficient virus. Nonintegrating virus (adenovirus or adeno-associated virus) can be used in nondividing cells, such as neurons and cardiomyocytes. In dividing cells, such as stem cells, vectors that integrate into host DNA, such as γ -retrovirus or lentivirus, are required to have a transmission to daughter cells.

Stem cells are of great benefit to cell-based gene therapy because they are self-renewing and thus might reduce or eliminate the necessity for repeated administrations of the therapeutic cells. Single-gene inherited diseases are particularly good candidates for gene therapy. In theory the host's own stem cells can be repaired through genetic engineering and then used in an autologous transplantation. This avoids all the risks of transplanted allogeneic cells, including the risks associated with long-term immunosuppression, as well as GVHD, in patients receiving HSCT. The first clinical trials with engineered HSCs involved patients with genetic immunodeficiency diseases, such as adenosine deaminase–deficient SCID.⁷² Trials have also been carried out in patients with X-linked SCID (γ -common [γ -c] cytokine receptor deficient or SCID-X1)¹⁷ and chronic granulomatous disease.⁷³ The clinical results have been quite promising but have been marred by the development of leukemia, which has been shown to be caused by insertional mutagenesis in a number of these patients (see below). Gene therapy for hemoglobinopathies, such as β -thalassemia and sickle cell disease, are ongoing. Easily accessible mucosal and skin stem cells are also being used, for example in treatment of diseases such as junctional epidermolysis bullosa.74

These early studies revealed problems that need to be addressed, such as difficulties controlling protein levels without endogenous gene regulatory regions, maintenance of gene expression through long periods, low protein production, and insertional mutagenesis of the retroviral transgene vector. Indeed, the major side effect was thus far the occurrence of T cell-acute lymphoblastic leukemia in 5 of 19 patients successfully treated for SCID-X1 in 2 distinct French and British trials.^{17,75} In all cases the retroviral vector was found in the leukemic clone, integrated near a proto-oncogene, and particularly before the LIM domain-only 2 in 4 cases and was associated with acquired somatic mutations. y-Retroviral vectors were subsequently shown to integrate preferentially in the 5' ends of genes⁷⁶ near transcription start sites in a nonrandom manner near genes that provide selective advantage to the clone. Interestingly, when the same retroviral vector, the murine leukemia virus, was used to deliver other transgenes, no case of leukemia was observed, suggesting that γ -c receptor overexpression might be involved in the oncogenesis.

New techniques are being developed to enhance efficiency and to avoid the risk of insertional oncogenesis. First, safer delivery systems are being developed. For example, HIV-derived lentivirus is able to transduce nondividing cells, is easier to use, and can induce less mutagenesis than γ -retrovirus, as assessed in murine models.⁷⁷ Other modifications under development include the use of inducible and tissue-specific promoters, a weaker viral promoter/enhancer, and self-inactivating retroviral vectors and introduction of suicide genes. At last, the improvement of direct gene correction with homologous recombination (a normal copy of the gene is switched with the defective allele) is promising in murine models.⁷⁸ That last technology could be particularly significant in the treatment of dominant genetic diseases.

The potential utility of hESCs and iPSCs was discussed earlier, but the use of such cells is under active investigation for human gene therapy.

Finally, new attempts are focusing on cell-based delivery vehicles for tumor-specific therapy. MSCs appear to be good agents for this purpose because, in addition to their properties described above, they have been shown to migrate toward tumors. For example, MSCs engineered to express the TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand induced apoptosis in tumor cells, reduced tumor growth *in vivo*, and prolonged survival in murine models of human glioma.⁷⁹

ETHICAL ISSUES

The use of hESCs in medical research has drawn much attention from many sectors of the public. Religious, historical, cultural, medical, and other points of view have contributed to a very vigorous and wide-ranging discourse over the use of these materials.⁸⁰ Some consider research with hESCs to be inherently immoral because these individual's believe that life begins with fertilization of the ovum, and the destruction of an embryo with the potential to develop into a viable human being is thought tantamount to infanticide. For this reason, the American federal government severely restricted access and use of hESCs in 2001. These restrictions have now been largely overturned by the Obama administration. In contrast, proponents of this line of research insist that the potential benefits to humankind from this research mitigate such concerns. They also argue that hESCs are made from unwanted fertilized ovum that would likely be destroyed in any event.

Stem cells created by means of nuclear transfer share the same ethical concerns. Furthermore, because these cells have the potential to generate a complete embryo, they also raise the even more highly charged possibility of cloning human beings, so-called reproductive cloning. Many organizations and countries have already banned reproductive cloning of human beings. Because this procedure can be used to generate stem cells for therapeutic purposes, in countries where this type of cloning is legal, such as Australia and the United Kingdom, the created embryos must be destroyed within 14 days. Federal laws in the United States are not clear on the legality of therapeutic cloning, but the Obama administration has pledged establishment of strict guidelines to ensure that cloning research will not be used for human reproduction.

Because of the shortage of human oocytes, generation of human-animal chimeras was legalized in 2008 in the United Kingdom for research purposes only. A human nucleus is transferred into an animal's oocyte, creating a hybrid embryo that must be destroyed within 2 weeks and cannot be implanted. Clearly, creation of such tissues raises even more complex issues.

Finally, the issue of financial compensation for embryo and gamete donors is also controversial, with guidelines for this problem being proposed by the International Society of Stem Cell Research (http://www.isscr.org/guidelines/index.htm). All parties involved in the debate want very much to avoid the development of an underground black market in spare embryos.

CONCLUSIONS AND PERSPECTIVES

The promise of stem cell therapeutics powers the field of regenerative medicine and has generated a huge amount of excitement, anticipation, and hope. Accordingly, research with hESCs is increasing exponentially worldwide, particularly in the United States, where important limitations on research with such cells were overturned in 2009. Furthermore, the US Food and Drug Administration recently approved the world's first phase I clinical trial using hESC-based therapy in patients with spinal cord injury.

Nonetheless, a number of substantive scientific and ethical issues remain to be resolved before hESCs can enter the therapeutic mainstream. In the meantime, recent breakthroughs in generating iPSCs would obviate the need to solve the most vexing of these problems. In fact, it seems reasonable to hope that in the next few years many of the enabling issues relevant to iPSCs will be solved, allowing the field of regenerative medicine to deliver on its vast potential promise.

Although it is difficult to predict the ultimate utility of stem cell–based therapy at this time, it is not difficult to conclude that this is an extremely important area of scientific research. Surrounded by controversy and a good many ethical concerns, thoughtful legislative action could both foster the field and ensure continued progress. This would clearly be more desirable than having the whole endeavor driven underground and potentially into the hands of less ethical and less regulated scientists. Open discussions between political bodies and the various interest groups in the scientific, medical, and religious communities need to take place to address the concerns of each and to provide an ultimate solution that is clearly in the interest of humanity.

We thank M. C. Tamby, A. Savigner, Y. Auger, and the reviewers for their helpful advice on this report.

REFERENCES

- Till JE, McCulloch EA. A direct measurement of the radiation sensitivity of normal mouse bone marrow cells. Radiat Res 1961;14:213-22.
- Thomson JA, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Shapiro SS, Waknitz MA, Swiergiel JJ, Marshall VS, et al. Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts. Science 1998:282:1145-7.
- Takahashi K, Yamanaka S. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 2006;126:663-76.
- Battey JF Jr, Cole LK, Goldthwaite CA Jr. Regenerative Medicine. Department of Health and Human Services. August 2006. http://stemcells.nih.gov/info/scireport/ 2006report.htm. Accessed December 15, 2009.
- Klimanskaya I, Chung Y, Becker S, Lu SJ, Lanza R. Human embryonic stem cell lines derived from single blastomeres. Nature 2006;444:481-5.
- Turnpenny L, Brickwood S, Spalluto CM, Piper K, Cameron IT, Wilson DI, et al. Derivation of human embryonic germ cells: an alternative source of pluripotent stem cells. Stem Cells 2003;21:598-609.
- Revazova ES, Turovets NA, Kochetkova OD, Kindarova LB, Kuzmichev LN, Janus JD, et al. Patient-specific stem cell lines derived from human parthenogenetic blastocysts. Cloning Stem Cells 2007;9:432-49.
- Conrad S, Renninger M, Hennenlotter J, Wiesner T, Just L, Bonin M, et al. Generation of pluripotent stem cells from adult human testis. Nature 2008;456:344-9.
- Gurdon JB, Melton DA. Nuclear reprogramming in cells. Science 2008;322: 1811-5.
- French AJ, Adams CA, Anderson LS, Kitchen JR, Hughes MR, Wood SH. Development of human cloned blastocysts following somatic cell nuclear transfer with adult fibroblasts. Stem Cells 2008;26:485-93.
- Cowan CA, Atienza J, Melton DA, Eggan K. Nuclear reprogramming of somatic cells after fusion with human embryonic stem cells. Science 2005;309:1369-73.
- Takahashi K, Tanabe K, Ohnuki M, Narita M, Ichisaka T, Tomoda K, et al. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from adult human fibroblasts by defined factors. Cell 2007;131:861-72.
- Yu J, Vodyanik MA, Smuga-Otto K, Antosiewicz-Bourget J, Frane JL, Tian S, et al. Induced pluripotent stem cell lines derived from human somatic cells. Science 2007;318:1917-20.
- Raya A, Rodriguez-Piza I, Guenechea G, Vassena R, Navarro S, Barrero MJ, et al. Disease-corrected haematopoietic progenitors from Fanconi anaemia induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 2009;460:53-9.

- Chin MH, Mason MJ, Xie W, Volinia S, Singer M, Peterson C, et al. Induced pluripotent stem cells and embryonic stem cells are distinguished by gene expression signatures. Cell Stem Cell 2009;5:111-23.
- Mitalipova MM, Rao RR, Hoyer DM, Johnson JA, Meisner LF, Jones KL, et al. Preserving the genetic integrity of human embryonic stem cells. Nat Biotechnol 2005;23:19-20.
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Garrigue A, Wang GP, Soulier J, Lim A, Morillon E, et al. Insertional oncogenesis in 4 patients after retrovirus-mediated gene therapy of SCID-X1. J Clin Invest 2008;118:3132-42.
- Okita K, Nakagawa M, Hyenjong H, Ichisaka T, Yamanaka S. Generation of mouse induced pluripotent stem cells without viral vectors. Science 2008;322:949-53.
- Stadtfeld M, Nagaya M, Utikal J, Weir G, Hochedlinger K. Induced pluripotent stem cells generated without viral integration. Science 2008;322:945-9.
- Huangfu D, Osafune K, Maehr R, Guo W, Eijkelenboom A, Chen S, et al. Induction of pluripotent stem cells from primary human fibroblasts with only Oct4 and Sox2. Nat Biotechnol 2008;26:1269-75.
- Zhou H, Wu S, Joo JY, Zhu S, Han DW, Lin T, et al. Generation of induced pluripotent stem cells using recombinant proteins. Cell Stem Cell 2009;4:381-4.
- Eminli S, Foudi A, Stadtfeld M, Maherali N, Ahfeldt T, Mostoslavsky G, et al. Differentiation stage determines potential of hematopoietic cells for reprogramming into induced pluripotent stem cells. Nat Genet 2009;41:968-76.
- Flomenberg N, Devine SM, Dipersio JF, Liesveld JL, McCarty JM, Rowley SD, et al. The use of AMD3100 plus G-CSF for autologous hematopoietic progenitor cell mobilization is superior to G-CSF alone. Blood 2005;106:1867-74.
- Martin-Rendon E, Sweeney D, Lu F, Girdlestone J, Navarrete C, Watt SM. 5-Azacytidine-treated human mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells derived from umbilical cord, cord blood and bone marrow do not generate cardiomyocytes in vitro at high frequencies. Vox Sang 2008;95:137-48.
- Dominici M, Le Blanc K, Mueller I, Slaper-Cortenbach I, Marini F, Krause D, et al. Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 2006;8:315-7.
- Selmani Z, Naji A, Zidi I, Favier B, Gaiffe E, Obert L, et al. Human leukocyte antigen-G5 secretion by human mesenchymal stem cells is required to suppress T lymphocyte and natural killer function and to induce CD4 + CD25highFOXP3+ regulatory T cells. Stem Cells 2008;26:212-22.
- Demirer T, Barkholt L, Blaise D, Pedrazzoli P, Aglietta M, Carella AM, et al. Transplantation of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cells: an emerging treatment modality for solid tumors. Nat Clin Pract Oncol 2008;5:256-67.
- Storb R. Can reduced-intensity allogeneic transplantation cure older adults with AML? Best Pract Res Clin Haematol 2007;20:85-90.
- Cutler C, Giri S, Jeyapalan S, Paniagua D, Viswanathan A, Antin JH. Acute and chronic graft-versus-host disease after allogeneic peripheral-blood stem-cell and bone marrow transplantation: a meta-analysis. J Clin Oncol 2001;19:3685-91.
- Aversa F, Terenzi A, Tabilio A, Falzetti F, Carotti A, Ballanti S, et al. Full haplotypemismatched hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation: a phase II study in patients with acute leukemia at high risk of relapse. J Clin Oncol 2005;23:3447-54.
- Ruggeri L, Capanni M, Urbani E, Perruccio K, Shlomchik WD, Tosti A, et al. Effectiveness of donor natural killer cell alloreactivity in mismatched hematopoietic transplants. Science 2002;295:2097-100.
- 32. Takahashi S, Ooi J, Tomonari A, Konuma T, Tsukada N, Oiwa-Monna M, et al. Comparative single-institute analysis of cord blood transplantation from unrelated donors with bone marrow or peripheral blood stem-cell transplants from related donors in adult patients with hematologic malignancies after myeloablative conditioning regimen. Blood 2007;109:1322-30.
- 33. Lu X, Kondo Y, Takamatsu H, Ohata K, Yamazaki H, Takami A, et al. CD16 + CD56- NK cells in the peripheral blood of cord blood transplant recipients: a unique subset of NK cells possibly associated with graft-versus-leukemia effect. Eur J Haematol 2008;81:18-25.
- Komanduri KV, St John LS, de Lima M, McMannis J, Rosinski S, McNiece I, et al. Delayed immune reconstitution after cord blood transplantation is characterized by impaired thymopoiesis and late memory T-cell skewing. Blood 2007;110: 4543-51.
- Ruggeri A, de Latour RP, Rocha V, Larghero J, Robin M, Rodrigues CA, et al. Double cord blood transplantation in patients with high risk bone marrow failure syndromes. Br J Haematol 2008;143:404-8.
- Robinson SN, Ng J, Niu T, Yang H, McMannis JD, Karandish S, et al. Superior ex vivo cord blood expansion following co-culture with bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Bone Marrow Transplant 2006;37:359-66.
- Muraro PA, Douek DC, Packer A, Chung K, Guenaga FJ, Cassiani-Ingoni R, et al. Thymic output generates a new and diverse TCR repertoire after autologous stem cell transplantation in multiple sclerosis patients. J Exp Med 2005;201:805-16.
- Bayer AL, Jones M, Chirinos J, de Armas L, Schreiber TH, Malek TR, et al. Host CD4 + CD25 + T cells can expand and comprise a major component of the Treg compartment after experimental HCT. Blood 2009;113:733-43.

- Burt RK, Loh Y, Pearce W, Beohar N, Barr WG, Craig R, et al. Clinical applications of blood-derived and marrow-derived stem cells for nonmalignant diseases. JAMA 2008;299:925-36.
- Wan CD, Cheng R, Wang HB, Liu T. Immunomodulatory effects of mesenchymal stem cells derived from adipose tissues in a rat orthotopic liver transplantation model. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2008;7:29-33.
- 41. Ball LM, Bernardo ME, Roelofs H, Lankester A, Cometa A, Egeler RM, et al. Cotransplantation of ex vivo expanded mesenchymal stem cells accelerates lymphocyte recovery and may reduce the risk of graft failure in haploidentical hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. Blood 2007;110:2764-7.
- Le Blanc K, Frassoni F, Ball L, Locatelli F, Roelofs H, Lewis I, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant, severe, acute graft-versus-host disease: a phase II study. Lancet 2008;371:1579-86.
- Shapiro AM, Ricordi C, Hering BJ, Auchincloss H, Lindblad R, Robertson RP, et al. International trial of the Edmonton protocol for islet transplantation. N Engl J Med 2006;355:1318-30.
- 44. Xu X, D'Hoker J, Stange G, Bonne S, De Leu N, Xiao X, et al. Beta cells can be generated from endogenous progenitors in injured adult mouse pancreas. Cell 2008;132:197-207.
- Kroon E, Martinson LA, Kadoya K, Bang AG, Kelly OG, Eliazer S, et al. Pancreatic endoderm derived from human embryonic stem cells generates glucose-responsive insulin-secreting cells in vivo. Nat Biotechnol 2008;26:443-52.
- Zhou Q, Brown J, Kanarek A, Rajagopal J, Melton DA. In vivo reprogramming of adult pancreatic exocrine cells to beta-cells. Nature 2008;455:627-32.
- 47. Lee RH, Seo MJ, Reger RL, Spees JL, Pulin AA, Olson SD, et al. Multipotent stromal cells from human marrow home to and promote repair of pancreatic islets and renal glomeruli in diabetic NOD/scid mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006;103:17438-43.
- Couri CE, Oliveira MC, Stracieri AB, Moraes DA, Pieroni F, Barros GM, et al. Cpeptide levels and insulin independence following autologous nonmyeloablative hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in newly diagnosed type 1 diabetes mellitus. JAMA 2009;301:1573-9.
- Arvidsson A, Collin T, Kirik D, Kokaia Z, Lindvall O. Neuronal replacement from endogenous precursors in the adult brain after stroke. Nat Med 2002;8:963-70.
- Mackay-Sim A, Feron F, Cochrane J, Bassingthwaighte L, Bayliss C, Davies W, et al. Autologous olfactory ensheathing cell transplantation in human paraplegia: a 3-year clinical trial. Brain 2008;131:2376-86.
- Freed CR, Greene PE, Breeze RE, Tsai WY, DuMouchel W, Kao R, et al. Transplantation of embryonic dopamine neurons for severe Parkinson's disease. N Engl J Med 2001;344:710-9.
- Olanow CW, Goetz CG, Kordower JH, Stoessl AJ, Sossi V, Brin MF, et al. A double-blind controlled trial of bilateral fetal nigral transplantation in Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol 2003;54:403-14.
- Braak H, Del Tredici K. Assessing fetal nerve cell grafts in Parkinson's disease. Nat Med 2008;14:483-5.
- 54. Keene CD, Chang RC, Leverenz JB, Kopyov O, Perlman S, Hevner RF, et al. A patient with Huntington's disease and long-surviving fetal neural transplants that developed mass lesions. Acta Neuropathol 2009;117:329-38.
- 55. Lévesque MF, Neuman T, Rezak M. Therapeutic microinjection of autologous adult human neural stem cells and differentiated neurons for Parkinson's disease: five-year post-operative outcome. Open Stem Cell J 2009;1:20-9.
- Levy YS, Bahat-Stroomza M, Barzilay R, Burshtein A, Bulvik S, Barhum Y, et al. Regenerative effect of neural-induced human mesenchymal stromal cells in rat models of Parkinson's disease. Cytotherapy 2008;10:340-52.
- Murrell W, Wetzig A, Donnellan M, Feron F, Burne T, Meedeniya A, et al. Olfactory mucosa is a potential source for autologous stem cell therapy for Parkinson's disease. Stem Cells 2008;26:2183-92.
- Cho MS, Lee YE, Kim JY, Chung S, Cho YH, Kim DS, et al. Highly efficient and large-scale generation of functional dopamine neurons from human embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:3392-7.
- 59. Wernig M, Zhao JP, Pruszak J, Hedlund E, Fu D, Soldner F, et al. Neurons derived from reprogrammed fibroblasts functionally integrate into the fetal brain and improve symptoms of rats with Parkinson's disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2008;105:5856-61.
- Kondziolka D, Steinberg GK, Wechsler L, Meltzer CC, Elder E, Gebel J, et al. Neurotransplantation for patients with subcortical motor stroke: a phase 2 randomized trial. J Neurosurg 2005;103:38-45.

- Savitz SI, Dinsmore J, Wu J, Henderson GV, Stieg P, Caplan LR. Neurotransplantation of fetal porcine cells in patients with basal ganglia infarcts: a preliminary safety and feasibility study. Cerebrovasc Dis 2005;20:101-7.
- Nakatomi H, Kuriu T, Okabe S, Yamamoto S, Hatano O, Kawahara N, et al. Regeneration of hippocampal pyramidal neurons after ischemic brain injury by recruitment of endogenous neural progenitors. Cell 2002;110:429-41.
- 63. Yoon SH, Shim YS, Park YH, Chung JK, Nam JH, Kim MO, et al. Complete spinal cord injury treatment using autologous bone marrow cell transplantation and bone marrow stimulation with granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor: phase I/II clinical trial. Stem Cells 2007;25:2066-73.
- 64. van Laake LW, Passier R, Monshouwer-Kloots J, Verkleij AJ, Lips DJ, Freund C, et al. Human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes survive and mature in the mouse heart and transiently improve function after myocardial infarction. Stem Cell Res 2007;1:9-24.
- Puymirat E, Geha R, Tomescot A, Bellamy V, Larghero J, Trinquart L, et al. Can mesenchymal stem cells induce tolerance to cotransplanted human embryonic stem cells? Mol Ther 2009;17:176-82.
- Hamamoto H, Gorman JH 3rd, Ryan LP, Hinmon R, Martens TP, Schuster MD, et al. Allogeneic mesenchymal precursor cell therapy to limit remodeling after myocardial infarction: the effect of cell dosage. Ann Thorac Surg 2009;87:794-801.
- van der Bogt KE, Sheikh AY, Schrepfer S, Hoyt G, Cao F, Ransohoff KJ, et al. Comparison of different adult stem cell types for treatment of myocardial ischemia. Circulation 2008;118(suppl):S121-9.
- Smith RR, Barile L, Cho HC, Leppo MK, Hare JM, Messina E, et al. Regenerative potential of cardiosphere-derived cells expanded from percutaneous endomyocardial biopsy specimens. Circulation 2007;115:896-908.
- 69. Dill T, Schachinger V, Rolf A, Mollmann S, Thiele H, Tillmanns H, et al. Intracoronary administration of bone marrow-derived progenitor cells improves left ventricular function in patients at risk for adverse remodeling after acute ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction: results of the Reinfusion of Enriched Progenitor cells And Infarct Remodeling in Acute Myocardial Infarction study (REPAIR-AMI) cardiac magnetic resonance imaging substudy. Am Heart J 2009;157:541-7.
- Chen SL, Fang WW, Ye F, Liu YH, Qian J, Shan SJ, et al. Effect on left ventricular function of intracoronary transplantation of autologous bone marrow mesenchymal stem cell in patients with acute myocardial infarction. Am J Cardiol 2004;94:92-5.
- Abdel-Latif A, Bolli R, Tleyjeh IM, Montori VM, Perin EC, Hornung CA, et al. Adult bone marrow-derived cells for cardiac repair: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arch Intern Med 2007;167:989-97.
- Aiuti A, Cattaneo F, Galimberti S, Benninghoff U, Cassani B, Callegaro L, et al. Gene therapy for immunodeficiency due to adenosine deaminase deficiency. N Engl J Med 2009;360:447-58.
- Ott MG, Schmidt M, Schwarzwaelder K, Stein S, Siler U, Koehl U, et al. Correction of X-linked chronic granulomatous disease by gene therapy, augmented by insertional activation of MDS1-EVI1, PRDM16 or SETBP1. Nat Med 2006;12:401-9.
- Mavilio F, Pellegrini G, Ferrari S, Di Nunzio F, Di Iorio E, Recchia A, et al. Correction of junctional epidermolysis bullosa by transplantation of genetically modified epidermal stem cells. Nat Med 2006;12:1397-402.
- Howe SJ, Mansour MR, Schwarzwaelder K, Bartholomae C, Hubank M, Kempski H, et al. Insertional mutagenesis combined with acquired somatic mutations causes leukemogenesis following gene therapy of SCID-X1 patients. J Clin Invest 2008; 118:3143-50.
- Wu X, Li Y, Crise B, Burgess SM. Transcription start regions in the human genome are favored targets for MLV integration. Science 2003;300:1749-51.
- Montini E, Cesana D, Schmidt M, Sanvito F, Ponzoni M, Bartholomae C, et al. Hematopoietic stem cell gene transfer in a tumor-prone mouse model uncovers low genotoxicity of lentiviral vector integration. Nat Biotechnol 2006;24:687-96.
- Wu LC, Sun CW, Ryan TM, Pawlik KM, Ren J, Townes TM. Correction of sickle cell disease by homologous recombination in embryonic stem cells. Blood 2006; 108:1183-8.
- Kim SM, Lim JY, Park SI, Jeong CH, Oh JH, Jeong M, et al. Gene therapy using TRAIL-secreting human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells against intracranial glioma. Cancer Res 2008;68:9614-23.
- Leist M, Bremer S, Brundin P, Hescheler J, Kirkeby A, Krause KH, et al. The biological and ethical basis of the use of human embryonic stem cells for in vitro test systems or cell therapy. ALTEX 2008;25:163-90.

Overview of the immune response

Learning objectives: "Overview of the immune response"

- 1. To understand the fundamental ways in which the innate and the adaptive arms of the immune system work together to help the host recognize, inactivate, and clear pathogenic microbes, neoplastic cells, toxins, and other exogenous threats.
- 2. To understand the mechanisms used by the innate and the adaptive arms of the immune response to distinguish self from non-self so that the immune effector mechanisms can be focused on appropriate targets and avoid damage to the host's normal tissues.

Question 1. For CD8⁺ T lymphocytes to recognize virally infected cells, the infected cells must —

- A. express functional HLA-DM molecules.
- B. express functional transporter associated with antigen presentation (TAP) 1 and 2 proteins.
- C. have trafficked through a germinal center.
- D. extinguish expression of its class I HLA molecules.

- A. controls loading of viral peptide fragments into class I HLA molecules.
- B. is delivered to HLA molecules in endosomes.
- C. prevents loading of antigenic peptides into class II HLA molecules until it is proteolytically degraded.
- D. differs in primary amino acid sequence among different subjects in the population.

Question 3. For T_H cells, a functional T-cell receptor requires all of the following except

- A. the CD3 complex.
- B. coexpression of CD4.
- C. rearranged α and β chains.
- D. β_2 -microglobulin.

Question 4. Which of the following statements is true?

- A. The extracellular domains of Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are homologous to the corresponding domains of the IL-1 receptor.
- B. All TLRs are cell-surface proteins.
- C. TLRs are found on macrophages, dendritic cells, neutrophils, and endothelial cells.
- D. TLR4 is activated by CpG DNA.

Innate immunity

Learning objectives: "Innate immunity"

- 1. To appreciate the contribution of the innate immune system to host defense.
- 2. To understand the cellular and humoral elements involved in innate immune responses.
- 3. To be aware of the molecular strategies used by the innate immune system to sense infection or tissue damage.
- 4. To recognize how innate immune defects contribute to human disease and how the innate immune system can be modulated to prevent or treat illness.

Question 1. Which of the following statements regarding activation of Toll-like receptor (TLR) 9 in allergic responses is true?

- A. Activation of TLR9 expressed by eosinophils inhibits generation of prostaglandin D₂.
- B. Activation of TLR9 expressed by $CD4^+$ cells inhibits generation of T_H2 cytokines.
- C. Activation of TLR9 expressed by dendritic cells inhibits $T_{\rm H2}$ cell generation of cytokines.
- D. Activation of TLR9 expressed by endothelial cells inhibits recruitment of $T_{\rm H}2$ cells to sites of allergic inflammation.

Question 2. Which of the following human diseases is primarily caused by a defect in the innate immune system?

- A. IL-1 receptor-associated kinase 4 (IRAK4) deficiency
- B. severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID)
- C. X-linked agammaglobulinemia (XLA)
- D. DiGeorge syndrome

Question 3. One recognition strategy used by the innate immune system is to detect conserved microbial components. Which of the following is an example of a well-characterized innate immune system receptor-ligand pair?

- A. TLR4 and peptidoglycan
- B. T-cell receptor and H1N1 influenza A peptide
- C. caspase 1 and the muramyl dipeptide component of peptidoglycan
- D. TLR5 and flagellin

Question 4. Aluminum-containing vaccine adjuvants (alum) appear to mediate their beneficial immunostimulatory effects through which of the following molecules of the innate immune system?

- A. TLR1/6 heterodimers
- B. nucleotide oligomerization domain–like receptor family, pyrin domain–containing 3 (NLRP3, also called *NALP3* or *cryopyrin*)
- C. myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88 (MyD88)
- D. killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptor (KIR)

Adaptive immunity

Learning objectives: "Adaptive immunity"

- 1. To understand the process of T-cell development, including the mechanisms of somatic genetic rearrangements that generate T-cell receptor diversity.
- 2. To recognize the different functional subsets of effector T cells.
- 3. To know the subunits that comprise the immunoglobulin pre-B cell receptor, which is critical for B-cell development in the bone marrow.
- 4. To know the critical processes of antigen-dependent B-cell development, which takes place in germinal centers.

Question 1. Which of the following statements concerning T cells is true?

- A. On full maturation, T cells exiting the thymus express both CD4 and CD8.
- B. CD8 serves as a coreceptor by binding to nonpolymorphic domains on MHC class II molecules.
- C. T-cell activation leads both to release of intracellular calcium stores and to influx of extracellular calcium.
- D. Newborn screening for severe combined immunodeficiency is performed by counting T cells on a blood spot.

Question 2. Which of the following statements concerning effector T cells is true?

- A. CD25⁺ regulatory T cells express the transcription factor retinoic acid receptor related orphan receptor γt (RORγt).
- B. $T_H 17$ cells arise from $T_H 0$ precursors under the influence of IL-4 and IFN- γ .
- C. Killing of virally infected target cells by cytolytic T lymphocytes is mediated by complement.
- D. Natural killer T cells express $\alpha\beta$ T-cell receptors and CD56.

- *Question 3*. The pre-B cell receptor expressed on developing B cells in the bone marrow consists of
 - A. IgM heavy chain, κ or λ light chain, Ig- α and Ig- β .
 - B. IgM heavy chain, surrogate light chain, CD20.
 - C. IgD heavy chain, surrogate light chain, Ig- α and Ig- β .
 - D. IgM heavy chain, surrogate light chain, Ig- α and Ig- β .

Question 4. Which of the following takes place predominantly in germinal centers?

- A. immunoglobulin gene rearrangement
- B. expression of IgD on the B-cell surface
- C. immunoglobulin class-switching and somatic hypermutation
- D. large-scale antibody secretion

Structure and function of immunoglobulins

Learning objectives: "Structure and function of immunoglobulins"

- 1. To understand the molecular basis of immunoglobulin gene rearrangement.
- 2. To gain insight into the structural features of immunoglobulin that allow an individual antibody to distinguish between antigens.
- 3. To understand the contribution of immunoglobulin heavy chain structure to effector functions, such as complement activation and antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity.
- 4. To recognize that classes of immunoglobulin heavy chains differentially contribute to innate and adaptive immune responses.
- *Question 1*. To generate their antigen receptors, developing B cells must undergo a complex process of DNA gene rearrangements that begins with precise cutting of the DNA strands and ends with the imprecise, in-frame joining of the ends of the nonhomologous sequences that encode the various portions of the future variable domain. Which of the following proteins is most critical for immunoglobulin rearrangement?
 - A. activation-induced cytidine deaminase
 - B. κ light chain
 - C. recombination-activating gene (RAG) 1 and 2
 - D. surrogate light chain ($\lambda 14.1$ [$\lambda 5$] and V_{preB})
 - E. terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase (TdT)
- *Question 2*. Activation of complement is one mechanism by which antibodies can kill cells. However, not all antibodies can bind complement, and some bind it better than others. Of the following isotypes, which one activates complement best?
 - A. IgA
 - B. IgD
 - C. IgE
 - D. IgG3
 - E. IgG4

Question 3. Which of the following functions cannot be performed by IgA?

- A. binding $Fc \epsilon$ receptors on mast cells
- B. blocking pathogen adhesion
- C. facilitation of antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity
- D. mucosal transport
- E. neutralizing toxins

Question 4. As a glycoprotein, there are potential N- and O-linked sites on the protein backbone of an immunoglobulin. Which of the following statements regarding immunoglobulin glycosylation is true?

- A. All immunoglobulins are glycosylated the same.
- B. Aglycosylated immunoglobulins function the same as glycosylated immunoglobulins.
- C. Aberrantly glycosylated immunoglobulins play a role in some disease manifestations.
- D. Fucose is the only sugar moiety on an immunoglobulin.

Immunologic messenger molecules: Cytokines, interferons, and chemokines

Learning objectives: "Immunologic messenger molecules: Cytokines, interferons, and chemokines"

- 1. To recognize how different cytokines modulate cellular immune function.
- 2. To describe how the different T-cell populations develop and the role that cytokines play in modulating this response.
- 3. To understand how chemokines are grouped into separate families based on structure and function to modulate cell recruitment under inflammatory and homeostatic conditions.

Question 1. IL-6 and the IL-6 family of cytokines trigger signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 phosphorylation through which of the following receptors?

- A. glycoprotein 130
- B. shared γ chain
- C. shared β chain (CD131)
- D. nuclear factor IL-6
- E. oncostatin M receptor α chain

Question 2. Which of the following is the master regulator for $T_{\rm H}$ 17-like lymphocytes?

- A. T-bet transcription factor
- B. GATA-3
- C. retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor yt
- D. signal transducer and activator of transcription 3
- E. Forkhead box protein 3

Question 3. Which of the following cytokines does not use the shared γ chain as part of its receptor?

- A. IL-4
- B. thymic stromal lymphopoietin
- C. IL-7
- D. IL-15
- E. IL-21

Question 4. Which of the following chemokines is not involved in $T_{\rm H}$ 1-like recruitment?

- A. CCL3 (macrophage inflammatory protein 1α)
- B. CCL4 (macrophage inflammatory protein 1β)
- C. CCL5 (RANTES)
- D. CCL11 (eotaxin)
- E. CCL17 (thymus and activation-regulated chemokine).

IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils

Learning objectives: "IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils"

- 1. To understand the biology of IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils.
- 2. To understand the role of IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils in disease.

Question 1. Which of the following regarding the high-affinity IgE receptor $Fc \in RI$ is true?

- A. The γ chain amplifies signaling through the receptor.
- B. The β chain is absent on basophils.
- C. The α chain binds to the C2 domain of the Fc region of IgE.
- D. The β chain associates with Lyn kinase.

Question 2. All of the following are produced by basophils after activation except —

- A. GM-CSF.
- B. granzyme B.
- C. IL-4.
- D. prostaglandin D₂.

Question 3. Which of the following is associated with eosinopenia?

- A. Addison disease
- B. sepsis
- C. Kimura disease
- D. Omenn syndrome

Question 4. Which of the following statements is true regarding tryptase?

- A. Anaphylaxis to food allergens is always associated with an increase in total serum tryptase levels.
- B. Baseline serum tryptase is composed of predominantly the mature β -tryptase.
- C. Tryptase is stabilized in secretory granules by heparin.
- D. Protryptase is the predominant form of tryptase stored in the secretory granules of mast cells.

Genetics of allergic disease

Learning objectives: "Genetics of allergic disease"

- 1. To comprehend the principles of study design for genetic and genomic approaches to studying allergic disease.
- 2. To identify single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) that have been identified as potential markers for allergic disease in the latest genome-wide association studies.
- 3. To apply knowledge of genetic studies to the pharmacogenetics of allergic disease.
- 4. To analyze mechanisms of genetic susceptibility to allergic disease and their associated candidate genes.
- *Question 1*. Which of the following approaches to studying the genetics of allergic disease would be most appropriate to identifying the role of variation in a candidate gene in susceptibility to allergic disease?
 - A. positional cloning/linkage studies examining transmission of genetic markers with clinical phenotype in families
 - B. examination of "tagging" SNPs that capture the common variation in a defined region of the genome in a case-control cohort
 - C. using a genome-wide association study approach to assess variation across the whole genome to find polymorphisms associated with allergic disease
 - D. examining the effect of an amino acid variant on protein function in *in vitro* studies

Question 2. SNPs in or near which of the following genes have been found to be associated with asthma or allergic phenotypes in genome-wide association studies?

- A. ORMDL
- B. CHRNA3 (nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit)
- C. IL13 (IL-13)
- D. SH2B3 (SH2B adaptor protein 3)

Question 3. Which of the following genes have SNPs that have been associated with pharmacogenetic responses in asthma treatment?

A. *CYP1A1* (cytochrome P450 1A1)
B. *ADRB2* (β₂-adrenergic receptor)
C. *IL5* (IL-5)
D. *CD14*

Question 4. Which of the following pairs of mechanisms and genes correctly matches a proposed disease susceptibility mechanism for allergic disease with a relevant candidate gene?

- A. modulation of the effect of environmental risk factors for allergic disease–*IL13*
- B. loss of epithelial barrier function-FLG (filaggrin)
- C. regulation of atopic inflammation-ORMDL3
- D. tissue response genes-PHF11

Asthma: Clinical expression and molecular mechanisms

Learning objectives: "Asthma: Clinical expression and molecular mechanisms"

- 1. To understand the importance of viral respiratory tract infections in asthma inception and exacerbations.
- 2. To recognize the potential contribution of various comorbidities to asthma control.
- 3. To understand the contribution of allergic sensitization to asthma expression and management.

Question 1. When asthma severity and control are being evaluated, which of the following factors is part of the assessment of the risk domain?

- A. pulmonary function
- B. symptoms
- C. exacerbations
- D. rescue albuterol use

Question 2. Which of the following viruses is the most frequent respiratory tract infection associated with asthma exacerbations?

- A. metapneumovirus
- B. rhinovirus
- C. respiratory syncytial virus
- D. parainfluenza

Question 3. Which of the following pain medications can be safely given to an asthmatic subject sensitive to aspirin?

- A. ibuprofen
- B. naproxen
- C. acetaminophen
- D. indomethacin

Question 4. Which of the following medications has been associated with an increased risk for severe asthma exacerbations when used as the only treatment?

- A. inhaled corticosteroids
- B. theophylline
- C. leukotriene receptor antagonists
- D. long-acting β -agonists

Rhinitis and sinusitis

Learning objectives: "Rhinitis and sinusitis"

- 1. To understand the mechanism of dust mite allergen sensitization in the nasal mucosa.
- 2. To understand the association between nonallergic rhinitis and eosinophilia.
- 3. To understand the pathologic processes involved in chronic rhinosinusitis (CRS) with or without nasal polyps.
- 4. To learn the clinical significance of hyperdensities on sinus computed tomographic (CT) scanning in a patient with CRS.

Question 1. Which of the following processes involved during natural allergen sensitization through the nasal mucosa in patients with allergic rhinitis is most specific for dust mite antigen?

- A. elaboration of thymic stromal lymphopoietin by nasal epithelial cells
- B. local and systemic production of allergen-specific IgE
- C. enhancement through induction of Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) signaling
- D. interaction of dust mite antigen with interepithelial and subepithelial dendritic cells

Question 2. Which of the following subtypes of nonallergic rhinitis is most likely to be associated with eosinophilia?

- A. irritant-induced rhinitis
- B. cold-induced rhinitis
- C. vasomotor rhinitis
- D. rhinitis associated with aspirin sensitivity (aspirinexacerbated respiratory disease)

Question 3. Which of the following pathologic processes implicated in the pathogenesis of CRS is most specific for CRS with nasal polyposis?

- A. T_H2-type immune hyperresponsiveness (production of IL-5 and IL-13) directed toward colonizing fungi in sinus secretions
- B. glandular hyperplasia
- C. formation of bacterial biofilm on sinus mucosal tissue
- D. local production of IgE directed against staphylococcal enterotoxins (ie, superantigens) from *Staphylococcus aureus*

Question 4. In patients with CRS, the sinus CT scan might reveal hyperdensities within an opacified sinus cavity. Which of the following statements best describes the significance of hyperdensities?

- A. They are pathognomonic of allergic fungal rhinosinusitis.
- B. They are suggestive of the presence of necrotizing infection (abscess formation).
- C. They are often associated with mucocele formation.
- D. They are suggestive of the presence of thick inspissated secretions containing large numbers of degranulated eosinophils (allergic mucin) and possibly colonizing fungi.

Dr. Mark Dykewicz, as a member of the Board of Directors of the American Board of Allergy and Immunology, did not participate in the development or review of these questions.

Food allergy

Learning objectives: "Food allergy"

- 1. To understand the epidemiologic aspects of food hypersensitivity disorders.
- 2. To understand the pathogenesis of food allergy.
- 3. To understand the clinical manifestations of food allergy.
- 4. To understand current and future diagnosis and management.

Question 1. Which of the following most accurately describes an epidemiologic feature of food allergy?

- A. Allergy to fish/shellfish is more prevalent among children than among adults.
- B. On the basis of studies from a referral center in the United States, allergy to milk and egg might be more persistent than noted in past decades, with fewer than 20% resolving these allergies by age 4 years.
- C. Food allergy has approximately doubled in children over the past decade.
- D. Peanut allergy resolves by school age for 35% of children given diagnoses at less than 2 years of age.

Question 2. A 27-year-old atopic man experienced mild oral pruritus when eating raw apples but tolerates apple juice and baked apple. Which of the following is most likely to be true?

- A. He has an increased IgE level that binds lipid transfer protein in apple.
- B. He has positive skin test results to commercial extract of apple.
- C. He has an increased IgE level to Bet v 1.
- D. The Maillard reaction during heating apple results in a change in conformation that abrogates IgE binding for this subject.

Question 3. Which of the following clinical descriptions is most likely to represent a food allergy?

- A. A 3-year-old experiences acute, transient, nonpruritic erythema over the left cheek minutes after she ingests, on separate occasions, lemonade, spicy potato chips, and sour candy.
- B. A breast-fed 5-month-old infant experiences severe vomiting, lethargy, and an increased white blood cell count with bandemia 2 hours after she is fed rice cereal. Skin test results to rice are negative.
- C. An 18-year-old experiences cramps and diarrhea after ingesting a large milk shake.
- D. A 47-year-old experiences facial flushing and a tingling sensation in the mouth after ingesting tuna in a restaurant. He previously tolerated all fish.

Question 4. An infant experienced urticaria and angioedema when introduced to egg, and the egg-specific IgE concentration was 4.7 kIU/L. At age 2 years, she accidentally ingested a bite of egg and experienced wheezing and generalized urticaria and around that time had an egg IgE level of 1.7 kIU/L. At age 3 years, she accidentally ingested a small amount of egg and experienced generalized urticaria. At age 3½ years, she presents for evaluation, and the serum egg IgE level was less than 0.35 kIU/L. Which of the following would be the most reasonable next step toward diagnosis?

- A. Perform an open oral food challenge to egg.
- B. Perform a double-blind, placebo-controlled oral food challenge to egg.
- C. Perform a skin prick test to egg.
- D. Allow the child to add egg to the diet.

Drug allergy

Learning objectives: "Drug allergy"

- 1. To recognize the limitations of diagnostic testing in most patients with drug allergy.
- 2. To gain an understanding of the negative predictive value of penicillin skin testing.
- 3. To gain an understanding of duration, indications, and contraindications of procedures to induce drug tolerance.
- 4. To be able to differentiate the various drug-induced allergic reactions to aspirin and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs.

Question 1. In evaluation of a patient with drug allergies, which of the following is generally the best tool to guide management?

- A. skin testing
- B. in vitro tests
- C. detailed history
- D. Gell and Coombs classification

Question 2. Which of the following is true regarding penicillin allergy?

- A. History is adequate for diagnosis.
- B. Skin testing has high negative predictive value.
- C. Cross-reactivity with cephalosporins is high.
- D. Resensitization is common.

Question 3. Procedures to induce drug tolerance —

- A. involve only IgE-mediated allergy.
- B. cause permanent drug tolerance.
- C. can take days to weeks to complete.
- D. are indicated for Stevens-Johnson syndrome reactions.

Question 4. A 30-year-old man has a history of shortness of breath, urticaria, and lightheadedness 30 minutes after ingesting ibuprofen. He most likely —

- A. has asthma.
- B. has nasal polyposis.
- C. will react to celecoxib.
- D. will tolerate aspirin.

Allergic skin diseases

Learning objectives: "Allergic skin diseases"

- 1. To identify common clinical patterns and sensitizing allergens in patients with contact dermatitis.
- 2. To understand the newest concepts regarding the immunology and treatment of chronic urticaria.

Question 1. Which of the following statements concerning autoantibodies in patients with chronic urticaria is true?

- A. The autologous serum skin test is the gold standard.
- B. Commercially available tests for autoantibody activity are well established.
- C. The presence, titer, or both of autoantibodies to the highaffinity receptor for IgE, $Fc \in RI\alpha$, predict clinical outcome.
- D. Approximately 40% of patients with chronic urticaria have evidence of autoantibodies with the ability to activate mast cells.

Question 2. For patients with chronic urticaria unresponsive to high doses of antihistamines, the immunomodulatory drug with the best efficacy data is —

- A. hydroxychloroquine.
- B. cyclosporin A.
- C. sulfasalazine.
- D. mycophenolate.

Question 3. Which of the following statements would be true for a patient with contact dermatitis?

- A. Irritant contact dermatitis commonly presents as a generalized dermatitis with vesicles extending beyond the area of contact and involving the whole hand, including the webs of fingers and the dorsal and ventral surfaces of the hands.
- B. Allergic contact dermatitis often has vesicles that favor the dorsum of the hands and, less commonly, involve the palms.
- C. Atopic dermatitis is not an important factor in susceptibility to persistent postoccupational dermatitis.
- D. A patient with allergic contact dermatitis can use "unscented" products and botanical extracts because these products are typically free of classic fragrance ingredients.

Question 4. Which of the following is true for patch testing?

- A. Patch test results are affected by oral corticosteroids, cancer chemotherapy, immunosuppressive drugs, and antihistamines but not by topical corticosteroids.
- B. Allergens not found on commercially available screening series in the United States are generally irrelevant reactions, and personal products have no use as supplements in patch testing.
- C. Metals (gold, potassium dichromate, nickel, and cobalt), topical antibiotics (neomycin and bacitracin), topical corticosteroids, and paraphenylenediamine (PPD) might produce positive results after 7 days.
- D. Hairdressers allergic to glycerol thioglycolate in permanent wave solution and PPD in hair dye might be able to cut hair after it has been rinsed out.
- E. Lanolin in medicaments is less sensitizing than lanolin in cosmetics and is a weak sensitizer in normal skin but a stronger sensitizer in damaged skin.
Environmental and occupational allergies

Learning objectives: "Environmental and occupational allergies"

- 1. To know what allergens can occur in the air both indoors and outdoors and how to identify which ones are important to an individual patient.
- 2. To understand the methods of reducing exposure to these allergens.
- 3. To understand the effects of indoor and outdoor air pollution.
- 4. To recognize and diagnose occupational asthma.

Question 1. Concentrations of which of the following allergens are most closely related to indoor humidity?

- A. Dermatophagoides farinae
- B. Blatella germanica
- C. Alternaria alternata
- D. Felis domesticus

Question 2. Which of the following methods of controlling exposure to cat allergen is most useful?

- A. keep the cat out of the bedroom
- B. dispose of the cat
- C. wash the cat once a week
- D. use high-efficiency particle filtration

Question 3. Which of the following air pollutants increases production of IgE antibodies?

- A. sulfur dioxide
- B. nitric oxide
- C. diesel exhaust particles
- D. ozone.

Question 4. Which of the following statements about occupational asthma is true?

- A. Symptoms occur only on days when the patient is at work.
- B. Bronchial provocation tests are required to confirm the diagnosis.
- C. Approximately 5% of asthma beginning in adulthood is due to occupational exposure.
- D. All the exposures that cause occupational asthma elicit an IgE response.

Anaphylaxis

Learning objectives: "Anaphylaxis"

- 1. To describe the triggers, mechanisms, and patient-specific risk factors in anaphylaxis.
- 2. To state the principles of risk assessment in anaphylaxis.
- 3. To discuss long-term risk reduction in anaphylaxis: preventive measures and emergency preparedness.

Question 1. The lifelong prevalence of anaphylaxis from all triggers in the general population is estimated at —

- A. 0.001%.
- B. 0.01%.
- C. 0.1%.
- D. 0.05% to 2%.

Question 2. You diagnose idiopathic anaphylaxis in a 50 year-old woman who has had 2 episodes during the past year. What should you do next?

- A. Refer her for a bone marrow biopsy.
- B. Measure her serum total tryptase level.
- C. Advise her to avoid peanut, tree nuts, shellfish, and fish.
- D. Prescribe prednisone, 60 mg daily, for a week and then taper the dose.

Question 3. For which of the following is a 3- to 5-year course of subcutaneous immunotherapy recommended based on randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials?

- A. food-induced anaphylaxis
- B. medication-induced anaphylaxis
- C. stinging insect venom-induced anaphylaxis
- D. natural rubber latex-induced anaphylaxis

Question 4. Epinephrine is the drug of first choice in anaphylaxis because —

- A. its α_1 -adrenergic vasoconstrictor effects decrease mucosal edema and increase peripheral vascular resistance.
- B. its α_2 -adrenergic receptor effects decrease release of insulin and norepinephrine.
- C. its β_1 -adrenergic effects increase the rate and force of cardiac contractions.
- D. its β_2 -adrenergic effects increase bronchodilation and decrease mediator release.

Primary immunodeficiencies

Learning objectives: "Primary immunodeficiencies"

- 1. To recognize the key diagnostic features of congenital defects of lymphocyte development and neutrophil function.
- 2. To learn the mainstay of treatment for patients with antibody deficiency.

Question 1. Which of the following statements concerning severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID) is true?

- A. SCID is characterized by severe deficiency of T cells.
- B. SCID is characterized by severe deficiency of T and B cells.
- C. SCID is characterized by severe deficiency of T, B, and natural killer cells.
- D. SCID is characterized by severe deficiency of both lymphocytes and neutrophils.

Question 2. Which of the following statements concerning X-linked agammaglobulinemia (XLA) is true?

- A. XLA is characterized by lack of immunoglobulins in spite of a normal number of circulating B cells.
- B. XLA is characterized by a virtual lack of circulating B cells.
- C. In patients with XLA, the profound deficiency of immunoglobulins reflects defects of T_H lymphocytes.
- D. The mainstay of treatment of patients with XLA is antibiotic prophylaxis.

Question 3. Which of the following presentations is common in patients with chronic granulomatous disease?

- A. autoimmune manifestations resembling systemic lupus erythematosus
- B. interstitial pneumonia caused by Pneumocystis jiroveci
- C. purulent lymphadenitis
- D. recurrent otitis media

Question 4. Which of the following statements concerning treatment with immunoglobulins is true?

- A. Initial treatment for patients with agammaglobulinemia should be with intravenous immunoglobulin, 100 mg/kg every 3 weeks.
- B. Subcutaneous immunoglobulins should be used at the dose of 100 mg/kg/wk in children less than 14 years of age. Beyond that age, the dose for adults is 4 g/wk.
- C. The usual dose for subcutaneous immunoglobulins is 100 mg/kg/wk.
- D. Patients with IgA deficiency should receive preparations enriched in IgA.

Secondary immunodeficiencies, including HIV infection

Learning objectives: "Secondary immunodeficiencies, including HIV infection"

- 1. To define the concept of secondary immunodeficiency as a clinical condition in which the immune response is adversely affected by extrinsic factors.
- 2. To realize that the frequency of patients with secondary immunodeficiencies far exceeds the frequency of those with primary (genetic) immunodeficiencies.
- 3. To appreciate the many diverse factors and conditions that produce secondary immunodeficiency.
- 4. To understand that HIV infection is one of the best understood yet most challenging examples of a secondary immunodeficiency.

Question 1. An 18-year-old woman presents with a history of recurrent respiratory tract infections in the past 3 months. She has been previously healthy. Which of the following is the most likely cause of immunodeficiency in this patient?

- A. severe combined immunodeficiency
- B. HIV infection
- C. X-linked agammaglobulinemia
- D. hyper-IgM syndrome

Question 2. Which of the following is a characteristic of a secondary immunodeficiency?

- A. The clinical presentation is variable.
- B. A defect in T-cell function can always be identified.
- C. Management should prioritize immunoglobulin supplementation in all cases.
- D. Phagocyte chemotaxis is normal.

Question 3. Calcineurin inhibitors primarily inhibit—

- A. oxidative burst.
- B. complement activation.
- C. T-cell activation.
- D. calcium membrane receptor.

Question 4. In patients with HIV infection, which of the following is true?

- A. AIDS, the advanced stage of HIV infection, develops when B cells are depleted.
- B. The presence of the chemokine receptor CCR5 in cell membrane blocks HIV infection.
- C. The presence of the chemokine receptor CCR5 in cell membrane is necessary for HIV infection.
- D. An adenovirus-based anti-HIV vaccine has been demonstrated to reduce HIV infection in a large placebo-controlled trial.

Immunologic rheumatic disorders

Learning objectives: "Immunologic rheumatic disorders"

- 1. To recognize the diagnostic utility and the prognostic significance of the rheumatoid factor and anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide (anti-CCP) antibody tests in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA).
- 2. To understand the basic mechanisms behind the biologic disease-modifying medications currently available to treat RA.
- 3. To identify the antibody tests that are useful in making the diagnosis of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) while recognizing that the diagnosis is based on the whole clinical picture and not simply the laboratory findings.

Question 1. Which of the following statements is true regarding anti-CCP antibodies in patients with RA?

- A. The appearance of anti-CCP antibodies in the bloodstream coincides with the onset of clinical RA.
- B. Anti-CCP antibodies are highly specific for RA.
- C. Patients with RA who have anti-CCP antibodies tend to have milder disease than those who do not have the antibodies.
- D. Rheumatoid factor and anti-CCP antibodies are about equally specific for RA.

Question 2. Comparing the traditional disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs) used to treat RA with the new biologic DMARDS, which of the following statements is true?

- A. The biologic DMARDs target specific factors in the immune system, such as proinflammatory cytokines.
- B. Current American College of Rheumatology recommendations include initiation of biologic DMARDs within 3 months of diagnosis of RA.
- C. Traditional DMARDs, such as methotrexate, increase cardiovascular risk in patients with RA.
- D. Combining biologic DMARDs with traditional DMARDs does not increase efficacy in patients with RA.

Question 3. Which of the following diseases is more common in men than in women?

- A. RA
- B. seronegative spondyloarthropathies
- C. SLE
- D. Sjögren syndrome

Question 4. Which of the following statements is true regarding antibodies in SLE?

- A. A patient with arthralgias and a low titer of antinuclear antibody (ANA) is likely to have SLE.
- B. Patients with SLE frequently have negative ANA test results.
- C. The presence of anti-Ro (SSA) rules out SLE in favor of Sjögren syndrome.
- D. Anti-Smith antibodies are highly specific for SLE.

Vasculitis

Learning objectives: "Vasculitis"

- 1. To describe the diagnostic yield from biopsy specimens of different organs in patients with Wegener granulomatosis.
- 2. To identify the sites of organ involvement in patients with Churg-Strauss syndrome.
- 3. To recognize the antigen associations of antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies (ANCAs).
- 4. To distinguish the prominent clinical features of giant cell arteritis (GCA).

Question 1. Which of the following biopsies of a clinically involved site has the highest likelihood of yielding a diagnosis of Wegener granulomatosis?

- A. sinus
- B. kidney
- C. lung
- D. gastrointestinal mucosa

Question 2. Which of the following is the most common organ system affected by vasculitis in patients with Churg-Strauss syndrome?

- A. peripheral nerve
- B. heart
- C. kidney
- D. gastrointestinal tract

Question 3. Which of the following antigens do ANCAs most commonly target in patients with Wegener granulomatosis?

- A. myeloperoxidase
- B. proteinase 3
- C. human neutrophil elastase
- D. bactericidal permeability-increasing protein

Question 4. Which of the following statements is true regarding GCA?

- A. Visual loss occurs in 50% to 60% of patients.
- B. Isolated polymyalgia rheumatica requires treatment with 40 to 60 mg/d prednisone.
- C. An increased sedimentation rate occurs in less than 50% of patients with GCA.
- D. Large-vessel involvement of the aorta or its primary branches occurs in 27% of cases.

Immunologic endocrine disorders

Learning objectives: "Immunologic endocrine disorders"

- 1. To understand general HLA and autoantibody testing for type 1 diabetes and the associated celiac disease.
- 2. To understand the genetics of 2 major monogenic forms of autoimmune type 1 diabetes.
- 3. To become familiar with major autoantibodies measured in patients with polyendocrine syndromes.
- 4. To recognize the similarities and differences between the major autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes.

Question 1. Which of the following statements concerning type 1 diabetes is true?

- A. The highest-risk genotype for type 1 diabetes is DR4/4.
- B. Islet autoantibodies typically appear years before the development of diabetes.
- C. Insulin autoantibodies are most common in adults rather than children with diabetes.
- D. Celiac disease and anti-transglutaminase autoantibodies are not increased in patients with type 1 diabetes.

Question 2. Immune dysfunction, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked (IPEX) syndrome and autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1 (APS-1) are —

- A. monogenic disorders influencing the development of regulatory T cells or expression of peripheral antigens in the thymus.
- B. inherited in an autosomal recessive manner.
- C. polygenic disorders.
- D. common.

Question 3. Which of the following statements concerning autoantibodies is true?

- A. Anti-21-hydroxylase autoantibodies are diagnostic of Addison disease.
- B. Anti-insulin autoantibodies develop in most individuals treated with subcutaneous insulin, including patients with type 2 diabetes.
- C. Transglutaminase autoantibodies are the best marker of celiac disease.
- D. All of the above

Question 4. APS-1 differs from autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 2 (APS-2) in that —

- A. patients with APS-1 have a mutation of AIRE.
- B. Addison disease and type 1 diabetes occur in both syndromes.
- C. mucocutaneous candidiasis is present only in patients with APS-1.
- D. All of the above

Diagnostic testing and interpretation of tests for autoimmunity

Learning objectives: "Diagnostic testing and interpretation of tests for autoimmunity"

- 1. To understand the usefulness of autoantibodies and immunologic studies.
- 2. To understand the limitations of these studies.
- 3. To understand the major clinical presentations of autoimmune diseases.

Question 1. A 36-year-old woman is seen in the emergency department for new-onset shortness of breath with wheezing. After bronchodilation therapy, the patient no longer wheezes. Other than chronic sinusitis, she has been well. Examination shows her to be comfortable, afebrile, and normotensive, with a respiratory rate of 14 breaths/min. No wheezes are auscultated. Tender subcutaneous nodules are discovered on her right anterior leg. Screening laboratory tests reveal a mild anemia and slightly increased white blood cell count with increased eosinophil numbers. The Westergren erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) is 88 mm, and the high-sensitivity C-reactive protein level is 46 mg/dL. Chest radiography shows patchy opacities without lobar or segmental distribution. What laboratory test would be highly suggestive that this is Churg-Strauss syndrome?

- A. antinuclear antibody (ANA)
- B. anti-proteinase 3
- C. anti-myeloperoxidase (anti-MPO)
- D. anti-extractible nuclear antigen (anti-ENA)
- E. anti-double-stranded DNA (anti-dsDNA)

Question 2. What is the most sensitive serologic test for systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE)?

- A. anti-dsDNA
- B. ANA
- C. anti-Smith
- D. anti-ENA
- E. ESR

Question 3. What is the most specific serologic test for SLE?

- A. anti-dsDNA
- B. ANA
- C. anti-Smith
- D. anti-ENA
- E. ESR
- *Question 4.* In immune complex deposition diseases, such as vasculitis, which is associated with rheumatoid arthritis, serum C3 levels will most commonly
 - A. increase.
 - B. decrease.
 - C. remain unchanged.
 - D. decrease and then increase.

Pulmonary disorders, including vocal cord dysfunction

Learning objectives: "Pulmonary disorders, including vocal cord dysfunction"

- 1. To explore the classification of pulmonary disorders with various immunologic processes.
- 2. To consider the causes of pulmonary eosinophilia syndromes or conditions.
- 3. To differentiate granulomatous $T_H 1$ and $T_H 2$ inflammatory conditions.
- 4. To appreciate the variable aspects of diagnosis of vocal cord dysfunction.

Question 1. In patients with pulmonary tuberculosis, the number of $CD4^+CD25^+$ regulatory T cells is —

- A. decreased.
- B. increased.
- C. very low or absent.
- D. very high.

Question 2. Antibodies in classic cases of Churg-Strauss syndrome are directed against —

- A. proteinase-3.
- B. myeloperoxidase.
- C. single-stranded DNA.
- D. Churg-Strauss syndrome protein.

Question 3. The expected finding in bronchoalveolar lavage differential count in a patient with acute hypersensitivity pneumonitis is —

- A. macrophages of 95%.
- B. lymphocytes of 60%.
- C. eosinophils of 40%.
- D. polymorphonuclear leukocytes of 60%.

Question 4. A characteristic feature of the reactive airways dysfunction syndrome (RADS) is that —

- A. the period for sensitization is usually 1 to 5 years before onset.
- B. respiratory symptoms resolve by 3 months after exposure.
- C. bronchial hyperresponsiveness is present.
- D. bronchial biopsy demonstrating eosinophilia is consistent with the diagnosis.

Mucosal immunology, eosinophilic esophagitis, and other intestinal inflammatory diseases

Learning objectives: "Mucosal immunology, eosinophilic esophagitis, and other intestinal inflammatory diseases"

- 1. To identify anatomic features of the gastrointestinal mucosal immune system.
- 2. To recognize clinicopathologic features of common gastrointestinal diseases that are linked by perturbations in the mucosal immune system.

Question 1. Defects in which of the following cell types lead to a syndrome termed immunodysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome?

- A. B cells
- B. mast cells
- C. regulatory T cells
- D. eosinophils

Question 2. Which of the following are the correct diagnostic features of eosinophilic esophagitis in a child or adult?

- A. esophageal inflammation consisting of more than 15 eosinophils per high-power field
- B. dysphagia and food impaction that persists despite acid blockade
- C. symptoms consistent with esophageal dysfunction and more than 15 eosinophils per high-power field in which other causes have been ruled out
- D. feeding dysfunction and esophageal inflammation consisting of more than 15 eosinophils per high-power field

Question 3. Which of the following diseases can be treated primarily with dietary exclusion?

- A. Crohn disease
- B. ulcerative colitis
- C. celiac disease
- D. gastroesophageal reflux disease

Question 4. Which of the following is a feature of defensins?

- A. biochemical characterized as charge neutral molecules
- B. They are primarily produced by Paneth cells.
- C. They participate as an element of the acquired immune system.
- D. Three different types have been identified.

Complement disorders and hereditary angioedema

Learning objectives: "Complement disorders and hereditary angioedema"

- 1. To understand the role of complement in host defense.
- 2. To be able to identify and understand the difference between the various complement pathways.
- 3. To understand hereditary angioedema, its relation to complement and kinins, and the new therapeutic approaches.
- 4. To understand the consequences of genetic deficiency of complement proteins and regulatory proteins.

Question 1. The complement pathway initiated by the binding of a plasma protein to sugars on the surface of a microbe is —

- A. the lectin pathway.
- B. the alternative pathway.
- C. the classical pathway.
- D. the kinin pathway.

Question 2. Therapy for hereditary angioedema is directed at which of the following outcomes?

- A. control of C1 esterase inhibitor levels to greater than 75% activity
- B. decrease in the number of angioedema episodes to maximize quality of life with minimal adverse effects
- C. control of C4 levels to normality
- D. control of all episodes of angioedema

Question 3. The pathway of complement activation activated by antibody usually is —

- A. the lectin pathway.
- B. the alternative pathway.
- C. the classical pathway.
- D. the lectin pathway.
- *Question 4*. What is the genetic defect that is frequently associated with high-grade pathogen infection, such as with pneumococci or staphylococci?
 - A. C8 deficiency
 - B. factor B deficiency
 - C. C3 deficiency
 - D. mannose-binding lectin deficiency

Immune responses to malignancies

Learning objectives: "Immune responses to malignancies"

- 1. To understand the role of the immune system in control of tumor progression.
- 2. To recognize the effect of the tumor microenvironment on functions of immune cells.
- 3. To understand the molecular and cellular mechanisms used by the tumor for its escape from the host immune system.

Question 1. What type of evidence do we have that a patient with cancer makes an immune response specifically directed at his or her own tumor?

- A. Tumors induce apoptosis of $CD8^+$ T cells.
- B. Tumor cells release tumor-associated antigens (TAs) into the circulation.
- C. Antibodies to MHC molecules are detectable in patients' sera.
- D. A measurable or increased (relative to that seen in healthy control subjects) frequency in the blood of CD8⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocytes that stain with TA-specific tetramers is present.

Question 2. Dendritic cells (DCs) are professional antigen-presenting cells that play a key role in the induction of adaptive immune responses to TAs. DCs in patients with cancer do not efficiently cross-present TAs to T cells because —

- A. they do not home to the tumor or tumor-draining lymph nodes.
- B. they are enriched in class I and class II MHC molecules relative to DCs in healthy control subjects.
- C. they are immature because of the presence of soluble tumor-derived factors.
- D. they produce excessive levels of IL-12.

Question 3. Regulatory T cells are in part responsible for down-regulation of antitumor activity in patients with cancer. These T cells —

- A. mediate suppression of other immune cells through cellto-cell contact.
- B. secrete IFN- γ and IL-2.
- C. are decreased in number in the peripheral blood of patients with cancer.
- D. do not kill other T or B cells.

Question 4. Inflammatory infiltrates into human solid tumors have been carefully examined because of their potential prognostic significance. These infiltrates have the following characteristic.

- A. They resemble acute inflammatory infiltrates into healing wounds.
- B. They are enriched in natural killer cells.
- C. The ratio of $CD8^+/CD4^+$ T cells is always high because of the excess of $CD8^+$ T cells.
- D. They are a major source of proinflammatory cytokines that support tumor growth.

Clinical laboratory assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity

Learning objectives: "Clinical laboratory assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity"

- 1. To understand the principal properties of human IgE antibodies.
- 2. To describe the components of the diagnostic algorithm that are used in the evaluation of a patient with a suspected allergic disease.
- 3. To define laboratory methods for studying IgE antibody cross-reactivity with structurally similar allergens (eg, Hymenoptera venoms).
- 4. To define the humoral immune response parameters that determine the most effective translation of an IgE antibody response into mediator release from mast cells and basophils.
- 5. To understand when detection of IgG antibody responses can be diagnostically useful in the evaluation of lung-related hypersensitivity states.

Question 1. IgE is the immunoglobulin that has been called the "gatekeeper" of the allergic response. Once bound to the surface of basophils or mast cells, it serves to mediate vasoactive mediator release after cross-linking by allergenic molecules. Which of the following is a property of human IgE antibodies?

- A. Its molecular weight is approximately 150,000 d.
- B. It freely passes the placenta to contribute to neonatal total serum IgE levels that allow identification of a neonate's atopic predisposition.
- C. Its concentration in serum is highly age-dependent.
- D. It constitutes 2% of the total serum immunoglobulin.

Question 2. The diagnostic algorithm for allergic disease begins with a carefully collected clinical history. If the history indicates a highly probable association between the patient's reported upper airway allergic symptoms and a probable aeroallergen exposure, what is the next recommended step in the diagnostic process based on the practice parameters?

- A. Immediately quantify mast cell α -tryptase within 30 minutes to 4 hours after symptom initiation.
- B. Perform serology or skin test measurements (depending on the suspected allergen specificity) to verify that the patient is sensitized (IgE antibody positive).
- C. Perform a direct allergen challenge of the indicated target organ.
- D. Perform an allergen-specific IgG measurement to verify exposure.

Question 3. IgE antibody can be present in the absence of any evident clinical symptoms. Which one of the following humoral immune response–related conditions enhances the effectiveness of IgE antibody responses to induce mediator release from mast cells and basophils?

- A. lower allergen-specific IgE antibody concentration in circulation
- B. less mature specificity directed at the allergen's or allergens' specific epitopes
- C. lower proportion of specific IgE to total IgE in a patient's serum
- D. higher affinity of the IgE antibody for specific allergen

Question 4. In which one of the following situations are specific IgG antibody responses considered diagnostically useful in the workup of a patient?

- A. evaluation of food allergy symptoms for the planning of food-elimination diets
- B. assessment of patients with rhinitis associated with seasonal aeroallergen exposure
- C. testing of a child with spina bifida who experienced anaphylaxis after the insertion of a *Hevea brasiliensis* latex catheter
- D. evaluation of a patient suspected of hypersensitivity pneumonitis as a result of exposure to organic dusts

Laboratory evaluation of primary immunodeficiencies

Learning objectives: "Laboratory evaluation of primary immunodeficiencies"

- 1. To recognize the clinical symptoms of the most common primary immunodeficiencies.
- 2. To describe the appropriate laboratory approach for investigating general categories of primary immunodeficiencies.

Question 1. Choose the alternative that best describes the most appropriate initial laboratory test to evaluate a patient with recurrent bacterial sinopulmonary infections and chronic diarrhea caused by *Giardia lamblia*.

- A. lymphocyte immunophenotyping
- B. mitogen-induced lymphocyte proliferation
- C. oxidative burst by dihydrorhodamine 123 (DHR)
- D. serum immunoglobulin levels

Question 2. Recurrent infections by a narrow range of pathogens, such as *Streptococcus pneumoniae* and *Staphylococcus aureus*, together with a poor fever response to infection is most consistent with a defect in signaling by which of the following?

- A. IFN-γ receptor
- B. IL-12 receptor
- C. Toll-like receptors
- D. GM-CSF receptor

Question 3. The results of which of the following laboratory tests would most likely be abnormal in a 2 month-old infant with failure to thrive, persistent diarrhea, and oral thrush?

- A. DHR
- B. CH50
- C. lymphocyte count
- D. serum immunoglobulin measurement

Question 4. Which of the following assays correlates most closely with CD45RA expression on CD4 T cells?

- A. T-cell receptor excision circles
- B. T-cell receptor diversity
- C. T cell-mediated cytotoxicity
- D. T-cell response to mitogens

Allergen immunotherapy

Learning objectives: "Allergen immunotherapy"

- 1. To have a clear understanding of the mechanisms believed to be responsible for the beneficial effects of allergen immunotherapy.
- 2. To be able to explain the principles of patient selection and safe administration of immunotherapy.
- 3. To be aware of the scope for improving immunotherapy in the future.

Question 1. Which of these conditions is not an indication for specific immunotherapy (SIT)?

- A. bee venom-induced anaphylaxis
- B. aspirin-induced asthma
- C. allergic rhinitis
- D. cat dander-induced asthma

- A. uses similar doses of allergen to conventional (injected) SIT.
- B. has a large evidence base for use in children.
- C. works by induction of local (mucosal) tolerance.
- D. has been show to induce antigen-specific regulatory T cells.

Question 3. Venom immunotherapy (VIT) —

- A. abolishes the risk of anaphylaxis to subsequent stings.
- B. provides protection against large local reactions.
- C. offers protection once the maintenance dose is reached.
- D. needs to be continued indefinitely in most patients.

Question 4. Recombinant allergens -

- A. are more effective than conventional extracts in clinical trials in patients with allergic rhinitis.
- B. are inherently less allergenic than natural allergens.
- C. could allow the development of patient-tailored therapy.
- D. work better if coupled to CpG oligodeoxynucleotides.

Immunomodulator therapy: Monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins

Learning objectives: "Immunomodulator therapy: Monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins"

- 1. To review potential therapeutic roles of mAbs and fusion proteins in the treatment of autoimmune conditions.
- 2. To review the mechanism of action for biologic agents commonly used in the treatment of inflammatory arthritis.
- 3. To recognize potential safety concerns related to mAbs and fusion proteins used in the treatment of autoimmune diseases.

Question 1. TNF inhibitors have been shown to be effective in the treatment of several autoimmune diseases. Which of following statements is true regarding the efficacy of TNF inhibitors?

- A. All approved TNF inhibitors are effective in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis (RA).
- B. Etanercept is effective in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease (eg, Crohn disease).
- C. TNF inhibitors are effective in the treatment of congestive heart failure.
- D. TNF inhibitors are effective in the treatment of demyelinating diseases (eg, multiple sclerosis).

Question 2. Biologic agents have significantly improved the clinical outcomes of many autoimmune diseases. However, they are also associated with potentially serious adverse events. Which of the following statements on safety considerations of biologic agents is true?

- A. The risk of infection does not increase when TNF inhibitors are combined with other biologic agents.
- B. TNF inhibitors have been associated with increased risk of tuberculosis.
- C. No cases of progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy have been reported among patients treated with rituximab.
- D. Rituximab is safe to use in patients with hepatitis B.

Question 3. Autoreactive T cells, especially $CD4^+ T_H 1$ T cells, serve a key role in orchestrating the immune-driven inflammatory responses in autoimmune diseases. Which of the following statements on T-cell activation is true?

- A. The binding of specific antigen-associated MHC class II molecules to the T-cell receptor is sufficient to activate CD4⁺ T cells.
- B. The binding of CD28 to CD80/CD86 results in T-cell inhibition and anergy.
- C. Cytotoxic T lymphocyte–associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4) binds to CD80/CD86 with higher affinity than CD28 and inhibits T-cell costimulation.
- D. The binding of lymphocyte function-associated antigen 3 to CD2⁺ T cells activates memory T cells.

Question 4. Rituximab therapy has been approved for the treatment of non-Hodgkin lymphoma and RA. Which of the following statements on the potential mechanism of action is true?

- A. Rituximab binds to CD20, which is present in both mature B cells and plasma cells.
- B. Rituximab can be used alone or in combination with other disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in the treatment of RA.
- C. Seropositivity for rheumatoid factor does not appear to affect the efficacy of rituximab among patients with RA.
- D. B-cell depletion after a course of rituximab rarely lasts longer than 3 months.

Transplantation immunology: Solid organ and bone marrow

Learning objectives: "Transplantation immunology: Solid organ and bone marrow"

- 1. To recognize the central role of donor-recipient HLA matching in transplant outcomes.
- 2. To know the most common diseases that benefit from hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT).

Question 1. Disparity of the HLA proteins between a transplant donor and the recipient results in —

- A. immune tolerance.
- B. immune activation.
- C. transplant engraftment.
- D. no immune effect.

Question 2. In solid-organ transplantation a characteristic of hyperacute rejection is —

- A. that it usually occurs within 48 hours of transplantation.
- B. that it involves the new development of anti-HLA antibodies.
- C. that it is mostly mediated by T cells.
- D. that treatment based on steroids is usually successful.

Question 3. Low risk of graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) in HSCT can be predicted when the graft is —

- A. a cord blood unit with only 1 of 6 HLA antigens matched with the recipient.
- B. bone marrow from an HLA-haploidentical related donor that has not been T-cell depleted.
- C. non-T cell-depleted bone marrow from an unrelated donor with a match of 4 of 6 HLA antigens.
- D. non–T cell–depleted bone marrow from an HLA-matched related donor.

Question 4. HSCT is indicated in which one of the following primary immunodeficiencies?

- A. X-linked agammaglobulinemia
- B. C2 complement deficiency
- C. severe combined immunodeficiency
- D. partial DiGeorge syndrome

Embryonic and adult stem cell therapy

Learning objectives: "Embryonic and adult stem cell therapy"

- 1. To develop a basic understanding of the processes involved in stem cell development.
- 2. To understand the complexity of and recent advances in stem cell programming.
- 3. To appreciate the therapeutic possibilities and problems associated with the transplantation of manipulated stem cells.
- 4. To appreciate the ethical and political debate surrounding the use of human stem cells.

Question 1. Allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation is often used for the treatment of acute leukemia. The most desirable source of donor cells is from —

- A. a parent.
- B. an HLA-matched sibling.
- C. HLA-matched umbilical cord blood.
- D. an HLA-matched unrelated donor.

Question 2. When and why would one use donor lymphocyte infusion during the course of allogeneic transplantation for malignant hematopoietic disorders?

- A. 1 week before to facilitate engraftment
- B. 1 month after to consolidate engraftment
- C. At the time of relapse to obtain remission
- D. Never, because it has too many side effects

Question 3. Haploidentical hematopoietic stem cell transplantation is made possible by what manipulation of the donor cells?

- A. T-cell depletion
- B. B-cell depletion
- C. natural killer cell depletion
- D. That procedure is currently not possible in human subjects.

Question 4. Human embryonic stem cells can be derived from which of the following sources?

- A. aborted fetus
- B. hematopoietic stem cells
- C. living embryos in utero
- D. unused embryos made by means of *in vitro* fertilization for infertility problems

Author index

Α

Atkins D, S255 Atkinson J, S204

В

Bonilla FA, S33 Borish L, S53 Brasington R, S204 Brignier AC, S336 Broide DH, S24 Buckley RH, S324 Busse WW, S95

С

Castro C, S238 Cavacini L , S41 Chaplin DD, S3 Cheng TP, S204 Chinen J, S195, S314, S324 Commins SP, S53

D

Dreskin SC, S138 Dykewicz MS, S103

Е

Eisenbarth GS, S226

F

Fleisher TA, S297 Fonacier LS, S138 Frank MM, S262 Frew AJ, S306 Furuta GT, S255

G

Gewirtz AM, S336 Gourley M, S238 Grammer LC, S248 Greenberger PA, S248

Н

Hamilos DL, S103 Hamilton RG, S284 Holgate ST, S81 Holloway JW, S81

J

Joseph A, S204

J ALLERGY CLIN IMMUNOL

Κ

Kahl L, S204 Kavanaugh A, S314 Khan DA, S126

L

Langford CA, S216 Lee SJ, S314 Lemanske RF Jr, S95 Leung DYM, S1, S138

Μ

Metcalfe DD, S73 Michels AW, S226

Ν

Notarangelo LD, S182

0

Oettgen HC, S33 Oliveira JB, S297

Ρ

Peden D, S150 Prussin C, S73

R

Ranganathan P, S204 Reed CE, S150

S

Sampson HA, S116 Schroeder HW Jr, S41 Shearer WT, S1, S195 Sicherer SH, S116 Simons FER, S161 Solensky R, S126 Steinke JW, S53 Stone KD, S73

Т

Turvey SE, S24

W

Whiteside TL, S272

Y

Yang IA, S81

Subject index

Α Addison disease pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226 Air pollution respiratory allergic disease and [Peden] S150 Allergens asthma and [Lemanske] S95 environmental and occupational exposure [Peden] S150 specific immunotherapy [Frew] S306 Allergy adverse drug reactions [Khan] S126 allergic skin diseases [Fonacier] S138 anaphylaxis: pathogenesis, assessment, and management [Simons] S161 cytokines and allergic immunity [Commins] S53 environmental and occupational exposure [Peden] S150 food allergy overview [Sicherer] S116 genetics of allergic disease [Holloway] S81 IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils [Stone] S73 laboratory assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity [Hamilton] S284 rhinitis and sinusitis [Dykewicz] S103 Anaphylaxis food allergy overview [Sicherer] S116 pathogenesis, assessment, and management [Simons] S161 Anesthetics, local adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Angioedema, heredity pathophysiology and treatment [Frank] S262 Angiotensin-converting exzyme inhibitor adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Antibiotics adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Antibody deficiencies. see immunodeficiency diseases Antigen-presenting cells cytokine production by [Commins] S53 Antigen recognition innate immunity and [Turvey] S24 by T lymphocytes [Chaplin] S3 Antigens. see also superantigens tumor-associated, immune responses to [Whiteside] S272 Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody overview of vasculitic diseases [Langford] S216 Antiphospholipid syndrome pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Arteritis vasculitic disease overview [Langford] S216 Arthritis pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Aspirin adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Asthma clinical expression and molecular mechanisms [Lemanske] \$95 environmental and occupational exposure [Peden] S150 genetics of allergic disease [Holloway] S81

progression, prevention, and treatment [Lemanske] S95 specific immunotherapy [Frew] S306 Atopic dermatitis advances in understanding of [Fonancier] S138 genetics of allergic disease [Holloway] S81 Atomy

Atopy

immunopathology and [Chaplin] S3 Autoimmune disease allergic skin diseases [Fonacier] S138 diagnostic testing and test interpretation [Castro] S238 immunopathology and [Chaplin] S3

Autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome

pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226

В

B lymphocytes adaptive immunity and [Bonilla] S33 agents inhibiting [Lee] S314 development, activation and subpopulations [Bonilla] S33 evaluation of primary immunodeficiency diseases [Oliveira] S297 immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 immunoglobulin diversity and [Schroeder] S41 specific immunotherapy [Frew] S306 Basophils allergic inflammation and [Stone] S73 in anaphylaxis [Simons] S161 Biologic modifiers adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Bone marrow transplantation

transplantation immunology and [Chinen] S182

С

adverse reactions to chemotherapeutic agents [Khan] S126 immune responses to malignancies [Whiteside] S272 Carbapenem adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Cardiac repair stem cell therapy and [Brignier] S336 Celiac disease description, pathophysiology, and treatment [Atkins] S255 Cephalosporins adverse reactions to [Khan] S126

adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Chemokines

immune response overview [Commins] S53

Chitinases

Cancer

immune response overview [Chaplin] S3

Churg-Strauss syndrome

pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Langford] S216

Class switching

immunoglobulin structure and function overview [Schroeder] S41

Climate change

respiratory allergic disease and [Peden] S150

Collectins

immune response overview [Chaplin] S3

Complement

activation pathways and complement disorders [Frank] S262

evaluation of primary immunodeficiency diseases [Oliveira] S297

immune response overview [Chaplin] S3

Contact dermatitis

allergic skin diseases [Fonacier] S138

Costimulation

immune response overview [Chaplin] S3

Cyclophosphamide

overview of vasculitic diseases [Langford] S216 Cytokines

immunomodulation and [Commins] S53 immunomodulator therapy and [Lee] S314 laboratory testing for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 signaling by, and immune response overview [Chaplin] S3

Dectin-1

immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 Dermatomyositis

pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Diabetes

D

genetics, pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226

secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195 stem cell therapy and [Brignier] \$336

Drug allergy

allergic skin diseases [Fonacier] S138 anaphylaxis and [Simons] S161 classification, diagnosis and management [Khan] S126

Drug therapy

monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins [Lee] S314

pharmacogenetics and allergic disease [Holloway] S81 therapeutic modulation of innate immunity [Turvey] S24

Е

Endocrine disorders, immunologic overview of [Michels] S226 **Environmental exposure** gene-environment interaction in allergic disease [Holloway] S81 pathogenesis, diagnosis, and management of respiratory allergic disease [Peden] S150 secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195 Eosinophilia interleukins and [Commins] S53 pulmonary disorders and [Greenberger] S248 Eosinophilic gastrointestinal diseases description, pathophysiology, and treatment [Atkins] S255 **Eosinophils** allergic inflammation and [Stone] S73

Epigenetics

genetics of allergic disease [Holloway] S81

Epinephrine

for anaphylaxis [Simons] S161

Ethical issues embryonic and adult stem cell therapy [Brignier] S336 Exercise

asthma and [Lemanske] \$95

F

Ficolins immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 **Filaggrin gene** genetics of allergic disease [Holloway] S81 Food allergy anaphylaxis and [Simons] S161 overview [Sicherer] S116 **Fungal sinusitis** pathophysiology, diagnosis, and treatment [Dykewicz] S103 **Fusion proteins** immunomodulator therapy and [Lee] S314

G

Gastroesophageal reflux asthma and [Lemanske] S95 Gastrointestinal mucosal immunity anatomy, mechanisms and diseases of [Atkins] S255 Gene therapy embryonic and adult stem cell therapy [Brignier] S336 for primary immunodeficiencies [Chinen] S324 for primary immunodeficiencies [Notarangelo] S182 Genetic diseases complement disorders and heredity angioedema [Frank] S262 primary immunodeficiencies [Notarangelo] S182 Genetics of allergic disease [Holloway] S81 immunoglobulin structure and function overview [Schroeder] S41 secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195 Glucocorticoids overview of vasculitic diseases [Langford] S216 **Graft rejection** mechanisms of [Chinen] S324 **Graft-versus-host disease** features and treatment of [Chinen] \$324 Graves disease pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226 Gut-associated lymphoid tissues (GALT) anatomy, functions, and diseases of [Atkins] S255

н

Hashimoto thyroiditis pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226 Hematologic disease laboratory testing for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 Hematopoietic cell transplantation other sources of stem cells [Chinen] S182 primary immunodeficiencies and [Notarangelo] S182

stem cell therapy and [Brignier] \$336 Hemolytic uremic syndrome atypical characterized [Atkins] S262 Henoch-Schönlein purpurea laboratory testing for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Langford] S216 Heredity angioedema pathophysiology and treatment [Frank] S262 Histamine anaphylaxis and [Simons] S161 **HIV** infection virology, diagnosis, and treatment [Chinen] S195 Hymenoptera stings anaphylaxis and [Simons] S161 venom-specific IgG [Hamilton] S284 Hypoparathyroidism, idiopathic pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226 I Iatrogenic autoimmunity pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226 IgE allergic inflammation and [Stone] \$73 in anaphylaxis [Simons] S161 regulation of, by cytokines [Commins] S53 specific immunotherapy [Frew] S306 IgE antibody assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity [Hamilton] S284 Immune dysfunction, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226 **Immune response** to food proteins [Sicherer] S116 in gastrointestinal mucosa [Atkins] S255 to malignancies [Whiteside] S272 organization of the human immune system [Turvey] S24 overview of immunity [Chaplin] S3 **Immune suppression** immune response to malignancies [Whiteside] S272 Immunity, adaptive general features of [Chaplin] S3 general features of [Turvey] S24 mast cells, basophils, eosinophils and [Stone] S73 overview of [Bonilla] S33 pulmonary diseases and [Greenberger] S248 Immunity, allergic cytokines: regulation of IgE, eosinophilia, and mast cell proliferation [Commins] S53 Immunity, cellular cytokines and [Commins] S53 T lymphocytes and [Bonilla] S33 Immunity, cytotoxic cytokines and [Commins] S53 Immunity, humoral cytokines and [Commins] \$53 T lymphocytes and [Bonilla] S33 Laboratory testing **Immunity**, innate defects of [Notarangelo] S182

general features [Chaplin] S3

mast cells, basophils, eosinophils and [Stone] S73 overview of [Turvey] S24 pulmonary diseases and [Greenberger] S248 therapeutic modulation of [Turvev] S24 **Immunodeficiency diseases** primary: bone marrow transplants for [Chinen] S324 primary: gene therapy for [Chinen] S324 primary: laboratory evaluation of [Oliveira] S297 primary: pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Notarangelo] S182 secondary: causes and management of [Chinen] S195 toll-like receptor defects and [Turvey] S24 Immunoglobulin replacement therapy primary immunodeficiencies and [Notarangelo] S182 Immunoglobulins immunomodulator therapy and [Lee] S314 structure and function overview [Schroeder] S41 transport of [Schroeder] S41 Immunology Clinical Immunology Tree of Life [Shearer] S1 **Immunomodulator therapy** monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins [Lee] S314 Immunosuppression secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195 transplantation immunology and [Chinen] S324 Immunotherapy specific immunotherapy [Frew] S306 **Inclusion-body myositis** pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Infections rhinitis and sinusitis [Dykewicz] S103 secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195 Inflammation agents inhibiting cytokines [Lee] S314 cytokines and [Commins] S53 granulomatous T_H1 and T_H2 inflammatory conditions [Greenberger] S248 immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 laboratory testing for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 T_H1- and T_H2-related inflammatory conditions [Greenberger] S248 Inflammatory bowel diseases description, pathophysiology, and treatment [Atkins] S255 Interleukins immune response overview [Commins] S53 Intestinal epithelial cells immunology and diseases of [Atkins] S255

Κ

Kawasaki's syndrome pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Langford] S216

L

assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity [Hamilton] S284 for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 Malnutrition

evaluation of primary immunodeficiency diseases [Oliveira] S297 Leukocyte adhesion immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 Lymphocytic hypophysitis pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Michels] S226 Lymphoid tissues anatomy and functions of GALT [Atkins] S255 immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 Lymphopenia secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195

М

secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195 **Mast cells** allergic inflammation and [Stone] S73 in anaphylaxis [Simons] S161 **MHC molecules** structure and function [Chaplin] S3 **Molecular targeting** monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and

immunoglobulins [Lee] S314 **Monoclonal antibodies** immunomodulator therapy and [Lee] S314 **Mucosal immunity, gastrointestinal** anatomy, mechanisms and diseases of [Atkins] S255

Ν

Nasal polyposis rhinitis and sinusitis [Dykewicz] S103 Natural killer cells evaluation of primary immunodeficiency diseases [Oliveira] S297 immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 asthma and [Lemanske] S95 Nucleotide oligomerization domain–like receptors structure and function overview [Turvey] S24

0

Occupational exposure allergic skin diseases [Fonacier] S138 pathogenesis, diagnosis, and management of respiratory allergic disease [Peden] S150 Oral tolerance induction food allergy overview [Sicherer] S116

P

Penicillins

adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 Pentraxins immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 Phagocytes immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 Pharmacogenetics genetics of allergic disease [Holloway] S81 Polyangiitis, microscopic laboratory testing for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 Polymyositis pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Psychosocial factors/stress asthma and [Lemanske] S95 Pulmonary diseases immune response and [Greenberger] S248

R

Radiocontrast media adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 RAST for assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity [Hamilton] S284 Receptors, cytokine signal transduction by [Commins] S53 Receptors, Fc immunoglobulin structure and function overview [Schroeder] S41

Rheumatic disorders, immunologic pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Rhinitis pathophysiology, diagnosis, and treatment [Dykewicz] S103 specific immunotherapy [Frew] S306

S

Self-tolerance discrimination of self from nonself [Chaplin] S3 Signal transduction by cytokine receptors [Commins] \$53 Sinusitis pathophysiology, diagnosis, and treatment [Dykewicz] S103 Sjögren syndrome pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Skin allergic skin diseases [Fonacier] S138 Skin testing assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity [Hamilton] S284 Spondyloarthritis, seronegative pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204 Stem cells embryonic and adult stem cell therapy [Brignier] \$336 Sulfonamides adverse reactions to [Khan] S126 **Superantigens** immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 Systemic lupus erythematosus laboratory testing for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Joseph] S204

Т

T lymphocytes adaptive immunity and [Bonilla] S33 agents inhibiting [Lee] S314

cytokines and T_H lymphocyte families [Commins] S53 development, activation and subpopulations [Bonilla] \$33 development, activation and subpopulations [Chaplin] S3 effector: immune response to malignancies [Whiteside] S272 evaluation of primary immunodeficiency diseases [Oliveira] S297 primary immunodeficiencies and [Notarangelo] S182 pulmonary disorders and [Greenberger] S248 specific immunotherapy [Frew] S306 Tolerance drug allergy overview [Khan] S126 immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 **Toll-like receptors** immune response overview [Chaplin] S3 structure and function overview [Turvey] S24 **Transplantation immunology** solid organ and bone marrow [Chinen] \$324 **Treg lymphocytes** in cancer patients [Whiteside] S272 subclasses and differentiation of [Commins] S53 Tryptase

anaphylaxis and [Simons] S161

U

Uremia secondary immunodeficiencies and [Chinen] S195 Urticaria

allergic skin diseases [Fonacier] S138

V

Vasculitis overview of vasculitic diseases [Langford] S216 Venom allergy

anaphylaxis and [Simons] S161 venom-specific IgG [Hamilton] S284

Vocal cord dysfunction characteristics of [Greenberger] S248

W

Wegener's granulomatosis

laboratory testing for autoimmune disease [Castro] S238 pathogenesis, diagnosis, and treatment [Langford] S216

World Trade Center cough

characteristics of [Greenberger] S248

Chapter 1: Overview of the immune response

1. Answer: B

Explanation: In virus-infected cells, some viral proteins are degraded in the cellular proteasome, the major cellular protein degrading organelle. TAP-1 and TAP-2 are proteins that participate in the transport of peptide fragments from the proteasome into the endoplasmic reticulum where they are loaded into newly synthesized class I MHC molecules. Without TAP-1 or TAP-2, viral peptides are not loaded into class I molecules, and recognition by CD8⁺ T cells does not occur. HLA-DM is required for peptide loading into class II MHC molecules, permitting recognition by CD4⁺ T cells. B-lymphocytes must traffic through the germinal center in order to undergo somatic mutation and differentiation to high affinity antibody producing cells. Trafficking through the germinal center is not required for CD8⁺ T cells development or differentiation. Some viruses down-regulate (extinguish) expression of the class I proteins of the cell they have infected. This is a strategy for avoiding the CD8 host immune response. Sustained class I molecule expression is necessary for recognition by CD8⁺ T cells.

2. Answer: C

Explanation: Loading of peptide fragment from exogenous antigens into class II HLA molecules occurs when the acidified endosome fuses with the class II loading compartment. This fusion results in the proteolytic degradation of the invariant chain that then allows peptides to associate with the class II molecules. The invariant chain is not associated with peptide loading into class I HLA molecules. The invariant chain associates with the newly synthesized class II HLA molecules in the endoplasmic reticulum. The invariant chain is designated as 'invariant' because is shows very low sequence variability in different individuals in the population.

3. Answer: D

Explanation: β_2 -Microglobulin associates with class I MHC molecules and several other molecules with class I–like structures. The MHC molecules that are the targets of T_H cells (CD4⁺ T cells) are class II MHC molecules. These do not contain β_2 -microglobulin. The CD3 complex, rearranged α and β chains of the T-cell receptor, and the CD4 molecule are all important components for recognition of peptide antigens associated with class II MHC molecules.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: TLRs are found on many somatic cells, particularly ones that are involved in early contact with microbes that invade the body through skin and mucosal tissues. The *intracellular* domains of TLRs are homologous to the corresponding domains of the IL-1 receptor. Most TLRs are cell-surface proteins, but TLR3 and TLR9 are intracellular proteins that interact with their ligands during the intracellular part of their lifecycle. TLR4 is activated by LPS. TLR9, in contrast, is activated by bacterial CpG DNA.

Chapter 2: Innate immunity

1. Answer: C

Explanation: Because TLRs are highly expressed on dendritic cells but not on T cells, the goal of TLR-based therapies in patients with allergy and asthma is to activate dendritic cells to produce a cytokine milieu (eg, IL-12 and interferons) that favors inhibition of the T_H2 immune response.

2. Answer: A

Explanation: IRAK4 deficiency is a novel primary immunodeficiency specifically affecting TLR function, which is a component of the innate immune system. IRAK4 is involved in downstream signaling from most TLRs.

3. Answer: D

Explanation: Flagellin is the ligand for TLR5.

4. Answer: B

Explanation: The NLRP3 (NALP3) inflammasome is involved in mediating the adjuvant effects of alum. This adjuvancy can occur directly through the triggering of the NALP3 inflammasome by alum crystals or indirectly through release of the endogenous danger signal uric acid, which subsequently activates NLRP3.

Chapter 3: Adaptive immunity

1. Answer: C

Explanation: T-cell receptor activation leads to release of intracellular calcium stores, as well as influx of extracellular calcium. Mature T cells express either CD4 or CD8 but not both. CD8 serves as a coreceptor for MHC class I and not MHC class II molecules. The newborn screening for severe combined immunodeficiency is performed by means of PCR quantitation of T-cell receptor excision circles on blood spots.

2. Answer: D

Explanation: Natural killer T cells express markers of both T ($\alpha\beta$) and natural killer (CD56) cells. CD25⁺ regulatory T cells express forkhead box protein 3. ROR γ t is present in T_H17 cells, which arise under the influence of IL-6 and TGF- β . Target cell killing by cytolytic T lymphocytes is complement independent and involves perforin, granzymes, and Fas-mediated apoptotic mechanisms.

3. Answer: D

Explanation: The complete pre-B cell receptor is made up of the IgM heavy chain, the surrogate light chain, and the Ig- α and Ig- β signal-transducing molecules. The κ and λ light chains and IgD heavy chains are contained in mature B-cell immunoglobulin receptors. CD20 is a B-cell marker that is not a component of the immunoglobulin receptor.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Immunoglobulin class-switching and somatic hypermutation are the critical processes of antigen-dependent B-cell development that take place in germinal centers. Immunoglobulin gene rearrangement occurs mainly during B-cell development in the bone marrow, IgD is expressed on the surfaces of mature IgM-expressing B cells in the spleen and in the circulation, and large-scale antibody production by plasma cells occurs mainly in the spleen, bone marrow, and mucosal sites.

Chapter 4: Structure and function of immunoglobulins

1. Answer: C

Explanation: Activation-induced cytidine deaminase deaminates cytosine to produce uracil, which in turn can be removed from DNA through the action of uracil DNA glycosylase to permit either double-stranded DNA breaks that permit class-switch recombination or substitution of nucleotide sequence to advance somatic hypermutation. κ Light chains can be replaced by λ light chains; hence although the repertoire is restricted in their absence, rearrangement can still occur in the heavy chain and λ locus to permit immunoglobulin formation. RAG1 and RAG2 directly catalyze V(D)J recombination. In their absence VDJ recombination does not occur. The result is a complete deficiency of B and T cells. Surrogate light chain plays a key role in checking the function of new heavy chains after they have rearranged. In the absence of surrogate light chain, B-cell development is blocked at the pre–B-cell stage, creating agammaglobulinemia. However, this occurs after heavy chain rearrangement. TdT adds nucleotides at random to rearranging gene segments, but it is not necessary for the rearrangement process itself. Indeed, fetal mice lack TdT expression entirely.

2. Answer: D

Explanation: Of the isotypes, IgM is the most potent at activating complement, followed by IgG. Within IgG subclasses, IgG2 and IgG4 are very ineffective at activating complement, with considerable activity by IgG1 and IgG3.

3. Answer: A

Explanation: Effector cells differ in their expression of Fcc receptors, and IgA receptors are not present on mast cells.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Proper glycosylation of immunoglobulin is very important to immunoglobulin function, metabolism, and half-life. Aberrant glycosylation can result in altered clearance and/or be recognized as foreign by the immune system and lead to autoimmune manifestations.

Chapter 5: Immunologic messenger molecules: Cytokines, interferons, and chemokines

1. Answer: A

Explanation: IL-6 signals through a ligand-binding IL-6 receptor α chain (CD126) and the signal-transducing component glycoprotein 130 (CD130). CD130 is the common signal transducer for several cytokines in the IL-6 family and is ubiquitously expressed.

2. Answer: C

Explanation: As a unique regulator of $T_H 17$ development, retinoic acid receptor-related orphan receptor γt through stimulation with IL-6 acting in the additional presence of TGF- β is responsible for differentiation of $T_H 17$ cells.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: Unlike many cytokines that use the shared γ chain, TSLP receptor is a heterodimer composed of a unique TSLP-specific receptor and the IL-7 receptor α chain (CD127).

4. Answer: D

Explanation: Expression of CCL17, which can be induced by IL-4 and IL-13, promotes T_H2 cell development.

Chapter 6: IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils

1. Answer: D

Explanation: The tetrameric form of the Fc ϵ RI receptor ($\alpha\beta\gamma2$) is present on mast cells and basophils, whereas the trimeric form ($\alpha\gamma2$), lacking the β chain, is present on antigen-presenting cells. The β chain stabilizes the receptor and amplifies signaling. The α subunit of Fc ϵ RI binds the c3 domain of the Fc region of IgE, the same domain recognized by omalizumab.

2. Answer: D

Explanation: Unlike mast cells, prostaglandin D_2 is not produced in significant quantities by basophils. Production of GM-CSF, IL-4, and granzyme B by basophils has been reported.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: Peripheral eosinophilia is present in hypoadrenalism (Addison disease); some primary immunodeficiency diseases, including Omenn syndrome; and Kimura disease. Eosinopenia is common in the setting of acute bacterial or viral infections, such as sepsis.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Anaphylaxis to parenteral agents is usually associated with increased serum tryptase levels, whereas anaphylaxis to oral agents frequently is not associated with increased serum tryptase levels. Baseline serum tryptase levels are composed primarily of protryptases, whereas mature β -tryptase is the form stored in secretory granules and secreted after mast cell activation. Tryptase is stabilized in the secretory granules by heparin.

Chapter 7: Genetics of allergic disease

1. Answer: B

Explanation: The most efficient approach to studying whether genetic variation affecting the expression level of a candidate gene or function of the encoded protein alters susceptibility to allergic disease would be to use a panel of genetic variations across the gene selected on the basis of linkage disequilibrium patterns to tag all common variations in the gene region to genotype a case-control cohort. Genome-wide association study approaches, or genome-wide positional cloning in families, are hypothesis-independent approaches in which the entire genome is assessed for gene regions/genes that are associated/linked to the phenotype being assessed. Hence these are best suited to finding novel genes whose encoded proteins by definition must play important roles in disease pathophysiology, or genetic variation affecting their expression, function, or both would not be associated with disease.

2. Answer: A

Explanation: *CHRNA3* is a candidate gene identified for lung cancer, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and smoking behavior. Genetic variation in the promoter and coding region of the gene encoding IL-13 has been shown to be associated with atopy and asthma phenotypes in a number of case-control candidate gene studies. *SH2B3* was identified as a gene associated with blood eosinophil levels in a genome-wide association approach but was not associated with asthma; rather, it was strongly associated with risk of myocardial infarction. The genetic region around the *ORMDL3* gene was the first locus identified for asthma susceptibility by using a genome-wide association approach.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: *ADRB2* polymorphisms have been associated with bronchodilator responses in asthma. Polymorphisms in the genes encoding IL-5 and CD14 have been associated with asthma and atopy phenotypes in case-control studies. The cytochrome P450 gene *CYP1A1* might potentially modify responses to therapeutics metabolized by this isoenzyme but has not been identified as playing an important role in modulating responses to asthma therapy.

4. Answer: B

Explanation: *IL13* can regulate both atopic inflammation through its effect on B-cell IgE production and tissue responses through effects on structural cells, such as promoting mucus hypersecretion by airway epithelial cells and collagen production by airway fibroblasts. *FLG* polymorphisms do modulate epidermal barrier function and are the strongest genetic risk factor for atopic dermatitis, although they are not expressed in the lung, and association with asthma can occur through increased allergen sensitization as a result of a poor epidermal barrier. *ORMDL3*, although of unknown function, is expressed in epithelial cells and might be important in epithelial barrier function. *PHF11* is a candidate gene encoding a transcription factor that is likely to be involved with the atopic immune response.

Chapter 8: Asthma: Clinical expression and molecular mechanisms

1. Answer: C

Explanation: Assessment of the risk domain involves an evaluation of the following over time: rates of exacerbations, loss of lung function, and side effects from medications. In contrast, an assessment of pulmonary function, symptoms, and albuterol use are factors that one evaluates in assessing current impairment.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: In both children and adults, the virus most frequently found to be associated with asthma exacerbations is rhinovirus.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: The only pain medication not in the class of COX pathway inhibitors is acetaminophen.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: The use of long-acting β -agonists as monotherapy has been demonstrated in a number of studies to increase risk for loss of control, exacerbations, and perhaps mortality from asthma.

Chapter 9: Rhinitis and sinusitis

1. Answer: C

Explanation: The dust mite antigen has proteolytic activity that cleaves tight junctions in the airway epithelium. Activated epithelial cells produce thymic stromal lymphopoietin, a protein that interacts with interepithelial and subepithelial dendritic cells to skew T-cell development toward T_H2 allergic sensitization. The house dust mite allergen Der p 2 has a unique property, namely that it mimics MD-2, the LPS-binding component of the TLR4 signaling complex, and facilitates TLR4 signaling and airway T_H2 -type inflammation. In the nose allergens are processed by antigen-presenting cells (dendritic cells expressing CD1a and CD11c and macrophages) in the nasal epithelial mucosa, with subsequent presentation of allergenic peptides by MHC class II molecules to T-cell receptors on resting CD4⁺ T lymphocytes in regional lymph nodes.

2. Answer: D

Explanation: Nonallergic rhinitis often occurs without eosinophilia. The terms *nonallergic rhinitis without eosinophilia* and *idiopathic rhinitis* are used interchangeably. Irritant-induced rhinitis, cold-induced rhinitis, and vasomotor rhinitis are all considered subsets of this condition. *Vasomotor rhinitis* is sometimes used synonymously with *nonallergic rhinitis without eosinophilia*, but it sometimes can more specifically connote nasal symptoms that occur in response to environmental conditions, such as changes in temperature or relative humidity, odors (eg, perfume or cleaning materials), passive tobacco smoke, alcohol, sexual arousal, and emotional factors. Nonallergic rhinitis with aspirin sensitivity is usually associated with marked tissue eosinophilia (ie, nonallergic rhinitis with eosinophilia).

3. Answer: D

Explanation: T_H2 -type immune hyperresponsiveness in sinus tissue is an important feature of CRS without distinction for the presence of nasal polyps. Patients with CRS typically have fungi, such as *Alternaria* species, in the mucus secretions and *in vitro* hyperresponsiveness to *Alternaria* species, with production of IL-5 and IL-13. Local production of IgE against staphylococcal enterotoxins (superantigens) has been found in homogenates of nasal polyps and is regarded as specific for CRS with nasal polyps. Production of bacterial biofilm on sinus mucosal tissue has been demonstrated in several studies without distinction for the presence of nasal polyps. Glandular hyperplasia is a feature of CRS without nasal polyps.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: Opacified sinus cavities might contain inspissated mucus that produces an inhomogeneous hyperdense pattern on sinus CT scanning. Hyperdensities suggest the presence of allergic mucin. They are a classic feature of allergic fungal rhinosinusitis (in which case the allergic mucin also contains fungal hyphae), but they can be seen in both patients with CRS without nasal polyps and patients with CRS with nasal polyps.

Chapter 10: Food allergy

1. Answer: B

Explanation: Studies of a referral population in the United States indicated that only 11% resolved egg and 19% resolved milk allergy by age 4 years; however, about 80% resolved these allergies by age 16 years. Allergy to fish/shellfish is reported more often in adults compared with children. Although several studies showed an increase, approximately doubling, in peanut allergy among children in the past 10 to 15 years, there are no data to indicate a general doubling of food allergy. Peanut allergy resolves for about 20% of young children by school age.

2. Answer: C

Explanation: The symptom complex of having mild oral pruritis to raw apple but tolerating cooked apple is consistent with a diagnosis of oral allergy syndrome/pollen-food syndrome, in which initial sensitization to pollen results in reactions to homologous proteins in a raw food. Here there was likely sensitization to birch pollen protein in this "atopic" man; the birch pollen protein Bet v 1 is homologous to Mal d 1 in apple. Lipid transfer protein is more stable to heat and less likely to result in mild symptoms. Although he might have a positive skin test result to commercial apple extract, the birch-related protein is less stable, and testing with fresh raw juice of an apple is more likely to show a positive result in this scenario. Although heating apple reduces the Mal d 1 protein level and

generally results in a form of the food that does not trigger symptoms in persons with birch pollen–related allergy, this is not a Maillard reaction. High heat resulting in a Maillard reaction, a chemical reaction between an amino acid and a reducing sugar, has been proposed to increase the allergenicity of some foods (roasted peanut) by increasing the stability of allergens.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: Food allergy requires an adverse immune response. This description fits rice-induced enterocolitis syndrome. This is a non–IgE-mediated food allergy, and results of skin testing are expected to be negative. Choice A describes auriculotemporal syndrome, which is a neurologic response to the spicy or tart triggers for the child described. Choice C describes lactose intolerance, which is dose dependent. Choice D most likely describes an episode of scombroid fish poisoning.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Increasingly larger food-specific skin test results and increasingly higher food-specific serum IgE levels are associated with higher risks of clinical allergy. However, false-negative test results are possible, and the history is important in assessing the prior probability of allergy. This child had repeated allergic responses to egg, including a significant reaction 6 months before the most recent serum testing that was "undetectable" by using this assay. Therefore performing a food challenge next might be a poor choice given a relatively recent reaction. Seeing a decrease in serum IgE levels to egg is an encouraging indication that the egg allergy might be resolving. However, some egg-reactive children (approximately 20%) might have negative test results on the serum test and still react clinically on challenge. In this setting a skin test might be helpful as additional information before deciding on an oral food challenge.

Chapter 11: Drug allergy

1. Answer: c

Explanation: A detailed history is essential to the management of patients with drug allergy. Skin testing and *in vitro* testing might be helpful in a limited number of drug-induced allergic reactions. Some, but not all, drug-induced allergic reactions can be classified by using the Gell and Coombs system.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: Skin testing has a very high negative predictive value in patients with penicillin allergy, and resensitization to penicillin is rare, especially with oral courses of penicillin. Although the history is suggestive, it is usually not adequate for confirming or negating a history of penicillin allergy. Cross-reactivity between cephalosporins and penicillin is low.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: Induction of drug tolerance procedures can involve IgE-mediated and non–IgE-mediated processes and cause temporary tolerance to the drug. These procedures can take days or weeks to complete for non–IgE-mediated reactions and are generally contraindicated in patients with life-threatening cutaneous drug reactions.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: This patient's history is consistent with anaphylaxis. Anaphylactic reactions to nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs are drug-specific reactions, and therefore he should tolerate aspirin.

Chapter 12: Allergic skin diseases

1. Answer: D

Explanation: It is clear that sera from patients with chronic urticaria have a biologic activity that can activate donor mast cells, and most of this activity is found in the IgG fraction. However, there is no gold standard for measuring these antibodies, and the value of this finding for predicting prognosis or decisions regarding management is unclear.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: Although there are many case reports and case series suggesting efficacy of a variety of immunomodulatory drugs, only cyclosporin A has been studied in double-blind placebo-controlled trials.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: Answer A is false. Irritant contact dermatitis commonly presents as a localized dermatitis without vesicles more common in the palms and ventral surfaces of the hands and rarely extending beyond the area of contact. Answer B is true. Answer C is false. Atopic dermatitis is an important factor in susceptibility to persistent postoccupational dermatitis. Answer D is false. "Unscented" might erroneously suggest absence of fragrance when, in fact, a masking fragrance is present. "Fragrance-free" products are typically free of classic fragrance ingredients and are generally acceptable for the patient with allergic contact dermatitis.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Answer A is false. Patch test results are affected by oral corticosteroids, cancer chemotherapy, and immunosuppressive drugs but not by antihistamines. Answer B is false. Allergens not found on commercially available screening series in the United States

frequently produce relevant reactions, and personal products are a useful supplement, especially in facial or periorbital dermatitis. Answer C is true. Answer D is false. Glycerol thioglycolate is the active ingredient in permanent wave solution. Unlike PPD, the thioglycolates can remain allergenic in the hair long after it has been rinsed out. Answer E is false. Medicaments containing lanolin are more sensitizing than lanolin-containing cosmetics. It is a weak sensitizer in normal skin but a stronger sensitizer in damaged skin. Thus patients with chronic dermatitis, especially stasis dermatitis, are at higher risk of lanolin sensitivity.

Chapter 13: Environmental and occupational allergies

1. Answer: A

Explanation: This is important not only because control of indoor humidity is important in reducing mite exposure but also because the presence of house dust mites is less in arid climates or at higher altitudes.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: Because cat allergens are widespread throughout the home, it is important to end the generation of the contamination. Even so, it takes several weeks to eradicate the allergen from the home.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: The prevalence of allergy and asthma is higher in subjects who live near highly traveled roads.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Onset of symptoms can be delayed for several hours after exposure. Bronchial provocation tests are appropriate only in research centers. Many low-molecular-weight agents do not elicit an IgE response.

Chapter 14: Anaphylaxis

1. Answer: D

Explanation: Accurate community-based population estimates are difficult to obtain because of underdiagnosis, underreporting, and miscoding; however, lifelong prevalence of anaphylaxis from all triggers in the general population is estimated at 0.05% to 2%.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: In patients with newly diagnosed idiopathic anaphylaxis, the serum total tryptase level should be measured. This test reflects the increased burden of mast cells in all forms of mastocytosis and is therefore an important screening test for mastocytosis. If the total tryptase level is greater than 11.4 ng/mL, the new upper limit of normal, meticulous examination for cutaneous mastocytosis is indicated, and if the level is greater than 20 ng/mL, a bone marrow biopsy is indicated, even if cutaneous manifestations are absent.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: A 3- to 5-year course of subcutaneous injections of the relevant standardized insect venom or venoms reduces the risk of anaphylaxis from a subsequent sting, based on randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials. In children, a 98% protection rate can be achieved.

4. Answer: A

Explanation: Epinephrine's multiple pharmacologic effects in many organ systems are useful in anaphylaxis; however, its α_1 -adrenergic vasoconstrictor effects in the small arterioles and precapillary sphincters are unique among medications used in the prehospital treatment of anaphylaxis. By decreasing mucosal edema, it prevents and relieves upper airway obstruction. It also prevents and relieves hypotension and shock. When used in first-aid treatment, prompt injection is important. The epinephrine doses currently available in autoinjectors for outpatient use are too low for use in cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Chapter 15: Primary immunodeficiencies

1. Answer: A

Explanation: SCID includes a heterogeneous group of disorders characterized by severe defects in T-cell development. Some (but not all) forms of SCID also have defects in B-cell development, natural killer cell development, or both, whereas impaired myeloid differentiation is restricted to a few rare forms of SCID. Regardless of the presence or absence of B cells, patients with SCID have a severe defect in antibody production, reflecting a lack of T lymphocytes.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: XLA and all other forms of congenital agammaglobulinemia are caused by genetic defects that affect signaling through the pre–B-cell receptor in the bone marrow. Therefore patients with congenital agammaglobulinemia typically lack circulating mature B cells.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: Neutrophils are important in the defense against bacteria and fungi. Patients with neutrophil defects often present with severe infections, among which purulent lymphadenitis is common.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: It is important that patients with antibody deficiency receive appropriate replacement treatment. This is usually achieved with 400 mg/kg/mo intravenous immunoglobulins or with weekly injections of subcutaneous immunoglobulins at a dose of 100 mg/kg/ wk. This regimen applies to patients of any age.

Chapter 16: Secondary immunodeficiencies, including HIV infection

1. Answer: B

Explanation: From the 4 options, option B is the most likely answer. HIV infection can be considered as a cause of immunodeficiency at any age. Options A, C, and D are primary immunodeficiencies that present clinically in infancy or early childhood.

2. Answer: A

Explanation: Secondary immunodeficiencies have a variable clinical presentation. T-cell, B-cell, or innate immunity components, including phagocyte function, might or might not be affected. Management should include immunoglobulin supplementation only if humoral responses are not restored despite optimal control of the primary disease.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: Calcineurin inhibitors suppress IL-2-induced T-cell activation and proliferation, by binding immunophilin proteins in the cytoplasm. They do not affect the oxidative burst, complement activity, or calcium receptors.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: HIV infects its target cell by using the CD4 molecule in the cell membrane and the chemokine receptors CCR5 and CXCR4. Cells presenting with CCR5 deletions are not permissive for HIV infection. AIDS develops when there is severe depletion of T cells. Although an adenovirus-based anti-HIV vaccine has been shown to elicit specific immunologic responses, it did not demonstrate protection in a large trial of 3,000 subjects.

Chapter 17: Immunologic rheumatic disorders

1. Answer: B

Explanation: Anti-CCP antibodies can be present years before the onset of clinical disease. Patients with RA who have anti-CCP antibodies tend to have more aggressive erosive disease. Anti-CCP antibodies are more specific but less sensitive than rheumatoid factor for diagnosing RA.

2. Answer: A

Explanation: DMARDs should be initiated within 3 months of diagnosis, but traditional DMARDs are currently used in most cases before initiating biologic DMARDs. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs have been shown to increase cardiovascular risk in patients with RA, but DMARDs have not. Adding a biologic DMARD to a traditional DMARD generally increases efficacy.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: Many immunologic based rheumatic diseases such as SLE, RA and SS are more common in women than men but the seronegative spondyloarthropathies are a prominent exception. The biologic basis for these findings is unknown.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: Patients with a low titer of ANA are less likely to have SLE than those with high-titer ANA, and the absence of typical clinical features of SLE makes the diagnosis even more unlikely. ANA-negative SLE is rare as long as the testing is done by means of indirect immunofluorescence. Anti-Ro (SSA) antibody is present in about 25% of patients with SLE, although it is seen in up to 75% of patients with Sjögren syndrome.

Chapter 18: Vasculitis

1. Answer: C

Explanation: The diagnosis of Wegener granulomatosis is usually made by means of biopsy, with nonrenal tissues demonstrating the presence of granulomatous inflammation and necrosis with necrotizing or granulomatous vasculitis. Surgically obtained biopsy specimens of abnormal pulmonary parenchyma demonstrate diagnostic changes in 91% of cases, which provides the highest diagnostic yield. Biopsy of the upper airways is less invasive but demonstrates diagnostic features only 21% of the time. The gastrointestinal tract is involved in less than 5% of patients with Wegener granulomatosis, with biopsy specimens of mucosa rarely revealing vasculitis.

2. Answer: A

Explanation: Vasculitis of small- to medium-sized vessels is a prominent feature of Churg-Strauss syndrome and is typically accompanied by prior or concurrent allergic rhinitis, asthma, and eosinophilia. The organ site most commonly affected by vasculitis is the peripheral nerve, which is involved in 70% to 80% of patients and manifests as a mononeuritis multiplex. Glomerulonephritis can lead to renal failure but only develops in 10% to 40% of patients. Gastrointestinal involvement occurs in 30% to 50% of patients and can be associated with mortality. The highest rate of mortality is seen with cardiac involvement, which occurs in 10% to 40% of patients.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: Two main antigen associations are seen in conjunction with ANCAs in patients with vasculitis. ANCAs directed against the neutrophil serine protease proteinase 3, which causes a cytoplasmic immunofluorescence pattern (cANCA) on ethanol-fixed neutrophils, are seen in 75% to 90% of patients with active generalized Wegener granulomatosis. ANCAs directed against the neutrophil enzyme myeloperoxidase that produce a perinuclear pattern (pANCA) are seen in 5% to 20% of patients with Wegener granulomatosis and are more common in microscopic polyangiitis. ANCAs directed against human neutrophil elastase can be seen in patients with cocaine-induced sinonasal destructive disease, which can be a mimic of Wegener granulomatosis. Bactericidal permeability–increasing protein is a target antigen for pANCA that has been described in patients with cystic fibrosis and ulcerative colitis.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: GCA is the most common form of systemic vasculitis that affects human subjects. GCA can be thought of as having 4 phenotypes that include cranial disease, PMR, systemic inflammatory disease, and large-vessel involvement. Large-vessel involvement of the aorta or its primary branches occurs in 27% of cases. The most dreaded complication of cranial disease is vision loss, which can occur in 14% of patients and is caused by optic nerve ischemia from arteritis involving vessels of the ocular circulation. A marker of systemic inflammation is an increased erythrocyte sedimentation rate, which occurs in more than 80% of patients. PMR can occur in conjunction with other features of GCA or in isolation. Although cranial or large-vessel GCA should be treated with 40 to 60 mg/d prednisone, isolated PMR can be treated with 10 to 20 mg/d prednisone.

Chapter 19: Immunologic endocrine disorders

1. Answer: B

Explanation: DR3/4 is the highest-risk genotype for type 1 diabetes. Insulin autoantibodies are remarkably inversely related to age of onset of type 1 diabetes, with levels being highest in the youngest children presenting with diabetes. Transglutaminase autoantibodies occur in approximately 10% of patients with type 1 diabetes, and half of these patients have high levels associated with a positive intestinal biopsy result for celiac disease.

2. Answer: A

Explanation: IPEX syndrome results from mutation of the forkhead box protein 3 gene (*FOXP3*), which controls regulatory T cells and is X-linked recessive. APS-1 results from mutation of the autoimmune regulator gene (*AIRE*), which controls peripheral antigen expression in the thymus and is almost always autosomal recessive (1 autosomal dominant family has been described). Both disorders are rare.

3. Answer: D

Explanation: We measure transglutaminase and 21-hydroxylase autoantibodies to screen for Addison disease and celiac disease. A major caveat with testing for insulin autoantibodies to aid in the diagnosis of type 1A diabetes (immune mediated) is that essentially everyone treated with subcutaneous insulin for more than 1 to 2 weeks had insulin antibodies that cannot be distinguished from the autoantibodies.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: APS-1 is a monogenic disorder, whereas APS-2 is a polygenic disorder, even though Addison disease occurs in both disorders. Mucocutaneous candidiasis is characteristic of APS-1, as is hypoparathyroidism, both of which rarely occur in patients with APS-2.

Chapter 20: Diagnostic testing and interpretation of tests for autoimmunity

1. Answer: C

Explanation: MPO is a serine protease that constitutes approximately 5% of the total protein content of a neutrophil. The autoantibodies directed against MPO are more often seen in patients with Churg-Strauss syndrome. The combination of the perinuclear antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody pattern and MPO or MPO-antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody is strongly associated with Churg-Strauss syndrome.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: ANA is seen in more than 90% of patients with SLE. However, it is not specific for SLE. ANA can also be seen in a variety of other autoimmune diseases, such as scleroderma, mixed connective tissue disease, polymyositis/dermatomyositis, and rheumatoid arthritis. Once an increased ANA level is documented, it cannot be used to measure disease activity.

3. Answer C

Explanation: Anti-Smith antibodies are highly specific for SLE (approximately 55% to 100%), but they are not very sensitive. These antibodies can remain positive when titers of anti-dsDNA antibodies are within a normal range and clinical activity of SLE has decreased. Therefore the anti-Smith titers can be useful diagnostically when anti-dsDNA antibodies are not detectable.

4. Answer: B

Explanation: In patients with rheumatoid arthritis, serum complement levels are generally normal or even increased during active disease because this is a reflection of the acute-phase response. However, in patients with rheumatoid vasculitis, hypocomplementemia is common. The combination of increased rheumatoid factor and decreased C3 levels favors rheumatoid vasculitis. There is a high prevalence of IgA immune complex deposits plus C3 deposits in the affected skin of patients with rheumatoid vasculitis.

Chapter 21: Pulmonary disorders, including vocal cord dysfunction

1. Answer: B

Explanation: In pulmonary TB lesions, there are reduced numbers of cytolytic T cells expressing low levels of perforin and granulysin. In addition, there are increased numbers of CD4+CD25+ Tregs, suggesting that an imbalance in the proportion of effector T cells to Treg cells may contribute to establishment of granulomas in TB infection.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: Approximately one third of CSS patients have antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies (ANCAs). Myeloperoxidase (MPO) is the antigen against which the antibodies are directed.

3. Answer: B

Explanation: In BAL from normal individuals, the usual cell percentages are 83-88% macrophages; 7-12% lymphs, 1-2% PMNs; rare basophils, eosinophils or ciliated cells. In patients with acute HP lymphocytes represent 40-60% of total cells, usually with a CD8+ predominance. Eosinophils can be significantly increased in diseases such as CSS, APBA and acute eosinophilic pneumonia.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: The clinical criteria for the diagnosis of RADS, as published by Brooks in 1985 include onset of symptoms occurred after a single specific exposure incident, onset of symptoms occurred within 24 hours after exposure and persisted for at least 3 months, methacholine challenge testing was positive, symptoms simulating asthma, and other types of pulmonary disease were ruled out.

Chapter 22: Mucosal immunology, eosinophilic esophagitis, and other intestinal inflammatory diseases

1. Answer: C

Explanation: The mucosal immune system consists of a variety of immune cells that orchestrate a complex series of tightly controlled responses that protect the host from luminal triggers. Mutations in the gene encoding the forkhead box protein 3 regulatory T cell–specific transcription factor lead to a syndrome in which patients have the gastrointestinal manifestations of diarrhea and intestinal inflammation. Defects in other cell types are not of immunodysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome.

2. Answer: C

Explanation: Eosinophilic esophagitis is a clinicopathological disease characterized by upper intestinal symptoms and dense esophageal eosinophilia with normal gastric and duodenal mucosa. Other causes for these findings must be ruled out, especially gastroesophageal reflux disease, a more common condition, for which eosinophilic esophagitis is commonly mistaken. The acronym EE is commonly mistaken for erosive esophagitis, hence the adaptation of EoE for eosinophilic esophagitis in the gastrointestinal specialty.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: Celiac disease is treated with the complete exclusion of gluten from the diet. A body of experience and literature supports the use of dietary modifications/exclusions in the treatment of inflammatory bowel diseases. Current treatments include the use of corticosteroids, aminosalicylates, immunosuppressive agents, and biological agents. Patients with gastroesophageal reflux disease might benefit from limiting certain foods and weight loss, but antacid medications form the primary mode of treatment.

4. Answer: B

Explanation: Defensins are synthesized primarily by Paneth cells and function as one part of the innate immune system. Six different subtypes of these highly charged molecules have been thus far identified.

Chapter 23: Complement disorders and hereditary angioedema

1. Answer: A

Explanation: The mannose-binding lectin pathway is initiated by binding of mannose-binding lectin to a variety of sugars on the surface of microbes.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: Therapy is directed at controlling the disease, improving quality of life, and minimizing side effects to minimize side effects and cost. Often the patients will continue to have some attacks.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: The classical pathway is the usual pathway activated by antibody. IgM and IgG subclasses 1 and 3 are best at activating the classical pathway.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: C3 is a critical opsonin and is particularly important with high-grade pathogens.

Chapter 24: Immune responses to malignancies

1. Answer: D

Explanation: Although human solid tumors can induce apoptosis of $CD8^+$ T cells and release TAs into the circulation, the only evidence that a tumor-specific immune response is made to these TAs comes from the presence in the circulation or lymphoid tissues of effector T cells capable of binding tetramers, which are reagents containing the TA-derived peptide sitting in the groove of MHC molecules.

2. Answer: C

Explanation: In tumor-bearing hosts DCs are found at the tumor site and in tumor-draining lymph nodes. However, these DCs are immature, have low expression levels of MHC molecules, and produce immunosuppressive cytokines, such as IL-10. Tumor-derived factors, including vascular endothelial growth factor, GM-CSF, and IL-10, recruit myeloid-derived suppressor cells from the bone marrow, which migrate to lymph nodes or tumor sites and block DC maturation.

3. Answer: A

Explanation: Regulatory T cells accumulate in the peripheral blood and tumor tissues of patients with cancer and suppress functions of other T cells by secreting the immunosuppressive cytokines IL-10, TGF- β 1, or both or by producing cytolysins, granzyme B, and perforin, which mediate death of effector T or B cells. This type of suppression requires cell-to-cell contact.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: Inflammatory infiltrates seen in human solid tumors are chronic in nature. They are characterized by the paucity of natural killer cells and usually contain variable proportions of $CD8^+$ and $CD4^+$ T cells. These infiltrating cells produce the proinflammatory cytokines IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-8, which can promote tumor growth.

Chapter 25: Clinical laboratory assessment of immediate-type hypersensitivity

1. Answer: C

Explanation: IgE's molecular weight is approximately 190,000 d, and it is known to not readily pass the placenta. Thus low levels of IgE are found in cord blood, with final total serum IgE concentrations representing approximately 0.004% of the total immunoglobulin in circulation. Because of the wide overlap in total serum IgE levels between atopic and nonatopic populations, IgE levels in serum are not considered a definitive discriminator for the presence of atopy. Total serum IgE levels are known to be highly age dependent, and thus evaluation of total serum IgE levels should be judged in relation to an age-adjusted mean from a clearly nonatopic population.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: Once a history indicates a high probability of allergic disease, allergen-specific IgE antibody in the skin or blood is measured to confirm sensitization and verify the specificity of the IgE antibody response. The precise method chosen as the primary confirmatory test (serology or puncture or intradermal skin testing) depends on the allergen specificity (eg, suspected food vs Hymenoptera venom sensitivity will require the use of different primary confirmatory tests). If there is a history of an anaphylactic event, a β -tryptase measurement can be useful as a subsequent measurement after IgE antibody testing. α -Tryptase is less useful as an

indicator of an immediate release of mast cell mediators. It is correct that it should be collected between 30 minutes and 4 hours after a systemic allergic reaction. Provocation tests are only done as a last resort because they tend to be risky and difficult to standardize. Allergen-specific IgG antibody measurements are not considered diagnostic for human allergic disease and thus are contraindicated in the diagnostic process.

3. Answer: D

Explanation: A higher allergen-specific IgE concentration, more mature IgE antibody specificity, higher specific IgE/total IgE molar ratio in serum, and higher IgE antibody affinity directed at the specific allergen all contribute to an enhanced translation of an IgE antibody's response into more effective basophil mediator release.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: IgG antibody is generally viewed as a marker of antigen exposure and is not diagnostic of an immediate-type hypersensitivity response. Specific IgG antibody responses are contraindicated in the assessment of food allergy because they are not diagnostic. They are also not useful in the evaluation of rhinitic conditions associated with aeroallergen exposure and the evaluation of latex allergy questions. Precipitating IgG antibody has been used as a diagnostic indicator for the evaluation of patients suspected of hypersensitivity pneumonitis after inhalation of organic dusts (molds: farmer's lung; fecal material dust from bird droppings: pigeon breeder's disease).

Chapter 26: Laboratory evaluation of primary immunodeficiencies

1. Answer: D

Explanation: The clinical symptoms of recurrent sinopulmonary infections and chronic diarrhea point to an antibody deficiency syndrome, which should be initially screened by means of measurement of serum immunoglobulin levels. Lymphocyte immunophenotyping and mitogen proliferation assays are particularly useful in the evaluation of cellular immunodeficiencies, although B-cell immunophenotyping has utility as a secondary test in evaluating humoral immunodeficiencies. DHR is used to evaluate phagocyte defects in oxidative burst, which are primarily seen in chronic granulomatous disorder.

2. Answer: C

Explanation: Toll-like receptor pathway defects, such as IL-1 receptor–associated kinase 4 and MYD88 defects, are associated almost exclusively with pyogenic bacterial infections and poor inflammatory responses. IFN- γ and IL-12 defects result in infections by mycobacterial species, whereas GM-CSF defects are associated with pulmonary alveolar proteinosis.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: The clinical symptoms in this patient are suggestive of a cellular immune defect, most likely severe combined immunodeficiency, and a lymphocyte count would likely demonstrate significant lymphopenia. DHR is directed at evaluating oxidative burst, and results are abnormal in patients with chronic granulomatous disease; the clinical picture is not consistent with this diagnosis. The CH50 assay is focused on classical component complement defects that typically would not present in infancy and usually involve bacterial infections. Immunoglobulin levels would primarily reflect maternal IgG, and defects in antibody production typically present later in infancy and show primarily bacterial infections of the sinopulmonary tract.

4. Answer: A

Explanation: T-cell receptor excision circles are present at high levels in naive CD45RA⁺ T cells, which are not yet antigen experienced. T-cell receptor diversity is dependent on normal thymic function, and therefore it might be altered in settings of abnormal T-cell development but is not directly linked to CD45RA expression. T-cell functional capacity (cytotoxicity and mitogen proliferation) is also linked to normal T-cell development but cannot be specifically correlated with CD45RA expression.

Chapter 27: Allergen immunotherapy

1. Answer: B

Explanation: Patients with aspirin-exacerbated respiratory disease can be tolerized by repeated administration of aspirin, but this is not SIT. The other indications are appropriate.

2. Answer: D

Explanation: Sublingual immunotherapy uses high doses of allergen (up to 400 times higher than conventional SIT). There is relatively little evidence for its use in children. The exact mechanism is not known, but regulatory T cells have been demonstrated.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: VIT offers protection quite early on, during the build-up phase but certainly by the time the maintenance dose is achieved. Large local reactions are not an indication, and moreover, there is no hard evidence that they are relieved by VIT. Most patients can stop after 3 to 5 years, but a low risk of anaphylaxis remains, although the reactions are likely to be mild.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Although it is not clear how this would be regarded by the regulatory authorities, using recombinant allergens will definitely allow us to dissect out patients' profiles of IgE response and then put together a treatment cocktail. However, in the medium term, it is more likely they will improve standardization of vaccines. They are as allergenic as natural allergens (unless genetically modified), and there is no evidence that they work better (or worse) if coupled to CpG.

Chapter 28: Immunomodulator therapy: Monoclonal antibodies, fusion proteins, cytokines, and immunoglobulins

1. Answer: A

Explanation: All TNF inhibitors have been shown to improve the signs and symptoms of RA. Although anti-TNF mAbs have been effective in the treatment of Crohn disease, the fusion protein etanercept has not been effective. Despite increased levels of TNF in patients with congestive heart failure and multiple sclerosis, TNF inhibitors have not improved and have sometimes worsened clinical outcomes.

2. Answer: B

Explanation: TNF inhibitors are generally well tolerated but have been associated with an increased risk of infections, including tuberculosis and opportunistic infections. The risk of infection is increased when combined with another biologic agent. Rituximab has been associated with rare but fatal cases of progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy and reactivation of hepatitis B.

3. Answer: C

Explanation: Productive CD4⁺ T-cell responses require 2 signals: binding of specific antigen-associated MHC class II molecules to the T-cell receptor complex and a second signal from costimulatory molecules (CD80 and CD86). CD28 and its natural inhibitor, CTLA-4 (CD152), are present on T cells and bind to CD80 and CD86 on antigen-presenting cells. CD28 ligation results in stimulation of T cells, whereas CTLA-4 serves an inhibitory role. CTLA-4, which binds CD80 and CD86 with substantially higher affinity than CD28, inhibits the stimulatory effects of CD28 by competitively binding to CD80 and CD86.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: Rituximab binds to CD20 on the surface of pre-B through activated mature B cells only and can deplete B cells up to 9 months or longer after a single course. Rituximab can be used alone or in combination with disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs and yields better clinical outcomes in patients with RA who are seropositive for rheumatoid factor.

Chapter 29: Transplantation immunology: Solid organ and bone marrow

1. Answer: B

Explanation: When the transplant donor HLA antigens are different from the recipient, the graft is recognized as "nonself" by the immune system, which gets activated and develops an immune response. This response eventually destroys the graft.

2. Answer: A

Explanation: Graft rejection can be classified according to the time it takes to develop. Hyperacute rejections usually occur within 48 hours of transplantation, and the injury is mediated by preformed alloantibodies and complement targeting the vascular endothelium. Treatment is generally unsuccessful.

3. Answer: D

Explanation: The lowest risk of GVHD in patients undergoing HSCT is when the donor and the recipient are HLA-matched siblings. Cord blood transplantation can be performed with an HLA mismatch of up to 4 of 6 antigens. HLA-haploidentical bone marrow transplant results in a high percentage of GVHD if T cells are not depleted from the graft. Although peripherally isolated CD34⁺ cells have low T-cell concentrations, this small number would produce GVHD if there were no HLA compatibility.

4. Answer: C

Explanation: HSCT is the treatment of choice for patients with severe combined immunodeficiency, who otherwise would succumb early to severe and opportunistic infections. The balance of risk and benefits of HSCT is not favorable for patients with X-linked agammaglobulinemia. Partial DiGeorge syndrome and complement deficiencies might not be corrected by HSCT.

Chapter 30: Embryonic and adult stem cell therapy

1. Answer: B

Explanation: Parents are haploidentical with their children. One fourth of siblings can be HLA genoidentical to the patient. A matched unrelated donor would be HLA phenoidentical. The risk of graft-versus-host disease increases with differences in minor antigens, leading to increased morbidity/mortality in nonrelated recipients.
2. Answer: C

Explanation: Donor lymphocyte infusion is a therapy that might induce or enhance a graft-versus-leukemia effect and thus reinduce the patient into remission.

3. Answer: A

Explanation: Graft-versus-host disease is a consequence of alloreactive T cells.

4. Answer: D

Explanation: Human embryonic stem cells are currently derived from the blastocyst or sometimes earlier stages of unused embryos made by means of *in vitro* fertilization for infertility problems, with the written informed consent of the parents.